DOMESTIC ENTRY VIEW



# DATE DUE

| The state of the s |  |
|--|--|
|  |  |
|  |  |
| and the second s |  |
| Newmont  |  |
| - JUH - 6 975  |  |
| 240 0 1 co   |  |
| All  |  |
|  |  |
| Sec of the   |  |
| J 64 3 1302  |  |
|  |  |
| HIN  |  |
| a de la como   |  |
| The same of the sa |  |
|  |  |
|  |  |

GAYLORD

PRINTED IN U.S.A.



# סדר תפלות כל השנה

# The Standard Prayer Book

Authorized English Translation by the

REV. S. SINGER



ENLARGED AMERICAN EDITION

NEW YORK
BLOCH PUBLISHING COMPANY
"THE JEWISH BOOK CONCERN"
5719-1958



# TABLE OF CONTENTS.

|   | PAGE |
|---|------|
| Morning Prayer for Children                         | 1    |
| Prayer on Entering the Synagogue                    | 2    |
| Morning Service                                     | 2    |
| Mourner's Kaddish                                   | 94   |
| Psalms for the Days of the Week                     | 95   |
| Kaddish d'Rabbonon                                  | 103  |
| Prayer for Sustenance                               | 104  |
| The Ten Commandments                                | 105  |
| The Thirteen Principles of the Faith                | 107  |
| Afternoon Service for Weekdays                      | 109  |
| Evening Service for Weekdays and the Termination of | 0    |
| the Sabbath   | 128  |
| Inauguration of the Sabbath                         | 151  |
| Evening Service for Sabbaths and Festivals          | 159  |
| Kiddush for Sabbath Evening                         | 181  |
| Morning Service for Sabbaths and Festivals          | 182  |
| Order of Reading the Law on Sabbaths and Festivals  | 207  |
| Additional Service for Sabbaths                     | 226  |
| Hymn of Glory                                       | 246  |
| Kiddush for Sabbath Morning                         | 249  |
| Afternoon Service for Sabbaths                      | 250  |
| Ethics of the Fathers.                              | 271  |
| Service for the Conclusion of the Sabbath           | 298  |
| Meditation and Blessings on taking the Lulab        | 312  |
| Hallel  | 313  |
| Additional Service for the New Moon                 | 319  |
| Service for Festivals                               | 325  |
| Kiddush for Festivals                               | 333  |
| Meditation and Blessings in the Tabernacle          | 3,35 |

# PUBLISHERS' FOREWORD.

THE STANDARD PRAYER BOOK is an American reprint of The Authorized Daily Prayer Book, which is in general use today throughout the British Empire. It was originally published under the authorization of the late Chief Rabbi, Dr. Nathan Marcus Adler. The English translation, by the Rev. Simeon Singer, is universally acknowledged to be the best ever published. This American edition is set from new and larger type and is characterized by the continuity of the text, which has necessitated the addition of nearly 300 pages, making it the most complete daily prayer-book ever published.

The Standard Prayer Book

# TABLE OF CONTENTS.

|  | PAGE |
|--|------|
| Additional Service for Festivals, and for the Intermediate |      |
| Days of Festivals  | 336  |
| Service for New Year                                       | 349  |
| Kiddush for New Year                                       | 357  |
| Additional Service for New Year                            | 359  |
| Tashlich Service   | 375  |
| Service for the Eve of the Day of Atonement                | 376  |
| Service for the Day of Atonement                           | 377  |
| Additional Service for the Day of Atonement                | 390  |
| Afternoon Service for the Day of Atonement                 | 404  |
| Conclusion Service for the Day of Atonement                | 40.4 |
| Order of Counting the Omer                                 | 415  |
| Service for Chanukah                                       | 420  |
| Service for Purim  | 422  |
| Grace Before and After Meals                               | 424  |
| Blessings on Various Occasions                             | 432  |
| Prayers Before Retiring to Rest at Night                   | 438  |
| Marriage Service   | 443  |
| Grace After the Wedding Feast                              | 445  |
| Service at the Consecration of a House                     | 445  |
| Service at a Circumcision                                  | 449  |
| Grace After the Meal following a Circumcision              | 45I  |
| Service for the Redemption of the First-born               | 453  |
| Prayer to be said by a Sick Person                         | 455  |
| Confession on a Death Bed                                  | 458  |
| The Burial Service   | 459  |
| Prayer in the House of Mourning                            | 463  |
| Service at the Setting of a Tombstone                      | 465  |
| Memorial Service for the Dead                              | 467  |
| Night Prayer for Young Children                            | 469  |

# MORNING PRAYER FOR YOUNG CHILDREN.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who removest sleep from mine eyes, and slumber from mine eyelids.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast given us the Law of truth, and hast planted everlasting life in our midst.

Moses commanded us the Law as an inheritance of

the congregation of Jacob.

Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is One.
Blessed be His name, whose glorious kingdom is for
ever and ever.

And thou shalt love the Lord thy God with all thine heart, and with all thy soul, and with all thy might.

And these words which I command thee this day shall be upon thine heart: and thou shalt teach them diligently unto thy children, and shalt talk of them when thou sittest in thine house, and when thou walkest by the way, and when thou liest down, and when thou risest up. And thou shalt bind them for a sign upon thine hand, and they shall be for frontlets between thine eyes. And thou shalt write them upon the doorposts of thy house and upon thy gates.

O my God, guard my tongue from evil, and my lips

from speaking guile.

Open my heart to thy Law, and let my soul pursue

thy commandments.

Let the words of my mouth and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer.

# תפלת שחרית לילדים:

בְּרוּך אַתְּה וִיְ אָלהִינוּ מְלֶךְ הָעוֹלְם. הַמֵּעְבִיר שׁנָה מֵעִינִי וּתְנוּמָה מִעַפְעַפִּי:

בָּרוּך אַתָּהֹ וָיָ אָלהוּנוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוּלָם. אֲשֶׁר נָתְן־לֶנוּ תּוֹרַת אָמָת. וְחַיֵּי עוֹלָם נָמֵע בְּתוֹבֵנוּ: תּוֹרָה אַנָּה ֹלְנוּ משָׁה מוֹרָשָׁה קְהַלַּת יַצְקֹב:

שְׁמַע יִשְׂרָאֵל וְיָ אֶלְהַינוּ וְיָ אֶחְרִ:

בָּרוּךְ שֵׁם כְּבוֹרְ מַלְכוּתוֹ לְעוֹלָם וַעֵּר:

וֹאָהַבְּהָ אָת וִיָּ אֶלהֶוְדְּ בְּּכְל־לְבְּרְדְּ וּבְכַל־נַפְּשְׁ<mark>דְּ</mark> וֹבִכֵל־מִאֹהֵד:

וּכִתַבִּתָּם עַל־מִּזְוֹת בִּיתָּך וּבִשְׁעָרָיְד: עַל־לְבָבָּר: וְשִׁנַּוְתָּם לְבָנִוְדְּ וִבְּיִרְתָּבָּרת בִּין עִינֶּוְדְּ: עַל־לְבָבָּר: וְשִׁנַּוְתָּם לְבָנִוְדְ וִדְבַּרְתַּבָּר וִּבְלּוּמָּדְ: וְבְיִנִם לְאוֹת עַל־יָבֶדְ וִבְּיִרתְ בְּטִבְּיִּדְ וְבְיִים עָאִנִּוְתָּם לְבָנִוְדְ וִבְּיִּרְתַּבְּרת בְּיִנְיִדְּ וְבְיִים עַלִּבְנִוֹת בִּיתָּדְ וּבְשִׁעְרָיִדְ:

וִנוּאֵלִי: יִהְיוּ לְּרָצוֹן אִפְּׁנִי כִּי וְהָנִיוֹן לִבִּי לְפְּנֵּוְךָּ. יִיְ צוּרָי פְּתַח לִבִּי בְּתוֹרָתֶךְ וּבְּמִצְוֹתִיךְ תִּרְחוֹר נַפְּשִׁי: אָלְדָי. נְצוֹר לְשׁוֹנִי מִרְעׁ וּשְׂבְּתֵי מִדְּבָּר' מִרְבְּשׁׁי:

4

# PRAYER ON ENTERING THE SYNAGOGUE.

On entering the Synagogue say the following:-

As for me, in the abundance of thy loving-kindness will I come into thy house: I will worship toward thy holy temple in the fear of thee.

Into the house of God we will walk with the throng.

How goodly are thy tents, O Jacob, thy dwelling places, O Israel! As for me, in the abundance of thy lovingkindness will I come into thy house: I will worship toward thy holy temple in the fear of thee. Lord, I love the habitation of thy house, and the place where thy glory dwelleth. As for me, I will worship and bow down: I will bend the knee before the Lord, my Maker. And as for me, may my prayer unto thee, O Lord, be in an acceptable time: O God, in the abundance of thy lovingkindness, answer me in the truth of thy salvation.

# MORNING SERVICE.

1. Magnified and praised be the living God: he is, and there is no limit in time unto his being.

2. He is One, and there is no unity like unto his unity; inconceivable is he, and unending is his unity.

3. He hath neither bodily form nor substance: we

can compare nought unto him in his holiness.

4. He was before anything that hath been created even the first: but his existence had no beginning.

5. Behold he is the Lord of the universe: to every creature he teacheth his greatness and his sovereignty.

6. The rich gift of his prophecy he gave unto the men of his choice, in whom he gloried.

# תפלה:

On entering the Synagogue say the following:-

נאָני, בְּרֹב חַסְרְּךְּ, אָבוֹא בִיתָּךְ<mark>ּ,</mark> אֶשְׁתַּחֲנֶה אֶל־הַיּבֵל לְּרְשִׁךְּ, בְּיִרְאָתֶּ<mark>ךְ:</mark> בִּבִית אָלהִים וְהַלֵּךְ בְּרָנִשׁ:

# תפלת שחרית:

יָנְדֵל אָלהִים חַי, וְיִשְׁתַבַּח. נִמְצָא, וְאִין עֵת אָל־מְצִיאוּתוֹ: אָחָד, וְאִין יָחִיד כִּיְחוּדוֹ. נִעְלָם, וְנֵם אִין סוֹף לְאַחְדּוּתוֹ: אֵין לוֹ, דְּמוּת הַנּוּף, וְאִינוֹ נוּף. לֹא־נַעֲרוֹךְ אָלָיו כְּוְדְשְׁתוֹ: כַּוְּרְמוֹן לְבָל־דְּבָר אֲשָׁר נִבְרָא. רִאשׁוֹן, וְאֵין הַאֹשִׁית לְבָל־נוֹצְר. יוֹנָה לְבָלְתוֹ וּמַלְכוּתוֹ: שֶׁפַע נְבוּצְתוֹ נְתָנוֹ. אָל אַנְשֵׁי נְּדְלָּתוֹ וּמַלְכוּתוֹ: שֶׁפַע נְבוּצְתוֹ נְתָנוֹ. אָל אַנְשֵׁי 7. There hath never yet arisen in Israel a prophet like unto Moses, one who hath beheld his similitude.

8. The Law of truth God gave unto his people by the hand of his prophet who was faithful in his house.

9. God will not alter nor change his Law to everlast-

ing for any other.

- 10. He watcheth and knoweth our secret thoughts: he beholdeth the end of a thing before it existeth.
- 11. He bestoweth lovingkindness upon a man according to his work; he giveth to the wicked evil according to his wickedness.
- 12. He will send our anointed at the end of days, to redeem them that wait for the end—his salvation.
- 13. In the abundance of his lovingkindness God will quicken the dead. Blessed for evermore be his glorious name.

He is Lord of the universe, who reigned ere any creature yet was formed:

At the time when all things were made by his de-

sire, then was his name proclaimed King.

And after all things shall have had an end, he alone, the dreaded one, shall reign;

Who was, who is, and who will be in glory.

And he is One, and there is no second to compare to him, to consort with him:

Without beginning, without end: to him belong

strength and dominion.

And he is my God—my Redeemer liveth—and a rock in my travail in time of distress;

And he is my banner and my refuge, the portion of

my cup on the day when I call.

Into his hand I commend my spirit, when I sleep

and when I wake;

And with my spirit, my body also: the Lord is with me, and I will not fear.

ָםְגָּלֶתוֹ וְתִפְּצַרְתוֹ: לֹא־כָם בִּיִשְׂרָצֵל בְּמשָׁ<mark>ה</mark> עוד. נָבִיא וּמַבִּים אָת הְמוּנָתוֹ: תוֹרַת אֵמֶת נָתַן לְעַמּוּ, אָל. עַל־יַד נְבִיאוֹ נֵאֲמַן בִּיתוֹ: לֹ<mark>א</mark> יַהַלִּיך הָאֵל, וְלֹא יָמִיר דַתוֹ. לְעוֹלְמִים, לְוּוּלָתוֹ: צוֹפָּה וְיוֹדֵעַ סְתָּהִינוּ. מַבִּים לְסוֹף דְּבָר בְּקַדְמָתוֹ: נוֹמֵל לָאִישׁ הַפָּד בְּמִבְּעַלוֹּ נוֹתֵן לְרָשְׁע רַע, בָּרִשִׁעַתוֹ: וִשְׁלַח לָּבִץ יָמִין מְשִׁיחֵנוּ. לִבְּדּוֹח מְחַבֵּי הַץ וְשׁוּעָתוֹ: מֵתִים וְחַיֶּה אֵל בְּרֹב חַסְ<mark>דּוֹ.</mark> בַּרוּך, עַדֵי עַד שָׁם תִּהַלָּתוֹ: אַדוּן עוֹלָם אֵשָׁר מָלַדְּ, בִּמְרֵם בָּל־יִצִיר נִבְרָא: לְגֵת נַעֲשָׂה בְהָפְצוֹ, כֹּל, אֲזֵי מֶלֵךְ שִׁמוֹ נִקְרָא וָאַהָרֵי כִּכְלוֹת הַכּל, לְבַדוֹ וִמְלוֹדְ נוֹרָא : וָרוּא הָיָה וָהוּא דוָה, וָהוּא יִהְיָה בְּתִפְּאֶרָה: וָתוּא אַחָר וָאִין שׁנִי, להמשיל לו להחבי<mark>רה:</mark> בְּלִי רֵאשִׁית בְּלִי תַכְלִית, וְלוֹ דָעֹוֹ וְדַבִּּוּשְׂרָדה וָצוּר חֶבְלִי, בְּעֵ<mark>ת צְרָה:</mark> והוא אלי וםי נאלי. וְהוֹא נִפִּי וּמְנוֹם לִי, מְנָת כּוֹסִי בִּיוֹם אָקְרָא: בְּעִת אִישַׁן וְאָעִירָה : בְּיָרוֹ אַפְּקִיד רוּחִי, ּוֹנֶ לִי, וְלֹא אִירָא וְעָם רוּחָוּ, נְוִיְּתִיּ,

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and given us command concerning the washing of the hands.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast formed man in wisdom, and created in him many orifices and vessels. It is revealed and known before the throne of thy glory, that if one of these be opened, or one of those be closed, it would be impossible to exist and to stand before thee. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who healest all flesh and doest wondrously.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and commanded us to occupy ourselves with the words of the Law.

Make pleasant, therefore, we beseech thee, O Lord our God, the words of thy Law in our mouth and in the mouth of thy people, the house of Israel, so that we with our offspring and the offspring of thy people, the house of Israel, may all know thy name and learn thy Law. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who teachest the Law to thy people Israel.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast chosen us from all nations and given us thy Law. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who givest the Law.

בְּרוּך אַתָּה, וָיָ אָלהֵינוּ, מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם, אֲשֶׁר קְדְשָׁנוּ בְּמִצְוֹתִיוּ, וְצִוֹּנִוּ עַל נְמִילַת יָדְיִם: בָּרוּך אַתָּה, וָיָ אָלהֵינוּ, מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם, אֲשֵׁר

אָר אָפִשׁר לְהִתְּלֵיִם וַלַעֲמוֹד לְפָנֵיךְ. בְּרוּדְ הָלוּלִים חֲלוּלִים. נָּלוּי וְיָדוּעַ לִפְנֵי כִפֵּא כְּבוֹהֶךְ. שָׁאִם יִפְּתִחַ אָּחָד מִהֶם. אוֹ יִפְתִם אָחָד מֵהֶם אָר אָפִשׁר לְהִתְּלֵיִם וַלַעֲמוֹד לְפָנֵיךְ. בְּרוּדְ

אַטָּר וֹוֹי רוִפּא כֿרְ-בַּמַּר יִּכּשֹּׁלִיא לַאַמּוִ<mark>ע:</mark> אַי אָפּֿסַר לִיוּיִלּוֹים וֹלֹדְכּטוּ לִפְּנִּיּוֹּ • בַּׁר

ַלְדִּשְׁנוּ בְּמִאְוֹתָיוּ, וְאַנְּנוּ לַעֲסוֹל בְּדִּבְרֵי תוֹרָה: בָּרוּך אַתָּה, וָיָ אָּלהֵינוּ, מֶלֶך הָעוֹלָם, אְשָׁ<mark>ר</mark>

וְהַעֲּהָב־נָא יָן ְאֶלהֵונוּ, אֶת דּבְהֵי תוֹרָתְדּ, בְּפִּינ וֹבְאָצָצִּאִי עַמְּדּ, בֵּית יִשְּׂרָאֵל. נְּלְּנִהְ וִּיְדְעִי שְׁמְּדְּ וְאָצָּצָאִי עַמְּדּ, בֵּית יִשְׂרָאֵל. כְּלְנוּ וּוְדְעִי שְׁמְּדְּ תוֹרָה לְעַמּוּ יִשְׂרָאֵל:

בָּרוּך אַתָּה, וָיָ אָלהֵינוּ, מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם, אָשֶׁ<mark>וּ</mark> בְּחַר-בָּנוּ מִבָּל-הָעַמִּים, וְנְתַּן־לֵנוּ אָת-תּוֹרָתוּ בָּרוּך אַתָּה וָיָ אָלהֵינוּ, מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם, אָשֶׁוּ The Lord bless thee, and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

### Mishnah. Treatise Peah, ch. i.

These are the things which have no fixed measure (by enactment of the Law): the corners of the field, the first fruits, the offerings brought on appearing before the Lord at the three festivals, the practice of charity and the study of the Law.—These are the things, the fruits of which a man enjoys in this world, while the stock remains for him for the world to come: viz., honoring father and mother, the practice of charity, timely attendance at the house of study morning and evening, hospitality to wayfarers, visiting the sick, dowering the bride, attending the dead to the grave, devotion in prayer, and making peace between man and his fellow; but the study of the Law is equal to them all.

O my God, the soul which thou gavest me is pure; thou didst create it, thou didst form it, thou didst breathe it into me; thou preservest it within me; and thou wilt take it from me, but wilt restore it unto me hereafter. So long as the soul is within me, I will give thanks unto thee, O Lord my God and God of my fathers, Sovereign of all works, Lord of all souls! Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restorest souls unto dead bodies.

ָּיִשָּׂא יָּגַ פָּגִּיו אַלָּוֹך וְיָשִׁם לְדִּ שְׁלוִם: יַבְּרָכִּךְ וַיִּ וִישְׁׁמִּרֶדְ: יָאָר וְיָ פָּנִיו אַלֵּוֹדְ וְיִ<mark>וֹחְנְּוֹדְ:</mark>

משנה פאה פ"א

לַהַבְּרוֹ, וְתַלְמוּד תּוֹרָה בָּגָגָּד בְּלְּם: הַּבְּבּוּרִם, וְתַלְמוּד שִּׁבְּרִם שִׁבָּלִם הַנָּא, וּבְּלִם הַנָּא, וְבָּרִים, שָׁאָדְם שִּׁבִל פָּרוֹתִיהָם וְהַשְּׁבְּמֵת בִּיּת הַמִּדְרָש שַׁהַרִית וְעַרְבִית, וְהַלְּמוּד וְהַשְׁבְּמֵת בִּית הַמִּדְרָש שַׁהַרִית וְעַרְבִית, וְהַבְּגָּמָת אוֹרְהִים, וּבִקּוּר הוֹלִים, וְהַבְּאַת שְׁלוֹם בִּין אָדְם אוֹרְהִים, וּבִקּוּר הוֹלִים, וְהַבְּאַת שְׁלוֹם בִּין אָדָם הַבְּאַת הַיִּנְתְ הַוֹּלְםוּת הַוֹּלִים, וְהַבְּאַת שְׁלוֹם בִּין אָדָם הַבְּאַת הִוֹרָה הִוֹּרָה בְּנִבְּים.

ַּאֶלהָי, יְּשָׁמָה שָׁנָתַתְּ כִּי, פְּחוֹרָה הִיאּ, אַתְּה בְּרָאתָה, אַתָּה יָצַרְתָּה, אַתָּה נְפַּחָתָּה כִּי, וְאַתְּה וּלְהַחֲוִירָה כִּי לָעָתִיד לְבֹא. כָּל־וְמֵן שָׁדִּנְּשְׁמְּה בְּלְרָבִי, מוֹדָה אָנִי לְבָּנִוּךְ, וִיְ אָלהַי, וֵאלהִי בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָיָ, הַמַּחֲוִיר נְשָׁמוֹת לִפְּנָרִים מִתִים: Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast given to the cock intelligence to distinguish between day and night.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast not made me a heathen.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast not made me a bondman.

# Men say:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast not made me a woman.

### Women say:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast made me according to thy will.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who openest the eyes of the blind.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who clothest the naked.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who loosest them that are bound.

בְּרוּך אַתָּה, וְיָ, אָלהֵינוּ, מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם, אֲשֶׁר נְתַן לַשֶּׂרָנִי בִינָה, לְהַרְּחִין בִּין יוֹם וּבִין לְוְלָה: בְּרוּך אַתָּה, וָיָ, אָלהֵינוּ, מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם, שֶׁלֹא עַשְׂנִי וּוֹי:

הַשְׁנִּי מְבָּר: בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה, יִיָּ, אָלִבוּנוּ, מָלֵּבְ הַעוּלָם, שָׁלְא בְּבוּךְ אַתָּה.

# Men say:-

עַשַׂנִי אִשָּׁה: בָּרוך אַתָּה, וָיָ, אֶלהֵינוּ, אָלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם, שֶׁלֹא

# Women say:-

בָּרוּך אַתָּה, וָיָ, אָּלהֵינוּ, מֶּלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם, שֶׁעְשַׂ<mark>נִי</mark> בָּרָצוֹנוֹ:

בָּרוּךְ אַהָּה, וָיִ, אֱלֹהֵינוּ, מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם, פּוָקְהַ עוְרִים:

בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה, וָיִ, אָּלהֵינוּ, מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלְם, מַלְבִּישׁ עַרָמִים:

אָסוּרִים: בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה, וָיָ, אָּלֹהֵינוּ, מָּלֶךְ הָעִוֹלָם, מַ<del>תִּיר</del> Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who raisest up them that are bowed down.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who spreadest forth the earth above the waters.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast supplied my every want.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast made firm the steps of man.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who girdest Israel with might.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who crownest Israel with glory.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who givest strength to the weary.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who removest sleep from mine eyes and slumber from mine eyelids.

And may it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, to make us familiar with thy Law, and to make us cleave to thy commandments.

בֶּרוּךְ אַתָּה, וְיָ, אָּלהֵינוּ, מָלֶךְ הָעוּלְם, זוֹכֵף כִּפוּפִים:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה, יָיִ, אֶּלֹהֵינוּ, מָלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם, רוֹכַע הַאָּרֶץ עַל הַמָּיִם:

לִי בָּל־צִּרְבִּי: בָּר בָּל־צִּרְבִּי:

מִּצְעֲהֵי־נְבֶּה : בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה, וָיָ , אָּלהֵינוּ, מָּגָּךְ הָעוֹלָם, אֲשֶׁר הַבִּין

יִשְׂרָאֵל בּוְבוּרָה: בָּרוּך אַתָּה, וָיָ, אָלהֵינוּ, בָּוֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם, אוֹוֶר

יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּתִפְּאָרָה: יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּתִפְּאָרָה:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה, וָיָ, אֶלהֵינוּ, בָּוֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם, הַנוֹתֵן לַיָּצִרְ בְּחַ:

שָׁנְה מֵצִינֵי, וּתְנוּמְה מֵעַפְּעַפִּי: שֵׁנָה מֵצִינֵי, וּתְנוּמְה מֵעַפְעַפִּי:

הָשָׁכּוֹרָנִילֵנִי בְּתוֹרָנִילִּבְּ וְדַבְּּלֵנִי בְּטִּצְוִמֵּילִּי, וְאַל וֹינִי רָצוֹן פִּלְפָּנִוֹבְּ וְיָ אֶּלְנִדִינוּ וֹאַלְנֵי אֲבוּ<mark>עֹינוּי</mark> O lead us not into the power of sin, or of transgression or iniquity, or of temptation, or of scorn: let not the evil inclination have sway over us: keep us far from a bad man and a bad companion: make us cleave to the good inclination and to good works: subdue our inclination so that it may submit itself unto thee; and let us obtain this day, and every day, grace, favor and mercy in thine eyes, and in the eyes of all who behold us; and bestow lovingkindnesses upon us. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who bestowest lovingkindnesses upon thy people Israel.

May it be thy will, O Lord my God and God of my fathers, to deliver me this day, and every day, from arrogant men and from arrogance, from a bad man, from a bad companion and from a bad neighbor, and from any mishap, and from the adversary that destroyeth; from a hard judgment, and from a hard opponent, whether he be a son of the covenant or be not a son of the covenant.

At all times let a man fear God as well in private as in public, acknowledge the truth, and speak the truth in his heart; and let him rise early and say:

Sovereign of all worlds! Not because of our righteous acts do we lay our supplications before thee, but because of thine abundant mercies. What are we? What is our life? What is our piety? What our righteousness? תְּבִיאָנוּ , לֹא לִידֵי חִמָּא, וְלֹא לִידֵי עֲבֵרְה תְּבִיאָנוּ , לֹא לִידֵי נִפְּיוֹן , וְלֹא לִידִי בִּזְיוֹן , וְאַל וְמַלְּטִרְבָּנוּ , וְאָר הָרַע , וְהַרְחִוֹקְנוּ מִאָּדְם רַע, מוֹבִים, וְכֹךּ אֶת יִאָּרֶנוּ , לְהִשְׁתַּעְבָּר־לְדּ , וּתְנִּנְיּ מוֹבִים, וְכֹךּ אֶת יִאָּרֶנוּ , לְהַשְׁתַּעְבָּר־לְדּ , וּתְנֵּנְיּ הַיִּוֹם וּבְּכָל־יוֹם , לְחֵן וּלְחָפֶר וּלְרַחְמִים , בְּעִינְוְךְ הַבְעִינֵי כָל־רוֹאִינוּ, וְתִּנְמְלֵנוּ חְסָרִים מוֹבִים , לְעַמּוּ יִשְׂרָאָל: בְּרוּךְ אַתְּהוֹיִי, נּוֹמֵל חֲסָרִים מוֹבִים, לְעַמּוּ יִשְׂרָאָל:

לְשָׁה, בִּין שָׁהוּא בָּן־בָּרִית וּבִין שָׁאָינוּ בָּן־בְּרִי<mark>ת;</mark> שְׁתַּאִילִנִי הַיּוֹם וּלְבָּלִ־וֹם, מִעַזִּי בְּנִים, וּמִעֲזּוּת בָּע, וּמִשְׁמִן הַמַּשְׁחִית, מִדִּין כְשָׁה, וּמִבְּעַל דִּין פְנִים, מִאָדָם רַע, וּמִחָבֵר רַע, וּמִשְׁבוּן רַע, וּמִבְּעַל דִּין בְּנִים, מִאָּדָם רַע, וּמִהְבּר רַע, וּמִשְׁבוּן רַע, וּמִבְּעַל דִּין בְּנִים, בִּין שָׁהוּא בָּן־בְּרִית וּבוּן שָׁאִינוֹ בָּן־בְּרִית:

לְעוֹלֶם יְהֵא אָדֶם יְרֵא שֶׁמֵּוִם, בַּמַּתֶר וּבַנֶּלוּי, וּמוֹדֶ**ה** עַל־הָאֶטֶת, וְדוֹבֵר אָטֶת בִּלְבָבוֹ, וְנַשְׁבֵּם וְיאֹמֵר:

רבון בֶּל־הָעוֹלְמִים, לֹא עַל־אִדְקוֹתִינוּ, <mark>אֲנְהְנוּ</mark> מַבִּילִים תַּהֲנוּנִינוּ לְבָּנָוְךּ, בִּי, עַל רַחֲמֶיְךּ הֶרַבִּים. מָה־אֲנַהֲנוּ, מָה־חַיִּינִוּ, מָה־חַסְתֵּנוּ, מַּה־אָּדְקוֹתִינוּ, What our helpfulness? What our strength? What our might? What shall we say before thee, O Lord our God and God of our fathers? Are not all the mighty men as nought before thee, the men of renown as though they had not been, the wise as if without knowledge, and the men of understanding as if without discernment? For most of their works are void, and the days of their lives are vanity before thee, and the pre-eminence of man over the beast is nought, for all is vanity.

Nevertheless we are thy people, the children of thy covenant, the children of Abraham, thy friend, to whom thou didst swear on Mount Moriah; the seed of Isaac, his only son, who was bound upon the altar; the congregation of Jacob, thy first born son, whose name thou didst call Israel and Jeshurun by reason of the love wherewith thou didst love him, and the joy wherewith thou didst rejoice in him.

It is, therefore, our duty to thank, praise and glorify thee, to bless, to sanctify and to offer praise and thanksgiving unto thy name. Happy are we! how goodly is our portion, and how pleasant is our lot, and how beautifu! our heritage! Happy are we who, early and late, morning and evening, twice every day, declare:

Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is One Blessed be His name, whose glorious kingdom is for ever and ever.

מַה־יִשׁוּעָתֵנוּ, מַה־כֹּּתְנוּ, מַה־וָּבוּרָתַנוּ<mark>. מַה־נּאמַר</mark> לְפָנֶוְךּ , וְיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ , וַאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ , הַלֹא, כָּלֹ־ הַנְבוֹרִים, בְּאַיָן לְבָּנֵיךְ, וְאַנְשֵׁי הַשֵּׁם בְּלֹא הָיוּ, וַהַבְּמִים בָּבִּלִי מַדָּע, וּנְבוֹנִים בָּבִלִי הַשִּׂבֵּל<mark>. בִּי</mark> רֹב מֵצֵשֵׁיהָם תְּהוּ, וִימֵי הַיֵּיהֶם, הָבֶּל לְפָּנֶוְדְּ. וּמוֹתַר הַצְּדָם מִן־הַבְּהַמָּה אָיֵן, כִּי הַכֹּל הָבֵל: אָבָל אַנַחְנוּ עַמְּדּ, בְּנִי בְרִיתָדְ. בְּנֵי אַבְרָהֶם אַתַבָּךּ, שָׁנִשְׁבִּיְתָּ לּוֹ, בְּתַר תַמּרִיָּה, וֶרַע יִצְּחָק יָרִירוֹ, שָׁנָעָכַר עַל־נַב רַפִּוְבָּחַ, עֲרַת יַעֲכֹּב בִּנְדְּ <mark>בּ</mark>בוֹהֵךּ, שֵׁמֵּאַהַבָּתִּךּ שִׁאָהַבְּתָּ אֹתוֹ, וּמִשִּׂמְחָ<mark>תְּד</mark> שָׁשְּׁמַחָתְּ־בּוֹ , כָּןרֶאתָ אָת־שָׁמוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל וִישְׁרוּן : לפיכֶד אַנַחָנוּ חַיָבִים לְהוֹדוֹת לְדָּ, וּלְשַׁבְּחָדְּ וּלפָּאָרֵךּ, וּלֶבְרֵךּ וּלְכַרֵשׁ, וְלַתָּת־שֶׁבְח וְחוֹדְיָ<mark>ה</mark> לִשְּׁמֵך: אַשְּׁרֵנוּ, מַה־מוֹב חָלָּלְנוּ, וּמַה־נְּעִים מַשְּׁבִּימִים וּמַעֲרִיבִים, עֵּרֶב וַבְּלֵּך, וַאּוֹמִרִים פַּנֻמַיִם בִּכֶּל־יום.

שְׁמֵע יִשְׂרָצֵּל, יְהוְּה אָלֹהֵינוּ, יְהוְה אָקְרְבּ בָּרוּךָ, שֵׁם כְּבוֹר מַלְכוּתוֹ , לְעוֹלְם וָעֶד : Thou wast the same ere the world was created; thou hast been the same since the world hath been created; thou art the same in this world, and thou wilt be the same in the world to come. Sanctify thy name upon them that sanctify it, yea, sanctify thy name throughout thy world; and through thy salvation let our horn be exalted and raised on high. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who sanctifiest thy name amongst the many.

Thou art the Lord our God in heaven and on earth, and in the highest heaven of heavens. Verily thou art the first and thou art the last, and beside thee there is no God. O gather them that hope for thee from the four corners of the earth. Let all the inhabitants of the world perceive and know that thou art God, thou alone, over all the kingdoms of the earth. Thou hast made the heavens and the earth, the sea and all that is therein; and which among all the works of thy hands, whether among those above or among those beneath, can say unto thee, What doest thou? Our Father who art in heaven, deal kindly with us for the sake of thy great name by which we are called; and fulfil unto us, O Lord pur God, that which is written, At that time will I bring you in, and at that time will I gather you; for I will make you אָת-שִׁמְּה הוּא עַד שָׁלֹּא נִבְרָא הָעוֹלְם, אַתְּה הוּא מִשָּׁנִּבְרָא הָעוֹלָם, אַתָּה הוּא, בְּעוֹלָם הַוָּה, וְאַתְּה שְׁמָּךְ, וְכַהֵשׁ אָת שִׁמְךּ, בְּעֹלְמָךְ. וּבִישׁוּעְתְּךְּ שְׁמָךְ, וְכַהֵשׁ אָת שִׁמְדּ, בְּעֹלְמָךְ. וּבִישׁוּעְתְּךְּ אָת-שִׁמְןּ , בְּרַבִּים:

אַתָּה הוֹא וָיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ , בַּשְּׁמַיִם וּבָאָרֶץ , וּבִשְׁמֵ<mark>י</mark> הַשָּׁמָיִם הָעֶלְיוֹנִים, אֲמֶת, אַתְּה הוּא <mark>רָאשׁוֹן.</mark> וָצַתָּה הוּא צַהָרוֹן, וּמִבַּלְעָהֶיִדּ אֵין אֵָלהִים. כַבְּץ קווד מאַרבע בּנְפוֹת הָאָרֶץ. יַבִּירוּ וְוִדְעוּ בְּל<mark>ֹ־</mark> בָּאֵי עוֹלָם, כִּי אַתְּה־הוּא הָאֵָלהִים, לְבַדְּדְּ, לְכֹל מַמְלְכוֹת הָאָרֶץ. אַתָּה עָשִיתִ אָת־הַשְּׁמִיִם וְאָת׳ הַאָּרֶץ, אָת־הַיָּם וְאָת כְּל־אֲשֶׁר בְּם, וּמִי, בְּבְ<mark>ל־</mark> ַםַּעֵשָׁה יָדֵיךּ, בָּעֶלְיוֹנִים אוֹ בַתַּחְתּוֹנִים, ש<mark>ֵּיְאׁמַר</mark> לָדְ מַה־תַּעֲשָׁה: אֶבִינוּ שֶׁבַשְּׁמַוִם, עֲשֵׂה עָ<mark>מְנוּ</mark> חָפֵר, בַּעֲבוּר שִׁמְךּ הַנְּרוֹל שָׁנִקְרָא עְּלֵוְנוּ, וְכַוְיֶם<mark>־</mark> לָנוּ וָנָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ, מַה־שֶּׁבְּתוּב. בְּעֵת הַהִּיא אָבִיא אָתְכֶם. וּבְעֵת, כַּוְבָּצִי אָתְכֶם. כִּי־אָתַּן <del>אָתְכֶּם.</del>

a name and a praise among all the peoples of the earth, when I bring back your captivity before your eyes, saith the Lord.

## Numbers xxviii. 1-8.

And the Lord spake unto Moses, saying, Command the children of Israel, and say unto them, My oblation, my food for my offerings made by fire, of a sweet savor unto me, shall ve observe to offer unto me in its due season. And thou shalt say unto them, This is the offering made by fire which ye shall offer unto the Lord; he-lambs of the first year without blemish, two day by day, for a continual burnt offering. The one lamb shalt thou offer in the morning, and the other lamb shalt thou offer at even; and the tenth part of an ephah of fine flour for a meal offering, mingled with the fourth part of an hin of beaten oil. It is a continual burnt offering, which was ordained in mount Sinai for a sweet savor, an offering made by fire unto the Lord. And the drink offering thereof shall be the fourth part of an hin for the one lamb: in the holy place shalt thou pour out a drink offering of strong drink unto the Lord. And the other lamb shalt thou offer at even: as the meal offering of the morning, and as the drink offering thereof, thou shalt offer it, an offering made by fire, of a sweet savor unto the Lord.

#### Leviticus i. 11.

And he shall slay it on the side of the altar northward before the Lord: and Aaron's sons, the priests, shall sprinkle its blood upon the altar round about.

לְשֵׁם וְלִתְהַלְּה, בְּכֹל עַמֵּי הָאְָרֶץ, בְּשׁוּ**בִי אָתְּ** שְׁבוּתִיכָם, לְעֵינֵיכֶם, אָמֵר יְיָ:

ָּבְּקִּרְבֵּרְ נִיּוֹחְ, אְ׳־ֹחֹ׳ וַיְדַבָּר יְדוֹּה אָל־משֶה לֵאמֹר: צַוּ אָ**ת־בְּנֵי** ָישְׂרָאָל וָאָמַרְתָּ אֲלֵהֶם. אֶת־קָרְבָּנִי לַחְמִי לְאָ<mark>שֵׁי,</mark> ַרֶים נִיחֹחִי, תִּשְּׁמָרוּ לְהַקְרִיב לִי, בְּמוֹעֲדוֹ<mark>:</mark> וָאֲמַרְתָּ לָהֶם, זֶה בָאשָה, אֲשֶׁר תַּקְרְיבוּ <mark>לִיהוָה,</mark> בְּבָשִׁים בְּגִי־שָׁנָה תְמִימִים, שְׁנַיָם לַיּוֹ<mark>ם, עֹלֶה</mark> תָמִיר: אָת־הַבֶּבֶשׁ אֶחָר תַּעֲשֶׂה בַבְּׂלֶּך, וְאָ<mark>ת</mark> ָהַבֶּבֶשׁ הַשֵּׁנִי, תַּעֲשָׁה בִּין הַעַרְבָּוִם: וַעֲש<mark>ִּירִית</mark> הָאִיפָה סְלֶת לְמִנְחָה, בְּלוּלָה, בְּשֶׁמֶ<mark>ן כְּתִית,</mark> רָבִיעָת הַהִּין: עַלַת הָמִיד, הַעֲשָׂיָה, בְּהַר סִינֵי, לָרִים נִיקוֹם אִשָּׁה לַיהנָה: וְנִסְכּוֹ רָבִיעִת הַהִין<u>,</u> לַבֶּבֶשׁ הָאֶחָר, בַּקְּדֵשׁ הַפֵּּךְ נֻפֶּךְ שֵׁכְר, לַי<mark>תְוְה:</mark> וָאָת הַבֶּבֵשׁ הַשָּׁנִי, תַּעֲשֵׁה בֵּין הַעַרְבְּ<u>יֵ</u>ם, בְּמִנְחַ<mark>ת</mark> <mark>הַב</mark>ְּכֶּר וּכְנִסְכּוֹ, תַּעֲשֶׂה, אִשָּׁה בִיחַ נִיקֹחַ לַי<mark>הוְה:</mark>

ייקרא א׳ י״א וְשָׁחַם אתוֹ עַל ,ֶרֶךְ הַפּוְבָּחַ, צְּפְּנָהֹ, לִפְ<mark>ּגִי</mark> יְהוְּהֹ, וְוָרְקוּ בִּגִי אַהָרוֹ הַכּהֲנִים אָת־דְּמוֹ, עַל<mark>־-</mark> הַפִּוְבָּחַ סָבִיב: On Sabbath the following is added:-

Numbers xxviii. 9, 10.

And on the sabbath day two he-lambs of the first year without blemish, and two tenth parts of an ephah of fine flour for a meal offering, mingled with oil, and the drink offering thereof: this is the burnt offering of every sabbath, beside the continual burnt offering, and the drink offering thereof.

On New Moon the following is added:-

Numbers xxviii. 11-15.

And in the beginnings of your months ye shall offer a burnt offering unto the Lord; two young bullocks, and one ram, seven he-lambs of the first year without blemish; and three tenth parts of an ephah of fine flour for a meal offering, mingled with oil, for each bullock; and two tenth parts of fine flour for a meal offering, mingled with oil, for the one ram; and a several tenth part of fine flour mingled with oil for a meal offering unto every lamb; for a burnt offering of a sweet savor, an offering made by fire unto the Lord. And their drink offerings shall be half an hin of wine for a bullock, and the third part of an hin for the ram, and the fourth part of an hin for a lamb: this is the burnt offering of every month throughout the months of the year. And one he-goat for a sin offering unto the Lord; it shail be offered beside the continual burnt offering, and the drink offering thereof

On Sabbath the following is added:-

במדבר כ"ח, ט' י'

ּוּבְיוֹם הַשַּׁבָּת, שְׁנִי־כְּבָשִׁים בְּנִי־שְׁנָה, הְּ<mark>מִימִם. וּשְׁנֵי</mark> עָשְׁרנִים, סְלָת מִנְחָה, בְּלוּלָה בַשָּׁמֶ<mark>ן, וְנִסְבּוּ:</mark> עַלַת שַׁבָּת בְּשַבַּתוֹ. עַל־עֹלַת הַתְּמִיד, וְנִסְבָּ<mark>ה:</mark>

On New Moon the following is added:-

במדבר כ"ח, י"א־ט"ו

וּבְרָאשׁי חָּדְשׁיכֶם תַּקְרִיבוּ עֹלֶה לַידנְה. פָּרִים, בָּגִי־בָּקֶר שָׁנַיִם וָאַיָל אָחָד, כְּבָשִׁים בְּגִי־שְׁנָה שָבַעַה, תִּמִימִם: וּשָׁלשָׁה עֵשָׁרנִים סְלָ<mark>ת, מִנְהַה</mark> בּלוּלָה בַשָּׁמֵן, לַפָּר הָאָחָר. וּשְׁנֵי עֵשְׂרֹנִים <mark>ּקֹלָת,</mark> מִנְחָה בְּלוּלָה בַשֶּׁמֶן לַאַיִל הָאָחָר: וִעשֶׂרוֹ עשרון סְלָת, מִנְחָה בְּלוּלָה בַשַּׁמֵן, לַבָּבֵש הָא<del>ָחְד,</del> עֹלֶה הֵיחַ גִּיחָתַ, אִשָּׁה לַיהנָה: וְנִסְבֵּיהֶם<mark>, חֲצִי</mark> הַהָּין יִהְוָה לַפַּר, וּשָׁלִישָׁת הַהִּין לָאַיָל, וּ<mark>רְבִיעָת</mark> הַהִין לַבָּבֶשׁ, יָיָן. וֹאַת עֹלַת חְדֶשׁ בְּחְדְשׁוֹ, לְּדָרְשִׁי הַשְּׁנָה: וּשְׁעִיר עִוִּים אָחָד לְּחַשְּאת לֵיחֹוֶה. עַל־עַלַת הַתְּמִיד וֵעְשֶׂה, וְנִסְבּוֹ:

### Mishnah, Treatise Zebachim, ch. v.

- 1. Which are the places where the sacrifices were offered?—Those that were most holy were slain on the north side of the altar: the bull and the he-goat of the Day of Atonement were slain on the north side; their blood was received in a vessel of ministry on the north side, and had to be sprinkled between the staves of the ark, and towards the veil, and upon the golden altar: one of these sprinklings omitted rendered the whole ceremony invalid. The remaining blood the priest poured out at the western base of the outer altar; if, however, he did not do so, the omission did not render the ceremony invalid.
- 2. The bulls and he-goats which were to be wholly burnt were slain on the north side; their blood was received in a vessel of ministry on the north side, and had to be sprinkled towards the veil and upon the golden altar: one of these sprinklings omitted rendered the whole ceremony invalid. The remaining blood the priest poured out at the western base of the outer altar; if, however, he failed to do so, it did not render the ceremony invalid: both these and the preceding offerings were burnt in the repository of ashes.
- 3. The sin offerings of the congregation and of the individual.—These are the sin offerings of the congregation: the he-goats offered on the new moon and on the festivals. They were slain on the north side; their blood was received in a vessel of ministry on the north side, and of this blood four sprinklings had to be made, one upon each of the four corners of the altar. How was this done? The priest went up the ascent, passed on to the middle terrace that surrounded the altar, and came successively to the

משנה זבחים פ"ה

אָנָוָהוּ מְקוֹמֶן שָׁל וְבָחִים. כָּוְדְשִׁי כָּדָשִׁים אַנָיהוּ שָׁהִימֶתָן בַּצָּפוֹן. פֶּר וְשָׂעִיר שֵׁל־יוֹם הַכִּפּוּרִים, שָׁהִישָׂתֶן בַּצָּפוֹן . וְקבוּל דְּמֶן בִּכְלִי שָׁרֵת בַּצְּפוֹן . וָדֶבֶן שָעוּן הַזָּיָה עַל־בִּין הַבַּדִּים, וְעַל הַבְּּרְבָּת, וְעַל־מִוְבַּח הַזָּהָב. מַתָּנָה אַהַת מָהָן מִעַבָּבִת: שְׁיָרֵי הַדָּם הָיָה שׁוֹפִּךְ, עַל יְסוֹד מִעְרָבִי, שֶׁל־מִוְבֶּחַ הַחִיצון, אִם־לֹא נָתַן לֹא עִבֶּב: ב בָּרִים הַנִּשְׁרָבִּים, וּשְׂעִירִים הַנִּשְׂרָבִּים, שָׁחִיטָתָן בַּצָּפוֹן, וְקבוּל דָּכֶן בִּרָלִי שָׁרֵת בַּצְּפוֹן, ּוָדֶבֶן טְעוּן הַזָּיָה עַל־הַפֶּּרְבֵּת, וִעַל־מִוְבַּח הַזְּהָב פַתְנָה אַחַת מֵהָן מְעַבֶּבֶת, שְׁיָרֵי הַדְּם הָיָה שׁוֹפֵּךְ, עַל יִסוֹד מַעֲרָבִי,שֶׁל־מִוְבֵּחַ הַחִיצוֹן, אִס־לֹא נְתַן לא עבב. אלו וָאַלוּ נִשְּרָפִין בִבִית הַדָּשׁן: י דַמאת הַצָּבוּר וַהַיָּחִיד, אֵלוּ הַן הַמאת הַגָּבוּר, שְׁעִירֵי רָאשֵׁי חֲדָשִׁים, וְשֶׁל־מּוֹעֲדוֹת. שָׁהִישָּׁתֶן בַּצְּפוֹן, וְקבוּל דַּמֶן בִּרְלִי שְׁרֵת בַּצְּפוֹן, יָרֶבֶּן פָעוּן אַרָבַע מַהָנוֹת, עַל אַרָבַע קָרָנוֹת: בִּיצַר, עֶלָה בַבֶּבֶשׁ וּבְּנָה לַפוֹבֶב, וּבָא־לוֹ לֵקְרֵן south-east, the north-east, the north-west and the south-west corners. The remaining blood he poured out at the southern base of the altar. These sacrifices might be eaten, dressed after any manner, by the males of the priesthood, within the hangings of the court, the same day and evening until midnight.

- 4. The burnt offering belonged to the class of the most holy. It was slain on the north side; its blood was received in a vessel of ministry on the north side; and of its blood two sprinklings had to be made (at opposite angles of the altar) so as to constitute four, (a portion of the blood thus reaching each of the four sides of the altar). This offering had also to be flayed, dismembered and totally consumed by fire.
- 5. The peace offerings of the congregation and the trespass offerings.—These are the trespass offerings: the trespass offerings for robbery, for profane appropriation of sanctified objects, for carnally knowing a handmaid already promised in narriage; the trespass offering of a Nazirite who has become defiled by a dead body; the trespass offering of a leper at his cleansing; the trespass offering of one who is in doubt whether he has committed an act that has to be atoned for by a sin offering. All these were slain on the north side; their blood was received in a vessel of ministry on the north side; and of their blood two sprinklings had to be made at the altar in such a manner as to constitute four. These sacrifices might be eaten, dressed after any manner, by the males of the priesthood, within the hangings of the court, the same day and evening until midnight.
- 6. The thank offering and the ram of the Nazirite were holy in a minor degree. They might be slain any part of the court; of their blood two sprink-

וְלֵיֶלֶה עַר חֲצוֹת: יְלֵּילֶה עַר חֲצוֹת: יְלֵּילֶה עַר חֲלִירִה דְרוֹמִית. שְׁיָהֵי הַדְּם הְיָה הַלְּלֶעִים, לְזִכְהִי בְּהָנָּה, בְּבָּל־מַאֲכָלּי, לְיוֹם הַלְּלֶעִים, לְזִכְהִי בְהָנָּה, בְּבָל־מַאֲכָל, לְיוֹם הַלְּלֶעִים, עַר חֲצוֹת:

יְבָלִיל לָאִשִּׁים: שְׁתִּי בַּתְּנוֹת שָׁהָן אַרְבַּע, וּמְעוּנָה הַפְּשֵׁם וְנִ<mark>תְּוּחַ</mark> שְׁתִּי בַּתְּנוֹת שָׁהָן אַרְבַע, וּמְעוּנָה הַפְּשֵׁם וְנִתְּוּחַ יְבָלִיל לָאִשִּׁים:

ּי וִבְּוּלָה עַר הַצוֹת; אָשֵׁם יָּוֹלוֹת, אֲשֵׁם מָעִילוֹת, אֲשֵׁם שִׁפְּחָה חֲרוּפָּה, אֲשֵׁם יָּוִיר, אֲשֵׁם מָעִילוֹת, אֲשֵׁם שִׁלְּוִי. שְׁחִישְׂתָּן בַּצְּפוֹן וָלְבּוּל דָּמֶן בִּכְלִי שֶׁרֵת בַּצְפוֹן. וְדָמָן שָׁעִין שְׁהֵּי מַהָּנוֹת שָׁהֵן צִּרְבַּע. וְנִאָּבָלִין לִפְּנִים בְּצְפוֹן וַלְבִּיל דָמֶן בִּכְלִי שְׁרֵת בַּצְפוֹן. וְדְמָן שְׁעִין שְׁהֵי מַהָּנוֹת שָׁהֵן בִּיְנָה, בְּבָל מַאֲבָל, לְיוֹם בַּצְבוֹן. וְדִבּין לִיִּה בָּינִה, בְּבָל מַאֲבָל, לְיוֹם בְּבְלֵּלְה עַר הַצוֹת;

י הַתּוֹדָה וָאֵיל נָוִיר, קָדְשִׁים קַלִּים, שְׁחִי<mark>טְתָּן</mark> בָּבֶּל־קֶּקום בְּּצִיְּנָה. וִדְמָן מְעוּן שְׁתֵּי מַ**תְּנוֹת,**  lings had to be made at the altar in such a manner as to constitute four; and they might be eaten, dressed after any manner, by any person, in any part of the city, the same day and until midnight. To the portions thereof belonging to the priests the same rule applied as to the rest, except that the former might only be eaten by the priests, their wives, their children and their slaves.

- 7. The peace offerings were also holy in a minor degree. They might be slain in any part of the court; of their blood two sprinklings had to be made at the altar in such a manner as to constitute four, and they might be eaten, dressed after any manner, by any person, in any part of the city, during two days and one night. To the portions thereof belonging to the priests the same rule applied as to the rest, except that the former might only be eaten by the priests, their wives, their children and their slaves.
- 8. The first-born, the tithe of cattle and the paschal lamb were likewise holy in a minor degree. They might be slain in any part of the court; only one sprinkling of their blood had to be made; this, however, had to be done towards the base of the altar. In respect to their consumption the following differences prevailed: the first-born might be eaten only by the priests, while the tithe might be eaten by any person: both might be eaten, dressed after any manner, in any part of the city, during two days and one night. The paschal lamb might only be eaten the same evening until midnight; it might be partaken of by none but the previously appointed number of persons, and it might only be eaten roasted.

#### Boraitha d'R. Ishmael.

Rabbi Ishmael says: There are thirteen exegetical princi-

שָׁהֵן אַרְבַּע, וְגָאָבָלִין בְּבָל הָעִיר, לְכָּר אָדְם, בְּכָל־מַאֲכָל, לְיוֹם וָלַוְלָה עַד הָצוֹת: הַמּוּרְה מֵהָם כַּיוֹצֵא בָהָם, אָלָא, שָׁהַמּוּרָם גָאָכָל לַכּהָ<mark>נִים</mark> לִּוְשֵׁיהָם וְלִבְנִיהָם וּלְעַבְּדִיהָם:

וֹלְבָנִיהָם וּלְעַבְּדִיהָם: בְּעָלֵים, אֶלֶא, שָׁהַשִּׁים לַלִּים, שְׁחִישָׁתָן בְּכָּל־מְאָכָל לְשְׁנִי יָמִים וְלַוְלָה אֶחָר: הַמּוּרָם מִהָּם, בִּילִּאָא לְשְׁנִי יָמִים וְלַוְלָה אֶחָר: הַמּוּרָם מִהָּם, בִּיוֹאֵא בְּהָם, אֶלָא, שָׁהַמּוּרָם נִאָבְל לַבּהְנִים, לִּנְשִׁיהָם וֹלְבָנִיהָם וּלְעַבְּדִיהָם:

 הַבְּכוֹר וְהַפִּעִשׁר וְהַפָּחַח, קְדָשִׁים כַּלְּים,
 לְּמִרְיוֹ נִאָּכָל אָלָא עַר־הַצְּוֹרָה, וְּדָמִן טְעוּן מַתְּנְּדְּ וְנִאָּכְלִין בְּכָל הַעִּיר, בְּכָל מַאֲכָל, לְשָׁנִי יְמִים וְנִאָּכְלִין בְּכָל הַעִּיר, בְּכָל מַאֲכָל, לְשָׁנִי יְמִים וְנִאָּכְלִין בְּכָל הָעִיר, בְּכָל מַאֲכָל אָלָא בַלַוְלְה, וְנִאָּכָל אָלָא עַר־הַצּוֹת, וְאָינוֹ נִאָּכָל אָלָא בַלַוְלְה, וְנִאָּכָל אָלָא עַר־הַבּּעוֹת, וְאָינוֹ נִאָּכָל אָלָא בַלַוְלְה,

רַבִּי יִשְּׁמְעָאל אוֹמֵר, בִּשְׁלשׁ עֶשְׂרָד. מִדּוֹת

ples by which the Law is expounded:—1. The inference from minor to major. 2. The inference from a similarity of phrases. 3. A general law may be derived by induction from different cases which, occurring in the same or in different verses, have yet some feature in common. 4. A general proposition followed by the enumeration of particulars already comprehended in the general proposition, (in which case the scope of the proposition is limited by the things specified). 5. An enumeration of particulars followed by a general proposition in which they are also comprehended, (in which case the scope of the proposition extends also to the things not specified). 6. Two general propositions, separated from each other by an enumeration of particulars, include only such things as are similar to those specified 7. An inference drawn from a general proposition complemented by a particular term, and an inference drawn from a particular term complemented by a general proposition. 8. If anything is included in a general proposition and is then made the subject of a special statement, that which is predicated of it is not to be understood as limited to itself alone, but is to be applied to the whole of the general proposition 9. If anything is included in a general proposition, and is then singled out in order to be made the subject of a special statement, similar to the general proposition, this particularisation is intended, so far as its subject is concerned, to lessen and not to add to its restrictions. 10. If anything is included in a general proposition, and is then singled out in order to be made the subject of a special statement, not similar to the general proposition, this particularisation is intended in some respects to lessen and in others to add to its restrictions. 11. If anything is included in a general proposition, and is then made the subject of a fresh statement (not in harmony with the former), the terms of the general proposition will not apply to it, unless the Scripture distinctly indicates that they shal! apply. 12. The meaning of a passage may be deduced from its context, or from some subsequent passage. 13. Similarly, when two passages are in contradiction to each other, the explanation can be determined only when a third text is found, capable of harmonizing the two.

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years.

הַתוֹרָה נִדָּרָשָׁת: מִפַּל נָחְמֶר: וּמִנְוַרָה שָׁנָה: מִבּנְיָן אָב מִבָּתוּב אֶחָד , וּמִבּנְיָן אָב מִשְׁיֵּי בתובים: מִבְּלֵל וּפִרַט: וּמִפְּרַט וּכְלָל: בְּלֶל וּפְרָט וּכְלֶל , אִי אַתָּה דָן אֵלָא בִּעִין הַבְּּרָט: מָבַלֶּל שָׁהוּא צָרִיךְ לִפְּרָט , וּמִפְּרָט שָׁהוּא צָרִידְ לָבְלַל: כָּל דָבָר שָׁהָיָה בִּבְלֵל וְיָצָא מִן־הַבְּלְל לְלַמֶּד , לֹא לְלַמָּד עַל־עַאָמוֹ נָצָא , אֶלָא לְלַמָּד עַל־הַבְּלֶל בָּלוֹ וָצָא: בָּל־דָּבֶר שֵׁהָיָה בִּכֹלֶל, וָיָצָא לִמִעוֹן מְעַן אָחָד, שָהוּא בִעִנְיֵנוֹ יָצָא לְהַקָּל וֹלֹא לְהַחָּמִיר: כָּל דָבָר שֶׁהְיָה בִּכְלָל, וְיָצָא לִמְעוֹן מְעַן אַחָר שִׁלֹא בִעִנְינוֹ , יָצָא לְהָקּל וּלְהַחָמִיר : כָּל דָבָר שֶׁדְנָה בִּכְלֶל, וְיָצָא לְדוֹן בַּדְבָר הָהָדָשׁ, אִי אַתְּה יָכוֹל לְהַחָוִי<mark>רוֹ</mark> לָבְלָלוֹ , עַד שָּׁיַחֲזִירָנוּ הַבְּתוּב לִבְלָלוֹ בְּבִּרוּשׁ: דֶבֶר הַלָּמֵר מִעִנְיָנוֹ, וְדָבֶר הַלָּמֵר מְסוֹפוֹ<mark>: וְבֵן</mark> שָׁנֵי כִתוּבִים הַפַּכִּחִישִׁים וָה אֶת־וֶה , עַד שֶׁיָבוֹא הַבָּתוּב הַשִּׁלִישִׁי, וְיַבְרִיעַ בִּינִיהָם:

ַיְתִי דָצוֹן לְפָּגִּןךּ , יְיָ אָלְהֵוְנוּ וֵאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתִוּנוּ, שֶׁיבְּנֶ<mark>ה</mark> בֵּית הַמִּלְדָשׁ בִּמְהַרָּה בְּיָמֵינוּ, וְתֵן חָלְלְנוּ, בְּתוֹרֶנֶּתְךּ: וְשֵׁם יִהִי דָצוֹן לְפָּגִּךְ , יְיָ אָלְהֵוְנוּ וֵאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתִוּנוּ, שֶׁיבְּנֶּה Before putting on the Tallith, say the following:-

I am here enwrapping myself in this fringed robe, in fulfilment of the command of my Creator, as it is written in the Law, They shall make them a fringe upon the corners of their garments throughout their generations. And even as I cover myself with the Tallith in this world, so may my soul deserve to be clothed with a beauteous spiritual robe in the world to come, in the garden of Eden. Amen.

# On putting on the Tallith, say:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and hast commanded us to enwrap ourselves in the fringed garment.

How precious is thy lovingkindness, O God! And the children of men take refuge under the shadow of thy wings. They sate themselves with the fatness of thy house; and thou givest them to drink of the river of thy pleasures. For with thee is the fountain of life: in thy light do we see light. O continue thy lovingkindness unto them that know thee, and thy righteousness to the upright in heart.

# Meditation before laying the Tephillin.

I am here intent upon the act of laying the Tephillin, in fulfilment of the command of my Creator, who hath commanded us to lay the Tephillin, as it is written in the Law, And thou shalt bind them for a sign upon thine hand, and they shall be for frontlets between thine eyes. Within these Tephillin are placed four sections of the Law,\* that declare the absolute

<sup>\*</sup> Deut. vi. 4-9; xi. 13-21; Exod. xiii. 1-10; 11-16.

Before putting on the Tallith, say the following:-

הַּנְיִ מִתְעַמִּף בְּפַלִּית שֶׁל־צִיצִת, כְּדֵי לְקַיֵּם מִצְּוַה בּוֹרְאִי. כַּכָּתוּב בַּתוֹרָה. וְעֲשׁוּ לֶהֶם צִיצִת עַל־כַּנְּפֵּי בִּנְדִיהֶם לְדֹרֹתָם. וּכְשֵׁם שֶׁאַנִי מִתְכַּפֶּה בְּטַלִּית בְּעוֹלֶם בַּהָּה, כֵּן תִּוְכָּה נִשְׁמָתִי לְהִתְלַבִּשׁ בְּטַלִּית נָאָה, לְעוֹלֶם בּבָּא בְּנַן אֵדֶן. צִּמוֹן:

On putting on the Tallith, say:-

קְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָיָ אָלהוִיוּ, מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם, אֲשָׁ<mark>ר</mark> קִּרְשְׁנוּ בְּּמִצְוֹתִיוּ, וְצִוְּנִּוּ לְהִתְעַמֵּךּ בַּצִּיצִת:

מָשׁרְ חַסְּרָךְ לִידָעֶוּךְ, וְצִּדְקָתִּךְ לְיִשְׁרִי-לִב: תַשְׁכִם: כִּי עִפְּךְ מִלְּוֹר חַיִּים, בִּאוֹרְךְ וִנְחַל עַדְּגִּוְךְ בְּנָפִּיךְ יָחָסְיִּן: יִרְוֹיֻן מִהָשֶׁן בִּיתָךְ, וַנְחַל עַדְגִּוְךְ מַשְׁרִיּלָּךְ חַסְּדָּךְ אָלְהִים, וּלְנִי אָדָם, בְּצֵּלְ מַשְׁרִיּלָּךְ חַסְּדָּךְ אָלְהִים, וּלְנִי אָדָם, בְּצֵּלְ

Meditation before laying the Tephillin.

וֹבֹּיָנִי אָם שָׁלִתֵּי לַבָּשִׁי וִבִּיָּנִה כִּי וִבִּיִּאַבּ שְׁיִשׁ בַּנֶם יִחוּרוּ לְּבִּיּנִי לְמִּסָׁפִּת בִּין תִינִוְדֵּ: וְנִם אַרְבַּע פָּרָשוֹת אֵלְּיִי, שְׁבִּעְּ לְבִּיּנִים הִפִּלִּין, כַּבָּתוּכ בַּתוֹרָה: וּלְשִׁרְשָׁם לְאוֹת אַלְיִּ, שְׁבִּ<mark>ּנְּוֹּ</mark> הַנְּיִי מְבַּוֹּן בְּבַּנָּחַת הָפּלִין, לְלַזִּם מִצְּוַת בּוֹרָאִי, שְׁצְּּנְּוֹּ unity of God, and that remind us of the miracies and wonders which he wrought for us when he brought us forth from Egypt, even he who hath power over the highest and the lowest to deal with them according to his will. He hath commanded us to lay the Tephillin apon the hand as a memorial of his outstretched arm; opposite the heart, to indicate the duty of subjecting the longings and designs of our heart to his service, blessed be he; and upon the head over against the brain, thereby teaching that the mind, whose seat is in the brain, together with all senses and faculties, is to be subjected to his service, blessed be he. May the effect of the precept thus observed be to extend to me long life with sacred influences and holy thoughts, free from every approach, even in imagination, to sin and iniquity. May the evil inclination not mislead or entice us, but may we be led to serve the Lord as it is in our hearts to do. Amen.

On placing the Tephillah on the arm, say:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and hast commanded us to lay the Tephillin.

On placing the Tephillah on the forehead, say:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and hast given us command concerning the precept of the Tephillin.

Blessed be His name, whose glorious kingdom is for ever and ever.

וְאַחְדּוּתוּ, יִתְבָּרָךְ שְׁמוֹ. וְשֶׁנִּוְכֹּר נִפִּים וְנִבְּלָאֹת, שֶׁעְשָׂה טְמְנוּ, בְּהוֹצִיאוֹ אֹתְנוּ מִמִּצְרָיִם. נַצִּשֶׁר לוּ הַכְּחַ יְהַמֶּמְשְׁלָה, בַּעֶּלְיוֹנִים וּבַתַּחָתוֹנִים, לַעֲשוֹת בָּהָם בִּרְצוֹנוּ. וְצִּוְנִּוּ לְחַנִּיְחַ בַּעָרִוֹנִים וּבַתַּחָתוֹנִים, לַעֲשוֹת בָּהָם בִּרְצוֹנוּ. וְצִּנְרְ שְׁמוֹ. וְעַלְּבָּרְוֹ וְלִעוֹ הַבְּעוֹ יְבִּרְוֹ יְתָבְּרָךְ שְׁמוֹ. וְמַשְׁבִּת לְבֵּנְי שְׁמוֹ. וִתְבָּרַךְ שְׁמוֹ. וְמַשְׁבִּת לְבֵּיתוֹ, יִתְבָּרַךְ שְׁמוֹ. וְמַשְׁבִּת לְבִּיתוֹ, יִתְבָּרָךְ שְׁמוֹ. וְעַלְּבְּרָתוֹ לִיִבְּיתוֹ, יִתְבָּרָךְ שְׁמוֹ. וְמַשְׁבִּת לְבִּיתוֹ, יִתְבָּרָתוֹ לִי חַיִּים אֲרוּנִים, וְשֶׁבְּע מְדָּשׁ, הְפָּלִין יִתְבַּשׁׁךְ עְלַי, לְהִיוֹת לִי חַיִּים אֲרוּנִים, וְשֶּׁבְּע מְדָשׁ, וּמְהָבְּלֹּוֹ וְתְבָּעוֹ בְּלִי, לִהְיוֹת לִי חַיִּים אֲרוּנִים, וְשֶּׁבְּע מְדָּשׁ, וּמְלֵּל, וְלֹא יִתְנָּנֶרָה בָּנְוֹ יִצְר הַרְחוֹ עִייִם אֲרוֹנִי מְבַלְּתוֹ בְּעָבִר אָנִי בַּרְהוֹר הַמְא וְעֵוֹן בְּלָל, וְשֶׁלְאׁ וּמְשְׁבוֹת כְּרְשׁוֹת, בְּלִי הַבְּוֹי בִּנְהוֹים בְּנִיתְוֹנְי לִבְבּיוֹ מִיתְבָּנִי לִי בִּרְהוֹר הַמְא וְנֵין בְּעָבִי הְנִיוֹ מִמְבְּיוֹ יִתְבָּנִי הְ בִּלְּיוֹ הִיתְבָּנִי לִי בְּבְּנִי וֹיִים בְּבִּתְיוֹ בִיתְבָּבְיוֹי בִּבְּבִי בִּיוֹ בִּיוֹ בִּיְבְּיִי בְּנִים בְּנִי בִּבְּיוֹ בִּתְבְּיוֹ בִיתְבָּבְיוֹ בִּעְבִי בְּנִים בְּנִי בִּנְבְיוֹ בִיתְבָּבוֹי בְּיוֹ בִּינְבְים בְּוֹי בִּעְבִּים בְּיוֹ בִּים בְּבִּי בְּבִּיוֹ בְּנִבְים בְּנִבְּי בְּבִּיוֹי בְּבְּבְּיוֹ בִּיתְבָּים בְּיוֹבְיוֹ בְּבְּבְוֹיוֹ בְּעִבְּיִים בְּבְּבְּיוֹי בִּבְּבְוֹי בְּבְּבְיוֹי בִּבְּבְּוֹי בְּבְּבְּיוֹי בְּבְּבְיוֹים בְּבְּבְיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּים בְּיוֹים בְּבְּים בְּיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹים בְּנִים בְּבְּבְּיוֹים בְּיִבְּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּיוֹים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִּים בְּבְּבְּיוּ בְּבְּבְּיוֹי בְּבְּיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹים בְּבְּבְּיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹי בְּבְּיוֹים בְּבְּבְיוֹי בְּבְּבְּיוֹים בְּנְיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּבְּיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹ בְּבְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּבְּיוֹם בְּעִים בְּבְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּבְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּבְּים בְּבְּבְּבְּבְּים בְּבְּבְּבְּבְּיוֹם ב

On placing the Tephillah on the arm, say:-

קְּרִּיךְ צִּתָּה וְיָ אָלהִינוּ, מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם, אֲשֶׁר בָּרוּךְ צִּתָּה וְיָ אָלהִינוּ, מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם, אֲשֶׁר

On placing the Tephillah on the forehead, say:-

קָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָיָ אָלהַוְנוּ, מָלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם, אֲשֶׁר קִּרִּישְׁנוּ בָּמִצְוֹתִיוּ, וְצִוְּנוּ עַל־מִצְוַת תִּפִּלִּין:

בָּרוּהְ שֵׁם בְּבוֹר בַּיְלְכוּתוֹ לְעוֹלֶם וַשֶּׁר:

The Retsuah is placed thrice round the middle finger, and the following is said:—

And I will betroth thee unto me for ever; yea, I will betroth thee unto me in righteousness, and in judgment, and in lovingkindness, and in mercy: I will even betroth thee to me in faithfulness; and thou shalt know the Lord.

In some Congregations Psalm xxx (page 103) is said here.

Blessed be he who spake, and the world existed: blessed be he: blessed be he who was the maker of the world in the beginning: blessed be he who speaketh and doeth: blessed be he who decreeth and performeth: blessed be he who hath mercy upon the earth: blessed be he who hath mercy upon his creatures: blessed be he who payeth a good reward to them that fear him: blessed be he who liveth for ever, and endureth to eternity: blessed be he who redeemeth and delivereth: blessed be his name.— Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, O God and merciful Father, praised by the mouth of thy people, lauded and glorified by the tongue of thy loving ones and thy servants. We also will praise thee, O Lord our God, with the songs of David thy servant; with praises and psalms we will magnify, laud and glorify thee, and we will make mention of thy name, and proclaim thee our King, O our

The Retsua is placed thrice round the middle finger, and the following is said:—

בָּאָמוּנָה וְיַרְעַהְּ אָת יִיָּ: וּבְמִשְׁפָּט וּבְחָסֶד וּבְרַחֲמִים · וְאַרַשְׁתִּיךְּ לִי וְאָרַשְׂתִּיךְ לִי לְעוֹלָם · וְאַרַשְׁתִּיךְ לִי

Some say מְוְמוֹר שִׁיר חְוְבַת, page 103, here.

בָּרוּךְ שִׁאֶמַר וָהָיָה הָעוֹלְם, בַּרוּךְ הוּא בָרוּךְ עוֹשֶׁה בָרֵאשִׁית , בָּרוּךְ אוֹמֵר וְעוֹשֶׂה, בָּרוּךְ גּוֹזֵר וּמְלַוִם, בְּרוּךְ מְרַחֵ<mark>ם</mark> עַל הָאָרֶץ, בְּרוּךְ מְרַחֵם עַל הַבְּרִיוֹת, בָרוּךָ מִשַּׁלֵם שָבָר מוֹב לִיֵרְאָיוֹ, בְּרוּךְ חַי לְעַר וְכַּיָם לְנָצֵח, בְּרוּךְ פּוֹנֵדה וּמַצִּיל בַּרוּך שָמוֹ : בַּרוּך אַתָּה וְיָ אָּלהַינוּ מָלֶּךְ הָעולָם , הָאֵל , הָאָב הַרַחֲמָן , הַמְּהַלְּלֹ בָּבִּי עַמוֹי, מְשָׁבָּח וּמִבּאָר בִּלְשׁוֹן חֲסִי<mark>דְיוֹ</mark> וַעֶבְדָיוֹ , וּבִשִּׁירֵי דָוָר עַבְּדָּךְ, נְהַלְּלֶּךְ יְיָ אָלהֵינוֹ , בִּשְּבְחוֹת ובִוְמִירוֹת נְנֵדֵּלְדְּ וּנְשַׁבַּחָך וּנְבָּאֶרְךּ, וְנַוְבִיר שִׁמְדָ, וְנַמְלִיכְהָ

God, thou the only one, the life of all worlds. O King, praised and glorified be thy great name for ever and ever. Blessed art thou, O Lord, a King extolled with praises.

## 1 Chron. xvi. 8-36.

O give thanks unto the Lord, call upon his name; make known his doings among the peoples. Sing unto him, sing praises unto him; tell ye of all his marvellous works. Glory ye in his holy name: let the heart of them rejoice that seek the Lord. Search ye for the Lord and his strength; seek ye his face evermore, Remember his marvellous works that he hath done: his wonders, and the judgments of his mouth; O ye seed of Israel, his servant, ye children of Jacob, his chosen ones. He is the Lord our God: his judgments are in all the earth. Remember his covenant for ever, the word which he commanded to a thousand generations: (the covenant) which he made with Abraham, and his oath unto Isaac; and confirmed the same unto Jacob for a statute, to Israel for an everlasting covenant: saying, Unto thee will I give the land of Canaan, as the lot of your inheritance: when ye were but a few men in number; yea, few, and sojourners in it; and they went about from nation to nation, and from one kingdom to another people. He suffered no man to oppress them; yea, he rebuked kings for their sakes; (saving), Touch not mine מַלְבֵּנוּ אָלהֵינוּ , יָחִיר , הֵי הָעוֹלְמִים, מֶלֶּךְ מְשֶׁבְּח וּמְפּאָר עֲדִי־עַר שְׁמוּ הַנְּרוֹל . בָרוּךְ אַהָּח יִיָּ , מֶלֶךְ מְהֻלָּל בַּתִּשְׁבְּחוֹת:

# דברי הימים א' ט"ן ח'־ל"ו

הודו לַיַ קראו בשמו , הודיעו בֶעַמִּים אַלִילֹתָיו; שִׁירוּ לוֹ, וַמְּרוּ־לוֹ, שִיחוּ, בְּכֶל<mark>־</mark> <mark>וָבְּלְאֹתַיו: הִתְהַלְלוּ, בְּשֵׁם כָּןְדְשׁוֹ , יִשְׁמַח לֵב</mark> בְּקַשִׁי וָנָ: דִּרָשׁוּ וָנָ וְעָזּוֹ, בַּקְשׁוּ פָּנָיו תְּמִיד: ַזָּכָרוּ נִפִּלְאֹתָיוֹ אֲשֵׁר עֲשֶׂה, מֹפָתָיו וּמְשָׁ<mark>פְּמֵי־</mark> בּיָרוּ : זֶרַע יִשְּרָאֵל עַבְדּוֹ , בִּגִי יַעַקֹב בִּחִירָיוּ : הוא יִנְ אָלהָונוּ, בְּכָל הָאָרֶץ מִשְׁפְּטְיוּ: וִכְרוּ לְעוֹלֶם בָּרִיתוֹ, דַּבֶּר צִוָּה לִאָּלֵף דּוֹר<mark>: אֵשֵׁר</mark> בָּרַת אָת־אַבְרָהָם, וּשָׁבוּעָתוֹ לְיִצִּחָק: <u>וַיִּעֲמִידֵהְ</u> לְנַעֲכֹב לְחֹק, לִישִּׁרָאֵל בִּרִית עוֹלֶם: לֵאמר, לַד אָתון אָבץ בְּנָצֵן, הֶבֶּל נַחַלַּתְכֶם. בִּהִיוֹתְבֶם מָהֵי מִסְפֶּר, בִּמִעֵמ וְנָרִים בָה: וַיִּתְהַלְּכוּ מְנּוֹי אָל־גּוֹי, וּמָמַמִּלֶכָה אֵל־עַם אַחָר: לאּ־<mark>הָגְּוְחַ לְאִישׁ</mark> לְעָשָׁכָם , וַיּוֹכַח עַלֵּיהֵם מִלְבִים: אַל־תִּגְעוּ

. . . .

anointed ones, and do my prophets no harm. Sing unto the Lord, all the earth; proclaim his salvation from day to day. Recount his glory among the nations, his marvels among all the peoples. For great is the Lord, and exceedingly to be praised: he is to be feared above all gods. For all the gods of the peoples are things of nought; but the Lord made the heavens. Grandeur and majesty are before him: strength and gladness are in his place. Give unto the Lord, ye families of the peoples, give unto the Lord glory and strength. Give unto the Lord the glory due unto his name: take an offering, and come before him: worship the Lord in the beauty of holiness. Tremble before him all the earth; the world also is set firm, that it cannot be moved. Let the heavens rejoice, and let the earth be glad; and let them say among the nations, The Lord reigneth. Let the sea roar, and the fulness thereof; let the plain exult, and all that is therein. Then shall the trees of the forest exult before the Lord, for he cometh to judge the earth. O give thanks unto the Lord; for he is good: for his lovingkindness endureth forever. And say ye, Save us, O God of our salvation, and gather us and deliver us from the nations, to give thanks unto thy holy name, and to triumph in thy praise. Blessed be the Lord, the God of Israel, from everlasting even to everlasting. And all the people said, Amen, and praised the Lord.

Exalt ye the Lord our God, and worship at his foot-

בָּמְשִׁידָוֹ , וּבְנָבִיאֵוֹ אַל־תָּוְרְעוּ: שִׁירוּ לַיְיָ בְּּל הָאָרֵץ, בַּשָּׂרוּ מִיוֹם אָל־יוֹם יִשׁוּעַתוֹ: סַפְּ<mark>רוּ</mark> בַנוּיִם אָת־בִּבוּדוֹ, בִּכֶל הָעַמִּים נִפְּלְאֹתְיוֹ: כִּי נָדוֹל יָיָ וּמְהָלֶּל מְאד, וְנוֹרָא הוּא עַל־בֶּל־אֵלהִים: בִּי בָּל־אֱלֹהֵי הָעַמִּים אֱלִילִים. וַיִי שְׁמַיִם עַשָּׁה: הוֹד וְהָדֶר לְפָּנֵיו, עוֹ וְהָדְוָה בִּמְקוֹמוֹ: הָבוּ לַיִי מִשְׁפְּחוֹת עַמִּים , הָבוּ לַנִי כָּבוֹד וָעוֹ : הָבוּ לַנִי בָּבוֹד שָמוּ , שָאוּ מִנְחָה וּבְאוּ לְפָנָיוּ , הִשְּׁתַחָוּוּ לַנָי, בִּהַרָרת־קְּהֵש: הִילוּ מִלְפַנְיוֹ כָּל הַאָּרֵץ, אַר תִּבוֹן תָבֵל בַּל־תִמוֹט: וִשְׂמְחוּ הַשְּׁמֵוֹם וְתְגֵל הָאָרֶץ, וְיֹאמְרוּ בַנּוֹיִם , וְיָ מְלֶךּ : יִרְעַם הַיָּם וּמָלֹאוֹ , יַעֲלֹץ הַשְּׂדֶה , וְכָל־אֲשֶׁר־בּוֹ: אָז וְרַנְּנּוּ עַצֵּי הַנַעַר, מִלְפָנִי יָי, כִּי־בָא לִשְׁפּוֹט אָת־הָאָרֶץ: הודו לַיַי כִּי מוֹב , כִּי לִעוֹלֶם חַסְדוֹ: וְאִמְרוּ , הושיענו אַלהֵי יִשְׁעֵנוּ , וְקַבְּאֵנוּ וְהַצִּילֵנוּ <del>מְן־</del> הַגּוֹיִם, לְהוֹדוֹת לְשֵׁם כָּוְדְשֶׁךְּ לְהִשְׁתַּבְּ<mark>ה</mark> בָּתָהַלֶּתֶך: בָּרוּך וְיָ אָלֹהֵי וִשְּׁרָאֵל מִן־הָעוֹלְם וַעַר הָעוֹלֶם. וַיּאִמְרוּ כָּל־הָעָם אָמֵן, וְהַלֵּל לַיִי רוֹמְמוּ יָנְ אֱלֹהֵינוּ, וְהִשְּׁתַהֵווּ לַהַרֹם בִּנְלַיוּ

stool; holy is he. Exalt ye the Lord our God, and worship at his holy mount; for the Lord our God is holy. And he, being merciful, forgiveth iniquity, and destroyeth not: yea, many a time he turneth his anger away, and doth not stir up all his wrath. Withhold not thou thy tender mercies from me, O Lord: let thy lovingkindness and thy truth continually preserve me. Remember, O Lord, thy tender mercies and thy lovingkindnesses; for they have been ever of old. Ascribe ye strength unto God: his majesty is over Israel, and his strength is in the skies. O God, thou art to be feared out of thy holy places: the God of Israel he giveth strength and power unto his people. Blessed be God. O God of vengeance, Lord, O God of vengeance, shine forth. Lift up thyself, thou judge of the earth: render to the proud their desert. Salvation belongeth unto the Lord: thy blessing be upon thy people. (Selah.) The Lord of hosts is with us; the God of Jacob is our stronghold. (Selah.) O Lord of hosts, happy is the man that trusteth in thee. Save, Lord: may the King answer us on the day when we call. Save thy people, and bless thine inheritance: feed them, and carry them for ever Our soul waiteth for the Lord: he is our help and our shield. For our heart shall rejoice in him, because we have trusted in his holy name. Let thy lovingkindness, O Lord, be upon us, according as we have hoped for thee. Show us thy lovingkindness, O Lord, and grant us thy salvation. Rise up for our help and set

קָדושׁ הוא: רוֹבֵמוּ יָיָ אָלהִינוּ , וְהִשְׁתַּחֲווּ לְב<mark>ַר</mark> קָרשוֹ , כִּי קָרוֹשׁ יָיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ : וְהוֹא רַחוּם יִכַפֶּר עון וַלֹא יַשְׁחִית , וְהַרְבָּה לְהָשִׁיב אַפּוֹ , וַלֹא יַעִיר בָּל־חֲמֶתוֹ : אַתָּה וָיָ, לֹא תִכְּלָא רַחֲמֶיךּ מִמֶּנִי , חַסִדְּךְ וַאָּמִתְּךְ תְּמִיר יִאְרוּנִי: זְכִר רַחֲמֶּלְּדְ יִיָּ יַחֶםְרֵיךְ , כִּי מֵעוֹלֶם הַמָּה , הְנוּ עוֹ לֵאלהִים, עַ<mark>ל</mark> יָשֶׂרָאָל נַּאֲוָתוֹ , וְעָזוֹ בַּשְּׁחָקִים : נוֹרָא אֵלהִים מָמָּקְדָשֶׁיְךְּ, אֵל יִשְּׂרָאֵל הוֹא נוֹתֵן עוֹ וְתַעְּצְמוֹת לַעָם, בֶּרוּךְ אֵלהִים: אַל נְקְמוֹת, יָיַ, אַל נְקְמוֹת, הוֹפִיעֵ: הַנָּשָא שֹׁפֵּט הָאָרֶץ, הָשָׁב נְמוּל עַל־ נָאָים: לַיָי דַוִשׁוּעָה, עַל־עַפְּדְ בִּרְכָּתָדְ פָּלָה: יִי אָבָאוֹת עִמָּנוּ , מִשְׁנַב־לְנוּ , אֵלהי יַעֲקֹב מֵלֶה: יָנָ צִבֶּאוֹת , צַשְׁרִי צִדָּם בֹמִם בַּדְ: יָנָ הוֹשְׁיעָה , ַבְמֵלֵךְ יַעֲנֵנְוּ בִיוֹם כָּרָאֵנוּ: הוֹשִׁיעָה אָת־עַמֵּךְ יּבֶרֶךְ אָת־נַחֲלָתֶךְ , וְּרִעֵם וְנַשְּׂאֵם עַד־הְעוֹלֶם: נַפִּשָׁגוּ חָבָּתָה לַיָּי, עָוָהְנוּ וּמְוּנֵגוּ הוּא: פִּיבוֹ יִשְׂמַח לִבֵּנוּ, כִּי בְשִׁם כָּוְרְשׁוֹ בְּשָּׁחִנוּ: יִהִי-חַמִּדְּךְ יִ עָלֵינוּ, בַּאֲשֶׁר יִחַלְנוּ לָךְ: הַרְאֵנוּ יִיְ חַסְרֵּךְּ, ָנֵישְׁעַךּ , תָּתַן לָנוּ : קוּמָה עֵוְרָתָה־לֵנוּ , וּפְּרָנוּ,

us free for thy lovingkindness' sake. I am the Lord thy God, who brought thee up out of the land of Egypt: open wide thy mouth and I will fill it. Happy is the people, that is in such a case: happy is the people, whose God is the Lord. And as for me, I have trusted in thy lovingkindness; my heart shall be glad in thy salvation: I will sing unto the Lord, because he hath dealt bountifully with me.

The following Psalm is omitted on Sabbaths, Holydays, the day before Passover, the Intermediate days of Passover, and on the day before the Day of Atonement.

## Psalm c.

A Psalm of Thanksgiving. Shout for joy unto the Lord, all ye lands. Serve the Lord with joy: come before him with exulting. Know ye that the Lord he is God: he hath made us, and we are his, his people and the sheep of his pasture. Enter into his gates with thanksgiving, and into his courts with praise: give thanks unto him, bless his name. For the Lord is good; his lovingkindness is everlasting; and his faithfulness from generation to generation.

On Weekdays continue "Let the glory," etc., p. 33.

On Sabbaths and Holydays, and on Hoshana Rabba, the following Psalms are said:—

#### Psalm xix.

For the Chief Musician. A Psalm of David. The heavens recount the glory of God, and the firmament declareth his handiwork. Day unto day poureth forth speech, and night unto night proclaimeth knowledge.

לַנָּי , כִּי נְּמַל עַלָּי : בָּחַסְדָּך בָּמַחָתִּי , יָנֵל לִבִּי בִּישׁוּעָתָּך , אַשְׁוֹרָה שָׁבָּלְהִי - לּוֹ , אַשְׁוֹר הָעָם שָׁיִי ,אָלְהָיו : וַאָּנִי , מִאָּלְיִם , חַלְּחָב - פִּיך וַנְיִּ אָלְהָיוּ : אַשְׁרֵי הַעְּם לָּמַעַן חַסְּהָך : אָנִכִי יִיָּ אָלְהָיך הַּמַּעַלְּך מִאָּרָץ לָמַעַן חַסְּהָך : אָנִכִי יִיָּ אָלְהָיך הַמַּעַלְּך מִאָּרֶץ

The following Psalm is omitted on Sabbaths, Holydays, the day before Passover, the Intermediate days of Passover, and on the day before the Day of Atonement.

תהלים ק'

מְזְמוּר לְתוּדָה, הָּרְיעוּ לֵיֶי כְּלְהָאָרֶץ: עִּבְרוּ אָת־יִי בְּשִׁמְּדָה, בּאוּ לְפָּנִיו בִּרְנִנְה: דְּעוּ, כִּי יִיְ עַמוּ, וְצֹאֹן מַּרְעִיתוֹ: בְּאוּ שְׁעָרֵיו בְּתוֹדָה, חַצִּרֹתְיו בִּתְּהָלָּה, הְוֹדוּ לוֹ, בִּרְכוּ שְׁמוֹ: בִּי מוֹב חָצִרֹתִיו בִּתְהַלָּה, הְוֹדוּ לוֹ, בִּרְכוּ שְׁמוֹ : בִּי מוֹב יִיָּ, לְעוֹלָם חַסְדוֹ, וְעַד־דֹּר וְדֹר אָמִוּנְתוֹ:

On weekdays continue יְרֵוֹ לְבוֹץ, page 33.

On Sabbaths and Holydays, and on Hoshana Rabba, the following Psalms are said:—

לְיוּם וַבִּיעַ אָּמֶּר, וְלַוְּלָה לְלַוְּלָה, וְחַנָּה-דְּעֵּת: אִין בְּבוּד־אֵל, וּמַעֲשִׁה יָדִיו, מַנִּיד הָרָלְוּעֵ: יוֹם מּ לַמְנַאָּחַ, מִּוֹמוּר לְדָוִר: הַשְּׁמַּוִם מְּסַפְּרִים, There is no speech nor language; their voice cannot be heard. Their sound is gone out through all the earth, and their words to the end of the world; in them hath he set a tent for the sun. And he is as a bridegroom coming out of his chamber, and rejoiceth as a strong man to run his course. His going forth is from the end of the heaven, and his circuit unto the ends of it: and there is nothing hid from his heat.-The law of the Lord is perfect, restoring the soul: the testimony of the Lord is faithful, making wise the simple. The precepts of the Lord are right, rejoicing the heart: the commandment of the Lord is pure, enlightening the eves. The fear of the Lord is clean, enduring for ever: the judgments of the Lord are truthful, righteous altogether. More to be desired are they than gold, yea, than much fine gold; sweeter also than honey and the droppings of the honeycomb. Moreover by them is thy servant warned: in keeping them there is great reward. Who can discern his errors? Clear thou me from hidden faults. Keep back thy servant also from presumptuous sins; let them not have dominion over me: then shall I be blameless, and I shall be clear from great transgression. Let the words of my mouth and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer.

## Psalm xxxiv.

A Psalm of David; when he changed his behavior before Abimelech, who drove him away, and he departed.

I will bless the Lord at all times: his praise shall continually be in my mouth.

אֹמֶר וָאֵין דְּבָרִים, בְּלִי נִשְׁמְע קוֹלֶם: בְּכַל־ הַאָּרֵץ יָצָא קַנָּם , וּבִקצה תַבֵּל מִלֵּיתָם לַשָּׁ<mark>טְשׁ</mark> שֶׁם אָהֵל בָּהֶם : וְהוֹא בְּחָרָן יֹצֵא מֵּחְפָּתוֹ יָשִׁי<mark>ש</mark> בָּנְבּוֹר, לָרוּץ אַרַח: מִּלְצִה הַשְּׁמַנִםו מוּצְא<mark>וֹ</mark> וּתְקוּפָתוֹ , עַל־קְצוֹתָם , וְאֵין נִסְתָּר מֵחַפְּתוֹ : תוֹרַת יָהוָה תָּמִימָה, מְשִׁיבַת נָפֵשׁ, עֵרוּת יְ<mark>הוְה</mark> נָאָמֶנָה, מַחְבִּימֵת פֶּתִי : פִּקוֹדִי יְהַוְּה וְשְׁרִים, מְשַׂמְּחֵי־לֵב, מִצְוַת וְהְוֹּה בְּרָה מְאִירַת עֵינָוְם: יָרָאַת יְרֹוָּה מְהוֹרָה , עֹמֶבֶת לְעַר מִשְׁבְּמִי־יְרוְה אָמֶת , צִּדְקוּ יַחְדֵּיו : דַנָּחֲמֶדִים מִזְּהָב וּמִפֵּו רָב, וּמְתוּקִים מִדְּבַשׁ וְנְבָּת צוּפִים: נַם־עַבְּדָךּ נִוְדְר לַנָּם בְּשָׁמְרֵם אֵכֶּב רָב: שְׁנִיאוֹת מִי־יָבִין, מָנְסְתָּרוֹת נַקְנִי: נַם מִזִּדִים חֲשֹׁךְ עַבְּדֶּךְּ, אַל־ יָבְשְׁלוּ־בִי, אָו אִיתָם, וְגַקְותִי מִפֶּשְׁע רָב: וִהִיוּ לְרָצוֹן אִמְוֹרִיפִּי, וְהָנְיוֹן לִבִּי לְפָנֵוְךְ וְהֹנָה צוּרִי ונאלי:

לַרָּוָר, בְּשַׁנּוְתוֹ אָת־מַּיְעמוֹ, לִפְּנֵי אֲבִימֶּלֶךְ, יינרישהוי וילך:

אָבְרָכָה אָת־יְרוָֹה בְּכָל עֵת, חְמִיד תְּהִלָּתוֹ, בְּפִי

My soul shall make her boast in the Lord: the meek shall hear and rejoice.

O magnify the Lord with me, and let us exalt his name together.

I sought the Lord, and he answered me, and delivered me from all my fears.

They looked unto him, and shone with joy: and their faces shall not be confounded.

This sufferer cried, and the Lord heard him, and saved him out of all his troubles.

The angel of the Lord encampeth round about them that fear him, and delivereth them.

O taste and see that the Lord is good: happy is the man that taketh refuge in him.

O fear the Lord, ye his holy ones: for there is no want to them that fear him.

Young lions do lack, and suffer hunger: but they that seek the Lord shall not want any good.

Come, ye children, hearken unto me: I will teach you the fear of the Lord.

What man is he that delighteth in life, and loveth many days that he may see good?

Keep thy tongue from evil and thy lips from speaking guile.

Depart from evil and do good; seek peace and pur-

The eyes of the Lord are towards the righteous, and his ears are towards their cry.

The face of the Lord is against them that do evil, to cut off the remembrance of them from the earth.

(The righteous) cry, and the Lord hearkeneth, and delivereth them out of all their troubles.

The Lord is nigh unto them that are of a broken heart, and saveth such as are of a contrite spirit.

בִּיְהְיָה תִּתָהַלֵּל נַפְשִׁי , יִשְּׁמְעוּ עֲנִים וִישְׂמְחוּ:

נַּדְלוּ לַיְּדְוֹה אִתִּי , וּנְרוֹמֲמָה שְׁמוֹ יַחְדִּיו:

הַּבְישׁוּ אָלִיו וְנְקְרוּ , וּפְנִיהָם אַל־מָנוּרוֹתִי הִּצִּילְנִי ;

הַּבְישׁוּ וִּרְאוּ , בִּי־מוֹב יְהֹנְה אֲשָׁרִי בַוּנְּבֶר יִהְפְּרוּ

מַעְמוּ וּיְראוּ , בִּי־מוֹב יִהנְּה, אַשְׁיִרִי בַּוֹּבְלְּצִם:

מַעְמוּ וּיְראוּ , בִּי־מוֹב יִהנְּה, אַשְׁיִרִי בַּוֹּבְלְּצִם:

יְראוּ אָת־יִהנְּה לְחוֹבִי , וְדוֹיְרְשִׁי יִבְּוֹבְ לֹיִבְבְּיוֹ בִּיִּבְּרוֹ הַוֹּשְׁיִוֹן , בִּי אִין מַחְּמוֹר לִיִבְאִיוּ:

בְּלִיםוֹב :

בל־מוֹב:

יָבּי-הָאִישׁ הָחָפָּץ חַיִּים, אֹהֵב יָמִים, לִּרְאוֹת מוֹב: נְצֹר לְשׁוֹנְךְ מִרָע, וּשְׂפָּתָיךּ, מִדַּבֵּר מִרְמָה: סוּר מֵרָע, וַעֲשָׁה-מוֹב, בַּקִּשׁ שָׁלוֹם, וְרָדְפָּהוּ:

עֵינֵי יְרוְּה אֶל־צַּרִיקִים, וְאָוְנִיוּ , אֶל־שַׁוְעָתָם: פָּנֵי יִרוְּה , בִּעשׁׁי רָע , לְהַרְּרִית מִאָּרֶץ וִּכְּרִם: יִוֹירוְּה שָׁמִעַ , וּמִבֶּל־צִרוֹתָם הִצִּילָם:

בֿרוִב וֹנוֹנִי לֹּנֹהְׁבַּנִי-כִּר ׳ וֹאָע-דַבּאָּנִי-רוּם אַתְלוּ ׳ זֹיִנוֹנִי הַשְּׁלֹּה ׳ וִּטִבְּנִר־אָנונִם בִאָּנְכֹם :

יושיע:

Many are the evil fortunes of the righteous: but the Lord delivereth him out of them all.

He keepeth all his bones: not one of them is broken.

Evil shall slay the wicked; and they that hate the righteous shall be condemned.

The Lord setteth free the soul of his servants; and none that take refuge in him shall be condemned.

## Psalm xc.

A Prayer of Moses, the man of God. O Lord, thou hast been a dwelling place unto us in all generations. Before the mountains were brought forth, or ever thou gavest birth to the earth and the world, even from everlasting to everlasting thou art God. Thou turnest man back to dust, and sayest, Return, ye children of men. For a thousand years in thy sight are but as yesterday when it is past, and as a watch in the night Thou carriest them away as with a flood; they are in a sleep: in the morning they are like grass which sprouteth afresh. In the morning it bloometh and sprouteth afresh; in the evening it is cut down, and withereth. For we are consumed by thine anger, and in thy wrath are we confounded. Thou hast set our iniquities before thee, our secret sins in the light of thy countenance. For all our days have passed away in thy wrath, we bring our years to an end like a sound. The days of our years are threescore years and ten. or even by reason of strength fourscore years; yet is their pride but travail and nothingness; for it is soon gone by, and we fly away. Who knoweth the power of thine anger, and thy wrath according to the fear that is due unto thee? So teach us to number our days, that we may get us a heart of wisdom. Return, O Lord; how long?—and repent thee concerning thy רַבּוֹת רָעוֹת צַדִּיק, וּמִכְּלָם, יַצִּילָנּוּ יְדוְּה: שֹמֵר כָּל־עַצְמוֹתִיוּ, אַחַת מֵהַנָּה, לֹא נִשְׁבְּרָה: הָמוֹתֵת רָשָׁע רָעָה, וְשֹׁנְאֵי צַדִּיק וֶאְשְׁמוּ: פֹּרָה יְדוֹּה נָפָּשׁ עֲבָרָיוּ, וְלֹאׁ וָאִשְׁמוּ, כָּל־ הַחוֹסִים בּוֹ:

צ׳ תָפַלֶּה לָמשָׁה, אִישׁ־הָאֵלהִים<mark>. אַדֹנָי, מֶעוֹן אַתָּה</mark> הָייֶתָ לֶנוּ בִּדר וָדר : בִּאֵרֵם הָרִים ְיַלְּדוּ וַתְּ<mark>חוֹלֵל</mark> אָרֶץ וָתָבֶל, וּמֵעולָם עַר־עוֹלָם אַתְּה אָל: תְּשֵׁב אָנוֹשׁ עַד־דַּבְּא, וַתְּאֹמֶר, שִׁוֹבוּ בְנֵי־אָדָם<mark>: כִּי אֵלֵךּ</mark> שָׁנִים בָּעִינִידְּ, כִּיוֹם אָתִמוֹל, כִּי וַעֵבר, וָאֲשְׁמוּ<mark>רְה</mark> בַּלֵוּלָה : זַרִמְהָם, שֵׁנָה וִהְוּ,בַּבְּמֵר בָּחָ<mark>ִּצִיר יַחְלֹף</mark> בַּבְּקֵר יָצִיץ וְחָלֶף, לַעֶּרֶב, יְמוֹלֵל וְיָבֵשׁ : בִּי־כָּלִינוּ בַאַפֵּד, וּבַחַבֶּתְד נִבְהַלָנוּ : שַׁתָּ עֲוֹנתִינוּ לְנֵגַהְד<mark>ּ,</mark> צַלְמֵנוּ, לִמְאוֹר פָּנֵוְד : בִּי כַל־יָמֵןנוּ, פְּנוּ בִעָבְרַתְד<mark>ְּ.</mark> בָּלְינוּ שָׁגִינוּ בְמוֹ־הָגָה : ִימֵי שְׁנוֹתִינוּ, בְּהַם, שִׁבְעִים שַׁנֵה, וִאָם בִּנִבוּרֹת שָׁמוֹנִים שָׁנָה, וָרָהְבָּ<mark>ם עָמְל</mark> וָאָנֵן, כִּי נָוֹ דִישׁ, וַנָּעֻפָּה: מִי יוֹבִעַ עוֹ אַפֵּדְּ, וּבְיָרְאָתְדְּ עָבְרָתֶדְ: לִמְנוֹת יָמִינוּ, בֵּן הוֹדֵע, וְנָבִא לֶבַב חָרָמָה, שוּבָה וְהוָה, עַד־מָתִי, וְהִנָּחָם עַל־

servants. O satisfy us in the morning with thy lovingkindness; that we may exult and rejoice all our days. Make us rejoice according to the days wherein thou hast afflicted us, the years wherein we have seen evil. Let thy work be made manifest unto thy servants, and thy majesty upon their children.

And let the pleasantness of the Lord our God be upon us; and establish thou the work of our hands upon us; yea, the work of our hands establish thou it.

### Psalm xci.

He that dwelleth in the shelter of the Most High abideth under the shadow of the Almighty. I say of the Lord, He is my refuge and my fortress; my God, in whom I trust.—For he shall deliver thee from the snare of the fowler, and from the noisome pestilence. He shall cover thee with his pinions, and under his wings shalt thou take refuge: his truth shall be a shield and a buckler. Thou shalt not be afraid of the terror by night, nor of the arrow that flieth by day; of the pestilence that walketh in darkness, nor of the plague that ravageth at noon day. A thousand may fall at thy side, and ten thousand at thy right hand; it shall not come nigh unto thee. Only with thine eyes shalt thou look on, and see the retribution of the wicked.—For thou, O Lord, art my refuge.—Thou hast made the Most High thy dwelling place; there shall no evil befall thee, neither shall any scourge come nigh thy tent. For he shall give his angels charge over thee, to keep thee in all thy ways. They shall bear thee upon their hands, lest thou strike thy foot against a stone. Thou shalt tread upon the lion and the adder; upon the young lion and the serpent shalt thou trample.—Because he hath set his love upon me.

ָּצְיָהֶם: בְּבֶל־יָמִינוּ: שַׂבְּאֵנוּ בִּבֶּקר חַמְּדֶּרְּ, וְּנִרְנְּנָה וְנִשְּׁמְחָה, בְּבָל־יָמִינוּ: שַׂבְּאֵנוּ, כִּימוֹת עִנִּיקְנוּ, שְׁנוֹת רָאִינוּ בְּבָל־יָמִינוּ: שַׂבְּאֵנוּ בִּבֹּלְר חַמְּדֶּרְּ, וְּנִשְּׁמְחָה,

וִיהִי לְעַם אֲדֹנָי אָלהִינוּ עָלֵינוּ, וּמִעֲשֵׂה יָהְינוּ, פוֹנְנָה עָלֵינוּ, וּמַעֲשֵׂה יָהִינוּ, פוֹנְנִהוּ

צ'א ישֵׁב בָּמָתָר עֵלִיוֹן, בָּצֵל , שַׁדַּי יִתְלוֹנָן: אֹמֵר לַיָּי , מַּחָסִי וּמְצוּדָתִי , אֱלֹהֵי , אֵבְמַח־בּוֹ : בִּי הוּא יַאִילְך מִפַּח יָקוּשׁ , מִדֶּבֶר הַוּוֹת : בּאָבָרתוֹ יָםֵר לַךּ ,וַתַחַת כָּנָפָּיו תַּחָםֵה , אַנָה וִסֹחֵרָה אֵמְתּוֹ: לא־תִירָא מִפַּחַר לָיִלָּה, מֵחָץ יָעוּף יוֹמָם: מִהָבֵר בָּאָפֵל יַהַלֹךְ, מִקְמֵב יָשׁוּד צְּהָרֵים: יִפֹּל מִצְּדְףְי אָלֶר, וּרָבָבָה מִימִינֶד, אֵלֵיד לֹא יִנְשׁ רַק בְּעִינֵיְדְ תַבִּים , וְשָׁלְמַת רְשַׁעִים תִּרְאָה : בִּי־אַתָּה וְדֹּוְה מַדְםִי , צִלְיוֹן שַׂמְתָּ מְעוֹנָנְדּ: לֹא־תִאָנָה אֵלֵוִדּ רָעָה, וְגָנָע לֹא־יִקְרֵב בְּאָהֲלֶךְ : כִּי מַלְאָבָי<mark>ו</mark> יָצַנָּה־לָּדְ, לִשְּׁמָּרְדְּ, בְּכָל זְּרָכֶּיְדְּ : עַל־בַּפַּיִם יַשְּׂאִנְדּ , פָּן־תִּנֹּף בָּאָבֶן רַנְּלֵדְ : עַל־שַׁחַל <mark>נְפַּתֵּן</mark> תְּדְרֹךְ , תִּרְמִם כָּפִיר וְתַנִּין , כִּי בִּי חְשַׁק

therefore will I deliver him: I will set him on high, because he knoweth my name. When he calleth upon me, I will answer him; I will be with him in trouble: I will deliver him and honor him. With length of days will I satisfy him, and will let him see my salvation.

# Repeat the last verse.

## Psalm cxxxv.

Praise ye the Lord. Praise ye the name of the Lord; praise him, O ye servants of the Lord: ye that stand in the house of the Lord, in the courts of the house of our God. Praise ye the Lord; for the Lord is good: sing praises unto his name; for it is pleasant. For the Lord hath chosen Jacob unto himself, and Israel for his peculiar treasure. For I know that the Lord is great, and that our Lord is above all gods. Whatsoever the Lord pleaseth, that doeth he, in heaven and in earth, in the seas and in all deeps. He causeth vapors to ascend from the ends of the earth; he maketh lightnings for the rain; he bringeth forth the wind out of his treasuries. It is he who smote the firstborn of Egypt, both of man and beast. He sent signs and wonders into the midst of thee, O Egypt, upon Pharaoh, and upon all his servants. It is he who smote great nations, and slew mighty kings; Sihon king of the Amorites, and Og king of Bashan, and all the kingdoms of Canaan: and gave their land for an heritage, an heritage unto Israel his people. Thy name, O Lord, endureth for ever; thy memorial, O Lord, throughout all generations. For the Lord shall judge his people, and repent himself concerning his servants. וַאֲפַלּמְהוּ , אֲשׁוְּבָּהוּ, בִּיינָדע שְׁמִי: יִקְרָאִנִי יִאָנִרְהּ , עִמּוֹ אָנֹכִי בְצָרָה , אֲחַלְּצִרוּ וַאְּכַבְּּדְרְהּיּ: אָרְךְּ יָמִים אַשְּׁבִּיצִרְהּ, וְאַרָאִרוּ, בִּשׁוּעָתִי: Repeat the last verse.

קל'ה הַלְלֹנְיָה, הַלְלוּ אָת־שָׁם יְהוְיה, הַלְלוּ עַבְ<mark>הֵי</mark> יָרוַה: שֵׁעוֹמִרִים בָּבֵית יִרוַה, בְּחַצִרוֹ<mark>ת בֵּית</mark> אָלהָינוּ: הַלְלוּדְיָה. כִּי מוֹב יְהוֶה, וַמְּרוּ לִשְׁמוֹ, כִּי נָעִים: כִּי יַעֲקֹב בְּחַר לוֹ יָה ִישְׁרָאָל לִסִנְּלָּתוֹ: כִּי אָנִי יַדַעתִי, כִּי־נֶדוֹל יִדוֹר, וַאֲדֹנְיְנוּ מִכְּל־אָּלְהִים: כל אָשֶׁר־חָפֵץ יְהוָה עָשָה, בַּשָּׁמֵיִם וּבָאָרֵץ, בַּיּמִים וְכֶל־תְּהמוֹת: מַעֲלֶה נִשְאִים מִקְצֵה הַאַּרֵץ, בָּרָקִים לַפְּטָר עָשָה, מְוֹצֵא רְוּהַ מֵאוֹצְרוֹתָיו : שָׁהָכֶּה , בִּכוֹנֵרי מִצְנֵים, מֵצֶּדָם עַר־בִּהַמָּה : שָׁלַ<mark>ח</mark> אותת ומפְתִים בְּתוֹכֵכִי מִצְרֵים, בִּפַּרְעה וּבִכְ<del>ּלּ"</del> עַבֶּדִיו; שָּׁהִבָּה, גוֹיִם רַבִּים, וְדְרַג <mark>מְלְכִים</mark> עָצוּמִים: לְסִיחוֹן מֶלֶךְ הָאָמָרִי, וּלְעוֹנ מֶלֶךְ הַבְּשְׁן יּלְכל מַמִּלְכוֹת בָּנָעַן :וְנָתַן אַרְצָם נַחֲלָ<mark>ה, נַחֲלָה</mark> לְיִשְׂרָאֵל עַמוֹ: יְרְנָה, שִׁמְּךְ לְעוֹלֶם, יְרֹנְה, וִכְרָדְּ ַלְרֹר־וָדר: בִּי־יָדִין יְהוָה עַמּוֹ, וָעַל־עֲבֶדָיו יִ<mark>תְנֶהְם:</mark>

The idols of the nations are silver and gold, the work of men's hands. They have mouths, but they speak not; eyes have they, but they see not; they have ears, but they hear not; neither is there any breath in their mouths. They that make them shall become like unto them; yea, every one that trusteth in them. O house of Israel, bless ye the Lord: O house of Aaron, bless ye the Lord: O house of Levi, bless ye the Lord: ye that fear the Lord, bless ye the Lord. Blessed be the Lord out of Zion, who dwelleth at Jerusalem. Praise ye the Lord.

#### Psalm cxxxvi.

O give thanks unto the Lord; for he is good: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

O give thanks unto the God of gods: for his loving-kindness endureth for ever.

O give thanks unto the Lord of lords: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

To him who alone doeth great marvels: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

To him that by understanding made the heavens: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

To him that spread forth the earth above the waters: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

To him that made great lights: for his loving kindness endureth for ever.

The sun to rule by day: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

The moon and stars to rule by night: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

To him that smote the Egyptians in their first-born: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

And brought out Israel from among them: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

עַצַבֵּי הַנּוֹיִם בָּחֶף וְזָהָב, מַעֲשֵׂה וְדֵי אָדְם: בָּה לָהַם וְלֹא יְדַבֶּרוּ, עֵינַיָם לָהֶם וְלֹא יִרְאוּ: אָזְנַיָם לָהֶם וָלֹא יַאֲזְינוּ , אַף אֵין־יָשֹׁ־ְרוּחַ בְּפִּיהֶם: בְּמוֹהֵם יָּהְיוּ עשִׁיהָם, כּל, אֲשֶׁר בֹּמִהֲ בָּהָם: בֵּית יִשְׂרָאָל בָּרֵכוּ אֶת־יִרוּוָה, בֵּית אַרֲרוֹ בְּרֵכוּ אֶת־יִרוּוָה<mark>, בֵּית</mark> הַלֵּוִי, בָּרֶכוּ אָת־יְהוָה, וָרִאִי יְהוֹה, בְּרֵכוּ אָת־יִהוָ<mark>ה:</mark> בָּרוּךְ וְרוֹשֶׁלֵיִם מִצִּיוֹן, שֹׁבֵן וְרוּשֶׁלֵיִם, הַלְּלוּיָה: הוֹדוּ לַידוָֹה, כִּי־טוֹב, כִּי , לְעוֹלָם הַסִּדּוֹ : בִּי, לְעוֹלֵם חֲסְהוֹ: הודו לאלהי הָאֵלהִים, בִי , לְעוֹלַם חַסְהוֹ: הודוּ לַאֲרֹנִי הָאֲרֹנִים, <mark>לְעִשָּׁה נִפְּלְאוֹת נְדלוֹת לְבַדוֹ, בִּי , לִעוֹלָם חַסִדוֹ :</mark>

לְעשׁה הַשְּׁבִּיִם בִּתְבוּנָה, בִּי , לְעוֹלְם חַסְּדוֹ : לַרוֹכֵע הַאָּרֵץ עַל-הַפָּיִם, כִּי , לְעוֹלָם חַסְדוֹ :

לְעשֵׁה אוֹרִים נְדֹלִים, בִּי, לְעוֹלֶם חַסְּהוֹ:

אָת-הַשָּׁמֶשׁ, לְמֶּחְשָּׁלֶת בַּיוֹם, כִּי , לְעוֹלֶם הַסְּהּוֹ : אָת-הַיָּבֶהְ וְכוֹכָבִים, לְמָּחְשְׁלוֹת בַּלְוָלָה ,

בִּי , לְעוֹלָם <u>הַסְּהוֹ :</u>

לְמַבָּה מִצְרֵים בִּבְּכוֹרִיהָם , בִּי , לְעוֹלְם חַסְהוֹ :

ניוֹצָא יִשְרֶאֵל מִתּוֹבֶם, בי , לְעוֹלְם חַקְּדּוֹ

With a strong hand, and with a stretched out arm: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

To him who parted the Red Sea in sunder: for his

lovingkindness endureth for ever.

And made Israel to pass through the midst of it: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

But overthrew Pharaoh and his host in the Red

Sea: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

To him who led his people through the wilderness: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

To him who smote great kings: for his lovingkind-

ness endureth for ever.

And slew mighty kings: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

Sihon king of the Amorites: for his lovingkindness

endureth for ever.

And Og king of Bashan: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

And gave their land for an heritage: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

Even an heritage under Israel his servant: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

Who remembered us in our low estate: for his lov-

ingkindness endureth for ever.

And hath released us from our adversaries: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

He giveth food to all flesh: for his lovingkindness

endureth for ever.

O give thanks unto the God of heaven: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

Psalm xxxiii.

Exult in the Lord, O ye righteous: praise is seemly for the upright. Give thanks unto the Lord with the lyre; sing praises unto him with the harp of ten strings. Sing unto him a new song; play skilfully with shouts of joy. For the word of the Lord is right; and all his work is done in faithfulness. He loveth righteousness

בִי , לְעוֹלֶם חַסְדוֹ : בְּיֶר חֲוָכָה וּבִוּרוֹעַ נְטוּיָה, בִּי , לְעוֹלֶם <u>חַסִּהוֹ :</u> לגור ים פוף לגורים, וָהַעָבִיר יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּתוֹכוֹ, בִּי , לִעוֹלָם חַסְרוֹ : וָנְעֵר פַּרִעה וָחֵילוֹ בִיַם־סוּף, בִּי , לְעוֹלֶם הַסְ<del>רּוֹ :</del> בִּי , לְעוֹלֵם חַסְדוֹ: לְמוֹלִיךְ עַמוֹ , בַּמִּדְבֶּר , בִּי , לְעוֹלֶם הַסְרּוֹ : לְמֵבָה מְלַבִים נְדֹלִים, בִי , לְעוֹלֶם חַסְהוֹ : נַיַּהַרֹג מִלְכִים אַדִּירִים, בִּי , לִעוֹלֶם <u>הַסִּדוֹ :</u> לְסִיחוֹן מֵלֵךְ הַאֵּמֹרִי, בי , לעולם חַסְרוֹ : וּלְעוֹג מֵלֵךְ הַבְּשֶׁן, בִי , לעוֹלָם חַסְ<del>רוֹ :</del> וְנֶתַן אַרַצֶם לְנַחֲלָה, נְחַלָּה לְיִשִּׂרָאֵל עַבִּרּוֹ, בי , לעולם הַסְהּוֹ: בִי , לְעוֹלֵם חַסְרוֹ: שָׁבִשִׁפָּלֵנוּ וָכַר־לָנוּ, בִי , לעוֹלָם הַסְרוֹ : ויפרקנו מצרינו, נהן לֶחֶם לְבֶל־בֶּשֶׂר, בִּי , לְעוֹלַם הַסְדוֹ: בִי לְעוֹלָם חַסְהוֹ: הודו לאל השמים,

רְנָנוּ צַדִּיקִים בַּיהוָה, לַיִּשְׁרִים נְאוָה תְּהַּלְּה: הוֹדוּ לַירוְה, בְּכִנוֹר, בְּנִבֶּל עֲשוֹר וַמְּרוּ־לוֹ: שִׁירוּ לוּ שִׁיר חְדְשׁ הָמִיבוּ נַנֵּן בִּתְרוּעְה כִּי יְשָׁר דְּבֵּר יִהוָר, וְכָל־מַעְשָׁהוּ, בָּאָמוּנָה: אֹבֵב צְּדְקָה וּמִשְׁבָּּמ. and justice: the earth is full of the lovingkindness of the Lord. By the word of the Lord the heavens were made; and all the host of them by the breath of his mouth. He gathereth the waters of the sea together as a heap: he layeth up the floods in store-houses. Let all the earth fear the Lord: let all the inhabitants of the world stand in awe of him. For he spake, and it was; he commanded, and it stood fast. The Lord hath frustrated the design of the nations; he hath foiled the thoughts of the peoples. The counsel of the Lord standeth fast for ever, the thoughts of his heart to all generations. Happy is the nation whose god is the Lord; the people whom he hath chosen for his own inheritance. The Lord looketh down from heaven; he beholdeth all the sons of men; from the place of his habitation he gazeth upon all the inhabitants of the earth; he that fashioneth the hearts of them all, that giveth heed to all their works. A king is not saved by greatness of power: a mighty man is not delivered by greatness of strength. A horse is a vain thing for safety: neither shall he rescue any by his great power. Behold the eye of the Lord is upon them that fear him, upon them that hope for his lovingkindness to deliver their soul from death, and to keep them alive in famine. Our soul waiteth for the Lord: he is our help and our shield. For our heart shall rejoice in him, because we have trusted in his holy name. Let thy lovingkindness, O Lord, be upon us, according as we have hoped for thee.

#### Psalm xcii.

A Psalm, a Song for the Sabbath Day. It is a good thing to give thanks unto the Lord, and to sing praises unto thy name, O Most High: to declare thy lovingkind-

ָהֶפֶר יְרֹנָה פֶלְצָה הָצָּרֶץ: בּרְבַר יִהנָה שָׁמֵיִם נַצֵשׁוּ. וּבְרוּחַ פִּיוֹ , כָּל־צְבָצָם: כֹּנֵם כַּנֵּד מֵי דַנָּם , נֹהַן בָּאוֹצֶרוֹת תָּהוֹמוֹת: יִירָאוּ מֵיְהוֹהַ בֶּלֹ־הַאֶּהֵץ, מִמֵּ<mark>נְוּ</mark> יָנורוּ, כֶּל־ישָׁבֵי תָבֶלֹּ:כִּי הוּא אָמַר, וַיְהֵי, הוּא <mark>אַנַה וַיַּעֵמד: יִהוֶּה הָפִיר עֲצַת־נּוֹיִם, הָנִיא מַּהְשָׁבוֹת</mark> עַמִּים: עַצַת יִהוָה, לִעוֹלָם תַּעֲמד, מַהְשָׁבוֹת לְ<mark>בוֹ,</mark> לָרֹר וֶדֹר: אַשָּׁרֵי הַגּוֹי, אִ שֶׁר־יִהֹנָה אֵלהַיוּ, הַעֶּם<mark>.</mark> בַּחַר לְנַחֲלֶה לוֹ: מִשְּׁמֵיִם הִבִּים יִהוְה. רָאָה אָת<del>־בָּל</del> בני הַאָּדָם: מִמָּכוּן־שִׁבְתוּ הָשְׁנִּיְחַ, אֶל כְּל<del>ּ־ישְׁבֵּי</del> הַאַרֵץ: הַיֹּצֶר יַחֲד לְבֶּם ׁ הַמֵּבִין אֵל־־בָּלִּד מַצְשִׂיהָם: אֵין הַמֶּלֶךְ נוֹשֶׁע בִּרֶב־הָוָל, וִבּוֹר לֹאַ־ יָנָצֵל בָּרֶבּ־כְּּחַ: שָׁבֶּר הַפּוּם לִתְשׁוּעָה, וּבְרֹב <mark>חֵילוֹ</mark> לֹא יִפַלֵּט: הָנָה עֵין יִהנָה אֵל־יִרָאָיו , לַמְיַחְלִים לָחַסְדוֹ : לְהַצִּיל מִפֶּוָת נַפִּשָׁם, וּלְהֵיוֹתֶם בָּרַעֵב: נַבְּשֵׁנוּ הַבְּתָה לַיהוָה, עַוֹרֵנוּ וּמְוָנֵוּ הוֹא: בִּיבוּ יִשְׂמֵח לִבֵּנוּ , כִּי בְשֵׁם קַוְ־שׁוֹ בַמְּחָנוּ : יְהִי־חַסְוֹּךְ יהוָה עַלִינוּ , בַּאֲשִׁר יִחַלְנוּ לֶךְ : צֹיב מִוְמוֹר שִׁיר לִיוֹם הַשַּׁבְּת: מוֹב לְהדוֹת לֵיהוְה וּלְוַמֵּר לְשָׁמְדּ, עֻלִיוֹן: לְדָנִיד בַּבְּבֵר הַמְדֵּדְ

ness in the morning, and thy faithfulness every night, with an instrument of ten strings and with a harp, with thoughtful music upon the lyre. For thou, O Lord, hast made me rejoice through thy work: I will exult in the work of thy hands. How great are thy works, O Lord: thy thoughts are very deep. A brutish man knoweth it not, neither doth a fool understand this: when the wicked sprang up as the grass, and all the workers of iniquity flourished, it was that they might be destroyed for ever. But thou O Lord art might be destroyed for ever. But thou, O Lord, art on high for evermore. For, lo, thine enemies, O Lord, for, lo, thine enemies shall perish; all the workers of iniquity shall be scattered. But my horn hast thou exalted, like that of the wildox: I am anointed with fresh oil. Mine eye also hath seen my desire on mine enemies; mine ears have heard my desire on mine enemies; mine ears have heard my desire of them that rose up against me, doers of evil. The righteous shall spring up like a palm-tree; he shall grow tall like a cedar in Lebanon. Planted in the house of the Lord, they shall blossom in the courts of our God. They shall still shoot forth in old age; they shall be full of sap and green: to declare that the Lord is upright: he is my rock, and there is no unrighteousness in him.

#### Psalm xciii.

The Lord reigneth; he hath robed him in majesty; the Lord hath robed him, yea, he hath girded himself with strength: the world also is set firm, that it cannot be moved. Thy throne is set firm from of old: thou art from everlasting. The streams have lifted up, O Lord, the streams have lifted up their voice; the streams lift up their roaring. Than the voices of many waters, mighty waters, breakers of the sea, more mighty is the Lord on high.

נָאָמוּנְתְּךּ , בַּלִּילוֹת ; עְלִי־יַעְשוֹר וַעְלִי־יַנְבֵּל אַלִי הִנְיוֹן בָּכִנוֹר: בִּי שִׁמַּחְתַנִי יְהוָה בִּבְּעַלֵּךְ בפַעשי יַדָד אַרַנון: פַה־נָּדִלוּ פַעָשִיך יְדוֹיָה מִאֹד עָמָקוּ מַחָשָׁבֹתֵיךְ: אִישׁ בַּעַר לֹא וֵדָע וּכְסִיל לא־־יַבִין אָת־־וֹאת: בִּפְּרְהַ רְשַׁעִים בִּמּוֹ־עֵשֵׂב ַנִיָּצִיצוּ כָּל־פְּעֵלֵי אָוֶן לְהִשְּׁמְדָם עֲ<u>דִי־עַד :וְאַתְּד</u> מָרוֹם לִעֹלֶם יְהוָה: כִּי הִנָּה אֹנְבֶּוְךּ , יְהוָה בִּי־ הַנָּה אִיבֵיך יאברוּ , יִתְפָּרְדוּ בֶּלֹ־פְּעֲלֵי אֲוֹן: נַקָּרֶם כִּרָאָם כַּרְנִי , בַּלֹּתִי בְּשֶׁמֶן רַעְנָן : וַתַבָּט עֵינִי בְּשׁוּרָי , בַּבָּמִים עַלַי מְרִעִים, תִּשְׁמַעִנָה אָוֹנָי : צַדִּיק כַּתָּמָר וִפְּרָח, כָּאֵרֵו בַּלְבָנוֹן יִשְׂנָה: שָׁתוּלִים בְּבִית יְדוָה, בְּהַצְרוֹת אֵלהֵינוּ יַפִּרִיחוּ: עור ינובון בִּשִּׁיבֶה. דְשִׁנִים וְרַעֲנַנִּים יִהְיוּ : לְהַנְּיד בּי־יָשֶׁר יִהוֶה, צוּרִי , וְלֹא־עַוְלֶתָה, בּוֹ צ׳ג יָדוָה מֶלֶך, וָאוֹת לֶבִשׁ , לָבִשׁ יִדוְה, עוֹ הָתְאַזָּר, אַף־תִּכּוֹן תִבָּל , בַּל־תִּמוֹט : נָכוֹן כִּסְאֵּדְ מָצֶּוֹ, מֵעוֹלָם אָתָה: נָשָאוּ נְהַרוֹת, יְהוָ<mark>ה, נְשְאוּ</mark> <mark>יָבֶרוֹת קוֹלֶם , יִשְׁאוּ יְבֶרוֹת דְּכְיָם: מִּקְלוֹת מַיִם</mark> רָבִּים, אַדִּירִים מִשְּׁבְּרֵי־יָם , אַדִּיר בַּ<del>פְּרוֹם וְרוַה:</del>

Thy testimonies are very faithful: holiness becometh thine house, O Lord, for evermore.

## On Weekdays continue here from p. 23.

Let the glory of the Lord endure for ever; let the Lord rejoice in his works. Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore. From the rising of the sun unto the going down thereof the Lord's name is to be praised. The Lord is high above all nations, and his glory above the heavens. Thy name, O Lord, endureth for ever; thy memorial, O Lord, throughout all generations. The Lord hath established his throne in the heavens; and his kingdom ruleth over all. Let the heavens rejoice, and let the earth be glad; and let them say among the nations, The Lord reigneth. The Lord reigneth; the Lord hath reigned; the Lord shall reign for ever and ever. The Lord is King for ever and ever; the nations are perished out of his land. The Lord hath frustrated the design of the nations; he hath foiled the thoughts of the peoples. Many are the thoughts in a man's heart; but the counsel of the Lord, that shall stand. The counsel of the Lord standeth fast for ever, the thoughts of his heart to all generations. For he spake, and it was; he commanded, and it stood fast. For the Lord hath chosen Zion; he hath desired it for his habitation. For the Lord hath chosen Jacob unto himself, Israel for his peculiar treasure. For the Lord will not cast off his people, neither will he forsake his inheritance. And he, being merciful, forgiveth iniquity, and deלְאָרֶדְ יָמִים : צֵּדֹנֶקִיךְ יָמָים:

On Weekdays continue here from p. 23.

יָהִי כִבוֹד יְיָ לְעוֹלֶם, יִשְׂמֵח יְיֵ בְּמַעְשְׂיו : יְה<mark>ִי</mark> שָׁם יָנְ מְבֹרֶךְ, מֵעַתָּה וְעַד-עוֹלֶם: מִפְּז<u>ַרְה-שָׁמְשׁ</u> עַד־מִבוֹאוֹ, מְהָלָּל שִׁם יָנִ : רָם עַל־בָּל־גּוֹנִם וְנָיָ עַל הַשְּׁמַיִם כְּבוֹדוֹ : יְיְ, שִׁמְּדְּ לְעוֹלָם, יְיָ, וִכְּרְדְּ לְרֹר־וָדֹר: וְיָ בַּשְּׁמֵוִם הַכִּין בִּסְאוֹ, וּמֵלְכוּתוֹ, בַבּל מְשֶׁלָה: יִשְׁמְחוּ הַשְּׁמֵיִם וְתָגֵל הַאָּהֶץ. ויאמרו בונים וו מַלָּד : וְיָ מֶלֶדּ , וְיִ מְלֶדּ , וְיִ יָּמְלֹךְ לְעֹלֶם וָעֶר : יְיָ מֶלֶךְ עוֹלֶם וַעָּד, אֲבִרוּ גוֹיִם מָאָרצוֹ: יָיָ הַפִּיר עֲצַת גּוֹיִם, הַנִיא מַחְשְׁבוֹת עַמִּים: רַבּוֹת מַהֲשָׁבוֹת בְּלֶב־אִישׁ, וַעְצַת יִיָּ הָיא תָקוּם: עֲצַת יָיָ לְעוֹלָם תַּעֲמֹר, מַחְשְׁבוֹת לְ<del>בּוֹ</del> לָּרֹר וָדר: כִּי הוּא אָמַר וַנֶּהָי, הוּא אִנְּה וַנַּעֲמֹד: בּי־בָרַר יָיָ בָּצִיּוֹן, אָוָה לְמוֹשָׁב לוֹ: בִּי<u>־יִצְּלְב</u> בָּחַר לוֹ יָהּ, יִשְׂרָאָל לִקְנְּלָתוֹ : כִּי לֹא־יִמִשׁ יְיָ עַמּוֹ, וַנַחֲלֶתוֹ לֹא יַעֲזוֹב: וְהוֹא רַחוּם, וְכַפֵּר עְוֹן

stroyeth not: yea, many a time ne turneth his anger away, and doth not stir up all his wrath. Save, Lord: may the King answer us on the day when we call.

Happy are they that dwell in thy house: they will be ever praising thee. (Selah.)

Happy is the people, that is in such a case: happy is the people, whose God is the Lord.

Psalm cxlv. A Psalm of Praise: of David.

I will extol thee, my God, O King; and I will bless thy name for ever and ever.

Every day will I bless thee; and I will praise thy name for ever and ever.

Great is the Lord, and exceedingly to be praised: and his greatness is unsearchable.

One generation shall laud thy works to another, and shall declare thy mighty acts.

On the majestic glory of thy splendor, and on thy

marvellous deeds, will I meditate.

And men shall speak of the might of thy awful acts; and I will recount thy greatness.

They shall pour forth the fame of thy great good-

ness and shall exult in thy righteousness.

The Lord is gracious and merciful; slow to anger and of great lovingkindness.

The Lord is good to all; and his tender mercies are over all his works.

All thy works shall give thanks unto thee, O Lord;

and thy loving ones shall bless thee.

They shall speak of the glory of thy kingdom, and talk of thy power.

יְלֹא יַשְׁחִית, וְהִרְבָּה לְהָשִׁיב אַפּוֹ, וְלֹא יָעִיר בֶּל־חֲמָתוּ: יָנְ הוּשִׁיעָה, הַפָּוֹלֶךְ יַעְנֵגְוּ בְיוֹם־ קָרָאִנוּ:

צַשָּׁרֵי יוֹשָׁבֵי בֵיתֵך. עוֹד יְהַלְּלִוּךְ פֵּלֶה: אַשְׁרֵי הָעָם שֶׁבֶּבָה לּוֹ, אַשְׁרֵי הָעָם שֶׁיְיָ אֱלֹהָיו: קמ״ה תָּהַלֶּה לְדָיִד • אָרוֹמִמְדְ אָלוֹהַי הַמָּלֶךְ, וַאֲבָרַכָּה שָׁמְדְּ לְעוֹלֶם בָּבֶל־יוֹם אֲבָרַבֶּךָ, וַאֲהַלְלָה שִׁמִּךּ לְעוֹלָם וָעֵר: נֶרוֹל יָהוֶה וּמְהָלֶל מָאֹד . וָלְנְרַלֶּתוֹ אֵין הַקָּר : דור לְדוֹר וְשַׁבַּח מַעֲשֶׂיךְ, וּנְבוּרֹתָיךְ <u>יַנְּוְדוּ :</u> בָּרַר בְּבוֹר הוֹדֶךְ , וְרִבְּרִי נִפְּלְאֹתֵיךְ אָשִׂיחָה: וַאַזוּז נוֹרָאֹתָיךּ יאֹמֶרוּ, וּנְדְלַּתְדּ אֲסַפְּּרָנָה : וָבֶר רַב־מוּבָה וַבִּיעוּ , וִצִדְקַתִּה יִרַנִּנְוּ : הַנוּן וָרַחוּם וְתַוֹּה, אָרֶךְ אַפַּוִם וּנְדַל־תְּמֶר: מובירוֶה לַכּל, וָרַחֲבֶיו עַל־בָּל־מֵעֲשָׁיו: יורוד ירוֶה בָּל־מֵּצְשָׂיךּ , וַחֲסִיהֶךְּ וָבְּרַרְוּכְהֹ בוד מַלְכוּתָד יאמִרוּ, וּנְבוּרָתָד יְדַבּרוּ:

To make known to the sons of men his mighty acts, and the majestic glory of his kingdom.

Thy kingdom is an everlasting kingdom, and thy dominion endureth throughout all generations.

The Lord upholdeth all that fall, and raiseth up all those that are bowed down.

The eyes of all wait upon thee; and thou givest them their food in due season.

Thou openest thine hand, and satisfiest every living thing with favor.

The Lord is righteous in all his ways, and loving in all his works.

The Lord is nigh unto all them that call upon him, to all that call upon him in truth.

He will fulfil the desire of them that fear him; he also will hear their cry and will save them.

The Lord guardeth all them that love him; but all the wicked will he destroy.

My mouth shall speak of the praise of the Lord; and let all flesh bless his holy name for ever and ever.

But we will bless the Lord from this time forth and for evermore. Praise ye the Lord.

### Psalm cxlvi.

Praise ye the Lord. Praise the Lord, O my soul: I will praise the Lord, while I live; I will sing praises unto my God while I have my being. Put not your trust

מַלְבוּרִיעַ לִּבְגִי הָאָדִם נְּבוּרֹתָיוּ, וּכְבוּד<mark>ּ הָדֵרְ</mark> לֵבוּתוֹ:

בּיִּ מַלְכוּתְדּ, מַלְכוּת כָּל־עֹלָמִים, וּמֶמְשַׁלְתְּדּ, בְּב<mark>ְל־</mark> דּוֹר וָדוֹר:

<mark>סוֹמֵךְ יְרוָה לְכָל הַנֹּפְלִים, וְזוֹמֵךְ לְכָל־הַכְּפּוּפִים:</mark> עֵוְגִי כֹל, אָלֶיךְ יְשַׂבְּרוּ · וְאַתָּה נוֹתָן־לָהֶם, אָת־ אָכִלֵם בִּעָתוֹ :

<mark>פּוֹת</mark>ְם אֶת־יָדֶךְ , וּמַשְׂבִּיעַ לְכָל־חֵי רָצוֹן:

צַהִּיק יְהֹוָה בְּכָל־הְּרָכִיוֹ, וְחָסִיד בְּכָל־מַעֲשִׁיוּ; אַהִּיק יְהוָה לְכָל לִרָאָיוֹ, לְכֹל אֲשָׁר יִקְרָאָהוּ

בַּאֶמֶת:

ָרְצוֹן־יְרָצִיו יַצְשָּׁה, וְּאֶת־שַׁוְעָתָם יִשְׁמֵע וְיוֹשִׁיעֵם: שוֹמֵר וְדֹּנְה אֶת־כָּל־אֹהֲבָיו , וְאָת בָּל־הְוְּשְׁעִים יַשָׁמִיר:

קָּהְלַּת יְהוְּה יְדַבֶּר־פִּי, וִיכְרֵךְ כְּל־בְּשֶׁר שֵׁם קָּדְשׁוֹ לְעוֹלֶם וָעֶד:

וַאֲבֹּחְנוּ נְבָרֵךְ יָהֹ, מֵעַמָּה וָעַר עוֹלְם. הַלְלוּיָה: פּמִי הַלְּלוּיָה, הַלָּלִי נַפְּשִׁי אָת־יְרוָה: אֲהַלְּלְה יְ<mark>רוְה בְּחַיִּי, אֲוַמְּרָה לֵאלהַי בְּעוֹרִי: אֵל־תִּבְמְחוּ</mark> in princes, in a son of man, in whom there is no help. When his breath goeth forth, he returneth to his earth; in that very day his designs perish. Happy is he that hath the God of Jacob for his help, whose hope is in the Lord, his God: who made heaven and earth, the sea, and all that is therein; who keepeth truth for ever; who executeth judgment for the oppressed; who giveth food to the hungry: the Lord looseth the prisoners; the Lord openeth the eyes of the blind; the Lord raiseth up them that are bowed down; the Lord loveth the righteous; the Lord guardeth the strangers; he upholdeth the fatherless and widow; but the way of the wicked he maketh crooked. The Lord shall reign for ever, thy God, O Zion, unto all generations. Praise ye the Lord.

#### Psalm cxlvii.

Praise ye the Lord; for it is good to sing praises unto our God; for it is pleasant, and praise is seemly. The Lord doth build up Jerusalem; he gathereth together the outcasts of Israel. He healeth the broken in heart, and bindeth up their wounds. He counteth the number of the stars; he calleth them all by their names. Great is our Lord, and mighty in power; his understanding is infinite. The Lord upholdeth the meek; he abaseth the wicked to the ground. Sing unto the Lord with thanksgiving; sing praises upon the lyre unto our God: who covereth the heaven with clouds, who prepareth rain for the earth, who maketh grass to sprout upon the mountains; who giveth to the beast its food.

בְנָדִיבִים, בְּבֶן־אָדָם, שָׁאֵין לוֹ תְשׁוּעָה: תֵּצֵא רוחו נָשָׁב לְאַדְמָתוֹ, בַּיוֹם הַהוּא אָבְדוּ עָשְׁתּוֹתְיו: אַשָּרֵי שָׁאֵל יַעֲלָב בְּעָזְרוֹ, שִבְרוֹ, עַל־יְדְוָ<mark>ה</mark> אַלהַיו: עשָה שָּמַיִם וַאָּרֶץ, אָת־הַיָּם, וְאָת־כָּל<mark>־</mark> אָשֶׁר־בָּם, הַשֹּׁמֵר אָמֶת לְעוֹלֶם: עשָׁה מִשְׁפַּמ לַעֲשוּקִים, נֹתָן לָחֶם לָרְעֵבִים, יְדֹּנְה מַ<mark>תִּיר</mark> אָסוּרִים: יְהוָֹה פִּקְהַ עוְרִים, יְהוַה וֹקָרְּ כְּפוּפִים<mark>,</mark> יָרוַה אֹהֵב<sup>ׁ</sup> צַּדִּיקִים: יִרוַּה שֹׁמֵר אָת־גַּרִים, יָתוֹ<mark>ם</mark> ָוָאֵלְמֶנֶה יִעוֹדֵר , וִדְרֶרְ רְשָׁעִים יְעַוָּת : יִמְלֹךְ יְהוְ<mark>ה</mark> לְעוֹלֶם, אֱלהַיִךְ צִיוֹן לְדֹר וָדֹר, הַלְלוֹינָה: פמ׳ו הַלְלוּיָה, בִּי־מוֹב וַמְּנֵרה אֱלהִינוּ, בִּי־נָעִים, נָאוֶה הְהַלֶּה: בֹּנָה יְרוּשָׁלַם יְדוָֹה, נִדְחֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל יָבַנָּם: הָרוֹפָּא לִשְׁבְוּרֵי לֵב, וּמְחַבֵּשׁ לְעַאְבוֹתָם: מונה מִסְפֶּר לַכּוֹכָבִים לְכָלֶם שִׁמוֹת יִקְרָא: נְדוֹל אֲדוֹגִיְנוּ וְרַב־לְּחַ, לֹתְבוּנָתוֹ אֵין מִסְפֶּר<mark>:</mark> מְעוֹרֵד עְנָוִים, יִּדוְּה, מַשְׁפִּיל רָשָׁעִים עָ<u>דִי־אָרֵץ:</u> ענו לַיהוָה, בִּתוֹבָה וַמִּרוּ לֵאלהֵינוּ בְּכִנוֹר: הַמְּכַפֶּה שָׁמַיִם בְּעָבִים, הַמֵּבִין לַאָּבֶץ מְּשָׁר, קַמַּצִמֵּיתַ הָרִים חָצִיר: נוֹתֵן לִבְהֶמֶּה לַחְמֶה<mark>.</mark>

and to the young ravens which cry. He deligheth not in the strength of the horse, he taketh no pleasure in the vigor of a man. The Lord taketh pleasure in them that fear him, in them that hope for his lovingkindness. Extol the Lord, O Jerusalem; praise thy God, O Zion. For he hath strengthened the bars of thy gates; he hath blessed thy children within thee. He maketh peace in thy borders; he satisfieth thee with the fat of wheat. He sendeth out his commandment to the earth; his word runneth very swiftly. He giveth snow like wool; he scattereth hoar frost like ashes. He casteth forth his ice like morsels: who can stand before his cold? He sendeth out his word, and melteth them: he causeth his wind to blow, and the waters flow. He declareth his words unto Jacob, his statutes and his judgments unto Israel. He hath not dealt so with any nation: and as for his judgments, they do not know them. Praise ye the Lord.

### Psalm cxlviii

Praise ye the Lord. Praise ye the Lord from the heavens: praise him in the heights. Praise ye him, all his angels; praise ye him, all his host. Praise ye him, sun and moon: praise him, all ye stars of light. Praise him, ye heavens of heavens, and ye waters that are above the heavens. Let them praise the name of the Lord: for he commanded, and they were created. He hath established them for ever and ever: he gave a decree which none shall transgress. Praise the Lord from the earth,

לְבְנֵי עֹרֶב, אֲשֶׁר יִקְרָאוּ: לֹא בִּנְבוּרַת הַפּוּם ָנָהְפָּץ, לארבָשוֹבִן הָאִישׁ וָרְצָה : רוֹצֵה יִהוָה צֵ<mark>תר</mark> יָרָאָיוֹ, אָת־הַמִּיַהְלִים לְחַסְרוֹ: שַׁבָּהִי יִרוּשֶׁלַבְם, אָת־יָרוֶה, הַלְּלִי אָלהַוָך, אִיוֹן: בִּי־חָזַק בִּרִי<mark>תִי</mark> שָׁעַרָוּךְ , בַּרַךְ בְּנִוּךְ בְּקוֹבֶבְן: הַשְּׁם נְּבוּלִיןְ שָׁלוֹם, הַלֶב הִפִּים יַשְׂבִיעֵךְ: הַשֹּׁלֵהַ אִּמְרָתוֹ, אָרֶץ, עַד־מְהַרָה וָרוּץ דְּבָרוֹ: הַנֹּתֵן שֵׁלֵנ בַּצְמ<del>ֵר,</del> בְּפוֹר, בָּאָבֶּר וְפַוֵּר: מַשְׁלִיךְ קַרְחוֹ בִפְּתִּים, לָפָנִי כָּרָתוֹ מִי יַעֲמֹד : יִשְׁלַח דְּבֶרוֹ וְיַמְּםִם, יַשֵּׁב רוחו יוֹלוּ מֻיִם: מַנִּיד דְבֶרֵוּ לְיַצְקֹבׁ, חְקֵּיוּ וּמִשְׁבְּמִיוֹ לְיִשְׂרָאֵל: לֹא עֲשְׁה בֵּן לְבָּלֹ־נוֹי וּמִשְׁפָּמִים בֵּל־יִדְעוּם, הַלֵּלוּיָה: פמ׳ה הַלֶּלנְיָה, הַלֵּלנּ אָתיִרנְיָה מִן־הַשְּׁמִיִם,

פּמִּח הַבְּלוּיָה, הַלֵּלוּ אָת־יְהוָה מִן־הַשְּּמִים, הַלְלוּהוּ, בַּמְּרוֹמִים: הַלְלוּהוּ, בְּלִ־מֵלְאָבִיוּ, הַלְלוּהוּ, בָּל־בּוֹרְבִי אוֹר: הַלְלוּהוּ, שְׁמִּשׁ וְיָרֵחָ. הַלְלוּהוּ, בָּל־בּוֹרְבִי אוֹר: הַלְלוּהוּ שְׁמִי הַשְּׁמִים, הַלְלוּהוּ, בָּל־בּוֹרְבִי אוֹר: הַלְלוּהוּ שְׁמִי הַשְּׁמִים, בִּי הוּא צִיְּה וִוּבְרָאוּ: וַיַּעְמִירִם לְעַד לְעוֹלְם, חָקר, בִּי הוּא צִיְּה וִוּבְרָאוּ: הַלָּלוּ אָת־יְהוָה מִן־הְשָּׁמְוֹם, ye sea-monsters and all deeps: fire and hail, snow and smoke; stormy wind, fulfilling his word: mountains and all hills; fruit trees and all cedars: wild beasts and all cattle; creeping things and winged birds: kings of the earth and all peoples; princes and all judges of the earth: both young men and maidens; old men and children: let them praise the name of the Lord; for his name alone is exalted: his majesty is above the earth and heaven. And he hath lifted up a horn for his people, to the praise of all his loving ones: even of the children of Israel, the people near unto him: praise ye the Lord.

### Psalm cxlix.

Praise ye the Lord. Sing unto the Lord a new song; his praise in the assembly of those that love him. Let Israel rejoice in his Maker: let the children of Zion be glad in their King. Let them praise his name with the dance: let them sing praises unto him with the timbrel and lyre. For the Lord taketh pleasure in his people: he adorneth the meek with salvation. Let those that love him triumph in glory: let them exult upon their beds. High praises of God are in their throat, and a two-edged sword in their hand; to execute vengeance upon the nations, and punishments upon the peoples: to bind their kings with chains, and their nobles with fetters of iron; to execute upon them the judgment written: this is an honor for all his loving ones. Praise ye the Lord.

תַּנְינִים וְכָל־תָּהֹמוֹת : אֵשׁ וּבְרָד, שֶׁלָּג וִקִימוֹר לְבַּהִּי ִשְׁלָבִי אָהָץ וְשָׁמִים , שְׁרִים וְכָל־נְּבָעוֹת, עֵץ לְבַהִּי ִבְּלְבִי־אָרָץ וְבָל־לְאָמִים , שְׂרִים וְכָל־ לְבַהִּי וְכָל אָרָזִים: חַחַיִּה וְכָל־בְּהָבְּתוּלוֹת , וְכִּלִים עִם־ לְבַהִּי וְבָלְלוּ אָת־שֵׁם יְהֹוָה , בִּי־נִשְׂנְּב שְׁמוּ לְבַהִּי וְבָל אָרָזִים: חַחַיִּיוֹ , לִבְנִי יִשְׂרָאל עַם קְּלְבוּ הַלְלוּיִה ; הַלְלוּיִה :

בְּלְלוֹיָה, שִׁירוּ לֵיהוָה שִׁיר חְדְשׁ, תְּהִלְּתוּ, בִּלְהַל חֲסִידִים: יִשְׁמֵח יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּעשִׁיוּ, בְּגִיד צִיּוֹן יָגִילוּ בְמַלְּכָּם: יִהַלְלוּ שְׁמוֹ בְמָחוֹל, בְּתּךְּ יְכִנוֹר יְזַמְּרוּלוֹ: כִּירוֹצָה יְהוָה בְּעַמוֹ, יְפָאָר עַל־מִשְׁנְּים בִּישׁוּעָה: יַעְלְזוּ חֲסִידִים בְּכָבוֹד, יְרַנְנוּ עַל־מִשְׁכְּבוֹתָם: רוֹמֲמוֹת אֵל בִּנְרוֹנָם, וְחָחָת בַּלְאָמִים: לַאֲשׁוֹת נְקְמָה בַּנִּיִם תּוֹבְחוֹת בְּלְאָמִים: לַאְמֹר מַלְבִיהָם בְּזִקִים, וְנִכְבְּדִיהָם בְּלְאָמִים: לַאְמֹר בַּלְבִיהָם בְּחִבּי. הְבָרְלִי בַּרְנִל: לַעְשׁוֹת בְּהֶם מִשְׁפְּמ כְּתוּב,

### Psalm cl.

Praise ye the Lord. Praise God in his sanctuary: praise him in the firmament of his power. Praise him for his mighty acts: praise him according to his abundant greatness. Praise him with the blast of the horn: praise him with the harp and the lyre. Praise him with the timbrel and dance: praise him with stringed instruments and the pipe. Praise him with the clear-toned cymbals; praise him with the loud-sounding cymbals. Let everything that hath breath praise the Lord: praise ye the Lord.

### The last verse is repeated.

Blessed be the Lord for evermore. Amen, and Amen. Blessed be the Lord out of Zion, who dwelleth in Jerusalem. Praise ye the Lord. Blessed be the Lord God, the God of Israel, who alone doeth wondrous things: and blessed be his glorious name for ever; and let the whole earth be filled with his glory. Amen, and Amen.

## The following to "worship thee," p. 40, is said standing. 1 Chron. xxix. 10—13.

And David blessed the Lord in the presence of all the congregation: and David said, Blessed art thou, O Lord, the God of Israel our father, from everlasting to everlasting. Thine, O Lord, is the greatness, and the power, and the glory, and the victory, and the majesty: for all that is in the heaven and in the earth is thine; thine, O Lord, is the kingdom, and the supremacy as head over all. Riches

תְרוּעָה: כֹּל הַנְּשָׁמָה, הְּהַלֵּל יָה, הַלַּלוּהוּ, בִּרְלְּיְהַ הַלְלְּוּהוּ, בִּגִּלְוּהוּ, הַלְלְּוּהוּ, בְּלִנְּהוּ, בְּלִנְּהוּ הַלְלְוּהוּ, בְּּגִלְיִּ שׁוֹפָּר, הַלְלְוּהוּ, בְּגִבֶּל וְכִנוֹר: הַלְלְוּהוּ, בְּּגִלְיְנִי שְׁמַע, הַלְלְוּהוּ, בְּגִבְּל וְכִנוֹר: הַלְלְוּהוּ, בְּּגִלְיְנִי שְׁמַת, הַלְלְוּהוּ, בְּגִלְיִנְה : הִרְנִּשְׁמָה, הְּהַלֵּל יָה, הַלַּלְוּיְה:

The last verse is repeated.

בְּרוּךְ יָיָ לְעוֹלָם, צָמֵן וּ וְצָמֵן: בְּרוּךְ יִיְ מִּצְיּוֹן, שׁבֵן יְרוּשֶׁלָם. הַלַּלוּיָה: בְּרוּךְ יִיְ אֵּלהִים, אָּלהִּי יִשְׂרָאֵל עשׁה וִפְּלְאוֹת לְבַהוֹ: וּבְרוּךְ שִׁם כְּבוֹדוֹ לְעוֹלְם, וְיִפְּלִא רְבוֹדוֹ אָת־בְּל־הָאָרֶץ, אָמֵן וּ לָעוֹלֶם, וְיִפְּלֵא רְבוֹדוֹ אָת־בָּל־הָאָרֶץ, אָמֵן וּ

The following to מְשְׁתַּחְוִים, page 40, is said standing.

ד'ה א' כ'ט י'־י'נ

ַנְיּבְּנֶךְ דְּנִיד אֶת־יָיִ , לְעִינִי בָּל־הַכְּּחְהָל , וַיְּאֹמֶּר יְהַנִּצְח , וְהַהוד , בִּי־כל-בַּשְׁמֵיִם וּבְאָהֶץ, לְּדְּ יִיְ וְתַרְ־עוֹלְם: לְדְּ יִיְ הַנְּּדְלָּה ,וְהַנְּבוּרָה, וְהַתִּפְּאָהֶת, הַפֵּמְלְכָה וְהַמִּתְנִשֵּׁא, לְכל וֹ לְראש: וְהָעְשָׁר and honor come of thee, and thou rulest over all; and in thine hand are might and power; and in thine hand it is to make great, and to give strength unto all. Now, therefore, our God, we give thanks unto thee, and praise thy glorious name.

### Nehemiah ix. 6-11.

Thou art the Lord, even thou alone; thou hast made the heavens, the heaven of heavens, and all their host, the earth and all things that are thereon, the seas and all that is in them, and thou givest life to them all; and the host of heaven worship thee. Thou art the Lord the God, who didst choose Abram, and broughtest him forth out of Ur of the Chaldees, and gavest him the name of Abraham: and foundest his heart faithful before thee:

And thou madest a covenant with him to give the land of the Canaanite, the Hittite, the Amorite, and the Perizzite, and the Jebusite, and the Girgashite, even to give it unto his seed, and hast performed thy words; for thou art righteous. And thou sawest the affliction of our fathers in Egypt, and heardest their cry by the Red Sea; and shewedst signs and wonders upon Pharaoh, and on all his servants, and on all the people of his land; for thou knewest that they deait arrogantly against them; and didst make thee a name, as it is this day.

תָּפְאַרְתָּךְ: אָלהִינוּ, מוֹדִים אֲנַחֲנוּ לָךְ, וּמְחַלְלִים לְשֵׁם אָלהִינוּ, מוֹדִים אֲנַחֲנוּ לָךְ, וּמְחַלְלִים לְשֵׁם יָהַבָּאַרְתָּךְ:

נחמיה ט' ו'־י'א

אָת-לָבָרוּ יִּגִּאָפׁן לְפָּנִּוּרַ מָאוּר כַּהְּוִּים יִּ וְשְׁמִּהַ הָּמוּ אַבְּרָבִם: וּמִּאֵאנִ יִּי דְּאָלְהִים יִּ אָשָׁר בְּחַוֹּהַ בִּאַבְּרָם יִוּדִּאִתוּ בְּלָם יִּאַבָּא הַהְּּמִּים לְּבַ מִשְׁתַּוֹנִים: אַתָּר הוּא הְּלִּי הַהָּפִּים וְכָּל-אָשָׁר בְּהָם יִוֹאַתָּר מְּהָבּ הְּלִי הִיּאַתוּ הְּלִי הַיִּבְּא הַשְּׁמִים לְּבְּ מִשְׁתַּחְוֹים: אַתָּר הוּא הְּמִים הַשְּׁמִים וְכָל־אָשָׁר בְּהָבּים יִנְאַתָּר הְּנִאנּ אַתְּר בּוֹיִם יִנְיִּלְבְּאָּהְר בְּּהָבִים יִנְאַמָּר בְּנִים יִּבְּים יִנְיִּלְיִבְּיִם יִּלְּבְּיִם יִּי

לֵוֹלְרוּ הְלִּיהָם, וַתִּאַשׁ-לְּךָּ הָם בְּבִּיוִם בִוֹּהִ: וְבִּיָּם הְּבְּבְּר-הְבְּבִּיו וּלְבָּלְ-הַם אַרְאוּ, כִּי זִרְשְׁכָּ הָשְׁלְּהָ הַלְ-זִם-םוּף: זַשִּׁלִוּ הִילְבִּים, וְאָתִר זִּשְּׁלְּהָ לְנִת לְזַוְרְעוּ, זַעְּלֵם אָת-הְּבָּנִיף, כִּי אַבִּיִל אְּנְּהִי הְבָּלִית לְזַוְרְעוֹ, וַתְּלֶּכִם אָת-הְבָּנִיף, וְבִּיְבוּים, וְבִּנְּנְעִי הְבָּרוּת הִפּוּ בִּבְּרִית, לְנִת אָת־אָנִיץ בַּנְּנִינִי, וְבַּיְנִים בִּנִיין בִּנְּנִינִי, וְבַּיְבִּים, And thou didst divide the sea before them, so that they went through the midst of the sea on the dry land; and their pursuers thou didst cast into the depths, as a stone into the mighty waters.

### Exod. xiv. 30-xv. 18.

Thus the Lord saved Israel that day out of the hand of the Egyptians; and Israel saw the Egyptians dead upon the sea shore. And Israel saw the great power which the Lord put forth against the Egyptians, and the people feared the Lord: and they believed in the Lord, and in Moses his servant.

Then sang Moses and the children of Israel this song unto the Lord, and spake, saying: I will sing unto the Lord, for he hath been highly exalted: the horse and his rider hath he thrown into the sea. The Lord is my strength and song, and he is become my salvation: this is my God, and I will glorify him; my father's God, and I will exalt him. The Lord is a man of war: the Lord is his name. Pharaoh's chariots and his host hath he cast into the sea: and his chosen captains are sunk in the Red Sea. The floods cover them: they went down into the depths like a stone. Thy right hand, O Lord, that is glorious in power, thy right hand, O Lord, dasheth in pieces the enemy. And in the greatness of thy majesty thou overthrowest them that rise up against thee: thou sendest forth thy wrath, it consumeth them as stubble. And with the

בָּקְעְתָּ לִפְנִיהָם, וַיַּעַבְרוּ בְתוֹךְ־הַיָּם ב<u>ַּיּבְּשְׁה</u> וָאָת־רַדְבָּיהֶם הִשְּׁלַכְתְּ בִמְצוֹלֹת, כְּמוּ־אֶבֶן, בכום עוים:

שמות י'ד ל'־מ'ו י'ח

וַיִּוֹשֵׁע יָהוָה בַּיּוֹם הַהוֹא, אֶת־יִשְׂרָאֵל מִיַּד <mark>ַ מִּצְרֵיִם, וַיִּרָא יִשְׂרָאָל אָת־מִצְרַיִם מֵת עַל־שְׂכַּת</mark> <u>הַנָּם: וַיַּרָא יִשְׂרָאֵל אָת־הַנְּד הַנְּדֹלְה, אֲשֶׁר</u> עַשָּׂה וְהֹוָה בְּמִאְרַוִם, וַיִּירָאוּ הָעָם אָתּיְהוְה, ניאָמִינוּ בַּיהוָה וּבְמשָׁה עַבְּדוֹ:

אָן נְשִׁיר משֶׁה וּבְנֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל, אֶת־הַשִּׁירָה הַוֹּא<mark>ׁח</mark> לַיהוָה, וַיֹּאמְרוּ לֵאמֹר, אֲשִׁירָה לַיהוָה בִּי נָאֹה נָּא<del>ָה,</del> סוּם וְרֹבָבוֹ רָמֶה בַּיָם: עַזִּי וְזִמְרָת יָה<u>, וַיְהִי־לְי</u> לִישׁוּעָה, נָה אַלִּי וְאַנְנִהְוּּ, אָּלֹהֵי אָבִי נַאָרְמְמָנְהוּ: יְהוָה אִישׁ מִלְּחָמָה, יְהוְה שָׁמוֹ: מַרְכָּבֹת פַּרָעה וְחֵילוֹ יָרָה בַיָּם, וּמִבְחַר שָׁלִישָׁיוֹ, פָּבָעוּ בְיַם־סוּף: תְּהֹמֹת וְכַסְּוְמוּ, וְרְדוּ בִמְצוֹלֹת, בְּמוֹ־אֲבֶן: יְמִינְדְיְהֹנְהגָאְדְּרִי בַּבְּ<mark>הַ.</mark> יָמִינְדְּ יְדֹנְח תִּרְעַץ אוֹנֵב: יּבְרֹב נְּאוֹנְדְּ תַּהֲ<mark>רֹם</mark> בָקמֶיְךָּ, תְּשַׁלַח חֲרֹנְךָּ יאֹרָבִׂמוֹ, כַּבַּמְשׁ: וּבְּרְוּ<mark>ח</mark>ַ

blast of thy nostrils the waters were piled up, the streams stood upright as an heap; the floods were congealed in the heart of the sea. The enemy said, I will pursue, I will overtake, I will divide the spoil: my lust shall be satisfied upon them; I will draw my sword, my hand shall destroy them. Thou didst blow with thy wind, the sea covered them: they sank as lead in the mighty waters. Who is like unto thee, O Lord, amongst the mighty ones: who is like unto thee, glorious in holiness, revered in praises, doing marvels? Thou stretchedst out thy right hand, the earth swallowed them. Thou in thy lovingkindness hast led the people which thou hast redeemed: thou has guided them in thy strength to thy holy habitation. The peoples have heard it; they tremble: pangs have taken hold of the inhabitants of Philistia. Then were the dukes of Edom confounded; the mighty men of Moab, trembling taketh hold of them: all the inhabitants of Canaan are melted away. Terror and dread falleth upon them: by the greatness of thine arm they are as still as a stone; till thy people pass over, O Lord, till the people pass over, which thou hast acquired. Thou wilt bring them in, and plant them in the mountain of thine inheritance, the place, O Lord, which thou hast made for thee to dwell in, the sanctuary, O Lord, which thy hands have established. The Lord shall reign for ever and ever. The Lord shall reign for ever and ever.

For the kingdom is the Lord's: and he is ruler over the nations. And saviors shall come up

אַפֶּיך נָעָרָמוּ מַיִם, נְאָבוּ רְמוּ־נִדְ נֹוְלִים, כַּוְפְּאוּ תְּהֹמֹת בְּלֶב־יָם: אָבֵּר אוֹיב, אָּרְדּרָ, אַשִּׁיג, אַחַלָּק שְׁלָל, תִּמְלָאָמוּ נַפְשִׁי, אָריק חַרָבִּי, תּוֹרִישִׁמוֹ יָרִי: נַשַּׁוְפְתָּ בָרוּחָדְּ, בִּפְּמוֹ יָם, צְּלֵלוּ בַּעוֹבָּוֶת, בְּמַוִם אַדִּירִים: מִי־כָּמְכָּה בָּאָלִם יְדּוָה, מִי בָּּלְבָּה נָאִדָּר בַּקּדָשׁ, נוֹרָא הְהַלֹּת, עְשֵׁה פַּלֵא: נָמִיתָ יָמִינָד , תִּבְלַנִמְוֹ אָרֶץ: נָקִיתְ בָּחַקְּדְּדְ עַם־זוּ נָּאָלְתָּ, נִרַלְתָּ בִעְזְּדְּ, אָּל-נְוָ<u>ה</u> לְּדִשֶׁךְ: שְׁמְעוּ עַמִּים יָרְנָּזוּן, היל אָדַוּ, ישָׁבִי פְּלֶשֶׁת: אָז נִבְּדֵּלוּ אַלּוּ<mark>פִי</mark> אָדום, אָבִי מוּאָב, יאֹחַוֹמוּ רָעַר , נְמְנּוּ בל ישָׁבִי כָנְעַן: תּפּל עֲבִיהָם אִימְתָה וָפַחַר, בּנְרֹל זְרוֹעָךְ יִרְמוּ כָּאָבֶן עַר יַנְבֹר עַבְּוּך וְהוָה, עַד־יַנְעַבֹר עַם־וּוּ בֿלוֹתֹ : שַּׁבִאִמוּ וֹתֹפּֿאמוּ בַּבר וֹבֹלְתַבּ , סַבוּן לְשִׁבְתִּדְ פָּעַלְתָ יְהוָה, מִקְּןדָשׁ אֲרֹנִי כּוֹנְנ<del>וּיָנִדְּךְ:</del> יָרוַרויִמְלך לְעֹלָם וַעָּר:יָיִ וִיִּמְלֹך לְעֹלָם וָעָר: בִּי לַיִּי הַמְּלוּכָה, ומוֹשֵׁל בַּנוֹיִם: וְעָלוֹ מוֹשִׁיעִים

on mount Zion to judge the mount of Esau; and the kingdom shall be the Lord's. And the Lord shall be King over all the earth: in that day shall the Lord be One, and his name One. And in thy Law it is written, saying, Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is One.

On Sabbaths and Holydays continue here "The breath," etc., p. 182.

Praised be thy name for ever, O our King, the great and holy God and King, in heaven and on earth; for unto thee, O Lord our God, and God of our fathers, song and praise are becoming, hymn and psalm, strength and dominion, victory, greatness and might, renown and glory, holiness and sovereignty, blessings and thanksgivings from henceforth even for ever. Blessed art thou, O Lord, God and King, great in praises, God of thanksgivings, Lord of wonders, who makest choice of song and psalm, O King and God, the life of all worlds.

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during בְּחַר צִּיּוֹן לִשְׁפֹּם אָת־חֵר צֵשְׁוֹ, וְדָּוְתָה לַיְיָ הַמְּלוּכָה: וְדָיָה וְיָ לְמָלֶךְ עַל־בָּל־הָאָרֶץ, בּיוֹם הַהוּא וִהְנָה וְיָ אָחָד וּשְׁמוֹ אָהָד: וּבְתוֹרָתְךְּ בָּתוּב לֵאמֹר. שְׁמַע וִשְּׂרָאֵל וְיָ אָלהֵינוּ וְיָ אָחָד:

On Sabbaths and Holydays continue here בְּיִיבָּוֹ, p. 182.

יִשְׁתַבַּח שִׁמְּךְ לָעַר מַלְבֵנוּ. הָאֵל, הַמֶּלֶךְ הַנֶּרוֹל וְהַכֶּרוֹשׁ, בַשְּׁמֵיִם וּבָאָרֶץ, כִּי לְךְּ נָאֶה יָיָ אֱלֹבִינוּ וֵאלֹבִי אָבוֹתֵינוּ , שִׁיר וּשְׁבְחָה, הַלֵּל וְזִמְרָה, עוֹ וּמֶמְשֶׁלָה, נֵצָה <mark>וְרָלֶה וּוְבוּרָה , תְּהַלֶּה וְתִּבְּאֶרֶת, קְרָשְׁה</mark> וֹמַלְכוֹת, בָּרָכוֹת וָהוֹדָאוֹת, מֵעַתְה וִעַדִּד עולָם: בָרוּךְ צַּתָּה יִיָּי, אַל מֶלֶדְי, נְרוּל בַּתִשָּׁבַחוֹת, צֵל הַהוֹרָאוֹת, צֵּרוֹן הַנִּבְּלְאוֹ<mark>ת.</mark> הַבּוֹחֵר בְּשִׁירֵי וִמְרָה. מֶלֶךְ אֵל חֵי בעולְמִים:

יִתְנַדֵּל וְיִתְכַדִּשׁ שִׁמִה רַבָּא בְּעָלְמְא Reader. דִי־בָּרָא כִּרְעוּתִהּ וְיִמְלִיךְ מַלְכוּתֵה בְּּדַיִיכוֹן your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Reader. — Bless ye the Lord who is to be blessed.

Cong. and Reader.—Blessed is the Lord who is to be blessed for ever and ever.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who formest light and createst darkness, who makest peace and createst ail things: Congregation in an undertone.

Blessed, praised, glorified, exalted and extolled be the name of the supreme King of kings, the Holy One, blessed be he, who is the first and the last, and beside him there is no God. Extol ye him that rideth upon the heavens by his name Jah, and rejoice before him. His name is exalted above all blessing and praise. Blessed be His name, whose glorious kingdom is for ever and ever. Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

וּבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַיִּי דִּי־כְל־בֵּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעְנְלְא וּבוְמֵן קָרִיב וּ וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

בור, לְעָלַם Cong. and Reader. וּלְעַלְמִי עַלְמֵיָּא.

יִתְבָּרַךְ וְיִשְׁתַבַּח, וְיִתְבְּאַר וְיִתְרֹמֵם, Reader. וְיִתְנַשֵּׁא וְיִתְהַדֵּר וְיִתְעַלֶּה, וְיִתְהַלֵּל, שָׁמֵה דִּי-קָרְשָׁא. בְּרִיךְ הוּא, לְּעִלְּא מִן־בְּּל־בִּרְכַּתְא וְשִׁירָרָא הְשִׁבְּחָתָא וְנָחָמָתָא דִּי־אֲמִירָן בְּעָלְמָא. נֹאָמָרוּ אָמֵן: וֹאָמֶרוּ אָמֵן:

Congregation in an undertone.

יַתְבָּרַךְּ וִישְׁתַבַּח, וִיתְבָּצִר וְיִתְרוֹמַם, וְיִתְנַשֵּׁא, שָׁמוֹ שֵׁל־-מֶלֶךְ מַלְבִי הַמְּלָכִים הַקְּרוֹשׁ בַרוד הוא. שַׁהוא רָאשׁוֹן וְהוּא אַחַרון, וּמָבַּלִעָּדָיו אֵין אֶלהִים. קֹלוּ לָרֹבֵב בַּעֲרָבוֹת, בִּיָה שָׁמוֹ וִעְלִזוּ לְבָּנָיוֹ. וֹשְׁמוֹ מְרוֹמָם צַל־בָּל־בְּרָכָה וּתְהִלָּה:

בָּרוּךְ שֵׁם כְּבוֹד מַלְכוּתוֹ לְעוֹלָם וָעֶד: וְהִי שֵׁם וְיָּ מְבֹרָה, מִצַתְּה וָעַר עוֹלָם: Reader.

בַּרָכוּ אָת־וֹּיָ הַמְּבֹרָךְ:

Cong. and Reader.

נֶעֶר: נָעֶר:

בָּרוּך צַתָּה, וָיָ אָלהֵינוּ, מֵלֵךְ הָעוֹלְם. יוֹצֵר אוֹר וֹבוֹרֵא קשָׁךְ . עשָׂה שַׁלוֹםוּבוֹרֵאאֶת־הַכּל: Who in mercy givest light to the earth and to them that dwell thereon, and in thy goodness renewest the creation every day continually. How manifold are thy works, O Lord! In wisdom hast thou made them all: the earth is full of thy possessions. O King, who alone wast exalted from aforetime, praised, glorified and extolled from days of old; O everlasting God, in thine abundant mercies, have mercy upon us, Lord of our strength, Rock of our stronghold. Shield of our salvation, thou Stronghold of ours!

The blessed God, great in knowledge, prepared and formed the rays of the sun: it was a boon he produced as a glory to his name: he set the luminaries round about his strength. The chiefs of his hosts are holy beings that exalt the Almighty, and continually declare the glory of God and his holiness. Be thou blessed, O Lord our God, for the excellency of thy handiwork, and for the bright luminaries which thou hast made: they shall glorify thee for ever.

Be thou blessed, O our Rock, our King and Redeemer, Creator of holy beings, praised be thy name for ever, O our King; Creator of ministering spirits, all of whom stand in the heights of the universe, and proclaim with awe in unison aloud the words of the living God and everlasting King. All of them are beloved, pure and mighty; and all of them in dread and awe do the will of their Master; and all of

הַמָּאִיר לַאָּרֶץ וֹלַדָּרִים עָלֵיְהָ, בְּרַחָמִים. וּבְמוּבוֹ מְחַדֵּשׁ בְּבָל יוֹם תָּמִיד מַעֲשֵׁה בְּרָאשִׁית: בָּה רַבּוּ מַעֲשָׂיך יָיָ. כָּלָם בְּחָרָמָה עֲשִׂיתָּ. מֶלְאָה הַאָרֵץ קנָנֵדְ: הַמֶּלֶךְ הַמְרוֹמֶם לְבַדּוֹ מֵאָוֹ. הַמִּשְבָּח וַהַמִּפּאָר וַהַמִּתְנַשֵּא מִימוֹת עוֹלֶם: אָלהֵׁי עוֹלֶם, בְּרַחֲמֶיךּ הָרַבִּים רַחֵם עָלֵינוּ<mark>.</mark> אָדוֹן עָזָנָוּ צוּר מִשְוּבָנוּ, מְנַן יִשְׁצֵנְוּ מִשְׁנָב בַּעָדֵנוּ: אָל בָּרוּך נְּדוֹל הֵעָה. הַבִין וּפְעַל זָהָהֵי חַפְּה. מוֹב יַצֵר כָּבוֹד לִשְׁמוֹ. מָאוֹרוֹת נָתַן סְבִּיבוֹת עָזוֹּ, פּנוֹת צבֶצָיו קדוֹשִׁים רוֹמֵמֵי שַׁדִּי , תָּמִיד מְםַפְּרִיםׁ, בְּבוֹד-אָל וּקְדָשָׁתוֹ: ֹתִתְבְּרַדְ וְיָ אָ<del>ֻלֹתְוְנוּ</del> <mark>עַל־שֶׂבַח בַּעֲשָה יָבֶיךּ. וְעַל־מְאוֹרֵי־אוֹר שֶׁעַשְׂיתָ,</mark> יָפָאַרוּד מֶלְה:

וְכָלֶם תִשִׁים בְּאִימָה וּבִיִרְאָה רְצוֹן קוֹנֶם · וְכִלֶּם תּוֹלָם: בְּלֶם אָהִיִּבִים, בְּלֶם בְּרוּם עוֹלָם , וּמַשְׁמִיעִים מְשְׁרַתִּיו , בְּלֶם עוֹמְדִים בְּרוּם עוֹלָם , וּמַשְׁמִיעִים עוֹלָם: בְּלֶם אָהוּבִים, בְּלֶם בְּרוּרִים, כְּלֶם וּבּוֹרִים. עוֹלָם: בְּלֶם אָהוּבִים, בְּלֶם בְּרוּרִים, כְּלֶם וּבּוֹרִים. them open their mouths in holiness and purity, with song and psalm, while they bless and praise, glorify and reverence, sanctify and ascribe sovereignty to—

The name of the Divine King, the great, mighty and dreaded One, holy is he; and they all take upon themselves the yoke of the kingdom of heaven one from the other, and give sanction to one another to hallow their Creator: in tranquil joy of spirit, with pure speech and holy melody they all respond in unison, and exclaim with awe:

Holy, holy, holy is the Lord of hosts: the whole earth is full of his glory.

And the Ophanim and the holy Chayoth with a noise of great rushing, upraising themselves towards the Seraphim, thus over against them offer praise and say:

Blessed be the glory of the Lord from his place.

To the blessed God they offer pleasant melodies; to the King, the living and ever-enduring God, they utter hymns and make their praises heard; for he alone performeth mighty deeds, and maketh new things; he is the Lord of battles; he soweth right-eousness, causeth salvation to spring forth, createth remedies, and is revered in praises. He is the Lord of wonders, who in his goodness reneweth

פּוֹתָחִים אָת־פִּיהָם בִּקְרָשָׁה וּבְטְּהָרָה, בְּשִׁירָה וּבְוֹמְרָה, וּמְבָּרָכִים וּמְשַׁבְּחִים וּמְבַּאָרִים וּמִעָרִיאִים וּמַקְּדִישִׁים בִּקְרָשֶׁה וּבְטְּוְּרָה, בְּשִׁירָה

בְּתְּלֵית הָאָל , הַפָּּוֹלְדְ הַנְּדוֹל, הַנְּבּוֹר וְהַנּוֹרָא קָרוֹשׁ הוּא: וְכָלָם מְקַבְּלִים עֲלֵיהָם, על מַלְכוּת לְיוֹצְרֶם. בְּנַחֲת רוּחַ בְּשָׁפָּה בִּרוּרָה, וֹבִּוְעִימְה לְיוֹצְרֶם. בְּנַחֲת רוּחַ בְּשָׂפָה בִּרוּרָה, וֹבִּוְעִימְה קַרוֹשׁ כָרוֹשׁ כָרוֹשׁ יָיִ אָבְאוֹת מָלֹא כָל־ קַרוֹשׁ כָרוֹשׁ כִרוֹשׁ יִי אַבְאוֹת מָלֹא כָל־

## הָאָרֶץ כְבוֹרוֹ:

ַּלְעָפַּת שְׁרָפִּים, לְּעָפִּתְם מְשַׁבְּחִים וְאוֹמְרִים. לְעָפַּת שְׁרָפִּים, לְעָפָּתִם מְשַׁבְּחִים וְאוֹמְרִים.

# בָרוּךְ רְבוֹד־יִיְ מִמְּקוֹמוֹ:

לְאֵל בָּרוֹדְ נְעִימוֹת יִתְּנוֹ . לְמֶלֶךְ אֵל חַי וְכַוְיָם,
יְמִירוֹת יאֹמֵרוּ וְתִשְׁבְּחוֹת יַשִּׁמִיעוּ, כִּי הוּא לְבַרּוֹ,
פּוֹעֵל נְבוּרוֹת, עשָׁה חֲדָשׁוֹת, בַּעַל מִלְחָמוֹת,
זוֹרֵעַ צְּדָרְקוֹת, מַצְמִיחַ יְשׁוּעוֹת, בּוֹרָא רְפּיאוֹת,
נוֹרָא תְהַלּוֹת. אֲדוֹן הַנִּפְּלָאוֹת. הַמְחַהָּשׁ בְּמוּבוֹ.

the creation every day continually; as it is said, (O give thanks) to him that maketh great lights, for his lovingkindness endureth for ever. O cause a new light to shine upon Zion, and may we all be worthy soon to enjoy its brightness. Blessed art thou, O Lord, Creator of the luminaries.

With abounding love hast thou loved us, O Lord our God, with great and exceeding pity hast thou pitied us. O our Father, our King, for our fathers' sake, who trusted in thee, and whom thou didst teach the statutes of life, be also gracious unto us and teach us. O our Father, merciful Father, ever compassionate, have mercy upon us; O put it into our hearts to understand and to discern, to mark, learn and teach, to heed, to do and to fulfil in love all the words of instruction in thy Law. Enlighten our eyes in thy Law, and let our hearts cleave to thy commandments, and unite our hearts to love and fear thy name, so that we be never put to shame. Because we have trusted in thy holy, great and revered name, we shall rejoice and be glad in thy salvation. O bring us in peace from the four corners of the earth, and make us go upright to our land; for thou art a God who worketh salvation. Thou hast chosen us from all peoples and tongues, and hast brought us near unto thy great name for ever בְּכָל־יוֹם תָּמִיד מַעֲשֵׁה בְרָאשִית ּ בְּאָמוּר ּ לְעשֵׁה אוֹרִים נְּדֹלִים ּ כִּי לְעוֹלָם חַסְדּוֹ : אוֹר חָדָשׁ עַל־צִיוֹן תָּאִיר ּ וְנִוְכָּה כָּלֵנוּ מְהַרָּה לְאוֹרוֹ: בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ ִ יוֹצִר הַמְּאוֹרוֹת :

<mark>אַהֶבֶה רַבָּה אֲהַבְתָּנוּ וִיָ אֵלהֵינוּ . הַמְלֶה גְרוֹלֶה</mark> ויתרה הַמַלִת עַלִונו: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ . בַּעבוּר אַבוֹתֵינוּ שֶׁבְּמִחוּ בְדּ , וַתְּלַמְּדֵם חָקֵי חַיִים, בֵּן תָּהָנָנְוּ וִתְלַמִּהֵנוּ: צָּבִינוּ הָצֶב הַרַהַבָּן. הַמְרַחָם. רַהָם עָלֵינוּ, וְתֵן בִּלְבָנוּ לְרָבִין וּלְהַשְּׂבִּיל, לְשְׁמְעַ לְלְמֹד וּלְלַמֵּד, לְשִׁמֹר וַלַעֲשׁוֹת, וּלְלַיָם אָת־בֶּל<mark>־</mark> דָּבְרֵי תַלְמוּד תּוֹרָתֶּךְ, בְּצַהֲבָה: וִהָאֵר עִינֵונוּ בתורתד, ודבק לבני במצותיד, ויחד לכבני לַאַהַבָּה וּלִיִרָאָה שְּמֶךְ, וְלֹא גַבוֹשׁ לְעוֹלָם וְעֵר: בי בְשֶׁם כֶּןְדְשֶׁךְ הַנָּרוֹל וְהַנוֹרָא בָּטֶהִנוּ. נַגִילֵה וָנְשִׂמִקָה, בִּישׁוּעָתָך : וַדְבִיאֵנוּ לְשָׁלוֹם מִאַרְבַע בָּנִפוֹת הָאֶרֵץ, וִתוֹלִיכֵנוּ קוֹמֵמִיוּת לְאַרָצֵנוּ. <del>כְּי</del> אָל פּוֹעֵל יִשׁוּעוֹת אֲתָה. וּבְנוּ בְחַרְתְּ מִבְּל־עַם וָלָשוֹן, וָהַרַבְהָנוּ לִשִׁמִּךְ הַנָּרוֹל מַלֶּה, בַּאָמֵת.

in faithfulness, that we might in love give thanks unto thee and proclaim thy unity. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hast chosen thy people Israel in love.

When prayers are not said with the Congregation, add:-

God, faithful King!

Deut. vi. 4-9.

Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is One.

Blessed be His name, whose glorious kingdom is for ever and ever.

And thou shalt love the Lord thy God with all thine heart, and with all thy soul, and with all thy might. And these words, which I command thee this day, shall be upon thine heart: and thou shalt teach them diligently unto thy children, and shalt talk of them when thou sittest in thine house, and when thou walkest by the way, and when thou liest down, and when thou risest up. And thou shalt bind them for a sign upon thine hand, and they shall be for frontlets between thine eyes. And thou shalt write them upon the door posts of thy house, and upon thy gates.

Deut. xi. 13-21.

And it shall come to pass, if ye shall hearken diligently unto my commandments which I

לְהוֹדוֹת לְדְּ וּלְיַתָּדְדְּ בְּאַהֲבֶה: בְּרוּדְּ אַתְּה יִיְּ. הַבּוֹתָר בְּעַמּוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּאַהֲבֶה:

When prayers are not said with the Congregation add:-

אַל פֶּלֶדְ נָאֲבָּוְ:

דברים ו' ד'-ט'

שָׁבֵוֹע יִשְׂרָצֵל , יִרֹוָדה אָלֹהֵינוּ יִרְוְּדה ו אָּרְר: בָּרוּך, שֵׁם כְּבוֹד מֵלְכוּתוֹ, לְעוֹלָם וַעֶּר:

וְאָהַבְּתְּ אֵת יְהֹוֶה אֶלְהֵיךְּ, בְּכָּל לְבְרְּהְ וֹבְעַלְיבִּתְּ וֹבְעָלִיתְּ וֹבְנְתְּהְ בִּתְּבְרִים וְבְעָּרְבְּרְ וִשְׁנִתְּה לְבְנִיךְ וְהַנְּתְּה בְּתִּרְהְ וְבְעָּרְבְּךְ וִשְׁנִתְּה לְבְנִיךְ וְדְבַּרְתְּ בְּם, וְבְעָּרְבְּרְ וְבְעְנִתְּה לְבִיתְּךְ וִבְּיִתְּהְ בַּתְּרָהְ וְבְעָּרְבְּרְ וְבְעְנִתְּהְ וֹבְעְנִתְּהְ בִּתְּרָהְ וְבְעָרְבְּרְ וְבְעְנִתְּהְ בִּיתָּךְ וִיְנְנִיתְּ בְּתְּרָהְ עַלֹּבְיְוֹת בִּיתָּךְ וּבְעְעָבֶיִךְ : וּבְתַּבְּהָתְ עַלֹּבְיְוֹת בִּיתָּךְ וּבִשְּעָבֶיךְ :

דברים י'א י'ג־כ'א

וְרָנְה, אִם־שָׁמְע תִּשְׁמְעוּ אָל־מִצְוֹתֵי,

command you this day, to love the Lord your God, and to serve him with all your heart and with all your soul, that I will give the rain of your land in its season, the former rain and the latter rain, that thou mayest gather in thy corn, and thy wine, and thine oil. And I will give grass in thy field for thy cattle, and thou shalt eat and be satisfied. Take heed to yourselves, lest your heart be deceived, and ye turn aside, and serve other gods, and worship them; and the anger of the Lord be kindled against you, and he shut up the heaven, that there be no rain, and that the land yield not her fruit; and ye perish quickly from off the good land which the Lord giveth you. Therefore shall ye lay up these my words in your heart and in your soul; and ye shall bind them for a sign upon your hand, and they shall be for frontlets between your eyes. And ye shall teach them your children, talking of them when thou sittest in אֲשֶׁר אָנֹכִי מְצַנָּה אֶּתְכֶם הַיּוֹם לְאַהְבָה אָת־יְהוָה אָלהַיכֶם, וּלְעָבְדּוּ, בְּבָל<mark>־</mark> קָבַבְכֶם וּבְכָל־־וַבְּשְׁכֶם: וְנְחַתִּי מְשַׁר־ אַרְצָבֶם בְּעִתוֹ, יוֹרָה וּמֵלְקוֹשׁ, וְאָםַבְּתְּ דַנֶּגָדְ, וְתִרשָׁהְ וְיִצְהָהֶדְ: וְנְתִתִּי עָשֶׂב בּשָּׂרָה לִבְהָמָהָר, וְאָבַלְּהָ וְשָׁבֶּעְתִּ: <mark>הש</mark>ֶּמְרוּ לָבֶם בֶּן־יִפְתָּה לְבַבָבֶם, וַבַּרְתָם, <mark>נעַבַרָהֶם אֱלֹהִים אֲחַרִים, וְהִשְׁתַּחֲוִיתֶם</mark> לְהֶם: וְתָרָה אַף־יִהוָה בָּבֶם, וְעָצֵר אָ<mark>ת־</mark> הַשְּׁמַנֶם וְלֹאֹ־יִהָנֶה מָּשָר, וְהָאֲדָמָה לֹא <mark>תָתֵן אֶת־יְבוּלָה. ואֲבַדְתָּם מְהַרָרה, מֵעַל</mark> הָאָרֶץ הַפֹּבָה, אֲשֶׁר יִהוַה נֹתֵן לְבֶם: וְשַׁמְהֶם אֶת־דְּבָרַי אֵלֶה עַל־לְבַרְכֶם וְעַל<mark>־</mark> נָבְשְׁבֶם, וּקְשַּׁרְתֶּם אֹתָם לְאוֹת עַל־יֶּדְבֶם. ַיְרָיוּ לְמוֹפָפת בֵּין עֵינֵיכֶם: וְלִמַּדְתֶם אֹ<mark>תְם</mark> אַת־בָּגֵיכֶם, לְדַבֵּר בָם. בְּשָׁבָתָךְ בְּבֵ<mark>יתֵךְ,</mark>

thine house, and when thou walkest by the way, and when thou liest down, and when thou risest up. And thou shalt write them upon the door posts of thine house, and upon thy gates: that your days may be multiplied, and the days of your children, upon the land which the Lord sware unto your fathers to give them, as the days of the heavens above the earth.

### Numbers xv. 37-41.

And the Lord spake unto Moses, saying, Speak unto the children of Israel, and bid them that they make them a fringe upon the corners of their garments throughout their generations, and that they put upon the fringe of each corner a cord of blue: and it shall be unto you for a fringe, that ye may look upon it, and remember all the commandments of the Lord, and do them; and that ye go not about after your own heart and your own eyes, after which ye use to go astray: that ye may remember and do all my commandments, and be holy unto your God. I am the Lord your God, who

וֹבְלֶבְתְּדְ בַנֶּרֶךְ וֹבְשֶׁבְבְּךְ וֹבְקוּמֶךְ: וּכְתַּבְתָּם עַל־מְזוּזוֹת בִיתֶּךְ, וּבִשְּעֲרֶיךְ: לְמַעַן יִרְבּוּ וְמֵיבֶם וִימֵי בְנֵיבֵם, עַל<sup>ְ</sup> ָהָאַרָבֶּה, אֲשֶׁר נִשְּׁבַע יִהוְיה לַאֲבֹתֵיבֶם, לָתָת לְהֵם, כִּימֵי הַשָּׁמֵיִם עַל־הָאָרֵץ:

במדבר ט'ו ל'ז-מ'א

וַיְאמֶר יְהוָה אֶל־משֶׁה לֵאמֹר:דַּבֶּר אֵל־ בָּגִי יִשְׂרָאֵל וְאָמַרְתָּ אֲלֵהֶם,וְעְשׁוּ לְהֶם איאת, עַל־בַּנְבִּי בנְרֵיהֶם לְדְרֹתָם, וְנָתְנוּ עַל־צִיצִת הַבְּנֶךְ, בְּתִיל הָבֶלָת: וְהָנָה לָכֶם לְצִיצָת. וְרִאִיתֶם אֹתוֹ וּוְכַרְתֵּם אֵת־ בַּל־מָצִוֹת יָהֹוָה, וַעֲשִׁיתֶם אֹתָם, וְלֹא תָתְוֹרוּ אַחֲרִי לְבַבְבֶבֶם, וְאַחֲרִי עֵיגִיבֶם, אָשֶׁר אַהֶם וֹנִים אַחֲריהֶם: לְמַעַן תּוְבְרוּ וַעַשִּׁיתָם אָת־בָּל־מִצְוֹתִי , וְהְיִיתֶם קְדשִׁים לאלהיכם: אַנִי יְהוֶה אֱלהיכֶם, אֲשֶׁר brought you out of the land of Egypt, to be your God: I am the Lord your God.

True and firm, established and enduring, right and faithful, beloved and precious, desirable and pleasant, revered and mighty, well-ordered and acceptable, good and beautiful is this thy word unto us for ever and ever. It is true, the God of the universe is our King, the Rock of Jacob, the Shield of our salvation: thoughout all generations he endureth and his name endureth; his throne is established, and his kingdom and his faithfulness endure for ever. His words also live and endure; they are faithful and desirable for ever and to all eternity, as for our fathers so also for us, our children, our generations, and for all the generations of the seed of Israel his servants.

For the first and for the last ages thy word is good and endureth for ever and ever; it is true and trustworthy, a statute which shall not pass away. True it is that thou art indeed the Lord our God, and the God of our fathers, our King, our fathers' King, our Redeemer, the Redeemer of our fathers, our Maker, the Rock of our salvation; our Deliverer and Rescuer from everlasting, such is thy name; there is no God beside thee.

הוצאתי אָתָכֶם מֵאֶרֶץ מִצְרְיִם, לְהִיוֹת לָכֶם לֵאלֹהִים, אֲנִי יְהוֹה אֱלֹהֵיכֶם:

הורותינו, וְעַל בָּל-הורות וֶרַע יִשְׂרָאֵל עֲבָרִיך: הְּלְמִים עִלְּבִים עִּנְבִּר הַיָּא לְעַד בַּנְּמָת: וְּלְעוֹלְם הְיִים וְכַלְּמִים, גִּאָּמָנִים וְנִחָּבְר הַיִּה עְלִבר וּלְעוֹלְמֵי יִשְׁעֵנוּ: לְרוֹר וְדוֹר הוּא כַוְיָם, וּשְׁמוֹ כַּוְיָם. וְבִּבְרִיוּ יִשְׁעֵנוּ: לְרוֹר וְדוֹר הוּא כַוְיָם, וּשְׁמוֹ כַּוְיָם. וְבִּבְרִיוּ יִמְלְבוֹר וְנִהְיִבְּר הוּא כַוְיָם, וּשְׁמוֹ כַּוְיָם. וְבְּבְרִיוּ יִמְלְבוֹר וְנִהְיִבְּר הוּא כַוְיָם, וּשְׁמוֹ כַּוְיָם. וְבְּבְרִיוּ עוֹלְמִים וְנַבְּתְר וְנִבְּוֹן, וְכַוְיָם, וְעִלְּכִי בְּנִוֹנוּ וְעַלִּב בְּנִוֹן יִנְבְּרוֹר וְבוֹר הוּא כַוְיָם, וּשְׁר וְנִבְּלְיוֹ וְנִילְם בְּנִוֹלְם בְּוֹלְבֵּנוּ וְמָלְבִים וְנַבְּלְבוֹים וְנִבְּלִם בְּלִבְּוֹים וְנָבְּלִב וְנִנְיִם וְנְבְּלִב בְּנִנְיוֹ וְבְבִּר וְנִבְּלִם וְנְבִּלוֹן, וְכַלְיִם, וְנִשְׁר וְנָבָּאָם וְנְבְּלִים בְּבְּלִים בְּבְּרִים וְנִבְּלִים בְּבְּבְּר בְּנִבְּלִים וְנִבְּלִים וְנְבָּלִים וְנְבָּלְים בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבְּבְּר וְבְּוֹלְבִים וְנְבְּלִים וְנְבִּיְם וְנְבִּים וְנִבְּלִים וְנְבְּבְיוֹם וְנְבָלִים וְנְבְּיִבְּים וְנְבְּבְיוֹם וְנְבָּבְיוֹם וְנְבְּבְּים בְּבְּבְּבוֹים וְנְבְּבוֹים וְנְבְּבוֹים וְבְבְּבְיוֹם וְנְבְּבְיוֹם בְּבְּבְיוֹם וְנְבְּבְיוֹם וְנִיבְּים וְנְבָּבוֹים וְנְבְּבוֹים וְנִיבְּיִים וְנְבְּבוֹן וְנְבִיוֹם וְנְבִיוֹם וְנְבְּיִבְים וְנְבְּבוֹים וְבְּבְּבְיוֹם וְנְבְּבוֹים וְנְבְּבוֹים וְנְבִּים וְנְבְּבְיוֹם וְנְבְּבוֹים וְנְבְּבוֹים וְנְבִים וְנִבְּלְבִים וְנְבְּבוֹים וְבְּבְּבְיוֹים וְבְּבְּיִים וְנְבִּים וְנְבִילוֹם וְנְבִּים וְנְבְּבְּיוֹים וְנְבְּבְיוֹים וְנְבְּיִים וְנְבְּבְּיוֹים וְנִבְּלְבִים וְנְבִּים וְנְבִילְם בְּיִבְּיִים וְנְבְּיִים וֹנְבְיוֹם וְנְבְּבוֹים וְנְבְּבְיוֹים וְנְבְּבְּיוֹם וְיִבְּבְיוֹם וְבְּבְיוֹם וְנְנְיִים וְנְבְּבְיוֹם וְנְבְּבְיוֹם וְבְּבְּיוֹים וְנְיוֹים וְבְּבְיוֹם וְנְבְּיִים וְנְבְּבְיוֹבְיְים וְנְבְּבְיוֹם וְנְיבְּים וְבְּבּיוֹם וְנְבְיִבְים וְנְבְּיִים וְבְּבְּבְּים וְבְּבְּים וְּבְּבְּבְיוֹם וְנְבְּבְים וְבְּבְּבְים בְּיִבְיוֹם וְּבְּבְיוֹם וְיִבְּבְיוֹם וְבְּבְיוֹם וְנְבְּבְים בְּבְּבְיוֹם וְבְּבְים בְּבְּיִים וְּבְּים בְּבְּבְּים בְּבְּבְיוֹם וְנְב

עַל־הָראשׁוֹנִים וְעַל־הָאַחֲרוֹנִים, דְּבָר מוֹב וְכַזְּם לְּעוֹלָם וְעָד. אָמָת וָאָמוֹנָה, חֹק וְלֹא יַעֲבוֹר: אָמָת שָׁאַתָּה הוֹא יְיָ אָלהֵינוּ וֵאלהִי אֲבוֹתִינוּ, יוֹאְבֵנוּ מָלֶךְ אֲבוֹתִינוּ, וּוֹאֲלֵנוּ וּוֹאָל אֲבוֹתִינוּ, יוֹאְבֵנוּ צוּר יְשׁוּעָתֵנוּ, פּוֹתֵנוּ וּמַצִּילֵנוּ מַעוֹלָם הוּא שְׁמֶךְּ. אֵין אֱלֹהִים זוּלְתֶךְ:

Thou hast been the help of our fathers from of old, a Shield and Saviour to their children after them in every generation: in the heights of the universe is thy habitation, and thy judgments and thy righteousness reach to the furthest ends of the earth. Happy is the man who hearkeneth unto thy commandments, and layeth up thy Law and thy word in his heart. True it is that thou art indeed the Lord of thy people, and a mighty King to plead their cause. True it is that thou art indeed the first and thou art the last, and beside thee we have no King, Redeemer and Saviour. From Egypt thou didst redeem us, O Lord our God, and from the house of bondmen thou didst deliver us; all their first born thou didst slay, but thy first-born thou didst redeem; thou didst divide the Red Sea, and drown the proud; but thou madest the beloved to pass through, while the waters covered their adversaries, not one of whom was left. Wherefore the beloved praised and extolled God, and offered hymns, songs, praises, blessings and thanksgivings to the King and God, who liveth and endureth; who is high and exalted, great and revered; who bringeth low the haughty, and raiseth up the lowly, leadeth forth the prisoners, delivereth the meek, helpeth the poor, and answereth his people when they cry unto him; even praises to the Most High God, blessed is he, and ever to be blessed. Moses and the children of Israel sang a song unto thee with great joy, saying, all of them.

עָוָרַת אֲבוֹתִינוּ אַתְה הוּא מֵעוֹלֶם. מְנוֹ וּמוֹשִׁיעַ לָבְנֵיהֶם אַהֲהֵיהֶם, בְּכָל דּוֹר וָדוֹר: בְּרוּם <mark>עוֹלֵם</mark> מושָׁבֶד. וּמִשְׁפָּמֶיד וְצִדְּקְתִדּ עַר־צִּפְּםֵי אָרֵץ: אַשְרֵי אִישׁ שָׁיִשְּׁמֵע לְמִצְוֹתִידְּ. וְתוֹרָתִדְּ וּדְבְּרִדְּ יָשִׁים עַל־לִבּוֹ: אֲבֶת, אַתָה הוא אָדוֹן לִעַמֵּדְ, וּמֶלֵךְ נָבּוֹר לָרִיב רִיבָם: אֲמֶת, אַתָּה הוּא רַאשׁוֹן, וָאַתָּה הוא אַחַרוֹן. וּמִבַּלְעָדֵיךּ אֵיוֹ לָגוּ מֶלֶדְ נואָל ומושִיעַ: מִמִּצְרַוִם נְאַלְתָּנוּ וְיַ אֱלֹהֵינוּ, וּמָבֵית עֲבֶדִים פְּדִיתָנוּ. כְּל־בִּכוֹרֵיהָם הַרַגְּתָּ, יּבְכוֹרָךְ נְּאֶלְהָ. וְיַם־סוּףְ בְּקַעְהָּ, וְזִדִּים מִבַּעְהָּ, וְיִרִירִים הַעֵּבַרִתָּ, וַוְכַפוּ מַוָם צָרֵיהֶם. אֶחְו**ּ מֵהֶם** לא נוֹתֶר: עַל־זאת שִׁבְּחוּ אֲהוּבִים וְרוֹמֲמוּ אֵל, וָנֶתָנוּ יִדִידִים וְמִירוֹת, שִׁירוֹת וְתִשְׁבְּחוֹת, בְּרָכוֹ<mark>ת</mark> וָהוֹדָאוֹת, לִמֶּלֵךְ אָל הַי וְכַנְּם. רָם וְנִשְּׂא, נְּדוֹל וְנוֹרָא, מֵשִׁפִּיל גִּאִים וּמַנְבְּיהַ שְׁבְּלִים, מוֹצִיא אָסִירִים וּפוֹדֶה עֲנָוִים, וְעוֹוֵר דַּלִּים, וְעוֹנֵה לְעַמּוֹ בָעֵת שַׁוְעָם אָלָיו. תִּהִלּוֹת לְאָל עָלְיוֹן, <del>בְּרוּךְ הוּא</del> וּמְבֹרֶך. משָה וּבְנֵי וִשְּׁרָאֵל לְדְּ עַנוּ שִׁירָה, בְּשִׂמְּחָה רַבְּה. וְאָמְרוּ כִלְם.

Who is like unto thee, O Lord, among the mighty ones? Who is like unto thee, glorious in holiness, revered in praises, doing marvels?

With a new song the redeemed people offered praise unto thy name at the sea shore: they ail gave thanks in unison, and proclaimed thy sovereignty, and said,

The Lord shall reign for ever and ever.

O Rock of Israel, arise to the help of Israel, and deliver, according to thy promise, Judah and Israel. Our Redeemer, the Lord of hosts is his name, the Holy One of Israel. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hast redeemed Israel.

The following prayer (Amidah) to "as in ancient years," p. 66 is to be said standing.

O Lord, open thou my lips, and my mouth shall declare thy praise.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, God of Abraham, God of Isaac, and God of Jacob, the great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, who bestowest lovingkindnesses, and possessest all things; who rememberest the pious deeds of the patriarchs, and in love wilt bring a redeemer to their children's children for thy name's sake.

מִי־כָּמְּכָה, בָּאָלִם יְהוְּה, מִי בָּמְּכָה נָאְדָ<mark>ר</mark> בַּקְדָשׁ, נוֹרָא הָהִלֹת, עִשֵּׁה בֶּלֶא:

שִׁירֶה חֲדָשֶׁה, שִׁבְּחוּ נְאוּלִים לְשִׁמְךּ, עַל־שְׂפַת הַיָּם, יַחֲד בָּלָּם, הוֹדוּ וְהִמְלִיכוּ וְאָמְרוּ.

יְהַוָּה וּיִמְלֹךְ לְעֹלֶם וָעָר:

צור ישְׁרָאֵל. קּוּמָה בְּעָוָרֵת יִשְׁרָאֵל, וּפְּרֵה כִּנְאָמְךּ, יְהוּדָה וִישְׁרָאֵל. וּאָלֵנוּ, יָיָ צְבָאוֹת שְׁמוּ קְרוֹשׁ יִשְׂרָאֵל. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. נְּאַל יִשְׂרָאֵל:

The following prayer, טְבִירָה, to קְרָבוּוְנִיוֹת, p. 66 is to
be said standing.

בּדֹנָי, שְּבָתֵי תִּבְּתָח וּפִּי נִנִּיד הְּחַלְּחֶךְ:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה יָנְ אֲלֹהֵינוּ וֵאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. אֱלֹהֵי אַבְּרָדָם, אֱלֹהֵי יִצְחָק, וֵאלֹהִי יַעְקֹבּּ הָאֵל הַנְּרוֹל הַנְּבוֹר וְהַנּוֹרָא, אֵל אֶלְיוֹן. נוֹמֵל הֲסָדִים מוֹבִים, וְקוֹנֵה הַבּלֹ. וְזוֹבֵר חַסְדֵּי אָבוֹת, וּמֵבִיא נוֹאֵל לֹבְנֵי בְנֵיהֶם. לִמַען שִׁמוּ, בָּאַהֲבָה: During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

Remember us unto life, O King, who delightest in life, and inscribe us in the book of life, for thine own sake, O living God.

O King, Helper, Saviour and Shield. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Shield of Abraham.

Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save.

From the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First Day of Passover say:—

Thou causest the wind to blow and the rain to fall.

Thou sustainest the living with lovingkindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy, supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep in the dust. Who is like unto thee, Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest, and causest salvation to spring forth?

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

Who is like unto thee, Father of mercy, who in mercy rememberest thy creatures unto life?

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

זָכָרֵנוּ לַחַיִּים, מֶלֶךְ חָפֵּץ בַּחַיִּים. וְכַּתְבֵנוּ בְּחֵפֶּר הַחַיִּים לְמַעַּוְךְ אֱלֹהִים חַיִּים:

מֶלֶךְ עוֹנֵר וּמוֹשְׁיעַ וּמְגוּן. בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה <mark>וְיְּ.</mark> מָגוֹן אַבְּרָדָם:

אַתָּה נִבּוֹר לְעוֹלָם אֲדֹנָי , מְחַוֵּה מֵתִים אַתָּה, רַב לְהוֹשִׁיעַ.

From the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First
Day of Passover say:—

מַשִּׁיב הָרְוּחַ וּמוֹרִיד הַגָּשֶׁם:

מְכַלְבֵּל חַיִּים בְּחָפֶּר מְחַיֵּה מֵתִּים בְּרַחֲמִים רַבִּים. סוֹמֵךְ נוֹפְלִים, וְרוֹפֵּא חוֹלִים, וּמַתִּיר אֲסוּרִים, וּמְלַיֵם אֲמוּנָתוֹ לִישׁנִי עֲבָּר. מִי כָמְוֹדְ, בַּעַל נְּבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְּוֹמָה לְּךְ. מָלֶךְ מֵמִית וּמְחַיֶּה, וּמַאָמִיחַ יְשׁוּעָה.

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

מִי כָמְוֹדְ צַב הַרַחֲמִים, זוֹכֵר יְצוּרָיו לַחַיִּים בְּרַחֲמִים.

Yea, faithful art thou to quicken the dead. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who quickenest the dead.\*

Thou art holy, and thy name is holy, and holy beings praise thee daily. (Selah.) Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

During the Ten Days of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:—

the holy King.

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following is said, to "holy God," p. 56.

\*Reader.—We will sanctify thy name in the world even as they sanctify it in the highest heavens, as it is written by the hand of thy prophet:

And they called one unto the other and said,

Cong.—Holy, holy, holy is the Lord of hosts: the whole earth is full of his glory.

Reader.—Those over against them say, Blessed— Cong.—Blessed be the glory of the Lord from his place.

Reader.—And in thy Holy Words it is written, saying,

Cong.—The Lord shall reign for ever, thy God, O Zion, unto all generations. Praise ye the Lord.

Reader.—Unto all generations we will declare thy greatness, and to all eternity we will proclaim thy holiness, and thy praise, O our God, shall not depart

וָנָאָבֶן צַּתָּה לְהַחֲיוֹת מֵתִים. בְּרוּךְ צַּתְּה וָנָ, מְחֵיֵה הַמֵּתִים:

אַתָּה קְרוֹשׁ וְשִׁמְךְ כָּרוֹשׁ, וּקְרוֹשִׁים בְּבָל־יוֹם יְהַלְּלִוּךְ פָּלָה. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. הָאָל הַכָּּרוֹשׁ:

During the Ten Days of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:--

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following is said:—
Reader.\*
Reader.\*
אותו בשׁמִי מְרוֹם, בַבְּתוֹּב עַל יֵד וְבִימֶּךְ וְכְּרָא
וֹה אָל זָה וִאָּמֵר. כֹסחס. בְּרוֹשׁ בְרוֹשׁ בְרוֹשְׁהְבֹּרוֹב יִבְּחוֹשׁ בְּרוֹשׁ בְרוֹשׁ בִּרוֹב יִבְּחוֹב בְּרוֹב בְלְאוֹבְח וְצָחִים בּרוֹב בְּנִוֹלְ בְּרוֹר וְנִיִּר נְנִיר נְבִּרְבֹּר וֹבְלוֹיִה:
רור בְּוֹר וְבִוֹר וְבִּרוֹב בְּלִוֹבְ וֹבְיִרְבְּר בְּנִוֹר וְבִּרִים בְּרוֹב בְּלְהֹיִה:
רור בור וְבוֹר בְנִיר בְּנִיר בְּרָבְּר וּלִנְצְח וְצָחִים
רור בור בניר בַנִיר בְּרָב בְּרוֹב וֹבְרוֹב בְּרוֹב בְּבְּרוֹב בְּבְרוֹב בְּרוֹב בְּבְרוֹב בְּבְרוֹב בְּרוֹב בְּחִבּים בּיִבּר בְּבוֹב בְּחִים בּיִבּים בְּבְּרוֹב בְּבְרוֹב בְבוֹב בּיוֹב בּיוֹב בְּבְיוֹב בְּבְרוֹב בְּבְיוֹב בְּבְיוֹב בְּבְרוֹב בְּבְרוֹב בְּבְבוֹב בְּבְבוֹב בְּבְּבְבוֹב בְּבְּבְבוֹב בְּבְבוֹב בְּבְבְבְבְבוֹב בְּבְבוֹב בְּבְבוֹב בְּבְבוֹב בְּבְבוֹב בְּבְבוֹב בְּבוֹב בּבוֹב בּיוֹב בְּבְבוֹב בְּבוֹב בּבְבוֹב בְּבְבוֹב בְּבְבוֹב בְּבְבוֹב בְּבוֹב בְּבוֹב בְּבוֹב בְבוֹב בּבוֹב בְבוֹב בּבְבוֹב בְ

קָרָשָּׁתִּדְ נַקְדִישׁ. וִשִּׁבְחֲדְ אֶלֹהֵינוּ, מִפִּינוּ לֹא

from our mouth for ever, for thou art a great and holy God and King. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

During the Ten Days of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:

the holy King.

Thou favorest man with knowledge, and teachest mortals understanding. O favor us with knowledge, understanding and discernment from thee. Blessed art thou, O Lord, gracious Giver of knowledge.

Cause us to return, O our Father, unto thy Law; draw us near, O our King, unto thy service, and bring us back in perfect repentance unto thy presence. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who delightest in repentance.

Forgive us, O our Father, for we have sinned; pardon us, O our King, for we have transgressed;

On Fast Days Selichoth are inserted here.

for thou dost pardon and forgive. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who art gracious, and dost abundantly forgive.

Look upon our affliction and plead our cause, and redeem us speedily for thy name's sake; for thou art a mighty Redeemer. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Redeemer of Israel.

נָמוּשׁ לְעוֹלָם וָעָד. כִּי אֵל מֶלֶדְ, נְּדוֹל וָקְדוֹשׁ אָתָה. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. הָאֵל הַקַרוּשׁ:

During the Ten Days of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:-הַמֶּלֶךְ הַקַרושׁ:

אַהָה חוֹגן לאָרָם דְעַת, וּמִלַמֵּר לְאֵנוֹשׁ בּינָה. הָגִנוּ מֵאִתְּךְ, הַעָה, בִּינָה וְהַשְּבֵּל. בָרוּךְ אַתָּה וִיָּ. חוֹגֵן הַדְּעַת:

הַשִּׁיבֵנוּ אָבִינוּ לְתוֹרָתֶךְ. וְקְרָבֵנוּ מַלְבֵנוּ לַעָבוֹרָתֶךָּ. וְהַהְזִירֵנוֹ, בִּתְשׁוֹבָה שָׁלֵבְה לָפָנֵיךָ. כָּרוּךְ אַמָּה יָיָ. הַרוֹאֶה בִּתְשׁוּבָה: סַלַח־לָנוּ אָבִינוּ, בִּי חַמַאנוּ. מִחַל־לָנוּ (on Fast Days קליחוֹת are בַּלְשֵׁעְנוֹ, בִּי בָּשְׁעְנוֹ, מִי מִלְבֵנוֹ, בִּי (inserted here. בָרוּך אָתָה. בְרוּך (inserted here. אַתָּה וָיָ. חַנוּן הַמַּרְבָּה לְּכִלוּחַ:

ראָה בעַנִינוּ, וְרִיבָה רִיבֵנוּ. וּנְאַבֵּנוּ מְהַרָּה לְמַעַן שְמֶךָ. כִּי גוֹאֵל חָזָק אָתָה. בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. נוֹאֵל יִשְׂרָאֵל:

On Fast Days the Reader here says "Answer us," etc., p. 61, and concludes thus —

Blessed art thou, O Lord, who answerest in time of trouble.

Heal us, O Lord, and we shall be healed; save us and we shall be saved; for thou art our praise. Vouchsafe a perfect healing to all our wounds;\* for thou, almighty King, art a faithful and merciful Physician. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who healest the sick of thy people Israel.

Bless this year unto us, O Lord our God, together with every kind of the produce thereof, for our welfare; give a blessing

During the Winter Season\*\* substitute for the last sentence:

Give dew and rain for a blessing upon the face of the earth.

upon the face of the earth. O satisfy us with thy goodness, and bless our year like other

<sup>\*</sup>The following Prayer for a Sick Person may be introduced

May it be thy will, O Lord our God, and God of our fathers, speedily to send a perfect healing from heaven, a healing of soul and body unto the sick . . . among the other sick of Israel.

<sup>\*\*</sup>From the Fourth of December until the First Day of Passover.

On Fast Days the Reader here says , p 61, and concludes thus:—

בָּרוּךְ צַּתָּה וְיָ. הַעוֹנֶה בְּצֵת צַּרָה:

רְפָּאֵנוּ יְיָ וְגַרָבֵּא. הוֹשִׁיאֵנוּ וְנִנְשֵׁעְה. כִּי רְהָלְּתֵנוּ אֲתָה. וְהַעֲלֵה רְפּוּאָה שְׁלֵמֶה לְבָל-מַבוֹתִינוּ. \* כִּי אֵל מָלֶךְ רוֹבֵּא נִאָּמָן וְרַחֲכָּן אָתָה. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. רוֹבֵּא חוֹלֵי עַמוּ יִשְׂרָאֵל:

בָרֵךְ עָלֵינוּ, יָיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ, אֶת־הַשְּׁנָה הַוֹאת וְאֶת־בָּלֹ־מִינֵי תְבוּאָתָה לְטוֹבָה. וְתֵן בְּרָכְה

During the Winter Season\*\* substitute for the last Sentence:-

על פני הָאָרְמָה, וְשֹׁבְעֵנוּ מִמּוּבֶךָ. וּבְרַךְ

<sup>\*</sup>The following Prayer for a Sick Person may be introduced here:וִיהִי רָצוֹן מִלְּבָּנֶןךְ וִיָ אֶלֹהֵינוּ וֵאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ, שָׁתִּשְׁלַח מְהַרָּה רָפּוּאָה שָׁלֵמֶה מִן הַשָּׁמֵיִם, רְפּוּאַת הַנֶּבֶּשׁ וּרְפּוּאַת הַגוּף לַחוֹלֶה פ׳ ב׳ פ׳ בְּתוֹךְ שְׁאָר חוֹלִי יִשְׁרָאֵל.

<sup>\*\*</sup>From December 4, until the First Day of Passover.

good years. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who blessest the years.

Sound the great horn for our freedom; lift up the ensign to gather our exiles, and gather us from the four corners of the earth. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who gatherest the banished ones of thy people Israel.

Restore our judges as at the first, and our counsellors as at the beginning; remove from us grief and suffering; reign thou over us, O Lord, thou alone, in lovingkindness and tender mercy, and justify us in judgment. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the King who lovest righteousness and judgment.

During the Ten Days of Penitence conclude the Blessing

the King of Judgment.

And for slanderers let there be no hope, and let all wickedness perish as in a moment; let all thine enemies be speedily cut off, and the dominion of arrogance do thou uproot and crush, שְׁנָתֵנוּ, בַּשָּׁנִים הַמּוֹבוֹת. בֶּרוּךְ אַתְּה יְיָ. מְבָרֵךְ הַשְּׁנִים:

ִּנְדָתִי עַפּוּ יִשְּׂרָאֵל: בְּנְפוֹת הָאָנֵץ. בָּרוּךְ אַהָרוּתֵנוּ. וְשָׁא נִם בְּנְפוֹת הָאָנֵץ. בָּרוּךְ אַהָּה יִיָּ. מְאַרְבַּע בִּנְפוֹת הָאָנֵץ. בָּרוּךְ אַהָּה יִיָּ. מְאַרְבַּע בִּנְפוֹת הַאָּנִץ.

הָשִׁיבָה שׁוֹפְּמֵינוּ כְּבָראשׁנָה, וְיוֹעֲצִינוּ, בְּבַהְּחִלָּה, וְהָםֵר מִמֶּנוּ יָגוֹן וַאֲנָחָה, וּמְלוֹךְ עָלֵינוּ, אַתָּה יְיָ לְבַדְּךְ, בְּחֶפֶר וּבְרַחֲמִים, וְצַדְּלֵנוּ בַּמִשְׁפָּט. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ, מֶלֶךְ אוֹהֵב צְרָכָה וּמִשְׁפָּט:

During the Ten Days of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:—

וְלַפַּוּלְשִׁינִיםאַל־תְּהִי תִקְנָה, וְכָל הָרִשְׁעָ<mark>ה,</mark> בְּרֶנֵע תּאָבֵר. וְכָל אוֹיְבֶיךְ מְהַרָה יִבְּרֵתוּ. וּמֵלְכוּת זָרוֹן מְהַרָה תִעַקֵּר, וּתְשַׁבֵּר cast down and humble speedily in our days. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who breakest the enemies and humblest the arrogant.

Towards the righteous and the pious, towards the elders of thy people the house of Israel, towards the remnant of their scribes, towards the proselytes of righteousness, and towards us also may thy tender mercies be stirred, O Lord our God; grant a good reward unto all who faithfully trust in thy name; set our portion with them for ever, so that we may not be put to shame; for we have trusted in thee. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the stay and trust of the righteous.

And to Jerusalem, thy city, return in mercy, and dwell therein as thou hast spoken; rebuild it soon in our days as an everlasting building, and speedily set up therein the throne of David.\* Blessed art thou, O Lord, who rebuildest Jerusalem.

<sup>\*</sup>On the Fast of the Ninth of Ab the following is added at the Afternoon Service:—

Comfort, O Lord our God, the mourners of Zion, and the mourners of Jerusalem, and the city that

וֹתְמַנֵּר, וְתַּכְנִיעַ, בִּמְהֵרָה בְּיָמֵינוּ. בְּרוּ<mark>דְּ</mark> אַתָּה וִיָּ. שֹבֵר אוֹיְבִים וּמַכְנִיעַ זִדִים:

עַל-הַצַּדִּיקִים וְעַל-הַהְסִיֹדִים, וְעַל-זִקְנֵי עַפְּדָ, בִּית יִשְׂרָאָל, וְעַל-פָּלֵיטַת סוֹפְּרֵיהָם, וְעַל גַּרֵי הַצָּדֶק וְעַלְינוּ, יָהָמוּ רַחַבִּיןדְ יִי אֶלהֵינוּ, וְתֵן שְׁכֶר מוֹב, לְכֹל הַבּוֹשְׁחִים אָלהֵינוּ, וְתֹן שְׁכֶר מוֹב, לְכֹל הַבּוֹשְׁחִים בְּשִׁמְךְ, בָּאָמֶת, וְשִׁים הַלְּקְנוּ עִמְּהָם לְעוֹלְם, וְלֹא גַבוֹשׁ, בִּי־בְּדָ, בְּמְחְנוּ, בְּרוֹךְ אַהְר יִי, מִשְׁעָן וֹמִרְמָח לַצַּדִּיקִים:

וְלִירוּשְׁלַיִם עִירָךְ, בְּרַחָמִים מְשׁוּב. וְתִשְׁכוֹן בְּתוֹכָה, כַּאֲשֶׁר דִּבַּרְתָּ. וּכְנֵה אוֹתֶה בְּכְרוֹב בְּיָמִינוּ, בִּנְין עוֹלְם. וִכִּפָּא דְּוָר מְהַרָּה לְתוֹכָה תָכִין. \* בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה יְיָ, בוֹנֵה יְרוּשְׁלָנֶם:

<sup>\*</sup> On the Fast of the Ninth of Ab the following is added at the Afternoon Service:—

נחם וְנָ אֶלהַוְטוּ, אֶת־אֲבָּלוּ צִיוֹן, וְאֶת־אָבֵּלוּ וְרוּשְׁלוֶם.

Speedily cause the offspring of David, thy servant, to flourish, and let his horn be exalted by thy salvation, because we wait for thy salvation all the day. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who causest the horn of salvation to flourish.

Hear our voice, O Lord our God; spare us and have mercy upon us, and accept our prayer in mercy and favor; for thou art a God who hearkenest unto prayers and supplications:

is in mourning, laid waste, despised and desolate; in mourning for that she is childless, laid waste as to her dwellings, despised in the downfall of her glory, and desolate through the loss of her inhabitants: she sitteth with her head covered like a barren woman who hath not borne. Legions have devoured her; worshippers of strange gods have possessed her: they have put thy people Israel to the sword, and in wilfulness have slain the loving ones of the Most High. Therefore let Zion weep bitterly, and Jerusalem give forth her voice. O my heart, my heart! how it grieveth for the slain! My bowels, my bowels! how they yearn for the slain! For thou, O Lord, didst consume her with fire; and with fire thou wilt in future restore her, as it is said, As for me, I will be unto her, saith the Lord, a wall of fire round about, and I will be a glory in the midst of her. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who comfortest Zion and rebuildest Jerusalem.

"Speedily," etc.

בְּנִין יִשׁוּעָה: בְּנִין יִשׁוּעָה: בְּנִין יִשׁוּעָה: בִּנִין יִשׁוּעָה: בִּנִין יִשׁוּעָה:

שְׁמֵע קוֹלֵנוּ יְיָ אֶלֹהֵינוּ. חוּם וְרַהֵם עָלֵונוּ. וְכַבֵּל בְּרַחֲמִים וּבָרָצוֹן אֶת־הְּפִּלְּתֵנוּ. כִּי אַל שוֹמֵע הִפִּלוֹת וְתַחֲנוּנִים אָתָּח. וּמִלְּפָּנִוְךְּ

וְאֶת־הָעִיר הָאָבלָה וְהָהָבָה, וְהַבְּזּינָה וְהַשׁוֹמֵמֶה. הָאָבלָה מִבְּלִי בָּגֶּיְהָ. וְהָהְבָּה מִשְּׁעוֹנוֹמֶיְהָ. וְהַבְּזּינָה מִבְּרֹדְּה, מְבָּלִי בָּגֶיְהָ. וִישָׁב. וְהִיא יוֹשֶׁבֶת וְרֹאשָׁה חָפּוּי, כְּאִשָּׁה עֲכֶרָה שֶׁלֹא יָלְבָה. וַיְבַלְּעִיהָ לִנְיוֹנוֹת. וַיִּירְשְׁיִּהְ עוֹבְּהִי עָלִיזן. עַל־בּן צִיוֹן בְּמֵר תִּבְכָּה. וִירוּשֶׁלַוְם תִּמִּן קוֹלָה. לִבְּי לְבִי עַל חַלְלִיהָם, מִעֵּי מִעֵּי עַל חַלְלִיהָם. כִּי אַתְּה וְיָ בָּאֵשׁ הַצְּתָה. וּבָאֵשׁ צַתָּה עָתִיד לִבְנוֹתָה. כָּאָמוּר, וַאָּנִי אָהְיָה־לָּה הַצְּתָה. וְבָאשׁ צַתָּה עָתִיד לֹבְנוֹתָה. בְּלוֹלְה. בִּיוֹה בְּרוֹּהְ בְּרוֹה יְרוּשֶׁלָּיִם: את צמח וכו׳ from thy presence, O our King, turn us not empty away;\* for thou hearkenest in mercy to the prayer of thy people Israel. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hearkenest unto prayer.

Accept, O Lord our God, thy people Israel and their prayer; restore the service to the oracle of thy house; receive in love and favor both the fire-offerings of Israel and their prayer; and may the service of thy people Israel be ever acceptable unto thee.

On New Moon and the Intermediate Days of Passover and Tabernacles the following is added:---

Our God and God of our fathers! May our remembrance rise, come and be accepted before thee, with the remembrance of our fathers, of Messiah the son

<sup>\*</sup>On Fast Days the Congregation here say the following:—
Answer us, O Lord, answer us on this day of the fast of our humiliation, for we are in great trouble.
Turn not to our wickedness; conceal not thy face from us, and hide not thyself from our supplication.
Be near, we entreat thee, unto our cry; let thy lovingkindness be a comfort to us; even before we call unto thee answer us, according as it is said, And it shall come to pass that, before they call, I will answer; while they are yet speaking, I will hear; for thou, O Lord, art he who answereth in time of trouble, who delivereth and rescueth in all times of trouble and distress; for thou hearkenest, etc.

מַלְבֵּנוּ רֵיכָּם אַל הְשִׁיבֵנוּ.\* כִּי אַתְּה שוֹמֵע הְפִלַת עַמְךּ וִשְׂרָאֵל בְּרַחָמִים. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יָיָ. שוֹמֵע הְפִּלְּה:

רְצֵהוִי אֱלֹהֵינוּ בְּעַמְּךְּיִשְׂרָאֵל וּכִּחְפּּלְּתָם. וְהָשֵׁב אָת־הָעֲבוֹדָה לִּדְבִיר בִּיתֶּךְ וְאִשֵׁי יִשְׂרָאֵל, וּהְפִּלְּתָם בְּאַהֲבָה הְלַבֵּל בְּרָצוֹן. וּתְהִי לִרָצוֹן הָמִיר עֲבוֹדַת יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמֶּךְ:

On New Moon and the Intermediate Days of Passover. and Tabernacles the following is added:—

אֶלהִינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. יַעֲלֶה וְיָבאׁ, וְיַגִּיְעַ, וְוַרְאָ<mark>ה,</mark> אָיֵרָצָה וְיִשְּׁמַע, וִיפָּקֵד וְיִזָבֵר, וַכְרוֹגְוּ וּפִּקְדּוֹגְוּי. וְזִכְרוֹן

<sup>\*</sup> On Fast Days the Congregation here say the following:—
שָׁנְנְּי יְי שָׁנְנְי, בְּיוֹם צוֹם תַּשְנִיתְנוּ. כִּי בְצָרָה נְרוֹלָה אֲנָוְתְנוּ.
שַׁלְרתּפֶּן אֶלְרְרִשְׁעֵנְוּ, וְאַלֹּרתַסְתֵּר בְּנֶּיךְ מִטְּוּי, וְאַלֹּרתִּתְעַכַּם
מַתְּהַנְּתֵנוּ. הָנֵה נָא כָּוְרוֹב לְשִׁוְשָׁתְנוּ. וְהִי נָא חַסִּדְּךּ לְנִחֲמֵנוּ.
שָׁכֶּם נִקְרָא אִלֶּיךְ שְׁנִגְיִי. כַּדְּבָּר שֶׁנָּאָבֶיר. וְהָיָה טֶּרֶם יִקְּרָאוֹ,
וַאָּנִי אֶשְׁכָּת. עוֹד הַם מְדַבְּרִים, וַאָּנִי אֶשְׁכָּע. כִּי אַתָּה וְיָ הָעוֹנֶה
בְּצֵבְר. פוֹדֶה וּטַצִּיל בְּכָל עֵת צֶּרָה וְצוּנָּקָה: כי אתה וכוֹ

of David thy servant, of Jerusalem thy holy city, and of all thy people the house of Israel, bringing deliverance and well-being, grace, lovingkindness and mercy, life and peace on this day of

On New Moon say— On Passover— the New Moon. the Feast of Unleavened Bread.

Remember us, O Lord our God, thereon for our well-being; be mindful of us for blessing, and save us unto life: by thy promise of salvation and mercy, spare us and be gracious unto us; have mercy upon us and save us; for our eyes are bent upon thee, because thou art a gracious and merciful God and King.

And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restorest thy divine presence unto Zion.

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers for ever and ever; thou art the Rock of our lives, the Shield of our salvation through every generation. We will give thanks unto thee and declare thy praise for our lives

Congregation in an undertone We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers. God of all flesh, our Creator and the Creator of all things in the beginning. Blessings and thanksgivings be to thy great and holy name, because thou hast kept us in life and hast preserved us: so mayest thou continue to keep us in life and to preserve us. O gather our exiles

אָבוֹתֵינוּ וְנִכְרוֹן טָשִׁים בֶּן דָּנִד עַבְּדֶּךְּ וְנִכְרוֹן יְרוּשָׁלְיֵם עִיר קִדְשֶׁךְּ וְנִכְרוֹן בָּל עַמְּךְ בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל לְפָּנֶוְךְּ לִפְּלֵישָׁה וּלְטוֹבָה, וּלְחֵן וּלְחֶסֶר וּלְרַחֲמִים, וּלְחַיִּים וּלְשָׁלוֹם, בְּיוֹם

On Tabernacles— On Passover— On New Moon say-ראש הַקְּדֶשׁ הַנְּבִּעוֹת הַנְּבָּעוֹת

תַּיָה. זָכְרֵנוּ יָיָ אֶלֹתִינוּ, בּוֹ לְטוֹבָה, וּפְּקְרֵגוּ בוֹ לִבְּרָבָה,
וְהוֹשִׁיצְנִּוּ בוֹ לְחַיִּים. וּבִּדְבַר וְשׁוּעָה וְרַחֲמִים, חוּם וְחַנֵּנְוּ,
וְרַחֵם שָׁלֵינוּ וְהוֹשִׁיצְנִוּ. כִּי אֵלֵיךְ שֵינִוְנוּ. כִּי אַל טֶּלֶךְ חַנוּן
וְרַחוּם אָהָה:

וְתָּחֲנִינָה עֵינֵינוּ, בְּשׁוּבְךְּ לְצִיוֹן בְּרַחֲמִים. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. הַפְַּחֲזִיר שְׁכִינָתוֹ לְצִיוֹן:

מוֹדִים אֲנַחְנוּ לְךְּ, שְׁאַתָּה הוּא יְיִ אֲלֹהֵינוּ, וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ, לְעוֹלָם וְעֶד. צוּר חַיִּינִנוּ, בְּנוֹ יִשְׁעֲנוּ, אַתָּה הוּא לְדוֹר וְדוֹר. נוֹדֶה לְךְּ וֹנְבַבֵּר הְהַלְּתֶךְ, עַל which are committed unto thy hand, and for our souls which are in thy charge, and for thy miracles, which a re daily with us, and for thy wonders and thy to thy holy courts to onserve thy statutes, to do thy will, and to serve thee with a perfect heart; seeing that we give thanks unto thee-Blessed be the God to whom thanksgivings are due.

benefits, which are wrought at all times, evening, morn and noon. O thou who art allgood, whose mercies fail not; thou, merciful Being, whose lovingkindnesses never cease, we have ever hoped in thee.

On Chanukah and Purim the following is added:-

We thank thee also for the miracles, for the redemption, for the mighty deeds and saving acts, wrought by thee, as well as for the wars which thou didst wage for our fathers in days of old, at this season.

## On Chanukah.

In the days of the Hasmonean, Mattathias son of Johanan, the High Priest, and his sons, when the iniquitous power of Greece rose up against thy people Israel to make them forgetful of thy Law, and to force them to transgress the statutes of thy will, then didst thou in thine abundant mercy rise up for them in the time of their trouble; thou didst plead their cause, thou didst judge their suit, thou didst avenge their wrong; thou deliveredst the strong into the hands of the weak, the many into the hands of the few, the impure into the hands of the pure, the wicked into the hands of the righteous, and the arrogant into the hands of them that occupied themselves with thy Law: for thyself thou didst make a great and holy name

דַיִינוּ הַמְּסוּרִים בְּיָהֶךְ, בְּלְּיּוֹמִינּ לְּחַצְּרֹת לְּנְשִׁהְּ וְעֵל נִשְׁמֹר לְּהָיְהְ וְעַל בְּלְבִּבְּ הַבְּּכְוּדוֹת לְךְ, וְעַל שְׁבִּבְרֹיוֹ מִּדְּ בְּלִבְּ וְעַל נִפְּלְאוֹתִיךְ וְשִׁל בְּלִבּיוֹ בִּלְּבִּ וְעַל נִפְּלְאוֹתִיךְ וְשׁוֹבוֹתִיךְ שָׁבְּכָל־עִת, עֻרָב וְבַלֶר וְצְהָרְיִם. הַפּוֹב, בִּי לֹא־כְלוּ רַחֲמֶיךְ. וְבְּכֶר וְצְהָרָיִם, בִּי לֹא־תְפוּ הַסְּרֵיךְ, מֵעוֹלְם לְנִינוּ לָךְ:

On Chanukah and Purm the following is added:— עַל הַנָּסִים, וְעַל הַפָּרְקּן, וְעַל הַנְּכוּרוֹת, וְעַל הַתְּשׁועוֹת, וְעַל הַמִּלְחֲמוֹת, שֶּׁעָשִיתָ לַאָבוֹתְינוּ, בַּיָּמִים הָהִם בַּוְּמֵן הַזָּה:

## On Chanukah.

ונדים בּנַד עוֹסָמֵי תוֹרָתָּהְ. וּלְּהְ שָׁשִׁיתָ שֵׁם נַּדוֹל וְקְבִּים בָּימִי מַתּתְּנְדְּוּ, בֶּן־יוֹדְנָן כּהֵן נְּדוֹל חַשְׁמוֹנַאי וּבְנָיוֹ, בָּלֵמְ לָהֶם בְּעֵת צָּרָתָם. רַבְּתָּ אֶת־רִיבָם, בַּנְתָּ אֶת־דִּינָם, שְּנַרָתָּהְ, וּלְהַעֲּבִירָם מִחְמֵּי רְצנֶּוְהּ. וְאַתָּה, בְּרַחָמֶיךְ הָרַבִּים שְּנֵרִתָּהְ לָהֶם בְּעֵת צָּרָתָם. רַבְּתָּ אֶת־רִיבָם, בּוְנְתָּ אֶת־דִּינָם, בְּיֵב מִשְׁמִים, וּלְּמָתִה. לְבָּים מִחְמֵּן רָצנֶּוְהּ. וְאַתָּה, בְּרַחְמֵּן הָבְּיִם, בְּיִב מִשְּׁמִים, וּלְבָּים מִחְבָּים מִחְבִּים בְּיֵד מְהֹדִים, וּלְשְׁמִים בְּיֵד צַדִּילִם, בְּיִב מִשְׁמִינִם בִּיִר עוֹסְמֵי תוֹרָתָוֹן כּהֵן נִּבוֹים, וּלְבְּיִם מִּחְבִּים מִיְבִּים מִיְבָּים בִּיִר מְבִיבּים בְּיִר מִבְּיִם מִיְבִּים בִּיִר מְבִּים בְּיִב בְּיִבְּים מִיחְבָּים בִּיִר מִבְּים בְּיִב בְּיִבְּים מִיְבִּים מִיְבִּים בִּיִב מְּבִּים בְּיִב מִיבְּב בְּיִבְּים בִּיִב מְיִבְים בִּיב מִיבְּב בְּיִבְּים מִיְבְּב בְּיִבְּים בִּיב בְּיִבְּים בִּיב בְּיִבְים בִּיב בְּיִבְים מִיבְים בִּיב בְּיִבְים מִיבְּב בְּיבִּים בִּיב מִּבְּב בְּיבִים בְּיב בְּיִבְּים בְּבִּים בְּיב בְּיִבְּים בִּיב בְּיִבְּים בִּיבְים בִּיב בְּבִים בְּבִים בְּבְּב בְּבִּים בְּיב בִּיבְּב בְּבִּים בְּבִים בְּנִים בְּבִּים בְּיבִים בִּיבְים בִּיבְּב בְּיב מִיבְּים בְּבִּים בְּיב בְּבִּה בְּיבְים בְּבְּב בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיב בְּבְּבִים בְּיבְים בְּבִים בְּבִּים בְּבְּבִים בְּבִּים בְּיב בְּיב בְּיבִים בְּיב בְּבִּים בְּיב בְּיבְּים בְּיב בְּיב בְּיב בְּבְּיוֹים בְּיב בְּיב בְּיב בְּיבְיוֹים בְּיב בְּיבִים בְּיב בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּיב בִּיב בִּיר מִיבְּים בְּיִים בְּיב בְּיב בְּיוֹים בְּיבְּיוֹים בְּבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיבִים בְּיוֹב בְּיבְים בְּבְּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיוּים בְּיב בְּים בְּבִים בְּבְּים בְּבְּיוֹב בְּיוֹב בְּיבְיוּים בְּבְיוֹים בְּיבְּיוּים בְּיבְּיוֹב בְּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּיבְים בְּיבְּיוּים בְּיבְים בְּיִבְּיוּים בְּיִב בְּיב בְּיוּב בְּיוּב בְּיִים בְּבְּיוֹב בְּיִים בְּבְּיוּבְיים בְּיבִים בְּיבִים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְיבְים בְּיבְים בְּיבְּים בְּיִים בְּיוֹב בְּיִים בְּיבְּים בְּיבִים בְּבְּיוֹב בְּיבִים בְּיבְּים ב in thy world, and for thy people Israel thou didst work a great deliverance and redemption as at this day. And thereupon thy children came into the oracle of thy house, cleansed thy temple, purified thy sanctuary, kindled lights in thy holy courts, and appointed these eight days of Chanukah in order to give thanks and praises unto thy great name.

## On Purim.

In the days of Mordecai and Esther, in Shushan the capital, when the wicked Haman rose up against them, and sought to destroy, to slay and make to perish all the Jews, both young and old, little children and women, on one day, on the thirteenth day of the twelfth month, which is the month Adar, and to take the spoil of them for a prey,—then didst thou in thine abundant mercy bring his counsel to nought, didst frustrate his design, and return his recompense upon his own head; and they hanged him and his sons upon the gallows.

For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be continually blessed and exalted for ever and ever.

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:—
O inscribe all the children of thy covenant for a happy life.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth, O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is Allgood, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks

בְּעוֹלֶמֶךְ, וּלְעַמְּךְ יִשְׂרָאֵל עֲשִׂיתָ, תְּשׁוּעָה גְּרוֹלֶה וּבְּרְּאָן בְּהַיוֹם הַוֶּה. וְאַחַר בֵּן בָּאוּ בָּגֵּוְךְ לְּרְבִיר בִּיתֶךְ, וּפִּנּוּ אֶת־ הִיכָלֶךְ, וְמִהָרוּ אֶת־מִּקְבָּשֶׁךְ, וְהִרְלִיקוּ גֵרוֹת בְּחַצְרוֹת לְשִׁקָּךְ הַנָּרוֹל:

On Purim.

בּימִי מֶּרְבָּכֵי וְאֶסְתָּר, בְּשׁוּשֵׁן הַבִּירָה, בְּשֶׁעָּמַר אֲלִיהֶם הָמֶן בָּרָשָׁע, בִּמְשׁ לְּהַשְּׁמִיר לַהַרוֹג וּלְאַבֵּר, אֶת־בְּלּד הַיְּהוּדִים, מִּנְּעַר וְעַד זָּמִן, מַף וְנָשִׁים, בִּיוֹם אֶחָר, בּשְׁלשָׁה־ עֲשָׂר לְחְדֶשׁ שְׁנִים־עֲשֶׂר, הוּא־חְדֶשׁ אֲדָר, וּשְׁלָלְם לָבוּז. מַחֲשֵׁבְתוֹּ, וַהָשֵׁרְוֹתְ נְּמוּלוֹ בְּרֹאשׁוֹ, וְתָלוֹ אֹתוֹ וְאֶת־בְּנְיִי עַלִּדְהַנִּיוֹ

וְעַל־כָּלָם יִתְבָּרַךְ וְיִתְרוֹמַם שִׁמְךְ מֵלְבָּ<mark>נוּ.</mark> הָמִיד לְעוֹלָם וָעֶד:

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

וְכֹל הַחַיִּים יוֹרְוּךְ שֶּלְה. וִיהַלְלוּ אֶת־שִּׁמְךְ בָּאָמֶת. הָאֵל יְשׁוּעָתֵנוּ וְעָזְרָתֵנוּ מֶלְה. בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. הַפּוֹב שִׁמְךָ וּלְךָ נָאָה לְהוֹרוֹת: At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

Our God and God of our fathers, bless us with the three-fold blessing of thy Law written by the hand of Moses thy servant, which was spoken by Aaron and his sons, the priests, thy holy people, as it is said, The Lord bless thee, and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

Grant peace, welfare, blessing, grace, loving-kindness and mercy unto us and unto all Israel, thy people. Bless us, O our Father, even all of us together, with the light of thy countenance; for by the light of thy countenance thou hast given us, O Lord our God, the Law of life, lovingkindness and righteousness, blessing, mercy, life and peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and in every hour with thy peace.

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

In the book of life, blessing, peace and good sustenance may we be remembered and inscribed before thee, we and all thy people the house of Israel, for a happy life and for peace. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest peace.

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

אָלהִינוּ וֵאלהִי אָבוֹתִינוּ. בְּרָבְנוּ בַּבְּרָכָה הַמְשְׁלֶשֶׁת בַּתוֹרָה. הַבְּתוּבָה עַל יְהֵי משֶׁה עַבְהֶךְּ. הָאֲמוּרָה מִפִּי אֲהָרֹן וּבְנִיוֹ כּוְהַנִּים. עַם קְּדוֹשֶׁךְ כָּאָמוּר. יְבָרֶכְךְּ וְיָ וִיְשְׁמְּרֶךְ: יְאֵר יִיִּ פְנִיוֹ אֵלֶוְךְּ וִיחְעֶּךְ: יִשְׂא וְיָ פְּנִיוֹ אַלֶּיךְ, וְיָשֵׂם יְךְ שָׁלוֹם:

שים שָׁלוֹם, מוֹכָה וּכְרָכָה, חֵן וְחָפֶּה וְרַחָמִים, עַלִינוּ וְעַל כָּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל עַפָּּזְךְּ, בִּרְכֵנוּ אָבִינוּ כָּלְנוּ, כְּאָחָר בְּאוֹר פָּנֶוְךָּ, חַיִּים וְאַהַבַת חָפֶּר, וּאְדַכְּח וּכְרָכָה, וְרַחָמִים, וְחַיִּים וְשִׁלוֹם, וְמוֹב בְּעִינִיְךְּ לְבָרַךְ אָת-עַפִּוּךְ יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּכָל-עַת וּבְּכָל שְׁעָה בִּשְׁלוֹמֶךְ.

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

בְּכֵפֶּר חַיִּים, בְּרָכָה וְשָׁלוֹם, וּפַרְנָסָה מוּבָה, נְזָב**ֵר** וְנִבָּתֵב לְפָנֶוְךּ, אֲנַחֲנוּ וְכָל־עַמְּךּ, בֵּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, לְחַיֵּים מובים וּלִשָּׁלוֹם. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּח וָיָ. עוֹשֵׂה הַשֵּׁלוֹם: Blessed art thou, O Lord, who blessest thy people Israel with peace.

O my God! guard my tongue from evil and my lips from speaking guile; and to such as curse me let my soul be dumb, yea, let my soul be unto all as the dust. Open my heart to thy Law, and let my soul pursue thy commandments. If any design evil against me, speedily make their counsel of none effect, and frustrate their designs. Do it for the sake of thy name, do it for the sake of thy right hand, do it for the sake of thy holiness, do it for the sake of thy Law. In order that thy beloved ones may be delivered, O save with thy right hand, and answer me. Let the words of my mouth and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer. He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel, and say ye, Amen.

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years.

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָּ, הַמְּבְרֵךְ אֶת־עַמּוֹ יִשְּׂרָאֵל בַשְׁלוֹם:

אָלדָי. נְצוֹר לְשׁוֹנִי מִרָע, וּשְׂפְּתֵי מִדַּ<mark>בָּר</mark> <mark>אָרְמֶה. וִלְמִקּלְלַי נַפְּשִׁי תִדּוֹם, וְנַבְּשִׁי, בֶּעְפֶּר</mark> לַכֹּל תִּהְנֶה: פְּתַח לִבִּי בְּתוֹרָתֶךּ, וּבְמִצִּוֹתֵיךְ תָּרְהוֹף נַפְּשִׁי. וְכֹל הַחוֹשָׁבִים עֲלֵי רָעָה, מְה<u>ַרְה</u> הָבֶּר עַצְרָם. וְכַּוּלְהָל מַחְשְׁבוֹתָם. עֲשָׁה לְמַעַן שְׁמֶךָ, עֲשָׂה לְמַעַן יְמִינֶךָ, עֲשָׂה לְמַעַן קַדָשְׁתֶךָּ, ָּעָשָׂה לְפַעַן תּוֹרָתֶּךָּ. לְפַעַן יֵחָלְצוּן יְדִי<u>דֵיךְּי</u> הוֹשִׁיעָה וִמִינְךּ וַעַנְנִי: וִהְיוּ לְרָצוֹן <del>אִמְרֵיכִּי</del> יָהֶנְיוֹן לִבִּי לְפָנֶוְךּ, וָיָ צוּרִי וְגְאֲלִי: עשָׁה שְׁלוֹ<mark>ם</mark> בָּמֶרוֹמֶיו הוּא יַנְשָשָה שָׁלוֹם עָלֵינוּ, וְעַל בָּל<mark>־</mark> יִשְרָאַל. וָאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יְתִי רָצוֹן לְפָנֶוְךּ , וָיָ אֶלהוִינוּ וֵאלהֵי אָבוֹתוְנוּ, שֶׁיְבֶּנֶה בִּית הַמִּקְדָּשׁ בִּמְהַרָה בְּיַמִינוּ, וְתֵן חֶלְקְנוּ, בְּתוֹרָתֶךְ: וְשֶׁם נַצְּבָרְךְ בְּוִרְאָה, כִּימִי עוֹלָם וּרְשָׁנִים כַּוְרְמוֹנִיוֹת: וְעַרְבָּה לִיָי מִנְחַתיִהוּדָהוִירוּשָׁלָם, כִּימִי עוֹלָם, וּרְשָׁנִים כַּוְרְמוֹנִיוֹת: In illness, or when time is lacking, the following shortened form of the Amidah may be said:—

"O Lord," p. 53, to "holy God," p. 55.

Give us understanding, O Lord our God, to know thy ways; circumcise our hearts to fear thee, and forgive us so that we may be redeemed. Keep us far from sorrow; satiate us on the pastures of thy land, and gather our scattered ones from the four corners of the earth. Let them that go astray be judged according to thy will, and wave thy hand over the wicked. Let the righteous rejoice in the rebuilding of thy city, and in the establishment of thy temple, and in the flourishing of the horn of David thy servant, and in the clear-shining light of the son of Jesse, thine anointed. Even before we call, do thou answer. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hearkenest unto prayer.

## Continue-

"Accept," p. 61, to "ancient years," p. 66.

On New Moon, the Intermediate Days of Passover and Tabernacles, and on the Feast of Dedication, say "Hallel," p. 313.

During the Ten Days of Penitence, the Sabbath excepted, the following to "and save us" p. 70, is said.

Our Father, our King! we have sinned before thee.

Our Father, our King! we have no king but thee.

Our Father, our King! deal with us for the sake of thy name.

Our Father, our King! let a happy year begin for us.

Our Father, our King! nullify all evil decrees against us.

In illness, or when time is lacking, the following shortened form of the Amidah may be said:—

יַבְרְנִי, p. 53, to הַקְרוֹשׁ, p. 55.

Continue-

ף. 61, to קָרָמוֹנִיוֹת, p. 66.

On New Moon, the Intermediate Days of Passover and Tabernacles, and on the Feast of Dedication, say "Hallel", p. 313.

During the Ten Days of Penitence, the Sabbath excepted, the following to דו שיענו, p. 70, is said.

אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ . חָמָאנוּ לְפָנֶוְדּ: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ . אֵין לְנוּ מָלֶךְ אָלָא אָתָּה: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ . עֲשֵׁה עִמְנוּ לְמַעַן שְׁמָדְּ: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ . חַדֵּשׁ עָלִינוּ שְׁנָה מוֹבָה: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ . בַּמֵּל מִעְלִינוּ כָּל־נְּזֵרוֹת כְשׁוֹת: Our Father, our King! nullify the designs of those that hate us.

Our Father, our King! make the counsel of our enemies of none effect.

Our Father, our King! rid us of every oppressor and adversary.

Our Father, our King! close the mouths of our adversaries and accusers.

Our Father, our King! of pestilence and the sword, of famine, captivity and destruction, rid the children of thy covenant.

Our Father, our King! withhold the plague from

thine inheritance.

Our Father, our King! forgive and pardon all our iniquities.

Our Father, our King! blot out our transgressions, and make them pass away from before thine eyes.

Our Father, our King! erase in thine abundant

mercies all the records of our guilt.

Our Father, our King! bring us back in perfect repentance unto thee.

Our Father, our King! send a perfect healing to

the sick of thy people.

Our Father, our King! rend the evil judgment decreed against us.

Our Father, our King! let thy remembrance of us

be for good.

Our Father, our King! \*inscribe us in the book of happy life.

Our Father, our King! inscribe us in the book of

redemption and salvation.

Our Father, our King! inscribe us in the book of maintenance and sustenance.

<sup>\*</sup>At the Conclusion Service on the Day of Atonement, "seal us" is substituted for "inscribe us" in this and the following sentences.

אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ. בַּמֵּל מַחְשְׁבוֹת שׁנִאֵינוּ: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ. כַּלָּה כָל־אָר וּמַשְׁמִין מַעָלִינוּ: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ. כַּלָּה כָל־אָר וּמַשְׁמִין מַעָלִינוּ: אָבִינוּ מַלִבֵנוּ. סְתוֹם פִּיוֹת מַשְׁמִינִינוּ וּמְלַמְיְרֵנוּ: אַבִינוּ מַלִבֵּנוּ. כַּלֵּה הָבֶר וְחָרֶב וְרָעָב וּשְׁבִי

אָבְינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ. מְנַע מַנֵּפָה מִנַּחְלָתֶךּ: יִּמַשְׁחִית מִבְּנִי בְרִיתֶךּ:

אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ. סְלַח וּמְחַל לְבָל־עְׁונוֹתִינוּ:

אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ. מְחָה וְהַעָבֵר בְּשְׁעִינוּ מִנְּנֶד עִינֶיְדְ: אריווּ מלפווּ. מחוֹם ברחמיה הרבים בל־שׁמרי

אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ. מְחוֹל בְּרַחֲמֶיךְ הָרַבִּים בָּל־שִׁמְרֵי הוֹבוֹתֵינוּ:

אָבִינוּ מַלְּבֵנוּ. הַחֲוִירֵנוּ בִּתְשׁוּבָה שְׁלֵמֶה לְפָּנֶוְדְּ: אָבִינוּ מֵלְבֵנוּ. שְׁלַח רְפּוּאָה שְׁלִמֶה לְחוֹלֵי עַמֶּקְדּ: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ. קָרַע רְוֹעַ נְּוַר דִּינֵנוּ:

אָבִינוּ מַלְּבְּנוּ. זַבְּתֵנוּ בִּוֹכְרוֹן מוֹב לְבָּנֵוְדְ:

\*אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ. כְּתְבֵנוּ בְּםַבֶּר חַיִּים מוֹבִים:

אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ. כְּחְבֵנוּ בְּמַבֶּר נְּאֻלָּה וִישׁוּעָה: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ. כְּחְבֵנוּ בְּמַבֶּר בּּרְנִסָה וְבַלְבְּלָה:

<sup>\*</sup> At the יְנִילֶה Service on the Day of Atonement, אַ הַתְבֵנוּ substituted for וְנִילֶה in this and the following sentences.

Our Father, our King! inscribe us in the book of merit.

Our Father, our King! inscribe us in the book of forgiveness and pardon.

Our Father, our King! let salvation soon spring forth for us.

Our Father, our King! exalt the horn of Israel, thy people.

Our Father, our King! exalt the horn of thine anointed.

Our Father, our King! fill our hands with thy blessings.

Our Father, our King! fill our storehouses with plenty.

Our Father, our King! hear our voice, spare us, and have mercy upon us.

Our Father, our King! receive our prayer in mercy and in favor.

Our Father, our King! open the gates of heaven unto our prayer.

Our Father, our King! we pray thee, turn us not

back empty from thy presence.

Our Father, our King! remember that we are but

Our Father, our King! let this hour be an hour of mercy and a time of favor with thee.

Our Father, our King! have compassion upon us

and upon our children and our infants.

Our Father, our King! do this for the sake of them that were slain for thy holy name.

Our Father, our King! do it for the sake of them

that were slaughtered for thy Unity.

Our Father, our King! do it for the sake of them that went through fire and water for the sanctification of thy name.

אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ. בְּתְבֵנוּ בְּמִבֶּר וְכִיוֹת: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ. בָּתִבֵנוּ בִּמַבֵּר סִלִיחָה וּמִחִילָה: אָבִינוּ מֵלִבֵּנוּ. הַאָמַח לָנוּ יִשׁוּעָה בִּקְרוֹב: אָבִינוּ מַלִּבֵּנוּ. הָרֵם בָּרֶרָן יִשְׂרָאֵל עַפָּּךְ: אָבִינוּ מַלִּבֵנוּ . דָרֵם בַּרֶן מִשִׁיחֵדְ: אָבְינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ. מַלֵּא יָבִינוּ מִבִּרְכוֹתֵיךְ: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ. מַלֵּא אֲסְמֵינוּ שְׁבָע: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ. שָׁמַע קוֹלְנוּ חוּם וְרַחֵם עָלֵינוּ: אָבִינוּ מֵלְבֵנוּ.כַבֵּל בִּרַחָמִים וּבִרָצוֹן אֵת־תִּפִּלְתֵנוּ: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ. פָּתַח שַׁצְרֵי שָׁמַיִם לְתִפּלְתֵנוּ: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ. נָא אַל־תִּשִׁיבֵנוּ רִיקָם מִלְפָנֵןדְּ: אָבִינוּ מַלִּבָנוּ. וִכוֹר כִּי עָפָּר אֲנָחַנוּ: אָבְינוּ מַלָּבֵנוּ. תְּהִי הַשְּׁעָה הַוֹּאֹת שַׁעַת רַחֲמִים וִנֵת רָצוֹן מִלְפָנֶוְד:

אָבְינוּ מַלְבָּנוּ. חֲמוֹל עָלִונוּ וְעַל־עוֹלְלִונוּ וִמַבֵּנוּ: <mark>אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ. עֲשִׂה לִמַעַן הָרוּגִים עַל־שִׁם כָּןדשָׁדְּ:</mark>

אָבִינוּ מַלִּבָנוּ. עֲשָׂה לְמַעַן מְבוּחִים עַל־יִחוּהָדְּ אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ. עֲשֵׂה לְּמַעַן בָּאֵי בָאָשׁ וּבַמַּ<mark>יִם</mark> עַל־קַדּוּשׁ שָׁמֵּדְ:

Our Father, our King! avenge before our eyes the blood of thy servants that hath been shed.

Our Father, our King! do it for thy sake, if not for ours.

Our Father, our King! do it for thy sake, and save us.

Our Father, our King! do it for the sake of thine abundant mercies.

Our Father, our King! do it for the sake of thy great, mighty and revered name by which we are called.

Our Father, our King! be gracious unto us and answer us, for we have no good works of our own; deal with us in charity and kindness, and save us.

On Mondays and Thursdays the following is said to "the Lord is One," p. 76. On other Week Days continue, "And David said," etc., p. 76. Both these Prayers are omitted on New Moon, during the whole month of Nisan, on the thirty-third day of Counting the Omer, from the first day of Sivan until the second day after Pentecost, on the 9th and 15th of Ab, on the day before New Year, from the day before the Fast of Atonement until the second day after Tabernacles, on the Feast of Dedication, on the 15th of Shebat, on the two days of Purim, and on the two days of Purim Katon, the 14th and 15th of Adar Rishon. These prayers are also omitted in the house of a mourner during the week of mourning, and at the celebration of a circumcision.

And he, being merciful, forgiveth iniquity and destroyeth not: yea, many a time he turneth his anger away and doth not stir up all his wrath. Withhold

אָבְינוּ מַלְבָּנוּ . נְקוֹם לְעֵינִונוּ נִקְמַת דַם־עְּבָּנְ,<del>ן דְּ</del> הַשָּׁפוּך :

ַרַיּשְׁבּוּן. אָשָׁה לְמַעַנְךּ אִם־לֹא־לְמַעָּנֵנְיּ: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ. עֲשָׁה לְמַעַנְךּ וָהוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ: אָבִינוּ מַלְבִּנוּ. עֲשָׁה לְמַעַן רַחֲבָּוֹך הָרַבִּים: אָבִינוּ מַלְבִּנוּ. עֲשָׂה לְמַעַן שִׁמְדְּ הַנָּרוֹל הַנִּבּוֹר וְהַנּוֹרָא שָׁנִּלְרָא עָלֵינוּ:

אָבִינוּ מֵלְבֵּנוּ. חָנֵנוּ וַעֲנֵנוּ כִּי אֵין בְּנוּ מַעֲשִׁים עֲשֵׂ<mark>ה</mark> עַפָּנוּ אָדָכָּןה וָחָמָּד וְהוֹשִׁיגִנוּ :

ou Mondays and Thursdays the following, from מַבְּהָרְאָּ בְּהַרְאָּ p. 76, is added. On other Weekdays continue אַבְּּרָרְבְּּרָרְ, p. 76. Both these prayers are omitted on New Moon, during the whole month of Nisan, on the thirty-third day of Counting the Omer, from the first day of Sivan until the second day after Pentecost, on the 9th and 15th of Ab, on the day before New Year, from the day before the Fast of Atonement until the second day after Tabernacles, on the Feast of Dedication, on the 15th of Shebat, on the two days of Purim, and on the two days of Purim Katon, the 14th and 15th of Adar Rishon. These prayers are also omitted in the house of a mourner during the week of mourning, and at the celebration of a circumcision.

וְהוּא רַחוּם, יְבַפֵּר עְוֹן וְלֹא יַשְׁחִית, וְהִרְ<mark>בְּה</mark> לִּהְשִׁיב אַפּוֹ, וְלֹא יָעִיר כְּל־חֲמָתוֹ: אַתְּה וְיָ לֹאִי not thou thy tender mercies from us, O Lord: let thy lovingkindness and thy truth continually preserve us. Save us, O Lord our God, and gather us from amongst the nations, to give thanks unto thy holy name, and to triumph in thy praise. If thou shouldst mark iniquities, O Lord, who could stand? But there is forgiveness with thee, that thou mayest be feared. Not according to our sins wilt thou deal with us, nor requite us according to our iniquities. If our iniquities testify against us, work thou, O Lord, for thy name's sake. Remember, O Lord, thy tender mercies and thy lovingkindnesses; for they have been ever of old. May the Lord answer us in the day of trouble, the name of the God of Jacob set us up on high. Save, Lord: may the King answer us on the day when we call. Our Father, our King, be gracious unto us and answer us, for we have no good works of our own; deal with us in charity for thy name's sake. Our Lord, our God, hearken to the voice of our supplications, and remember unto us the covenant of our fathers, and save us for thy name's sake. And now, O Lord our God, that hast brought thy people forth out of the land of Egypt with a mighty hand, and hast made thee a name as at this day; we have sinned, we have done wickedly. O Lord, according to all thy righteous acts, let thine anger and thy fury, I pray thee, be turned away from thy city Jerusalem, thy holy mountain; because for our sins and for the iniquities of our fathers, Jerusalem and thy people are become a reproach to all that are round about us. Now therefore, hearken, O our God, unto the prayer

תַּכַלָּא רַדְאָרִי מִמָּנוּ, חַסִּדְּדְ נַאָּמִהִּדְ תַּמִיד וָאָרְוּנוּ: הושיענו יָרַ אָלהִינוּ, וְכַּוְבָּאָנוּ מִן־הַנּוֹיִם. לְהדוֹת לְשָׁם כָּןדשָׁךּ, לְהשָׁתַבֵּחַ בּתְהלָתָד<mark>ּ: אִם־עֲונוֹת</mark> תָשָׁמֶר־יָה, אֲרֹנֶי, מִי יַנֻמִר: בִּי־עָמְּדְ הַפִּלִּיחָ<mark>ה,</mark> לִבַּשְׁעַן הִנָּרֵא: לא בַהֲטָאֵינוּ הַעֲשָׂה־לָנוּי וְלֹ<mark>א</mark> בַעוֹנה הִנְמוֹל עָלֵינוּ: אִם־עְוֹנְינוּ עָנוּ בָנוּ, יִיָּ עשה למַען שמֶּך: וִכֹר רַהַמֶּיךּ וְיָ, וַהַּסְּהֶיךּ, <del>כִּי</del> מעולם המה: יַענגוּ יִן בִיוֹם צָרָה, יְשַוְּבָנוּ שִׁם אָלהַי יַעַקב: יָיָ הוֹשִׁיעָה, הַבָּּוֶלֶך<u>ּ יַעַגְנְּוּ בִיוֹם־</u> בראָנוּ: אָבִינוּ מַלִּבֵנוּ חָנֵנִוּ וַעֲנֵנְוּ, כִּי אֵין בְּנוּ מַעשִׁים. צְרָרָה עָשִׁה עָמֶנוּ לְמַעוֹ שָׁמֶּך: צְּרוֹנְנוּ אָלהֵינוּ, שְׁפַע קוֹל תַּחֲנוּגֵינוּ, וּזְכָר־לֵּנוּ אָת־בִּרִי<mark>ת</mark> אַבוּתָינוּ, וְהוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ לִמַעַן שְׁמֶדְ: וְעַתָּה אָרֹנ<mark>ְי</mark> אָלהֵינוּ, אֲשֶׁר הוֹצֵאתָ אָת־עַמְּדְ מִאָּהֶץ מִּצְרַיִם, בָּיֶר הַזֶּכֶה וַתַּעֲשׁ־לְךּ שֵׁם כַּיוֹם הַזָּה, הַמָּאנוּ רָשֶׁענוּ: אֲדֹנִי, כִּכְל־אִדְקֹתֵיךּ, וָשֶׁב־נָא אַפִּדְ נְדָבֶּתְּדָ מִעִירָדְ יְרוּשָׁלַיִם בַר לָדִשָּׁדְ, בִּי בַּהַטָּאָינוּ וּבַעֲוֹנוֹת אֲבוֹתִינוּ, וְרוּשָׁלַוִם וְעַמְּׁךְ לְחֶרְפָּה לְכֶל־ סָבִיבוֹתֵינוּ: וְעַתָּה, שְׁמֵע אֱלֹהֵינוּ אֶל־תִּפְּלֵּת

of thy servant and to his supplications, and cause thy face to shine upon thy sanctuary that is desolate, for the Lord's sake.

Incline thine ear, O my God, and hear; open thine eyes, and behold our desolations, and the city which is called by thy name: for we do not lay our supplications before thee because of our righteous acts, but because of thine abundant mercies. O Lord, hear; O Lord forgive; O Lord, hearken and do; defer not; for thine own sake, O my God, because thy city and thy people are called by thy name. O our Father, merciful Father, show us a sign for good, and gather our scattered ones from the four corners of the earth. Let all the nations perceive and know that thou art the Lord our God. And now, O Lord, thou art our Father; we are the clay, and thou art our potter, yea, we are all the work of thy hand. Save us for thy name's sake, our Rock, our King, and our Redeemer. Spare thy people, O Lord, and give not thine inheritance over to reproach, that the nations should make a by-word of them. Wherefore should they say among the peoples. Where is their God? We know that we have sinned, and there is none to stand up in our behalf; let thy great name stand for our defence in time of trouble. We know that we have no good works of our own; deal with us in charity for thy name's sake. As a father hath mercy upon his children, so, O Lord, have mercy upon us, and save us for thy name's sake. Have pity upon

עַרְדְּדְ וְאֶל־תַּחֲנוּנִיוֹ, וְהָאָר פְּנֶוְדְ עַל־מִקְּדְּשְׁדְּ הַשָּׁמִם, לִמַעַן אֲדֹנִי:

הַמֶּה אֱלֹהֵי ו אֲוְנְךְ וּשְׁמֶע, פָּכַח עִינִוְךְ וּרָאָה שׁמַמֹתֵינוּ, וִהָעִיר אֲשֶׁר־נִקְרָא שִׁמְדְּ עָלֵיהָ. בִּי לֹא עַל־אָדְלַתִּינוּ אָנַחָנוּ מַפִּילִים תַּחְנוּגוְנוּ לְפָגֵוְדּ, בִּי עַל-רַחָמֶיך הָרַבִּים: אֲדֹנֵיוֹ שִׁמֶעָה, אֲדֹנֵיוֹ סְלָחַה, אָרנָי הַקְשִׁיבָה, וַנְּשֵׁה אַל־תְּאַהַר. לְמַעַנְדְּ אֵלהי, בִּי־שָׁמָדְ נִקְרָא עַל־עִירָדְ וְעַל־עַמֶּדְ: אָבִינוּ הָאָב הַרַהַכֶּן. הַרְאֵנוּ אוֹת לְטוֹבֶה. וַקַבֵּץ נפוּצוֹתֵינוּ מָאַרְבַּע בַּנִפוֹת הָאָרֵץ. יַבְּירוּ וְיִדְעוּ בֶּל־הַגּוֹיִם, בִּי אַתָּה וָיָ אֱלֹהִינוּ: וְעַתָּה וָיָ אָבִינוּ אֲתָה. אַנ<u>ְחְנוּ</u> בַּרְמֶר וְצַתָּה יֹצְרֵנוּ וּמַעֲשֵׂה וָדְךּ בָּלֶנוּ: הוֹשִׁיעֵ<mark>נוּ</mark> לְפַעַן שְׁמֶךּ, צוֹרֶנוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ וְנוֹאֲלֵנוּ: חִוּפָה יִי עַלֹּ-עַמֶּדְ, וָאַל־תִּתָּן נַחֲלָתְדְּ לְחָרָפָּה לִמִשְׁל־בָּם נּוֹיִם. לֶפֶה יֹאִמְרוּ בְעַפִּים. אַיָּה אֱלֹהֵיהָם: יַבְעִנוּ, בִּי חַפַאנוּ, וָאָין מִי יַעָמד בַּעָרֵנוּ. שִׁמְדְּ הַנְּדוֹל יַעַמְר־ לָנוּ בִּעֵת צֶרָה: יָדִעְנוּ, בִּי אֵין בְּנוּ מַעֲשִׁים. צִדְכָה עָשֶׁה עִמֶּנוּ לְמַעַן שְׁמֶּך: בְּרַחֵם אָב עַל־בָּנִים, בֵּן תַרָחָם יָיַ עָלֵינוּ וְהוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ לִמַעַן שָׁמֶּךְ: הַמוֹל עַלֹּ

thy people; have mercy upon thine inheritance; spare, we pray thee, according to the abundance of thy tender mercies; be gracious unto us and answer us, for charity is thine, O Lord; thou doest wondrous things at all times.

Look, we beseech thee, and speedily have mercy upon thy people for thy name's sake in thine abundant mercies. O Lord our God, spare and be merciful; save the sheep of thy pasture; let not wrath rule over us, for our eyes are bent upon thee; save us for thy name's sake. Have mercy upon us for the sake of thy covenant; look, and answer us in time of trouble, for salvation is thine, O Lord. Our hope is in thee, O God of forgiveness. We beseech thee, forgive, O good and forgiving God, for thou art a gracious and merciful God and King.

We beseech thee, O gracious and merciful King, remember and give heed to the Covenant between the Pieces (with Abraham), and let the binding (upon the altar) of (Isaac) an only son appear before thee, to the welfare of Israel. Our Father, our King, be gracious unto us and answer us, for we are called by thy great name. Thou who doest wondrous things at all times, deal with us according to thy lovingkindness. O gracious and merciful Being, look, and answer us in time of trouble, for salvation is thine, O Lord. Our Father, our King, our Refuge, deal not with us according to the evil of our doings; remember, O Lord, thy tender mercies and thy lovingkindnesses; save us according to thy abundant goodness, and have pity upon us, we beseech thee, for we have no other God beside thee, our Rock.

עַּמֶּךּ, רַחֵם עַל־נַחֲלֶתֶּךּ, רְוּסְה־נָּא כִּרֹב רַחֲמֶּיךּ. הָנֵּנִוּ וַעֲנֵנִוּ, כִּי לְדּ יָיָ הַאְּדְלֶח עשׁה נִפְּלְאוֹת בִּכָּל־עֵת:

יְבָחִים אָתֶּה: יְשָׁמֶךְ, בְּרַחֲמֶץ הָרַבִּים. יְיָ אָלְהֵינִי, חוּם וְרַחֵם בִּי לְךְ עִיגִינוּ תְלוּיוֹת. הוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ לְמַעֵן שְׁמֶךְ: רַחֵם בִּי לְךְ עִיגִינוּ תְלוּיוֹת. הוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ לְמַעֵן שְׁמֶךְ: רַחֵם בִּי לְךְ עִיגִינוּ תְלוּיוֹת. הוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ לְמַעֵן שְׁמֶךְ: רַחֵם עָבְינוּ לְמַעַן בִּרִיתָךְ. בִבְּימָה וַעָּגִנוּ בְּעֵת צְּרָה. בְּי לְךְ עִיגִינוּ תְלוּיוֹת. הוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ לְמַעַן שְׁמֶךְ: רַחִּנּת. בְּי לְךְ עִיגִינוּ תְלוּיוֹת. הוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ לְמַעַן שְׁמֶּךְ: רַחִּנוּן בְּי לְךְ עִינִינוּ לְמַעַן בִּיתִרָּה. בִּרְ תוֹחַלְתִּנוּי, אָלְוֹהַ מְלִיחוֹת. בְּי לְרָהוֹם אָתֶּה:

יּכָרָב מִּיּבָךְ חַנּיּן וְחַמְּל-נָא עְלֵינִיּ. כִּי אִין לְנִּיּ יִשְׂרָאַל: אָבְינִיּ מַלְבֵּנִיּ, חָבִּיְ וַעֲנֵנִיּ מִּחְחַת. יְחִיד לְמַעֵּן יִשְׂרָאַל: אָבְינוּ מַלְבֵּנִיּ חַנִּיִּוּ וַעֲנֵנִיּ כִּחְחַמְנוּ. אַלְרַת. עְמָרִּ יִשְׂרָאַל: אָבְינוּ מַלְבֵּנִיּ חַנִּיּן וְתַחִּים, הַבְּימָה וַעֲנֵנִיּ בְּעָת אָרְה. יִשְׂרָאַלְינוּ. עִשִּׁה נִפְּלָאוֹת בְּכָל־עֵת. עֲמִרּ אָלְרַה, יִבְרָב מַוּבְּךְ חַנּיּן וְרַחִים, וְבִּלְּמִי וַעְנֵנִיּ בְּעָת יְחִיד לְמַעֵּשׁ יִבְרָב מַוּבְּךְ הַנִּיּוֹ וְרַחִים, וְבֹּרְ תַּנְּיוֹ בִּיְרָה. בִּי אִין לְנִיּ יִבְרָב מַוּבְּךְ הַנִּיּן וְנִחִים, וְבִּלְינִיּ, בִּי אִין לְנִיּ Forsake us not, O Lord our God, be not far from us; for our soul is shrunken by reason of the sword and captivity and pestilence and plague, and of every trouble and sorrow. Deliver us, for we hope in thee; put us not to shame, O Lord our God; make thy countenance to shine upon us; remember unto us the covenant of our fathers, and save us for thy name's sake. Look upon our troubles, and hear the voice of our prayer, for thou hearest the prayer of every mouth.

Merciful and gracious God! Have mercy upon us and upon all thy works, for there is none like unto thee, O Lord our God. We beseech thee, forgive our transgressions, O our Father, our King, our Rock and our Redeemer, O living and everlasting God, mighty in strength, loving and good to all thy works; for thou art the Lord our God. O God, who art slow to anger and full of mercy, deal with us according to the abundance of thy tender mercies, and save us for thy name's sake. Hear our prayer, O our King, and deliver us from the hand of our enemies; hear our prayer, O our King, and deliver us from all trouble and sorrow. Thou art our Father, our King, and we are called by thy name; desert us not. Forsake us not, our Father, and cast us not off, O our Creator, and forget us not, O our Maker, for thou art a gracious and merciful God and King.

אָלְוֹהַ אַחֵר מִבּלְעֶהֶוּ צוּהֵנוּ: אַל־תַּעוֹבֵנוּ וְיְ אָלְהֵינוּ, אַל־תִּנְוּ, כִּי לִּךְ לְנֵינוּ, וְאַל־תַּכְלִימֵנוּ וְיְ יְנְנוֹן. הַאִּילִנוּ, כִּי לְךְ לְנֵינוּ, וְאַל־תַּכְלִימֵנוּ וְיְ אָלְהֵינוּ, וְהָאָר פָּנִיְךְ בְּנוּ וּזְכָר־לְנוּ אָת־בְּרִית אָלְהֵינוּ, וְהִאָּר פָּנִיְךְ בְּנוּ וּזְכָר־לְנוּ אָת־בְּרִית וּשְׁמֵע קוֹל הְּפָּלְתֵנוּ. כִּי אַתָּה שׁוֹמִע הִפּלַח וּשְׁמֵע קוֹל הְפָּלְתֵנוּ. כִּי אַתָּה שׁוֹמִע הִפּלַח בְּל־בָּה:

אַל רַחוּם וְחַנוּן. רַחָם עָלֵינוּ וְעַל כָּל־מִעֲשֶׂיךּ. בּי אֵין בְּמִוּך יִי אֱלֹהַינוּ. אָנָא שָׂא נָא פִּשְׁעֵינוּ אָבֶינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ. צוּרֵנוּ וְנוֹאֲלֵנוּ. אֵל חֵי וְקַנָּם, הַחֲחִין בַבָּה, חַסִיד וַטוֹב עַל בָּל־מַצֵשֵׂיך. כִּי אַתְּה הוּא יַי אַלהֵינוּ: אַל אָרֶךְ אַפַּיִם וּמְלֵא רַחָמִים. עֲשֵׁה עַמָּנוּ כָּרֹב רַחָמֶיךָ, וְהוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ לְמַעַן שְׁמֶךָ. שְׁמַע מלבנו הפלתנו. ומיַר אוּיְבוְנוּ הַאִּילֵנִוּ שְׁמַע מַלְבֵנוּ הִפִּלְתֵנוּ, וּמִבָּל־צָרָה וְיָנוֹן הַאִּילֵנִוּ: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵנוּ צַּתָּה, וְשִׁמְךּ עָלֵינוּ נִקְרָא, אַל־תַּנְחֵנוּ: אַל־ ָתַעַוְבֵנוּ אָבִינוּ, וְאַל־הִּשְּׁשֵׁנוּ בּוֹרְאֵנוּ, וְאַל־הִשְׁבְּחֵ<mark>נוּ</mark> יוֹצְרָנוּ. כִּי אֵל מֶלֶךְ חַנוּון וְרַחוּם אֲחָה:

There is none gracious and merciful like thee, O Lord our God; there is none like thee, O God, slow to anger and abounding in lovingkindness and truth. Save us in thine abundant mercies; from fierceness and rage deliver us. Remember thy servants, Abraham, Isaac and Jacob; look not unto our stubbornness and our wickedness and our sin. Turn from thy fierce anger, and repent of the evil against thy people. Remove from us the stroke of death, for thou art merciful, for such is thy way—showing lovingkindness freely throughout all generations. Spare thy people, O Lord, and deliver us from thy wrath, and remove from us the stroke of the plague, and harsh decrees, for thou art the Guardian of Israel. Unto thee, O Lord, belongeth righteousness, but unto us confusion of face. How may we complain? What can we say, what can we speak, or how can we justify ourselves? We will search our ways and try them, and turn again to thee; for thy right hand is stretched out to receive the penitent. Save, we beseech thee, O Lord; we beseech thee, O Lord, send prosperity. We beseech thee, O Lord, answer us on the day when we call. For thee, O Lord, we wait; for thee, O Lord, we hope; in thee, O Lord, we trust; be not silent, nor let us be oppressed; for the nations say, Their hope is lost. Let every knee and all that is lofty bow down to thee alone.

O thou, who openest thy hand to repentance, to receive transgressors and sinners—our soul is sore vexed through the greatness of our grief; forget us not for

אין בַּמְוֹדְ חַנּוּן וְרַחוּם וְיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ . אִין בַּמְוֹדְ אֵל אָרֶדְ אַפַּיִם וְרַב־הָפֶד וָאֲמֶת. הוֹשִׁימֵנוּ, בְּרַהְמֶיְדְּ יקרבים מקעש ומרגו האילנו: וְכֹר לַעְבָּהֵיף לְאַבְרָדָם לְיִצְדָם וּלְיַעָּקֹב. אַל־תֵּבָּן אָל־כָּןשְׁיֵנְוּ וָאֵל־רִשְׁעֵנוּ וְאָל־הַפְּאתֵנוּ: שוב מִהַרוֹן אַבּּדְּ וָהנָּחָם עַל־הָרֶעָה לְעַמֶּךְ.וְהָחָר מִמֵּנוּ מַבַּת הַמְּוֹת בִּי רַחוּם אָתָּה. כִּי בֵּן דַּרְבֶּךְ עְשֶׁה חֶמֶר הִנֶּם בָּבֶּל־הוֹר וָרוֹר: הְוּפָה וָנְ עַל־עַבָּאָה וְהַ<mark>אִּילְגְוּ</mark> מָזַעמֶדְ. וִדְּמֵר מִמֵּנוּ מַכַּת הַמַּנִּכְּה וּנְזָרָה כְשְׁה. בָּי אַתָּה שׁוֹמֵר וִשְׂרָאֵל: לְדְּ אֲרֹנֵי הַאָּדְקָה וְלְ<mark>נוּי</mark> בְשֶׁת הַפְּנִים: מַה־נִּתְאוֹנֵן, מַה־נֹאמַר, מַה־נְּדַבָּ<mark>ר</mark> זּפַה־נִּצְפַדָּק: נַחָּפְּשָׂה דְרָבִינוּ וְנַחָּלְרָה וִנְשְׁוּבָה אָלֵוְדָּ. כִּי וְמִינְדְ בְּשׁוּטְה לְלַבְבֵּל שָׁבִים: אָנָא וֵיְ הוֹשֶׁיעָה נָא. אָנָא יָן הַאָּלִיחָה נָא: אָנָא יִן עֲנֵנְוּ בִּיוֹם בַרָאָנוּ: לְדְּ יָיָ חָבְּינוּ, לְדְּ יִיָּ קוּינוּ, לִדְּ יִיְ נְיַחֵל. אַל־ הָחָשֶׁה וּהְעַנֵּנוּ. כִּי נָאֲמֹוּ גוֹיִם, אָבְדָה תִקוַהְם. בָּל־בָּרֶדְ וְכָל־קוֹמָה לְדְּ לְבֵד חִשְׁתַחָוָה:

ָנְבְהַלָּה נַפְשֵׁנוּ מֵרֹב עִצְבוֹנְוּוּ. אֵל־תִּשְׁבְּחֵנוּ נָצְ<mark>בְח.</mark> יָבְהַלָּה נַפְשֵׁנוּ מֵרֹב עִצְבוֹנְוּוּ. אֵל־תִּשְׁבְּחֵנוּ נָצְ<mark>בְח.</mark>

ever; arise and save us, for we trust in thee. Our Father, our King, though we be without righteousness and good deeds, remember unto us the covenant of our fathers, and the testimony we bear every day that the Lord is One. Look upon our affliction, for many are our griefs and the sorrows of our heart. Have pity upon us, O Lord, in the land of our captivity, and pour not out thy wrath upon us, for we are thy people, the children of thy covenant. O God, look upon our sunken glory among the nations, and the abomination in which we are held as of utter defilement. How long shall thy strength remain in captivity, and thy glory in the hand of the foe? Arouse thy might and thy zeal against thine enemies, that they may be put to shame and broken down in their might. O let not our travail seem little in thy sight. Let thy tender mercies speedily come to meet us in the day of our trouble; and if not for our sake, do it for thine own sake, and destroy not the remembrance of our remnant; but be gracious unto a people, who in constant love proclaim the unity of thy name twice every day, saying, Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is One.

And David said unto Gad, I am troubled exceedingly; let us fall, I pray thee, into the hand of the Lord, for his mercies are many; but let me not fall into the hand of man.

O thou who art merciful and gracious, I have sinned before thee. O Lord, full of mercy, have mercy upon me and receive my supplications

קּוּבֶּה וְהוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ, כִּי הָקִינוּ בָּךְ : אָבִינוּ מַלְבָּנוּ אִם און בֶנוּ אָדֶקָה וּמַעֲשִׁים מוֹבִים, וְבֶר־לְנוּ אֶת־ <mark>בְּרֶית אֲבוֹתֵינוּ וְעֵדוּתֵנוּ, בְּבֶל־יוֹם, וְיָ אֶדֶד: הַבִּּישְׁה</mark> בְשָנִינָוּ, פִּי רַבּוּ מַרָאוֹבִינוּ, וְצֶרוֹת לְבָבִינוּ: חְוּסְה ָּנָ עֶלֵינוּ בְּאָרֶץ שִׁבְוִנוּ, וְאַל־תִּשִׁפוֹך הַרוֹנְדְּ עַלֵינוּ<mark>.</mark> כָּי אָנְחָנוּ עַפִּּךּ, בְנֵי בְרִיתֵּךְ: אֵל, הַבְּישָׁה דַּל <mark>בְּבוֹדֶנוּ בַּגּוֹיָם, וְשִׁקְּאְוּנוּ בְּטְמְאַת הַנִּדָה: עַד־מֶתִי</mark> יוד בשׁבי, וִתפָאַרְתָּך בְּיַר־צָר: עוֹרָרָה וְבוּרָ<mark>תְּךְּ</mark> וָּקוְאָתְדְ עַל־אוֹיְבֶּיְדְּ. הָם יֵבְוֹשׁוּ וְיִחַתְּוּ מִּנְבוּרָתָם. וָאַל־יִמְעֲמוּ לְבָּגֵוְךּ וֹתְלָאוֹתֵינוּ: מַהֵר יְכַוִּדְמְוּנוּ רַחֲמֶוֹדְ, בִּיוֹם צֶרָתִנְוּ וְאִם־לֹא לְמַעֲנִנְוּ, לְמַעַנְדְּ בְּעֵּל . וְאַל־תַּשְׁחִית וֵבֶר שִׁאַרִיתֵנו: וְחֹן אֹם ַבְּיִנְהָדִים שִׁמְדָּ, פַּנְמִים בְּבְל<sup>ַ-יוֹ</sup>ם, תְּמִיד בִּאַהֶבָה, <mark>וָאוֹמְרִים. שְׁמַע יִשְׂרָאֵל, וְיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ, וְיָ ו אֶּחָד:</mark>

ַנְאֹמֶר דְּוָד אֶל־נְּד צַר־לִי מְאֹד נִפְּלְה־נָּא בְי<u>ַד־</u> יָהוָה, כִּי־רַבִּים רַחֲמָו וּבְיֵד אָדָם אַל־אָפְּלָה:

רַחום וְחַנוּן, חָמָאתִי לְּפְנֶּוְךּ יְיָ מְלֵא רָחֲמִים, רַחֵם עְלַי וָלַבֶּל תַּחֲנוּנְי:

#### Psalm vi.

O Lord, rebuke me not in thine anger: neither chasten me in thy hot displeasure. Be gracious unto me, O Lord; for I am withered away: O Lord, heal me; for my bones are troubled. My soul also is sore troubled: and thou, O Lord, how long? Return, O Lord, deliver my soul: save me for thy lovingkindness' sake. For in death there is no remembrance of thee: in the grave who shall give thee thanks? I am weary with my groaning; every night I make my bed to swim; I melt away my couch with my tears. Mine eye wasteth away because of grief; it waxeth old because of all mine adversaries. Depart from me, all ye workers of iniquity; for the Lord hath heard the voice of my weeping. The Lord hath heard my supplication; the Lord will receive my prayer. All mine enemies shall be ashamed and sore troubled: they shall turn back, they shall be ashamed suddenly.

On Monday and Thursday Mornings the following is added.
On other Weekdays, and in the Afternoon Service, continue
"O Guardian of Israel," p. 79.

Reader and Cong.—O Lord God of Israel, turn from thy fierce wrath, and repent of the evil against thy people.

Cong.—Look from heaven and see how we have become a scorn and a derision among the nations;

תהלים ו'

יָיָ אַל־בָּאַפְּךָ תוֹכִיחֵנִי, וְאַל־בַּחֲמָתִּדְּ תַנַפָּרֵנִי: חָנֵנִי יִנְ בִּי־אָמְלַל אָנִי, רְפָּאֵנִי <mark>יִנְ,</mark> בִּי נִבְהַלוּ עֵצֶמֶי: וִנַפִּשִׁי נִבְהַלָּה מְאֹר, ּוְאַתָּה יִיָ עַר־מֶתִי : שׁוּבָה יִיָ חַלְּצָה נַפְשִׁי הושיעני לפען חסהה: כי אין בפונת זכהה בָשָׁאוֹל מִייִוֹדֵה־לְּךָ: יָנַעָתִי בִאַנְחָתִי אַשְׁח<mark>ֵה</mark> בָבַל-לַ:לָה מִפְּתִי, בְּדִמְעָתִי עַרְשִׁי <mark>אַמְםָה:</mark> עששה מבעם ציני, עָתְקָה, בִּכֶּל־צוֹרְרָי: ָםוּרוּ מִמֵנִי בֶּל־בְּעַלִי אָנֵן, בִּי־שָׁמַע <u>יִי</u> קוֹ<mark>ל</mark> בָּבִיִי: שָׁמַע יֵי הְחִנָּתִי, יָי הְפִּלְתִי יִקְח: וִבְשׁוּ וִיבָּדֵלוּ מִאֹד בָּל־אִיבְי, יָשְׁבוּ יִבְשׁוּ רְגַע:

On Monday and Thursday Mornings the following is added.
On other Weekdays, continue אוֹמֵר יִשֹׁרָאָל, p. 79.

Reader and Cong.

אָפֶּך. וְהִנְּחָם עַל־הָרָעָה לְעַפֶּןד:

בּבֵם מִשְּׁמַיִם וּרָאָה, כִּי הָייְנוּ לַעַנּ וָנֶקְלֶ<mark>ם Cong.</mark>

we are accounted as sheep brought to the slaughter, to be slain and destroyed, or to be smitten and reproached.

Cong. and Reader.—Yet, despite all this, we have not forgotten thy name: we beseech thee, forget us not.

Cong.—Strangers say, There is no hope or expectancy for you. Be gracious unto a people that trust in thy name. O thou who art most pure, bring our salvation near. We are weary, and no rest is granted us. Let thy tender mercies subdue thine anger from us.

Cong. and Reader.—We beseech thee, turn from thy wrath, and have mercy upon the treasured people whom thou hast chosen.

Cong.—O Lord, spare us in thy tender mercies, and give us not into the hands of the cruel. Wherefore should the nations say, Where now is their God? For thine own sake deal kindly with us, and delay not.

Cong. and Reader.—We beseech thee, turn from thy wrath, and have mercy upon the treasured people whom thou hast chosen.

Cong.—Hear our voice, and be gracious, and forsake us not in the hand of our enemies to blot out our name; remember what thou hast sworn to our fathers, I will multiply your seed as the stars of heaven:—and now we are left a few out of many.

בַּנּוֹיִם. נֶחְשַׁבְנוּ כְּצ<sup>ֹ</sup>אן לַמָּבְח יוּבְל, לַהַרוֹג וּלְאַבֵּר וּלְמַבָּה וּלְחָרְפָּה:

נא אַל־תִּשׁבָּחֵנוּ: יי Cong. and Reader.

ביים אוֹמְרִים אִין תּוֹחָלֶת וְתִקְנְה. חֹן אֹם לְשִׁמְךּים אוֹמְלָנוּ. רַחֲמָּוּ יָבְּשְׁנּוּ אָת־בַּעַסְדּ מִעְלִינוּ וְלֹאֹ קְשִׁמְדּ מְקַנָּה. מָחוֹר יְשׁוּעָתֵנוּ קְרָבָה. יָנַעְנוּ וְלֹאֹ הוּנַח־לָנוּ. רַחֲמָּיִדּ יִכְבְּשׁוּ אָת־בַּעַסִדּ מִעְלִינוּ:

לְּבָא, שׁוּב מִבְרוֹנֶןדְ. וְרַחֵם סְנָלְה Cong. and Reader.

אָאָר בּֿטְרָתָּ: יי

רוּסָה וְיָ עָלֵינוּ בְּרַחֲמֶּיךּ. וְאַל־תִּתְּגֵנְוּ בִּידֵי בּיבִר בְּבַחְנֶירִם. לַפְּח יאמְרוּ הַנּוֹיִם. אַכְּח יִאמְרוּ הַנּוֹיִם. אַכְּח יִאמְרוּ הַנּוֹיִם.

לִפֿתּוֹב הַתְּשִׁ הִפּׂוּנ טִפֹר וִאַּק-שִׁאַטר: אַלְזָרִים ּ לַפְּׁטִי אַפְּיּנְי נְיִפְּיִנְים ּ אַנִּינְ נְּא אָׁנְ

לְּנָא, שׁוּב מֵחֲרוֹנֶןדְּ.וְרַהֵם סְנֻּלְּה Cong. and Reader.

אָשֶׁר בָּחָרָתְּ: יי

כּיכּלֵנוּ תִּשְׁמֵע וְתָחוֹן, וְאַל־תִּשְּׂשֵׁנוּ בְּיֵד אוֹיְבֵנוּ לִמְחוֹת אֶת־שְׁמֵנוּ. וְכוֹר אֲשֶׁר נִשְׁבַּעְהָּ לַאֲבוֹתִינוּ. בְּכוֹרְבֵי הַשָּׁמֵיִם אַרְבָּה אָת־וַרְעָכֶם, וְעַתָּה נִשְׁאַרְנוּ מְעַט מִהַרְבָּה: Cong. and Reader.—Yet, despite all this, we have not forgotten thy name: we beseech thee, forget us not.

Cong.—Help us, O God of our salvation, for the sake of the glory of thy name; and deliver us, and pardon our sins for thy name's sake.

Cong. and Reader.—O Lord God of Israel, turn from thy fierce wrath, and repent of the evil against thy people.

O Guardian of Israel, guard the remnant of Israel, and suffer not Israel to perish, who say, Hear O Israel.

O Guardian of an only nation, guard the remnant of an only nation, and suffer not an only nation to perish, who proclaim the unity of thy name, saying, The Lord our God, the Lord is One.

O Guardian of a holy nation, guard the remnant of a holy nation, and suffer not a holy nation to perish, who thrice repeat the three-fold sanctification unto the Holy One.

O Thou who art propitiated by prayers for mercy, and art conciliated by supplications, be thou propitious and reconciled to an afflicted generation; for there is none that helpeth.

Our Father, our King, be gracious unto us, and answer us, for we have no good works of our own; deal with us in charity and lovingkindness, and save us.

. וְבְּבְרְרוֹאָת שִׁמְךְּ לֹא שְׁבְחְנוּ Cong. and Reader. נָא אַל־תִשְׁבְּחְנוּ: יי

יַשְׁעֵנוּ, עַל־דְּבַר כְּבוּד־שְּמֶ<mark>דְ.</mark> יָהַצִּילֵנוּ וְכַפֵּר עַל־חַטאֹתִינוּ, לְמַעַן שְׁמֶדְ: יָהַצִּילֵנוּ וְכַפֵּר עַל־חַטאֹתִינוּ, לְמַעַן שְׁמֶדְ:

יָן אָלהֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל. שׁוּב מֵהְרוֹן Cong. and Reader. אַפֶּךָּ וְהִנָּחֵם עַל־הָרָעָה לְעַמָּךְ:

שׁוֹמָר וִשְּׂרָצֵל ּ שְׁמוֹר שְׁאֵרִית וִשְׂרָצֵל **ּ וְאַל־** יאבר וִשְׂרָצֵל ּ הָאוֹמְרִים שְׁמֵע וִשְׂרָצֵל ּ:

שוֹמֵר וּוֹי אָחָד. שְׁמוֹר שְׁאָרִית עַם אָחָד. וְאַלּד יאבר וּוֹי אָחָד. הַמְיַחָדִים שִׁמְּךּ וְיָ אָלֹהִינוּ וְיָ אֶחָד: שׁוֹמֵר וּוֹי לָדוֹשׁ. שְׁמוֹר שְׁאָרִית עַם לְדוֹשׁ. וְאַלֹּד יאבַד וּוֹי לָדוֹשׁ. הַמְשַׁלְּשִׁים בְּשִׁלּוּשׁ לְדָּשְׁה לָקַדוֹשׁ:

מִתְרַאָּה בְּרַחֲמִים וּמִתְפַּיֵּם בְּתַחֲנוּנִים. הִתְרַאָה זְהִתְפַּיֵם לְדוֹר עָנִי כִּי אִין עוֹוֵר:

אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ חָנִּנְוּ וַעְנֵנְוּ, כִּי אִין בְּנוּ מַעֲשִׁים. אֲשֵׂה עִפְּנוּ אָדָכָּה וָהָסָּד וְהוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ:

As for us, we know not what to do; but our eves are upon thee. Remember, O Lord, thy tender mercies and thy lovingkindnesses; for they have been ever of old. Let thy lovingkindness, O Lord, be upon us, according as we have waited for thee. Remember not against us the iniquities of our ancestors: let thy tender mercies speedily come to meet us; for we are brought very low. Be gracious unto us, O Lord, be gracious unto us; for we are sated to the full with contempt. In wrath remember to be merciful. For he knoweth our frame; he remembereth that we are dust. Help us, O God of our salvation, for the sake of the glory of thy name; and deliver us, and pardon our sins, for thy name's sake.

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

וֹאָנַהְנוּ לֹא גַרַע מַה־נַּעֲשֶׂה, כִּי עָלֶיךְ ציגונו: וָכֹר רַהֲמֶיך וְיָ וַהֲכְבֵיך, כִּי מֵעוּלְם הַמְּה: יְהִי־חַסְדְּךְ יְיְ עָלֵינוּ, כַּאֲשֶׁר יִחַלְנוּ לֶך: אַל תִּוְבֶּר־לְנוּ עֲוֹנֹת רָאשׁנִים, מַהֵר יָכַרְּמְוֹנוּ בַחֲמֶיךְ, בִּי בַלְּוֹנוּ מְאֹד: חָנֵנוּ יִיָ הָגָנוּ, בִּי־רַב שָׂבַעְנוּ בוּז: בְּרְגָוֹ רַחֵם תִּזְבּוֹר: בִּי דוּא יָדַע יִצְהֵנוּ, זְכוּר בִּידעַבָּר אֲנֶחִנוּ: עָוָרֵנוּ אֱלֹהֵי יִשְׁעֵנוּ עַלֹּ־דָבַר כִּבוֹר־שָׁמֶךָ, וָהַצִּילֵנוּ וְכַבָּר עַל חַפאתינוּ, לְמַעַן שְׁמֶךְ: יָתְגַּבַל וִיתְקַבַשׁ שִׁמָה רַבָּא, בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְרָא Reader. בָּרְעוֹתָה. וְיַמְלִיךְ פַלְכוּתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דִּיד בָּל־בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעֲנָלָא וּבִוְפַן כָּןרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהֵא שְׁמֵה רַבָּא, מְבָרַךְ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְמִי Cong. and Reader. עַלְמַיָּא.

יִתְבָּבֶדְ וְיִשְׁתַבֵּח , וְיִתְבָּצֵר וְיִתְרֹמֵם, וְיִתְנִשְׂא Reader. יְיִתְנִשְׂא יְיִתְבְּשִׁא בְּרִיךְ הוּא. יְיִתְבַּא בְּרִיךְ הוּא. יְיִתְבַּא בְּרִיךְ הוּא. יְיִתְבַּא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, תְּשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנֵחֶמֶתָא, דִּי־ לְצֵלְא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, תְּשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנֵחֶמֶתָא, דִּי־ בְּעִלְבָּא וִאִּמְרוּ אָמֵן:

On Mondays and Thursdays the following two puragraphs are added. They are, however, omitted on the following days:

—New Moon, the day before Passover, the Fast of Ab, the day before the Fast of Atonement, during the Feast of Dedication, the two days of Purim, and of Purim Katon, the 14th and 15th of Adar Rishon.

O God, slow to anger and abounding in lovingkindness and truth, rebuke us not in thine anger. Have pity upon thy people, O Lord, and save us from all evil. We have sinned against thee, O Lord; forgive, we beseech thee, according to the abundance of thy tender mercies, O God.

O God, slow to anger and abounding in lovingkindness and truth, hide not thy face from us. Have pity upon Israel, thy people, and deliver us from all evil. We have sinned against thee, O Lord; forgive, we beseech thee, according to the abundance of thy tender mercies, O God.

### ORDER OF READING THE LAW.

The following to "as of old," p. 87, forms part of the Service when Prayers are said with a Congregation on Mondays and Thursdays, and also, with the exception of "May it be the will," etc., to "Amen," p. 85, on Sabbath Afternoons, New Moon, the Intermediate Days of Passover and Tabernacles, and on Fast Days (Mornings and Afternoons).

The Ark is Opened.

Reader and Cong.—And it came to pass, when the ark set forward, that Moses said, Rise

On Mondays and Thursdays the following two paragraphs are added. They are, however, omitted on the following days:—
New Moon, the day before Passover, the Fast of Ab, the day before the Fast of Atonement, during the Feast of Dedication, the two days of Purim, and of Purim Katon, the 14th and 15th of Adar Rishon.

בַּלְּבָרְ אַכָּרִ יְנָעִלְישָׁרָתְ, אַלּיבְּאַפְּּרְ תּוֹכִיתִנוּ: הְּיּסָה יְיָ עַלִּיעָפֶּךְ, וְהוּשִׁיעֵנוּ מִבְּלִירָע; הָּלְאָנוּ לְּדְּ אָבִוּן, סְלַח־נָא כְּרֹב רַחֲמֶּיךְ אֵלּי אַל אָנֶדְ אַפֵּיִם וְרַב־חֶמֶּר וָוְאָמֶת, אַל־תַּסְתֵּר אָל אָנֶדְ אַפִּים וְרַב־חֶמֶּר וָוְאָמֶת, אַל־תַּסְתֵּר מְבָּלֹירְע: חְשְׁאנוּ לִדְּ אָרוֹן, סְלַח־נָא בְּרֹב מְבָּלֹירָע: חְשָׁאנוּ לִדְּ אָרוֹן, סְלַח־נָא בְּרֹב

## סדר קריאת התורה:

The following to Day p. 87, forms part of the Service when Prayers are said with a Congregation on Mondays and Thursdays, and also, with the exception of Tay. p. 85, on Sabbath Afternoons, New Moon, the Intermediate Days of Passover and Tabernacles, and on Fast Days (Mornings and Afternoons).

The Ark is opened.

Reader and Congregation.

נַיָהִי בִּנְּקֹעַ הָאָרֹן, וַיְּאֹמֶר משָׁה. קּוּמָהו

up, O Lord, and thine enemies shall be scattered, and they that hate thee shall flee before thee. For out of Zion shall go forth the Law, and the word of the Lord from Jerusalem.

Blessed be he who in his holiness gave the Law to his people Israel.

The Reader takes the Scroll of the Law, and says:-

Magnify the Lord with me, and let us exalt his name together.

Reader and Cong.—Thine, O Lord, is the greatness, and the power, and the glory, and the victory, and the majesty: for all that is in the heaven and in the earth is thine; thine, O Lord, is the kingdom, and the supremacy as head over all. Exalt ye the Lord our God, and worship at his footstool: holy is he. Exalt ye the Lord our God, and worship at his holy mount; for the Lord our God is holy.

May the Father of mercy have mercy upon a people that have been borne by him. May he remember the covenant with the patriarchs, deliver our souls from evil hours, check the evil inclination in them that have been carried by him, grant us of his grace an everlasting deliverance, and in the attribute of his goodness fulfil our desires by salvation and mercy.

בָּרוּךְ שָׁנָתֵן תּוֹרָה לְעַמוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל בִּקְּרָשְׁתוֹּ: מִצִּיוֹן תִּצֵא תוֹרָה וְדְבַר־וִיָּ מִירוּשְׁלָם: בָּרוּךְ שָׁנָתֵן תּוֹרָה לְעַמוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל בִּקְּרָשְׁתוֹּ:

The Reader takes the Scroll of the Law, and says:-

# נַּדְלוּ לַיָּי אָתִי. וּנְרוֹמֲמֶה שְׁמוֹ יַחְדְּ<mark>ו:</mark>

Reader and Congregation:-

 זְיָ אֶלהֵינוּ:
 זְיַ אֶלהֵינוּ, וְהִשְּׁתַּחֵוּ לְהַר כְּוְדְשׁוֹ, כִּי כְּרְוֹשׁ וְהַמְּתְנַשֵּׁא לְכֹל ו לְרִאשׁ: רוֹמֲמוּ זִיְ אֵלהֵינוּ, וְהַמְּתְנַשֵּׁא לְכֹל ו לְרִאשׁ: רוֹמֲמוּ זִיְ אֵלהִינוּ, וְהַמְּתְנַשֵּׁא לְכֹל ו לְרִאשׁ: רוֹמֲמוּ זִיְ אֵלהִינוּ,
 זְיִ אָלהִינוּ:

אַב הָרַחֲמִים. הוּא יְרַחֵם עֵם עֲמוּסִים. וְיִוְכּוֹר בְּרִית אָתְנִים. וְיַאִּיל נַפְּשׁוֹתִינוּ מְן־הַשְּׁעוֹת הָרְעוֹת. וְיִנְעַר בְּיֵאָר הָרַע מִן הַנְּשׁוּאִים. וְיְחֹן אוֹתָנוּ לִפְלִימַת עוֹלָמִים. וִימַלֵּא מִשְׁאֲלוֹתְינוּ בְּמָדָה מוֹבָה יְשׁוּעֶה וְרַחֲמִים: The Scroll of the Law is placed upon the desk. The Reader unrolls it, and says the following:—

And may his kingdom be soon revealed and made visible unto us, and may he be gracious unto our remnant and unto the remnant of his people, the house of Israel, granting them grace, kindness, mercy and favor; and let us say, Amen. Ascribe, all of you, greatness unto our God, and render honor to the Law.

Here the Reader names the Person who is to be called to the Reading of the Law.

Blessed be he, who in his holiness gave the Law unto his people Israel. The Law of the Lord is perfect, restoring the soul: the testimony of the Lord is faithful, making wise the simple. The precepts of the Lord are right, rejoicing the heart: the commandment of the Lord is pure, enlightening the eyes. The Lord will give strength unto his people: the Lord will bless his people with peace. As tor God, his way is perfect: the word of the Lord is tried; he is a shield unto all them that trust in him.

Cong. and Reader.—And ye that cleave unto the Lord your God are alive every one of you this day.

Those who are called to the Reading of the Law say the following Blessing:—

Bless ye the Lord who is to be blessed.

Cong.—Blessed be the Lord, who is to be blessed for ever and ever.

The Scroll of the Law is placed upon the desk. The Reader unrolls it, and says the following:—

יְּדֶל לִאלהִוְנוּ וּתְנִי כְבוֹר לַתּוֹרָה: יִלְחָמֶר לְרַחֲמִים וּלְרָצוֹן, וְנֹאֹמֵר אָמֵן: חַכּּל הְבוּ יְנְחָמֶר לְתַחֲמִים וּלְרָצוֹן, וְנֹאֹמֵר אָמֵן: חַכּּל הְבוּ וְתִּנְּלָה וְתִּרָאָה מַלְכוּתוֹ עָמֵוֹרָה:

Here the Reader names the Person who is to be called to the Reading of the Law:—

•נָהָן קְרָב יַעָמד פ׳ בֶּן פ׳ הַכּהָן.

אָמְרַת יִיָּ אָרוּפָּה. מָנֵן הוּא לְכֹל הַחוֹסִים בּוֹ: מִּחְבָּת יִיִּ אָת עַמּוֹ בַשְּׁלוֹם: יְיָ עוֹ לְעַמּוֹ יִתֵּן מִּחְבָּת יִיָּ בְּּרָה מְאִירַת עִינְיִם: יִיְ עוֹ לְעַמּוֹ יִתֹּן מִּחְבָּר יִיְ בְּּרָה מְאִירַת עִינְיִם: יְיָ עוֹ לְעַמּוֹ יִתֹּן מִּחְבָּר יִיְ אָרוּפָּה. מְנֵן הוּא לְכֹל הַחוֹסִים בּוֹ:

Congregation and Reader:-

וְצַתָּם הַדְּבֵקִים בַּיָי אֱלהֵיכָם הַיִּים בְּלְּכָם הַיּוֹם:

Those who are called to the Reading of the Law say the following Blessing:—

בַּרַכוּ אָת־יִיָּ הַמְּבֹרָךְ:

Congregation:-

ַבֶּרוּךְ וְיָ הַמְּבֹרָךְ לְעוֹלָם וָעֶר:

The Kesponse of the Congregation is repeated and the Blessing continued:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast chosen us from all peoples, and hast given us thy Law. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who givest the Law.

After the Reading of a Section of the Law, the following
Blessing is said:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast given us the Law of truth, and hast planted everlasting life in our midst. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who givest the Law.

Persons who have been in peril of their lives, during journeys' by sea or land, in captivity or sickness, upon their deliverance or recovery say the following, after the conclusion of the last Blessing:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who vouchsafest benefits unto the undeserving, who hast also vouchsafed all good unto me,

### The Congregation respond:-

He who hath vouchsafed all good unto thee, may he vouchsafe all good unto thee for ever.

After the Reading of the Law, the Scroll is held up, and the Congregation say the following:—

And this is the Law which Moses set before the children of Israel, according to the commandment of the Lord by the hand of Moses. It is a tree of life to them that grasp it, and of them that uphold it every one is rendered happy. Its ways are ways of pleasantness, and all its paths are peace.

The Response of the Congregation is repeated and the Blessing Continued:—

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָיָ, אָלהֵונוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. אֲשֶׁר בְּחַר־בְּנוּ מִבְּל־הָעַמִּים, וְנָתַן־לְנוּ אֶת־תּוֹרָתוּ. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. נוֹתֵן הַתּוֹרָה:

After the Reading of a Section of the Law, the following Blessing is said:—

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָּ . נוֹתֵן הַתּוֹרָה: נְתַּן־לֶנִּי תּוֹרַת אָמֶת . וְהַיִּי עוֹלָם נָפַע בְּתוֹבְנִי בִּרוּךְ אַתָּה וִיָּ , אָלהִינִּי מִלְם נָפַע בְּתוֹבְנִי.

Persons who have been in peril of their lives, during journeys by sea or land, in captivity or sickness, upon their deliverance or recovery say the following, after the conclusion of the last Blessing:—

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָיָ, אָלהִינוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלְם. הַגּוֹמֵל לִחַיָּבִים מוֹבוֹת. שֵׁנְּמֶלֵנִי כָּל־מוֹב:

The Congregation respond:-

מִי שָׁנְּמְלִךְ בָּל־מוֹב. הוּא וִנְמְלְדְ בָּל־מוֹב מָלְה:

After the Reading of the Law, the Scroll is held up, and the Congregation say the following:—

וְזֹאֹת הַתּוֹרָה אֲשֶׁר־שָׁם משֶׁה לִּבְּנֵי בְּנֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל, עַל־פִּי יִי בְּיַד־משֶׁה: עִץ־חַיִּים הִיא לַמַּחֲוִיקִים בְּהּ, וְתֹמְכָּידָ מִאֶשֶׁר: דְּרָכֵּיהָ דַרְכִּי־נִעַם, וְכְל־ On returning the Scroll of the Law to the Ark, the Reader says:—

Let them praise the name of the Lord; for his name alone is exalted:

Congregation.—His majesty is above the earth and heaven; and he hath lifted up a horn for his people, to the praise of all his loving ones, even of the children of Israel, the people near unto him. Praise ye the Lord.

Psalm xxiv.

A Psalm of David: The earth is the Lord's and the fulness thereof; the world, and they that dwell therein. For it is he that hath founded it upon the seas, and established it upon the floods. Who may ascend the mountain of the Lord? And who may stand in his holy place? He that hath clean hands and a pure heart; who hath not set his desire upon vanity, and hath not sworn deceitfully. He shall receive a blessing from the Lord, and righteousness from the God of his salvation. This is the generation of them that seek after him, that seek thy face, (O God of) Jacob! (Selah.) Lift up your heads, O ye gates; and be ye lifted up, ye everlasting doors, that the King of glory may come in. Who, then, is the King of glory? The Lord strong and mighty, the Lord mighty in battle. Lift up your heads, O ye gates; yea, lift them up, ye everlasting doors, that the King of glory may come in. Who, then, is the King of glory? The Lord of hosts, he is the King of glory. (Selah.)

On returning the Scroll of the Law to the Ark, the Reader says:—

יָהַלְלוּ אֶת־שֵׁם יְרוָה, כִּי־נִשְׂנְב שְׁמוּ לְבַדּוֹ.

Congregation:—

רודו על־אָכֶץ וְשְׁמְיִם. וַיְּנֶם קְרֹבוֹ. הַלְּלוּיָה: לְבָל חֲסִידִיו לִבְנִי יִשְׂרָאֵל עַם כְּרִבוֹ. הַלְּלוּיָה:

### תהלים כ'ד

לָדָוִד מִוְמוֹר. לַיהוָה הַאָּהֶץ וּמִלוֹאָה, תִבֶּל וְשָׁבֵי בָה: כִּי הוּא עַל־יַמִּים יִסְדָה, וְעַל־יִ<del>נְהָרוֹת</del> יבונגה: מיינעלה בהר יהוה, ומיינקום במקום קָדשוֹ: נְקִי כַפַּיִם וּבַר לֵבָב אֲשֶׁר לֹא־נֶשָׂא לַשְּׁוֹא נַפְשִׁי, וְלֹא נִשְׁבַּע לְמִרְמָה: יִשְׂא בִרְכָה מֵאָת יָהוֶה וּצְרָכָה מֵאָלהִי יִשְׁעוֹ: וֶה דּוֹר דּרְשַׁוֹ אָבַרְשֵׁי פָּנֶיְדְ יַעַלְב מֶלְה: שָׁאוּ שִׁעָרִים רָאשִׁיבִם, וָהַנְשָׂאוּ פִּתִחֵי עוֹלֶם, וְיָבוֹא מֶלֶךְ הַכְּבוֹד: מִי <mark>וָה</mark> מָלֵךְ הַבָּבוֹד, יִהוָה עִזּוּו וִגִבוֹר, יִהוָּה וָבוֹ<mark>ר</mark> בָּלְּחֲבֶּה: שָׁאוּ שָׁעַרִים רָאשֵׁיכָם, וּשָׂאוּ <mark>פִּתְחֵי</mark> עוֹלֶם, וְיָבֹא מֶּלֶךְ הַבְּבוֹר: מִי הוּא <u>וָה מֵלֵךְ</u> הַבָּבוֹד, יָהוָה צִבְאוֹת, הוּא מֶלֶךְ הַבְּבוֹד מֶלֶה:

While the Scroll of the Law is being placed in the Ark, the following to "as of old" is said:—

And when it rested, he said, Return, O Lord, unto the ten thousands of the thousands of Israel. Arise, O Lord, unto thy resting place; thou, and the ark of thy strength. Let thy priests be clothed with righteousness; and let thy loving ones shout for joy. For the sake of David thy servant, turn not away the face of thine anointed. For I give you good doctrine; forsake ye not my Law. It is a tree of life to them that grasp it, and of them that uphold it every one is rendered happy. Its ways are ways of pleasantness, and all its paths are peace. Turn thou us unto thee, O Lord, and we shall return: renew our days as of old.

Happy are they that dwell in thy house: they will be ever praising thee. (Selah.)

Happy is the people, that is in such a case: happy is the people, whose God is the Lord.

Psalm cxlv. A Psalm of Praise: of David

I will extol thee, my God, O King; and I will bless thy name for ever and ever.

Every day will I bless thee; and I will praise thy name for ever and ever.

Great is the Lord, and exceedingly to be praised: and his greatness is unsearchable.

One generation shall laud thy works to another, and shall declare thy mighty acts.

On the majestic glory of thy grandeur, and on thy marvellous deeds, will I meditate.

While the Scroll of the Law is being placed in the Ark, the following, to Day, is said:—

ַםָּהִיבֵּנוּ וְבִּנָּה אֵלָּוֹבּ וְנִאָּוּבָּם עִיבִּה וְמִינִּה בְּנִּלְּבָם יִּלְּוֹבּ וְנִאָּהְבֹּם הַבְּּה וְתִּמְכֵּוּה מְּצִּלְּבִם יִּלְּבָּם הְּבָּה וְתִמְכֵּוּה מְּאָשְׁר:
עָּלְכֹּח מוּב נְתַּעִּי לְכָּם עוּלְרֵנִי אַּלְ-שַּׁאוֹבוּ: אֹלְבַּבְּרוּר בְּוֹר תַּבְּבָּוּ אַרְיַשְׁיב פְּנִי מְשִׁיחָבוּ: מִּלְבַּבְּוֹת בְּנִילִּה וְלְבָּח מוּב נְתִּעִּי לְכָּם תּוֹלְתִי אַלְ-שַּׁאוֹבוּ: בִּיּ בְּבְּיוֹר בְּנִבְּוֹה וְלְבִּוּ: בִּיּ בְּבִּיוֹת בְּנִבְּוֹת וְחָכִיבְוֹר וְנִבְּנִוּוּ: בִּיּ בְּיִּבְּיוֹת וְחָכִיבְוֹת וְחַכִּיבְוֹר וְנִבְּוֹנִיוּ וְבְּנִינִיוּ וְנִישְׁיבְּה וְבְּנִים בְּבִּיּ מְשִׁיחָבוּ: בִּיּי בְּשִׁים בְּבִּיוּ בְּיִבְּבְּוֹת וְחָבִינִיךְ וְנִבְּוֹת וְּבִּנִים בְּבִּי בְּיִשְׁיחָבוּ: בִּיּי בְּעִּבְּוֹי בְּנִיבְּוֹת וְבְּנִים בְּבִּיּת וְחַכִּיבְוֹי בְּיִבְּיִם בְּבִּיּת וְחָבִינִוּך וְבְּבִּוֹת בִּיִּבְים בְּבִּים בְּבִּיוֹת וְחָבִינִוּךְ וְבְּבִּוֹת בִּיִים בְּיִבְּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּית בְּבִּיתוֹים בְּיִבְּים בְּבִּית בְּבְּבוֹת וֹלְבִיוֹים בְּיבְּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּית בְּנִים בְּבִּית בְּבִּית בְּבִּית בְּבִּית בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּבִּים בְּבִית בְּיבְּבוּת וְבְּבִּית בְּבִּית בְּבִּית בְּבִּית בְּיבְּבוֹת בִּינִים בְּבּית בְּיבִית בְּיבְּת בְּבִּים בְּבִּית בְּבִּית בְּבּית בְּבִּוֹת בּבְּתוֹת בּבּוֹת בְּיבְּבוּת בְּיבִית בְּיבוֹת בְּבִּית בְּיבִּים בְּבִּית בְּיבְּבוּת בְּבִּית בְּיבִּים בְּבּית בְּיִים בְּבִּית בְּיִבְּים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּבְים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיבְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבְּיוֹבְיוּבְּיים בְּיבּים בְּיבְּבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּיוּבְים בְּבְּבְּים בְּבְּים בְּבְּים בְּיבְּבְּים בְּבְּים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבְּבְּים בְּבְּבְּים בְּיבְּיִים בְּבְּבְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיִבְּיוּבְים בְּבְּבְּים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבְּבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִיבְּיִים בְּבְּבְּים בְּבְּבְּים בְּיבְּיִים בְּבְּבְּבְּים בְּיִים בְּיבְּבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִבְי

אַשָּׁרִי יוֹשְׁבִּי בִּינֶּרְדּּ , עוֹד יְדַלְּלְּוּךּ פֶּלְה: אַשְׁרִי הַעָּם שָׁבְּכָה לוֹ, אַשְׁרִי הָעָם שָׁיִיָּ אָּלְהִיי: אַשְׁרִי הַעָּם שָׁבָּכָה לוֹ, אַשְׁרִי הָעָם שָׁיִיָּ אָּלְהִיי:

אָרוֹמִמְדְּ אָלוֹהֵי הַמֶּּגֶּדְ,וַאֲבְרַכְּה שָׁמְדְּ לְעוֹלְם וַעֵּר:

בָּבֶר בְּבוֹר וְשַׁבַּח מַעֲשֶׁיךּ , וְבְבָּרִי נִפְּלְאֹתֶיךּ אָשִׁיחָה: בּוֹר לְרוֹר וְשַׁבַּח מַעֲשֶׁיךּ , וּלְנְּיֻרְלָּתוֹ אֵין חֵכֶּןר: בּוֹר לְרוֹר וְשַׁבַּח מַעֲשֶׁיךּ , וּלְנְּיֻרְלָּתוֹ אֵין חֵכֶּןר: בַּבֵּל־יוֹם אֲבָּרָכֶּךָ, וַאֲבַרָּי נִפְּלָאֹתֶיךְ אָשִׂיחָה: And men shall speak of the might of thy awful acts; and I will recount thy greatness.

They shall pour forth the fame of thy great goodness, and shall exult in thy righteousness.

The Lord is gracious and merciful; slow to anger and of great lovingkindness.

The Lord is good to all; and his tender mercies are over all his works.

All thy works shall give thanks unto thee, O Lord; and thy loving ones shall bless thee.

They shall speak of the glory of thy kingdom, and talk of thy power.

To make known to the sons of men his mighty acts, and the majestic glory of his kingdom.

Thy kingdom is an everlasting kingdom, and thy dominion endureth throughout all generations.

The Lord upholdeth all that fall, and raiseth up all those that are bowed down.

The eyes of all wait upon thee; and thou givest them their food in due season.

Thou openest thine hand, and satisfiest every living thing with favor.

The Lord is righteous in all his ways, and loving in all his works.

The Lord is nigh unto all them that call upon him, to all that call upon him in truth.

He will fulfil the desire of them that fear him; he also will hear their cry, and will save them.

פָּבוּד מַלְכוּתִד יאִמֵּרוּ, וּנְבוּרַתִד יְדַבֵּרוּ: מוּב־יְדֹּה לַכּל, וְבַחֲמִיו עַל־כָּל־מַעֲשִׁיו: מוּב־יְדֹּה לַכּל, וְבַחֲמִיו עַל־כָּל־מַעֲשִׁיו: מוּב־יְדֹּה לַכּל, וְבַחֲמִיו עַל־כָּל־מַעֲשִׁיו: מוֹב־יְדֹּה לַכּל, וְבַחֲמִיו עַל־כָּל־מַעֲשִׁיו: מוֹב־יְדֹּהְ לַכּלּל, וְבִּבְּלְתָד יְבַבְּרִוּ:

לְהוּדְיעַ לִבְגִי הָאָדָם וְבוּרתִיו, וּכְבוּד הְדֵ<mark>יר</mark> מַלְכוּתוֹ:

. מַלְכוּתְדּ, מַלְכוּת בָּל־עֹלָמִים, וּמֶמְשַׁלְתְּדּ, בְּבְל־ דור וָדוֹר:

סומד יִתְוֹה לְכָל הַנֹּפִלִים, וְזוֹמֵןר לְכָל-הַכְּפּוּפִים: אָכִלָם בִּעִתוֹ : אָכִלָם בִּעִתוֹ :

פותח אֶת־יָהֶדְּ, וּמַשְּׁבִּיעַ לְכָל־חֵי רָצוֹן:

באמר. בוור יווּנָה לְבָּל-לִרְאָיוּ , לְכִל אֲמֶּר יִלְּבְאָּ דּבּיל יִרנָּה בְּבָל-נְּרָבִיוּ , וְחָסִיר בְּבְל-מַּגְּאַיוּ:

בָּאָבָת: רְצוֹּן-ְיָרָאָיו יַעֲשֶּׂרֹ, וְאָת־שַׁוִעֲתַם יִשְׁמַע וְיוֹשִׁיעֵם: The Lord guardeth all them that love him; but all the wicked will he destroy.

My mouth shall speak of the praise of the Lord; and let all flesh bless his holy name for ever and ever.

But we will bless the Lord from this time forth and for ever more. Praise ye the Lord.

On the following days Psalm xx. is omitted: New Moon, the day before Passover, on the Fast of Ab, the day before the Fast of Atonement, during the Feast of Dedication, on Purim and Purim Katon.

### Psalm xx.

For the Chief Musician, A Psalm of David, The Lord answer thee in the day of trouble; the name of the God of Jacob set thee up on high; send thee help from the sanctuary, and uphold thee out of Zion; remember all thy offerings, and accept thy burnt sacrifice (Selah); grant thee thy heart's desire, and fulfil all thy purpose. We will exult in thy salvation, and in the name of our God we will set up our banners: the Lord fulfil all thy petitions. Now know I that the Lord saveth his anointed: he will answer him from his holy heaven with the mighty saving acts of his right hand. Some trust in chariots and some in horses; but we will make mention of the name of the Lord our God. They are bowed down and fallen: but we are risen and stand upright. Save, Lord: may the King answer us on the day when we call.

שוֹמֵר יְהוְּה אָת־כְּל־אֹהֲבְיוֹ, וְאָת בְּל־<mark>הְּרְשְׁעִים</mark> יַשָּׁמִיד:

בְּלְדִשׁוֹ לְעוֹלֶם וָעָד: אָהָלַת יְהוָה יְדַבָּר־פִּי, וִיבְרֵךְ כְּלּ־בְּשְׂר שִׁם

וֹאָנַהְנוּ נְבָרֵךְ יָה, מֵעַתָּה וְעַר עוֹלְם. הַלְּלוּיָה:

On the following days Psalm xx. is omitted; New Moon, the day before Passover, on the Fast of Ab, the day before the Fast of Atonement, during the Feast of Dedication, on Purim and Purim Katon.

## תתלים כ'

לַמִנַאָּהַ מִּוְּמוֹר לְדָוִר: יַעַנְדְּ יְהוָֹה בִּיוֹם צֻּרָה, ישַׂנֶּבְדְּ שִׁם אֱלֹהֵי יַעֲלָב: יִשְׁלַח עָוִרְדְּ מִקְּדָשׁ, וּמִצְיוֹן יִסְעַהַדְ: יִוָכֹר כָּל מִנְחֹתֵיךְ, וְעוֹלְתִּדְ יַדַשָּׁנָה־מָּלָה: יִמָּן־לָדְ כִלְבָבָדְּיוִכָּל־יִעַצָּתִדְּ יִמַּלֵּא: וְרַנְנָה בִּישׁוּעָהֶךּ וּבְשֵׁם־אֱלֹהֵינוּ נִרְגֹּל, יִמֵּלֵ<mark>א</mark> יָ<mark>רוָה כָּל־מִשִּׁאֲלוֹתָיף: עַתָּה יָרַעִתִּי, כִּי הוֹשִׁיעַ</mark> יָרוָה מִשִׁיחוֹ, יַעֲנֵהְוּ מִשְּׁמֵי כָּוְדְשׁוֹ, בִּנְבוּרוֹת יִשְׁע יָמִינוֹ: אֵלֶה בָּרֶבֶב וְאֵלֶה בַפּוּסִים, וַאֲנַחָנוּ בִּשֵׁם־ יָהנָה אֵלהֵינוּ נַוִּפִּיר: הַפְּה בָּרִעוּ וְנָפֶּלוּ, וַאֲנַחָנוּ קַבְּנוּ וַנִּתְעוֹרָר: יְהוָה הוֹשִׁיעָה, הַבָּּוְלֶךְ יַעְנֵנְוּ ביום־קַרְאֵנוּ:

And a redeemer shall come to Zion and to them that turn from transgression in Jacob, saith the Lord. And as for me, this is my covenant with them, saith the Lord: my spirit that is upon thee, and my words which I have put in thy mouth, shall not depart out of thy mouth, nor out of the mouth of thy seed, nor out of the mouth of thy seed, saith the Lord, from henceforth and for ever.

But thou art holy, O thou that dwellest amid the praises of Israel. And one cried unto another, and said, Holy, holy, holy is the Lord of hosts: the whole earth is full of his glory. \*And they receive sanction the one from the other, and say, Holy in the highest heavens, the place of his divine abode; holy upon earth, the work of his might; holy for ever and to all eternity is the Lord of hosts; the whole earth is full of the radiance of his glory. Then a wind lifted me up, and I heard behind me the voice of a great rushing (saying), Blessed be the glory of the Lord from his place. \*Then a wind lifted me up, and I heard behind me the voice of a great rushing, of those who uttered praises, and said, Blessed be the glory of the Lord from the region of his divine abode. The Lord shall reign for ever and ever. \*The kingdom of the Lord endureth for ever and to all eternity. O Lord, the God of Abraham, of Isaac and of Israel, our fathers, keep this for ever in the imagination of the thoughts of the heart of thy people, and direct their heart unto thee. And he, being merciful, forgiveth iniquity

<sup>\*</sup>The Chaldee paraphrase of the preceding verse.

וּבָא לְצִיּוֹן גּוֹאָל וּלְשָׁבִי פָּשַׁע בִּיַעַּלְב, נְאָם יְיָ: וֹדְצְרָ וֹאָת בְּרִיתִי אֹתֶם אָמֵר יְיָ, רוּחִי אֲשָׁר עְלֵּוְךּ, וֹדְצְרָ וֹאָת בְּרִיתִי אֹתֶם אָמֵר יְיָ, רוּחִי אֲשָׁר עְלֵּוְךּ, עוֹלֶם:

וָאַתָּה כָּדוֹשׁ, יוֹשָׁב תִּהָלוֹת יִשְׂרָאָלֹ<mark>: וְכָּרָא זֵה</mark> אָל־זֶה וִאָפַר, קַרוֹשׁ קָרוֹשׁ קָרוֹשׁ יָנְ אָבָאוֹת, מָלֹא כֶל־הָאֶרֵץ כִּבוֹדוֹ, וּמְקַבְּלִין דֵן מִן־דֵּן, ָוָאֶמָרִין כַדִּישׁ בִּשָׁמִי מִרוֹמָא עִלְאָר, בֵּית שָׁ<mark>כִינְתָה.</mark> קַרִישׁ עַל־אַרְעָא עוֹבֵר נְבוּרְתָּה. קַּדִּישׁ לְע<u>ֶלֵם</u> וּלְעָלְמִי עָלְמַיָּא. יְיָ צְבָאוֹת. מַלְיָא בְל־אַרִעָא וִיוּ יָבֶרָה: וַתִּשְּׂאָנִי רְוּחַ, וָאִשְׁמֵע אַחֲרֵי קוֹל רְעַשׁ נָדוֹל, בָּרוּךְ כָבוֹד־יִיָ מִמְּקוֹמוֹ: וּנְמַלְתַּנִי רוּהָא, וְשָׁמִנֵת בַּתַרֵי כָּל זִיעַ שַׂנִּיא, דִּי מִשַּבִּחִין וִאְמִרין. בָּרִיךְ וָקָרָא דִי וָן מִאֲתַר בִּית שְׁבִינִתָה: וָיָ ו וִמְלֹךְ לעלם וָעָר: יָיָ מַלְכוּתָה קָאָם לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְמִי <mark>עַלְמַיָּא: יִי אֵלהֵי אַבְרָהָם יִצִּהְקוֹיִשִּׂרָאֵל אֲבוֹתֵינוּ.</mark> שַׁמִרָה־זֹאת לְעוֹלֶם, לְיֵצֶר מַחְשְׁבוֹת לְבַב עַמֶּךְ, וְדֶבֵן לְבָבָם אָלֶוְד: וְהוּא רַחוּם, וִכַפֵּר עוֹן וִלֹא

and destroyeth not: yea, many a time he turneth his anger away, and doth not stir up all his wrath. For thou, O Lord, art good and forgiving, and abounding in lovingkindness to all them that call upon thee. Thy righteousness is an everlasting righteousness, and thy Law is truth. Thou wilt show truth to Jacob and lovingkindness to Abraham, according as thou has sworn unto our fathers from the days of old. Blessed be the Lord day by day; if one burdeneth us, God is our salvation, (Selah.) The Lord of hosts is with us: the God of Jacob is our stronghold. (Selah.) O Lord of hosts, happy is the man that trusteth in thee. Save, Lord: may the King answer us on the day when we call, Blessed is our God, who hath created us for his glory, and hath separated us from them that go astray, and hath given us the Law of truth and planted everlasting life in our midst. May he open our heart unto his Law, and place his love and fear within our hearts, that we may do his will and serve him with a perfect heart, that we may not labor in vain, nor bring forth for confusion. May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that we may keep thy statutes in this world, and be worthy to live to witness and inherit happiness and blessing in the days of the Messiah and in the life of the world to come. To the end that my glory may sing praise unto thee, and not be silent: O Lord my God, I will give thanks unto thee for ever. Blessed is the man that trusteth in the Lord, and whose trust the Lord is. Trust ye in the Lord for ever; for in Iah the Lord is an everlasting rock

יַשִׁחִית, וִהָּרַבָּה לִהֲשִׁיב אַפּוֹ וִלֹא יַעִיר בָּל־חֲמֶתוֹ: <mark>בִּי־אַתָּה אֲדֹנָי טוֹב וִסַלָּח,וַרַב־חָסֵד לְכַל־קראֵידְּ:</mark> אָדָקָתִּדְ אָדֶק לִעוֹלָם, וִתוֹרָתִדְ אָמֵת: תִּתוֹ אָמֵת לְיַעַקֹב, הַמָּד לְאַבְרָהָם, אֲשֵׁר־נִשְׁבַּעִהָּ לַאֲבֹתֵינוּ מִימֵי קַדָם: בָּרוּךְ אֲדֹנֵי, יוֹם ו יוֹם, יַעֲמֶם־לֵנוּ, הָאֵל יִשׁוּעָתֵנוּ מֵלֶה: יִיָּ צִבְאוֹת עִמְנוּ, מִשְׁנַב־לֶנוּ אַלהי נַעָּקב מָלָה: יָנָ אָבָאוֹת, אַשָּׁרֵי אָדָם בּמָחַ בָּר: וְיָ הוֹשִׁיעָה. הַמֶּלֶך יַעַגִיוּ בִיוֹם־קָרְאֵנוּ: בָּרוּדְ ָאֶלהֵינוּ שֶׁבְּרָאֵנוּ לִכְבוֹרוֹ, וַהִבְּרִילַנוּ מִ<mark>וְ־הַתוּעִים,</mark> וְנָתַן לָנְוּ תּוֹרַת אֲמֶת, וְהַיֵּי עִילֶם נְמַע בִּתוֹבֵנוּ. הוּא יָפְתַּח לִבֵּנוּ בִּתוֹרָתוּ, וִישֵׁם בִּלְבֵנוּ אַדֲבְתוֹ וִיִרְאָתוּ, וָלַעֲשוֹת רָצוֹנוֹ וּלִעֲבִרוֹ בִּלֵבֶב שֶׁלֵם. לִמַעַן לֹא נינע לָרִיק, וַלֹא גַלָּד לַבֶּדְלָה: יִהִי רָצוֹן מִלְּפְנֵוְדָּ יִי אַלהֵינוּ וַאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. שָׁנִשְׁמור חָקִיךּ בְּעוּלְם <mark>הזָה. וְגוְכֶּה וְגִּחְיָה וְגִרְאֵה, וִגִירַשׁ מוֹבֶה וּבְרָבָה.</mark> לִשָּגִי יִמוֹת הַפְּשִׁיה וּלְהַיִּי הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא: לְמַעַן יִזַמָּרִדְּ כָבוֹד וִלֹא וִדֹם. יְנְ אֲלֹהֵי לְעוֹלֶם אוֹדֶךְ: בָּרוּךְ הַנֶּבֶר אֲשֶׁר וִבִשַּח בַּיָי , וְהָנָה וָנָ מִבְשַׁחוֹ: בְּטְחוּ בַנְי עָדֵי־עַד, כִּי בִּיָה וְיָ צוּר עוֹלְמִים: And they that know thy name will put their trust in thee; for thou hast not forsaken them that seek thee, Lord. It pleased the Lord, for his righteousness' sake, to magnify the Law and to make it honorable.

On the days when the Additional Service is said, the Reader here says Half Kaddish, to "in the world; and say ye, Amen"; on other days, the whole Kaddish, as follows:—

And now, I pray thee, let the power of the Lord be great, according as thou hast spoken. Remember, O Lord, thy tender mercies and thy lovingkindness; for they have been ever of old.

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Accept our prayer in mercy and in favor.

וָיִבִּמְחוּ בִדְּ יוֹדָעִי שָׁמֵדְ, כִּי לֹא־עַוַבְתַּ דּרְשִידְ יִיַ: יָן חָפֵץ לְבַּוְעַן צִּדְכןוֹ, יַנְּדִיל תּוֹרָה וְיַאְדִיר:

On the days when the Additional Service is said, the Reader here says Half Kaddish, i. e. to בְּעַלְמָא. וִאִמְרוּ צָּמֵן; on other days, the whole Kaddish, as follows:-

וְשַתָּה וִנְדַל־נָא כְּחַ אֲדֹנָי כַּאֲשֶׁר דָבַּרְתָּ לֵאמֹר: וָכֹר בַחֲטֶּיְךּ וָנְ נַחֲסָבֶיךְ כִּי מֵעוֹלָם הַאָּה:

יִתְנַדַל וְיִתְקַדַשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא בִעְלְמָא Reader. די־בָרָא כָרְעוּתָה . וַיַּמִלִיךְ מַלְכוּתָה בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבִיוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דִּי־כֶּל־בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעֵנְלְא וּבִוֹבֵן קָרִיב. וִאִּבִוּבְן בָּוֹבִין

יָהָא שְׁמֵהּ רַבָּא מְבָרַךְ, לְעָלַם Cong. and Reader. וּלְעַלְמִי עַלְמֵיָא.

, יִתְכָּרֵךְ וִישׁתַבַּח, וֵיתְכָּאַר וְיִתְרֹמֵם Reader. <mark>וְיִתְנַשֵּׂא וְיתְהַדַּר וְיִתְעַלֶּה, וְיִתְהַלַּל, שָׁמֵה דִּי־</mark> קָדְשָׁא. בְּרִיךְ הוּא, לְעֵלֶא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְכָתָא <mark>וְשִׁירֶרֶא, תְּשִׁבְּדֶרֶא וַנְחֲמֶרָא, דִּי־אֲמִירֶן בְּעָלְמָא.</mark> וֹאָמָרוּ אָמֵן:

בּל בְּרַחֲמִים וּבְרָצוֹן אֶת תְּפִּלְתֵנוּ: Cong.

Reader.—May the prayers and supplications of all Israel be accepted by their Father who is in heaven; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

Reader.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

Reader.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

It is our duty to praise the Lord of all things, to ascribe greatness to him who formed the world in the beginning, since he hath not made us like the nations of other lands, and hath not placed us like other families of the earth, since he hath not assigned unto us a portion as unto them, nor a lot as unto all their multitude. For we bend the knee and offer worship and thanks before the supreme King of kings, the Holy One, blessed be he, who stretched forth the heavens and laid the foundations of the earth, the seat of whose glory is in the heavens above, and the abode of whose might is in the loftiest heights. He is our God; there is none else: in truth he is our King; there is none besides him; as it is written in his Law, And thou shalt know this day, and lay it to thine heart, that the Lord he is God in heaven above and upon the earth beceath: there is none else.

תִתַבַבל אָלוֹתְהוֹן וּבְעוּתְהוֹן דִי־בֶּל־ Reader. יִשְׂרָאָל הָקָרָם אֲבוּהוֹן דִּי בִשְׁמַיָּא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: יהי שם וְיָ מִבֹרֶךְ מֵעַתְה וְעַר עוּלְם: Cong.

יָהָא שָׁלְמָא רַבָּא מִן־שִׁמֵיָא וִחַיִּים עָלְינ**וּ** <sup>Reader.</sup> וְעַל־בָּל־יִשִּרָאֵל. וִאָמָרוּ אָמֵן:

:עַוָרִי מֵעָם וָיָ עשׁה שְׁמַיִם וָאָרֵץ Cong.

עשה שָלום בִּמְרוֹמְיו, הוּא יַעְשָה שָלום, Reader. עָלֵינוּ וִעַל־בָּל־יִשֹּׁרָאֵל. וִאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

עָלִינוֹ לִשַּבָּם לַאֲדוֹן הַכֹּלֹ, לְהֵת נָּדְלָּה לִיוֹאֵר בָרָאשִית. שֶׁלֹא עָשְׂנוּ בְנוֹיֵי הָאֲרָצוֹת, וְלֹא שְׁמְנוּ בָּמִשִׁפְּחוֹת הָצֵּדְמָה. שֵׁלֹא שָׁם הַלֵּקְנוּ כְּהָם, וְגֹרָלִגִּוּ כְּבָל־הָמוּנָם. וַאֲנַחְנוּ כּרִעִים וּמִשִׁתַחַוִים ומודים לפני מֵלֶךְ מַלְבֵי הַמִּלֶּרִים הַקַּרוֹשׁ בְּרוּ<mark>דְ</mark> הוא. שָהוא נוֹמָה שָׁמַוָם וִיוֹמֵד אֲרֶץ. וּמוֹשַׁב וָקָ<mark>רוֹ</mark> בַשָּׁמַיִם מִמַעַל, וּשָׁבִינַת עָזוֹ בִּנְבָהֵי מִרוֹמִים: <mark>הוא אֱלהַינו. אַין עוד. אֱמֶת מַלְבֵּנוּ. אֱבֶּם זוּלְתוּ.</mark> בַּבְתוּב בִּתוֹרָתוֹ. וְיָדַעְתָּ הַיּוֹם וַהֲשֵׁבֹתָ אֶל־לְבָבֶּךְ, בִּי יָיָ הוּא הָאֱלֹהִים, בַּשָּׁמַיָם מִּמַעֵל וָעַל<del>ַ הָאָרָץ</del> בּתְּחַת, אֵין עוֹר:

We therefore hope in thee, O Lord our God, that we may speedily behold the glory of thy might. when thou wilt remove the abominations from the earth, and the idols will be utterly cut off, when the world will be perfected under the kingdom of the Almighty, and all the children of flesh will call upon thy name, when thou wilt turn unto thyself all the wicked of the earth. Let all the inhabitants of the world perceive and know that unto thee every knee must bow, every tongue must swear. Before thee, O Lord our God, let them bow and fall; and unto thy glorious name let them give honor; let them all accept the yoke of thy kingdom, and do thou reign over them speedily, and for ever and ever. For the kingdom is thine, and to all eternity thou wilt reign in glory; as it is written in thy Law, the Lord shall reign for ever and ever. And it is said, And the Lord shall be king over all the earth: in that day shall the Lord be One, and his name One.

The following Kaddish is said by a Mourner.

And now, I pray thee, let the power of the Lord be great, according as thou hast spoken. Remember, O Lord, thy tender mercies and thy lovingkindnesses; for they have been ever of old.

Mourner.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen. עַל־בֵּן נְקַנָּה לְךְ נִי אָלהִינוּ לִרְאוֹת מְהַרָה בְּתִפָּאָרֶת עָזָדְ. לִבַעְבִיר נִּלּוּלִים מִן הָאָרֵץ וָרָאֵלִילִים בָּרוֹת וַבְּרֵתוּן. לִתַקּן עוֹלָם בְּמַלְכוּת שַׁדִּי, וְבָל־בִּנִי בָשָׁר יִקְראוּ בִשִּׁמְדְּ, לְהַפִּנוֹת אֵלֵיְדְּ בָּל־רִשִׁצִי אָָרֶץ: יַבְּירוּ וְיִרְעוּ כְּל־יוּשָׁבֵי תָבֵל: בי לך תכרע בָל־בָּרֶךְ, תִשְׁבַע בָל־לְשוּון: לְפָּגֵיךְ יָיָ אֵלהֵינוּ יִכִּרעוּ וְיִבְּוֹלוּ. וִלִּבִבוֹר שִׁמִדְ יִבֶּ<mark>ר יְתֵנוּ.</mark> וִיקִבּלוּ כָלֶם אָת־על מַלְכוּתֵךְ. וְתִמְלוֹךְ עֲלֵיתֵם מְהַרָה לְעוֹלֶם וָעֶד. כִּי הַמֵּלְכוּת שֶׁלְּדְ הִיא, וּלְעוֹלְמִי עַד תִּמְלֹךְ בִּכָבוֹד: בַּכָּתוּב בִּתוֹרָתֵךְ. יָנָ וּ יִמְלֹךְ לְעִוּלָם וָעֶר: וְגֵאָמֵר. וְהָיָה יָיַ לְמֵלֵךְ עַל<mark>־</mark> בָּל־הָאָהֶץ, בַּיוֹם הַהוּא וִהְנָה וְיָ אֶחָר וּשְׁמוֹ אֶחָר:

# קַדִּישׁ יָתוֹם

וְעַתָּה יִגְדֵּל־נָא כְּחַ אֲדֹנָי כַּאֲשֶׁר דְּבְַּרְתָּ לֵאמֹר: וְכֹר רַחָמֶיך יְיָ וַחָסָבֶיךְ כִּי מִעוֹלָם הַמְּה:

יְתְנַבֵּל וְיִתְקַבֵּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא בְּעְלְמְא דּי־בְרָא כִּרְעוּתִהּ וְיֵמְלִיךְ מֵלְכוּתִהּ בְּחַיִּיכוֹן זֹביוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּיִ דִּי־כָל־בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעְנְּלְא זֹבוֹמֵן קָרִיב וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: Cong. and Mourner.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Mourner.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

Mourner.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

Mourner.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israei; and say ye, Amen.

Psalm for the First Day of the Week.

This is the First Day of the Week on which the Levites in the Temple used to say:—

#### Psalm xxiv.

A Psalm of David: The earth is the Lord's, and the fulness thereof; the world, and they that dwell therein. For it is he that hath founded it upon the seas, and established it upon the floods. יָהָא שְׁמָה רַבְּא מְבָרַךּ, לְּעָלַם Cong. and Mourner. וּלְעָלְמֵי עָלְמַיָּא .

יִתְבָּרֵךְ וְיִשְׁתַבֵּח, וְיִתְפָּאַר וְיִתְרֹמֵם, וְיִתְנִשֵּׁא וְיִתְבַּרַך וְיִתְעַלֶּה, וְיִתְבַלֵּל, שְׁמֵה דִּי־ קְדְשָׁא. בְּרִיךְ הוּא, לְעֵלֶּא מִוּ־בָּל-בּּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, תְּשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנִחָמָתָא, דִּי־אֲמִירָן בְּעְלְמָא. וְאָמָרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהִי שֵׁם יָיְ מְבֹרְךְ מֵעַתָּה וְעַר עוֹלְם: Cong.

יָהֵא שְׁלְמָא רַבָּא מִן־שְׁמַיָּא וְחַיִּים עְּלֵיְנוּ Mourner. וָעֵל־בָּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל וּ וָאִמָרוּ אָמֵן:

:עָוָרִי מֵעִם וָיָ עשֵׂה שְׁבַּוִים וָאָנֵיץ Cong.

עשָׂה שָׁלוֹם בִּמְרוֹמָיו, הוּא יַנְעֲשָׂה שְׁלוֹם, מַנִעְשָׂה שְׁלוֹם, עֵבֶּינוּ וְעַל־בָּל־יִשְׂרָאָל. וְאִמְרוּ אֲמֵן:

Psalm for the First Day of the Week.

<mark>הַיוֹם יוֹם רָאשׁוֹן בְּשַׁבָּת, שָׁבּוֹ הַלְוִיִם הַיוּ אוֹמְרִים בַּמִּקְרָשׁיּ</mark>

תהלים כ'ד

לְבִוֹד מִוְמוֹר. לֵירוָֹה הָאָבֶץ וּמְלוֹאָה, תֵּבֵ<mark>ל</mark> וְיָשָׁבֵי בָהּ: כִּי הוּא עַל־יַמִּים יְסָדָה, וְעַל־נְ<mark>ּהָרוֹת</mark>

Who may ascend the mountain of the Lord? And who may stand in his holy place? He that hath clean hands and a pure heart; who hath not set his desire upon vanity, and hath not sworn deceitfully. He shall receive a blessing from the Lord, and righteousness from the God of his salvation. This is the generation of them that seek after him, that seek thy face, (O God of) Jacob! (Selah.) Lift up your heads, O ye gates; and be ye lifted up, ye everlasting doors, that the King of glory may come in. Who, then, is the King of glory? The Lord strong and mighty, the Lord mighty in battle. Lift up your heads, O ye gates; yea, lift them up, ye everlasting doors, that the King of glory may come in. Who, then, is the King of glory? The Lord of hosts, he is the King of glory. (Selah.)

### Psalm for the Second Day of the Week.

This is the Second Day of the Week on which the Levites in the Temple used to say:—

### (Psalm xlviii.)

A Song; a Psalm of the Sons of Korah. Great is the Lord, and highly to be praised, in the city of our God, in his holy mountain. Beautiful in elevation, the joy of the whole earth is mount Zion,—at the sides of the north,—the city of the great king. God hath made himself known in her palaces as a stronghold. For, lo, the kings met each other, they passed on together. They saw it; then were they amazed; they were confounded, they hasted away. Trembling took hold of them there; pangs

יְּכּוֹנָנֶהְ: מִי־נַצְלֶּה בְּהַר יְהֹוֹה, וּמִי־נְלְּוֹם בִּמְלְם בְּמְלְוֹם נְבְּלִה יְנְבוֹה וּמְלָּה בְּהַר יְהֹוֹה וּמִיִּלְם בִּמְלְם בִּמְלְם בִּמְלִם נִיְלִם וֹיִבוֹא מֵלֶךְ הַבְּבוֹר: מִי הוֹר דּוְּלְשִׁא כַשְׁוֹא מְלְהַי יִשְׁאוּ שְׁעְרִים רָאשׁיכָם, יְּבְּלִה מִּאָלְה יִשְׁאוּ שְׁעְרִים רָאשִׁיכָם, יְּבְּלִה מִּגְּלְה יִשְׁאוּ שְׁעְרִים רָאשִׁיכָם, יְּבְּלִה בִּבְּבוֹר: מִי זָה מְלְּהְ הַבְּבוֹר: מִי זָה מִּלְּהְ הַבְּבוֹר: מִי זָה מִּלְּהְ הַבְּבוֹר: מִי הוֹא זָה מָּלְהְ מִּלְּהְ הַבְּבוֹר: מִי הוֹא זָה מָלֶךְ הַבְּבוֹר מִלְּה הַבְּבוֹר מִלְּה הַבְּבוֹר מִלְּה הַבְּבוֹר מִלְּה הַבְּבוֹר מִי זְה הִיּא מִלְךְ הַבְּבוֹר מִלְּה הַבְּבוֹר מִלְה הַבְּבוֹר מִלְּה הַבְּבוֹר מִי הוֹא זָה מָלְרְה הַבְּבוֹר מִלְּה הַבְּבוֹר מִי הוֹא זָה מָלְרְה הַבְּבוֹר מִי הוֹא זִבּי מִלְּה הַבְּבוֹר מִלְרְה הַבְּבוֹר מִלְרְה הַבְּבוֹר מִלְרְה הַבְּבוֹר מִלְרְה הַבְּבוֹר מִלְרְה הַבְּבוֹר מִי מִר הוֹא מָלְרְ הַבְּבוֹר מִלְּה הִיּבְאוֹת בְּבְּוֹר הִבְּבוֹר מִי מִוֹים בְּמִלְים בִּבְּנִוֹם בְּבְּבוֹים הִבְּבוֹר מִי הִוֹי מִייִילְנִם בְּבְּיִם וְבִבּא מִיְלְרְ הַבְּבוֹר מִי מִילְים בְּבוֹר מִינְה בִּבְּבוֹר הִיוֹבְים בְּבְּבוֹר מִי הִיים בְּמִּים הְּבְּבוֹר מִייִבוֹים בְּבְּבוֹר מִייִם בְּבוֹים בִּבְּיִים הְבִּים הְּבִיים הְבִּבוֹים בְּבְּבוֹים בְּבְּיִבְּים בְּבִּים וְּבִבְּיִים בְּבְּבוֹר מִי בְּבְּיִים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּמוֹית הִיים בְּיִבְיּים בְּבְּבוֹים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּבוֹר מִי בִּבְּאוֹת הְבִּים בְּבְּיוֹים בְּבוֹים בְּבוֹים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹים בְּבְיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּבְּים בְּבְּים בְּבְיוֹם בְּבְיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹב בּיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּיבְיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּעוֹים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּיִבְּים בְּיִּים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּיִים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּיִים בְּיבְים בְּיבוֹים בְּיבְּים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּיִים בְּיִבְים בְּבְּים בְּבְּבְיוֹם בְּבְּבְּיוֹם בְּיִבְּים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּבְּיוֹם בְּיבְּבְּים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּיִבְּים בְּיבְּבְּים בְּבְּבְיוֹם בְּבְּבְיוֹם בְּיִים בְּיבְּים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּבְיוֹים בְּיִים בְ

Psalm for the Second Day of the Week.

הַיּוֹם יוֹם שֵׁנִי בְּשַׁבָּת, שֶׁבּוֹ הַלְוֹיָם הָיוּ אוֹמְרִים בַּמִּקְרָּשׁ:

(תהלים מ'ה)

שיר מִוְמוֹר לִבְנִי־קְרַח: נְּדוֹל יְהוָה וּמְּדְּיּלְּל מְאֹד, בְּעִיר אָלהֵינוּ הַר־לְּדְשׁוֹ: יְפָה נוֹף מְשׁוֹשׁ בְּלֹ־הָאָהֶץ הַר־אִיּוֹן, יַרְבְּהֵי צְפוֹן קְרְיַת מָלֶךְ רָב: הַמְּלְכִים נוֹעֲדוּ, עָבְרוּיַחְדְּוּ: הַמְּה רָאוּ, בִּן תְּמְהוּ, הַמְּלְכִים נוֹעֲדוּ, עָבְרוּיַחְדְּוּ: הַמְּח רָאוּ, בִּן תְּמְהוּ, נִבְּהַלוּ נָחְפָּוֹוּ: רְעָדָה אֲחְוֹתִם שְׁם, חִיל פַּיּוֹלֵדְה: as of a woman in travail. With an east wind thou didst break the ships of Tarshish. As we have heard, so have we seen in the city of the Lord of hosts, in the city of our God: God will establish it for ever. (Selah.) We thought of thy loving-kindness, O God, in the midst of thy temple. As is thy name, O God, so is thy renown unto the ends of the earth; thy right hand is full of righteousness. Let mount Zion rejoice, let the daughters of Judah be glad, because of thy judgments. Compass ye Zion and go round about her: count the towers thereof. Mark ye well her rampart, traverse her palaces; that ye may tell a later generation, that this God is our God for ever and ever: he will be our guide even unto death.

Psalm for the Third Day of the Week.

This is the Third Day of the Week, on which the Levites in the Temple used to say:—

## (Psalm lxxxii.)

A Psalm of Asaph. God standeth in the congregation of the mighty; he judgeth among the judges. How long will ye judge unjustly, and respect the persons of the wicked? (Selah.) Judge the lowly and fatherless: do justice to the afflicted and destitute. Rescue the lowly and needy: deliver them out of the hand of the wicked. They know not, neither do they understand; they walk about in darkness: all the foundations of the earth are moved. I said, Ye are gods, and all of you sons

שְּׁכִּינִי לְּרִים תְּשַׁבִּר זְּנִיוֹת תַּרְשִׁישׁ: כַּאֲשֶׁר שְׁמִעְנוּ, בָּן רָאִינוּ בְּעִיר יְהוְּה־צְּבָאוֹת, בְּעִיר אָלהִים הַסְהָּךְ בָּלְהָב הֵיכָלֶךְ: כְּשִׁיְךְ אָלהִים אָלהִים הַסְּהָךְ עַל לַצְּוִי־אָנִץ, צָּבָלְ מִלְאָה יְמִיגָךְ: יִשְׂמֵח הַר־צִּיוֹן תְּנֵלְנָה בְּנוֹת יְהוּדָה, לְּמַעַן שִׁיתוּ לִבְּכֶם לְחֵילָה, פַּסְנוּ אַרְמְנוֹת, יְהוּדָה, לְמַעַן שִׁיתוּ לִבְּכָם לְחֵילָה, פַּסְנוּ אַרְמְנוֹת, הְּנִּלְיִה, לְמַעַן שִׁילָם וְעָר, הוּא יְנַהָנִגְוּ עַל־מוּת:

Psalm for the Third Day of the Week.

ָהַיּוֹם יוֹם שְׁלִישִׁי בְּשַׁבָּת, שֶׁבּוֹ הַלְּוָיִם הָיוּ אוֹמְרִים בַּמָּקְדָּשׁ: (תהלים פ׳ב)

אָרֶץ: אָנִי אָּמְרָתִּי אָּלְהִים אַתָּם וּבְנִי עֱלְיוֹן כְּלְּכָם: אָלהִים יִשְׁפֹּט: עַד מְתִי תִּשְׁפְּטוּ־עֲנֶל, וּפְּנֵי רְשְׁעִים פַּלְטוּ־דַל וְאָבִיוֹן, מִיַּד וְשְׁעִים הַאִּילוּ: לֹא וְדְעוּ פָלְטוּ־דַל וְאָבִיוֹן, מִיַּד וְשְׁעִים הַאִילוּ: לֹא וְדְעוּ אָרֶץ: אָנִי אֶּמְרָתִי אָלהִים אָתָּם וּבְנֵי עֱלְיוֹן כְּלְכָם: of the Most High. Nevertheless ye shall die like men, and fall like one of the princes. Arise, O God, judge the earth: for thou shalt possess all the nations.

Psalm for the Fourth Day of the Week.

This is the Fourth Day of the Week, on which the Levites in the Temple used to say:—

(Psalm xciv.)

O God of vengeance, Lord, O God of vengeance, shine forth. Lift up thyself, thou judge of the earth: render to the proud their desert. Lord, how long shall the wicked, how long shall the wicked triumph? They prate, they speak arrogantly: all the workers of iniquity are boastful. They crush thy people, O Lord, and afflict thine heritage. They slay the widow and the stranger, and murder the fatherless. And they say, The Lord will not see, neither will the God of Jacob give heed. Give heed, ye brutish among the people: and ye fools, when will ye be wise? He that planted the ear, shall he not hear? He that formed the eye, shall he not see? He that chasteneth the nations, shall not he punish, even he that teacheth man knowledge? The Lord knoweth the thoughts of men, that they are vanity. Happy is the man whom thou chastenest, O Lord, and teachest out of thy Law; that thou mayest give him rest from the days of evil, until the pit be digged for the wicked. For the Lord will not cast off his people, neither will he forsake his inheritance. For judgment shall return unto righteousness: and all the upright in heart shall follow it. Who will rise up for me against

אָבן בְּאָדֶם תְּמוּתוּן, וּכְאַחֵד הַשָּׂרִים תִּפְּלוּ: קוּמְה' אָלהִים שָׁפְּמָה הָאָרֶץ,כִּי־אַתָּה תִנְחַל בְּכָל־הַנּוֹיִם:

Psalm for the Fourth Day of the Week.

קיום יום רָבִיעִי בְּשַׁבָּת, שֶׁבּוֹ הַלְוָיִם הַיוּ אוֹמְרִים בַּמְּקְבָּ<mark>שׁוּ</mark> (תהלים צ'ד)

אַל־יָּנְקְמוֹת יְהוָה, אַל יְנְקְמוֹת הוֹפִיעַ: הִנְּשֵׂא שׁבֵּם הָאָרֶץ, הָשֵׁב נִמוּל עַל־וַגִּאִים: עַד־מְתִי רְשָׁעִים וּ וְרֹוֶה, עַד־מֶתִי רְשָׁעִים וַעֲלְוֹוּ: וַבֵּיעוּ יָרַבְּרוּ עָתָק, יִתְאַבְּרוּ בָּל־פְּעָלֵי אָנָן: עַמִּדְּ יִהוָה יָדַבָּאוּ, וְנַחֲבָּ'תְדְּ וְעַנוּ: אֵלְמֶנֶהוְנִריַהְרְגוּ, וִיתוֹמִים יָרַאָהוּ: וַיֹּאמְרוּ לֹא יִרְאָה־יָהּ, וְלֹא יָבִין אֱלֹ<mark>הִי</mark> יַעֲקֹב: בִינוּ בעֲרִים בַּעֲם, וּבְסִילִים מֲתַיּ תַּשְׂבִּילוּ: בָּוֹטַע אָוָן הַלֹא וִשְׁמֶע, אִם־וֹצִר עַון הַלֹא יַבִּים: הָיֹםֶר גּוֹיִם הַלֹא יוֹכִים, הַמִּלַמֵּד אָדָם הָעַת: יְד**וְה** יָדֶעַ מַּחִשָּׁבוֹת אָדָם, כִּי הַפָָּּה הַבֶּל<mark>: אַשִּׁרֵי הַנְּבֵר</mark> אָשר־תִּיִּפְּרָנוּ יָהֹ, וּמִתוֹרָתְדְּ תְלַפְּּדְנוּ: לְהַשְׁקִים לו מִימִי רֶע, עַד־יִבְּרָה לָרָשָׁע שֲחַת: בִּי לֹא־יִמּשׁ יָרוָה עַמּוֹ, וְנַחָלֶתוֹ לֹא יַעֲוֹב: כִּי־עַד־אָדֵק יָשׁוּב מִשְׁבֶּם, וְאַחֲרֵיוֹ בָּל-יִשְׁרִי-לֵב: מִי־נְקוּם לִי עִם<mark>־</mark>

the evil-doers, who will stand up for me against the workers of iniquity? Unless the Lord had been my help, my soul had soon dwelt in silence. When I say, My foot slippeth, thy lovingkindness, O Lord, holdeth me up. In the multitude of my thoughts within me, thy comforts delight my soul. Hath the tribunal of destruction fellowship with thee, which frameth mischief by statute? They gather themselves together against the soul of the righteous, and condemn the innocent blood. But the Lord is become my stronghold; and my God the rock of my refuge. And he bringeth back upon them their own iniquity, and for their evil shall cut them off; the Lord our God shall cut them off.

O come, let us exult before the Lord: let us shout for joy to the rock of our salvation.

Psalm for the Fifth Day of the Week.

This is the Fifth Day of the Week, on which the Levites in the Temple used to say:—

### (Psalm lxxxi.)

To the Chief Musician. Set to the Gittith. A Psalm of Asaph. Exult aloud unto God our strength: shout for joy unto the God of Jacob. Raise the song, and strike the timbrel, the pleasant lyre with the harp. Blow the horn on the new moon, at the beginning of the month, for our day of festival. For it is a statute of Israel, a decree of the God of Jacob. He appointed it in Joseph for a testimony, when he went forth over the land of Egypt: where I heard a language that I knew not. I removed his shoulder from the burden: his hands were freed from the basket. Thou calledst in

מְנִינִים, מִי־יִתְנִאָּב לִי עִם־פְּנִּצִי אְנָן: לוּלִי יְהֹנְה עָּוְרְתָה לִּי, כִּמְעַם שָׁכְנָה דוּמָה וַבְּשִׁי: אִם־אָּמִּרְתִּי בְּלְרְבִּי, תַּנְהוּמֶּיך יְשַׁעַשְׁעוּ וַבְּשִׁי: בִּיְחָבְּרְך כִּפָּא הַוּוֹת, יֹצִר עָמָל עֲלִי־חֹק: יָגְוֹדוּ עַל־נָבְּשִׁ צַּדִּיכְ, הַנְּוֹת, יֹצִר עָמָל עֲלִי־חֹק: יָגְוֹדוּ עַל־נָבְּשְׁ צַּדִּיכְ, לְצוּר מַחְסִי: וַיְשָׁב עֲלִיהָם וֹ אָת־אוֹנָם, וּבְרָעָתְם יַצְמִיתִם, יַצְמִיתִם יְיָ אָלהִינוּ:

לָכוּ וְרַנְנָה לַירוְה, נָרִיעָה לְצוּר יִשְׁאֵנוּ:

Psalm for the Fifth Day of the Week.

ַהַיּוֹם יוֹם חֲמִישִׁי בְּשַׁבָּת, שָׁבּוֹ הַלְוִיִם הַיוּ אוֹמְרִים בַּמְּקְ<mark>ּדְשׁ:</mark>

(תהלים פ'א)

לַמְנַצֵּחַ עַל־הַנָּתִּית לְאָפָף: הַרְנְינוּ לֵאלהִים עוֹנְנוּ, הָרִיעוּ לֵאלהֵי יַעֲקֹב: שְׁאוּ־וִמְּרָה וּהְנוּ־תֹף, כִּנוֹר נְעִים עִם־נְבֶל: תִּקְעוּ בַּהְדָּשׁ שׁוֹפָּר, בַּבָּבֶּה לְיוֹם חַנִּנְוּ: כִּי חֹק לְיִשְׂרָאֵל הוּא, מִשְׁפְּט לֵאלהִי יַעֲקֹב עֵדוּת בִּיהוֹמֵף שְׁמוֹ, בְּצִאתוֹ עַל־אָּהָץ מִצְלְים, שְׂפַת לֹא־יָדְעְתִּי אָשְׁמְע: הַמִירְוֹתִי מִפֵּבֶל שִׁכְמוֹ, כַּפִּיו מִדּוּד תַּעֲבְרְנָה: בַּצְּרָה לָּקְאָתְ

trouble and I delivered thee; I answered thee in the secret place of thunder, I proved thee at the waters of Meribah. (Selah.) Hear, O my people, and I will testify against thee: O Israel, if thou wilt hearken unto me. There shall be no strange god in thee; neither shalt thou worship any foreign god. I am the Lord thy God, who brought thee out of the land of Egypt: open wide thy mouth, and I will fill it. But my people hearkened not to my voice; and Israel was not willing towards me. So I let them go in the stubbornness of their heart, that they might walk in their own counsels. O that my people would hearken unto me, that Israel would walk in my ways. I would soon subdue their enemies, and turn my hand against their adversaries. The haters of the Lord should submit themselves unto him; so that their time might endure for ever. He would feed them also with the fat of wheat: and with honey out of the rock would I satisfy thee.

Psalm for the Sixth Day of the Week.

This is the Sixth Day of the Week, on which the Levites in the Temple used to say:—

#### Psalm xciii.

The Lord reigneth; he hath robed him in majesty; the Lord hath robed him, yea, he hath girded himself with strength: the world also is set firm, that it cannot be moved. Thy throne is set firm from of old: thou art from everlasting. The streams have lifted up, O Lord, the streams have lifted up their voice; the streams lift up their roaring. Than the voices of many waters, mighty waters, breakers of the sea, more mighty is the Lord on high. Thy testimonies are very

נָצָּחַלְצֵּךָ, צָּעֶנְךְ בְּחָתֶר רַעַם, צָּבְחָנְדְ עַל־מִי מָרִיבָה מֶלֶה: שָׁמֵע עַמָּי וָאָעִידָה בֶּךְ, יִשְׂרָאֵל אָם־תִּשָּׁמֵע־לִי:ּלאֹ־יִהְיָה בְּךָּ אָל זָר,וַלא תִשְּׁתַ<u>הוָה</u> לְאַל גַבָּר: אָנֹבִי ו וְדֹוָה אֲלהֵיְדְּ , הַפַּעַלְדְּ מִאָרֵץ מִאָבָיִם, הַרָחָב־פִּיךּ נַאֲמַלְאָרוּ: וְלֹא־שְׁמַע עַמִּי <mark>לְקוֹלִי,וְיִשִּׁרָאֵל לֹא־אָבָה לִי:וָאֲשַׁלְּחָהוּ בִּשִּׁרִירוּת</mark> לְבֶּם,וַלְכוּ בִּמוֹעֲצוֹתִיהָם:לוּ עַמִּי שֹׁמֵעֵ לִי,ישְׁרָאָל <mark>בְּדְרָכֵי יְהַלָּרָוּ: כִּמְעַמּ, אוֹיְבֵיהָם אַכִּוּיְעַ, וְעַל־</mark> אָרֵיהֶם אָשִׁיב וָדִי: מְשַנְאָי וְהֹוָה וְכַחֲשׁוּ־לוֹ<mark>, וְיהִי</mark> <mark>עַתָּם לִעוֹלָם: וַיַּאֲבִילֵהוּ מֵהַלֵּב הַשָּה, וּמְצוּר</mark> וַבַשׁ אַשִּׂבִיעֶךְ:

Psalm for the Sixth Day of the Week.

היום יום ששי בְשַבָּת, שֶבוּ הַלְוִיִם הָיוּ אוֹמְרִים בַּמִּקְדָּ<mark>שׁ:</mark>

# (תהלים צ'ג)

יְרֹנְה מָלָךּ, נָאוֹת לְבֵשׁ , לָבִשׁ יְהֹנְהּ, עוֹ הִתְּצִוָּר, צִּף־תִּכּוֹן תִּבֶּל , בַּל־תִּמוֹט: נְכוֹן כִּקְאָדְּ מֵאָז, מֵעוֹלֶם אָתָה: נְשָׁאוּ נְהָרוֹת, יְהֹנְה, נַשְּאוּ הָהָרוֹת קוֹלֶם, יִשְׂאוּ נְהָרוֹת דְּכִנְם: מִּקְלוֹת מַוִם בּים, צִּדִּירִים מִשְּׁבְּרִי־יָם, צַּדִּיר בַּמְּרוֹם יְהֹנְהּ: faithful: holiness becometh thine house, O Lord, for evermore.

On the days when Tachanun (p. 76 to p. 80) is said, the following is added after the Psalm of the day:—

### Psalm 1xxxiii.

A Song: A Psalm of Asaph. O God, keep not thou silence: hold not thy peace, and be not still, O God. For, lo, thine enemies make a tumult: and they that hate thee have lifted up the head. They take crafty counsel against thy people, and consult together against thy hidden ones. They have said, Come and let us cut them off from being a nation; that the name of Israel may be remembered no more. For they have consulted together with one consent; against thee do they make a covenant. The tents of Edom and the Ishmaelites; Moab and the Hagarenes; Gebal, and Ammon, and Amalek; Philistia with the inhabitants of Tyre: Assyria also is joined with them; they have been an arm of help to the children of Lot. (Selah.) Do thou unto them as unto Midian; as to Sisera, as to Jabin, at the brook Kishon. They were destroyed at Endor; they became as dung for the earth. Make their nobles like Oreb and Zeeb; yea, all their princes like Zebah and Zalmunna: who said, Let us take to ourselves in possession the habitations of God. O my God, make them like the whirling dust, as stubble before the wind; as the fire that burneth the forest, and as the flame that setteth the mountains on fire: so pursue them with thy storm, and confound them with thy hurricane. Fill their faces with confusion; that they may seek thy name, אַרֹתֶיךְ נָאֶמְנוּ מְאֹד , לְבֵיתָךְ נָאֲנְה־קְּנָדשׁ, יְ<mark>הְוָה,</mark> לִאָּרַךְ יָמִים :

On the days when Tachanun (p. 76 to p. 80) is said, the foilowing is added after the Psalm of the Day:—

## תהלים פ'ג

שִׁיר מִוֹמוֹר לִצֶּםָר: אֵלהִים אַל־דָּמִי־לֶּךְ, אַל־ תַחַבשׁ וִאַל־תִשָּׁקשׁ אֵל: כִּי הִנָּה אוֹיְבֶּיְדְּ וַהַּמְיוּן, וּמְשַׂוָאֵיךּ נְשָּׁאוּ ראש: עַל־עַמָּדְ יַעְרִימוּ סוֹד, וִיתִיָעֵצוּ עַל־צִפּוּנֵוְךְ: צָמָרוּ לְכוּ וְנַכְחִידֵם מְנּוּי, וָלֹא־יִזְבֶר שֵׁם־יִשִּׁרָאֵל עוֹד: כִּי נוֹעֵצוּ לֵב יַחְדַּוּ, עָלֵיךְ בְּרִית יִכְרְתוּ: צְּהָלֵי אֵדוֹם וִישָׁמִעֵאלִים, מוֹצֶב וְהַנְרִים:נְבֶל וִעַמוֹן וַעֲמֶלֵק, פָּלֵשָׁת עם־יְשָבֵי צור: נַם־אַשׁוּר נִלְנָה עִפֶּם, הָיוּ וְרוֹעַ לִבְנֵי־לוֹט מַלֶה: עֲשֵה־לָהֵם כָּמִּדְיָן, כִּסִיסְרָא כִּיָבִין בִּנַחֲל קישון: נשִׁמִרוּ בִצִין־דֹאר, דֶיוּ דְּמֶן לַצְּדָמֶה: שִׁיתָמוֹ נְדִיבָמוֹ, כְּעֹרֵב וְכִוְאָב, וּכְוָבֵח וּכְצַלְמְנֶע, בָּל־נְסִיבֵמוֹ: אֲשֶׁר אֲמָרוּ, נְיְרְשֶׁה־לַנְוּ, אָת נְאוֹת אֶלהִים: אֱלהַי שִׁיתִמוֹ כַנֵּלְנַל, כְּקשׁ לִפְנֵי־רְוּחַ: בָּאֵשׁ תִּבְעַר־יָעַר, וּכְלֶּהְבָּה תְּלַהֵט הָרִים: בֵּן תַּרָדָּפֵם בְּםַעָרֶדְ, וּבְסוּפָּתָדְ תַבַּהָלֵם: מַלֵּא פְּגֵיהֶם O Lord. Let them be ashamed and confounded for ever; yea, let them be abashed and perish. That they may know that thou, of whom alone the name is the Lord, art Most High over all the earth

On New Moon, Psalm civ. is read, p. 264.

From the beginning of the Month of Elul until Hoshang Rabba, the following Psalm is read every Morning and Evening:—

Psalm xxvii.

A Psalm of David. The Lord is my light and my salvation; whom shall I fear? The Lord is the stronghold of my life; of whom shall I be afraid? When evil-doers drew nigh against me to eat up my flesh, even my adversaries and my foes, they stumbled and fell. Though an host should encamp against me, my heart would not fear; though war should rise against me, even then would I be confident. One thing have I asked of the Lord, that will I seek after: that I may dwell in the house of the Lord all the days of my life, to behold the pleasantness of the Lord, and to inquire in his temple. For in the day of trouble he will hide me in his pavilion: in the shelter of his tabernacle will be conceal me; he will lift me up upon a rock. And now shall mine head be lifted up above mine enemies round about me; and I will offer in his tabernacle sacrifices of joyful shouting; I will sing, yea, I will sing praises unto the Lord. Hear, O Lord, when I cry with my voice; have pity upon me, and answer me. My heart saith unto thee, (since thou hast said), Seek ye my face, Thy face, Lord will I seek. Hide not thy face from me; thrust not thy servant away in anger: thou hast been my help; cast me not off, neither forsake me, O God of my salvation. For my father and my mother have forsaken me, but the Lord will take me up. Teach me thy way, O Lord; and lead me on an even path, because of them that lie in wait for me Give me not up to the will of mine

קלון, ויבַּלְשׁוּ שִּׁאָד יִדְּנְהוּ יִבְשׁוּ וְיִבְּדְלוּ עֲבִּידְעוּ בִּיבְעָד. וְיַחְפְּרוּ וְיאֹבִרוּ: וְיִדְעוּ בִּי־אַתְּה שִׁאָד יְדְוָּה לְבַהֶּדְּ, עֶלְיוֹן עַל־בָּל־הָאָרֶץ:

On New Moon, Psalm civ. is read p. 264.

From the beginning of the Month of Elul until Hoshana Rabba, the following Psalm is read every Morning and Evening:—

לְדָוִד, יְהוָה אוֹרִי וְיִשְׁעִי מִמִּי אִירָא, יְהוָה מָעוֹז חַיֵּי מִמְי אָפָּחָר: בִּקְרוֹב עֲלֵי מְרֵעִים, לֶאֶכוֹל אֶת בְּשָׂרִיּ, צָרַי וְאוֹוְב<mark>ֵי</mark> לִי, הַמָּה כָּשָׁלוּ וְנָפָּלוּ: אָם־תַּוְזֶנֶה עָלַי מַחַנֶּה לֹא־יִירֶא לָבִּי, אִם־תָּקוּם עָלַי מִלְחָמָה בְּוֹאֹת אֲנִי בוֹמָחֵ: אַחַת שָׁאַלְתִּי מָאֵת יָהוָה, אוֹתָה אָבַקּשׁ, שָׁבְתִּי בְּבֵית יְהוְה בְּל־יִמֵי חַיֵ<mark>י,</mark> לַחַווֹת בִּנְעַם־יְחוֶה וּלְבַקֵּר בְּחֵיכָלוֹ: כִּי יִצְפְּגַגִּי בְּסְבּה, בְּיוֹם רָעָה יַסְתִירֵנִי, בְּסֵתֶר אָהָלוֹ, בְּצוּר יְרוֹבְּמֵנִי: וְעַתֵּה יָרוּם ראשׁי עַל אוִבֵּי סְבִיבוֹתַי, וְאֶוְבְּהָה בְאָהָלוֹ וִבְחֵ<mark>י</mark> **תְרוּעָה**, אָשִׁירָה <u>וֹאָז</u>מְרָה לֵיהוָה: שְׁמַע־יְהוָה קוֹלִי אֶקְרָא, יְחָנֵנִי וַעֲנֵנִי: לְךָ אָמַר לִבִּי, בַּקְשׁוּ פָנַי, אֶת־פָּנָןךְּ יְהֹנְ<mark>ׁת</mark> אָבַבֵּוֹשׁ: אַל־תַסְתֵּר פָּגֶּוְדְּ טִפֶּוִּי, אַל־תַּט בְּאַ<mark>רְ עַבְּתֵּךְ,</mark> עָוְרָתִי הָוֶיתָ, צַּל־תִּשְׂשׁגִי נְצַל־תַּעוְבֵגִי אָל<u>הי וִשְׁעִי: כִּיד</u> אָבִי וָאִמִּי עֲזְבִּוּנִי, וַיהֹוָה יַצִּסְבֵּנִי: הוֹהֵנִי יְהוָה דַּרְבֶּּךְ<mark>, וְּוְחֵנִי</mark> בּאָוֹרַח מִישׁוֹר, לְמַעֵּן שֹׁרַרָי: אַל תִּתְּגִגִי בְּגָבֶּשׁ צָרַי, בִּי

adversaries: for false witnesses have risen up against me, and such as breathe out violence. (I should despair), unless I believed to see the goodness of the Lord in the land of the living. Wait for the Lord; be strong and let thine heart take courage; yea, wait thou for the Lord.

In some Congregations the following Psalm is said daily before "Blessed be he," etc., b. 19.

#### Psalm xxx.

A Psalm; a Song at the Dedication of the House; a Psalm of David. 1 will extol thee, O Lord; for thou hast drawn me up, and hast not made my foes to rejoice over me. O Lord, my God, I cried unto thee, and thou didst heal me. O Lord, thou broughtest up my soul from the grave; thou hast kept me alive, that I should not go down to the pit. Sing praise unto the Lord, O ye his loving ones, and give thanks to his holy name. For his anger is but for a moment; his favor is for a lifetime: weeping may tarry for the night, but joy cometh in the morning. As for me, I said in my prosperity I shall never be moved. Thou, Lord, of thy favor hadst made my mountain to stand strong; thou didst hide thy face; I was confounded. I cried unto thee, O Lord; and unto the Lord I made supplication: What profit is there in my blood if I go down to the pit? Can the dust give thanks to thee? Can it declare thy truth? Hear, O Lord, and be gracious unto me; Lord, be thou my helper. Thou hast turned for me my mourning into dancing; thou hast loosed my sackcloth, and girded me with gladness: to the end that my glory may sing praise to thee, and not be silent: O Lord my God, I will give thanks unto thee for ever.

Kaddish to be said after reading Lessons from the Works of the Rabbis:—

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

קמוּ־בִּי מֵבִי־שֶׁקֶר וִיבֵּם חָמָם: לוּלֵא הָאֶפֵּוְתִּי לִרְאוֹת בְּמוֹב־יְהֹנָה בְּאֶרֶץ חַיִּים: קוּה אֶל־יְהנָה, חַוַּק וְיַאֲמֵץ לִבְּ<mark>ךְ,</mark> יָקוּה אֶל־יְהנָה:

In some Congregations the following Psalm is said daily before אָבָשְׁ דְּוֹךְ, p. 19:—

# תהלים לי

לְּמַשׁן יְזַשֶּׂרָךְּ כָבוֹד, וְלֹאֹ יִדִּם, יְהֹיָה אֶלְהַי לְּעוֹלָם אוֹדֶרְיּ דְּפְּרָתָּ מִיְסִפְּּדִי לְּמָחוֹל לִי, פִּמַּחְתָּ שֵׁפִי וַתְּאַלְּהִי, שִׁנְּאָתִי אָלֶוְךְּ בור: זַמְּרוּ לַיהֹיָה הָשֶׁלְיְתָ מִוֹרשִׁוֹ לַנְכֶּר לְּוִשׁוֹ: כִּי בֶנַע בְּאַפּוֹ, בור: זַמְרוּ לַיהֹיָה הָשֶּׁלְיְת מִוֹרשִׁוֹ נַבְּלֶּלְר רָבָּה: וַאָּנִי אָמֶרְתִּי בור: זַמְרוּ לַיהֹיָה הָשֶׁלְיְת מִוֹרשִׁוֹ נַבְּלְּלֶר רָבָּה: וַאָּנִי אָמֶרְתִּי בְּשֵׁלְוִי, בַּלרּצִמוֹ לְעוֹלָם: יְהֹוֹה בִּרְצוֹיְהְ הָוֹבְיּ בְּשֵׁלְוִי, בַּלרּצִינוֹ, בְּשֶׁרָב יְלִין בְּבָי, וְלַבְּעָר רָבָּה: וַאָּנִי אָמֶרְתִּי בְּשֵׁלְוִי, בַּלרּצִמוֹ לְעוֹלָם הִיֹלְין בְּרָהִי אָלְיךְ הִוֹּהְ הָנְיְרָתִי בְּשַׁלְוִי, בַּלּרִי בְּמִר הַבְּנִין וְתִּנְּתִ מִוֹלְם: יְהַנָּה אָלְהֵי לְתוֹלָם אוֹדֶרְרִי בְּשְׁלְוִי, וַבְּלִּה בְּנִיךְ לִּאֹ יִבֹּם, יְהַנְּה אָלְהֵי לְעוֹלָם אוֹדֶרְרִי בְּבְּרָתְּיִי וְנִמְיִר בְּבְּוֹר לְמָלְהִי מִוֹלְם: יְהֹנָה הָעָבְּוֹר וְנִילְּה מִוֹלֵּה עִוֹזְר לִייִּים בְּנִינְיר בְּבְּעוֹב יִילְנִי בְּבִּי, וְבְּבְּר בִּבְּיִר בְּעִבְּיִר בְּבִּילִיה עִוֹנִי לְּבִּי בְּיִילְנִי מִוֹים בְּנִינְייִי לְּמִילְם: יְלִמְילְם: יְהְנָּבְיי לְבְּיִם מִוֹיך לִּילְים בִּיְנִים בְּיבִינִי לְשְׁחוֹל לִי, פִּמְּחִי הְנָּיוֹ בְּעִיבְיי לְבְּבִּית בְּבִּייִי לְבִּבְּיוֹ בְּבְּים מִוֹים בְּנִינִי בְּבְּבְּיוֹ בְּיִבְּבְיוֹ בְּבְּבְּתוֹי וְלֹא יִבֹּם, יְהוֹנְה הְּבִּים בְּיוֹב בְּיִים בְּיִיבְיִי לְבִּבְּעִים בְּיִים בְּיִיבְיִי בְּבְּיִים בְּיִבְיִים בְּיִבְיִי בְּבְּבְּיִים בְּיִיבְיר בְּבְּבְיוֹיר בְּבְּבְּיוֹ בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּיים בְּבִּיְיִיר בְּבְּבְיוֹב יִילִילְ בְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּיִיבְים בִּיְבְיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְיוּבְיי בְּבְּבְיוֹי בְּבְּיִים בְּבִּיי בְּיבְּיִים בְּיִּיִים בְּיוֹבְיי בְּבְּיִים בְּיוֹבְיי בְּבְּבְּיי בְּבְּיִים בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹים בְּבְּייי בְּבְיייי בְּבְּבְיוֹים בְּבְּייי בְּבְּבְּייים בְּבְּבְּבְּייי בְּבְּבּיייי בְבְּבְּיִים בְּיוֹים בְּיִייי בְּבְּבְייִייִים בְּבְּבְּייייי

# בַּנְישׁ דְּרַבְּנָן

יִתְגַּדֵּל וְיִתְקַדֵּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא, בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְּרָא בְּרַבְּא דִּי־בְּרָא בְּרַבְּא בִּרְנִתְה. וְיַמְלִיךְ מֵלְכוּתִה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמִיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דִּי־בְּרָא כָּל־בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעֲנָלָא וַבְּוְמַן קָרִיב. וְאָמָרוּ אָמֵן:

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Unto Israel, and unto the Rabbis, and unto their disciples, and unto all the disciples of their disciples, and unto all who engage in the study of the Law, in this or in any other place, unto them and unto you be abundant peace, grace, lovingkindness, mercy, long life, ample sustenance and salvation from the Father who is in heaven, and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

Reader.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and a happy life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

Reader.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he in his mercy make peace for us and for all Israel; and say yc, Amen.

### PRAYER FOR SUSTENANCE.

My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth. Cast thy burden upon the Lord, and he shall sustain thee. Mark the perfect man, and behold the upright; for the latter end of that man is peace.

יָהֵא שְׁמֵה רַבְּא, מְבָרַךְ לְעָלֵם וּלְעָלְמֵי Cong. and Reader. עָלְמַיָּא.

אָמִירָן בְּעַלְמָא וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: לְעֵלֶּא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְבָּרָא וְשִׁתַּבַּח , וְיִהְפָּאַר וְיִהְלֹּמֵם, וְיִהְנַשֵּׁא וְיָתְבַּבּר, וְיִהְעַלֶּה וְיִתְּהַלֵּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־קְּוְדְשָׁא בְּּרִיךְ הוּא. מִיִּלִמָּאָ בִּרִּבְרָא וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

עַל יִשְׂרָאֵל וְעַל רַבְּנָן, וְעַל תַּלְמִיתִיהוּן וְעַל בְּל־תַּלְמִיתִי תַּלְמִיתִיהוֹן, וְעַל בָּל־מֶן דִּי עָסְקִין בְּאוֹרֵייתָא, דִּי בְּאַתְּרָא הָּדֵן וְדִי בְּכָל־צָׁתַר וַצְּתַר, יְהָא לְהוֹן וּלְכוֹן, שְׁלֶטָא רַבָּא תָּלְמִיתִיהוֹן, וְעַל בָּל־מֶן דִּי עָסְקִין בִּאוֹרֵייתָא, וּבְּרָקְנָא הַבְּאוֹרִייתָא, וּבְּרָקְנָא

: יְהִי שֵׁם יְיָ מְבֹרָךְ מֵעַתְּה וְעַר עוֹלֶם Cong.

יָהָא שְׁלָמָא רַבָּא מִן־שְׁמֵיָא, וְחַיִּים מוֹבִים, עֲלֵוְנוּ Reader. יְעַל־בָּל יִשְׂרָאֵל · וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

:עַוְרִי מֵעָם וְיָ, עשׁה שָׁמַיִם וָאָרֶץ Cong.

עשֶּׁה שָׁלוֹם בִּמְרוֹמְיוּ, הוּא בְּרַחֲמִיו יַעֲשֶׂה שָׁלוֹם, עֵּלִינוּ וְעֵלֵּה שָׁלוֹם, עֲלִינוּ וְעֵלִּר בָּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל . וְאִמְרוּ אֲמֵן:

# תפלה על הפרנסה:

שָּוָרִי מֵעִם וָיָ, עוֹשֵׁה שָׁמֵיִם וָאֶרֶץ: הַשְּׁלֵךְ עַל־יְיָ יְהָבְּ<mark>ךְּ</mark> וְהוֹא וְכַלְבָּלֶךְ: שְׁמָר־תָּם וּרָאֵה יָשֶׁר, כִּי אֲהָרִית לְאִישׁ

Trust in the Lord, and do good; dwell in the land, and feed upon faithfulness. Behold, God is my salvation; I will trust and will not be afraid: for Jah the Lord is my strength and song, and he is become my salvation.—O Sovereign of the universe, in thy holy words it is written, saying, He that trusteth in the Lord, lovingkindness shall compass him about; and it is written, And thou givest life to them all. O Lord God of truth, vouchsafe blessing and prosperity upon all the work of my hands, for I trust in thee that thou wilt so bless me through my occupation and calling, that I may be enabled to support myself and the members of my household with ease and not with pain, by lawful and not by forbidden means, unto life and peace. In me also let the scripture be fulfilled, Cast thy burden upon the Lord, and he shall sustain thee. Amen!

### THE TEN COMMANDMENTS.

Exodus xx. 1-17.

And God spake all these words, saying.

- 1. I am the Lord thy God, who brought thee out of the land of Egypt, out of the house of bondage.
- 2. Thou shalt have no other gods before me. Thou shalt not make unto thee a graven image; nor the form of anything that is in heaven above, or that is in the earth beneath, or that is in the water under the earth; thou shalt not bow down thyself unto them, nor serve them: for I the Lord thy God am a jealous God, visiting the iniquity of the fathers upon the children,

שְׁלוֹם: בְּפַח בַּיִי וַשְּׁשֵׁה מוֹב, שְׁכָן־אֶרֶץ וּרְצֵה אֲמוּנָה: הָנֵה אֵלוֹם: בְּפַח בַּיִי וַשְׁשֵׁה מוֹב, שְׁכָן־אֶרֶץ וּרְצֵה אֲמוּנָה: הָנֵה אֵל יְשׁוּשָׁה: רָבּוֹנוֹ שֶׁל־עוֹלְם. בְּרָבְרֵי קְּדְשְׁךְ בְּתוּב לֵאמֹר. כַּי שֵׁוֹ וְוִמְּרָת יָה וְיָ, וַיְהָר. לֵּבְרֹם אֲלְהִים אֲמֶת. מֵּן בְּרָבָה וְבַאְּלְחָה בְּכְל־מַצְּשֵׁה יָדִי. כִּי לִי בְּרָבָה, כְּדִי שֶׁא וּמַשְּׁוֹ וַעֲּסְקִים שֶׁלִּי, מִשְׁלֹח. בְּלְחָה בְּכְל־מַצְשֵׁה יָדִי. כִּי לִי בְּרָבָה, כְּדִי שֶׁאוֹבַל לְפַּרְנֵם אֶת־עַצְמִי וּבְנִי בִיתִּי, בְּנַחְת בְּיִלְבָה, כְּדִי שֶׁאוֹבל לְפַּרְנֵם אֶת־עַבְּמְי וּבְיִי הָשְׁלוֹם. וִיִּקְבָה וְלֵבְרָה וְבָּרְנִים וּלְשָׁלוֹם. וִיִּקְבָה וְבִּילְם וּלְאֵלְחִה בְּיִבְיה, בְּדִי שֶׁאוֹבל לְפַּרְנֵם אֶת־עַבְּקְ וְהוּא יִבַּלְבְּלְה, בְּמָוֹי. וְלָבֹף וְחִלְּה וְלִיבְר הְיִבְיִי שְׁלֵבְ עִבְּיוֹ וְתָבְּה וְהוּא יִבַּלְבְּלֶּך. אָבְיוֹים בְּיִבְיה שְׁבָרוֹב וְלֹא בְּאִפוּר, לְחַיִּים וּלְשָׁרְוֹם. וְלָא בְּאִפוּר, לְחַיִּים וּלְבָּית וְלִבְי שִׁלְּרִים בְּבְּבְית וְלֹא בְּאִפוּר, לְחַיִּים וּבְּבְער, בְּהָתוֹל בְּבִית בְּיִיתְי, וְבָּבְים וְבִּייִ וְלָבְּה שְׁבִיי וְלֵבְים וְּבִיי שְׁבִּבְי וְלֹבְי עִלְבִים אָּבְיתוֹים הְּבָּעוֹים וְלֵּא בְּיבְּים וְלְּבִיים בְּתִּים בְּבִּית בְּילִים. וְּבִּילְים וְּבִיי וְיִבְּיִי וְיִבְבְים בְּיִים וְבִיי שִׁבְּרִים וְבִּיִי וְחָבְיִבְים בְּעִים בְּיִי וְיִבְּבְּים בְּיִי וְנִיבְּה בְּיִי וְנִבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִי וְּבִיּים בְּיִי בְּבִּים בְּיִי וְיִבְיִי וְיִבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִי בְּבְּבִים בְּיִי בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִי בְּבְּעִים בְּיִי בְּיִבְיים בְּיִי וְבְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּיִי בְּיִי וְיִיי וְיִבְּיִים וְבְּיִים בְּבִים בְּיוֹי בְּבְיִים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִי וְיִבְּיִי וְיבִים בְּיִים בְּיבְים בְּיִי בְּבְּיבְים בְּיבְּים בְּיבִי בְּבְּיבְים בְּיוֹבְיב בְּיבְים בְּיִי וְיִבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִי וְיִייִי וְיִבְיבְים בְּיבְים בְּבְּבְּבְּבְיוֹב בְּיבְים בְּיבְים בְּבְּבְיבְים בְּיבְיוֹי בְּיבְים בְּיבְים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִבְים בְּיִּבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבְּבְּבְּיבְבְּים בְּיִים בְּבְי

## עשרת הדברות:

שמות כי א'-י'ו

נְיָדַבֵּר אָלהִים, אָת כָּל־הַדְּבָרִים הָאֵלֶּה לֵאמְ<mark>ר:</mark> אַ אָנֹכִי יְהנָה אָלהִיךּ , אֲשֶׁר הוֹצֵאתִיךּ מֵאָּרֶץ מִּאָרֵיִם מִבָּית עֲבָדִים:

לא־וִרְיֶה לְּךְ אֶלֹהִים אֲחָרִים, עַל־פָּנָי: לא־תַּצְשָׁה לְּךְ פָּמֶל וְכָל־תְּמוּנָה, אֲשֶׁר בַּשְּׁמִים מְתַּחַת מָפְעַל, וַאֲשֶׁר בָּאָרֶץ מִתְּחַת, וַאֲשֶׁר בַּפִּיִם מִתַּחַת לָאָרֶץ: לא־תִשְׁתַּחְוֹה לְהָם וְלֹא תְעֻבְרֵם כִּי אָנֹכִי לְאָרֶץ: לֹא־תִשְׁתַּחְוֹה לָהָם וְלֹא תְעֻבְרֵם כִּי אָנֹכִי לְאַרֶץ: לֹא־תִשְׁתַּחְוֹה לַהָם וְלֹא תְעֻבְרֵם כִּי אָנֹכִי יְרֹוְה אָלֹהֶוֹך אֵל־כַּנְנָא, פּּלֵּך עֲיֹן אַבֹת עַל־בְּנִים,

upon the third and upon the fourth generation, unto them that hate me: and shewing lovingkindness to the thousandth generation, unto them that love me and keep my commandments.

- 3. Thou shalt not take the name of the Lord thy God in vain; for the Lord will not hold him guiltless that taketh his name in vain.
- 4. Remember the sabbath day to keep it holy. Six days shalt thou labor, and do all thy work: but the seventh day is a sabbath unto the Lord thy God: in it thou shalt not do any work, thou, nor thy son, nor thy daughter, thy manservant, nor thy maidservant, nor thy cattle, nor thy stranger that is within thy gates: for in six days the Lord made heaven and earth, the sea and all that is therein, and rested on the seventh day: wherefore the Lord blessed the sabbath day and hallowed it.
- 5. Honor thy father and thy mother: that thy days may be long upon the land which the Lord thy God giveth thee.
  - 6. Thou shalt not murder.
    - 7. Thou shalt not commit adultery.
    - 8. Thou shalt not steal.
- 9. Thou shalt not bear false witness against thy neighbor.

עַל־שִׁלִשִׁים וְעַל־רָבָּעִים לְשְׂנְאָי: וְעשָׁה חֶסֶרּ לַאֲלָבִּים, לְאִהָבַי וּלְשִׁמְרֵי מִצְוֹתִי:

יִּלְאַ תִּשְּׂא אָת־שֵׁם־יִּדְּהְ אָּלֹהֶוְךְ לַשְּׁוְא, כִּי לְאַ יְנַקָּה יְדִּנְה, אָת אֲשָׁר־יִשְׁא אָת־שְׁמֵּל לַשְּׁוְא; לְאַ יְנַקָּה יְדִּנְה לִא־תִּבְשָׁה כָל־מְלָאכָה, אַתְּה יְּמִים לַשְּׁוְא; לְידִּנְה וְּנִתְּךְּ לֹא־תִּצְשָׁה כָל־מְלָאכָה, אַתְּה יְּמִים לַשְּׁנְת לְידִּנְה וְּנִתְּךְּ לֹא־תַּנְשֶׁה כָל־מְלָאכָה, אַתְּה יִּבְּתְּ לְיִדְּהְ וְּנִתְּךְּ עִלְּבָּן בַּעְשָׁה יְדְנְה, אָת־הַשְּׁמִים לְשְׁנְת נְלָרְה וְנִבְּר וְשִׁשְׁר יִבְּים בְשְׁבְּר וְנִבְּר וְנִבְּר אֲשָׁר יִּמְם הַשְּׁבְּת נִלְבְּרְשְׁהוּ:

י לא תַּרְצַח.

ילא תִנְאָף.

יחלא תונב.

פלא־תַעְנָה בְּרֵעָך ער שְׁכֶּר:

10. Thou shalt not covet thy neighbor's house, thou shalt not covet thy neighbor's wife, nor his manservant nor his maidservant, nor his ox, nor his ass, nor any thing that is thy neighbor's.

### THIRTEEN PRINCIPLES OF THE FAITH.\*

- 1. I believe with perfect faith that the Creator, blessed be his name, is the Author and Guide of everything that has been created, and that he alone has made, does make, and will make all things.
- 2. I believe with perfect faith that the Creator, blessed be his name, is a Unity, and that there is no unity in any manner like unto his, and that he alone is our God, who was, is, and will be.
- 3. I believe with perfect faith that the Creator, blessed be his name, is not a body, and that he is free from all the accidents of matter, and that he has not any form whatsoever.
- 4. I believe with perfect faith that the Creator, blessed be his name, is the first and the last.
- 5. I believe with perfect faith that to the Creator, blessed be his name, and to him alone, it is right to pray, and that it is not right to pray to any being besides him.

<sup>\*</sup>These Articles of the Jewish Creed were formulated by Moses Maimonides in the 12th century C L

ַלֹא תַחְמד בָּית הַעֶּךְ, לֹא־תַחְמד אֲשֶׁת הַעֶּךְ, וְעַבְדוֹ וַאֲמָתוֹ וְשׁוֹרוֹ וַחֲמֹרוֹ, וְכֹל אֲשֶׁר־לְּהַעֶּךְ

## שלשה עשר עקרים:

אַ אָנִי מַאֲמִין בָּאָמוּנָה שְׁלִמְהֹ, שֶׁהַבּוֹרֵא יִתְבָּרַךְּ
 לְבַרוֹ עַשְׂה, וְעוֹשֶׁה וְיַנְעֲשֶׁה לְכַל־הַבִּּנִאִים. וְהוּא
 לְבַרוֹ עַשְׂה, וְעוֹשֶׁה וְיַנְעֲשֶׂה לְכַל־הַפִּנְעִשִׁים:

י אֲנִי מַאֲמִין בָּאָמוּנָה שְׁלֵמָה, שָׁהַבּוֹרֵא וִתְבָּרֵךְ שְׁמוֹ, הוּא יָהִיד. וְאִין יְחִירוּת בְּמְוֹהוּ בְּשׁוּם בְּנִים. וְהוֹא לְבַרוֹ אָלהֵינוּ, דָנָה הוָה וְיִרְנֶה:

י אָנִי מַאֲמִין בָּאָמוּנָה שְׁלֵמָה, שֶׁהַבּוֹרֵא וִתְבָּרַךְּ שְׁמוֹ, אֵינוֹ גוּף. וְלֹא יַשִּׂינְּוּהוּ מֵשִּׁינֵי הַגּוּף. וְאֵין לוֹ שוֹם דִמִיוֹן בִּלָּל:

רְאָנִי מַאָּמִין בָּאָמוּנָה שְׁלֵמָה, שָׁבַּבּוֹרֵא יִ<mark>תְבְּרַךְּ</mark> שְׁמוֹ, הוּא רִאשוֹן וְהוּא אַדְרוֹן:

ַּ אֲנִי פַאֲמִין בָּאָמּינְה שְׁלֵמָה, שֶׁתַבּוֹרָא יִתְבָּרֵךְ שְׁמוֹ, לוֹ לְבַדּוֹ רָאוּי לְהִתְפַּלֵל. וְאֵין רָאוּי לְהִתְּפֵּלֵל לִזוּלָתוֹ:

- 6. I believe with perfect faith that all the words of the prophets are true.
- 7. I believe with perfect faith that the prophecy of Moses our teacher, peace be unto him, was true, and that he was the chief of the prophets, both of those that preceded and of those that followed him.
- 8. I believe with perfect faith that the whole Law, now in our possession, is the same that was given to Moses our teacher, peace be unto him.
- 9. I believe with perfect faith that this Law will not be changed, and that there will never be any other law from the Creator, blessed be his name.
- 10. I believe with perfect faith that the Creator, blessed be his name, knows every deed of the children of men, and all their thoughts, as it is said, It is he that fashioneth the hearts of them all, that giveth heed to all their deeds.
- 11. I believe with perfect faith that the Creator, blessed be his name, rewards those that keep his commandments, and punishes those that transgress them.

י אָנִי מַאֲמִין בָּאָמוּנָה שְׁלַמָּה, שֶׁבֶּל־דְּבָרֵי הַנְבִיאִים אֲמֶת:

י אַנִי מַאָמִין בָּאָמוּנָה שְׁלִמָה, שֶׁנְבוּאַת משֶׁה <mark>רַבּּיְנוּ</mark> עָלָיו הַשְּׁלוֹם, הָוְתָה אֲמִתִּית. וְשֶׁהוּא הָיָ<mark>ה</mark> אָב לַנְבִיאִים, לַקּוֹדְמִים לְפָּנְיוֹ וְלַבָּאִים אַחֲרָיו:

ַם אָנִי מַאָמִין בָּאָמוּנְה שָׁלִמְה, שֶׁבְּל־הַ<mark>תּוֹרָה</mark> <mark>הַמְצוּיָה</mark> עַתָּה בְּיָהֵינוּ, הִיא הַנְּתוּנָה לְמֹשֶׁה <u>רַבִּינוּ,</u> עַלַיו הַשָּׁלוֹם:

ם אָנִי בַאָּמִין בָּאָמוּנָהֹ שָׁלֵמָה, שָׁזֹאַת הַתּוּ<mark>רָה</mark> לא הְדִי מְחֲלֶפֶת. וְלֹא הְהִי תּוֹרָה אֲחֶרֶת, מֵאֵת הַבּוֹרֵא, וִתְבָּרַךְ שְׁמוֹ:

י אַנִי מַאֲמִין בָּאָמוּנָה שְׁלֵמָה, שֶׁהַבּוֹרֵא יִתְבְּרַךְ שָׁמוֹ, יוֹדֶעַ כָּל־מַעֲשָׁה בְנִי אָדָם וְכָלּ־מַחְשְׁבתְם. שַנָאֵמַר. הַיצִר יַחָד לְבָּח הָמֵּבִין אֶל־בָּל־מַּנְשִיהָם:

יא אַני מַאֲמִין בָּאָמוּנָה שְׁלַמָּה, שָׁהַבּוֹרֵא וִתְבָּרֵךְ שָׁמוֹ, נוֹמֵל מוֹב לְשוֹמְרֵי מִצְוֹתְיוֹ, וּמַעֲנִישׁ לְעוֹבְרֵי בִּאַוֹתָיו:

- 12. I believe with perfect faith in the coming of the Messiah, and, though he tarry, I will wait daily for his coming.
- 13. I believe with perfect faith that there will be a resurrection of the dead at the time when it shall please the Creator, blessed be his name, and exalted be the remembrance of him for ever and ever.

For thy salvation I hope, O Lord! I hope, O Lord, for thy salvation! O Lord, for thy salvation I hope!

### AFTERNOON SERVICE FOR WEEKDAYS.

Happy are they that dwell in thy house: they will be ever praising thee. (Selah.)

Happy is the people, that is in such a case: happy is the people, whose God is the Lord.

Psalm cxlv. A Psalm of Praise: of David.

I will extol thee, my God, O King; and I will bless thy name for ever and ever.

ר אָני מַאָמין בּאָמוּנָה שְׁלִמְה בְּבִיאַת הַפְּשִיהַ. וְאַך עַל פִּי שָׁיִּרְמַהְמֵהָ, עִם כָּל־זָה אֲחַבָּה־לּוֹ, בְּכָל־יוֹם, שָׁיָבֹא:

 יִּ אֲנִי מַאֲמִין בָּאָמוּנָה שְׁלַמָּה, שָׁתִּדְנָה תְּחִיֵּת הַמֵּתִים, בְּצִת שָׁיִעֲלֶה רְצוֹן מֵאֵת הַבּוֹרֵא, יִתְבְּרַךְּ שְׁמוֹ, וְיִתְעֵלֶּה וָכְרוֹ לְעַד וּלְגַצְח נְצָחִים:

לִישׁוּעַתִּדְ כְנְּיתִי : ָּיָ כְנִּיתִי וִיְ לִישׁוּעַתְּדְּ יִיְּ

# תפלת מנחה

וָעָר: אַשָּׁרִי יוּשְׁבִי בִּמָּלֶךְ עוֹר וְדַלְלְיּךְ פָּלֶר: אַשְׁרִי הָעָם שָׁבְּכָה לוֹ, אַשְׁרֵי הָעָם שִׁיִּי אָּלְהִיו: תַּמִיּה הָעָם שָׁבְּכָה לוֹ, אַשְׁרֵי הָעָם שִׁיִּי אָּלְהִיו: וַעָּרִי הָעָם שָׁבְּכָה לוֹ, אַשְׁרֵי הָעָם שִׁיִּי אָלְהִיו:

<sup>\*</sup> The Chaldee version of the preceding-

Every day will I bless thee; and I will praise thy name for ever and ever.

Great is the Lord, and exceedingly to be praised: and his greatness is unsearchable.

One generation shall laud thy works to another, and shall declare thy mighty acts.

On the majestic glory of thy splendor, and on thy marvellous deeds, will I meditate.

And men shall speak of the might of thy awful acts; and I will recount thy greatness.

They shall pour forth the fame of thy great goodness, and shall exult in thy righteousness.

The Lord is gracious and merciful; slow to anger and of great lovingkindness.

The Lord is good to all; and his tender mercies are over all his works.

All thy works shall give thanks unto thee, O Lord; and thy loving ones shall bless thee.

They shall speak of the glory of thy kingdom, and talk of thy power.

To make known to the sons of men his mighty acts, and the majestic glory of his kingdom.

Thy kingdom is an everlasting kingdom, and thy dominion endureth throughout all generations.

The Lord upholdeth all that fall, and raiseth up all those that are bowed down.

The eyes of all wait upon thee; and thou givest them their food in due season.

Thou openest thine hand, and satisfiest every living thing with favor.

בָּכָל־יוֹם אֲבֶרבָךָ, וַאֲהַלְלָה שָׁמִּדְ רִעוֹכָם וַעֵּר: נְרוֹל יְרוָה וּמְהָלֶל מָאֹד , וְלִנְרְלֶּתוֹ אֵין הֵקֵר: דור לְדוֹר וְשַבַּח מַעֲשֶׂיךּ, וּנְבוּרתָיף וַנִּיְדוּ : בָּבר כְּבוֹר הוֹבֶךּ , וָדְבָרִי נִפְּלְאֹנֵיךּ אָשֵׂיחָה: וַאָזוּז נוֹרָאֹתֵיךּ יאֹמֶרוּ, וּנְּדְלַּתְדָּ אֲסַפְּּתָנָּה: וָבֶר רב־מוּבְדּ יַבִּיעוּ , וְצִרְכְוְתִדּ יְרַנִּנְוּ : הַנּוּן וָרַחוּם יְהַוֹּה, אֲרֶךְ אַפַּיִם וּנְדָל־חְמֶּר: מוב־יְהְוּה לַכֹּל, וְרַהֲמֶיוֹ עַל־כָּל־מֵעִשֶּׁיוֹ: יוֹרוּד וֹתוֹה בֶּל־מַעִּשִׂידּ , וַחָּסִיבִידְּ יִבְּרַרְוּכְּה : בַּבוּד מַלְכוּתִד יאמָרוּ,-וּנְבוּרָתִד יִדַּבְּרְוּ: לָהוֹדִיעַ לִבְנִי הָאָדָם נְבוּרֹתָיו, וּכְבוֹ<mark>ד הָדֵר</mark> מַלְבוּתוֹ:

בּיִּ בַּלְבוּתְךּ, מַלְבוּת בָּל־עֹלָמִים, וּמָמְשׁלְתְּךּ , בְּבָל־ דור וָדוֹר:

סומד יְתוֹה לְכָל הַנֹּפְלִים, וְזוֹמֵך לְכָל-הַכְּפּוּפִים: עֵוְגֵי כֹל , אֵלֶיך יְשַׂבֵּרוּ . וְאַתָּה נוֹתוְ־לְהָם , אָת־ אָכִלָם בִּעִתוֹ :

ָפּוֹתֵיְם אֶת־יָנֶדֶךּ, וּמַשְׂבִּיע לְכָל־חֵי רְצוֹן<mark>:</mark>

The Lord is righteous in all his ways, and loving in all his works.

The Lord is nigh unto all them that call upon him, to all that call upon him in truth.

He will fulfil the desire of them that fear him; he also will hear their cry, and will save them.

The Lord guardeth all them that love him; but all the wicked will he destroy.

My mouth shall speak of the praise of the Lord; and let all flesh bless his holy name for ever and ever.

But we will bless the Lord from this time forth and for evermore. Praise ye the Lord.

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

On Fast Days the Scroll of the Law is taken from the Ark, and the portion of the Law beginning Vay'chal is read.

צַדִּיק יִדנְה בְּכָל־דְּרָכִיוּ , וְחָסִיד בְּכָל־מַצְשְׂיוּ: קָרוֹב וְהֹנָה לְכָל־לִרָאָיוּ , לְכֹל אֲשֶׁר יִקְרָאָֽהוּ בַאֵמֵת:

רְצוֹן־יְרִאָיו יַעֲשָׂה, וְאָת־שַׁוְעָתָם יִשְׁמַע וְיוֹשִׁיעֵם: שוֹמֵר יְהוָה אָת־בָּל־אֹהֲבִיו , וְאָת בָּל־הְרְשְׁעִים יַשְׁמִיר:

בּלְרָשׁוּ לְעוּלֶם וְעָּר: תְּהַלַּת וְהֹּנָה וְדַבָּר־פִּי, וִיבָּרֵךְ בְּלִ-בְּשְׁר שִׁב יידי יידי ייד

נאָנְהָנוּ וְבָרֵךְ יָהֹ, מֵעַתָּה וְעַר עוֹלְם. הַלְּלוּיָה:

יִתְגַּדֵּל וְיָתְקַדֵּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא, בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְרָא בְּרְעוּתֵה. וְנַמְלִיךְ מֵלְכוּתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּכְיוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דִּי־ כָּל־בֵּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעְּנָלָא וּכִוְמַן קָרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהֵא שְׁמֵהּ רַבְּא, מְבָרַךּ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְם וּלְעָלְמִי Cong. and Reader. עַלִמַיָא.

אָמִירָן בַּעַלִּמֵא. וֹאָמָרוּ אָמֵן: לְאֵלֶּא מִן־בָּל־בּּרְכָתָא וְאִירָתָא, הְּשְׁבְּּחָתָא וְגִּחֲמֶתָא, דִּי־ וְיָתְהַבַּר, וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְהַלֵּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־לְּדְשָׁא בְּרִיךְ הוּא, אָמִירָן בַּעַלִמָּא וִאִּמָרוּ אָמֵן:

On Fast Days the Scroll of the Law is taken from the Ark, and בְּיַחֵל is read:—

The following prayer (Amidah) to "as in ancient years," p. 123, is to be said standing.

O Lord, open thou my lips, and my mouth shall declare thy praise.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, God of Abraham, God of Isaac, and God of Jacob, the great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, who bestowest lovingkindnesses, and possessest all things; who rememberest the pious deeds of the patriarchs, and in love wilt bring a redeemer to their children's children for thy name's sake.

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

Remember us unto life, O King, who delightest in life, and inscribe us in the book of life, for thine own sake, O living God.

O King, Helper, Savior and Shield. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Shield of Abraham.

Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save.

From the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First
Day of Passover say:—

Thou causest the wind to blow and the rain to fall.

Thou sustainest the living with loving-kindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy,

אַרֹנָי, שְׂפָתֵי תִּפְתָח ופִי יַגִּיד תְּהַלְּתֶךְ:

בְרוּךְ אַתָּה יָיָ אָלהֵינוּ וִאלהֵי אְבוֹתִינוּ. אָלהֵי אַבְרָהָם, אָלהֵי יִצְחָק, וֵאלהֵי יַעֲקֹב. הָאֵל הַנְּרוֹל הַנִּבוֹר וְהַנוֹרָא, אֵל עֻלְיוֹן. נוֹמֵל חֲסָרִים מוֹבִים, וְקוֹנֵה הַכּל. וְזוֹכֵר הַסְרֵי אָבוֹת, וּמִבִיא נוֹאֵל לִבְנֵי בְנֵיהָם, לְמַעַן שְׁמוֹ, בְּאַהֲבָה:

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

ָזָכְרֵנוּ לַחַיִּים, מֶלֶךְ חָפֵּץ בַּחַיִּים. וְכַתְּבֵנוּ בְּחַפֶּּר הַחַיִּים. לִמַעַנְךְ אֱלֹהִים חַיִּים:

מֶלֶךְ עוֹוֵר וּמוֹשִׁיעַ וּמְגוְוּ. בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה וִי<mark>ְּיּ.</mark>

בְּנֶן אַבְּרָהָם:

אַתָּה נָבּוֹר לְעוֹלָם אֲרֹנָי, מְחַנֵּה מֵתִים אַתָּה, רַב לְהוֹשִׂיעַ.

From the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First
Day of Passover say:—

בַּשִּׁיב הָרְוּחַ וּמוֹרִיד הַנָּשֶׁם:

מְבַלְבֵּל חַיִּים בְּחָמֶר. מְחַיֵּה מִתִּים בִּרַחֲמִים

supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep in the dust. Who is like unto thee, Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest, and causest salvation to spring forth?

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

Who is like unto thee, Father of mercy, who in mercy rememberest thy creatures unto life?

Yea, faithful art thou to quicken the dead. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who quickenest the dead.\*

Thou art holy, and thy name is holy, and holy beings praise thee daily. (Selah.) Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

During the Ten Days of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:—

### the holy King.

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following is said, to "holy God," p. 114.

\*Reader.—We will sanctify thy name in the world even as they sanctify it in the highest heavens, as it is written by the hand of thy prophet:

And they called one unto the other and said,

Cong.—Holy, holy, holy is the Lord of hosts: the whole earth is full of his glory.

רַבִּים. סוֹמֵךְ נוֹפְלִים, וְרוֹפֵא חוֹלִים, וּמַתִּיר אָםוּרִים, וּמְקַיֵם אָמוּנָתוֹ לִישִׁנֵי עָפָּר. מִי בָּמְוֹךָ, בַּעַל גָבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְוֹמֶה לָּדְ. מֵלֵדְ מַמִית וּמְחַנֶּה, וּמַצְמִיחַ יְשׁוּעָה.

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:— מִי כָמְוֹךְ אַב הָרַחֲמִים, ווֹבֵר יְצוּרָיו לַחַיִּים בְּרַחֲמִים.

וָגָאָבֶן אַתָּה לְהַחֲיוֹת בָתִים. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה יָיָ. מְחַיֵּה הַמֵּתִים:\*

אַתָּה כָּרוֹשׁ וְשִׁמְךּ כָּרוֹשׁ, וּכְּרוֹשִׁים בְּבָל־יוֹם יְהַלְּלִוּךְ פֶּלָה. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה <mark>יְיְּ.</mark> הָאֵל הַקְּרוֹשׁ:

During the Ten Days of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:— הַמֶּלֶךְ הַקְּרוֹשׁ:

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following is said:— \*.Reader נְכַהֵדִשׁ אָת שִׁמְךּ בְּעוֹלָם, כְּשִׁם שָׁמַּק<mark>ִדִּישִׁים</mark> אותו בִּשְׁמִי מָרוֹם, כַּבְּתוּב עַל יַד נְבִיאֶךְ . וְקָרָא וָה אָל וָה וִאָּמַר. . Cong בְרוֹשׁ בְרוֹשׁ בְרוֹשׁ בְרוֹשׁ , יְיָ אָבָאוֹת. מְלֹא כָל הָאָרֶץ כְּבוֹרוֹ: Reader לְעָפָּזרָם

Reader.—Those over against them say, Blessed— Cong.—Blessed he the glory of the Lord from his place.

Reader.—And in thy Holy Words it is written, say-

ing,

Cong.—The Lord shall reign for ever, thy God, O Zion, unto all generations. Praise ye the Lord.

Reader.—Unto all generations we will declare thy greatness, and to all eternity we will proclaim thy holiness, and thy praise, O our God, shall not depart from our mouth for ever, for thou art a great and holy God and King. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

During the Ten Days of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:—

the holy King.

Thou favorest man with knowledge, and teachest mortals understanding. O favor us with knowledge, understanding and discernment from thee. Blessed art thou, O Lord, gracious Giver of knowledge.

Cause us to return, O our Father, unto thy Law; draw us near, O our King, unto thy service, and bring us back in perfect repentance unto thy presence. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who delightest in repentance.

Forgive us, O our Father, for we have sinned; pardon us, O our King, for we have transgressed;

(On Fast Days Selichoth are inserted here.)

for thou dost pardon and forgive. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who art gracious, and dost abundantly forgive.

During the Ten Days of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:—

אָתֶה . בָּרוּך אַתָּה יִיָּ . הָאָל הַקַּרוּשׁ:

אַתָּה חוֹגן לְאָדָם דְּעַת, וּמְלַמֵּר לְּאָנוֹשׁ בִּינָה. חָנֵּנוּ מֵאִתְּךְּ, הַעָּה, בִּינָה וְהַשְּׁבֵּל. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. חוֹנֵן הַדְּעַת:

דָשׁיבֵנוּ אָבְינוּ לְתוֹרָתֶךְ. וְכְּוְבֵנוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ לַצְבוֹרָתֶךְ. בְּרוּךְ אַבִּינוּ , בִּי חָמְאנוּ . מְחַלּ־לְנְוּ סְלַח־לְנוּ אָבִינוּ , בִּי חָמְאנוּ . מְחַלּ־לְנוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ, בִּי פִּשְּׁאְנוּ . בִּי חַמְאנוּ . מְחַלּ־לְנוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ, בִּי פִּשְׁאָנוּ . בִּי מוֹחֵל וְסוֹלְחַ אָתְה. בַּרוּךְ אַתָּה וִיָּ חַנוּן הַמַּרְבָּה לִסְלוֹחַ: Look upon our affliction and plead our cause, and redeem us speedily for thy name's sake; for thou art a mighty Redeemer. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Redeemer of Israel.

On Fast Days the Reader here says "Answer us," etc., p. 61, and concludes thus:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord, who answerest in time of trouble.

Heal us, O Lord, and we shall be healed; save us and we shall be saved; for thou art our praise. Vouchsafe a perfect healing to all our wounds;\* for thou, almighty King, art a faithful and merciful Physician. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who healest the sick of thy people Israel.

Bless this year unto us, O Lord our God, together with every kind of the produce thereof, for our welfare; give a blessing

During the Winter Season\*\* substitute for the last sentence:
Give dew and rain for a blessing upon the face of the earth.

upon the face of the earth. O satisfy us with thy goodness, and bless our year like

\*\*From the Fourth of December until the First Day of Passover.

<sup>\*</sup>The following Prayer for a Sick Person may be introduced here:—

May it be thy will, O Lord our God, and God of our fathers, speedily to send a perfect healing from heaven, a healing of soul and body unto the sick . . . among the other sick of Israel.

רָאַה בְעָנְיֵנְיּ, וְרִיבָּה רִיבֵנוּ. וּנְאָלֵנְיּ מְהֵרְה לְמַעַן שְׁמֶךְ. כִּי גוֹאֵל חָזָכן אֲתָה. בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָ. גוֹאָל יִשְׂרָאֵל:

On Fast Days the Reader here says טונון, p. 61, and concludes thus:-

בָּרוּךְ צַּתָּה וְיָ. הָעוֹנֶה בְּצֵת צֶרָה:

רְפָּאֵנוּ יָנָ וְנֵרְפֵּא. הוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ וְנִנְשֵׁעָה. בִּי תְהַלְּתֵנוּ אֲתָה. וְהַעֲלֵה וְכּוּאָה שְׁלֵמְה לְכָל־מַבּוֹתִינוּ. כִּי אֵל מֶלֶךְ רוֹפֵּא נָאָמְן וְרַחֲמָן אָתָה. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. רוֹפֵּא חוֹלֵי עַמוּ יִשְׂרָאֵל:

בָּרֵךְ עָלֵינוּ, יָיִ אָּלֹהֵינוּ, אֶת־הַשְּׁנָה הַזֹּא<mark>ת</mark> וְאֶת־בָּלֹ־מִינֵי תְבוּאָתָהּ לְשוֹבָה. וְתֵן בְּרָכָה

During the Winter Season\* substitute for the last sentence:— וְתֵן טַל וּמָטָר לִבְרָכָה עַל פְּגֵי הָאָּדָטָה

על פָּנִי הָאָדָמָה, וְשַׂבָּעִנוּ מִמּוּבֶּ<mark>דְ. וּבְרֵדְּ</mark>

<sup>\*</sup>From December 4, until the First Day of Passover.

other good years. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who blessest the years.

Sound the great horn for our freedom; lift up the ensign to gather our exiles, and gather us from the four corners of the earth. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who gatherest the banished ones of thy people Israel.

Restore our judges as at the first, and our counsellors as at the beginning; remove from us grief and suffering; reign thou over us, O Lord, thou alone, in lovingkindness and tender mercy, and justify us in judgment. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the King who lovest righteousness and judgment.

During the Ten Days of Penítence conclude the Blessing thus:—

### the King of Judgment.

And for slanderers let there be no hope, and let all wickedness perish as in a moment; let all thine enemies be speedily cut off, and the dominion of arrogance do thou uproot and crush,

שְׁנָתֵנוּ, בַּשְׁנִים הַפּוֹבוֹת. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה יְיָ<mark>.</mark> מְבָרֵךְ הַשְּׁנִים:

ַּהְקְע בְּשׁוֹפָּר נְּרוֹל לְחֵרוּתֵנוּ. וְשְׂא נִם לְכַבֵּץ נָּלְיוֹתִינוּ. וְכַבְּצֵנוּ יַחַר, מִאַּרְבַּע בַּנְפוֹת הָאָבֶץ. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָּ. מְכַבְּץ נְרְחֵי עַמוּ יִשְׂרָאֵל:

ַּדְשִׁיבָה שׁוֹפְמִינוּ בְּבָראשׁנָה, וְיוֹעֲצִינוּ, בְּבַהְּחִלָּה, וְהָפִר מִמֶּנוּ יְנוֹן וַאַנְחָה, וּמְלוֹךְ עָלֵינוּ, אַתָּה יִיָּ לְבַדְּךְ, בְּחֶפֶּר וּרְרַחֲמִים, אוֹהֵב צְרָקָה וּמִשְׁפָּט. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיִּ, מֵּלֶךְ אוֹהֵב צְרָקָה וּמִשְׁפָּט:

During the Ten Days of Penitnece conclude the Blessing thus:— בְּמֶלֶךְ הַמְשָׁפְמ:

וְלַפַּלְשִׁינִיםאַל־הְּחִי תִּקְנָה. ְוְכָל הַרִשְׁצְה<mark>.</mark> בְּרֵנֵע תֹּאבֵר. וְכָל אוֹיְבֶיךְ מְהַרָה יִבְּרֵתוּ. יָבֵלְכוּת זָרוֹן מְהַרָה תָעַכֵּןר, וּתְשַׁבֵּר cast down and humble speedily in our days. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who breakest the enemies and humblest the arrogant.

Towards the righteous and the pious, towards the elders of thy people the house of Israel, towards the remnant of their scribes, towards the proselytes of righteousness, and towards us also may thy tender mercies be stirred, O Lord our God; grant a good reward unto all who faithfully trust in thy name; set our portion with them for ever, so that we may not be put to shame; for we have trusted in thee. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the stay and trust of the righteous.

And to Jerusalem, thy city, return in mercy, and dwell therein as thou hast spoken; rebuild it soon in our days as an everlasting building, and speedily set up therein the throne of David.\* Blessed art thou, O Lord, who rebuildest Jerusalem.

<sup>\*</sup>On the Fast of the Ninth of Ab the following is added:—Comfort, O Lord our God, the mourners of Zion, and the mourners of Jerusalem, and the city

וֹתְבַּגַר. וְתַבְּנִיעַ, בִּמְהַרָה בִיָּמִינוּ. בַּרוּדְ אַתָּה וָיַ. שֹבֵר אוּיְבִים וּמֵבְנִיעַ זִדִּים:

על-הַצַּדִּיקִים וְעַל-הַחֲסִידִים, וְעַל-זְקְנֵי עַמְדָּ, בֵּית יִשְׂרָצֵל, וַעַל־פָּלֵישַת סופָרֵיהֶם, וְעַלֹּ גָבִי הַצֶּבֶּק וְעָלֵיְנוּ, יֵהֲמוּ בַּהְמֵיךְ יִי אַלהֵינוּ וָהֵן שְׁכֶר מוֹב, לִכֹל הַבּוֹמְחִים בְּשִׁמְךָּ, בָּאֲמֶת. וְשִׁים הַלְּקֵנוּ עִמְהַם לְעוֹלֶם, וַלֹא גַבוֹשׁ. בִּי־בְדָּ בְּשָּחִנוּ. בַּרוּדָ אַתָּה יָיָ. מִשְׁעָן וּמִבְשָּׁח לַצַּדִּיקום:

וְלִירוּשֶׁלַיִם עִירְךָּ, בְּרַחַמִים תָּשׁוּב. <mark>וִתְשָׁכוֹן בָתוֹכָה, כַּאֲשֶׁר דְבַּרְתָּ. וּבָנָה</mark> אוֹתָה בִּכֶּרוֹב בִּיָמֵינוֹ, בִּנְיַן עוֹלְם. וְכִפֵּא דָוָד מְהַרָה לְתוֹכָה תָבִין. \* בַּרוּךְ <mark>אַתְה</mark> יני. בונה ירושלים:

<sup>\*</sup> On the Fast of the Ninth of Ab the following is added:-נַחָם יָנָ אֶלהַןנוּ, אֶת־אָבֵלֵי צִיוֹן, וְאֶת־אָבֵלֵי יִרוּשְׁלַוְם,

Speedily cause the offspring of David, thy servant, to flourish, and let his horn be exalted by thy salvation, because we wait for thy salvation all the day. Blessed art thou, O Lord. who causest the horn of salvation to flourish.

Hear our voice, O Lord our God; spare us and have mercy upon us, and accept our prayer in mercy and favor; for thou art a God who hearkenest unto prayers and supplications: from thy presence, O our King, turn us not

that is in mourning, laid waste, despised and desolate; in mourning for that she is childless, laid waste as to her dwellings, despised in the downfall of her glory, and desolate through the loss of her inhabitants: she sitteth with her head covered like a barren woman who hath not borne. Legions have devoured her; worshippers of strange gods have possessed her: they have put thy people Israel to the sword, and in wilfulness have slain the loving ones of the Most High. Therefore let Zion weep bitterly, and Jerusalem give forth her voice. O my heart, my heart! how it grieveth for the slain! My bowels, my bowels! how they yearn for the slain! For thou, O Lord, didst consume her with fire; and with fire thou wilt in future restore her, as it is said, As for me, I will be unto her, saith the Lord, a wall of fire round about, and I will be a glory in the midst of her. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who comfortest Zion and rebuildest Jerusalem.

"Speedily," etc.

ֶּאֶת־אֶמֵח דָּוִד עַבְּדְּךְ מְהֵרָה תַּאְּמְיחַ. וְלֵוְנוּ בָּל־חֵיוֹם. בִּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיֵּ. מַאְמִיחַ וְלֵוְנוּ בָּל־חַיוֹם. בִּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיֵּ. מַאְמִיחַ בִּרוּךְ יִשׁוּעָה:

שְׁמַע קוֹלֵנוּ וָיָ אֶּלֹהֵינוּ. חוּם וְרַחֵם עְלֵוְנוּ. וְלַבֵּל בְּרַחֲמִים וּבְּרָצוֹן אָת־תִּפִּלְּתֵנוּ. כִּי אַל שוֹמֵע תִּפִּלוֹת וְתַחֲנוּנִים אֲתָּה. וּמִלְּפָנֵיןדְּ

לְּתֶר־הָעִיר הָצָבֶלָה וְהָחָבֵבָה, וְהַבְּוּיִה וְהַשׁוֹמֵבָּה, הָצִּבְלָה מָבְּלִיה בְּגִיְה, וְהַבְּוּיִה וְהַשׁוֹמֵבָּה, הְצִּבְלָה מָבְּלוֹתְה, וְהַבְּוּיִה וְהַשְׁה חָפּוּי, בְּאָשָׁה וְהַשׁוֹמֵבָּה מִפְּעוֹנוֹתְיְהָ, וְהַבְּוּיִה מִבְּבוֹדָה, עְלְּרָה עֵלְּרִה עִּבְּלִיה עִוֹּבְלְּעוֹה לִנְיוֹנוֹת. וַיִּירְשְׁוֹהְ עוֹכְּה עָלְּרָה עִלְּבְלִים תִּמִּן קוֹלְה, לְבִּי עָלְחַלְנִים תִּמִּן קוֹלְה, לְבִּי עָלְ חַלְלִיהָם, בִּי אַתְּה עָתִיד לִבְנִיתְה, בְּאָמוֹר, וַצְּנִי אֶהְהוֹן חַסִיבִי לָבִי עַל חַלְלִיהָם, כִּי אַתְּה וְיִי בְּאִשׁ לְבִּי עַל חַלְלִיהָם, כִּי אַתְּה עָתִיד לִבְנוֹתְה, בְּאָמוֹר, וְמָנִי אָהְיִה בְּרוֹּהְ חַבְּי, בְּרוֹּה הְבִּית וְבִּיְיִ בְּאִשׁ הַבְּיוֹ הִינְיִם תְּמִי מַעִי עַל חַלְלֵיהָם. כִּי אַתְּה וְיִי בְּאָשׁ הַבִּיר לִבְּלוֹת הִינִים עִּלְ חַלְלִיהם. בִּיוֹן וְשִׁבְּי, בְּנִוֹיְ חוֹמֵת אִשׁ פְבִיב וּלְּכְנוֹר אֶּלְיָה. בְּאָבְה עִּלְ הַלְנִיה. בְּצִים תִּמִּים עִיִּין וּשְׁלְיִם עַלְ הְלִיה, בְּאָמִיה וְבִּיִים תִּמִּים עִּיִי בְּבְּיוֹם תִּמְיוֹן וְּהַבְּיוֹן חַחְּמִבְּה, וְּבִּבְּוֹת הְיִים בְּבְּוֹים תִּמְים בְּיִיִּים הִישְׁה עִּיִים בְּבְּבְיוֹם תִּבְּיוֹם בְּבִיוֹם תִּבְּיוֹן חִים בְּבוֹיוֹן חַסְיוֹב. וְבְּבְּיוֹת מִים בְּיוֹים תְּמִבְים תִּבְּיוֹב, וּיִבְּיִבְּה, בְּבִיל מְבִיים הְבִּיוֹם תִּבְּיוֹב, בְּיִים בְּבִים תִּבְּיוֹים בְּשִׁים בְּבִים בְּיוֹבְיים תִּבְּיוֹם בְּבִּים בְּיוֹם תִּיִים מִים בִּיוֹן וְבּבּוֹב הִיוֹב וְיִים בְּבִּים בְּים בְּיִים בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹן וְבוֹנֵב בְּנִית וְבִּבּיוֹם בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיוֹם בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיוֹים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיוֹבְים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְיוֹם בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹבְיוֹם בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹים בְיוֹם בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹב בְיוֹבְים בְּיִבְים בְּבְּים בְּיוֹם בְּבִים בְּבִים בְּיוֹם בְּבִים בְּיִבְיוֹם בְּיִים בְּעִים בְּיוֹבְיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹם בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹם בְּיִים בְּבִים בְּיוֹם בְּבְּבְּים בְּבְּבְּים בְּבִּים בְּבִים בְּיוֹם בְּבִים בְּיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְים בְּבְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּבְּים בְּבְּבְּים בְּבְּבְ

empty away;\* for thou hearkenest in mercy to the prayer of the people Israel. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hearkenest unto prayer.

Accept, O Lord our God, thy people Israel and their prayer; restore the service to the oracle of thy house; receive in love and favor both the fire-offerings of Israel and their prayer; and may the service of thy people Israel be ever acceptable unto thee.

On New Moon and the Intermediate Days of Passover and Tabernacles the following is added:—

Our God and God of our fathers! May our remembrance rise, come and be accepted before thee, with

Answer us, O Lord, answer us on this day of the fast of our humiliation, for we are in great trouble. Turn not to our wickedness; conceal not thy face from us, and hide not thyself from our supplication. Be near, we entreat thee, unto our cry; let thy lovingkindness be a comfort to us; even before we call unto thee answer us, according as it is said, Aná it shall come to pass that, before they call, I will answer; while they are yet speaking, I will hear; for thou, O Lord, art he who answereth in time of trouble, who delivereth and rescueth in all times of trouble and distress;

<sup>\*</sup>On Fast Days the Congregation here say the following: -

מֶלְבֵּנוּ בִיכָּןם אַל הְשִׁיבֵנוּ.\* כִּי אַהָּה שוֹמֵעַ הָפִּלַת עַמְּךְ יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּרַחָמִים. בָּרוּךְ אַהָּח יְיָ. שוֹמֵעַ הְפִּלְּה:

רצהוָי אֶלהֵינוּ בְּעַמְּדְיִשְׂרָאֵלוּבִתְּפְּלְּתָם. וְהָשֵׁב אָת־הָעֲבוֹדָה לִּדְבִיר בִּיתֶּדְ וְאִשֵּׁי יִשְּׂרָאֵל, וּתָפִּלְתָם בְּאַהֲבָה תְּלַבֵּל בְּרָצוֹן. וֹחָהִי לְרָצוֹן הָמִיד עֲבוֹדַת יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמֶּדְ:

On New Moon and the Intermediate Days of Passover. and Tabernacles the following is added:—

יְגַלְםְינוּ גַאלהֵי אָבוֹתְינוּ. יַעֲלֶה וְיָבֹא, וְיַגְּוְעַ, וְנַרְאֶה, וְגַרְאָה וְיִשְּׁטִע, וְיָפָּקֵר וְיִזָבֵר, וְכְרֹגִנְוּ וּפִּקְדּגֹֹנְוּ. וְזִכְרוּן

<sup>\*</sup> On Fast Days the Congregation here say the following:—
אָבְנְאוֹ יְנִ שְׁנֵנְוּ בְּיוֹם צוֹם תַּעָנִיתֵנוּ כִּי בְצָרָה גְּרוֹלָה צִּלְחְנוּ מִּעָנִיתֵנוּ כִּי בְצָרָה גְּרוֹלָה צִּלְחְנִנְּ מִּעָנִי וְנִי נִּעְ שְׁכְּעִלְם אַלְרוֹב לְשַׁוְשָׁתֵנוּ יְהִי נָא חַסְדְּךְ לְנַחֲמֵנוּ מָּנְיְ שָׁנְוּ בְּדָבְר שֶׁנָּצְשֵׁר. וְהָנָה שֶׁרֶם יִקְרָאוּ, מְלֵּךְ אֲנֵנְוּ בַּדְּבָר שֶׁנָּצְשֵׁתְנוּ יִהִי נָא חַסְדְּךְ לְנַחֲמֵנוּ מָעְרָאוּ אָלֶרְה אֵלֶוְךְ אֲנֵנְוּ בַּדְּבָר שֶׁנָּצְשֵׁכְע. כִּי אַתְּה יִיְ הָעוֹנֶה בְּבָל מֵת צָרָה וְצוּלָקה: כי אתה וכו׳ בְּעָת צָרָה פּוֹדֶה וּמַצִּיל בְּכָל מֵת צָרָה וְצוּלָקה: כי אתה וכו׳

the remembrance of our fathers, of Messiah the son of David thy servant, of Jerusalem thy holy city, and of all thy people the house of Israel, bringing deliverance and well-being, grace, lovingkindness and mercy, life and peace on this day of

On New Moon say— On Passover— the New Moon. the Feast of Unleavened Bread. On Tabernacles.

Remember us, O Lord our God, thereon for our well-being; be mindful of us for blessing, and save us unto ife: by thy promise of salvation and mercy, spare us and be gracious unto us; have mercy upon us and save us; for our eyes are bent upon thee, because thou art a gracious and merciful God and King.

And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restorest thy divine presence unto Zion.

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers i or ever and ever; thou art the Rock of our lives, the Shield of our salvation through every generation. We will give thanks unto thee and declare thy praise for our lives Congregation in an undertone:

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers, the God of all flesh, our Creator and the Creator of all things in the beginning. Blessings and thanksgivings be to thy great and holy name, because thou hast kept us in life and hast preserved us: so mayest thou continue to keep us in life and to preserve us. O gather

אָבוֹתִינוּ וְזִכְרוֹן מָשִׁים בֶּן דָּוִד עַבְבֶּדְּ וְזִכְרוֹן יְרוּשָׁלֵיִם אָבוֹתִינוּ וְזִכְרוֹן מָשִׁים בֶּן דָּוִד עַבְבֶּדְּ וְזִכְרוֹן יְרוּשָׁלֵיִם אָבְיִבְּ לְפְּנִיְם וּלְחָבֶּ לִפְּנִים וּלְטֵּלוֹם, בְּיוֹם וּלְטוֹבָה, וּלְחֵנְה וּלְחֶבֶּר וּלְרַחֲמִים, וּלְחֵיִים וּלְשָׁלוֹם, בְּיוֹם On Tabernacles— | On Passover— | On New Moon say-

On Tabernacles | On Passover | On New Moon say-ראש הַּחְדֶּשׁ | הַגַּ הַשַּצוֹת | הַבְּבְּנוּ בוֹ לִבְּרָבָה הָּגָה. וַבְּבְנוּ יִיָ אֶּלֹהִינוּ, בּוֹ לְמוֹבָה, וּפְּלְּהְנוּ בוֹ לִבְרָבָה וְהוֹשִׁיצֵנוּ בוֹ לְחַיִּים. וּבִדְבַר וְשׁוּעָה וְרַחֲמִים, הוּם וְחָגֵנוּ, וְרַחֵם עֲלֵינוּ וְהוֹשִׁיצֵנוּ. כִּי אֵלֶיְךְ עִיגִינוּ. כִּי אֵל מֶלֶךְ חַנוּן

וָרַחוּם אֶּהָּה: יַרַחוּם אֶּהָּה:

וְתָהָנֶונְה עֵינֵנוּ, בְשׁוּכְךּ לְצִיוֹן בְּרַהֲמִים. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. הַמַּחָזִיר שְׁכִינָתוֹ לְצִיוֹן:

תחנגו ותְכּוֹמָנוּ וֹתְבּלְּמֵנוּ וֹתְבּלְּמֵנוּ וֹתְבּלְּמֵנוּ וֹתְבּלְּמֵנוּ וֹלְדּ, שְׁאַתְּה הוא יִי אָלהִינּ בְּל־בְּשִׁר וֹאַלהִי בְּל־בְּשִׂר.
אַבוֹתִינוּ, אָלהִי בְל־בְּשִׂר.
אַבוֹתִינוּ, אָלהִי בְל־בְּשִׂר.
אַבוֹתִינוּ, ווֹצֵר בְּהַאשׁית.
הַגְּרְכוֹת וְחוֹדָאוֹת לְשִׁמְּךְּ
הַגְּרְכוֹת וְחוֹדָאוֹת לְשִׁמְּךְּ
הַגְּרְכוֹת וְחוֹדָאוֹת לְשִׁמְּךְּ

מודים אַנְחְנוּ לְּךְ, שָׁאַתָּה הוּא יִי ְאָלהֵינוּ, וָאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ, לְעוֹלְם וָעֶד. צוּר חַיִינוּ, מְנוֹ יִשְׁעֵנוּ, אַתָּה הוּא לְרוֹר וְרוֹר. נוֹדָה לִךְּ וּנְסַפֵּר תְּהִלְּתֶךְ, עַל which are committed unto thy hand, and for our souls which are in thy charge, and for thy miracles, which are daily with us, and our exiles to thy holy courts to observe thy statutes, to do thy will, and to serve thee with a perfect heart; seeing that we give thanks unto thee Blessed be the God to whom thanksgivings are due.

for thy wonders and thy benefits, which are wrought at all times, evening, morn and noon. O thou who art all-good, whose mercies fail not; thou, merciful Being, whose lovingkindnesses never cease, we have ever hoped in thee.

On Chanukah and Purim say:— We thank thee, etc., p. 63

For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be continually blessed and exalted for ever and ever.

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

O inscribe all the children of thy covenant for a happy life.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth, O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is All-good, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks.

חַיֵּינוּ הַמְּסוּרִים בְּיָהֶךְ, בָּלְיוֹתִינוּ לְחַצְרֹת בַּרְשֶׁהְ, לִשְׁמֹר חֶקּיך, וְלַצְשׁוֹת ועל נשמותינו רַצַּנֶּוֹר, וּלְעָּבְנִּוּ בְּלֵבְּב הַבְּּקוּרוֹת לָךְ, וְעֵל שָׁלֵם, עַל שָׁאַנַחְנוּ מוּרִים נִפֵיך שַבְּכָל־יוֹם עִמְנוּ לָךּ בָּרוּךְ אֵל הַהוֹדָאוֹת: וְעַל נִבְּלְאוֹתֶיךְ וְטוֹבוֹתֶיךְ שֶׁבְּכְל־עֵת, עֵרֶב נָבְנֶר וָצְהָרֶיִם. הַמּוֹב, כִּי לֹא־כָלוּ רַהֲמֶיְדָּ. וָהַבְּרַהֵם, בִּי לֹא־תַמוּ הַכְּדֵיךְ, מֵעוּלְם קוינו לַדְ:

On Chanukah and Purim say בים , p. 63.

וְעַל־בָּלָם יִתְבָּרַךְ וִיתְרוֹמַם שִׁמְדְּ מֵלְבֵנוּ, הָמִיד לְעוּלְם וָעֵד:

> During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-וּכְתוֹב לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים, כָּל־בְּגִי בְרִיתֶךְ:

וְכֹל הַחַיִּים יוֹרְוּךְ פֶּלְה. וִיהַלְלוּ אֶת־שִׁמְךְּ בָּאָבֶת. הָאֵל יְשׁוּעָתֵנוּ וְעָזְרְתֵנוּ סֶלְה. בְּרוּךְ צַּתָּה נְיַ. הַמוֹב שִׁמְדְּ וּלְדְּ נָאָה לְהוֹרוֹת: Grant abundant peace unto Israel thy people for ever; for thou art the sovereign Lord of all peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and in every hour with thy peace

### During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

In the book of life, blessing, peace and good sustenance may we be remembered and inscribed before thee, we and all thy people the house of Israel, for a happy life and for peace. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest peace.

Blessed art thou, O Lord, who blessest thy people Israel with peace.

O my God! guard my tongue from evil and my lips from speaking guile; and to such as curse me let my soul be dumb, yea, let my soul be unto all as the dust. Open my heart to thy Law, and let my soul pursue thy commandments. If any design evil against me, speedily make their counsel of none effect, and frustrate their designs. Do it for the sake of thy name, do it for the sake of thy holiness do it for the sake of thy Law. In order that thy beloved ones may be delivered, O save with thy right hand, and answer me. Let the words of my mouth and

שָׁלוֹם רָב עַל יִשִּׂרְאֵל עַמִּךְ הָשִים לְעוֹלָם. כִּי אַתְה הוּא מֶלֶךְ אָרון לְכָל הַשָּׁלוֹם. וְמוֹב בְּצִינֶוְךְ לְבָרֵךְ אֶת־עַמְּךְ ישראל בכליעת ובכלישעה בשלומד.

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

בְּםַפֶּר חַיִּים, בְּרָכָה וְשָׁלוֹם, וּפַרְנָסָה מוֹבָה, וָזָבֵר וְנָבָּחֵב לְפָנֶוְךָ, אָנַחֲנוּ וְכָל־צַמְּךָ, בֵּית יִשְׂוַ־אֵל, לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים וּלְשָׁלוֹם. בֶּרוּךְ אַתָּה יָיָ. עוֹשֵׁה הַשָּׁלוֹם:

בַּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָיָ. הַמְּבָרֵךְ אָת־עַמּוֹ וִשְּׂרָאֵל בַשַׁלום:

אַלהָי. נצור לְשׁוֹנִי מִרָע, וּשְׂפְּתֵי מִדָּבֵּר מָרְמָה. וַלִּמִקַלְלֵי נַפְּשִׁי תִדּוֹם, וְנַפְשִׁי, בֶּעְבֶּר לַכֹּל תִּהְנֶה: פְתַח לִבִּי בְּתוֹרֶתֶךּ, וּבְמִצְוֹתֵיךְ תַרדוֹף נַפְשִׁי. וְכֹל הַחוֹשָׁבִים עֲלֵי רָעָה, מִהֵרָה הָפֶּר עָצָרָם, וְכַלְּכִל מַחְשָׁבוֹתָם. עֲשָׁה לִמַעַן שָׁמֶד, צָשָה לִמַעַן יִמִינֶד, צַשָּה לְמַעַן קַדְשְּׁתֵד, עשה לַמַען תּוֹרָתֶּדְ. לְמַעוֹ יִחְלְצוּוֹ וְדִיבֶּיךְּ, הוֹשִׁיעָה וָמִינְדּ וַעַנִנִי: וִהִיוּ לְרָצוֹן אִמְרֵי־פִּי the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer. He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel, and say ye, Amen.

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years.

During the Ten Days of Penitence, Friday excepted, say Our Father, Our King, p. 67. Then say the following; but if Tachanun is omitted, the Reader, immediately after the Amidah, says the whole Kaddish p. 125.

And David said unto Gad, I am troubled exceedingly; let us fall, I pray thee, into the hand of the Lord, for his mercies are many; but let me not fall into the hand of man.

O thou who art merciful and gracious, I have sinned before thee. O Lord, full of mercy, have mercy upon me and receive my supplications.

#### Psalm vi.

O Lord, rebuke me not in thine anger: neither chasten me in thy hot displeasure. Be gracious unto me, O Lord; for I am withered away: O Lord, heal me; for my bones are troubled. My soul also is sore troubled: and thou, O Lord, how long? Return, O Lord, deliver my soul: save me for thy lovingkindness'

וָהָנְיוֹן לָבִּי לְבָּנָוְךּ, יָיָ צוּרִי וְנְאֲלִי: עשָׁה שֲׁלוֹם בִּמְרוֹמִיו הוּא יַנְשָּׁה שָׁלוֹם עָלֵינוּ, וְעַל כְּלּ<mark>־</mark> יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהִי רָצוֹן לִפְּנֶיְךְּ , יִיְ אֶלֹהִינוּ וִאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ, שִּיבְּנָהּ בִּית הַמִּקְבָּשׁ בִּמְהַרָה בִּיִמִינוּ, וְחֵן הָלִקְנוּ, בְּתוֹרָהֶךְ: וְשָׁם נַעֲבָּדְךְ בִּיִרְאָה, בִּימִי עוֹלָם וּרְשָׁנִים קַדְמוֹנִיוֹת: וְעַרְבָּה לַיִי מִנְחַת יְהוּדְהוִירוּשָׁלָם, כִּימִי עוֹלָם, וּרְשָׁנִים קַדְמוֹנִיוֹת: During the Ten Days of Penitence, Fridays excepted, say נוֹלְבְּנוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ Tachanun is omitted, the Reader, immediately after the Amidah, says the whole Kaddish p. 125.

רַחַמִּים, רַחֵם עָלֵי וְלַבֶּל תַּחְנוּנְי: יְהֹּנְה, כִּי־רַבִּים רַחֲמָּו וּבְיֵר אָרָם אַל־אָפְּלָה: רַחוּם וְחַנוּן, חְמָאתִי לְפָנָוְךְּ וְיָ מְלֵא יִרוּמִים, רַחֵם עָלֵי וְכַבֶּל תַּחְנוּנְי:

תהלים ו'

יָנָ אַל־בְּאַפְּךְ תּוֹכִיחֵנִי, וְאַל־בַּחֲמְתְּדְּ תְיַפְּרֵנִי: חָנָגִי יָיָ בִּי־אָמְלֵל אָנִי, רְבְּאֵנִי יְיָ, בּי נִבְהַלוּ עֲצָמִי: וְנַפְּשִׁי נִבְהַלָּה מְאֹר, וְאַתָּה יְיֶּ עֵר־מְתָּ־: שׁוּבָה יָיָ חַלְּצָה נַפְּשִׁי, וְאַתָּה יְיֶּ עֵר־מְתָּ: שׁוּבָה יָיָ חַלְּצָה נַפְּשִׁי, sake. For in death there is no remembrance of thee: in the grave who shall give thee thanks? I am weary with my groaning; every night I make my bed to swim; I melt away my couch with my tears. Mine eye wasteth away because of grief; it waxeth old because of all mine adversaries. Depart from me, all ye workers of iniquity; for the Lord hath heard the voice of my weeping. The Lord hath heard my supplication; the Lord will receive my prayer. All mine enemies shall be ashamed and sore troubled: they shall turn back, they shall be ashamed suddenly.

O Guardian of Israel, guard the remnant of Israel, and suffer not Israel to perish, who say, Hear, O Israel.

O Guardian of an only nation, guard the remnant of an only nation, and suffer not an only nation to perish, who proclaim the unity of thy name, saying, The Lord our God, the Lord is One.

O Guardian of a holy nation, guard the remnant of a holy nation, and suffer not a holy nation to perish, who thrice repeat the three-fold sanctification unto the Holy One.

O Thou who art propitiated by prayers for mercy, and art conciliated by supplications, be thou propitious and reconciled to an afflicted generation; for there is more that helpeth.

הושיגני לְמַצן חַסְּהָך: כִּי אֵין בַּמְנֶת זִכְהָךּ, בִּשְׁאוֹל מִייְוֹהָהֹ־לְּךְ: יָגַנְתִּי בְּאַנְחָתִי אַשְּׁהָה בְּכָל־לַוְלְה מִשְּׁתִי, בְּּרִמְעָתִי עַרְשִׁי אַמְּסֶה: עְשְׁשָׁה מִבְעַם עִינִי, עַתְּקְה, בְּכָל־צוֹרָרִי: סְוּרוּ מִמֶּנִי כָּל־פְּעַלֵּי אָנֶן, כִּי־שְׁמַע יִיָ קוֹל בִּבְיִי: שְׁמַעיִי הְּחָנָתִי, יִיְ תִּפִּלְתִי יִקְח: יֵבְשׁוּ וְיִבְּהַלוּ מְאֹר בְּל־אִיְבִי, יָשֶׁבוּ יֵבְשׁוּ רְגַע:

שוֹמֵר יִשְׂרָאֵל. שְׁמוֹר שְׁאֵרִית יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאַל־ יאַבַר יִשְׂרָאֵל. הָאוֹמְרִים שְׁמַע יִשְׂרָאֵל:

שׁוֹמֶר גּוֹי אָּחָד. שְׁמוֹר שְׁאָרִית עַם אָחָד. וְאַלֹּ<mark>־</mark> יאבַר גּוֹי אָחָד. הַמְיַחָדִים שִׁמְךּ וְיָ אָלֹהֵינוּ וְיָ אָחָר:

שׁוֹמֵר גּוֹי קָרוֹשׁ. שְׁמוֹר שְׁאָרִית עַם קְרוֹשׁ. וְאַלֹּד יאבר גּוֹי קָרוֹשׁ . הַמְשַׁלְּשִׁים בְּשִׁלּוּשׁ קְּרְשְׁה לָּקָרוּשׁ:

מְתְרַצָּה בְּרַחֲמִים וּמִתְפַּיֵם בְּתַחֲנוּנִים. הִתְרַ<mark>צָּד</mark> וְהִתְפַיִּם לְדוֹר עַנִי כִּי אֵין עוֹזֵר: Our Father, our King, be gracious unto us and answer us, for we have no good works of our own; deal with us in charity and lovingkindness, and save us.

As for us, we know not what to do; but our eyes are upon thee. Remember, O Lord, thy tender mercies and thy lovingkindnesses; for they have been ever of old. Let thy lovingkindness, O Lord, be upon us, according as we have waited for thee. Remember not against us the iniquities of our ancestors: let thy tender mercies speedily come to meet us; for we are brought very low. Be gracious unto us, O Lord, be gracious unto us; for we are sated to the full with contempt. In wrath remember to be merciful. For he knoweth our frame; he remembereth that we are dust. Help us, O God of our salvation, for the sake of the glory of thy name; and deliver us, and pardon our sins, for thy name's sake.

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he;

אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ חָנֵּנְוּ וַעְנֵנְוּ, כִּי אִין בָּנוּ מַעֲשִׁים. בְּשָׁה עִבְּּוֹנוּ צְּדָקָה וְחָפֶד וְהוֹשִׁיעִנְוּ:

ואָנַהְנוּ לא גַרַע מַה־נַּגַעשָׂה, כִּי עָלֵיךְּ ציגינו: וָכֹר רַחֲמֶיך יָי וַחֲסָבֵיך, כִּי מֵעוֹלָם הַבְּּה: יִהִי־חַסִּדְּךָ יְיָ עֲלֵינוּ, כַּאֲשֶׁר יִחַלְ<mark>נוּ</mark> לֶּךְ: אַל תִּוְבָּר־לֵנוּ עֲוֹנֹת רָאשׁנִים, מַהֵּר יָקַדְּמְוּנוּ רַחֲמֶּיךְ, כִּי רַלְּוֹנוּ מְאֹר: חָנֵנוּ יְיָ <mark>דְנֵגְוּ, בִּי־רַב שָׂבַעְנוּ בוּז: בִּרְגַוֹ רַחֵם תִּוְכּוּר:</mark> בִּי הוּא יָדַע יִצְרֵנוּ, זָכוּר בִּידעֶבֶּר אֵנֶחִנוּ: עוָרֵנוּ אָלהַי יִשְׁצִנוּ עַל־דְבַר כִּבוֹרַ־שָּׁמֶךָּ, וָהַאִילֵנוּ וְכַפָּר עַל חַפֹאֹתִינוּ, לְמַעַן שְׁמֶּךְ: יְתַבַּדֵל וְיִתְקַדֵּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא, בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְרָא Reader.

בָרְעוּתָה. וְנִמְלִידְ מַלְכוּתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמִיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דְּיַ־ בֶּל־בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעַנְלָא וּבִוֹפֵן כָּרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהָא שִׁמָה רַבָּא, מְבָרַךּ לְעָלָם וּלְעָלְם וּלְעָלְם. Cong. and Reader. עַלִמֵיַא.

יִתְבָּרָךְ וְיִשְׁתַבַּת, וְיִתְבָּאַר וְיִתְרֹמֵם, וְיִתְנַשֵּׂא Reader. וְתְהַבּר, וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְהַלֵּל שָׁמָה דִּי־קָרְשֶׁא בִּרִיךְ הוּא. though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Accept our prayer in mercy and in favor.

Reader.—May the prayers and supplications of all Israel be accepted by their Father who is in heaven; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

Reader.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

Reader.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

It is our duty to praise the Lord of all things, to ascribe greatness to him who formed the world in the beginning, since he hath not made us like the nations of other lands, and hath not placed us like other families of the earth, since he hath not assigned unto us a portion as unto them, nor a lot as unto all their multitude. For we bend the knee and offer worship and thanks before the supreme King of kings, the Holy One, blessed be he, who stretched forth the heavens and laid the foundations of the earth, the seat of whose glory is in the heavens above, and the abode of whose might is in the loftiest heights. He is our God; there is none else: in truth he is our King; there is none besides him; as it is written in his Law. And thou shalt know this day, and lay it to thine heart,

אָמִירָז בְּעַלְמָא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: לְמִלְא מִן־בָּל־בּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, הְּשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנָחֲמָתָא, דִּי־

בְּבֵל בְּרַהֲמִים וּבְרָצוֹן אֶת תִּפִּלְּתֵנוּ: Cong.

תְּקַבַּל צְלוֹתְהוֹן וּבָעוּתְהוֹן דִּי־כֶל־יִשְׂרָצֵל ְקָרֶם Reader.

אָבוהון דִי בִשְּׁמֵיָא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

: יְהִי שִׁם יְיָ מְבֹרָך מֵעַתָּה וְעַר עוֹלָם Cong.

יָם שָלְוְנוּ פּאָלָםְא רַבָּא מִן־שְׁמַיָּא, וְחַיִּים שָלִוְנוּ Reader. עַל־בָּל יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

נְיָר מֵעִם יָיָ, עשׁה שָׁמַיִם וָאָרֶץ Cong.

עשֶׁה שָׁלוֹם בִּמְרוֹמִיוּ, הוּא יַנְעַשֶּׁה שָׁלוֹם , עָ<mark>לְינוּ Reader. יְעַלְינוּ Peader. יְעַלִינוּ וּעַ</mark>ל־בָּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל . וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

עַלִינוּ לְשַׁבְּחַ לַאֲדוֹן הַכּל, לְתֵת נְּדְלָה לְיוּצֵר בְּתִשְׁפְּחוֹת הָאֲדְמָה. שָׁלֹא שָׁם חָלָּלְנוּ בְּהָם, וְּמֹדִים לִפְנִי מָלֶךְ מַלְבִי הַמְּלְכִים הַקְּלְנוּ בְּהָם, וּמוֹדִים לִפְנִי מָלֶךְ מַלְבֵי הַמְּלְכִים הַקְּרוֹשׁ בְּרוּדְ הוּא. שָׁהוּא נוֹמָה שְׁמַיִם וְיוֹמֵר אָהֶץ. וּמוֹשַׁב וְזְלְרוֹ בְּשְׁמֵים מִפִּעַל, וּשְׁכִינַת עֻזוֹ בְּנְבְהִי מְרוֹמִים: הוּא אָלהֵינוּ. אֵין עוֹד. אָמֶת מַלְבֵּנוּ. אָפֶּם וּוּלְתוֹ. בַּבְּתוֹב בְּתוֹרְתוֹ. וְיִדְעִתְּ הַיּוֹם וַהְשַׁבֹּהְ אֶלֹּלְלְהִוֹּ that the Lord he is God in heaven above and upon the earth beneath: there is none else.

We therefore hope in thee, O Lord our God, that we may speedily behold the glory of thy might, when thou wilt remove the abominations from the earth, and the idols will be utterly cut off, when the world will be perfected under the kingdom of the Almighty, and all the children of flesh will call upon thy name, when thou wilt turn unto thyself all the wicked of the earth. Let all the inhabitants of the world perceive and know that unto thee every knee must bow, every tongue must swear. Before thee, O Lord our God, let them bow and fall; and unto thy glorious name let them give honor; let them all accept the yoke of thy kingdom, and do thou reign over them speedily, and for ever and ever. For the kingdom is thine, and to all eternity thou wilt reign in glory; as it is written in thy Law, The Lord shall reign for ever and ever. And it is said, And the Lord shall be king over all the earth: in that day shall the Lord be One, and his name One.

The following Kaddish is said by a Mourner.

Mourner.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Mourner.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

בָּי וְיָ הוֹא הָאֶלהִים, בַּשָּׁמַוִם מִמַעַל וְעַל<del>ּ־הָאֶּכֶץ</del> מִתְּחַת, אֵין עוֹד:

עַל־בֶּן נִקְנֵה לָךְ יָיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ, לֹרָאוֹת מְ<mark>הַרְזֹה</mark> בָּתִבְּאֵרֵת עָזַן דְּ. לִהַעֲבִיר נִּלּוּלִים מִז הַאָּרֶץ וָרָאָקילִים בֶּרוֹת יִבְּרֵתוּן. לְתַקָּן עוֹלָם בְּמֵלְ<mark>כוּת</mark> שַׁדֵּי, וְכֶל־בָּנֵי בָשָׂר יִקְרָאוּ בִשְׁמֵךְ. לְהַבְּנוֹת אֵלֵוְדְ בֶּל־רִשִׁצֵי אָרֶץ: יַבְּירוּ וְיִדְעוּ בָּל־יוֹשָׁבֵי תָבֵל: בי לַך תִּכָרַע בֶּל־בָּרָך, תִּשְּׁבַע בֶּל־לָשוֹן: לְבָּגָיְך יָיָ אַלהֵינוּ יִכִרעוּ וִיפְּוֹלוּ. וַלִּבִבוֹד שִׁמִדְ יַבְר יִתֵּנוּ, וְיַקַבָּלוּ כָלָם אָת־על מַלְבוּתָךְ . וְתִמְלוֹךְ עֲלֵיהָם מָהַרָה לִעוֹלָם וָעֵד. כִּי הַמֵּלְכוּת שֵׁלְּךְ הִיא, וּלְעוֹלְמֶי עַר תִּמְלֹךְ בְּבָבוֹר: בַבְּתוּב בְּתוֹרָתִקְּ יָיָ וּ יִמָלךְ לִעוֹלָם וַעָּד: וְנָאָמֵר. וִדְנָה יָיַ לְמֶלֶךְ עַל־ בֶּל־הָאָרֶץ, בַּיוֹם הַהוּא וָהָנָה וָיָ אֶחָד וּשִׁמוֹ אָחָד:

יִתְנַּדֵּל וְיִתְקַדֵּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא, בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְרָא הַּיִבְלְמָא דִּי־בְרָא בִּרְעוּתֵה. וְיַמְלִידְ מַלְכוּתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דִּי־ בָל-בִּית יִשְׂרָאָל, בַּעַנְלָא וּבוְמַן קַרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהָא שְׁמָה רַבָּא, מְבָרַךְּ לְעַלִם וּלְעָלְמֵי Cong. and Mourner.

עָלְמַיָּא.

Mourner.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

Mourner.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

Mourner.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

# EVENING SERVICE FOR WEEKDAYS AND THE TERMINATION OF THE SABBATH

On Weekdays, if the Evening Service is read after nightfall, commence here. At the termination of the Sabbath say Psalms cxliv. and lxvii., p. 298, 299; then continue, "And he being merciful," p. 129. On Weekdays, if the Evening Service is read before nightfall, commence, "And he being merciful."

#### Psalm cxxxiv.

A Song of Degrees.—Behold, bless ye the Lord, all ye servants of the Lord, who stand in the house of the Lord in the night seasons. Lift up your hands towards the sanctuary, and bless ye the Lord. The Lord bless thee out of Zion; even he that made heaven and earth.

אָמירָן בְּעַלְמָא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: Mourner. וְיִתְבַּבר, וְיִתְבַּלָּת וְיִתְבַּלֹּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־קְּדְשָׁא בְּרִיךְ הוּא. לְעֵלֶּא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, הְשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנְחָטֶמְא, דִּי־ אָמִירָן בְּעַלְמָא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

: מַעַהָּ וְעַד עוֹלֶם מְבַרָּךְ מֵעַהָּה וְעַד עוֹלֶם Cong.

יָהָא שְׁלְמָא רַבָּא מִן־שְׁמֵיָא, וְחַיִּים עָלְוְנוּ Mourner. וְשַׁרָאֵל יִשְׂרָאֵל יִאְבְרוּ אָמֵן:

:עְּוֶרִי מֵעָם יְיָ, עשׁה שָׁמַיִם וָאָּרֶק Cong.

עשֶׁה שָׁלוֹם בִּמְרוֹמִיו, הוּא יַנְעשֶׁה שָׁלוֹם, עֲלֵ<mark>ינוּ Mourner. זַעַל־יִנִּיּלְרוּ בְּמָרוֹמְיוּ, הוּא יַנְעשֶׁה שָׁלוֹם, עֲלֵינוּ</mark>

## ערבית לימות החול ולמוצאי שבת

On Weekdays, if the Evening Service is read after nightfall, commence מְיִר הַבַּיִעְלוֹת. At the termination of the Sabbath say בְּוֹך בְּרוּךְ לַסְּ, pp. 298, 299; then continue בְּרוּךְ הַבּוֹרְ בָּרוּךְ הַבּוֹרְ בָּרוּךְ הַבְּרוֹךְ בַּרוֹרְ בְּרוֹרְ בַּרוֹרְ בַּרוֹרְ בְּרוֹרְ בְּרוֹרְיִים בּרוֹיִים בּרוֹים בּרְייִים בּרְייִים בּרְייִים בּרְייִים בּרוֹים בּרוֹים בּרְייִים בּרְייִים בּרְיִים בּרְייִים בּיִים בּרוֹים בּרוֹים בּרְייִים בּרוֹים בּרְייִים בּרְייִים בּיִים בּרְייִים בּרוֹים בּרוּים בּרוּים בּרְייִים בּרְיִים בּרְייִים בּרְייִים בּרְייִים בּיִים בּיִים בּרְייִים בּיִים בּיּיִים בּיּיִים בּיִילְייִים בּיְיִים בּיְיִים בּיְיִים בּיְיְיִים בּיְיִים בּיְיִים בּיְיִים בּיְיִים בּיְיִים בּיְיִים בּייִים בּיְיִים בּיְיְייִים בּיְיְיִים בּיְיִים בּיְיִים בְּיִים בּיּיְיִים בּיְיִים בּיְיִים בּיְיְיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִיבְיְיְיְיְיְיְיְיִים בְּיְיְיְיְיְיְיְיְיְיְיְיְיְ

## תהלים קל'ד

שִׁיר הַפַּעֲלוֹת, הָנָּה בְּרָכוּ אֶת־יְנִי, בְּל־עַבְּה<mark>ֵי וְנְ,</mark> הָעִמְּדִים בְּבִית וְנָ בַּלֵּילוֹת: שְׂאוּ וְדֵכֶּם לְדֶשׁ, וּבְרֲכוּ אֶת־יָנְ:וְבָרֶכְדְּוָיִ מִאִּיוֹן, עשׁׁה שְׁמַּיִםוָאָרֶץ: The Lord of hosts is with us; the God of Jacob is our stronghold. (Selah.)

To be said three times.

O Lord of hosts, happy is the man that trusteth in thee.

To be said three times.

Save, Lord: may the King answer us on the day when we call.

To be said three times.

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

And he being merciful, forgiveth iniquity, and destroyeth not: yea, many a time he turneth his anger away, and doth not stir up all his wrath. Save, Lord: may the King answer us on the day when we call.

נָיָ צִבָאוֹת עִפְּנוּ מִשְׁנַב־לֶנוּ אָלהֵי יַעַקֹב מֶלָה:

(To be said three times.)

וֹּ גַּבְאוֹת אַשְׁרֵי אָדָם בַּמִּחַ בַּּבְּ:

(To be said three times.)

יָיָ הוֹשִׁיעָה הַבָּּלֶךְ יַעָנֵנְוּ בִיוֹם־קַרְאֵנוּ:

(To be said three times.)

רַבָּא, בְּעַלְטָא דִּי-בָּרָא פַּמַנָּדֵל וְיִתְכַּוַדֵּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא, בְּעַלְטָא דִּי-בְּרָא בְּרִיבּנְוּוּ וְבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דִּי-בָּרְעוּתֵה. וְיַמְלִידְ מַלְכוּתִה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דִּי-בָל-בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעֲנָלָא וּבִוֹטֵן כָּוְרִיב. וְאִּמְרוּ אֲמֵן:

יָהָא שְׁמָה רַבָּא, מְבָרַך לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְמֵי Cong. and Reader. עָלְמַיָּא.

אָפּמפר. וְיִתְּבָּרַךְּ וְיִשְׁתַּבַּח, וְיִתְּפָּאַר וְיִתְּרֹמֵם, וְיִתְּנַשֵּׂא לְּצֵלְא מִן־בָּל־בְּרָבְרָא וְשִׁירָתָא, מְשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנָחֲמָתָא, דִּיךְ לְצֵלְא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, מְשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנָחֲמָתָא, דִּיר אָמִירָן בְּעַלְמָא. וְאִמְרוּ אֲמֵן:

יַמְּלֶךְ יַעֲנָנוּ בִּוֹם־קָרָאָנוּ: לְהָשִׁיב אַפּוּ וְלֹא יָעִיר בָּל־חֲמָתוֹ: וָיָ הוּשִׁיעָר, יַבְּלֶּךְ יַעֲנָנוּ בִּוֹם־קַרָּאָנוּ: Reader. — Bless ye the Lord who is to be blessed.

Cong. and Reader.—Blessed is the Lord who is to be blessed for ever and ever. Congregation in an undertone.
Blessed, praised, glorified, exalted and extolled be the name of the supreme King of kings, the Holy One, blessed be he, who is the first and the last, and beside him there is no God. Extol ye him that rideth upon the heavens by his name Jah, and rejoice before him. His name is exalted above all blessing and praise. Blessed be His name, whose glorious kingdom is for ever and ever. Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who at thy word bringest on the evening twilight, with wisdom openest the gates of the heavens, and with understanding changest times and variest the seasons, and arrangest the stars in their watches in the sky, according to thy will. Thou createst day and night; thou rollest away the light from before the darkness, and the darkness from before the light; thou makest the day to pass and the night to approach, and dividest the day from the night, the Lord of hosts is thy name; a God living and enduring continually, mayest thou reign over us for ever and ever. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who bringest on the evening twilight.

With everlasting love thou hast loved the house of Israel, thy people; a Law and commandments, statutes and judgments hast thou taught us. Therefore, Congregation in an undertone.

יַתְבָּרַךְ וְיִשְׁתַבַּח, וְיִתְפָּצִר וְיִתְרוֹמֵם, וְיִתְנַמֵּא, שְׁמוּ שֶׁל־ בְּרוּךְ הוּא. שֶׁהוּא רָאשׁוֹן וְהוּא אַחַרוֹן, וּמִבּלְעָבִיו אֵין אֶלהִים. בְּרוּךְ הוּא. שֶׁהוּא רָאשׁוֹן וְהוּא וְיִתְפָּעִיוּ וְעִלְוּוּ לְפָנִיוּ וּשְׁמוֹ מְרוֹמֶם עַל־בָּלְ בְּנָבָה וּשְׁמוֹ מְרוֹמֶם עַל־בָּלָה:

בֶּרוּךְ שֵׁם כְּבוֹד מַלְכוּתוֹ לְעוֹלֶם וָעֶד: יְהִי שֵׁם יְיָ מְבֹרָךְ, מֵעַתָּה וְעַד עוֹלֶם: Reader.

בּנַכנּ אָת־וֹוֹ בַּלִּכַרְדְּ:

Cong. and Reader.

נֶעֶר: נָעֶר:

בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה וְיָ אֶלהִינּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלְם. אֲשֶׁר בִּרְבָרוֹ מַעֲרִיב עֲרָבִים בִּרְבָרוֹ מַעֲרִיב עֲרָבִים וּבִתְבוּנָה מִשְׁנָּה עִתִּים וּבִתְבוּנָה מְשַׁנָּה עִתִּים וּמַחֲלִיף אֶתִּדהוֹיְמַנִּים.

ַּוֹאָר, בָּרוּךְ אַתִּר וִיְ ִרַפַּאַרִים עָרָכִים נְ לְּוְלָה. יִּמִּרְדִּיל בִּין יוֹם וּבִין לְוְלָה. זְּיְ אָרְאוֹת לְוְלָה. יִּמִּרְדִּיל בִּין יוֹם וּבִין לְוְלָה. זְיָ אְּבְאוֹת לְוְלָה. יִּמִּרְדִּיל בִּין יוֹם וּבִין לְוְלָה. זְיָ אְּבְאוֹת נְמִלְה. יִמְלוֹה לְעוֹלְם נְמִבִיא יוֹם וְלְוְלָה. נִּוֹלְהוֹ יִיִם וּמִבִיא נְמְבָרוֹ אָת־הַפּוֹלְבִים בְּמִשְׁמְרוֹתִיהָם בְּּרְקְיעַ

אַבְבַת עוּלָם בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל עַפִּף אָהַבְתּ. עּלֹבּן יָנְ וַמָּצְוֹת הָקִּים וּמִשֻׁפָּמִים אוֹתָנוּ לִמְּדְתָּ. עַל בּן יָנְ O Lord our God, when we lie down and when we rise up we will meditate on thy statutes: yea, we will rejoice in the words of thy Law and in thy commandments for ever; for they are our life and the length of our days, and we will meditate on them day and night. And mayest thou never take away thy love from us. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who lovest thy people Israel.

When Prayers are not said with the Congregation, add:—God, faithful King!

Deut. vi. 4-9.

Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is One.

Blessed be His name, whose glorious kingdom is for ever and ever.

And thou shalt love the Lord thy God with all thine heart and with all thy soul, and with all thy might. And these words, which I command thee this day, shall be upon thine heart: and thou shalt teach them diligently unto thy children, and shalt talk of them when thou sittest in thine house, and when thou walkest by the way, and when thou liest down, and when thou risest up. And thou shalt bind them for a sign upon thine hand, and they shall be for frontlets between thine eyes. And thou shalt write them upon the door posts of thy house, and upon thy gates.

אַלהֵינוּ בִּשַּׁכִבֵּנוּ וּבִקוּמֵנוּ נָשִׁים בְחָמָּך: וְנִשְּׁמֵח בְּדְבָרֵי תוֹרָתְדְּ וּבְמִּצְוֹמֶיְדְּ לְעוֹלֶם וָעֶד. בִּי הִם הַיִּוֹנִי וְאָרֶךְ וָמִינוּ וּבְהָם נֵדְנָהָ יוֹמֶם וַלְוָלָה. וָאַהַבְּתְדָּ אַל תָּסִיר מִמָּנוּ לְעוֹלְמִים . בָּרוּדְ אַתְּה יָי אוֹהָב עַמוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל :

When prayers are not said with the Congregation add: אַל מֶלֶדְ נָאֲמָן:

דברים ו' ד'-ט'

שָׁמַע יִשְׂרָצֵל , יְהוָה אֱלֹהֵינוּ יְהוְיהוּ אֶּחָר: בָּרוּך, שֵׁם כְּבוֹד מַלְכוּתוֹ, לְעוֹלָם וַעֶּד:

וְאָהַבְּהָ אֵת יְרוֹּה אֱלֹהֶיךּ, בְּכָל לְבָבְּה וּבְבָל־נַפִּשְׁךְ , וּבְבָל־מְאֹדֵךְ: וְהָיוּ הַדְּבָרִים הָאֵלֶה, אֲשֶׁר אָנֹכִי מְצַוְךְּ הַיּוֹם עַלֹּ־ לָבָבֶך: וְשִׁנֵּיְתָם לְבָנֶיך וִדבַּרָתְ בָם, בְּשִׁבְתְּךְ בְּבֵיתָךְ, וּבְלֶּכְתִּךְ בַּהֶּרֶךְ, וֹבְשָׁבְבָּדְ וּבְקוּמֶדְ: וּקְשַׁרְתָם לְאוֹת עַלֹּ<mark>-</mark> יָהֶךָ, וְהָיוּ לְּמְׁטָפֹת בֵּין אַיגֵיךְ: וּכְתַבְתָם צַל־מָזוֹת בִּיתָבָּ וּבִשְׁעַבִיךּ

### Deut. xi. 13-21.

And it shall come to pass, if ye shall hearken diligently unto my commandments, which I command you this day, to love the Lord your God, and to serve him with all your heart and with all your soul, that I will give the rain of your land in its season, the former rain and the latter rain, that thou mayest gather in thy corn, and thy wine, and thine oil. And I will give grass in thy field for thy cattle, and thou shalt eat and be satisfied. Take heed to yourselves, lest your heart be deceived, and ye turn aside, and serve other gods, and worship them; and the anger of the Lord be kindled against you, and he shut up the heaven, that there be no rain, and that the land yield not her fruit; and ye perish quickly from off the good land which the Lord giveth you. Therefore shall ye lay up these my words in your heart and in your soul; and ye shall bind them for a sign upon

דברים י'א י'ג־כ'א

וְדָנָה, אִם־שַׁמְע הִשְׁמְעוּ אֶל־מִצְוֹתֵי, אָשֶׁר אָנֹכִי מְצַוֶּה אָתְכֶם הַיוֹם לְאַהֶּבְּה אָת־יְהוֶה אֱלהַיכֶם, וּלְעָבִרוּ, בִּבְ<del>לֹ-</del> לָבַבָּבֶם וּבְכָל־־וַבְּשְׁבֶם: וְנְחַתִּי מְמַר־ אַרְצָכֶם בְּעִתוֹ, יוֹרָה וּמֵלְקוֹשׁ, וְאָפַפִּתָּ דָנָגָדְ, וָתִרשָׁדְ וַיִּצְהָתֶךְ: וַנְתַתִּי עָשֵׂב בְּשָׂרָהְ לִבְהָמְהֶּהְ, וְאָבַלְתָּ וְשָׂבֶעְתִּ: <mark>הש</mark>ֶמְרוּ לֶבֶם בּּן־יִפְתֵּה לְבַבָבֵם, וְסַרְתֵּם<mark>,</mark> נאַבַרֹּמָם אֱלֹהִים אֲחַרִים, וְהִשְּׁתַּחֲוִיתָם לָבֶם: וְתָרָה צַּףיִהוָה בָּבֶם, וְעָצֵר אָת־ הַשְּׁמֵים וְלֹא־יִהָיֶה מָשָר, וְהַאַּדְמָה לֹא <mark>תָתֵן אֶת־יִבוּלֶה, וַאֲבַרְהֶם מְהַרָרה, מֵעַל</mark> הָאָרֶץ הַפֹּבָה, אֲשֶׁר יִהוְיה נֹתֵן לֶכֶם: וְשַׁמְהָם אָת־דְּבָרַי אֵלֶה עַל־לְבַבְכָם וְעַ<mark>ל־</mark> נַבְּשְׁכֶם. וּקְשַׁרְהֶם אֹתָם לְאוֹת עַל־יֶּדְבֶם,

your hand, and they shall be for frontlets between your eyes. And ye shall teach them your children, talking of them when thou sittest in thine house, and when thou walkest by the way, and when thou liest down, and when thou risest up. And thou shalt write them upon the door posts of thine house, and upon thy gates: that your days may be multiplied, and the days of your children, upon the land which the Lord sware unto your fathers to give them, as the days of the heavens above the earth.

## Numbers xv. 37-41.

And the Lord spake unto Moses, saying, Speak unto the children of Israel, and bid them that they make them a fringe upon the corners of their garments throughout their generations, and that they put upon the fringe of each corner a cord of blue: and it shall be unto you for a fringe, that ye may look upon it, and remember all the commandments of the Lord, and do them; and that ye go not about after your own heart and your own eyes, after which ye use to go astray: that ye may remember

וְהָיוּ לְטוֹפְפֹת בֵּין אֵיגִיכָם: וְלְפַּרְהָם אֹתְם אֶת־בְּגִיכָם, לְדבּר בָּם, בְּשִׁבְהְּךְ בְּבֵּיתֶךְ, וּבְלָּכְתְּךְ בַּגֶּרְךְ וּבְשָׁכְבְּךְ וּבְשְׁעָרֶיךְ: יְכְתַבְתָם עַל־מְזוּזוֹת בֵּיתֶךְ, וּבִשְׁעָרֶיךְ: לְמַען יִרְבּוּ יְמִיכָם וִימִי בְּגִיכָם, עַל הְאַרְמָה, אֲשֶׁר נִשְׁבַּע יְהוְיֹה לַאֲבֹתֵיכָם, לְתֵת לְהָם, כִּימֵי הַשְּׁמִים עַל־הָאָּרֶץ:

במדבר ט'ו ל'ז־מ'א

וְּאֹמֶר יְהוָה אֶל־משֶׁה לֵּאמֹר: דַּבֵּר אֶל־ בְּנִי יִשְׂרָאֵל וְאָמֵּרְתְּ אָלֵהֶם, וְעְשׁוּ לְהָם אִיאָת, עַל־בַּנְפֵּי בִנְרִיהֶם לְדְרֹתְם, וְנְחְנוּ עַל־אִיאַת הַבְּנְף, פְּתִיל הְבֵלֶת: וְהָיָה לְבֶם לְצִיצִת, וְּרְאִיתֶם אֹתוֹ וּוְבַרְהָם אָת־ בְּל־מִצְוֹת יְהוֶה, וַעֲשִׂיתֶם אֹתְם, וְלֹא הָתְוּרוּ אַהֲהִי לְבַבְּכָם, וְאַחֲרִי עִינִיכֶם, אֲשֶׁר אַתֶּם זֹנִים אַחֲהֵיהֶם: לְּמַעַן תִּוְבָּרִיּ and do all my commandments, and be holy unto your God. I am the Lord your God, who brought you out of the land of Egypt, to be your God: I am the Lord your God.

True and trustworthy is all this, and it is established with us that he is the Lord our God, and there is none beside him, and that we, Israel, are his people. It is he who redeemed us from the hand of kings, even our King, who delivered us from the grasp of all the terrible ones; the God, who on our behalf dealt out punishment to our adversaries, and requited all the enemies of our soul; who doeth great things past finding out, yea, and wonders without number; who holdeth our soul in life, and hath not suffered our feet to be moved; who made us tread upon the high places of our enemies, and exalted our horn over all them that hated us; who wrought for us miracles and vengeance upon Pharaoh, signs and wonders in the land of the children of Ham; who in his wrath smote all the first-born of Egypt, and brought forth his people Israel from among them to

וְאַשִּיתָם אָת־בָּל־מִצְוֹתִי , וְהְיִיתָם קְדשִׁים לֵאלְהֵיכֶם: אֲנִי יְהוָה אֲלֹהֵיכָם, אֲשֶׁר הוֹצִאתִי אָתְכֶם מֵאֶרֶץ מִצְרֵים, לְהְיוֹת לָכֶם לֵאלֹהִים, אֲנִי יְהוָה אֵלֹהֵיכֶם: לָכֶם לֵאלֹהִים, אֲנִי יְהוֹה אֵלֹהֵיכֶם:

אָמֶת וַאָמוּנָה כָּל־זאת וְקַיָם עָלֵינוּ, כִּי הוא וְיָ אֱלֹבֵינוּ וָאֵין זוּלָתוֹ, וַאֲנְחָנוּ יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמוֹ. הַפּוֹדֵנוּ מִיַר מִלְבִים, מַלִבֵנוּ הַגּוֹאֵלֵנוּ מְבַּף בָּל־הַעַּרִיצִים. הָאֵל הַנָּפְרָע לְנוּ <mark>מצַרֵינוּ, וַדַּמִשַׁלֵם נְמוּל לְכָל־אוֹיְבֵי נַפְּשֵׁנוּ.</mark> <mark>ָהָעשֵׁה גִרֹלוֹת עַר־אֵין ה</mark>ֲכֶּר. וְנִפְּלָאוֹת עַ<mark>ר־</mark> אַין מִסְפֶּר. הַשָּׁם נַפְּשֵׁנוּ בַחַיִּם, וְלֹא־נְתַן לַמוֹם רַנְלֵנוּ. הַמַּדְרִיבֵנוּ עַל־בָּמוֹת אוֹיִבִי<mark>נוּ,</mark> נירם קרגנו על-כָּל-שוּאֵינוו. הַעְשֵׁה-לָנוּ <mark>נִּסִים וּנְקָמֶה בְּפַּרְעה, אוֹתֹת וּמוֹפִּתִים</mark> בְּאַרְמַת בְּנִי־חָם. הַמַּבֶּה בְעָבְרָתוּ בָּל<mark>ֹ־</mark> בָּכוֹרֵי מִצְרָיִם, וַיּוֹצֵא אֵת־עַמּוֹ יִשְּׁרְאֵ<mark>ל</mark>

everlasting freedom; who made his children pass between the divisions of the Red Sea, but sank their pursuers and their enemies in the depths. Then his children beheld his might; they praised and gave thanks unto his name, and willingly accepted his sovereignty. Moses and the children of Israel sang a song unto thee with great joy, saying, all of them,

Who is like unto thee, O Lord, among the mighty ones? Who is like unto thee, glorious in holiness, revered in praises, doing wonders?

Thy children beheld thy sovereign power, as thou didst cleave the sea before Moses: they exclaimed, This is my God! and said, The Lord shall reign for ever and ever.

And it is said, For the Lord hath delivered Jacob, and redeemed him from the hand of him that was stronger than he. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hast redeemed Israel.

Cause us, O Lord our God, to lie down in peace, and raise us up, O our King, unto life. Spread over us the tabernacle of thy peace; direct us aright through thine own good counsel; save us for thy name's sake; be thou a shield about us; remove from us every enemy, pestilence, sword, famine and sorrow; remove also the adversary from before us and from behind us. O shelter us beneath the shadow of thy wings;

מִי־כָּמְכָּה בָּאֵלִים יְהוָה, מִי כָּמְכָה נָאְדְּר בַּקְדָשׁ, נוֹרָא תְּהִלֹּת, עְשֵׂה בָּלֶא:

מַלְכוּתְדּ רָאוּ בָנֶןדּ , בּוָּקְעַ יָם לִפְנֵי משָׁה. וָה אָלִי עָנוּ . וְאָמְרוּ . וְהֹוָה וִמְלֹדְ לְעֹלָם וַעָּד:

מָמֶנוּ. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. נְאַל יִשְׂרָאֵל: יִמָּמֵנוּ. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. נְאַל יִשְׂרָאֵל:

בַשְׁבִּיבִנוּ יָיָ אָלהֵינוּ לְשָׁלוֹם, וְהַנְּמִיהֵנוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ לְחַיִּים. וּפְּרוֹשׁ עָלִינוּ סְבַּת שְׁלוֹמֶך. וְתַקְּנִנְּוּ בְּעִצְה טוֹבָה מִלְפָנֶוְדְ. וְהוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ לְמַעַן שְׁמֶדְ. וְתַקְּנִנְּוּ בְּעָצְה שְׂמָן מִלְּפָנֶונוּ וּמִאַחָרֵינוּ. וּבְצַל בְּנָפֶוֹךְ תַּסְתִּירֵנוּ, שְׂמָן מִלְּפָנֵונוּ וּמִאַחָרֵינוּ. וּבְצַל בְּנָפֶּוֹךְ תַּסְתִּירֵנוּ, for thou, O God, art our Guardian and our Deliverer; yea, thou, O God, art a gracious and merciful King; and guard our going out and our coming in unto life and unto peace from this time forth and for evermore. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who guardest thy people Israel for ever.

Blessed be the Lord for evermore. Amen and Amen. Blessed be the Lord out of Zion, who dwelleth in Jerusalem. Praise ye the Lord. Blessed be the Lord God, the God of Israel, who alone doeth wondrous things: and blessed be his glorious name for ever; and let the whole earth be filled with his glory. Amen and Amen. Let the glory of the Lord endure for ever; let the Lord rejoice in his works. Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore. For the Lord will not forsake his people for his great name's sake; because it hath pleased him to make you a people unto himself. And when all the people saw it, they fell on their faces: and they said, The Lord, he is God; the Lord, he is God. And the Lord shall be King over all the earth: in that day shall the Lord be One, and his name

בי אַל שוֹמְרֵנוּ וּמַאִּילֵנוּ אֲתָּה, כִּי אֵל מָלֶךְ חַנוּן וָרַחוּם אֲתָּה. וּשְׁמוֹר אֵאתֵנוּ וּבוֹאֵנוּ, לְחַיִּים וּלְשָׁלוֹם, מֵצַתָּה וְעַד עוֹלְם. בָּרוּך אַתָּה וְיָ. שוֹמֵר עַמוּ יִשְׂרָאֵל לָעַד:

בָרוּךְ יָנְ לְעוֹלָם. אָמוֹ וְאָמוֹ: בְּרוּךְ יִנְ מִציון שבן ירושָלָם. הַלְלוּיָה: בָּרוּך יִי אַלהִים אַלהַי יִשְרָאַל, עשה נִפְּלְאוֹת לְבַרוּ: וּבֶרוּךְ שֵׁם כִּבוֹדוֹ לְעוֹלֶם, וְיִפְּלֵא כִבוֹדוֹ אָת־כָּל־הָאָרֶץ. אָמן וְאָמן: יְהִי כְבוֹר יִיָ לְעוֹלְם, יִשְׁמַח יְיָ בְּמַעְשָיו: יִהִי שֵׁם יְיָ מָבֹרָך, מֵעַתָּה וְעַר־עוֹלָם: כִּי לֹא־יִמשׁ יְיָ אָת־עַמוֹ בַעֲבוּר שָמוֹ הַנֶּדוֹלֹ, כִּי הוּאִיל יָיָ לַעֲשוֹת אָתָכֶם לוֹ לְעָם: וַיַּרָא בָּל־הָעָם וַיָּפָלוּ עַל־פָּנֵיהֵם וַיֹּאמָרוּ, יַיָ הוּא הָאֵלהִים, יָיָ הוֹא הָאָלהִים: וְהִיָה יִיָּ לְמֶלֶךְ עַל־בָּל־ הַאָרֵץ, בַּיוֹם הַהוּא יִהְנֶה יְיָ אֶחְד וּשְׁמוֹ

One. Let thy lovingkindness, O Lord, be upon us, according as we have hoped for thee. Save us, O God of our salvation, and gather us and deliver us from the nations, to give thanks unto thy holy name, and to triumph in thy praise. All nations whom thou hast made shall come and worship before thee, O Lord; and they shall glorify thy name: for thou art great and doest marvellous things; thou art God alone. But we are thy people and the sheep of thy pasture; we will give thanks unto thee for ever: we will recount thy praise to all generations.

Blessed be the Lord by day; blessed be the Lord by night; blessed be the Lord when we lie down; blessed be the Lord when we rise up. For in thy hand are the souls of the living and the dead, as it is said, In his hand is the soul of every living thing, and the spirit of all human flesh. Into thy hand I commend my spirit; thou hast redeemed me, O Lord God of truth. Our God who art in heaven, assert the unity of thy name, and establish thy kingdom continually, and reign over us for ever and ever.

May our eyes behold, our hearts rejoice, and our souls be glad in thy true salvation, when it

אָחֶר: יִהִי חַסִּדְּךְ יְיָ עְלֵינוּ, בַּאֲשֶׁר יִחַלְנוּ לַך: הושיענו אַלהי ישענו, וַכְבִּצנו וְהַצִּילֵנוּ מון-הגוים, להודות לשם קרשה, להשתבה בְּתָהַלֶּתֵה: בָּל־גוֹיִם אֲשֶׁר עָשְׂיתָ יָבְוֹאוֹ וִישִׁתַּחֲווּ לִבְּנֵיךָ אֲדֹנֵי, וִיכַבִּרוּ לִשְׁמֵ<mark>ךְ:</mark> <mark>בִּי־נְרוֹל אַתָּה וִעשֵׂה נִפְּלָאוֹת אַתָּה אֱלֹהִים</mark> לָבַנֵּןד: וַאֲנַחָנו עַמָּך וָצֹאן מַרִעִיתָּךּ, נוֹבֵ<mark>ה</mark> לָהְ לִעוֹלָם לְרוֹר וָרֹר וָסַבֵּר תִּהַלְּתֵּךְ: ברוך יי ביום. ברוך יי בלילה. ברוך יִי בִשְׁרִבֵנוּ. בָרוּך יִי בְּקוּמֵנוּ: כִּי בִיְרְךְ נָ<mark>בְשׁוֹת הַחַיִּים וְהַמֵּתִים: אֲשֶׁר בִּיֶדוֹ וֵבְּשׁ</mark> בָּל־דֶי וְרְוֹחֵ בָּל־בִּשַׂר־אִישׁ: בִּיָרָךְ אַפִּקִיר רוחי, פַּדִיתָה אוֹתִי יִי אֵל אֲכֶּת: אֱלֹבֵינוּ שָׁבַשָּׁמַיִם יַחֵר שִׁמְדָּ, וְקַיֵּם מַלְכוּתִדְּ תְּמִי<mark>ד,</mark> וֹמָלוֹרָ עַלֵינוּ לִעוֹלָם וַעֵּר: יָרָאוּ עִינִינוּ, וְיִשְׁמֵח לִבֵנוּ, וְתָגֵל נִפּשׁנוּ.

shall be said unto Zion, Thy God reigneth. The Lord reigneth; the Lord hath reigned; the Lord shall reign for ever and ever: for the kingdom is thine, and to everlasting thou wilt reign in glory; for we have no king but thee. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the King, who constantly in his glory will reign over us and over all his works for ever and ever.

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

The following prayer (Amidah) to "as in ancient years," p. 148, is to be said standing.

O Lord, open thou my lips, and my mouth shall declare thy praise.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, God of Abraham, God of Isaac,

בִישׁוּעָתְהָ בָּאָבֶת , בָּאָבוֹר לְצִיּוֹן בֶּלַדְ אָלקור. וִי מָלֶר. וִי מְלָר. וִי יִמְלֹד לְעוֹלְם נָעָר: כִּי הַמַּלְבוּת שֶׁלְּךְ הִיא, וּלְעְוּלְמֵי עַר הַמְלֹדְ בְּבָבוֹד, בִּי אֵין לְנוּ מֶלֶדְ אֶלְא אָתָה. בָּרוּךָ אַתָּה יָיָ. הַמֶּלֶךְ בִּכְבוֹרוֹ, הָמִיר יִמְלוֹךְ עָלֵינוּ לִעוֹלָם וָעֵר, וְעַל בָּל מַעַשְׂיו: יִתְגַדֵּל וְיִתְקַדֵּשׁ שָׁמָה רַבָּא, בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְרֵא Reader. בָרֵעוֹתָה. וְיַמְלִיךְ מַלְכוּתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דִּי־ בַל־בִּית יִשְׁרָאֵל, בַּעַנְלָא וּבָזִמַן קָרִיב. וִאָמְרוּ אֲמֵן:

יָהָא שָׁמָה רַבָּא, מְבָרַךּ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְמִי Cong. and Reader. עַלְמַיַא.

יִתְבָרַךְ וִישָׁתַבַּח, וִיתִפַּאַר וִיתִרֹׂמַם, וִיתְנַשְּאַ Reader. וָיָתְבַּבּר, וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְבַלּל שְׁמָה דִּי־קְדְשָׁא בְּרִידְ הוּא. <mark>לְּנֵּלֶא מִן־כָּל־בִּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, מִשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנָחֶמְתָא, דִּיד</mark> אַמִירָן בְּעָלְטָא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

אַרֹנָי, שְׂפָתִי תִּפְתָח וּפִי נִנִּיד תְּהָלֶּתְךְ:

בָרוּך אַתָּה וַיָּ אֵלהַינוּ וֵאלהֵי אַבוֹתֵינוּ. אָלהַי אַבְרָהָם, אֵלהַי יִצְחָק, וֵאלהַי יַעֻקֹ<mark>ב.</mark> and God of Jacob, the great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, who bestowest lovingkindnesses, and possessest all things; who rememberest the pious deeds of the patriarchs, and in love wilt bring a redeemer to their children's children for thy name's sake.

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

Remember us unto life, O King, who delightest in life, and inscribe us in the book of life, for thine own sake, O living God.

O King, Helper, Savior and Shield. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Shield of Abraham.

Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save.

From the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First
Day of Passover say:—

Thou causest the wind to blow and the rain to fall.

Thou sustainest the living with lovingkindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy, supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep

הָאֵל הַנֶּרוֹל הַנָּבוֹר וְהַנוֹרָא, אֵל עֶלְיוֹן. וומל הַסָּרִים מוֹבִים, וְקוֹגֵה הַבּלֹּ, וְזוֹבֵר ַחַסְדֵּי אָבוֹת, וּמֶבִיא גוֹאֵל לִבְנֵי בְנֵיהֶם, לִמַען שִׁמוֹ, בִאַהַבָּה:

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

זָכְתָנוּ לַחַיִּים, מֶלֶךְ חָפֵּץ בַּחַיִּים. וְכַתְבֵנוּ בְּבַפֶּר הַחַיִּים. לפַעַנְךְ אֱלֹהִים חַיִּים:

בֶּלֶךְ עוֹזֵר וּמוֹשִׁיעַ וּמְנֵן. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּח וְיָּ. בָּנֶן אַבְּרָדָם:

אַתָּה נָבור לְעוּלָם אָרֹנָי, מְדַיֵּה מֵתִים אַתָּה, רַב לְהוֹשְׁיעַ.

From the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First Day of Passover say:—

בַשִּׁיב הָרְוּחַ וּמוֹרִיד הַנְּשֶׁם:

<mark>מְבַלְבֵּל חַיִּים בְּהֶפֶר. מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים בְּרַחֲמִים</mark> רַבִּים. סוֹמֵךְ נוֹפְלִים, וְרוֹפֵא חוֹלִים, וּמַתִּיר אָםוֹרִים, וֹמִקַוֵם אָמוֹנָתוֹ לִישׁנֵי עָפָּר. מִי

in the dust. Who is like unto thee, Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest, and causest salvation to spring forth?

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

Who is like unto thee, Father of mercy, who in mercy rememberest thy creatures unto life?

Yea, faithful art thou to quicken the dead. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who quickenest the dead.

Thou art holy, and thy name is holy, and holy beings praise thee daily. (Selah.) Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

During the Ten Days of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:—
the holy King.

Thou favorest man with knowledge, and teachest mortals understanding.

At the conclusion of Sabbath or of a Festival say:-

Thou hast favored us with a knowledge of thy Law, and hast taught us to perform the statutes of thy will. Thou hast made a distinction, O Lord our God, between holy and profane, between light and darkness, between Israel and other nations, between the seventh day and the six working days. O our Father, our King, grant that the days which are approaching us may begin for us in peace, and that we may be withheld from all sin and cleansed from all iniquity, and cleave to the fear of thee.

בָמוֹדָ, בַעַל גִבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְוֹמֵה לַּדְ. מֵלֵה מִמְית וֹמְחַנֶּהׁ, וֹמַצְמֶיחַ יִשׁוּעָה.

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:— מִי כָּמְוֹךְ אַב הַרַחֲמִים, זוֹכֵר יְצוּרָיו לַחַיִּים בְּרַחֲמִים.

וָנאֶבֶן אַתָּה לְהַהְיוֹת מָתִים. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּ<mark>ה</mark> וני. מְחַוָּה הַמֵּתִים:

אַתָּה כֶרוֹשׁ וְשִׁמְךְ כְרוֹשׁ, וּקְרוֹשִׁים בְּבָל־יוֹם יְהַלְּלִוּךְ מֶּלְה. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה יְיָּ. הָאֵל הַקָּרוֹשׁ:

During the Ten Days of Penntence conclude the Blessing thus: -הַשֶּלֶךְ הַקְרוֹשׁ:

אַתָּה חוֹגן לְאָרָם דְעַת, וּמְלַמֵּד לָאָנושׁ

At the conclusion of Sabbath or of a Festival say:— אַהָה חוֹנַנְתָנוּ לְמַדַע תוֹרָתָךּ. וַתִּלַמִּדְנוּ לַעֲשוֹת הָקִי רְצוֹנֶךָ. וַתַּבְהֵל וִי אֲלֹחֵינוּ בֵּין קְדֵשׁ לְחוֹל, בין אור לַהְשֶׁךְ, בֵּין יִשְׁרָאֵל לְעַמִּים, בֵּין יוֹם הַשָּׁבִיעִי לִשֵּׁשֶׁת יִמֵי הַפֵּעֲשֶׂה. אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ. הָהֵל עָלֵינוּ הַיָּמִים הַבָּאִים לִקְרָאתֵנוּ לִשְׁלוֹם <u>הַשּוּכִים</u> מָבֶּל־חָמָא, וּמִנְקִּים מִבֶּל־עָוֹן, וּמְדֻבְּקִים בְּיִרְאָתֶּךּ.

O favor us with knowledge, understanding and discernment from thee. Blessed art thou. O Lord, gracious Giver of knowledge.

Cause us to return, O our Father, unto thy Law; draw us near, O our King, unto thy service, and bring us back in perfect repentance unto thy presence. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who delightest in repentance.

Forgive us, O our Father, for we have sinned; pardon us, O our King, for we have transgressed; for thou dost pardon and forgive. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who art gracious, and dost abundantly forgive.

Look upon our affliction and plead our cause, and redeem us speedily for thy name's sake; for thou art a mighty Redeemer. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Redeemer of Israel.

Heal us, O Lord, and we shall be healed; save us and we shall be saved; for thou art our praise. Vouchsafe a perfect healing to all our wounds; for thou, almighty King, art a faithful and merciful Physician. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who healest the sick of thy people Israel.

(וְ)חָנֵגוּ מֵאִהְךּ, דֵעָה, בִּינָה וְהַשְּׁבֵּל. בָרוּךְ אַתָּה יְיָּ. חוֹגן הַדְּעַת:

הַשִּׁיבֵנוּ אָבִינוּ לְתוֹרָתֶךּ. וְּלְרָבֵנוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ לַעֲבוֹרָתֶךְ. נְהַחֲזִירֵנוּ, בִּרְשׁוּבָה שְׁלִמְה לְפָנֶוְךְּ. בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה יִיָּ. הָרוֹאָה בִּתְשׁוּבָה: מַלְבֵּנוּ, כִּי פַּשְׁעְנוּ, כִּי מוֹחֵל וְסוֹלֵח אָתְּה. בַּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. חַנוּן הַמַּוְרָבֶּה לִפְּלוֹח: בְרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. חַנוּן הַמַּוְרָבֶּה לִפְּלוֹח:

רָאֵה בְעַנְיֵנְוּ, וְרִיבָה רִיבֵּנוּ.וּנְאָרֵנְוּ מְהַרָּה לְּמַעַן שְׁמֶּךְ. כִּי גוֹאֵל חָזָק אָתְּה. בְּרוֹּךְ אַתְּה יָיָ. גוֹאֵל יִשְׂרָאֵל:

רְפָּאֵנוּ זִיָּ וְגַרָפֵּא. הוֹשִׁיגֵנוּ וְנִיְשֵׁעָה. כִּי רְהִלְּחֵנוּ אָתְה. וְהַעֲלֵה רְפּוּאָה שְׁלֵפֶה לְכָל-מֵכּוֹתִינוּ. כִּי אֵל מֶלֶךְ רוֹפֵּא נִאָּמֶן וְרַחַמֶּן אָתְה. בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה זְיָ. רוֹפֵא חוֹלֵי עִמוּ יִשִּׂרָאֵל: Bless this year unto us, O Lord our God, together with every kind of the produce thereof, for our welfare; give a blessing

During the Winter Season\* substitute for the last sentence:-

Give dew and rain for a blessing upon the face of the earth.

upon the face of the earth. O satisfy us with thy goodness, and bless our year like other good years. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who blessest the years.

Sound the great horn for our freedom; lift up the ensign to gather our exiles, and gather us from the four corners of the earth. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who gatherest the banished ones of thy people Israel.

Restore our judges as at the first, and our counsellors as at the beginning; remove from us grief and suffering; reign thou over us, O Lord, thou alone, in lovingkindness and tender mercy,

<sup>\*</sup>From the 4th December until the First Day of Passover.

During the Winter Season\* substitute for the last sentence:— וְתָן שַל וּמָשָר לִבְרָכָה עַל פְּגִי הְאָדְבְה

עַל פָּנִי הָאָדְמָה, וְשַׂבְּעֵנוּ מִפּוּבֶךְ. וּבְרֵךְ שְׁנָתֵנוּ, בַּשְׁנִים הַפּוֹבוֹת. בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָּ. מְבָרֵךְ הַשְּׁנִים:

הְכַע בְּשׁוֹפָר נְּרוֹל לְחֵרוּתְנוּ. וְשְׂא נִם לְּכַבֵּץ נָּלְיוֹתִינוּ. וְכַבְּצִנוּ יַחַר, מֵאַרְבַּע בִּוְפוֹת הָאָרֶץ. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה יִיָּ. מְלַבִּץ נִרחִי עַמּוּ וִשְּׂרָאֵל:

הָשִׁיבָה שׁוֹפְּמִינוּ בְּבָרִאשׁנְה, וִיוֹעֲצִינוּ, בְּבַהְחִלְּה, וְהָמֵר מִמֶּנוּ יָגוֹן וַאֲנָחָה, וּמִלוֹךְ עָלֵינוּ, אַתָּה יָיָ לְבַדְּךָ, בְּחָמֶר וּבְרַחַמִים,

<sup>\*</sup>From December 4, until the First Day of Passover.

and justify us in judgment. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the King who lovest righteousness and judgment.

During the Ten Days of Penitence conclude the Blessing

## the King of Judgment.

And for slanderers let there be no hope, and let all wickedness perish as in a moment; let all thine enemies be speedily cut off, and the dominion of arrogance do thou uproot and crush, cast down and humble speedily in our days. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who breakest the enemies and humblest the arrogant.

Towards the righteous and the pious, towards the elders of thy people the house of Israel, towards the remnant of their scribes, towards the proselytes of righteousness, and towards us also may thy tender mercies be stirred, O Lord our God; grant a good reward unto all who faithfully trust in thy name; set our portion with them for ever, so that we may not be put to shame; for we have trusted in thee. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the stay and trust of the righteous.

וְצַדְּקֵנוּ בַּמִּשְׁפְּם. בָרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. מֶלֶךְ אוהב אָרָקָה וּמִשְׁפְּמ:

During the Ten Days of Peniten e conclude the Blessing thus:-הַמֶּלֶךְ הַמִּשְׁפָּם:

וָלַפֵּוּלְשִׁינִים אַל־הְהִי תִקְנָה, וְכָל הַרִשְׁעָה, בָּרֵנֵע תֹאבר. וְבָל אוֹיְבֶיךְ מְהַרָה יִבְּרַתוּ. ימַלְכוּת זָדוֹן מְהַרָה תְעַקֵּר, וּתְשַׁבָּר וּתִמַנֵּר, וַתַּבְנִיצַ, בִּמְהַרָה בְיָמֵינוּ. בְּרוּךְ אַתַה יָיַ. שֹבֵר אוֹיְבִים וּמַכְגִיעַ זִדִים:

עַל־הַצַּהִיקִים וְעַל־הַחֲסִירִים, וְעַל־זִקְגִי עַמָּדָ, בֵּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, וְעַל־כְּלִישַת סוֹפָּרִיהֵם, וְעַל גַּבִי הַצָּבֶק וְעָלִינוּ, יָהָמוּ בַחָמֵיך יְיָ אֱלֹבֵינוֹ. וְהֵן שְׁכָר מוֹב, לִכֹל הַבּוּמְחִים בשמה, בַּאָמֶת. וְשֹׁים חֶלְקֵנוּ עִמְהָם לְעוּלְם, וְלֹא גַבוּשׁ. כִּי־בְךָ בָּאָחָנוּ. בְּרוּךְ אַהָר יָיָ. מִשְׁעָן וּמִבְמָּח לַצַּדִּיקִים:

And to Jerusalem, the city, return in mercy, and dwell therein as thou hast spoken; rebuild it soon in our days as an everlasting building, and speedily set up therein the throne of David. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who rebuildest Jerusalem.

Speedily cause the offspring of David, thy servant, to flourish, and let his horn be exalted by thy salvation, because we wait for thy salvation all the day. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who causest the horn of salvation to flourish.

Hear our voice, O Lord our God; spare us and have mercy upon us, and accept our prayer in mercy and favor; for thou art a God who hearkenest unto prayers and supplications: from thy presence, O our King, turn us not empty away; for thou hearkenest in mercy to the prayer of thy people Israel. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hearkenest unto prayer.

וְלִירוּשֶׁלַיִם עִירָךְּ, בְּרַחֲמִים תְּשׁוּב. וִתִשְׁכוֹן בְּתוֹכָה, כַּאֲשֶׁר דִּבְּרְתָּ. וּבְנֵה אוֹתָה בְּכְרוֹב בְּיָמִינוּ, בִּנְיַן עוֹלְם. וְכִהֵּא דָוֹר מְהַרָה לְתוֹכָה תָכִין. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה יִיָּ. בוֹנֵה יְרוּשְׁלְיִם:

בָּרָן יִשׁוּצָה: קְּוֹינוּ בָּלִ-הַיוֹם. בִּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיִּּ, מַּאָמִיח וְּלֵרָנוֹ הָּרוּם בִּישׁוּצְהָּךְ. בִּי לִישׁוּצְהְרְּ אָת־אֶמַח דָּוֹר עַבְּדְּךְ מְהַרָּה תַּאָמִיחַ.

שְׁמַע קוֹלֵנוּ יִיָּ אֶלהֵינוּ. חוּם וְרַחֵם עַלִּונוּ. יִּכְבֵּל בְּרַחֲמִים וּבְרָצוֹן אֶת־הְּפִּלְּתֵנוּ. כִּי אַל שוֹמֵע הִפִּלוֹת וְתַחֲנוּנִים אֲתָה. וּמִלְּפָנֶוְךְ מַלְבָנוּ רֵיכָּןם אַל הְשִׁיבֵנוּ . כִּי אַתָּה שוֹמֵע הִפִּלַת עַמְּךְ יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּרַחֲמִים. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. שוֹמֵע הְפִּלְּה: Accept, O Lord our God, thy people Israel and their prayer; restore the service to the oracle of thy house; receive in love and favor both the fire-offerings of Israel and their prayer; and may the service of thy people Israel be ever acceptable unto thee.

On New Moon and the Intermediate Days of Passover and Tabernacles the following is added:—

Our God and God of our fathers! May our remembrance rise, come and be accepted before thee, with the remembrance of our fathers, of Messiah the son of David thy servant, of Jerusalem thy holy city, and of all thy people the house of Israel, bringing deliverance and well-being, grace, lovingkindness and mercy, life and peace on this day of

On New Moon say— the New Moon. the Feast of Unleavened Bread. Tabernacles.

Remember us, O Lord our God, thereon for our well-being; be mindful of us for blessing, and save us unto life: by thy promise of salvation and mercy, spare us and be gracious unto us; have mercy upon us and save us; for our eyes are bent upon thee, because thou art a gracious and merciful God and King.

And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restorest thy divine presence unto Zion.

רָצָהיֵי אֱלֹהֵינוּ בְּעַמִּךְ יִשִּׂרָאֵל וּבִתִפְּלַּתָם, וָהָשֵׁב אַת־הָעַבוֹּדָה לִדְבִיר בֵּיתֵךְ וִאְשֵׁי יִשְׂרָאֵל, וּתְפִּלְּתָם בְּאַהֲבָה תַקַבֵּל בִּרְצוֹן. וֹתָהִי לְרָצוֹן הָמִיר עֲבוֹרַת יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמֶּךְ:

On New Moon and the Intermediate Days of Passover. and Tabernacles the following is added:-

אֶלהֵינוּ וִאלהֵי אֲבוּתִינוּ. יַעְלֶה וְיָבא<u>ּ, וְיַגִּיעַ, וְוַרְאֶה,</u> וְגַרָצֶה וְיִשְּׁמֵע, וְיִפָּקר וְיִזָבֵר, זִכְרֹגֵנְוּ וּפִּקְרֹגֵנְוּ . וְזִכְרוֹן אַבוֹתִינוּ וָזַכְרוֹן בָּשִׁים בָּן דָוָר עַבְּדֶּךְּ וְזַכְרוֹן וְרוּשָׁלַוְ<mark>ם</mark> עיר קַרְשֶׁךְ. וְזִכְרוֹן בָּל עַמְּךְ בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל לְפָנֶוְהּ. לִפְּלֵישְׁוּו וּלְמוֹבָה , וּלְחֵן וּלְחֶסֶר וּלְרַחֲמִים , וּלְחַיֵּים וּלְשָׁלוֹם , בְּיוֹם

On Tabernacles— | On Passover— | On New Moon say-ראש הַחְהֶשׁ | תַּג הַמַּצוֹת |

בַּזֶּה. זַכְרֵנוּ יָיָ אֶלהִינוּ, בּוֹ לְשוֹבָה, וּפַּקְהֵנוּ בוֹ לִבְּרָכ<mark>ָה,</mark> וְהוֹשִׁיעֵנִוּ בוֹ לְחַיִּים. וּבִּדְבַר וְשׁוּעָה וְרַחָמִים, חוּס וְחָ<mark>גַנְוּ,</mark> וָרַחֵם עָלֵינוּ וְהוֹשִׁיעִנְוּ. כִּי אָלֶוְךְ עִיגוְנוּ. כִּי אַל כֶּלֶךְ חַנּוּן וֹבַחוּם אַתְּה:

וְּהֶהָנֶונָה צִינֵינוּ, בְּשׁוּבְךָּ לְצִיוֹן בְּרַחֲמִים. בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. הַמַּחָזִיר שְׁכִינָתוֹ לְצִיוֹן: We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers for ever and ever; thou art the Rock of our lives, the Shield of our salvation through every generation. We will give thanks unto thee and declare thy praise for our lives which are committed unto thy hand, and for our souls which are in thy charge, and for thy miracles, which are daily with us, and for thy wonders and thy benefits, which are wrought at all times, evening, morn and noon. O thou who art all-good, whose mercies fail not; thou, merciful Being, whose lovingkindnesses never cease, we have ever hoped in thee.

On Chanukah and Purim say:-

We thank thee, etc., p. 63.

For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be continually blessed and exalted for ever and ever.

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

O inscribe all the children of thy covenant for a happy life.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth, O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is Allgood, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks.

מורים אַנַחָנוּ לָךָ, שָׁאַתָּה הוּא יָיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ, וָאלהֵי אָבוֹתִינוּ, לִעוֹלֶם וָעֵד. צוּר חַיֵּינוּ, מָגַן יִשְׁעֵנוּ, אַתָּה הוּא לְרוֹר וָרוֹר. נוֹרֵה לָדְ וּנְסַפֵּר תְּהַלְּתֵךְ, עַל חַיֵיֵנוּ הַמְסוּרִ<mark>ים</mark> בְיָדֵך, וָעַל נִשָּׁמוֹתֵינוּ דַפִּקוּדוֹת לֶךְ, וְעַ<mark>ל</mark> נִפֵיך שַבְּבֶל־יוֹם עִפְנוּ, וְעַל נִפִּלְאוֹתֵיךְ וְמוֹבוֹתֵיךְ שָׁבָּבֶלֹ־אַת, אֲרֵב וָבְׂבֵר וְצְהָרֵיִם, <mark>הַמוֹב, כִּי לֹא־כְלוֹּ רַחֲמֶיךְ. וְהַמְרַחֵם, כִּי</mark> לא־תַמוּ הַסְבֵיךּ, מֵעוֹלְם קּוְינוּ לְדְ:

On Chanukah and Purim say עַל הַנָּחִים, p. 63.

וִעַל־כִּלָּם יִתִּבָּרַךְ וְיִתְרוֹמֵם שִׁמְךְ מֵלְבָּ<mark>נוּ,</mark> הַמִיד לעולם וַער:

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:— וּרָתוֹב לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים, בָּל־בְּנֵי בְּרִיתֶּך

וַכֹל הַחַיִּם יוֹרְוּךְ פֶּלֶה. וִיהַלֵלוּ אָת־שִׁמְדְּ בָאָמֶת. הָאֵל יִשׁוּעָתֵנוּ וְעֵזְרַתֵנוּ מֶלָה. <del>בְּרוּךְ</del> אַתָּה יִיַ. הַפּוֹב שִׁמְדָּ וּלְדְּ נָאֵה לְהוֹדוֹת: Grant abundant peace unto Israel thy people for ever; for thou art the sovereign Lord of all peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and in every hour, with thy peace

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

In the book of life, blessing, peace and good sustenance may we be remembered and inscribed before thee, we and all thy people the house of Israel, for a happy life and for peace. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest peace.

Blessed art thou, O Lord, who blessest thy people Israel with peace.

O my God! guard my tongue from evil and my lips from speaking guile; and to such as curse me let my soul be dumb, yea, let my soul be unto all as the dust. Open my heart to thy Law, and let my soul pursue thy commandments. If any design evil against me, speedily make their counsel of none effect, and frustrate their designs. Do it for the sake of thy name, do it for the sake of thy right hand, do it for the sake of thy Law. In order that thy beloved ones may be delivered, O save with thy right hand, and answer me. Let the words of my mouth and

שָׁלוֹם רָב עַל יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמְדְ הְשִׁים לעולם. כי אַתָּה הוא מֶלֶךְ אָרון לְכָל הַשָּׁלוֹם. וְמוֹב בְּצִינֶוְךְ לְבָרֵךְ אֶת־עַמְּךְ יִשְׂרַאֵל בִּכֶל־עֵת וּבִכֶּל־שָׁעֲה בִּשְׁלוֹמֶךְ.

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:-

בָּםֶפֶּו' חַיִּים, בִּרָכָה וִשָּׁלוֹם, וּפַּרְנָסָה מוֹבָה, נְוָבֵ<mark>ר</mark> וָנָבָּתֵב לְפָנֶיְךּ, אֲנַחְנוּ וְכָל־עַמְּךְ, בֵּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, לְחַיִּים מובים ולְשֵׁלוֹם. בַּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיַ. עושָה הַשָּׁלוֹם:

בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. הַמְבָרֵךְ אָת־עַמּוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל בַשָּׁלום:

אַלהַי . נִצוֹר לְשׁוֹנִי מֵרָע, וּשְׂפָּתֵי מִדַּבָּר מָרָמָה. וַלִּמָקַלְלֵי נַפִּשִׁי תִדּוֹם, וַנַּפְשִׁי, בֵּעְבֶּר לַכֹּל תִהָנָה: פָּתַח לִבִּי בְּתוֹרֶתֶךְ, וּבְמִצְוֹתֵיךְ תרדוף וַפִּשִׁי. וִכל הַחושָׁבִים עֲלֵי רָעָה, מִהַרָ<mark>ה</mark> הָפָר עָצָרָם, וָקַלְּקל מַחִשִׁבוֹתָם. עֲשָׁה לְמַעַן שָׁמֶדָ, עֲשָׁה לְּמַעַן יְמִיגָדְ, עֲשֵׂה לְמַעַן קְרָשְׁתָדְּ, עשה למען תורָהֶד. לְמַעוֹ בִּקלצוּן וְדִיבֵיךּ, קוֹשִׁיעָה יִמִינְדְּ וַעֵּנְנִי: יִהִיוּ לְרָצוֹן אִ<mark>מְרִי־כִּי</mark>

the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer. He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel, and say ye, Amen.

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years.

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Accept our prayer in mercy and in favor.

Reader.—May the prayers and supplications of all Israel be accepted by their Father who is in heaven; and say ye, Amen.

וָהָגְיוֹן לִבִּי לְבָּגֶוְדְּ, וָיָ צוּרִי וְגֹאֲלִי: עשָׁה שָׁלוֹם בְּמְרוֹמֶיו הוּא יַצְשָה שָׁלוֹם עָלֵינוּ, וְעַל בְּל־ ישַׁרָאֵל. וִאִמְרוּ אָמִן:

יָהִי רָצוֹן לִפָּנֶיְךּ , יָיָ אֶלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִוְנוּ, שָׁיִ<mark>בְּנֶה</mark> בֵּית הַמִּקְדָשׁ בִּאְהַרָה בְּיָמִינוּ, וְתֵן חֶלְקנוּ, בְּתוֹרָתֶךְ: וְשֵׁ<mark>ם</mark> ַנַמֶבֶּדֶךְ בְּיִרְאָה, בִּימִי עוֹלֶם וּרְשָׁנִים בַּדְבוֹנִיוֹת: וְעַרְב<mark>ָה</mark> לַיָּי מָנְחַת יָהוּדָה וִירוּשָׁלֶם, כִּימִי עוֹלָם, וּכְשָׁנִים <u>קַּדְמוֹנִיוֹת:</u>

יָתְגַּבּל וְיִתְקַבָּשׁ שְׁמָה רַבָּא, בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְרָ**א** Reader. בָרעוּתָה. וָיַמְלִיךְ מֵלְכוּתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי <mark>דִּי־</mark> בָל־בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעֲנָלָא וּבִוְמַן קָרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהָא שְׁמֵה רַבָּא, מְבָרַךְ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְ<mark>מִי Cong. and Reader.</mark>

עַלְכוּנָא.

יִתְבָּרַךְּ וְיִשְׁתַּבַּח, וְיִתְּפָּצֵר וְיִתְרֹמַם, וְיִתְנַשִּׂ<mark>א</mark> Reader. וָיִתְהַבַּר, וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְהַלֵּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־קְרְשָׁא בְּרִיךְ הוּ<mark>א.</mark> לְעֵלֶא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, הְשְׁבְּחָתָא וִגָּחֶטָתָא<mark>, דִּיד</mark> אַמִירָן בְּעֶלְכָא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

בּקבל בְּרַחֲמִים וּבְרָצוֹן אֶת הִפּלָתִנוּ:

תְּתְכַןבַּל צְלוֹתְהוֹן וּבָעוּתְהוֹן הִי־בָל־יִשְׂרָאֵל, ְ<mark>כָןדְם Reader.</mark>

אַבוּהוֹן דִּי בִשְּׁבַיָּא. וָאִבְּרוּ אָבוּן:

יָהִי שֶׁם יָנַ מְבֹרָךְ מֵעַהָּה וְעַר עוֹלֶם: Cong.

Reader.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

Reader.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

It is our duty to praise the Lord of all things, to ascribe greatness to him who formed the world in the beginning, since he hath not made us like the nations of other lands, and hath not placed us like other families of the earth, since he hath not assigned unto us a portion as unto them, nor a lot as unto all their multitude. For we bend the knee and offer worship and thanks before the supreme King of kings, the Holy One, blessed be he, who stretched forth the heavens and laid the foundations of the earth, the seat of whose glory is in the heavens above, and the abode of whose might is in the loftiest heights. He is our God; there is none else: in truth he is our King; there is none besides him; as it is written in his Law, And thou shalt know this day, and lay it to thine heart, that the Lord he is God in heaven above and upon the earth beneath: there is none else.

We therefore hope in thee, O Lord our God, that we may speedily behold the glory of thy might, when thou wilt remove the abominations from the earth, and the idols will be utterly cut off, when the world will be perfected under the kingdom of the Almighty, and all the children of flesh will call upon thy name, when thou wilt turn unto thyself all the wicked of the earth. Let all the inhabitants of the world perceive and know

יָהָא שָׁלְמָא רַבָּא מִן־שְׁמֵיָא, וְחַיִּים עֲלִיְנוּ Reader. ישַל־כַּל יָשֹׁרָאֵל. וָאָמָרוּ אָמֵן:

נְיָר, מֵעָם יִיָ, עשֵׁה שָׁמַוִם וָאָרֶץ: Cong.

עשֶׁה שָׁלוֹם בִּמְרוֹמְיוֹ, הוּא יַעֲשֶׂה שָׁלוֹם, עְּלִוְנוּ Reader. ועל־כֶּל־יִשֹּׁרָאֵל. וִאָּמָרוּ אָמֵן:

עָלִינוּ לִשַׁבָּחַ לַאֲרוֹן הַכּלֹ, לָתָת וְּדָלָה לְיוֹצֵר בַרָאשִית. שַׁלֹּא עָשֶנוּ בִּנוֹיֵי דָאֲרָצוֹת, וְלֹא שְׁקְנוּ בָּמִשָּׁפָּחוֹת הָאֲדָמָה. שֵׁלֹא שָׁם חֶלֵקְנוּ כְּהָם, וְגֹרֶלְגִוּ בְּכָלֹּרְהָמוֹנְם. וַאֲנַהֲנוּ בּוְיִעִים וֹמִשְׁתַּהְוִי<mark>ם</mark> ומודים לפני מלך מלבי המלבים הקדוש ברוד הוא. שהוא נומה שַמַיִם וְיוֹמֵד אָרֵץ. וּמוֹשַׁב יָקְרוֹ בַשָּׁמֵיִם מִמַעַל, וֹשָׁבִינַת עָזוֹ בְּנַבְבָהֵי מְרוֹמִים: הוא אַלהַינוּ. אַין עוד. אָבֶת בַּלבַנוּ. אָבֶּם זוּלְתוּ. בַּבֶּתוֹב בִתוֹרָתוֹ. וָיָרַעִּתְ הַיּוֹם וַהֲשׁבֹתָ אֶל־לְבָבֶ<mark>ךְּ,</mark> בִּי יָיָ הוֹא הָאֶלהִים, בַּשָּׁמַיִם מִמַעל וִעַל־הַאָּרִץ מְתַחַת, אִין עוֹד:

עַל־בּן נְקוָה לְדְ יִנְ אֱלֹהֵינוּ, לִרְאוֹת מְהַרְה בָּתִפָּאָרֵת עָזֵןדְּ. לְהַעֲבִיר נְּלוּלִים מִן הַאָּרֶץ וָדַאֵלְילִים כָּרוֹת יִבָּרֵתוּן. לְתַבֵּן עוֹלֶם בְּמַלְ<mark>כוְת</mark> שַׁבִּיֹּ׳, וְכָל־בָּגֵי בָשָׁר יִקְרָאוּ בִשְׁמֶדְּ, לְהַבְּנוֹת אֵלֶוְדְּ בֶּלֹ־רָשִׁצִי אָבֶקֹּוֹ יַבִּירוֹ וְיֵדְעוֹ בְּּלֹּ-יוֹשִׁבֵי תָבֵלֹּ that unto thee every knee must bow, every tongue must swear. Before thee, O Lord our God, let them bow and fall; and unto thy glorious name let them give honor; let them all accept the yoke of thy kingdom, and do thou reign over them speedily, and for ever and ever. For the kingdom is thine, and to all eternity thou wilt reign in glory; as it is written in thy Law, The Lord shall reign for ever and ever. And it is said, And the Lord shall be king over all the earth: in that day shall the Lord be One, and his name One,

The following Kaddish is said by a Mourner.

Mourner.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Mourner.—Let his great name be blessed

for ever and to all eternity.

Mourner.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from

this time forth and for evermore.

Mourner.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

Mourner.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

בִּי לְדְ תִּכְרַע בָּל־בָּנֶדְ, תִּשְׁבַע בָּל־לְשׁוּן: לְפָגֵוְד יָיָ אֵלהֵינוּ יִכִּרְעוּ וְיִפְּוֹלוּ. וְלִבְבוֹד שִׁמְדְּ יִבֶּר יִתֵּנוּ<mark>.</mark> וִיקבּלוּ כָלָם אָת־על מַלֹבוּתֵךּ. וִתִמְלוֹךְ עֵלֵיתֵם מְהַרָה לְעוֹלֶם וָעֶד. כִּי הַמַלְכוּת שֶׁלְּךְ הִיא, וּלְעוֹלְמִי עַר תִּמְלֹךְ בְּכָבוֹר: בַּבְּתוּב בְּתוֹרָתֶךְ. יָנָ וּ יִמְלֹדְ לְעוֹלֶם וָעֶר: וְנָאָמֵר. וְדְנָה יָנְ לִמֶּלֶדְ עַל<mark>־</mark> בֶּל־הַצֶּהֵץ, בַּיּוֹם הַהוּא וָהָנָה וַיָּ צֶּחָד וּשִׁמוֹ אֶּחָד: יָתְגַּדֵּל וִיִתְקַדֵּשׁ שָׁמֵה רַבַּא, בְעַלְמֵא דִּי־בְרֵא Mourner.

בָרעוֹתָה. וַיַמִלִיךְ מַלְכוּתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דְּיַ־ בֶל־בֵּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעֲנָלָא וּבִוְמַן קָרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהֵא שְׁמֵהּ רַבָּא, מְבָרַךְ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלִם<mark>י Cong. and Mourner.</mark>

יִתְבֶּרֶךְ וִישִׁתַבַּח, וִיתִפָּאַר וִיִתִרֹמַם, וִיתְנַשֵּא Mourner. וְיָתְבַבּר, וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְבַלֵּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־קְּדְשָׁא בְּרִיךְ הוּא. לְאַכַּא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, הְּשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנָחֶמָתָא, דִּי־ אַמִירָן בִּעָּלִמָא. וֹאָמִרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהי שֵׁם יָנְ מְבֹּרֶךְ מֵעַתְּה וְעַר עוֹלֶם: Cong.

יָהָא שְׁלָבֶא רַבָּא מִן־שְׁמַיָּא וְחַיִּים, עְלִוְנוּ Mourner. <u>וָעַל־בָּ</u>ַל־יִשְׂרָאֵל. וָאָמָרוּ אָמֵן:

:עַוְרִי מֵעָם יְיָ עשׁה שָׁמַיִם וָאָּרֶץ Cong.

עשֶׁה שָׁלוֹם בִּקְרוּמְיו, הוּא יַנְשֶשׁה שָׁלוֹם, עָלֵיְנוּ Mourner.

יַעַל־בָּל־יִשִּׁרָאֵל. וְאָמָרוּ אָמֵז:

## INAUGURATION OF THE SABBATH.

On Kindling the Sabbath lights say:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and commanded us to kindle the Sabbath light.

#### Psalm xcv.

O come, let us exult before the Lord: let us shout for joy to the rock of our salvation. Let us come before his presence with thanksgiving: let us shout for joy unto him with psalms. For the Lord is a great God, and a great king above all gods. In his hand are the deep places of the earth; the heights of the mountains are his also. The sea is his, and he made it; and his hands formed the dry land. O come, let us worship and bow down; let us kneel before the Lord our maker. For he is our God, and we are the people of his pasture, and the sheep of his hand. To-day, oh that ye would hearken to his voice! Harden not your hearts as at Meribah, as in the day of Massah in the wilderness: when your fathers tempted me, and proved me, although they had seen my work. Forty years long was I wearied with that generation, and said, It is a people that do err in their heart, and they have not known my ways. Wherefore I sware in my wrath, that they should not enter into my rest.

### Psalm xcvi.

O sing unto the Lord a new song: sing unto the Lord, all the earth. Sing unto the Lord, bless his name:

## קבלת שבת:

On kindling the Sabbath lights say:-

בַּמִּצְוֹתֵיו וְצִוְּנִוּ לְהַדְּלִיק נֵר שֶׁל-שַּבְּת: בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אָּלהוּנוּ כִּלְבְּיל נֵר שֶׁל-שַּבְּת:

תהלים צ'ה

לְבוּ נְרַנְנָה לַנִי, נָרִיעָה לְצוּר יִשְׁעֵנִוּ: נְלַדְּבֶּה בָּנְיוֹ בְּתוֹדָה, בִּוְמִירוֹת נָרֵיעַ לוֹ: כִּי אֵל נְּדוֹל וָיָ, וּמֶּלֶךְ נְרוֹל עַל־כַּל־אֵלהִים: אֲשֵׁר בְּיָרוֹ בֶּחָקָרֵי־אָרֶץ, וְתוֹעֲפוֹת דָרִים לוֹ: אֲשֶׁר־לוֹ דַיְּם וְהוּא עַשְׂהוּ, וַיָבֶשֶׁת יָדִיו יָצֶרוּ: כְּאוּ נִשְׁתַחֵוָה וְנִבְרָעָה, נִבְרְכָה לִפְּגִי־יְיָ עשֵׁנוּ: כִּי הוּא אֱלֹהֵינוּ נַאָנַהְנוּ עַם מַרְעִיתוֹ וְצֹאֹן יָדוֹ, הַיּוֹם אִם־בָּקֹלוּ תִשְּׁמְעוּ: אַל־תַּקְשׁוּ לְבַבְּבֶם בִּמְרִיבָה בְּיוֹם מַפְּה בַּמִּדְבָּר: אֲשֶׁר נִפְּוּנִי אֲבוֹתֵיכָם, בְּחְנְוּנִי וַם־רָאוּ בָּעָלִי: אַרְבָּעִים שַׁנָה אָקוּט בְּדוֹר וָאֹמֵר עַם תֹעֵ<mark>י</mark> לַבָּב הַם, וָהֵם לֹא־יָדִעוּ דְרָכִי: אֲשֶׁר נִשְּׁבַּעְתִּיּ בְאַפִּי, אִם־וָבאוּן אֶל־מְנוּדְתִי:

תהלים צ'ו

שִׁירוּ לַיֶּי שִׁיר חָדָש, שִׁירוּ לַיֵּי בַּל-הַאֲהֶץ<del>: שִׁירוּ</del>

proclaim his salvation from day to day. Recount his glory among the nations, his wondrous works among all the peoples. For great is the Lord, and exceedingly to be praised: he is to be revered above all gods. For all the gods of the peoples are things of nought: but the Lord made the heavens. Splendor and majesty are before him: strength and beauty are in his sanctuary. Give unto the Lord, ye families of the peoples, give unto the Lord glory and strength. Give unto the Lord the glory due unto his name: take an offering, and come into his courts. O worship the Lord in the beauty of holiness; tremble before him, all the earth. Say among the nations, the Lord reigneth: the world also is set firm that it cannot be moved: he shall judge the peoples with equity. Let the heavens rejoice, and let the earth be glad; let the sea roar, and the fulness thereof; let the plain triumph and all that is therein; yea, let all the trees of the forest exult before the Lord, for he cometh; for he cometh to judge the earth: he will judge the world with righteousness, and the peoples in his faithfulness.

#### Psalm xcvii.

The Lord reigneth; let the earth be glad; let the many coast-lands rejoice. Clouds and darkness are round about him: righteousness and justice are the foundation of his throne. A fire goeth before him, and burneth up his adversaries round about. His lightnings illumine the world: the earth seeth and trembleth. The mountains melt like wax before the Lord, before the Lord of the whole earth. The

לַיָי, בָּרֲכוּ שָׁמוּ, בַשָּׁרוּ מִיּוֹם־לִיוֹם ישׁוּעַתוּ: םַפְּרוּ בַנּוֹיִם כִּבוֹדוֹ, בִּבֶּל־הָעַמִּים וָבִּלְאוֹתְיוֹ: כִּי נַדוֹל יָנְ וּמְהָלֶּל מְאֹד, נוֹרָא הוּא עַל־בָּל־אָלֹהִים: בִּי בָּל־אֵלהֵי הַעַפִּים אָלִילִים, וַיִי שָׁמַיִם עַשָּה: הוֹד־ וְהָדָר לִפְנִיו, עוֹ וִתִפּאֶרֵת בִּמִקְדָשׁוֹ: הַבוּ לֵיְי מִשִּׁפָּחוֹת עַמִּים, הָבוּ לַיָי כָּבוֹד וָעוֹ : הָבוּ לַיִי <mark>בְבוֹר שָׁמוֹ, שָאוּ־מִנְחָה וּבְאוּ לְחַצְרוֹתֵיו: הָשְׁתַחֲוּוּ</mark> לַיָּי בְּהַרָּרַת־קְדֵּשׁ, חֵילוּ מִפְּנְיוֹ כְּל־הָאֶרֵץ: אִמְרוּ בַּגוֹיִם יִיָ מֶלֶדְ, אַרְ־תִּבוֹן תָבֵל בַּל־תִּמוֹם, יַדִין עַמִּים בָּמֵישָׁרִים: יִשִּׁמְחוּ הַשָּׁמַיִם וִתְנֵל הָאָרֵץ, יָרַעַם הַנָּם וּמָלֹאוֹ: יַעֲלוֹ שֶׁדֵי וִכָּל־אֲשֶׁר־בּוֹ, אָוֹ יָרַנְנוּ כָּל־עָצִי־יָעַר: לִפָּנִי יָנָ כִּי בָא, כִּי בָא לִשְׁפֹּט הָאָרֶץ, ושפט־תָבֶל בָּצֶדֶל וְעַמִּים בָּאֲמוּנְתוֹ:

## זהלים צ'ז

מִלְפָּגִי זָיָ, מִלִּפָּגִי אֲבוּוֹן כָּלִ-נִאָּכֵּא: הָּגִּים בַּבּוִזִּג נְמִּפּ לְפָנִיו שִּלֵבְ, וִּאָלַהִם סָבִים צְּבִיו: הַאִּירוּ בְּרָלֵוּ לְפָנִיו שִלֵבְ, וּתְלַהִם סָבִים צְּבִיו: הַאִּירוּ בְּרָלֵוּ יִיָּ מְלָבְ חָבִּילִי, אָבֶל וּמִשְׁפָּם מְכוּן כִּסְאוֹ: אָשׁ יִּיָּ מְלָבְ חָנִּלְ הַאָּבִין וּמִשְׁפָּם מְכוֹן כִּסְאוֹ: אָשׁ heavens declare his righteousness, and all the peoples behold his glory. Ashamed are all they that serve graven images, that make their boast of things of nought: worship him, all ye gods. Zion heareth and rejoiceth, and the daughters of Judah are glad because of thy judgments, O Lord. For thou, Lord, art most high above all the earth: thou art exalted far above all gods. O ye that love the Lord, hate evil: he preserveth the souls of his loving ones; he delivereth them out of the hand of the wicked. Light is sown for the righteous, and joy for the upright in heart. Rejoice in the Lord, ye righteous; and give thanks to his holy name.

#### Psalm xcviii.

A Psalm. O sing unto the Lord a new song; for he hath done marvellous things: his right hand, and his holy arm, hath wrought salvation for him. The Lord hath made known his salvation: his righteousness hath he revealed in the sight of the nations. He hath remembered his lovingkindness and his faithfulness toward the house of Israel: all the ends of the earth have seen the salvation of our God. Shout for joy unto the Lord, all the earth; break forth into exultation, and sing praises. Sing praises unto the Lord with the lyre; with the lyre and the sound of song. With trumpets and the sound of the horn shout for joy before the king, the Lord. Let the sea roar, and the fulness thereof, the world, and they that dwell therein. Let the streams clap their hands, let the mountains exult together before the Lord, for he cometh to judge the earth: he will judge the world with righteousness, and the peoples with equity.

אָלְהִים: אַהִּלִים בַּיָּי, וְהוֹדוּ לְוֵכֶּר לַוְדְּעוֹ בְּלִים בִּיָּי, וְהוֹדוּ לְוֵכֶּר לַוְדְּעוֹ בְּלִים בִּיָּי, וְהוֹדוּ לְוֵכֶר לְּהְתִּים: אֹהָבִי וְיְּ הְאָהִץ הִשְּׁפְּטִּיך וַנְּשִׁיִם אִיּוּן, וַתְּוֹלְנְה בְּנוֹת יְהוּדְה, לְּמַצֵּן מִשְׁפָּטִּיך וְיִי: כִּי־אַתָּה יִיָּ עִלְּיוֹן עַל־כָּל־ לְמַצֵּן מִשְׁפָּטִּיך וְיִי: כִּי־אַתָּה יִיָּ עִלְּיוֹן עַל־כָּל־ לְמַצֵּן מִשְׁפָּטִּיך וְיִי: כִּי־אַתָּה יִיָּ עִלְּיוֹן עַל־כָּל־ לְמַצֵּן מִשְׁבָּטִין עַלְּבִּים בְּאָלִילִם, וְיִנְיּיִים: אֹהָבִי יְיְ בִּעִים: אוֹר־וֹּבְעִים בַּיִּילִים, וְהוֹדוּי לְוַבְּר לְּוְשׁוֹים: אֹהְבִּי יְיִּ לְמִבְּים: אוֹר־זְּבְעִים בִּיִּי, וְהוֹדוּי לְוַבְּים: אִבְּיוֹן

## תהלים צ'ח

#### Psalm xcix.

The Lord reigneth; let the peoples tremble: he sitteth above the cherubim; let the earth be moved. The Lord is great in Zion; and he is high above all the peoples. Let them give thanks to thy great and dreaded name; holy is he. And the strength of a king that loveth justice thou didst establish in equity; thou hast wrought justice and righteousness in Jacob. Exalt ye the Lord our God, and worship at his footstool: holy is he. Moses and Aaron among his priests, and Samuel among them that call upon his name, called upon the Lord, and he answered them. He spake unto them in the pillar of cloud: they kept his testimonies, and the statute that he gave them. Thou didst answer them, O Lord our God: a forgiving God thou wast unto them, though thou tookest vengeance on their misdeeds. Exalt ye the Lord our God, and worship at his holy mount; for the Lord our God is holy.

#### Psalm xxix.

A Psalm of David. Give unto the Lord, O ye children of the mighty, give unto the Lord glory and strength. Give unto the Lord the glory due unto his name; worship the Lord in the beauty of holiness. The voice of the Lord is upon the waters: the God of glory thundereth, even the Lord upon the great waters. The voice of the Lord is powerful; the voice of the Lord is full of majesty. The voice of the Lord breaketh the cedars; yea, the Lord breaketh in pieces the cedars of Lebanon. He maketh them also to skip like a calf; Lebanon and Sirion like a young wild-ox. The voice of the Lord cleaveth flames of fire; the voice of the Lord maketh the

## תהלים צ'ט

יָנָ מֶלֶך וָרָגְּזוּ עַמִּים, ישָׁב כְּרוּבִים תְּנוּט הָאֶרֶץ: יָן בְּצִיּוֹן נְּרוֹל, וְרָם הוֹא עַל־בְּל־הַעַמִּים: יוֹ<mark>דוֹ</mark> שָׁמִדְ נָּרוֹל וִנוֹרָא, קָרוֹשׁ הוּא: וְעוֹ מֶלֶךְ מִשְׁפְּמ <mark>אָהַב, אַתָּה כּוֹנַנְתָ מֵישָׁרִים, מִשָּׁכְּט וּאָדְקָה בִּיַעָקֹב</mark> אַתָּה עֶשִׂיתָ: רוֹמָמוּ יָיָ אָלהֵינוּ וָהָשִׁתַּחַוּוּ לַהַרֹ<mark>ם</mark> בָּגָלָיו, קַרוֹשׁ הוּא: משֶׁה וְאַהֲרֹן בְּכֹהֲנָיו וּשְׁמוּאָל בָּקרָאֵי שָׁמוֹ, קרָאִים אֶל־יָיָ וְהוֹא יַעֲנֵם: בְּעַמּוֹד עַנֶן יְדַבָּר אֲלֵיהֶם, שָׁמְרוּ עִדֹתָיו וְחֹק נְתַן־לֶמוֹ: יָיָ אַלהֵינוּ אַתָּה עַנִיתָם, אַל נשָא דָיִיתַ לָהַם וִנֹקם עַל־עָלִילוֹתָם: רוֹמָמוּ יָיָ אָֻלֹהִינוּ וִהִשְׁתַּחֲוּוּ לְהַ<mark>ר</mark> קָרָשׁוֹ, כִּי קָרוֹשׁ יִיָ אֵלֹהֵינוּ:

## תהלים כ'ם

מִיְמוֹר לְדָנִיד, הָבוּ לַנִי בְּנֵי אֵלִים, הָבוּלַיִּי בְּבוֹד יְנְיוֹ: הָבוּ לַנִי בְּבוֹד שְׁמוֹ, הִשְׁתַּחָווּ לַנִי בְּהַדְר. על-מַיִם רַבִּים: קוֹל-יְנִ בַּבְּחַ, קוֹל יְנָ בָּהְדָר: קוֹל יְנָ שֹׁבֵר אָרָזִים, וַיְשַׁבָּר יִיְ אָת־אַרְנִי הַלְּבְנוֹן: יַנִי שִׁבֵּר אָרָזִים, וַיְשַׁבָּר יִיְ אָת־אַרְנִי הַלְּבְנוֹן: יַנִי שִׁבֵּר אָרָזִים, וַיְשַׁבָּר יִיְ אָת־אַרְנִי הַלְּבְנוֹן: יַנִי שִׁבֵּר אָרָזִים, וַיְשַׁבָּר יִיְ אָתּראַרְנִי הַלְּבְנוֹן: wilderness to tremble; the Lord maketh tremble the wilderness of Kadesh. The voice of the Lord maketh the hinds to travail, and strippeth the forests bare: and in his temple everything saith, Glory. The Lord sat as king at the flood; yea, the Lord sitteth as king for ever. The Lord will give strength unto his people; the Lord will bless his people with peace.

\*Come, my friend, to meet the bride; let us wel-

come the presence of the Sabbath.

"Observe" and "Remember the Sabbath day," the only God caused us to hear in a single utterance:† the Lord is One, and his name is One to his renown and his glory and his praise. Come, etc.

Come, let us go to meet the Sabbath, for it is a well-spring of blessing; from the beginning, from of old it was ordained,—last in production, first in

thought. Come, etc.

O sanctuary of our King, O regal city, arise, go forth from thy overthrow; long enough hast thou dwelt in the valley of weeping; verily He will have compassion upon thes. Come etc.

compassion upon thee. Come, etc.

Shake thyself from the dust, arise, put on the garments of thy glory, O my people! Through the son of Jesse, the Bethlehemite, draw Thou nigh unto

my soul, redeem it. Come, etc.

Arouse thyself, arouse thyself, for thy light is come: arise, shine; awake, awake; give forth a song; the glory of the Lord is revealed upon thee. Come, etc.

\*In this poem, written in the form of an acrostic on the name of the author, R. Shelomo Halevi (Alkabets), the Sabbath is personified as a bride, whose visit to the faithful of Israel it is desired to honor and welcome.

†A reference to the Midrashic explanation (see *Talmud Shebuoth*, 20b) of the discrepancy between the two versions of the Fourth Commandment in Exodus xx. 8 and Deut.

v. 12.

קוֹל־יָנְ חֹצֵב לַהַבוֹת אֵשׁ: קוֹל יָנְ יָחִיל מִּדְבֶּר,
יָחִיל יְנִ מִּדְבַּר קְהַשׁ: קוֹל יִנְ יְחוֹלֵל אַיָּלוֹת וַיָּחְשֵׁף
יְעִרוֹת, וּבְהִיכָלוֹ כָּלוֹ אֹמֵר בְּבוֹד: יְנָ לַמַּבּוּל יְשְׁב,
וַיִּאָשׁב יְנִ מָּלֶּךְ לְעוֹלֶם: יְנָ עוֹ לְעַמוֹ יִתָּן, יְיָ וֹ וְבְּרֵךְ
יָּאָרוֹם:
אָת־עַמּוֹ בַשְּׁלוֹם:

ּלְכָה דוֹדִי לִקְרַאת כַּלְּה. פְּגִי שַׁבְּת נְקַבְּלְה: לְּיה שְׁמוֹר וְוָכוֹר בְּדִבּוּר אָחָד. הִשְׁמִיעֲנוּ אֵל הַמְּיָחָד. יְיְ אָחָד וּשְׁמוֹ אָחָד. לְשֵׁם וּלְתִפְּאָרֶת וְלִתְהִלְּה: לִיהּ לִקְרַאת שַׁבְּת לְכוּ וְגַלְכָה. כִּי הִיא מְקוֹר הַבְּרָכְה. מֵראשׁ מִקְּדֶם וְסוּכָה. סוֹף מֵעֲשֶׂה בְּמַחֲשֶׁבְה תְּחִלָּה: לִּיהּ

מָקְרֵשׁ מָלֶךְ עִיר מְלוּבָה. קּוּמִי אָאִי מִתּוֹדְ הַהַפִּבְה. רַב לָךְ שֶׁבֶּת בְּעֵמֶלְ הַבְּּבָא. וְהוּא יַחֲמוֹל עָלֵיִךְ הָמְלָה: לּכּה

הָתְנַעָּרִי מֵעָפָּר קּוּמִי. לִבְשִׁי בִּנְדֵי תִפְּאַרְתֵּךְ עַמִּי. עַל־יַד בָּן־יִשֵּׁי בָּית הַלַּחְמִי. כְּןרְבָּה אָל־ נַפְשִׁי נְּאָלָה: לִּיִּה

עוּרָי עוּרִי שִׁיר דַּבָּרִי. בְּא אוֹרֵךְ קְנְּלְה: לְּיִהְ הַתְעוֹרָרִי הִירְעוֹרָרִי. בִּי בָא אוֹרֵךְ קְוּמִי אְוֹרִי.

Be not ashamed, neither be confounded. Why art thou cast down, and why art thou disquieted? The poor of my people trust in thee, and the city shall be builded on her own mound. Come, etc.

And they that spoil thee shall be a spoil, and all hat would swallow thee shall be far away: thy God shall rejoice over thee, as a bridegroom rejoiceth over his bride. Come, etc.

Thou shalt spread abroad on the right hand and on the left, and thou shalt reverence the Lord. Through the offspring of Perez we also shall re-

joice and be glad. Come, etc.
Come in peace, thou crown of thy husband, with rejoicing and with cheerfulness, in the midst of the faithful of the chosen people: come, O bride; come,

O bride.

Come, my friend, to meet the bride; let us welcome the presence of the Sabbath.

#### Psalm xcii.

A Psalm, A Song for the Sabbath Day. It is a good thing to give thanks unto the Lord, and to sing praises unto thy name, O Most High: to de-clare thy lovingkindness in the morning, and thy faithfulness every night, with an instrument of ten strings and with a harp, with thoughtful music upon the lyre. For thou, O Lord, hast made me rejoice through thy work: I will exult in the works of thy hands. How great are thy works, O Lord: thy thoughts are very deep. A brutish man knoweth it not, neither doth a fool understand this: when the wicked sprang up as the grass, and all the workers of iniquity flourished, it was that they might be destroyed for ever. But thou, O Lord, art on high for evermore. For, lo, thine enemies, O Lord, for, לאתַבְשִׁי וְלֹא תּבְּלְמִי. מַה תִּשְׁתּוֹחָחִי וּמַה תִּהְּמִי.
בְּךְ יָחָטוּ עִינִי עַמִּי. וְנִבְנְתָה עִיר עַל־תִּלְה: לְּכַּה נְּלְיִדְ אָלְהִיךְ עִּמְה תִּיִּלְהוּ לְּכִּה עִיר עַל־תִּלְה: לְכַּה עָלִיךְ אָלְהִיךְ אָלְהִיךְ תַּעְרִיצִי עַל יַדְּד עָלְהִי בְּעָרְה וְנִגְיִלְה: לְכַּה אִישׁ בֶּן בַּרְצִי. וְנִשְּׁמְחָה וְנֵגְיְלְה: לְּכִּה אִישׁ בֶּן בַּרְצִי. וְנִשְּׁמְחָה וְנֵגְיִלְה: לְּכִּה בִּעְלְה. בַּם בְּשִׁמְחָה וּבְצְּוְהָלְה. בּוֹאִי בַלְּה. בְּוֹאִי בַלְּה. בְּוֹאִי בַלְּה. בְּוֹאִי בַלְּה. לְּכָּה דּוֹדִי לְקְרֵאת בַּלָּה. בְּוֹאִי עַבְּה וְּקִבְּלָה:

## תהלים צ'ב

מִוְמוּר שִׁיר לְיוֹם הַשַּׁבְּת: מוֹב לְהדוֹת לֵיהוֹה וַיָּצְיצוּ בְּל־בְּנִוֹר: בִּי שִׁמִּחְתַּנִי יְדְעׁהוֹר וַנְּלֵּיר חַסְהֵּךְ וַיְּצִיצוּ בְּל־בְּנִוֹר: בִּי שִׁמַחְתַּנִי יְדְעׁהוֹר וַנְעֵלִי־־נְבָּלְ בְּמֵעֲשִׁי יָהֶךְ אֲרֵנּוֹ: מַה־נְּדְלוּ מַעֲשִׂיךְ יְהוְה בְּפִּנְעָלְּךְ עְמִיךְ הַנְּיוֹן בְּכִנוֹר: בִּי שִׁמַחְתַּנִי יְהוְה בְּפִּנְעִלְּךְ עְמִיךְ הַנְּיוֹן בִּכְנוֹר: בִּי שִׁמַחְתַּנִי יְדְע וּכְסִיל בְּמִר לֹא יִדְע וּכְּסִיל עְמִיךְ בְּעְלֵּךְ אָנִוֹן לִּהְשָׁמְּדְם עְנִיִיעִר יִבְּר וְאַתְּה בְּמִר לֹא יִדְע וּכְּסִיל בְּמִר לְּעָלָם יְרְנָה: בִּי הִנֵּה אֹנְבְּוֹך יְתְּנִי בְּנִיר בְּבְּנִילְרְ בְּמִר לִמְיִם בְּמִר וֹנִוֹים בַּשְּׁבְּרִם בְּמִר לֹא יִדְע וּכְּר חַסְהֵּבְּ בְּמִר וֹמְלָּה יְנְבְּר בְּנִילוֹת : בְּלִילוֹן הָבְּיִלוֹּת בְּעִים בְּמִר לֹא יִדְע וּכְּיִלְ בְּמִים בְּעִבְּים יְנְבְּר בְּנְּעִלְם יְרְנִים בְּשִׁבְּר הְנִינְים בְּעִבְּים בְּעִבְּר בְּבְּיִילוֹת : בְּרִים בְּעִבְּר בִּיִּילוֹ בְּיוֹם בְּעִבְּים בְּעִבְּים בְּיִבְיוֹן בְּרִים בְּעָבְּים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיוֹן בְּרִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּבְּיבְּיִבְּיוֹים בְּיִבְּיוֹים בְּיבְיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבִּיים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּבְּיוֹים בְּבְּיבְנִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִנְים בְּיִבְיוֹם בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיוֹים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּיִבְּיוֹים בְּיִבְּיוֹים בְּיִבְיוֹים בְּיִבְּיוֹים בְּיִבְיוֹים בְּבִּיוֹים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּבְיוֹים בְּיִבְּיוֹים בְּיִבְּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּיִים בְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּיִבְּים בְּיוֹבְיוֹבְיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּיוֹם בְּבִּיבְיוֹם בְּיוֹבוֹים בְּיוֹבְים בְּיוֹבְים בְּיוֹבְיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹם בְּיִים בְּיוֹם בְּיִבְּיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּיוֹבְים בְּיוֹבְיוֹם בְּינִים בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹבְיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹם בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹבוֹים בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹבְיוֹים בְּיוֹבְים בְּיוֹבְיוֹם בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹבְים lo, thine enemies shall perish; all the workers of iniquity shall be scattered. But my horn hast thou exalted, like that of the wild-ox: I am anointed with fresh oil. Mine eye also hath seen my desire on mine enemies; mine ears have heard my desire of them that rose up against me, doers of evil. The righteous shall spring up like a palm-tree; he shall grow tall like a cedar in Lebanon. Planted in the house of the Lord, they shall blossom in the courts of our God. They shall still shoot forth in old age; they shall be full of sap and green: to declare that the Lord is upright; he is my rock, and there is no unrighteousness in him.

#### Psalm xciii.

The Lord reigneth; he hath robed him in majesty; the Lord hath robed him, yea, he hath girded himself with strength: the world also is set firm, that it cannot be moved. Thy throne is set firm from of old: thou art from everlasting. The streams have lifted up, O Lord, the streams have lifted up their voice; the streams lift up their roaring. Than the voices of many waters, mighty waters, breakers of the sea, more mighty is the Lord on high. Thy testimonies are very faithful: holiness becometh thine house, O Lord, for evermore.

## The following Kaddish is said by a Mourner.

Mourner.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a pear time, and say ye, Amen.

הַנֵּה אִּיָבֶוּך יאָבֵרוּ , יִהְפָּרָרוּ כָּל־פְּּעֲבֵּי אָנָן:
יַהְנִּה אִּיבִּוּן יִשְׁנִּים עֲלֵי מְנִּנְים רְעִנָּן: וַתַּבֵּט
יִּתְיִם בְּבִית יְהוָּה, בְּחַצְרוֹת אָלְהֵיְנוּ יַשְּׁנְעִּרָּ
שְׁיִנִי בִּלְבְנוֹן יִשְׂנָּה:
שְׁיִרוּלִים בְּבִית יְהוָּה, בְּחַצְרוֹת אָלְהֵינוּ יַבְּלְבְנוֹן יִשְׂנָּה:
שוֹד יְנוּבוּן בְּשִׁיבָה, דְּשִׁנִים וְרַעֲנַנִּים יִהְיוּ: לְּהַנִּיד
שִׁיִּרָה, צוּרִי , וְלֹא־עַוְלְתְה, בּוֹ:

## תהלים צ'ג

יְהְוָה מָלֶךְ, וִּאוּת לְבֵשׁ , לְבֵשׁ יְהְוָה, עוֹ הָתְאַזְּר, אַרְ־תִּפוֹן תָּבֵל , כַּל־תִּפוֹט: נְכוֹן כִּקְאַדְּ מָאָוֹ, מֵעוֹלֶם אָתָּה: נְשְׁאוּ נְהָרוֹת, יְהֹנָה, נְשְׁאוּ יְהָרוֹת קוֹלֶם, יִשְׂאוּ נְהָרוֹת דְּכִיְם: מִקּלוֹת מֵוִם צַדְנָיִךְ נִאָּכְוּוּ מְאַר לְבֵיתְךְ נַאֲנְה־קְּדָשׁ יְהֹנְה לִאְרֶךְ יָמִים:

יְתַבַּבּל וְיִתְבַבִּשׁ שְׁמָה רַבָּא, בְּעַלְמָא הִי־בְרָא בִּרְעוּתָה. וְיַמְלִידְ מַלְכוּתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמִיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי הִי־ בָרְעוּתָה. וְיַמְלִידְ מַלְכוּתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמִיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי הִי־ בָל־בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעַנַלָא וּבִוְמַן קָרִיב. וָאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: Cong. and Mourner.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Mourner.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

Mourner.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

Mourner.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

When a Festival or one of the Intermediate Days of a Festival falls on Sabbath, the Inauguration Service commences with "A Psalm, a Song, etc.," p. 156.

יָהָא שְׁבֵּה כַבָּא, מְבָרַך לְּעָלִם וּלְעָלְמִי Cong. and Mourner. עָלְמַיָא.

יַתְבָּרֶךְ וְיִשְׁתַבֵּחֹ , וְיִתְפָּאַר וְיִתְרֹמַם, וְיִתְנַשֵּׂא נְיִתְהַבָּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־קְּרְשָׁא בְּרִיךְ הוּא. לְעֵלֶּא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְבָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, הְּשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנֶחֲמָתָא, דִּי־ לָעֵלֶא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְבַתָּא וְשִׁירָתָא, הְּשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנֶחֲמָתָא, דִּי־

:מַעַתָּה וְעַר עוֹלָם מְיַ מְבַרָּךְ מֵעַתָּה וְעַר עוֹלָם Cong.

יָהָא שְׁלָמָא רַבְּא מָן־שְׁמֵיָא וְחַיִּים, עָלֵינוּ Mourner. וְעַל־בָּל־יִשְׂרָאַל, וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

נְיָרִי מֵעָם יְיָ עשֵׁה שְׁמַיִם וָאָרֶץ Cong.

עשֶׁה שֶׁלוֹם בִּמְרוֹמֵיוֹ, הוּא יַנְעֲשֶׂה שֲׁלוֹם, עַלֵיְנוּ Mourner. וָעֵל־בָּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל . וָאָמָרוּ אָמֵן:

When a Festival or one of the Intermediate Days of a Festival falls on Sabbath, the Inauguration Service commences with מְוֹמוֹר שִׁיר, p. 156.

# EVENING SERVICE FOR SABBATHS AND FESTIVALS

Reader.— Bless ye the Lord who is to be blessed.

Cong. and Reader.—Blessed is the Lord who is to be blessed for ever and ever. Congregation in an undertone:

Blessed, praised, glorified, exalted and extolled be the name of the supreme King of kings, the Holy One, blessed be he, who is the first and the last, and beside him there is no God. Extol ye him that rideth upon the heavens by his name Jah, and rejoice before him. His name is exalted above all blessing and praise. Blessed be His name, whose glorious kingdom is for ever and ever. Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time form and for evermore.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who at thy word bringest on the evening twilight, with wisdom openest the gates of the heavens, and with understanding changest times and variest the seasons, and arrangest the stars in their watches in the sky, according to thy will. Thou createst day and night; thou rollest away the light from before the darkness, and the darkness from before the light; thou makest the day to pass and the night to approach, and dividest the day from the night, the Lord of hosts is thy name; a God living and enduring continually, mayest thou reign over us for ever and ever. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who bringest on the evening twilight.

With everlasting love thou hast loved the house of Israel, thy people; a Law and commandments, statutes and judgments hast thou taught us. Therefore. O Lord

# ערבית לשבת ויום מוב

Congregation in an undertone.

Reader. בַּרַכוּ אָת־וֹיָ הַמִּבֹרָךְ:

יִתְבָּרַךְ וְיִשְׁתַבַּח, וְיִתְפָּאַר וָיִתְרוֹמַם, וַיִתְנַשֵּׂא, שָׁמוֹ שֶׁלֹּד מֶלֶךְ מַלְבֵי הַמְּלֶכִים הַקַּרוֹשׁ בַּרוּךְ הוּא. שֶׁהוּא רָאשׁוֹן וָהוּא אַחַרון, וּמָבַּלְעַדֵיו אָין אֵלֹהִים.

Cong. and Reader.

סְלוּ לַרֹבֵב בָּעַרָבות, בִּיָה שָׁמוֹ

וִעלִזוּ לְפָנֵיוֹ וּשִׁמוֹ מִרוֹמַם

בָּרוּךְ יִיָ הַמְבֹרֶךְ לְעוֹלָם נער:

צַל־בָּל־בָּרָבָה וּתִהָּלֶה: בַרוּך שֵׁם כִבוֹר מַלְכוּתוֹ

בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה יָיָ אֵלהִינוּ מֵלֵךְ הָעוֹלֶם. אֵשִׁר <mark>בִּדְבָרוֹ מַעֲרִיב עֲרָבִים</mark> בָּהָכִבֶּה פּוֹתִהַ שִׁעָרִים

לְעוֹלָם וָעֶר: וְהִי שֵׁם <mark>וְיָ</mark> מָברָר, מֵעַמָּה וְעַר עוֹלָם:

וֹבָתָבוּנָה מְשַׁנָּה עָתִּים וֹמַחַלִיף אֶת־הַוָּמַנִּים.

וּאָםַדָּר אָת־הַבּוֹכָבִים בְּאִשְׁמְרוֹתִיהֶם בְּרָקִיעַ <mark>בְּרְצוֹנוֹ . בּוֹרֵא יוֹם וְלְוִלְה . גוֹלֵל אוֹר מִפְּגִי־</mark> קשר וחשר מפני־אור. ומעביר יום ומביא לָנֶלֶה. וּמַבְדִּיל בֵּין יוֹם וּבֵין לְוֶלֶה. וָי אָבְאוֹת שְׁמוֹ : אָל חֵי וְכַוְּם הָמִיד יִמְלוֹךְ עַלִּיְנוּ לְעוֹלֶם נָעָד. בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה יִיָּ הַפַּעְרִיב עְרְבִים:

אַהַבַּת עוֹלָם בִּית יִשְׂרָאָל עַמְּדְ אָקַבְּתְּ . תּוֹרָה וּמִצְוֹת הָקִּים וּמִשְׁפָּמִים אוֹתְנוּ לַמֵּוְדְתַּ. עַל בּן יָנַ our God, when we lie down and when we rise up we will meditate on thy statutes: yea, we will rejoice in the words of thy Law and in thy commandments for ever; for they are our life and the length of our days, and we will meditate on them day and night. And mayest thou never take away thy love from us. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who lovest thy people Israel.

When Prayers are not said with the Congregation, add:—God, faithful King!

Deut. vi. 4-9.

Hear, O Israel, the Lord our God, the Lord is One.

Blessed be His name, whose glorious kingdom is for ever and ever.

And thou shalt love the Lord thy God with all thine heart, and with all thy soul, and with all thy might. And these words, which I command thee this day, shalt be upon thine heart: and thou shalt teach them diligently unto thy children, and shalt talk of them when thou sittest in thine house, and when thou walkest by the way, and when thou liest down, and when thou risest up. And thou shalt bind them for a sign upon thine hand, and they shall be for frontlets between thine eyes. And thou shalt write them upon the door posts of thy house, and upon thy gates.

אָלהֵינוּ בְּשָׁכְבֵּנוּ וּבְקוּמֵנוּ נִשִּׂים בְּחָקֶךְ: וְנִשְּׂמֵח בְּדַבְרֵי תוֹרָתִךְ וּבְמִצְוֹתֵיךְ לְעוֹלֶם וְעֵדְ . כִּי הַם חַיֵּיוְנִיּ וְאְׂרֶךְ וָמִינוּ וּבְּהָם נֶהְנָּה יוֹמָם וַלַיִּלֶה. וָאַהֲבָתְדּ אַל תָּסִיר מִמָּנוּ לְעוֹלְמִים . בַּרוּדְ אַתְּה יָנָ אוֹהָב עַמוֹ יִשְׂרָאָל:

When prayers are not said with the Congregation add:-אַל מֶלֶדְ נָאָמֶן:

דברים ו' ד'-ט'

<mark>שָׁבַע יִשַּׂרָצֵּל , יִהוְה צֵּלהֵינוּ יִהוְה וּצֵּחָר:</mark> בָּרוּךְ, שֵׁם כְּבוֹד מַלְכוּתוֹ, לְעוֹלָם וַעֶּד:

וְאָהַבָתָ אַת יָהוָה אֱלֹהֵיךָ, בְּכָל לְבָבְךְ וּבְכֶּל־וַפָּשָׁךְ , וּבְכָּל־מָאֹדֵךְ: וְדָיוּ הַדְּבָרִים הָאֵלֵה, אֵשֵר אָנֹכִי מִצַוּהְ הַיוֹם עַלֹּ-לָבֶבֶך: וִשִּׁנֵּנְתָם לְבָנֶיךְ וִדְבַּרָתָּ בָּם, <mark>בְשָׁבְתְּךְ בְּבִיתָךְ, וּבְלֶּבְתְּךְ בַּוֶּרֵךְ,</mark> וֹבְשָּׂבְבְּךְ וֹבְקוֹמֶךְ: וֹקְשַׂרְתָּם לְאוֹת עֵל<mark>ֹ-</mark> יָדֶךְ, וְהִיוּ לְשְׁמָפֹת בֵּין אֵינֵיךְ: וּכְתַּבְתָם צַל־מָווֹת בֵּיתֵך וּבִשְׁעֲרֵיך: Deut. xi. 13-21.

And it shall come to pass, if ye shall hearken diligently unto my commandments which I command you this day, to love the Lord your God, and to serve him with all your heart and with all your soul, that I will give the rain of your land in its season, the former rain and the latter rain, that thou mayest gather in thy corn, and thy wine, and thine oil. And I will give grass in thy field for thy cattle, and thou shalt eat and be satisfied. Take heed to yourselves, lest your heart be deceived, and ye turn aside, and serve other gods, and worship them; and the anger of the Lord be kindled against you, and he shut up the heaven, that there be no rain, and that the land yield not her fruit; and ye perish quickly from off the good land which the Lord giveth you. Therefore shall ve lay up these my words in your heart and in your soul; and ye shall bind them for a sign upon your דברים י'א י'נ־כ'א

וְרָנְה, אִם־שָׁכְוֹע תִשְׁבְוּעוּ אֶלֹ־מִצְוֹתֵי, אָשֶׁר אָנֹכִי מְצַנֶּה אָתְכֶם הַיּוֹם לִאַהַבָּה אָת־יְהוֶה אֱלהַיכֶם, וּלְעַבְרוּ, בְּבַלֹּ-לְבַבְּבֶבֶם וּבְכָל־־נַבְּשְׁבֶם: וְנְרֲתִּי מִטְר־ אַרְצָכֶם בְּעִתוֹ, יוֹרֶה וּמֵלְקוֹשׁ, וָאֶםַבְּתָּ דָנָנֶד, וְתִרשָׁדְ וִיצְהֶנֶךְ: וְנְתַתִּי עֵשֶׂב בּשָּׂרָהְ לִּבָהָמְהָּרְ, וְאָבַלְּתְּ וְשְּׁבֶעְתִּ: השָׁמְרוּ לָבֶם בֶּן־יִפְּתָה לְבַבְבֶם, וַסַרְתֵּם, נעברהם אַלהים אָחַרים, וְהשְׁתַחַוִיתִם לֶהֶם: וְהָרָה אַף־יִהוֹה בָּבֶם, וַעַּצֵר אָת־ הַשְּׁמָנִם וְלֹא־יִהָנָה מָטָר, וְהָאַרֶּמָה לֹא תָתֵן אָת־יִבוּלָה, וַאֲבַרְתֵּם מִהַרָה, מֵעַל הָאָרֶץ הַמֹּבָה, אֲשֶׁר יִהוְיה נֹתֵן לְבֶם: וְשַׂמְהֶם אֶת־דְּבְרֵי אֵלֶּה עַל־לְבַבְכֶם וְעַל־ נַבְּשְׁבֶם. וּקְשַׁרְהָם אֹתָם לְאוֹת עַל־יֵיְרָבֵם.

hand, and they shall be for frontlets between your eyes. And ye shall teach them your children, talking of them when thou sittest in thine house, and when thou walkest by the way, and when thou liest down, and when thou risest up. And thou shalt write them upon the door posts of thine house, and upon thy gates: that your days may be multiplied, and the days of your children, upon the land which the Lord sware unto your fathers to give them, as the days of the heavens above the earth.

#### Numbers xv. 37-41.

And the Lord spake unto Moses, saying, Speak unto the children of Israel, and bid them that they make them a fringe upon the corners of their garments throughout their generations, and that they put upon the fringe of each corner a cord of blue: and it shall be unto you for a fringe, that ye may look upon it, and remember all the commandments of the Lord, and do them; and that ye go not about after your own heart and your own eyes, after which ye use to go astray: that ye may remember and do

וָהָיוּ לְמוֹמָפֹת בֵּין עִינֵיכֶם: וְלִמַּדְתָם אֹתְם <mark>אַת־בּ</mark>נִיכֶם, לְדַבֵּר בָּם, בְּשָׁבְתְּדְ בְּבֵיתֶךְ<mark>,</mark> יּבְלֶבְתָּה בַדֵּבֶה וּבְשָׁבְבָּה וּבְקּיּמֶה: וּבְתַבְתָּם עַל־בְּזוּזוֹת בִּיתֶךְ, וּבִשְּׁעֶרֵיךְ: למשן ורבו ומיכם וימי בניכם, על <mark>הָאַרְכָּה, אֲשֶׁר נִשְׁכַע יְהוְה לַאְבֹתִיכֶם,</mark> לָתַת לָהָם, בִּימֵי הַשָּׁמֵיִם עַל־הָאָרֵץ:

## במדבר ט'ו ל'ז־מ'א

וְאָמֶר וְהוָה אָל־משֶה לֵאמֹר:דַּבֶּר אֵל־ בני יִשְׂרָאָל וְאָמַרְתָּ אָבֹהֶם, וְעֲשׁוּ לְהֶם איאת, עַל־בַּנְפִּי בְנָדִיהֶם לְדְרֹתָם, וְנְת<del>ְנוּ</del> עַל־צִיצִת הַבָּנָף, פְּתִיל הְבֵלֶת: וְהָיָה לָבֶם לָצִיצִת, וְראִיתֶם אֹתוֹ וּזְכַרְתֶּם אָ<mark>ת־</mark> בָּל־מִצוֹת יִהוָה, וַעֲשִׁיתֵם אֹתָם, וְלֹא תָּתְוּרוּ אַחֲרִי לְבַבְּבֶם, וְאַחֲרִי עִיגִיבֶם, אָשֶׁר אַהֶּם זֹנִים אַחֲרִיהֶם: לְמַעַן <mark>תִּזְּבְּרוּ</mark>

all my commandments, and be holy unto your God. I am the Lord your God, who brought you out of the Land of Egypt, to be your God: I am the Lord your God.

True and trustworthy is all this, and it is established with us that he is the Lord our God, and there is none beside him, and that we, Israel, are his people. It is he who redeemed us from the hand of kings, even our King, who delivered us from the grasp of all the terrible ones; the God, who on our behalf dealt out punishment to our adversaries, and requited all the enemies of our soul; who doeth great things past finding out, yea, and wonders without number; who heldeth our soul in life, and hath not suffered our feet to be moved; who made us tread upon the high places of our enemies, and exalted our horn over all them that hated us; who wrought for us miracles and vengeance upon Pharaoh, signs and wonders in the land of the children of Ham; who in his wrath smote all the first-born of Egypt, and brought forth his

וַעֲשִׁיתֵם אֶת־בָּל־מִצְוֹתָי, וְהִייִתֵם קִדשִׁים לַאלְהֵיכֶם: אֲנִי יְהוְה אֱלֹהֵיכֶם, אֲשֶׁר <mark>הוצאתי אָתְכֶם מַאֲרֶץ מִצְרַיִם, לִהְיוֹת</mark> לָבֶם לֵאלהִים, אֲנִי יְהוְה אֱלֹהֵיבֶם:

אַמֶת וַאַמוּנָה כָּל־זאת וְקַיָם עָלֵינוּ, כִּי הוא וְיָ אֱלֹבֵינוּ וְאֵין זוּלָתוֹ, וַאֲנַחְנוּ יִשְׁרָאֵל עַמוֹ. הַפּוֹדֶנוּ מִיַּד מְלָכִים, מֵלְבֵנוּ הַגּוֹאֲלֵנוּ מְבַּף בָּל־הֶעָריצִים. הָאֵל הַנְּבְּרֶע לָנוּ מַצָּרֵינוּ, וְדַמְשַׁלֵם נְמוּל לְכָל־אוֹיִבֵי וַפְּשֵׁנוּ. הָעשֵׁה גִּרֹלוֹת עַר־אֵין חֲכֶּר. וְנִפְּלָאוֹת עַר־ אין מִסְפֶּר. הַשָּׁם נַפְּשֵׁנוּ בַחַיִּים, וְלֹא־נְתַן לַמוֹם רַנְלֵנוּ. הַמַּדְרִי'בֵנוּ עַל־בָּמוֹת אוֹיִבִינוּ, נַיָּרֶם כַּרָנֵנוּ עַל־כָּל־שׂוְאֵינוּ. הָעְשֶׁה־כָּנוּ ָנְּסִים וּנְקָמֶה בְּפַּרְעה, אוֹתֹת וּמוֹפ<mark>ְּתִים</mark> בְּאַרְמֵת בְנִי־חָם. הַמַּבֶּה בְעֶבְרָתוֹ כָּלֹ־ ָ<mark>כְבוֹרֵי מִצְרָיָם, וַיּוֹצֵא אֵת־עַמּוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל</mark> people Israel from among them to everlasting freedom; who made his children pass between the divisions of the Red Sea, but sank their pursuers and their enemies in the depths. Then his children beheld his might; they praised and gave thanks unto his name, and willingly accepted his sovereignty. Moses and the children of Israel sang a song unto thee with great joy, saying, all of them,

Who is like unto thee, O Lord, among the mighty ones? Who is like unto thee, glorious in holiness, revered in praises, doing wonders?

Thy children beheld thy sovereign power, as thou didst cleave the sea before Moses: they exclaimed, This is my God! and said,

The Lord shall reign for ever and ever.

And it is said, For the Lord hath delivered Jacob, and redeemed him from the hand of him that was stronger than he. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hast redeemed Israel.

Cause us, O Lord our God, to lie down in peace, and raise us up, O our King, unto life. Spread over us the tabernacle of thy peace; direct us aright through thine own good counsel; save us for thy name's sake; be thou a shield about us; remove from 18 every enemy, pestilence, sword, famine and sor-

מתוכם לְחֵרוּת עוֹלָם. הַמַּעֲבִיר בָּנְיו בֵּין ָגְּוְרֵי יַם־סוּף, אֶת־רוֹדְפֵּיהֶם וְאֶת־שוֹנְאֵיהֶ<mark>ם</mark> בְּתְהֹמוֹת מִבַּע. וְרָאוּ בְנִיו נְבוּרָתוֹ, שִׁבְּח<mark>וּ</mark> וָהוֹדוּ לִשְׁמוֹ, וּמַלְכוּתוֹ בָּרָצוֹן קבָלוּ עֵלֵיהַם. <mark>מש</mark>הוּבְנֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל לְךְּ עָנוּ שִׁירָה, בְּשִ<mark>ׁמְחָה</mark> רַבָּה. וְאָמְרוּ כִּלְם.

מִי בָמְבָה בָּאֵלִים וְהוָה. מִי בָּמְבָה נָאְדָּר בַּקְדֵשׁ, נוֹרָא תִהְלוֹת, עְשֵׁה בָּלֵא:

מַלְבוּתָדּ רָאוּ בָנֶוְדּ. בּוֹקִע יָם לִפְנֵי משָׁה. זָה אָלִי עָנוּ. וְאָמְרוּ.

יהוָה יִמְלֹךְ לִעַלָם וַעֵר:

וָנָאָמַר, כִּי־פָּדָה וָן אָת־וַעֲקֹב, וּנְאָלוֹ מִיַּר חָוֶק מָמֶנוּ. בֶּרוּך אַתָּה נְיָ. נְאַל יִשְׁרָאֵל:

השביבנו יו אלהינו לשלום. והעמיהנו מלבנו לְחַיִּים. וּפְרוֹשׁ עָלֵינוּ סָבַת שְׁלוֹמֶךְ. וְתַקְּנֵנְוּ בִּעֵצָה סובָה מִלְפָגֵוְד. וְהוֹשִׁיעִנוּ לְמַעַן שָׁמֵדְ. וְדָגוּן בַּעַ<u>הְנוּ.</u> וָבֶםר מֵעַלֵּונוּ אוֹנִב, דֶבֶּר, וְהֶרֶב, וְרָעֶב, וְיָנוֹן, וְדְּמֵ<mark>ר</mark>

row; remove also the adversary from before us and from behind us. O shelter us beneath the shadow of thy wings; for thou, O God, art our Guardian and our Deliverer; yea, thou, O God, art a gracious and merciful King; and guard our going out and our coming in unto life and unto peace from this time forth and for evermore; yea, spread over us the tabernacle of thy peace. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who spreadest the tabernacle of peace over us and over all thy people Israel, and over Jerusalem.

On Sabbaths:-

Exodus xxxi. 16, 17.

And the children of Israel shall keep the Sabbath, to observe the Sabbath throughout their generations, for an everlasting covenant. It is a sign between me and the children of Israel for ever, that in six days the Lord made the heavens and the earth, and on the seventh day he rested, and ceased from his work.

On Passover, Pentecost and Tabernacles, say:-

And Moses declared the set feasts of the Lord unto the children of Israel.

#### On New Year:-

Blow the horn on the new moon, at the beginning of the month, for our day of festival: for it is a statute for Israel, a decree of the God of Jacob.

### On the Day of Atonement:-

For on this day shall atonement be made for you to cleanse you; from all your sins shall ye be clean before the Lord

יְשַׁלְּוֹ מִלְּפָּנֵוְנוּ וּמִצְּחָרָנוּ. וּבְצל בְּנָפֶּוְךּ תַּסְתִּירֵנוּ בּי אֵל שוֹמְרָנוּ וּמִצִּילֵנוּ אֲתָּרוּ וּבּרוּשׁ עָלִינוּ סְבַּת וֹלְשְׁלוֹם מִעַתְּה וְעַד עוֹלְם. וּפְרוּשׁ עָלִינוּ סְבַּת שְׁלוֹמָך. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּהוִי. הַפּוֹרִשׁ סְבַּת שְׁלוֹם עָלִינוּ וְעַל בָּל־עַמוּ וִשְּׁרָאֵל, וְעַל־יִרוּשֶׁלֵיָם:

On Sabbaths:—

שמות ל'א מ'ו־י'ו

וְשְׁמְרוּ בְנִי־יִשְׂרָאֵל אָת־הַשַּׁבְּת. לַעֲשוֹת אָת־הַשַּׁבְּת. לַעֲשוֹת אָת־הַשַּׁבְּת לְדֹרֹתָם בִּרִית עוֹלָם בִּינִי וּבִּין בְּנֵי יִשְּׂרָאֵל אוֹת הִוֹא לְעוֹלָם . כִּי־שֵׁשֶׁת יָמִים עֲשָׁה יְיָ אָת־אוֹת הָוֹא לְעוֹלָם . כִּי־שֵׁשֶׁת יָמִים עֲשָׁה יְיָ אָת־הַשְׁבְת וַיִּנְּפַשׁ: הַשְּׁבִינִי שְׁבַת וַיִּנְּפַשׁ:

On Passover, Pentecost and Tabernacles, say:-

נוָדַבֵּר משֶׁה אָת־מֹעֲדֵי וְהוָה אֶל־בְּנֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל:

On New Year:-

לְיִשְׂרָאֵל הוּא, מִשְׁפָּט לָאלהֵי יַצְּלְב: לְיִשְׂרָאֵל הוּא, מִשְׁפָּט לָאלהֵי יַצְלְב:

On the Day of Atonement:-

בּי בַיוֹם הַזֶּה יְכַפֶּר עֲלֵיכֶם, לְמַהֵר אֶּתְכֶם מִכּל הַמּאֹתִיכִם, לִפָּנֵי יִהזֵּה מִּמְהֵרוּ: Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

On Festivals say the appropriate Amidoth.

O Lord, open thou my lips, and my mouth shall declare thy praise.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, God of Abraham, God of Isaac, and God of Jacob, the great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, who bestowest lovingkindnesses, and possessest all things; who rememberest the pious deeds of the patriarchs, and in love wilt bring a redeemer to their children's children for thy name's sake.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

Remember us unto life, O King, who delightest in life, and inscribe us in the book of life, for thine own sake, O living God.

# ערבית לשבת ויום מוב

יִתְבַּדּל וְיִתְקַדֵּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא, בְּעֶלְמָא דִּי־בְרָא בּי־בְרָא בִּיתוּתָה, וְיַמְלִיךְ מַלְכוֹתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמִיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דִּי־בְרָא בִּיתוּתָה, וְיַמְלִיךְ מַלְכוֹתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמִיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דִּי־בְּרָא בִּיתֹת. בִּיתֹר בִּיתוּת בּיתוּת בּיתוּת בִּיתוּת בּיתוּת בִּיתוּת בִּית בִּיתוּת בִּיתוּת בִּיתוּת בִּיתוּת בִּיתוּת בִּיתוּת בִּיתוּת בּיתוּת בּיתוּת

יָהָא שְׁמָהּ רַבָּא, מְבָרַהְּ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְמֵי Cong. and Reader. עָלְמַיָּא.

יָתְבָּבֶךְ וְיִשְׁתַבֵּח, וְיִתְפָּאַר וְיִתְרֹשׁׁם, וְיִתְנַשֵּׂא Reader. וְיָתְבַבֵּר, וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְבַלֵּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־קְּדְשָׁא בְּרִידְ הוּא. לְאֵלֶא מִז־בָּל־בִּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, מְשְׁבְּחָתָא וְגָחֲמָתָא, דִּי־ אָמִירָן בְּעַלְמָא. וְאִמְּרוּ אָמֵן:

> On Festivals say the appropriate Amidoth. אָרנָי, שְפָבֵּר תִּפְתָּח וּפִּי יַנִּיד תְּחָלְּחֶךְ:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיְ אָלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. אָלהֵי אַבְרָהָם, אָלהֵי יִצְחָכן, וֵאלהֵי יַעֲכְב. הָאֵל הַנְּרוֹל הַנִּבוֹר וְהַנוֹרָא, אֵל עָלְיוֹן. נוֹמֵל חֲסָרִים מוֹבִים, וְכְוֹנֵה הַבּל. וְזוֹבֵר הַסְרֵי אָבוֹת, וּמֵבִיא גוֹאֵל לִבְנֵי בְנֵיהָם, לִמַעַן שְׁמוֹ, בִּאַהֲבָה:

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:— זַּכָהֵנוּ לַחַיִּים בֶּלֶךְ חָפֵּץ בַּחַיִּים. וְכַתְבֵנוּ בָּסֵבֶּר הַחַיִּים. לְמַעַנָּךְ אֱלֹהִים חַיִּים: O King, Helper, Saviour and Shield. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Shield of Abraham.

Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save.

From the Sabbath after the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First Day of Passover say:—

Thou causest the wind to blow and the rain to fall.

Thou sustainest the living with lovingkindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy, supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep in the dust. Who is like unto thee, Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest, and causest salvation to spring forth?

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

Who is like unto thee, Father of mercy, who in mercy rememberest thy creatures unto life?

Yea, faithful art thou to quicken the dead. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who quickenest the dead. מָגָן אַבְרָדָם: מָגָן אַבְרָדָם:

אַתְּה נִבּוֹר לְעוֹלָם אֲדֹנֵי, מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים אַתָּה, רַב לְהוֹשִׁיעַ.

From the Sabbath after the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First Day of Passover say:—

# בַשִּׁיב הָרְוּחַ וּמוֹרִיד הַגְּשֶׁם:

מְּכַלְכֵּל חַיִּים בְּחֶפֶּר מְחַיֵּה מֵתִּים בְּרַחֲמִים רַבִּים. סוֹמֵך נוֹפְלִים, וְרוֹפֵא חוֹלִים, וּמַתִּיר אֲסוּרִים, וּמְלַוִם אָמוּנָתוֹ לִישׁנֵי עָפֶּר. מִי כָּמִוֹךְ, בַּעַל נְּבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְוֹמָה לַּךְ. מָלֶךְ מַמִּית וּמְחַיֶּה, וּמַאָמִיחַ יְשׁוּעָה.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

מִי כָקוֹךְ אַב הָרַחֲמִים זוֹכֵר יְצוּרָיו לַחַיִּים בְּרַחֲמִים.

וָנֶאֶמֶן צַּתָּה לְהַחֲיוֹת מֵתִים. בָּרוּךְ צַּתְּה וָיָ. מְחַנֵּה הַמֵּתִים: Thou art holy, and thy name is holy, and holy beings praise thee daily. (Selah.) Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

On the Sabbath of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:-the holy King.

Thou didst hallow the seventh day unto thy name, as the end of the creation of heaven and earth; thou didst bless it above all days, and didst hallow it above all seasons; and thus it is written in thy Law:

And the heaven and the earth were finished and all their host. And on the seventh day God had finished his work which he had made; and he rested on the seventh day from all his work which he had made. And God blessed the seventh day, and he hallowed it because he rested thereon from all his work which God had created and made.

Our God and God of our fathers, accept our rest; sanctify us by thy commandments, and grant our portion in thy Law; אַהָּה קָרוֹשׁ וְשִׁמְךְּ כְּרוֹשׁ, וּקְרוֹשִׁים בְּבֶל־יוֹם יְהַלְלוּךְ פֶּלְה. בְּרוּךְ אַתִּה יְיָ. הָאֵל הַפְּרוֹשׁ:

On the Sabbath of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:—

אַתָּה קְדַשְׁתָּ אֶת־יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי לְשְׁמֶּךְ. מַבְלֹּית מַעֲשֵׁה שְׁמֵּיִם וָאָרֶץ. וּבַרַבְּתוּ בָּבְלֹּית מַעֲשֵׁה שְׁמֵּים וָאָרֶץ. וּבַרַבְּתוּ בָּתוּב בְּתוֹרָתָּה:

וַיְכָלּוּ הַשְּׁמֵים וְהָאָרֶץ וְכָל אָכְאָם: וַיְכֵל אֱלֹהִים בַּיוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי מְלַאכְתוּ אֲשֶׁר עֲשְׂה, וַיִּשְׁבֹּת בַּיוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי מִבְּל־מְלַאכְתוּ אֲשֶׁר עַשְׁה: וַיְבָרֶךְ אָלֹהִים אָת־יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי וַיְּכַרֵּשׁ אֹתוּ, כִּי בוּ שְׁבַת מִבְּל־מְלֹאכְתוּ אֲשֶׁרִ־בְּרָא אֲלֹהִים לַעֲשוֹת:

אָלהֵינוּ וַאלהֵי אָבוֹתִינוּ. רְצֵה בִּמְנוּחָתֵנוּ קַּדְשֵׁנוּ בְּמִצְוֹתִיךָּ, וְתֵן חָלֵקְנוּ בְּתוֹרָתֶךְּ. satisfy us with thy goodness, and gladden us with thy salvation; purify our hearts to serve thee in truth; and in thy love and favor, O Lord our God, let us inherit thy holy Sabbath; and may Israel, who hallow thy name, rest thereon. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hallowest the Sabbath.

Accept, O Lord our God, thy people Israel and their prayer; restore the service to the oracle of thy house; receive in love and favor both the fire-offerings of Israel and their prayer; and may the service of thy people Israel be ever acceptable unto thee.

On New Moon and the Intermediate Days of Passover and Tabernacles the following is added:—

Our God and God of our fathers! May our remembrance rise, come and be accepted before thee, with the remembrance of our fathers, of Messiah the son of David thy servant, of Jerusalem thy holy city, and of all thy people the house of Israel, bringing deliverance and well-being, grace, lovingkindness and mercy, life and peace on this day of

On New Moon On Passover— the Feast of Untra the New Moon. leavened Bread. Tabernacles.

Remember us, O Lord our God, thereon for our well-being; be mindful of us for blessing,

שַּׁבְעֵנוּ מִמּוּבָךְ, וְשַׂמְחֵנוּ בִּישׁוּעְתֶךְ, וְמַהֵר לבנו לעברה באָבֶת. וְבנְחִילֵנוּ וְיָ אֵלהִינוּ בְּצַּהַבָּה וּבְרָצוֹן שַבַּת כְוְישֶׁךְ. וְיָנוּחוּ בָה יִשְׂרָאֵל הְכַרָּשִׁי שְׁמֶךָ. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה יִיָּ. בְּקַרָשׁ הַשַּׁבְּת:

רָצהיִי אֱלֹהֵינוּ בְּעַמְּךּ יִשְׂרָאֵל וּבִתִּפְּלְּתָם. ַנְרָשֵׁב אָת־הָעֲבוֹרָה לִרְבִיר בֵּיתֵךְ וִא<del>ְשֵׁי</del> יִשְׂרָאֵל, וֹתְפִּלְּתָם בְאַרְבָה תַקַבֵּל בִּרְצוּן. וּתָהִי לָרָצוֹן הָמִיר עַבוֹרַת יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמֶּךְ:

On New Moon and the Intermediate Days of Passover, and Tabernacles the following is added:—

אָלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אַבוֹתֵינוּ יַעֲלֶה וְיָבֹא, וְיַגִּיעַ, וְיֵבְאָה, ָוְיָבֶבֶּה וְיִשָּׁמֵע, וְיָפָּקָר וְיָזָבֵר, וַכְרֹגִנְוּ וּפִּקְרֹגִנְוּ, וְזַכְרוֹן אַבוֹתֵינוּ וָזִכְרוֹן מֲשִׁיחַ בֶּן דָּוָד עַבְדֶּךְ. וְזִכְרוֹן וְרוּשְׁלַוְם <mark>עיר קרשה. וְוִכְרוֹן בָּל עַמְּד בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל לְפָנֶוְדְּ. לִפְּלֵישְׁה</mark> וּלְטוֹבֶה, וּלְחָן וּלְחֶסֶר וּלְרַחַמֶּים, וּלְחַיִּים וּלְשָׁלוֹם<mark>, בְּיוֹם</mark>

הזה. זַבְרֵנוּ יָיַ אֶלהִינוּ, בּוֹ לְמוֹבָה, וּבְּקְדֵנוּ בוֹ לִבְרָבָה and save us unto life: by thy promise of salvation and mercy, spare us and be gracious unto us; have mercy upon us and save us; for our eyes are bent upon thee, because thou art a gracious and merciful God and King.

And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restorest thy divine presence unto Zion.

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers for ever and ever; thou art the Rock of our lives, the Shield of our salvation through every generation. We will give thanks unto thee and declare thy praise for our lives which are committed unto thy hand, and for our souls which are in thy charge, and for thy miracles, which are daily with us, and for thy wonders and thy benefits which are wrought at all times, evening, morn and noon. O thou who art allgood, whose mercies fail not; thou, merciful Being, whose lovingkindnesses never cease, we have ever hoped in thee

On Chanukah say: -

We thank thee, etc., p. 63.

For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be continually blessed and exalted for ever and ever

וְהוֹשִׁיצִנוּ בוֹ לְחַיִּים. וּבִּרְבַר יְשׁוּצָה וְרַחֲמִים, חוּם וְחַגֵּנוּ, וְרַחֵם צָלֵונוּ וְהוֹשִׁיצֵנוּ, כִּי אֵלֶוְךּ עֵיגִינוּ. כִּי אַל מֶלֶךְ חַנּוּן וְרַחוּם אָתָּה:

וְתָהָטֶוְנָה עֵינֵוְנוּ, בְּשׁוּבְךָּ לְצִיוֹן בְּרַחֲמִים. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. הָמַהְוִיר שְׁכִינָתוֹ לְצִיְוֹן:

מוֹרִים צַּנְחָנוּ לָּךָ, שָׁצִּתָּה הוּא יָיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ, וָאלהֵי אָבוֹתֵינוּ, לְעוֹלֶם וָעֵד. צוּר חַיֵּי<mark>נוּ,</mark> בְּנֵן יִשְׁעֵנוּ, אַתָּה הוא לִרוֹר וָרוֹר. נוֹרָ<mark>ה</mark> לָדְ וּנְסַפֶּר תִּהַלְּתֵּדְ, עַל הַנֵּינוּ הַמְּסוּרִים בְּיָדֶךָ, וְעַל נִשִׁמוֹתִינוּ דַבְּּקוּרוֹת לָךְ, וְעַל נָפֵיך שַבְּכֶל־יום עִפֶנוֹ, וַעַל נִפְּלְאוֹתֵיךְ וָמוֹבוֹתֵיךְ שָׁבָּכֶל־אֵת, אֱרֶב וָבְׂכֶּר וִ<mark>צְהָרֶיִם.</mark> הַמוֹב, כִּי לֹא־כֶלוֹּ רַחֲמֵיךָ. וָהַמְרַחֵם, כִּ<mark>י</mark> לא־תַמוּ חַבְּרֵיךָ, מֵעוֹלָם כְוְיֵנוּ לְדִּ:

On Chanukah say על הנפים p. 63.

וְעַל־כָּלְם וִתְבָּרַךְ וְיִתְרוֹמַם שִׁמְךְּ מַלְבָּנוּ, הָמִיד לְעוֹלָם וָעֶד: On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

O inscribe all the children of thy covenant for a happy life.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth, O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is Allgood, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks.

Grant abundant peace unto Israel thy people for ever; for thou art the sovereign Lord of all peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and at every hour with thy peace.

### On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

In the book of life, blessing, peace and good sustenance may we be remembered and inscribed before thee, we and all the people of the house of Israel, for a happy life and for peace. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest peace.

Blessed art thou, O Lord, who blessest thy people Israel with peace.

O my God! guard my tongue from evil and my lips from speaking guile; and to such as curse me let my soul be dumb, yea, let my soul be unto all as the dust. Open my heart to thy Law,

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:— וּבְתוֹב לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים, בַּל־בָּנֵי בִרִיתֵּךְ

וְכֹל הַחַיִּים יוֹדְוּךְ שֶּׁלְה. וִיהַלְלוֹ אֶת־שִּׁמְךְ בְּאֲמָת. הָאֵל יְשׁוּעָתֵנוּ וְעָוְרָתֵנוּ כֶּלְה. בְּרוּךְ אַתְה יִי . הַפוֹב שִׁמְךְ וּלְךְ נְאָה לְחוֹדוֹת: שְׁלוֹם רָב עֵל יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמְּךְ הְּשִׁים לְעוֹלְם. כִּי אַתָּה הוּא מֶלֶךְ אָדוֹן לְכָל הַשְּׁלוֹם. וְפוֹב בְּעִינִוְךְ לְבָרַךְ אֶת־עַמְּוּךְ יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּכָל־עַת וּבְכָל־שָׁעָה בִּשְׁלוֹמֶךְ.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

בְּכֵפֶּר חַיִּים. בְּרָבָה וְשֶׁלוֹם. וּפַּרְנָסָה מוֹבָה. נְזָבֵר וְנָבָּהֵב לְפָּנֶוְךְּ. צִּנַחְנוּ וְכָל־עַמְּךְּ. בֵּית יִשְׂרָצֵל. לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים וּלְשֵׁלוֹם. בָּרוֹךְ צַּתָּה וְיָ. עושׂה הַשָּׁלוֹם:

בְרוּךְ צַּתָּה וְיָ. הַמְּבְרֵךְ אֶת־עַמּוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל בַשֵּׁלוֹם:

לַפַּל תַּהָנָה: פְּתַח לִבִּי בְּתוֹרָתֶךְּ, וּבְּמִּצְוֹתֵיךְ מָרְמָה. וְלִמְלַלִי נַפְּשִׁי תִדּוֹם, וְנַפְשִׁי, כִּעְפָּר מָרְמָה. וְאוֹר לְשׁוֹנִי מִרָע, וּשְׂפָּתִי מִדַּבָּר and let my soul pursue thy commandments. If any design evil against me, speedily make their counsel of none effect, and frustrate their designs. Do it for the sake of thy name, do it for the sake of thy right hand, do it for the sake of thy holiness, do it for the sake of thy Law. In order that thy beloved ones may be delivered, O save with thy right hand, and answer me. Let the words of my mouth and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer. He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel, and say ye, Amen.

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years.

The Reader and Congregation repeat from "And the heaven" to "and made."

And the heaven and the earth were finished and all their host. And on the seventh day God had finished his work which he had made; and he rested on the seventh day from all his work which he had made. And God blessed the seventh day, and he hallowed it, because he rested thereon from all his work which God had created and made.

יִשְׂרָאָל. וְאִּמְרוּ אָמִן: הִּבְּלְרוֹלְ נִבְּשִׁי וְכֹל בַחוֹשְׁבִים עָלִינוּ וְעַל בְּל־ הְשִׁינְוֹ לִבִּי לְפָנִוְדּ וְיָ צוּוִר וְנִאֲלִי: עִשְׁה שְׁלוֹם הוּשִׁיעָה יְמִינְדּ וַעֲנִנִי: יִהִיוּ לְרָצוֹן אִקְּרִי־פִּי הוּשְׁיעָה יְמִינְדּ וַעֲנִנִי: יִהִיוּ לְרָצוֹן יְדִידִּיְדְּ הוּשְׁיעָה יְמִינְדְּ וַעֲנִנִי: יִהִיוּ לְרָצוֹן יְדִידִּיְדְּ הוּשְׁיִעָה יְמִינְדְּ וַעְּנִנִי: יִהִיוּ לְּבְצוֹן יְדִידִּיְדְּ הוּשְׁכִוֹן לִבִּי לְפָעוֹן יִמִינְן בִּינִין עְשָׁה שְׁלוֹם הוּמְלִינוּ וְעַל בְּלִי

ליָ מִנְחַת יְהוּדָה וִירוּשָׁלְם, כִּימֵי עוֹלָם, וּלְשָׁנִים קּדְמוֹנִיוֹת: וְשָׁרְבָּה בִּית הַמִּלְדָּשׁ בִּמְהַרָּה בְּיִמִינוּ, וְתוֹ חָלְלְנוּ, בְּתוֹרָתְּךּ: וְשֶׁם יָהִי רָצוֹן לִפָּנִיךְ לִימִי עוֹלָם וּלְשָׁנִים קּדְמוֹנִיוֹת: וְשָׁרְבָה יְהִי רָצוֹן לִפָּנִיךְ , יָיָ אֶלהַוִינוּ וַאְלֹחֵי אָבוֹתְוֹנוּ, שָׁיִּבְּנָה

The Reader and Congregation repeat לְיִבְלּוֹ

ַנְיְכָלוּ הַשָּׁמֵים וְהָאָהֶץ וְכָל אְבָאָם: וַיְכַל אָלהִים בּיוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי מְלַאּכְתּוֹ אֲשֶׁר עֲשְׁה וַיִּשְׁבֹּת מִבְּּל הַשְּׁבִיעִי מִבְּל-מְלַאּכְתּוֹ אֲשֶׁר עֲשְׁה:וַוְבְּהָךְ אָּלהִים מְלַאַכְתּוֹ אֲשֶׁר-בְּרָא אֵלהִים לַעֲשׁוֹת: The following to "the Sabbath," is omitted when Prayers are not said with the Congregation:—

Reader.—Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, God of Abraham, God of Isaac and God of Jacob, the great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, Possessor of heaven and earth.

Reader and Cong.—He with his word was a shield to our forefathers, and by his bidding will quicken the dead; the holy God (on the Sabbath of Penitence say, "holy King"), like unto whom there is none; who giveth rest to his people on his holy Sabbath day, because he took pleasure in them to grant them rest. Him we will serve with fear and awe, and daily and constantly we will give thanks unto his name in the fitting forms of Blessings. He is the God to whom thanksgivings are due, the Lord of peace, who halloweth the Sabbath and blesseth the seventh day, and in holiness giveth rest unto a people sated with delights, in remembrance of the creation.

Reader.—Our God and God of our fathers, accept our rest; sanctify us by thy commandments, and grant our portion in thy Law; satisfy us with thy goodness, gladden us with thy salvation; purify our hearts to serve thee in truth; and in thy love and favor, O Lord our God, let us inherit thy holy Sabbath; and may Israel, who hallow thy name, rest thereon. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hallowest the Sabbath.

173

From בְּרוּךְ to הְשַׁבְּת הַשְׁבָּת, is omitted when Prayers are not said with the Congregation:—

.Reader בְּרוּך אַתְּהוִיְ אָלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. אָלהִי אַבְּרָרָם. אָלהִי יִצְּקֹק וֵאלהֵי יַצְקֹב. הָאֵל הַנְּרוֹל הַנְבוֹר וְהַנּוֹרָא. אַל עָלְיוֹן כֹּוָנֵה שְׁפַוִם וְאָבֶץ:

פּלְרָשָׁה לְעַם מְּךָשָׁנִי עְנָנִי וִכֶּר לְמִעְשֵׁה בְּרַבְרוֹ, מְחָרָה, בִּלְרָשׁה (On the Sabbath of Penitence read מָתִּים בְּמַלְּךָּוֹ, הָמֵּלְ חַחַ פּּמְלֶרְּוֹ הַמָּלְרָּוֹ שְׁמִּיוֹ בְּעֲמוֹ לְּתַמּוֹ לְּעַמּוֹ לְּעַמּוֹ לְּעַמּוֹ לְּבָּלִים שַׁבַּת לְּוְדְשׁוֹּ, כִּי בָם רָצְה לְּהְנְיְחַ לְהָם, לְפָנִיוֹ נַעֲבוֹר בְּיִרְאָה וְפַּחֲד וְנוֹנִה לִשְׁמוֹ בְּכָל־יִם הָשִׁבְּת הְבִּרְכוֹת. אֵל הַהוֹדְאוֹת, אֲדוֹן הַשְּׁבִיר בִּנְיִים לְתַּמוֹ בְּבְלֹּדְ שִׁבִיִיר בִּעִין הַבְּרָכוֹת. אַל הַהוֹדְאוֹת, אֲדוֹן הַשְּׁבִיר הִמְנִים לְמַעְשֵׁה לְעַם מְּרָשִׁנִי עְנָנְי, וֹכֶּר לְמִעְשֵׂה לְעַם מְּרָשִׁנִי עְנָנִי, וֹכֶר לְמִעְשֵׂה בְּרַאשִׁית; בְּבִּרְשִׁה לְעַם מְּרָשִׁנִי עְנָנִי, וֹכֶר לְמִעְשֵׁה בְּרַאשִׁית;

Reader:-

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed

for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Accept our prayer in mercy and in favor.

Reader.—May the prayers and supplications of all

Israel be accepted by their Father who is in heaven;
and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from

this time forth and for evermore.

Reader.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.-My help is from the Lord, who made

heaven and earth.

Reader.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

The following is not said on Festivals, on the Intermediate Sabbath of a Festival, or on the evening after a Festival:—

### Mishnah, Treatise Sabbath, ch. ii.

I. With what materials may the Sabbath lamp be lighted, and with what may it not be lighted? It may not be lighted with cedar-bast, nor with uncombed flax, nor with floss-silk, nor with willow-fibre, nor with nettle fibre, nor with water-

יִתְגַּדּל וְיִתְקַדֵּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא, בְּעַלְמָא הִי־בְרָא Reader.

בָרְעוֹתֵהּ. וְיִמְלִיךְ מַלְכוֹתָהּ, בְּחַנֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַ<u>נֵּי דִּי־</u> בָּל־בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעֲנָלָא וּבִוְמֵן קָרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהָא שְׁמָהּ רַבָּא, מְבָרַהְּ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְמֵי Cong. and Reader. עַלִּמֵיָא.

אָמִירָן בְּעַלְּמָא. וָאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: לְאַלָּא מִן־בֶּל־בִּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, אְשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנֵחֶמֶתָא, דִּיד יִיתְהַדֵּר, וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְהַלֵּל שְׁמִה דִּי־קְרְשָׁא בְּרִיךְ הוּא. אָמִירָן בְּעִרְבָּרְבִּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, אְשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנֵחֶמֶתָא, דִּיד אָמִירָן בִּעִלְּמָא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

נון אָת הְפָּלָתְנוּן Cong. בַּבֶּל בְּרַחֲמִים וּבְרָצוֹן אֶת הְפָּלָתְנוּן Cong.

.Reader הִתְּכַבַּל צָלוֹתָהוֹן וּבָעוּתָהוֹן דִּי־בָל־יִשְׂרָאֵל ְכָּלְדֶּם אֲבוּהוֹן דִּי בִשְׁמַיָּא. וָאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

: יְהִי שֵׁם יְיִ בְּבֹרָךְ מֵעַתְּה וְעַד עוֹלְם Cong.

יָהֵא שְׁלָמָא רַבָּא מִן־שְׁמֵיָא, וְחַיִּים <mark>עָלֵוְנוּ Reader.</mark> וְעַל־בָּל וִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאָמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָן, עשה שָׁבַוִים וָאָרֶץ: Cong.

עשֶׂה שָׁלוֹם בִּמְרוֹמְיוּ, הוֹא יַנְעַשֶׂה שָׁלוֹם, עָב<mark>ֹיְנוּ</mark> (Reader. וְעַל־בָּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל וּ וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

The following is not said on Festivals, on the Intermediate
Sabbath of a Festival, or on the evening after a Festival:—

#### משנה שבת פ״ב

א) בַּמֶּה מַדְלִיקִין וּבַמָּה אֵין מַדְלִיקוּן. אֵין מַדְלִיקין לא בְּלֶּבֶשׁ וְלֹא בְּקֹתִילֵת הָאִידָן וְלֹא בְּלֶּבֶשׁ וְלֹא בְּלָּבֶשׁ וְלֹא בִּבְּלֶדָּ. וְלֹא בִּפְתִילֵת הָאִידָן וְלֹא

weeds (all these forming imperfect wicks). It may also not be lighted with pitch, nor with liquid wax, nor with oil made from the seeds of the cotton plant, nor with oil which, having been set apart as a heave-offering and having become defiled. is condemned to be destroyed by burning, nor with the fat from the tails of sheep, nor with tallow. Nahum the Mede says one may use tallow when it has been boiled, but the other sages say, that whether so prepared or not, it may not be used. 2. On a festival one may not use such consecrated oil as has been condemned, after defilement, to be burnt. R. Ishmael says, one may not, from respect to the Sabbath, use tar. The sages permit the use of all kinds of oil; the oil of sesamum, of nuts, of radish seeds, of fish, of colocynth seeds, as well as tar and naphtha. R. Tarphon says, one may use no other than olive oil for lighting the Sabbath lamp. 3. No part of a tree may be used as a wick for lighting, with the exception of flax (spoken of in Joshua ii, 6 as "the flax of a tree"); nor is any part of a tree, if used in the construction of a tent, capable of acquiring pollution according to the law concerning the pollution of tents, except flax. If a slip of cloth has been folded but not singed, R. Eliezer says it may become unclean, and may not be used as a wick for lighting; R. Akiba says it remains clean, and may be used. 4. One may not perforate an egg-shell, fill it with oil, and place it above the opening of the lamp, so that drops of oil may fall therein; he may not even employ an earthenware vessel in this manner; but R. Jehudah permits it. If, however, the potter had originally joined the two parts, then it is allowed, because it is actually only one vessel. A person may not fill a bowl with oil, place it by the side of the lamp, and put the end of the wick into it, so that it may draw the oil to the flame; but R. Jehudah permits it. 5. He who extinguishes the light, because he is in fear of heathens, or robbers, or of an evil spirit, or to enable a sick person to sleep, is absolved;

בְּבְּתִילֵת הַבִּיְדְבָּר. וְלֹא בִירוֹמָה שָׁצֵל בְּגֵי הַמְּיִם. וְלֹא בְּוֶבֶּת וְלֹא בְשַׁעֲוָה. וְלֹא בְּשֶׁבֶּן קִיק וְלֹא בְּשֶׁבֶּן שְׂרֵבָּה. וְלֹא בְאַלְיָה וְלֹאֹ בְחֵלֶב. וַחוּם הַפָּרִי אוֹמֵר מַדְלִיהִין בְּחֵלֶב מָבְשָּׁל. וַחֲבָמִים אוֹמָרִים אֶחָר מְבְשָׁל וָאֶחָר שָׁאִינוֹ מְבְשָׁ<mark>ל</mark> אַין מַדְלִיקִין בּוֹ: (בּ) אַין מַדְלִיקִין בְּשֶׁמֶן שְׂרֵפָּ<mark>ה בְּיוֹם</mark> <mark>סוב. רַבִּי יִשְׁבֶעאל אוֹמֵר אֵין מַדְלִיקִין בְּעִמְרָן מִבְּגִי בְּבוֹד</mark> <mark>הַשַּׁבָּת. וַחַבָּמִים מַתִּירִין בְּבָל הַשְּׁמָנִים בְּשֶׁמֶן שְׁמְשְׁמִין</mark> בְּשֶׁמֶן אָגוֹוִים בְּשֶׁמֶן צְנוֹנוֹת בְשֶׁמֶן דָּגִים בְּשֶׁמֶן בַּּקְעוֹ<mark>ת</mark> <mark>בְּעִמְרָן וּבְגִבְּמְ. רַבִּי מַרְפוֹן אוֹמֵר אֵין מַדְלִיקון אֶלֶּא בְּשֶׁבֶּן</mark> <u>ווְת בּלְבָר: (ג) כָּל הַיּוֹצֵא מִן הָעֵץ אֵין מַדְלִיקִין בּוֹ אֶלְא</u> <mark>פִשְׁתָן. וְכָל הַיוֹצֵא מִן הָצֵץ אֵינוֹ מַצַּאֵא שְּמְאַת אֹהָלִים</mark> אֶלֶא פִשְׁתָּן. פְּתִילַת הַבֶּגֶר שֶׁקִפְּלֶה וְלֹא הִבְּהַבָּ<mark>ה. רַבִּי</mark> אָליעֶוֶר אוֹמֵר מְמִאָה הִיא וְאֵין מַדְלִיקון בָּה. רַבִּי עֲקִיבָא אוֹמֵר מָהוֹרָה הִיא וּמַדְלִיקִין בָּה: (ר) לא יִקוֹב אֶּדְם שָׁפֹפֶּרֶת שֶׁל בִּיצָה וְיִמַלְאֶנָה שֶׁמֶן וְיִתְגֶנָה עַל פִּי הַנֵּר בָּשְׁבִיל שֶׁתְּהֵא מְנַפֶּפֶת וַאֲפִילוּ הִיא שֶׁל חֶרֶם. וְרַבִּי יְהוּ<mark>ּדְת</mark> מַתִּיר. אֲבֶל אָם חִבְּרָה הַיוֹצֵר מִתְּחִלָּה מְתָּר מִבְּנֵי שֶׁהוּא בְּלִי אֶהָד. לאֹ וְמַלֵּא אָדָם קְעָרָה שֶׁמֶן וְיִתְּגָנָה בְּצֵּד הַנֵּ<mark>ר</mark> וָיָמֵן ראָשׁ הַפָּּתִילֶה בְּתוֹכָה בִּשְׁבִיל שֶׁתְהֵא שׁוֹאֶבֶ<mark>ת. וְרַבִּי</mark> יָהוּדָה מַתִּיר: (ה) הַמְּכַבֶּה אֶת הַגֵּר מִפְּגֵי שֶׁהוּא מִתְיָרֵא מָפָּגֵי גוֹיִם מִפָּגִי לִסִמִים מִפְּנִי רְוֹחַ רַעָה אוֹ בִשְׁבִיל הַחוֹלֶ<mark>ה</mark>

if his object is to save the lamp, the oil, or the wick, he is guilty of a breach of the Sabbath law. R. Jose absolves from such guilt in every case except in that of the one whose object is to save the wick, because by thus extinguishing it, he converts it into a coal. 6. For three transgressions women die in childbirth: because they have been negligent in regard to their periods of separation, in respect to the consecration of the first cake of the dough, and in the lighting of the Sabbath lamp. 7. Three things a man must say to his household on Sabbath eve towards dusk: Have ye separated the tithe? Have ye made the Erub? Kindle the Sabbath lamp. If it be doubtful whether it is dark, that which is certainly untithed must not then be tithed, vessels must not be immersed to purify them from their defilement, nor must the Sabbath lamps be lighted: but that which is doubtfully unithed may be tithed, the Erub may be made, and hot victuals may be covered to retain their heat.

#### Talmud Babli. End of Treatise Berachoth.

R. Eleazar said in the name of R. Chanina, The disciples of the sages increase peace throughout the world, as it is said, And all thy children shall be taught of the Lord; and great shall be the peace of thy children. (Read not here banavich, hy children, but bonayich, thy builders.)—Great peace have they who love thy Law; and there is no stumbling for them. Peace be within thy rampart, prosperity within thy palaces. For my brethren and companions' sakes I would fain speak peace concerning thee. For the sake of the house of the Lord our God I would seek thy good. The Lord will give strength unto his people; the Lord will bless his people with peace.

#### Kiddush is said by the Reader, p. 181.

It is our duty to praise the Lord of all things, to ascribe greatness to him who formed the world in the beginning, since he hath not made us like the nations of other lands, and hath not placed us

שָׁיִישָׁן פְּמוּר. כְּחָם עַל הַנֵּר כְּחָם עַל הַשֶּׁכֶּן כְּחָם עַל הַשְּׁכֶּן כְּחָם עַל הַשְּׁכֵּן כְּחִי הַפְּתִילָה חַיָּב. רַבִּי יוֹםִי פּוֹמֵר בְּכְלֵן חוּץ מִן הַפְּתִילָה מִפְנֵי שֶׁהוּא עוֹשָׁה פֶּחָם: (ו) עַל שָׁלשׁ עָבֵרוֹת נְשִׁים וּבְהַדְּלָכְת הַנֵּר: (ו) שְׁלשׁה דְבָרִים צָרִיךְ צָּדָם לוֹמֵר בְּתוֹךְ בִּיתוֹ עֶרֶב שַׁבְּת עִם חֲשֵׁכָה. עִשַּׂרְתֶּם עֵרַבְּתֶּם הַדְּלִיקוּ אֶת הַנֵּדִי וְאֵין מַמְבִּילִין אֶת הַבִּלִים וְאֵין מַדְלִיקוּן אֶת הַנֵּרוֹת. אֲבָל מְעַשִּׂרִין אֶת הַבִּלִים וְאֵין מַדְלִיקוּן אֶת הַנֵּרוֹת. אֲבָל מְעַשִּׂיִרון אֶת הַבְּלִים וְאֵין מַדְלִיקוּן אֶת הַנֵּרוֹת:

### תלמוד מסכת ברכות

יָתָן יִיָּ וֹ יָבָרֵךְ אֶרִעִמוֹ בַשְּׁלוֹם: אָמַר רַבִּי אֶלְשָׁוָר אָמַר רַבִּי חָנִינָּא. מַּלְמִידִי חֲכָמִים שְׁלְוֹח בְּנִיְרָה אַל תִּקְרָא בְּנְוִךְ אֶלָא בּוֹנְוְךְ לִמּוֹדִי וְיָ וְרַב שׁלְוַח בְּצִרְמִנוֹתְוִדְּ: לְמִשׁן אַחַי וְרַשִּׁי אֲדַבְּרָה־בָּא שָׁלוֹם שַׁלְוַח בְּצִרְהְיּנִוֹתְוִדְּ: לְמִשׁן אַחַי וְרַשִּׁי אֲדַבְּרָה־בָּא שָׁלוֹם בָּרְ: לְמַעֵן בִּיתִייִן אֶלהַוְינוּ אֲבַּקְשָׁה מוֹב לַדְ: יְיָ עוֹ לְעַמוּ בְּבְּי לִמְעוֹ בִּשְׁלוֹם:

Kiddush is said by the Reader, p. 181.

עָלֵיְנוּ לְשַׁבְּּחַ לַאֲרוֹן הַכּלֹּ , לָתָת וְּדֻּלְּה לְיוֹ<mark>אֵר</mark> בְּרֵאשִׁית. שָׁלֹּא עָשְׂנוּ כְּגוֹיֵי הָאֲרָצוֹת, וְלֹא שְׂקְ<mark>נוּ</mark>

like other families of the earth, since he hath not assigned unto us a portion as unto them, nor a lot as unto all their multitude. For we bend the knee and offer worship and thanks before the supreme King of kings, the Holy One, blessed be he, who stretched forth the heavens and laid the foundations of the earth, the seat of whose glory is in the heavens above, and the abode of whose might is in the loftiest heights. He is our God; there is none else; in truth he is our King; there is none besides him; as it is written in his Law, And thou shalt know this day, and lay it to thine heart, that the Lord he is God in heaven above and upon the earth beneath: there is none else.

We therefore hope in thee, O Lord our God, that we may speedily behold the glory of thy might, when thou wilt remove the abominations from the earth, and the idols will be utterly cut off, when the world will be perfected under the kingdom of the Almighty, and all the children of flesh will call upon thy name, when thou wilt turn unto thyself all the wicked of the earth. Let all the inhabitants of the world perceive and know that unto thee every knee must bow, every tongue must swear. Before thee, O Lord our God, let them bow and fall; and unto thy glorious name let them give honor; let them all accept the yoke of thy kingdom, and do thou reign over them speedily, and for ever and ever. For the kingdom is thine, and to all eternity thou wilt reign in glory; as it is written in thy Law, בְּמִשְׁפְּחוֹת הָאָדְמָה. שֶׁלְּא שָׁם חָלְּלְנוּ בְּהָם,
וֹגֹרָלֵנִוּ כְּכָל־הַמוֹנְם. וַאֲנַחְנוּ כּרָעִם וּמִשְׁתַּחְוֹת
מּוֹדִים לִּפְנִי מֶלֶךְ מֵלְכִי חַמְּלְכִים הַכְּּןרוֹשׁ בְּרוּךְ
בַּשְּׁמִים מִפְּעַל וּשְׁכִינַת עֻזּוֹ בְּנְבְהִי מְרוּמִים:
בַּשְּׁמִים מִפְּעַל וּשְׁכִינַת עֻזּוֹ בְּנְבְהִי מְרוּמִים:
בַּבְּתוּב בְּתוֹרָתוֹ. וְיָדַעְתְּ הַיִּוֹם וְהָשָׁבֹתְ אָלְרָוּ בְּבְּהָוֹי
בַּבְּתוּב בְּתוֹרָתוֹ. וְיָדַעְתְּ הַיֹּוֹם וְהָשֶׁבֹתְ אָל־לְבְּבְּהְיּ
בַּבְּתוּב בְּתוֹרָתוֹ. וְיָדַעְתְּ הַיִּוֹם מִפְּעַל וְעַל־הָאָבֶּן
בַּבְּתוֹּב בְּתוֹרָתוֹ. וְיָדַעְתְּ הַיִּוֹם מִפְּעַל וְעַל־הָאָבָּן
בַּבְּתוֹּב בְּתוֹרָתוֹ וְעִלְּרִים בַּשְּׁמֵים מִפְּעַל וְעַל־הָאָבֶן
מִּמְחַת אֵין עוֹד:

עלעולמו עד הִמָּלְדְּ בְּכָּבוּד: פַּבָּתוּב בְּתוּרָהָהְ יְלְעוּלְמֵי עַד הִמְּלְדְּ בְּכָּבוּד: פַּבְּתוּב בְּתוּרָהִ יִיבְאָלִילִים בְּרוֹת יִבְּוֹרוּ וְיִבְעוּ בִּשְׁמִדְּ וְתִמְּלוּ דְּצְלִיהָ שַׁדִּי, וְכָל־בְּנִי בְשְׁרִי יִבְּיִרוּ וְיִדְעוּ בְּלִילִוּ עִוֹלְם בְּמֵלְכוּת בְּי לְדְּ תִּכְרַע בָּלְ־בִּנְי בְשְׁרִוּ וְיִבְּעוּ בְּלִיוּ עִוֹלְם בְּמֵלְכוּת יְיָ אָלְחִינוּ יִבְּרְעוּ וִיִּבְּוֹר וְשִׁבֵּי בְּלִבוּ וֹתְּבְּיוֹ בְּיִוּשְׁבִּי תָבֵּל בְּי לְדְּ תִּכְרַע בְּלְ־בִּנְי בְשְׁרִ וְלִבְּנוֹ בְּעִינְוּ וְיִבְּנִי בְשְׁרִוּ וְנִבְּיוֹ בְּנִי תְּבָּוֹי וְיִבְּנִי בְּעוֹר וְבְּנִיתְּהְ וְבְּבְּרוּ בְּנִוֹיְם בְּרוֹת יִבְּנְיתוּ וְיִבְּוֹים מִּן הַאָּבֶּי וְבְּלִילוּלְמִי עַד תִּמְּלֹדְ בְּבְּבוֹרוֹ וְלִבְבוֹי בְּנְתוּבְּי בְּנִינִים בְּרוֹי עִבְּיוֹ בְּנִוֹים בְּרוֹי וְנִבְּיוֹ בְּנִיתוּ בְּבְּרוֹי בְּבְּרוּ בְּבְּרוֹי בְּבְרוֹי בְּבְרוּ וְבִּינְיִם בְּרוֹית וְבְּרִים בְּרוֹית בְּבְרוֹי בְּבְרוֹי וְיִבְּיִי בְּבְּרוֹי בְּבְּרוּ וְבִּבְּיוֹי בְּבְּרוֹי בְּבְּרוֹי בְּבְּרוֹי בְּבְרוֹי בְּבְרוּ בְּבְרוֹי בְּבְיבוֹי וְבִּינִים בְּרוֹית בְּבְרוֹי בְּבְּרוֹי בְּבְּרוֹי בְּבְּרוֹי בְּבְיוֹים בְּרוֹית בְּבְרוֹי וְנִיבְיוֹי בְּבְּרוֹי בְּבְּרוֹי בְּבְּרוֹי בְּבְּבוֹיה וְבִּיבְיוֹי בְּבְיוֹים בְּרוֹית בְּבְּרוֹי בְּבְיוֹים בְּבוֹים בְּרוֹי בְּבְּרִיים בְּרוֹית וְבְּבְיוֹים בְּרוֹית וְבְּבְיוֹים בְּבוֹים בְּבְּבוֹיי בְּבְּבוֹיים בְּרוֹים בְּרוֹים בְּבוֹים בְּבִיבוֹי בְּבְבוֹים בְּבוֹים בְּבְבוֹים בְּבוֹים בְּבְרוֹים בְּרוֹים בְּבוֹים בְּבְיוֹים בְּרוֹית בְּבְבוֹים בְּבְיוֹים בְּבוֹים בְּיִבְיוֹים בְּיוֹים בְּבוֹים בְּבְבוֹים בְּבְיוֹים בְּבוֹים בְּיִבְיוֹים בְּיוֹים בְּבוֹים בְּבְיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹים בְּבוֹים בְּיִים בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹים בְּבְּבוֹים בְּיבְיוֹים בְּבוֹים בְיוֹים בְּבְיוֹים בְּבְיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹים בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹם בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְיוֹם בְּבְיוֹם בְּיִים בְּיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹם בְּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּבְּיוֹים בְּבְיוֹם בְּבְיוֹם בְּבְיוֹים בְּבְיוֹם בְּבְיוֹם בְּבְיוֹם בְּבְּבְיוֹם בְּבְיוֹם בְּבְּבְיוֹם בְּבְיוֹם בְּבְּבְיוֹם בְּבְּבְיוֹם בְּבְּבְי The Lord shall reign for ever and ever. And it is said, And the Lord shall be king over all the earth: in that lay shall the Lord be One, and his name One.

The following Kaddish is said by a Mourner.

Mourner.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your ife and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Mourner.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Mourner.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

Mourner.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

Mourner.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

- 1. Magnified and praised be the living God: he is, nd there is no limit in time unto his being.
- 2. He is One, and there is no unity like unto his unity; inconceivable is he, and unending is his unity.

יָיָ וֹ יִמְלֹדְ לְעוֹלֶם וָעֶד: וְגָאָמֵר. וְדָנְה יִיְ לְמֶלֶךְ עַל־. בְּלֹדְתְּלֶדְ לְעוֹלֶם וָעֶד: וְנָאָבֶר וְיְבְּלְה יִיְ אֶחָר יֹּ בְּלִרְאָ, בַּיוֹם הַהוּא יִרְנָה יְיָ אֶחָר וּשְׁמוֹ אֶחְר: מוֹלְבָּלְ וִיִּחְקַבִּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא, בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְרָא Mourner.

בָּרְעוּתָה. וְיַמְּלִיף מֵלְכוּתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבִיוֹמִיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דִּיד בָרְעוּתָה. וְיַמְלִיף מֵלְכוּתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבִיוֹמִיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דִּיד בִּרִבִית יִשְׁרָאֵל, בַּעֲנָלָא וּבִוְמַן קָרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אֲמֵן:

יָהֵא שְׁמֵהּ רַבָּא, מְבָרַךְ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְם: Cong. and Mourner. עָלְמַיָּא.

יַתְבָּרֵךְ וְיִשְׁתַבֶּח , וְיִתְפָּאַר וְיִהְרמֵם, וְיִתְנַשֵּׂא Mourner. וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְעַלֶּא וְשִׁירָתָא, הְּשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנְחֶמְתָא, דִּיר בְּרִבְּרְבָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, הְּשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנְחֶמְתָא, דִּיר אֲמִירָן בְּעַלְמָא. וְאִמְרוּ אֲמֵין:

: יְהִי שֵׁם יְיִ מְבֹרָךְ מֵעַתָּה וְעַר עוֹלְם Cong.

יָהֵא שְׁלֶמָא רַבָּא מִן־שְׁמֵיָא, וְחַיִּים עָלֵוְנוֹּ Mourner. וְעַל־בָּל יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

:עשׁה שַׁמַיִם וָאָרֶץ Cong. עוֹרי מַעָם וָאָרֶץ Cong.

עשֶׁה שָׁלוֹם בִּמְרוֹמִיו, הוּא יַנְשֶׁה שָׁלוֹם, עָבֹּיְנוּ Mourner. וְעַל־בָּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל וּ וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יִנְדֵּל אָלהִים חֵי וְיִשְׁתַּבָּח. נִמְצָא וְאֵין עֵ<mark>ת</mark> אָל־מְצִיאוּתוֹ: אָחָד וְאֵין יָחִיד כְּיִחוּדוֹ. נֵעְלָם וָנֵם אִין סוֹף לְאַחְדוּתוֹ: אִין לוֹ דְּמוּת הַגּוּרּ 3. He hath neither bodily form nor substance: we

can compare nought unto him in his holiness.

4. He was before anything that hath been created—even the first: but his existence had no beginning.

5. Behold he is the Lord of the universe: to every creature he teacheth his greatness and his sovereignty.

6. The rich gift of his prophecy he gave unto the

men of his choice, in whom he gloried.

7. There hath never yet arisen in Israel a prophet like unto Moses, one who hath beheld his similitude.

8. The Law of truth God gave unto his people by the hand of his prophet, who was faithful in his house.

9. God will not alter nor change his Law to ever-

lasting for any other.

10. He watcheth and knoweth our secret thoughts:

he beholdeth the end of a thing before it existeth.

11. He bestoweth lovingkindness upon a man according to his work; he giveth to the wicked evil according to his wickedness.

12. He will send our anointed at the end of days, to redeem them that wait for the end—his salvation.

13. In the abundance of his lovingkindness God will quicken the dead. Blessed for evermore be his glorious name.

On the Eve of Sabbaths and of Holydays it is customary for Parents, either at the conclusion of the Service in Synagogue, or upon reaching their Home, to pronounce the following Benediction upon their Children:—

To Sons say:—

God make thee as Ephraim and Manasseh.

To Daughters say:-

God make thee as Sarah, Rebekah, Rachel and Leah.

To Sons and Daughters:—

The Lord bless thee, and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

וָאִינוֹ גוּף. לֹא נַעְרוֹךְ אֵלְיוֹ קְרָשְׁתוֹ: כַּוְרְמוֹן לְכַל־דַבָּר אֲשֵׁר נִבְרָא. רָאשׁוֹן וָאֶין רֵאשִׁית לְרֵאשִׁיתו: הָנוֹ אֲדוֹן עוֹלֶם. לְכַלּ־נוֹצֵר יוֹרֵה וָדִלֶּתוֹ וּמֵלְעוּתוֹ: שָׁפַע וִבוּאָתוֹ וָתָנוֹ אַל־אַוְשִׁי בָּנְלֶתוֹ וַתְפָאַרָתוֹ: לֹא כָם בִּישִׁרָאֵל בִּמשֵׁה עוֹד נַבָּיא. וּמַבִּים אָת־תָּמוּנַתוֹ: תוֹרַת אֵמֵת נַתַן לִעַמוֹ אָל. עַל־יַד נָבִיאוֹ נָאָמַןבִּיתוֹ: לֹא יַחַלִיף הָאָל וָלֹא יָמִיר דָתוֹ לִעוֹלָמִים לְזוּלָתוֹ: צוֹפָה וִיוֹדֵעַ סִתְרֵינוּ. מַבִּים לְסוֹף דֻבָּר בְּקַדְמָתוֹ: וּוֹמֵל יְאִישׁ חֶמֶד בְּמִבְּעַלוֹּ . נוֹתוֹ לְרָשָׁע רַע בְּרִשְׁעַתוֹּ : יִשְׁלַח לָּבִץ יָמִין מִשִׁיחֵנוּ. לִפְדּוֹח מְחַבֵּי בִץ יְשׁוּעֲתוֹ: <mark>אָתִים יְחַנֶּה אָל בְּרוֹב חַסְדוֹ. בְּרוּך עֲבִי עַד שִׁם</mark> תָּהַלָּתוֹ:

To Sons say:-

יָשִימְד אֱלֹהִים בְּאֶבְרַיִם וְכִמְנַשָּׁה:

To Daughters say:-

יְשִׁמֵך אָלהִים כְּשְׁרָה רִבְקָה רָחֵל וְלֵאָה:

To Sons and Daughters:-

יוָ פַּגִיו אָלֶּוֹך וִישִּׁמִם לְדְּ שְׁלוֹם: יִבְּרֶּכְּך וְיִ וְיִשְׁמְתֶך: יָאר וִיְ פָּנִיו אֵלֵּוְדְ וִיחָּגְּּדְ: יִשְׁא

On the Eve of Sabbaths and of Holydays it is customary for Parents, either at the conclusion of the Service in Synagogue, or upon reaching their Home, to pronounce the following Benediction upon their Children:—

The following is said in the Home by the Master of the House:—
Proverbs xxxi, 10—31.

A woman of worth who can find? For her price is far above rubies. The heart of her husband trusteth in her; and he shall have no lack of gain. She doeth him good and not evil all the days of her life. She seeketh wool and flax, and worketh willingly with her hands. She is like the merchant-ships; she bringeth her food from afar. She riseth also while it is yet night, and setteth forth provision for her household, and their portion for her maidens. She considereth a field, and buyeth it: with the fruit of her hands she planteth a vineyard. She girdeth her loins with strength, and maketh strong her arms. She perceiveth that her earnings are good: her lamp goeth not out by night. She putteth her hands to the distaff, and her hands hold the spindle. She stretcheth out her hand to the poor; yea, she putteth forth her hands to the needy. She is not afraid of the snow for her household; for all her household are clothed with scarlet, She maketh for herself coverings of tapestry; her clothing is fine linen and purple. Her husband is known in the gates, when he sitteth among the elders of the land. She maketh linen garments and selleth them; and delivereth girdles unto the merchant. Strength and majesty are her clothing; and she laugheth at the time to come. She openeth her mouth with wisdom; and the law of lovingkindness is on her tongue. She looketh well to the ways of her household, and eateth not the bread of idleness. Her children rise up and call her happy; her husband also, and he praiseth her, saying, Many daughters have done worthily, but thou excellest them all. Favor is false, and beauty is vain; but a woman that feareth the Lord, she shall be praised. Give her of the fruit of her hands; and let her works praise her in the gates.

The following is said in the Home by the Master of the House:—

אָשֶׁת חַוָל מִי יִמְצָא וְרָחֹק מִפָּנִינִים מִכְרָה: בְּשַח בָּה לֵב בַּעִלָה וְשָׁלֶל לֹא יֶחְסָר: וְמָלַתְהוֹ מוֹב וְלֹאד **ַרְע**כּל יָמִיחַיֶּוְהָ:דֶּרְשָׁה צָמֶר וּפִשְׁתִּיםוַתַּעַשׁ בִּחָבִּץ בַּפֶּיְהָ: הָוָתָה בָּאָנִיּוֹת סוֹחֵר מִפָּיְרְחָק תְּבִיא לַחְּמָה: <u>ַנ</u>תָּקָםבְּעוֹד לַוְלָהוַתִּתּוֹשֶׁבֶּרְלְבֵיֹתָהוֹחֹלְלְנַעֲרֹ<mark>תֵיהְ:</mark> **בעוו בֶּת**ִנְיְהָוַתִּאַמִּזּץ וָרועֹתֵיהָ:פָּצִבְּהבִּי־פוֹבפַה**ְרָה** <mark>לא־יִבבֶּהבַלַּילָהגַרָהּי</mark>ָּיְהֶישְׁלְּחָהבַבִּּישׁורוִבַבְּּי<mark>ּדְ</mark> <del>ָתָּמִכוּ פָּ</del>לֵּדִ:בַּפָּהפָּרשַהלֵעַנִיוֹנְדֵיהָשִׁלְּחָה לְאָבִיוֹן: לאֹ־תִירָאלְבִיתָהֹמְשַׁלֵגבִי כֵּל־בִּיתָהֹלַבְשׁ שַנִים: מַרבַדִּים עָשִׁתָה־לָה שָשׁ וְאַרְנָּמֶן לְבוּשָׁה: נוּדָע בַשְּׁעַרִים בַּעִלָּה בִּשִׁבִתוֹ עִם־וֹלְגֵי־אָָרֶץ: סְדִין עשׁתָה וַתִּמִבֹּר וַחַגור נָתִנָה לַבִּנַעֵנִי: עוֹ וִהְד<mark>ָר</mark> ָלָבוֹשֶׁה וַתִּשִּׁחַק לִיוֹם אַחֲרוֹן: פִּירָ, פֶּתְּהָה בְּחֶ<mark>בְּבֶּתְ</mark> וֹתוֹרַת־חָפֵר עַל־לִשׁוֹנָה: צוֹפִיָּה הֲלִיכוֹת בִּיתָה וֹלֵחֵם עַצִלוּת לאתאבליָקמוּ בַנֶּיְהְוַיְאַשְּׁרְוּהְבַּעְלְה ַנִי<u>ה</u>ֹלֵלֶה:רבוֹתבְּנוֹת עֲשוּקוֹל וְאַתְּעְלִיתְ עֵלֹּ־בְּלְנְ<mark>ּהְ:</mark> <u>שָׁבֶר בַהוֹ וְהֶבֶל בוֹיפִי אִשְׁה וִרְאַת־יִיְ הִיא תִתְהַלְּל :</u> הָנוּ־לֶה מִּבְּרִי יָדֶיהָ וִיהַלְלְוֹהְ בַשִּׁעֲרִים מֵעֲשִׂי<mark>הְ:</mark>

#### KIDDUSH FOR SABBATH EVENING.

The following is said in the Home by the Master of the House, previous to partaking of the Sabbath Meal:—

And it was evening and it was morning—the sixth day.

And the heaven and the earth were finished and all their host. And on the seventh day God had finished his work which he had made; and he rested on the seventh day from all his work which he had made. And God blessed the seventh day, and he hallowed it, because he rested thereon from all his work which God had created and made.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who createst the fruit of the vine.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments and hast taken pleasure in us, and in love and favor hast given us thy holy Sabbath as an inheritance, a memorial of the creation—that day being also the first of the holy convocations, in remembrance of the departure from Egypt. For thou hast chosen us and sanctified us above all nations, and in love and favor hast given us thy holy Sabbath as an inheritance. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hallowest the Sabbath.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who bringest forth bread from the earth.

For Kiddush on Festivals and New Year, see pp. 333 and 357.

# סדר קדוש לליל שבת:

The following is said in the Home by the Master of the House, previous to partaking of the Sabbath Meal:—

### נוָהִי־שֶׁרֶב נוְהִי בְּבֶּּקר

יום הַשִּׁשִׁי וַיְּכָלוּ הַשְּׁמִים וְהָאָהֶץ וְכָל צְבָאָם: וַיְכַל אֶלהִים בַּיוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי מְלַארָתּוֹ אֲשֶׁר עְשָׁה וַיִּשְׁבֹּת בַּיוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי מִבְּל־מְלַארָתּוֹ אֲשֶׁר עְשָׁה: וַיְבָהֶךְ אֶלהִים אָת־יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי וַיְכַהָּשׁ אֹתוֹ. כִּי בוּ שְׁבַת מִבְּל־מְלַארָתּוֹ אֲשָׁר־בָּרָא אָלהִים לַעֲשׁוֹת:

בָּרוּך אַתָּהוָיָ אֶלהִיְנוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם.בּוֹרֵא פְּרִי הַנְּפָּן:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אָלהִינוּ מָלֶךְ הָעוֹלְם. אֲשֶׁר קּוְדְּשְׁנוּ בְּמִּצְוֹתְיוּ וְרֶצְה בְּנוּ. וְשַׁבַּת כְּוְדְשׁוֹ בְּאַהֲבָה וּבְרָצוֹן הְּוְחִלְּנוּ וְבָּרוֹן לְמַעֲשׁה בְרֵאשִׁית. כִּי הוּא יוֹם בְּנוּ בְּחַרְתָּ וְאוֹתְנוּ קְדְשׁׁ זִבֶּר לִיצִיאַת מִצְּרָיִם. כִּי בְּנוּ בְּחַרְתָּ וְאוֹתְנוּ קְדְשׁׁ זִבֶּר לִיצִיאַת מִצְּרָיִם. כִּי מְקַרְשָׁךְ בְּאַהְרָבִוֹן הִנְחַלְתְּנוּ. בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. מְקַרֵּשׁׁ הַשַּׁבֶּת:

בְּרוּדְ אַמָּה וָיָ אָֻלהֵינוּ מֶּלֶדְ הָעוֹלֶם. הַמּוֹאִיא לֶחֶם מִּוֹ הַאָּרֵץ:

For Kiddush on Festivals and New Year, see p. 333 and p. 357.

# MORNING SERVICE FOR SABBATHS AND FESTIVALS.

Begin page 2 to "the Lord is One," p. 43. Then continue as follows:—

The breath of every living being shall bless thy name, O Lord our God, and the spirit of all flesh shall continually glorify and exalt thy memorial, O our King; from everlasting to everlasting thou art God; and beside thee we have no King who redeemeth and saveth, setteth free and delivereth, who supporteth and hath mercy in all times of trouble and distress; yea, we have no King but thee.

He is God of the first and of the last, the God of all creatures, the Lord of all generations, who is extolled with many praises, and guideth his world with lovingkindness and his creatures with tender mercies. The Lord slumbereth not, nor sleepeth; he arouseth the sleepers and awakeneth the slumberers; he maketh the dumb to speak, loseth the bound, supporteth the falling, and raiseth up the bowed.

To thee alone we give thanks. Though our mouths were full of song as the sea, and our tongues of exultation as the multitude of its waves, and our lips of praise as the wide-extended firmament; though our eyes shone with light like the sun and the moon, and our hands were spread forth like the eagles of heaven, and our feet were swift as hinds, we should still be unable to thank thee and to bless thy name, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, for one thousandth or one ten thousandth

## תפלת שחרית לשבת ויום מוב:

Page 2, to TAN, p. 43. Then continue as follows:—

<mark>ָנִשְׁמֵת כֶּל־חַי תִּבְרֵךְ אָת־שִמְךְ יְיָ אֶלהִינוּ. וְרְוּהַ</mark> עַל־בָּשֶׁר תִּפָּאָר וּתִרוֹמֵם זִכִרְדְּ מֵלְבֵנוּ תָּמִיד. מָן־הָעוֹלֶם וִעַד־הָעוֹלֶם אַהָה אֵל. וּמִבַּלְעָהֵיךּ אִין לָנָוּ מֵלֵךְ נּוֹאֵל וּמוֹשִׁיעַ פּוֹדֶה וּמַצִּיל וּמְפַּרְנֵם וּמְרַהֵם בִּכְל־עֵת צֶרָה וְצוּכְה. אֵין לְנוּ מֶּלֶךְ אֶּלְא אָהָה: אֱלֹהֵי הָרִאשׁוֹנִים וְהָאַחֲרוֹנִים. אֱלְוֹהַ בָּל<mark>־</mark> בָּרִיּוֹתאֲדוֹןכָּל־תּוֹלֶדוֹת דַמְּהָלֵּל בִּרֹב <u>הַתִּּשִּבְּחוֹת</u> הַמְנַהָג עוּלְמוּ בְּהֶמֶר וּבְרִיוֹתִיו בִּרַחֲמִים: וַיָי לֹאִד יָנוּם וַלֹא־יִישָׁן. הַמְּעוֹרֵר יִשׁנִים וְהַמֶּקִיץְ נִרְדְּמִים. וִהַזּוֹכֵןף כִּפּוּפִים: לְדְּ לְבַדְּדְ אֲנַחֲנוּ מוֹדִים: אִלּוּ פִינוּ מֶלֵא שִׁירָה כַּיָם וּלְשׁוֹנֵנוּ רַנָּה כַּהַמוֹן נַּלְיוּ. ָוִשִׂפָּתוֹתֵינוּ שֶׁבַח בִּמֶּרְחֲבֵי רָקִיעַ. וְעִיגְיְנוּ מְ<mark>אִירוֹת</mark> בַשָּׁמֶשׁ וְבַיָּבֶת. וְיָבֵינוּ פִרוּשוֹת בִּנִשְׁבִי שְּׁמְיִם. וְרַנְלֵינִוּ כַלּוֹת בָּאַיָּלוֹת. אֵין אֲנַחָנוּ מַסִפּּיקִים לְהוֹדוֹת לְדָּ וָיָ אֲלֹהֵינוּ וֵאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ<mark>. וּלִבְּרֵדְּ</mark> <mark>אָת־שְׂמֶךּ.עַל־אַחַתמִאָלֶרְאֶלֶרְאָלֶרְאַלְפִּיחַוְרְבֵּי</mark>

part of the bounties which thou hast bestowed upon our fathers and upon us. Thou didst redeem us from Egypt, O Lord our God, and didst release us from the house of bondage; during famine thou didst feed us, and didst sustain us in plenty; from the sword thou didst rescue us, from pestilence thou didst save us, and from sore and lasting diseases thou didst deliver us. Hitherto thy tender mercies have helped us, and thy lovingkindnesses have not left us: forsake us not, O Lord our God, for ever. Therefore the limbs which thou hast spread forth upon us, and the spirit and breath which thou hast breathed into our nostrils, and the tongue which thou hast set in our mouths, lo, they shall thank, bless, praise, glorify, extol, reverence, hallow and assign kingship to thy name, O our King. For every mouth shall give thanks unto thee, and every tongue shall swear unto thee; every knee shall bow to thee, and whatsoever is lofty shall prostrate itself before thee; all hearts shall fear thee, and all the inward parts and reins shall sing unto thy name, according to the word that is written, All my bones shall say, Lord, who is like unto thee? Thou deliverest the poor from him that is stronger than he, the poor and the needy from him that robbeth him. Who is like unto thee. who is equal to thee, who can be compared unto thee, O God, great, mighty, and awful, most high God, Possessor of heaven and earth? We will praise,

רָבְבוֹת פְּעָמִים הַפּוֹבוֹת שֶׁעְשִׂיתָ עִם־אָבוֹתֵינוּ וְעִמֶּנוּ: מִמִּצְרֵיִם וְּאַלְתָּנוּ וִיְ אָלֹהֵונוּ וּמִבֵּית עֲבָדִים פָּדִיתָנוּ. בְּרָעָב זַנְתָנוּ. וּבְשָׂבָע כִּלְכַּלְתָנוּ. מִהֶּרֶב ָהָצֵּלְתָנוּ וּמִדֶבֶר מִלַּמְתָנוּ וּמִחֲלָים רָעִים וְנָ<u>אֲמְנִים</u> דּלְיתָנוּ: עַד־הַנָּה עָזֶרוּנוּ רַחֲמֶיף. וְלֹא־עַזְבְוּנוּ חַסֶבֶיך. וְאַל־תִּפִּשִׁנוּ וְיָ אָלהִינוּ לְנָצְבח: עַל־בֵּן אָבָרִים שֶׁפּלַוְתָּ בְּנוּ וְרִוּחַוּנְשְׁמְה שֶׁנְפַּחְתְּ בְּאַבֵּינוּ וָלְשוֹן אֲשֶׁר שַׂמְתְּ בְּפִינוּ. הֵן הֵם יוֹדוּ וִיבְרֵכ<mark>ּי</mark> <mark>וִישַׁבְּחוּ וִיפָּאָרוּ וִירוֹמֲמוּ וְיַעְרְיצוּ וְיַכְקְדְּישׁוּ וְיַמְלִיכוּ</mark> אָת־שִׁמְךּ מַלְבֵּנוּ: כִּי כָל־פָּה לְדְּ יוֹדָה. וְכָל־ לְשׁוֹן לְדָּ תִשְּׁבַע. וְכָל־בָּנֶדְ לְדְּ תִּכְרַע. וְכָל־ קוֹמָה לְפָנֶיך תִשְּׁתַּחֲנָה. וְכָל־לְבָבוֹת יִירָאוּך. וָבָל־בֶּרֶב וּבְלָיוֹת יָזַמְּרוּ לִשְׁמֶדְ. בַּדְּבָר שֶׁבְּתוּב. בָּל עַצְמוֹתֵי תּאֹמֵרְנָה וְיָ מִי בְמְוֹדְ: מַצִּיל עָנִי מָדְוָכן מִמֶּנוּ וְעָנִי וְאֶבְיוֹן מִנּוְלוֹ: מִי וִדְמָ<del>ה־לַּךְ וּמִי</del> יִשׁנֶה־לֶּךְ וּמִי יַעֲרֶדְ־לֶדְ. הָאָל הַנְּרוֹל הַנְּבּוֹר ּוְהַנּוֹרָא אַל עָלְיוֹן קֹנֵה שְׁמַיִם וְאָרָץ: נְהַלֵּלְךְּ

laud and glorify thee, and we will bless thy holy name, as it is said, (A Psalm of David,) Bless the Lord, O my soul; and all that is within me, bless his holy name. Thou art God in thy power and might, great in thy glorious name, mighty for ever and awful by thy awful acts, the King who sitteth upon a high and lofty throne.

He who inhabiteth eternity, exalted and holy is his name; and it is written, Exult in the Lord, O ye righteous; praise is seemly for the upright.

By the mouth of the upright thou shalt be praised, by the words of the righteous thou shalt be blessed, by the tongue of the loving ones thou shalt be extolled, and in the midst of the holy thou shalt be hallowed.

In the assemblies also of the tens of thousands of thy people, the house of Israel, thy name, O our King, shall be glorified with joyous cries in every generation; for such is the duty of all creatures in thy presence, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, to thank, praise, laud, glorify, extol, honor, bless, exalt and adore thee, even beyond all the words of song and praise of David the son of Jesse, thy servant and anointed.

נְּיִשְׁבֵּחֲדְּ וּנְפָּאָרְדְּ וּנְבְּרֵדְ אָת־שִׁם לְּדְשֶׁדְּ: בְּאָמוּר. לְדָוֹדִ. בְּנְבִי נַפְּשִׁי אָת־וֹּיָ וְכָל־לְּרָבֵי אָת־שֵׁם הְשָׁבֶּוֹדִ. בַּנְבוֹר לָנָצֵח וְהַנּוֹרָא בְּנוֹרָאוֹמִיךּ. הַנְּּרוֹל בִּכְּכוֹד הַיּוֹשָׁב עַל כִּפָּאִרְדְ וּנְבְּהָרְ בָּיִלְיִים לְּוְשָׁדִּי בְּאָמוּר.

שׁוֹבֵן עַד. מָרוֹם וְקָרוֹשׁ שִׁמוֹ. וְבָתוּב רַנְנוּ צַדִּיקִים בַּיָי לַיְשָׁרִים נָאוָה תְהִלְּה:

לُكِيهُمَا فَكُمُكُمُ فَيَا يُعَادُمُ فَالْمُكُمُ وَالْمُعَادِ الْأَكُمُ فَيُعَادُ الْمُكَامُ فَيُعَادُ الْمُكَامُ فَيُعَادُ الْمُكَامُ فَيُعَادُ الْمُكَامُ فَيُعَادُ الْمُكَامُونُ فَيُعَامُونُ فَيُعَادُ الْمُكَامُونُ فَيُعَادُ الْمُكَامُ فَيُعَادُ الْمُعَادُ الْمُكَامُ فَيُعَادُ الْمُكَامُ فِي الْمُعَادُ فِي الْمُعَادُ اللَّهُ فَيْ الْمُعَادُ اللَّهُ اللّهُ اللّهُ

וּבְמַקְהֲלוֹת רָבְבוֹת עַמְּךּ בִּית יִשְּׁרָאֵל בְּרָנְּה יִתְּפָּאַר שִׁמְּךּ מַלְּבֵּנִוּ בְּכָל־דּוֹר וְדוֹר. שָׁבֵּן חוֹבַת לְבִּוֹד לְהַלֵּל לְשַׁבֵּח לְבָּאֵר לְרוֹמִם לְהַבֵּר לְבוֹד לְעַלֵּה וּלְכַלְכֵּם עַל בָּל־דִּינִי אָבוֹתִינוּ יִתְשְׁבְּחוֹת לְהַלֵּל וְשַׁבֵּח עַבְּדִּךְ מְשִׁיחָךְ: יִתְשִׁבְּחוֹת דְּוִד בָּןִישִׁי עַבְדְּךְ מְשִׁיחָךְ: Praised be thy name for ever, O our King, the great and holy God and King, in heaven and on earth; for unto thee, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, song and praise are becoming, hymn and psalm, strength and dominion, victory, greatness and might, renown and glory, holiness and sovereignty, blessings and thanksgivings from henceforth even for ever. Blessed art thou, O Lord, God and King, great in praises, God of thanksgivings, Lord of wonders, who makest choice of song and psalm, O King and God, the life of all worlds.

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye. Amen.

יִשְׁתַבָּח יִּצְמְדְ לָעַר מַלְבָּנְוּ. הָאָל הַמֶּלֶךְ הַנְּרוֹל וָהַקָּרוֹשׁ בַשְּׁמַיִם וּבָאָרֶץ. כִּי לְדּ נָאָה יְיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ וָאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ שִׁיר וּשְׁבְהָה הַלֵּל וְוִמְּרָה עוֹ יֶּמֶמְשָׁלֶּה נֶצֲח נְּדָלָה וּנְבוּרָה תְּהַלָּה וְתִּפְּ<mark>אֶרֶה</mark> <mark>קְרָשָׁה וּמֵלְכוּת בְּרָכוֹת וְהוֹדָאוֹת מֵעַתְּה וְעַרְ־</mark> עוֹלֶם: בָּרוּך אַתָּה וְיָ. אֵל מֶלֶך. נָרוֹל בַתִּשְׁבָּחוֹת. אָל הַהוֹדָאוֹת. אֲדוֹן הַנִּפְלָאוֹת. הַבּוֹהֵר בְּשִׁי<mark>רֵי</mark> זָמָרָה. מֵלֶך אַל הֵי הָעוֹלְמִים:

יִתְגַּדֵל וְיִתְקַדֵּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבְּא, בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְרָ**א** Reader. <mark>בָרְעוּתַהֿ. וְיַמְלִידְ מַלְכוּתָהּ, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דְּיד</mark> בָּל־בֵּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעִנָּלָא וּכִוְמַן כָּןרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהָא שְׁמֵה רַבְּא, מְבָרַךְ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְם: Cong. and Reader. עַלְמַיָּא.

יָתְבָּרָךְ וְיִשְׁתַבַּח, וְיִתְפָּאַר וְיִתְרַטִׁם, וְיִתְנַשִּׂא Reader. <mark>וְיַתְהַבּר, וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְהַלֵּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־קְדְשָׁא בְּרִיךְּ הוּא.</mark> <mark>לְעֵלֶא מִן־כָּל־בּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, הְשְׁבְּחָתָא וְגָחֲמָתָא, דִּי־</mark> אַמִירַן בַּעַלְמֵא . וְאָמִרוּ אָמֵן:

Reader.— Bless ye the Lord who is to be blessed.

Cong. and Reader
—Blessed is the
Lord who is to be
blessed for ever and
ever.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who formest light and createst darkness, who makest peace and createst all things. Congregation in an undertone.

Blessed, praised, glorified, exalted and extolled be the name of the supreme King of kings, the Holy One, blessed be he, who is the first and the last, and beside him there is no God. Extol ye him that rideth upon the heavens by his name Jah, and rejoice before him. His name is exalted above all blessing and praise. Blessed be His name, whose glorious kingdom is for ever and ever. Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

\*On Festivals falling on week-days say, "Who in mercy."

All shall thank thee, and all shall praise thee, and all shall say, There is none holy like the Lord. All shall extol thee for ever, thou Creator of all things, O God who openest every day the doors of the gates of the East, and cleavest the windows of the firmament, bringing forth the sun from his place, and the moon from her dwelling,

#### \*On Festivals falling on Week-days.

Who in mercy givest light to the earth and to them that dwell thereon, and in thy goodness renewest the creation every day continually. How manifold are thy works, O Lord! In wisdom hast thou made them all: the earth is full of thy possessions. O King, who alone wast exalted

בּתרוֹן, וּמָבּלְעָדֵיו אֵין אֵלהִים.
בּתרוֹן, וּמָבּלְעָדֵיו אַיִּמְלְכִים בַּקְרוֹשׁ
בָּרוֹךְ הוּא. שָׁהוּא רָאשׁוֹן וְהוּא בָּרוֹךְ הוּא. שֶׁהוּא רָאשׁוֹן וְהוּא בַּרוֹךְ הוּא. שֶׁהוּא רָאשׁוֹן וְהוּא בַּרוֹךְ הוּא בַּרוֹךְ הוּא בַּרוֹךְ הוּא בַּרוֹן וּמִיבּלִעָדֵיו אֵין אֵלהִים.

מְלּרְבָּר בְּעָרֶבוֹת, בְּיָה שְׁמִּ עַל־כָּל־בְּרֶכָה וּתְהִלֶּה: עַל־כָּל־בְּרֶכָה וּתְהִלֶּה: לְעוֹלֶם וָעָד: יְתִּי שֵׁם וְיָ לְעוֹלֶם וָעָד: יְתִּי שֵׁם וְיָ מִבֹרָךְ, מִצַתָּה וִשֵּד עוֹלֵם: Reader.

בַּנַכוּ אָת־וֹיָ הַמְּבֹרָך:

Cong. and Reader. בְּרוּךְ וָיָ הַמְּבֹיָרְדְּ לְעוֹלָם וָעֶר:

בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה, וְיָ אֶלהֵינוּ, מֶּלֶךְ הָעוֹלְם.יוֹצִר אוֹר וֹבוֹרֵא חְשֶׁךְ. עשָׂה שָׁלוֹםוּבוֹרֵאאָת־הַכּּל:

On Festivals falling on Weekdays say בַּאָרֶין \*

הַכּל יוֹדְוּדְ וְהַכּל וְשַׁבְּחְוּדְ. וְהַכּל יאִמְרוּ אֵין קְדוֹשׁ כַּיִי: הַכּל יְרוֹמֲמְוּדְ שֶׁלֶה יוֹאֵר הַכּל. הָאֵל הַפּוֹתְהַ בְּכָל־יוֹם דַּלְתוֹת שַׁעֲהֵי מִוְרָח. וּבוֹקְעַ הַלוֹנִי רָקִיעַ. מוֹצִיא הַמָּה מִמְּקוֹמָה וּלְבָנָה מִמְּכוֹן

<sup>\*</sup> On Festivals falling ou Weekdays.

הַמָּאִיר לָאָרֶץ וְלַדָּרִים עָלֶיְהָ בְּרַחֲמִים. וּבְּמוּבוֹ מְחַהֵּשׁ בְּכָל־יוֹם תָּמִיד מַּנְעֵשֹׁה בְרֵאשִׁית: מָה רַבּוּ מַנְּעֵשֶׂיךְ יְיָּ, בָּלֶם בְּחַבְטָה עָשִׂיַת. בָּלְאָה הָאָרֶץ כִוְּיָגֶךְ: הַמֶּלֶהַ הַמְּרוֹמָם

giving light to the whole world and to its inhabitants whom thou createst by thy attribute of mercy. In mercy thou givest light to the earth and to them that dwell thereon, and in thy goodness renewest the creation every day continually; O King, who alone wast exalted from aforetime, praised, glorified and extolled from days of old. O everlasting God, in thine abundant mercies, have mercy upon us, Lord of our strength, Rock of our stronghold, Shield of our salvation, thou Stronghold of ours! There is none to be compared unto thee, neither is there any beside thee; there is none but thee: who is like unto thee? There is none to be compared unto thee, O Lord our God, in this world, neither is there any beside thee, O our King, for the life of the world to come; there is none but thee, O our Redeemer, for the days of the Messiah; neither is there any like unto thee. O our Saviour, for the resurrection of the dead.

God, the Lord over all works, blessed is he, and ever to be blessed by the mouth of everything that hath breath. His greatness and goodness fill the universe; knowledge and understanding surround him: he is exalted above the holy Chayoth and is adorned in glory above the celestial chariot\*: purity and rectitude are before his throne,

#### On Festivals falling on Week-days.

from aforetime, praised, glorified and extolled from days of old; O everlasting God, in thine abundant mercies, have mercy upon us, Lord of our strength Rock of our stronghold, Shield of our salvation, thou Stronghold of ours! The blessed God, great in knowlשָׁבְתָה. וּמֵאִיר לָעוֹלֶם כָּלוֹ וּלִיוֹשִׁבְיו שֵׁבָּרָא בָּמִבַת רַהֲמִים: הַמָּאִיר לָאָרֵץ וִלַבְּרִים עַלֵּיהָ <mark>בְּרַחֲמִים. וּבִמוּבוֹ מִחַדֵּשׁ בִּכֶל־יוֹם תַּמִיד מַעֲשֵׂה</mark> בָרֵאשִׁית: הַמֶּלֵך הַמְרוֹמֶם לְבַדוֹ מֵאָו. הַמִּשָּׁבֶּח וָדַמִּפּאָר וִדַּמִּתְנַשֵּא מִימוֹת עוֹלֶם: אֵלהֵי עוֹלֶם בָּרַהַמֵּיְדְּ הָרַבִּים רַהָם עָלֵיְנוּ. אֲרוֹן עָזֵגְוּ צוּר מִשְׁנַבֵּנִי. מָנֵן יִשְׁצֵנוּ מִשְנָב בַּצְבֵנוּ: אֵין בִּצִרְבִּךְ וָאֵין זוּלְתֶדָ. אָפֶס בּלְתָד ומִי דְוֹמֶה־לָד: אֵין בּעֵרִבְּדְ יִיָ אֵלהַוְנוּ בָּעוֹלָם הַוָּה. וָאֵין ווּלָתִדְּ מֵלְבֵּ<mark>נוּ</mark> לְחַיֵּי הָעוֹלֶם הַבָּא: אָפֶם בִּלְתִּדְ נּוֹאֲלֵנִוּ לִימוֹת הַבֶּשִׁיחַ.וּאָין דְוֹמֵה־לָּדְ מוֹשִׁיצֵנוּ לְתִדְנַת הַמֵּתִים: אַל אָדוֹן עַל כָּל־הַמַּעִשִים. בַּרוּך וִמְבֹרָך בִּפִי בָּל־נְשָׁמָה: נָּדְלוֹ וִשוּבוֹ מָלֵא עוֹלֶם. דַעַת וּתִבוּנַה סובבים אותו: הַמִּתנָּאָה עַל־הַיוֹת הַקְּרֵשׁ. וְנֵהְדֵּר בָּבְבוֹד עַל־הַמֶּּרְבְּבְבה: זְבוּת וּמִישׁוֹר לִפְנֵי בִקְאוֹ.

On Festivals falling on Weekdays.

לְבַרוֹ מֵצֶוֹ . הַמְשְׁבָּח וְהַמְפֹּצֶׁר וְהַמִּתְנַשֵּׂא מִימוֹת עוֹלְם: אָלהֵי עוֹלֶם בְּרַהָמֶיְךְ הָרַבִּים רַחָם עָלִיְנוּ. אֲדוֹן עְזגֵוּ, צוּר מִשְׂבּבְנוּ, מָגַן יִשְׁאֵנוּ, מִשְׂנָב בַּאֲבְנוּ: אֵל בָּרוּךְ נְּדוֹל הַעָה.

ovingkindness and tender mercy before his glory. The luminaries are good which our God hath created: he formed them with knowledge, understanding and discernment; he gave them might and power to rule in the midst of the world. They are full of lustre, and they radiate brightness: beautiful is their lustre throughout all the world. They rejoice in their going forth, and are glad in their returning; they perform with awe the will of their Master. Glory and honor they render unto his name, exultation and rejoicing at the remembrance of his sovereignty. He called unto the sun, and it shone forth in light: he looked, and ordained the figure of the moon. All the hosts on high render praise unto him, the Seraphim, the Ophanim and the holy Chayoth ascribing glory and greatness-

To the God who rested from all his works, and on the seventh day exalted himself and sat upon the throne of his glory; who robed himself in glory on the day of rest, and called the Sabbath day a delight. This is the praise of the Sabbath day, that God rested thereon from all his work, when the Sabbath day itself offered praise and said, "A Psalm, a song of the Sabbath day, It is good to give thanks into the Lord."\* Therefore let all his creatures glorify and bless God; let them render praise, honor

#### On Festivals falling on Week-days.

edge, prepared and formed the rays of the sun: it was a boon he produced as a glory to his name: he set the luminaries round about his strength. The chiefs of his hosts are holy beings that exalt the Almighty, and conהָקֶב וְרַחֲמִים לִפְנֵי כְבוֹדוֹ: מוֹבִים מִאוֹרוֹת שֵׁבֶּרָא אָלהונוּ. וְצָרָם בִּקעת בִּבִינָה וּבִהַשְּבֵּל: כְּחַ וּנְבוּרָה נָתַן בָּהָם. לִהִיוֹת מושׁלִים בַּקְרֵב תַּבֵּל: מָלָאִים זִיו וּמִפִּיקִים וְנֵה. נָאָה זִינַם בְּכֶל־הָעוֹלְם: שָׁמֵחִים בָּצֵאתָם וְשָׁשִׁים בִּבוֹאֶם. עוֹשִׁים בִּאֵימֶה רצון קונֶם: פָּאָר וִכָבוֹד נוֹתִנִים לִשָּׁמוֹ. צָהָלָה וָרנָה לִזָבֶר מַלִכוּתוֹ: קָרָא לַשָּׁמֵשׁ וַיִּזְרַח־אוֹר. רָאָה יִהָתִקִין צוּרַת הַלְבָנָה: שֶׁבַח נוֹתִנִים־לוֹ בֶּל־צִבָא מָרוֹם. תִּפְּאֶרֶת וּנָדְלַה שְׁרָפִּים וְאוֹפַנִּים וְחַיוֹת הַקְּרֵשׁ

לָאָל אָשֶׁר שֶׁבַת מִבָּל־דַמַּעֲשִׂים. בּיוֹם הַשָּׁבִיעִי <mark>הָתְעַלֶּה וִיְשַׁב עַל־כָּמָא כָבורוּ.תִּפְאֵרֵת עָטָה לִיום</mark> הַמְנוּחָה עְנֵג קָרָא לִיוֹם הַשַּׁבְּת: וָה שֵׁבַח שֵׁלֵיוֹם הַשָּבִיעִי שַבּוּ שֶבַת אֵל מִכֶּל־מִלַאכָתוּ. וְיוֹם הַשָּׁבִיעִי מִשַׁבָּחַ וִאוֹמֵר. מִוֹמוֹר שִׁיר לִיוֹם הַשַּׁבָּת מוֹב לָהדוֹת לַיָי: לִפִּיכֶך יִפְּאֲרוּ וִיבְרֵכוּ לָאָל <del>כְּל־</del>

On Festivals falling on Weekdays.

הַכִּין וּפָעַל זָהָרֵי חַמָּה. פוֹב יָצַר כָּבוֹד לִשְׁמוֹ. מְאוֹרוֹ<mark>ת</mark> נָתַן סְבִיבוֹת עָזוֹ. פּנוֹת אָבָאָיו קְדוֹשִׁים רוֹמָמֵי שַׁדֵּי<mark>. תָּמִיד</mark>

and greatness to the God and King who is Creator of all things, and who, in his holiness, giveth an inheritance of rest to his people Israel on the holy Sabbath day. Thy name, O Lord our God, shall be hallowed, and thy remembrance, O our King, shall be glorified in heaven above and on earth beneath. Be thou blessed, O our Savior, for the excellency of thy handiwork, and for the bright luminaries which thou hast made: they shall glorify thee for ever.

Be thou blessed, O our Rock, our King and Redeemer, Creator of holy beings, praised be thy name for ever, O our King; Creator of ministering spirits, all of whom stand in the heights of the universe, and proclaim with awe in unison aloud the words of the living God and everlasting King. All of them are beloved, pure and mighty, and all of them in dread and awe do the will of their Master; and all of them open their mouths in holiness and purity, with song and psalm, while they bless and praise, glorify and reverence, sanctify and ascribe sovereignty to-

On Festivals falling on Week-days. tinually declare the glory of God and his holiness. Be thou blessed, O Lord our God, for the excellency of thy handiwork, and for the bright luminaries which thou hast made: they shall glorify thee for ever. Continue "Be thou blessed," see above.

יָצוּרָיוּ. שֶׁבַח יָקָר וּנָדְלַּח יִתְּנוּ לָאֵל מֶלֶךְ יוֹאֵר בל. הַפֵּנִחִיל מִנוּחָה לִעַמוֹ יִשְׁרָאֵל בִּקְרָשְׁתוֹ ביום שַבַּת קדש: שָׁמָד וַיָ אֵלֹהֵינוּ יִתְקַדַשׁ. וְזִכְרְדְ מַלְבָנוּ יִתְפָּצֵר בַּשָּׁמֵיִם מִמַעֵל וִעַל־הָאָרֶץ <mark>מִתְּחַת:</mark> תָּתָבֶּרַךְ מוּשִׁיעִנְוּ עַל־שֶּׁבַח מַעֲשָׁה יָדֶיךְּ. וִעַל<mark>־</mark> בְּאוֹרֵי־אוֹר שֶׁעְשִׁיתְ יִפְּאַרְוּךְ פִּלְה:

תָתְבָּרַךְ צוּרֵנוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ וִגוֹאֲלֵנוּ , בּוֹרֵא קדוֹשִׁים, יִשְׁתַבֵּח שִׁמְךּ לַעַר מַלִּבָנוּ. יוֹצֵר מִשְׁרַתִּים, וַאֲשֵׁר מְשֶׁרַתָּיו, בָּלָם עוֹמְדִים בְּרוּם עוֹלָם, וּמַשְׁמִיעִים בְּוֶרְאָה, יַחַד בְּקוֹל, דִבְרֵי אֲלהִים חַיִּים <mark>וּמֵלֵך</mark> עוֹלֶם: בָּלֶם אֲהוּבִים, בָּלֶם בְּרוּרִים, בָּלֶם וָּבּוֹרִים, וָכָלֶם עשִׁים בְּאֵימָה וּבְיִרְאָה רְצוֹן קוֹנֶם · וְכָלֶ<mark>ם</mark> פּוֹתָחִים אָת־פִּיהֶם בִּקְדָשָׁה וּבְטָּהָרָה, בְּשִׁ<mark>ירָה</mark> וּבִוֹמֶרָה, וּמְבָרַכִּים וּמְשַבְּחִים וּמְפַּאֲרִים וּמַעָרִיצִים וּמַקְדִּישִׁים וּמַמְלִיכִים

Continue תְּבֶּרָהְ, see above.

On Festivals falling on Weekdays.

מְסַפְּרִים כְּבוֹר־אֵל וּקְרְשָׁתוֹ: תִּחְבָּרַךְ וָיָ אֶלהֵוְנוּ עַל־שֶׁ<mark>בַח</mark> מַצְשֵׂה וָדֶיךָ. וְעַל־מְאוֹרֵי־אוֹר שֶׁעֲשְׂיתָ וְפָּאֲרוּךְּ פֶּלְה:

The name of the Divine King, the great, mighty and dreaded One, holy is he; and they all take upon themselves the yoke of the kingdom of heaven one from the other, and give sanction to one another to hallow their Creator: in tranquil joy of spirit, with pure speech and holy melody they all respond in unison, and exclaim with awe:

Holy, holy, holy is the Lord of hosts: the whole earth is full of his glory.

And the Ophanim and the holy Chayoth with a noise of great rushing, upraising themselves towards the Seraphim, thus over against them offer praise and say:

Blessed be the glory of the Lord from his place.

To the blessed God they offer pleasant melodies; to the King, the living and ever-enduring God, they utter hymns and make their praises heard; for he alone performeth mighty deeds, and maketh new things; he is the Lord of battles; he soweth right-eousness, causeth salvation to spring forth, createth remedies, and is revered in praises. He is the Lord of wonders, who in his goodness reneweth the creation every day continually; as it is said, (O give thanks) to him that maketh great lights, for his lov-

אָת־שָׁם הָאָל , הַפֶּּלֶךְ הַנְּדוֹל הַנְּבּוֹר וְהַנּוֹרָא בָרוש הוא: וְכָלָם מְקַבְּלִים עֲלֵיהָם על מַלְבוּת שָׁמֵיִם זֶה מִזֶּה, וְנוֹתְנִים רְשׁוּת זֶה לֲזֶה, לְהַקְּ<del>וִּישׁ</del> לִיוֹצְרָם. בִּנַחַת רִוּהַ, בְּשַׁבָּה בְרוּרָה וּבִּוְעִימָה קָרשָׁה, בָּלָם בְּאָחָר עוֹנִים, וְאוֹמְרִים בְּוִרְאָה:

קרוש קרוש קרוש יִי צְבָאוֹת, מְלֹא כָל־ הָאָרֶץ כְּבוֹרוֹ:

וְרָאוֹפַנִּים וְחֵיוֹת הַקְּהָשׁ, בְּרַעֵשׁ נְּרוֹל מִתְנַשְּאִים לְּעָמַת שְׁרָבִּים, לְעָבְּיתָם מְשַׁבְּחִים וְאוֹמְרִים:

# בָרוֹךְ כְּבוֹרַיִיְ מִמְקוֹמוֹ:

לְאָל בָּרוּך נְעִימוֹת יִתֵּנוּ . לְמֶלֶךְ אֵל חֵי וְקַיָּם, וָמִירוֹת יאמָרוּ וָתשְׁבָּחוֹת יַשְׁמִיעוּ. כִּי הוּא לְבַ<mark>דּוֹ,</mark> פועל גָבוּרות, עשה הַדָשוֹת, בַּעַל מִלְהָמוֹ<mark>ת,</mark> יוֹרֵעַ צָּדָקוֹת, מַצְמִיחַ יְשׁוּעוֹת, בּוֹרֵא <mark>רְפּוּאוֹת,</mark> <mark>נוֹרָא תְהַלּוֹת, אֲדוֹן הַנָּפְלָאוֹת, הַמְּחַדֵּשׁ בְּשוּבוֹ,</mark> ָבְּבֶל־יוֹם תָּמִיד מַעֲשֵׁה בְרֵאשִׁית. בְּ<mark>אָמוּר.</mark> לְעשֵׁה אוֹרִים נְּדֹלִים, כִּי לְעוֹלֶם חַסְדּוֹ<mark>: אוֹר</mark>

ingkindness endureth for ever. O cause a new light to shine upon Zion, and may we all be worthy soon to enjoy its brightness. Blessed art thou, O Lord, Creator of the luminaries.

With abounding love hast thou loved us, O Lord our God, with great and exceeding pity hast thou pitied us. O our Father, our King, for our fathers' sake, who trusted in thee, and whom thou didst teach the statutes of life, be also gracious unto us and teach us. O our Father, merciful Father, evercompassionate, have mercy upon us: O put it into our hearts to understand and to discern, to mark, learn and teach, to heed, to do and to fulfil in love all the words of instruction in thy Law. Enlighten our eyes in thy Law, and let our hearts cleave to thy commandments, and unite our hearts to love and fear thy name, so that we be never put to shame. Because we have trusted in thy holy, great and revered name, we shall rejoice and be glad in thy salvation. O bring us in peace from the four corners of the earth, and make us go upright to our land; for thou art a God who worketh salvation. Thou hast chosen us from all peoples and tongues, and hast brought us near unto thy great name for ever in faithfulness, that we might in love give thanks unto thee and proclaim thy unity. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hast chosen thy people Israel in love.

חָרָשׁ עַל־צִיוֹן תָּאִיר · וְנִוְכֶּה כְּלְנוּ מְהַרָּה לְאוֹרוֹ: בָרוּך אַתָּה וִיָּ. יוֹצִר הַמְּאוֹרוֹת:

אַהַבְהַרַבָּה אַהַבִּתָּנוּ וִיָ אֵלֹהֵינוּ . הַמִּלֶה גָרוֹלֶ<mark>ה</mark> וְיתַרָה חָמַלְהָ עָלֵינוּ: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ . בַּעְבוּר אַבוֹתֵינוּ שֶׁבְּמָחוּ בְדּ , וַתְּלַמְּדֵם חָקֵּי חַיִּים, בֵּן תַּהָנֵנְוּ וּתַלַּמָּהֵנוּ: צָּבִינוּ הַצָּב הַרַחֲבֶן. הַמָּרַחָם, רַחָם עָלֵינוּ, וִתָּן בִּלְבֵנוּ לְדָבִין וּלְהַשִּׁבִּיל, לְשָׁמִעַ לָלְמִד וּלְלַמֵּד, לְשִׁמֹר וַלַעֲשׁוֹת, וּלְלַנְיָם אָת־כֶּל־ דָּבָרִי תַלְמוּד תּוֹרָתָךּ, בְּאַהַבָּה: וְהָאֵר עִינֵינוּ בָּתוֹרָתֶדּ, וְדַבֶּק לִבֶּנִי בְּמִצְוֹתֶידְּ, וַיַחָד לְבָבֵנִי לָאַהָבֶה וּלִיִראָה שָׁמֵּךְ, וַלֹא נֵבוֹשׁ לִעוֹלֶם וַעֵּר: בִּי בִשֵּׁם קָּרִשִׁךְ הַנָּרוֹל וִהַנוֹרָא בָּטְחִנוּ. נָגִילָה וָנִשָּׂמְחָה, בִּישׁוּעָתָךּ : וַהַבִּיאֵנוּ לְשַׁלוֹם מָאַרְבַּע בַּנְפוֹת הָאָרֶץ, וְתוֹלִיבֵנוּ קוֹמְיוֹת לְאַרְצֵנוּ. בִּי אַל פּוֹעֵל יִשׁועוֹת אָתָה. וּבְנוּ בַחַרָתָ מִכְּלִ־עַם וְלָשוֹן, וְהַרַבְהָנוּ לְשִׁמְדְ הַנְּדוֹל מַלֵה, בַּאֵמֵת. לָהוֹדוֹת לָךּ וּלִיַחָרָךְ בָּאַהַבָּה: בָּרוּדְ אַתָּה יִיָ. הַבּוֹחֶר בִּעַמוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּאַהֲבְּה:

When Prayers are not said with the Congregation, add: God, faithful King!

Deut vi. 4—9.

Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is One.

Blessed be His name, whose glorious kingdom is for ever and ever.

And thou shalt love the Lord thy God with all thine heart, and with all thy soul, and with all thy might. And these words, which I command thee this day, shall be upon thine heart: and thou shalt teach them diligently unto thy children, and shalt talk of them when thou sittest in thine house, and when thou walkest by the way, and when thou liest down, and when thou risest up. And thou shalt bind them for a sign upon thine hand, and they shall be for frontlets between thine eyes. And thou shalt write them upon the door posts of thy house, and upon thy gates.

#### Deut. xi. 13-21.

And it shall come to pass, if ye shall hearken diligently unto my commandments which I command you this day, to love the Lord your God,

When prayers are not said with the Congregation add:—

לברים ו' ד'-ט'

שָׁבֵע יִשְׂרָצֵל , יְרֹוְוֹה אָּלֹהֵינוּ יְרְוְּה וּ אֶּרְרְּ בָּרוּךְ, שֵׁם כְּבוֹר מַלְכוּתוֹ, לְעוֹלָם וַעֶּר:

וְאָהַבְתָּ אֵת יְהוֶה אָלהֶיךְּ, בְּכָל לְבְבְּךְּ וְבְכָל־נַפְּשְׁךְּ, וּבְכָל־מִאֹהֶךְ: וְהִיוּ הַוְּבְרִים רְבְּבֶלְ־נַפְּשְׁךְ, וּבְכָל־מְאֹהֶךְ וִהִיוֹם עַלִּדְּ וְבְשְׁרִבְּּךְ : וְשִׁנְתָּם לְבְנֶוְךְ וִדְבַּרְתַּ בְּם, וְבְשְׁרִבְּּךְ וּבְּלְוּמֶךְ: וּלְשַׁרְתָּם לְאוֹת עַל־ יְבֶדְרְ, וְהִיוּ לְמְמִפֹת בִין עִינֶיךְ: וּכְתַבְּתָם עַל־מְיִזוֹת בֵּיתֶךְ וּבִשְּעָרֶיךְ:

דברים י'א י'ג־כ'א

וְהָיָה, אִם־שָׁמְעׁ תִּשְׁמְעוּ אָל־מִגְּוֹתֵי<mark>,</mark> אֲשֶׁר אָנֹכִי מְצַנָּה אָרְכָם הַיוֹם לְאַהְבְּ<mark>ה</mark> אָח־יִהוָה אֵלהִיכֶם, וּלְעָבְדוּ, בְּכָל־

and to serve him with all your heart and with all your soul, that I will give the rain of your land in its season, the former rain and the latter rain, that thou mayest gather in thy corn, and thy wine, and thine oil. And I will give grass in thy field for thy cattle, and thou shalt eat and be satisfied. Take heed to yourselves, lest your heart be deceived and ye turn aside, and serve other gods, and worship them; and the anger of the Lord be kindled against you, and he shut up the heaven, that there be no rain, and the land yield not her fruit; and ye perish quickly from off the good land which the Lord giveth you. Therefore shall ye lay up these my words in your heart and in your soul; and ye shall bind them for a sign upon your hand, and they shall be for frontlets between your eyes. And ye shall teach them your children, talking of them when thou sittest in thine house, and when thou walkest by the way, and when thou liest down, and when hou risest up. And thou shalt write them upon the door posts of thine house, and upon thy gates: that your

לְבַבְבֶם וּבְכָל־־נַפְּשְׁבֶם: וְנְתַתִּי מְטַר־ אַרְצָבֶם בְּעִתוֹ, יוֹרָה וּמַלְקוֹשׁ, וָאָםבְּתָּ דְנָגֶךְ, וְתִרשָׁךְ וְיִצְרָהֶךְ: וְנְתַתִּי עֵשֶׂב בְּשִּׂרָךְ לִבְהָהָהָתָּךְ, וְאָבַלְּתָּ וְשְׂבְּעָתִּ: הַשְּׁמְרוּ לָבֶם בֶּּן־יִפְתָּה לְבַרְבָב, וְכַּרְתָּם, <u>ו</u>עַבַרָהָם אָלהִים אָחָרים, וְהשְׁתַּחֲויהֶ<mark>ם</mark> לָהֶם: וְתָרָה אַרִּיְרְוֹּה בָּכֶם, וְעָצַר אֶתִּ-הַשְּׁמִים וְלֹא־יִהְיָה מְטְר, וְהְאַּדְמְה לֹא תָתַן אֶת־יִבוּלָה, וַאֲבַרְתֶם מְתַרָה, מֵעַל 'דָּצֶּרֶץ דַמֹּבָה, אֲשֶׁר יְהוָה נֹתֵן לְבֶם: וְשַׂמְהֶם אָת־דְּבְרֵי אָלֶה עַל־לְבַבְכֶם וְעַל־ נַבְשְׁבֶב, וּקְשַׁרְתָם אֹתָם לְאוֹת עַל־יָּוְבָם, וְהָיוּ לְמוֹמָפֹת בֵּין עֵינֵיכֶם: וְלְמַּדְתֶם אֹתָם אָת־בְנֵיכֶם, לְדַבֵּר בְם, בְּשִׁבְּהְךְּ בְבֵיתֵּךְ, וּבְלֶבְתָּךְ בַדֶּבֶרָ וּבְשָׁבְבָּךְ וּבְקוּמֶךְ: יְּבָתַבְּתָּם עַל־מָווווֹת בִּיתָךְ. ובִשְׁעָרֵיךְ:

days may be multiplied, and the days of your children, upon the land which the Lord sware unto your fathers to give them, as the days of the heavens above the earth.

#### Numbers xv. 37-41.

And the Lord spake unto Moses, saying, Speak unto the children of Israel, and bid them that they make them a fringe upon the corners of their garments throughout their generations, and that they put upon the fringe of each corner a cord of blue: and it shall be unto you for a fringe, that ye may look upon it, and remember all the commandments of the Lord, and do them; and that ye go not about after your own heart and your own eyes, after which ye use to go astray: that ye may remember and do all my commandments, and be holy unto your God. I am the Lord your God, who brought you out of the land of Egypt, to be your God: I am the Lord your God.

לְמַעַן יִרְבּוּ וְמֵיכֶם וִימֵי בְנֵיכֶם, עַל ָהָאָדְמָה, אֲשֶׁר נִשְׁבַע יְהֹוְה לַאְבֹתֵיכֶם, לָתָת לָהֶם, כִּימֵי הַשְּׁמֵיִם עַל־הָאָבֶץ:

במדבר ט'ו ל'ז־מ'א

וַיְּצֹמֶר יְהוָה צֶּל־משֶה לֵאמֹר:דַּבֶּר אֱל־ בָנִי יִשְׂרָאָל וְאָמַרְתָּ אָלֵהֶם,וְעֲשׁוּ לְהָם איאת, על־בַּנְפֵּי בְנְדִיהֶם לְדְרֹתָם, וְנָתְנוּ עַל־צִיצִת הַכְּנָף, פְּתִיל הָבֵלֶת: וְהָיָה לָבֶם לָצִיצָת. וְרִאִיתֶם אֹתוֹ וּזְבַרְתֶּם אֶת־ בָּל־מִצְוֹת יְהוְה, וַעֲשִׁיתֵם אֹתָם, וְלֹא תָּתְוּרוּ אַדֲוָרִי לְבַבְּבֶם, וְאַדֲוָרִי עִיגִיבֶם, אַשֶׁר אַתָּם זֹנִים אַחֲרִיהֶם: לְמַעַן תִּזְכְּרוּ <u>וַעֲשִׂיתֵם אָת־בֶּל־מִצְוֹתִי, וְהְיִיתֶם קְדשִׁים</u> לָאלְהַיכֶם: אֲנִי יְהוְה אֱלֹהַיכֵם, אֲשֶׁר הוצאתי אָתְכֶם מַאֶּרֶץ מִצְרַיִם, לִּהְיוֹת לָבֶם לֵאלהִים. אָנִי יְהוְה אָלהֵיבֶם:

True and firm, established and enduring, right and faithful, beloved and precious, desirable and pleasant, revered and mighty, well-ordered and acceptable, good and beautiful is this thy word unto us for ever and ever. It is true, the God of the universe is our King, the Rock of Jacob, the Shield of our salvation: throughout all generations he endureth and his name endureth; his throne is established, and his kingdom and his faithfulness endure for ever. His words also live and endure; they are faithful and desirable for ever and to all eternity, as for our fathers so also for us, our children, our generations, and for all the generations of the seed of Israel his servants.

For the first and for the last ages thy word is good and endureth for ever and ever; it is true and trustworthy, a statute which shall not pass away. True it is that thou art indeed the Lord our God and the God of our fathers, our King, our fathers' King, our Redeemer, the Redeemer of our fathers, our Maker, the Rock of our salvation; our Deliverer and Rescuer from everlasting, such is thy name; there is no God beside thee.

Thou hast been the help of our fathers from of old, a Shield and Savior to their children after them in every generation: in the heights of the universe is thy habitation, and thy judgments and thy righteousness reach to the furthest ends of the earth. Happy is the man who hearkeneth unto thy commandments, and layeth up thy Law and thy word in his heart.

אָמֶת וְיַצִּיב, וְנָכוֹן, וְכַוְיָם, וְיָשֶׁר וְגָאֵמֶן, וְאָדוּב יָּהָבִיב, וְגָהְמָד וְנָעִים, וְנוֹרָא וְאַדִּיר, וּמְהָבָּן וּמִקַבֶּל, וְמוֹב וְיָפָה, הַדְּבָר הַוָּה עָלֵוְנוּ לִעוֹלֶם וָעֵר: אֵמֶת, אֵלהֵי עוֹלָם מַלְבֵּנוֹ, צוּר יַעַכְב מָנֵן יִשָּׁעֵנוּ: לְרוֹר וָדוֹר הוּא קַנָּם, וּשִׁמוּ קַנָּם. וִכְסָאוֹ נָבוֹן, וּמַלְבוּתוֹ וָאָמוּנָתוֹ לְעַד בַיְּמֶת: וּדְבָּרְיוֹ הָיִים וְכַּיָּמִים, גָאָבְינים וְגָהָמָדִים לְעַד וּלְעוֹלְמֵי עוֹלֶמִים, עַל־אָבוֹתִינוּ וִעָלֵינוּ, עַל־בָּגַוְנוּ וִעַל<mark>־</mark> דורותינו. וְעַל כָּל־דּוֹרוֹת וַרַע יִשְׂרָאָל עָבָרֵיךְ: עַל־דָרָאשׁוֹנִיםוִעַל־דָאַחַרוֹנִים, דָּבֶר מוֹב וִקַיָּם לְעוֹלָם וָעֶד. אֲמֶת וֵאֲמוּנָה, חֹק וְלֹא יַעֲבוֹר: אֲמֶ<mark>ת</mark> שָׁאַתָּה הוּא יִנְיּאָלהַוְנוּ וָאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. מַלְבָּ<mark>נוּ</mark> מֶלֶךְ אֲבותֵינוּ, נוֹאַלֵנוּ נוֹאֵל אֲבוֹתֵינוּ, יוֹאָרֵנוּ צור יְשׁוּעָתֵנוּ, פּוֹדֵנוּ וּמַאִּילֵנוּ מֵעוֹלָם דוּא שָׁמֵדָּ. אין אלהים ווּלַתְּדּ:

עוַרַת אַבוֹתִינוּ אַתָּה הוּא מִעוֹלֶם. בְּגוּן וּמוֹשִׁיעַ לָבְנֵיהֵם אַחֲהֵיהָם, בְּכָל דּוֹר וַדוֹר: בְּרוּם עוֹלְם מושָׁבֶד. וּמִשְׁפְּמֶיד וְצִדְקָתְד עַד־צַּפְּםִי אָרֵץ: אַשְׁרֵי אִישׁ שָׁיִשְׁמֵע לְמִצְוֹתֻיְדּ. וְתוֹרָתִדּ וּדְבָרִדּ With a new song the redeemed people offered praise unto thy name at the sea shore; they all gave thanks in unison, and proclaimed thy sovereignty, and said,

The Lord shall reign for ever and ever.

O Rock of Israel, arise to the help of Israel, and deliver, according to thy promise, Judah and Israel. Our Redeemer, the Lord of hosts is his name, the Holy One of Israel. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hast redeemed Israel.

The following Prayer (Amidah) to "as in ancient years," p. 206, is to be said standing.

O Lord, open thou my lips, and my mouth shall declare thy praise.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, God of Abraham, God of Isaac, and God of Jacob, the great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, who bestowest lovingkindnesses, and possessest all things; who rememberest the pious deeds of the patriarchs, and in love wilt bring a redeemer to their children's children for thy name's sake.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

Remember us unto life, O King, who delightest in life, and inscribe us in the book of life, for thine own sake, O living God.

O King, Helper, Saviour and Shield. Blessed art thou, O Lord. the Shield of Abraham.

שִׁירָה חֲדָשָׁה, שִׁבְּחוּ נְאוּלִים לְשִׁמְדּ, עַל־שְׂבֵּ<mark>ת</mark> הַנָּם, יַחֲד בְּלָּם, הִוֹּדוּ וְהִמְלִיכוּ וְאָמְרוּ

יְהַוָּה וּיִמְלֹדְ לְעֹלָם וְעֵּר:

צוֹר ושְׂרָצֵּל ּ קּוּמָה בְּצָוְרַת ושְׁרָצֵּל ּ וּפְּרֵה בִּוְצָּמְדְּ, יְהוּדָה וְיִשְׂרָצֵל ּ נִּצְּלֵנוּ, יָיָ צְּבָאוֹת שְׁמוֹ, וְּדְוֹשׁ יִשְׂרָצֵל. בָּרוּךְ צַּתְּה וִיִּ . נְּצַל יִשְׂרָצֵל:

אַרֹנָי, שְּׂפָתַי תִּפְּתָּח וּפִּי יַנִּיד הְּחָלְּתֶךְ:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה יְיָ אֲלֹהֵינוּ וֵאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתֵינוּ. אֲלֹהֵי אַבְרָהָם, אֱלֹהֵי יִצְחָק, וֵאלֹהֵי יַעֲקֹב. הָאֵל הַנְּרוֹל הַנִּבוֹר וְהַנוֹרָא, אֵל עָלִיוֹן. נוֹמֵל חֲסָרִים מוֹבִים, וְקוֹנֵה הַכֹּל. וְזוֹבֵר חַסְרֵי אָבוֹת, וּמֵבִיא גוֹאֵל לֹבְנֵי בְנֵיהָם.

לְמַען שְׁמוֹ, בְּאַרֲבָה:

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:— זָכְהֵנוּ לַחַיִּים בֶּלֶךְ חָפֵּץ בַּחַיִּים. וְכַתְבֵנוּ בְּסֵבֶּר הַחַיִּים. לְמַעַנְךְּ אֱלֹהִים חַיִּים:

בָּלֶךְ עוֹזֵר וֹמוֹשִׁיעַ וֹמָגֵן. בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה יְיָּ. כָּגֵן אַבְרָהָם: Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save.

From the Sabbath after the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First Day of Passover, say:—

Thou causest the wind to blow and the rain to fall.

Thou sustainest the living with lovingkindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy, supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep in the dust. Who is like unto thee, Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest, and causest salvation to spring forth?

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

Who is like unto thee, Father of mercy, who in mercy rememberest thy creatures unto life?

Yea, faithful art thou to quicken the dead. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who quickenest the dead. \* (See page 199).

Thou art holy, and thy name is holy, and holy beings praise thee daily. (Selah.) Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

On the Sabbath of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:-

אַתָּה גָבּוֹר לְעוֹלָם אֲדֹנָי, מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים אַתְה, רַב לְהוֹשִׁיעַ.

From the Sabbath after the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First Day of Passover say:-בַשִּׁיב הַרְוּחַ וּמוֹרִיד הַנָּשֶׁם:

<mark>מְכַ</mark>לְבֵּל חַיִּים בְּחֶפֶר מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים בְּרַחֲמִים <mark>רַבִּים. סוֹמֵךְ נוֹפְלִים, וְרוֹפֵא חוֹלִים, וּמַתִּיר</mark> אָםוּרִים, וּמְלַוָם אָָמוּנָתוֹ לִישׁוֵנִי עַפְּר. מִ<mark>י</mark> בָּמְוֹךָ, בַּעַל גִבוּרוֹת וּמִי דוֹמֶה לְּדָ. מֵלֵדְ מָמִית וּמְחַנֶּה, וּמַצְמִיחַ יִשׁוּעָה.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:—

מִי כָמְוֹךְ אַב הָרַחָמִים זוֹכֵר יְצוּרָיו לַחַיִּים בְּרַחָמִים.

וָנֵאָמֶן אַתָּה לְהַחֲיוֹת מֵתִים. בָּרוּךְ אַת<mark>ָּה</mark> (See page 199). \* בְּחַיֵּה הַמֵּתִים:

אַתָּה כֶּרוֹשׁ וְשִׁמְךָּ כֶּרוֹשׁ, וּקְרוֹשִׁים בּכָל־יום יְהַלְּלוּךְ פֶּלָה. בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה יְיָּ. הָאֵל הַקְּרושׁ:

On the Sabbath of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:-המלה הקרוש:

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following is said, to "holy God," p. 200.

\* Reader.—We will sanctify thy name in the world even as they sanctify it in the highest heavens, as it is written by the hand of thy prophet: And they called one unto the other and said,

Cong.—Holy, holy, holy is the Lord of hosts: the whole earth is full of his glory.

Reader.—Then with a noise of great rushing, mighty and strong, they make their voices heard, and, upraising themselves toward the Seraphim, they exclaim over against them, Blessed—

Cong.—Blessed be the glory of the Lord from his place.

Reader.—From thy place shine forth, O our King, and reign over us, for we wait for thee. When wilt thou reign in Zion? Speedily, even in our days, do thou dwell there, and for ever. Mayest thou be magnified and sanctified in the midst of Jerusalem thy city throughout all generations and to all eternity. O let our eyes behold thy kingdom, according to the word that was spoken in the songs of thy might by David, thy righteous anointed:

Cong.—The Lord shall reign for ever, thy God, O Zion, unto all generations. Praise ye the Lord.

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following is said:--

יָר אָל זָה וָאָמַר. אותוֹ בִּשְׁמִי מָרוֹם, כַּבְּתוּב עַל יֵד וְבִיאָךּ. וְכְרָא זָה אָל זָה וָאָמַר.

בּל־רָאָרֶץ בְּבוֹדוֹ: בְּלוֹשׁ קָרוֹשׁ קָרוֹשׁ, וְיָ צְבְאוֹת. מְלֹאׁ בְּלֹיהַ בְּלֹיהַ בְּלֹיהׁ בִּלִיהוֹ:

אָן בְּקוֹל רְעַשׁ נְּדוֹל אַדִּיר וְדְוָק מַשְּׁמִיעִים אָן מִּקְנִשְּׁאִים לְּעָמֵּת שְׂרָפִּים לְעָמָּתם בָּרוּךְ יאמִרוּ יאמִרוּ

ברוך בבוד יי ממקומו: Cong.

אַנְהָרּים בְּלְבֶּנְיּ תּוֹפִּיע וְתִּמְלוּךְ עָבֵּינוּ בִּי מְחַבִּים אֲנַחְנוּ לַךְּ: מָתִי תִּמְלוּךְ בִּצִיוֹן. בְּקְרוֹבּ בְּיִמְינוּ לְעוֹלָם וְעָר תִּשְׁכּוֹן: תִּתְנַדֵּל וְתִתְּקַדֵּשׁ בְּיִמִינוּ לְעוֹלָם וְעָר תִּשְׁכּוֹן: תִּתְנַדֵּל וְתִתְּקַדֵּשׁ בְּיִמִינוּ לְעוֹלָם וְעָר תִּשְׁכּוֹן: תִּתְנַבֵּל וְתִתְּקַדְּשׁ וְצִיחִים: וְצְחִים בִּיְנִנוּ תִּרְאֶינִה מַלְכוּתְךְ כַּדְּבָר הְאָמוּר בְּשִׁיִרִי וְנִיתְ מִלְכוּתְךְ בַּדְּבָר הְאָמוּר בְּשִׁירִי צִּוְנִוּן בְּעִּינִה מַלְכוּתְךְ בִּיְבְּרְ הַאָּמוּר בְּשִׁירִי צִּוְרָקְךְ:

יִּמְלֹדְ יִיְ לְעוֹלְם אָלֹדְוִךְ צִיּוֹן לְדֹר וְדֹר. בּרָּגְ מַלְבְּיִךְ בִּיּוֹן לְדֹר וְדֹר. בַּלְלוּיָה:

Reader.—Unto all generations we will declare thy greatness, and to all eternity we will proclaim thy holiness, and thy praise, O our God, shall not depart from our mouth for ever, for thou art a great and holy God and King. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

On the Sabbath of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:-the holy King.

Moses rejoiced in the gift of his portion, for thou didst call him a faithful servant: a diadem of glory didst thou place upon his head, when he stood before thee upon Mount Sinai; and in his hand he brought down the two tables of stone, upon which the observance of the Sabbath was prescribed, and thus it is written in thy Law:

### Exodus xxxi. 16, 17.

And the children of Israel shall keep the Sabbath, to observe the Sabbath throughout their generations, for an everlasting covenant. It is a sign between me and the children of Israel for ever, that in six days the Lord made the heavens and the earth, and on the seventh day he rested, and ceased from his work. Reader. לְדוֹר וָדוֹר נַנִּיד נְּדְלֵּךְ. וּלִנְצֵח נִצְהִים קָרָשָּׁתָדְ נַקְדִישׁ. וְשִׁבְחַדְּ אֶלהֵינוּ מִפְּינוּ לֹא יָמוּשׁ לְעוֹלָם וָעֶד. כִּי אֵל מֶלֶךְ נְדוֹל וְקְדוֹשׁ אָמָה • בָּרוּך אַמָּה וִיָּ הָאֵל הַקָּרוֹשׁ:

On the Sabbath of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:-הַבֶּּלֶךְ הַבַּוֹשׁ:

יִשְׂמֵח משָׁה בְּמַהְנַת הֶלְקוֹ, כִּי עֶבֶּר נָאֶבֶן כָרָאתָ לּוֹ. כִּלִיל תִפְאֵרֶת בְּרֹאשׁוֹ נָתַתָּ. בְּעָמָרוֹ לְבָּנֶיְךְ עַל הַר־ִּסִינֵי. וּשְׁ<mark>נֵי</mark> לְחֹת אֲבָנִים הוֹרִיד בְּיָדוֹ. וְכָתוּב בָּהֵב שָׁמִירַת שַׁבָּת. וָבֵן בָּתוֹב בְּתוֹרָתֶּךְ.

שמות ל'א מ'זדי'ז

וְשָׁמָרוּ בִנֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל אָת־הַשַּׁבְּת, לַעֲשׁוֹת אָת־הַשַּׁבָּת לְדֹרֹתָם בְּרִית עוֹלָם: בֵּינִי וּבִין בְּנֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל, אוֹת הָוֹא לְעֹלֶם. בִּי־שֵׁשֵׁת נְמִים עָשָׂה יְהַוָּה אֶת־הַשְּׁמֵיִם וְאֶת־הָאָהֶץ. יָבְיוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי שֻּׁבַת וַיִּנְפַשׁ: Accept, O Lord our God, thy people Israel and their prayer; restore the service to the pracle of thy house; receive in love and favor both the fire-offerings of Israel and their prayer; and may the service of thy people Israel be ever acceptable unto thee.

On New Moon and the Intermediate Days of Passover and Tabernacles say:—

Our God and God of our fathers! May our remembance rise, come and be accepted before thee, with the remembrance of our fathers, of Messiah the son of David thy servant, of Jerusalem thy holy city, and of all thy people the house of Israel, bringing deliverance and well-being, grace, lovingkindness and mercy, life and peace on this day of

On New Moon On Passover-the Feast of Unleavened the Feast of Bread.

On Tabernacles—the Feast of Tabernacles.

Remember us, O Lord our God, thereon for our well-being; be mindful of us for blessing and save us unto life: by thy promise of salvation and mercy, spare us and be gracious unto us; have mercy upon us and save us; for our eyes are bent upon thee, because thou art a gracious and merciful God and King.

And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restorest thy divine presence unto Zion.

רָצָהוְיָ אֶלהֵינוּ בְעַמְּךְ יִשִּׁרָאֵל וּבִתִפּלְּתָם. וָהָשֵׁב אַת־הָעַבוֹרָה לִרְבִיר בֵּיתֵךְ וִא<del>ְשֵׁי</del> יָשֶׁרָאֵל, וּתִפִּלְּתָם בְּאַהֲכָה תַקַבֵּל בִּרְצוּן, וּתָרָי לְרָצוֹן תָּמִיד עֲבוֹרַת יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמֶּךְ:

On New Moon and the Intermediate Days of Passover, and Tabernacles the following is added:-

אָלהֵינוּ וָאלהַי אֲבוֹתִינוּ . יַעֲלֶה וְיָבֹאׁ, וְיַנְּיִעַ, וְוַכָּאָה, וָיָבֶבֶּה וְיִשָּׁמֵע, וְיָפָּקָר וְיָוָבֵר, וִכְרֹגְנְוּ וּפִּקְדֹגְנִוּ. וְוִכְרוֹן אַבוֹתֵינוּ וְוִכְרוֹן מָשִׁית בֶּן דָּוָד עַבְּדֶּךְּ וְוִכְרוֹן וְרוּשָׁלַיִם עיר בודשה. וִוּכְרוֹן בָּל עַבְּד בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל לְפָנֶיְדְּ. לִפְּלֵישְׁה <mark>וּלְטוֹבָה, וּלְחָן וּלְחָטֶר וּלְרַחֲמִים, וּלְחַיִים וּלְשֶׁלוֹם, בִּיוֹם</mark>

On Tabernacles— On Passover— On New Moon say-

הַנֶּה. זַכְרֵנוּ יְיַ אֶּלֹהֵינוּ, בּוֹ לְמוֹבָה, וּפְּקְרֵנוּ בוֹ לִבְרָכָה, וּהוֹשִׁישֵנוּ בוֹ לְחַיִּים. וּבִּרְבַר יְשׁוּשָה וְרַחֲמִים, חוּם וְחָנ<mark>ֵנִּוּ,</mark> וְרַחֵם עֲלֵינוּ וְתוּשִׁיעֵנִוּ. כִּי אֵלֶוְךּ עִינִוְנוּ. כִּי אֵל כֶּלֶךְ חַנוּן וָרַחוּם אָנְּה:

וָתֶהָוֶינָה עִינִינוּ, בְּשׁוּבְךָּ לְצִיוֹן בְּרַהֲמִים. בָּרוּךְ אַהָּה וְיָ. הַמַּהְזִיר שְׁבִינְתוּ לְאִיוּן:

We give thanks unt Congregation in an undertonethee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers for ever and ever; thou art the Rock of our lives, the Shield of our salvation through every generation. We will give thanks unto thee and declare thy praise for our lives which are committed into thy hand, and for our souls which are in thy charge, and for thy miracles, which are daily with us, and for thy wonders and thy benefits, which are wrought at all times,

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers, the God of all flesh, our Creator and the Creator of all things in the beginning. Blessings and thanksgivings be to thy great and holy name, because thou hast kept us in life and hast preserved us; so mayest thou continue to keep us in life and to preserve us. O gather our exiles to thy holy courts to observe thy statutes, to do thy will, and to serve thee with a perfect heart; seeing that we give thanks unto thee. Blessed be the God to whom thanksgivings are due.

The Cong. in an undertone-מוֹדִים אַנַחֲנוּ לָךּ, שָׁאַמָּה הוא וְיָ אֶלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אָבוֹתִינוּ, אֱלֹהֵי כָּל־בָּשָׂר. יוֹצְרֵנוּ, יוֹצֵר בְּרֵאשִׁית. בָּרֶכוֹת וְהוֹדָאוֹת לְשִׁמְּדְּ הַנָּרוֹל וְהַקְּרוֹשׁ על שֶׁהֶחֶיִיתָנוּ וְקִיַּמְתָּנוּ. בִּן הַחַיֵנִוּ וּתְקַיָּמֵנוּ וּתְאַסוֹף נָּלְיוֹתִינוּ לְחַצְרֹת בָּוְשֶׁדְּ, לִשְׁמֹר חָקִיךּ, וַלַּצְשׁוֹת רָצֹנֶךְ, וּלְעָבִיּךְ בִּלֵבֶב שַׁלֶם, עַל שָׁאֲנַחָנוּ מוֹדִים לֶך. בָּרוּך אֵל הַהוֹדָאוֹת:

מוֹדִים אֲנַחְנוּ לָךְ, שָׁאַתָּה הוּא וָיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ, נאלהי אַבותינו, לעולם וָעָר. צור חַיִינוּ, בְּגַן יִשְׁעֵנוּ, אַתָּה הוּא לְרוֹר וְרוֹר. נוֹבֶה לְךְ וּנְסַפֵּר תִּהִלְּתֶּךְ, עַל חַוְינוּ הַמְּסוּרִים בְּוָהֶה, וְעַל נִשְׁמוֹתֵינוּ הַבְּּקוּדוֹת לָךְ, וְעַל נָפֶיךְ שֶׁבְּכֶלֹ־יוֹם עָמֻנוּ

וְעַל נִפְּלְאוֹתֶיךְ וְמוֹבוֹתֶיךְ שֶׁבְּכְל־עֵת, עֶרֶב נָבְכֵּר וְצָהָרָיִם. הַמּוֹב, כִּי לֹא־כָלוּ רַחֲמֶּיְהָ. וָהַבְּרָחֵם, כִּי לֹא־תַמוּ חֲסְבֵיךְ, מֵעוֹלְם קונו לְד: For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be continually blessed and exalted for ever and ever.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

O inscribe all the children of thy covenant for a happy life.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth, O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is Allgood, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks.

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader the following is introduced:—

Our God and God of our fathers, bless us with the three-fold blessing of thy Law written by the hand of Moses thy servant, which was spoken by Aaron and his sons, the priests, thy holy people, as it is said, The Lord bless thee, and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

Grant peace, welfare, blessing, grace, loving-kindness and mercy unto us and unto all Israel, thy people. Bless us, O our Father, even all of us together, with the light of thy countenance; for by the light of thy countenance thou hast given us, O Lord our God, the Law

וְעֵל־בְּלָם יִתְבָּרַךְ וְיִתְרוֹמֵם שִׁמְךְּ מֵלְבְּנוּ, תָמִיד לְעוֹלָם וָעֵד:

> On the Sabbath of Penitence say:— וֹרָתוֹב לְחַיִּם מוֹבִים כְּלֹ-בְּנִי בְּרִיתָּךְּ

וְכֹל הַחַיִּים יוֹדִוּךְ פֶּלָה וִיהַלֵּלוּ אֶת־שִּׁמְךְ בָּאָבֶת. הָאֵל יְשׁוּשְׁתֵנוּ וְעָוְרָתֵנוּ כֶּלְה. בְּרוּךְ אַהָה יִיָּ. הַפּוֹב שִׁמְךּ וּלְךָּ נָאָה לְהוֹדוּת:

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

אָלהֵינוּ וַאלהֵי אָכוֹתִינוּ. בְּרָבֵנוּ בַּבְּרָבָה הַמְשְׁעֶּשֶׁת בַּתֹּדָה. הַבְּתוּבָה עַל וָדִי משֶׁה עַבְּהֶךְ. הָאֲמוּרָה מִפִּי אַהְרֹּן וּבָנָיוּ כּהֲנִים. עַם קְרוֹשֶׁךְ כָּאָמוּר. וְבָרֶכְךְ וְיָ וִיְשְׁמְּרֶךְ: לָךְ שָׁלוֹם:

שִׁים שָׁלוֹם, מוֹבָה וּבְרָכָה, חֵן וְחֶפֶּה וְרַחֲמִים, עָלִינוּ וְעַל בְּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל עַפֶּּוְךָּ. וְרַחֲמִים, אָבִינוּ בְּלָנוּ, בְּאָחָר בְּאוֹר בְּנִוְךְּ. וִבִּחָבִנוּ אָבִינוּ בְּלָנוּ, בְּאָחָר בְּאוֹר בְּנִוְךְּ. of life, lovingkindness and righteousness, blessing, mercy, life and peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and in every hour with thy peace.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

In the book of life, blessing, peace and good sustenance may we be remembered and inscribed before thee, we and all thy people the house of Israel, for a happy life and for peace. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest peace.

Blessed art thou, O Lord, who blessest thy people Israel with peace.

O my God! guard my tongue from evil and my lips from speaking guile; and to such as curse me let my soul be dumb, yea, let my soul be unto all as the dust. Open my heart to thy Law, and let my soul pursue thy commandments. If any design evil against me, speedily make their counsel of none effect, and frustrate their designs. Do it for the sake of thy name, do it for the sake of thy right hand, do it for the sake of thy holiness, do it for the sake of thy Law. In order that thy beloved ones may be delivered, O save with thy right hand, and answer me. Let the words of my mouth

הַיִּים וְאַהַבַת הֶפֶּר, וּצְדָכָה וּבְּרָכָה, וָרַהָמִים, וְחַיִּים וְשָׁלוֹם. וְמוֹב בְּצִינֶיְךְ לְבָרֵךְ אֶת־עַמְּךְ יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּבָל־עֵת וּבְכְלֹ־ שָׁעָה בִּשְׁלוֹמֶךְ.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say;-

בְּםֵפֶר חַיִּים. בְּרָכָה וְשָׁלוֹם. וּפַּרְנָסָה מוֹבָ<mark>ה. נִזְכֵר</mark> וְנָבֶּחֵב לְפָנֶיְךָ. אָנַחֲנוּ וְכָל־צַמְּךָ. בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל. לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים וּלְשָׁלוֹם. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. עוֹשֵׂה הַשָּׁלוֹם:

בֶּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. הַמְּבָרֵךְ אֶת־עַמּוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל בשלום:

אַלהָי. נְצוֹר לְשׁוֹנִי מִרָע, וּשְׂפְתִי מִרָּבֵּר מָרְמֶה. וַלִּמְקַלְלַי נַפִּשִׁי תִדּוֹם, וַנַפְשִׁי, בִּעְפָּר לַכֹּל תִּהְנֶה: פְּתַח לִבִּי בְּתוֹרֶתֶךְ, וּבְמִצְוֹתֵיךְ תרדוף וַפִּשִׁי. וִכל הַחושָׁבִים עֲלֵי רָעָה, מְהַרָ<mark>ה</mark> הָפֶּר עֲצֶתָם, וְכַּוְלָבִל מַחְשְׁבוֹתָם, עֲשֵׁה לְמַעֵן שָׁמֶדָ. עֲשֵׂה לִמַעוֹ יִמִנֶגְדָּ. עֲשֵׂה לִמַעוֹ קִדְשְׁתֶדָּ. עשה לפען תורָהֶד. לפען יִחָלצון יִדיבֶיד. הוּשִׁיעָה יָבִיינְדְּ וַעַנִנִי: יִהְיוּ לְרָצוֹן אַבְּ<mark>ּרִי־פִּי</mark>

and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer. He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel, and say ye, Amen.

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years.

On New Moon, Festivals, the Intermediate Days of Festivals and on Chanukah, Hallel, p. 313, is said after the Amidah

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Accept our prayer in mercy and in favor.

Reader.—May the prayers and supplications of all Israel be accepted by their Father who is in heaven; and say ye, Amen.

יָהֶנִיוֹן לִבִּי לְבָּנֵןךּ יְיָ צוּרִי וִגְאֲלִי: עשָׁה שְׁלוֹם בְּמְרוֹמֶיו הוֹא יַצְשָּׁה שָׁלוֹם עָלֵינוּ וְעַל בֶּל־ יִשְרָאֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהִי רָצוֹן לְפָנֶוְךּ , יָיָ אֶלֹהִינוּ וֵאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹ<mark>תְינוּ, שֶׁיִבְּנֶה</mark> <mark>בִּית הַמִּ</mark>לְדָשׁ בִּמְהַרָה בְּיָמֵינוּ, וְתוֹ חָלְּלֵנוּ, בְּתוֹרֶתֶךְ: וְשֶׁ<mark>ם</mark> נַעֲבֶדְדְ בְּיִרְאָה, בִּימֵי עוֹלֶם וּרְשָׁנִים בַּןְדְמוֹנִיּוֹת: וְעַרְבָ<mark>ה</mark> <mark>לַיִי</mark> מִנְחַת יְהוּדָה וִירוּשָׁלְחָ, כִּימִי עוֹלָם, וּכְשָׁנִים בַּרְמוֹנִיוֹת<mark>:</mark> On New Moon, Festivals, the Intermediate Days of Festivals, and on Chanukah, Hallel, p. 313, is said after the Amidah

יִתְגַּדַל וְיִתְקַדַשׁ שְׁמָה רַבָּא, בְּעָלְטָא דִּי־בְרָא Reader. בָרְעוּתָה. וְנַמְלִיךְ מַלְכוּתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי הי־

בָל־בִּית יֶשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעֲנָלָא וּבִוְמַן כָּןרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: יהא שְּמֵה רַבָּא, מְבָרַךְ לְעָלַם וּלְעַלְבֵי Cong. and Reader. עֻלְמַיָּא.

יִתְבָּרַךְ וִישְׁתַבַּח, וְיִתְפָּאַר וְיִתְרַמִּם, וְיִ<mark>תְנַשִּׂאְ Reader.</mark> יִּתְהַבַּר, וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְהַלֵּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־קְדְשָׁא בְּרִיךְ הוּא. לְאֵלֶא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, הְשְׁבְחָתָא וְגָחֶ**מָתָא, דִּיֹּ** אָמִירָן בְּעָלְטָא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

בקבל בְּרַחֲמִים וּבְרָצוֹן אֶת הְפִּלְתֵנוּ:

תְּתְקַבַּל צְלוֹתְהוֹן וּבָעוּתְהוֹן הִי־כָל־יִשְׂרָאֵל ְלֶבְ<mark>יִם</mark> Reader. צַבוּהוֹן דִּי בשְׁמַיֵּא. וָאִמְרוּ צְּמֵן: Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

Reader.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

Reader.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

## ORDER OF READING THE LAW ON SAB-BATHS AND FESTIVALS.

There is none like unto thee among the gods, O Lord; and there are no works like unto thine. Thy kingdom is an everlasting kingdom, and thy dominion endureth throughout all generations. The Lord reigneth; the Lord hath reigned; the Lord shall reign for ever and ever. The Lord will give strength unto his people; the Lord will bless his people with peace.

Father of mercies, do good in thy favor unto Zion; build thou the walls of Jerusalem. For in thee alone do we trust, O King, high and exalted God, Lord of worlds.

### The Ark is Opened.

Reader and Cong.—And it came to pass, when the ark set forward, that Moses said, Rise up, O Lord, and thine enemies shall be scattered, and they that hate thee shall flee before thee. For out of Zion shall go forth the Law, and the word of the Lord from Jerusalem.

יָהִי שֵׁם יָיָ מְבֹרֶך מֵעַתָּה וְעַד עוֹלֶם: Cong.

יָתָא שְׁלָמָא רַבָּא מְן־שְׁמֵיָא וְחַיִּים, עָלֵיְנוּ Reader. יָעַל־בָּל־יִשְׂרָאַל, וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

:עָוָרִי מֵעָם יָנָ עשֵׁה שְׁמַיִם וָאָרֶץ Cong.

עְּשֶׂה שָׁלוֹם בִּמְרוּמִיו, הוּא יַעֲשֶׂה שָׁלוֹם, עֲלֵיְנוּ Reader. וְעַל־בָּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאָמְרוּ אָמֵן:

 סדר קריאת התורה לשבת ויום פוב
 אין בְּמְוֹדְ בָאָלהִים אֲדֹנִי וְאִין בְּמַצְשָׂיְדְ:
 מַלְכוּתְדְ מֵלְכוּת בָּל־עֹלְמִים וּמָמְשֵׁלְתְּדְ בְּכֶל הור וְדֹר: יְיִ מָּלֶדְ יִיְ מָלֶדְ יִיְ וֹ יִמְלֹדְ לְעֹלְם וְעָד:
 יְיָ עוֹ לְעַמּוֹ וִתִּן יִיְ וְיִבְּרֵדְ אָת־עַמּוֹ בַשְׁלוֹם:

רָם וְנִשָּׂא אֲדוֹן עוֹלָמִים: הוֹמוֹת יְרוּשָׁלָם: כִּי כִּךְ לְבַד בְּמָחְנוּ מֶלֶךְ אֵל בַּם וְנִשָּׂא אֲדוֹן עוֹלָמִים:

The Ark is opened

Reader and Congregation:—

וַיְהִי בִּנְסְעַ הָאָרן וַיְאֹמֶר משָׁה. קּוּמָה וּ יָיָ וְיָבֶּצוּ אֹיָבֶיךְ וְיָגָסוּ מְשַׂנְאֶיךְ מִפְּנֶיְךְ: כִּי מִצִּיוֹן הַצֵּא תוֹרָה וּדְבַר־יָיָ מִירוּשְׁלָּם: The Reader takes the Scroll of the Law and Says:-

Blessed be he who in his holiness gave the Law to his people Israel.

In some Congregations the following is said:—

Zohar, Parshath Vayakhel.

Blessed be the name of the Sovereign of the universe. Blessed be thy crown and thy abiding-place. Let thy favor rest with thy people Israel for ever: show them the redemption of thy right hand in thy holy temple. Vouchsafe unto us the benign gift of thy light, and in mercy accept our supplications. May it be thy will to prolong our life in well-being. Let me also be numbered among the righteous, so that thou mayest be merciful unto me, and have me in thy keeping, with all that belong to me and to thy people Israel. Thou art he that feedeth and sustaineth all; thou art he that ruleth over all; thou art he that ruleth over kings, for dominion is thine. I am the servant of the Holy One, blessed be he, before whom and before whose glorious Law I prostrate myself at all times: not in man do I put my trust, nor upon any angel do I rely, but upon the God of heaven, who is the God of truth, and whose Law is truth, and whose prophets are prophets of truth, and who aboundeth in deeds of goodness and truth. In him I put my trust, and unto his holy and glorious name I utter praises. May it be thy will to open my heart unto thy Law, and to fulfil the wishes of my heart and of the hearts of all thy people Israel for good, for life, and for peace.

The Reader takes the Scroll of the Law, and says:-

# בָּרוּךְ שָׁנְתַן תּוֹרָה לְעַמּוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל בִּקְרָשְׁתוֹ:

In some Congregations the following is said:-

זוהר פ' ויקהל

בָּרִיךְ שְׁמֵה דָּטָרֵא עַלְטָא, בְּרִיךְ בִּחָרֶךְ וְאַתְּרֶךְ . וְהֵא רָעוּתָד עם עַמָּד יִשְׂרָאֵל לְעָלַם. וּפָּרָכַן יִמִינָדּ, אַחַוּי לְעַמָּד בבית מקדשה, ולְצַמְטוּנֵא לָנָא מִטוּב נְהוֹרָךְ, וּלְקַבֵּל צָלוֹתֶנֶא בְּבַחֲמִין: יְהָא רַצֵּוָא ,ֻקְדָמֶךְ, דִתוֹרִיךְ לָן חַיִּין בְּמִיבוּתָא. וְלֶהָוֵא אֲנָא פְּקִידָא בְּגוֹ צַדִּיכַיָּא, לְמִרְחַם עָלִי, וּלְמִנְמַר יָתִי, וְיַת בָּל־דִּי לִי, וְדִי לְעַמָּךְ יִשְׂרָאֵל: אַנְתְּ הוּא ָזָן לְכְּלָא וּמְפַּרְגִם לְכִּלָּא. אַנְתְּ הוּא שׁלִּים עַל כְּלָ<mark>א. אַנְתְּ</mark> הוא דְשַׁלִּים עַל מַלְכַיָּא, וּמַלְכוּתָא דִּי־לָדְ הִיא: אֲנָא עַבְּדָא ָדָקוּרָשָׁא בָּרִיךָ הוּא, דְּםָנְיְרָנָא לַמָּה וֹמְקַמָּא דִּיקַר אוֹרַיְ<mark>תָה,</mark> בָּכֶל עָדָן וִעָדָן. לָא עַל אֶנֶשׁ רָחָיצְנָא. וְלָא עַל בַּר אֶלְהִין ָםָמִיכָנָא.אֶלָּא בָּאֶלָרָא רִשְׁמַיָּא.דָהוּא אֶלָרָאקשׁוֹ<mark>ם.וְאוֹרַיְתִהּ</mark> קשום. וּנְבִיאָוֹהִי קְשׁוֹם. וּמַסְגֵּא לְמֶעְבַּר מַבְּנָן וּקְשׁוֹם. בָּה אַנָא רָחַץ. וְלִשְׁמֵה קַדִּישָׁא יַקּירָא אָנָא אָמַר תּוּשְׁבְּחָן: יְהָא רַעַנָא קָדֶטֶדְ דְּתִפְּתַח לִבִּי בְּאוֹבוְחָא. וְתַשְׁלִים מִשְׁאֵלִין דָּלְבִּי, וַלְבָּא דָבָל־עַבֶּךְ וִשְׂרָאָל. לְפַב וּלְחַיִּין וְלִשְׁלָם:

### On Festivals the following is said:-

The Lord, the Lord is a merciful and gracious God, slow to anger and abounding in lovingkindness and truth; keeping lovingkindness for thousands, forgiving iniquity and transgression and sin. (To be said three times.)

Lord of the universe, fulfil the wishes of my heart for good; grant my desire, give me my request, even unto me, thy servant, — the son of — (thy maid servant — the daughter of —), and make me worthy (together with my wife,) (my husband,) (my children,) to do thy will with a perfect heart; and deliver me from the evil inclination. O grant our portion in thy Law; make us worthy to have thy divine presence abiding with us; vouchsafe unto us the spirit of wisdom and understanding, the spirit of counsel and might, the spirit of knowledge and fear of the Lord. So also may it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that I may be fitted to do such deeds as are good in thy sight, and to walk in the way of the upright before thee. Sanctify us by thy commandments, that we may merit the long and blessed life of the world to come: guard us from evil deeds, and also from evil hours that visit and afflict this world. As for him who trusteth in the Lord, let lovingkindness surround him Amen.

Let the words of my mouth and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer.

And as for me, may my prayer unto thee, O Lord, be in an acceptable time: O God, in the abundance of thy lovingkindness, answer me in the truth of thy salvation.

On Festivals the following is said:-

יְהֹוָה וֹ יְהֹוָה אֵל רַחוּם וְחַנוּן אֶרֶךְ אַפַּוְם וְרַב חֶפֶּר וָאָפֶת: נֹצֵר חֶפֶר לָאֲלָפִים נשׁא עַוֹן וָפֶשַׁע וְחַמָּאָה וְנַאַּה:

(to be said three times.)

רבון הַעוֹלֶם. מַלֵּא מִשְׁאֲלוֹת לִבִּי לְמוֹבָה. וְהָבֵּק רְצוֹגְיּ וָתָן שְׁאַלָתִי לִי עַבְּדְּדְ (פּ׳ בֶּן פּ׳) אֲמֶתְדְ (פּ׳ בַּת פּ׳) וְזַבֵּגְי (וְאֶת־אִשְׁתִּי) (וְאֶת־בַּעֲלִי) (וּבָנֵי וּבְנוֹתַי) לַעֲשׁוֹת רְצוֹנְ<mark>ךְּ</mark> בָּלַבָּב שָׁלֵם. וּמַלְּמִנִי מִיֵּצֶר דָרַע.וְתוֹ חָלָקנוּ בְּתוֹרָתֶהָ. <u>וְזַבֵּנוּ כְדֵי שֶׁתִשְׁרֶה שְׁכִינְתְךְּ עֲלֵינוּ. וְהוֹפַע עַלֵּינוּ רְוּחַ חָבְּמָה</u> וּבִינָה רְוּם עַצָה וּנְבוּרָה רְוּם בַּעַת וְיִרְצַת יִיָּ. וְבוּ יְהִי רָצוֹן <mark>ָבִלְּפָנֶיךְ יָיִ אֶלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ שֶׁאָוְכֶּה לַצְשׁוֹת פַּוְצְשִׁים</mark> מובים בְּצִינֶוְךָ. וְלַלֶּכֶת בְּדַרָבִי וְשָׁרִים לְבָּנֶוְךָּ. וְלַדְשׁנוּ בְּמָצְוֹתֶיךְ בְּדֵי שָׁנִוְבֶּה לְחַיִּים טוֹבִים וַאֲּרְבִּים לְחַיֵּי הָעוֹלֶ<mark>ם</mark> הַבָּא. וְתִשְׁמְרֵנוּ מִפַּעִשִים רָעִים וּמִשֶּׁעוֹת רַעוֹת הַמִּתְרַנְשׁוֹח לָבא לַעוּלָם. וְהַבּוֹאַה בַּנִי חָפֶר וְסוֹבַבֶּנוּ. אָבוּן:

יִהְיוּ לְרָצוֹן אָמְרֵי פִּי וְהָגִּיוֹן לִבִּי לְפָּגֶּיְהְ וְיָ צוֹרִי וְגּאֲּלִי: נאָנִי תְפִּלֶּתִי לְדְּ וְיָ צִת רָצוֹן אֶלחֹים בְּרָב־חַסְהֶּךְּ אֵנְגִיּי בָּאֶטֶת יִשְׁעֶךְ:

(This verse is said three times)

The Reader takes the Scroll of the Law, and the following is said:—

Reader and Cong.—Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is One.

Reader and Cong.—One is our God; great is our Lord; holy is his name.

Reader.—Magnify the Lord with me, and let us exalt his name together.

Reader and Cong.—Thine, O Lord, is the greatness, and the power, and the glory, and the victory, and the majesty: for all that is in the heaven and in the earth is thine; thine, O Lord, is the kingdom, and the supremacy as head over all. Exalt ye the Lord our God, and worship at his footstool: holy is he. Exalt ye the Lord our God, and worship at his holy mount; for the Lord our God is holy.

Magnified and hallowed, praised and glorified, exalted and extolled above all be the name of the Supreme King of Kings, the Holy One, blessed be he, in the worlds which he hath created,—this world and the world to come,—in accordance with his desire, and with the desire of them that fear him, and of all the house of Israel: the Rock everlasting, the Lord of all creatures, the God of all souls, who dwelleth in the wide-extended heights, who inhabiteth the heaven of heavens of old; whose holiness is above the Chayoth and above the throne of glory. Now, therefore, thy name, O Lord our God, shall be hallowed amongst us

The Reader takes the Scroll of the Law, and the following

Reader and Congregation:-

יִשְׁמֵע יִשְׂרָאֵל יְהֹנָה אֵָלֹהֵינוּ יְהֹנָה וּ אֶּחָר:

Reader and Congregation:-

אָדָר אָלהִינוּ נָּדוֹל אָדוֹגוְנוּ כָּדוֹשׁ שְׁמוֹ:

בַּדְלוּ לַיָּי אָתִי וּנְרוֹמֲמָה שְׁמוֹ יַחְדָּו:

Reader and Congregation:-

לד ווָ הַנְּּדָלָה וְהַנְּבוּרָה וְהַתִּפְאָהֶת וְהַנָּצְח וָהַהוֹד. כִּי כֹל בַּשָּׁמַיִם וּבָאָרֶץ לְדְּ יָיָ הַמַּמְלְבָּה יָדַמְּתְנַשֵּׂא לְכֹל לְרֹאשׁ: רוֹמֲמוּ יָנְ אֵלהִינוּ יָהָשָׁתַּחֲוּוּ לַהָּרֹם רַגְּלֶיו קָרוֹשׁ הוּא: רוֹמָמוּ יִי אָלהִינוּ וְהִשְּׁתַּחֲוּוּ לְהַר קָּרְשׁוֹ כִּי כָּרוֹשׁ יִי אֵלהִינוּ: עַל הַכּל יִתְגַדֵּל וְיִתְקַדַּשׁ, וְיִשְׁתַבַּח, וְיִתְפָּאַר, וְיִתְרוֹמֵם, וָיִתְנַשֵּׂא: שָׁמוֹ שֶׁל־מֶלֶךְ מַלְבֵי הַמְּלָכִים, הַקָּרוֹשׁ בְּרוּדְ <mark>הוא: בַּעוֹלְמוֹת שֶׁבָּרָא. הָעוֹלְם הַנֶּה וְהָעוֹלֶם הַבָּא: בְּרְצוֹנוֹ</mark> <mark>וְבִרְצוֹן יְרֵאָיו, וְבִרְצוֹן בָּל־בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל: צוּר הַעוֹלְמִים,</mark> אָדוֹן בָּל־הַבְּרִיוֹת, אֶלְוֹהַ בָּל־הַוְּפְשׁוֹת: הַיוֹשֵׁב בְּמֶרְחֲבִי מָרוֹם, הַשׁוֹבֵן בִּשְׁמִי שְׁמֵי קֶדֶם: קְדְשָׁתוֹ עַל־הַחֵיוֹ<mark>ת,</mark> וּקְרְשָׁתוֹ עַל־בּפָא הַבָּבוֹר: וּבָבֵן יִתְקַדֵּשׁ שִׁמְךְּ בְּנוּ, יְיָ

in the sight of all living. Let us sing a new song before him, as it is written, Sing unto God, sing praises unto his name, extol ye him that rideth upon the heavens by his name Jah, and exult before him. And may we see him, eye to eye, when he returneth to his habitation, as it is written, For they shall see eye to eye, when the Lord returneth unto Zion. And it is said, And the glory of the Lord shall be revealed, and all flesh shall see it together; for the mouth of the Lord hath spoken it.

May the Father of mercy have mercy upon a people that have been borne by him. May he remember the covenant with the patriarchs, deliver our souls from evil hours, check the evil inclination in them that have been carried by him, grant us of his grace an everlasting deliverance, and in the attribute of his goodness fulfil our desires by salvation and mercy.

The Scroll of the Law is placed upon the desk, and the Reader says the following:—

And may he help, shield and save all who trust in him, and let us say, Amen. Ascribe all of you greatness unto our God, and render honor to the Law.

Here the Reader names the Person who is called to the Reading of the Law.

Blessed be he, who in his holiness gave the Law unto his people Israel. The Law of the Lord is perfect, restoring the soul: the testimony of the Lord is faithful, making wise the simple. The precepts of the Lord are right, rejoicing the heart: the commandment of the Lord is pure, enlightening the eyes. The Lord will give strength unto his people.

אָלהֵינוּ, לִעִינֵי בָּל־חָי: וְנאֹמֵר לְפָנֵיו שִׁיר חַדָשׁ, בַּבָּחוּב: שִׁירוּ לֵאלהִים, וַמְּרוּ שִׁמוֹ, כִלוּ לֶרֹכֵב בַּעַרָבוֹת, בִּיָה שָׁמוֹ, וְטִלְזוֹ לְפָנֵיו: וְנִרָאָהוֹ עַיִן בְּעֵיוַ, בְשׁוֹבוֹ אֶל־נְוְהֵוֹּ, בַּבָּתוּב: בִּי עַיָן בְּעַיָן יִרְאוּ, בְּשׁוּב יְיַ צִיּוֹן: וְנָאָמֵר, וְנִגְּלְ**ה** בָּבוֹד יָיַ, וַרָאוּ כָּל־בֶּשָׂר יַחָבָוּ, כִּי פִּי יִיָ דְבֵּר:

אַב הָרַחַמִים, הוּא וְרַחָם עַם עֵמוּסִים, וְוְזְכּוֹ<mark>ר כְּרִית</mark> אָתָנִים, וְיַצִּיל נַפְּשׁותִינוּ מָן־הַשָּׁעוֹת הָרָעוֹת, וְיִנְעַר בְּו<mark>ִצֶר</mark> הָרַע מִן הַנְּשׂוּאִים, וְיָחֹן אוֹתָנוּ לִפְּלֵישֵת עוֹלְמִים, וִימַלֵּא בָּשְׁצֵּלוֹתְינוּ, בְּמָדָה מוֹבָה וְשׁוּעָה וְרַחֲמִים:

The Scroll of the Law is placed upon the desk, and the Reader says the following:-

וְיַעֲזוֹר וְיָגִן וְיוֹשִׁיעַ לְכֹל הַחוֹסִים בּוֹ וִנֹאֹמֵר אָמֵן: הַכּל הָבוּ וְדֵל לֵאלהֵינוּ וּתְנוּ כָבוֹד לַתוֹרָה: כהן קרב. יַעֲמוֹד

Here the Reader names the Person who is called to the Reading of the Law.

בָּרוּך שָׁנְתַן תּוֹרָה לְעַמּוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל בִּקְרָשְׁתוֹ: תורת וָי תָּמִימָה מְשִׁיבַת נָפָשׁ צִרוּת וָי נָאָמָנָה מַחָבִּימַת בָּתִי: פִּקוּהֵי וָיָ יְשָׁרִים מְשַׂמְּחֵי־לֵב מָצְוַת וָיָ בָּרָה מְאִירַת עִינְוָם: וְיָ עוֹ לְעַמּוֹ וָתֵּן the Lord will bless his people with peace. As for God, his way is perfect: the word of the Lord is tried: he is a shield unto all them that trust in him.

Cong. and Reader.—And ye that cleave unto the Lord your God are alive every one of you this day.

Those who are called to the Reading of the Law say the following Blessing:—

Bless ye the Lord who is to be blessed.

Cong.—Blessed be the Lord, who is to be blessed for ever and ever.

The Response of the Congregation is repeated, and the Blessing continued:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast chosen us from all peoples, and hast given us thy Law. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who givest the Law.

After the reading of a Section of the Law, the following

Blessing is said:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast given us the Law of truth, and hast planted everlasting life in our midst. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who givest the Law.

יָנָ וּ וְבָרֵךְ אָת־עַמּוֹ בַשְּׁלוֹם: הָאָל הָמִים דַּּרְ<del>כּוֹ</del> אָמְרַת יָנָ צְרוּפָּה בָּאָן הוּא לְכֹל הַחוֹסִים בּוֹ:

Congregation and Reader:-

וְצַהֶּם הַדְּבֵקִים בַּיִי אֶלהֵיכֶם הַיִּים כְּלְכֶם הַיּוֹם:

Those who are called to the Reading of the Law say the following Blessing:—

בַּרַכוּ אָת־יִיָּ הַמְּבֹרָךְ:

Congregation:-

בָּרוּך וְיָ הַמְּבֹרְךְ לְעוֹלָם וְעָד:

The Response of the Congregation is repeated and the Blessing continued;—

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָנְ אֶלהִוּנוּ מָלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם. אֲשֶׁר בְּחוּדְ בְּנוּ מִבָּל־הָעַמִּים וְנְתַוֹילָנוּ אָת־תוֹרָתוֹּ. בְּרוּדְ אַתָּה וְיָ. נוֹתֵן הַתּוֹרָה:

After the Reading of a Section of the Law, the following Blessing is said:—

אַתָּה וְיָּי נְּלָהְינוּ מֶּלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם. אֲשֶׁר נְתַּן לָגוּ תּוֹרַת אֲמֶת. וְהַיֵּי עוֹלָם נָפַע בְּתוֹבֵנוּ. בְּרוּךְ בָּתִּה וִיָּ. נוֹתָן הַתּוֹרָה: Persons who have been in peril of their lives, during journeys by sea or land, in captivity or sickness, upon their deliverance or recovery say the following, after the conclusion of the last Blessing:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who vouchsafest benefits unto the undeserving, who hast also vouchsafed all good unto me.

### The Congregation respond:-

He who hath vouchsafed all good unto thee, may he vouchsafe all good unto thee for ever.

The following is said by the Father of a Bar-Mitzvah, when the latter has concluded the Blessing after having been called to the Reading of the Law.

Blessed be he who hath freed me from the responsibility for this child.

After the Reading of the Law, the Scroll is held up, and the Congregation say the following:—

And this is the Law which Moses set before the children of Israel, according to the commandment of the Lord by the hand of Moses. It is a tree of life to them that grasp it, and of them that uphold it every one is rendered happy. Its ways are ways of pleasantness, and all its paths are peace. Length of days is in its right hand; in its left hand are riches and honor. It pleased the Lord, for his righteousness' sake, to magnify the Law and to make it honorable.

Before the Lesson from the Prophets the following is said:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the aniverse, who hast chosen good prophets, and hast found pleasure in their words which were spoker

Persons who have been in peril of their lives, during journeys by sea or land, in captivity or sickness, upon their deliverance or recovery say the following after the conclusion of the last Blessing:—

בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה וָנְ אָלהֵינוּ מָלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. הַגּוֹמֵל לְחַיָּבִים מוֹבוֹת. שָׁנְּמָלֵנִי כָּל־מוֹב:

The Congregation respond:—

מִי שָׁנְמָלְדְּ בֶּל-מוֹב. הוּא וִנְמָלְדְּ בְּל-מוֹב מֶלְה:

The following is said by the Father of a Bar-Mitzvah, when the latter has concluded the Blessing after having been called to the Reading of the Law:—

# בַרוּך שֶׁבִּמְרַנִי מִעְנִשׁוֹ שֶׁל וָה:

After the Reading of the Law, the Scroll is held up, and the Congregation say the following:—

וְזֹאת הַתּוֹרָה אֲשֶׁר־שָׁם משֶׁה לִפְנִי בְּנֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל עַל־פִּי יִי בְּיַד־משֶׁה: עִץ־חַיִּים הִיא לַמַּהְוִיקִים בְּה וְתֹמְכֶּיהָ מְאָשֶׁר: דְּרָכֶיְהָ דַּרְבֵּי־נְעֵם וְכָל־ נְתִיבֹתֶיהָ שֶׁלוֹם: אְרֶךְ יָמִים בִּימִינְה בִּשְּׁמֹאֵלְה עְשֶׁר וְכָבוֹד: יִיָּ חָפֵּץ לְמַעַן צִּדְכוֹ וַיִּדִּיל תּוֹרָה וִיַּאִדִיר:

Before the Lesson from the Prophets the following is said:
בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִי אֵלהִינוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלְם. אֲשֶׁר בְּחַר בָּנִבִיאִים טוֹבִים וְרָצָה בְּדִבְּרֵיהִם הַנָּאָמֲרִים in truth. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hast chosen the Law, and Moses thy servant, and Israel thy people, and prophets of truth and righteousness.

After the Lesson from the Prophets the following is said:--

Blesed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, Rock of all worlds, righteous through all generations, O faithful God, who sayest and doest, who speakest and fulfillest, all whose words are truth and righteousness. Faithful art thou, O Lord our God, and faithful are thy words, and not one of thy words shall return void, for thou art a faithful and merciful God and King. Blessed art thou, O Lord, God, who art faithful in all thy words.

Have mercy upon Zion, for it is the home of our life, and save her that is grieved in spirit speedily, even in our days. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest Zion joyful through her children.

Gladden us, O Lord our God, with Elijah the prophet, thy servant, and with the kingdom of the house of David, thine anointed. Soon may he come and rejoice our hearts. Suffer not a stranger to sit upon his throne, nor let others any longer inherit his glory; for by thy holy name thou didst swear unto him, that his light should not be quenched for ever. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Shield of David.

בָּאָבֶּת:בָּרוּךאַתָּהוָיָ.הַבּוֹהֵרבַּתוֹרָהוּבְמשָׁה עַבְדּוֹ וּבְיִשְׂרָאַל עַפוֹ וּבִוְבִיאֵי דְאָבֶת וָצָדֵק:

After the Lesson from the Prophets the following is said:-

בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ מֶלֵךְ הָעוֹלַם. צוּר כָּל־ <mark>בְּעוֹלְמִים צַדִּיק בְּכָל־הַדּוֹרוֹת הָאֵל הַנָּאָמֶן</mark> הָאוֹמֵר וְעוֹשֶׁה הַמְּדַבֵּר וּמְקַיִם שֶׁבְּלֹ־דְּבְרָיו אָמֶת וָצָדֶק: נָאֲמָן צַּתָּה הוּא וִיְ אֱלֹהֵינוּ וְנֵאֲמָנִים דַבָּהֵיך וִדָבָר אָדֶד מִדְבָהֵיך אַחוֹר לאֹינַשׁוּב בִיכָּם. כִּי אַל מֶלֶך נָאֲמֶן וְרַחֲמֶן אָתָה. בְּרוּך צַּתָה וָיָ. דָאֵל דַנָּאָמָן בְּבֶל־דִּבְרֵיו:

רַהָם עַל־צִיוֹן כִּי הִיא בֵּית חַיַּוְגוּ וְלַעֲלְוּבַת נָבֶשׁ תּוֹשִׁיעַ בִּמְהַרָה בְיָמֵינוּ: בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. מְשַׁמֵחַ צִּיוֹן בְּבָנֵוְהָ:

שַׂמְחֵנוּ יִיָּ אֵלהֵינוּ בְּאֵלִיְרוּ הַנְּבִיא עַבְהֵּךְּ וּבְמַלְכוּת בֵּית דָּוִד מְשִׁיחֶךְ. בִּמְהַרָה יָבא וְיָגֵל לְבֵנוּ. עַל־כִּסְאוֹ לֹא־וֵשֶׁב זְר וְלֹא יִנְחֲלוּ עוֹד אָחָרִים אָת־כָּבוֹדוֹ. כִּי בְשֵׁם כָּןדְשְׁךּ נִשְׁבַּעְתָּ לּוֹ שָׁלֹא יִבְבָּה גַרוֹ לְעוֹלֶם וְעֵד. בָּרוּךְ אַתֶּהייָ. מַגַן דַּוִד: On Sabbaths, including the Intermediate Sabbath of Passover.

sav:-

For the Law, for the divine service, for the prophets, and for this Sabbath day, which thou, O Lord our God, hast given us for holiness and for rest, for honor and for glory.

For all these we thank and bless thee, O Lord our God, blessed be thy name by the mouth of every living being continually and for ever. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who sanctifiest the Sabbath.

On the Three Festivals, as also on the Intermediate Sabbath of Tabernacles, say:-

For the Law, for the divine service, for the prophets; On the Sabbath; for this Sabbath day,

On Passover sav-1 and for this day of the Feast of Unleavened Bread.

and for this day and for this day of the Feast of of the Feast of Weeks.

On Pentecost- | On Tabernacles-Tabernacles.

On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly: and for this Eighth-day feast of Solemn Assembly, which thou, O Lord our God, hast given us (on Sabbath add, for holiness and for rest,) for joy and gladness, for honor and glory,—for all these we thank and bless thee, O Lord our God, blessed be thy name by the mouth of every living being continually and for Blessed art thou, O Lord, who sanctifiest (on Sabbath add, the Sabbath) Israel and the Festivals.

On Sabbaths, including the Intermediate Sabbath of Passover say:—

עַל־הַתּוֹרָה וְעַל־הָעֲבוֹרָה וְעַל־הַנְּבִיאִים וְעַל־ יוֹם הַשַּׁבָּת הַנָּה שָׁנְּתִתְּ־לְּנִוּ יִיָּ אָלהֵינוּ לִקְךְשְׁה וְלִמְנוּחָה לְבָבוֹד וּלְתִּבְּאֲרָת:

ַ עַל-הַכּלֹיְיָ אֶלְהִינוּ אֲנַחְנוּ מוּדִים לְךְ וּמְבְּרָבִים אוֹתְךּ. וִתְבָּרַךְ שִׁמְדְ בְּפִּיּ כָל־חֵי תָּמִיד לְעוּלְם אַנְרָ. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. מְלַהֵּשׁ הַשַּׁבָּת:

On the Three Festivals, as also on the Intermediate Sabbath of Tabernacles, say:—

on) על־הַתּוֹרָה וְעַל־הָנְעבוֹדָה וְעַל־הַנְּבִיאִים וְעַל־יוֹם (Sabbath add

on Tabernacles say- on Pentecost say— on Passover say— חַג הַמַּצוֹת הַוֶּה חַג הַשְּׁבוּעוֹת הַוֶּה חַג הַפְּכּוֹת הַוֶּה

> on the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly say— הַשְּׁמִינִי חַג הְעַצֶּרֶת הַוֶּה

שֶּנֶתְתָּ לְּנִּוּ יִיָּ אֶּלהִוֹנוּ (on Sabbath add לְּקְדְשָׁה וְלִּמְנּוּחָה)
לְשָׁשׁוֹן וּלְשִׁמְחָה לְבָבוֹד וּלְתִפְּאָרֶת. עַל־הַכּל יִיָ אֶלהִוֹנוּ
אָנְחְנוּ מוֹדִים לָךְ וּמְבָרָכִים אוֹתְדְּ.יִתְבָּרַךְ שִׁמְדְּ בְּפִּי כָל־
תִּי תְּמִיד לְעוֹלָם וָעֶד. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָ. מְקַדְּשׁ (Sabbath on Sabbath הַשַּׁבַּת וֹ) יִשְׂרָאֵל וְהַוְּמַנִּים:

### On the New Year say:-

For the Law, for the divine service, for the prophets (on Sabbath add, and for this Sabbath Day), and for this Day of Memorial, which thou, O Lord our God, hast given us (on Sabbath add, for holiness and for rest) for honor and glory—for all these we thank and bless thee, O Lord our God, blessed be thy name by the mouth of every living being continually and for ever: thy word is true and endureth for ever. Blessed art thou, O Lord, King over the whole earth, who sanctifiest (on Sabbath add, the Sabbath) Israel and the Day of Memorial.

### On the Day of Atonement say:-

For the Law. for the divine service, for the prophets (on Sabbath add, for this Sabbath day), and for this Day of Atonement, which thou, O Lord our God, hast given us (on Sabbath add, for holiness and for rest) for forgiveness, pardon and atonement, for honor and for glory—for all these we thank and bless thee, O Lord our God, blessed be thy name by the mouth of every living being continually and for ever: thy word is true and endureth for ever. Blessed art thou, O Lord, thou King, who pardonest and forgivest our iniquities and the iniquities of thy people, the house of Israel, and makest our trespasses to pass away year by year; King over the whole earth, who sanctifiest (on Sabbath add, the Sabbath) Israel and the Day of Atonement

The following three paragraphs are not said on Festivais occurring on Week-days.

May salvation from heaven, with grace, lovingkindness, mercy, long life, ample sustenance, heavenly aid,

On the New Year say:-

עַל־הַתּוֹרָה וְעַל־הָעַבוֹרָה וְעַל־הַנְּכִיאִים וְעַל־יוֹם (ייס Sabbath add הַשַּבָּת הַנֶּה וְעַל יוֹם) הַזְּבָּרוֹן הַנֶּה שֶׁנָחַתְּ לְּנְּוֹ יִי אָלְהִינוֹ (on Sabbath add יְיַ אָלְהִינוֹ (on Sabbath add יְיָ אָלְהִינוֹ () הַבּבּר הַבּל יִי אָלהִינוֹ אָלְהְינוֹ מִוֹדִים לָךְ וּמְבָּרְכִים וּלְתָּפְּאָרֶת. עַל־הַבּל יִי אָלהִינוֹ אָלְהְינוֹ מִּלִידִם לָךְ וּמְבָּרְכִים וּלְתָּפְּאָרֶת. עַל־הַבּל יִי אָלהִינוֹ אַתְּהִייִ. מְלֶךְ עַל־בְּל־הָאָרֶת. וְּדִּבְּרְרְּ אָמָה וְיַ. מֶלֶרְ עַל־בְּל־הָאָרֶת. מְּלִים וְעָד. מְּלִרְרָּ אָמָה וְיִי מָלֶרְ עַל־בְּל־הָאָרֶת. מְּלִיה מוֹן יוֹם הַזִּבְּרוֹן: מַלְהַבּי מוֹ On Sabbath add מְלַרְיִי מִּלְרָשׁ מוֹ מִיוֹם הַזִּבְרוֹן:

On the Day of Atonement say:—

שַל-הַתּוֹרָה וְעַל-הָעָבוֹרָה וְעַל-הַנְּבִיאִים וְעַל-וּוֹם (no Sabbath add הַשַּבָּת הַטָּה וְעַל-וּוֹם) הַכְּפְּרִים הַטָּה שֶׁנְחַתְּּ (Sabbath add הַשַּבָּת הַטָּה וְעַל-וּוֹם) הַכְּפְּרִים הַטָּה שֶׁנְחַתְּ לְנִוֹ יְיָ אֶלְהֹוְינוּ (Don Sabbath add לְנִוֹ יְיָ אֶלְהֹוִינוּ (Don Sabbath add לְבְבוֹד וּלְתִּבְּצְהָת. עַל-הַכּל וְּיִ אֶלְהֹוִינוּ וְלַבְּוֹרִים לְדְּ וּמְבְּבְּרָה וְלָתִּבְּיִם אוֹתְהּ יִתְּבָּרְ שִׁמְּה בְּכִּי בְל-חִי בְּעוֹלְם וְעֶד. וְּבְבְּרְה וְאֶבֶת וְלַנְיִם לְעַד. בְּרוּך אַתְּה וִיְבְיְרְה אֶבֶּת וְלַנְיִם לְעֵד. בְּרוּך אַתְּה וִיְבְיְרָה אָבֶּת וְלַבְיוֹם לִעְד. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה וְשִׁנְה וְשִׁנְה וְשְׁבָּת וְשָׁרְאָל. וְיוֹם הַבִּבְּרָה מִלְּה עִבֹּוֹ הַבְּלְר שַּבְּרָה וְשָׁבָה וְשְׁנָה וְשְׁבָּה עִבְּל הְנִים הַבְּבְּרָרים הַבְּלְר מִוֹחָל וְכוֹם הַבִּבְּרְרִים וְשָׁבָּת וְיִים הַבִּבְּרָרים: מִיּבְר מִוֹחָל בְּבִיּרְה וְשְׁנִה וְשְׁנָה וְשְׁנָה וְשְׁבָּת וְיִבְּל וְיִבּר מִלְה מִבְּיִים בְּבִּרְה שִׁבְּר מִיוֹל בְּבְּר בְּלִים בְּבִיבְיה מִבְּה בְּל הְבָבוֹים וְעָב מִוֹחָל בְּבְיִים בְּבִיבְיה שִׁבְּב שְׁמִבוֹים הַבְּבְּרְרִים הִיוֹם הַבְּבְּרְרים הִבּיִּר בְּלִים וְעָב בּוֹים בְּבִּבְירִים הְבִּבְירִים מִּבְּרְה וְשְׁבָּה מִוֹלְם הְבִּבְּרְים מִיוֹל מִינְה וְשְׁבְּבוֹים וְשִבּב הְיִים מִיוֹל מִיוֹם הַבִּבְּבְּרִים מִים מִים מִים מִינִים מִים בְּבִּיִים מִיוֹל מִינִים הְיִבְּבְּרִים מִים בְּבִּיִים מִיבְּיִים מִיבְּבְיִים מוֹים בִּבְּבְּרִים מִים מִים מִים מִּבְּיִים מִים מִים מִים מִּבְּבְיִים מִּבְּיִים מִים מִּבְּיִים מִים מִּיְתְּיִים בְּיִים מִיּבְּיִים מִּיִים בְּיִים בְּבִּיִים מִיּבְיִים מִּיְיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבִּיִים בְּבִּבְּיִים מִיבְּים מִיבְּים בְּבִיבְים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים

The following three paragraphs are not said on Festivals occurring on Week-days.

אָּנִיכִּי וּלַּווִנֹּי נַוּיִנִי וֹסִּנֹּאֹנַא נַיַּבְּאַפִּגָּא וּבּּנְיוּע יָלוּם פַּנַלֵּן כּוּרְאַפֿנָּא נוֹנָא וֹטִסְּבָּא וֹנַעְּפּי וֹבּיֵּי

health of body, a higher enlightenment, and a living and abiding offspring, that will not break with, nor neglect any of the words of the Law, be vouchsafed unto the teachers and rabbins of the holy community, who are in the land of Israel, and in the land of Babylon, and in all the lands of our dispersion; unto the heads of the academies, the chiefs of the captivity, the heads of the colleges, and the judges in the gates; unto all their disciples, unto all the disciples of their disciples, and unto all who occupy themselves with the study of the Law. May the King of the universe bless them, prolong their lives, increase their days, and add to their years, and may they be saved and delivered from every trouble and mishap. May the Lord of heaven be their help at all times and seasons; and let us say, Amen.

The following two paragraphs are only said when Service is held with a Congregation.

May salvation from heaven, with grace, lovingkindness, mercy, long life, ample sustenance, heavenly aid, health of body, a higher enlightenment, and a living and abiding offspring, that will not break with nor neglect any of the words of the Law, be vouch-

נּוּפָּא וּנְהוֹרָא מַעַלְיָא. וַרְעָא הַיָּא וַכְוָּמָא וַרְעָא בּי לָא־וִפְּסָק וְדִי לָא־וִבְטָל מִפּּתְנָּמִי אוֹרַוְתָא. לְּפֶרֶנֶן וְרַבָּנָן הַבּוּרָתָא קִדִּישָׁתָא דִּי בְּאַרְעָא דִי־ יִשְׂרָאֵל דִי בְּבָבֶל וְדִי בְּבָל אַרְעָת נַּלְוָתְגָא. לְרֵישִׁי בַּבָּי וּלְרֵישֵׁי גַלְוָתָא וּלְרֵישֵׁי מְתִיבָתָא וּלְדַיָּגִי דִי־ בָבָא.לְבָל־תַּלְמִידִיהוֹןוּלְבָל־תַלְמִידִיתַלְמִידִיהוֹן וּלְבָל־מֶן דִי עָסְקון בְּאוֹרֵיְתָא. מַלְבָּא דִי־עָלְמָא יָבֶרֶךְ יָתְהוֹן יָפִישׁ חַיִּיִהוֹן וְיַשְׂוָא יוֹמִיהוֹן וְיִתִּן אַרְכָה לִשְׁגִיהוּן. וְיִהְפְּרַקוּן וְיִשְׁתִּיוְבוּן מִן כְּל־ עָכָא וּמִן בָּל־מַרְעִין בִּישִׁין. מָרָן דִּי בִשְׁמַיָּא וְהָא בְּםַעְדְּהוֹן בָּל־וְמֵן וְעִדָּן. וְנאֹמֵר אָמִן:

The following two paragraphs are only said when Service is held with a Congregation.

יָלוּם פַּנִלון מִן־שְׁמַיָּא חִנָּא וְחִפְדָּא וְרַחֲמֵי וְחַיִּי אָרִיבֵי וּלְּזוֹנֵי רְוִיחֵי וְסַיַּעְתָּא דִי־שְׁכַּיָּא וּבּרְיוּת וּוּפָּא וּנְהוֹרָא מַעַלְיָא. זַרְעָא הַיָּא וְכַוְּמָא זַרְעָא דִּי לָא־יִפְּסֶׁק וְדִי לָא־יִבְשָׁל מִפּּהְנָּמֵי אוֹדַיְהָא. לְכְל־־

safed unto all this holy congregation, great and small, children and women. May the King of the universe bless you, prolong your lives, increase your days and add to your years, and may you be saved and delivered from every trouble and mishap. May the Lord of heaven be your help at all times and seasons; and let us say, Amen.

May he who blessed our fathers, Abraham, Isaac and Jacob, bless all this holy congregation, together with all other holy congregations: them, their wives, their sons and daughters, and all that belong to them; those also who unite to form Synagogues for prayer, and those who enter therein to pray; those who give the lamps for lighting, and wine for Kiddush and Habdalah, bread to the wayfarers, and charity to the poor, and all such as occupy themselves in faithfulness with the wants of the congregation. May the Holy One, blessed be he, give them their recompense; may he remove from them all sickness, heal all their body, forgive all their iniquity, and send blessing and prosperity upon all the work of their hands, as well as upon all Israel, their brethren; and let us say, Amen.

אָהָלָא קַדִּישָׁא הָהָן רַבִּרְבַיָּא עִם וִעִירַיָּא טַפִּלָא וּנְשׁיָא. מַלְבָּא דִי־עָלְמָא יֶבָרִךְ יָתְכוֹן יִפִּישׁ חַיֵּיכוֹן יָנִשְׂגֵא יוֹמֵיכוֹן וְיִתֵּן אַרְכָה לִשְׁנִיכוֹן. וְתִתְּפְּרְקוּ<mark>ן</mark> <mark>וָתִשְׁתִּיוָבוּן מִן בָּל־עָכָא וּמִן בָּל־מַרְעִין בִּישִׁין. מֶרְן</mark> <mark>דִי בִשְׁמַיָּאיָהַא בְסַעְדְּכוֹן כֶּל־וְמַןוְעִדְן וּוָנאמַר אָמֵן:</mark>

מִי שָׁבֵּרַךְ אֲבוֹתֵינוּ אַבְרָהָם יִצְחָק וְיַעָקֹב הוּא <mark>יָבְרֵךְ אָת־ב</mark>ָּל־הַפְּּקָל הַפְּּרוֹשׁ הַנָּה עִם בָּל־קָהָלּוֹ<mark>ת</mark> <mark>הקדש. הם וּנְשׁיהָם וּבְגִיהָם וּבְנוֹתִיהָםוְכֹל אֲשֶׁר</mark> לָהֶם. וּמִי שֶׁמְיַחֲדִים בְּהֵי כְנֵסִיוֹת לִתְפִּלְה<mark>. וּמִי</mark> שֶׁבָּאִים בְּתוֹכֶם לְהָתְפֵּלֵל ּוּמִי שֵׁנוֹתְנִים גֵר לַמְּאוֹר נָיַן לָקְדּוּשׁ וּלְדַבְדְּלָה וּפַת לְאוֹרְחִים וּצְּדְכָה לַעְנִייִם. וְכַל־מִי שֵׁעוֹּסְקִים בְּצְרָבֵי צִבּוּר בֵּאָמוּנָ<mark>ַר.</mark> הַקְּרוֹשׁ בָּרוּךְ דוּא יְשַׁלֵם שְׁכָרָם וְיָסִיר מֵהֵם בָּל־ מַחֲלָה וְיִרְפָּא לְכָל־גּוּפָם וְיִסְלַח לְכָל־צִוֹנָם. <mark>וָישָׁלַח בְּרָכָ</mark>ה וְהַאָּלֶחָה בְּכָל־מִעֲשׁה וְדֵיהֶם עם בָּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל אֲחֵיהָם. וְנֹאׁמֵר אָמֵן:

The Reader takes the Scroll of the Law, and says the following Prayer for the Government.

He who giveth salvation unto kings and dominion unto princes, whose kingdom is an everlasting kingdom, who delivered his servant David from the hurtful sword, who maketh a way in the sea and a path in the mighty waters,—may he bless, guard, protect, and help, exalt, magnify, and highly aggrandize

## THE CONSTITUTED OFFICERS OF THIS GOVERNMENT.

May the Supreme King of Kings in his mercy preserve them in life and deliver them from all trouble and hurt. May the Supreme King of Kings in his mercy exalt them and raise them on high, and grant them a long and prosperous rule. May the Supreme King of Kings in his mercy inspire them and all their counsellors and officers with benevolence toward us, and all Israel our brethren. In their days and in ours may Judah be saved and Israel dwell securely; and may the redeemer come unto Zion. O that this may be his will, and let us say, Amen.

On the Sabbath preceding New Moon the following is said:--

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, to renew unto us this coming month for good and for blessing.

The Keader takes the Scroll of the Law, and says the following Prayer for the Government.

הנותן הְשׁוּעָה לַמְּלְכִים וּמִמְשְׁלָה לַנְּסִיכִים. הַּלְבוּתוֹ מַלְבוּת בָּל־עוֹלְמִים . הַפּוּצָה צָּתְד הָלַבוּת עַבְּדּוֹ מִחֶּרֶב רָעָה. הַנּוֹתון בַּיִּם הֻּרֶּדְּ הָלַמִים עַזִּים נְתִיבָה. הוּא יְבָרֵדְ וְיִשְׁמוֹר הַנְּעִוֹר וְיִבְּוֹר וִירוֹמֵם וִיגַהֵּל וִינַשֵּׁא לְמַעְלָה אָת בָּל־שָׂרִי הַמִּדִינוֹת הָאָלִּוּ

לְבָשְׁח וּבָא לְצִיּוֹן נּוֹאֵל. וְבוֹיְהָה וִישְׁרָאֵל יִשְׁהָם יִּמִים עַל מָּמְשַׁלְּתִּם: מָלֶבְ מַלְבִים הְשְׁרָאֵל אַחֵינוּ יָמִים עַל מָמְשַׁלְתָּם: מָלֶבְ מַלְבִי הַמְּלְכִים בְּרַהְמָנוּת יָמִים עַל מָמְשַׁלְתָּם: מָלֶבְ מַלְבִי הַמְּלְכִים בְּרַהְמָנוּת בְּרַהְמִיה מוֹבָה עִפְּלִרוֹם בְּלַבוֹיְעָצִיהָם וְשִׂרָאֵל אַחֵינוּ בְּרַחֲמִיוֹ יְרִים וְנִגְּבְּיהַ בּוֹבְוֹיְנִי הַמְּלְכִים בְּרַחֲמִיוֹ וִשְׁלְבִים וְּבִּיְמִינוּ בְּבְמֲח וּבָא לְצִיּוֹן נּוֹאֵל. וְבוֹן יְהִיבְּוֹן וְנֹאמֵל. וְבוֹוְיִהְיִרְ בִּוֹן, וְנֹאמֵר אָמֵן;
בְּבְמֲח וּבָא לְצִיּוֹן נּוֹאֵל. וְבוֹיִם בְּרַחְמִיוֹ וִישְׁכְּוֹן

On the Sabbath preceding New Moon the following is said:—

יָהִי רָצוֹן מִלְּפָנֶוְךּ יָיָ אָלהֵונוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ שָׁתְּחַדֵּשׁ עָלֵיְנוּ אָת־הַחְדֶשׁ הַזָּה לְפוֹבָה וְלִבְּרָכְה. O grant us long life, a life of peace, of good, of blessing, of sustenance, of bodily vigor, a life marked by the fear of Heaven and the dread of sin, a life free from shame and reproach, a life of prosperity and honor, a life in which the love of the Law and the fear of Heaven shall cleave to us, a life in which the desires of our heart shall be fulfilled for good. Amen. (Selah.)

Reader.—He who wrought miracles for our fathers, and redeemed them from slavery unto freedom, may he speedily redeem us, and gather our exiles from the four corners of the earth, even all Israel united in fellowship; and let us say, Amen.

The New Moon of (naming the month) will be on (naming the day or days). May it come to us and to all Israel for good.

Cong. and Reader.—May the Holy One, blessed be he, renew it unto us and unto all his people, the house of Israel, for life and peace, for gladness and joy, for salvation and consolation; and let us say, Amen.

וָתִתֶּן־לֶנִוּ חַיִּים אֲרָבִּים חַיִּים שֵׁל־שָׁלוֹם חַיִּים שׁל-מוֹבָה חַיִּים שֵׁל־בְּרָבָה חַיִּים שֶׁל פַּרְנְסְה. הַיִּים שֶׁל־הָלוּץ עְצְמוֹת. הַיִּים שֶׁיֵשׁ בְּהֶם יִרְאַת שָׁמַנִם וְנִרָאַת חַמָּא חַיִּים שָאֵין בְּהֶם בּוּשְׁה וּבִלִיפֶּה. חַיִּים שָׁל עְשֶׁר וְכָבוֹד. חַיִּים שֶׁתְּהִי בְּנוּ אַהָבַת תּוֹרָה וְוִרְאַת שָׁבַיִּם. חַיִּים שָׁיִּפְּּוֹלְאוּ מְשָׁאֲלוֹת לִבֵּנוּ לִמוֹבָה. אָמֵן מֵלָה:

מִי שֵׁעֲשֶׂה נָפִּים לַאֲבוֹתִינוּ וְנָאַל אוֹתָם מֵעַבְדוּת <mark>לָחֵרוּת. הוּא וָנְאַל אוֹתָנוּ בְּקָרוֹב וִיקַבֵּץ נִדְּחֵינוּ</mark> מַאַרְבַּע בַּוְפוֹת הָאָרֶץ. חֲבֵרִים כְּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל. ונאמר אָמֵן:

(naming the month) יהוה ביום נוּנְעַל כָּל יִשְׂרָאֵל לְמוּבָה: (the day or days

### Congregation and Reader:-

יָחַדְשָׁהוּ הַכָּּקרוֹשׁ בָּרוּךְ הוּא עָלֵוְנוּ וְעַל כַּל־ עַמוֹ בִּית יִשְׂרָאָל לְחַיִים וּלְשָׁלוֹם. לְשָׁשוֹן וּלְשִׁמְהָה. לִישׁוּעָה וּלְנֶחְמָה. וָנֹאֹמֵר אָמֵן: In many Congregations the following is said only on the Sabbaths preceding Pentcost and the Fast of the Ninth of Ab:—

May the Father of mercies, who dwelleth on high in his mighty compassion, remember those loving, upright and blameless ones, the holy congregations, who laid down their lives for the sanctification of the divine name, who were lovely and pleasant in their lives, and in their death were not divided; swifter than eagles, stronger than lions to do the will of their Master and the desire of their Rock. May our God remember them for good with the other righteous of the world, and avenge the blood of his servants which hath been shed; as it is written in the Law of Moses, the man of God, Rejoice, O ye nations, with his people, for he will avenge the blood of his servants, and will render vengeance to his adversaries, and will make atonement for his land and for his people. And by the hands of thy servants, the prophets, it is written saying, I will cleanse their blood that I have not vet cleansed: for the Lord dwelleth in Zion. And in the Holy Writings it is said, Wherefore should the nations say, Where is their God? Let there be made known among the nations in our sight the revenging of the blood of thy servants which hath been shed. And it is said, For he that maketh inquisition for blood remembereth them; he forgetteth not the cry of the humble. And it is further said, He judgeth among the nations; the land is full of corpses; he smiteth the head over a wide land. He drinketh of the brook in the way: therefore shall he lift up the head.

Happy are they that dwell in thy house: they will be ever praising thee. (Selah.)

Happy is the people, that is in such a case: happy is the people, whose God is the Lord.

Psalm cxlv. A Psalm of Praise: of David.

I will extol thee, my God, O King; and I will bless shy name for ever and ever.

In many Congregations the following is said only on the Sabbaths preceding Pentecost and the Fast of the Ninth of Ab:—

צַב הַרַחֲמִים שׁוֹבֵן מְרוֹמִים בְּרַחֲמָיו הַעֲצוּמִים. הוא וָבְּקוֹד בְּרַחֲמִים הַחֲסִידִים וְהַוְשָׁרִים וְהַתְּמִימִים. קְהַלּוֹת <u>הַקְּדֶשׁ שֶׁבְּסְרוּ נַבְּשָׁם עַל קְרְשַׁת הַשִּׁם. הַנָּאָָהָבִים וְהַנְּעִימִים</u> בְּחַיִּיהֶם וּבְמוֹתָם לא נִפְּרֶדוּ. מִנְשָׁרִים ַקְלוּ וּמִאֲרִיוֹת <mark>נְבְרוּ</mark> לַעֲשׂוֹת רְצוֹן קוֹנָם וְחֵפֶּץ צוּרָם: יִוְבְּרֵם אֶלהֹוְינוּ לְמוֹבָה עִם שְׁאֶר צַדִּיקִי עוֹלָם. וְיִנְקוֹם נִקְמַת דַם עֲבָדֵיו הַשְּׁפוּדְ: בַּבָּתוּב בְּתוֹרֵת משֶׁה אִישׁ הָאֶלהִים. הַרְגוְנוּ גוֹיִם עַמּוֹ כִּי דַם־עֲבֶּדָיִיּ יָקוֹם. וָנָקִם יָשִׁיב לְצָרָיו וָרָפֶּר אַרְבָּתוֹ עַמוֹ: וְעַל יְדֵי עֲבָדֶיךְ הַנְבִיאִים בָּתוּב לֵאמֹר. וְגַקְתִי דָּמָם לֹא גַקְתִי. וַיַי שֹׁכֵן הָּצִיוֹן: וּבְכִתְבֵי הַקְּדֶשׁ נָאֶפֵר. לַמְּה יאׁמְרוֹ הַגּוֹיִם אַ<u>יֵה</u> אָּלהִיהֶם: יַּנָבע בַּגּוֹיִם לְעִיגִיְנוּ נִקְמַת בּם עֲבָהֶיךְ הַשְּׁפּוּךְ: וְאוֹמֵר כִּי דּוֹרֵשׁ דָּמִים אוֹתָם זָבָר ל<sup>א</sup> שָׁבַח צַעְּ<u>קַק</u>ת עָנָוִים: וָאוֹמֵר יָדִין בַּגוֹיִם מָלָא נְוִיּוֹת מָחַץ ראשׁ עַל אֶרֶץ רַבְּה: בַּנֶּחַל בַּנֶּרֶךְ יִשְׁתָּה עַל בֵּן יָרִים ראֹשׁ:

אַשְׁרֵי יוּשְׁבִי בִּיתָךּ עוֹד וְדַלְלוּךּ מָּלְה: אַשְׁרִי הָעָם שָׁבְּּכָה לוֹ אַשְׁרֵי הָעָם שָׁיִי, אָלהִיו: תְּהִלָּה לְדִוֹד. אַרִּיִרִם שִׁבָּר לִרִוֹד.

אָרוֹמִמְךּ אָלוֹהֵי הַמָּלֶךְ וַאַבְרָכָה שָׁמְּךּ לְעוֹלְם

ן עֶר:

Every day will I bless thee; and I will praise thy name for ever and ever.

Great is the Lord, and exceedingly to be praised: and his greatness is unsearchable.

One generation shall laud thy works to another, and shall declare thy mighty acts.

On the majestic glory of thy grandeur, and on thy marvellous deeds, will I meditate.

And men shall speak of the might of thy awful acts; and I will recount thy greatness.

They shall pour forth the fame of thy great goodness, and shall exult in thy righteousness.

The Lord is gracious and merciful; slow to anger and of great lovingkindness.

The Lord is good to all; and his tender mercies are over all his works.

All thy works shall give thanks unto thee, O Lord; and thy loving ones shall bless thee.

They shall speak of the glory of thy kingdom, and talk of thy power.

To make known to the sons of men his mighty acts, and the majestic glory of his kingdom.

Thy kingdom is an everlasting kingdom, and thy dominion endureth throughout all generations.

The Lord upholdeth all that fall, and raiseth up all those that are bowed down.

The eyes of all wait upon thee; and thou givest them their food in due season.

Thou openest thine hand and satisfiest every living thing with favor.

The Lord is righteous in all his ways, and loving in all his works.

בְּבֶל־יוֹם אֲבֶרבֶךְ וַאֲהַלֵלָה שִׁמְדְּ לְעוֹלָם וַעֵּדְ : נָדוֹל יִהוָה וּמִהָּלֶל מָאֹד וְלִנְדְלָתוֹ אֵין הַקָּר: דור לְדוֹר יְשַׁבַּח מַעֲשֶׂיך וּנְבוּרֹתִיך יַנִּיְדוּ בַּבר בְּבוֹר הוֹבֶךּ וְרָבָרִי נִפְּלְאֹנֵיךּ אָשִׂיחָה: נָאָזוּז נוֹרָאֹמֶיךּ יאמָרוּ וּנְדָלְּתְדּ אֲסַפְּּרֻנָּה: וְבֶר רַב־מוּבְדְּ יַבִּיעוּ וְצִרְכְּחָהְ יָרַנֵּנְוּ : הַנוּן וָרַחוּם וָהוָה אָרֶךְ אַפַּוִם וּגָדַל־חָמָר: מוֹב־יָהוָה לַכֹּל וָרַחֲמָיו עַל־כָּל־מַעְשָׂיו: יוֹרוּדְ וָרֹנָה כָּל־מַּצְשָּׂידְ וַהֲסִיבֶידְ וָבְּרַרְוּכָה: בּבוֹד מַלְכוּתָד יאֹמֶרוּ וּנְבוּרָתִד יִדַבּּרְוּ: לָהוֹדִיעַ לִבִּגִי הָאָדָם נְּבוּרֹתַיו וּכְבוֹד הְדֵר מַלְכוּתוֹ: מַלְכוּתְדְ מַלְכוּת בָּל־עֹלָמִים וּמָמְשַׁלְתִּדְ בְּבָל־

דור וַדור: סומד יְהְוֹה לְכָל הַנֹפְלִים וְזוֹמֵך לְכָל־הַכְּפוּפִים: עוני כֹל אַלֶּוֶדְ וְשַׂבֵּרוּ וְאַתָּה נוֹתוְ־לָהֶם <mark>אָת־</mark> אַכְלַם בִּעִתוֹ:

פּוֹתִם אָת־יָבֶךְ וּמַשְׂבִיעַ לְכָל־חַי רָצוֹן: צַדִּיק וְהֹנְה בְּכָל-דְּרָכִיוֹ וְחָסִיד בְּכָל־מַעֲשְׂיו: The Lord is nigh unto all them that call upon him, to all that call upon him in truth.

He will fulfil the desire of them that fear him; he also will hear their cry, and will save them.

The Lord guardeth all them that love him; but all the wicked will he destroy.

My mouth shall speak of the praise of the Lord; and let all flesh bless his holy name for ever and ever.

But we will bless the Lord from this time forth and for evermore. Praise ye the Lord.

On returning the Scroll of the Law to the Ark the Reader says:—

Let them praise the name of the Lord; for his name alone is exalted:

Congregation.—His grandeur is above the earth and heaven: and he hath lifted up a horn for his people, to the praise of all his loving ones, even of the children of Israel, the people near unto him. Praise ye the Lord.

On Sabbaths and on Festivals occurring on Sabbaths say:-

### Psalm xxix.

A Psalm of David. Give unto the Lord, O ye children of the mighty, give unto the Lord glory and strength. Give unto the Lord the glory due unto his name; worship the Lord in the beauty of holiness. The voice of the Lord is upon the waters: the God of glory thundereth, even the Lord upon the great waters

קָרוֹב יְהוָה לְבָל־לִרְאָיוּ לְכֹל אֲשֶׁר יִקְרָאָחוּ באמת:

ָרצוֹן־יִרָאָיו יַעֲשָׂה וָאָת־שַׁוְעָתָם יִשְׂמֵע וְיוֹשִׁיעֵם <mark>:</mark> שוֹמֵר וְדֹוָה אָת־כָּל־אֹדֲבְיוֹ וְאֵת כָּל־דְּוְרְשְׁעִים יַשָׁמִיד:

תְּהַלֵּת וְדֹּנָה וְדַבָּר־פִּי וִיבְנֵךְ כְּל־בְּשְׂר שִׁם בָּרְשׁוֹ לְעוֹלָם וְעֶר:

וֹאָנהְנוֹ וְבָרֵךְ יָה מִעַתִּה וְעַר עוֹלְם. הַלְּלוּיָה:

On returning the Scroll of the Law to the Ark the Reader says:-יָהַלֵּלוּ אָת־שֵׁם יְהוָה בִּי־נִשְׂנָב שְׁמוֹ לְבַהּוֹ.

Congregation:-

הודו על־אָרֶץ וְשָׁמָיִם: וַיָּרֶם אֶרֶן לְעַמּוֹ <mark>תְּהַלְּה</mark> לְבָל־חֲסִידִיו לִבְנֵי יִשְׂרָאָל עַם קְרבׁוֹ<mark>.</mark> הַלְלוּיוָה :

On Sabbaths and on Festivals occurring on Sabbaths say:-תהלים כ'ם

מִּוְמוֹר לְדָוִד. הָבוּ לַיִּי בְּנֵי אֵלִים הָבוּ לַיִּי בְּבוֹ<mark>ד</mark> זָעוֹ: הָבוּ לַיִי פְבוֹד שְׁמוֹ הִשְׁתַּחֲווּ לַיִי בְּהַדְּרַת קָבָשׁ: מוֹל וָנָ עַל הַפְּוִם אָל־הַבְּבוֹד הִרְעִים וְנָ

The voice of the Lord is powerful; the voice of the Lord is full of majesty. The voice of the Lord breaketh the cedars; yea, the Lord breaketh in pieces the cedars of Lebanon. He maketh them also to skip like a calf; Lebanon and Sirion like a young wild-ox. The voice of the Lord cleaveth flames of fire; the voice of the Lord maketh the wilderness to tremble; the Lord maketh tremble the wilderness of Kadesh. The voice of the Lord maketh the hinds to travail, and strippeth the forests bare: and in his temple everything saith, Glory. The Lord sat as king at the flood; yea, the Lord sitteth as king for ever. The Lord will give strength unto his people; the Lord will bless his people with peace.

On Festivals occurring on Week-days say:-

Psalm xxiv.

A Psalm of David. The earth is the Lord's, and the fulness thereof; the world, and they that dwell therein. For it is he that hath founded it upon the seas, and established it upon the floods. Who may ascend the mountain of the Lord? And who may stand in his holy place? He that hath clean hands and a pure heart; who hath not set his desire upon vanity, and hath not sworn deceitfully. He shall receive a blessing from the Lord, and righteousness from the God of his salvation. This is the generation of them that seek after him, that seek thy face (O God of) Jacob! (Selah.) Lift up your heads, O ye gates; and be ye lifted up, ye everlasting doors, that the King of glory may come in. Who, then, is the King of glory? The Lord strong and mighty, the Lord mighty in battle. Lift up your

עַל־מַיִם רַבִּים: קוֹל־יִיָ בַבְּהַ קוֹל יִי בָּהָדָר: קוֹל יָיַ שֹבֵר אַרָזִים וַיִשַבֵּר יִיָ אֵת־אַרזֵי הַלְּבָנוֹן: <u>וירקודם במודעגל לבנון ושריון במו בן־ראמים:</u> קוֹל־יִנְ חֹצֵב לַהַבוֹת אֵשׁ: קוֹל יִנְ יָחִיל מִּדְבֶּר יָחִיל יִנָ מִרַבַּר קָרֵש: קוֹל יִנָ יִחוֹלֵל אַיָּלוֹת <u>וַיּחִשׁף</u> יַעָרוֹת וּבְהֵיכָלוֹ כָּלוֹ אֹמֵר כָּבוֹד: יְיָ לַמַבּוּל יָשֶׁב נושב וָנָ מֶלֶךְ לְעוֹלֶם: וָנָ עוֹ לְעַמוֹ וִתּן וָנָ ו וְבְרֵ<mark>ךְ</mark> אָת־עַמּוֹ בַשְּׁלוֹם:

On Festivals occurring on Week-days say:-

לְדָוִד מִוְמוֹר. לַיָּי הָאָרֶץ וּמְלוֹאָה תָבֵל וְוְשְׁבֵ<mark>י</mark> בָה: בִּי־הוּא עַל־יַבִּּים יְסַדָה וְעַל־נְהָרוֹת יְכוֹנְנֵהְ: מִי־נִעַלֵּה בִּהַר נִי וּמִי־נָקוּם בִּמְקוֹם קָּדְשׁוֹ: נְקִי בַפַּיִם וּבַר לִבָב אֲשֵׁר לֹא נֶשָא לַשָּׁוָא נַפִּשִׁי וְלֹא נִשָּׁבַע לִמִרמָה: יִשָּׁא בִרְכָה מֵאָת יִי וּצִדְכָה מָאֵלהֵי יִשִׁעוֹ: זָה דּוֹר דּרְשָׁוֹ מְבַקְשִׁי פְּנֵיְדְּ יַעֲקבׁ <mark>ָם</mark>ַלֶה: שָאוּ שְעָרִים רָאשֵׁיכָםוְהִנְּשְאוּ פִּתְחֵי עוֹלָם וָיָבוֹא מֵלֵך הַכָּבוֹר: מִי וֵה מֵלֵך הַכָּבוֹר יִי עִזּוּו וָנְבּוֹר וָיָ נְבּוֹר מִלְחֲמֶה: שְׂאוּ שְׁעָרִים רָאשׁיכֵם

heads, O ye gates; yea, lift them up, ye everlasting doors, that the King of glory may come in. Who, then, is the King of glory? The Lord of hosts, he is the King of glory. (Selah.)

While the Scroll of the Law is being placed in the Ark, the following to "as of old" is said:—

And when it rested, he said, Return, O Lord, unto the ten thousands of the thousands of Israel. Arise, O Lord, unto thy resting place; thou, and the ark of thy strength. Let thy priests be clothed with righteousness; and let thy loving ones shout for joy. For the sake of David thy servant, turn not away the face of thine anointed. For I give you good doctrine; forsake ye not my Law. It is a tree of life to them that grasp it, and of them that uphold it every one is rendered happy. Its ways are ways of pleasantness, and all its paths are peace. Turn thou us unto thee, O Lord, and we shall return: renew our days as of old.

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

וּשְאוּ פִּתְחֵי עוֹלֶם וְיָבא מֶלֶךְ הַכְּבוֹר: מִי הוּא זֶה מַלֶּךְ הַבָּבוֹד יִי צִבְאוֹת הוּא מֵלֵךְ הַבָּבוֹד כֵלָה:

While the Scroll of the Law is being placed in the Ark, the following to בַּקְרָם is said:—

וּבְגָחה יאמַר שׁיבָה וְיָ רְבְבוֹת אַלְפֵּי יִשְׂרָאֵל: קוּמָה וֹיָנְ לִמְנוּחָתֶךּ אַתָּה וַאֲרוֹן עָזֶדְ: כּהָנֵיְדְ יִלְבְשׁוּ־אָדֶק וַהָסִידֶיךּ וְרַנֵּנְוּ בַּעֲבוּר דְּוִ<mark>ד</mark> עַבְהֵדְ צַל־תָּשָׁב פָּגִי מְשִׁיהֶדְ: כִּי לֵּלַח מוֹב נֶתַתִּי לָבֶם תּוֹרָתִי אַל־תַּעֲוֹבוּ: עֵץ חַיִּים הִיא לַפַּחָוּיקים בָּה וָתֹּמָבֶיהָ מְאָשָׁר: דְּרָבֶיהָ דַּרָבֵי־ לְעַם וַכֶּל־יָתִיבוֹתִיהָ שָׁלוֹם: הַשִּׁיבֵנוּ יְיָ אֵבֶּוֹךְ וַנְשִׁוּבָה חַדֵּשׁ יָמִינוּ בַּקְדִם:

יִתְנַדֵּל וִיתִקַדַשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא, בְעַלִמָא דִּי־בֹרָא Reader. <mark>בְרְעוּתָה. וְנַמְלִיךְ מַלְכוּתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי דִּי־</mark> בָל־בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעֲנָלָא וּבִוְטַן קָרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהָא שָׁמָה רַבָּא מְבָרַךְ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְםי (Cong. and Reader. עַלְמֵיא.

יִתְבַּרָךְ וְיִשְׁתַבַּח, וְיִתְפָּאַר וְיִתְרמֹם, וְיִתְנַשְׂא Reader. וָיִתְבַבּר, וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְבַלֵּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־קְדְשָׁא בְּרִיךְ הוּא. לְּגֵלֶא מִן־כָּל־בִּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, הְשְׁבְּחָתָא וְגָחֲמָתָא, דִּי־ צַמִירָן בִּעָלִמָא. וְאַמִרוּ אָמֵן:

### ADDITIONAL SERVICE FOR SABBATHS.

For the Additional Service on the Intermediate Sabbath of a Festival see Service for the Festivals.

The following prayer (Amidah) to "as in ancient years," p. 237, is said standing.

O Lord, open thou my lips, and my mouth shall declare thy praise.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, God of Abraham, God of Isaac, and God of Jacob, the great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, who bestowest lovingkindnesses, and possessest all things; who rememberest the pious deeds of the patriarchs, and in love wilt bring a redeemer to their children's children for thy name's sake.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

Remember us unto life, O King, who delightest in life, and inscribe us in the book of life, for thine own sake, O living God.

O King, Helper, Saviour and Shield. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Shield of Abraham.

Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save.

From the Sabbath after the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First day of Passover say:—

Thou causest the wind to blow and the rain to fall.

# תפלת מוסף לשבת:

For the Additional Service on the Intermediate Sabbath of a Festival see Service for the Festivals.

אָרנָי, שְׂפָתֵי תִּפְתָח וּפִי נַנִּיד מְּהַלְּתֶךְ:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אָלהֵינוּ וִאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. אָלהֵי אַבְרָהָם, אָלהֵי יִצְקֹב, וִאלהֵי יַעֲקֹב. הָאֵל הַנְּרוֹל הַנִּבּוֹר וְהַנוֹרָא, אֵל עָלִיוֹן. נוֹמֵל חֲסָרִים מוֹבִים, וְכוֹוֹה הַכּּל. וְזוֹכֵר הַסְרֵי אָבוֹת, וּמֵבִיא נוֹאֵל לִבְנִי בְנִיהָם.

לְמַעַן שָׁמוֹ, בְּאַהַבְה:

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

זָכְרֵנוּ לַחַיִּים בֶּלֶבֶדְ חָפֵּץ בַּחַיִּים. וְכַתְבֵנוּ בְּחֵפֶּר הַחַיִּים, לִמַעַנְדְּ אֱלֹהִים חַיִּים:

מֶלֶךְ עוֹנֵר וּמוֹשִׁיעַ וּמְנֵן. בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה יְיָ. מָנֵן אַבִרְהָם:

אַתְּר נְבוּר לְעוֹלְם אָרנִי, מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים אַתָּה, רַב לְהוֹשִׁיעַ.

From the Sabbath after the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First Day of Passover say:—

מַשִּׁיב הַרְוּחַ וּמוֹרִיד הַנַּשְׁם:

Thou sustainest the living with lovingkindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy, supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep in the dust. Who is like unto thee, Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest, and causest salvation to spring forth?

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

Who is like unto thee, Father of mercy, who in mercy rememberest thy creatures unto life?

Yea, faithful art thou to quicken the dead. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who quickenest the

Thou art holy, and thy name is holy, and holy beings praise thee daily. (Selah.) Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

On the Sabbath of Penitence, conclude the Blessing thus:—
the holy King.

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following is added to "holy God," p. 229.

\*Reader.—We will reverence and sanctify thee according to the mystic utterance of the holy Seraphim, who hallow thy name in the sanctuary, as it is written by the hand of thy prophet, And they called one unto the other and said,

מְכַלְבֵל חַיִּים בְּחָכֶּר. מְחַיִּה מֵתִּים בְּרַחֲמִים רַבִּים. סוֹמֵךְ נוֹפְלִים, וְרוֹפֵא חוֹלִים, וּמַתִּיר אֲסוּרִים, וּמְלַיִם אָמוּנְתוֹ לִישׁנֵי עָבְּר. מִי כְמְוֹךְ, בַּעַל גְּבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְוֹמֶדׁה לְּךָ. מָלֶךְ מֵמִית וּמְחַיֵּה, וּמַאָמִיחַ יְשׁוּעָה.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

מִי כָמְוֹדְ אַב הַרַחֲמִים זוֹכֵר וְצוּרָיו לַחַיִּים בְּרַחֲמִים.

וָנָאָבֶן צַּתָּה לְהַהְיוֹת מֵתִים. בְּרוּךְ צַּתְּה יִיָּ. מְחַוֵּה הַמֵּתִים:\*

בַּתְּה כָּרוֹשׁ וְשִׁמְּךְ כָּרוֹשׁ , וּקְרוֹשִׁים בָּכָל־יוֹם יְהַלְּלִוּךְ פֶּלְה. בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה יְיָ. הָאֵל הַכָּרוֹשׁ:

On the Sabbath of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:—

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following יוֹם is said.

יָבֶרָא זֶה אָל זֶה וְאָמֵר · הַמַּקְרִישִׁים שִׁמְךְ בַּקּדָשׁ. כַּבְּתוּב עַל יַד וְּבִיאָדְּ. הַמַּקְרִישִׁים שִׁמְךְ וַנְקְרִישִׁךְ בִּסוֹר שִׂיחַ שַּׂרְפִּי קְדָשׁ Cong.—Holy, holy, holy is the Lord of hosts: the whole earth is full of his glory.

Reader.—His glory filleth the universe: his ministering angels ask one another, Where is the place of his glory? Those over against them say, Blessed—

Cong.—Blessed be the glory of the Lord from his place.

Reader.—From his place may he turn in mercy and be gracious unto a people who, evening and morning, twice every day, proclaim with constancy the unity of his name, saying in love, Hear—

Cong.—Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is One.

Reader.—One is our God; he is our Father; he is our King; he is our Saviour; and he of his mercy will let us hear a second time, in the presence of all living (his promise), "To be to you for a God."

Cong.—"I am the Lord your God."

Reader.—And in thy Holy Words it is written, saying,

Cong.—The Lord shall reign for ever, thy God, O Zion, unto all generations. Praise ye the Lord.

Reader.—Unto all generations we will declare thy greatness, and to all eternity we will proclaim thy holiness, and thy praise, O our God. shall not depart from

. כְּרוֹשׁ כָרוֹשׁ כָרוֹשׁ בְרוֹשׁ, וְיַ אְבָאוֹת. מְלֹאׁ Cong. בָל־הָאָרֵץ בִּבוֹדוֹ:

הבורו פָלָא עוֹלָםמְשְׁרַתְיו שׁוֹאֲלִיםוָה לָוָה Reader, אַיָּה מְקוֹם כְּבוֹדוֹ . לְעָפְתִם בְּרוּךְ יאמְרוּ: ברוך בְבוֹד יִי מִמְּקוֹמוֹ: Cong.

בּבְרַחָמִים וְיָחוֹן עַם Reader, מִמְלוֹמוֹ הוֹא יָבֶּן בְּבַרְחָמִים וְיָחוֹן עַם <u>הַמִּידְדִים שְׁמוֹ עֶרֶב וָבְּקֶר בְּבְל יוֹם תָּמִיד</u> פַּנְמַיִם בְּאַהָבָה שְׁמַע אוֹמְרִים.

בוע יִשְׂרָאֵל יְהוָֹה אָלהִינוּ יִהוָֹה אָקר: Cong.

אָדֶר הוּא אֱלהֵינוּ הוּא צָבְינוּ הוּא מַלְבֵּנוּ Reader.

הוא מושיענו. והוא וַשָּׁמִיעֵנוּ בְּרַחֲמֶיוּ שׁ<mark>ַנִית</mark> לְצֵינֵי בֶּל־הַי לִהִיוֹת לָבֵם לֵאלהִים:

ני יו אלהיכם: Cong.

וְבִּרָבְרֵי כְּרְשִׁךְ בָּתוֹב לֵאמֹר.

יִמְלדְ יָיָ לְעוֹלָם אָלקוד ציון לְדֹר וָדֹר. Cong. הַלַלוּיַה:

לְּבָשְׁתִּךְ זַכְּוֹרִישׁ וְשִׁבְּחַךְ אָלְהֵינוּ מִפְּינוּ לֹא Reader, לְבִּירִשׁ וְצְּחִים בְּבְּינוּ לֹא בִּירִם לְבִּירִם בִּינִידִּ בִּירִבְּיִרִּם בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִּים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִבְּיִּים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִּבְיִים בְּיִּבְיִּים בְּיִּבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִּים בְּיִבְּיִּבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּיִּבְיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִּבְיִים בְּיִּבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִּבְיִים בְּיִּבְיִּים בְּיִבְּיִּים בְּיִבְּיִּבְיִּבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיבְּיִּים בְּיִּבְייִים בְּיִּבְּים בְּיִּבְייִים בְּיִּבְּיִים בְּיִּבְייִים בְּיִּים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיִּבְייִים בְּיִּים בְּיִּים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיוּבְייִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיבְּיים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּיים בְּיבְּיים בְּיבְייִים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיבְייִים בְּיים בְּיבְּיים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיבְייִים בְּיבְייִים בְּיבְיבְּיים בְּיבְיבְּים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיבְּיבְיים בְּיבְּיבְיבְיים בְּיבְּיִּים בְּיבְיבְיבְיםּים בְּיבְּיִיםּיםּים בְּיבְיבְיבְייִיםּיםּיםּים בְּיבְיבְּיב

our mouth for ever, for thou art a great and holy God and King. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

On the Sabbath of Penitence conclude the last Blessing

### the holy King.

Thou didst institute the Sabbath, and didst accept its offerings; thou didst command its special obligations with the order of its drink offerings. They that find delight in it shall inherit glory for everlasting; they that taste it are worthy of life; while such as love its teachings have chosen true greatness. Already from Sinai they were commanded concerning it; and thou hast also commanded us, O Lord our God,

### On Sabbath and New Moon.

Thou didst form thy world from of old; thou hadst finished thy work on the seventh day; thou hast loved us and taken pleasure in us, hast exalted us above all tongues, hast sanctified us by thy commandments, hast brought us near, O our King unto thy service, and called us by thy great and holy name. Thou, O Lord our God, also gavest us in love Sabbaths for rest and New Moons for atonement. But because we sinned against thee, both we and our fathers, our city hath been laid waste, our sanctuary is desolate, our splendor hath gone into exile, and the glory hath been removed from the

יָמוּשׁ לְעוֹלָם וָעָד. כִּי אֵל מֶלֶךְ נְּדוֹל וְקְרוֹשׁ אָתָה · בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ . הָאֵל הַקְּרוֹשׁ:

On the Sabbath of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:-

תְּבֵּנְתָּ שַׁבָּת רָצִיתָ כְּרְבְּנוֹתִיהָ. צִּוְיתָ פָרוֹשִׁיהָ עִם כִּדּוֹרִי נְסָכֵּיהָ. מְעַנְּנִּיְהָ לְעוֹלָם בְּרוֹד יִנְחָלוֹּ. מוֹעֲמֶיהָ חַיִּים זְכוּ. וְגַם הָאוֹהָבִים דְּבָּרֶיהְ נְּרָלְּה בְּחָרוּ. אָז מִפִּינֵי נִאְמַוּוּ עָלֶּוְהָ. וַתְּצַוֹּנִוּ יִיְ אָלֹהֵונוּ לְהַקְרִיב נִאְמַוּוּ עָלֶּוְהָ. וַתְּצַוֹּנִוּ יִיְ אָלֹהֵונוּ לְהַקְרִיב

On Subbath and New Moon.

מִלְדָּ מִינִי וְנָלָה יָלְרֵנִי וְנָמֵּל כָּכוּר מִבִּית חַזִּינִיּ לְּפְּנִיְּהְ אָנַחְנוּת יַלְרֵנִי וְנָמֵל כָּכוּר מִבִּית חַזִּינִיּ לְלְּאַתְּ וַמְּלָּהִי יְלְנִי יְיָ אָלְהִוֹנִי בִּאַבְּרוּשׁ שְּלְנִי מֵלְכֵּנִי לַעְּכוּדְּעָבִי וְשִׁאָּךְ הַנְּרוּל וְהַפְּרוּשׁ עְּלִינִי מֵלְכֵּנִי לַעְּכוּדְעָנִי יְיָ אָלְהִוּנִי בִּמִּדְוֹתִי דְּלִנִּי שַׁבְּתוֹת מֵלְכֵּנִי לַעְּכוּדְנִקְּי יְיִ אָּלְהִוֹנִי בְּמִבְּוֹתְי וְלָנִי וְלְנִי בְּעִבוֹלְיוֹנִי מִלְכֵּנִי לַעְּכוּוֹת וְלְנִי יְיִ אָּלְהִוֹנִי בְּמִבְּוֹי וְשְׁמִם בִּית מְלְבְּבְּתְנִי וְנָלְה יָצְרָתְּ עוֹלְמִּךְ הִנְּנְים הְשִׁבְּתוֹי וְנִילְּיוֹ יְנְבְּיִי מְבִּיוֹת בְּנִיי וְבְּבְּיוֹנִיי מְבְּחִבְּים הַשְּׁבִיתִי יִבְּרָתְּ עוֹלְמִיך הָּנְנִי וְנִילְּה וְנְבְּיִים הְשִׁבְּית הַיִּנְיוֹ בְּעִבוּי וְנִילְּה יִנְיְבְּיִים הַשְּׁבְיתִי בְּנִינִי וְנְבְּיִים הַשְּבִית וְבִּיִּבְיתְי בְּנִינִי וְנִילְּה יִנְבְּיתְּנִי וְּנִילְּה וְנְבְּיִים הְשִׁבְּיתוֹ וְבְּבְיתְי בְּנִילְים הָשְׁבִית וְבְּבְּיתְי וְנְבְּיִים הְשְׁבִית וְבְּבְּיתְי וְנְבְּבְּים מִוֹים הַשְּׁבְית וְבְּבְּיתְי וְנְבְּנִים בְּיִבְּבְיתְּי וְנְבְּיתְים הְיִבְּים מִינִים הְיִים בְּיבְּבְּיתְּי וְנְבְּבְיתְּים וְנְבְּבְּיתְ מִילִּים בְּיִבְּבְיתְּים בְּעְבִּים בְּיבְּבְּיתְ מִילִּים וְנְבְּבְּיתְּים בְּיִבְּבְּיתְּים בְּיִים עוֹלְבְיִים בְּבְּבְּים בְּיִבְּבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִים בְּיוֹבְיים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּבְּים בְּיבְּבְים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּבְּים בְּיִים בְּיוֹבְים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיִים בְּיבְיוֹים בְּיִים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיִּים בְּיוֹבְיוּים בְּיִּים בְּיִּים בְּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּיבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּיבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּי to bring thereon the additional offering of the Sabbath as is meet. May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, to lead us up in joy unto our land, and to plant us within our borders, where we will prepare unto thee the offerings that are obligatory for us, the continual offerings according to their order, and the additional offerings according to their enactment; and the additional offering of this Sabbath day we will prepare and offer up unto thee in love, according to the precept of thy

### On Sabbath and New Moon.

house of our life, so that we are not able to perform our obligations in thy chosen house, in that great and holy house which was called by thy name, because of the hand that hath been stretched out against thy sanctuary. May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, to lead us up in joy unto our land, and to plant us within our borders, where we will prepare unto thee the offerings that are obligatory for us, the continual offerings according to their order, and the additional offerings of this Sabbath day and of this New Moon we will prepare and offer up unto thee in love, according to the precept of thy will, as thou hast

בְּאַהָבָּה בְּמִצְּת רָצוֹגָךְ בְּמוֹ שָׁבְּחַבְּת מִּלְפָגֶּוְךְ יִיְ אָלֹהֵינוּ וַאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ שָׁבִּעְלֵנוּ בְּשִׁמְּדִרם לְּפָנִיךְ אָת־כְּוְרְבְּנוֹת חוֹבוֹתִינוּ. נְצְשָׁה לְפָנִיךְ אָת־כְּוְרְבְּנוֹת חוֹבוֹתִינוּ. מוּסַרְיוֹם הַשַּׁבָּת הַנָּה נַצְשָׁה וְנַקְרִיב לְפָנֶוְךְ מוּסַרְיוֹם הַשַּׁבָּת הַנָּה נַצְשָׁה וְנַקְרִיב לְפָנֶוְךְ מוּסַרְיוֹם הַשַּׁבָּת הַנָּה נַצְשָׁה וְנַקְרִיב לְפָנֶוְךְ מוּסַרְיוֹם הָמִּצְנַת רָצוֹנָךְ בְּמוֹ

On Sabbath and New Moon.

יְּאִן אֲנַחְנּי יְכוֹלִים לַצְשׁוֹת חוֹבוֹתְינּי ּבְּבִית הְּחִירָתֶּךְ בַּבַּיִת הַנְּדוֹל וְהַקְּדוֹשׁ שִׁנִּקְרָא שִׁמְּדְּ מְלְפָנִיךְ אָבְּרִגִּי וְתִּשְּׁצִנִּי וְתִּפְּנִי וְהַ הַשִּׁבְּת הַנְּיִ וְמִּלְּהִי וְמִּלְּהִי וְמִּלְּהִי וְמִּלְּהִי וְמִּלְּהִי וְמִּלְּהִי וְמִּלְּהִי וְמִּבְּיִתְ הִוֹּבוֹת וֹנִי וְמִבְּיִם בְּמִּלְרָא שִׁמְּדְּ לְפָנִיךְ אָת־כְּוְרָבְּנוֹת חוֹבוֹתִינוּ תְּמִידִים כְּסִדְּרָם וְמוֹם רֹאשׁ הַחְהָשׁ הַנִּי וְאָת־מוּסְפִּי יוֹם הַשַּׁבְּת הַנְּהִ וְיוֹם רֹאשׁ הַחְהָשׁ הַנִּי וְאָת־מוּלְּהָ וְנִי שְׁבִּוֹרִיב לְפְנִיְןּ וְיוֹם רֹאשׁ הַחְהָשׁ הַנִּי וְאָנִים לַצְשִׁיה וְנִשְּׁהַ בְּנִיךְ בִּיֹּתְּ וְמִּים רֹאשׁ הַחְהָשׁ הַנִּים לַצְשִׁיה הְנִים בְּשְׁבִּית הַנְּיִבְּים לַבְּעָּשׁה וְנֵבְּוֹרִיב לְפְנִיְרָ will, as thou hast prescribed for us in thy Law through the hand of Moses thy servant,

by the mouth of thy glory, as it is said:

And on the Sabbath day two he-lambs of the first year, without blemish, and two tenth parts of an ephah of fine flour for a meal offering, mingled with oil, and the drink offering thereof: this is the burnt offering of every Sabbath, beside the continual burnt offering and the drink offering thereof.

They that keep the Sabbath and call it a delight shall rejoice in thy kingdom; the people that hallow the seventh day, even all of them

On Sabbath and New Moon.

prescribed for us in thy Law through the hand of Moses thy servant, by the mouth of thy glory, as it is said: And on the Sabbath day two he-lambs of the first year without blemish, and two tenth parts of an ephah of fine flour for a meal offering, mingled with oil, and the drink offering thereof: this is the burnt offering of every Sabbath, beside the continual burnt offering and the drink offering thereof.

And in the beginnings of your months ye shall offer a burnt offering unto the Lord; two young bullocks and one ram, seven he-lambs of the first year without blemish. And their meal offering and their drink offerings as hath been ordained, three tenth parts of an ephah for each bullock, and two tenth parts for the ram, and one tenth part for each lamb, with wine according to the drink offering thereof, and a he-goat wherewith to make atonement, and the two continual offerings according to their enactment.

ינו בתורתה על-יְרִי משָׁרִי עַבְּרְּהָ מִפִּי קָבוֹדֶךְ בָּצָּמוּר: וּבְיוֹם הַשַּׁבָּת שְׁנִי־כְבְשִׁים <mark>בְּגִי־שָׁנְה תְּמִימִם וּשְׁגֵי עֵשְׂרֹנִים סְלָת</mark> בְּנְחָה בְּלוּלָה בַשֶּׁבֶן וְנִסְבּוֹ: עֹלַת שַׁבַּ<mark>ת</mark> בְשַבַּתוֹ עַל־עלַת הַתָּמִיד וְנִסְבָּה:

יִשְׂמְחוּ בְּמַלְכוּתְךָ שׁוֹמְרֵי שַׁבָּת וְקוֹרְאֵי עֹנֵג. עַם מְכַּרְשֵׁי שְׁבִיעִי בָּלָם יִשְׂבְעוּ

On Sabbath and New Moon.

בָּתוֹרָתָדְ עַל־יָוִי משָׁה עַבְדְּדְ מִפִּי בְבוֹ<mark>תֶדְּ</mark> בָּאָמוּר: וּבְיוֹם הַשַּׁבָּת שְׁנִי־כְבָשִׂים בְּנֵי<mark>־שְׁנָה</mark> תָּמִימָם וּשְׁנֵי עָשְׁרֹנִים קֹלֶת מִנְחָה בְּלוּלָה בַשֶּׁ<mark>מֶן</mark> וָנִ**ְםְבּוּ: עֹלַת שַׁבַּת** בְּשַׁבַּתוֹ עַל־עֹלַת הַתָּמִיד וְנִסְבָּ<mark>ה:</mark> וּבָרָאשׁי חַדְשִׁיבֶּם תַּקְרִיבוּ עֹלְה לַיְי בְּּרִים בְּגִי־ בַבֶּר שִׁנַיָב וָאַיָל אֶחָד בְּבָשִים בְּגִי־שְׁנָה שִׁבְעָה תָּמִימִם: וּמִנְחָתָם וְנִּסְבֵּיהָם בִּמְדְבָּר. שְׁלֹשְׁה ַ שָשִׁרנִים לַבָּר וּשְׁנֵי עָשְׂרנִים לָאָיִל וִעִשְׂרן לַבֶּב<mark>ְש</mark> יָיַן בְּנִסְכּוֹ וְשָׁעִיר לְבַבָּר וּשְׁנִי תְמִידִים בְּהַלְּבְתְם: shall be satiated and delighted with thy goodness, seeing that thou didst find pleasure in the seventh day, and didst hallow it; thou didst call it the desirable of days, in remembrance of the creation.

Our God and God of our fathers, accept our rest; sanctify us by thy commandments, and grant our portion in thy Law; satisfy us with thy goodness, and gladden us with thy salvation; purify our hearts to serve thee in truth; and in thy love and favor, O Lord our God, let

#### On Sabbath and New Moon.

They that keep the Sabbath and call it a delight shall rejoice in thy kingdom; the people that hallow the seventh day, even all of them shall be satiated and delighted with thy goodness, seeing that thou didst find pleasure in the seventh day, and didst hallow it; thou didst call it the desirable of days, in remembrance of the creation.

Our God and God of our fathers, accept our rest, and on this Sabbath day renew this New Moon unto us for good and for blessing, for joy and for gladness, for salvation and comfort, for sustenance and maintenance, for life and peace, for pardon of sin and forgiveness of iniquity (during Leap Year:—

וְיִתְעַנְּנוּ מִפּוּבֶךְּ.וְהַשְּׁבִיעִירָאִיתְבּוּ וְקְדַּשְׁחוּ. הֶמְדַת יָמִים אוֹתוֹ כְּנְרָאתָ זֵבֶר לְמַעֲשֵׁה בְרֵאשִׁית:

לָבֵנוּ לְעָּבִּדְּךְ בָּאָבֶתוּ וְהַנְּחִילֵנוּ יִיְ אָּלְהֵינוּ שַּׂבְּעֵנוּ בִּמִּצְוֹתֶּיךְּ, וְתֵן הַלְּלֵנוּ בְּתוֹרָתֶּךְ. שַּׁבְּעֵנוּ בִּמִצְוֹתֶּיךְּ, וְתֵן הַלְּלֵנוּ בְּתוֹרָתֶךְ. אַלְהֵינוּ וָאַלְהֵינוּ

On Sabbath and New Moon.

אָלהַןנוּ וִאלהַי אָבוֹתִינוּ. רְצֵה בִּמְנוּחָתֵנוּ וְחַהָּשׁ עָלֵוְנוּ בִּיוֹם הַשַּׁבָּת הַנָּה אָת־הַחְהָשׁ הַנָּה לְּטֹבְּה וַלְבְרָכָה. לְשָׁשוֹן וּלְשִׁמְחָה. לִישׁוּעְה וּלְנָחְבָּה. לְפַּרְנָסָה וּלְכַלְכָּלְה. לְחַיִּים וּלְשָׁלוֹם. לְמְחִילַת הַמָּא וְלִסְלִּיחַת עָוֹן (during Leap Year וּלְכַבְּּרַת

לָרָאתָ זִבֶּר לְמַעֲשֵׁה בְרֵאשִׁית: עם מְלַדְשִׁי שְׁבִיעִי בָּלָם יִשְׂבְּעוּ וְיִתְעַנְּגוּ מִפּוּבֶּךְּ וָהַשְּׁבִיעִי רָאִיתָ בּוֹ וְקְדֵּשְׁתוּ . הָמִדַּת יָמִים אוֹתוּ יִשְׂמְחוּ בְּמֵלְכוּתְךָּ שׁוֹמְרֵי הַבְּעוּ וְיִתְעַנְּגוּ מִפּוּבֶךְּ.

us inherit thy holy Sabbath; and may Israel, who hallow thy name, rest thereon. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hallowest the Sabbath.

Accept, O Lord our God, thy people Israel and their prayer; restore the service to the oracle of thy house; receive in love and favor both the fire-offerings of Israel and their prayer; and may the service of thy people Israel be ever acceptable unto thee.

And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restorest thy divine presence unto Zion.

### On Sabbath and New Moon.

and for atonement of transgression); for thou hast chosen thy people Israel from among all nations, and hast made thy holy Sabbath known unto them, and hast appointed unto them statutes for the beginnings of the months. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who sanctifiest the Sabbath, Israel and the beginnings of the months.

מִלְבָשׁ בַּשַּׁבָּת: יִשְּׂרָאֵלְ מִלַּוְשֵׁי חֲׁמֵּב. בַּרוּךְ אַנִּח יֵי. בַּאַבַּבָּח וּבָרָאוֹן חֲבַּת לּוֹבְאָב. וֹיְנְוּחוּ בָּה

יְבְּהִיִי אֲלֹהִינוּ בְּעַמְּךְ יִשְׂרָאֵלוּכִהְפִּלְּתְם. וְהָשֵׁב אֶת־הָעֲבוֹדְּה לִּדְבִיר בִּיתֶּךְ וְאִשֵׁי יִשְׂרָאֵל, וּתְפִּלְּתָם בְּאַהֲבָה תְכַבְּל בְּרָצוֹן. וֹתְהִי לִרְצוֹן הָמִיד עֲבוֹדַת יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמָּןך: וְתָהִי לִרְצוֹן הָמִיד עֲבוֹדַת יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמָּןך: בְּרוּךְ אַהָּה יִיָּ. הַּמַּחֲזִיר שְׁכִינְתוֹ לְצִיוֹן:

On Sabbath and New Moon.

וְיִשְׂרָאֵל וִרָאִשִׁי חָדָשִׁים: לְּהָם לַבְּנְשִׁךּ לְּהָם הוֹדְעִּתְּ נְּחָבֵּר כִּלְרָשִׁי חָדְשִׁים יְשַׁבַּת לַּוְדְשִׁךּ לְהָם הוֹדְעִתְּ נְּחַלֵּי רָאִשִׁי חָדְשִׁים יְשַׁבַּת לַוְדְשִׁךּ לְהָם הוֹדְעִתְּ נְחָבִי הִלְּבִשׁים יִשְׁבָּת לַוְרָשִׁים:

Congregation in an undertone:

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers for ever and ever; thou art the Rock of our lives, the Shield of our salvation through every generation. We will give thanks unto thee and declare thy praise for our lives which are committed unto thy hand, and for our souls which are in thy charge, and for thy miracles, which are daily with us, and for thy wonders and thy benefits, which are wrought at all times,

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers, the God of all flesh, our Creator and the Creator of all things in the beginning. Blessings and thanksgivings be to thy great and holy name, because thou hast kept us in life and hast preserved us: so mayest thou continue to keep us in life and to preserve us. O gather our exiles to thy holy courts to observe thy statutes, to do thy will, and to serve thee with a perfect heart; seeing that we give thanks unto thee. Blessed be the God to whom thanks-

wrought at all times, givings are due. evening, morn and noon. O thou who art allgood, whose mercies fail not; thou, merciful Being, whose lovingkindnesses never cease, we

have ever hoped in thee.

וָבְכֶּר וָצְהָרָיִם. הַמּוֹב, כִּי לֹא־כָּלוּ רַחֲמֶּיְהָ,

וָהַמְרַחֵם, כִּי לֹא־תַמוּ הֲכְבֵיךְ, מֵעוֹלָם

The Cong. in an underione-מוֹדִים אֲנַחֲנוּ לָדְ, שְׁאַתָּה הוא וָנָ אֶלהֵינוּ גאלהי אַבותינו, אֱלהֵי עָל־בָּשָׂר. יוֹצְרֵנוֹ, יוֹצֵר בְּרֵאשִׁית. בְּרָכוֹת וְהוֹדָאוֹת לְשִׁמְדְּ הַגָּרוֹל וְהַקָּרוֹשׁ על שֶׁהֶחֶיִיתָנוּ וָק<u>ִי</u>מְתָנוּ. בּן הַחַיִּנְוּ וּתְקַיָּמְנוּ וּ וְתָּאֶכוֹף בָּלִיוֹתֵינוּ לְחַצְּרֹת בָּן־שֶׁךּ, לִשְׁמֹר חָקִיךּ, וְלַעֲשׁוֹת רָצֹנֶןךּ, וּלְעָּבְוּדְּ בְּלֵבֶב שָׁלֵם, עַל שָׁאֲנַחֲנוּ מוֹדִים בָּרוּךְ אֵל הַהוֹנְ׳אוֹת:

מודים אַנַהְנוּ לָדְ, שָׁצִתָּה הוא יִי צֵּלֹהֵינוּ, וַאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ, לְעוֹלֶם וָעָר. צור חַיִּינוּ, בְּגַן יִשְׁצֵנוּ, אַתָּה הוא לְרוֹר וְרוֹר. נוֹנֶה לְךְּ וּנְסַפֵּר הָהַלְּתֶּךְ, עַל דונינו המסורים בנהה. וְעַל נִשְׁמוֹתֵינוּ הַפְּּקוּדוֹת לָךְ, וְעַל יָפֶיך שֶׁבְּבֶל־יוֹם עִבְּנוּ וְעַל נִפְּלְאוֹתֶיךְ וְמוֹבוֹתֶיךְ שָׁבְּכְל־עֵת. עֻּבֶב

קוינו לְד:

For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be continually blessed and exalted for ever and ever.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

O inscribe all the children of thy covenant for a happy life.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth, O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is Allgood, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks.

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

Our God and God of our fathers, bless us with the three-fold blessing of thy Law written by the hand of Moses thy servant, which was spoken by Aaron and his sons, the priests, thy holy people, as it is said, The Lord bless thee, and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

Grant peace, welfare, blessing, grace, loving-kindness and mercy unto us and unto all Israel, thy people. Bless us, O our Father, even all of us together, with the light of thy countenance; for by the light of thy countenance thou hast given us, O Lord our God, the Law

וְעַל־כָּלָם יִתְבָּרַךְ וְיִתְרוֹמַם שִׁמְךְּ מַלְּבָּ<mark>נוּ,</mark> הַמִיד לְעוֹלָם וָעֵד:

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

וּכְתוֹב לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים בָּל־בְּגֵי בְרִיתְןּ:

יִבְאָמֶת. הָאֵל יְשׁוּעָתֵנוּ וְעָזְרָתֵנוּ כֶּלְהְ. בְּרוּךְּ וְכֹל הַחַיִּים יוֹדִּוּךְ פֶּלָה וִיהַלְלוּ אֶת־יִּאִמְּהְ

אַתָּה יִיָּ. הַמוֹב שָׁמְדָּ וּלְדְּ נָאָה לְהוֹרוֹת:

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

אָּלְהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אָלֵוְךּ וּי חְּלֶּוּךָ: ישֵּׂא זְיָ פָּנִיוּ אֵלֶּיךּ, וְנִשְׁכּ וּבְנִיוּ כּהֲנִים. עַם קְרוֹשֶׁךְ כָּאָמוּר. וְבָרֶכְךּ זְיָ וְיִשְׁכְּעִּרְ וּבְנִיוּ כּהֲנִים. עַם קְרוֹשֶׁךְ כָּאָמוּר. וְבָרֶכְךּ זְיָ וְיִשְׁכְּעְךְּ: יָאָר הֵיִנוּ וֵאלהֵי אָבוֹתִינוּ. בָּנְכֵּנְוּ בַּבְּרָכָה הַפְּיִשְׁלְּשֶׁת לְךְּ שֻׁלוֹם:

שִׁים שָׁלוֹם, מוֹבָה וּבְרָכָה, הֵן וְחֶפֶּר וְרַחֲמִים, עָלִינוּ וְעַל כָּל־יִשְׁרָאֵל עַפֶּּוְדְּ הָּרָכֵנוּ אָבִינוּ כָּלְנוּ, כִּאָּחְד בְּאוֹר בְּנִוְדְּ בִּי באוֹר בְּנֵוְדְ וְתַלְּ For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be continually blessed and exalted for ever and ever.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

O inscribe all the children of thy covenant for a happy life.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth, O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is Allgood, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks.

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

Our God and God of our fathers, bless us with the three-fold blessing of thy Law written by the hand of Moses thy servant, which was spoken by Aaron and his sons, the priests, thy holy people, as it is said, The Lord bless thee, and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

Grant peace, welfare, blessing, grace, loving-kindness and mercy unto us and unto all Israel, thy people. Bless us, O our Father, even all of us together, with the light of thy countenance; for by the light of thy countenance thou hast given us, O Lord our God, the Law

# וָצַל־בָּלָם יִתְבָּרַךְ וְיִתְרוֹמַם שִׁמְדְ מַלְבָּנוּ, בָּמִיד לְעוֹלֶם וָעֶד:

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

וּכְתוֹב לְחַיִּים טוֹבִים כָּל־בְּגֵי בְרִיתָן:

וָכֹל הַחַיִּים יוֹרָוּךְ שֶּׁלֶה וִיהַלֵּלוּ אֶת־יֹשִׁ<mark>שְׁךְּ</mark> בָּאָבֶת. הָאֵל יְשׁוּעָתִנוּ וְעָזְרָתִנוּ סֵלְה. בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה יָיָ. הַמוֹב שָׁמְדָּ וּלְדָּ נָאָה לְהוּדוֹת:

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:-

אָלהֵינוּ וַאלהִי אָבוֹתִינוּ. בָּרָבִוּ בַּבְּרָכָּה הַמְשְּׁלֶּשֶׁת בַּתוֹרָה. הַבְּתוּבָה עַל יָרֵי מֹשֶׁה עַבְּהֶּךָּ. הָצְּמוּרָה מִפִּי <u>אַהְרֹ</u>וֹ וּבָנֵיו כּהָנִים. עַם קְרוֹשֶׁךְ כָּצְמוּר. יִבָּכְרָךְ יִי וִישִּׁמְּכֶךְ יָאַר יָי פָּנִיו אַלֶּוֹךְ וִיחָעָּרְ: ישָּׁא יָיָ פָּנִיו אַלֶּוֹךְּ, וְיָשֵׁם לְדְּ שֶׁלוֹם:

שים שָלום, מוֹכָה וּבְרָכָה, הַן וְהֶפֶּר וָרַהָמִים, עָלֵינוּ וְעַל כָּל־יִשִּׂרָאֵל עַמֶּךְ, בְּרָכֵנוּ צָבִינוּ בָּלֶנוּ, בְּאֶדֶר בָּאוֹר בָּנֶוְדְ, בי באור פָּנֵיך נָתַהָ לֵנו וְיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ, תוֹרַת of life, lovingkindness and righteousness, blessing, mercy, life and peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and in every hour with thy peace.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

In the book of life, blessing, peace and good sustence may we be remembered and inscribed before thee, we and all thy people the house of Israel, for a happy life and for peace. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest peace.

Blessed art thou, O Lord, who blessest thy people Israel with peace.

O my God! guard my tongue from evil and my lips from speaking guile; and to such as curse me let my soul be dumb, yea, let my soul be unto all as the dust. Open my heart to thy Law, and let my soul pursue thy commandments. If any design evil against me, speedily make their counsel of none effect, and frustrate their designs. Do it for the sake of thy name, do it for the sake of thy right hand, do it for the sake of thy holiness, do it for the sake of thy Law. In order that thy beloved ones may be delivered, O save with thy right hand, and answer me. Let the words of my mouth

חַיִּים וְאַהַבַּת הֶפֶּר , וּצְדָכָּןה וּבְרָכָה וְרַחָמִים, וְחַיִּים וְשְׁלוֹם. וְמוֹב בְּעִינֵיךְ לְבָרֵךְ אֶת־עַמְּךָ יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּכָל־עֵת וּבְכְל־ שָׁעָרה בִשְׁלוֹמֶךְ.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:—

. בָּמַפֶּר חַיִּים. בְּרָכָה וְשָׁלוֹם. וּפַּרְנָסָה מוֹבָה. נְזָבֵר וָנְבָּחֵב לְפָנֶיְךָ. אֲנַחֲנוּ וְכָל־עַמְּךָ. בֵּית יִשְׂרָאֵל. לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים וּלְשָׁלוֹם. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יָיָ. עוֹשֵׂה הַשָּׁלוֹם:

בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה וְיָּ. הַמְּבָרֵךְ אֶת־עַמּוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל בשלום

אַלהָי. נִצוֹר לְשׁוֹנִי מֵרָע, וּשְׂפְּתֵי מִדָּבֵּר מָרְמָה. וְלִמְקַלְלֵי נַפְּשִׁי תִדּוֹם, וְנַפְשִׁי, בֶּעְפָּר לַכֹּל תִּהְיָה: פְּתַח לִבִּי בִּתוֹרָתֵךְ, וּבִמְצִוֹתֵיךְ תָרְדּוֹף נַפְשִׁי. וְכֹל הַחוֹשָׁבִים עֲלֵי רָעָה, מִה<u>ּרָה</u> הָבֶּר עַצְּתָם, וְכַּןלְבֵל מַחִשִׁבוֹתָם. עֲשֵׁה לְמַעֵן שָׁמֶד. עֲשָׁה לְמַעַן יִמִיגָד. עֲשָׁה לְמַעַן קִדְשָּׁתֶד. עַשָּׁה לִפַעַן תּוֹרָתֶּךְ. לְפַעַן יִחְלְצוּן יִדִיבֵיךְ. הוֹשִׁיעָה וָמִינָדְ וַעַנָנִי: יָהִיוּ לְרַצוֹן אָמְרֵי־פִּי

and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer. He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel, and say ye, Amen.

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years.

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Accept our prayer in mercy and in favor.

Reader.—May the prayers and supplications of all Israel be accepted by their Father who is in heaven; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

וְהָנְיון לִבִּי לְבָּגֶּוְדְּ וְיָ צוּרִי וְגֹאֲלִי: עשָׁה שְׁלוֹ<mark>ם</mark> בַּמְרוֹמְיו הוּא יַעֲשָה שָׁלוֹם עָלֵינוּ וְעַל בָּל־ יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמִן:

יָהִי רָצוֹן לְפָנֶוְךְּ , יָנְ אֶלֹהֵינוּ וֵאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ, שֶׁיִבְּנֶה בִּית הַמִּקְבָשׁ בִּמְהַרָה בְיָמִינוּ, וְתֵן חֶלְקְנוּ, בְּתוֹרָחֶךְ: וְשֶׁם נַצַבָּדָדְ בְּיַרְאָה, בִּימִי עוֹלֶם וּרְשָׁנִים קַדְמוֹנִיוֹת: וְעָרְבָה לַיָ מִנְחַת יְהוּדָה וִירוּשָׁלָחָ, בִּימֵי עוֹלֶם, וּכְשָׁנִים בַּדְּמוֹנִיוֹת:

יִתְגַּבּל וְיִתְקַבִּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא, בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְרָא Reader. בָרְעוּתָה. וְנַמְלִיךְ מַלְכוּתָה, בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן, וּבְחַיֵּי הִי־ בָל־בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּעֲנָלָא וּבִוְמֵן כָּוְרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהָא שְׁמָה רַבְּא, מְבָרַךְ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְם וּלְעָלְם וּלְעָלְם וּלְעָלְם וּלְעָלְם וּלְעָלְמִי Cong. and Reader. עַלְמֵיַא.

יִתְבָּרַךְ וִישְׁתַּבַּח , וְיִתְפָּצֵר וְיִתְרַמַׁם, וְיִתְנַשֵּׂא Reader. <mark>וְיִתְהַבַּר, וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְהַלֵּל שְׁמֵה הִי־קְרְשָׁא בְּרִיךְ הוּא.</mark> ַלְּגֵלֶא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, תְּשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנֶחֲמֶתָא, <del>הִי</del> אַמִירָן בְּעַלְמָא. וָאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

בקבל בְּרַחֲמִים וּבְרָצוֹן אֶת תְּפִּלְתֵנוּ: Cong.

תַּתְקַבַּל צְלוֹתְהוֹן וּבָעוּתָהוֹן דִּי־כֶל־יִשִׂרָאֵל קַרָם Reader. אָבוּהוֹן דִּי בִשְׁמַיָּא. וַאִּמְרוּ אָמַן:

נְבִי שֵׁם יְנָ מְבֹּדֶרְ מֵעַתָּה וְעַרּ עוּכָבׁ Cong

Reader.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen-

Cong.—My help is from the Lord who made heaven and earth.

Reader.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may be make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

There is none like our God: none like our Lord.

There is none like our King: none like our Savior.

Who is like our God: who is like our Lord?

Who is like our King: who is like our Savior?

We will give thanks unto our God: we will give thanks unto our Lord.

We will give thanks unto our King: we will give thanks unto our Savior?

Blessed be our God: blessed be our Lord.

Blessed be our King: blessed be our Savior.

Thou art our God: thou art our Lord.

Thou art our King: thou art our Savior.

Thou art he unto whom our fathers burnt incense of spices.

יָהָא שְׁלָמָא רַבָּא מִן־שְׁמַיָּא וְחַיִּים, עָלֵוְנּוּ Reader. וְעַל־בָּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל, וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

:עָיָר מַעָם וָיָ עשׁה שָׁמַיִם וָאָּרֶץ Cong.

עשֶׁה שֶׁלוֹם בִּמְרוֹמֶיוֹ, הוֹא יַצְשֶׁה שֵׁלוֹם, עֲלֵוְנוּ Reader. יִשֵל־בָּל־יִשִׂרָאֵל . וְאִמְרוּ אֲמֵן:

> אָין בָּאלֹהֵינוּ. אָין בַּארוֹגְינוּ. אֵין בְּמַלְבֵּנוּ. אֵין בְּמוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ:

מִי בַאלֹהֵינוּ. מִי בַארוֹגְינוּ.

מי בְמַלְבֵנוּ. מִי בְמוּשִׁיעֵנוּ:

נוֹבֶה לָאלְהֵינוּ. נוֹבֶה לַּארוֹגְינוּ.

נוֹבֶה לְמַלְבֵנוּ. נוֹבָה לְמוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ:

בָרוּךְ אֶלֹהֵינוּ. בְרוּךְ אֲדוֹגוְנוּ. בָרוּךְ מַלְבֵּנוּ. בָרוּךְ מוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ:

אַתָּה הוא אֱלֹהֵינוּ. אַתָּה הוא אֲרוֹגֵינוּ. אַתָּה הוא מַלִּבֵּנוּ. אַתָּה הוא מוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ:

אַהָּה הוא שֶׁהִקְּמִירוּ אֲבוֹתֵינוּ לִפְּנֶוְךְּ אֶת

לַמְנֶת הַפַּמִים:

Talmud Babli: Treatise Cerithoth 6, a.

The compound forming the incense\* consisted of balm, onycha, galbanum and frankincense, in quantities weighing seventy manehs each; of myrrh, cassia, spikenard and saffron, each sixteen manehs by weight; of costus twelve, of aromatic bark three, and of cinnamon nine manehs; of lye obtained from a species of leek, nine kabs; of Cyprus wine three seahs and three kabs: though, if Cyprus wine was not procurable, old white wine might be used; of salt of Sodom the fourth part of a kab, and of the herb Maaleh Ashan a minute quantity. R. Nathan says, a minute quantity was also required of the odoriferous herb Cippath, that grew on the banks of the Jordan; if, however, one added honey to the mixture, he rendered the incense unfit for sacred use, while he who, in preparing it, omitted one of its necessary ingredients, was liable to the penalty of death. Rabban Simeon, son of Gamaliel, says, the balm is a resin that exudes from the wood of the balsam tree. The lye obtained from a species of leek was rubbed over the onycha to improve it, while the Cyprus wine was used to steep it in, so that its odor might be more pungent.

Mishnah: End of Treatise Tamid.

These were the Psalms which the Levites used to recite in the Temple—

On the first day of the week they used to recite (Psalm xxiv.), The earth is the Lord's and the fulness thereof; the world and they that dwell therein.

On the second day (Psalm xlviii.), Great is the Lord and exceedingly to be praised, in the city of our God, in his holy mountain.

### מוסף לשבת ויום מוב

תלמוד מסכת כריתות ו'

פּשוּם הַקְּמְנֶׁת הַצָּרִי וְהַצִּפְּנֶן וְהַחֶלְבְּנָה וְהַלְּבוֹנָה. מִשְׁקַל שָׁבְעִים שָׁבְעִים בָּעָה: מֹר וּקְצִיעָה שִׁבְּלֶת וַרְדִּ וְבַרְכֹּם. ָמִשְׁקַל שִׁשָּׁה עֲשָׂר שִׁשָּׁה עֲשָׂר בָּנֶה. הַקּשְׁמְ שָׁנִים עֲשָׂר. וָקְלוּפָה שְׁלשָׁה. וְקנָּמוֹ תִּשְׁעַה. בּרִית בַּרְשִׁינָה תִשְׁעָה קַבִּיוֹ. נון קפָּרִיסִין סְאִין תְּלָתָא וְקַבִּין תְּלֶתָא. וָאִם אֵין לוֹ נוּן קַבְּרִיסִין מֵבִיא חֲמַר חַוְּרָוָן עַתִּיק: מֶלַח סְרוֹמִית רְבַע הַקָּב. מַצְלֶה עָשָׁן בָּל שָהוּא: רַבִּי נָתָן אוֹמֵר אַף כִּפַּת תַיַּרְהַן בָּל שֶׁהוּא וָאִם נָתַן בָּה דְבַשׁ פְּסָלָה. אִם חִפַר אַחַת מִבְּל םַפָּגֶוּהָ חַיָּב מִיתָה: רַבָּן שִׁמְעוֹן בֶּן נַמְלִיאֵל אוֹמֵר. הַצָּרִי אַינוֹ אֶלָּא שְׂרָךּ הַנּוֹמֵךּ מִעָצִי הַקְּמָך: בֹּרִית בַּרְשִׁינָה שֶׁשָּׁבִּין <mark>בָּה אֶת הַצִּפְּ</mark>בֶּן. בְּבִי שֶׁתְּהֵא נָאֶה: יֵון קַבְּרִיחִין שֶׁשׁוֹרָין בּ<mark>וֹ</mark> אָת הַצִּפְּרֶן. כְּבִי שֶׁתְהַא עַזָה: וַהַלֹא בִי בַנְלַיִם יָפִין לָה אָלָא שָׁאֵין מַכְּגִיסִין מִי רַוְּלַיְם בְּעַוֶּרָה מִפּגִי הַבְּבוֹר:

### משנה סוף מסכת תמיד

הַשִּׁיר שֶׁהַלְוִיָּם הָיוּ אוֹמְרִים בְּבֵית הַמִּקְדָּשׁ: בַּיוֹם הָרִאשוֹן הָיוּ אוֹמְרִים. לַיִי הָצֶרֶץ וּמְלוֹאָה תִבֵּל וְיוֹשְׁבֵי בָה: (כ״ד)

בַּשִּׁנִי הָיוּ אוֹמְרִים. נָּדוֹל יָיָ וּמְדְּלָּל מָאֹד בְּעִיר אֶּל<u>הֵינוּ</u> הַרַבְּלְדְשׁוֹ: (מ״ח) On the third day (Psalm lxxxii.), God standeth in the congregation of the mighty; he judgeth among the judges.

On the fourth day (Psalm xciv.), God of ven-

geance, Lord, God of vengeance, shine forth.

On the fifth day (Psalm lxxxi.), Exult aloud unto God our strength; shout for joy unto the God of Jacob.

On the sixth day (Psalm xciii.), The Lord reigneth; he hath robed him in majesty; the Lord hath robed him, yea, he hath girded himself with strength: the world also is set firm, that it cannot be moved.

On the Sabbath (Psalm xcii.), A psalm, a song for the Sabbath Day. It is the psalm and song also for the hereafter, for the day which will be wholly a Sabbath, and will bring rest in life everlasting.

Talmud Babli. End of Treatise Berachoth.

R. Eleazer said in the name of R. Chanina, The disciples of the sages increase peace throughout the world, as it is said, And all thy children shall be taught of the Lord; and great shall be the peace of thy children. Read not here banayich, thy children (or disciples), but bonayich, thy builders.—Great peace have they who love thy Law; and there is no stumbling for them. Peace be within thy rampart, prosperity within thy palaces. For my brethren and companions' sake, I would fain speak peace concerning thee. For the sake of the house of the Lord our God I would seek thy good. The Lord will give strength unto his people; the Lord will bless his people with peace.

It is our duty to praise the Lord of all things, to ascribe greatness to him who formed the world in the beginning, since he hath not made us like the nations of other lands, and hath not placed us

בַּשְׁלִישִׁי הָיוּ אוֹמְרִים. אֶלהִים נִצֶּב בַּשְׁרַת־אֵל בְּקְרֶב אָלהִים יִשְׁפֹּם: (פ״ב)

בְּרָבִיעִי הָיוּ אוֹמָרִים. אֵל נְקָמוֹת יְיָ אֵל נְקָמוֹת הוֹפְיעֵ: (צ"ר)

בַּחָמִישִׁי הָיוּ אוֹמְרִים. הַרְגִינוּ לֵאלהִים עוּזֵגְוּ הָּרְיְעוּ לֵאלהֵי וַעֲּקֹב: (פ״א)

בַּשִּׁשִׁי הָיוּ אוֹמְרִים. וְיָ מָלָךְ גֵאוּת לָבֵשׁ. לָבֵשׁ וְיָ עוֹ הָתְאַוָּר אַף־תִּכּוֹן תִּבֵּל בַּל־תִּמוֹמ: (צ"ג)

בַּשַּׁבָּת הָיוּ אוֹמְרִים. מִוְמוֹר שִׁיר לְיוֹם הַשַּׁבָּת: (צ״ב) מִוְמוֹר שִׁיר לֶעָתִיד לָבא. לְיוֹם שֶּׁכְּלוֹ שַׁבָּת וּמְנוּחָה לָחַיִּי הָעֹלֶמִים:

### תלמוד מסכת ברכות

יִמן וְיִ וּבְרֵךְ אֶת־עַמוֹ בַשְׁלוֹם: אָמָר רַבִּי אֶלְעָזָר אָמַר רַבִּי חָנִינָא. מַּלְמִידִי חְּכָמִים שְׁלְוֹה בְּצִרְמִינְוָדְ: לְמַצוֹ מִכְשׁוֹל: וְהִי־שָׁלוֹם בְּחִילֵךְ שֵׁלְוֹה בְּצִרְמִינְוָדְ: לְמַצוֹ מִכְשׁוֹל: וְהִי־שָׁלוֹם בְּחִילֵךְ שֵׁלְוֹה בְּצִרְמִינְןְדָּוֹ לִמוֹ מִכְשׁוֹל: וְהִי־שָׁלוֹם בְּחִילֵךְ שֵׁלְוֹה בְּצִרְהִינְן אָלחִינוּ אָבַּוְעָשׁר וֹבְעִי אָבַרְּבָרִה־נָּא שָׁלוֹם שָׁלוֹם בָּנִוֹדְ אַלְעָזִר אָמַר רַבִּי חָנִינָא. מַּלְמִידֵי חָלְעָמוּ אָמַר רַבִּי אֶלְעָזָר אָמַר רַבִּי חָנִינָא.

עָלִינוּ לְשַבֵּהַ לַאָּרוֹן הַכּלֹּ, לָתֵת נְּדְלָּה לְיוֹאֵר בְּרֵאשִׁית. שָׁלֹא עָשְׂנוּ בְּגוֹיֵי דְאָרְצוֹת, וְלֹא שָׁ<mark>מְנוּ</mark> like other families of the earth, since he hath not assigned unto us a portion as unto them, nor a lot as unto all their multitude. For we bend the knee and offer worship and thanks before the supreme King of kings, the Holy One, blessed be he, who stretched forth the heavens and laid the foundations of the earth, the seat of whose glory is in the heavens above, and the abode of whose might is in the loftiest heights. He is our God; there is none else: in truth he is our King; there is none besides him; as it is written in his Law, And thou shalt know this day, and lay it to thine heart, that the Lord he is God in heaven above and upon the earth beneath: there is none else.

We therefore hope in thee, O Lord our God, that we may speedily behold the glory of thy might, when thou wilt remove the abominations from the earth, and the idols will be utterly cut off, when the world will be perfected under the kingdom of the Almighty, and all the children of flesh will call upon thy name, when thou wilt turn unto thyself all the wicked of the earth. Let all the inhabitants of the world perceive and know that unto thee every knee must bow, every tongue must swear. Before thee, O Lord our God, let them bow and fall; and unto thy glorious name let them give honor; let them all accept the yoke of thy kingdom, and do thou reign over them speedily, and for ever and ever. For the kingdom is thine, and to all eternity thou wilt reign in glory; as it is written in thy Law, The Lord shall reign for ever

בָּמִשְׁבְּחוֹת הָצִּדְמָה. שֶׁלֹא שָׁם הֶלֵקֵנוּ בְּהֶם. וְגַרָלִגִוּ בְּבָל־הָמוֹנָם. וַאֲנַחָנוּ כּרִעִים וּמִשְׁתַחַוִים ומודים לפני מֶלֶך מַלִבִי הַמִּלְכִים הַקְּרוֹשׁ בֶּרוּדְ הוא. שָהוא נוֹמָה שְׁמַוִם וְיוֹמֵד אֲרֶץ. וּמוֹשַׁב וְקָרוֹ בַשְּׁמֵיִם מִמַעל וּשָׁבִינַת עָזוֹ בִּנְבִהֵי מִרוֹמִים: הוא אַלהֵינוּ. אֵין עוֹד. אֱמֶת מַלְבֵּנוּ. אֱפֶּם ווּלְתוֹ, <mark>בַּבְּתוּב בִּתוֹרָתוֹ. וְיָדַעִתְּ הַיּוֹם וַהְשָׁבֹתְ אֵל־לְבָבֵךְ,</mark> בִּי וָיָ הוֹא הָאֶלהִים בַּשְּׁמֵים מִמַעל וִעַל־הָאָהִץ :מַתְחַת אֵין עוֹד

עַל־בֵּן נְקַנֵּה לְדְ יִיָ אֵלהֵינוּ לִרְאוֹת מְהַרָה בתפארת עוד. להעביר גלולים מן האָרֶץ וֹרָאֵלִילִים בָּרוֹת יִבְּרֵתוֹן. לִתַקּן עוֹלֶם בִּמַלְכוּת שַׁדֵּי, וְכָל־בָּגִי בָשֶׂר יִקְרָאוּ בִשְׁבֵּד. לְהַפִּנוֹת אֵלֵיְדְּ בֶּל־רִשְׁצִי אֲבֶץ: יַבְּירוּ וְיֵדְעוּ בָּל־יוֹשָׁבֵי תַבֵּל. כי לך תכרע כֶּל־בָּרָך תִשְּׁבַע כַּל־לְשׁוּן: לְפָּגֵוְדְ יִי אַלהֵינוּ יִכִּרִעוּ וִיִּבְּוֹלוּ. וִלִכְבוֹד שִׁמְדְּ יְכֶר יִהֵנוּ. ייַקבָּלוּ כָלָם אַת־על מַלְכוּתֵךּ . וְתִמְלוֹדְ עֵלֵיהֵם מָהַרָה לִעוֹלָם וָעֶדַ. כִּי הַמַּלְכוּת שֵׁלְּדְ הִיא. וּלְעוֹלְמֵי עַד תִּמְלֹךְ בְּכָבוֹד: בַּבָּתוֹב בְּתוֹרָתֵךְ.

and ever. And it is said, And the Lord shall be King over all the earth: in that day shall the Lord be One, and his name One.

The following Kaddish is said by a Mourner.

And now, I pray thee, let the power of the Lord be great, according as thou hast spoken. Remember, O Lord, thy tender mercies and thy lovingkindnesses; for they have been ever of old.

Mourner.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Mourner.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Mourner.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

Mourner.—May there be abundant peace from heaven and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

Mourner.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

ּיָנָ וֹ יִמְלֹדְ לְעוֹלָם נָעָד: וְנָאָבַר. וְהָיָה וְיָ לְמֶלֶדְ עַל־ בָּל־הָאָהֶץ, בַּיּוֹם הַהוּא יִהְיָה וְיָ אֶחָד וּשְׁמוֹ אָחָד:

### קַדִּישׁ נְתוֹם

וְעַתָּה וִנְדַּל־נָא כְּחַ אֲדֹנָי בַּאֲשֶׁר דְּבַּרְתָּ לֵאמר:

וָכֹר בַחֲמֶיךְ וָנְ וַחֲסָבֶיךְ כִּי מִעוֹלֶם הַמָּח:

יִתְצַדֵּל וְיִתְקַדֵּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא. בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְרָא Mourner. בְּרְעוֹתָה. וְנִמְלִיךְ מַלְכוּתָה בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן וּבְחַיֵּי דִּי־ בָּל־בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל בַּעָנָלָא וּבִוְמַן כָּוִרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהֵא שְׁמָה רַבָּא מְבָרַךְּ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְם: Cong. and Mourner.

עַלְמֵיָאי.

יִתְבָּרָךְ וְיִשְׁתַבֵּח וְיִתְפָּאַר וְיִתְרֹמֵם וְיִתְנַשֵׂא Mourner. וָיִתְּהַבּּר וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְהַלֵּל שְׁמָה דִּי־קְךְשָׁא בְּרִידְ הוּא. לָאֵלֶא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְכָּתָא וְשִׁירָתָא אַשְׁבְּחָתָא וְגָחֲמֶתָא דִּי־ אָמִירָן בְּעָלְמָא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהִי שִׁם יִי מְבֹרָך מֵעַתָּה וְעַר עוֹלֶם: Cong.

יָם שְלֵמָא הַבָּא מִן־שְׁמַיָּא, וְחַיִּים עָלֵיְנוּ Mourner. וְעַל־בָּל יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אֲמֵן:

:עשׁה שָׁמַוִר מִעם וְיָ, עשׁה שָׁמַוִם וָאָּרֶץ Cong.

עָלִים, עָלִינוּ שָׁלום בִּמְרומִיו, הוּא יַנְשֶׂה שָׁלום, עָלִינוּ Mourner. וְעַל־בֶּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: He is Lord of the universe, who reigned ere any creature yet was formed:

At the time when all things were made by his desire; then was his name proclaimed King.

And after all things shall have had an end, he alone, the dreaded one, shall reign;

Who was, who is, and who will be in glory.

And he is One, and there is no second to compare to him, to consort with him:

Without beginning, without end; to him belong strength and dominion.

And he is my God—my Redeemer liveth—and a rock in my travail in time of distress;

And he is my banner and my refuge, the portion of my cup on the day when I call.

Into his hand I commend my spirit, when I sleep and when I wake;

And with my spirit, my body also: the Lord is with me, and I will not fear.

### UNITY HYMN FOR THE SABBATH DAY

In some Congregations the following is said before "Blessed be he who spake," p. 19.

Of old thou didst rest on the seventh day; thou didst therefore bless the Sabbath.

· For every work of thine praise is prepared for thee; thy loving ones bless thee at all times.

Blessed be the Lord, the Maker of them all, the living God and everlasting King.

For from of old there hath rested upon thy servants the abundance of thy mercies and thy loving kindnesses.

But in Egypt thou didst begin to make known that thou art exalted far.

Above all gods, when thou didst execute great judgment: upon the Egyptians and upon their gods.

אָדון עוֹלֶם. אֲשֶׁר מָלַךְ בְּמָרֶם בָּל־יִצִיר וִבְרָא: לָעֵת נַעֲשֶה בְהַפָּצוֹ כֹּל אֲזֵי מֶלֶךְ שִׁמוֹ נִקְרָא לְבַדוֹ וִמְלוֹךְ נוֹרָא וְאַחֲרֵי כִּכְלוֹת הַכֹּל וְהוּא הָנָה. וְהוּא הוֵה. וָהוּא וִהְנֶה בְּתִפְּאֶרָה לְהַמְשִׁיל לוֹ לְהַחָבְי**רָה:** וָהוּא אֶהֶד. וָאִין שׁנִי בָּלִירָאשִׁיתבְּלִיתַבְלִית.וְלוֹ בְעֹוֹ וְהַבִּּוּשְׂרָה וָצוּר חָבָלִי בְּעֵת צְּרָה : וָהוּא אָלִי. וְחֵי גּוֹאֲלִי. מָנֶת כּוֹסִי בִּיוֹם אָקְרָא : וְהוֹא נִפִי וּמֶנוֹם לִי. בְּיָרוֹ אַפְּקוֹר רוּחִי. בַּנֵת אִישַׁן וִאָּעִירָה יָנָ לִּי וָלֹא אִירָא : וֹעִם־רוּחִי נְּוֹנְתִי •

## שיר היחוד ליום השבת

In some Congregations the following is said before ברוך שָּאָבוּר, p. 19.

אָ בַּיּוֹם הַשְּׁבִיטִי נַּוְחָהָ. יוֹם הַשַּׁבָּת עַל בֵּן בִּרַכְּהָ: נְעֵל בָּל פּוֹעֵל תִּהָלָּה עֲרוּכָה. חָיִים וּמֶלֶך עוֹלֶם: בִּרוּך זְיָ יוֹצֵר בְּלֶם. אָלַהִים חַיִּים וּמֶלֶך עוֹלֶם: וּבְמָצְרַיִם הַחִלְּוֹתָ לָהוֹרְיעַ כִּי מָאֹר נַעֲלֵיתָ עַל בָּל אֶלֹהִים. בַּעֲשׂוֹתָךְ בָהֶם שְׁפָּמִים וְּהַלִּים וּבִאלהִיהָם: עַל בָּל אֶלֹהִים וּבִאלהִיהָם: When thou didst cleave the Red Sea, thy people saw thy great hand, and they feared.

Thou didst guide thy people, so that thou mightest make unto thyself a name of glory to manifest thy greatness.

Thou spakest also with them from the heavens, when the clouds dropped water.

Thou knewest their wanderings in the wilderness, in a land of drought, where none passed through.

Thou gavest to thy people the corn of heaven, flesh abundant as the dust, and water from the rock.

Thou didst drive out many nations, and they took possession of their land and of the labor of the peoples;

That they might observe thy statutes and laws, the words of the Lord, which are pure words.

And they delighted themselves with fat pastures, and with rivers of oil from the flinty rock.

When they rested, they built thy holy city, and adorned the house of thy sanctuary.

Then thou saidst, Here will I dwell for length of days: I will surely bless her provision.

There they shall sacrifice sacrifices of righteousness; thy priests also shall be clothed with righteousness.

The house of Levi also shall chant pleasant songs; they shall shout for joy and sing unto thee.

The house of Israel and they that fear the Lord shall give glory and thanks unto thy name, O Lord.

Thou hast dealt out exceeding kindness to the earliest ages; deal thus kindly also with the latest.

O Lord, rejoice over us, even as thou didst rejoice over our fathers,

To multiply us and deal kindly with us; and we will forever give thanks unto thee for thy goodness.

O Lord, rebuild thy city speedily, for it is called by thy name.

And make the horn of David to flourish therein, and dwell in the midst thereof for ever, O Lord.

There we will offer sacrifices of righteousness, and there may our oblation be pleasant as in former days.

בְּבָקְעַךְ יַם סוּף עַבְּּךְ רָאוּ הַנָּד הַנְּדוֹלֶת. וַיִּירֵאוּ: נִהַנְּתָ עַמְּדְ לַעֲשׁוֹת לָךְ שֵׁם תִּפְּאֶרֶת. לְהַרְאוֹת נְּדְלָךְ: וָרָבַּרְתָּ עִפֶּם מִן הַשַּׁמְיָם. וָנַם הָעָבִים נָמְפוּ מָיִם: יָדַעְתָּ לֶכְתָּם בַּמִּדְבָּר. בְּאֶרֶץ צִיָּה אִישׁ לֹא עָבָר: פַתָּה לְעַמִּך דְגַן שָׁכָּוִים. וְכָעָפָר שְׁאֵר וּמִצוּר בָּוִים: תְּנֶרֵשׁ גּוֹיָם רַבִּים עַמִּים. יִירְשׁוּ אַרְצָם וַעֲמַל לְאָמִים: בַּצְבוּר יִשְׁמָרוּ חֲקִּים וָתוֹרוֹת. אִמְרוֹת יְיָ אֲמָרוֹת מְהוֹרוֹת: נַיָּחָעַדְנוּ בְּמִרְעָה שָׁמִן. וּמִחַלְמִישׁ צוּר פַּלְגִּי שָׁמֶן: בנוחם בנו עיר קדשה. ווְפַאַרוּ בִּית מִקְדַשֶׁך: וַתְאֹמֶר פּה אַשֵּׁב לְאְרֶךְ יָמִים. צִידָה בְּרֵךְ אֲבְרֵךְ: בּי שֶׁם יִוְבָּחוּ זְבְחֵי אֶדֶק. אַף בּוְדֵנֶוְדְ יִלְבְּשׁוּ אֶדֶק: יבִית הַלֵּוִי נְעִימוֹת יְזַמִּרוּ. לְדְ יִתְרוֹעֲעוּ אַף יָשִׁירוּ: בֵּית יִשְׂרָאֵל וְיִרְאֵי יִיָּ. יְכַבְּרוּ וְיוֹדוּ שִׁבְּךּ יְיָ: הָמִיבְוֹתָ מָאֹד לָרָאשׁוֹנִים. בֵּן תִּימִיב נַּם לַצַּחָרוֹנִים: יָיָ הָשִׁישׁ נָא עָלֵינוּ. בַּאֲשֶׁר שַׂשְׂתָ עַל אֲבוֹתִינוּ: אוֹתָנוּ לְהַרְבּוֹת וּלְהִישִיב. וְנוֹדֶה לְךְּ לְעוֹלֶם כִּי תִישִיב: ּיָרָ תִּבְנָה עִירָךְ מְהַרָה. כִּי עַלֶּיְהַ שִׁמְךְ נִקְּרָא: וֹלֶרֶן דַּוֹר תַּאָּמִית בָּה. וֹתִישְׁבוֹן לְעוֹלֶם וְיָ בְּקֹרְבָּה: וָבְחֵי צֶדֶק שָׁפֶּה נוְבְּחָה. וְבִימֵי קֶדֶם תַּעָּבַב מִנְחָה:

O bless thy people with the light of thy countenance; for they desire to do thy will.

And in thy good will fulfil our desire; look, we beseech thee, we are thy people, all of us.

Thou hast chosen us to be unto thee a treasured people: let thy blessing be upon thy people for ever.

And we will continually declare thy praise, and praise thy glorious name.

Of thy blessing let thy people be blessed, for every one whom thou blessest is blessed.

As for me, while I have my being, I will praise my Creator, and I will bless him all the days of my appointed time.

Let the name of the Lord be blessed for ever, from everlasting even to everlasting.

As it is written: Blessed be the Lord, the God of Israel, from everlasting even to everlasting. And all the people said, Amen, and praised the Lord. Daniel answered and said, Blessed be the name of God for ever and ever: for wisdom and might are his. And it is said: Then the Levites, Jeshua, Kadmiel, Bani, Hashabneiah, Sherebiah, Hodiah, Shebaniah, and Pethahiah said, Stand up and bless the Lord your God from everlasting to everlasting: and let them bless thy glorious name, that is exalted above all blessing and praise. And it is said: Blessed be the Lord, the God of Israel, from everlasting even to everlasting: and let all the people say, Amen: praise ve the Lord. And it is said, And David blessed the Lord in the presence of all the congregation: and David said, blessed art thou, O Lord, the God of Israel our father, from everlasting to everlasting.

יִנִי, מִּם וֹוָ מִׁכִּרָב לְתוֹלָם. מִן הַתוֹלָם וִעַר הַתוּלָם:

וֹאָנִי בְּתוֹרִי אַבּלְלָה בוִּרָאִי. וֹאַבּנִבלְּה מִּלְ הַּמִּ אַבְּנִרְ יִּסְבּּנְבַּנִיף מַּמָּב וִבְּרָב. כִּי אָת כֹּל אָמֶּב תִּפְּאַרְמֵּב: וֹתָמִיר וִּסַפּר מִּטִּלֶּעָב. וּיִּבַעְל לְמִּם תִּפְּאַרְמֵּב: יִּסְבּּרְבַנִּעָּה מַּמְשָׁב הְּנְבַלְה לְמִּם תִּפְּאַרְמֵּב: יִּבְּנִרְ מַמְּשָׁב הְּאִוֹן לְּצִּם כְּוֹּלָּנוּ. עֵּל עַמְּב בְּלְנוּ: וּבְּנֵב עַמְּבְ בִּאוֹן בְּיִנְם לְּצִּם הְנִּצְים לַנְּמִשׁוֹת רְצוֹנֶבְּי:

בּבְּתוּב. בָּרוּך יְיָ אֶלהֵי יִשְׁרָאֵל מִן הָעוֹלְם וְעֵּד הָעוֹלְם.

נִיאׁמְרוּ כָל הַעָּם אָמֵן וְהַלֹּל לַיִי: עָגַה דְנֵיאל וְאָמֵר. לֻהָּוֹא

שְׁמֵה דִּי אֶלְהָא מִבְרַךְ מִן עִלְמֵא וְעַד עַלְמָא דִּי חָכְמְתָא

יְּנְבוּרְתָּא דִּי לֵה הִיא: וְנָאָמֵר. נַיּאֹמְרוּ הַלְּוִים נִשְׁישׁ וְקַרְּמִיאֵל

אָת יְיִ אֶלהִיכֶם מֵן הָעוֹלָם עַד הָעוֹלָם וִיבָּרֵכוּ שֵׁם בְּבֹּדְךְּ

יִשְׂרָאֵל מִן הָעוֹלָם וְעַד הָעוֹלָם. וְאָמֵר. בָּרוּךְ וְיָ אֶלהֵי הִיּלְנִיה: וְנָאָמֵר. בָּרוּךְ וְיִ אֶלהֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל מִן הָעוֹלָם וְעַד הָעוֹלָם. וְאָמֵר בָּל הַעָּם אָמֵן יִשְׂרָאֵל מִן הָעוֹלָם וְעַד הַעוֹלָם. וְאָמֵר. בָּל הַמְּח אָמֵן הַלְּהִי הָלְרִיה: וְנָאָמֵר. וִיְבְּרָבְּ דְּוִיד אָת וְיִ לְעִינִי בְּל הַפְּהָל וְאִמֶּה הַלְּבִי יִשְׂרָאֵל אָבְינוּ מִעוֹלְם וְעֵד עוֹלְם: בְּרִיךְ בַּוֹיִד אֶת וְיִי לְעִינִי בָּל הַפְּהָל וְאַמָּר תוֹלָם. וְעִבְּר הַבְּרָבְ בְּוִיד אָת וְיִי לְעִינִי בְּל הַפְּהָל וְאַמָּר עוֹלְם: יִשְׂרָאֵל אָבְינוּ מִעוֹלְם וְעֵד עוֹלְם.

#### HYMN OF GLORY.

The Ark is opened and the following Hymn is chanted in alternate verses by the Reader and Congregation.

I will chant sweet hymns and compose songs; for my soul nanteth after thee.

My soul hath longed to be beneath the shadow of thy hand, to know all thy secret mysteries.

Even whilst I speak of thy glory, my heart yearneth for thy love.

Therefore will I speak glorious things of thee, and will honor thy name with songs of love.

I will declare thy glory, though I have not seen thee; under images will I describe thee, though I have not known thee.

By the hand of thy prophets, in the mystic utterance of thy servants, thou hast imaged forth the grandeur and the glory of thy majesty.

Thy greatness and thy might they described in accordance with the power made manifest in thy acts.

In images they told of thee, but not according to thine essence; they but likened thee in accordance with thy works.

They figured thee in a multitude of visions; behold thou art One under all images.

They saw in thee both age and youth,\* the hair of thy head now grey as in old age, now black as in youth.

Age in the day of judgment, and youth in the day of battle; as a man of war he striveth with his hands:

He hath bound a helmet of victory upon his head; his right hand, and his holy arm, hath wrought victory for him:

With dew of light his head is filled, and his locks with drops of the night.

He shall be glorified by me for he delighteth in me; yea, he shall be to me a crown of beauty.

His head is like fine, pure gold; upon his forehead is impressed the glory of his holy name.

<sup>\*</sup>In regard to these and the following expressions, compare Daniel vii. 9; Exod. xv. 3; Song of Solomon v. 2, 14; Isaian lix. 17; Psalm xcviii. 1.

## מוסף לשבת שיר הכבוד:

The Ark is opened and the following Hymn is chanted in alternate verses by the Reader and Congregation.

אַנְעִים וְמִירוֹת וְשִׁירִים אָאֶרוֹג. כִּי אֵלֶיךְ נַפְשִׁי תַעֲרוֹג: נַפְשִׁי חִפְּדָה בְּצִל יָבֶיךָ. לָבַעַת בָּל בָו סוֹדֶךְ: ָּטְהֵי דַבְּּרִי בִּכְבוֹדֶךְ. הוֹמֶה לִבִּי אֶל הוֹדֶיךְ: צל בּן אֲדַבָּר בְּךָ נִרְבָּרוֹת. וְשִׁמְךָ אֲכַבִּר בְּשִׁירֵי יְדִירוֹת: אָםַפָּרָה כְבוֹדָה וְלֹא רָאִיתִיהָּ. אֲדַמְּדְ אֲבַנְּהְ וְלֹא יְדַעְתְּיהְ: בָּיַר נְבִיאֶוֹך בָּסוֹר עֲבָדֶוֹך. דִּמִּיתָ חֲדַר בְּבוֹר הוֹדֶךְ: יַּדְלַתְּהְ וּנְבוּרָתֶהָ. כִּנוּ לְתְטָׁף פְּעֻלַתֶּה: דָּמוּ אוֹתָד וָלֹאֹ כָפִי נָשְׁדְּ. וַיְשַׁוּוּדְ לָפִי מַעֲשֶׂיךְ: הָבְשִׁילְוּךְ בְּרֹב חֶוְיוֹנוֹת. הַנְּךְ אֶחָר בְּבֶל הִבְיוֹנוֹת: יניָחֶזוּ בָּךּ וִקְנָה וּבַחֲרוּת. וּשְׂעַר רֹאֹשְׁךְ בְּשִׁיבָה וְשַׁחֲרוּת: ַזְקְנָה בְּיוֹם דִּין וּבַחֲרוּת בְּיוֹם קְרֶב. בְּאִישׁ מִלְחָמות יָד<mark>ְיו</mark>

זַקְנָה בְּיוֹם דִּין וּבַחָרוּת בְּיוֹם קְּרֶב. בְּאִישׁ מִלְחָמוּת יָדְיוּ לוֹ רֶב: מַלֵלֵי אוֹרוֹת ראשוֹ נִמְלָא. וּקְנְצוֹתִיו רָסִיםִי לְוְיָלָה: מַלֵלֵי אוֹרוֹת ראשוֹ נִמְלָא. וּקְנְצוֹתִיו רָסִיםִי לְוְיָלָה: יַתְפָּאֵר בִּי כִּי חָפִּץ בִּי. וְהוּא יִהְנָה־לִּי לַעֲמֶּלֶת אָבִי: בְּהָם מָהוֹר בָּוּדְמוּת ראשוֹ וְחַקעַל מֶצַח בְּבוֹר שֵׁם קַרְשׁוֹ: For grace and glory, beauty and splendor his people hath encircled him with a crown.

The plaited hair of his head seemed as in the days of youth, his black locks were flowing in curls.

The abode of righteousness—his glorious beauty—may he prefer it above his chiefest joy.

May his treasured people be a crown in his hand, a royal diadem of glorious beauty.

They were borne by him, he carried them; with a crown he adorned them; for that they were precious in his sight he honored them.

His glory resteth upon me, and mine upon him; and he is nigh unto me, when I cry unto him.

He is bright and ruddy in red apparel, when he cometh from treading the winepress in Edom.†

The symbol of his all-embracing providence he showed to the meek Moses, when the similitude of the Lord was before his eyes.

Taking pleasure in his people, he will glorify the meek; that, dwelling amid praises, he may be glorified by them.

The sum of thy word is truth; O thou, who hast called every generation from the beginning, seek the people that seeketh thee.

Accept, I beseech thee, the multitude of my songs, and let my joyous cry come near unto thee.

Let my praise be a crown unto thy head, and my prayer be set forth before thee as incense.

Let the song of the poor be precious in thy sight as the song that was sung at thy offerings.

May my blessing rise to the bountiful God, who createth and produceth, who is just and mighty.

And when I bless thee, incline thine head unto me, and take what I offer as though it were the choicest spices.

May my meditation be pleasant unto thee, for my soul panteth after thee.

<sup>†</sup>Compare Isaiah lxiii. 1, 2.

לְחֵן וּלְכָבוֹד צְבִי תָפָּאָרָה. אֶפֶתוֹ לוֹ עִמְּרָה עֲטְרָה: מַחְלְפוֹת ראשׁו בְּבִימֵי בְחָרוֹת.קְוָצוֹתִיוֹ תַּלְתַּלִים שְׁחֹרוֹת: ּוָוָה הַצֶּבֶק צְבִי תִּפְּצִּרְתוֹ. וְעֲלֶה־נָּא עַל ראַשׁ שִּׂמְחֶתוֹ: סְגַּלֶּתוֹ תְהִי בְיָדוֹ עֲשֶׂרֶת. וּצְגִיף מְלוּכָה צָבִי תִּפְאֶרֶת: אַמוּסִים נְשָׁאָם אֲשֶׁרֶת עִנְּדָם. מִאֲשֶׁר יָקְרֹוּ בְעֵינֵיוּ בִּבְּדֶם: פָּאָרוֹ עָלֵי וּפְּאָרִי עָלָיו. וְלָרוֹב אָלֵי בְּלֶרְאִי אַלֶיוּ: צָח וְאָדוֹם לִלְבוּשׁוֹ אָדם. פּוּרָה בְדַרְכוֹ בְּבוֹאוֹ מִאֶדוֹם: \* ַקשֶׁר תְּפִּדִּין הֶרְאָה לֶעֲנָו. תְּמוּנַת יְנָ לְנֶגֶּר עֵינֵיו: "וֹצֶה בְעַמוֹ עָנָוִים וְפָּאֵר. יוֹשֵׁב תְּהָלוֹת בָּם לְהָתְפָּאָר: ראש דְבַרָך אָטֶת. קוֹרֶא מֵראשׁ דוֹר וָדוֹר עֵם דּוֹרֶשְׁ<mark>דְּ</mark> ירוש: שִׁית הַמוֹן שִׁירֵי נָא עַלֶּיְךּ. וְרַנָּתִי תִּקְרַב אָלֶיְךּ:

יָאָבַברנָא שִׁיחִי שָּלֶוּךָּ. כִּי נַפְּשִׁי תַאַרוּג אֵלֶיךְּ: הִּבְּרְבָתִי תְּנִשְׁנָע לִי רִאִשׁ מֵשְׁבִּיר.מְחוֹלֵלוּמוּלִיד צַּדִּיקכּבִּיר: הִּיַלֵּר שִׁיבִי לִראִשׁ מֵשְׁבִּיר.מְחוֹלֵלוּמוּלִיד צַּדִּיקכּבִּיר: בְּרְבָתִי תִּצְלֶה לִרִאשׁ מֵשְׁבִּיר.מְחוֹלֵלוּמוּלִיד צַּדִּיקכּבִּיר: הִיבַר שִׁיבֹע לִי רִאִּשׁ מֵשְׁבִּיר.מְחוֹלֵלוּמוּלִיד צַּדִּיקכּבִּיר: הִיבִּרְבָתִי תְּנִעָּלָה לִי רִאִּשׁ:

<sup>(\*</sup> The Midrashic interpretation of דְרָאִית אֶת מֶחֹרֶי, Exod.

#### Psalm xcii.

A Psalm, a Song for the Sabbath Day. It is a good thing to give thanks unto the Lord, and to sing praises unto thy name, O Most High: to declare thy lovingkindness in the morning, and thy faithfulness every night, with an instrument of ten strings and with a harp, with thoughtful music upon the lyre. For thou, O Lord, hast made me rejoice through thy work: I will exult in the works of thy hands. How great are thy works, O Lord: thy thoughts are very deep. A brutish man knoweth it not, neither doth a fool understand this: when the wicked sprang up as the grass, and all the workers of iniquity flourished, it was that they might be destroyed for ever. But thou, O Lord, art on high for evermore. For, lo, thine enemies, O Lord, for, lo, thine enemies shall perish; all the workers of iniquity shall be scattered. But my horn hast thou exalted, like that of the wild-ox: I am anointed with fresh oil. Mine eye also hath seen my desire on mine enemies; mine ears have heard my desire of them that rose up against me, doers of evil. The righteous shall spring up like a palm-tree; he shall grow tall like a cedar in Lebanon. Planted in the house of the Lord, they shall blossom in the courts of our God. They shall still shoot forth in old age; they shall be full of sap and green: to declare that the Lord is upright; he is my rock, and there is no unrighteousness in him.

The Mourner's Kaddish. p. 242.

Psalm for the Sabbath Day.

הַיום יום שַבַּת־קָדֶשׁ שֶׁבּוֹ הַלְוָיָם הָיוּ אוֹמְרִים בַּמְּקְדָשׁ: מְוְמוֹר שִׁיר לְיוֹם הַשַּׁבְּת: מוֹב לְהדוֹת לַיהוָה וּלְוַמֶּר לְשֶׁבְּךּ, עָלְיוֹן: לְהַנִּיד בַּבְּכֵּר חַסְהֵדְּ וָאָמוּנֶתְךּ בַּלִּילוֹת : עְלִי־עָשוֹר וַעֲלִי־נָבֶל עלי הניון בָּבנוֹר: בִּי שִׁמַחְתַנִי יְחֹוָה בְּפָּנְעָבֶׂךְ בַּמֶּצָשֵׁי יָדֶךְ אָרַנּוּן: מַה־נָּדְלוּ מַעֲשָׂיךּ יָרנָה מְאֹד עָמָקוּ מַחִשְׁבֹתָיך: אִישׁ בַעַר לֹא וִדָע וּכְסִיל לא־יַבִין אָת־וֹאת: בִּפְּרֹחַ רְשְׁעִים בְּמוֹ־עֵאֲשׁב ַנִיָּצִיצוּ בָּל־פִּעֲלֵי אָוֶן לְהִשְּׁמְדָם עֲדֵי־עַד:וָאַתְּ<mark>ה</mark> מַרוֹם לִעֹלָם יִהוָה: כִּי הִנֵּה אִיְבֶּוְךּ , יְהוָה בִּי־ יָדְנָה אִיבֵיך יאברוּ יִתְפַּרְדוּ כָּל־פְּעֲלֵי אָוָן: ַנַּהָרֵם בִּרָאָם כַּרָנִי , בַּלְּתִׁי בְּשֶׁבֶּן רַצְנָן : וַהַּבִּמ עָינֶי בְּשׁוּרָי , בַּקָּמִים עָלֵי מְרָעִים, תִּשְׁמְעִנְה<u>ּ</u> אַוּנִי : צַדִּיק בַּתְּמֶר יִפְּרָח, כְּאֶרֶו בַּלְּבְנוֹן יִשְׂנֶּח: שָׁתוּלִים בְּבֵית יְהוָה, בְּחַצְרוֹת אֱלֹהֵינוּ יַפְּרֵיהוּ : עוֹר וָנוּבוּן בְּשִׂיבָה, דְשִׁנִים וְרַעֲנַנִּים יִקְיוּ: לְהַנְּיד בִּי־יָשֶׁר יְהוָה, צוּרִי , וְלֹא־עַוְלֻתְּה, בּוֹ :

קדיש יְתוֹם, p. 242.

### KIDDUSH FOR SABBATH MORNING.

### Exodus xxxi. 16, 17.

And the children of Israel shall keep the Sabbath, to observe the Sabbath throughout their generations, for an everlasting covenant. It is a sign between me and the children of Israel for ever, that in six days the Lord made the heavens and the earth, and on the seventh day he rested, and ceased from his work.

### Exod. xx. 8-11.

Remember the sabbath day to kep it holy. Six days shalt thou labor, and do all thy work: but the seventh day is a sabbath unto the Lord thy God: in it thou shalt not do any work, thou, nor thy son, nor thy daughter, thy man-servant, nor thy maidservant, nor thy cattle, nor thy stranger that is within thy gates: for in six days the Lord made heaven and earth, the sea and all that is therein, and rested on the seventh day; wherefore the Lord blessed the sabbath day and hallowed it.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who createst the fruit of the vine.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who bringest forth bread from the earth.

# םדר קדוש לסעודת שחרית בשבת:

שמות ל'א מ'ו-י'ו

וְשְׁמְרוּ בְגִי־וִשְּׂרָאֵל אָת־הַשַּׁבְּת. לַעֲשׁוֹת אָת־ הַשַּׁבְּת לְדֹרֹתָם בְּרִית עוֹלָם בִּינִי וּבִּין בְּגִי וִשְּׂרָאֵל אוֹת הוא לְעוֹלָם . כִּי־שֵׁשֶׁת יָמִים עְשָׁה וְיָ אָת־ הַשְּׁמִים וְאָת־הָאָרֶץ וּבִיוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי שְׁבַת וַיִּנְּפֵשׁ: הַשְּׁמִים וְאָת־הָאָרֶץ וּבִיוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי שְׁבַת וַיִּנְּפֵשׁ:

שמות כ' ח'־י'א

זְכוּר אָת־יוֹם הַשַּׁבְּת לְקַדְּשׁוּ: שֵׁשָׁת יָמִים תַּעֲבֹד וְעִשִׂיתְ בְּל־מְלַאִּכְתָּדְ: וְיוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי שַׁבְּת לִיהֹיְה אָלהִיְדְ לֹא־תַעֲשָׁה כָּל־מְלָאכְה אַתְּה וּבִּיְדְּ וּבְתָּדְ עַבְּדְּדְ וַאֲמָתִדְ וּבְהָמְתֶּדְ וְנִּיְדְ אֲשָׁר בְּשְׁעָהֶיך: כִּי שֵׁשֶׁת־יָמִים עֲשָׂה וְיָ אָת־הַשְּׁמֵיִם וְאָת־הָאָהִין עַל־בֵּן בֵּרַדְ וְהֹנְה אָת־יוֹם הַשַּׁבְּת וִיַּלַדְּשֵׁהוּ:

בְּרוּךְ אַהָּרוִיְ אָלהֵינוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלְם.בּוֹרֵאפְּרִי הַנְּפֶּן: בָרוּךְ אַהָּה וָיָ אָלהֵינוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלְם. הַמּוֹצִיא לֶחֶם

מן דָאָרֶץ:

### AFTERNOON SERVICE FOR SABBATHS.

Happy are they that dwell in thy house: they will be ever praising thee. (Selah.)

Happy is the people, that is in such a case: happy is the people, whose God is the Lord.

Psalm cxlv. A Psalm of Praise: of David.

I will extol thee, my God, O King; and I will bless thy name for ever and ever.

Every day will I bless thee; and I will praise thy name for ever and ever.

Great is the Lord, and exceedingly to be praised: and his greatness is unsearchable.

One generation shall laud thy works to another, and shall declare thy mighty acts.

On the majestic glory of thy grandeur, and on thy marvellous deeds, will I meditate.

And men shall speak of the might of thy awful acts; and I will recount thy greatness.

They shall pour forth the fame of thy great goodness, and shall exult in thy righteousness.

The Lord is gracious and merciful; slow to anger and of great lovingkindness.

The Lord is good to all; and his tender mercies are over all his works.

All thy works shall give thanks unto thee, O Lord; and thy loving ones shall bless thee.

They shall speak of the glory of thy kingdom, and talk of thy power.

To make known to the sons of men his mighty acts, and the majestic glory of his kingdom.

# תפלת מנחה לשבת:

צִּשְׁרֵי יוֹשְׁבִי בִּיתָךּ עוֹר וְהַלֵּלְוּךְ פֵּלָח: צַשְׁרֵי הָעָם שֶׁכְּכָה לּוֹ אַשְׁרֵי הָעָם שֶׁיִי אֱלֹהִיו: פמ״ה תָהַלָּה לְדֵוְד. אָרוֹמִמְדְּ אָלוֹבִי הַמָּּלֶךְ וַאֲבְרָכָה שִׁמְדְּ לְעוּלֶם בָּבֶל־יוֹם אֲבָרָבֶךְ וַאֲהַלְלָה שִׁמְדְּ לְעוֹלֶם וַעֵר: נָרוֹל יִרנָה וּמְהָלֶל מְאֹר וִלְנָדְלָתוֹ אִין חֵקֶר: דור לְדוֹר וְשַבַּח מַעֲשֶׂיך וּגָבוּרֹתִיך וַגִּיְדוּ: בַּבר כִּבוֹד הוֹבֶךּ וְדִבְרִי נִפְּלְאֹנֵיךְ אֲשִׂיחָה: יָנָאָנוּוּו נוֹרָאֹתֶיךּ יאֹמֵרוּ וּנְדָלַּתְדְּ אֲסַפְּּתָנֶה: <u>, וָבֶר רב־מוּבְדּ וַבִּיעוּ וְצִדְכְּוְתְדְּ יְרַנִּנְוּ :</u> יַנוּן וָרַחוּם וְרֹוָה אֶרֶךְ אַפַּוִם וּנְדָל־חֶמֶר: מוֹב־יְהוָה לַכֹּל וְרַחֲמָיו עַל־בֶּל־מַעְשְׂיו: יוֹרוּדְ וָהוָֹה בָּל־מַצְשִׂידְּ וַהֲסִיהֵידְּ וְבָּרַרְוּכָה: פָבוֹד מַלְכוּתָדּ יאמִרוּ וּנְבוּרָתְדּ יְדַבּּרְוּ: לְהוֹדִיעַ לִבְנִי הָאָדָם נְּבוּרֹתְיוֹ יּכְבוֹד הְדֵר מַלְכוּתוֹ:

Thy kingdom is an everlasting kingdom, and thy dominion endureth throughout all generations.

The Lord upholdeth all that fall, and raiseth up all those that are bowed down.

The eyes of all wait upon thee; and thou givest them their food in due season.

Thou openest thine hand, and satisfiest every living thing with favor.

The Lord is righteous in all his ways, and loving in all his works.

The Lord is nigh unto all them that call upon him, to all that call upon him in truth.

He will fulfil the desire of them that fear him; he also will hear their cry, and will save them.

The Lord guardeth all them that love him; but all the wicked will he destroy.

My mouth shall speak of the praise of the Lord; and let all flesh bless his holy name for ever and ever.

But we will bless the Lord from this time forth and for evermore. Praise ye the Lord.

And a redeemer shall come to Zion and to them that turn from transgression in Jacob, saith the Lord. And as for me, this is my covenant with them, saith the Lord: my spirit that is upon thee, and my words which I have put in thy mouth, shall not depart out of thy mouth, nor out of the mouth of thy seed, nor out of the mouth of thy seed's seed, saith the Lord, from henceforth and for ever.

םוֹמֵך יְדְוָה לְבָל הַנּפְּלִים וְזוֹמֵך לְבָל-הַבְּפוּפִים: מֹלְכוּתְדְּ מַלְכוּת בָּל־עֹלָמִים וּמִמְשׁלְתְּדְּ בְּבָל־ מַלְכוּתְדִּ מַלְכוּת בָּל־עֹלָמִים וּמִמְשׁלְתְּדְּ

מוֹמֶךְ יְתְּוֹה לְבֶל הַנֹּפְּלִים וְזוֹמֵןךּ לְבֶל־הַבְּפּוּפִים: עוְגֵי כֹל אָבֶּיְךְ יְשַׂבְּרוֹּ · וְאַתְּה נוֹתִן־לָהֶם אָת־

אָבְלָם בְּעִתוֹ :

צַּרִיק וְרֹנָה בְּכָּל־דְּרָכִיוֹ וְחָסִיר בְּכָל־מַעֲשְׂיו: פּוֹתֵחַ אָת־יָבֶךְ וּמַשְׂבִּיע לְכָל־חֵי רָצוֹן:

בָּאֲבֶּת: בָאָמֵת:

יָּאָהּ": יְבְּיִו יַעֲשָׂה וְאָת־שַׁוְעָתָם יִשְׁבַּע וְיוֹשִׁיעֵם: שוֹמֵר יִדוְה אָת־בָּל־אֹדֲבָיו וְאָת בָּל־דְּרְשְׁעִים שוֹמֵר יִדוְה אָת־בָּל־אֹדֲבָיו

ַיַשָׁמִיר: הַשָּׁמִיר:

תְּהַלֵּת יְדְנָה יְדַבֶּר־פִּי וִיכְרֶךְ כְּל־בְּשְׂר שִׁם קַרִשׁוֹ לְעוֹלֵם וַעֵּר:

וֹאָנַהְנוּ נְבָרֶךְ יָה מִעַתְּה וְעַר עוּלְם. הַלֵּלוּיָה:

וּבָא לְצִיּוֹן גּוֹאָל וּלְשָׁבִי פִּשְׁע בְּיַצְלְם: וֹבְצִיִּ וֹאֵת בִּרִיתִּי אֹתָם אָמֵר יִיְ, רוּחִי אֲשָׁר עְלֵּוְךְּ, וֹאָנִי וֹאַת בִּרִיתִי אֹתָם אָמֵר יִיְ, רוּחִי אֲשָׁר עְלֵּוְךְּ, וֹאָנִי וֹאַת בִּרִיתִי אֹתָם אָמֵר יִיְ, מִעַתְּה וִעַּר־עוֹלְם:

But thou art holy, O thou that dwellest amid the praises of Israel. And one cried unto another, and said, Holy, holy, holy is the Lord of hosts: the whole earth is full of his glory. \*And they receive sanction the one from the other, and say, Holy in the highest heavens, the place of his divine abode; holy upon earth, the work of his might; holy for ever and to all eternity is the Lord of hosts; the whole earth is full of the radiance of his glory. Then a wind lifted me up, and I heard behind me the voice of a great rushing (saying), Blessed be the glory of the Lord from his place. \*Then a wind lifted me up, and I heard behind me the voice of a great rushing, of those who uttered praises, and said, Blessed be the glory of the Lord from the region of his divine abode. The Lord shall reign for ever and ever. \*The kingdom of the Lord endureth for ever and to all eternity. O Lord, the God of Abraham, of Isaac and of Israel, our fathers, keep this for ever in the imagination of the thoughts of the heart of thy people, and direct their heart unto thee. And he, being merciful, forgiveth iniquity and destroyeth not: yea, many a time he turneth his anger away, and doth not stir up all his wrath. For thou, O Lord, art good and forgiving, and abounding in lovingkindness to all them that call upon thee. Thy righteousness is an everlasting righteousness, and thy Law is truth. Thou wilt show truth to Jacob and loving. kindness to Abraham, according as thou hast sworn unto our fathers from the days of old. be the Lord day by day; if one burdeneth us,

<sup>\*</sup>The Chaldee paraphrase of the preceding verse.

וָאַתָּה קָרוֹשׁ, יוֹשֵׁב תִּהִלּוֹת יִשְׂרָאֵל: וִכֶּרָא וֵה אָל־וָהוָאָמַר, כָרוֹשׁ בָּרוֹשׁ בָּרוֹשׁיִיְ אָבָאוֹת, מְלֹא כָל־הָאָרֵץ בִּבוֹדוֹ, וּמִקַבְּלִין דֵּן מִן־דֵּן, וִאָּמִרִין קַדִּישׁ בִּשָׁמֵי מִרוֹמָא עִלְּאָה, בֵּית שָׁבִינְתֵּה. קַדִּישׁ עַל־אַרעָא עוֹבַר גָבוּרְתָה. קַדִּישׁ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְמִי עָלְמַיָּא. יִי צְבָאוֹת, מַלְיָא כָל־אַרְעָא וִיו יִקְרֵה: וַתִּשָּׁאֵנִי רְוּחַ, וַאִשְׁמֵע אַחַרֵי קוֹל רַעַשׁ נְּדוֹל, בָּרוּךְ בִּבוֹדִייָ מִמְקוֹמוֹ: וּנְמֵלְתַנִי רוּחָא, וִשִׁמְעֵת בַּתַרִי קַל זִיעַ שַנִּיא, דִי מִשַבְּחִין וִאָּמְרִין. בִּרִיךְ יָקֶרָא דִי יָנָמֵאַתַר בִּית שָׁבִינָתֵּה: יָיַ ! יִמְלֹדְּ לְעַלֶם וָעָר: יִיָ מַלְכוּתָה קָאָם לְעַלַם וּלְעַלְמֵי עָלְמַיָא: יָיָ אַלהֵי אַבָרָהָם יִצְהָק וִישָּׁרָאֵל אֲבוֹתִינוּ. שָׁמִרָה־ זאת לעולם, לוצר מחשבות לבב עמד, והבן לְבָבֶם אָלֵיך: וָהוֹא רַחוֹם, יִבַפֶּר עַוֹן וַלֹא יַשְׁחִית, וָהָרְבָּה לְהַשִּׁיב אַפּוּ וָלֹא יָעִיר כַּל־חַמַּתוֹ: כִּי־ אַתָּה אָדנָי פוֹב וִסַלָּח, וַרַב־חָמֵד לְבָל־קֹראֵיְד: אָדֶקָתְדּ אָדֵק לְעוֹלֶם, וְתוֹרָתָדְ אֲמֶת: תִּתוֹ אֲמֶת לִיצַקֹב, חָמֵד לָאַבְרָהָם, אֲשֵׁר־נִשְׁבַּעָתָּ לַאֲבֹתֵינוּ מִימִי קָדָם: בָּרוּךְ אֲדֹנֵי, יוֹם ו יוֹם, יַעֲמָם־לַנוּ,

God is our salvation. (Selah.) The Lord of hosts is with us; the God of Jacob is our stronghold. (Selah.) O Lord of hosts, happy is the man who trusteth in thee. Save, Lord: may the King answer us on the day when we call. Blessed is our God, who hath created us for his glory, and hath separated us from them that go astray, and hath given us the Law of truth and planted everlasting life in our midst. May he open our heart unto his Law, and place his love and fear within our hearts, that we may do his will and serve him with a perfect heart, that we may not labor in vain, nor bring forth for confusion. May it be thy will. O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that we may keep thy statutes in this world, and be worthy to live to witness and inherit happiness and blessing in the days of the Messiah and in the life of the world to come. To the end that my glory may sing praise unto thee, and not be silent: O Lord my God, I will give thanks unto thee for ever. Blessed is the man that trusteth in the Lord, and whose trust the Lord is. Trust ye in the Lord for ever; for in Jah the Lord is an everlasting rock. And they that know thy name will put their trust in thee; for thou hast not forsaken them that seek thee, Lord. It pleased the Lord, for his righteousness' sake, to magnify the Law and to make it honorable.

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

הָאֵל יְשׁוּעָתֵנוּ מֶלָה: יָיָ אְבָאוֹת עִפְּוני, מִשְׁוַבּ־לְנוּ אֶלהֵי יַעְלֹב הֶלָה: וָיְ צִבְאוֹת, אַשָּׁהֵי אָדָם בּטֵחַ בָּד: יִנְ הוֹשִׁיעָה. הַמָּלֵדְ וַעֲנֵנְוּ בִיוֹם־קָרִאֵנוּ: בָּרוּדְ אַלהֵינוּ שִׁבְּרָאָנוּ לִבְבוֹרוֹ, וְהִבְּדִּילֵנוּ מִן־הַתּוֹעִים, וְנָתַן לָנוּ תּוֹרַת אֲמֶת, וְחַיֵּי עוֹלְם נָטַע בְּתוֹבֵנוּ. הוּא יָפָתַח לָבֵנוּ בְתוֹרָתוֹ, וְיָשֵׁם בְּלָבֵנוּ צַהַבָּתוֹ וִירְצָתוֹ, וָלַעשות רָצונו וּלְעָבְרוֹ בְּלֵבֶב שָׁלֵם. לִמַעַן לא גַינַע לַרִיק, וַלֹא גַלֵּר לַבֶּהָלָה: יָהִי רָצוֹן מִלְפַנֵּוְדְּ יָיָ אֵלהֵינוּ וָאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. שָׁנִשְׁמוֹר הָקֵּוְךְ בְּעוֹלֶם בַּוָה. וְנִוְבֶּה וְנִחְיֶה וְנִרְאָה, וְנִירֵשׁ מוֹבָה וּבְרֶבְה, לְשָׁנֵי יְמוֹת הַמָּשִׁיה וּלְחַיֵּי הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא: לְמַעַן יִזַמֶּרְדְּ כָבוֹד וְלֹא יִדם. וְיָ אֲלֹבוֹי לְעוֹלָם אוֹבֶדְּ בַרוּךְ הַנֶּבֶר אֲשֶׁר יִבְמַח בַּיָי, וְהָיָה יִיְ מִּבְמַחוֹ: בָּמָרוּ בַיָּי עֲדִי־עַד׳, בִּי בְּיָה וְיָ צוּר עוֹלְמִים: וָיִבְמָחוּ בְדְּ יוֹדְעִי שְׁמֶדְּ, כִּי לֹא־עַוַבְתַּ דּוֹרְשִׁידְיִי יָנָ חָבִּץ לְמַעַן צִּדְּכֹן. יַנְדִיל תּוֹרָה וְיַאִּדִיר: יְתְנַדֵּל וְיִתְקַדֵּטׁ שְׁמָה רַבָּא, בְּעָלְמָא דִּי־בְרָא Reader.

בָּלְרַבִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּאָנָלָא וּבִוְּמֵן קּלְרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: כָּלְרַבִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּאָנָלָא וּבִוְּמֵן קּרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: בַּלְרַבִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל, בַּאָנָלָא וּבִוְמֵן קָרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

And as for me, may my prayer unto thee, O Lord, be in an acceptable time: O God, in the abundance of thy lovingkindness, answer me in the truth of thy salvation.

The first section of the Lesson from the Pentiteuch of the following Sabbath is read.

For Order of Reading the Law see pp. 81-87.

While the vestments are being replaced upon the Scroll, Psalms xcii., p. 248, is said.

The following prayer (Amidah) to "as in ancient years," b. 260, is to be said standing.

O Lord, open thou my lips, and my mouth shall declare thy praise.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, God of Abraham, God of Isaac, and God of Jacob, the great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, who bestowest lovingkindnesses, and possessest all things; who rememberest the pious deeds of the patriarchs, and in love wilt bring a redeemer to their children's children for thy name's sake.

During the Ten Days of Penitence say:

Remember us unto life, O King, who delightest in life, and inscribe us in the book of life, for thine own sake, O living God.

יָהֵא שְׁמָה רַבָּא, מְבָרַךְ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלָמִי Cong. and Reader. עָלְמֵיָא.

יָתְבַּבֶּר וְיִשְּׁתַבַּח , וְיִתְּפָּאַר וְיִתְרמַם, וְיִתְנַשֵּׂא Reader. יְתְבַּבֶּך וְיִתְבַלֵּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־קְּדְשָׁא בְּרִיךְ הוּא. לְעֵלֶא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, הְשִׁבְּחָתָא וְנָחָמְתָא, דִּי־

ַּאַמִירָן בַּעַלְמָא. וְאִמְּרוּ אָמון: זְּמִירָן בַּעַלְמָא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמון: רַמַבָּא מִן־בָּר־בּרָכָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא, הְּאַבְּחָתָא וְנְוְחֶמְּתָא, דְּיּ

וֹאָנִי תִפּלָתִי לְּדְּ וִיְ עֵת רָצוֹן אָּלֹהִים בְּּרָב חַסְהָּדְּ וֹאָנִי תִפּלָתִי לְדְּ וִיְ עֵת רָצוֹן אָּלֹהִים בְּּרָב חַסְהָּדְּ

The first section of the Lesson from the Pentateuch of the following Sabbath is read.

For Order of Reading the Law see pp. 81-87.

While the vestments are being replaced upon the Scroll, מְוֹם מְיִם הַשְׁבַּתּ

אָרנָי, שְׁבָּתַי תִּפְתָּח וּפִי נִנִּיד מְּחָלְּתָךְ:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אָלהֵונוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. אָלהֵי אַבְרָהָם אָלהֵי יִצְּחָק וֵאלהֵי יַצְלְב. הָאֵל הַנְּדוֹל הַנְּבּוֹר וְהַנוֹרָא אֵל עָלְיוֹן נוֹמֵל הֲסָדִים טוֹבִים וְקוֹנֵה הַכּּל וְזוֹכֵר הַסְהֵי אָבוֹת וֹמֵבִיא נוֹאֵל לִבְנֵי בְנֵיהֶם לְמַעַן שָׁמוֹ בְּאַהֲבָה:

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

**וָכְרֵנוּ לַחִיִּים כֶּלֶךְ חָפֵּץ בַּחַיִּים. וְכַתְבֵנוּ בִּסֵפֶּר הַחַיִּים.** לְסַעַנֻּךְ אֱלֹהִים חַיִּים: O King, Helper, Savior and Shield. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Shield of Abraham.

Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save.

From the Sabbath after the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First Day of Passover say:

Thou causest the wind to blow and the rain to fall.

Thou sustainest the living with lovingkindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy, supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep in the dust. Who is like unto thee, Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest and causest salvation to spring forth?

### On the Sabbath of Penitence say:

Who is like unto thee, Father of mercy, who in mercy rememberest thy creatures unto life?

Yea, faithful art thou to quicken the dead. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who quickenest the dead. (See page 256).

Thou art holy, and thy name is holy, and holy beings praise thee daily. (Selah.) Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

On the Sabbath of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus: the holy King.

מֶלֶךְ עוֹנֵר וּמוֹשִׁיעַ וּמְנֵן: בֶּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ מְנֵן אַרְרָהְם: אַהָּה נִבּוֹר לְעוֹלָם אֲדֹנִי · מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים אַתְּה רַב לְהוֹשִׁיעַ ·

From the Sabbath after the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First Day of Passover say:—

בַשִּׁיב הָרָוחַ וּמוֹרִיר הַנְשֶׁם:

מְכַלְכֵל חַיִּים בְּחֶפֶד. מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים בְּרַחֲמִים רַבִּים. סוּמֵך נוֹפְלִים. וְרוֹפֵּא חוֹלִים וּמַתִּיר אֲסוּרִים וּמְלַיֵּם אֲמוּנְתוֹ לִישִׁנֵי עְפָּר. מִי כְּמְוֹדְ בַּעֲל גְּבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְּוֹמֶה לֶךְ. מֵלֶךְ מֵמִית וּמְחַיֶּה וּמַצְמִיחַ יְשׁוּעָה.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:—

מִי כָמְוֹךְ אַב הָרַחָמִים זוֹכֵר יְצוּרָיו לַחַיִּים בְּרַחָמִים.

וָנָאָמָן אַהָּה לְהַהֲיוֹת מֵתִים. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה וְיָ. מְחַיֵּה הַמֵּתִים: \* .(See page 256)

אַתָּה מָלְהּ, בָּרוּךְ אַתְּהוִיָּ. וּמְדוֹשִׁים בְּכָל־יוֹם יַבַלְלִּוּךְ מָּלָה. בָּרוּךְ אַתְּהוִיָּ. וְאָל בַּמְּרוֹשׁ:

On the Sabbath of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:—

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following is said, to "holy God."

\* Reader.—We will sanctify thy name in the world even as they sanctify it in the highest heavens, as it is written by the hand of thy prophet: And they called one unto the other and said,

Cong.—Holy, holy, holy is the Lord of hosts: the whole earth is full of his glory.

Reader.—Those over against them say, Blessed— Cong.—Blessed be the glory of the Lord from his

place.

Reader.—And in thy Holy Words it is written,

saying,

Cong.—The Lord shall reign for ever, thy God, O

Zion, unto all generations. Praise ye the Lord.

Reader.—Unto all generations we will declare thy greatness, and to all eternity we will proclaim thy holiness, and thy praise, O our God, shall not depart from our mouth for ever, for thou art a great and holy God and King. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

During the Ten Days of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:—

the holy King.

Thou art One and thy name is One, and who is like thy people Israel, an unique nation on the earth? Glorious greatness and a crown of salvation, even the day of rest and holiness, thou hast given unto thy people:

—Abraham was glad, Isaac rejoiced, Jacob and his sons rested thereon:—a rest vouchsafed in generous love, a true and faithful rest, a rest in peace and tran-

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following is said.

תַקָּרִישִׁים מִבְּרִישִׁים מִבְּרִישִׁים Reader. • אותו בשָמִי מָרוֹם כַּכָּתוֹב עַל יַד וְבִיאָדְ. וְקָרָא וה אל וה ואָמַר. • Cong. קרוש קרוש קרוש, יי אָבָאות. מְלֹא בָל־הָאָרֶץ בְּבוֹדוֹ: ,Reader לְעָמְּתְם בָרוּך יאמרו: . Cong בָרוּך בְבוֹד וָיָ מִמְּכוֹמוֹ: ובְרָבְרִי כְּרָשְׁךְ בְּתוֹב לֵאמֹר. Cong. וְמְלֹדְ Reader. יָיַ לִעוֹלֶם אֵלהַוָּךְ צִיוֹן לְדֹר וְדֹר. הַלְּלוּיָה: לרור נְנִיד נְּדְלֶךְ וּלְנִצְח נְצְחִים Reader, קְרָשְּׁתְדְ נַקְדִּישׁ ּ וְשִׁבְחַדְּ אֶלהֵינוּ מִפְּינוּ לֹא יָמוּשׁ לְעוֹלֶם וָעֶד. בִּי אֵל מֶלֶךְ נְּדוֹל וָקְדוֹשׁ אָתָה • בָּרוּך אַתָּה וִיָּ • הָאֵל הַקַּדוֹשׁ:

On the Sabbath of Penitence conclude the Blessing thus:—

אַתָּה אָחָר וְשִׁמִּךְ אָחָר. וּמִי כְּעַמִּךְ וְשִׁרָאֵל וּוִי יְרֵגּוֹי יְצְּהָרְ וִּשְּׁמִךְ אָחָר. וּמִי כְּעַמִּךְ וִשְׁרָאֵל וּוִי אָחָר בָּאָרֶץ: תִּבְּאָרֶת וְּדְלָּה. וַעֲמֶרֶת יְשׁוּעָה. ווֹם אָחָר וִשְּׁמָר וְעַמִּר נְנִים וְנִלּי. יִצְחָרְ אָנוּחַת שֲׁלוֹם וְשִׁלְוָה מָנוּחַת אֲמָת וָאָמוּנָה. זְּנוּחַת שֵׁלוֹם וְשִׁלְוָה quillity, in quietude and safety, a perfect rest wherein thou delightest. Let thy children perceive and know that this their rest is from thee, and by their rest may they hallow thy name.

Our God and God of our fathers, accept our rest; sanctify us by thy commandments, and grant our portion in thy Law; satisfy us with thy goodness, and gladden us with thy salvation; purify our hearts to serve thee in truth; and in thy love and favor, O Lord our God, let us inherit thy holy Sabbath; and may Israel, who hallow thy name, rest thereon. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hallowest the Sabbath.

Accept, O Lord our God, thy people Israel and their prayer; restore the service to the oracle of thy house; receive in love and favor both the fire-offerings of Israel and their prayer; and may the service of thy people Israel be ever acceptable unto thee.

On New Moon and the Intermediate Days of Passover and Tabernacles the following is added:—

Our God and God of our fathers! May our remembrance rise, come and be accepted before thee, with the remembrance of our fathers, of Messiah the son of David thy servant, of Jerusalem thy holy city, and of all thy people the house of Israel, bringing deliverance

יְהַשְּׁבֵשׁ וַבְּשַׁח. מְנוּחָה שְׁבֵּשְׁה שְׁאַתְּה רְוֹאָה בְּה. יַבִּירוּ בָּגִיְךְ וְיִרְעוּ כִּי מֵאִתְּךְּ הִיא מְנוּחָתָם וְעַל וְהַשְׁבִּשׁ וַבָּקִרִּשׁוּ אָת שְׁמֵּךְ:

יָיָּ. מְלַהֵּעׁ הַשַּׁבָּת: הְּמִלְּהִילִּוּ יִי אָלְהִינִּ בְּאַהָבְהוּבְּעִּי שְׁמָּךְּ. בְּרוּךְ אַמָּה הְשִׁמְּחִנּוּ בִּישׁוּעָתָּךְ וְשַׁהֵר לִבֵּנִוּ לְעָרִדְּךְ בִּאָּמָת הְשִׁמְּוֹלֵּוּ בִּישׁוּעָתָּךְ וְשַׁהֵר לִבְּנִוּ לְעָרִדְּךְ בִּאָּמָת הְשִׁבְּתֹלְוּ יִי אָלְהִוֹנִּ בְּאַהֲבָה וּבְּרָצוֹן שַׁבַּת לְּוְדְשָׁךְ. הְשִׁבְּתוֹ הַשִּׁבְּת: הִייָּ מְלַהֵּשׁ הַשַּבְּת:

רָצָה יָנָ אָלהִינוּ בְּעַפְּךּ יִשְׂרָאֵל וּבִּתְּפּּלֶּתְם. וֹתְפִּלְתָם בְּאַהֲבָה תִּכְבֵּל בְּרָצוֹן. וּתְהִי יְשְׁרָאֵל וְתָפִּלְתָם בְּאַהֲבָה תִכְּבֵל בְּרָצוֹן. וּתְהִי יְשְׁרָאֵל וְמָמִיד עֲבוֹדַת יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמָּך:

On New Moon and the Intermediate Days of Passover and Tabernacles the following is added:—

אָלהִינוּ גאלהֵי אָבוֹתִינוּ נִעֲלֶה וְיָבְאׁ, וְנִגּּיְעַ, וְיִרְאֶה. וְנֵרָאֶה וְיִשְּׁמֵע, וְיִפָּּמִר וְיִזָבֵר, זַכְרוֹנְוּ וּפִּקְהֹנְוּי וְזִכְרוֹן אָבוֹתֵינוּ וְנִכְרוֹן טָשִׁים בֶּן דָּוָד עַבְהֶּךְּ וְזִכְרוֹן יְרוּשָׁלַוְם עיר קָרְשֶׁךְּ וְזַכְרוֹן כָּל עַמְּךְ בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל לְפָּנִוְךְּ לִפְּלִימָה and well-being, grace, lovingkindness and mercy, life and peace on this day of

On New Moon On Passover On Tabernacles the Feast of Unthe Feast of eavened Bread. Tabernacles.

Remember us, O Lord our God, thereon for our well-being; be mindful of us for blessing, and save us unto life: by thy promise of salvation and mercy, spare us and be gracious unto us; have mercy upon us and save us; for our eyes are bent upon thee, because thou art a gracious and merciful God and King.

And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restorest thy divine presence unto Zion.

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers for ever and ever; thou art the Rock of our lives, the Shield of our salvation through every generation. We will give thanks unto thee and declare thy praise for our lives which are committed unto thy hand, and for our souls which are in thy charge, and for thy miracles, which are daily with us, and for Congregation in an under-

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers, the God of all flesh. our Creator and the Creator of all things in the beginning. Blessings and thanksgivings be to thy great and holy name because thou hast kept us in life and hast preserved us: so mayest thou continue to keep us in life and to preserve us. O gather our exiles to thy holy courts to observe thy statutes, to do thy will, and to serve thee with a perfect heart; seeing that we give thanks unto thee. Blessed be the God to whom thanksgivings are due.

יּלְמוֹבָה, וּלְחֵן וּלְחֶפֶּד וּלְרַחֲמִים, וּלְחַיִּים וּלְשֶׁלוֹם, בְּיוֹם

On Tabernacles— | On Passover— | On New Moon sayראש בּחְדֶשׁ | חַג הַפַּצוֹת | חַג הַפְּכּוֹת
תַּזָה. זַבְרֵנוּ זִיְ אֶלהִינוּ, בּוֹ לְמוֹבָה, וּפַּקְּהְנוּ בוֹ לִבְרָכָה,
וְהוֹשִׁיצְנִוּ בוֹ לְחַיִּים. וּבִדְבַר וְשׁוּצָה וְרַחֲמִים, חוּם וְחַגִּנוּ,
וְרַחוּם שָלֵינוּ וְהוֹשִׁיצֵנוּ. כִּי אֵלֶיְךְּ עֵיגֵוְנוּ. כִּי אֵל מֶּלֶךְ חַנוּוּן
וְרַחוּם אָבְּהָה:

וָתָחָנִינְה אֵיגִינוּ בְּשׁוּבְדּ לְצִיוֹן בְּרַחֲמִים. בְּרוּדְ אַתָּה וָיָ. הַמַּחֲזִיר שְׁכִינָתוֹ לְצִיוֹן:

מוֹדִים אֲנַחֲנוּ לָך The Cong. in an undertone--מודים אַנַחְנוּ לַדְּ, שָׁאַתָּה הוּא שָׁצַּתָּה הוּא יִיָּ ַנְגָ אֶלהַינוּ וַאלהַי אֲבוֹתַינוּ, אֱלהַי אֱלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי בֶל־בָּשֶׂר.יוֹצְרֵנוּ,יוֹצֵר בְּרֵאשִׁי<mark>ת.</mark> אַבוֹתִינוּלְעוֹלְםוְעָד. בְּרֶכוֹת וָהוֹדָאוֹת לְשִׁמְךְּ הַנְּרוֹל צור חַיִּוְנוּ כָּוּן יִשְׁעִנְוּ וָהַבֶּרוֹשׁ. עַל שֶׁהֶחֶיִי תָנוּ וְקִיבְיְתְנוּ. אַתָּה הוּא לְרוֹר בּן תְּחֵינְוּ וּתְקַיְמֵנְוּ. וְתָאֶסוֹף וְדוֹר. נוֹבֶה לְד נָּלְיוֹתֵינוּ לְחַצְרֹת קַוְשֶׁךְ, לִשְׁמֹר וּנְםַפֵּר תְּהַלְּתֶּךְ עַל תָקוּה, וְלַעֲשׁוֹת רְצֹנֶה, וּלְעָבְרָּה בְּלַבָב שָׁלֵם, עַל שָׁאַנַחְנוּ מוֹדִים חַיָּוְנוּ הַמִּסוּרִים לֶךְ. בָּרוּךְ אֵל הַהוֹדָאוֹת: בְּוָהֶךְ וְעַל נִשְׁמוֹתִינוּ

הַפְּּקוּדית לֶךְ, וְעֵל

ָנָפֶיךּ שָׁבְּכְל־יוֹם עִמְ*ּנוּ* וְעַל

thy wonders and thy benefits, which are wrought at all times, evening, morn and noon. O thou who art all-good, whose mercies fail not; thou, merciful Being, whose lovingkindnesses never cease, we have ever hoped in thee.

On Sabbath of Chanukah say: We thank thee, etc., p. 63.

For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be rontinually blessed and exalted for ever and ever.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

O inscribe all the children of thy covenant for a happy life.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth, O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is All-good, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks.

Grant abundant peace unto Israel thy people for ever; for thou art the sovereign Lord of all peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and in every hour with thy peace.

### On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

In the book of life, blessing, peace and good sustenance may we be remembered and inscribed before thee, we and all thy people the house of Israel, for a happy life and for peace. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest peace.

Blessed art thou, O Lord, who blessest thy people Israel with peace.

נְּפְלְאוֹתֶיךְ וְמוֹבוֹתֶיךְ שָׁבְּכְלֹ־אֵת עֶנֶב וְּבְּגָּןר יְצִּהְרָיִם. הַפּוֹב כִּי לֹא־כָלוּ רַחֲמֶיךְ. וְהִמְּרַהֵם זִּי לֹא־תַפּוּ חֲסָהֶיךְ מֵעוֹלָם קִּוְינוּ לָךְ:

On Sabbath of Chanukah say על הַנִּםִים, p. 63.

לְעוּלָם וָעָד: וְעַלּ־בָּלָם וִתְבָּרַדְּ וְיִתְרוּמֵם שִׁמְדְ מַלְּבֵּנוּ מְּמִיד

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-וּכְתוֹב לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים, בָּל־בְּנֵי בְרִיתֶּךְ

וְכֹל הַחַיִּים יוֹרוּך פֶּלְה. וִיהַלְלוּ אָת־שִּׁמְּךְ בָּאָבֶת. הָאֵל יְשׁוּעָתֵנוּ וְעָוְרָתֵנוּ סֵלְה. בְּרוּך אַתְּה יָיָ. הַפּוֹב שִׁמְּךְ וּלְךְּ נָאָה לְהוֹדוֹת:

שָׁלוֹם רָב עַל יִשְׂרָאַל עַמְּךְ תְּשִׁים לְעוֹלְם. כִּי אַתָּה הוּא מֶלֶּךְ אָדוֹן לְכָל הַשְּׁלוֹם. וְטוֹב בְּעִינֶןךְּ לְבָרֵךְ אָת־עַמְּךּ יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּכָל־עֵת וּבְכָל־שְׁעָה בִּשִׁלוֹמֵךְ.

On the Sabbath of Penitence say:-

בְּמַפֶּר חַיִּים. בְּרָכָה וְשֶׁלוֹם. וּפַּרְנָסָה מוֹבָה. נְזָבֵר וְנָבָּתֵב לְפָנֶיְךָּ. אֲנַחְנוּ וְכָל־צַמְּדְּ. בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל. לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים וּלְשָׁלוֹם. בָּרוּדְ אַתָּה יָיָ. עוֹשֵׂה הַשָּׁלוֹם: בָּרוּדְ אַתָּה יָיָ. הַמְּבָרֵךְ אָת־עַמּוֹ וְשְׂרָאֵל בַּשְׁלוֹם: O my God! guard my tongue from evil and my lips from speaking guile; and to such as curse me let my soul be dumb, yea, let my soul be unto all as the dust. Open my heart to thy Law, and let my soul pursue thy commandments. If any design evil against me, speedily make their counsel of none effect, and frustrate their designs. Do it for the sake of thy name, do it for the sake of thy right hand, do it for the sake of thy holiness, do it for the sake of thy Law. In order that thy beloved ones may be delivered, O save with thy right hand, and answer me. Let the words of my mouth and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer. He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel, and say ye, Amen.

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years.

The following is omitted on such occasions as those on which Tachanun is omitted on Week-days:—

Thy righteousness is an everlasting righteousness, and thy Law is truth. Thy righteousness also, O God, is very high; thou who hast done great things, O God,

אָלהַי , נְצוֹר לְשׁוֹנִי מִרָע, וּשִׂפְּתִי מִדַּבֵּר מִרמָה. וַלִּמִקַלְלַי נַפִּשִׁי תִדּוֹם, וַנַפְשִׁי, בִּעְפָר לַכל תַהְוָה: פַתַח לִבִּי בְּתוֹרֶתֵךְ, וּבְמְצִוֹתֵיךְ תַּרְדּוֹף נַפִּשִׁי. וִכֹל הַחוֹשָׁבִים עֲלֵי רָעָה, מְהַרָּה הָפָר עָצְרָם, וָקַלְּקל מַחִשָׁבוֹתָם, עֲשָׁה לִמַעֵן שָׁמֶדָ. צַשָּׁה לְמַעַן יִמִיגָדְ. עֲשָׁה לְמַעַן הְדָשְּׁתָדָּ. עשה לַמַען תוֹרָתֶד. לָמַען יִחָלְצוּן יִדיבֵידּ. הוֹשִׁיעָה יִמִינְדְּ וַעַנְנִי: יִהִיוּ לְרָצוֹן אָמְ**רֵי־פִּי** וָהָנְיוֹן לִבִּי לְבָּגָוְדּ וְיָ צוּרִי וְגֹאֲלִי: עשָׁה שְׁלוֹם בָּמִרוֹמֶיו הוּא יַעַשָּה שָׁלוֹם עָלֵינוּ וִעַל כָּל־ יִשְׂרָאֵל. וִאִמְרוּ אֲמֵן:

יָהִי רַצוֹן לִפָּנֵוֶךּ , יִי אֵלהֵינוּ וַאלהֵי אַבוֹתִינוּ, שֶׁיְבָּנֵה בית הַמִּמְנָדֶשׁ בִּמְהַרָה בְּיַמִינוּ, וְתֵן חָלְקְנוּ, בְּתוֹרָתֶךְ: וְשָׁם <u>נעבַדך בּוַראָה, פִימִי עוֹלֶם וּכְשָׁנִים כַּדְמוֹנִיוֹת: וְעַרְבָּה</u> ַלַיָּי מִנְחַת יְהוּדָה וִירוּשֶׁלֶם, כִּימִי עוֹלֶם, וּכְשָׁנִים בַּּדְמוֹ<mark>נִיוֹת:</mark>

The following is omitted on such occasions as those on which Tachanun is omitted on Week-days:-

אַדְכָּתִדְ אָבֵק לְעוֹלָם וְתוֹרָתִדְ אָבֶּת: וִא<del>ִדְכָּתִדְ</del> אָלהִים עַד־בָּרוֹם אֲשָׁר עָשִיתֶ נְדֹלוֹת אָלהִים <mark>מִי</mark> who is like unto thee? Thy righteousness is like the mountains of God; thy judgments are a great deep: man and beast thou savest, O Lord.

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Accept our prayer in mercy and in favor.

Reader.—May the prayers and supplications of all Israel be accepted by their Father who is in heaven; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

Reader.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from Lord who made heaven and earth.

Reader.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

רַבָּר אָדָם וּלְהַמָּר תּוֹשִׁיעַ יָיָ: בְּמְוֹך: אָרְקָתְּך כְּהַרָּנִי־אָל מִשְׁפָּמָוּן, תְּהוֹם

יְתָּגַּדֵּל וְיִתְקַדֵּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא. בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְרָא הּבּבְרּא. בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְרָא בּרְעוֹתֵה. וְיַמְלִיךְ מֵלְכוֹתָה בְּחֵיֵיכוֹן וּבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן וּבְחַיֵּי דִּי־בְּרְאוֹתְה. וְשִׁלְהִי בְּעַלְם וּבְוֹמֵן כָּרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: בְּל־בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל בַּעָּלָא וּבִוְמֵן כָּרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: Cong. and Reader.

עַלְמַיָּאי.

יִתְבָּרֵךְ וְיִשְׁתַבֶּח וְיִתְבָּאַר וְיִתְרַמֵּם וְיִתְנַשֵּׂא וְיִתְבַּלֵּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־קְּרְשָׁא בְּּרִיךְ הוּא. וְיִתְהַדֵּר וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְהַלֵּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־קְּרְשָׁא בְּּרִיךְ הוּא. לְעֵלֶּא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְכָּתָא וְשִׁירָתָא תְּשְׁבִּחָתָא וְנָחֲמָתָא דִּי־ אַמִירָן בְּעַלְמָא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

בַּלְתְנוּ: אָת הְפָּלָתְנוּ: בַּרָחֲמִים וּבְרָצוֹן אֶת הְפִּלָּתְנוּ:

Reader. תִּתְקַבַּל צְלוֹתְהוֹן וּבָעוּתְהוֹן דִּי־בָל־יִשְּׂרָאֵל ְּכָּוְדֶם אַבוּהוֹן דִּי בִשְּׁמַיָּא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהִי שֵׁם יְיָ מְבֹּרְךְ מֵעַהָּה וְעַר עוֹלָם: Cong.

יָהֵא שְׁלָמָא רַבָּא מִן־שְׁמַיָּא, וְחַיִּים <mark>עָלֵינוּ</mark> Reader. וְעַל־בָּל יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

נְיָר, מֵעָם יָיָ, עשֵׁה שָׁמַיִּם וָאָּבֶץ Cong.

עשֶׁה שָׁלוֹם בִּמְרוֹמָיו, הוּא יַנְשֶּׂה שָׁלוֹם, עָבֹּוְנוּ Reader. וְעַל־כַּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

It is our duty to praise the Lord of all things, to ascribe greatness to him who formed the world in the beginning, since he hath not made us like the nations of other lands, and hath not placed us like other families of the earth, since he hath not assigned unto us a portion as unto them, nor a lot as unto all their multitude. For we bend the knee and offer worship and thanks before the supreme King of kings, the Holy One, blessed be he, who stretched forth the heavens and laid the foundations of the earth, the seat of whose glory is in the heavens above, and the abode of whose might is in the loftiest heights. He is our God; there is none else: in truth he is our King; there is none besides him; as it is written in his Law, And thou shalt know this day, and lay it to thine heart, that the Lord he is God in heaven above and upon the earth beneath: there is none else.

We therefore hope in thee, O Lord our God, that we may speedily behold the glory of thy might, when thou wilt remove the abominations from the earth, and the idols will be utterly cut off, when the world will be perfected under the kingdom of the Almighty, and all the children of flesh will call upon thy name, when thou wilt turn unto thyself all the wicked of the earth. Let all the inhabitants of the world perceive and know that unto thee every knee must bow, every tongue must swear. Before thee, O Lord our God, let them bow and fall; and unto thy glorious name let them give honor; let them all accept the yoke of thy kingdom, and do thou reign over them speedily, and for ever

עָלִינוּ לִשַּבְּחַ לַאָּרוֹן הַכּל, לָתֵת נְּדְלָּה לְיוֹאָר בָּרֵאשִׁית. שָׁלֹא עָשֶׁנוּ בִּנוֹיֵי הַאֲּרָצוֹת, וַלֹא שָׁקְנוּ בָּמִשִׁבְּחוֹת הָאֲדָמֶה. שֵׁלֹא שָׁם הַלָּקנוּ כַּהָם, וְגֹרָלְגִוּ כִּבֶּל־הָמוֹנֶם. וַאֲנַחָנוּ כֹּרִעִים וּמִשְׁתַחַנִים זמודים לפגי מֶלֶךְ מַלְבֵי הַמִּלֶּכִים הַכְַּרוֹשׁ בְּרוּךְ הוא. שָהוא נוֹמָה שָׁמַיִם וִיוֹמֵד אֲרֵץ. וּמוֹשַׁב יָקרוֹ בשַׁמַיִם מִמַּעַל וּשָׁבִינַת עָזוֹ בִּנְבִהֵי מִרוֹמִים: הוא אַלהֵינוּ. אַין עוד. אַמֶּת מַלְבֵנוּ. אֶפֶס זוּלָתוֹ. בַּבֶּתוּב בִתוֹרָתוֹ. וָיָדַעִתָּ הַיּוֹם וַהַשָּׁבֹתָ אֵל־לְבָבֵּךְ, בִּי וִיָ הוּא הָאָלהִים בַּשְּׁמֵיִם מִמַעל וִעַל־הָאָרֵץ בְּתַחַת אֵין עוֹד:

יִילַבְּלוּ כָלָם אָת־על מַלְכוּתָךּ וְתִמְּלוּךְ עֲלֵכִיתׁ בִּי לְּדְּ תִּכְרַעּ וִיבְּער וְוִבְּעוּר וְלִבְרוּ הִיִּלְבִּ שַׁדִּי וְכָל־בְּנִי בָשְׁר יִלְוֹרְאוּ בִשְׁמֵך לְּכִּלּוֹת אָלֶוְדְּ שַׁדִּי וְכָל־בְּנִי בָשְׁר יִלְוֹרְאוּ בִשְׁמֵך לְכַבְּוֹת אָלֶוְדְּ וְדְאָלִילִים כָּרוּת יִבְּרוּוּ וְיִדְעוּ כָּלְ-וּשִׁבִּי תִבֹּל שַׁדִּי וְכָל־בְּנִי בָשְׁר יִלְוֹרְאוּ בִשְׁמֵך לְכַבּוֹת אָלֶוְדְּ וְיִלְבָּלוּ הַכְּרָעוּ וְיִבְּוֹלוּ וְלִבְנוֹת הָלְבוֹן עוֹלֶם בְּמַלְנוּת וִילְבְּלוּ כָּלְם אָת־על מַלְכוּתֶּךְ וְתִּמְלוֹךְ עֲלֵיתֵם בְּוֹ בִּעְנִים בְּעוֹנִים בְּיִ and ever. For the kingdom is thine, and to all eternity thou wilt reign in glory; as it is written in thy Law, The Lord shall reign for ever and ever. And it is said, And the Lord shall be king over all the earth: in that day shall the Lord be One, and his name One.

The following Kaddish is said by a Mourner

Mourner.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Mourner.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Mourner—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

Mourner.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

Mourner.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

בְּל־הָאֶהֶץ, בַּיוֹם וָעָד. כִּי הַפֵּילְכוּת שָׁלְּדְּ הִיא. וֹיֶּ וֹיִמְלֹדְ לְעוֹלִם וָעָד: וְנָאָפֵר. וְבְיָה וִי לְמָלֶךְ עַל־ בָּל־הָאֶהֶץ, בַּיוֹם הַהוּא יִהְיָה יִיְ אָחָד וּשְׁמוֹ אָחָד: בָּל־הָאֶהֶץ, בַּיוֹם הַהוּא יִהְיָה יִיְ אָחָד וּשְׁמוֹ אָחָד:

יְתְנַדֵּל וְיָתְקַדֵּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא. בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְרָא בְּרִיבְּאָ הַּיּבְרָא בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְרָא בְּרִיבִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל בַּעְנָלָא וּבִוֹמֵן וּבְיוֹמֵיכוֹן וּבְחַיֵּי דִּי־ בָל־בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל בַּעֲנָלָא וּבִוְמַן כָּוֹרִיבּ וְאִמְרוּ אֲמֵן:

יָהָא שְּׁמָה רַבָּא מְבָרַךְּ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְמִי Cong. and Mourner. עַּלְמַיָּאיי

אָמִירָן בְּעַלְמָא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: לְעֵלָא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְבָּתָא וְשִׁירָתָא הִּשְּׁבְּחָתָא וְנָחֲמֶתֶא דְּיד לָעֵלָא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְבָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא הִּשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנָחֲמֶתֶא דְּיד לִצְלָא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְבָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא הִּשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנָחֲמֶתֶא דְּיד יִּתְבַּלִּה וְיִשְׁמַן:

יָהָי שֵׁם יָיָ מְבַרָּךְ מֵעַתָּה וְעַד עוֹלָם: Cong.

יָהָא שְׁלָמָא רַבָּא מְן־שְׁמַיָּא, וְחַיִּים עָלֵ<mark>יְנוּ Mourner. יְעַל־בָּל יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאָמְרוּ אָמֵן:</mark>

:עָיָר מָעָם וָדָ, עשׁה שְׁבַּוָם נָאָרֶץ Cong.

עשֶׂה שָׁלוֹם בִּמְרוֹמְיו, הוּא יַצְשָׂה שָׁלוֹם, עָלֵינו Mourner.

וְעַל־בָּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

From the Sabbath after "the Rejoicing of the Law" until the Sabbath before Passover, the following Psalms are read:—

Bless the Lord, O my soul: O Lord my God, thou art very great; thou hast robed thee in splendor and majesty. He covereth himself with light as with a garment; he stretcheth out the heavens like a curtain: he layeth the beams of his upper chambers in the waters; he maketh the clouds his chariot; he walketh upon the wings of the wind. He maketh winds his messengers; his ministers flaming fire: he founded the earth upon its bases, that it might not be moved for ever. Thou didst cover it with the deep as with a vesture; the waters stood above the mountains. At thy rebuke they fled; at the voice of thy thunder they hasted away. The mountains rose, the valleys sank unto the place which thou hadst founded for them. Thou hast set a bound that they may not pass over; that they turn not again to cover the earth. He sendeth forth springs into the valleys; they run among the mountains. They give drink to every beast of the plain; the wild asses quench their thirst. By them the birds of the heaven have their dwelling, they utter their voice from among the branches. He giveth drink to the mountains from his upper chambers: the earth is satisfied with the fruit of thy works. He causeth grass to grow for the cattle, and herbs for the service of man; that he may bring forth bread from the earth; and wine that maketh glad the heart of man, and oil to make his face to shine, and bread that strengtheneth man's hearr. The trees of the Lord are satisfied; the cedars of Lebanon which he hath planted; where the birds make their nests: as for the stork, the fir trees are her house. The high mountains are for the wild goats; the rocks are a refuge for the conies. He made the moon for seasons: the sun knoweth its going down. Thou makest darkness, and it is night; wherein all the beasts of the forest do move. The young lions roar after their prey, and seek their food from God. The sun ariseth, they get them From the Sabbath after "the Rejoicing of the Law" until the Sabbath before Passover, the following Psalms are read:

תהלים ק"ר

בָּרָכִי נַפְשִׁי שֶׁת־יְיָּ . יָיְ אֶלֹהֵי נְּדַלְתְ מְאֹד . הוֹד וְחָדֶר לָבָשְׁתָ: עָּשָׁה אור בַּשַּׂלְמָה נושָה שָׁמַוֶּם בַּוְרִיעָה: הַמְּבֶּרֶ<mark>ה</mark> <mark>בַבַּוְיִם עֲלִּ"וֹתְיוּ. הַשָּׂם־עָבִים רְכוּבוֹ הַמְּהַלֵּךְ עַל־בַּנְבִּי-ְרוּחַ:</mark> עשֶׁה מַלְאָבֶיו רוּחוֹת מְשָׁרָתִיו אֵשׁ לֹהֵמּ: יָכְבר אֶבֶץ עַל־ מְכוֹגֶיְהָ בַּל־תִּמּוֹמ עוֹלָם וָעֶד: תְהוֹם כַּלְבוּשׁ בִּפִיתוֹ. עַל־ בָרֶים וַעֲמָדוּ בָּוָם: מִוֹדַנַעַרָתְדּ וְנוּסוּן מֶוֹ־קוֹל רַעַמְדְ וָחָפּוּוּן: <u>יַצְלוּ הָרִים וַרְדוּ בְּקַעוֹת אֶל־מְקוֹם זֶה יָםַדְתָּ לָהֶם: גְבוּל־</u> שַׂמְתָּ בַּל־יַצְבֹרוּן. בַּל־יְשָׁבוּן לְכַסוֹת הַאָּ<u>רֶץ: הַמְשֵׁלֵּח</u> מַעְיָנִים בּנְּחָלִים בִּין הָרִים יְהַלֵּכוּן: וַשְׁקוּ בָּל־חַוְתוּ שָׂבֵי יָשְׁבְּרוּ פָּרָאִים צְּמָצָם: עֲלֵיהֶם עוֹרְ־הַשֶּׁמַיִם יִשְׁכּוֹן מִבֵּין אָבָּאיִם יִתְנוּ־קוֹל: מַשְּׁקֶּה הָרִים מִצְלִּיוֹתְיוּ. מִבְּּרִי מַעֲשֶׂיןְדְּ תִּשְׂבַע הַאָּרֶץ: מַצְמִים חָצִיר לַבְּהַמָּה וָצֵשֶׁב לַצְב<u>ּרַת</u> הָאָדֶם. לְהְוֹצִיא לֶחֶם מִן־הָאָרֶץ: וְיַוּן וְשַׂמַח לְבַב־<mark>וְאָנוֹשׁ</mark> לְהַצְהִיל בָּנִים מִשְּׁמֶן. וְלֶחֶם לְבַב־אָנוֹשׁ יִסְעָר: יִשְׂבְעוּ עֲצֵי ָיָי, אַרָוִי לִבָּנוֹן אֵשֶׁר נָטָע: אֵשֶּׁר־שָׁם צְפָּרִים יִקנֵנְוּ. חַסְידָ<mark>ה</mark> בְּרוֹשִׁים בִּיתָה: הָרִים הַנְּבֹהִים לַיְּצֵלִים. סְלָעִים מַחְּפֶה לַשְׁבַּנִים: עֲשָׁה יָרֶחַ לְמוֹעֲדִים. שֶׁבֶשׁ יָדַע מְבוֹאוֹ: תַּשֶּׁת קשֶׁךְ וְיָהִי לָוְלָח בּוֹ תִרְּמשׁבָּל־חַוְתוֹדְוְעַר: הַכְּפִירִים שׁאֲנִים לַפֶּרֶף וּלְבַקִשׁ מָאֵל אַכָּלָם: תּוְרֵח הַשֶּׁמֶשׁ יַאָּסִפּוּן וְאֶל־־

away, and lay them down in their dens. Man goeth forth unto his work and to his labor until the evening, How manifold are thy works, O Lord! In wisdom hast thou made them all: the earth is full of thy possessions. Yonder is the sea, great and of wide extent; therein are moving things innumerable, living creatures both small and great. There the ships make their course; there is leviathan whom thou hast formed to sport therein. These all wait upon thee, that thou mayest give them their food in due season. Thou givest unto them, they gather; thou openest thine hand, they are satisfied with good. Thou hidest thy face, they are confounded; thou gatherest in their breath, they die, and return to their dust. Thou sendest forth thy spirit, they are created; and thou renewest the face of the ground. Let the glory of the Lord endure for ever; let the Lord rejoice in his works. He looketh on the earth, and it trembleth; he toucheth the mountains, and they smoke. I will sing unto the Lord as long as I live; I will sing praise to my God while I have my being. May my meditation be sweet unto him: as for me, I will rejoice in the Lord. Sinners shall be consumed out of the earth, and the wicked shall be no more. Bless the Lord, O my soul: praise ve the Lord.

Psalm exx.

A Song of Degrees. In my distress I cried unto the Lord, and he answered me. Deliver my soul, O Lord, from a lying lip, and from a deceitful tongue. What shall he give unto thee, and what shall he add unto thee, thou deceitful tongue? Sharpened arrows of a mighty man with coals of juniper. Woe is me, that I sojourn in Mesech, that I dwell among the tents of Kedar. My soul hath full long had her dwelling with him that hateth peace. I am all peace; but when I speak, they are for war.

Psalm cxxi.

A Song of Degrees. 'I lift up mine eyes unto the hills: whence will my help come? My help is

בְּעוֹנֹתָם יִרְבָּצוּוְ: יִצֵא אָרָם לְפָּעָלוֹ וְלַעֲבֹדָתוֹ עַבִי־עָרֶב: מָה־רַבּוּ מַעֲשֶׂיךּ וָנָ. כְּלָם בְּחָכְמָה עֲשִׂיתָ. מַלְאָה הָאֶרֶץ קּנְיָנֶןד: זֶה הַיֶּם נָדוֹל וּרְחַב יָדְיִם. שַׁם רֶמֶשׁ וָאִין מִסְפֶּר סיות קַפַּנות עם־נְדֹלות: שָׁם אָנִיות יְהַלָּכוּן. לִוְיָתָן זֶה <mark>יָצְרְתָּ לְשַׂחֶק־בּוֹ: בְּלָם אֵלֶיךְ יְשַׂבֵּרוּוְ לָתַת אָכְלָם בְּעָתוֹ:</mark> תָּתָן לָהֶם יָלִקֹמון. תִּפְתַח יַדְךּ יִשְׂבְעוּן מוֹב: תַּסְתִּיר פָּגֶיְדְ יָבָּהַלוּן. תֹבֵף רוּחָם יִגְנָעוּן. וְאֶל־עֲפָרָם יְשׁוּבוּן: תִּשַׁלַ<mark>ח</mark> רוּחָדְ יָבָּרָאוּן. וּתְחַדֵּשׁ פְּנֵי אֲדָטָח: יְהִי כְבוֹד יְיָ לְעוֹלֶם. יִ<mark>שְׁמַח וְיָ בְּמַעֲשִׂיו: הַמַּבִּים לַאָרֶץ וַתִּרְעֵד. וַגַּע בֶּהָרִים</mark> וָיֶעֶשָׁנוּ: אָשִׁירָה לַיָּי בְּחַיַּיַ. אֲזַבְּרָה לֵאלהוּי בְּעוֹדִי: יֶעֶרַב עַלָיו שִׁיחִי. אָנֹכִי אֶשְׁמַח בַּיָי: וִתְּמוּ חַפָּאִים מִן־הָאָרֶץ וּרְשַׁעִים עוֹר אִינָם. בָּרָכִי נַפְשִׁי אֶת־וְיָ. הַלְּלוּיָה:

# תהלים ק״כ

שִׁיר הַפַּעֲלוֹת. אֶל־יִיָ בַּצָּרָתָה לֹּי כָּרָאתִי וַיַּעַגְּנְי: יְיָ הַאִּילָה נַפְשִׁי מִשְּׂפַת־שֶׁכֶּר מִלְּשׁוֹן רְמִיָּה: מַהּ־יִּמִּן לְּךְּ וּמַה־ יוֹסִיף לֶךְּ. לָשׁוֹן רְמִיָּה: חָצִּי נְבּוֹר שְׁנוּנִים עם נַּחְלֵי רָבָת שָׁכְנָה־לָה לִי כִּי־גַּרְתִּי מֶשְׁדְּ שָׁכְנְתִּי עִם־אָחְלֵי מִדְר: בַּבת שָׁכְנָה־לָה נַפְשִׁי עִם שוֹנֵא שָׁלוֹם: אָגִי שָׁלוֹם. וְכִי אָבבּר הַמְּה לַמִּלְחָמָה:

# תהלים קכ"א

שִּׁיר לַפַּעֲלוֹת. אֶשָּׂא עִינִי אֶל־הֶהָרִים. מֵאָיִן יָבאׁ עֶוְרִיּ

from the Lord, the maker of heaven and earth. He will not suffer thy foot to slip: he that guardeth thee will not slumber. Behold, he that guardeth Israel will neither slumber nor sleep. The Lord is thy guardian: the Lord is thy shade upon thy right hand. The sun shall not smite thee by day, nor the moon by night. The Lord shall guard thee from all evil; he shall guard thy soul. The Lord shall guard thy going out and thy coming in, from this time forth and for evermore.

Psalm cxxii.

A Song of Degrees; of David. I was glad when they said unto me, Let us go unto the house of the Lord. Our feet stood within thy gates, O Jerusalem; Jerusalem that art built up as a city that is compact together: whither the tribes go up, even the tribes of the Lord, for a testimony unto Israel, to give thanks unto the name of the Lord. For there are set thrones for judgment, the thrones of the house of David. Pray for the peace of Jerusalem; may they prosper that love thee. Peace be within thy rampart, prosperity within thy palaces. For my brethren and companions' sakes I would fain speak peace concerning thee. For the sake of the house of the Lord our God I would seek thy good.

Psalm cxxiii.

A Song of Degrees. Unto thee do I lift up mine eyes, O thou that dwellest in the heavens. Behold, as the eyes of servants look unto the hand of their master, as the eyes of a maiden unto the hand of her mistress, so our eyes look unto the Lord our God, until he have pity upon us. Have pity upon us, O Lord, have pity upon us: for we are full sated with contempt. Our soul is full sated with the mocking of those that are at ease, with the contempt of the proud.

Psalm cxxiv.

A Song of Degrees; of David. If it had not been the Lord who was on our side, let Israel now say:

יְּשָׁבֶר־צֵאתְּךְ וּבִוֹּאֶךְ מַעַתָּה וְעַר־עוֹלָם: אַל־זָנוּם שׁמְּרֶךְ: זְיָשְׁבִּר לֹא זָנוּם וְלֹא זִישְׁן שׁוֹמֵר זִשְׂרָאֵל יְיָבֶלְם בַּלְּוֹלֶה: זְיָ צִלְּךְ עַל־זֵר וְמָיֶגְךְ: יוֹמָם הַשְּׁמֶשׁ לאֹ־נַבְּבֶּר שְׁנָיִם בַּלְּוֹלֶה: זְיָ צִלְּךְ עַל־זֵר וְמָיֶגְךְ: וּמְם הַשְּׁמֶשׁ לאֹ־נַבְּבֶּר שִׁנְיָר מֵעִם זְיָ עשׁׁה שָׁמֵיִם וְצָּרֶץ: אַל־יִנוּם שֹמְרָך: יִיִּ

### תהלים קכ"ב

יוֹבְעֵי אֲבַבְּרָה־נָּא שָׁלוֹם בְּּךְ: לְּמֵעוֹ בִּית־וֹיִ אֶׁלְּהֵוֹנוּ אֲבַּקְּשָׁה אָהְבִּירִ הַּיִּי בַנְּלִינוּ בִּשְׁעַבוֹיְ שִׁלְּוֹה בְּאַרִים לִי בִּית הָּוֹבּ לְּמִשְׁבָּמ בִּמְאוֹת לְבִית בְּוֹב: שַׁאֲלוּ שְׁלוֹם יְרוּשְׁלְם: יְהִשְׁלְם אַהְבוּת לְיִשְׁבָּמ בִּמְאוֹת לְבִית בְּוֹב: שַׁאֲלוּ שְׁלוֹם יִרוּשְׁלְם: יְשִׁלְוּ אַהְבּיר שָׁהְבִּי בִּיְּלִוֹם בְּחִיבוֹ שְׁמִבוֹ שְׁמְדִים לִי בִּית וְיָ גַּלְבִי אַהְבָּיר בְּאָלִי בְּלִמְעוֹ בְּנִית בְּוֹב: שַּׁמְּרִים לִי בִּית וְיָ גַּלְבִי מוֹב לַךְּי: יְהִי־שָׁלוֹת לְדָוִר. שְּׁמַוְחָתוֹ בְּאֹמְרִים לִי בִּית וְיָ גַּלְבִי מוֹב לָךְ:

תהלים קכ"ג

שִׁיר הַפַּעָלוֹת. אֵלֶּיךְ נָשֶׂאתִי אֶתֹ־עֵינִי הַיּשְׁבִּי בַּשְּׁפְוָם: הָּנֶּה כְּעֵינִי עֲבָדִים אֶל־יַד אָדוֹנִיהָם כְּעֵינֵי שִׁפְּחָה אֶל־יַד נְבָּרְתָּה. כֵּן עִינִיְנוּ אֶל־יַיִ אֶלהִינוּ עַד שִׁיְחָנִנְּוּ: חָנֵנְוּ וְיָ הַשַּׁאֲנָנִים הַבּוּז לְנָאִייזֹנִים:

תהלים קכ"ר שִּיר הַמַּנְעַלוֹת לְדָוִד. לוּלֵי וָיָ שֶׁהְיָה לָנִוּ יאֹמַר-נָא if it had not been the Lord who was on our side, when men rose up against us, then they had swallowed us up alive, when their wrath was kindled against us; then the waters had overwhelmed us, the stream had gone over our soul; then the proud waters had gone over our soul. Blessed be the Lord, who hath not given us a prey to their teeth. Our soul escaped as a bird out of the snare of the fowlers: the snare was broken, and we escaped. Our help is in the name of the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

#### Psalm cxxv.

A Song of Degrees. They that trust in the Lord are as Mount Zion, which cannot be moved, but abideth for ever. The mountains are round about Jerusalem, and the Lord is round about his people, from this time forth and for evermore. For the sceptre of wickedness shall not rest upon the lot of the righteous, that the righteous put not forth their hands unto iniquity. Do good, O Lord, unto those that are good, and to them that are upright in their hearts. But as for such as turn aside unto their crooked ways, the Lord will destroy them with the workers of iniquity. Peace be upon Israel.

#### Psalm cxxvi.

A Song of Degrees. When the Lord turned again the captivity of Zion, we were like unto them that dream. Then was our mouth filled with laughter, and our tongue with exultation: then said they among the nations, The Lord hath done great things for them. The Lord hath done great things for us; whereat we rejoiced. Bring back our captivity, O Lord, as the streams in the south. They that sow in tears shall reap in joy. Though he goeth on his way weeping, bearing the store of seed, he shall come back with joy, bearing his sheaves.

יִשְׂרָאֵל: לּוּלֵי זְיָ שֶׁהְיָה לָנִוּ בְּקוּם עֲלֵוְנוּ צִּדְם: אֲזֵי חַיִּים בְּלְעִוּנוּ בַּחַרוֹת אַפָּם בְּנוּ: אֲזִי חַמֵּיִם שְׁמִּפְוּנוּ נַחְלָה עָבַר יִיּלְאִי נְתָנְנִוּ מֶּבֶר עַל־נַפְּשֵׁנוּ הַפֵּּוֹם הַזִּירוּנִים: בְּרוּהְ יִיְ שֶׁלֹא נְתָנְנִוּ מֶּבֶר לְּעִינִיהֶם: נַפְּשֵׁנוּ הַמַּוֹם הַזִּירוּנִים: בְּרוּהְ יִיִּשְׁלֹא נְתָנְנִוּ מֶּבֶר לַשְׁנִיהֶם: נַפְּשֵׁנוּ הָפִּוֹם עָלֵוְנוּ בְּשִׁם יְיָ עשֵׁה שְׁלָצִי הַפַּח נִּשְׁבַר וַאָּנַהְנוּ נְמְלַמְינוּ מָשְׁבְּים וְיִ עשֵׁה שְׁלַבְּים וְצִּים וְיִים עִּבְּרוֹנוּ נְמְלַמְינוּ מָּוֹבְנוּ בְּשִׁם יְיָ עשֵׁה שְׁלָבִים וְצִּלְּחִנוּ

## תהלים קכ"ה

שִׁיר הַפַּעָלוֹת. הַבּּשְּׁחִים בַּנִי כְּהַר־צִּיוֹן לאֹ־יִמּוֹט לְעוֹלְם יָשֵׁב: יְרוּשָׁלִם הָרִים סָבִיב לָה. וַנִי סָבִיב לְעַמּוֹ מֵעַתָּה וְשֵׁד עוֹלָם: כִּי לֹא נְנְים שֵׁבֶּמ הָרֶשֵׁע עַל גוֹרַל הַצַּדִּיקִים. לְמַעַן לֹאֹ־יִשְׁלְחוּ הַצַּדִּיקִים בְּעַוֹלֶתָה וְדִיהָם: הֵימִיבָה וְיָ לַמוֹבִים וְלִישָׁרִים בְּלִבּוֹתָם: וְהַפַּמִים עַלּקּלְמַלוֹתָם יוֹלִיבֵם יָנָ אֶת־פּעָלֵי הַצָּנְן, שָׁלוֹם עַל־יִשְׂרָאֵל:

## ההלים קכ"ו

שִׁיר הַפַּשְּלוֹת. בְּשׁוּב וְיָ אֶת־שִׁיבַת צִיוֹן הָיְינוּ בְּחוֹלְמִים: אָז יִפְּלֵא שְׁחֹק פִּינוּ וּלְשׁוֹגְוּוּ רְנָה. אָז יאמְרוּ בַּגּוּיִם הִנְּהִיל יְיָ לַצְשׁוֹת עִם־אֵלֶה: הִנְּדִּיל יְיָ לַעֲשׁוֹת עִפְנוּ הָיִיְנוּ שְׁמֵחִים: שׁוּבָה וְיָ אֶת־שְׁבִיתֵנוּ בַּאָפִיקִים בַּנְגֶב: הַזֹּרְעִים בְּדְּמְעָה. בְּרַנָּה יִקּצְרוּ: הָלוֹך יֵלֶךּ וּבָּכֹה נשׁא מֶשֶׁדְ־הַּ זָּרָע. בּאֹ־יָבא בְרָנָה נשׁא אֵלְמֹתָיו:

#### Psalm cxxvii.

A Song of Degrees; of Solomon. Except the Lord build the house, they labor in vain that build it: except the Lord watch over the city, the watchman waketh but in vain. It is vain for you to rise up early, and so late take rest, and eat the bread of toil: such things he giveth unto his beloved in sleep. Lo, children are an heritage of the Lord: the fruit of the womb is his reward. As arrows in the hand of a mighty man, so are the children of youth. Happy is the man that hath filled his quiver with them: they shall not be ashamed, when they speak with enemies in the gate.

#### Psalm cxxviii.

A Song of Degrees. Happy is every one that feareth the Lord, that walketh in his ways. When thou shalt eat the labor of thine hands, happy shalt thou be, and it shall be well with thee. Thy wife shall be as a fruitful vine, in the recesses of thine house: thy children like olive plants, round about thy table. Behold thus shall the man be blessed that feareth the Lord. May the Lord bless thee out of Zion: mayest thou see the good of Jerusalem all the days of thy life. Yea, mayest thou see thy children's children. Peace be upon Israel.

### Psalm cxxix.

A Song of Degrees. To the full have they afflicted me from my youth up, let Israel now say; to the full have they afflicted me from my youth up: yet have they not prevailed against me. The plowers plowed upon my back, they made long their furrows. The Lord is righteous: he hath cut asunder the cords of the wicked. Let them be ashamed and turned backward, all they that hate Zion. Let them be as the grass upon the housetops, which withereth before it shooteth forth: wherewith the mower filleth not his hand, nor he that pindeth sheaves his bosom: neither do

## תהלים קכ"ז

שׁיר הַפַּעְלוֹת לִשְׁלֹמה, אָם־וֹנְ לֹא־וִבְּנָה בַּוְת שָׁוְא עְמְלֹּוֹ בוֹנְיוֹ בּוֹ, אִם־וִנָ לֹא־וִשְׁבָּר־עִּיר שָׁוָא שָׁקַד שׁוֹמֵר: שָׁוְא לָבֶם מַשְׁבִּימִי לִּוֹם מְצִּבְּים. בּּבְּטֵּן: בְּחָצִים בְּנִד־וּבּוֹר בּן בְּנִי הַנְּעוֹרִים: אַשְׁרֵי הַנֶּבְר מָבְּטֵּן: בְּחָצִים בְּנִד־וּבּוֹר בּן בְּנִי הַנְעוֹרִים: אַשְׁרֵי הַנֶּבְר מִנְבִים בַּשְׁצַר:

## תהלים קב"ח

שִׁיר הַשַּּעָלות. אַשְׁרֵי כָּל־יְרֵא יְיָ הַהֹּלֵךְ בִּנְיְךָּ. שְׁלְּרֵי כָּלְיְתֵּי חַיֶּוֹךְ: וֹרָאַה־בָּנִים לְבָּגִּיְךְּ. שְׁלְחַ בּּנִיְם לְבָּגִּיְךְּ. שְׁלְחַ בִּירִ לְשְׁלְחַגִּר וִיִאָּה בְּנִים לְבָּגִּיְךְּ. שְׁלְחַגְּרִ וִרִאְה בִּיִּרְבְּנִים לְבָּגִּיְךְּ. שְׁלְחַגְּרְ וִרִאְה בִּנִים לְבָּגִּיְךְּ. שְׁלְחַגְּרְ וִרִיאִ יְיִי מִבְּיוֹן וִנְיִים מְבִּיב לְשְׁלְחָגְּךְ. שְׁלוֹם בִּירִבְּיוֹ וְנִיִים לְבָּגִּיְךְּ. שְׁלוֹם עַנִי וְנִייִם לְבָּגִּיְךְּ. שְׁלוֹם עַנְיִי בִּיִּרְבְּיִים לְבָגִּיְךְּ. שְׁלוֹם עַנְיִים לְבָּגִּיְךְּ. שְׁלוֹם עַנְיִי מִבְּיִים לְבָּגִּיְרְּ. שְׁלוֹם עִּיִּים תִּיּוֹבְי וִנְיִים בְּבִּיִים לְבָּגִּיְךְּ. שְׁלוֹם בִּיוֹ מִיּיִבְּים לְבָּגִּיְרָּ. שְׁלוֹם בּיּי מִבְּיִים לְבָּגִּיְרָּ וְמִים הַבְּצִּיִּוֹךְ מִּיִּים לְבָּגִּיְרָּ וְמִים חַיֶּיוְבְּי וִיִּבְּיִים לְבָּגִּיְרָּ. שְׁלְּבִי בִּלְיִים לְבָּגִּיְרָה בִּיּיִים לְבָּגִּיְרָה בִּיּים לִבְּנִיוֹים לְבָּנִיְרָה וְמִים בְּבִּיִם לְבָּגִּיְרָה בִּיּים לְבְּנִיְיִם לְבָּנִיוֹים לְבָּנִיוֹם לִּבְּיִּיְרָה וְמִים מִבְּלוֹם בִּיּנְיִם לְבָּנִיוֹבְייִים לְבָּנִיוֹבְייִם לְבְּנִיְיְיִים לְבְנִיוֹבְייִּים לְבָּנִיוֹבְּים לְבְּנִיוֹם לְבְּנִיוֹבְייִים לְּבְּיִים לְבְּנִיוֹים לְבְּנִיוֹים לְבְּנִיוֹים לְבְּנִיוֹם לִּיִים לְּנִייִים לְּבְּנִיוֹים לְבְּנִיוֹים לִּבְּיִים לְבְּנִייִים לְּבְּנִייְים לְּבְּיִים לְּבִּיִים לְּבִּיִים לְּבְּיִים לְבְּנִייְיִם לְּבִּיִים לְּבִּייִים לְּבִּיִּים לְבְּנִייְיִים לְּבִּיוֹים לְּבְּיִים לְּבְּנִייְיִם לְּבִּיִים לְּבְּיִים לְּבְּיִים לְּבְּנִייִים לְבְּבִּיוֹם לְבְּבְּיוֹים לְבְּיִים בְּבְּיוֹם לְּבִּיוֹים לְבְּנִייִים לְּיִים בְּבְּיוֹבְייוֹים לְבְּיִּים לְּבִייִים לְּבְּנִייִים לְּיִים בְּיִים לְּבְּיוֹבְיוֹייִבְייוֹים בְּיוֹבְבְיוּים לְבִּייוֹים לְּבְּבְּיוּים בְּיוֹבְבְיוּים בְּיוּבְּיוּים לְּבְּיוּיוּים לְּיבְּיִים לְּבִּיוּיוּים בְּיוֹבְייוּים בְּיוֹבְייוֹים לְּבִייוּים בְּיוּבְבְּיוּיוּים לְּבְּבְּיוּים בְּיוֹבְייוֹבְיּיוֹיוְים בְּיִייִים בְּיוֹבְיוּים בְּבְּיוֹים בְּיוֹבְיּיוֹם בְּיִייְיבְּיִיוֹים בְּיִבִּיִים בְּיִּבְיוּים בְּבְּיִיוֹם בְּיִייִים בְּיִּבְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּבְּיו

## תהלים קכ"ט

שׁיר הַמַּעֲלוֹת. רַבַּת אָרָרְוּנִי מִנְּעוּרֵי יאֹפֵר נָא יִשְּׂרָאֵל: רַבַּת אָרָרְוּנִי מִנְּעוּרָי. גִם לֹא יָכְלוּ־לִי: עַל־נַּבִּי חְרָשׁוּ חֹרְשִׁים. הָאָרָיכוּ לְמַעֲנִיתָם: יָיָ צַדִּיק. קֹצֵּץ עֲבוֹת רְשָׁעִים: הָבְשׁוּ וִיִּפְנוּ אֲחוֹר כֹל שׁנְאֵי אִיוֹן: יִהְיוּ בַּחָאִיר נַּנּוֹת. שֶׁבַּרְבָת שָׁלַרִּ יָבִשׁ: שֶׁלֹא מִלֵּא כַבּוֹ קוֹצֵר וְחִאָּגוֹ מְעַמֵּר: they which go by say, The blessing of the Lord be upon you; we bless you in the name of the Lord.

#### Psalm cxxx.

A Song of Degrees. Out of the depths have I cried unto thee, O Lord. Lord, hear my voice: let thine ears be attentive to the voice of my supplications. If thou, Lord, shouldst mark iniquities, O Lord, who could stand? But there is forgiveness with thee, that thou mayest be feared. I wait for the Lord, my soul doth wait, and in his word do I hope. My soul waiteth for the Lord, more than watchmen wait for the morning; yea, more than watchmen for the morning. O let Israel hope in the Lord; for with the Lord there is lovingkindness, and with him is plenteous deliverance. And he shall deliver Israel from all his iniquities.

#### Psalm cxxxi.

A Song of Degrees; of David. Lord, my heart is not haughty, nor mine eyes lofty, neither do I exercise myself in great matters, or in things too marvellous for me. Surely I have stilled and quieted my soul, like a weaned child with his mother; my soul is with me like a weaned child. O Israel, hope in the Lord from this time forth and for evermore.

#### Psalm cxxxii.

A Song of Degrees. Lord, remember for David all his affliction; how he sware unto the Lord, and vowed unto the Mighty One of Jacob: Surely I will not come into the tent of my house, nor go up unto the couch of my rest; I will not give sleep to mine eyes, or slumber to mine eyelids; until I find out a place for the Lord, a habitation for the Mighty One of Jacob. Lo, we heard of it in Ephrathah: we found it in the fields of Jaar. Let us go into his habitation; let us worshin

וָלאַ אָמָרוּ הָעֹבְרִים בּּרָבַּת וְיֶ אֲלֵיכֶם. בּּרַכְנוּ אֶתְכֶם בְּשֵׁם וְיָ:

## תהלים ק"ל

שִׁיר הַפַּצְלוֹת. מִפַּצְמַקּים קְרָאתְיךּ וְיָ: אֲדֹנֵי שִׁקְעָה בְּקוֹלִי. תִּהְיֶינָה אַוְּנֶּוְךְּ כַּשְׁבוֹת לְקוֹל תַּחֲנוּנִי: אִם־צְוֹנוֹת תַּלְבִא: קּוְּיִתִי וְיָ קּוְּתָה נַפְּשִׁי. וְלְרֶבְרוֹ הוֹחְלְתִי: נַפְשִׁי תַּלָבא: קּוְיִתִי וְיָ קּוְּתָה נַפְשִׁי. וְלְרֶבְרוֹ הוֹחְלְתִי: נַפְשִׁי יִיָּ. כִּי־עִם־וְיָ הַחֶּפֶר וְהַרְבֵּה עִמוֹ פְּדוֹת: וְהוּא יִפְּדָה אֶתִּי יִשְׂרָאֵל מִפֹּל צֵוֹנוֹתָיו:

# תהלים קל"א

שִׁיר הַפַּעֲלוֹת לְדָוִד. יְיָ לאֹ־נְבַהּ לְבִּי וְלאֹ־רָמוּ עִינֵי. וְלאֹ־הַלַּכְתִּי בִּנְדֹלוֹת וּבְנִבְּלְאוֹת מִמֶּנִי: אִם־לא שִׁוְיְתִּי וְדוֹמַמְתִּי נַפְשִׁי כְּנָבְיל עֲלֵי אִמוֹ. בַּנָּמְל עָלֵי נַבְּשִׁי: יַחָל יִשְׂרָאֵל אֶל-יִיָ מֵעַתָּה וְעַד-עוֹלָם:

## תהלים קל"ב

שִׁיר הַפַּאֲלוֹת. זְכוֹר־יְיָ לְדָוִד אֵת בֶּל־יְטְּנוֹתוֹ: אֲשֶׁר־נִשְׁכֵּע לַיָּ נָדֵר לַאֲבִיר יַאֲקֹב: אִם־אָבאׁ בָּאֹדֶל בִּיתִי אִם־אֶּאֶלֶה עַל־שֶׁרֶשׁ יְצוּעִי: אִם־אָתִּן שְׁנָת לְעִינִי לְעַפְעַפֵּי תְּנוּמְה: עַד־אֶּקְצָא מָקוֹם לַיָּ מִשְׁבָּנוֹת לַאֲבִיר יַעֲקב: הָנֵה שְׁמַאֲנְוּה בָּאֶפְרָתָה מְצָאוְוּהָ בִּשְׂדִי־וָעַר: נָבְוֹאָה לְמִשְׁכְּנוֹתָיו נִשְּׁתַּחְנֵה

at his footstool. Arise, O Lord, unto thy resting. place; thou, and the ark of thy strength. Let the priests be clothed with righteousness; and let thy loving ones exult. For the sake of David thy servant turn not away the face of thine anointed. The Lord hath sworn unto David in truth—he will not turn from it -: of the fruit of thy body will I set upon thy throne. If thy children will keep my covenant, and my testimonies that I shall teach them, their children also shall sit upon thy throne for evermore. For the Lord hath chosen Zion; he hath desired it for his habitation. This is my resting-place for ever: here will I dwell; for I have desired it. I will abundantly bless her provision: I will satisfy her needy with bread. Her priests also will I clothe with salvation; and her loving ones shall exult aloud. There will I make a horn to spring forth unto David: I have prepared a lamp for mine anointed. His enemies will I clothe with shame; but upon him his crown shall shine.

Psalm cxxxiii.

A Song of Degrees; of David. Behold, how good and pleasant it is for brethren to dwell together in unity! It is like the goodly oil upon the head, that runneth down upon the beard, even Aaron's beard; that runneth down upon the skirt of his garments; like the dew of Hermon, that runneth down upon the mountains of Zion: for there the Lord commandeth the blessing, even life for evermore.

Psalm cxxxiv.

A Song of Degrees. Behold, bless ye the Lord, all ye servants of the Lord, who stand in the house of the Lord in the night seasons. Lift up your hands towards the sanctuary, and bless ye the Lord. The Lord bless thee out of Zion; even he that made heaven and earth.

"It is our duty," p. 262. Mourner's Kaddish, p. 263 לְּהַרוֹם רַגְּלָיוֹ יָצִיץ גְּוָרוֹ: שְׁשׁ צִּצְּמִים לָהָן לְדָוֹד עֲלַפְּתִי גָר לִמְשִׁיחִי: אוֹיָבָיו אַלְבִּישׁ אַל־שָּׁשׁב פְּגִי מְשִׁיחָף: נִשְׁבַּע יִיָּ לְדָוֹד. אָבְּרָף אָבְרֹך בְּנִיף אַל־תִּי וְצִרְיִי וֹוֹ אֲלַמְּדִם. נַּם־בְּנִיהֶם עְּדִי־עַר הַּוֹד עַכְּהָף אָלִר תָּשִׁב פְּגִי מְשִׁיחָף: נִשְׁבַּע יִיָּ לְבִוֹד. אָבָרוֹ דְּנִיְם אַנִידְר בְּנִיף מָמֶנְה. מִפְּּרִי בִּשְׁיִחָר יִיִ בְּצִיוֹן אִנָּה לְמוּשֶׁב לוֹ: זֹאֵת מְנוּחָתִי אָבְיוֹנִיף בְּנִים בַּנִּלְיוֹ: מִּמְּים נַּבְּישׁ יִשְׁע וַחַסִּידֶיה בְּנִיף אָבְרִּוֹנִי שְׁבִּיים בַּנְּלְיוֹ: מִּנְּחָר וַבְּנְבְיּשׁ יִבְּנְיִים בְּנִיְיִם בְּנִיְיִם בְּנִיְיִ בְּנִיוֹן אַנְּהִי לִּבְּמִית בְּנִים בְּנִיְיִ בְּנִין אַבְּרָּוֹי בְּנְיִים בְּנִבְּיוֹ בִּנְיְיִי בְּיִּיִין וְיִבְּנְוֹי בְּנְיִים בְּנִיְיִי בְּיִים בְּנִבְיוֹ בְּיִבְּיִים בְּנִבְיִין בְּיִבְיוֹ בְּיִבְיוֹ בְּיִבְּיִם בְּנִים בְּיִבְּיִין בְּיִבְיוֹ בְּיִבְּיִים בְּנִבְיוֹ בְּיִבְּיִים בְּנִבְּיוֹ בְּיִבְיִים בְּנִבְיִין בְּיִבְּיִים בְּנִבְּיִין בְּיִבְּיִים בְּנִבְיִים בְּנִבְיוֹ בְּרָבְיִיוֹ בְּרְבְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִין בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּנִים בְּיִבְּיִין נְבִּילִין וְּבִיבְיוֹ בְּרְבְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּנִים בְּיִבְּיִין בְּיִבְּיוֹ בְּבְּבִיּנִים בְּבְּבִייִים בְּנִבְיוֹי בְּיִבְּיִים בְּנִבְיוֹ בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְיוֹ בְּיִבְּיוֹי בְּיִבְּיוֹ בְּיִבְּיִים בְּנְבְיוֹי בְּבְּיִים בְּנִייִי בְּיִים בְּנְבְיוֹי בְּיִבְיוֹ בְּנִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְיוֹ בְּיִים בְּיִבְיוֹ בְּיִים בְּנִבְיוֹ בְּיִּבְיוֹ בְּיִבְיוֹ בְּבְיִים בְּיִבְיוֹב בְּיִים בְּבְיִים בְּבְּיוֹי בְּיִיוֹי בְּיִיִּיוֹ בְּיִבְּיִיוֹ בְּיִים בְּיִּבְיוֹיוֹי בְּבְיִים בְּבְיִים בְּיִים בְּבְיוֹי בְּבְיִים בְּבְּבְיוֹי בְּיבְיוֹי בְּבְּיוֹיוֹ בְּיִיִּים בְּבְּיוֹב בְּיִים בְּיִבְּיוֹי בְּיִיים בְּיִבְּיוֹיוֹ בְּיִייִים בְּבְּיוֹב בְּיִים בְּיוּים בְּיִיוּיוֹי בְּיִיים בְּיוֹבְייוּיוּ בְּיִיים בְּיוֹבְייוֹיי בְּיִייִים בְּבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיוּיוּיוְיִייִי בְּיִייִים בְּיוּיים בְּיִיים בְּיוֹי בְּיִייִים בְּיִיים בְּבְּיוּיוּ בְּיִייִּים בְּיִיים בְּיוּבְייוּיוּיוּבְיִיוּיוֹ בְּבְייִים בְּבְּיוֹיים

# תהלים קל"ג

שִׁיר הַפַּאָלוֹת לְדָוָד. הָנָה פַה־פוֹב וּפַה־נָּעִים שֶׁבֶּח אַחִים נַּם־יָחֲד: בַּשֶּׁבֶּוֹ הַפּוֹב עַל־הָראשׁ יבִׁד עַל־הַזָּקְן זַקן אַהָרוֹ שִׁיֹּרֵד עַל־פִּי מִהוֹתָיו: בְּטַל־חֶרְמוֹן שֶׁיבִּד עֵל־ הַרָבִי אִיּוֹן. כִּי־שָׁם אַנָּה וְיָ אֶת־הַבְּּרָכָה. חַיִּים עַד־הָעוֹלָם:

## תהלים קל"ד

שִׁיר הַפַּצְלוֹת. הִנָּה בְּרָכוּ אֶת־וְיָ כְּל־עַבְּהֵי וְיָ הָעֹמְדִיג בְּבִית וְיָ בַּלֵּילוֹת: שְׂאוּ־וְדִיכֶם קֹדֶשׁ וּבָרֵכוּ אֶת־וְיָ: וְבָרֶכְּהְ וְיָ מִצִּיוֹן עשֵׁה שָׁמַוִם וָאֶרֶץ:

יְּלֵוְנוּ , אַ. 262, בְּרִישׁ יָתוֹם, אַ. 263.

#### ETHICS OF THE FATHERS.

One of the following chapters is read on each Sabbath from the Sabbath after Passover until the Sabbath before

New Year.

All Israel have a portion in the world to come, as it is said (Isaiah lx, 21), And thy people shall be all righteous; they shall inherit the land for ever, the branch of my planting, the work of my hands, that I may be glorified.

#### CHAPTER I.

(1.) Moses received the Torah\* on Sinai, and handed it down to Joshua; Joshua to the elders; the elders to the prophets; and the prophets handed it down to the men of the Great Synagogue. They said three things: Be deliberate in judgment; raise up many disciples, and make a fence round the Torah. (2.) Simon the Just was one of the last survivors of the Great Synagogue. He used to say, Upon three things the world is based: upon the Torah, upon the Temple service, and upon the practice of charity. (3.) Antigonos of Socho received the tradition from Simon the Just. He used to say, Be not like servants who minister to their master upon the condition of receiving a reward; but be like servants who minister to their master without the condition of receiving a reward; and let the fear of Heaven be upon you. (4.) José, the son of Joezer, of Zeredah, and José, the son of Jochanan, of Jerusalem, received the tradition from the preceding. José, the son of Joezer, of Zeredah, said, Let thy house be a meeting house for the wise; sit amidst the dust of their feet, and drink their words with thirst. (5.) José. the son of Jochanan, of Jerusalem, said, Let thy house be open wide; let the poor be the members of thy household.

<sup>\*</sup>The word Torah is left untranslated. It is variously used for the Pentateuch, the Scriptures, the Oral Law, as well as for the whole body of religious truth, study and practice,

# פרקי אבות

One of the following chapters is read on each Sabbath from the Sabbath after Passover until the Sabbath before New Year.

צַרְיִשְׂרָצֵּל וֵשׁ לְנֶסְם חֵלֶּק לְעוֹלָם הַבָּא. שֶׁנֶּאֲמַר וְעַמֵּךְ בְּלֶּסְ בָּרִישִׂרָצֵל וֵשׁ לְנֶסִם חֵלֶּק לְעוֹלָם הַבָּא. שֶׁנֶּאָמַר וְעַמִּךְ בְּלֶּסְ

# פָּרֶק ראשון

(א) משֶׁה קבָּל תוֹרָה מִפִינִי. וּמְסָרָה לִיהוֹשְׁעַ וִיהוֹשְׁעַ לְוַבֵּנִים וּוָבֵנִים לְנְבִיאִים וּוְבִיאִים מְפַרְוּהָ לְאַנְשֵׁי בְּגֶּםֶח הַגָּרוֹלֶה. הַם אֲמָרוּ שָׁלשָׁה דְבָרִים. הָוּוּ מְתוּנִים בַּדִּין וְהַעֵּמִידוּ תַּלְמִידִים הַרְבָּה וַעֲשׁוּ סְיָג לַתּוֹרָה: (ב) שִׁמְעוֹן הַצַּדִּיק הָיָה מִשְּׁיָרֵי כְּנֶקֶת הַנְּדוֹלֶה. הוּא הָיָה אוֹמֵר. עַל־שְׁלשָׁה דְבָרָים הָעוֹלָם עוֹמֵר עַל הַתּוֹרָה וְעַל הָעָבוֹדָה יְעַל נְּמִילוּת חֲסָדִים: (וּ) אַנְמִינְנוֹם אִישׁ שוֹכוֹ קבֵּל מָשִׁמְעוֹן הַצַּדִּיק. הוּא הָנָה אוֹמֵר. צַל־תִּהְיוּ בַּצְבָּדִים ַבַּמְשַׁמְשִׁים אֶת־הָרַב עַל־מְנָת לְקבֵל פְּרָם.אֶלֶא הֶיוּבַעֲבָּדִים הַמְשַׁמְשִׁים אֶת־הָרֵב שֶׁלֹא עַל־מְנָת לְלַקְבֵּל פְּרָם. וִיהִי מוֹרָא שָׁמַיִם עֲלֵיכֶם: (ד) יוֹפֵי בָּן־יוֹאָוֶר אישׁ צְּבֵרָה וְיוֹפֵי בָּן<mark>־</mark> יּוֹחָנָן אִישׁ וְרוּשָׁלַיִם קּבְּלוּ מֵהֶם. יוֹפֵי בָּן־יוֹעֶזֶר אִישׁ אָרֵדָה אוֹמֵר. יְהִי בִיתְךְ בִּית וַעַר לֹחַכָּמִים וָהָוֵה מִתְאַבַּק בַּעַפַר רַגְּלֵיהֶם וָהָוָה שׁוֹתֶה בַצְּטָא אֶת־דִּבְרֵיהֶם: (ה) יוֹם<mark>י</mark> בּן־יוֹחָנָן אִישׁ יָרוּשָׁלַיִם אוֹמֵר. יִהִי בִיתִּדְּ פַּתְּוֹחַ לָּרְוָחָה

and engage not in much gossip with women. This applies even to one's own wife; how much more then to the wife of one's neighbor. Hence the sages say, Whoso engages in much gossip with women brings evil upon himself, neglects the study of the Torah, and will in the end inherit Gehinnom. (6.) Joshua, the son of Perachyah, and Nittai, the Arbelite. received the tradition from the preceding. Joshua, the son of Perachyah, said, Provide thyself a teacher, and get thee a companion, and judge all men in the scale of merit. (7.) Nittai, the Arbelite, said, Keep thee far from a bad neighbor, associate not with the wicked, and abandon not the belief in retribution. (8.) Judah, the son of Tabhai, and Simeon, the son of Shatach, received the tradition from the preceding. Judah, the son of Tabbai, said, (In the judge's office) act not the counsel's part; when the parties to a suit are standing before thee, let them both be regarded by thee as guilty, but when they are departed from thy presence, regard them both as innocent, the verdict having been acquiesced in by them. (9.) Simeon, the son of Shatach, said, Be very searching in the examination, of witnesses, and be heedful of thy words, lest through them they learn to falsify. (10.) Shemayah and received the tradition from the preceding. Abtalyon Shemayah said, Love work, hate lordship, and seek no intimacy with the ruling power. (11.) Abtalyon said, Ye sages, be heedful of your words, lest ye incur the penalty of exile and be exiled to a place of evil waters, and the disciples who come after you drink thereof and die, and the Heavenly Name be profaned. (12.) Hillel and Shammai received the tradition from the preceding. Hillel said, Be of the disciples of Aaron, loving peace and pursuing peace, loving thy fellowcreatures, and drawing them near to the Torah. (13.) He

וָיָהְיוּ צָנִיִים בְּגֵי בִּיתֶּךְ. וְאַל־מַרְבֶּה שִׂיחָה עם הָאָשָׁה. בְּאִשְּׁתוֹ צָּמְרוּ קַל וָחְׂמֶר בְּאֵשֶׁת חֲבֵרוֹ. טִבַּאן צָּמְרוּ חֲבָמִים בָּל־הַמַּרְבָּה שִׁיחָה עִם הָאִשָּׁה גוֹנִם רַעָּה לְעַצְּמוֹ וּבוֹמֵל ָּאָרָבְרֵי תוֹרֶה וְסוֹפוּ יוֹרֵשׁ גֵיהָנֹם: (ו) יְהוֹשְׁעַ בֶּן־פְּרַחְיָ<mark>ה</mark> וָנָתַי הָאַרְבּּלִי קִבְּלוּ מֵהֶם. יְהוֹשְׁעַ בָּן־פְּרַחִיָה אוֹמֵר. עֲשֵׂ<mark>ח</mark> לְּךְ רֵב וּקְגֵה לְךָ חָבֵר וָהָוֵה דָן אֶת־בָּל־הָאָדָם לְבַךְ וְבוּ<mark>ת:</mark> <u>וּוּ) נְתַּי הָאַרְבָּלִי אוֹמֵר הַרְּחֵק מִשָּׁבֵן רֶע וְאַל־תִּתְחַבּּר לְרָשְׁע</u> וָאַל־תִּתְיָאֵשׁ מִן־הַפְּרְעָנוּת: (ח) יְהוּדָה בָּן שַבּי וְשִׁמְעוֹן בֶּן־שָׁצַח לִבְּלוּ מִהֶם. וְהוּדָה בֶּן־שַבֵּי אוֹמֵר. אַל־תַּעַשׂ עַצְמָךְ בְּעוֹרְבִי הַדִּינִים. וּרְשָׁיִּהְיוּ בַּעֲלֵי הַדִּין עוֹמְדִים לְפַנֶּוְדְּ יָהְיוּ בְּעֵינֶוְךְ בִּרְשָׁעִים. וּרְשֶׁנִּפְשָׁרִים מִלְּפָנֶוְךְ יִהְיוּ בְעֵינֶוְדְ: בְזַבָּאִים בְּשֶׁקּבְּלוּ עֲלֵיהֶם אֶת־הַדִּין: (מ) שִׁמְעוֹן בֶּן־שְׁמַח אוֹמֵר. הָוָה מַרְבֶּה לַחֲקוֹר אֶת־הָעִדִים. וָהָוָה זָהִיר בִּדְבָּבֶיִידְ שֶׁבֶּא מִתוֹבֶם יִלְמָדוּ לְשַׁתִּר: (י) שְׁמַעְיָה וְצַּבְּמַלְיוֹן קּבְּלוּ מֶהֶם. שְׁמַעְיָה אוֹמֵר. אֶהָב אֶת־הַמְּלָאבָה וּשְׂנָא אֶת־הָר<u>ַבְּנוּת</u> וְאֵל־תִּחְוַדֵע לָרָשׁוּת: (יא) אַבְּטַלְיוֹן אוֹמֵר. חֲבָמִים הִזְחֲרוּ בְּדִבְּרֵיכֶם שֶׁפֶּא תָחְוּבוּ חוֹבַת נָּלוּת וְתִּנְלוּ לִמְקוֹם מֵיִם הָרָעִים וְיִשְׁתוּ הַתַּלְמִידִים הַבָּאִים אַחֲרֵיכֶם וְיֶמְוּתוּ וְנִמְצָא שָׁם שָׁמֵיָם מִתְחַלֵּל: (יב) הַלֵּל וְשַׁמֵּי קְבְּלוּ מֵהֶם. הַלֵּל אומר. הָוָה מתַּלְמִידִיו שָׁל־אַהַרֹן אוֹהַב שָׁלוֹם וְרוֹבֵף שָׁלוֹם אוֹהֶב אֶת־הַבְּרִיוֹת וּמָקַרְבָן לַתוֹרָה: (יג) הוּא הָיָה אוֹמֵר.

used to say, A name made great is a name destroyed; he who does not increase his knowledge decreases it; and he who does not study deserves to die; and he who makes a worldly use of the crown of the Torah shall waste away. (14.) He used to say, If I am not for myself, who will be for me? And being for my own self, what am I? And if not now. when? (15). Shammai said, Fix a period for thy study of the Torah; say little and do much; and receive all men with a cheerful countenance. (16.) Rabban Gamaliel said, Provide thyself a teacher, and be quit of doubt, and accustom not thyself to give tithes by a conjectural estimate. (17.) Simeon, his son, said, All my days I have grown up amongst the wise, and I have found nought of better service than silence; not learning but doing is the chief thing; and whoso is profuse of words causes sin. (18.) Rabban Simeon, the son of Gamaliel, said, By three things is the world preserved: by truth, by judgment, and by peace, as it is said, Judge ye the truth and the judgment of peace in your gates (Zech. viii. 16).

Rabbi Chananya, the son of Akashya, said, The Holy One, blessed be he, was pleased to make Israel worthy; wherefore he gave them a copious Torah and many commandments, as it is said, It pleased the Lord, for his righteousness' sake, to magnify the Torah and make it honorable (Isaiah xlii, 21).

#### CHAPTER II.

All Israel have a portion in the world to come, as it is said (Isaiah lx. 21), And thy people shall be all righteous; they shall inherit the land for ever, the branch of my planting, the work of my hands, that I may be glorified.

(1.) Rabbi said, Which is the right course that a man should choose for himself? That which he feels to be hon-prable to himself, and which also brings him honor from man-

יָנֵר שְׁמָא אֲבַר שְׁמָא וְדָלָא מוֹסִיף יָמַף וְדָלָא יָלֵף קְמְּלָי חַיָּב וָדָאִשְׁתַמֵשׁ בְּתָגָא חֲלָף: (יד) הוּא הָיָה אוֹמֵר. אָכ אַין אָנִי לִי מִי לִי וּכְשָׁאֲנִי לְעַצְמִי מָה אָנִי וְאָם לֹא עַכְשָׁו אַימָתָי: (מו) שַׁמֵּי אוֹמֵר. עֲשֵׂה תוֹרָתְךְּ בֶּלְבַע אֱמוֹר מְעֵמ ַנעַשֵׂה הַרְבָּה וֶהֶוָה מְקַבֵּל אֶת־בָּל־הָאֶדֶם בְּםַבֶּר פָּנִים יָפוֹת: (טו) רַבָּן גַּמְלִיאֵל אוֹמֵר. עֲשֵׁה לִדְּ רַב וְהִבְּתַּלֵק מִן הַפְּבֵּּ וְאַל־תַּרְבֶּה לְעַשֵּׂר אוּמָדוּת: (יו) שָׁמְעוֹן בְּנוֹ אוֹמֵר. בָּל־ יָבֵי גָּדַלָּתִי בִּין הַהַבָּמִים וְלֹא בְּצָאתִי לַגּוּך מוֹב מִשְּׁתִיקָה וָלאֹ הַמִּדְרָשׁ עָקָּר אֶלָא הַמַּעֲשֶׂה וְכָל־הַמַּּרָבֶּה דְּבָרִים מֵבִיא הַמְּא: (יח) רַבָּן שִׁמְעוֹן בָּן־נַּמְלִיאֵל אוֹמֵר. עַל־שְׁלשָׁה ּדְבָרִים הַעוֹלָם קַיָּם עַל־הָאָמֶת וְעַל־הַדִּין וְעַל־הַשֶּׁלוֹם שָׁנָאֲמַר אָמֶת וּמִשְׁפַּט שָׁלוֹם שִׁפְּטוּ בְּשַׁעַרִיכֶם:

רַבִּי הַנְנְיָא בֶּן-נְעַקִּשְׁיָא אוֹמֵר. רָצָה הַפְּדוֹשׁ בָּרוּךְ הוּא לֶּזַכּוֹת אֶת-יִשְׂרָאֵל לְפִיכָךְ הָרְבָּה לָהֶם תּוֹרָה וּמִצְווֹת. שָׁנָּאָמֵר יָיָ חָבֵּץ לְּמַעֵן צִּדְקוֹ יִנְּהִיל תּוֹרָה וְיַאָּדִּיר:

# בֶּרֶק שֵׁנִי

צַדְיקִים לְעוֹלָםיִירְשׁוּ אֶרֶץ.נִאֶר מַפָּעֵי טִּעָשָׂה וָדִי לְהִתְּפָּאֵר: בָּל־יִשְּׂרָאֵל יֵשׁ לָהָם חֵלֶק לְעוֹלָם הַבָּא · שֶׁנָּאֲמַה וְעַמֵּהְ בְּלְם

(א) רַבִּי אוֹמָר. אֵיזוֹ הִיא דֶּרֶךְ וְשַׁרֶה שִׁיָבוֹר לוֹ הֶאֶדֶם בָּל־שֶׁהִיא הִפְּאֶרֶת לְעשָׁהָ וְתִפְּאֶרֶת לוֹ מִן הַאָּדֶם. וָהָוֹה kind. Be heedful of a light precept as of a grave one, for thou knowest not the grant of reward for each precept. Reckon the loss incurred by the fulfilment of a precept against the reward secured by its observance, and the gain gotten by a transgression against the loss it involves. Reflect upon three things, and thou wilt not come within the power of sin: Know what is above thee-a seeing eye, and a hearing ear, and all thy deeds written in a book. (2.) Rabban Gamaliel, the son of Rabbi Judah the Prince, said, An excellent thing is the study of the Torah combined with some worldly occupation, for the labor demanded by them both makes sin to be forgotten. All study of the Torah without work must in the end be futile and become the cause of sin. Let all who are employed with the congregation act with them for Heaven's sake, for then the merit of their fathers sustains them, and their righteousness endures for ever. And as for you, (God will then say,) I account you worthy of great reward, as if you had wrought it all yourselves. (3.) Be on your guard against the ruling power; for they who exercise it draw no man near to them except for their own interests; appearing as friends when it is to their own advantage, they stand not by a man in the hour of his need. (4.) He used to say, Do His will as if it were thy will, that He may do thy will as if it were His will. Nullify thy will before His will, that He may nullify the will of others before thy will. (5) Hillel said, Separate not thyself from the congregation; trust not in thyself until the day of thy death; judge not thy neighbor until thou art come into his place; and say not anything which cannot be understood at once, in the hope that it will be understood in the end; neither say, When I have leisure I will study; perchance thou wilt have no leisure. (6.) He used to say, An empty-headed man cannot be a sinfearing man, nor can an ignorant person be pious, nor can a shamefaced man learn, nor a passionate man teach, nor

זָהִיר בְּטִּצְנָה קַלָּה בְּבַחֲמוּרָה שָׁאֵין אַתָּה יוֹבֵעַ מַתַּן שְּׁכָרָן שָׁל־מָצְוֹת. וָדֶוָה מְחַשֵׁב הַפְּמֵר מִצְוָה בְּנֶגֶר שְּׁכְרָה וּשִׁבֵר צָבֶרָה בְּנֶגֶר הַבְּמַרָה: הִסְתַּבֵּל בִּשְׁלשָׁה דְּבָרִים וְאֵין אַתָּה בָא לִיתִי עֲבַרָה. בַע פַה־לְפַעְלָה מִמְּךְ עַיִן רוֹאָה וְאְזֶן שוֹמַצַת וְכַל־מַצַשֶּׁוֹךְ בַּפָּבֶּר נִכְתָּבִים: (ב) רַבָּן נַמְלִיאֵל בְּנוֹ שָׁל־רַבִּי וְהוּדָה הַנָּשִׂיא אוֹמֵר. יָפֶה תַּלְמוּר תוֹרָה עִם דֶּרֶךְ אָרֶץ שֶׁיְגִיעַת שָׁגֵיהֶם מַשְּׁבַּחָת עֲוֹן. וְכַל־תוֹרָה שָׁאֵין עִמְּה מְלָאבָה מוֹפָה בְּמֵלָה וְגוֹרֶרֶת עַוֹּן. וְכָל־הָעוֹקְקִים עִם־ הַצָּבּוּר יִהְיוּ עוֹסְקִים עִמָּהֶם לְשֵׁם שָׁמֵיֶם שָׁוְכוּת צְּבוֹתְם מְבַנִיּעְתָּם וְצִּדְקָתָם עוֹטֶדֶת לָעֵד. וְאַתֶּם מַעֵּלֶה אֵנִי עַלִיכֶם שָּׁבֶר בַּרְבֵּה בְּאָלוּ עֲשִׂיתֶם: (ג) הָווּ זְהִירִים בְּרָשׁוּת שֶׁאֵין מְקָרָבִים לוֹ לְצָּדָם אֶלָּא לְצְּרֶךְ עַצְּטֶם. וָרָאִים בְּאוּהָבִים בִּשְׁעַת הַנָּאָתָם וְאִין עוֹמְדִים לוֹ לְאָדָם בִּשְׁעַת דְּחָקוֹ: רוֹא הָיָה אוֹמֵר. עֲשֵׂה רְצוֹנוֹ כִּרְצוֹנֶןךְּ כְּרֵי שֶׁיַעֲשֶׂה. רָצוֹנְהְ כִּרְצוֹנוֹ. כַּמִּל רְצוֹנְהְ מִפְנֵי רְצוֹנוֹ כְּבִי שֶׁיְבַמֵּל רְצוֹן אַחָרִים מִפְּנִי רָצוֹנֶןךָ: (ה) הָלֵל אוֹמֵר. אַל־תִּפְרוֹשׁ מִן־ הַבָּבוּר וָצַל־תַּצָּמָן בְּעַצְמָךְ עַד יוֹם מוֹתְךְ וָצַל־תָּדִין אֶת־ הַבַּרָךְ עַד שָׁתַּגִּיעַ לִּטְקוֹמוֹ וְאַל־תּאֹמֵר דָּבָר שָׁאִי אֶפְשֵׁר לִשְׁמִועַ שֶׁסוֹפוֹ לְהִשָּׁמִעַ וְאַל־תּאֹמֵר לִכְשֶׁאֶפָּנֶה אֶשָׁנֶה שֶׁמָא לא תַפָּנֶה: (ו) הוּא דָנָה אוֹמֵר. צֵין בוֹר יָרֵא חֵמָא וַלֹא עם הָאָרֶץ חָסִיד וָלא הַבַּוְשָׁן לָמֵד וָלא הַקַּבְּדָן מִלַמֵּד וְלא

can one who is engaged overmuch in business grow wise. In a place where there are no men, strive to be a man. (7.) Moreover, he saw a skull floating on the surface of the water: he said to it, Because thou drownedst others, they have drowned thee, and at the last they that drowned thee shall themselves be drowned. (8.) He used to say, The more flesh, the more worms; the more property, the more anxiety; the more women, the more witchcraft; the more maid-servants. the more lewdness; the more men-servants, the more robbery; -the more Torah, the more life; the more schooling, the more wisdom; the more counsel, the more understanding; the more charity, the more peace. He who has acquired a good name, has acquired it for himself; he who has acquired for himself words of Torah, has acquired for himself life in the world to come. (9.) Rabban Jochanan, the son of Zacchai. received the tradition from Hillel and Shammai. He used to say, if thou hast learnt much Torah, ascribe not any merit to thyself, for thereunto wast thou created. (10.) Rabban Jochanan, the son of Zacchai, had five disciples, and these are they, Rabbi Eliezer, the son of Hyrcanus, Rabbi Joshua, the son of Chananya, Rabbi José, the Priest, Rabbi Simeon, the son of Nathaniel, and Rabbi Eleazar, the son of Arach. (11.) He used thus to recount their praise: Eliezer, the son of Hyrcanus, is a cemented cistern, which loses not a drop; Joshua, the son of Chananya-happy is she that bare him: José, the Priest, is a pious man; Simeon, the son of Nathaniel. is a fearer of sin; Eleazar, the son of Arach, is like a spring flowing wth ever-sustaining vigor. (12.) He used to say, If all the sages of Israel were in one scale of the balance, and Eliezer, the son of Hyrcanus, in the other, he would outweigh them all. Abba Saul said in his name, If all the sages of

בְּל־הַמַּרְבָּה בִּסְחוֹרָה מַחְבִּים.וּבַמָּקוֹם שָׁאִיןאָנָשִׁים הִשְּׁתַהָּל לָהְיוֹת אִישׁ: (וֹ) אַף הוּא רָאָה וְּלְוֹּלֶת אַחַת שֶׁצְפָה עַל־<mark>פְּגִי</mark> הַבֶּיִם. אָמַר לָה. עַל דְּאָמִיפְהְ אֲמִיפוּדְ וְסוֹף כְּמַיְבָּוִדְ יָמוּפוּן: (ח) הוּא הָיָה אוֹמֵר. מַרְבֶּה בֶשֶׂר מַרְבֶּה רָמָּה. מַרְבֶּה נְכָסִים מַרְבָּה דְאָנָה. מַרְבָּה נָשִׁים מַרְבָּה כְשָׁבִּים. מַרְבֶּה שְׁפָחוֹת מַרְבָּה וִמָּה. מַרְבָּה עֲבָרִים מַרְבָּה נָוֵל. מַרְבֶּה תוֹרָה מַרְבֶּה חַיִּים. מַרְבֶּה יְשִׁיבָה מַרְבֶּה חַכְּמַה. מַרָבֶּה אָצָה מַרָבֶּה תָבוּנָה. מַרְבֶּה צְּדָקָה מַרְבֶּה שָׁלוֹם. קָנָה שֵׁם מוֹב קָנָה לְעַצְמוֹ. ַקְנָה לוֹ דִּבְרֵי תוֹרָה קָנָה לוֹ חַיֵּי הָעוֹלֶם הַבָּא: (ט) רַבָּן יוֹחָנָן בֶּן־וַבַּי קבָּל מִהְלֵּל וּמִשַּׁמֵּי. הוּא הָיָה אוֹמֵר. אִם לַמַּדְתָּ תּוֹרָה הַרְבָּה אַל־ תַחָנִק פוֹבָה לְעַצְּמֶךְ בִּי לְבַךְ נוֹצְרְתָּ: (י) חֲמִשָּה תַלְמִידִים בָיִוּ לוֹ לְרַבָּן יוֹחָנָן בָּן־זַבִּי. וְאַלּוּ הֵן. רַבִּי אֶלִישֶׁוֶר בָּן־ תורקנום רבי יהושש בודתנניא רבי יוםי בבוו רבי שָׁמִעוֹן בֶּן־נְתַנְאֵל וְרַבִּי אֶלְעָוָר בֶּן־עָרָך: (יא) הוא הָיָה מונֶה שָׁבְחֶם. אָלִיעֶזֶר בֶּן־הוּרְקְנוֹם בּוֹר סּיִד שָׁאִינוֹ מְאַבֵּ<mark>ד</mark> סָפָּה. יְהוֹשְׁעַ בֶּן־הְנִנְיָא צּיִּשְׁרֵי יוֹלַרְתּוֹ. יוֹפֵי הַכּהֵן חָסִיד. שָׁמְעוֹן בֶּן־נְתַנְאֵל יְרֵא חֵמְא.אֶלְעָוֹר בָּן־עָרַדְּבְּמַעְיִן הַמְּתַּנֵבֵר<mark>:</mark> (יב) הוּא הָנָה אוֹמֵר. אָם יִהְיוּ בָּל־חַכְמֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּכַף מאוָניִם וָאֶלִיעֶזֶר בֶּן־הוֹרְקְנוֹם בְּבַף שִׁנִיָה מַבְרְיעַ אֶת־בְּלְם: אַבָּא שַׁאוּל אוֹמֶר מִשָּׁמוֹ. אָם יִקִיוּ בָּל־חַכְמֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּכַ**רְ** 

Israel were in one scale of the balance, and Eliezer, the son of Hyrcanus, also with them, and Eleazar, the son of Arach, in the other scale, he would outweigh them all. (13.) He said to them, Go forth and see which is the good way to which a man should cleave. R. Eliezer said, A good eye; R. Joshua said, A good friend; R. José said, A good neighbor; R. Simeon said. One who foresees the fruit of an action; R. Eleazar said, A good heart. Thereupon he said to them, I approve the words of Eleazar, the son of Arach, rather than your words, for in his words yours are included. (14.) He said to them, Go forth and see which is the evil way that a man should shun. R. Eliezer said, An evil eye; R. Joshua said, A bad friend; R. José said, A bad neighbor; R. Simeon said, One who borrows and does not repay,-it is the same whether one borrows from man or from the all-present God; as it is said. The wicked borroweth, and payeth not again, but the righteous dealeth graciously and giveth (Psalm xxxvii. 21); R. Eleazar said, A bad heart. Thereupon he said to them, I approve the words of Eleazar, the son of Arach, rather than your words, for in his words yours are included. (15.) They each said three things. R. Eliezer said, Let thy friend's honor be as dear to thee as thine own; and be not easily moved to anger; and repent one day before thy death. And (he further said), Warm thyself by the fire of the wise; but beware of their glowing coals, lest thou be burnt, for their bite is the bite of the fox, and their sting is the scorpion's sting, and their hiss is the serpent's hiss, and all their words are like coals of fire.\* (16.) R. Joshua said, The evil eye, the evil inclination, and hatred of his fellow-creatures put a

<sup>\*</sup>The highest gifts, if abused, may prove a source of suffering to those whom they are designed to benefit.

מֹאֹזְנִיְם וָאֶלִיעָוֶר בֶּן־הוֹרְקְנוֹם אַף עִמְּהֶם וְאֶלְעָזָר בֶּן־עְּרֶךְּ בְּכַף שְׁנִיָּה מַבְּרָיעַ אֶת־בְּלָם: (יג) אָמֵר לָהֶם. צְאוּ וּרָאוּ אָיזוֹ הִיא דֶּרֶךְ מוֹבָה שָׁיִרָבַּק בָּה הָאָדָם. רַבִּי אֶלִיעֶוֶר אוֹמֶר שָוֹן מוֹבָה רַבִּי וְהוֹשְׁעֵ אוֹמֵר חָבֵר מוֹב רַבִּי יוֹמֵי אוֹמֵר שָׁבֵן מוֹב רַבִּי שִׁמְעוֹן אוֹמֵר הָרוֹאֶה אֶת־הַנּוֹלֶד רַבִּי אֶלְעָזֶר אוֹמֵר לֵב שוֹב: אָמֵר לָהֶם. רוֹאֶה אֲנִי אֶת־דְּבְרֵי אֶּלְעָזָר בֶּן־עָרָך מִּדּּבָרִיכֶם שֶׁבִּכְלַל דָבֶרָיו דָּבָרִיכֵם: (יר) אָטַר לָהֶם. צָאוּ וּרָאוּ אָיזוֹ הָיא דֶּרֶדְ רָעָה שָׁיִתְרַחֵק מָאֶנָה הָאָדָם. רַבִּי אֶלִיטָזֶר אוֹמֵר שַיִן רָעָה רַבִּי יְהוֹשְׁעַ אוֹמֵר חָבֵר רָע רַבִּי יוֹמֵי אוֹמֵר שָׁבֵן רָע רַבִּי שִׁמְעוֹז אוֹמֵר הַלֹּוֶה וָאֵינוֹ מִשַׁלֵם. אֶחָר הַלֹּוֶה מִן־הָאֶדֶם כְּלֹוֶה מִן־הַבֶּּקוֹם. שֶׁנֶאֶמֶר לנֶה רָשָׁע וְלֹא וְשַׁלֵם וְצַדִּיק חוֹגן וְנוֹתָן. רַבִּי אֶלְעַזֶּר אוֹמֵר לֵב רָע: אָמֵר לָהֶם. רוֹאֶה אֲנִי אֶת־דְּבְרֵי אָלְעָזֶר בֶּן־עֲרָךְ מִוּרְבָרִיכֶם שֶׁבִּכְלַל וְּבֶרֵיו וְּבִרִיכֶם: (טו) הַם אָמָרוּ שְׁלשָׁה דְבָרִים. רַבִּי אָלִיעֶזֶר אוֹמֵר. יְהִי כְבוֹד חַבִּרָה חָבִיב עֶלֶוְהְ בְּשֶׁלֶּהְ וְאַל־תְּהִי נְוֹחַ לִבְעוֹם וְשׁוּב יוֹם אֶחָד לִבְּנִי מִיתָתְדּ וָהָוָה מִתְחַמֵּם בְּנֶּנֶד אוֹרָן שָׁל־חָבָמִים וָהָוָה וָהִיר בְּנַחַלְתָּן שֶׁלֹא תַבָּוָה. שֶׁיִשִׁיכָתְן גְשִׁיבַת שׁוּשָל וַאַקִיצָתְן אַקִיצַת צַקְּרֶב וּלְחִישָׁתַן לְחִישֵׁת שָּׁרָף וְכָל־דִּבְרֵיהֶם בְּנַחֲלֵי אֵשׁ: (מו) רַבִּי יְהוֹשְׁעַ אוֹמֵר. עון הָרע וַנִצֶר הַרַע וִשִּׂנָאַת הַבְּרִיּוֹת מוֹצִיאִים אֶת־הָאָדֶם

man out of the world. (17.) R. José said, Let the property of thy friend be as dear to thee as thine own; qualify thyself for the study of the Torah, since the knowledge of it is not an inheritance of thine, and let all thy deeds be done for the sake of Heaven. (18.) R. Simeon said, Be careful to read the Shema' and to say the Amidah; and when thou prayest, regard not thy prayer as a fixed mechanical task, but as an appeal for mercy and grace before the All-present, as it is said, For he is gracious and full of mercy, slow to anger and abounding in lovingkindness, and repenteth him of the evil (Joel ii. 13); and be not wicked in thine own esteem. (19.) R. Eleazar said, Be watchful in the study of the Torah, and know what answer to give to the unbeliever; know also before whom thou toilest, and who thy Employer is, who will pay thee the reward of thy labor. (20.) Rabbi Tarphon said, The day is short, and the work is great, and the laborers are sluggish, and the reward is much, and the Master of the house is urgent. (21.) He used also to say, It is not thy duty to complete the work, but neither art thou free to desist from it; if thou hast studied much Torah, much reward will be given thee; and faithful is thy Employer to pay thee the reward of thy labor; and know that the grant of reward unto the righteous will be in the time to come.

Rabbi Chananya, the son of Akashya, said, The Holy One, blessed be he, was pleased to make Israel worthy; wherefore he gave them a copious Torah and many commandments, as it is said, It pleased the Lord, for his righteousness' sake, to magnify the Torah and make it honorable (Isaiah xlii. 21).

מִן־הַעוֹלָם: (יו) רַבִּי יוֹםִי אוֹמֵר. יְהִי מָמוֹן חֲבַרְךְּ חָבִיב עָלֶיךְ בְּשֶׁלֶךְ וְהַתְּמָן עַצְיְהְ לְלְמוֹר תּוֹרָה שָׁאֵינָה וְרְשָׁה לַדְ וְכַל־מַעֵשֶׂיךְ יִהְיוּ לְשִׁם שָׁמָוָם: (יח) רַבִּי שִׁמְעוֹן אוֹמֵר. הָוָה זָהִיר בִּקְרִיאַת שְׁמֵע וּבַתְּפִּלָה וּרְשָׁאַתָּה מִתְפַּּּלֵל אַל־ מַעשׁ תִּפִּלֶּחָד עָבַע אֶלָא רַחֲמִים וְתַחֲנוּנִים לִפְנִי הַמָּקוֹם שָׁגָאֶמר בִּי־חַנוּן וְרַחוּם הוּא אֶרֶךְ אַפַּוִם וְרַב־חֶסֶר וְנָחֶ<mark>ם</mark> עַל־הָרָעָה. וְאַל־הְּהִי רָשָׁע בִּפְנִי עַצְּטָהְ: (יט) רַבִּי אֶלְעָזָר יאוֹמֶר. הָוָה שָׁקוּד לִּלְמוֹד תוֹרָה וְדֵע מַה־שֶׁתְשִׁיב לְאֶפִּיקוּרוֹם וְדַע לִפְנֵי מִי אַתָּה עָמֵל וּמִי הוּא בַּעַל מְלַאּכְתְּדְ שָׁיְשַׁעֶּׁם־לְדְ שְׁבַר בְּעָּלֶתְד: (כ) רַבִּי שַּׂרְפוֹן אוֹמֵר. הַיּוֹם <mark>קָצֵר וְבַּמְּלָאכָה מְּרְבָּה וְהַפּוֹעֲלִים עֲצִלִּים וְהַשְּׂכָר הַרְבָּה</mark> וּבַעַל הַבַּוָת דּוֹחֵק: (כא) הוּא הָיָה אוֹמֵר. לֹא עָלֶוְדְּ הַמְּלָאבָה לִנְמוֹר וְלֹא־אַתָּה בֶן־חוֹרִין לְהָבָּמֵל מִמֶּנְה. אָם לָּמַדְתָּ תוֹרָה הַרָבָּה נוֹתָנִים לְךְ שָׁכָר הַרְבָּה וְנָאָמָן הוּא בַעַל מְלַאּכְמָך שָׁיִשַּׁלֵם לְדְּ שְׂכַר פְּעְלַּחָדְּ. וְדַע שֶּׁמַתַּן שָּׁבֶרָם שֶׁל־צַּדִּיקִים לֶעַתִיד לְבוֹא:

רַבִּי חֲנַנְיָא בֶּן-זְעַקִשְׁיָא אוֹמֵר. רָצָה הַקּרוֹשׁ בְּרוּךְ הוּא לְזַכּוֹת אֶת-יִשְׁרָאֵל לְפִיכָךְ הִרְבָּה לָהֶם תּוֹרָה וּמִאְוֹת. שֶׁנָּאֲמֵר וְיִ חָבֵּץ לְמַעַן צִּדְקוֹ נַנְדִיל תּוֹרָה וְנִאְדִּיר:

#### CHAPTER III.

All Israel have a portion in the world to come, as it is said (Isaiah lx. 21), And thy people shall be all righteous; they shall inherit the land for ever, the branch of my planting, the work of my hands, that I may be glorified.

(1.) Akabya, the son of Mahalalel, said, Reflect upon three things, and thou wilt not come within the power of sin: know whence thou camest, and whither thou art going, and before whom thou wilt in future have to give account and reckoning. Whence thou camest:—from a putrefying drop; whither thou art going:-to a place of dust, worms and maggots; and before whom thou wilt in future have to give account and reckoning:-before the Supreme King of kings, the Holy One, blessed be he. (2.) R. Chanina, the Vice-High-Priest, said, Pray for the welfare of the government, since but for the fear thereof men would swallow each other alive. (3.) R. Chananya, the son of Teradyon, said, If two sit together and interchange no words of Torah, they are a meeting of scorners, concerning whom it is said, The godly man sitteth not in the seat of the scorners (Ps. i. 1); but if two sit together and interchange words of Torah, the Divine Presence abides between them; as it is said, Then they that feared the Lord spake one with the other; and the Lord hearkened and heard. and a book of remembrance was written before him, for them that feared the Lord, and that thought upon his name (Mal. iii. 16). Now, the Scripture enables me to draw this inference in respect to two persons; whence can it be deduced that if even one person sedulously occupies himself with the Torah, the Holy One, blessed be he, appoints unto him a reward? Because it is said, Though he sit alone, and meditate in stillness, yet he taketh it (the reward) upon him (Lam. iii. 27).\* (4.) R. Simeon said, If three have eaten at a table and have spoken there no words of Torah, it is as if they had eaten

<sup>\*</sup>Where biblical verses are employed not in a strictly literal sense, it is to be observed that the Rabbis, like other preachers, made use of such passages for homiletical purposes, as illustrations of their meaning rather than as logical foundations for their teaching. It was felt that additional weight would attach to any opinion with which some point of contact could be found in the Scriptures.

# תפלת מנחה לשבת

# פָּרֶק שְׁלִישִׁי

צַּרְיִשְׂרָאֵל וֵשׁ לָהֶם חֵלֶּק לָעוֹלֶם הַבָּא. שֶׁנֶּאֲמֵר וְעַמֵּךְ בְּלְם בַּלִּייִשְׂרָאֵל וֵשׁ לָהֶם חֵלֶּק לָעוֹלֶם הַבָּא. שֶׁנֶּאֲמֵר וְעַמֵּךְ בְּלְם

(א) צַקַבְיָא בֶּן־מַהֲלַלְאֵל אוֹמֵר הִקְתַבֶּל בִּשְׁלשָׁה דְּבָרִים וָאֵין אַתָּה בָא לִידֵי עַבָּרָה דַּע מַאַיָן בָּאתָ וּלְאָן אַתָּה הוֹלֵךְ וָלפָגֵי מִי אַתָּה עָתִיד לִתֵּן דִּין וְחֶשְׁבּוֹן : מֵאַיִן בָּאתָ מִשְׂ<mark>בַה</mark> ָּבְרוּהָה וּלְצָן צַתָּה הוֹלֵךְ לִמְקוֹם עָפֶּר רִמָּה וְתוֹלֵעָ<mark>ה.</mark> וֹלְפָגֵי מִי אַתָּה עָתִיד לִתֵן דִּין וְחֶשְׁבוֹן לִפְנֵי מֶלֶדְ מַלְבֵּ הַמְּלֶּכִים הַקָּדוֹשׁ בָּרוּךְ הוּא: (ב) רַבִּי הֲנִינָא סְגַן הַבּהְ<u>וֹיִם</u> אוֹמֶר. הָוָה מִתְפַּלֵל בִּשְׁלוֹמָה שֶׁל־מֵלְכוּת שָׁאִלְמָלָא מוֹרָאָה אִישׁ אֶת־בֵּמֶהוּ חַיִּים בְּלֶעוֹ: (ג) בַבִּי חֲנַנְיָא בֶּן־תְּבַרְיוֹן אוֹמֵר. שְׁנַיְם שֶׁיוֹשְׁבִים וְאֵין בֵּינֵיהֶם דִּבְרֵי תוֹרֶה הָרֵי וֶה מושב לצים. שֶׁנָאֶמֵר וּבְמוֹשַׁב לֵצִים לֹא נָשָׁב. אֲבָל שְׁנַוְם <mark>שׁיוֹשְׁבִים וְנֵשׁ בֵּינֵיהֶם דִּבְרֵי תוֹרָה שְׁבִינָה שְׁרוּיָה בֵּינֵיהֶם.</mark> שָׁנָאֶפֵר אָז נִרְבְּרוּ יִרָאִי יָנָ אִישׁ אֶל־רֵעִהְוּ <u>וַיֹּקְשֵׁב יְיָ וַיִשְׁפְע</u> ַנִיבָּתֵב הַבֶּר וִבָּרוֹן לְבָּנִיו לְוִרְאֵי וְיָ וּלְחֹשְׁבֵּי שְׁמוֹ**. אֵין** לִי אֶלֶא שָׁנַיִם . כִּנַיִן אֲפִּילוּ אֶחָד שֶׁיוֹשֵׁב וְעוֹבֵק בַּתּוֹר<mark>ָה</mark> שֶׁהַקְּדוֹשׁ בָּרוּךְ הוּא קוֹבֵעַ לוֹ שָׂכָר. שֶׁנָאֶמַר וִשֵּׁב בַּדְד וָיִדִם בִּי נָמַל עֶלָיו: (ד) רַבִּי שִׁמְעוֹן אוֹמָר ' שְׁלשָׁה שֶׁאָּבְלוּ עַל שְׁלְחָן אֶחָר וְלֹא אֶמְרוּ עָלָיו דְּבְרֵי תוֹרָה בְּאָלוּ אָבְלוּ

of sacrifices to dead idols, of whom it is said, For all their tables are full of vomit and filthiness; the All-present is not (in their thoughts) (Isa. xxviii. 8). But if three have eaten at a table and have spoken there words of Torah, it is as if they had eaten at the table of the All-present, to which the Scripture may be applied, And he said unto me, This is the table that is before the Lord (Ezek. xli. 22). (5.) R. Chanina, the son of Chachinai, said, He who keeps awake at night, and goes on his way alone, while turning his heart to vanity, such a one forfeits his own life. (6.) R. Nechunya, son of Hakkanah, said, Whoso receives upon himself the yoke of the Torah, from him the yoke of the kingdom and the yoke of worldly care will be removed; but whoso breaks off from him the yoke of the Torah, upon him will be laid the yoke of the kingdom and the yoke of worldly care. (7.) R. Chalafta, the son of Dosa, of the village of Chananya, said, When ten people sit together and occupy themselves with the Torah, the Shechinah abides among them, as it is said, God standeth in the congregation\* of the godly (Psalm lxxxii. 1). And whence can it be shown that the same applies to five? Because it is said. He hath founded his bandt upon the earth (Amos ix. 6). And whence can it be shown that the same applies to three? Because it is said, He judgeth among the judges! (Psa. lxxxii, 1). And whence can it be shown that the same applies to two? Because it is said, Then they that feared the Lord spake one with the other; and the Lord hearkened, and heard (Mal. iii. 16). And whence can it be shown that the same applies even to one? Because it is said, In every place where I cause my name to be remembered I will come unto thee and I will bless thee (Exod. xx. 24). (8.) R. Eleazar, of Bertotha, said, Give unto Him of what is His, seeing that thou and what thou hast are His: this is also found expressed by David, who said, For all things come of Thee, and of Thine own we have given Thee (1 Chron. xxix. 14). R. Jacob said, He who is walking by the way and studying, and breaks off his study and says, How fine is that tree, how fine is that fallow, him the Scripture regards as if he had forfeited his life. (10.) R. Dostai, the son of Jannai, said

<sup>\*</sup>Ten are the minimum to form a "congregation" (Edah). †Five, the minimum to constitute a "band" (Aguddah).

<sup>†</sup>The smallest judicial tribunal was composed of three judges.

מָזְבָחֵי מֵתֶים שֶׁנָּאֲמֵר בִּי בָּל־שְׁלְחָנוֹת מָלְאוּ קִיא צֹאָה בְּלִי מָקוֹם. אַבָּל שָׁלשָׁה שָׁאָכְלוּ עַל שָׁלְחָן אֶחָד וְאָמְרוּ עָלִיוּ דָּבָרֵי תוֹרֶה בְּאִלּוּ אֲכָלוּ מִשְּׁלְחָנוֹ שֶׁל־מָקוֹם־ שֶׁנָּאֲמֵר <u>נוְדַבָּר</u> אָלִי זֶה הַשְּׁלְחָן אֲשֶׁר לִפְּגִי וָיָ: (ה) רַבִּי הַנִינָא בּּן־הָבִינֵי אומר. הגעור בּלוֶלָה וְהַמְהַלֵּה בַּהֶרֶךְ וְחִידִי וּמְפַנֶּה לְבּוֹ לְבַשָּׁלָה הֲבֵי וֶה מִתְחַיֵּב בְּנַבְּשׁוֹ : (ו) רַבִּי וְחוּוְיָא בֶּן־הַקְּנ<mark>ֶה</mark> אומר. כַּל־הַמִּקבֵּל עָלָיו עֹל תוֹרָה מַעֲבִירִים מִמְנוּ עֹל מַלְכוּת וְעֹל דֶּרֶךְ אֶבֶץ. וְבָל־הַפּוֹרֶק מִמֶּנוּ עֹל תוֹרָה נוֹחְנִים שַלָּיו על מַלְכוּת וְעל בֶבֶך אֶבֶץ: (ו) בבּי חַלַבְּהָא בֶּוֶ־ רּוֹסָא אִישׁ כְּפַּר חֲנַנְיָא אוֹמֵר. עֲשָׂרָה שִׁיוֹשְׁבִים וְעוֹסְקִי<mark>ם</mark> בַּתוֹרָה שְׁכִינָה שְׁרוּיָה בִיגִיהָם. שָׁנֶּאֲמֵר אֱלֹהִים נִצְב בַּ<u>עְּרַת־</u> אַל . וֹמִנְיָן אֲפִילוּ חֲמִשָּׁה. שֶׁנָאֲמַר וַאֲנְדָתוֹ עַל־אֶרֶץ יְסָרָה. וּמִנֵין אַפִּילוּ שָׁלשָׁה. שֶׁנֶאָמֵר בְּקְרֶב אֶלהִים יִשְׁפּשׁ. וּמִנֵיִן אַפּילוּ שְׁנַיְם. שֶׁנָאֲמַר אָז נִדְבְּרוּ יִרְאֵי יְיָ אִישׁ אֶל־רֵגְאָהוּ נַיַּקְשֵׁב וְיָ וַיִּשְׁמֵע. וּמִנַּוְן אֲפִילוּ אֶחֶר. שֶׁנָאֶמֵר בְּכָל־הַמְּקוֹם אַשֶׁר אַזִּבֶּיר אֶת־שְׁמִי אָבאׁ אֵלֶיְדְּ וּבַרַרְתְּיִדְ: (ח) רַבִּי אֶלְעֶזֶר אִישׁ בַּרְתוֹתָא אוֹמֵר. מָן־לוֹ מִשֶּׁלוֹ שָׁצַתָּה וְשֶׁלָךְ שֶׁלוֹ. וָבֵן בְּדָוִד הוא אוֹמֵר כִּי־מִמְּךְ הַכֹּל וּמִיּנְדְ נָתְנוּ לֶךְ: נט) רַבִּי נַעֲלָב אוֹמֵר. הַמְהַלֵּךְ בַּהֶרֶךְ וְשׁוֹנֶה וּמַבְּסִיק מָמִשְׁנָתוֹ וְאוֹמֶר מַה־נָאָה אִילָן זָה מַה־נָאָה נִיר זָה מַעְּלֶה עֶלֶיו הַכְּתוּב כְּאָלוּ מתְחַיֵּב בְּנַבְּשׁוֹ: (י) רַבּי דּוֹסְתַּי בַּר

in the name of R. Meir, Whoso forgets one word of his study, him the Scripture regards as if he had forfeited his life, for it is said, Only take heed to thyself, and keep thy soul diligently, lest thou forget the things which thine eyes have seen (Deut. iv. 9). Now, one might suppose that the same result follows even if a man's study has been too hard for him. To guard against such an inference, it is said (ibid.), And lest they depart from thy mouth all the days of thy life. Thus, a person's guilt is not established until he deliberately and of set purpose removes those lessons from his heart. (11.) R. Chanina, the son of Dosa, said, He in whom the fear of sin comes before wisdom, his wisdom shall endure; but he in whom wisdom comes before the fear of sin, his wisdom will not endure. (12.) He used to say, He whose works exceed his wisdom, his wisdom shall endure; but he whose wisdom exceeds his works, his wisdom will not endure. (13.) He used to say, He in whom the spirit of his fellowcreatures takes delight, in him the Spirit of the All-present takes delight; and he in whom the spirit of his fellow-creatures takes not delight, in him the Spirit of the All-present takes not delight. (14.) R. Dosa, the son of Horkinas, said. Morning sleep, and midday wine, and children's talk, and attending the houses of assembly of the ignorant put a man out of the world. (15.) R. Eleazar Hammudai said, He who profanes things sacred, and despises the festivals, and puts his fellow-man to shame in public, and makes void the covenant of Abraham our father, and makes the Torah bear a meaning other than the right, such a one, even though knowledge of the Torah and good deeds be his, has no share in the world to come. (16.) R. Ishmael said, Be submissive to a superior, affable to a suppliant, and receive all men with

ַנַנַ מִשָּׁם רַבִּי מֵאִיר אוֹמֵר. כֶּל־הַשׁוֹבֵחְ דְּבֶר אֶחָר מִמְשְׁנָתוֹ בַּוּעֶלֶה עָלֶיי הַבָּתוּב בְּאָלוּ מִתְחַיַב בְּנַבְּשׁוּ. שֶׁנָאֲמֵר רַכְ הָשֶּׁמֶר לָךְ וּשְׁמֹר נַפְּשְׁךְ מְאֹר פֶּוְרתִשְׁכַּח אֶת־הַדְּבָרִים אָשֶׁר רָאוּ עִינֶיךָ. יָכוֹל אָפִילוּ תָּקְפָה עָלָיו מִשְׁנָתוּ. תַּלְמוּד לופר ופּן־נְקוּרו מִלְבָבְךּ כֹּל וְמֵי חַיֶּוְדָּ . הָא אִיגוֹ מִתְחַיֵב בְּנַבְּשׁוֹ עַד־שֶׁיִּשֵׁב וְיסִירֵם מֶלְבּוֹ: (יא) רַבִּי חֲנִינָא בֶּן־דּוֹסֶא אוֹמֵר. כֹּל שָׁיָּרְאַת הָמָאוֹ קוֹדֶמֶת לְחָרָמָתוֹ חָבְמָתוֹ מָתְקַנְיֶמֶת וָכֹל שֶׁחָכְמָתוֹ קוֹדֶמֶת לְיָרְאַת הֶמְאוֹ אֵין חָבְמָתוֹ מָתְקַנֶּמֶת: (יב) הוא הָנָה אוֹמֵר. בּל שָׁמַעֲשָׁיי מְרְבִּים <mark>מֹחַל</mark>מָתוּ חַבְּמָתוּ מִלְכּוּמָת וֹכִלְ מִּחַבְמָתוּ מִּרְבַּּה מִּמֵּאֹתְּוּ אֵין חָכְמָתוֹ מִתְּקַיָּמֶת: (יג) הוּא הָיָה אוֹמֵר. כֹּל שֶׁרְוּחַ הַבְּרָיּוֹת נוֹחָה הֵישֶׁנוּ רְוּחַ הַשְּׁקוֹם נוֹחָה הֵישֶׂנוּ. וְכֹּל שָׁאֵין רָוּם הַבְּרָיוֹת נוֹחֶה הֵימֶנוּ אֵין רְוּתַ הַמָּקוֹם נוֹחָה הֵימֶנוּ: (יד) רַבִּי דוֹבָא בֶּן־הָרְבִּינַם אוֹמֵר. שֵׁנָה שֶׁל־שַׁחֲרִית וְיַּיְן <mark>שֶׁל־צְהָר</mark>וֶם וְשִׁיחת הַוְלָדִים וִישִּׁיבַת בָּתִּי כְנֵסִיוֹת שֶׁל־עַמֵּ<mark>י</mark> הָאֶרֶץ מוֹגִיאִים אֶת־הָאָדָם מִן־הָעוֹלָם: (מו) רַבִּי אֶלְעָוֶר <mark>הַמּוּדֶעי אוֹמֵר . הַמְחַלֵּל אֶת־הַקָּדְשִׁים וְהַמְבַוְּה אֶת־הַמּוֹעֲדוֹת</mark> וְהַמַּלְבִּין פְנֵי חֲבֵרוֹ בָּרַבִּים וְהַמֵּבֵּר בְּרִיתוֹ שֶׁל־אַבְרָח<mark>ְבּ</mark> אָבִינוֹ וְהַמְנַלֶּה פָנִים בַּתּוֹרָה שֶׁלֹא כַוְזַלֶּכָה אַף עַל פּי שֶׁיֵּשׁ בְּיָדוֹ תּוֹרֶה וּמַעֲשֹים שוֹבִים אֵין לוֹ חֵלֶק לָעוֹלֶם הַבָּא: (מו) רַבּי יִשְׁבֶעֵאל אוֹמֵר. הָוָה כַל לְרֹאשׁ וְנְוֹחַ לְתִשְׁחְרֶת

cheerfulness. (17.) R. Akiba said, Jesting and levity lead a man on to lewdness. The Massorah\* is a fence to the Torah: tithes are a fence to riches; yows are a fence to abstinence; a fence to wisdom is silence. (18.) He used to say, Beloved is man, for he was created in the image of God; but it was by a special love that it was made known to him that he was created in the image of God, as it is said, For in the image of God made he man (Gen. ix. 6). Beloved are Israel, for they were called children of the All-present; but it was by a special love that it was made known to them that they were called children of the All-present, as it is said, Ye are children unto the Lord your God (Deut. xiv. 1). Beloved are Israel, for unto them was given the desirable instrument; but it was by a special love that it was made known to them that that desirable instrument was theirs, through which the world was created, as it is said, For I give you good doctrine; forsake ye not my Law (Prov. iv. 2). (19.) Everything is foreseen, yet freedom of choice is given; and the world is judged by grace, yet all is according to the amount of the work. (20.) He used to say, Everything is given on pledge, and a net is spread for all the living: the shop is open; and the dealer gives credit; and the ledger lies open; and the hand writes; and whosoever wishes to borrow may come and borrow; but the collectors regularly make their daily round, and exact payment from man whether he be content or not; and they have that whereon they can rely in their demand; and the judgment is a judgment of truth; and everything is prepared for the feast. (21.) R. Eleazar, the son of Azaryah, said. Where there is no Torah, there are no manners; where there are no manners, there is no Torah: where there is no wisdom, there is no fear of God; where there is no fear of God, there is no wisdom; where there is no knowledge, there is no understanding; where there is no understanding, there is no

<sup>\*</sup>The oral tradition, in accordance with which the text of the Scriptures is determined and interpreted.

וָהָוָה מְקַבֵּל אֶת־בָּל־הָאָדָם בִּשִׂמְחָה: (יו) רַבִּי עַקִיבָא אוֹמֵר. שָׁחוֹק וְקַלּוּת רֹאשׁ מַרְנִּילִים אֶת־הָאָדָם לְעֶרְוָה: <u>בַּסְּבֶּת סְיָג לַתּוֹרָה מַעְשְׂרוֹת סְיָג לֶּעְשֶׁר נְדָרִים סְיָג</u> לְפָּרִישׁוּת סְיָג לַחֲכָמָה שְׁתִיקָה: (יח) הוּא הָיָה אוֹמֵר. תָבִיב אָדָם שֶׁנִבְרָא בְּצֶלֶם תִבָּה וְתַרָה נוֹדְעַת לוֹ שֶׁנִבְרָא <mark>בְּצ</mark>ֶלֶם אֶלהִים. שָׁנָאֲמֵר בִּי בִּצֶלֶם אָלֹהִים עֲשָׂה אֵת-הַאַרָם<mark>:</mark> ָ<mark>חָבִיבִּים יֶשְׂרָאֵל שָׁנִּקְרָאוּ בָנִים לַבְּמ</mark>ַקוֹם חָבָּה יְתִרָה נוֹד<u>ְשַת</u> לָהֶם שֶׁנָקְרָאוּ בָנִים לַשָּׁקוֹם. שֶׁנָאֶמֵר בָּנִים אַתֶּם לֵיַי אָלהֵיכֶם: חֲבִיבִים יִשְׂרָאֵל שֶׁנָתַן לֶהֶם כְּלִי חֶמְדָּה חָבְּה יָּתָרָה יוֹדְעַת לָהֶם שֶׁנָתַן לָהֶם כְּלִי חֶמְדָה שֶׁבּוֹ נִבְרָא הָעוֹלָם. שָׁנָאֶפֶר כִּי לָלַח פוֹב נָתַתִּי לָכֶם תּוֹרָתִי אַל־תּעֲוֹבוּ: (יט) הַכֹּל צָפּוּי וְהָרְשׁוּת נְתוּנָה וּבְטוֹב הָעוֹלָם נָרוֹן וְהַכֹּל לְפִי רֹב הַפַּעֲשֶׂה: (כ) הוא הָיָה אוֹמֵר . הַכּל נָתוּן בְּעֵרֶבוֹן וּמְצוֹרָה פְרוּשָׂה עַל־כָּל־הַחַיִּים - הָחָנוּת פְּתוּחָה וְהַחֶּנְוַנִי מַקִּיף וְהַפִּנָקִם פָּתִּיח וְהַיָּד בּוֹתָבֶת וְכָל הַרוֹצֶה לְלְוֹזת יָבא וָיִלְוֶה וְהַגַּבְּאִיםמַחֲזִירִים תַּדִיר בְּכָל־יוֹם וְנִפְרַעִים מֶן־הָאֵדָם מָדַעְתוֹ וְשֶׁלֹא מִדַעְתוֹ וְנִשׁ לָהֶם עַל מַה־שֶּׁיִּסְמְכוּ וְהַדִּין דּין אֲמֶת. וְהַכּל מְתְקָן לִסְעוּדָה: (כא) רַבִּי אֶלְעָוֶר בֶּן־ אָנַרָיָה אוֹמֵר. אָם אֵין תּוֹרָה אֵין דֶּרֶךְ אֶרֶץ אָם אֵין דֶּרֶךְ אֶּבֶץ אֵין תּוֹרָה. אָם אֵין חָבְּטָה אֵין יִרְאָה אָם אֵין יִרְאָה אין חָכְבָה. אם אין בּשַת אין בִּינָה אָם אין בִּינַה אָיי knowledge; where there is no meal, there is no Torah; where there is no Torah, there is no meal. (22.) He used to say. He whose wisdom exceeds his works, to what is he like? To a tree whose branches are many, but whose roots are few; and the wind comes and plucks it up and overturns it upon its face, as it is said, And he shall be like a lonely juniper tree in the desert, and shall not see when good cometh: but shall inhabit the parched places in the wilderness, a salt land and not inhabited (Jeremiah xvii. 6). But he whose works exceed his wisdom, to what is he like? To a tree whose branches are few, but whose roots are many, so that even if all the winds in the world come and blow upon it, it cannot be stirred from its place, as it is said, And he shall be as a tree planted by the waters; and that spreadeth out its roots by the river, and shall not perceive when heat cometh, but his leaf shall be green; and shall not be troubled in the year of drought, neither shall cease from yielding fruit (Jeremiah xvii. 8). (23.) R. Eleazar Chisma said, The laws concerning the sacrifices of birds and the purification of women are ordinances of moment; astronomy and geometry are the after-courses of wisdom.

Rabbi Chananya, the son of Akashya, said, The Holy One, blessed be he, was pleased to make Israel worthy; wherefore he gave them a copious Torah and many commandments, as it is said, It pleased the Lord, for his righteousness' sake, to magnify the Torah and make it honorable (Isaiah xlii. 21).

#### CHAPTER IV.

All Israel have a portion in the world to come, as it is said (Isaiah lx. 21), And thy people shall be all righteous; they shall inherit the land for ever, the branch of my planting, the work of my hands, that I may be glorified.

(1.) Ben Zoma said, Who is wise? He who learns from

דַעַת , אָם צִין קָמַח צִין תּוֹרָה אָם צִין תּוֹרָה צִין קָמַח: (כב) הוּא הָיָה אוֹמֵר. כּל שֶׁחָכְמָתוֹ מְרְבָּה מִמַּצְשַׂיו לְמָה הוא דוֹמֶה. לְאֶילָן שָׁשְנָפָיו מְרָבִּים וְשָׁרָשִׁיו מְעַמָּים וְהָרְוּהַ בְּצָה וֶעוֹקַרְתוֹ וְהוֹפַּכְתוֹ עַל פָּנִיוּ שָׁנֶאֶמֵר וְהָיָה בְּעַרְעָר בְּעֵרָבָה וְלֹאׁ יֶרְאֶה כִּי־יָבוֹא מוֹב וְשָׁבַן חֲבֵרָים בַּמִּרְבָּר אֶבֶץ מְלַחָה וָלֹא תַשֵּב. אֲבָל כֹּל שֶׁמַצְשָׁיו מְרְבִּים מֵחְכְּמָתוֹ לְמָח הוּא דוֹמֶה ּ לְאִילָן שָׁעֵנְבָּיו מְעָמִים וְשָׁרָשִׁיו מְרְבִּים שָׁאַפִּילוּ בָּל־הָרוּחוֹת שֶׁבָּעוֹלָם בָּאוֹת וְנושְׁבוֹת בּוֹ אֵין מְוִיוִים אותו הִמְּקוֹמוֹ. שֶׁנָאֲמָר וְהָיָה בְּעֵץ שָׁתוּל עַל־מַיָם וְעַל־יוּבֵל יָשֶׁלַח שָׁרָשָׁיו וְלֹא יִרְאֶה כִּי־יָבֹא חֹם וְהָיָה עָלְהוּ רַעְנָז וּבְשָׁנַת בַּצְּרֶת לא יִרָאָג וְלא יָמִישׁ מִצְשׁוֹת פֶּרֶיי (כג) רַבִּי אָלְעָוֶר חַסְטָא אוֹמֵר. לַנִּיז וּפַּתְחֵי נִדָּה הֵן הַן נּוּפֵי הָלָכוֹת, הָקוּפוֹת וָגַמַשְּׁרָיָאוֹת פְּרָפְרָיוֹת לַחָּכְמַה:

בַבִּי חַנּוְיָא בֶּן-זְעַקִשְׁיָא אוֹמֵר. רָצָה הַקַּרוּשׁ בָּרוּךְ הוּא לְזַבּוֹת אֶת־יִשְׂרָאֵל לְפִיבָךְ הָרְבָּה לְהֶם תּוֹרָה וּמִצְווֹת. שָׁנָאֶמֵר וִיָ חָפֵּץ לְמַעַן צִּרְקוֹ יַנְּדִּיל תּוֹרָה וְיַאְדִּיר:

# : פֶּרֶק רָבִיעִי

בְּל־יֶשְׂרָאָל וֵשׁ לָהֶם חֵלֶּק לָעוֹלֶם הַבָּא. שֶׁנֶאֶמֶר וְעַמֵּךְ בְּלֶם צַּדִּיקִים לְעוֹלֶםוִירְשׁוּ אָרֶץ.גִּצֶר מַשְּׁעֵי מַעֲשֵׂה יָדֵי לְהָתְפָּאָר:

<sup>(</sup>א) בֶּן זוֹמָא אוֹמֵר. אֵיוֶהוּ חָכָם ג הַלּוֹמֵר מִבְּל־אָדֶט

all men, as it is said, From all my teachers I have gotten understanding (Psalm cxix. 99). Who is mighty? He who subdues his passions, as it is said, He that is slow to anger is better than the mighty, and he that ruleth over his spirit than he that taketh a city (Prov. xvi. 32). Who is rich? He who rejoices in his portion, as it is said, When thou eatest the labor of thine hands, happy art thou, and it shall be well with thee (Psalm exxviii. 2); happy art thou in this world, and it shall be well with thee in the world to come. Who is honored? He who honors others, as it is said, For them that honor me I will honor, and they that despise me shall be held in contempt (1 Sam. ii. 30). (2.) Ben Azzai said, Run to do even a slight precept, and flee from transgression; for precept draws precept in its train, and transgression, transgression; for the recompense of a precept is a precept, and the recompense of a transgression, a transgression. (3.) He used to say. Despise not any man, and carp not at any thing; for there is not a man that has not his hour, and there is not a thing that has not its place. (4.) R. Levitas, of Jabneh, said, Be exceedingly lowly of spirit, since the hope of man is but the worm. (5.) R. Jochanan, the son of Berokah, said, Whosoever profanes the Name of Heaven in secret will suffer the penalty for it in public; and this, whether the Heavenly Name be profaned in ignorance or in wilfulness. (6.) R. Ishmael, his son, said, He who learns in order to teach, to him the means will be vouchsafed both to learn and to teach; but he who learns in order to practice, to him the means will be vouchsafed to learn and to teach, to observe and to practice. (7.) R. Zadok said, Separate not thyself from the congregation; (in the judge's office) act not the counsel's part; make not of the Torah a crown wherewith to aggrandise thyself, nor a spade wherewith to dig. So also used Hillel to say, He who makes a worldly use of the crown of the Torah shall waste away. Hence thou mayest infer, that whosoever derives a profit for himself from the words of the Torah is

שָׁנֶאֶמֵר מִבֶּל־מְלַמְּדִי הִשְׂבַּלְתִי: אֵיוֶהוּ וָבּוֹר. הַכּוֹבִשׁ אֶתּ־ יָצְרוֹ, שָׁנָאֶטֶר פוֹב אֶרֶךְ אַפַּוִם מִנְבּוֹר וּמשֵׁל בְּרוּחוֹ מִלְּבֵ<mark>ֹר</mark> עִיר: אֵיזֶהוּ עָשִׁיר. הַשָּׂמְם בְּחֶלְקוֹ. שֶׁנָּאֲמֵר וְגִּוְעַ בּבֶּּיְדְּ בִּי תֹאבֵל אַשְׁרֶיךְ וְטוֹב לָךְ. אַשְׁרֶיךְ בָּעוֹלָם הַוֶּה וְטוֹב לָךְ לָעוֹלָם הַבָּא: אֵינָהוֹ מְרָבָּד. הַמְּכַבֵּד אֶת־הַבְּרֶיוֹת. שָׁנָאֶמֵר כִּי מְכַבְּדֵי אָכַבֵּר וּבֹוַי וַקְלוּ: (ב) בֶּן־עַזִּי אוֹמֵר. הָוֵה רָץ לְמִצְוָה קַלָּה וּבוֹרֵם מִן־הָעָברָה. שֶׁמְצְוָה וּוֹרֶרֶ<mark>ת</mark> מָצְוָה וַעֲבִרָה גּוֹרֶרֶת עֲבַרָה שֶׁשְׂכַר מִצְוָה מִצְוָה וּשְׂכַר אָבֵרָה עֲבַרָה: (ג) הוּא הָיָה אוֹמֵר. אַל־הְּהֶי בָּז לְבָל־אָדָם וָאַל־תְּהִי מַבְּלִיג לְכָל־דָבָר שָׁאֵין לְךְּ אָדָם שָׁאֵין לוֹ שָׁעָה וָאֵין לְךְ דָבָר שָׁאֵין לוֹ מָקוֹם: (ד) רַבִּי לְוִישַׁם אִישׁ יַבְנֶהּ אוֹמֶר. מְאֹד מְאֹד הָוָה שְׁפַּל רְוּם שָׁתִּקְוַת אֲנוֹשׁ רָמָּה: (ה) רַבִּי יוֹחָנָן בָּן־בְּרוֹנָקה אוֹמֵר. בָּל־הַמְחַלֵּל שֵׁם שָׁמַיִם בַּמַעֶר נִפְּרָעִים מָמֶנוּ בַּגָּלוּי. אֶחָר בְּשׁוֹגֵג וְאֶחָר בְּמִוִיד בְּחָלוּל הַשֵּׁם: (ו) רַבִּי יִשְּׁמְצֵאל בְּנוֹ אוֹמֵר. הַלּוֹמֵר עַל־ מְנָת לְלַמֵּר מַסְפִּיקִים בְּיָדוֹ לִלְמוֹד וּלְלַמֵּד. וְהַלּוֹמֵד עַל־ מְנָת לַעֲשׂוֹת מַסְפִּיקִים בְּיָדוֹ לִלְמוֹד וּלְלַמִּד לֶשְׁמוֹר וְלַעֲשׂוֹת: (ו) רַבִּי צָדוֹק אוֹמֵר. אַל־תִּפְרוֹשׁ מִן־הַצְּבּוּר וָאַל־תַּעֵשׁ עַצְּמְדָּ בְּעוֹרָבֵי הַדִּינִים וָאַל־תַּעֲשֶׂהָ עֲשְׂבָה לְהָתְגַּדֶּל־בָּה וָלֹא קַרְדִם לַחְפָּר־בָּה. וְכַךְ הָיָה הָּלֵל אוֹמֵר. ּוְרָאִשְׁתַפֵּשׁ בְּתָנָא חֲלָךְ. הָא לָפַרְתָּ כָּל־הַנָּהָנֶה מִדְּבְ<mark>רִי</mark>

helping on his own destruction. (8.) R. José said, Whoso honors the Torah will himself be honored by mankind, but whoso dishonors the Torah will himself be dishonored by mankind. (9.) R. Ishmael, his son, said, He who shuns the judicial office rids himself of hatred, robbery and vain swearing; but he who presumptuously lays down decisons is foolish, wicked and of an arrogant spirit. (10.) He used to say, Judge not alone, for none may judge alone save One; neither say (to thy judicial colleagues), Accept my view, for the choice is theirs (to concur); and it is not for thee (to compe! concurrence). (11.) R. Jonathan said, Whoso fulfils the Torah in the midst of poverty shall in the end fulfil it in the midst of wealth; and whoso neglects the Torah in the midst of wealth shall in the end neglect it in the midst of poverty. (12.) R. Meir said, Lessen thy toil for worldly goods, and be busy in the Torah; be humble of spirit before all men; if thou neglectest the Torah, many causes for neglecting it will present themselves to thee, but if thou laborest in the Torah, He has abundant recompense to give thee. (13.) R. Eliezer, the son of Jacob, said, He who does one precept has gotten himself one advocate; and he who commits one transgression has gotten himself one accuser. Repentance and good deeds are as a shield against punishment. (14.) R. Jochanan, the sandal maker, said, Every assembly which is in the Name of Heaven will in the end be established, but that which is not in the Name of Heaven will not in the end be established. (15.) R. Eleazar, the son of Shammua, said, Let the honor of thy disciple be as dear to thee as thine own, and the honor of thine associate be like the fear of thy master, and the fear of thy master like the fear of Heaven. (16.) R. Judah said. Be cautious in study, for an error in study may

תוֹרָה נוֹמֵל חַיֶּיו מִן־הָעֹלָם: (ח) רַבִּי יוֹמֵי אוֹמֵר. בֶּלֹּ-הַמְבַבָּר אֶת־הַתּוֹרָה גּוּפוֹ מְרָבָּר עַל־הַבְּרִיוֹת. וְכָל־הַמִּחַלֵּל אָת־הַתּוֹרֶה גּוּפּוֹ מְחְלֶּל עַל־הַבְּרִיוֹת: (ט) רַבִּי יִשְׁטְּמָאל בְּנוֹ אוֹמֵר. הַחוֹשֵׁךְ עַצְמוֹ מִן־הַדִּין פּוֹרֵק מִמֶּנוּ אֵיבָה וְנָוֵל וּשְׁבְוּעַת שָׁוָא. וְהַגַּם לָבּוֹ בְּהוֹרָאָה שׁוֹמֶה רָשָׁע וְגַם רוּחַגְּ (י) הוא הָנָה אוֹמֵר. צַל־תִּהִי דָן יְחִידִי שָׁצִין דָּן יְחִידי אֶלֶא אֶחָד. וְצַּל־תּאֹמַר קַבְּלוּ דַעְתִּי שֶׁהָם רַשְׁאִים וְלֹא אֶתְה: (יא) רַבִּי יוֹנָתָן אוֹמֵר. בָּל־הַמְּקוֹם אֶת־הַתוֹרָה מֵעְנִי סוֹפּוֹ <del>לְקוֹּטֶה מִעְשֶׁר וְכָל־הַמְבַמֵּל אֶת־הַתּוֹרָהמֵעְשֶׁר סוֹפוֹ לְבַמְלָה</del> מֵלְנִי: (יב) רַבִּי מֵאִיר אוֹמֵר. הָוֵה מְמַצֵּט בְּעֵקֶק וַעְּסֹלְן <mark>בַּתוֹרָהוֶהָוָה</mark> שְׁפַּל-רִוּחַבּפְנֵיכָל־אֶדֶםּוּוִאָם־בָּמַלְתָּמִן-הַתּוֹרֵ<mark>ה</mark> נש־לְךְּ בְּמֵלִים הַרְבָּה בְּנָגְהֶךְ. וְאִם־עֲמֵלְתְּ בַתּוֹרָה נֶשׁ־לו שַּׁבֶר הַרְבָּה לְתֶּן־לֶּךְ: (יג) רַבִּי אֶלִיעֶוֶר בֶּן־יַעֵּקֹב אוֹמֵר. הָעוֹשֶׂה מִצְנָה צַחַת קוֹנֶה לוֹ פְּרַקְלִים צֶחָר. וְהָעוֹבֵר עֲבֵרָה צַחַת קוֹנֶה לוֹ קַמָּגוֹר צֶּחָד. הְשׁוּבָה וּמַצֵשִׁים מוֹבִים בָּתְרֵים בִּפְּנֵי חַפְּּרָעָנוּת: (יד) רַבִּי יוֹחָנָן הַפַּנְדְּלֶר אוֹמֵר. בָּל־בְּנִסְיָה שֶׁהָיא לְשֵׁם שֲׁמַיִם סוֹפָה לְהָתְקַיֵם, וְשָׁאֵינָה לִשֵּׁם שָׁמֵיָם אֵין סוֹבָּה לְהַתְּקַיֵּם: (טו) רַבִּי אֶלְעָוֶר בֶּן שַׁמְוּעַ אוֹמֶר. וָהִי כְבוֹד תַּלְמִידְךּ חָבִיב עֲלֶוְךּ בִּשֶׁלֶּךְ וּכְבוֹד תַבָּרָך בְּמוֹרָא רַבָּך וּמוֹרָא רַבָּךְ בְּמוֹרָא שַׁמְיִם: (מו) רַבִּי יָהוּדָה אוֹמֵר. הָוָה זַהִיר בְּתַלְמוּד שָׁשִּׁנְנַת תַּלְמוּד עוֹלְה

amount to presumptuous sin. (17.) R. Simeon said, There are three crowns: the crown of Torah, the crown of priesthood, and the crown of kingdom; but the crown of a good name excels them all. (18.) R. Nehorai said, Wander forth to a home of the Torah, and say not that the Torah will come after thee; for there thy associates will establish thee in the possession of it; and lean not upon thine own understanding. (19.) R. Jannai said, It is not in our power to explain either the prosperity of the wicked or the afflictions of the righteous. (20.) R. Mattithyah, the son of Cheresh, said, Be beforehand in the salutation of peace to all men; and be rather a tail to lions than a head to foxes. (21.) R. Jacob said, This world is like a vestibule before the world to come; prepare thyselt in the vestibule, that thou mayest enter into the hall. (22.) He used to say, Better is one hour of repentance and good deeds in this world than the whole life of the world to come; and better is one hour of blissfulness of spirit in the world to come than the whole life of this world (23.) R. Simeon, the son of Eleazar, said, Do not appease thy fellow in the hour of his anger, and comfort him not in the hour when his dead lies before him, and question him not in the hour of his vow, and strive not to see him in the hour of his disgrace. (24.) Samuel the younger used to quote, Rejoice not when thine enemy falleth, and let not thine heart be glad when he stumbleth: lest the Lord see it and it displease him, and he turn away his wrath from him (Prov. xxiv. 17, 18). (25.) Elisha, the son of Abuyah, said, If one learns as a child, what is it like? Like ink written on clean paper. If one learns as an old man, what is it like? Like ink written on blotted paper.

וָדוֹן: (יו) רַבִּי שִׁמְעוֹן אוֹמֵר. שְׁלשָׁה כְתָרִים הַן. בֶּתֶר תּוֹרָה וְבֶתֶר בְּהָנָה וְבֶתֶר מַלְכוּת. וְבֶתֶר שֵׁם מוֹב עוֹלֶה עַל נַבִּיהָן: (יח) רַבִּי נְהוֹרֵי אוֹמֵר. הֲוָה גוֹלֶה לְמִקוֹם תּוֹרָה וָאַל־תּאֹמַר שֶׁהָיא תָבוֹא אַחֲבֶיְיךָּ, שֶׁחֲבֵבֶיךְ וְכַוְּמְוּחָ בְּיָדֶךְּ יָאֶל־בִּינָתְךְ אַל־תִּשְּׁמֵן: (ים) רַבִּי יַנַי אוֹמֵר. אֵין בְּיָדֵינוּ לא מִשַּׁלְוַת דָרְשָׁעִים וָאַף לא מִיִּפוּרֵי הַצַּדִּיקִים: (כ) דַבְּי פַתִּתְיָה בָּן־חֶכֶשׁ אוֹמֵר. הָוֵה מַקְדִּים בִּשְׁלוֹם כַּל־אָדֶם. נָקָנָת זָנָב לָאֲרָיוֹת וְאַל־תְּהִי רֹאשׁ לַשְּׁעָלִים: (כא) רַבִּי יַעֵּקב אוֹמֵר. הָעוֹלָם הַזֶּה דּוֹמֶה לְּבְּרוֹוְדוֹר בִּבְּנֵי הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא, בַּתְּמֵן עַצְמָךְ בִּפְּרוֹוְדוֹר כְּדֵי שֶׁתִבָּגִם לְמְרַקְלִין: (כב) הוצ קָיָה אוֹמֵר. יָבָּה שָׁעָה אַחַת בָּתְשׁוּבָה וּמַעֲשִׂים מוּבִים בְּעוֹלֶם הַזֶּה מִבֶּל־חֵיֵי הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא. וְיָפָה שָׁעָה אַחַת שֶׁל־ לָבת רְוּחַ בָּעוֹלָם הַבָּא מִבְּל־חַיֵּי הָעוֹלָם הַזֶּה: (כג) רַבִּי שָׁבְעוֹן בָּן־אֶלְעָוָר אוֹמֵר. אַל־הְּרַצֶּה אֶת־חֲבַרְךּ בִּשְׁעַת בַּנְם וְצַל־הְנַחֲכֶנוּ בְּשָׁעָה שָׁמֵתוּ מְשָׁל לְפָנִיו וְצַל־תִּשְׁצֵל לוֹ בִּשְׁצַת נִדְרוֹ וְצֵּל־הָשְׁתַּהֵל לָרְאוֹתוֹ בּשְׁעַת כַּלְּקְלָתוֹ: (כד) שָׁמוּאֵל חַקְּשָׁן אוֹמֵר. בּנְפל אֹיִבְדְּ אַל־תְּשִׁמֵח וּבְבַּשִׁלוֹ צַּל־יָגַל לֶבֶּךָ. פֶּן־יִרְאָה יָיָ וְרַע בְּעֵינָיו וְהַשִׁיב מֵעֶלָיו צֵפּוּ: (כה) אֶלִישָׁע בָּן־אֲבוּנָה אוֹמֵר. הַלּוֹמֵּד נֶלֶד לְמָה הוּא רוֹמֵה. לָדְיוֹ בְּתוּבָה עַל־נְיָר חָדָשׁ. וְהַלּוֹמֵר וְגַן לְמָה הוּא דוֹמֶה. לָדִיוֹ בְתוּבֶה עַל־נְיָר מָחוּק: (כו) רַבִּי יוֹמֵי בַּר יְהוּדָה אִישׁ

(26.) R. José, the son of Judah, of Chephar Babli, said, He who learns from the young, to what is he like? To one who eats unripe grapes, and drinks wine from his vat. And he who learns from the old, to what is he like? To one who eats ripe grapes, and drinks old wine. (27.) R. Meir said, Look not at the flask, but at what it contains: there may be a new flask full of old wine, and an old flask that has not even new wine in it. (28.) R. Eleazar Hakkappar said, Envy, cupidity and ambition take a man from the world. (29.) He used to say, They that are born are destined to die; and the dead to be brought to life again; and the living to be judged, to know, to make known, and to be made conscious that he is God, he the Maker, he the Creator, he the Discerner, he the Judge, he the Witness, he the Complainant; he it is that will in future judge, blessed be he, with whom there is no unrighteousness, nor forgetfulness, nor respect of persons, nor taking of bribes: know also that everything is according to the reckoning: and let not thy imagination give thee hope that the grave will be a place of refuge for thee; for perforce thou wast formed, and perforce thou wast born, and thou livest perforce, and perforce thou wilt die, and perforce thou wilt in the future have to give account and reckoning before the Supreme King of kings, the Holy One, blessed be he.

Rabbi Chananya, the son of Akashya, said, The Holy One, blessed be he, was pleased to make Israel worthy; wherefore he gave them a copious Torah and many commandments, as it is said, It pleased the Lord, for his righteousness' sake, to magnify the Torah and make it honorable (Isaiah xlii. 21)

בָּפַר הַבַּבְלִי אוֹמֵר. הַלּוֹמֵר מִן־הַקְּמַנִּים לְטָה הוּא דוֹמֶה לְאוֹבֵל עֲנָבִים מָהוֹת וְשׁוֹתֶה\_וְיֵן מִנָּתוֹ. וְהַלּוֹמֵד מִן־הַוְמֵנִים לְמָה הוא דוֹמֶה. לְאוֹבֵל עֲנָבִים בְּשׁוּלוֹת וְשׁוֹתֶה ַיְיָן יְשָׁן: נו) רַבִּי מֵאָיר אוֹמֵר. אַל־תִּסְתַבַּל בְּקַנְקן אֶלָא בְּמַה שָׁיִשׁ בו. יש קנַקן חָדָשׁ מָלֵא יָשָׁן וְיָשָׁן שֶׁצְפִּילוּ חָדָשׁ אִין בּוֹ: (כח) רַבִּי אֶלִעָוֶר הַקַּבֶּר אוֹמֵר. הַקּנְאָה וְהַתַּאֲנָה וְהַבֶּבוֹר מוציאים אֶת־הָאָדָם מִן הָעוֹלָם: (כמ) הוא הָיָה אומֵר. הַיָּלוֹדִים לָמוּת וְהַמֵּתִים לְהַחְיוֹת וְהַחַיִּים לְדוֹן לֵידֵע וּלְהוֹדִיעַ וּלְהָנָדַע שָׁהוּא אֵל הוּא הַיוֹצֵר הוּא הַבּוֹרֶא הוּא הַמָּבִין הוא הַבַּיָּן הוא הָעֵר הוא בַּעַל דִּין הוא עַתְיד לָרוּן בָּרוּךְ הוּא שָׁאֵין לְפָנָיו לֹא עַוְלָה וְלֹא שִׁכְחָה וִלֹא מַשׂוֹא פָּגִים וְלֹא מָקַח שֹׁחֵר. וְבַע שֶׁהַכֵּל לְפִי הַחֶשְׁבּוּן. וְאַל יַבְּמִיחַךְ יִצְרָךְ שֶׁהַשָּׁאוֹל בֵּית מָנוֹם לָךְ. שֶׁעֵל בַּרְחַךְ אַתָּה גוֹצֶר וְעַל כָּרְחַך צַתָּה נוֹלֶד וְעַל כָּרְחָך צַתָּה חֵי וְעַל בַּוְיְחַךּ אַתָּה מֵת וְעַל בָּרְחַךּ אַתָּה עָתיד לֹמֵן דִּין וְחָשְׁבּוֹן לָפָגֵי מֶלֶךְ מַלְבֵי הַמְּלֶבִים הַקָּרוֹשׁ בָּרוּךְ וזוּא׳

רבי חַנִנְיָא בֶּן-שָׁקַשְׁיָא אוֹמֵר. רָצָה הַקְּרוֹשׁ בֶּרוּךְ הוּא לְוַכּוֹת שֶּת־ישְׂרָאֵל לְפִּיכָךְ הִרְבָּה לְהֶם תוֹרָה וּמִצְּווֹח שָׁנָאָמֵר יִי חָבֶּץ לְמַצֵּן צִדְּקוֹ נַנְּדִּיל תוֹרָה וְנֵאָדִּיר:

### CHAPTER V.

All Israel have a portion in the world to come, as it is said (Isaiah lx. 21), And thy people shall be all righteous; they shall inherit the land for ever, the branch of my planting, the work of my hands, that I may be glorified.

(1.) With ten Sayings\* the world was created. What does this teach us? Could it not have been created with one Saying? It is to make known the punishment that will befall the wicked who destroy the world that was created with ten Savings, as well as the goodly reward that will be bestowed upon the just who preserve the world that was created with ten Sayings. (2.) There were ten generations from Adam to Noah, to make known how longsuffering God is, seeing that all those generations continued provoking him, until he brought upon them the waters of the flood. (3.) There were ten generations from Noah to Abraham, to make known how longsuffering God is, seeing that all those generations continued provoking him, until Abraham our father came, and received the reward they should all have earned. (4.) With ten trials our father Abraham was tried, and he stood firm in them all, to make known how great was the love of our father Abraham. (5.) Ten miracles were wrought for our fathers in Egypt, and ten at the Sea. (6.) Ten plagues did the Holy One, blessed be he, bring upon the Egyptians in Egypt, and ten at the Sea. (7.) With ten temptations did our fathers tempt the Holy One, blessed be he, in the wilderness, as it is said, And they have tempted me these ten times, and have not hearkened to my voice (Numb. xiv. 22). (8.) Ten miracles were wrought for our fathers in the Temple: no woman miscarried from the scent of the holy flesh; the holy flesh never became putrid; no fly was seen in the slaughter house; no unclean accident ever befell the high priest on the Day of

<sup>\*</sup>In Genesis i. the sentence, "And God said," occurs nine times. Verse 1, "In the beginning God created heaven and earth," is taken as another "Saying" in accordance with Psalm xxxiii. 6. "By the word of the Lord were the heavens made."

237

### תפלת מנחה לשבת

## בָּרֶק הַמִּישִׁי :

בָּל־יִשְׂרָאַל יֵשׁ לָהֶם חֵלֶק לָעוֹלָם הַבָּא. שֶׁנֶּאָמֵר וְעַמֵּךְ בְּלָם צַּדִּיקִים לְעוֹלָםיִירְשׁוּ אָבֶץ יֵגְצֶר מַשְּעֵי מַעְשֵׂה יָדִי לְהִתְּפָּאָר:

(א) בַּעֲשָׂרָה מַאֲמֶרוֹת נִבְרָא הָעוֹלֶם. וּמַה־תַּלְמוּד לוּמֵר נַהַלא בְּמַצֵּמֶר אֶחָד נָכוֹל לְהַבְּרָאוֹת. אֶלָא לְהַפָּרַע מִן־ ָדְרְשָׁעִים שֶׁמְצַבְּרִים אֶת־הֶעוֹלָם שֶׁנִּבְרָא בַּעֲשַׂרָה מַ<mark>אֲמָרוֹת</mark> וְלָתֵן שָבֶר מוֹב לַצַּדִּיקִים שָׁמְּקוְמִים אֶת־הָעוֹלָם שֶׁנְבְרָא בַּעשָׂרָה מַאֲמֶרוֹת: (בּ) עֵשֶׂרָה דוֹרוֹת מֵאָדָם וְעֵּד נְ<mark>חַׁ</mark> לְהוֹדִיעַ בַּמָּה אְּׂרֶדְּ אַפַּיִם לְפָנֵיוּ שָׁבָּל־הַדּוֹרוֹת הָיוּ מַּבְעִיסִים לְּפָנָיו עַד שֶׁהַבִּיא עֲלֵיהֶם אֶת־מֵי הַמַּבּוּל: (ג) עֲשֶׂרָ<mark>ה</mark> דורות מִנְּחַ וְעַר אַבְרָהָם לְהוֹדִיעַ כַּמָּה אְרֶךְ אַפַּיִם לְכָּנִיוּ. שָׁבֶּל־הַדּוֹרוֹת הָיוּ מַבְעִיסִים לְבֶּנָיו עַד שֶׁבָּא אַבְרָהָם <mark>אָבְינוּ</mark> וָקבֵל שְׂבַר בְּלָם: (ר) עֲשָׂרָה נִסְיוֹנוֹת נִחְנַפָּה אַבְּרָרֶ<mark>ם</mark> אָבִינוּ וְעָמֵר בְּכְלָם לְהוֹדִיעַ בַּמָּח חָבָתוֹ שֶׁל־אַבְרָהָם אָבִינוּ: (ה) עֲשֶׂרָה נִפִּים נַעֲשׂוּ לַאֲבוֹתִינוּ בְּמִצְרַיִם וַעֲשָׂרָה עַל בַּיָם: (ו) עֶשֶׂר מַבּוֹת הַבִּיא הַקְּרוֹשׁ בְּרוּךְ הוּא עַל <u>הַמִּצְרִיִּים בְּמִצְרַיִם וְעֶשֶׂר עַל הַיָּם: (ו) עֲשֶׂרָה נִסְיוֹנוֹת</u> ָנִםוּ אֲבוֹתִינוּ אֶת־הַקָּרוֹשׁ בָּרוּךְ הוּא בַּמִּדְבָּר. שֶׁנָּאֶמֵר וַוְנַסוּ אֹתִי זֶה עֶשֶׂר פְּעָמִים וְלֹא שַׁמְעוּ בְּקוֹלִי: (ח) עֲשַׂרָה נָסִים נַשֲשׁוּ לַאֲבוֹתִינוּ בְּבֵית הַמִּקְדָשׁ. לֹא הַכִּּילָה אִשְׁה Atonement; the rain never quenched the fire of the wood-pile on the altar; neither did the wind overcome the column of smoke that arose therefrom; nor was there ever found any disqualifying defect in the omer (of new barley, offered on the second day of Passover), or in the two loaves (the first fruits of the wheat-harvest, offered on Pentecost), or in the shewbread; though the people stood closely pressed together, they found ample space to prostrate themselves; never did serpent or scorpion injure any one in Jerusalem; nor did any man ever say to his fellow, The place is too strait for me to lodge over night in Jerusalem. (9.) Ten things were created on the eve of Sabbath in the twilight:\* the mouth of the earth (Numb. xvi. 32); the mouth of the well (Ibid. xxi. 16); the mouth of the ass (Ibid. xxii. 28); the rainbow; the manna; the rod (Exod. iv. 17); the Shamir;† the shape of the written characters; the writing, and the tables of stone: some say the destroying spirits also, and the sepulchre of Moses, and the ram of Abraham our father; and others say, tongs also made with tongs‡ (10.) There are seven marks of an uncultured, and seven of a wise man. The wise man does not speak before him who is greater than he in wisdom; and does not break in upon the speech of his fellow; he is not hasty to answer; he questions according to the subject matter, and answers to the point; he speaks upon the first thing first, and upon the last last; regarding that which he has not understood he says, I do not understand it, and he acknowledges the truth. The reverse of all this is to be found in an uncultured man. (11.) Seven kinds of punishment come into the world for seven important transgressions. If some give their tithes and others do not, a dearth ensues from drought, and some suffer hunge! while others are full. If they all determine to give no tithes a dearth ensues from tumult and drought. If they further re-

‡A type of the various means and instruments which, tend ing in their descent and distribution to the benefit of mankind

have their origin with God.

<sup>\*</sup>All phenomena that seemed to partake at once of the natural and the supernatural, were conceived as having had their origin in the interval between the close of the work of creation and the commencement of the Sabbath.

<sup>†</sup>A worm, spoken of in the legendary history of Solomon (See Gittin, 68a, Sotah, 48b). It is said to have had the power of splitting the hardest stone upon which it was placed, and was therefore used by Solomon in building the Temple, in the construction of which no iron tool was to be employed.

מָקִים בְּשַׂר הַקְּדֶשׁ. וְלֹא הִסְרִים בְּשֵׂר הַקְּדֶשׁ מֵעוֹלֶם. וְלֹא נִרְאָה וְבוּב בְּבִית הַפַּטְבָּחַיִם. וְלֹא אַרֵע קָרִי לְכהֵן נָּדוֹל בְּיוֹם הַבִּפְּרִים. וְלֹא כִבּוּ הַנְּשָׁמִים אֵשׁ שֶׁל־עֵצֵי הַמַּעָרָכָּה. וְלֹא נִצְּחָה הָרְוּחַ אֶת־עַמוּד הָעָשָׁן. וְלֹא נִמְצָא פְּסוֹל בָּעֹמֶר וֹבִשְׁתֵּי הַלֶּחֶם וּבְלֶחֶם הַפָּנִים. עֹמְרִים צְפוּפִּים וּמִשְׁתַּחָנִים רְנָחִים. וְלֹא הָזִיק נָחָשׁ וְעַקְּרָב בִּירוּשָׁלַיִם מַעוֹלָם. וְלֹא אָפַר אָדָם לַחֲבֵרוֹ צַר לִי הַמָּקוֹם שֶׁאָלִין בִּירוּשָׁלָוִם: (ט) עֲשֶׂרָה דְבָּרִים נִבְּרָאוֹ בְּעֶרֶב שַׁבָּת בִּין הַשְּׁמָשׁוֹת וָאֵלֵּוֹ הַן. פִּי הָאָרֶץ פִּי הַבְּאֵר פִּי הָאָתוֹן הַקְשֶׁת וְהַפֶּן וְהַפֵּשָּה וְהַשָּׁמִיר הַבְּתָב וְהַפְּרְתֵּב וְהַלְּחוֹת. ּוְגֵשׁ אוֹמְרִים אַף הַפַּוִיקִין וּקְבוּרָתוֹ שֶׁל־משֶׁה וְאֵילוֹ שֶׁל־ צַּבְרָהָם צָּבָינוּ. וְוִשׁ אוֹמְרִים צַּף צְבַת בִּצְבַת עֲשׂוְיָה: (י) שָׁבְעָה דְבָרִים בְּגֹּלֶם וְשִׁבְעָה בִּחֶבֶם. חֶכַם אֵינוֹ מְדַבֵּר לִפְנִי מִי שָׁנָרוֹל מִמֶנוּ בְּחָכְמָה. וְאֵינוֹ נִכְנְם לְתוֹךְ דִּבְרֵי חֲבֵרוֹ. וְאֵינוֹ נִבְּחָל לְחָשִׁיב. שׁוֹאֵל בְּעִנְיָן וּמֵשִׁיב בַּהַלָּבָה. וְאוֹמֵר עַל־רָאשׁוֹן רָאשׁוֹן וְעַל־אַחֲרוֹן אַחַרון. וְעַל מַה־שֶּׁלֹא שָׁמַע אוֹמֵר לֹא שָׁמְעְתִּי. וּמוֹדֶה עַל־הָאָמֶת. וְחִלּוּפִיהֶם בִּוֹּלֶם: (יא) שִׁבְעַה מִיגִי פְּרְעַנְיּוֹת בָּאִים לָעוֹלָם עַל־שִּׁבְעָה גּוּפֵּי עֲבֵרָה: מָקְצָּתָם ְמְעַשְּׂרִים וּמִקְצָתָםאִינָםמְעַשְׂרִיםרָעָב שֶׁל־בַּצְׂרֶת בָּאמִקצָתָם רִעֵבִים וּמָקְצָתָם שְבִעים. נָּמְרוּ שֶׁלֹא לְעַשֵּׂר רָעַב שֶׁל־מְהוּמָה וְשֶׁל־

solve not to give the dough-cake (Numb. xv. 20), an exterminating dearth ensues. Pestilence comes into the world to fulfil those death penalties threatened in the Torah, the execution of which, however, is not within the function of a 'human tribunal, and for the violation of the law regarding the fruits of the seventh year (Levit. xxv. 1-7). The sword comes into the world for the delay of justice, and for the perversion of justice, and on account of the offence of those who interpret the Torah not according to its true sense. Noxious beasts come into the world for vain swearing, and for the profanation of the Divine Name. Captivity comes into the world on account of idolatry, immorality, bloodshed, and the neglect of the year of rest for the soil. (12.) At four periods pestilence grows apace; in the fourth year, in the seventh, at the conclusion of the seventh year, and at the conclusion of the Feast of Tabernacles in each year: in the fourth year, for default of giving the tithe to the poor in the third year (Deut. xiv. 28, 29); in the seventh year, for default of giving the tithe to the poor in the sixth year; at the conclusion of the seventh year, for the violation of the law regarding the fruits of the seventh year, and at the conclusion of the Feast of Tabernacles in each year, for robbing the poor of the grants legally assigned to them.\* (13.) There are four characters among men: he who says, What is mine is mine and what is thine is thine, his is a neutral character:—some say, this is a character like that of Sodom; he who says, What is mine is thine and what is thine is mine, is a boor; he who says, What is mine is thine and what is thine is thine, is a saint; he who says, What is thine is mine and what is mine is mine, is a wicked man. (14.) There are four kinds of tempers: he whom it is easy to provoke and easy to pacify, his loss disappears in his gain; he whom it is hard to provoke and hard to pacify, his gain disappears in his loss; he whom it is hard to provoke and easy to pacify is a saint; he whom it is easy to provoke and hard to pacify is a wicked man. (15.) There are four qualities in disciples: he who quickly understands and quickly forgets, his gain disappears in his loss; he who understands with difficulty and forgets with difficulty, his loss dis-

<sup>\*</sup>The gleanings, the forgotten sheaves, and the corners of the field. See Levit xix. 9; Deut. xxiv. 19.

בַּצְּרֶת בָּא. וְשָׁלֹא לְמוֹל אֶת־הַחַלָּה רָעָב שָׁל־בָּלָיָה בָּא. הָבֶר בָּא לָעוֹלָם עַל־מִיתוֹת הָאֲמוּרוֹת בַּתוֹרָה שֶׁלֹא וְמְסְרוּ לְבִית דִּין וְעַל פָּרוֹת שְׁבִיעִית. חֶרֶב בַּאָה לֶעוֹלֶם עַל־ענוּי בַּדִּין וְעַל־עִוּוּת בַדִּין וְעַל־הַמּוֹרִים בַּתוֹרָה שֶׁלֹּא כַהֲלֶבָה. חַיָה רָעָה בָּאָה לָעוֹלָם עַל־שְׁבוּעַת שָׁוָא וְעַל־חָלּוּל הַשֵּׁם. ַּגָלוּת בָּאָה לָעוֹלֶם עַל־אֲבוֹדַת אֶלֶילִים וְעַל־גִּלוּי עֲבְיוֹתוְעֵל־ שָׁפִיכוּת דָּמִים וְעַל־שָׁמִשַת הָאֶרֶץ: (יב) בִּאַרְבָּעַה פִּרֶקִים הַדֶּבֶר מִתְרַבֶּה. בָּרְּבִיעִית וּבַשְׁבִיעִית וּבִמוֹצָאֵי שִׁבִיעִית וּבְמוּצָאֵי הָחָג שֶׁבְּבֶל־שָׁנָה וְשָׁנָה: בַּרְבִיעִית מִפּנִי מַעֵשֵׂר עָנִי שֶׁבַשְׁלִישִׁית. בַשְׁבִיעִית מִפְּנִו מַעֲשֵׂר עַנִי שֶׁבַשִׁשִׁית. בְּמוֹצָאֵי שְׁבִיעִית מִפְּנֵי פֵּרוֹת שְׁבִיעִית. בְּמוֹצָאֵי הָחָג שָׁבְּכֶל־שָׁנָה וְשָׁנָה מִפְּנֵי גְּןֶל מַתְּנוֹת עֲנִיִים: (יג) אַרְבַּע מִדוֹת בְּצֶּדָם. הָאוֹמֵר שֶׁלִּי שֶׁלִּי וְשֶׁלְּךְ שֶׁלְּךְ ווֹ מִדָּה בינונית וְיֵשׁ אוֹמְרִים זוֹ מִבַּת סְרוֹם. שֶׁלִּי שֶׁלֶךְ וְשֶׁלְּךְ שָׁלִי עַם הַאָּרֶץ. שֶׁלִּי שֶׁלָּך וִשֶּׁלְךּ שֶׁלָּךְ חָסִיר. שֵׁלְךּ שָׁלִי וָשֶׁלִי שֶׁלִי רָשָׁע: (יד) צַּרְבַּע מִדּוֹת בְּדֵעוֹת. נְוֹחַ לָכְעוֹם וְנְוֹתַ לִרְצוֹת נָצָא הַפְּמֵרוֹ בִּשְׂכָרוֹ. קַשֶּה לְכְעוֹם וָקָשֶׁה לִרְצוֹת יָצָא שְׁבָרוֹ בְּהַפְּמֵרוֹ. כֻשֶׁה לִכְעוֹם וְנְוֹחַ לִרְצוֹת חֶסִיד. נְוֹחַ לִּכְעוֹם וְכָשֶׁה לִרְצוֹת רָשֶׁע: (מו) צֵּרְבַּע מָהוֹת בְּתַלְמִידִים. מָהִיר לָשְׁמְוֹעַ וּמָהִיר לְאַבֵּד נָצָא שָׁבֶרוֹ בָּהַבְּּמַרוֹ. לָשֶׁה לִשְּׁמְוֹעַ וְלָשֶׁה לְאַבֵּר נָצָא הַפְּמַרוֹ בִּשְּׂכֵרוֹ.

appears in his gain; he who understands quickly and forgets with difficulty, his is a good portion; he who understands with difficulty and forgets quickly, his is an evil portion. (16.) As to almsgiving there are four dispositions; he who desires to give, but that others should not give, his eye is evil towards what appertains to others (since almsgiving brings blessing to the giver); he who desires that others should give, but will not give himself, his eye is evil against what is his own; he who gives and wishes others to give is a saint; he who will not give and does not wish others to give is a wicked man. (17.) There are four characters suggested by those who attend the house of study: he who goes and does not practise secures. the reward for going; he who practises but does not go secures the reward for practising; he who goes and practises is a saint; he who neither goes nor practises is a wicked man. (18.) There are four qualities among those that sit before the wise: they are like a sponge, a funnel, a strainer, or a sieve: a sponge, which sucks up everything; a funnel, which lets in at one end and out at the other; a strainer, which lets the wine pass out and retains the lees; a sieve, which lets out the bran and retains the fine flour. (19.) Whenever love depends upon some material cause, with the passing away of that cause, the love too passes away; but if it be not dependent upon such a cause, it will not pass away for ever. Which love was that which depended upon a material cause? Such was the love of Amnon and Tamar. And that which depended upon no such cause? Such was the love of David and Jonathan. (20.) Every controversy that is in the Name of Heaven shall in the end lead to a permanent result, but every controversy that is not in the Name of Heaven shall not lead to a permanent result. Which controversy was that which was in the Name of Heaven? Such was the controversy of Hillel and Shammai. And that which was not in the Name of Heaven? Such was the controversy of Korah and all his company. (21.) Whosoever causes the multitude to be righteous, through him no sin | shall be brought about: but he who causes the multitude to sin

מָהִיר לִשְּׁמְוֹעַ וְבָשָׁה לְאַבֵּר זוֹ חֵלֶק מוב. בָשֶׁה לִשְּׁמְוֹעַ יַּמֶּדִיּר לְאַבֵּר זוֹ חֵלֶק רָע: (מוֹ) אַרְבַּע מִדּוֹת בְּנוֹתְנֵי אָדָקָה. הָרוֹצֶה שֶׁיָתֵן וְלֹא יִהְנוּ אֲחֵרִים עֵינוֹ רַעָה בְּשֶׁל־ אָחָרִים . וָהְנוּ אֲחָרִים וְהוּא לֹאׁ וָתֵּן עֵינוֹ רָעָה בְּשֶׁלֹּוֹ . וָתֵּן וָיָתָנוּ אֲחֵרִים חֲסִיד. לֹא יָתֵן וְלֹא יִתְנוּ אֲחַרִים רַשְׁע: (יו) אַרְבַּע מִדּוֹת בְּהוֹלְבֵי בֵית הַמִּדְרָשׁ. הוֹלֵךְ וְאִינוֹ עשֶׁה שְׂבַר הָלִיכָה בְּיָרוֹ. עשֶׂה וְאֵינוֹ הוֹלֵךְ שְׂבַר מַעֲשֶׂה בְּיָרוֹ. הוֹלֵךְ וְעשֶׁה חָסִיד. לא הוֹלֵךְ וְלאׁ עשֶׁה רָשָׁע: (יח) אַרְבַּע מָדוֹת בִּיוֹשְׁבִים לִפְנֵי חֲכָמִים. סְפוֹג וּמֵשְׁפֵּךְ מִשַׁמֶּכֶת וְנָפָת. ספוג שָהוא סופג אֶת־הַכֹּל. וּמַשְׁפֵּךְ שָׁמַכְנִים בְּזוֹ וּמוֹצִיא בִזוֹ. מְשַׁפֶּרֶת שָׁמוֹצִיצָה אֶת־הַיַּוֹן וְקוֹלֶשֶת אֶת־הַשְּׁמְרִים. וְנָפָּה שֶׁמוֹצִיאָה אֶת־הַנֶּקְמַח וְקוֹלֶמֶת אֶת־הַפְּלֶת: (יט) בָּל־ אַהֲבָה שֶׁהִיא־תְלּוּיָה בְדָבָר בָּמֵל דֲבָר בְּמֵלָה אַהֲבָה. וְשֶׁאֵינָה הְּלוּיָה בְדָבָר אֵינָה בְּמֵלָה לְעוֹלָם. אֵיזוֹ הִיא אַהַבָּה שֶׁהִיא־הְלוּיָה בְדָבָר זוֹ אַהֲבַת אַמְנוֹן וְתָמֶר. וְשֶׁאֵי<mark>נָה</mark> הָלוּיָה בְּדָבֶר זוֹ אַהָבַת דָּוִר וִיהוֹנָתְן: (כ) בָּל־מַחֲלְכֶּׁת שָׁהִיא לְשֵׁם שָׁמַיִם סוֹפָּה לְהִתְּקוֹם וְשָׁאִינָה לְשֵׁם שְׁמַיִם אֵין סוֹפָה לְהתְקוֹם · אֵיזוֹ הִיא מַחֲלְגָּת שָׁהִיא לְשֵׁם שָׁמַי<mark>ִם</mark> זו מַחַלְכֶּות הַכָּּל וְשַׁמֵּי. וְשָׁאִינָה לְשֵׁם שָׁמַיִם זו מַחֲלְכֶּות קְבַׁח וְכַל שַּדָתוֹ: (נא) כָּל־הַמְוַבֶּה אֶת־הָבַבִּים אֵין חִמְאַ בָא עַל־יָרוֹ וְכָל־הַמַּחָמִיא אֶת־הָרַבִּים אֵין־מַ<mark>סְ</mark>פִּיקִימ בְּיֶרוֹ

shall not have the means to repent (the sins of others being beyond the remedial action of his repentance). Moses was righteous and made the multitude righteous; the righteousness of the multitude was laid upon him, as it is said, He executed the justice of the Lord and his judgments with Israel (Deut. xxxiii. 21). Jeroboam, the son of Nebat, sinned and caused the multitude to sin; the sin of the multitude was laid upon him, as it is said, For the sins of Jeroboam which he sinned and which he made Israel to sin (I Kings xv. 30). (22.) Whosoever has these three attributes is of the disciples of Abraham our father, but whosoever has three other attributes is of the disciples of Balaam the wicked. A good eye, a humble mind and a lowly spirit (are the tokens) of the disciples of Abraham our father; an evil eye, a haughty mind and a proud spirit (are the signs) of the disciples of Balaam the wicked. What is the difference between the disciples of Abraham our father and those of Balaam the wicked? The disciples of Abraham our father enjoy this world and inherit the world to come, as it is said, That I may cause those that love me to inherit substance, and may fill all their treasuries (Prov. viii. 21); the disciples of Balaam the wicked inherit Gehinnom and descend into the pit of destruction, as it is said, But thou, O God, wilt bring them down into the pit of destruction: bloodthirsty and deceitful men shall not live out half their days; but I will trust in thee (Psalm Iv. 24). (23.) Judah, the son of Tema, said, Be strong as a leopard, light as an eagle, fleet as a hart, and strong as a lion, to do the will of thy Father who is in heaven. He used to say, The bold-faced are for Gehinnom, the shame-faced for the Garden of Eden. (He said further) May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the Tempie be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. (24.)) He used to say, At five years the age is reached for the study of the Scripture. at ten for the study of the Mishnah, at thirteen for the

לַעֲשוֹת הָשׁוּבָה. משֶׁה זָבָה וְוִבָּה אֶת־הָרַבִּים וְכוּת הֶרַבִּיב תָּלוּיבּוּישֶׁנָּאָמַרצִּדְקַתְיָי עֲשֶׁהוּמִשְׁפָּמָיועִם־יִשְׂרָאָל.יָרְבְעָם בּן־נְבָש חָטָא וְהָחָטִיא אֶת־הָרַבִּים חַמְא הָרַבִּים הָלוּי בּוֹ. שָׁנָּצֶמַר עַל־חַמּאות יָרָבָעָם אֲשֶׁר חָטָא וַאֲשֶׁר הָחָטִיא אֶת־ יִשְׂרָאֵל: (כב) בָּל מִי שֶׁיֶשׁ־בּוֹ שְׁלשָׁה דְבָרִים הַלָּלוּ הוּא מָתַלְמִידָיו שֶׁל־אַבְרָהָם אָבִינוּ. וּשְׁלשָׁה דְבָרִים אֲחָרִים הוּא מָתַּלְמִידִיו שֶׁל־בִּלְעָם הָרַשָּׁע. עַיִן מוֹבָה וְרְוּחַ נְמוּכָה וְנֶבֶשׁ שָׁפַּלָה מִתַּלְמִידִיו שֶׁל־אַבְרָהָם אָבִינוּ. אַיִן רָעָה וְרִוּחַ וְבוֹהָה וָנֶבֶשׁ רְחַבָּה מִתַּלְמִידִיו שֶׁל־בִּלְעָם הָרָשָׁע: מַה בִּין תַּלְמִידִיו שֶׁל־אַבְרָהָם אָבִינוּ לְתַלְמִידִיו שֶׁל־בִּלְעָם הַרְשָׁע. תַלְמִידִיוּ שָׁל־אַבְרָהָם אָבִינוּ אוֹבְלִים בַּעוֹלָם הַוֶּה וְנוֹחֲלִים הָעוֹלֶם הַבָּא. שֶׁנָּאֲמַר לְהַנְחִיל אֹהָבֵי וֵשׁ וְאֹצְרֹתִיהֶם צְּמַלֵּא. תַּלְמִידֵיו שֶׁל־בִּלְעָם הָרָשָׁע יוֹרְשִׁים גִּי־הִנֹם וְיוֹרְדִים לְבְאָר שַׁחַת. שֶׁנָאֶמַר וְאַתָּה אֶלֹהִים תּוֹרָדֶם לִּבְאַר שַׁחַת אַנְשִׁי דָמִים וּמִרְמָה לֹא־יֶחֲצוּ יָמִיהֶםוַאֵּנִי אֶבְמַח־בָּדְ: (כּג) יָהוּדָה בֶּן־תִּימָא אוֹמֵר. הָוָה עַז בַּנָּמֵר וְכַל בַּנָּשֶׁר רָץ בַּצְּבִי וָנְבּוֹר בָּאֲרִי לַעֲשׂוֹת רָצוֹן אָבִיךְ שֶׁבַּשָּׁמָוִם: הוּא הָיָה אוֹמֵר. עַז פָּנִים לְגִי־הָנֹם וּבוֹשׁ פָּנִים לְגַן־עִקֶן: יְהִי רָצוֹן מְלְפָּנֶּוְךְ ָיָרָ אֶלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ שָׁיִּבָּנֶה בֵּית הַמִּקְדָשׁ בִּמְהַרָ<mark>ה</mark> בְּיָמֶינוּ וְתֵן חֶלָּקְנוּ בְּתוֹרָתֶך: (כר) הוּא דִיָּה אֹמֵר. בֶּן־ ַחָמֵשׁ שַׁנִים לַמִּקְרָא בֶּן־טֶשֶׁר שָׁנִים לַמִּשְׁנָה בֶּן־שְׁלשׁ <del>עֶשְׂרָה</del>

fulfilment of the commandments, at fifteen for the study of the Talmud, at eighteen for marriage, at twenty for seeking a livelihood, at thirty for entering into one's full strength, at forty for understanding, at fifty for counsel, at sixty a man attains old age, at seventy the hoary head, at eighty the gift of special strength (Psalm xc. 10), at ninety he bends beneath the weight of years, at a hundred he is as if he were already dead and had passed away from the world. (25.) Ben Bag Bag said, Turn it (the Torah) and turn it over again, for everything is in it, and contemplate it, and wax gray and old over it, and stir not from it, for thou canst have no better rule than this. (26.) Ben He He said, According to the labor is the reward.

Rabbi Chananya, the son of Akashya, said, The Holy One, blessed be he, was pleased to make Israel worthy; wherefore he gave them a copious Torah and many commandments, as it is said, It pleased the Lord, for his righteousness' sake, to magnify the Torah and make it honorable (Isaiah xlii. 21).

### CHAPTER VI\*

All Israel have a portion in the world to come, as it is said (Isaiah lx. 21), And thy people shall be all righteous; they shall inherit the land for ever, the branch of my planting, the work of my hands, that I may be glorified.

The sages taught the following in the style of the Mishnah, —Blessed be he that made choice of them and their Mishnah. (1.) R. Meir said, Whosoever labors in the Torah for its own sake merits many things; and not only so, but the whole world is indebted to him: he is called friend, beloved, a lover of the All-present, a lover of mankind: it clothes him

<sup>\*</sup>This chapter, called Chapter on the Acquisition of the Torah, or Boraitha of R. Meir, is not a part of the Mishnah, but of the collection of rabbinical dicta next in authority to it, and known as Boraithoth, or "External Teachings."

לַפְּם צַּצִּרָא אַגָּרָא: לָפָם צַצִּרָה אַגָּרָא: שָׁמִין לְךְּ מִדְּה שִׁיְבִּה לַמִּלְמוּד בֶּן־שִׁמְנָה עָשְׁרֵה לַבִּינָה בֶּן־ שָׁמוּנִים לִנְבוּרָה בֶּן־שִׁשְׁעִים לַשְׁיִם בָּן־מֵאָה בְּאִלּוּ מֵתוְעָבַר וּבְמֵל מִן הָעוֹלָם: (כּה) בֶּן־בֵּג בַּג אוֹמֵר. הַבָּּדְּ־בַּה וַהָפַּדְּד שָׁמוֹנִים לִנְבוּרָה בֶּן־תִּשְׁעִים לַשְׁיִם בָּן־מֵאָה בְּאִלּוּ מֵתוְעָבַר בָּה דְּכְלָּא בַּה וּבַה תָּחָמֵא וֹמִר. הַבָּדְרבּה לָא תְוִוּע שָׁמֵל מִוֹ בְּעִרָּא הַבָּה מוֹבָה הַיִּמְנָה: (כּו) בָּוּרְהַא הֵא אוֹמֵר. לַבְּם צַּצִּרָא אַנְרָא:

ַרַבִּי חֲנַנְיָא בֶּן-שָׁקשָׁיָא אוֹמֵר. רָצָה חַקּרוֹשׁ בֶּרוּךְ הוּא לְזַכּוֹת אֶת־יִשְׂרָאֵל לְפִּיכָךְ הִרְבָּה לָהֶם תּוֹרָה וּמִאְווֹת. שָׁנָאֶמֵר יָיָ חָפֵּץ לְמַעַן אִדְקוֹ נַנְּדִּיל תּוֹרָה וְנַאָּדִיר:

## בהל ששי:

פרק קנין תורה או ברייתא דר' מאיר

בָּל־יִשְׂרָאַל וֵשׁ לָהֶם חֵלֶּק לָעוֹלֶם הַבָּא. שֶׁנֶּאָמֵר וְעַמֵּ<mark>ךְ בְּלְּם</mark> צַדִּיקִים לְעוֹלֶםיִירְשׁוּ אָבֶץ.נִצְר מַשְּעֵי מַעֲשֵׂה יָדֵי לְהִתְבָּאָר:

שָׁנוּ חֲבָמִים בִּלְשׁוֹן הַמִּשְׁנָה בְּרוּךְ שֶׁבְּחַר בְּהֶם וּבְמִּשְׁנְתְם: (א)רַבִּי מֵאִיר אוֹמֵר.בָּל־הָעוֹמַק בַּתּוֹרָהלִשְׁמָהווֹכֶה לִּדְבָּרִים הַרְבֵּה וָלאׁ עוֹד אֶלָּא שֶׁבָּל־הָעוֹלֶם בְּלוֹ בְּדֵי הוּא לוֹ. נִקְרָא רָצֵ אָהוּב אוֹהֵב אֶת־הַמֶּקוֹם אוֹהֵב אֶת־הַבְּּרִיוֹת. וּמֵלְבַּשְׁתּוֹ

in meekness and reverence; it fits him to become just, pious, upright and faithful; it keeps him far from sin, and brings him near to virtue: through him the world enjoys counsel and sound knowledge, understanding and strength, as it is said, Counsel is mine, and sound knowledge; I am understanding; I have strength (Prov. viii. 14\*): and it gives him sovereignty and dominion and discerning judgment; to him the secrets of the Torah are revealed; he is made like a never-failing fountain, and like a river that flows on with ever-sustained vigor; he becomes modest, longsuffering, and forgiving of insults; and it magnifies and exalts him above all things. (2.) R. Joshua, the son of Levi, said, Every day a Bath-kol (a heavenly voice) goes forth from Mount Sinai, proclaiming these words, Woe to mankind for contempt of the Torah, for whoever does not labor in the Torah is said to be under the divine censure, as it is said, As a ring of gold in a swine's snout, so is a fair woman who turneth aside from discretion (Prov. xi. 22); and it says, And the tables were the work of God, and the writing was the writing of God, graven upon the tables. Read not charuth (graven), but cheruth (freedom), for no man is free but he who labors in the Torah. But whosoever labors in the Torah, behold he shall be exalted, as it is said, And from Mattanah to Nachaliel, and from Nachaliel to Bamoth‡ (Numb. xxi. 19). (3.) He who learns from his fellow a single chapter, a single rule, a single verse, a single expression, or even a single letter, ought to pay him honor, for so we find with David, King of Israel, who learnt only two things from Ahitophel, and yet regarded him as his master, nis guide and his familiar friend, as it is said, But it was thou, a man, mine equal, my guide, and my familiar friend (Psalm Iv. 14). Now, is it not an argument from minor to major? Ir David, the King of Israel, who learned only two things from Ahitophel, regarded him as his master, guide and familiar

<sup>\*</sup>Wisdom, of which the Torah is the embodiment, speaks

<sup>‡</sup>A play upon the words of the text: Mattanah = "gift"; Nachaliel = "the heritage of God"; Bamoth = "high places."

<sup>§</sup>In the two matters referred to in Psalm lv. 15, "We took sweet counsel together," and "We walked into the house of God with the throng," David is said to have followed the teaching of Ahitophel.

עָנָוָה וְוַרְאָה וּמַרְשַׁרְתּוֹ לָהְיוֹת צַדִּיק חָסִיד נָשָׁר וְנָאֶּמֶן וּבְּרַחַקְתוֹ מִן־הַחָמִץ וּמְלָרַבְתוֹ לִידִי וְכוּת וְנָהָנִים מִשְּנוּ עֵ<del>צְה</del> וְתוּשִׁיֶּה בִּינָה וּנְבוּרָה. שֶׁנָּאֶפֵר לִי עֵצָה וְתוּשִׁיָה אֲנִי בִינָ<mark>ה</mark> לִי גְבוּרָה. וְנוֹמֶגָת לוֹ מַלְבוּת וּמֶמְשָׁלָה וְחִקוּר דִּין וּמְנֵלִים לוֹ רָוֵי תוֹרָה וְנַעֲשֶׁה כְּמַעְיָן שָׁאֵינוֹ פוֹמֵק וּבְנָהָר שָׁמְּהְ<u>נַבְּר</u> **וְהוֹלֵךְ וְהוֹיָה צָנְוּעַ וְאֶרֶךְ רְוּחַ וּמוֹחֵל עַל־עֶלְבּוֹנוֹ וּמְגַבּּלְתוֹ** וּמְרוֹמַמְמוֹ עַל בֶּל־הַמַּעָשִׁים: (ב) אָמַר רַבִּי יְהוֹשְׁעַ בֶּן־לִוִי. בְּכָל־יוֹם וַיוֹם בַּת־קוֹל יוֹצֵאת מֵהַר חוֹרֵב וּמַבְּרֶוֶת וְאוֹמֶ<mark>וֶרֶת</mark> אוי לַהֶם לַבִּרִיות מֵעֶלְבוֹנָה שֶׁל־תוֹרָה.שֶׁבָּל־מִי שָׁאִינוֹ עוֹ<mark>מַק</mark> בַּתוֹרָה נִקְרָא נָזוּף. שֶׁנֶאֶפֵר נָזֶם זָהָב בְּצַף חֲזִיר אִשְׁה <mark>יָבָּה</mark> וָסָרַת שָּעַב: וָאוֹמֶר. וְהַלְּחֹת מַעֲשֵׂה אֱלֹהִים הַמְּה וְהַמְּכְתְּ<mark>ב</mark> מָּבְתַּב ְאֶלהִים הוּא חָרוּת עַל־הַלְּחֹת. אַל־תִּקְרָא חָרוּ<mark>ת אֶלָּא</mark> <u>הַרוּת שָׁאֵין לְדָ בֶּן־חוֹרִין אֶלָא מִי שֶׁעוֹםֵק בְּתַלְמוּד תוֹרֶה.</u> וָבֶל־מִי שָׁעוֹםֵק בְּתַלְמוּד תוֹרָה הָרֵי וֶה מִתְעַלֶּה. שָׁנָאָ<mark>מֵר</mark> וּמִמַתְנָה נַחֲלִיאֵל וּמִנַּחֲלִיאֵל בָּמוֹת: (ג) הַלּוֹמֵד מֵחֲבֵרוֹ בֶּ<mark>בֶכְק</mark> אֶחָר או הַלָּכָה אַחַת אוֹ פָּסוּק אָחָר אוֹ הַבּוּר אֶחָר אוֹ אֲפִילוּ אות אַחַת צָרִיךְ לִנְהַג בּוֹ בָּבוֹד. שֶׁבֵּן מָצִינוּ בְּדָוִד מֶלֶּךְ יִשֹרָאֵל שֶׁלֹא לָמַד מֵאַחִיהְבֶּל אֶלָא שְׁנֵי דְבָרִים בִּלְבַד קְרָאוֹ <u>ַרַבוֹ אַלּוּפוֹ וּמְוְדָעוֹ שֶׁנֶּאֶמֵר וְאַתָּה אָנוֹשׁ בְּעֶרְבִּי אַלּוּפִי וּמְיְדָּעִי:</u> וַהַלאֹ רָבָרִים קַל וַהְשֶׁר. וּמַה דָּוִד מֶלֶךְ וִשְׂרָאִל שֶׁלֹּא לָמֵדּ מָאֲחִיתְׂפֶל אֶלָא שְׁנֵי דְבָרִים בּלְבָר קְרָאוֹ רַבּוֹ אֵלּוֹפּוֹ וּמְיְדָּעוֹ.

friend, how much more ought one who learns from his fellow a chapter, rule, verse, expression, or even a single letter, to pay him honor? And honor is nothing but Torah, as it is said. The wise shall inherit honor (Prov. iii. 35); and the perfect shall inherit good (Ibid. xxviii, 10). And good is nothing but Torah, as it is said, For I give you good doctrine, forsake ve not my Torah (Ibid. iv. 2). (4.) This is the way that is becoming for the study of the Torah: a morsel of bread with salt thou must eat, and water by measure thou must drink, thou must sleep upon the ground, and live a life of trouble the while thou toilest in the Torah. If thou doest this, Happy shalt thou be and it shall be well with thee (Psalm exxviii, 2); happy shalt thou be in this world, and it shall be well with thee in the world to come. (5.) Seek not greatness for thyself, and court not honor; let thy works exceed thy learning; and crave not after the table of kings; for thy table is greater than theirs, and thy crown is greater than theirs, and thy Employer is faithful to pay thee the reward of thy work. (6.) The Torah is greater than the priesthood and than royalty, seeing that royalty demands thirty qualifications,\* the priesthood twentyfour, t while the Torah is acquired by forty-eight. And these are they: By audible study; by distinct pronunciation; by understanding and discernment of the heart; by awe, reverence, meekness, cheerfulness; by ministering to the sages, by attaching oneself to colleagues, by discussion with disciples; by sedateness; by knowledge of the Scripture and of the Mishnah; by moderation in business, in intercourse with the world, in pleasure, in sleep, in conversation, in laughter; by longsuffering; by a good heart; by faith in the wise; by resignation

<sup>\*</sup>See Sanhedrin ch. ii.

<sup>†</sup>See Bala Kama, 110b, and Mid. Tanchuma, section Bamidbar.

הַלוֹמֵר מִחֲבָרוֹ פֶּנֶק אֶחָד אוֹ הֲלָכָה אֲחַת אוֹ בָּסוּק אֶחָד אוֹ דְּבוּר אֶחָד אוֹ אֲפִילוּ אוֹת אַחַת עַל־אַחַת בַּמָּה וְכַמָּה שֶׁצְרִיךְ לְנְהַג בּוֹ בָּבוֹד. וְאֵין בָּבוֹד אֶלָא תוֹרָה. שֶׁנֶאֶמֵר בָּבוֹד חַכַמִים יָנְחָלוּ וּתְמִימִים יִנְחַלוּ מוֹב. וְאֵין מוֹב אֶלָא תוֹרָה. שֶׁנֶאֱמֵר בִּי לֶקַח מוֹב נָתַתְּי לָבֶם תוֹרָתִי אַל־תַּצְוֹבוּ: (ד) בַּךְ הִיא בַּרְבָּה שֶׁל־תוֹרָה. פַּת בָּטֶלַח תאכל וּמַיָם בִּטְשוּרָה תִּשְׁתָּ<mark>ה</mark> וָעַל הָאָבֶץ תִּישָׁן וְחַיֵּי צַעַר תִּחָיֶה וּבַתוֹרָה אַתָּה עָמֵל **. אִם־** אַתָּה עְשָׂה בֵּן אַשְּׁרֶיךְ וְמוֹב לָךְ. אַשְׁרֶיךְ בָּעוֹלָם הַזֶּה וְמוֹב בָּד לָעוֹלָם הַבָּא: (ה) אַל־תְּבַקִּשׁ נְּדְלָּה לְעַצְּטֶךְ וְאַל־תַּחְמ<mark>ֹד</mark> בָּבוֹד. ֹיוֹתָר מִלְּמוּדָךְ עֲשָה. וְאַל־תִּתְאַנֶּה לְשְׁלְחָנֶם שֶׁל<mark>־</mark> מְלַכִים. שָשְׁלְחָנְה נָרוֹל מִשְׁלְחָנָם וְכִתְרָה נָרוֹל מִבּתְרָם. ּוָנֶאָטָן הוּא בַּעַל מְלַאּכְתָּך שָׁיִשַׁלֵּם לְדְּ שְׂכַר פְּעָלָּתֶךְ: () גְּדוֹלָה תוֹרָה יוֹתָר מִן־הַבְּהְנָה וּמִן־הַפֵּלְכוּת. שֶׁהַפֵּלְכוּת () <mark>וָקְגִית בִּשְׁלשִׁים מַצֵּלוֹת וְהַבְּהְנָה בְּעֶשְׂרִים וְאַרְבַּע וְהַתּוֹרָה</mark> נְקְגֵית בְּאַרְבָּעִים וּשְׁמוֹנֶה דְבָרִים. וְאֵלוּ הָן. בְתַלְמוּד בִּשְׁמִיצַת הָאֹזֶן. בַּצְרִיכַת שְׂפָּחָיִם. בְּבִינַת הַצֵּב בְּשִׂבּוּל הַ**כֵּב. בְּאֵימֶה. בְּיִרְאָה. בַּעֲ**נָוָה בְּשִׂמְחָה. בְּשִׁמוּשׁ חֲ<mark>כָמִים.</mark> בְּרַבּוּק חֲבָרִים. בְּפִּלְפוּל הַתַּלְמִידִים. בְּיִשׁוּב. בְּמִּקְרָא וּבְּמִשְׁנָה. בְּמִעוּם סְחוֹרָה. בְּמִעוּם דֶּרֶךְ אֶׁרֶץ. בְּמִ<mark>עוּם</mark> תַּצָנוג. בְּמִעוּם שִׁנָה. בְּמִעוּם שִׁיחָה. בְּמִעוּם שְׂחוֹק. בְּאֶׁרְדְּ ָאַפַּיִם. בְּלֶב־מוֹב. בָּאָמוּנַת חֲבָמִים. בְּקַבְּלַת הַיִּפוּרִים. AFTERNOON SERVICE FOR SABBATHS

under chastisement; by recognizing one's place, rejoicing in one's portion, putting a fence to one's words, claiming no merit ior oneself; by being beloved, loving the All-present, loving mankind, loving just courses, rectitude and reproof; by keeping oneself far from honor, not boasting of one's learning, nor delighting in giving decisions; by bearing the yoke with one's fellow, judging him favorably, and leading him to truth and peace; by being composed in one's study; by asking and answering, hearing and adding thereto (by one's own reflection); by learning with the object of teaching, and by learning with the object of practising; by making one's master wiser, fixing attention upon his discourse, and reporting a thing in the name of him who said it. So thou hast learnt, Whosoever reports a thing in the name of him who said it brings deliverance into the world, as it is said, And Esther told the king in the name of Mordecai (Esther ii. 22). (7.) Great is the Torah which gives life to those that practise it in this world and in the world to come, as it is said, For they are life unto those that find them, and health to all their flesh (Prov. iv. 22); and it says. It shall be health to thy navel, and marrow to thy bones (Ibid. iii. 8); and it says, It is a tree of life to them that grasp it, and of them that uphold it every one is rendered happy (Ibid. iii. 18); and it says, For they shall be a chaplet of grace unto thy head, and chains about thy neck (Ibid. i 9); and it says, It shall give to thine head a chaplet of grace: a crown of glory it shall deliver to thee (Ibid. iv. 9); and it says. For by me thy days shall be multiplied, and the years of thy life shall be increased (Ibid. ix. 11); and it says, Length of days is in its right hand; in its left hand are riches and honor (Ibid. iii. 16); and it says, For length of days, and years of life, and peace shall they add to thee (Ibid. iii. 2). (8.) R. Simeon, the son of Judah, in the name of R. Simeon, the son of Jochai, said, Beauty, strength, riches, honor, wisdom, old age and a hoary head and children are comely to the righteous and comely to the world, as it is said, The hoary head is a crown of glory, if it be found

הַמַּבִּיר אֶת־מְקוֹמוֹ. וְהַשָּׂמְחַ בְּחָלְקוֹ. וְהַעוֹשֶׁה קָנג לְדְבֶּרֵיוֹ. וְאֵינוֹ מַחְוִיק מוֹבָה לְעַצְמוֹ. אָהוּב. אוֹהֵב אֶת־הַפָּקוֹם. אוהב אֶת־הַבְּרִיּוֹת. אוֹהַב אֶת־הַצְּדָקוֹת. אוֹהַב אֶת־ הַמֵּישֶׁרִים. אוֹהֵב אֶת־הַתוֹבָחוֹת. וּמִתְרַחֵק מִן־הַבְּבוֹר. וָלא־מֵנִים לִבּוֹ בְּחַלְמוּדוֹ. וְאֵינוֹ שָׁמֵחַ בְּחוֹרָאָוּוֹ. נוֹשֵא בְעֹל עם־חַבֶּרוֹ. וּמַכְרִיעוֹ לְבַף וְכוּת. וּמַעֲמִידוֹ עַל־הָאָבֶת. וּמֵעֵמִידוֹ עַל־הַשָּׁלוֹם. וּמָתְנַשֵּׁב בְּתַלְמוּדוֹ. שׁוֹאֵל. וּמִשִּׁיב. שומש ומוסיף. הלומר על-מְנָת לְלַמֶּד. וְהַלּוֹמֶד עַל־מְנָת לַצֵשׁוֹת. הַמַּחְכִּים אֶת־רַבּוֹ. וְהַמְבַוּן אֶת־שְׁמוּעָתוֹ. וְהָאוֹמֵר דָּבֶר בְּשֵׁם אוֹמָרוֹ. הָא לַמַדְתָּ בְּלֹ־הָאוֹמֵר דָבָר בְּשִׁם אוֹמְרוֹ מֵבִיא נְאָלָה לָעוֹלָם. שֶׁנָּאָמֵר וַתְאֹמֶר אֶסְתֵּר לַמֶּלֶךְ בָשֵׁם מֵרְדָּכֵי: (וֹ) גִּרוֹלָה תּוֹרָה שֶׁהִיא נוֹתֶנֶת חַיִּים לְעוֹשֶׂי<mark>ה</mark>ְ בַּעוֹלֶם הַזֶּה וּבָעוֹלֶם הַבָּא. שֶׁנָּאָמֵר בִּי־חַיֵּים הַם לְמֹצְאִיהֶם וּלְכָּר־בְּשֶׂרוֹ מַרְפָּא. וְאוֹמֵר רָפְאוּת תְּהִי לְשָׁהֶךְ וְשִׁקּוּי לְעַצְמוֹתֶיךָ. וְאוֹמֵר עִץ־חַיִּים הִיא לַמַּחָוִיקִים בָּהּ וְתֹּמְכֶיהָ מְאָשֶׁר. וְאוֹמֵר כִּי דִּוְיַת חֵן הַם לְראׁשֶׁךְ וַצְנָקִים לְנַרְנְּ<mark>לֹתְךְּ.</mark> וָאוֹמֵר תִּמֵן לְראשְׁךְ לִוָיַת־חֵן צַּטֶּרֶת תִּפְּצֶּרֶת תְּבַוְּגֶּרֶ, וְאוֹמֵר כִּי בִי יִרְבּוּ יָמֶיְךְ וְיוֹמִיפּוּ לְּךְ שְׁנוֹת חַיִּים. וְאוֹמֵר אָרֶךְ יָמִים בִּימִינָה בִּשְׂמאולָה עְשֶׁר וְכָבוֹד. וְאוֹמֵר כִּיּ אָרֶךְ יָמִים וּשְׁנוֹת חַיִּים וְשָׁלוֹם יוֹמִיפוּ לָךְ: (ח) רַבִּי שִׁמְעוֹן בָּן־יְהוּדָה מִשְּׁם רַבִּי שִׁמְעוֹן בָּן־יוֹחֵי אוֹמֵר. הַנּוֹי וְהַבְּהַ וָהָעְשֶׁר וְהַבֶּבוֹר וְהַחָּכְמָה הַזִּקְנָה וְהַשִּׂיבָה וְהַבָּנִים נָאֶה לצּרִיקִים וְנָאָה לָעוֹלֶם. שֶׁנָּאָמַר עֲמֶלֶת תִּפְּאָרֶת שִׁיבְּה

in the way of righteousness (Ibid. xvi. 31); and it says. The glory of young men is their strength, and the adornment of old men is the hoary head (Ibid. xx. 29); and it says, A crown unto the wise is their riches (Ibid. xiv. 24); and it says, Children's children are the crown of old men, and the adornment of children are their fathers (Ibid. xvii. 6); and it is said. Then the moon shall be confounded and the sun ashamed; for the Lord of hosts shall reign in Mount Zion and in Jerusalem, and before his elders shall be glory (Isaiah xxiv. 23). R. Simeon, the son of Menasya, said, These seven qualifications which the sages enumerated as becoming to the righteous were all realized in Rabbi Judah the Prince, and in his sons. (9.) R. José, the son of Kisma, said, I was once walking by the way, when a man met me and saluted me, and I returned the salutation. He said to me, Rabbi, from what place art thou? I said to him, I come from a great city of sages and scribes. He said to me, If thou art willing to dwell with us in our place, I will give thee a thousand thousand golden dinars and precious stones and pearls. I said to him, Wert thou to give me all the silver and gold and precious stones and pearls in the world, I would not dwell anywhere but in a home of the Torah; and thus it is written in the book of Psalms by the hands of David, King of Israel, The law of thy mouth is better unto me than thousands of gold and silver (Psalm exix. 72); and not only so, but in the hour of man's departure neither silver nor gold nor precious stones nor pearls accompany him, but only Torah and good works, as it is said, When thou walkest it shall lead thee; when thou liest down it shall watch over thee; and when thou awakest it shall talk with thee (Prov. vi. 22):-when thou walkest it shall lead thee-in this world; when thou liest down it shall watch over thee-in the grave; and when thou awakest it shall talk with thee—in the world to come. And it says, The silver is mine, and the gold is בָּדֶרֶךְ צָדָקָה תִּפֶּצִא. וָאוֹמֵר תִּפְּאֶרֶת בַּחוּרִים כֹּחָם <u>וֹהַדֵּר</u> וָלַנִים שִׁיבָה. וְאוֹמֵר עֲפֶלֶת חַבָּמִים עַשְּׁרָם. וְאוֹמֵר עֲפֶלֶת וְהַנִּים בְּנֵי בָנִים וְתִּבְּאֶרֶת בָּנִים אֲבוֹתָם. וְאוֹמֵר וְחָבְּרָה הַלְבָנָחוּבוֹשָׁחהַחַמָּחבִּי־בָּעֹלְדְיָנְצָבָאוֹת בְּהַר צִיוֹןוּבִירוּשָׁ<u>לְ</u>ם וָגֶגֶר וְקַנְיו בָּבוֹר: רַבִּי שִׁמְעוֹן בֶּן־מְנַסְיָא אוֹמֵר. אַדּוּ שֶׁבַע מָהוֹת שֶׁבָּנוּ חֲבָמִים לַצַּדִּיקִים בְּצָּם נִתְבַוְּמוּ בְּרַבִּי וּבְבָנִיו: (מ) אָמַר רַבִּי יוֹםי בָּן־קּסְבָא. פַּעֲם אַחַת הָיִיְתִי מְּחַקֵּדְ בַּדְּרֶ<mark>ךְ</mark> יּבְּגַע בִּי אָדָם אֶחָר וְנָתְן־לִי שָׁלוֹם וְהָחָוַרְתִּי לוֹ שָׁלוֹם. אֲמַר לִי. רַבִּי מֵאֵי־זָה מָקוֹם אָתָה. אָמַרְתִּי לוֹ. מֵעִיר גְּרוֹלָה שֶׁל־־ חַבָּמִים וָשֶׁל־סוֹפָּרִים אָנִי. אָמַר לִי. רַבִּי רְצוֹנְךְ שֶׁתַּדוּר עִפְּנִוּ <mark>בְּטְקוֹמֵנוּ וַאֲנִי אֶתֵן לְדָּ אֶלֶ רְאֵלֶפִים דִּינְרֵי זָהָב וַאֲבָנִים מוֹבוֹת</mark> וּמַרְגָּלְיוֹת. אָמַרְתִּי לוֹ. אם אַתָּה נוֹתוֹ לִי בָּל־בֶּקֶף וְזָהָב וַאֲבָנִים מוֹבוֹת וּמַרְנָלִיוֹת שֶׁבָּעוֹלָם אֵינִי דְר אֶלָּא בִּמְקוֹם תורה. וְבון בָתוּב בְּבִבָּר תְּהִנִּים עַל־יְיִדִי דָוָד מֶלֶךְ יִשְׂרָאֵל. מוב לי קורת פוד מַצַּלְפִי נָהָב נְבָסֶךְ. וְלֹא עוֹד אֶלָא שָׁבִשְׁעַת פָּמִירָתוֹ שֶׁל־אָדָם אִין מְלַוִּים לוֹ לְאָדָם לאׁ בֶכֶּף וְלֹא זָהָב וְלֹא אֲבָנִים מוֹבוֹת וּמַרְנָּלִיוֹת אֶלָא תוֹרָה וּמַעֲשִׂים מוֹבִים בּלְבָד . שֶׁנָאֶמֵר בְּהָתְהַלֶּכְדְ תַּנְחָה אֹתְךְ בְּשֶׁבְבְּדְ תִשְׁמֹר עֶלֶיךְ וַהַקִּיצִוֹתָ הִיא תִשִּיחֶךְ. בְּהַתְהַלֶּכְךְ תַּנְחֶה אֹתֶךְ בָּעוֹלֶם הַנֶּה בְּשֶׁכְבָּךְ תִּשְׁמוֹר עָלֶוְךְ בַּקְבֶר וַהַקּיצוֹתָ הָיא תְשִּׁיחֶךְ לֶעוֹלֶם הַבָּא. וְאוֹמֵר לִי הַכֶּסֶף וְלִּי הַוְהָב

mine, saith the Lord of hosts (Haggai ii. 8). (10.) Five possessions the Holy One, blessed be he, made especially his own in his world, and these are they, The Torah, heaven and earth, Abraham, Israel, and the house of the sanctuary. Whence know we this of the Torah? Because it is written, The Lord possessed me as the beginning of his way, before his works, from of old (Prov. viii. 22). Whence of heaven and earth? Because it is written, Thus saith the Lord, The heaven is my throne, and the earth is my footstool: what manner of house will ve build unto me? and what manner of place for my rest? (Isaiah lxvi. 1); and it says, How manifold are thy works. O Lord! In wisdom hast thou made them all: the earth is full of thy possessions (Psalm civ. 24). Whence of Abraham? Because it is written, And he blessed him, and said, Blessed be Abram of the Most High God, possessor of heaven and earth (Genesis xiv. 19). Whence of Israel? Because it is written, Till thy people pass over, O Lord, till the people pass over which thou hast acquired (Exod. xv. 16); and it says, As for the saints that are in the earth, they are noble ones in whom is all my delight (Psalm xvi. 3). Whence of the house of the sanctuary? Because it is written, The place, O Lord, which thou hast made for thee to dwell in, the sanctuary, O Lord, which thy hands have prepared (Exod. xv. 17); and it says, And he brought them to the border of his sanctuary, to this mountain which his right hand had acquired (Psalm lxxviii. 54). (11). Whatsoever the Holy One, blessed be he, created, in his world he created but for his glory, as it is said, Everything that is called by my name, it is for my glory I have created it, I have formed it, yea, I have made it (Isaiah xliii. 7); and it says, The Lord shall reign for ever and ever (Exod, xv. 18).

Rabbi Chananya, the son of Akashya, said, The Holy One, blessed be he, was pleased to make Israel worthy; wherefore he gave them a copious Torah and many commandments, as it is said, It pleased the Lord, for his righteousness' sake, to magnify the Torah and make it honorable (Isaiah xlii. 21).

"It is our duty," etc., p. 262. Mourner's Kaddish, p. 263.

וְאָם וְיָ צְבָאוֹת: (י) חֲמִשָּׁה קּוְיָנִים קַנָה לוֹ הַקָּרוֹשׁ בָּרוּוְדּ הוא בְּעוֹלָמוֹ וְאֵלֵּוּ הַן. תּוֹרֶה קּנְיָן אֶחָר שָׁפַּוִם וַאָּרֶץ קּנְיָן אֶחָר צַבְרָהָם קִנָין אֶחָר יִשְּׂרָאֵל קִנְין אֶחָר בִּית הַמִּקְּדָשׁ ָקנְיָן אֶחָד: תוֹרָה מִנַוִן. דְּכְתִיב יְיָ קַנְנְי רֵאשִׁית דַּרְבּוֹ <u>קֶּדֶם</u> מָבָעֶלֶיו מֵצָּו: שָׁמַוִם וָצָּרֶץ מִנוּן. דְּכְתִיב כּה צָמַר וָנְ הַשְּׁמַוִ<mark>ם</mark> בָּםאִי וַהַאָּכֶץ הַדֹבׁ רַגְּלַי אֵי־טֶה בַּיְת אֲשֶׁר תִּבְנוּ־לִי וְאֵי־<del>טֶה</del> בָּקוֹם מְנוּחָתִי. וְאוֹמֵר מָה רַבּוּ מַעֲשֶׂיךּ וְיָ כְּלֶם בְּחָבְמָוּוֹ עָשִׂיתָ מֶלְאָה הָאָרֶץ קֹנָינֶ הְּ: אַבְּרָהָם מִנֵּוְן. דְּבְּתִיב וַוְבָּרֵבְ<mark>הוּ</mark> נַיּאַבֶּר בַּרוּךְ אַבְרָם לְאֵל עֶלְיוֹן לְגֵה שָׁבַוִים וָאָרֶץ: יִשְׂרָאֵל מַנַין.דְכָתִיב עַד־יַעֲבֹר עַמְּךְ יָיָ עַד־יַנְעַבֹר עַם־וּוֹ קַנְיִתְ.וְאוֹמֵר לָקְרוֹשִׁים אֲשֶׁר־בָּאֶרֶץ הַמֶּה וְאַדִּירֵי כָּל־חָבָּאִי בְם : בִּית הַמּקְרָשׁ מִנֵּוְן. דּכְתִיב טָכוֹן לְשִׁבְתְּךָ פַּעַלְתָּ וְיָ מִקְּדָשׁ אֲדֹנִי בּוֹנָנוּ יָדֶיךְ. וְאוֹמֵר וַיְבִיאֵם אֶל־וְּבוּל קָרְשׁוֹ הַר־זֶה לָּנְתָּה יָמֶינוֹ: (יא) כֹל מַה־שֶּׁבָּרָא הַמָּדוֹשׁ בְּרוֹךְ הוֹא בְּעוֹלְמוֹ לֹא בְּרָאוֹ אֶצְּא לִכְבוֹדוֹ. שָׁנָאֶמֵר כֹּל הַנְּקְרָא בִשְׁמִי וְלִבְבוֹדִי בָּרָאתיו וְצַרְתִּיו צִּף עֲשִׂיתִיו: וְאוֹמֵר. וְיָ וֹיִמְלֹדְּ לְעֹלֶם וָעֶד:

שָׁנֶאֶמֶר וָיָ חָפֵּץ לְּמַשֵּׁן צִּדְּקוֹ נַנְּדִּיל תּוֹרָה וַנִאְּנִית וֹמְּבְּרוֹשׁ בְּרוּךְ הוּא לְזַכוֹת אֶת־יִשְׂרָאֵל לְפִיכָךְ הִרְבָּה לָהֶם תּוֹרָה וּמִאְווֹת. בַּבִּי חֲנַנְיָא בָּן־עָּקַשְׁיָא אוֹמֵר. רָצָה הַקָּרוֹשׁ בְּרוּךְ הוּא

עלינו , סָרִישׁ יָתוֹם , 262, סָרִישׁ יָתוֹם, שָּ. 263.

# SERVICE FOR THE CONCLUSION OF THE SABBATH

Psalm cxliv.

A Psalm of David. Blessed be the Lord my rock, who teacheth my hands to war, and my fingers to fight: my lovingkindness, and my fortress, my stronghold, and my deliverer; my shield, and he in whom I take refuge: who subdueth my people under me. Lord, what is man, that thou regardest him? or the son of man, that thou takest account of him? Man is like to vanity: his days are as a shadow that passeth away. Bow thy heavens, O Lord, and come down: touch the mountains, and they shall smoke. Flash forth lightning, and scatter them; send out thine arrows, and discomfit them. Stretch forth thine hands from above: rescue me, and deliver me out of great waters, out of the hand of strangers; whose mouth speaketh vanity, and their right hand is a right hand of falsehood. I will sing a new song unto thee, O God: upon a harp of ten strings will I sing praises unto thee. It is he that giveth salvation unto kings: who rescueth David his servant from the hurtful sword. Rescue me, and deliver me out of the hand of strangers, whose mouth speaketh vanity, and their right hand is a right hand of falsehood.—When our sons shall be as plants grown tall in their youth, and our daughters as corner-stones hewn after the fashion of a palace; when our garners are full, affording all manner of store, and our sheep bring forth by thousands; yea, are multiplied by tens of thousands in our fields; when our oxen are well laden: when there is no breach and no surrender, and no

# ערבית למוצאי שבת:

תהלים קמ"ד

לְדָוִד ו בָּרוּךְ יְהוָה צוּרִי, הַמְּלַמִּד יָדֵי לַקְרָב. אָצִבְעוֹתֵי לַמִּלְחָמָה: חַסְדִּי וּמְצוּדָתִי, מִשְׂנַבִּי וּמְפַּלְמִי־לִי, מָנִנִּי וּבוֹ חָקִיתִי, דְרוֹדֵד עַמִּ<mark>י תַחְתִּי:</mark> יָרוָה, כְּה־אֶדֶם וַתִּדָעֵהוּ, בָּן־אָנוֹשׁ, וַתְּחַשְּׁבְּהוּ: אָרָם לַהֶבֶל דָּמָה, יָמָיו בְּצֵל עוֹבֶר: יְהוַה, הַמּ־ שָׁמֶיךּ וְתָרֵד, גַּע בָּדָרִים וְיָגָשָׁנוּ: בְּרֹק בָּרָק וּתְפִּיצִם, שְׁלַח חָצֶּיךּ וּתְהָמֵם: שְׁלַח יָבֶיךּ מִמְּרוֹם, פָּצָנִי וְהַצִּילֵנִי מִפַּיִם רַבִּים, מִיַּד בְּנֵי־נֵכְר: אֲשֶׁר־ פִּיהֶם דָבֶּר־שָׁוְא וִימִינָם וְמִין שְׁהֶר: אֱלֹהִים, שִׁיר חָדָשׁ אָשִׁירָה לַּךְ, בְּגַבֶּל עַשׂוֹר אֲזַמְּרָה־לַךְּ: הַנּוֹתֵן הְשׁוּעָה לַמְּלָכִים, הַפּּוֹצֶה אָת־דְּוָד עַבְ<del>בּוֹ,</del> מָחֶרֵב רָעָה: פְּצִוּי וְהַצִּילֵוִי מִיַּד בְּנִי־נֵכָּר, אֲשֶׁר־־ פּיהֶם דַּבֶּר־שָׁוְא, וִימִינָם וְמִין שָׁכֶר: אֲשֶׁר בְּג<u>ְינוּ,</u> בָנְמִעִים מְנָדֶלִים בִּנְעוּרֵיהָם, בְּנוֹתִינוּ כְזְוִיּוֹת מָהְשָּׁבוֹת תַּבְנִית הֵיכָל: מְזְוֵינוּ מְלֵאִים, מְפִּיקִים אָזַן אֶל זַן, צאונגו מַאֲלִיפוֹת, מְרָבְּבוֹת, בְּחוּצוֹתֵינוּ: אַלּוּפֵינוּ מְסָבָּלִים, אֵין פֶּרֶץ וָאֵין יוֹצֵאת, וָאֵין

lamentation in our streets; happy is the people, that is in such a case: yea, happy is the people, whose God is the Lord.

#### Psalm 1xvii.

For the Chief Musician; on Neginoth. A Psalm. A Song. May God be gracious unto us, and bless us; may he cause his face to shine upon us. (Selah.) That thy way may be known upon the earth, thy salvation among all nations. Let the peoples give thanks unto thee, O God; let all the peoples give thanks unto thee. O let the nations rejoice and exult: for thou wilt judge the peoples with equity, and lead the nations upon the earth. (Selah.) Let the peoples give thanks unto thee, O God; let all the peoples give thanks unto thee. The earth hath yielded her increase: God, even our God, shall bless us. God shall bless us; and all the ends of the earth shall fear him.

For Evening Service, Amidah and Kaddish to "And say ye Amen," see pp. 128-149. Then say the following:

And let the pleasantness of the Lord our God be upon us: and establish thou the work of our hands upon us; yea, the work of our hands establish thou it.

#### Psalm xci.

He that dwelleth in the sheiter of the Most High abideth under the shadow of the Almighty. I say of the Lord, He is my refuge and my fortress; my God in whom I trust.—For he shall deliver thee from the snare of the fowler, and from the noisome pestilence.

אָנְהָה, בִּרְחֹבֹתִינוּ: אַשְׁרֵי הָעָם שֶׁבְּכָה לּוֹ, אַשְׁרֵי בָּעָם, שֵׁיְהְוָה אֱלֹהָיו:

### תהלים ס"ו

לַמְנַצֵּחַ בִּנְנִינֹת, מִזְמוֹר שִׁיר: אֱלֹהִים יִחָנֵנְוּ וָיבֶרֶבֵנוּ יְנָאֵר פָּנִיו אָתָּנוּ מֵלֶה: לָדַעַת בָּאָרֵץ דַרָבֶּךְ בָּבֶל־גּוֹיִם יִשׁוּעָתֵךְ: יוֹדוּךְ עַמִּים ו אַלֹּדִים, יוֹרָוּךְ עַמִּים בָּלֶם: יִשְׂמְחוּ וִירַנְנוּ לְאָמִּים, בִּי־ תָשָׁפּמ עַמִּים מִישׁר, ולְאָמִּים בַּאָרֶץ תַּוְחֵם סֶלְה: יוֹרוּך עַמִּים ו אֱלֹהִים, יוֹרוּך עַמִּים כָּלָם: אָרֵץ נְּתָנֶה יְבוּלָה, יִבְרָבֵנוּ אֵלהִים, אֵלהֵינוּ: יְבְרַבֵנוּ אָלהִים, וְיִירָאוּ אוֹתוֹ, כְּל־אַפְּםִי־אָרֵץ:

For Evening Service, Amidah and Kaddish to בעלבוא ואמרל אמן, see pp. 128-149. Then say the following.

וִיהִי נְעַם אֲדֹנָי אֵלהֵינוּ עָלֵינוּ, וּמַעַשֵּׁה <u>יָהֵינוּ,</u> בוֹנְנָה עָלֵינוּ, וּמַעֲשֵׁה יָבֵינוּ, בּוֹנַנַהוּ:

ישֶׁב בִּםֶתֵר צִלְיוֹן, בְצֵל שַׁדֵי יִתְלוֹנָן: אֹמֵר לַירוֹר, מַהָסִי וּמְצוּדָתִי, אֱלֹהַי, אֶבְמַח־בּוֹ : כִּי רוא יַצִּילָך מְפַּח יָכְוּשׁ, מִהֶבֶּר הַוּוֹת: בְּצָבְרָתוֹ

He shall cover thee with his pinions, and under his wings shalt thou take refuge: his truth shall be a shield and a buckler. Thou shalt not be afraid of the terror by night, nor of the arrow that flieth by day; of the pestilence that walketh in darkness, nor of the plague that ravageth at noon day. A thousand may fall at thy side, and ten thousand at thy right hand; it shall not come nigh unto thee. Only with thine eyes shalt thou look on, and see the retribution of the wicked.— For thou, O Lord, art my refuge.—Thou hast made the Most High thy dwelling place; there shall no evil befall thee, neither shall any scourge come nigh thy tent. For he shall give his angels charge over thee, to keep thee in all thy ways. They shall bear thee upon their hands, lest thou strike thy foot against a stone. Thou shalt tread upon the lion and the adder: upon the young lion and the serpent shalt thou trample.—Because he hath set his love upon me, therefore will I deliver him: I will set him on high, because he knoweth my name. When he calleth upon me, I will answer him; I will be with him in trouble: I will deliver him and honor him. With length of days will I satisfy him, and will let him see my salvation. Repeat the last verse.

But thou art holy, O thou that dwellest amid the praises of Israel And one cried unto another, and said, Holy, holy, holy is the Lord of hosts: the whole earth is full of his glory. \*And they receive sanction the one from the other, and say, Holy in the highest heavens, the place of his divine abode; holy upon earth, the work of his might; holy for ever and to all eternity is the Lord of hosts: the whole earth is full of the radio

<sup>\*</sup> The Chaldee paraphrase of the preceding verse.

יַםֶּךְ לֶדְ, וִתְחַת בָּנָפָּיו תִּחָםֵה, צִנָּה וִכֹחַרָה אֲמָתּוֹ: לא-תירָא מִפַּחַד לָיִלָה, מֵחֵץ יַעוּף יוֹמֶם: מִהָבֶּר בַּאָפֶּל יַחַלֹדְ, מִקְמֵב יָשׁוּד צְּחֲרָיִם: יִפּל מִאִּדְדְּ אַלֶר, וּרָבָבָה מִימִינֵד, אַלֵיך לֹא יִנְשׁ: רַק בִּעִינֵיך תַבִּים, וְשִׁלְּמֵת רְשָׁעִים תִּרְאָה: כִּי־אַתָּה יְהוְה מַחָסִי, עַלִּיוֹן שַמְתָּ מִעוֹנֵךְ: לֹא־תִאָנֵה אֵלֵיךְ רַעָה, וְגָגַע לא־יִקְרַב בְּאָהָלֶד: כִּי מַלְאָבָיו יָצַנָּה־כָּּדְּ, לִשְׁמָרָדְ, בְּכָל־דְּרָבֵיְדְ: עַל־בַּבַּיִם יַשְּׂאִינְדּ׳ פָּן תִּוּף בְּאָבֶן רַוְּלֶד: עַל־שַׁחַל נְפָתֵן תָּדָרֹךְ, תִּרָמֹם בָּפִּיר וְתַנִּין: כִּי בִי חְשַׁק וַאֲפַּלִּמְהוּ, אַשַּׂוָּבֶהוּ, כִּי־יָדע שְׁמִי: וִקְרָאִנִי וְאָעָנִהוּ, עִמּוֹ אָנֹכִי בָצֶרָה, אֲחַלְּאָהוּ וַאֲכַבְּהֵהוּ: אְּרֶךְ וָמִים Repeat the last verse. מָשִׁבִּיעָהוּ, וְאַרְאָרוּר, בִּישׁוּעָתִי וָאַתָּה קָרוֹשׁ, יוֹשֵׁב תְּהָלּוֹת יִשְׂרָאֵל: וִכְּרָא וֵה אָל־וָהוָאָבֵר, כָּרוֹשׁ בָּרוֹשׁ בָּרוֹשׁ יֵי צִבְאוֹת, מִלֹא בָל־הַאֶּהֶץ כְּבוּדוּ, וּמְקַבְּלִין דֵן מִן־דֵּן, וְאָמְרִין קַדִּישׁ בִּשְׁמֵי מְרוֹמָא עִלְאָד, בֵּית שָׁבִינְתָּה. קַדִּישׁ עַל־אַרְעָא עוֹבַד נְבוּרְתֵה. כַדִּישׁ לִעָלַם וּלְעָלִמִי עָלְמַיָּא. יִי אָבָאוֹת, מַלְיָא כָל־אַרְעָא זִיו יִקְרֵה:

ance of his glory. Then a wind lifted me up, and I heard behind me the voice of a great rushing (saying), Blessed be the glory of the Lord from his place. \*Then a wind lifted me up, and I heard behind me the voice of a great rushing, of those who uttered praises, and said, Blessed be the glory of the Lord from the region of his divine abode. The Lord shall reign for ever and ever. \*The kingdom of the Lord endureth for ever and to all eternity. O Lord, the God of Abraham, of Isaac and of Israel, our fathers, keep this for ever in the imagination of the thoughts of the heart of thy people, and direct their heart unto thee. And he, being merciful, forgiveth iniquity and destroyeth not: yea, many a time he turneth his anger away, and doth not stir up all his wrath. For thou, O Lord, art good and forgiving, and abounding in lovingkindness to all them that call upon thee. Thy righteousness is an everlasting righteousness, and thy Law is truth. Thou wilt show truth to Jacob and lovingkindness to Abraham, according as thou hast sworn unto our fathers from the days of old. Blessed be the Lord day by day; if one burdeneth us, God is our salvation. (Selah). The Lord of hosts is with us; the God of Jacob is our stronghold. (Selah.) O Lord of hosts, happy is the man who trusteth in thee. Save, Lord: may the King answer us on the day when we call. Blessed is our God, who hath created us for his glory, and hath separated us from them that go astray, and hath given us the Law of truth and planted everlasting life in our midst. May he open our heart unto his Law, and place his love and fear within our hearts, that we

<sup>\*</sup> The Chaldee paraphrase of the preceding verse.

וַהָּשָּׂאָנִי רִיחַ, וָאֶשְׁמַע אַחֲרֵי קוֹל רַצַשׁ נְּרוֹל, בַרוּך בִבוּד־יִיָ מִמְקוֹמוֹ: וּנְטַלְתַנִי רוּהָא, וְשִׁמְנֵת בַּתַרֵי קָל וָיַעַ שַׁנָּיא, דִּי מְשַׁבְּחִין וִאָּמְרִין. בְּרִידְ יָקֶרָא דִי יִיָמָאֲתַר בֵּית שָׁבִינְתֵּה: יִיַ ו וִמְלֹדְ לִעֹלֶם וָעֶר: יָיָ מַלְכוּתָה קָאָם לִעָּלַם וּלְעַלְמֵי עַלְמַיָא: ָיָיָ אֵלהֵי אַבְרָהָם יִצִּחָק וַיִשְׂרָאֵל אֲבוֹתִינוּ. שְׁ<mark>מִרָה־</mark> זאת לְעוֹלָם, לִיצֵר מַחִשָּׁבוֹת לְבַב עַמֵּךּ, וָהָבֵן לָבֶבֶם אָלֵיך: וְהוּא רַחוּם, וְבַפֶּר עַוֹן וְלֹא יַשְׁחִית, וָהַרְבָּה לְהָשִׁיב אַפּוֹ וָלֹא יָעִיר בָּל־חַמָּתוֹ: כִּי־ אַתָּה אַרֹנֵי מוֹב וִסַלָּח, וַרַב־תַּמֵר לִבֶּל־קֹראֵיך: אָדְקָתְדְּ אֶדֶק לְעוֹלָם, וְתוֹרָתִדְּ אֲמֵת: תִּתוֹן אֲמֵת לְיַעֲלָב, חֶפֶר לְאַבְרָהָם, אֲשֵׁר־וִשְׁבַּעְתָּ לַאֲבֹתֵינוּ מִימֵי קָדֶם: בֶּרוּךְ אֲדֹנֵי, יוֹם ו יוֹם, יַצַּמָם־לַנְוּ, הָאֵל וְשׁוּעָתֵנוּ חֶלֶה: וְיָ אָבָאוֹת עִמְּנוּ, מִשְׂנֵב־לָ<mark>נוּ</mark> אַלהי יַצַּלָב הַלָּה: וָיָ צְּבָאוֹת, אַשְׁהֵי אָדָם בּמִחַ בָּר: יִי הוֹשִׁיעָה. הַמֵּלֵדְ יַעֲנֵנוּ בְיוֹם־קָרָאֵנוּ: בָּרוּדְ אַלהֵינוּ שַׁבְּרָאֵנוּ לִבִּבוֹרוֹ, וִהִבְדִּילֵנוּ מִן־הַתּוֹעִים, וְנָתַן לְנוּ תּוֹרַת אֲבֶּת, וְהַיֵּי עוֹלֶם נָטַע בִּתוֹבֵנוּ. הוּא יִפִתַּח לִבֶּנוּ בְּתוֹרָתוֹ, וַיָשֵׂם בְּלַבֵּנוּ אַהַבְּתוֹ וְיִרְאָתוֹ,

may do his will and serve him with a perfect heart, that we may not labor in vain, nor bring forth for confusion. May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that we may keep thy statutes in this world, and be worthy to live to witness and inherit happiness and blessing in the days of the Messiah and in the life of the world to come. To the end that my glory may sing praise unto thee, and not be silent: O Lord my God, I will give thanks unto thee for ever. Blessed is the man that trusteth in the Lord, and whose trust the Lord is. Trust ye in the Lord for ever; for in Jah the Lord is an everlasting rock. And they that know thy name will put their trust in thee; for thou hast not forsaken them that seek thee, Lord. It pleased the Lord, for his righteousness' sake, to magnify the Law and to make it honorable.

Should a Festival occur on any day of the following week, "And let the pleasantness," etc., and "But thou art holy," are not said. If the Fast of the Ninth of Ab commences at the termination of the Sabbath, "And let the pleasantness," etc., is omitted.

Reader.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Reader.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

וְלַבְּעֲשׁוֹת רְצוֹנוֹ וּלְעָבְרוֹ בְּלֵבְר שְׁלָם. לְּמַעַן לֹא וְיַבְאָשׁוֹת רְצוֹנוֹ וּלְעָבְרוֹ בְּנִבְי יְנִי רְצוֹן מִלְּפְנִוְךְ הַנְּתְּלְּחִנוּ וִאלֹחִ הַפְּאִים וּלְחַיִּי הְעוֹלְם הַבְּא: לְמַעַּ יְנִפְּיִרְּךְ רַנְּוֹנִוּ וִאלֹחִ יִבְּטַּח בַּיִי, וְנִירַשׁ מוֹבְח וּבְּרָבְה, יְנַפְּיִרְךְ בְנִוֹנְ וִנְהְנִי שִׁנִרְ לִבְּי לְעוֹלְם אוֹנְךְבְּ יְנַפְּיִרְךְ בְנִוֹנִ וְעִלְּמִים: וְּלְאׁ יִדִּם. יְיָ אָּלְהֵי לְעוֹלְם הּבְּא: לְמַעַן יְנַפְּיִרְךְ בְנִוֹנִ וְלִאׁ יִדִּם. יְיָ אָּלְהֵי לְעוֹלְם הַבְּא: לְמַעַן יְנַפְיִרְךְ בְנִוֹנִי עִוֹלְם אוֹנְרְבָּי יְנִ מְּלְחִי וְנִילְם אוֹנְרְבָּי יְנִ מְּלְחֵי וְלִם מוֹלְם אוֹנְרְבָּי יְנְ מָּלְבִר עִוֹלְם אוֹנְרָבְיּ יְנִיבְמְחוּ בַּיְי עְנִירִעָּי שִׁמָּן כִּיְּי בְּיִרְיִי עִוֹלְם אוֹנְרָבְיּ יְנִבְּמְחוּ בְּיָי עְנִרִּים, וְּלִבְּי שִׁנְּחָר וְּלִבְיוֹ וְיִנִּים וֹנִי עִּבְּרִים, וְנִיבְשׁ חִוֹּבְים וְנִיבְים אוֹנְרָבְיּים:

Should a Festival occur on any day of the following week, יהי נְעַם and יהָה מְרוֹשׁ are not said. If the Fast of the 9th of Ab commences at the termination of the Sabbath, is omitted.

יתְנַדֵּל וְיִתְקַדֵּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא. בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְּרָא בִּרְיבִּא. בְּעַלְמָא דִּי־בְרָא בִּרְיבִּא. וְיִמְלִיךְ מַלְכוּתִה בְּחַיֵּיכוֹן וּבְּחַיֵּי דִּי־ בָל-בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל בַּעֲנָלָא וּבִוְמֵן קָרִיב. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יהָא שְׁמָה רַבָּא מְבַרַךּ לְעָלַם וּלְעָלְמִי Cong. and Reader.

Reader.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Accept our prayer in mercy and in favor.

Reader.—May the prayers and supplications of all Israel be accepted by their Father who is in heaven; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore.

Reader.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

Reader.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

On Chanukah the lights are here kindled by the Reader.

And God give thee of the dew of heaven, and of the fatness of the earth, and plenty of corn and wine: let peoples serve thee, and nations bow down to thee: be lord over thy brethren, and let thy mother's sons bow down to thee: cursed be every one that curseth thee, and blessed be every one that blesseth thee. And God Almighty bless thee, and make thee fruitful, and multiply thee, that thou mayest be a company of peoples; and give thee the blessing of Abraham, to thee and to thy seed with thee; that thou mayest inherit the land of thy sojournings, which God gave unto Abraham. From the God of thy father—

יִתְבָּרֵךְ וְיִשְׁתַבֵּח וְיִתְבָּאֵר וְיִתְרַשֵׁם וְיִתְנַשֵּׂא ְּרִיךְ הוּא. וְיִתְהַדֵּר וְיִתְעַלֶּה וְיִתְהַלֵּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־קְּךְשָׁא בְּרִיךְ הוּא. לְעֵלֶא מִוֹ־בָּל־בִּרְבָתָא וְשִׁירָתָא הְּשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנָחָטָתָא דִּי־ אָמִירָן בְּעַלְמָא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

בּקבֶּל בְּרַחֲמִים וּבְרָצוֹן אֶת תִּפּלָתֵנוּ: Cong.

Reader. הַּתְּכַבַּל צְלוֹתְהוֹן וּבֶעוּתְהוֹן דִּי־כֶל־יִשְׂרָאֵל ְכֵּדְם אֲבוּהוֹן דִּי בִשְׁכַיָּא. וָאִמְּוֹרוֹ אָמֵן:

יָהִי שֵׁם יָיָ מְבֹרָך מֵעַתָּה וְעַר עוֹלָם: Cong.

יָהֵא שְׁלָמָא רַבָּא מִן־שְׁמֵיָא, וְחַיִּים עָלֵוְנוּ Reader. וְעַל־בָּל יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָן, עשָׁה שָׁמַיִם וָאָּבֶץ: Cong.

עשֶׁה שָׁלוֹם, עָלֵוְנוּ Reader. עשֶׁה שָׁלוֹם, עָלֵוְנוּ Reader. יַעָלִיבָּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

On Chanukah the lights are here kindled by the Reader.

לָרִהִּׁעַּב אָת־אָרֵא מִּיִּרִים אָפִּרַבָּטִן אָרְנִים לִאַבְרַבָּטִ מַּמִּים: וֹוֹמֵּוּלְּב אָת-בִּרְבּּע אַבְרָנִם לְּב וּלְזִרְאָב אִמָּר בְּרִוּב: וְאִּרְ הַּבִּי וִבָּנִב אִתְּב וְזִפְּנִב וְזִרְבֶּב וְטִיוֹת לִּלְּםׁלְ לְאַטֵּוֹב וְזִהְּשַּׁנִוּוּ לְּב בְּצִי אִאָּב אִרְנִינִב אָרוּר וּמִּבְּנִבּיׁרְ וְזִמְּרִם: זַמַּלְרָוּב מַּמִּים וְזִשְּׁתַּוֹם לְּב לְאָמִים וְטִוּנִה וְּבִּרְּ וְזִמֶּנוֹ-לְּב נְאָבִים מְמֵּב בִּיִּבְיִ

may he help thee, and the Almighty may he bless thee with blessings of the heavens above, blessings of the deep that coucheth beneath, blessings of the breasts and the womb. The blessings of thy father have prevailed above the blessings of my progenitors unto the utmost bound of the everlasting hills: may they be on the head of Joseph, and on the crown of the head of him that is prince among his brethren. And he will love thee, and bless thee, and multiply thee: he will also bless the fruit of thy body and the fruit of thy ground, thy corn and thy wine and thine oil, the offspring of thy kine and the young of thy flock, in the land which he sware unto thy fathers to give thee. Thou shalt be blessed above all peoples: there shall not be male or female barren among you, or among your cattle. And the Lord will take away from thee all sickness; and he will put none of the evil diseases of Egypt, which thou knowest, upon thee, but will lay them upon all them that hate thee.

The angel who hath redeemed me from all evil bless the lads; and let my name be named on them, and the name of my fathers Abraham and Isaac; and let them grow into a multitude in the midst of the earth. The Lord your God hath multiplied you, and behold ye are this day as the stars of heaven for multitude. The Lord, the God of your fathers, make you a thousand times so many more as you are, and bless you, as he hath promised you.

Blessed shalt thou be in the city, and blessed shalt thou be in the field. Blessed shalt thou be when thou comest in, and blessed shalt thou be when thou goest out. Blessed shall be thy basket and thy kneading-trough. Blessed shall be the fruit of thy body, and the fruit of thy ground, and the fruit of thy cattle, the offspring of thy kine, and the young of thy flock. The Lord shall command the blessing upon thee in thy barns, and in all that thou puttest thine hand unto; and he shall bless thee in the land which the Lord thy God giveth thee. The Lord shall open unto thee his good treasury, the heavens, to give the rain of thy land in its season, and to bless

מִּאָרִים בָּרָהִם אֲשָׁר זִבֹּאִם לְאַ זְשִׁימִם בָּּבְּ וּוֹעַנִם בְּכֹּלְ-מִאָּרִיִם בָּרָהִם אֲשָׁר זִבִּאִם לְאַ זְשִׁימִם בָּּבְּ וּוֹעַנִם בְּכֹּלְ-מִאָּרִים בָּרִהִם הִּלָּטִּבְּי וְנִיםִיר זִיְ מִשְּׁבְּ בַּּלְ-חְלִי וְכֹּלְ-מִּנְיוֹ אָלְפֶּיְבְּ וְתַשְׁהִירִע אִאֵּיִבְ מִּלְבְּיִבְּנְבְּוֹעִירְשִׁבְּוֹנִי, בְּשְׁבִּעְר לַאָּבִּיְוֹדְ הְבֹרַבְּפִּירִי-בִּמִּנְּבְּ וּפִּרִי-אַנְּמֶעְּבְּיִבְּנְוֹעִירְשָׁבְּוֹיִי וְבָּרָבְּ הְבַרְבְּפִּרִי-בִמְּנְּעְ וְּפָּרִי-אַנְּמֶעְּבְּיִבְּיִנְ וְנִיּנְעָבְּ הְבְּבָרוּ וְבִּלְּבִּילְר וְזִיר אָּחָיו: זֹאֲמֵבְּבְּ וִּבְּרָבְּ וְנִיּנְנְּבְּ הְבְּבְרוּ בְּלִיבְּילְ וְנִינְוֹלֶבְ וְנִבְּי בְּנִיתְ מִּחָר בִּרְבִּי וְבִּבְּיִבְּ בְּלְכֵּע הְּחִים רְבָּאֶת מְּחַת בִּרְכִּע שְׁבִּיי וְבָּבְּבֶּבְּ מִאֵּל אָבִיּבְ וְבִּינִינְוֹלֶבְ וְאָנִי שְׁבִּי וִיבְּנְבְּבֶּוֹ בִּנְיכִי וְבָּבְיבָּ

הַפַּלְאָדְ הַגּאֵל אֹתִי מִבְּלִּדְע יְבָרֵדְ אֶתִּהְם נְּכֶּם אֶּלֶךְ הַאָּרֶץ: יְיָ אֶלהֵיכֶם הָרְבָּה אֶתְכֶם וְהִּנְכֶם הַיּוֹם כְּכוֹלְבֵּי הַאָּרֶץ: יְיָ אֶלהֵיכֶם הָרְבָּה אֶתְכֶם וְהִּנְּכֶם הַיּוֹם כְּכוֹלְבֵּי הַשָּׁלֵים לָרִב: יְיָ אֶלהֵי אַבוֹתִכֶם יֹפֵרְ אֶתִּים בָּכֶם אֶּלֶךְ הַשְּׁלֵים לָרָב: יְיָ אֶלהֵי אַבְּרָהָם וְיִצְּחָל וְוִדְגּוּ לָרִב בְּאֶשֶׁר דְּבֶּר לֶכֶם:

אִגָּרוִנִּסוִבּאָע-נַּאַּסִוֹם לָּטִעִּסִׁפּר-אַרְגִּבְּנִּאַעוּוּלְבָּרִנּאָע יבּרַכַּנְ בַּאָרֵא אָמָּר-זִי אָלְנִּוּבּ וֹשְׁאַבְּלִּבְּ וּבְּלָכִּלְ מִשְׁלַח זְיֵלְבָּ צאָלְבּ: זְצִּוּ זִי אִּשִּׁבּ אָע-נַבּנְרָכִּ בַּצִּסְמֶּוֹ וְּכִּלְ מִשְׁלַח זְיֵלְבְּ בִּסְּנְּבּ וּפִּרִי אַּלְפָּוֹבּ וְעָשְׁעִּרְמֵּבְ בִּסְנְּבְּ וּפִּרִי אַלְפָּוֹבְ וְעָשְׁמִּרְמֵּבְ בְּרוּבְּ אַמָּה בָּאִילְוּבּ: בָּרוּבְ מַנְּצִבּ וּמִשְׁאַרְמֵּבְּי בְּעִּיּהְ בְּרוּבְ אַמָּה בָּאִיר וּבְרוּבְ אַמָּה בַּשְּׂנִה בְּבוּוֹבְ אַמָּה בַּשְּׁבִירוּ all the work of thy hand: and thou shalt lend unto many nations, but thou shalt not borrow. For the Lord thy God will bless thee, as he promised thee: and thou shalt lend unto many nations, but thou shalt not borrow; and thou shalt rule over many nations, but they shall not rule over thee. Happy art thou, O Israel: who is like unto thee, a people saved by the Lord, the shield of thy help, and that is the sword of thy majesty! And thine enemies shall submit themselves unto thee; and thou shalt tread upon their high places.

I have blotted out, as a cloud, thy transgressions, and, as a mist, thy sins; return unto me, for I have redeemed thee. Sing, O ye heavens, for the Lord hath done it; shout, ye nethermost parts of the earth; break forth into singing, ye mountains, and forest, and every tree therein; for the Lord hath redeemed Jacob, and will glorify himself in Israel. Our Redeemer, the Lord of hosts is his name, the Holy One of Israel.

Israel is saved by the Lord with an everlasting salvation: ye shall not be ashamed nor confounded for ever and ever. And ve shall eat in plenty and be satisfied, and shall praise the name of the Lord your God, that hath dealt wondrously with you: and my people shall never be ashamed. And we shall know that I am in the midst of Israel, and that I am the Lord your God, and there is none else; and my people shall never be ashamed. For ye shall go out with joy, and be led forth with peace: the mountains and the hills shall break forth before you into singing, and all the trees of the field shall clap their hands. Behold, God is my salvation: I will trust, and will not be afraid: for Jah the Lord is my strength and song; and he is become my salvation. Therefore with joy shall ye draw water out of the wells of salvalion. And in that day shall ye say, Give thanks unto the Lord, call upon his name, declare his doings among the peoples, make mention that his name is exalted. Sing unto the Lord; for he hath done excellent things: this is made known in all the earth. Cry aloud and shout, thou inhabitant of Zion: for great is the Holy One of Israel in the midst of thee. And one shall say in that day, Lo, this is our God:

בְּל־מַצְשֵׁה זָבֶךְ וְהַלְּוִיתָ גּוֹיִם רַבִּים וְאַתָּה לֹא־תִלְנֶה: בִּי יְתְּה אֶלֹהֶיךְ בִּרַכְּךְ בַּאֲשֶׁר דִּבֶּר־לָךְ וְהַצְּכַמְתָ גּוֹיִם רַבִּים עְשֶׁרֶיף יִשְׁרָאֵל מִי כָּמְוֹךְ עֵם נוֹשֵׁע בַּיִי מָגּן עָוְּלְךְּ וַאֲשֶׁר־ אַשְׁרָיף יִשְׂרָאֵל מִי כָּמְוֹךְ עֵם נוֹשֵׁע בַּיִי מָגּן עָוְלֶךְ וַאֲשֶׁר־ אַשְׁרָיף יִשְּׂרָאַל מִי כָּמְוֹךְ עִם נוֹשֵׁע בַּיִי מָגּן עָוְלֶךְ וַאֲשֶׁר־ מבורו בּאַיִּיור בּיִייִי בּמִיּאַרוּ מִבְּים וְאַתָּה מִלּים רִבִּים מִייִּרְרָרְּ:

ַיִּתְפָּאָר: גּאָלֵנוּ וְיָ צְבָּאוֹת שְׁמוֹ קְרוֹשׁ וִשְׂרָאֵל הָרִים רָנָּה יַשְׁר וְכָל־צִץ בּוֹ כִּי־נָאַל וְיָ יַצְּלְבׁ וּבְּיִשְׂרָאֵל הָרִים רָנָּה יַשְר וְכָל־צִץ בּוֹ כִּי־נָאַל וְיָ יַצְּלְבׁ וּבְּיִשְׂרָאֵל הָאָלֵנוּ וְיָ צְבָּאוֹת שְׁמוֹ קְרוֹשׁ וִשְׂרָאֵל:

יִשְׂרָאֵל נושַע בַּיָי הְשוּעַת עוֹלָמִים לאֹ־חַבְשׁוּ וְלאׁ־**תִבֶּלְמוּ** ַעַד־עִוֹלְמֵי עַד: וַאָּכַלְתֶּם אָכוֹל וְשָׂבְוֹעַ וְהַלַּלְתֶּם אֶת־שֵׁם <mark>וְי</mark> אָלהֵיכֶם אֲשֶׁר־עֲשָׂה עִפְּכֶם לְהַפְּליא וְלֹא־וֵבְשׁוּ עַמִּי לְעוֹלֶם: <mark>וידַעתַם כִּי בַקרֵב יִשׂרַאֵל אַנִי וַאַנִי יִי אֵלהַיכָם ואָין עוֹד וַלאֹד</mark> יָבָשׁוּ עַמִּי לְעוֹלֶם:בִּי־בְשִׁמְחָהתִגֵאוּוּבִשָּׁלוֹםתוּבָלוּן <del>הָהָרִים</del> ָוָהַגָּבָעוֹת יִפְצָחוּ לִפְגִיכֶם רַנָּה וְכָל־עֲצִי הַשַּׂדֶה יִמְחֵאוּ־כַ<mark>ךְ:</mark> הָנָה אֵל וְשׁוּעַתִּי אֶּבְשַּח וְלֹא אֶפְּחָד כִּי עָזִי וְזִמְּרָת יָהּ <mark>וְיָ</mark> ניְהִי־לִי לִישׁוּעָה: וּשְׁאַבְתֶּם־מֵיִם בְּשָׁשׁוֹן מִפַּעַיְגֵי הַיְשׁוּעָה: נאָמַרְתֶּם בַּיוֹם הַהוּא הוֹרוּ לַנִי קּרְאוּ בִשְׁמוֹ הוֹדְיעוּ בָעַמִּים ָטַלִּילֹתָיו הַוְבְּירוּ בִּי נִשְׂנֻב שְׁמוֹ : וַמְרוּ יָנַ בִּי גִאוּת עֲשָׂ<mark>ח</mark> מוּקצת זאת בּבֶל־הָאָרֶץ: צַהַלִּי וַרְנִּי ישֶׁבֶת צִיוֹן בִּי־נָרוֹל בְּקַרְבֵּךְ קְרוֹשׁ יִשְּׂרָאֵל: וְאָמֵר בִּיוֹם הַהוֹא הָגָּה אֶלחֵינוּ זֶה

we have waited for him that he should save us: this is the Lord; we have waited for him, let us be glad and rejoice in his salvation.

O house of Jacob, come ye, and let us walk in the light of the Lord. And abundance of salvation, wisdom and knowledge shall be the steadfastness of thy times: the fear of the Lord is his treasure. And David prospered in all his ways; and the Lord was with him. He hath rescued my soul in peace so that none might come nigh me, for they were many that were striving with me. And the people said unto Saul. Shall Ionathan die who hath wrought this great salvation in Israel? Far be it; as the Lord liveth, there shall not one hair of his head fall to the ground; for he hath wrought with God this day. So the people rescued Jonathan that he died not. And the rescued of the Lord shall return, and come with singing unto Zion; and everlasting joy shall be upon their heads: they shall obtain gladness and joy, and sorrow and sighing shall flee away. Thou hast turned for me my mourning into dancing; thou hast loosed my sackcloth and girded me with gladness And the Lord thy God would not hearken unto Balaam; but the Lord thy God turned the curse into a blessing unto thee, because the Lord thy God loved thee. Then shall the virgin rejoice in the dance, and the young men and the old together; for I will turn their mourning into joy, and will comfort them, and make them rejoice from their sorrow.

He createth the fruit of the lips: Peace, peace to him that is far off and to him that is near, saith the Lord, and I will heal him. Then the spirit came upon Amasai, who was chief of the captains (and he said), Thine are we, David, and on thy side, O son of Jesse; peace, peace be unto thee, and peace be to him that helpeth thee; for thy God helpeth thee. Then David received them, and made them chiefs of the band. And thus ye shall say, All hail, and peace be unto thee, and peace be to thy house, and peace be unto all that thou hast. The Lord will give strength unto his people; the Lord will bless his people with peace.

Rabbi Jochanan said, In every passage where thou findest

בְּוּיְנוּ לוֹ וְיוֹשִׁימִנוּ זֶה יְיָ קּוִּינוּ לוֹ נַגִּיְלָה וְנִשְׂמְחָה בִּישׁוּשַתוֹ : בּית יַעֲקֹב לְבוּ וְגַלְבָה בְּאוֹר יִיָ: וְהָיָה אֲמוּנַת עִהֶּיךְ ָּוֹםֶן יִשׁוּעֹת חָכְמַת וָדָעַת יִרְאַת יִיָּ הִיא אוֹצְרוֹ: וַיְהִ<mark>י</mark> <mark>דָוָד</mark> לְבֶל־דְּרָבָו מֵשְׂבִּיל וַיָי עִמוֹ: פָּדָה בְשָׁלוֹם וַפְּשִׁי מִקְּרָ<mark>ב־־</mark> לִי בִּי־בְרַבִּים הָיוּ עִפָּדִי: וַיּאְמֶר הָעָם אֶל־שָׁאוּל הַיוֹנָתְן יָמוּת אֲשֶׁר עָשָׂה הַוְשׁוּעָה הַגְּדוֹלָה הַוֹאֹת בְּיִשְׂרָאֵל חָלִילָה חַי־יָנָ אָם־יִפּל מִשַּׂעֲרַת ראשו אַרְצָה כִּי־עִם־אֶּלֹהִים עֲשְׂה הַיוֹם הַזֶּה וַיִּפְדּוּ הַעָּם אֶת־יוֹנָתָן וְלֹארמֵת: וּפְּדוּי<u>ִי יְיְ וְשְׁבוּן</u> וּבָאוּ צִיוֹן בְּרָנָה וְשִׂמְחַת עוֹלָם עַל־ראֹשָׁם שָׁשׁון וְשִּׁמְחָה יַשִּׂיגוּ וְנָסוּ יָגוֹן וַאֲנָחָה: הַפַּכְתָ מִסְפָּדִי לְמָחוֹל לִי פִּתַּחְתָּ שַׂקִּי וַהְאַזְרָנִי שִׁמְחָה: וְלֹא־אָבָה וְיָ אֶלהֶיךְ לִשְׁמִוֹעַ אֶל־ בּלְעָם וַיַּהַפֹּרְ יָיָ אֶלהֶיךְ קְּׁךְ אֶת־הַקְּלֶלֶה לְבָרָכָה בִּי אֲהַבְ<mark>דְ</mark> ּיָנָ אֶלהֶרָה: אַז תִּשְׂמַח בְּתוּלָה בְּמָחוֹל וּבַחָרִים וּזְהֵנִים יַחְבָּו וָהָפַּבָתִי אֶבַלֶם לִשָּׁשוֹן וְנִחַמְתִּים וְשִּׁמַחְתִים מִיגוֹנָם:

בּוֹרֵא נִיב שְּׁפָּתְיִם שָׁלוֹם וֹ שָׁלוֹם לָרָחוֹק וְלַקְּרוֹב אָמֵר וְיֶּ וּרְפָּאתִיו: וְרִוּחַ לָּבְשָׁה אֶת־יִצְּמְשֵׁי רֹאשׁ הַשְּׁלִישִׁים לְּהְ דְּוֹדְ וְּעִמְּהְ בֶּן־יִשִׁי. שָׁלוֹם וֹ שָׁלוֹם לְךְ וְשָׁלוֹם לְעוֹנֶךְהְ בִּי עֲוֹרְהְ לֶחָי וְאַתָּה שָׁלוֹם וּבִיתָּךְ שָׁלוֹם וְכֹל אֲשֶׁר־לְךְ שָׁלוֹם: יָיָ עֹו לְצַמּוֹ יִתִּן יְיָ וֹ יְבָרֵךְ אֶת־צַמּוֹ בַשְּׁלוֹם:

אָמֵר רַבִּי יוֹחָנָן בְּכָל־מָקוֹם שָׁאַתָּה מוֹצֵא נְּדְצְּתוֹ שֶׁל־

the greatness of God mentioned, there thou findest also his humility. This is written in the Law, repeated in the Prophets, and a third time stated in the Writings.\* It is written in the Law, for the Lord your God, he is God of gods, and Lord of lords, the great, mighty and revered God, who regardeth not persons, nor taketh a bribe. And it is written afterwards. He doth execute the judgment of the fatherless and widow, and leveth the stranger, in giving him food and raiment. It is repeated in the Prophets, as it is written, For thus saith the high and lofty One that inhabiteth eternity, and whose name is holy, I dwell in the high and holy place, with him also that is of a contrite and humble spirit, to revive the spirit of the humble, and to revive the heart of the contrite ones. It is a third time stated in the Writings, Sing unto God, sing praises to his name: extol ye him that rideth upon the heavens by his name Jah, and rejoice before him. And it is written afterwards, A father of the fatherless, and a judge of the widows, is God in his holy habitation. The Lord our God be with us, as he was with our fathers: let him not leave us, nor forsake us. And ye that cleave unto the Lord your God are alive every one of you this day. For the Lord hath comforted Zion: he hath comforted all her waste places, and hath made her wilderness like Eden, and her desert like the garden of the Lord; joy and gladness shall be found therein, thanksgiving and the voice of melody. It pleased the Lord for his righteousness' sake, to magnify the Law and to make it honorable.

#### Psalm cxxviii.

A Song of Degrees. Happy is every one that feareth the Lord, that walketh in his ways. When thou shalt eat the labor of thine hands, happy shalt thou be, and it shall be well with thee. Thy wife shall be as a fruitful vine, in the recesses of thine house: thy children like olive plants, round about thy

<sup>\*</sup>The third division of the Holy Scriptures, the first two being the Law and the Prophets.

הַקָּרוֹשׁ בָּרוּךְ הוּא שָׁם אַתָּה מוֹצֵא עַנְוְתָנוּתוֹ. דְּבָר זֶה בָּתוֹב בַּתוֹרָה. וְשָׁנוּי בַּוְּבִיאִים. וּמְשְׁכָּשׁ בַּבְּתוּבִים: בָּתוּב בַּתוֹרָה כִּי וָיָ אֶלהֵיכֶם הוּא אֶלהֵי הָאֶלהִים וַאֲרֹנֵי הָאֲרֹנִ<mark>ִים</mark> הָאֵל הַנְּדֹל הַנְּבֹּר וְהַנּוֹרָא אֲשֶׁר לֹאֹרִישָׂא פָנִים וְלֹא יִבַּח שְׁחַר: וּכְתִיב בָּתְרֵה עשָׁה מִשְׁפַּט יָתוֹם וִאַלְטֶנֶה וִאֹהֵב גַּר לָתֶת לוֹ לֶחֶם וְשִּׁמְלָה: שָׁנוּי בּוְבִיאִים דִּכְתִיב כִּי כֹה אָמֵר רָם וְנִשָּׂא שֹׁכֵן עַד וְכָּדוֹשׁ שְׁמוֹ מָרוֹם וְקָדוֹשׁ אֶשְׁכּוֹן וְאֶת־דַּבֶּה וֹשְׁפַל־רְוֹם לְהַחֲיוֹת רְוֹם שְׁפָּלִים וּלְהַחֲיוֹת לֵב נָרְבָּאִים: מְשְׁדֶּשׁ בַּבְּתוּבִים דְּכְתִיב שִׁירוּ לֵאלֹהִים וַמְּרוּ שָׁכֹא סֹלוּ לֶרֹבֵב בָּעָרָבוֹת בְּיָה שְׁמוֹ וְעִלְוֹוּ לְבָּנֵיו: וּכְתִיב בָּתְרֵה אֲבִי וְתוֹמִים וְדַיֵּן אַלְמָנוֹת אֶלהִים בִּמְעוֹן קָּךְשׁוֹ: יָהִי יָנְ אֱלֹהֵינוּ עִּמָּנוּ כַּאֲשֶׁר הָנָה עִם־אֲבֹתִינוּ אַל־יַעַוְבֵנוּ וָאַל־יִּמְשֵׁנוּ: וְאַתֶּם הַדְּבִּקִים בַּיִי אֶלהֵיכֶם חַיִּים בְּלְּכֶם הַיּוֹם: בָּי־נִחַם יָנָ צִיוֹן נִחַם בָּל־חָרְבֹתֶיהָ וַיָּשֶׂם מִרְבָּרָה בָּאֵדֶן ּוְעַרְבָתָה כְּגַן־וִיָּ שָׁשׁוֹן וְשִּׁמְחָה וִשָּׁגֵא בָה תּוֹדָה וְקוֹל וִמְרָ<mark>ה:</mark> <u>וֹרָ חַפּץ לְּלַשְׁצוֹ צִּרְלוֹ נִיְּדִּיל תוֹרָה וְנִאְדִּיר:</u>

### תהלים קכ"ח

שִׁיר הַפַּעֲלוֹת אַשְׁרֵי כָּל־יְרֵא יְיָ הַהֹּלֵךְ בִּדְרָבֵיו: וְגִּוְשַ בַּפֶּיךְ כִּי תאִבֵל אַשְׁרֵי כָּל־יְרֵא יְיָ הַהֹּלֵךְ בְּנְבָּן כּּרְיָה בַּבֶּיךְ כִּי תאִבל אַשְׁרֵי כָּל־יְרֵא יְיָ הַהֹּלֵךְ בִּנְּהְ בִּנְרָבִיו: וְגִּוְשַ table. Behold thus shall the man be blessed that feareth the Lord. May the Lord bless thee out of Zion: mayest thou see the good of Jerusalem all the days of thy life. Yea, mayest thou see thy children's children. Peace be upon Israel.

The Reader says Habdalah, p. 310, omitting the Introductory
Verses.

It is our duty to praise the Lord of all things, to ascribe greatness to him who formed the world in the beginning, since he hath not made us like the nations of other lands, and hath not placed us like other families of the earth, since he hath not assigned unto us a portion as unto them, nor a lot as unto all their multitude. For we bend the knee and offer worship and thanks before the supreme King of kings, the Holv One, blessed be he, who stretched forth the heavens and laid the foundations of the earth, the seat of whose glory is in the heavens above, and the abode of whose might is in the loftiest heights. He is our God; there is none else: in truth he is our King; there is none besides him; as it is written in his Law, And thou shalt know this day, and lay it to thine heart, that the Lord he is God in heaven above and upon the earth' beneath: there is none else.

We therefore hope in thee, O Lord our God, that we may speedily behold the glory of thy might, when thou wilt remove the abominations from the earth, and the idols will be utterly cut off, when the world will be perfected under the kingdom of the Almighty, and all the children of flesh will call upon thy name, when thou wilt turn unto thyself all the wicked of the earth. Let all the inhabitants of the world perceive and knew

ָּיִרוּשָׁלְם כּל יְמֵי חַיֶּןְהְּוּיְרְאֵה־בָּנִיםלְבָנֶןְהְשָׁלוֹם עַל־יִשְׂרָאֵל: בִּי־בֵן וְלְּרַךְ נַּמִי חַיֶּןְהְּוּיְרָאֵה־בָּנִיםלְבָנֶןְהְשָׁלוֹם עַל־יִשְׂרָאֵל:

The Reader says הַבְּרֶלֶה, p. 310, omitting the Introductory Verses.

עָלִינוּ לְשַׁבְּחַ לַאֲדוֹן הַכּלֹ, לְתָת נְּדְלָּה לְיוֹצֵר בָּרָאשִׁית. שָׁלֹּא עֲשֶׂנוּ בִּנוֹיֵי הָאֲרָצוֹת, וִלֹא שְּׁמְנוּ <mark>בָּמִשִׁפְּחוֹת הָאֲדָמָה. שֵׁלֹא שָׁם הַלָּקֵנוּ כָּהָם,</mark> וְגֹרֶלְגִוּ בִּבֶל־הָמוֹנָם. וַאֲנַחְנוּ כּרְעִים וּמִשְׁתַּחְוִים ומודים לפְגִי מֶלֶךְ מַלְבִי הַמִּלְבִים הַקַּרוֹשׁ בְּרוּךְ הוא. שהוא נושה שָבַּוִם וְיוֹםֵד אֲרֶץ. ומושב וְקְרוֹ בַשָּׁמַיִם מִמַעל וּשָׁבִינַת עָזוֹ בִּנְבְהֵי מִרוֹמִים: הוא אֵלהֵינו. אין עוד. אֲמֶת מַלְבֵנוּ. אֶבֶּם זוּלְתוֹ. בַּבֶּתוּב בִּתוֹרָתוֹּ וְיָדַעְתְּ הֵיוֹם וַהֲשֵׁבֹתְ אֶל־לְבְבֶּךְּ, בִּי וָיָ הוּא הָאֶלהִים בַּשָּׁמֵיִם מִמַעַל וִעַל־הָאָרֶץ מְתַּחַת אִין עור:

בָּל-רִשְׁעִי אָבָץ: יַבּּירוּ וְיִרְעוּ בָּל-יוִשְׁבִּי תִבְּל שַׁדִּי, וְכָל-בָּנִי בָשָׁר יִקְּרָאוּ בִשְּׁמָךְּ לְתַבְּן עוֹלָם בְּמַלְכוּת יְדְאָגֶלִילִים בָּרוּת יִבְּנִרוּוּן. לְתַבִּוֹ עוֹלָם בְּמַלְכוּת שַׁדִּי, וְכָל-בִּנִי בְשָׁר יִקְרָאוּ בִשְּׁמָךְ לִתְבִּעוֹת אָלִוּךְ שַׁדִּי, וְכָל-בָּנִי בְשָׁר יִקְרָאוּ בִשְּׁמָךְ עוֹלָם בְּמַלְכוּת שַׁלּיבוֹ נְכַוּנָה לְּדְּיִי אָּלהֵינוּ לִּיִּמְן עוֹלָם בְּמַלְכוּת that unto thee every knee must bow, every tongue must swear. Before thee, O Lord our God, let them bow and fall; and unto thy glorious name let them give honor; let them all accept the yoke of thy kingdom, and do thou reign over them speedily, and for ever and ever. For the kingdom is thine, and to all eternity thou wilt reign in glory; as it is written in thy Law, The Lord shall reign for ever and ever. And it is said, And the Lord shall be king over all the earth: in that day shall the Lord be One, and his name One.

The following Kaddish is said by a Mourner.

Mourner.—Magnified and sanctified be his great name in the world which he hath created according to his will. May he establish his kingdom during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Mourner.—Let his great name be blessed

for ever and to all eternity.

Mourner.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all the blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from

this time forth and for evermore.

Mourner.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

Mourner.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

בי לְּךְ תִּכְרֵע בְּלֹבֶנֶץ תִּשְׁבַע בְּלֹבְעוֹך יִמְּנִוּ,

יִּי אֶּלְהַוֹינוּ יִכְיְעוּ וִיִּפְּוֹלוּ וְלִכְבוֹד שִׁמְּדְּ יִקְר יִתְּנוּ,

יִּי אָלְהַוֹינוּ יִכְיְעוּ וִיִּפְּוֹלוּ וְלִכְבוֹד שִׁמְּדְ יִנְיִּתְּרְ וְעִלִּם וְעָד . בִּבְּרוּב בְּתוֹרְ שִׁלְּדְ תְּלֹב וְעָד . בִּבְּרוּב בְּתוֹרְ שִׁלְּדְ תַּלְּר יִיִּלְרְ לְעוֹלְם וְעָד . בִּי הַמֵּלְכוּת שִׁלְּדְ תַּלְּר עַל יִיִּלְבְּי עִל בְּנִוֹלְם וְעָד : וְנִאָּמֵר וְוְרְיָה וְיִ לְמָלְךְ עַל בִּיוֹם הַהוּא יִהְנָה יִיְ אָּחָר וְשִׁמוֹ אִּחְר :

בְּלְיתִּה יִשְׂרָא בִּיוֹם הַהוּא יִהְנָה יִיְ אָחָר וִשְׁמוֹ אִּחְר :

בְּלְעוֹלְה לְעוֹלְם וְעָד : בְּנְבוֹי שִׁמֵּה רַבְּא מִרְבְּר עְּלְּה הַיְּמְלוֹ וְנִיְלְבֵּוֹ שְׁמֵה רַבְּא מִרְבְּ לְשִׁל וְנִיְלְבֵּוֹ שִׁמֵּה רַבְּא מִרְבְּר לְשִׁלוֹ וְנְיִבְּנִי דְּיִי הַבְּע מִּלְיִם וְעָבְיֹי שְׁמֵּה רְבָּא מִרְבְּר לְשִׁלוֹ וְבְּחֵיִי הִיי בְּעָר מִּלְנִים וְעָבְי מִבְּיִ בְּיִי בְּיִי בְּיִי בְּיִבְּי שְׁמִה רְבָּא מִרְבְּר לְשׁוֹן: לְפָנִוְדְּי בְּיִיב בְּעִיב בְּיִבְיִי הִיִּיבְי בְּלִבְּי שְׁמֵוֹ בְּיִיב וְיִבְּלְנִיי בְּנִיְבְּי שְׁמִוֹ בְּחִיב וְיִבְּלִים וְעָבְיוֹ בְּבְּבוֹי שְׁמִים בְּבִּי מִיְנִים וְּנִילְם וְנִינְיְבְּיִי בְּיִבְיוֹ בְּיִיב וְיִבְּבְּי שְׁבִּי בְּיִבְים וְּבְּיי בְּיִבְּי שְׁבִּי בְּבְּר בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּבִּבְּי בְּבִּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִיב בְּיִיבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּנִיבְּים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִים בְּיוֹבְיוֹי בְּיִים בְּיוֹב בְּעִבְּיוֹבְיוּ בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּבְיוֹים בְּיִבְּיוֹים בְּיוֹים בְּיִיבְּיוּים בְּבְּיוֹבְייִים בְּבְּיוֹבְייִים בְּיוֹבְים בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹבְים בְּיוֹבְיים בְּיוּבְיוּים בְּיוֹבְיוּבְיוּים בְּבְּיוֹבְיוּיוּים בְּיִיבְיוּים בְּיוּבְּיוּים בְּוּיוּים בְּיוּבְיוּבְיוּבְיוּים בְּיוּבְיוּים בְּיוּבְיוּים בְּיוּבְיוּיוּיוּיוּיוּי בְּיִיבְיוּיוּים בְּיִים בְּיו

יָהָא שְּׁמָה רַבָּא מְבָרַךּ לְעָלֵם וּלְעָלְמִי Cong. and Mourner. עַלְמֵיַא .

אָפִירָן בְּעַלְפָא. וְאָמָרוּ אֲמֵן: יֹתְבָּרַךְ וְיִתְּרַמֵּם וְיִתְנַשֵּׂא וְיָתְבְּשׁׁא וְיָתְבַּלֵּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־קְרְשָׁא בְּרִיךְ הוּא. לְצֵלֶּא מִן־בָּלֹ־בִּרְכָּתָא וְשִׁירָתָא הְּשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנָחֲמָתָא דִּי־ אָמִירָן בְּעַלְפָא. וָאָמִרוּ אֲמֵן:

יָהי שֶׁם יָנְ מְבֹּרָךְ מֵעַתָּה וְעַר עוֹלָם: Cong.

יָהָא שְׁלְמָא רַבָּא מִן־שְׁמַיָּא , וְחַיִּים עָלֵינוּ Mourner. וְעַל־בָּל יִשְׂרָאֵל וּ וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

:עָיָר בַּעָם וְיָ, עשֵׁה שָׁפַיִּם וְאָּרֶץ Cong.

עשֶׁה שֶׁלוֹם בִּמְרוֹמְיו, הוּא יַצְשֶׂה שָׁלוֹם, **עָלֵוְנוּ** עַּלֵוֹם, עָלֵוֹם נִעֲלּ־בַּל־יִשָּׂרָאֵל. וְאָמִרוּ אָמֵן:

### THE HABDALAH SERVICE

A cup of wine is taken in the right hand, and the following is said:—

Behold, God is my salvation; I will trust, and will not be afraid: for Jah the Lord is my strength and song, and he is become my salvation. Therefore with joy shall ye draw water out of the wells of salvation. Salvation belongeth unto the Lord: thy blessing be upon thy people. (Selah.) The Lord af hosts is with us; the God of Jacob is our refuge. (Selah.) The Jews had light and joy and gladness and honor. So be it with us. I will lift the cup of salvation, and call upon the name of the Lord.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe who createst the fruit of the vine.

The spice-box is taken, and the following is said:—
Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe who createst divers kinds of spices.

The hands are spread towards the light, and the following is said:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who createst the light of the fire.

The cup is again taken in the right hand, and the following is said:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who makest a distinction between holy and profane, between light and darkness, between Israel A cup of wine is taken in the right hand, and the following is said:—

דָנָה אָל יְשׁוּעָתִי אָּבְטַח וְלֹא אָפְּחָד כִּי עְזְּי יִנְשְׁשׁוֹן וִיקָר: בִּן תִּהְיָה לְּנוּ: כּוֹם יְשׁוּעוֹת אָשְׂא בְּרְבָתָך מָלֶה: יָיָ אָבְאוֹת עִפְונוּ מִשְׁנַּב־לְנוּ אָלְהִי יִעְּלְב מֶלֶה: יַלְ אָבְאוֹת עִפְונוּ מִשְׁנַבּ־לְנוּ אָלְהִי יִשְׁשׁוֹן וִילָר: בֵּן תִּהְיָה לְנוּ: כּוֹם יְשׁוּעוֹת אָשְׂא יִבְשָׁם יִי אָּלְרָא:

בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה וְיָ אֶלֹתֵינוּ מֶּלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם. בּוֹרֵא פְּרִי הַנָּפֵּן:

The spice-box is taken, and the following is said:—

בֶּרוּךְ אַתְּּה וִיָ אָּלהִינוּ מָלֶךְ הָעוֹלְם. בּוֹרֵא מִינֵי כִשְׂמִים:

The hands are spread towards the light, and the following is said:—

בּרוּך אַתָּה וָיָ אָּלהֵינוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם. בּוֹרֵא אָאוֹרֵי הָאֵשׁ:

The cup is again taken in the right hand, and the following is said:—

בּרוּך אַתָּה וְיָ אָלהֵינוּ מָלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. הַפַּּרְּדִּיל בִּין קְדָשׁ לְחוֹל בִּין אוֹר לְחשָׁךְ בִּין יִשְׂרָאֵל and other nations, between the seventh day and the six working days. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest a distinction between holy and profane.

May he who maketh a distinction between holy and profane pardon our sins; our offspring and our possessions may he multiply as the sand, and as the stars in the night.

The day hath declined like the palm tree's shade; I call upon God who performeth all things for me; the watchman saith, The morning cometh, though it now be night.

Thy righteousness is like Mount Tabor: O pass thou wholly over my sins; let them be as yesterday which is past, and as a watch in the night.

The season of mine oblations is over: would that rest again were mine! I am weary with my groaning; in my tears I melt away every night.

Hear my voice, let it not be cast away; open to me the lofty gate, for my head is filled with dew, my locks with the drops of the night.

Be entreated, O dreaded and awful God; vhile I cry, grant me thy redemption, in the twilight, in the evening of the day, yea, in the blackness of the night.

I call upon thee, Lord, save thou me; make me to know the path of life; from pining sickness snatch thou me, from day to night.

Cleanse the impurity of my deeds, lest my foes should say, Where is the God that made me, who giveth songs in the night?

We are like clay in thy hand; forgive, we beseech thee, our sins both light and grave, and day shall pour forth the word unto day, and night unto night.

May he who maketh a distinction between holy and profane pardon our sins; our offspring and our possessions may he multiply as the sand, and as the stars in the night. לָעַמִּים. בִּין יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי לְשֵׁשֶׁת וְמֵי הַפַּּעֲשֶׂה. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וִיָּ. הַפֵּבְרִּיל בִּין־קְדָשׁ לְחוּל:

הַמַּבְדִּיל בִּין קְדֶשׁ לְחוֹל. חַמּאֹתְינוּ יִמְחֹל. וַרְצֵנְוּ וְכַחְבֵּנְוּ יֵרְבֶּה בַּחוֹל. וְכַכּוֹכָבִים בַּלְּיָלָה:

יוֹם פָּנָה כְּצֵל הְּשֶׁר. שֶּׁקְרָא לָצֵל עֲלֵי וּמֵר. **אֲמַר שׁוֹמֵר.** אָתָא בְגֶּר וְנַם־לָיֵלָה:

צְּרְבֶּתְרֶּ כְּחַר תָּבוֹר. עַל חֲטְצִי עָבוֹר תַּעָבוֹר. כְּיוֹם אֶתְמוֹל כִּי יַעֲבוֹר. וְאַשְּׁמוּרָה בַלְּוִילָה:

חַלְפָּה עוֹנַת מִנְחָתִי. מִי יִמֵן מְנוּחָתִי. יָנַמְּהֶי בְאַנְחָתִי. אַשְּׂחֶה בְּכָל לָוְלָה:

קולי שִׁמְעָה בַּל יָנְמַל. פְּתַח לִי שַׁעַר הַמְּנְמָּל. שֶׁרּאׁשִׁי נִמְלָא מָל. קְוָצוֹתִי רְקִיםִי לְוְלָה:

הֶעֶתֵר נוֹרָא וְצִּיוֹם. אֲשַׁוֹעֲ תְּנֶה פָּדִיוֹם. בְּנֶשֶׁךְּ בְּעֶרֶב יוֹם. בָּאִישוֹן לְוָלָה:

קָרֶאתִיךְ יָה הוֹשִׁיצִגְי. אְרַח חַיִּים תּוֹדִיצֵגְי. מְדַּלְּה הְבַצְּצֵגְי. מִיוֹם עַד לְיָלָה:

עשָׁי. נֹתֵן וְמִירוֹת בַּלֶּוְלֶה: מַהֵר מִנּוּף מַמָּשֵׂי. פֶּן יאַמְרוּ מַרְעִיםִי. אַיָּה נָא אָּלְוּפַּ

נַחְנוּ בְנָדְדְ בַּחְשֶׁר. סְלַח נָא עַל כַּלּ וַחְשֶּׁר. יוֹם לְיוֹם יַבִּיעַ אְשֶׁר. וְלַוְלָה לְלָוְלָה:

המַּבְדִּיל בִּין קְדֶשׁ לְחוֹל. חַמּאֹמִינוּ יִמְחֹל. זַרְעֵנְוּ וְבַּטְּבְּנְּוּ יְרָבֶּה בַּחוֹל. וְכַבּוֹכָבִים בַּלְּוְלָה:

# MEDITATION AND BLESSINGS ON TAKING THE LULAB.

On Tabernacles, previous to Hallel, p. 313, being said, the Lulab is taken, and the following Meditation and Blessings are read:—

Lo, I am prepared and ready to fulfil the command of my Creator, who hath commanded us in his Law, And ye shall take you on the first day the fruit of the tree Hadar, branches of palm trees, a bough of the tree Aboth, and willows of the brook. While I wave them, may the stream of blessings flow in upon me, together with holy thoughts which tell that he is the God of gods and Lord of lords, governing below and above, whose kingdom ruleth over all. May this my observance of the precept of the Four Species be accounted as though I had fulfilled it in all its details and particulars. And let the pleasantness of the Lord our God be upon us, and establish thou the work of our hands upon us; yea, the work of our hands establish thou it. Blessed be the Lord for ever, Amen, and Amen.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and hast given us command concerning the taking of the Lulab.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast kept us in life, and hast preserved us, and enabled us to reach this season.

The latter Blessing is said on the First Day of the Festival only. Should the First Day, however, fall on Sabbath, it is said on the Second Day.

## סדר נמילת לולב:

On Tabernacles, previous to Hallel, p. 313, being said, the Lulab is taken, and the following Meditation and Blessings are read:-

אָמן וִאָמן: זְבֵּרְנִי מִּיּכָן וּמִיְשָׁן לְּלֵים מִאָּוֹת פּוֹנִגְהוּ. בָּרוּדְּ זִיָּ לְשִׁלְּהוּ בְּבָלִי זִאָרוֹנִי הָאָרוֹנִים שַׁלִּים בְּמַשָּׁה וּבְמַעַל וּמַלְכוּתוֹ בַּכּל מְשָׁלְה. זִאָרוֹנִי הָאָרוֹנִים שַׁלִּים בְּמַשְּׁה וּבְמַעַל וּמַלְכוּתוֹ בַּכּל מְשְׁלְה. זִאָרוֹנִי הָאָרוֹנִים שַׁלִּים בְּמַשְׁה וּבְמַעַל וּמַלְכוּתוֹ בַּכּל מְשְׁלְה. זְבְּרוֹנִי הָאָרוֹנִים שַׁלִּים בְּמַשְׁה וֹיִנִים כְּאִלּוֹ לְזַיִּהְתוֹ בָּכֹּל מְשְׁלְה. זְבִּינִ כּוֹנְ וֹנִי לְעוֹלְם. אָמֵן וְאָמֵן:

לבּהַלוּ בִּטֹאָוֹתִיו וֹאֹנְוּו תַּלִּרִיּ מִלְבְּי בְעוֹלְם. אֲמֵּר בַּרוּך אַתָּה וֹיָ אָּלְנִוּנוּ מִלְבֶּר בְעוֹלְם. אֲמֵּר

וְקוּשְׁנוּ וְהִנִּיעָנוּ לַוְפוּ הַנָּה: בְרוּך אַתָּה וִי אָלהִונוּ מָלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. שָׁהָחְיָנְוּ

The latter Blessing is said on the First Day of the Festival only. Should the First Day, however, fall on Sabbath, it is said on the Second Day.

### HALLEL.

The following Prayer (Hallel) is said on New Moon, on Passover, Pentecost and Tabernacles, and on Chanukah. On the Intermediate Days of Festivals the Tephillin are removed before Hallel; on New Moon, before the Additional Service.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and hast commanded us to read the Hallel.

### Psalm cxiii.

Praise ye the Lord. Praise, O ye servants of the Lord, praise the name of the Lord. Let the name of the Lord be blessed from this time forth and for evermore. From the rising of the sun unto the going down thereof the Lord's name is to be praised. The Lord is high above all nations, and his glory above the heavens. Who is like unto the Lord our God, that dwelleth so high; that looketh down so low upon the heavens and the earth? He raiseth up the lowly out of the dust, and lifteth up the needy from the dunghill; that he may set him with princes, even with the princes of his people. He maketh the barren woman dwell in her house as a joyful mother of children. Praise ye the Lord.

### Psalm exiv.

When Israel went forth out of Egypt, the house of Jacob from a people of strange language; Judah became his sanctuary, Israel his dominion. The sea saw t, and fled; Jordan turned back. The mountains

### סדר הלל:

The following Prayer (Hallel) is said on New Moon, on Passover, Pentecost and Tabernacles, and on Chanukah.

On the intermediate Days of Festivals the Tephillin are removed before Hallel; on New Moon, before the Additional Service.

קרוד אַתָּה וְיָ אָלהִינוּ מָלֶךְ הָעוֹלְם. אֲשֶׁר בִּרוּדְ אַתָּה וִיָּ אָלהִינוּ לִקְרוֹא אָת־הַהַלֵּל:

תהלים קי"ג

הַלְּלוּיָה וּ הַלָּלוּ עַבְּנִים שְׂמֵּחָה. הַלְּלוּיָה וּ הַבְּיִם עִבְּנִים שְׁמִּחָה. הַלְּלוּיָה וּ הַלָּלוּ עַבְּנִים שְּׁמִּחָה בְּעָבִיוֹ יִי עַבְּלוּ אָם־יִנִי בְּעָבִּר הַלְ מֵּצִּשְׁפֹּת יְרִים אָבִיוֹן: מִי בַּיִי אָלהִיְנוּ הַפִּאְפִּילִי לִּרְאוֹת בַּשְּׁמִוֹם רְּבוֹדוֹ: מִי בַּיִי אָלהִיְנוּ הַפַּאְפִּילִי לִרְאוֹת בַּשְּׁמִוֹם רְבוֹלוֹ מִי עִבּיוֹן: מִי עִבּיוֹן: בְּבְּלוֹיִה לִשְׁבָּר דִּל מִצִּשְׁפֹּת יְרִים אָבִיוֹן: לְּהַבִּי עַמוֹ: מוֹשִׁיבִי וּ לְּהוֹשִׁיבִי וּ בְּיִבְּית הַבִּיִת אִם־הַבְּנִים שְׁמֵחָה. הַלְּלוּיָה:

### תהלים קי"ד

בְּצֵאת יִשְׁרָאֵל מִפִּאְרָיִם בֵּית יַעֲּלְב מֵעֵם לעֵז: הָיָתָה יְהוּדָה לְּלָדְשׁוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל מֵמְשְׁלוֹתִיו: בַיְּם רָאָה וַיָּנֹם דַיַּרְדֵּן יִפֹּב לְאָחוֹר: הָהָרִים רְלְּדִיּ 314 HALLEL

skipped like rams, the hills like lambs. What aileth thee, O thou sea, that thou fleest? thou Jordan, that thou turnest back? Ye mountains, that ye skip like rams? Ye hills, like lambs? At the presence of the Lord tremble, O earth, at the presence of the God of Jacob; who turned the rock into a pool of water, the flint into a fountain of waters.

On New Moon and the last Six Days of Passover omit the following paragraph:—

#### Psalm cxv.

Not unto us, O Lord, not unto us, but unto thy name give glory, for thy lovingkindness and for thy truth's sake. Wherefore should the nations say, Where, then, is their God? But our God is in the heavens, he doeth whatsoever he pleaseth. Their idols are silver and gold, the work of men's hands. They have mouths, but they speak not; eyes have they, but they see not. They have ears, but they hear not; noses have they, but they smell not. As for their hands, they touch not; as for their feet, they walk not; they give no sound through their throat. They that make them shall be like unto them; yea, every one that trusteth in them. O Israel, trust thou in the Lord: he is their help and their shield. O house of Aaron, trust in the Lord: he is their help and their shield. Ye that fear the Lord, trust in the Lord: he is their help and their shield. בְּאֵלִים ּנְבָעוֹת בִּבְנִי־צאׁן: מַה־לְּךְ הַיָּם בִּי תְנוּם הַּנְרְהֵן תִּפֹב לְאָחוֹר: הָהָרִים תִּרְלְּדִּי כְאֵילִים וְּבְעוֹת בִּבְנִי־צאׁן: מִלּפְנִי אָדוֹן חְוּלִי אְהֶץ מִלְפְ<mark>נִי</mark> אֶלְוֹהַ יַעְּלְב: הַהֹּפְּכִי הַצוּר אֲנֵם־מָוִם הַלְּמִישׁ לְמֵץִינוֹ־מָּיִם:

On New Moon and the last Six Days of Passover omit the following paragraph:—

### תהלים קט"ו

לא לֵנוּ יִהוָה לא לָנוּ כִּי לְשִׁמְךְ תִּן כָּבוֹר עַל־ חַסִדְּדְּ עַל־אָמָתֶדְ: לָמָה יאמָרוּ הַנּוֹיִם אַיָּה־נָא אַלהַיהַם: וַאלהַינוּ בַשְּׁמֶיִם כּל אֲשֶׁר הָפִּץ עֲשֶׁה: עֲצַבֵּיהֶם בֶּכֶּרְ וְזָהָב מַעֲשֵׂה יְבֵי אָדָם: פֵּה־לָהֵם וָלֹא יָדַבֶּרוּ עֵינַוֶם לְהֶם וְלֹא יִרְאוּ: אָוַנַוֶם לָהֵם וָלֹא יִשִׁמֶעוּ אַף לְהֶם וְלֹא יְרִיהוּן: יְבֵיהֶם וְלֹא יָמִישׁוּן רַנְלֵיהֶם וְלֹא יְהַלֵּכִוּ לֹא־יֵהָנּוּ בִּנְרוֹנֵם: בָמוֹהֶם יִהְיוּ עשֵׁיהֶם כֹּל אֲשֶׁר־ב**ּ**שֵׁ<u>הְ בְּהֵם:</u> יִשְׂרָאָל בְּמַח בִּידוְה עָוְרָם וּמָגִנָּם הוּא: בִּית אַהַרֹן בִּאָרוּ בַיהוָה עָוֹרָם וּאָנּנָם הוּא: וִרְאֵי יָהוָה בִּמְחוּ בַיהוָֹה עָוָרָם וּכְּגנָם הוּא:

315 HALLEL

The Lord hath been mindful of us; he will bless, he will bless the house of Israel; he will bless the house of Aaron. He will bless them that fear the Lord, both small and great. May the Lord increase you, you and your children. Blessed are ye of the Lord, who made heaven and earth. The heavens are the heavens of the Lord; but the earth hath he given to the children of men. The dead praise not the Lord, neither any that go down into silence; but we will bless the Lord from this time forth and for evermore. Praise ye the Lord.

On New Moon and the last Six Days of Passover omit the following paragraph:—

### Psalm cxvi.

I love the Lord, because he heareth my voice and my supplications. Because he hath inclined his ear unto me, therefore will I call upon him as long as I live. The cords of death had encompassed me, and the straits of the grave had come upon me: I found trouble and sorrow. Then I called upon the name of the Lord: O Lord, I beseech thee, deliver my soul. Gracious is the Lord and righteous: yea, our God is merciful. The Lord guardeth the simple: I was brought low, and he saved me. Return unto thy rest, O my soul; for the Lord hath dealt bountifully with thee. For thou hast delivered my soul from death, mine eyes from tears, my feet from falling. I shall walk before the Lord in the land of the living. I kept my faith in God ever when I spake, I am greatly afflicted; even when I said in my haste, All men are liars.

יָן זְכָרֶנוּ זְבָרֵךְ זְבָרֵךְ אָתרבִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל זְבְרֵךְ אָתרבִּית אַהַרֹן: זְבָרֵךְ יִרָּאִי זְיָ הַקְּפִנִים עִם־ הְּנְדֹלִים: יוֹפִרְ יִיְ עִשֵּׁה שְׁמַיִם וָאָבֶין: הַשְּׁמִּים שְׁמִים לִיְי זִהָאָרֶץ נְתֹּן לִבְנִי־אָדְם: לֹא־הַמִּתִים שְׁמַיִם לִיְי זִהָאָרֶץ נְתֹּן לִבְנִי־אָדְם: לֹא־הַמִּתִים יְהַלְלוּיִיה וְלֹא בָּל־יִרְהִי הוֹמָה: וַאַנַחְנוּ זְבְרָרֵךְ יְהַלְלוּיִה: מִעַתְּה וְעַד-עוֹלְם. הַלֵּלוּיְה:

On New Moon and the last Six Days of Passover omit the following paragraph:—

תהלים קט"ז

בֹשׁפּׁוֹ בַּלְ-בַּאַבַם כֵּזָכ: בִּשְׁפִּוֹ בָּלִ-בַּאַבַם כֵּזָכ: בִּיּלְי מִבֵּּהִי: אַנְּבַבְּ לִפְּנִי וֹוֹ בִּאַּרְבִּוֹע בַּחַיִּים: בִּי טִבְּּאַהַ יִּשְׁמִר לִּפְנִי וֹוֹ בִּאַרְבִּוֹע בַּחַבִּי וֹאַלְבֵוֹנוּ מִּרַבִּם: מִפֹּר פִּּלְאִים וֹוְ דַּלְּתִי וֹלְי וֹיִ אָלְבֵינוּ מִּבְּשִׁי לִפְּנִיּחְוֹבִי בִּיּוֹן אָפְבְּנִי וֹלְי וֹיִ אָלְבִי בִּיּוֹ עִּי וֹיִ אָבְרָבוֹ וֹיְנִוֹן אָפְבְּנִי בִּלְּתִי וֹלִי וֹיִ אָבְרָבוֹן וֹיְ וֹדְבִּיִּלוּ אָבַלְבָּתִי בִּיִּיְשָׁמַע וֹ וִיְ אָתִרַכּוֹלִי שַּׁבְּנִייְ בָּלִיכִי אָבַלְבָּתִי בִּיִּיְשָׁמַע וֹ וִיְ אָּתִרְנוֹלִי שַּׁבְּבִּייִ אָבַלְבָּתִי בִּייִּשְׁמַע וֹ וִיְ אָתִרְכּוֹלִי שַּׁבְּבִּייִ 516 HALLEL

What can I render unto the Lord for all his benefits towards me? I will lift the cup of salvation, and call upon the name of the Lord. I will pay my vows unto the Lord, yea, in the presence of all his people. Precious in the sight of the Lord is the death of his loving ones. Ah, Lord, truly I am thy servant: I am thy servant, the son of thy handmaid; thou hast loosed my bonds. I will offer to thee the sacrifice of thanksgiving, and will call upon the name of the Lord. I will pay my vows unto the Lord, yea, in the presence of all his people; in the courts of the Lord's house, in the midst of thee, O Jerusalem. Praise ye the Lord.

#### Psalm cxvii.

O praise the Lord, all ye nations; laud him, all ye peoples. For his lovingkindness is mighty over us; and the truth of the Lord endureth for ever. Praise ye the Lord.

The following verses are chanted by the Reader, the Congregation at the end of each verse repeating, "O give thanks," etc., to "ever."

#### Psalm cxviii.

O give thanks unto the Lord; for he is good: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

O let Israel say, that his lovingkindness endureth

for ever.

O let the house of Aaron say, that his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

O let them that fear the Lord say, that his loving-

kindness endureth for ever.

Out of my straitness I called upon the Lord: the Lord answered me with enlargement. The Lord is for me, I will not fear: what can man do unto me? The Lord is for me among them that help me; therefore shall I see my desire on them that hate me. It is better to trust in the Lord than to confide in man.

בְּחַצִּרוֹת בִּית וֹוָ בִּתוֹכֹכִי וֹרוּשְׁלְם. חַלְּלוּיָה: אָּשָׁא וּבְשׁם וֹּן אָּלְרָא: וָנְדָר שִּוֹרָה בִּיחַם וֹּן אָּנָה וִיָּ בִּי-אָנִי עַבְּהֵּךְ אָנִי עַבְּיִדְּה בַּוֹחַפִּוֹרִי: אָּנָה וִיָּ בִּי-אָנִי עַבְּהֵּךְ אָנִי עַבְּיִדְּה בַּוֹחַפִּוֹרָיוּ אָּנָה וִיְ בִּי-אָנִי עַבְּהֵּךְ אִנִי עַבְּיִדְּה בַּּוֹרְה בִּעִּמוֹ אָּנָה וְיִ בִּי-אָנִי בְּל-תַּנִמוּלְוֹה, עַלְי: כּוּם־יִּשׁוּעוֹת אָּנְה וְיִ בִּי-אָנִי בְּל-תַּנִמוּלְוֹה, עַלְי: כּוּם־יִּשׁוּעוֹת אָּנְה וְיִ בִּירִבְּל עַמוֹן: יִלְרָ בְּנִיבְּל-תַּנִמוּלְוֹה, עַלְי: כּוּם־יִּשׁוּעוֹת בְּחַבְּיוֹת בִּית וִיִּ בְּתוֹבְּל-תַּנִוֹלְיִבְּי בִּיבְּיבְיבִּי בְּל-תַּנִמוּלְוֹה, עַלְי: כּוּם־יִּשְׁוֹתוֹר בְּחַבְּיוֹת בִּית וְיִבְּל-תַּמוֹל בְּיִבְּי בְּל-תַּנִמוּל וֹיִי בְּיִבְּים וְיִּי בְּלִבְּים בְּלִיבְּל-תַּמוֹל בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּלִיבְּל-תַּנִוֹת בְּיִבְים בְּיִבְּים בְּלִיבְּל-תַּמוֹל בִּים בְּעִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּלּיבִים בְּיבִּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּלּיבִים בְּיִבְּים בְּלִיבְּל-תַּמוֹל בְּלִיבְּל בְּל-תַּמוֹל בְּיִבְּים בְּלִיבְּל הַנְּבְיה בְּיבְים בְּל בִּיבְּיבְיבְר הִיבְּיבְי בְּנִיבְּל-תַּנְם בְּיִבְּיבְים בְּלִיבְים בְּיִבְּים בְּבִים בְּיבִּים בְּיִבְּים בְּרִיבְים בְּיִבְּים בְּלִיבְים בְּיִבְים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִבְּים בְּל-תַּנִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִיבְּים בְּבִּים בְּיִבְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְיִים בְּלִיבְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְיבִּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּיבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּיבְּים בְּיִּיבְּים בְּיִיבְּיבְּים בְּיִבְּיִבְים בְּבִּים בְּיִבְּיִבְּים בְּבִּיבְים בְּיִבְּיִיבְּים בְּיִיבְּיִבְיוֹים בְּיִבְּיִבְים בְּיבְיבְּיבְים בְּיִבְּים בְּים בְּבְּיוֹבְיוֹבְיוֹים בְּיבּים בְּיִבְּיוּבְיוֹים בְּיִיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּבְּים בְּיבְיבְיוֹבְייבְּבְיוֹבְים בְּיבְיבְייוֹים בְּיבְּים בְּיִבְּיוּבְיוֹבְיוֹים בְּיבְייִיבְּיִים בְּיבְּיבְּים בְּיִיים בְּיִיבְּים בְּיִיוֹבְיוֹים בְּיִיבְּיבְּיבְים בְּיבְּיבְיבְּיוֹים בְּיִיבְּים בּיבְּבְיוֹים בְּיִבְים בְּיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְּיבְּיבְ

תהלים קי"ז

הַלְלוּ אָת־וִיָּ בְּל־נּוֹיִם שַׁבְּקוּהוּ בְּלּ־הָאָמִים: בִּי נְבַר עָלִינוּ הַקִּדוֹ וָאָמֶת־יִיִ לְעוֹלְם. הַלְלוּיִה:

The following verses are chanted by the Reader, the Congregation responding | The etc. at the end of each verse.

תהלים קי"ח

הזרה לַיִּי כִּי־מוֹב כִּי לְעוֹלְם חַסְדּוֹ: יאמָר־נָא יִשְׂרָאָל כִּי לְעוֹלְם חַסְדּוֹ: יאמָרה נָא בִּית אַהֲרֹן כִּי לְעוֹלְם חַסְדּוֹ: יאמָרה נָא יִרָאֵי יִיִּ כִּי לְעוֹלְם חַסְדּוֹ:

מִן־הַמֵּצֵר כָּןְרָאתִי יָּה עָנָנִי בַמָּרְחַבְּיָה: יְיָ לִי לֹא אִירָא מַה־יַּצְשֶׁה לִי אָדְם: יְיָ לִי בְּעוֹנְי וַאֲנִּי אָרָאָה בְשׁנְאַי: מוֹב לַחַסוֹת בַּיַי מְבְּטְהַ בָּאַדְם: 317 HALLEL

It is better to trust in the Lord than to confide in princes. All nations compassed me about: in the name of the Lord I surely cut them down. They compassed me about; yea, they compassed me about: in the name of the Lord I surely cut them down. They compassed me about like bees;—they were extinguished as a fire of thorns:—in the name of the Lord I surely cut them down. Thou didst thrust sore at me that I might fall: but the Lord helped me. The Lord is my strength and song; and he is become my salvation. The voice of exulting and salvation is in the tents of the righteous: the right hand of the Lord doeth valiantly. The right hand of the Lord is exalted: the right hand of the Lord doeth valiantly. I shall not die, but live, and recount the works of the Lord. The Lord hath chastened me sore: but he hath not given me over unto death. Open to me the gates of righteousness: I will enter into them, I will give thanks unto the Lord. This is the gate of the Lord; the righteous may enter into it.

I will give thanks unto thee, for thou hast answered

me, and art become my salvation.

Repeat this and the next three verses.

The stone which the builders rejected is become the head-stone of the corner.

This was the Lord's doing; it is marvellous in our eyes.

This is the day which the Lord hath made; we will be glad and rejoice thereon.

Reader and Congregation:-

Save, we beseech thee, O Lord.

Save, we beseech thee, O Lord.

We beseech thee, O Lord, send prosperity.

We beseech thee, O Lord. send prosperity.

יָה: זֶה־הַשַּׁעַר לַיִּי צַהִּיקִים יָבְאוּ כוּ: לא וְתָנְנִי: פָּתְחוּ־לִי שַׁעֲהִי־בִּינִ הַּבְרִים דּעֲבוּ בְּמָשׁ הָיִי וְשִׁיְּעָה בִּאָּהְלֵי צַדִּילִים יְמִין יִי עְשָׁה חְיִלּי לוּצִים בְּשִׁם יִי בִּי אֲמִילֵם: בַּבְּוּנִי לַּיְשׁוּעָה: קוֹל לא וְתְנָנִי: עָזִּי וְזִמְרָת יָה וַיִּהִי־לִי לִישׁוּעָה: קוֹל הַיְּבְרִיִּנִי בְּשָׁם יִיָּ בִּי אֲמִילֵם: בַּבְּוּנִי לַּשְׁהָּה חְיִלּי לא וְתְנָנִי: פְּתְּחוּ־לֵי שַׁעֲהִי־בִּי בְּבְּוּנִי לַּיְשׁנִּי רָבְּרִים דּעְבוּ בְּאָשׁ לא וְתְנָנִי: פִּתְחוּר בַּיִי אַפִּילִם: בְּבִּוּנִי בַּבְּרִים דּעָבוּ בְּאָשׁ לא נְתְנָנְי: פָּתְחוּר לַיִּי צַּדִּילִם יְבְאוּ בוֹי לא נְתְנָנְי: פְּתְּחוּר בַּיִּי מִשְּׁעִרִי בְּבְּרוּנִים בְּבְּרוּנִים בְּבָּרוּנִים לְבְּבְוּנִי בְּשָׁחֵ יְיָ בִּי אֲמִילֵם: בְּבְּוּי בְּבְּרוּנִים: בַּלְּנִים בְּנִים בְּבָּרוּנִים בְּבָּרוּנִים בְּבָּים אוֹנִים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּים בְּבְּיִּים בְּבְּיִים בְּיִּבְם בְּיִבְּים בְּבְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּבִּיִי אַנְיִים בְּבְּיִבְּים יְיָבְיבְי בְּשָׁחַ יְיָּ בִּייְ מִשְׁחִילִים בְּבְּרִים בְּנִים בְּבְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּבְּים בְּיִּבְים בְּבְּיִבְים בְּבְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִּים בְּיִּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִּים בְּבִּים מִּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּבִים אוֹנִים בְּבִּים בְּבִיים בְּבִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִים בְּבִים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּבְּים בּוּים בְּבִּים בּיּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בּיוֹים בְּבְּיבְים בּיבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבְּיִים בְּבְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בּיוּים בְּבִּים בְּבּים בּיוֹים בְּיבְּבְּים בְּיִים בְּבְּיבְיבְּיבְּים בְּיִים בְּבְּים בְּבְּיבְּיוּים בְּבְּבְּים בְּבְּבִּים בְּבְּבְיבְּיים בְי

אוֹדְךְ כִּי עֲנִיתָנִי וַתְּהִי־לִי לִישׁוּעָה:

Repeat this and the next three verses.

זֶה־הַיּוֹם עָשָׂה וְיָ נָנִילָה וְנִשְׂמְחָה בּוֹ: מָצֵת וְיִ הָוְתָה זֹאת הִיא נִפְּלָאת **בְּעֵיגִּוְנוּ:** זֶה־הַיּוֹם עָשָׂה וְיָ נָנִילָה וְנִשְׂמְחָה בוֹ:

Reader and Congregation:-

אָנָא יָנָ הוּשִׁיעָה נָּא: אָנָּא יָנָ הוּשִׁיעָה נָּא: אָנָא יָנָ הַצְּלִיחָה נָּא: אָנָּא יָנָ הוּשִׁיעָה נָּא: 318 HALLEL

Blessed be he that cometh in the name of the Lord: we bless you out of the house of the Lord.

Repeat this and the next three verses.

The Lord is God, he hath given us light: bind the festal offering with cords, even unto the horns of the altar.

Thou art my God, and I will give thanks unto thee: thou art my God, I will exalt thee.

O give thanks unto the Lord; for he is good: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever.

All thy works shall praise thee, O Lord our God, and thy pious ones, the just who do thy will, together with all thy people, the house of Israel, shall with exultation thank, bless, praise, glorify, exalt, reverence, sanctify and ascribe sovereignty unto thy name, O our King; for it is good to give thanks unto thee, and becoming to sing praises unto thy name, because from everlasting to everlasting thou art God. Blessed art thou, O Lord, a King extolled with praises.

Kaddish, pp. 302, 303. On Chanukah, Kaddish, pp. 253, 254.

For Order of Service at the Reading of the Law on New Moons and the Intermediate Days of Festivals, see pp. 81-87; on Festivals and on New Moons falling on Sabbaths, see pp. 207-225.

On New Moons and the Intermediate Days of Festivals:—
"Happy are they," p. 87.

"And a redeemer," p. 90, to "honorable," p. 92. Say Kaddish to "in the world, and say ye, Amen," p. 92.

On New Moons continue with the following Amidah.

On Festivals, and on the Intermediate Days of Festivals, say the appropriate Amidoth of the Additional Service, pp. 336-347.

בָּרוּךְ הַבָּא בְּשֵׁם וְיָ בַּרַכְנוּכֶם מִבֵּית וְיָ:

Repeat this and the next three verses.

הַּמִּוְבֵּחַ: אָל יָיָ וַיְּאָר לֶנוּ אִסְרוּ־חֵג בַּעֲעֹתׁים עַד כַּןְרנוֹת

> אַלִּי אַתָּה וָאוֹהֶךְּ אָּלהֵי אֲרוֹבְּּמֶּךְ: הוֹדוּ לַיָּי כִּי־מוֹב כִּי לְעוֹלֶם חַסְּהוֹ:

יְהַלְּלְּוּךּ יִיָּ אָלֹהִינוּ עַל כְּל מַעֲשֶׂיךּ . וַחַסִיהִידְּ צַּדִּיקִים עוֹשֵׁי רָצוֹגָךְ וְכָל עַמִּךְ בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵּל יְּרְבְּישׁוּ וְיַמְּלִיכוּ אָת שִׁמְךּ מַלְבָּגְוּ. כִּי לְדְּ מוֹב לָּהְדוֹת וּלְשִׁמְּדְ נָאָה לְוַמֵּר כִּי מֵעוֹלְם וְעַד עוֹלְם אַתָּה אֵל. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. מֶלֶךְ מִהְלֶּל בַּתִּשְׁבְּחוֹת: Kaddish, pp. 302, 303. On Chanukah, Kaddish pp. 253, 254.

For Order of Service at the Reading of the Law on New Moon and the Intermediate Days of Festivals, see pp. 81—87; on Festivals and on New Moons falling on Sabbaths, see pp. 207—225.

On New Moons and the Intermediate Days of Festivals say אַשְׁרֵי אַשְׁרָי אָבִין, אָ פּאָיִר, אָבִין, אָ פּאָיִר, אָבִין, אָבִין, אָבִין, אָבִין, אָבִין, אַבִין, אַבִין, אַבִין

On New Moon continue with the following Amidah.
On Festivals, and on the Intermediate Days of Festivals, say
the appropriate Amidoth of the Additional Service.

### ADDITIONAL SERVICE FOR THE NEW MOON

The following prayer (Amidah) to "as in ancient years," p. 324, is to be said standing.

O Lord, open thou my lips, and my mouth shall declare thy praise.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, God of Abraham, God of Isaac, and God of Jacob, the great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, who bestowest lovingkindnesses, and possessest all things; who rememberest the pious deeds of the patriarchs, and in love wilt bring a redeemer to their children's children for thy name's sake.

O king, Helper, Savior and shield. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Shield of Abraham.

Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save.

From the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First Day of Passover say:—

Thou causest the wind to blow and the rain to fall. Thou sustainest the living with lovingkindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy, supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep in the dust. Who is like unto thee, Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest, and causest salvation to spring forth?

Yea, faithful art thou to quicken the dead. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who quickenest the dead.\*

(See page 320).

## תפלת מוסף לראש חדש בחול: צֵּדֹנֶי, שְׂפָּמִי הִפְּתָח וּפִּי יַנִּיִד הְהַלֶּחֶף:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אָּלְהֵוּנוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִוּנוּ. אָּלהֵי אַבְרָדֶם אָלהָי וִצְּחָק וֵאלהֵי וַצְקֹב. הָאֵל הַנְּדוֹל הַנְּבּוֹר וְּהַנּוֹרָא אֵל עָלְיוֹן נּוֹמֵל חֲסָדִים טוֹבִים וְקוֹנֵה הַכּּל וְזוֹכֵר חַסְדֵּי אָבוֹת וּמֵבִיא נוֹאֵל לִבְנֵי בְנֵיהֶם לְּמַעַן שָׁמוֹ בְּאַהָבְה:

מָלֶךְ עוֹנֵר וֹמוֹשִׁיעַ וּמְגֹן: בֶּרוּךְ אַתְּהוְיִנְמְגַן אַבְרָהָם: אַתְּה נָבוֹר לְעוֹלֶם אֲדֹנִי. מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים אַתְּה רַב לְהוֹשִׁיעַ.

From the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First Day of Passover say:—

מַשִּׁיב הָרְוּחַ וּמוֹרִיד הַנָּשֶׁם:

מְכַלְבֵּל חַיִּים בְּחֲטֶר. מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים בְּרַחֲמִים דַבִּים. סוֹמֵך נוֹפְלִים. וְרוֹפָּא חוֹלִים וּמִתִּי אֲסוּרִים וּמְכַוְיֵם אָמוּנְתוֹ לִישֵׁנִי עְפָּר. מִי כְמְוֹךְ בַּעֵל נְבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְוֹמֶה לַּךְ. מָלֶךְ מֵמִית וּמְחַיָּה וּמַצְמִיחַ יְשׁוּעָה.

וָנָאָבְן אַתָּה לְהַחֲוֹת מֵתִים. בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָּ. מְחַיֵּה הַמָּתִים: \* .(See page 320). מִחַיֵּה הַמָּתִים: \* Thou art holy, and thy name is holy, and holy beings praise thee daily. (Selah.) Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following is said, to "holy God."

\* Reader.—We will sanctify thy name in the world even as they sanctify it in the highest heavens, as it is written by the hand of thy prophet:

And they called one unto the other and said,

Cong.—Holy, holy, holy is the Lord of hosts: the whole earth is full of his glory.

Reader.—Those over against them say, Blessed— Cong.—Blessed be the glory of the Lord from his place.

Reader.—And in thy Holy Words it is written, say-

ing,

Cong.—The Lord shall reign for ever, thy God, O

Zion, unto all generations. Praise ye the Lord.

Reader.—Unto all generations we will declare thy greatness, and to all eternity we will proclaim thy holiness, and thy praise, O our God, shall not depart from our mouth for ever, for thou art a great and holy God and King. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

The beginnings of the months thou didst assign unto thy people for a season of atonement throughout their generations. While they offered unto thee acceptable sacrifices, and goats for a sin offering to atone for them, these were to be a memorial for them all, and the salvation of their soul from the hand of the enemy. O do thou establish a new altar on Zion, and אַתְּה קָדוֹשׁ. וְשִׁמְדְ קָדוֹשׁ. וּקְדוֹשִׁים בִּכְל־יוֹם יָהַלְלִוּךְ מֵּלָה. בֶּרוּךְ אַתָּה יֵי. הָאֵל הַקָּרוֹשׁ:

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following is said.

יַכְהָדִשׁ אָת שִׁמְּדְבָּעוֹלְםבְּשָׁם שָׁמַּקְדִּישִׁים \* Reader. \* אותו בִּשְׁמִי מָרוֹם כַּבְּתוֹב עַל יַד וְבִיאַדְּ. וִקְרָא וָה אָל וָה וִאָּמַר. .Cong קָרוֹשׁ קָרוֹשׁ קָרוֹשׁ, יָיָ אָבָאוֹת. מְלֹא בָל־רָאָרֶץ בְּבוֹרוֹ: ,Reader לִעְמַּתְם בָרוּךְ יֹאמֵרוּ: .Cong בָרוּךְ כְּבוֹד יִיָ מִמְּקוֹמוֹ: וּבְדַבְרֵי בְדִשְׁךְ בְּתוֹב לֵאמר. Cong. וְמִלֹךְ Reader. יָּיָ לְעוֹלֶם אָלהַוִד צִיוֹן לְדוֹר וָדוֹר. הַלֵּלוּיָה: לרור נְרוֹר נַנִּיד נְּדָלֶך · וּלְנִצְח נְצְחִים Reader. קָדְשָּׁתְדְ נַקְדִישׁ. וִשִּׁבְחֲדְ אֵלֹחֵינוּ אִפְּינוּ לֹא יָבוּשׁ לְעוֹלָם וַעָר. כִּי אַל מֶלֶךְ נְּדוֹל וְקָרוֹשׁ אָתָה. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. הָאֵל הַקַּרוּשׁ:

רָאשִׁי חָדָשִׁים לְעַפִּּך נְתַתָּ וִמַן כַּפָּרָה לִכֶּל־ תולדותם. בהיותם מַקריבים לפַנֵיך וַבְחֵי רַצוֹן וּשִׂעִירֵי הַשָּׁאת לְבַפֶּר בַּעֲדָם. וִבְּרוֹן לְכָלְם יִהְיוּ. וּתְשׁוּעַת נַבָּשָׁם מִיַּד שוֹנֵא: מִוָבֵּחַ חְדָשׁ בָּצִיוֹן we will offer upon it the burnt offering of the New Moon, and prepare he-goats for thine acceptance; while we all of us rejoice in the service of the sanctuary, and in the songs of David thy servant, which shall then be heard in thy city and chanted before thine altar. O vouchsafe unto them everlasting love, and the covenant of the fathers remember unto the children. Bring us with exultation to Zion thy city, and to Jerusalem thy sanctuary with everlasting joy, and there will we prepare unto thee the offerings that are obligatory for us, the continual offerings according to their order, and the additional offerings according to their enactment; and the additional offering of this New Moon we will prepare and offer unto thee in love according to the precept of thy will, as thou hast prescribed for us in thy Law through the hand of Moses thy servant, by the mouth of thy glory, as it is said:

And in the beginnings of your months ye shall offer a burnt offering unto the Lord; two young bullocks and one ram, seven he-lambs of the first year without blemish. And their meal offering and their drink offerings as hath been ordained, three tenth parts of an ephah of fine flour for each bullock, two tenth parts for the ram, one tenth for each lamb, and wine according to the drink offering of each, a goat for atonement, and two daily offerings according to their institution.

Our God and God of our fathers, renew this month unto us for good and for blessing, for joy and gladness, for salvation and consolation, for support and susהָבִין וְעוֹלַת ראש הְדֵשׁ נַעֵּלֵה עֶלָיו. וּשִּעִירֵי עִזְים נַגְשָׂה בְרָצוֹן. וּבַנְברַת בִּית הַמִּקְדָשׁ נִשְּׂמֵח בְּלֶנוּ. וּבְשִׁירִי דָוִד עַבְדְדְ הַנִּשְׁמְעִים בְּעִיהֶךְ הָאֲמוּרִים לִפָּגִי מִוְבְּהֶךְ: אַהָבַת עוֹלָם תָּבִיא לָהֵם. יּבָרִית אָבוֹת לַבָּנִים תִּוְכּוֹר: וַהֲבִיאָנוּ לְצִיוֹן עִירְדְּ בָּרָנָה וָלִירוּשָׁלַיִם בִּית מִקְדְשְׁךְ בְּשִׂמְחַת עוֹלֶם. וְשָׁם נַעֲשָׁה לְפָנֵןך אֶת־קָרבְּנוֹת חוֹבוֹתֵינוּ תִּמִידִים בָּסִדְרַם וּמוּסָפִים כִּהָלְבֶתָם: וִאֵת־מוּסַף יוֹם ראש הַהְנָשׁ הַנָּה נַצְשָּה וְנַקְרִיב לְפָּנֶיְךּ בְּאַהַבָּה בָּמִצְוַת רָצוֹגֵןד בְּמוֹ שֶׁבְּתַבְתְּ עָלֵינוּ בְּתוֹרָתְדְּ צַל־יְדֵי משָה עַבְדְּדְ מִפִּי כְבוֹדֶךְ כַּאָמוּר: וּבְרָאשׁי חָרְשׁיכֵם הַקְרִיבוּ עֹלְה לַיִּי פְּרִים בְּגִי־בָּכֶר שְׁנַיִם וְאַיִל אֶחֶד בְּבְשִׁים בִּגִי־שָנָה שָׁבְעָה תִּמִימִם:וּמִנְהָתְם וִנִסְבֵּיהַם בִּמִּדְבָּר שִׁלשָׁה עשרנים לַבָּר וּשִׁנִי עִשִּׁרנִים לָאָיִל וִעִשְּׁרוֹן לַבָּבֵש וַיַן בְּנִסְכּוֹ וְשָׁעִיר לְכַפָּר וּשִׁנִי תִמִידִים בָּהַלְכֶּתָם: אַלהַינוּ וַאלהַי אַבוֹתַינוּ . חַדֵּשׁ עַלֵינוּ אַת־ הַקְדֵשׁ הַנֵה לְמוֹבָה וְלִבְרַבָה. לִשְׁשוֹן וּלִשִּׁמְחָה. לְישׁוּעָה וּלְנִחָמֶה. לִפַּרְנָסָה וּלְכַלְכֶּלְה. לְחַיִּים tenance, for life and peace, for pardon of sin and forgiveness of iniquity, (in Leap Year add, and for atonement of transgression); for thou hast chosen thy people Israel from all nations, and hast appointed unto them statutes for the beginnings of the months. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who sanctifiest Israel and the beginnings of the months.

Accept, O Lord our God, thy people Israel and their prayer; restore the service to the oracle of thy house; receive in love and favor both the fire offerings of Israel and their prayer; and may the service of thy people Israel be ever acceptable unto thee.

And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restorest thy

divine presence unto Zion.

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers for ever and ever; thou art the Rock of our lives, the Shield of our salvation through every generation. We will give thanks unto thee and declare thy praise for our lives which are committed unto thy hand, and for our souls Congregation in an undertone We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers, the God of all flesh, our Creator and the Creator of all things in the beginning. Blessings and thanksgivings be to thy great and holy name, because thou hast kept us in life and hast preserved us: so mayest thou continue to keep us in life and to preserve us. O gather our exiles to thy holy courts to observe thy statutes, to do thy will, and to serve thee with a perfect heart; seeing that we give thanks unto thee. Blessed be the God to whom thanksgivings are due.

וֹלְשֶׁלוֹם. לִמְחָילַת חִמְא וְלִסְלִיחַת עֲוֹן [In Leap] יִּלְבַפֶּרַת פָשַעוֹ. כִּי בְעַמְּךְ יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּחַרְתְּ מִבְּל־דָאָמוֹת. וְחָמֵן רָאשׁי חָדָשׁים לְהָם לְבָּעְתַּ. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. מִּקַהֵשׁ וִשְּׂרָאֵל וְרָאשִׁי חָדָשִׁים: רצה וְיָ אֱלהִינוּ בְעַפִּדְ יִשְׁרָאֵל וּבְתִפּלְּזֶם. וָקְשֵׁב אָת הָעֲבוֹרָה לִרְבִיר בִּיֹתֶךְ וְאִשׁי יִשְׂרָאֵל וּתְפַּלְּתָם בְּאַהַבֶּה תְכַּוְבֵּל בְּרָצוֹן. וּתְהִי לְרָצוֹן בּמִיד עָבוֹרַת וִשְׂרָאֵל עַמֶּןדּ':

וֶתֶחָנֵינָה עִיגִינוּ בְּשׁוּבְךּ לְצִיּוֹן בְּרַחֲמִים. בְּרוּ<mark>דְ</mark> אַתָּה וְיָ. הַפַּחֲזִיר שְׁבִינָתוֹ לְאִיוֹן:

The Cong. in an undertone-מוֹדִים אֲנַחְנוּ לָדְ, שָׁאַמָּה הוּא ַּיָרָ אֶלהֵיני וַאלהַי אֲבוֹתְינוּ, אֱל<mark>הַי</mark> בַל־בַּשָּׂר.יוֹצָרֵנוּ,יוֹצֵר בְּרֵאשִׁית<mark>.</mark> בְּרָכוֹת וְהוֹדָאוֹת לְשִׁמִּךְ הַגְּּרוֹל וָהַקָּרוֹשׁ. עַל שֶׁהָחֵיִיתָנוּ וִקְ<u>יִמְתַנוּ.</u> בן תַּחַנֵּנִי וּתְקַיָּמֵנִיּ וְתָּאֶחוֹ<mark>ף</mark> נָּלְיוֹתִינוּ לְחַצְרוֹת בֻּרְשֶׁךְ, לְשְׁמ<mark>וֹר</mark> חָקִיך , וַלַעֲשוֹת רָצֹנֶדְ, וּלְעָבְיִּדְ בְּלַבָב שָׁלִם, עַל שָׁאֲנַחְנוּ מוֹדִים לָך. בָּרוּך אֵל הַהוֹדָאוֹת:

שָׁצַּתָּה הוּא וְיָ אַלהַינוּ נאלהי אַבוֹתְינוּלִעוֹלְםוְעָד. צור חַיִּיְנוּ בְּגוֹן וִשְׁעֵנְוּ אַתָּה הוּא לִרוֹר וְדוֹר. נוֹנֶה לְד וּנְםַפֶּר תְּהַלְּתֶךּ עַל חַיִּוְנוּ הַמְּסוּרִים בְּוָהֶךְ וְעַל נִשְׁמוֹתֵינוּ

which are in thy charge, and for thy miracles, which are daily with us, and for thy wonders and thy benefits, which are wrought at all times, evening, morn, and noon. O thou who art all-good, whose mercies fail not; thou, merciful Being, whose lovingkindnesses never cease, we have ever hoped in thee.

On Chanukah say, "We thank thee also," etc., p. 63.

For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be continually blessed and exalted for ever and ever.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth, O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is All-good, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks.

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

Our God and God of our fathers, bless us with the three-fold blessing of thy Law written by the hand of Moses thy servant, which was spoken by Aaron and his sons, the priests, thy holy people, as it is said, The Lord bless thee, and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

Grant peace, welfare, blessing, grace, lovingkindness and mercy unto us and unto all Israel, thy people. Bless us, O our Father, even all of us together, with the light of thy countenance; for by the light of thy countenance thou hast given us, O Lord our God, the

הַפָּקוּדוֹת לָךְ, וְעַל נִפֶּיךְ שָׁבְּכָל־יוֹם עִמְּנוּ וְעַל נְבְּלְאוֹתֶיךְ וְמוֹבוֹתֶיךְ שֶׁבְּכָל־עֵת עֵרֵב וַבְרֵּרְ וָצָהֶרָיִם. הַפוֹב כִּי לֹא־כָלוּ רַחֲמֶיךְ. וְהַמְּרַהֵם בּי לא־תַמּוּ חַסְהֵיךּ מִעוֹלֶם קוּינוּ לֶךְ:

On Chanukah say על הַנְּפִים, p. 63.

וְעַל־בֻּלָם וִתְבָּרַךְ וְיִתְרוֹמֵם שִׁמְךְ מַלְבָּנוּ תָּמִיד לעולם וְעֶר:

וְכֹל הַחַיִּם יוֹרִוּךְ שֶּלֶה. וִיהַלֵּלוּ אָת־שִׁמְּדְּ ָבָאָבֶת. הָאַל יִשׁוּעָתֵנוּ וְעָוְרָתֵנוּ סֵלְה. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּ<mark>ה</mark> יָיָ. הַפוֹב שִׁמְד וּלְד נָאָה לְהוֹדוֹת:

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

אָלהֵינוּ וֵאלהִי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. בְּרָבֵנוּ בַּבְּרָכָה הַמְּשְׁלֶשֶׁח בַּתוֹרָה. הַכְּתוּבָה עַל יְהֵי משֶׁה עַבְּדֶּךָ. הָאָמוּרָה מִפִּי אַהַרֹּן וּבָנָיו כּוֹהַנִים. עם קָדוֹשֶׁךְ כָּאָמוּר. יְבָרֶכְךְ יְיָ וְיִשְׁמְרֶךְ: יָאָר וְיִ פָּנִיו אַלֶּוְךָ וִיחְלֶּוְדָ: יִשְׂא וְיָ פָּנִיו אֵלֶּוְךּ, וְיָשֵׁם לַךְּ שָׁלוֹם:

שִׁים שַׁלוֹם מוֹבָה וּבְרָבָה חַיִּים חֵן וְחָמֶד וְרַחֲמִים עָלֵינוּ וְעַל בָּל יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמֶּךְ. בְּרָבֵנוּ אָבִינוּ בְּלְנוּ בְּאָחֶד בָּאוֹר פָּנֶוְדָּ. כִּי בְאוֹר פָּנֶוְדְ נָתַהְּ לְּוֹנוּ וָן Law of life, lovingkindness and righteousness, blessing, mercy, life and peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and in every hour with thy peace.

Blessed art thou, O Lord, who blessest thy people Israel with peace.

O my God! guard my tongue from evil and my lips from speaking guile; and to such as curse me let my soul be dumb, yea, let my soul be unto all as the dust. Open my heart to thy Law, and let my soul pursue thy commandments. If any design evil against me, speedily make their counsel of none effect, and frustrate their designs. Do it for the sake of thy name, do it for the sake of thy right hand, do it for the sake of thy holiness, do it for the sake of thy Law. In order that thy beloved ones may be delivered, O save with thy right hand, and answer me. Let the words of my mouth and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee. O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer. He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us all and for all Israel, and say ye, Amen.

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the days of

old, and as in ancient years.

Kaddish, p. 92.
"It is our duty," etc., p. 93.
Mourner's Kaddish, p. 94.
Psalm civ, p. 264.

אָלהֵינוּ תוֹרַת חַיִּים וְאַהָבַת הָמֶד וּאָדֶקָה וּבְרֶב<mark>ָה</mark> וָרַחָמִים וָחַיִּים וְשֶׁלוֹם. וְשוֹב בְּעֵינֵיךְ לְבָּרֶךְ אֶת־ עַמְּךּ יִשְׂרָאֵל בִּכָּל־עֵת וּבְכַּל־שֲׁעַה בִּשָּׁלוֹמֵך: <mark>בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָיָ. הַמְבְרֵךְ אָת־עַמּוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל בַּשְׁלוֹם:</mark> אַלהָי. נצור לָשונִי מֵרֶע. וּשִׂפָּתִי מִדַּבֵּר מָרְמָה. וַלִּמָקַלְלַי נַפִּשִׁי תִדּוֹם, וְנַבְּשִׁי, בֵּעְבָּד לַכֹּל תִּהְנֶה: פְּתַח לִבִּי בְּתוֹרֶתֶךְ, וּבְמִצְוֹתֵיךְ תרדוף וַפִּשִׁי. וִכֹל הַחוֹשָׁבִים עֲלֵי רָעָה, מְהַרָ<mark>ה</mark> הָפָר עַצְרָם, וַקַלָּקל מַהִשָּׁבוֹתָם, עֲשֵׁה לִמְעַן שָׁמֶדָ. עֲשָׁה לְמַעַן יִמִינָדְ. עֲשָׁה לְמַעַן לִדְשָּׁתְדְּ ָעָשָה לִמַעַן תּוֹרָתֶדָּ. לְמַעַן יִחָלְצוּן וְדִי<u>קִידְּ</u> הוֹשִׁיעָה יָמִינְדְּ וַעַנְנִי: יִהְיוּ לְרָצוֹן אָמִרֶי־פִּי וָהֶגְיוֹן לִבִּי לְבָּגֶוְדְ וְיָ צוּרִי וִגְאֵלִי: עשָׁה שְׁלוֹם בּמְרוֹמְיו הוּא יַעֲשָה שָׁלוֹם עֲלֵינוּ וִעַל בָּל־ יִשֹרָאֵל. וִאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יְהִי רָצוֹן לְפָּנֶיְךְּ , וְיָ אֶלֹהֵינוּ וֵאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתְונוּ, שֶׁיִבְּנֶה בִּית הַמָּקְדָשׁ בִּמְהַרָה בְיָמֵינוּ, וְתֵן חֶלְקֵנוּ בְּתוֹרָתֶךּ: וְשָׁ<mark>ם</mark> נַעֲבָדְדְּ בְּיִרְאָה, כִּימִי עוֹלָם וּרָשָׁנִים קַדְמוֹנִיוֹת: וְעַרְב<mark>ָה</mark> ליי מִנְחַתיְהוּדָה וִירוּשָׁלְם, בִּימִי עוֹלָם, וּבְשָׁנִים בַּּדְ<mark>מוֹנִיוֹתוֹ</mark>

### SERVICE FOR FESTIVALS.

On lighting the Festival Lamp in the Home, the following is said:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and hast commanded us to kindle [on Friday add: the Sabbath and] the Festival light.

On the Eve of Festivals, Afternoon Service is said as on Weekdays, see pp. 109-128, but omitting "And David said," p. 123, "O Guardian of Israel," p. 124, "It is our duty" and "Kaddish," pp. 126-127.

For Evening Scrvice, see pp. 159-166. Should the evening of the Festival fall on Friday, the Evening Service commences with "A Psalm, a Song for the Sabbath Day,"

p. 156.

The following Amidah is said at the Evening, Morning and Afternoon Services of Passover, Pentecost, Tabernacles, and the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly and the Rejoicing of the Law.

O Lord, open thou my lips, and my mouth shall declare thy praise.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, God of Abraham, God of Isaac, and God of Jacob, the Great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, who bestowest lovingkindnesses and possessest all things; who rememberest the pious deeds of their patriarchs, and in love wilt bring a redeemer to their children's children for thy name's sake.

O King, Helper, Savior and Shield. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Shield of Abraham.

## סדר המועדים והרגלים:

On lighting the Festival Lamp in the Home, the following is said:—

## בָּרוּך אַתָּה וְיָ אָּלהֵינוּ מֶלֶך הָעוֹלֶם. אֲשֶׁר קְדְשְׁנוּ בָּמִצְוֹתִיו וְצִוָּנִוּ לְהַדְלִיק גִר שֶׁל (שַׁבָּת וִ) יוֹם מוֹב:

On the Eve of Festivals, Afternoon Service is said as on Weekdays; see pp. 109—128, but omitting בְּוֹדְ בִּוֹךְ בִּוֹלְ בִּיִּישׁ בְּתִוֹם בּחִים בּיִּבְיִישׁ בְּתִוֹם בּחִים בּיִּבְיִישׁ בְּתִוֹם בּחִים בּיִּבְּיִישׁ בְּתִוֹם בּיִּבְיִישׁ בְּתִוֹם בּיִישְׁרָבְיִּלִּי בְּיִישְׁ בְּתִּוֹם בְּיִישׁ בְּתִוֹם בְּיִישׁ בְּיִבְיִישׁ בְּתִוֹם בּיִישְׁיִבְּבְּיִּם בְּיִבְּיִישׁ בְּתִוֹם בּיִישׁ בְּתִוֹם בּיִישְׁיִבְּבְּיִּם בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּבִּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּבִּיִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּיִים בְּבִּיִים בְּבִּיִים בְּבִּיִים בְּבִּיִם בְּבִּיִים בְּבִּיִּם בְּבִּיִם בְּבִּיִּם בְּיִים בְּבִּיִם בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּיִּם בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבְּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִים בְּבְּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּבְיבִים בְּבְבִּים בְּבְּבִים בְּבִּים בּיבּים בּיבּים בּיבּים בּיבּים בּיבּים בּיבּים בּיבְּיִים בְּבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּבְּבְים בְּבְּים בְּבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּבְּים בְּבְּים בְּבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְים בְּיבְים בּיבְים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְים בְּיבְים בְּיבְים בְּיבְים בְּבְּים בְּבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְים בְּיבְים בְּיבְים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּבְיבְים בְּבְיבְים בְּבְיבְים בְּבְיבְּים בְּבְּים בְּבְּבְים בְּבְיבְים בְּבְּבְים בְּבְיבְים בְּבְּבְים

For Evening Service, see pp. 159—166. Should the evening of the Festival fall on Friday, the Evening Service commences with אַבְּלַיוֹם הַשַּׁבְּל

The following Amidah is said at the Evening, Morning and Afternoon Service of Passover, Pentecost, Tabernacles, and the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly and the Rejoicing of the Law.

## אַרֹנָי, שְׂפָתֵי תִּפְתָּה וּפִי יַנִּיד תְּהַלְּתָּה:

בְּרוּך אַתָּה וְיָ אֶלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. אֲלהֵי אַבְרָהָם אָלהִי יִצְּחָק וֵאלהֵי יַצְקֹב. הָאֵל הַנְּרוֹל הַנְּבוֹר וְהַנּוֹרָא אָל עָלְיוֹן נוֹמֵל חֲסָרִים טוֹבִים יְקוֹנֵה הַכּל וְזוֹבֵר חַסְהֵי אָבוֹת וּמִבִיא נוֹאֵל לִבְנֵי בִנִיהֵם לִמַעַן שְׁמוֹ בְּאַהָבְה:

מָלֶךְ עוֹזֵר וּמוֹשִׁיעַ וּמְגֹן: בְּרוּך אַתָּר יִיְ מָגן אַבְרָהָם:

Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save.

From the Sabbath after the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First Day of Passover say:—

Thou causest the wind to blow and the rain to fall,

Thou sustainest the living with lovingkindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy, supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep in the dust. Who is like unto thee, Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest, and causest salvation to spring forth?

Yea, faithful art thou to quicken the dead. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who quickenest the dead. \*

Thou art holy, and thy name is holy, and holy beings praise thee daily. (Selah.) Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following is said, to "holy God," p. 327.

\*Reader.—We will sanctify thy name in the world even as they sanctify it in the highest heavens, as it is written by the hand of thy prophet:

And they called one unto the other and said,

Cong.—Holy, holy, holy is the Lord of hosts: the whole earth is full of his glory.

אַתָּה נָבּוֹר לְעוֹלָם אָדנְי. מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים אַתְּה רַב לְהוֹשִּׁיעֵ.

From the Eighth Day of Sclemn Assembly until the First Day of Passover say:—

מַשִּׁיב הָרְוּחַ וּמוֹרִיד הַנְּשֶׁם:

מְכַלְבֵּל חַיִּים בְּחֶמֶד. מְחֵיֵה מֵתִים בְּרַחֲמִים רָבִּים. סוֹמֵךְ נוֹפְלִים. וְרוֹפֵּא חוֹלִים וּמַתִּיר אֲטוּרִים וּמְלַיֵּם אָמוּנָתוֹ לִישׁנֵי עֲבָּר. מִי כְמְוֹדְ בְעַל וְבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְוֹמֶה לַּדְ. מָלֶךְ מֵמִית וּמְחַיֶּה וּמַצִּמִים יִשׁוּעָה.

וָנָאָבָן אַתָּה לְהַחֲיוֹת מֵתִּים. בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיְ<mark>.</mark> בְּחָיֵה הַמֵּתִים: \*

אַתָּה כָּרוֹשׁ. וְשִׁמְּדְ כָרוֹשׁ. וּלְרוֹשִׁים בְּבָל־יוֹם יָהַלְלִוּדְ פֶּלָה. בָּרוּדְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. הָאָל הַכָּּרוֹשׁ:

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following is said.

\* נְקְדֵשׁ אָת שָׁמְּךְ בְּעוֹלְםכְּשֵׁם שָׁמַקְדִישִׁים Acader. \* אותוֹ בִּשְׁמִי מְרוֹם כַּבְּתוּב עַל יֵד וְבִיאֶּךְ. וְכְּרָא וָה אָל וָה וְאָמֵר. • Cong. קְרוֹשׁ קְרוֹשׁ קְרוֹשׁ , יִי צְבֵאוֹת. מִלֹא כָל־הָאָרֶץ בְּבוֹרוֹ: Reader. אָוֹ בִּקוֹל Reader.—Then with a noise of great rushing, mighty and strong, they make their voices heard, and, upraising themselves towards the Seraphim, they exclaim over against them, Blessed—

Cong.—Blessed be the glory of the Lord from his place.

Reader.—From thy place shine forth, O our King, and reign over us, for we wait for thee. When wilt thou reign in Zion? Speedily, even in our days, do thou dwell there, and for ever. Mayest thou be magnified and sanctified in the midst of Jerusalem thy city throughout all generations and to all eternity. O let our eyes behold thy kingdom, according to the word that was spoken in the songs of thy might by David, thy righteous anointed:

Cong.—The Lord shall reign for ever, thy God, O Zion, unto all generations. Praise ye the Lord.

Reader.—Unto all generations we will declare thy greatness, and to all eternity we will proclaim thy holiness, and thy praise, O our God, shall not depart from our mouth for ever, for thou art a great and holy God and King. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

Thou hast chosen us from all peoples; thou hast loved us and taken pleasure in us, and hast exalted us above all tongues; thou hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and brought us near unto thy service, O our King, and hast called us by thy great and holy name.

בְּאָטִיר בְּשִׁירִי עָוֹלְך שַלְּבִיד אָיוֹן לְבִי נְרוֹל מִהְנַשְּׁאִים בְּעִבְּ יִי לְנִיבְ בְּבִּבְר בְּשִׁירִי עָוֹלְך שַלְבִיר עִינְבְּ בְּבְּבְר וֹבְיִבְ בְּעִבְים אָנְחִים קוֹל מִהְנִּשְּׁאִים בְּרוֹך יִאִּמְרוֹּ בְּבְּבְר וֹבִילְוֹן בְּעִבְים אָנַחְנוּ לְךְּ: מְתִי הִּמְלוֹךְ בְּבְּבְרוֹ בִיְנִינִי לְעִוֹלְם וְעִדְ תִּשְׁכּוֹן: הִּתְּבִּים וְצִנְּחִי בְּיִבְיוֹ הִיּשְׁכּוֹן: הִּתְּבָּר וֹבְיּבְּל בְּבִיר וְנִינִי בְּיִבְיוֹי וְנִינִי בְּעִרְ בִּיְבִיי בְּיִבְּיוֹ בְּיִבְי בִּיִבְּיוֹ בִּיְבִי בְּיִבְּיוֹ בְּיִבְיוֹ בְּיִבְּיוֹ בְּיִבְיוֹ בְּיִבְיוֹ בְּיִבְּיוֹ בְּיִבְיוֹ בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִבְיוֹ בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִבְּיִים בְּוֹלְבְּ בִּיְבְיִי בְּיִבְיִי בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִבְיִי בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִבְיִי בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִבְיִי בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִבְיִי בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִבְּבְיוֹ בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִבְיִי בְּיִבְּבִי בְּיבְּבִיי בְּיִבְּבְייִי בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִבְּבִיי בְּיִבְּיִי בְּיִבְיִי בְּבִיים בְּוֹלְבְיִי בְּיִבְּיִים בְּוֹלְיִי בְּיִבְיים בְּוֹלְבְּבְיוֹ בְּבְּבְּיִי בְּיִבְּיִים בְּוֹלְיִיים בְּוֹלְ מִבְּיִבְיוֹים בְּוֹלְיִים בְּבִיים בְּיִבְּיִיבְייִי בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּוֹיִים בְּוֹים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִיבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּבְיּבִיים בְּיִבְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִּבְּיִים בְּיבִּיבְּיוֹים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיבְּבִיים בְּיבְּבִּים בְּיבְּבְיבְיים בְּיבְבְּיבְּים בְּבְּבְּיבְיים בְּיבְבְּיוֹבְיבְים בְּבְּבְּבְּיוּבְּבְיוּבְיוּבְיבְּיבְים בְּבְּבְּבְּיוּבְיבְּיוּבְיבְּיוּבְיבְּיבְים בְּבְיבְּבְּיוֹבְיבְיוֹבְיבְיוּבְיבְּיבְּבְיוֹבְיוֹבְיוֹבְיבְיבְּים בְּבְּבְּבְּיוֹבְיוֹבְיבְּבְיוּבְבְּיוּבְבְּיוּבְּבְּיוּבְּבְּיוֹבְיוֹבְיוֹבְיבְּיוּבְיוֹבְיוּבְּבְּיוּבְּיוֹבְיבְּיוּבְיבְּים בְּבְּיבְּבְיוּבְּבְּיבְּבְּיוּבְיוּבְיבְּים בְּבְּבְּיבְּבְּיוּבְי

יִנְלדִר וָרָר. אָלדֵוּן אָרדׁר וָרֹר. בּיוֹן לְרֹר וָרֹר. בּלוּייַה:

אָתָה • בָּרוּך נַתִּיר נַנִּיר נְּנִיך נְּדְּלֶךְ • וּלְנֵצְיח וְצְחִים מְּקִינוּ מִפְּינוּ לֹא לְעִילִם וְעָד. כִּי אֵל מֶלֶךְ בְּקְרוֹשׁ יְצְחִים אָתָה יְנָיר נְנִיר בְּקְרוֹשׁ יְצְחִים אָתָה יְנָיר בְּקְרוֹשׁ:

אַתָּה בְחַרְתָּנוּ מִבֶּל־הָעַמִּים. אָהַבְּתָּ אוֹתָנוּ. וְרָצִיתָ בְּנוּ. וְרֹבִּמְתִּוּ מִבְּל הַלְּשׁוֹנוֹת. וְקִדִּשְׁתְּנוּ הַבָּּדוֹל וִהַכָּרוֹשׁ עָלֵינוּ כַּלְבֵּנוּ לַעֲבוֹדְתָּךּ. וְשִׁמְּדְּ הַנָּּדוֹל וִהַכָּּרוֹשׁ עָלִינוּ כַּלְבָאתָ: On Saturday Night add the following:-

Thou, O Lord our God, hast made known unto us the judgments of thy righteousness; thou hast taught us to perform the statutes of thy will; thou hast given us, O Lord our God, righteous judgments, true laws, good statutes and commandments. Thou hast also caused us to inherit seasons of joy, appointed times of holiness, and feasts of free will gifts, and hast given us as an heritage the holiness of the Sabbath, the glory of the appointed time, and the celebration of the festival. Thou hast made a distinction, O Lord our God, between holy and profane, between light and darkness. between Israel and other nations, between the seventh day and the six working days; thou hast made a distinction between the holiness of the Sabbath and that of the festival, and hast hallowed the seventh day above the six working days: thou hast distinguished and sanctified thy people Israel by thy holiness.

On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

And thou hast given us in love, O Lord our God, [Sabbaths for rest,] appointed times for gladness, festivals and seasons for joy; [this Sabbath Day, and] this day of—

On Passover say:-

The Feast of Unleavened Bread, the season of our Freedom:

On Pentecost:-

The Feast of Weeks, the season of the Giving of our Law;

On Tabernacles:-

The Feast of Tabernacles, the season of our Gladness;

On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly and on the Rejoicing of the Law:—

The Eighth-day Feast of Solemn Assembly, the season of our Gladness.

[in love]; an holy convocation, as a memorial of the departure from Egypt.

On Saturday Night add the following:-

ותודיעני יִי אָלהַני אָת־מִשְׁפְּמִי צִּדְקֶּךְ וַתְּלַמְּהֵנִי לַעֲשׂוֹת וְמִי הַמַּצְשֶׂה קְבְּיִי יְיִ אָלהַנִי לְעֲשׂוֹת חְבִּי וְמִי הַמַּצְשֶׁה קְבִּי יִשְׁרִים וְתוּרוֹת קְבְּיִ וְמִּי הַמִּי וְשָׁרִים וְתִּירוֹת מוֹכִים וֹתַּנְחִילֵנוּ וְמַבִּי שְׁשׁוֹן וּמְוֹעֲהִי לְחָשֶׁרְ בִּין יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי לְשִׁשְׁת וְמִי הַמַּצְשֶׁה הַבְּיִ אוֹר בִּין יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי לְשִׁשְׁת וְמֵי לְחָשֶׁרְ בִּין אוֹר הַמְּצְשֶׁה. בִּין יִשְּׁרָאֵל לְעַמִּים בִּין יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי לְשִׁשְׁת יְמֵי הַמַּצְשֶּׁה קְבְּשְׁתְּרְ בִּין אוֹר הַמְצְשֶׁה. בִּין לְּשָׁשֶׁת שַׁבָּת לְּבְּיְשְׁתְר יְמֵי הַמַּצְשֶּׁה קְבְּיִשְׁתְּר הָבִין יִשְּׁבְּתְּל לְעַמִּים בִּין יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי לְשִׁשְּׁת יִמִי הַמַּצְשֶּׁה קּבְּיִשְׁתְּ יִמִי הַמָּצְשֶּׁה קְבְּיִשְׁת הַבְּיִם וְתְּבִּלְתְּ הַבְּלְתְּ מִּבְּת בִּין בְּעָשְׁתְּר בִּין בְּעָבְיִים וְשְּבְּת יִים מוֹב הִבְּלְתְּ הָּעְּיִים בְּשְׁבְּת יִים הַשְּׁבְּיעִי מִשְׁשְׁעָּת בְּקְרְשֵׁת שְׁבָּת יוֹם מוֹב הִבְּלְתְּ הָּצְיִים בְּיִּבְיִעִי מְשִׁשְּׁה בִּין יִשְׁרָבְּים הְשְּבְּיעִי מִשְׁבְּעָּת וְמִינִ מְשְׁבְּעִים הְשִּבְּית מִשְּׁבְּת וְבִּים הְּבְּיתְים בְּשְׁבְּית בְּמִיבְּים הְּבִייִּים הְשִּבְּית מְשִּבְּים הְבִּים בְּיִּבְיתְּת בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיִבְּבְּית בְּבְּיִים בְּיִּבְיתְים בְּשִׁבְּית בִּיִּבְּית בְּיִבְית בְּיִבְּית בְיִּבְית בְּיִבְּעְם בְּיִים בְּיִּבְית בְּבִּים בְּיִבְית בְּיִיבְית בְּיִיבְית בְּיִבְּית בְּיִבְּית בְּיִים בְּיבְּית בְּיִים בְּישְׁרָב בְּים בְּיִים בְּיוֹים בְּישְׁבְּית בְּיִבְּים בְּיִּבְית בְּיִים בְּיִּבְית בְּיִבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִּבְּית בְּיִבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיבְּים בְּיִבְּיִבְּים בְּיִים בְּעִים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בּיוֹים בְּעִּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בּיוּבְים בְּיבּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בּיוּם בְּיבְבְּים בּיוּים בְּיבְּים בּיוּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בּיִים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בּיבְּים בְּיבְּים בּיוֹבְיוּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבְּבְּים בְּיבְים בּיבְּים בּיוֹבְים בּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּיבְּים בּיוֹים בְּיבְים ב

On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

נתּשָּבֶת הַנֶּה וְיֶבְ אָלהִונוּ בְּאַהֲבָה וּשַׁבָּתוֹת לִמְנּיחָה וּן מוֹעֲדִים לְשִׁמְחָה הַנִּים וּוְמֵנִים לְשָׁשוֹן · אָת־יוֹם וַתִּשָּׁבָת הַנֶּה יְיִ אָּלהִונוּ בְּאַהְבָּה וּשַׁבָּתוֹת לִמְנּיחָה וּוֹ

On Passover say:-

הַג הַפַּצוֹת הַוָּה. וִפַּן הַרוּתָנוּ

On Pentecost:-

חַג הַשָּּבְעוֹת הַוֶּה. וְמַן מַתַּן תּוֹרָתְגוֹּ

On Tabernacles:-

חַג הַסָּכוֹת הַנָּה. וְמַן שִׁמְחָתֵגוּ

On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly and on the Rejoicing of the Law:—

ַבְּשְׁמִינִי הַג הְצָּצֶרֶת הַנָּה . וְפַּן שִׂמְחָתְנוּ הַשְּׁמִינִי הַג הְצָצֶרֶת הַנָּה . וְפַּן שִׂמְחָתְנוּ Our God and God of our fathers! May our remembrance rise and come and be accepted before thee, with the remembrance of our fathers, of Messiah the son of David thy servant, of Jerusalem thy holy city, and of all thy people the house of Israel, bringing deliverance and well-being, grace, lovingkindness and mercy, life and peace on this day of—

On Passover:—
The Feast of Unleavened Bread;
On Pentecost:—
The Feast of Weeks;
On Tabernacles:—
The Feast of Tabernacles;

On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly, and on the

Rejoicing of the Law:—

The Eighth-day Feast of Solemn Assembly.

Remember us, O Lord our God, thereon for our well-being; be mindful of us for blessing, and save us unto life: by thy promise of salvation and mercy, spare us and be gracious unto us; have mercy upon us and save us; for our eyes are bent upon thee, because thou art a gracious and merciful God and King.

O Lord our God, bestow upon us the blessing of thy appointed times for life and peace, for joy and gladness, even as thou hast been pleased to promise that thou wouldst bless us. [Our God and God of our fathers, accept our rest.] Sanctify us by thy commandwith thy goodness, and gladden us with thy salvation; ments, and grant our portion in thy Law; satisfy us purify our hearts to serve thee in truth; and let us in-

וּלְהֵן וּלְהָמֶּר וּלְרַהֲמִים וּלְחַיִּים וּלְשֵׁלוּם בְּיוֹם עַּלְרֵעְּהְ וְוֹכְרוֹן אֲבוֹתִינוּ, וְוֹכְרוֹן מְשִׁיחַ בָּן־דְּוֹר עַּלְרַעְּהְ וְוֹכְרוֹן אֲבוֹתִינוּ, וְוֹכְרוֹן מְשִׁיחַ בָּן־דְּוַר וּפְּלְדְּיִנוּ וְוֹכְרוֹן אֲבוֹתִינוּ, וְוֹכְרוֹן מְשִׁיחַ בָּן־דְּוַר אָלְהֵוֹ וּלְהָמֶּר וּלְרַהְאָל לְפָנִוְךּ, לְפְּלִישָׁה וּלְטִּרוֹן וּלְחֵן וּלְחָמֶּר וּלְרַהְאָל לְפָנִוְדּ, לְפְּלִישָׁה וּלְטִירוֹן וּלְחֵן וּלְחָמֶּר וּלְרַהְיִמִים וּלְחַיִּים וּלְשְׁלוֹם בְּיוֹם וּלְחַלִּים בְּיוֹם

On Passover say:-

On Pentecost:—

On Pentecost:

On Tabernacles:—

On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly, and on the Rejoicing of the Law:—

הַשְּׁמִינִי חַג הָעֲצָהָת

הַזֶּה. זָכְרֵנוּ יָנְ אָּלֹהֵינוּ בּוֹ לְּמוֹבְּה. וּפְּקְדֵנוּ בּוֹ לִבְרָכָה. וְהוֹשִׁיעִנוּ בוֹ לְחַיִּים. וּבִדְבַר יְשׁוּעְה וְרַחֲמִים חוּם וְחָנֵּנוּ וְרַחֵם עָלֵינוּ וְהוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ. פִּי

יִבְיִיבִּ עִיגִינוּ. בִּי אָל מֶלֶךְ חַנוּן וְרַחוּם אְתָּה: אָלֶוְךּ עִיגִינוּ. בִּי אָל מֶלֶךְ חַנוּן וְרַחוּם אְתָּה: אָלָהִים מִּעָרֵיךִ לְחַיִּים

לַבְּלַבְרֵבִי : וֹאֶלְהֵינִי וֹאְלְהִי אֲבוּטִינִי לְצִּׁה לִּמִּיּטִׁטְנִיּ וֹלְהַלִּים לְחִּלְּחָה וּלְחָׁחוֹן בּאֲחָׁר לַצִּילִ וֹאָלְּיִּה וְבַּאִּיצִיּנִי וְיָ אָּלְהֵינִי אָתִבּלְבַּת מוֹהְבֶּיב

מִּפוּבֵּר וִשִּׁמִתִּי בִּישׁוּעָתָּה. וְמַהַר לַבֵּנוּ לַעַבְּרָּרְּ כִּוְדְּשֵׁנוּ בִּמִצְוֹתִיף וְתֵן חָלָכֵנוּ בְּתוֹרָתֶּךּ. שַּבְּעֵנְיּ herit, O Lord our God, [in love and favor,] with joy and gladness thy holy [Sabbath and] appointed times; and may Israel, who hallow thy name, rejoice in thee. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hallowest [the Sabbath and] Israel and the seasons.

Accept, O Lord our God, thy people Israel and their prayer; restore the service to the oracle of thy house; receive in love and favor both the fire offerings of Israel and their prayer; and may the service of thy people Israel be ever acceptable unto thee.

And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restorest thy divine presence unto Zion.

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers for ever and ever; thou art the Rock of our lives, the Shield of our salvation through every generation. We will give thanks unto thee and declare thy praise for our lives which are committed unto thy hand, and for our souls

Congregation in an undertone We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers, the God of all flesh. our Creator and the Creator of all things in the beginning. Blessings and thanksgivings be to thy great and holy name, because thou hast kept us in life and hast preserved us: so mayest thou continue to keep us in life and to preserve us. O gather our exiles to thy holy courts to observe thy statutes, to do thy will, and to serve thee with a perfect heart; seeing that we give thanks unto thee. Blessed be the God to whom thanksgivings are due.

<mark>בָּאֶמֶת</mark>ּיּוְהַנְּחִילֵנוּיְיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ וּבְּאַהַבְּהוּבְּרַצוּווּבִשְׂמְחָ<mark>ה</mark> וּבְשָׁשוֹן ושַבּת וּן מוֹעֲדִי קַרְשֶׁךְ. וְיִשְׂמְחוּ בְּךְ יִשְׂרָאַל מְקַדְשִׁי שְׁמֶּךְ . בְּרוּךְ אַתְּח וְיָ . מְקַדִשׁ וַםשַׁבָּת וַו יִשְׂרָאֵל וְהַוֹּמֵנִים:

רצה וְיָ אֱלהִינוּ בִּעַמִּךְ יִשְׁרָאֵל וּבִתִּפְּלְתָם. ָּוֹ<mark>קָשֵׁב אָת הַע</mark>ְּבוֹרָה לִּדְבִיר בִּיֹתֶךְ וְאִשֵּׁי יִשְׂרָאָל וּתְפִּלְתָם בְּאַהֲבָה תְכַבֵּל בְּרָצוֹן. וּתְהִי לְרָצוֹן הָמִיד עֲבוֹרַת יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמֶּךְ:

וָתָחָנִינָה עִיגִינוּ בִּשׁוּבְךָּ לְצִיוֹן בְּרַחָמִים. בְּרוּ<mark>דְ</mark> אַתָּה יָיָ. הַפַּחֲוִיר שְׁבִינְתוֹ לְצִיוֹן:

The Cong. in an undertone-מוֹדִים אֲנַוְוֹנוּ לָךְ, שְׁאַתָּה הוֹא ַיָּנָ אֶלהַינוּ וֵאלהַי אֲבוֹתִינוּ, אֱלהַי בַל־בָּשָׂר.יוֹאָרֵנוּ,יוֹאֵר בְּ<mark>רֵאשׁית.</mark> בָּרָכוֹת וְהוֹדָאוֹת לְשִּׁמְךְ הַגְּרוֹל וָבַקָּרוֹשׁ. עַל שֶׁהֶחֶיִיתֻנוּ וִקְיַ<del>מְתָנוּ</del>. בן תחייו ותקימנו. ותאסוף נָּלְיוֹתִינוּ לְחַצְרוֹת קַרְשֶׁךְ, לִשְׁמוֹד חָקִיך , וַלַעֲשׁוֹת רָצֹנֶך, וּלְעֲבִידְ בְּלַבָב שָׁלִם, עַל שָׁאַנַחֲנוּ מוּדִים לָךְ . בַּרוּךְ אֵל הַהוֹדְאוֹת:

שָׁצַתָּה הוּא יִי אַלהֵינוּ וַאלהֵי אַבוֹתִינוּלְעוֹלְםוָעָד. צור חַיִּינְנוּ בְּגַן יִשְׁעֵנְנוּ אַתָּה הוּא לְרוֹר נְדוֹר. נוֹנֶה לְדְ וּנְםַפֶּר תְּהַלְּתֶךּ עַל חַנֵּנְנְ הַמָּסוּרִים בַּנָרֶךְ וְעַל נִשְׁמוֹתִינוּ which are in thy charge, and for thy miracles, which are daily with us, and for thy wonders and thy benefits, which are wrought at all times, evening, morn and noon. O thou who art all-good, whose mercies fail not; thou, merciful Being, whose lovingkindnesses never cease, we have ever hoped in thee.

For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be continually blessed and exalted for ever and ever.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth, O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is All-good, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks.

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader the following is introduced:—

Our God and God of our fathers, bless us with the three-fold blessing of thy Law written by the hand of Moses thy servant, which was spoken by Aaron and his sons, the priests, thy holy people, as it is said, The Lord bless thee, and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

### At the Morning Service say:-

Grant peace, welfare, blessing, grace, lovingkindness and mercy unto us and unto all Israel, thy people. Bless us, O our Father, even all of us together, with the light of thy countenance; for by the light of thy countenance thou hast given us, O Lord our God, the

בַּפְּקוּדוֹת לֶךְ, וְעַל נָפֶּיךְ שֶׁבְּכָל־יוּם עִפְּנוּ וְעַל וְצְהָרְיִם. הַפּוֹב בִּי לֹא־כָלוּ רַחֲמֶיךְ. וְהַמְּרַחִם וְצְהָרְיִם. הַפּוֹב בִּי לֹא־כָלוּ רַחֲמֶיךְ. וְהַמְּרַחִם הַלֹּאִיתְמוּ חָפִוֹב בִּי לֹא־כָלוּ רַחֲמֶיךְ.

יְעוֹלֶם וַעֶּר: יְעוֹלֶם וַעֶּר:

וְכֹל הַחַיִּים יוּדִּוּדְ פֶּלָה. וִיהַלְלוּ אָת־שִׁמְדְּ בָּצָבָת. הָאֵל וְשׁוּעָתֵנוּ וְעָוְרָתֵנוּ סָלְה. בְּרוּדְ אַתְּה וְיָ. הַפוֹב שִׁמְדְ וּלְדְּ נָאָה לְהוֹדוֹת:

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

אֶלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. בְּרָבֵנוּ בַּבְּרָבָה הַמְשְׁלֶשֶׁתּ בַּתוֹרָה. הַבְּתוּבָה עַל יְבִי משֶׁה עַבְהֶךְ. הָצְמוּרָה מִפִּי אֲהָרֹן וּבָנִיו כּהֲנִים. עַם קְרוֹשֶׁךְ כָּאָמוּר. יְבָרֶכְךְ יְיִ וִישְׁמְרֶךְ: לב שׁלוֹם:

At the Morning Service say:-

בָּאָחָר בָּאוֹר פָּגָוְךּ. כִּי בָאוֹר פָּגָוְדְּ נַתַּתְּ לְּגוּ זְיָ עָלִינוּ וְעַל כָּל וִשְׂרָאָל עַפָּוֹף. בְּוַבֵּנוּ אָבִינוּ כְּלְנוּ אָלִינוּ וְעַל כָּל וִשְׂרָאָל עַפָּוֹף. בְּוַבְנִוּ אָבִינוּ כְּלְנוּ Law of Life, lovingkindness and righteousness, blessing, mercy, life and peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and in every hour with thy peace.

At the Afternoon and Evening Services say:-

Grant abundant peace unto Israel thy people for ever; for thou art the sovereign Lord of all peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and in every hour with thy peace.

Blessed art thou, O Lord, who blessest thy people Israel with peace.

O my God! guard my tongue from evil and my lips from speaking guile; and to such as curse me let my soul be dumb, yea, let my soul be unto all as the dust. Open my heart to thy Law, and let my soul pursue thy commandments. If any design evil against me, speedily make their counsel of none effect, and frustrate their designs. Do it for the sake of thy name, do it for the sake of thy right hand, do it for the sake of thy holiness, do it for the sake of thy Law. In order that thy beloved ones may be delivered, O save with thy right hand and answer me. Let the words of my mouth and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer. He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel, and say ye, Amen.

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years.

אָלהִינוּ תּוֹרַת חַיִּים וְאַהַבַּת הָמֶּר וּאְדָּכְה וּבְּרְכְּהֹ וְרַחֲמִים וְחַיִּים וְשָׁלוֹם. וְמוֹב בְּעִינֵיןךּ לְבָרֵךְ אָת־ עַפִּוּך יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּכָל-עֵת וּבְכָל-שָׁעָה בִּשְׁלוֹמֶךְ:

אַל the Afternoon and Evening Services say:—
שָׁלוֹם רָב עַל יִשְּׂרָאֵל עַמִּךְ הְּשִׁים לְעוֹלְם. כִּי
אַהָּה הוּא מֶּלֶךְ אָדוֹן לְבָל הַשְּׁלוֹם. וְטוֹב בְּעֵינִוְךְּ
לְבָרִךְ אָת־עַמִּךְ יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּבָל־עַת וּבְבָל־שָׁעְה
בִּשְׁלוֹמֵךְ.

יְהִי רָצוֹן לְפָּגִּוֹךְ יְיָ אֶלהֵוְנוּ גאלהֵי אַבוֹתִינוּ שִׁיִּבְּנֶה בִּית הַמָּקְבָּשׁ בִּמְהַרָח בְּנָמִינוּ וַתְּלָם וּלְשָׁנִים כּוְרָמוֹנִיוֹת: וְעַרָבָה לַיִּי מִנְּחַת הַמָּקְבָּשׁ בִּמְהַרָח בְּנָמִינוּ וַתְּלָם וּלְשָׁנִים כּוְרְמוֹנִיוֹת: יְהוּדָה וִירוּשָׁלָם כִּימֵי עוֹלָם וּלְשָׁנִים כּוְרְמוֹנִיוֹת:

#### KIDDUSH FOR FESTIVALS

To be said on Passover, Pentecost and Tabernacles.

When the Festival occurs on Sabbath begin here:-

And it was evening and it was morning,—the sixth day.

And the heaven and the earth were finished and all their host. And on the seventh day God had finished his work which he had made: and he rested on the seventh day from all his work which he had made. And God blessed the seventh day, and he hallowed it, because he rested thereon from all his work which God had created and made.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who createst the fruit of the vine.

On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast chosen us from all peoples, and exalted us above all tongues, and sanctified us by thy commandments. And thou hast given us in love, O Lord our God, [Sabbaths for rest,] appointed times for gladness, festivals and seasons for joy; [this Sabbath day and] this day of—

On Passover say:-

The Feast of Unleavened Bread, the season of our Freedom;

On Pentecost:-

The Feast of Weeks, the season of the Giving of our Law:

## סדר קדוש לרגלים:

To be said on Passover, Pentecost and Tabernacles.

When the Festival occurs on Sabbath begin here:—

ַנְיָהִי־עֶּרֶב נַיְהִי־בְּלֶּר יוֹם הַשִּׁשִׁי: נַיְכְלוּ הַשְּׁמֵּים וְהָאָרֶץ נִישְׁבּת בַּיוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי מִבָּל־מְלַאִּרְתוּ אֲשֶׁר עֲשָׁה: נַיְבְרֶךְ אָלהִים אֶת־יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי נַוְּקַבֵּשׁ אֹתוֹ כִּי בוֹ שָׁבַת מִבְּל־ אָלהִים אֶת־יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי נַוְּקַבֵּשׁ אֹתוֹ כִּי בוֹ שָׁבַת מִבְּל־ מָלַאּרָתוֹ אֲשֶׁר־בָּרָא אָלהִים לַעֲשוֹת:

בָּרוּך אַתָּהוִי אָלהֵינוּ מֶּלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם.בּוֹרֵאפְּרִי הַנְּפֶּן

On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

אָת־יוֹם ובּשַׁבָּת בּזָה וָאָת־יוֹם בְּמִּצְוֹתִיוּ . וַתִּמָּן־לְנוּ וְיָ אָלהֵונוּ בְּאַהַבְּה וּשַּׁבְּתוֹח לְמִנּחָה וּן מוֹעֲדִים לְשִׁמְּחָה חַנִּים וּוְמֵּנִים לְשְׁשׁוֹן, אָת־יוֹם ובּשַּׁבָּת בּזָה וָאָלהִונוּ מִבָּל־לְשׁוֹן וְלְדְשְׁעוֹן,

On Passover say:—

חנ הפצות הנה. וְפון הרותנו

Cn Pentecost:-

םג השָבעות הַוָּה. וְפַן פַתּן תּוֹרָתֵנוּ

On Tabernacles:-

The Feast of Tabernacles, the season of our Gladness;

On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly and on the Rejoicing of the Law.

The Eighth-day Feast of Solemn Assembly, the season of our Gladness.

[in love]; an holy convocation, as a memorial of the departure from Egypt; for thou hast chosen us, and sanctified us above all peoples, and thy holy [Sabbath and] appointed times thou hast caused us to inherit [in love and favor] in joy and gladness. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who sanctifiest [the Sabbath,] Israel and the festive seasons.

On Saturday night the following is added:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who createst the light of the fire.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who makest a distinction between holy and profane, between light and darkness, between Israel and other nations, between the seventh day and the six working days. Thou hast made a distinction between the holiness of the Sabbath and that of the festival, and hast hallowed the seventh day above the six working days; thou hast distinguished and sanctified thy people Israel by thy holiness. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest a distinction between holy and holy.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast kept us in life, and hast preserved us, and enabled us to reach this season.

The last Blessing is said on the following occasions:—The first two nights of Passover; the two nights of Pentecost; the first two nights of Tabernacles; on the night of the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly, and on that of the Rejoicing of the Law.

On Tabernacles:-

### חַג הַפָּבוֹת הַנָּה. וְפֵן שִׂמְחָתְגוּ

On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly and on the Rejoicing of the Law:—

בָּרוּך אַתָּה וִיָּ. מִּלְדָּשׁ וַהַשַּׁבָּת וֹז וִשְּׂרָאֵל וְבַוּּמַנִּים; לְּבְשִׁךְ וּבִּאַבָּה וּלִבְאַתְּ מִבְּלִבְּתְּמִים וּוִשְּבַּת וּז מִוּעְרִּי בָּחַלְתִּ וְאִוֹתְנוּ לְבַלְּשְׁתִּ מִבְּלִבְיִם נִשְׁשׁוֹן הִנְּחַלְּתְּנוּ בּאַבְּבָּה מִּלְרָא לְבָשׁ וַכִּר לִיאִאַת מִאָּרְיִם: כִּי בְּנִּיּ בּאַבְּבִּר וֹיִשְׁבָּת וֹיִבּי בְּנִיּים:

On Saturday night the following is added:-

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אֶלֹהֵינוּ טֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. בּוֹרֵא מְאוֹרֵי הָאָשׁ: בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אֶלֹהִינוּ טֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. בּמַבְּדִּיל בִּין קְּדָשׁׁ לְחוֹל בִּין אוֹר לְחְשֶׁךְ בִּין יִשְׂרָאֵל לְעַמִּים. בִּין יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי הְּבְּלֵלְתַּ וְמֵי הַמַּעֲשֶׂה. בִּין יִשְׂרָאֵל לְעַמִּים. בִּין יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי הְּבְּלֵלְתַּ וְמָי הַמַּעֲשֶׂה. בִּין יִשְׂרָאֵל בִּקְרְשָׁת יִמִי הַמַּצְשֶׂה קּבְּשְׁת הְבַּלְתָּ וְלְבָּשִׁ לֶקְנָשׁ יִישְׁרָאֵל בִּקְרְשֶׁתְדּ. בְּרוּוִד אַתָּה יִיָּ. הַמַּבְּדִּיל בִּין קְּדֶשׁ לְקְּדֶשׁ:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אָּלהִינוּ מָלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. שָׁהָחְיֵנְוּ וְקוְּמֵנוּ וְהִוּיעָנוּ לַוְמַן הַזָּה:

The last Blessing is said on the following occasions:—the first two nights of Passover; the two nights of Pentecost; the first two nights of Tabernacles; on the night of the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly, and on that of the Rejoicing of the Law

#### MEDITATION IN THE TABERNACLE.

To be said in the Tabernacle on the first night of the Festival.

May it be thy will, O Lord my God and God of my fathers, to let thy divine presence abide among us. Spread over us the tabernacle of thy peace in recognition of the precept of the Tabernacle which we are now fulfilling, and whereby we establish in fear and love the unity of thy holy and blessed name. O surround us with the pure and holy radiance of thy glory, that is spread over our heads as the eagle over the nest he stirreth up: and thence bid the stream of life flow in upon thy servant (thy handmaid). And seeing that I have gone forth from my house abroad, and am speeding the way of thy commandments, may it be accounted unto me as though I had wandered far in thy cause. O wash me thoroughly from mine iniquity, and cleanse me from my sin. Keep me in life, O Lord; vouchsafe unto me the abundance of thy blessings; and to such as are hungry and thirsty give bread and water unfailingly. Make me worthy to dwell trustingly in the covert of thy shadowing wings at the time when I part from the world. O deal graciously with us in the decree to which thou settest thy seal, and make us worthy to dwell many days upon the land, the holy land, ever serving and fearing thee. Blessed be the Lord for ever. Amen and Amen.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and hast commanded us to dwell in the Tabernacle.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast kept us in life, and hast preserved us, and enabled us to reach this season.

### מדר הג המכות:

To be said in the Tabernacle on the first night of the Festival,

יָהִי רָצוֹן מִלְּפָּנֶוְךּ וְיָ אֶלהַי וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתַי שֶׁתַּשְׁרֶה שְׁבִינְתְּךְ בִּיגִינְנּ וְתִפְּרוֹשׁ שָׁלֵינִוּ סְבַּת שְׁלוֹמֶךְ בִּוְבוּת מִצְיַח בְּבָּה שָׁצִּנַהְנוּ מְקִיְמִים לְיַחֵר שִׁמְךּ הַפַּרוֹשׁ בָּרוּךְ הוּא בְּיִרְאָה וּבְאַהֲבָה. וְתַקּיף אוֹתְנוּ מִזִּיוֹ בְּבוֹדֶךְ הַקָּרוֹשׁ וָהַשָּהוֹר נָמוּי עַל רָאשִׁינוּ מִלְכַוְעְלָה בְּנָשֶׁר יָעִיר קנוֹ. וּמִשָּׁם וְשְׁפַּע שֶׁפַע הַחַיִּים לְעַבְּדְּךְ (פב״פ). לַאֲמָתְרְ (פּב״ב). וּבְוָכוּת צֵאתִי מָבֵּיתִי הַחְוּצְה וְּדֶרֶךְ מִצְוֹתֶיךְ אָרוּצָה וָחָשֶׁב־לִי בָוֹאֹת בְּאִלּוּ הַרְחַקְתִּי נְדוֹד. וְהֶרֶב בַּבְּחֵנְי מַעֲוֹנִי וֹמֵחַשָּאתִי שַהָּהָנִי. הְחַיֵּוְנִי אֲדֹנָי תַּשְׁפִּיעַ לִּי רֹב בְּרָכוֹת וְלָרְעִבִים גַּם צְמָאִים הֵן לַחְטָם וּמַיִם נָאָטֶנִים. וְתָתֶּוֹ־לִי וְכוּת לַשֶּׁבֶת וְלַחֲסוֹת בְּמֵתֶר צֵל בְּנָפֶּוְךְּ בְּצִת פְּמִירָתִי מִן־הָעוֹלֶם. וְתִמִיב לָנוּ הַחַתִימָה וּתְוַבֵּנִוּ לֵישֵׁב יָמִים רַבִּים עַל הָאָדָמָה אַרְמַת קְדֶשׁ. בַּעֲבוֹדָתֶךְ וּבְיִרְאָתֶךָ. בַּרוּך יָנָ לְעוֹלָם. אָבון וִאָבון:

בְרוּךְ אַתְּה וָיָ אָלהֵינוּ מָלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. אֲשֶׁר קִדְשָׁנוּ בִּמִצְוֹתִיו וְצִוְנוּ לִישֵׁב בַּסְבָּה:

וְקַוְּמָנוּ וְדָהִנִּיעֻנוּ לַוְמַן הַנָּה: בָּרוּך אַתָּה וְיִ אָּלֹהִינוּ מִלֶּךְ הְעוֹלֶם. שָׁהָתְּיְנְוּ

### ADDITIONAL SERVICE FOR THE FESTIVALS

To be said on Passover, Pentecost and Tabernacles, and on the intermediate days of Festivals.

The following prayer (Amidah) to "as in ancient years," p. 347, is said standing.

O Lord, open thou my lips, and my mouth shall declare thy praise.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, God of Abraham, God of Isaac, and God of Jacob, the great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, who bestowest lovingkindnesses and possessest all things who rememberest the pious deeds of the patriarchs, and in love wilt bring a redeemer to their children's children for thy name's sake.

O King, Helper, Savior and Shield. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Shield of Abraham.

Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save.

From the Sabbath after the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First Day of Passover say:—

Thou causest the wind to blow and the rain to fall.

Thou sustainest the living with Iovingkindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy, supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep in the dust. Who is like unto thee, Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest, and causest salvation to spring forth? Yea, faithful art thou to

# תפלת מוסף לרגלים:

To be said on Passover, Pentecost and Tabernacles, and on the Intermediate Days of Festivals.

אַרנָי, שְׂפָתַי תִּפְתָּח ופִי נִנִּיד תְּחָלֶּתְדְּ:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ וֵאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתֵינוּ. אֵלֹהֵי אַבְרָהָם אֵלהֵי וִצְהָק וֵאלהֵי יַעֲלְב. הָאֵל הַ<del>נְּרוֹל</del> הַגָּבוֹר וְהַנוֹרָא אָל עֶלְיוֹן גּוֹמֵל הַסָרִים סוֹבִים וָקוֹנֵה הַכּל וְווֹבֵר חַסְדֵי אָבוֹת וּמֵבִיא גוֹאֵל לִבְנֵי בניהם למען שמו באהבה:

מָלֵך עוֹנֵר וּמוֹשִׁיעַ וּמָגַן: בָּרוּך אַתָּר וְיָ מָגַןאַרְרָהָם: אַתָּה נָבּוֹר לְעוֹלָם אֲדנֵי. מְהַיֵּה מֵתִים אַתָּה ַרַב לְהוֹשִׁיעַ.

From the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly until the First Day of Passover say:-

בַשִּׁיב הַרְוּחַ ומוֹרִיד הַנְשְׁם:

מְבַלְבֵּל חַיִּים בְּחֶפֶד. מְחַיָּה מֵתִים בְּרַחֲמִים רַבִּיב. סוֹמֵך נוֹכְּלִים. וְרוֹפֵא חוֹלִים וּמַתִּיר אָסוּרִים וּמְרַוָּם אָמוּנָתוֹ לִישִׁנִי עַפָּר. מִי כָמְוּדְ בַעַל זִבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְּוֹמֶה לֶדְ. מֶלֵדְ מִמִית וּמְחַיֵּה יפּגָּמֶיתַ יִשׁיעָה. quicken the dead. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who quickenest the dead.\*

Thou art holy, and thy name is holy, and holy beings praise thee daily. (Selah.) Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following is added to "holy God," p. 338.

\*Reader.—We will reverence and sanctify thee according to the mystic utterance of the holy Seraphim, who hallow thy name in the sanctuary, as it is written by the hand of thy prophet, And they called one unto the other and said,

Cong.—Holy, holy, holy is the Lord of hosts: the whole earth is full of his glory.

Reader.—His glory filleth the universe: his ministering angels ask one another, Where is the place of his glory? Those over against them say, Blessed—

Cong.—Blessed be the glory of the Lord from his place.

Reader.—From his place may he turn in mercy and be gracious unto a people who, evening and morning, twice every day, proclaim with constancy the unity of his name, saying in love, Hear—

Cong.—Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is One.

Reader.—One is Our God; he is our Father; he is our King, he is our Savior; and he of his mercy will let us hear a second time, in the presence of all living (his promise), "To be to you for a God."

Cong.—"I am the Lord your God."

וָנָאָמָן אַתָּה לְהַהֲוֹת מֵתִים. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה <mark>וְיְּ.</mark> מִחֵיֵה הַמֵּתִים:•

אַתָּה כָרוֹשׁ. וְשִׁמְּךּ כָּרוֹשׁ. וּקְרוֹשִׁים בְּכָל־יוֹם יָרַלְלוּךּ פָּלָה. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. רָאֵל הַפָּרוֹשׁ:

When the Reader repeats the Amidah, the following יקרוֹשָׁה is said.

נַעַרִיאָך וְנַקְדִּישִׁךּ בְּסוֹר שִׂיחַ שַׂרָבֵּי \*Reader.\* קדש הַמַּקִדִישִׁים שָּׁמֶּדְ בַּקּדָשׁ. בַּבְּתוֹב עַל <u>יַר</u> ָנִבִיאֶדְ. וְקָרָא זֶה אֶל זֶה וְאָמֵר. <sup>Cong.</sup> קְדֹּוֹשׁ קָרוֹשׁ קָרוֹשׁ יָיְ צְבָאוֹת. מְלֹא כָל־דָאָרֵץ כִּבוֹדוֹ: תַּבורוֹ מְלֵא עוֹלֶם מְשָׁרַתְיוֹ שׁוֹאֵלִים וֵה Reader. לַנָה אַנָה מִקוֹם בְּבוֹדוֹ. לְעָפָּתָם בְּרוּך יאמְרוּ. ברוך בְבוֹד יִי מִמְיקוֹמוֹ . Reader מִמְיקוֹמוֹ Cong הוא וָפֵן בִּרַחֲמִים וְיָחוֹן עַם הַמְּיַחֲדִים שְׁמוֹ עֵרֶב וָבְקָר בְּבֶל יוֹם מָמִיד פַּגַמַיִם בְּאַהֲבָה שָׁמַע אוֹמָרִים. .Cong שָׁמַע יִשְׂרָאָל יִי אֱלֹהֵינוֹ יִי אֶּחָר: אַקר הוא אֱלהֵינוּ הוא אָבִינוּ הוא מַלְּבֵנוּ Reader. דוא מושיענו. וְדוּא וַשְׁמִיעֵנוּ בְּרַדְבְיוֹ שָׁנִית לְעֵינֵי בַּל-חִי לִהִיוֹת לֶבֶם לִאלהִים: Cong. אֵנִי יָיָ

Reader.—And in thy Holy Words it is written, saying,

Cong.—The Lord shall reign for ever, thy God, O Zion, unto all generations. Praise ye the Lord.

Reader.—Unto all generations we will declare thy greatness, and to all eternity we will proclaim thy holiness, and thy praise, O our God, shall not depart from our mouth for ever, for thou art a great and holy God and King. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy God.

Thou hast chosen us from all peoples; thou hast loved us and taken pleasure in us, and hast exalted us above all tongues; thou hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and brought us near unto thy service, O our King, and hast called us by thy great and holy name.

On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

And thou hast given us in love, O Lord our God, [Sabbaths for rest,] appointed times for gladness, festivals and seasons for joy; [this Sabbath day and] this day of—

On Passover say:-

The Feast of Unleavened Bread, the season of our Freedom;

On Pentecost:-

The Feast of Weeks, the season of the Giving of our Law;

On Tabernacles:-

The Feast of Tabernacles, the season of our Gladness:

אָלהִיבָם: .Reader וּבְרַבִּר קְדְשְׁךְּ בְּתוּב לֵאמֹר. .Cons יִמְלֹדְ יָיְ לְעוֹלָם אָלֹהַוְךְ צִיוֹן לְדרׁ וָדרׁ. הַלְלוֹיְה:

אָתָה • בְּרוּך אַתָּה יִיָּ • הָאֵל הַקְּרוּשׁ: יְמִישׁ לְעוּלָם וָעֶד • כִּי אֵל מָלֶךְ • וְּלֵּצְח וְצְּחִים קָמִישׁ לְעוּלָם וָעֶד • כִּי אֵל מָלֶךְ • וּלְנִצְח וְצְחִים קָמִישׁ לְעוּלָם וָעֶד • הָאָל הַקְּרוּשׁ:

שַּתָּה בְחַרְתָּנוּ מִבֶּל־הָעַמִּים. אָהַבְתָּ אוֹתְנוּ וְרָצִיתָ בְּנוּ. וְרוֹמַמְתָּנוּ מִבְּל הַלְּשׁוֹנוֹת. וְקְדַשְׁתְּנוּ בְּמִצִּוֹתֶיְדָּ. וְהַרַבְתְּנוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ לַעֲבוֹדְתָּךְ. וְשִׁמְּדּ הַנָּדוֹל וְהַבָּּוֹרוֹשׁ עָלֵינוּ כְּלְתָּמִים.

On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

וַהַשַּבָּת הַנֶּה וְיָּ אֶלהֵינוּ בְּאַהֲבָה וַשַּׁבָּתוֹת לִמְנּיחָה זּן מוֹצָּדִים לְשִׁמְחָה הַנִּים וּוְמֵנִים לְשָׁשוֹן · אָת־יוֹם וַהִּשַּׁבָּת הַנֶּה וְאֶת־יוֹם

On Passover say:-

חַג הַפַּצוֹת הַנָּה. וְמַן חַרוּתֵנוּ

On Pentecost:-

סג הַשָּׁבְעוֹת הַנָּה. וְמַן מַתַּן תּוֹרְ**תֵנוּ** 

On Tabernacles:-

ער ביפֿבוע בוֹנבי וֹפֿוֹ הִפּׁבּענוּ

On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly and on the Rejoicing of the Law.

The Eighth-day Feast of Solemn Assembly, the season of our Gladness.

[in love]; an holy convocation, as a memorial of the departure from Egypt.

But on account of our sins we were exiled from our land, and removed far from our country, and we are unable to go up in order to appear and prostrate ourselves before thee, and to fulfil our obligations in thy chosen house, that great and holy temple which was called by thy name, because of the hand that hath been stretched out against thy sanctuary. May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, merciful King, that thou mayest again in thine abundant compassion have mercy upon us and upon thy sanctuary, and mayest speedily rebuild it and magnify its glory. Our Father, our King, do thou speedily make the glory of thy kingdom manifest upon us; shine forth and exalt thyself upon us in the sight of all living; bring our scattered ones among the nations near unto thee, and gather our dispersed from the ends of the earth. Lead us with exultation unto Zion thy city, and unto Jerusalem the place of thy sanctuary with everlasting joy; and there we will prepare before thee the offerings that are obligatory for us, the continual offerings according to their order, and the additional offerings according to their enactment; and the additional offering of Ithis Sabbath day with the additional offering of | this-

On Passover say:—
Feast of Unleavened Bread-

On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly and on the Rejoicing of the Law:—

הַשָּׁמִינִי הַג הָצַצִרת הַוָּה. וְמַן שִּׁמִּחָתְנוּ וּרָּצַהַבָּהוּ מִקְרָא קְדָשׁ וָבֵר לִיצִיאַת מִצְרָיִם: וּמִפְּגִי חֲטָאִינוּ נָּלִינוּ מִאַרְאַנוּ וְנִחְרַחַקְנוּ מִעַל אַדְמָתֵנוּ. וְאֵין אֲנַחֲנוּ יְכוֹלִים לַעֲלוֹת וִלֵּרָאוֹת וּלְהִשְׁתַּחֲווֹת לְפָנֶיךְ וְלַעֲשׁוֹת חוֹבוֹתֵינוּ בְּבֵי<mark>ת</mark> בְּחִירָתָדְ בַּבַּיִת הַנְּרוֹל וְהַקָּרוֹשׁ שָׁנִקְרָ<mark>א שִׁמְדְּ</mark> עַלָיו מִפָּנִי הַיָּר שָׁנִשְׁתַּלְּחָה בְּמִקְדָשֶׁדְּ: יְהִי רָצוֹן מִלְפָנֶוְד וְיָ אֶלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ מֵלֵדְּ רַחַמְן שָׁתָשׁוּב וּתְרַחֵם עָלֵוְנוּ וְעַל־מִקְדְשְׁךְּ בִּרַחָמֵיךְ הָרַבִּים וְתִבְנִהְוּ מְהַרָה וּתְנַהֵל כְּבוֹדוֹ: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ. וַלָּה בְּבוֹר מַלְכוּתְךּ עֲלֵינוּ מְהַרָה וְהוֹפַע וָהנָשֹא עָלֵינוּ לְעִינֵי כָּל־חָי. וְקַרֵב בְּזוּרֵינוּ מִבֵּין הַגּוֹיִם וּנְפּוּצוֹתֵינוּ כַּנֵם מִיַּרְכְּתִי אֲהֶץ. וַהַבִּיאֵנוּ לָצִיוֹן עִירָךְ בִּרָנָה וִלִירוּשָׁלַיִם בִּית מִקְדָשְׁךְ בְּשִׂמְחַת עוֹלָם. וְשָׁם נַעֲשֶׁה לְפָנֶוְךְ אֶת־קְרְבְּנוֹת הובותינו הְמִידִים כְּסִדְרָם וּמוּסָפִים כְּהַלְּכָתְם: וָאָת־מוּסֵף יוֹם וַהַשַּׁבָּת הַזֶּה וָאֶת מוּסַף יוֹם]

On Passover say:—

חָג הַמַצוֹת

On Pentecost:—
Feast of Weeks—

On Tabernacles:—
Feast of Tabernacles—

On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly and on the Rejoicing of the Law.

Eighth-day Feast of Solemn Assembly we will prepare and offer unto thee in love according to the precept of thy will, as thou hast prescribed for us in thy Law through the hand of Moses thy servant, by the mouth of thy glory, as it is said:

[And on the Sabbath day two he-lambs of the first year without blemish, and two-tenth parts of an ephah of fine flour for a meal offering, mingled with oil, and the drink offering thereof; this is the burnt offering of every Sabbath, beside the continual burnt offering and the drink offering thereof.]

On the first two days of Passover say:-

And in the first month, on the fourteenth day of the month, is the Passover unto the Lord. And on the fifteenth day of this month shall be a feast: seven days shall unleavened bread be eaten. On the first day shall be an holy convocation; ye shall do no servile work.

And ye shall offer an offering made by fire, a burnt offering unto the Lord; two young bullocks and one ram, and seven he-lambs of the first year; they shall be unto you without blemish.

On Passover, after the first two days, say the last paragraph only.

On Pentecost:-

חַג הַשְּׁבְעוֹת

On Tabernacles:-

חֵג הַפְּכוֹת

On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly and on the Rejoicing of the Law:—

## הַשְּׁמִינִי חַג הְנַצְּגְּהָת

בַּיָּה. נַעֲשָׂה וְנַקְרִיב לְפָנֶוְדְּ בְּאַהַרָּה פְּמִ<mark>ּצְוַתְּ</mark> הַאֵּוֹ, דְּ בְּמוֹ שֶׁבְּתַּבְּתְּ עָלִינוּ בְּתוֹרָתָךְ עַל־יְדֵי משׁה עַבְּיִרָּ הִפִּי רְבוּוָדֶךְ בְּאָמוּר:

וּבְיום מַשַּׁבָּת שְׁנִי־כְבֶשִׁים בְּנֵי־שְׁנָה הְמִימִם וּשְׁנֵי בָשַׁבִּתוֹ מַלֶּת מִנְחָה בְּלוּלָה בַשָּׁמֶן וְנִסְבּוֹ: עֹלַת שֵׁבַּת בִּשַבַּתוֹ שַלִּת הַהָּמִיד וְנִסְבָּה:

On the first two days of Passover say:-

ובַּחְדֶשׁ הָרָאשׁוּן בִּאַרְבָּעָה עַשָּׁר יוֹם לַחְדֶשׁ בָּסַח לַיהוָה: יָאָבֵל: בַּיוֹם הָרָאשׁוּן מִקְּרָא־קְדֶשׁ בַּלּ־מְלֶאְבֶת יָמִים מַצּוֹת תַּצִשׁוּ:

וְהָקְרַבְּתֶּם אָשֶׁה עֹלֶה לַיהוָה פָּרִים בְּגִי־בָּקָר שְׁנִים וְאֵיִל אֶחָד וְשִׁבְעֵה כְבָשִּׁים בְּגִי שָׁנָה הְּמִימִם יִהְיוּ לָכֶם:

On Passover, after the first two days, say the last puragraph only.

### On Pentecost say:-

And on the day of the first fruits, when ye offer a new meal offering unto the Lord in your Feast of Weeks, ye shall have an holy convocation; ye shall do no servile work; ye shall offer a burnt offering for a sweet savor unto the Lord; two young bullocks, one ram, seven he-lambs of the first year.

## On the first two days of Tabernacles say:-

And on the fifteenth day of the seventh month ye shall have an holy convocation; ye shall do no servile work, and ye shall keep a feast unto the Lord seven days. And ye shall offer a burnt offering, an offering made by fire, of a sweet savor unto the Lord; thirteen young bullocks, two rams, fourteen he-lambs of the first year; they shall be without blemish.

### On all Festivals say:-

And their meal offering and their drink offerings as hath been ordained; three-tenth parts of an ephal for each bullock, and two-tenth parts for the ram, and one-tenth part for each lamb, with wine according to the drink offering thereof, and a he-goat wherewith to make atonement, and the two continual offerings according to their enactment.

## On the first of the Intermediate Days of Tabernacles say:-

And on the second day ye shall offer twelve young bullocks, two rams, fourteen he-lambs of the first year without blemish. And their meal offering, etc.

And on the third day ye shall offer eleven bullocks, two rams, fourteen he-lambs of the first year without blemish. And their meal offering, etc.

On Pentecsot say:-

וּבְּיוֹם הַבָּבּוּרִים בְּהַקְּרִיבְּכֶם מְּנְחָה חָדָשָׁה לֵיהוְה לֹא תַּצְשׁוּ: וְהַקְּרַבְּתֶּם עוֹלָה לְבֶם בָּל־מְלֶאְכֶּת צִבדְה לֹא תַצְשׁוּ: וְהַקְרַבְּתֶּם עוֹלָה לְבִים נִיחְהַ לַיהנָה בְּּרִים בְּבָּרִים הַבָּבּוּרִים בְּהַקְרִיבְּכֶם מְנְחָה חָדָשָׁה לֵיהוָה

On the first two days of Tabernacles say:-

וּבַּחָטְשָׁה עַשָּׁר יוֹם לַחְדֶשׁ הַשְּׁבִיעִי מָקְּרָא־קְדֶשׁ יִהְיֶה שָׁבְעַת יָמִים: וְהִקְּרַבְּתֶם עֹלָה אָשֵׁה הִים נִיחְם לֵיהֹנֶה שָׁבְעַת יָמִים: וְהִקְּרַבְתֶּם עֹלָה אָשֵׁה הִים נִיחְם לֵיהֹנֶה שָׁנָה אַרְבָּעָר שָׁלשָׁה עַשָּׁר אִילִם שְׁנֶוְם כְּבָשִׁים בְּנֵי־ שָׁנָה אַרְבָּעָה עֲשֶׂר יִוֹם לַחְדֶשׁ הַשְּׁבִייִי

On all Festivals say:-

וּמִנְחָתָם וָנִסְבֵּיהֶם בִּמְּדְבָּר. שְׁלֹשֶׁה עֶשְׂרֹנִים לַפְּ<mark>ר. וּשְׁנֵי</mark> עֶשְׂרֹנִים לָאָיִל. וְעִשָּׁרוֹן לַכֶּבֶשׁ וְיַיִן בְּנִסְבּוֹ. וְשִׂעִיר לְכַפֵּר. וּשְׁנֵי הָמִידִים בְּהָלְבָתָם:

On the first of the Intermediate Days of Tabernacles say:—
וּבֵיוֹם הַשִּׁנִי פָּרִים בְּנִי־בָּקְר שְׁנִים עֲשִׂר אִילִם שְׁנְיְם בְּבָשִׁים בְּשִׁים בְּשִׁר אַנִים עֲשָׂר אִילִם שְׁנְיְם בְּבָשִׁים בְּנֵי־בָּקְר שְׁנִים עֲשָׂר אִילִם שְׁנְיְם בְּבָשִׁים בְּנֵי־
וּבֵיוֹם הַשְּׁלִישִׁי פָּרִים עַשְּׁהִי־עָשָׂר אִילִם שְׁנְיְם בְּבָשִׂים בְּנֵי־
שָׁנָה אַרְבָּעָה עָשֶׂר הְּמִימִם: בְּהַלְּכָתְם to נִּמְנְחָתְם Repeat

On the second of the Intermediate Days of Tabernacles, say:-

And on the third day ye shall offer eleven bullocks, two rams, fourteen he-lambs of the first year without blemish. And their meal offering, etc.

And on the fourth day ye shall offer ten bullccks, two rams, fourteen he-lambs of the first year without blemish. And their meal offering, etc.

On the third of the Intermediate Days of Tabernacles, say:-

And on the fourth day ye shall offer ten bullocks, two rams, fourteen he-lambs of the first year without blemish. And their meal offering, etc.

And on the fifth day ye shall offer nine bullocks, two rams, fourteen he-lambs of the first year without blemish. And their meal offering, etc.

On the fourth of the Intermediate Days of Tabernacles, say:-

And on the fifth day ye shall offer nine bullocks, two rams, fourteen he-lambs of the first year without blemish. And their meal offering, etc.

And on the sixth day ye shall offer eight bullocks, two rams, fourteen he-lambs of the first year without blemish. And their meal offering, etc.

On the fifth of the Intermediate Days of Tabernacles (Hoshana Rabba), say:—

And on the sixth day ye shall offer eight bullocks, two rams, fourteen he-lambs of the first year without blemish. And their meal offering, etc.

And on the seventh day ye shall offer seven bullocks, two rams, fourteen he-lambs of the first year without blemish. And their meal offering, etc.

On the third of the Intermediate Days of Tabernacles say:

וּבִּיּוֹם הָּרְבִישִּׁי פָּרִים עֲשָׂרָה אֵילִם שְׁנְוֹם כְּבְשִׁים בְּיִּים מְּשִׁרָה אֵילִם שְׁנְוֹם בְּבְשִׁים בְּיִּים מִּשְׁרָה אֵילִם שְׁנְוֹם בְּבְשִׁים בְּנִי־ פִּרִים תִּשְׁעָה אֵילִם שְׁנְוִם בְּבִשִּׁים בְּנִי־ פִּרִים תִּשְׁעָה אַרְבַּעָה עֲשָׂר תְּמִימִם: . בְּהִלְּכַתְם זוֹ וּמִנְּחָתָם Repeat שָׁנָה אַרְבַּעָה עַשֶּׁר תְּמִימִם: . בְּהִלְּכַתְם זוֹ וּמִנְחָתָם

On the fourth of the Intermediate Days of Tabernacles say:

וּבֵיּוֹם הַחְּבִּיִשִׁי פָּרִים תִּשְׁעָה אֵילָם שְׁנְיֶם כְּבָשִׁים בְּגִי שְׁנָה אַרְבָּעָה עָשֶׂר תִּמִימִם: פָּרִים שְׁמַנָה אִילָם שְׁנְיֶם כְּבָשִׁים בְּנִי־ וּבִיּוֹם הַשִּׁשִׁי פָּרִים שְׁמִנָה אֵילָם שְׁנְיִם כְּבָשִׁים בְּנִי־ שְׁנָה אַרְבָּעָה עָשֶׂר תְּמִימִם: בְּהַלְּכָתָם to וִמְנְחָתָם

On the fifth of the Intermediate Days of Tabernacles (Hoshana Rabba), say:—

וביום הַשִּׁשִׁי פָּרִים שְׁמֹנֶה אֵלִים שְׁנְוְם כְּבָשִׁים בְּנֵי־ שְׁנֶה אַרְבָּעָה עֲשָׂר הָמִימִם: .בְּהַלְבָתָם 10 וּמִנְחָתם Repeat שְׁנֶה אַרְבָּעָה עֲשָׂר הָמִימִם: .בְּהַלְבָתָם שִׁנְוְם כְּבָשִׁים בְּנֵי־ שָׁנֶה אַרְבָּעָה עֲשָׂר הִּמִימִם: .בְּהַלְּבָתָם 10 וּמִנְחָתָם Repeat On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly, and on the Rejoicing of the Law, say:—

On the eighth day ye shall have a solemn assembly; ye shall do no servile work. And ye shall offer a burnt offering, an offering made by fire, of a sweet savor unto the Lord: one bullock, one ram, seven helambs of the first year without blemish. And their meal offering, etc.

[They that keep the Sabbath and call it a delight shall rejoice in thy kingdom; the people that hallow the seventh day, even all of them shall be satiated and delighted with thy goodness, seeing that thou didst find pleasure in the seventh day, and didst hallow it; thou didst call it the desirable of days, in remembrance of the creation.]

Our God and God of our fathers, merciful King, have mercy upon us, O thou good and beneficent Being, suffer thyself to be sought of us; return unto us in thy yearning compassion for the fathers' sake who did thy will; rebuild thy house as at the beginning, and establish thy sanctuary upon its site; grant that we may see it in its rebuilding, and make us rejoice in its re-establishment; restore the priests to their service, the Levites to their song and psalmody, and Israel to their habitations: and there we will go up to appear and prostrate ourselves before thee at the three periods of our festivals, according as it is written in thy Law, Three times in the year shall all thy males appear before the Lord thy God in the place which he shall choose, on the feast of unleavened bread; and on the feast of weeks, and on the feast of tabernacles: and they shall not appear before the Lord empty. Every man shall bring according as he is able, according to the blessing of the Lord thy God which he hath given thee.

On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly, and on the Rejoicing of the Law, say:—

בַּיוֹם הַשָּׁמִינִי עֵצֶרֶת תִּהָנֶה לְכֶם כַּלֹ־מִלֶּאְכֶת עֵבֹדֶה לא <mark>תַעשוֹ: וְהַקְרַבְתֶּם עֹלֶה אִשֵּׁה הֵיְחַ נִיחְחַ לֵיהוָה פַּר אֶחֲד</mark> אָיֶל אֶחָד בְּבָשִׁים בְּגֵי־שָׁנָה שִׁבְעָה הְמִימִם: .atc. אַנְחָתָם וַשְּׂמְחוּ בְּמַלְכוּתָךְ שׁוֹמְרֵי שַׁבָּת וְקוֹרְאֵי עֹנֶג. עם מְקַרְּשֵׁ<mark>י</mark> שָׁבִיעִי בְּלֶּם יִשְּׁבְעוּ וְיִתְעַנְגוּ מִמּוּבֶךְ. וְהַשִּׁבִיעִי רָצִיתָ בּוֹ <mark>וָקדַשְׁתּוֹ חֶמְדַת נָמִים אֹתוֹ כָּוְרָאתָ וֵכֶר לְמַעֲשׁה בְּרֵאשִׁית:)</mark> אָלהֵינוּ וַאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ מֵלֵךְ רַחֲמֶן רַחֶם עָלֵינוּ מוֹב ומִמִיב הַדָּרֵש־לָנוּ. שׁוּבָה אֵלֵינוּ בַּהַמוֹן רַהַמֵּיך בִּנַלַל אָבוֹת שֵׁעָשוֹּ רַצוֹנֵךְ. בִּנָה בֵיתִדְּ בְּבַתְּחַלֶּה וְכוֹגון מִקְדָשְׁדְּ עַל־מְכוֹנוֹ. וְהַרְאֵנוּ ָבָרִנְיוֹ וְשַׁמִּחֵנִוּ בְּתִקּוּנוֹ. וְדָשֵׁב כּוְהַנִים לַעֲבוֹדְתְם וּלְוִים לִשִׁירֶם וּלְוִמְרָם וִהְשֵׁב יִשִּׁרָאֵל לְנִוִיהָם. וְשָׁם נַעֲלֶה וְגַרָאָה וְנִשְׁתַחֲנָה לְפָגֵיְךּ בִּשָׁלשׁ פַעָמִי רְגָלֵונוּ. כַּבָּתוֹב בִּתוֹרְתֵּךְ. שַׁלוֹשׁ פִּעָמִים בַשְּנָה וַרָאָה כָל־זְכוּרָך אַת־פָּגֵי יִהוֶה אֵלהֵיךְ <mark>בַּמְּקוֹם אֲשֶׁר יִבְחָר בְּחַג הַמֵּצוֹת וּבְחַג הַשְּׁבְעוֹת</mark> <mark>וּבְחַג</mark> הַסְּכּוֹת וְלֹא וֵרָצָה צֶּת־פְּגֵי וְדֹּוֶה רֵיכָּם: אִישׁ בְּמַתְנַת יָדוֹ בְּבִרְכַּת יִי אֶלהֵיך אֲשׁר נְתְן־לַדְּ:

O Lord our God, bestow upon us the blessing of thy appointed times for life and peace, for joy and gladness, even as thou hast been pleased to promise that thou wouldst bless us. [Our God and God of our fathers, accept our rest.] Sanctify us by thy commandments, and grant our portion in thy Law; satisfy us with thy goodness, and gladden us with thy salvation; purify our hearts to serve thee in truth; and let us inherit, O Lord our God [in love and favor,] with joy and gladness thy holy [Sabbath and] appointed times; and may Israel who hallow thy name rejoice in thee. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who hallowest [the Sabbath and] Israel and the seasons.

Accept, O Lord our God, thy people Israel and their prayer; restore the service to the oracle of thy house; receive in love and favor both the fire offerings of Israel and their prayer; and may the service of thy people Israel be ever acceptable unto thee.

And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restoreth thy divine presence unto Zion.

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers for ever and ever; Congregation in an undertone:
We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers, the God of all flesh, our Creator and the Creator of all things in the beginning.

וְהַשִּׂיאָנוּ וְיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ אָת־בִּרְכַּת מוֹעֲהֵיךּ לְהַיִּים וּלְשָׁלוֹם לְשִׁמְּחָה וּלִשְּׁשׁוֹן כַּאֲשָׁר רָצִית וָאֲמַרְתָּ לַבֶּרָבֵנוּ: ואָלבִינוּ נאלבי אָבוֹתִינוּ רְצֵה בּכְינוּחָתְנוּן קַדְשֵׁנוּ בְּמִּצְוֹתֶיךּ וְתֵן הֶלְּמֵנוּ בְּתוֹרָתֶךּ. שַּבְּעֵנְוּ מפובד ושמחנו בישועתד. ושהר לבנו לעבדד <mark>בָאָמָת.וָבַנְחִׁילֵנִייָיְ א</mark>ֱלֹהֵינוּ וּรְּצִּהְּבָּה ּיִּרָצוֹווּבְּשִׁמְ<mark>הְה</mark> וּבְשָׁשוֹן ושׁבּת וּן מוֹעֲדִי כָּוְדְשֶׁךְּ. וְיִשְׂמְחוּ בְּךְ יִשְׂרָאָל מְכַדְשִׁי שְׁמֶךְ . בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה וְיָ. מְכַהִשׁ וַם שַׁבָּת וַז יִשְרָאֵל וְהַוְמַנִּים:

רצה ין אַלהונוּ בִּעַפִּוּ יִשִּׂרָאֵל וּבִוּתִפּלְתְם. וְדָשֵׁב אָת הָעְבוֹדָה לֹּדְבִיר בִּיתָךְ וְאִשֵּׁי יִשְׂרָאֵל וּהָפּלֶּתָם בְּאַהָבָה תְכַבֵּל בְּרָצוֹן. וּתְהִי לְרָצוֹן קָמִיד עֲבוֹיַת יִשְׁרָאֵל עַמֶּןד:

וָתָחַוֵינֶה עִיגִינוּ בְּשׁוּבְךּ לְצִיוֹן בְּרַחָמִים. בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. הַפַּּחֲוִיר שְׁבִינָתוֹ לְצִיוֹן:

מוֹרִים אֲנְהָנוֹ לֶךְ The Cong. in an undertone— מוֹדִים אֲנַחְנוּ לָדְ, שָׁאַתָּה הוּא שָׁצַתְּה הוֹא יִי אלהינו נאלהי ַּוָרָ אֶלהַינוּ נִאלהַי אֲבוֹתַינוּ, אֱלהַ<mark>י</mark> בָל־בָּשָׂר.יוֹאָבֵנוּ,יוֹצֵר בְּבֵאשִׁית. אַבותינוּלְעוּלְםוְעָד.

thou art the Rock of our lives, the shield of our salvation through every generation. We will give thanks unto thee and declare thy praise for our lives which are commitred unto thy hand, and for our souls which are in thy charge, and for thy miracles, which are daily with us, and for thy wonders and thy benefits, which are wrought at all times, evening, morn and noon. O thou who art Blessings and thanksgivings be to thy great and holy name, because thou hast kept us in life and hast preserved us; so mayest thou continue to keep us in life and to preserve us. O gather our exiles to thy holy courts to observe thy statutes, to do thy will, and to serve thee with a perfect heart; seeing that we give thanks unto thee. Blessed be the God to whom thanksgivings are due.

all-good, whose mercies fail not; thou, merciful Being, whose lovingkindnesses never cease, we have ever hoped in thee.

For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be continually blessed and exalted for ever and ever.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth, O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is All-good, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks.

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

Our God and God of our fathers, bless us with the three-fold blessing of thy Law written by the hand of Moses thy servant, which was spoken by Aaron and בָּרָכוֹת וְהוֹדָאוֹת לְשָּׁמְךְּ הַגְּּרוֹל צור חַיִּינוּ בְּגַן ישְׁעַנְוּ וָהַקָּרוֹשׁ. עַל שֶׁהָחֶיִיתָנוּ וְקִיַּמְתָּנוּ. אַתָּה הוּא לְדוֹר בּן הַּםֵּגוֹנוּ וּטִׁכּוֹמִנוּ. וֹמִאָּסוְרּ וְדוֹר. נוֹדֶה לְדְּ בָּלְיוֹתֵינוּ לְחַצְרֹת קַדְשֶׁךְ, לִשְׁמֹר וּנְסַפֵּר תְּהַלְּתָךּ עַל חָקִידּ, וַלַעֲשוֹת רָצֹנֶדְ, וּלְעַבְּדָּדְ חַיֵּנָנוּ הַמְּסוּרִים בְּלֵבֶב שָׁלֵם, עַל שֶׁ<u>אַנ</u>ְחָנוּ מוּדִים לָדְּ בָּרוּדְ אֵל הַהוֹּדָאוֹת: בְּיָהֶךְ וְעַלֹ נִשְׁמוֹתִינוּ הַפְּקוּדוֹת לָךְ, וְעַל נָפָוּך שָׁבְּכָל־יוֹם עִמְּנוּ וְעֵל <mark>גַבְּלְאוֹתֶיךְ וְמוֹבוֹתֶיךְ שֶׁבְּכְל־עֵת עֶרֶב וְבְּכֶּר</mark> <mark>וְצְהָרֶיִם. הַפּוֹב כִּי לֹא־כָלוּ רַחֲמֶיךְ. וְהַמְרַחֵם</mark> בי לא־תַפוּ הַסְהֶיךּ מִעוֹלָם קוּינוּ לְדְ:

וְעַל־כָּלָם יִתְבָּרַךְ וְיִתְרוֹמֵם שִׁמְךְ מַלְבָּנוּ תָּמִיד :לעולם וְעֶר

וְכֹל הַחַיִּים יוֹדִוּךְ פֶּלְה. וִיהַלְלוּ אֵת־שָׁמְדְּ בָּאָמָת. הָאֵל יִשׁוּעָתֵנוּ וְעָוְרָתֵנוּ סֶלְה. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה יוָ. הַפוֹב שִׁמִד וּלְדְּ נָאָה לְהוֹדוֹת:

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

אָלהֵינוּ וֵאלהִי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. בְּרָבֵנוּ בַּבָּרָכָה הַמְשְׁלֶשֶׁת בַּאוֹרָת. הַבְּתוּבָה עַל יְדֵי משֶׁה עַבְּהֶדְּ. הָאֲמוּרָה מִפִּי אַהֲרֹן his sons, the priests, thy holy people, as it is said, The Lord bless thee, and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

Grant peace, welfare, blessing, grace, lovingkindness and mercy unto us and unto all Israel, thy people. Bless us, O our Fatler, even all of us together, with the light of thy countenance; for by the light of thy countenance thou hast given us, O Lord our God, the Law of life, lovingkindness and righteousness, blessing, mercy, life and peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and in every hour with thy peace.

Blessed art thou, O Lord, who blessest thy people Israel with peace.

O my God! guard my tongue from evil and my lips from speaking guile; and to such as curse me let my soul be dumb, yea, let my soul be unto all as the dust. Open my heart to thy Law, and let my soul pursue thy commandments. If any design evil against me, speedily make their counsel of none effect, and frustrate their designs. Do it for the sake of thy name, do it for the sake of thy right hand, do it for the sake of thy holiness, do it for the sake of thy Law. In order that thy beloved ones may be delivered, O save with thy right hand, and answer me. Let the words of my mouth and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer. He

וּבָנֵיו כּהֲנִים. עַם קְרוֹשֶׁךְּ כָּאָמוּר. יְבָרֶרְךְּ יְיָ וְיִשְׁמְּרֶךְּ: יָאָר יְיִ פָּנִיו אֵלֶיךְ וִיחְאָרְ: יִשְׂא יְיָ פָּנִיו אֵלֶיךְּ, וְיִשִׁם לְךְּ שָׁלוֹם:

שִׁים שָׁלוֹם מוֹבָה וּבְרָכָה חַיִּים חֵוְנְחָפֶּר וְיַבְּלֵּנוּ שִׁלְוֹם מוֹבְּה וּבְרָכָה חַיִּים חֵוְנִחְפֶּר וְּבְרָכְה חַיִּים וְשִׁלוֹם. וְמוֹב בְּעִינְן דְּלְבָרֵך אָּגִינוּ בְּלְנוּ וְעַבְּלְנוּ וְעַבְּלְנוּ וְעַבְּלְנוּ וְעַבְּלְנוּ וְעַבְּלְנוּ וְעַבְּלְנוּ וְעַבְּלְנוּ וְעַבְּלְנוּ וְעַבְּלְנוּ וְעָבְרָה וְעִּבְּלְנוּ וְעָבְרָה וְעִבְּלְנוּ וְעָבְּלְנוּ וְעָבְּלִבְּלְבִּית וְשְׁבְּלוּם וּעְבְּבִּלְיבִיה מִשְׁלוֹם: בְּעִלוֹם מוֹבְּלוֹם מוֹבְּרִבְית וְשִׁבְעִּל בְּשָׁלוֹם: בְּעִלְים מוֹבְּרוּ אָבְרָבְר אָת־עִבּמוֹ וִשְׂרָאֵל בַּשְׁלוֹם: בְּעִרְיִם וְעַבְעִלוֹם מוֹבְרוּ אָת־עִמוֹ וִשְׁנְתְאָל בַּשְּׁלוֹם: בְּעִיבְים בִּוּלִים מוֹבְּרוּ אָבְרִבְר אָת וּבְּלִבְים בּיִים וְעִבְּים בְּבְּר בְּעִים בְּבִּילוֹם מוֹבְּר בְּעִלוֹם מוֹבְּר בְּעִלוֹם מוֹבְיוֹם מִוּבְּרָבְה אָת־בְּבְּלוֹם מוֹבְיוֹם מִוּבְיבְר בְּעִים וְעִבְּים וְיִבְּיִם וְעָבְילִם מוֹבְיִים וְשָׁלוֹם. וְמִיבְיבְם הְשִׁבְּים בְּבִים בְּעִילוֹם מוֹבְיִים וְשָׁלוֹם מִּיִבְּרְבְיה הְעִבְּיוֹם בְּיִים וְשָׁלוֹם מּוּבְיִים וְשִׁלְים בְּיִבְּים הְעִיבְים וְעִבְּילִם מוֹבְיִים וְשָׁלוֹם מוֹבְיִים וְשִׁלְים בּיוֹים בְּיִים וְעִבְּיִים וְבִייִם וְשִּבְּים בְּיִים וְעִבְיִים וְשָׁלוֹם מוֹבְייִם וְעָבְיִים וְעִבְּיִים וְעִבְּיִים וְעִבְּיִים וְיִים בְּיִים וְּבִייִים וְיִבְיִים וְיִבְּיִים וְעִבְּיִים וְבִייִים וְיִשְּבְּבְיבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים וְבִייִים וְיִבְּיִבְּיִים וְיִבְיִים וְיִבְיִים וְיִבְיִים וְיִבְיִים וְיִבְּים מוֹבְיִים וְבְיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְים בְּיִים בְּיוֹם בּיים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיוֹם בְּיִים בְּיִים וְיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיבְיבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיבְּיבְים בְּיִבְּים בְּיבְּיבְים בְּיבְּים בְּיִיבְים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּיוֹים בְּיִיבְיוֹים בְּיִים בְּיִיבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִיבְיוּים בְּיבְּיוֹם בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּיוֹים בְּיבְּיוּים

יְּאֶלֹהִי , נְצוֹר לְשׁוֹנִי מֵרָע, וּשְׂפְתַי מִדַּבֵּר מִרְמָה. וְלִמְלַלִי נַפְּשִׁי תִדוֹם, וְנַפְּשִׁי, כִּעְפְּר לַכַּל תִּהְיָה: פְּתַח לִבִּי בְּתוֹרָתֶךְ, וּבְמִצוֹן קְהָיִהְ תְּבְּר עֲצְתָם, וְכַל הַחוֹשְׁבִים עֲלֵי רָעָה, מְהֵרָה שְׁמֶּךְ. עֲשָׁה לְמַעַן יְמִינֶךְ. עֲשֵׂה לְמַעַן לְרָצוֹן וְיִדִּידְּה, עֲשֵׂה לְמַעַן הוֹנָתֶךְ. לְמַעַן יִחְלָצוּן וְיִדִּידְרְּ, עֲשֵׂה לְמַעַן הוֹנְתָּדְ. לְמַעַן יִחְלָצוּן וְיִדִּידְרָ, הוֹשִׁיעָה יְמִינְךְ וַעְנֵנִי: יִהְיוּ לְרָצוֹן אִמְּלוֹר שִׁיּלִר יִנְיִנְ צוּרִי וְנִצְּלִי: עַשָּׁה שְׁלוֹר וְהָנִיוֹן לִבִּי לְפָּנֵוּךְ וַיְּיָ צוּרִי וְנִצְּלִי: עַשָּׁה שְׁלוֹר who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel, and say ye, Amen.

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years.

# THE ORDER OF THE BLESSING OF THE PRIESTS

On Festivals, except on Sabbath, the following Order of the Blessing of the Priests is added in the Additional Amidah after "acceptable unto thee," p. 344.

The Priests ascend the steps of the Ark.

Cong. and Reader.—And may our prayer be acceptable unto thee as burnt offering and as sacrifice. O thou who art merciful, we beseech thee, in thing abundant mercy to restore thy divine presence unto Zion, and the ordained service to Jerusalem. And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion, and there will we worship thee in awe, as in the days or old and as in ancient years.

בְּמְרוֹמְיו הוּא יַצְשָׂה שָׁלוֹם עָלֵינוּ וְעַלֹּ בְּלֹ<mark>־</mark> יִשְׂרָאֵלּ וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

לְיָ מִנְםתְיְהנְדּהוֶירוּשָׁלְם, כִּימֵי עוֹלָם, וּכְשָׁנִים בּדְמוֹנִיּוּת: וְשָׁיְבְּנֶה נִצְבָּדְךְ בְּוֹרְאָה, כִּימִי עוֹלָם וּכְשָׁנִים בּדְמוֹנִיוֹת: וְעַרְבָּה נִצְבָּדְךְ בְּוֹרְאָה, כִּימִי עוֹלָם וּכְשָׁנִים בּדְמוֹנִיוֹת: וְעַרְבָּה בית הַמִּקְדָשׁ בִּטְהַיִּי עוֹלָם, כִּימֵי עוֹלָם, וּכְשָׁנִים בּדְמוֹנִיוֹת:

## םדר נשיאת כפים:

On Festivals, except on Sabbath, the following Order of the Blessing of the Priests is added in the Additional Amidah after אָיַטְרָאָל עַבָּאָן, p. 344.

The Priests ascend the steps of the Ark.

יְתִּנְיִם בַּוְבְּמִינִים בַּנְיִבְּ בִּיבִים בְּרַבְּמִים בְּרַבְּיִם בְּרַבְּמִים בְּרַבְּמִים בְּרַבְּמִים בְּרַבְּיִם בְּרַבְּמִים בְּרַבְּיִם בְּרַבְּיִם בְּרַבְּיִם בְּיִבְּיִם בְּיִבְּיִם בְּיִבְּיִם בְּיִבְּיִבְ בְּיִּבְיִרְ בְּיִבְיִבְ בְּיִבְיִבְ בְּיִבְיִרְ בְּיִבְיִבְ בְּיִבְיִרְ בְּיִבְיִּרְ בְּיִבְיִרְ בְּיִבְיִים בְּוְבְמוֹנִיּוֹת:

Reader.—Blessed art thou, O Lord, whom alone we serve in awe.

Continue "We give thanks unto thee," p. 344, to "it is becoming to give thanks," p. 345.

The Reader says to "and his sons," in an undertone.

Our God and God of our fathers, bless us with the three-fold blessing of thy Law written by the hand of Moses thy servant, which was spoken by Aaron and his sons,

Reader.—The priests,

Cong.—Thy holy people, as it is said:

The Priests pronounce the following blessing:

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us with the sanctity of Aaron and hast commanded us to bless thy people Israel in love.

Reader followed by the Priests, word for word.

Cong.

The Lord bless thee and keep thee:

Amen.

The Lord make his face to shine upon thee and be gracious unto thee:

Amen.

The Lord turn his face unto thee and give thee peace.

Amen. Selah.

Continue "Grant peace," etc., p. 346, to the end of the Amidch.

אוֹתְדּ לְבַדְּדּ בְּיִרְאָה בְּיִרְאָה בְּיִרְדְּ בְּיִרְאָה בְּיִרְאָה בְּיִרְאָה בְּיִרְאָה בִּירִיּ

Continue להודות p. 344 to להודות, p. 345.

The Reader says to יבנין in an undertone.

הָאֶלהִינוּ וִאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ . בְּרָבֵנוּ בּבְּרָכָה הַמִּשְׁבֶּשֶׁת בַּתּוֹרָה הַבְּתוּבָה עַל־יְהֵי מֹשֶׁה עַבְהֵּ<mark>ךְּ.</mark> הָאֲמוּרָה מִפִּי אֲדָרֹן וּבָנָיוּ

Reader.

נם קרושה בּאָמוּר: Congregation.

The Priests pronounce the following blessing:-

לַרוּך אַתָּר וְיָ. אָלהִינוּ מָלֶּך הָעוֹלֶם אֲשֶׁר זְּרִשְׁנוּ בִּקְרְשָׁתוּ שֶׁל אַהַרוֹ וְאִנְּנוּ לְבָרֵךְ אָת בַּרוּךְ אַתָּר וְיָ. אָלהִינוּ מָלֶּךְ הָעוֹלֶם אֲשֶׁר

Congregation

Reader followed by the Priests, word by word,

יָבְרָכִּדְ וָיִ וְיִשְׁכְּוֶדָ.

יָאַר יָנְ פָּנְיו אֵלֶוךּ וִיחָנֶּ דְּיָּ

יָשָׁא וְיָ פָּנָיו אָלֶיךּ וְיָשֵׁם לְדְּ שְׁלוֹם: אָמֵן מֶלָה :

Continue שָׁלוֹם, p. 346, to the end of the Amidah.

## SERVICE FOR NEW YEAR

The lighting of the Festival Lamp as on p. 325.

Afternoon Service as on Fridays. For Evening Service, see pp. 159-166. Should the first evening of the New Year fall on Friday, the Evening Service commences with "A Psalm, a Song for the Sabbath Day," p. 156.

The following Amidah is said at the Evening, Morning and Afternoon Services.

O Lord, open thou my lips, and my mouth shall declare thy praise.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, God of Abraham, God of Isaac, and God of Jacob, the great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, who bestowest lovingkindnesses, and possessest all things; who rememberest the pious deeds of the patriarchs, and in love wilt bring a redeemer to their children's children for thy name's sake.

Remember us unto life, O King, who delightest in life, and inscribe us in the book of life, for thine own sake, O living God.

O King, Helper, Savior and Shield. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Shield of Abraham.

Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save.

Thou sustainest the living with lovingkindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy, supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep in the dust. Who is like

## תפלת ראש השנה:

The lighting of the Festival Lamp and the Afternoon Service as on p. 325. For Evening Service see pp. 159—166. Should the first evening of the New Year fall on Friday, the Evening Service commences with בְּשַׁרָם, p. 156.

The following Amidah is said at the Evening, Morning and Afternoon Services.

בְּרֹנָי, שְׂפָתֵי תִּפְתָּח וּפִי יַנִּיד תְּהַלָּתֶךְ:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אָּלְהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. אָּלהֵי אַבְּרָדָם אָלהֵי יִצְּחָק וֵאלהֵי יַעֲקֹב. הָאֵל הַנְּרוֹל הַנְּבּוֹר וְהַנּוֹרָא אֵל עָלְיוֹן נּוֹמֵל הֲסָדִים טוֹכִים יְקוֹנֵה הַכּּל וְזוֹבֵר הַסְהֵי אָבוֹת וּמֵבִיא נוֹאָל לִבְנֵי בְנֵיהֶם לִמֵעַן שָׁמוֹ בְּאַהְבָה:

וָּכְרֵנוּ לַחַיִּים מֶּלֶךְ חָבֵּץ בַּחַיִּים. וְכַּתְבֵנוּ בְּחַבֶּּר הַחַיִּים. לִּמְצֵוְךְ אֵלהִים חַיִּים:

מֶּלֶךְ עוֹזֵר וּמוֹשִׁיעַ וּמָגּן: בְּרוֹךְ אַמְּה וְיָ מָגּן אַרְרָדִם: אַתְּה נִבּוֹר לְעוֹלָם אָרֹנְי · מְחַיֵּה מִתִּים אַתְּה רַב לְהוֹשִׁיעַ.

מְבַלְבֵּל חַיִּים בְּחֲמֶד. מְחַיֵּה מֵתִּים בְּרַחֲמִים רַבִּים. סוֹמֵך נוֹפְלִים. וְרוֹבֶּא חוֹלִים וּמֵתִּיר אַסוּרִים וּמְרַוִּם אָמוּנְתוֹ לִישֵׁנִי עָבָּר. מִּי בַמוֹךְ unto thee, Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest, and causest salvation to spring forth?

Who is like unto thee, Father of mercy, who in mercy rememberest thy creatures unto life?

Yea, faithful art thou to quicken the dead. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who quickenest the dead.

Thou art holy, and thy name is holy, and holy beings praise thee daily. (Selah.)

Now, therefore, O Lord our God, impose thine awe upon all thy works, and thy dread upon all that thou hast created, that all works may fear thee and all creatures prostrate themselves before thee, that they may all form a single band to do thy will with a perfect heart, even as we know, O Lord our God, that dominion is thine, strength is in thy hand, and might in thy right hand, and that thy name is to be feared above all that thou hast created.

Give then glory, O Lord, unto thy people, praise to them that fear thee, hope to them that seek thee, and free speech to them that wait for thee, joy to thy land, gladness to thy city, a flourishing horn unto David thy servant, and a clear shining light unto the son of Jesse, thine anointed, speedily in our days.

בַּעַל נְבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְּוֹמֶה לָךְּ. מֶלֶךְ מֵמִית וּמְחַיֶּה וּמַצָּמִיחַ יְשׁוּעָה.

בְּרַחֲמִים : בְּרַחֲמִים : בְּרַחֲמִים :

וָנֶאֲמֶן אַתָּה לְהַהְיוֹת מֵתִים. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה וְיָ. מְהַיֵּה הַמֵּתִים:

אַתָּה בָּןרוֹשׁ. וְשִׁמְּךּ בָּןרוֹשׁ. וּלְְרוֹשִׁים בְּבָל־יוֹם אַתָּה בָּןרוֹשׁ. וְשִׁמְּךּ בָּןרוֹשׁ. וּלְְרוֹשִׁים בְּבָל־יוֹם

וּלְבוּרָה בִּימִינֶּן דְּוְשִׁמְּדְּ נוֹרָא עַל בָּל־מַה־שָּבְּרָאתְ: הָמִּצְשִׁים וְיִשְׁתַּחְוּוּ לְפָנֶּוְדְּ בָּל־הַבְּרוּאִים. וְיִינְאוּדְ בָּל־ הַמֵּצְשִׁים וְיִשְׁתַּחְוּוּ לְפָנֶּוְדְ בָּל־הַבְּרוּאִים. וְיִעְשׁוּ וְמִּצְשִׁים וְיִשְׁתַּחְוּוּ לְפָנֶוְדְ בָּל־הַבְּרוּאִים. וְיִעְשׁוּ וּבְּבוֹן תִּוֹ בַּּלְהַתְּי עַלְבְּנִוְדְ בְּל־הַבְּרוּאִים. וְיִעְשׁוּ וּבְבוּן תִּוֹ פַּחְדָּדְ וְיָ אָּלְהֵוֹנוּ עַלְבָּנִוְדְ עִּיֹּבְיִרְאַתְּי

וֹהָנִיכִּע זֶּר לְּבִּוֹרִיִּהִּי מְּאִיטֵׁבְ בִּאִנִּרִּ בִּנְּמִוֹנוּ: לְאַרְאָר וֹאָשוּן לְתִּיכֵׁב וּאָּאִיםׁע'צׁכֵׁן לְדַּוֹר תּבְּשֵׁבְּ לְבוּרְאָׁיב וּפִּינִטוּן פָּט כִּאָנִםֹלִים לְבּי אִּאֹחַׁט וּלְכֹּן מִּן בָּכוּר וָיָ לְתֹּפֶּׁב וֹיִנְלְי Then shall the just also see and be glad, and the upright shall exult, and the pious triumphantly rejoice, while iniquity shall close her mouth, and all wickedness shall be wholly consumed like smoke, when thou makest the dominion of arrogance to pass away from the earth.

And thou, O Lord, shalt reign, thou alone over all thy works on Mount Zion, the dwelling place of thy glory, and in Jerusalem, thy holy city, as it is written in thy Holy Words, The Lord shall reign for ever, thy God, O Zion, unto all generations. Praise ye the Lord.

Holy art thou, and dreaded is thy name, and there is no God beside thee, as it is written, And the Lord of hosts is exalted in judgment, and the holy God is sanctified in righteousness. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy King.

Thou hast chosen us from all peoples, thou hast loved us and taken pleasure in us, and hast exalted us above all tongues; thou hast sanctified us by thy commandments and brought us near unto thy service, O our King, and called us by thy great and holy name.

## On Saturday Night add the following:-

Thou, O Lord our God, hast made known unto us the judgments of thy righteousness; thou hast taught us to perform the statutes of thy will; thou hast given us, O Lord our God, righteous judgments, true laws, good statutes and commandments. Thou hast also caused us to inherit seasons of joy, appointed times וּבְבֵן צַדִּיקִים יִרָאוּ וְיִשְׂמְחוּ וִישְׁרִים יַעֲלוֹזוּ נַהָסִירִים בָּרַנָּה יָגְיְלוּ. וְעוֹלְתָה תִּקְפֶּץ בִּיהָ וְכָּל־ הָרִשְׁעָה בָּלָה בְּעָשָׁן תִּבְלֵה. בִּי תַעֲבִי<mark>ר מָמְשָׁלֵח</mark> נָדוֹן מִן־הָאָהִץ:

יָתִמְלוּךְ אַתָּה יָיָ לְבַדֶּךְ עַל בָּל־מַעֵשֵׂיךְ בִּהַר אַיון מִשְבַּן כְּבוֹדֶךְ וּבִירוּשְׁלַיִם עיר בָּןדְשָׁךְּ בַּבָּתוּב בְּדִבְנִי קַדְשֶׁךְּ. יִמְלֹדְ יְיָ לְעוֹלָם אָּלְקוּדְ אַיוֹן לָדֹר וָדֹר. הַלֵּלוּיָה:

קָרוֹשׁ אַפָּה וָנוֹרָא שְׁמֵךּ וְאֵין אֱלְהַ מִבּּלְעָבֵיךּ. בַבָּתוּב. וַיִּנְבַה וָן אָבָאוֹת בַּמִּשְׁפָּט וְהָאֵל הַקְּדוֹשׁ נקדש בּצְרָקָה: בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. הַמָּגֶרְ הַכָּּוֹשׁ:

אַהָר בְהַרְתָּנוּ מִבֶּל־הַעַמִּים. אָהַבְהָ אוֹתָנוּ. וָרָצִיתְ בֶּנוּ. וְרוֹמֵמְתָנוּ מִבְּל הַלְשׁוֹנוֹת. וְקְדַשְׁתְנוּ בְּמִצְוֹתֵיך. וְקַרַבְתָּנוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ לַעֲבוֹדָתֶךְ. וְשִׁמְדְ בּנָרוֹל וָהַקָּרוֹשׁ עָלֵינוּ כָּהָאתְ:

On Saturday Night add the following:-

נתודיעון יָיָ אֶלהֿןינו אָת־מִשְׁפְּמִי צִּדְקָהְ וַתְּלַמְהֵנוּ לַעֲשׁוֹת חָקִי רְצוֹנֶ ךָ. וַתִּתֶּוִ־לֶנוּ יָיָ אֶלֹהֵינוּ מִשְׁפָּמִים וְשַׁרִים וְתוֹ<mark>רוֹת</mark> אֶָמֶת חָקִּים וּמָצְוֹת מוֹבִים וַתַּנְחִילֵנוּ וְמַנֵּי שָׁשׁוֹן וּמְוֹשְׁדֵּי of holiness, and feasts of free will gifts, and hast given us as an heritage the holiness of the Sabbath, the glory of the appointed time, and the celebration of the festival. Thou hast made a distinction, O Lord our God, between holy and profane, between light and darkness, between Israel and other nations, between the seventh day and the six working days; thou hast made a distinction between the holiness of the Sabbath and that of the festival, and hast hallowed the seventh day above the six working days; thou hast distinguished and sanctified thy people Israel by thy holiness.

On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

And thou hast given us in love, O Lord our God [this Sabbath Day and] this Day of Memorial, a day of blowing the Shofar, [on Sabbath substitute for the last phrase—a day of remembrance of blowing the Shofar, in love]; an holy convocation as a memorial of the departure from Egypt.

Our God and God of our fathers! May our remembrance rise and come and be accepted before thee, with the remembrance of our fathers, of Messiah the son of David thy servant, of Jerusalem thy holy city, and of all thy people the house of Israel, bringing deliverance and well-being, grace, lovingkindness and mercy, life and peace on this Day of Memorial. Remember us, O Lord our God, thereon for our well-being; be mindful of us for blessing, and save us unto life: by thy promise of salvation and mercy, spare us and be gracious unto us; have mercy upon us and save us; for our eyes are bent upon thee, because thou art a gracious and merciful God and King.

קֹדֶשׁ וְחַגִּי נְדָבָה. וַתּוֹרִישֵׁנוּ קְדְשַׁת שַׁבָּת וּכְבוּד מוֹעֵד נַחָגִיגַת הָרָגֶל. וַתַּבְּהֵל יָנָ אֶלחֵינוּ בֵּין קְדֶשׁ לְחוֹל בֵּין אוֹר לְחְשֶׁךְ בִּין יִשְׂרָאֵל לָעַמִּים בִּין יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי לְשִׁשֶׁת יְמֵי הַפַּעשָׂה. בִּין קְּדְשַׁת שַׁבָּת לְקְרְשַׁת יום מוֹב הִבְּדַלְתְּ וָאֶת־יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי מִשֵּׁשֶׁת וְמֵי הַמַּעֲשֶׂה קַדְּשְׁתָּ. הִבְּדֵּלְחָ וַקּרָשִׁים אָת־עַמְּךּ וִשְׂרָאֵל בּקְּוְדְשָּׁתֶךּ:

On Sabbath add the words in brackets. וַתְּהָּן־לָנוּ יִי אֵלהֵינוּ בְּאַהְבָּה אָת־יוֹם וֹהַשַּׁבָּת הַנֶּה וְאֶת יוֹם) הַזָּבְּרוֹן הַנֶּה. יוֹם ווִכְרוֹן) הְרוּעֲה וּבְּצַהַבָּהוֹ מִקְרָא קְדָשׁ וֵבֶר לִיצִיאַת מִצְרָיִם:

אַלהֵינוּ וַאלהִי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. יַעֲלֶה וְיָבֹא וְיַגְּישׁ וִירָאָה וִיִרָאָה וְיִשְּׁמֵע וְיִפְּקֵד וְיִזְבֵר וִכְרוֹגְנִיּ וּפַקְדוֹגֵנוּ וְוִכְרוֹן אֲבוֹתֵינוּ. וְוִכְרוֹן מֶשִׁיחַ בֵּן־דָּוִד עַבְהֶּךְ וַזִּבְרוֹן יְרוּשְׁלַוִם עיר כָּדְשֶׁדְּ וְזִבְרוֹן בָּל־עַמְּד בִּית יִשְׂרָאָל לְפָנֶוְדְּ. לְפְלִיטְה וּלְטוֹבֶה לְחֵן וּלְחָמֶד וּלְרַחֲמִים וּלְחַיִּים וּלְשֶׁלוֹם בְּיוֹם הַנְּבְרוֹן הַזָּה.וָבְרָנוּ וְיָ אֱלהַוְנוּ בּוֹ לְטוֹבְה.וּפְּקְהֵנוּ בוֹ לִבְרָכְה. וְהוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ בוֹ לְחַיִּים. וּבִדְבֵר יְשׁוּעָר וְרַחֲמִים חוּם וְחָנֵנְוּ וְרַחֵם עָלֵינוּ וְהוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ. כִּי אַלֶּוֶךְ עֵינֵינוּ. כּי אָל מֶלֶךְ חַנוּן וְרַחוּם אָתָּה:

Our God and God of our fathers, reign thou in thy glory over the whole universe, and be exalted above all the earth in thine honor, and shine forth in the splendor and excellence of thy might upon all the inhabitants of thy world, that whatsoever hath been made may know that thou hast made it, and whatsoever hath been created may understand that thou hast created it, and whatsoever hath breath in its nostrils may say, The Lord God of Israel is King, and his dominion ruleth over all. [Our God and God of our fathers, accept our rest. | Sanctify us by thy commandments, and grant our portion in thy Law; satisfy us with thy goodness, and gladden us with thy salvation [and in thy love and favor, O Lord our God, let us inherit thy holy Sabbath; and may Israel, who hallow thy name, rest thereon.] O purify our hearts to serve thee in truth, for thou art God in truth and thy word is truth, and endureth for ever. Blessed art thou, O Lord, King over all the earth, who sanctifiest [the Sabbath and Israel and the Day of Memorial.

Accept, O Lord our God, thy people Israel and their prayer; restore the service to the oracle of thy house; receive in love and favor both the fire offerings of Israel and their prayer; and may the service of thy people Israel be ever acceptable unto thee.

And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restorest thy divine presence unto Zion.

אָלהִינוּ וָאלהִי אַבוֹתִינוּ מְלוֹךְ עַל בֶּל־הָעוֹלֶם פָּלוֹ בִּרְבוֹדֶךָ. וְהִנְשֵא עַל בְּל־הַאָּרֵץ בִּיקַרֵךָ, וָהוֹפַע בַּהְדֵר נְאוֹן עָזָדְ עַל כְּל־יוֹשְׁבֵי תָבֵּל אַרָאָדְיּ וִוַדַע בָּל־פָּעוּל בִּי אַתְּה פְּעַלְתוּ וְיָבִין בָּל־יָצוּר כִּי אַתָּה יָצִרְתוֹ וְיאמֵר כֹּל אֲשֶׁר וִשְׁמָר בְּאַפּוֹ וְיָ אֱלֹהֵי וִשְׂרָאֵל מֵלֵךְ וּמֵלְכוּתוֹ בַּכֹּר אָשְׁלָה: וּאֶלהֵינּינִאלהִי אֲבוֹמִינִיּרְצֵה בִּמְנִיחָמֵנוּ) קַדְּשׁנוּ בְּמִצְוֹתֶיך וְתֵן חֶלְקָנוּ בְתוֹרָתֶך. שַּבְּצֵנוּ מִפוּבֵדְּ וְשַׂבְּּוֹחָנוּ בִּישׁוּעֲהָךְ. וְהַיְחִילֵנוּיְיָ אֶלהִינוּ בְּאַהַבְּהוּבְרֵצוֹ שַׁבַּת מָרָשֶׁךּ וְיַנְוּחוּ־בָּה יִשְׂרָאֵל מְמַדְשׁי שְׁמְדְּוּ וְמַהֶּר לָבֵנוּ לְעַבְדָּךְ בָּאֲמֶת. כִּי אַתָּה אֱלֹהִים אֱמֶה וּדְבָּרָךְ אָמֶת וָכַוְיָם לָעַד. בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה וָיָ. מֶלֶךְ עַכ בָּל־הַאָבֶץ מְקַבֵשׁ וּהַשִּׁבָּת וָוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל וְיוֹם הַזְּבָּרוֹן; רָצָה וָיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ בְּעַמְּךּ יִשְׂרָאֵל וּבִתְּכּּלְתָם, יְהָשָׁב אֶת הָעְבוֹרָה לִרְבִיר בִּיתֶדְּ וְאִשֵּׁי יִשְׂרָאֵל וֹתְפִּלְּתָם בְּאַהֲבָה תְקַבֵּל בְּרָצוֹן. וּתִהִי לְרָצוֹ בּוֹרַת יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמֵּך:

וָתָחָנִינָה אֵיגִינוּ בְּשׁוּבְךָּ לְאִיוֹן בְּרַחֲמִים. **בָרוּ**הָ צַתָּה יָיָ. הַפַּּהְוִיר שְׁבִינְתוֹ לְצִיוֹן:

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers for ever and ever; thou art the Rock of our lives, the Shield of our salvation through every generation. We will give thanks unto thee and declare thy praise for our lives which are committed unto thy hand, and for our souls which are in thy charge, and for thy miracles, which are daily with us, and for thy wonders and thy benefits, which

Congregation in an undertone

We give thanks unto thee. for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers, the God of all flesh, our Creator and the Creator of all things in the beginning. Blessings and thanksgivings be to thy great and holy name, because thou hast kept us in life and hast preserved us; so mayest thou continue to keep us in life and to preserve us. O gather our exiles to thy holy courts to observe thy statutes, to do thy will, and to serve thee with a perfect heart; seeing that we give thanks unto thee. Blessed be the God to whom thanksgivings are due.

are wrought at all times, evening, morn and noon. O thou who art all-good, whose mercies fail not; thou, merciful Being, whose lovingkindnesses never cease, we have ever hoped in thee.

For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be continually blessed and exalted for ever and ever.

() inscribe all the children of thy covenant for a happy life.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth,

מוֹרִים אֲנַחֲנוּ לֶדְ The Cong. in an undertone-מודים צַּנַחְנוּ לָדְּ, שַׁצַּמָּה הוּא שָׁאַתָּה הוא יִיָּ יָנָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתֵינוּ, אֱלהֵי אֵלהֵינוּ וַאלהִי בָל־בָּשָׂר.יוֹצְרֵנוּ,יוֹצֵר בְּרֵאשִׁי**ת.** אַבוֹתְינוּלְעוֹלָםוַעֵּד. בָּרֶכוֹת וְהוֹדָאוֹת לְשִׁמְךְ הַנָּרוֹל צור חַיִּוְנוּ בְּגַן יִשְׁעֵנְוּ וָהַקָּרוֹשׁ. עַל שֶׁהָחֶיִיתָנוּ וְקִיּמְתֵּנוּ אַתָּה הוּא לְרוֹר בּן הְחַיֵּנְוּ וּתְכַיְמֵנוּ וְתָאֶסוֹף נְדוֹר. נוֹנָה לְדְּ נָּלְיוֹתִינוּ לְחַצְרֹת קַּדְשֶׁךְּ, לִשְׁמֹר וּנְסַפֵּר תִּהַלְּהֶךְ עַל חָקּיד, וְלַעֲשׁוֹת רָצֹגָד, וּלְעָבְיִדְ בָּלַבָב שָׁלֵם, עַל שָׁאֲנַחְנוּ מוּדִים חַיַּוְנוּ הַמִּסוּרִים לָךְ. בָּרוּךְ אֵל הַהוֹדָאוֹת: בְּיָדֶךְ וְעַל נִשְׁמוֹתְינוּ הַפְּקוּדוֹת לֶךְ, וְעַל נָפֵיךְ שֶׁבְּכָל־יוֹם עָמָנוּ וְעַל וָבְּלָאוֹמֶיךְ וְטוֹבוֹמֶיךְ שֶׁבְּכֶל־עֵת עֻבֶב וַבְּלֵּקר וְצְהָרָיִם. הַפוֹב כִּי לֹא־כָלוּ רַחֲמֶיך. וְהַמְּרַחֶם

וֹתֹלְ-כִּלָם יִתְבָּרַךְ וְיִתְרוִמִם שִׁמְךְ מִלְבֵּנוּ תְּמִר לְעוֹלְם וְעָד:

בי לא־תִמוּ הָסְבֶּיְךּ מֵעוֹלָם קּוְינוּ לְדְ:

וּכְתוֹב לְחַיִּים פוֹבִים כְּל־בְּגֵי בְּרִיתֵּךְ: וְכֹל הַחַיִּים יוֹדִיךְ פֶּלָה. וִיהַלַלוּ אֶת־שִׁמְךְּ O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is All-good, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks.

At the repetition of the Amidah by the **keader** the following is introduced:—

Our God and God of our fathers, bless us with the three-fold blessing of thy Law written by the hand of Moses thy servant, which was spoken by Aaron and his sons, the priests, thy holy people, as it is said, The Lord bless thee and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

At the Morning Service say:-

Grant peace, welfare, blessing, grace, lovingkindness and mercy unto us and unto all Israel, thy people. Bless us, O our Father, even all of us together, with the light of thy countenance; for by the light of thy countenance thou hast given us, O Lord our God, the Law of life, lovingkindness and righteousness, blessing, mercy, life and peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and in every hour with thy peace.

At the Afternoon and Evening Service Say:-

Grant abundant peace unto Israel thy people for ever; for thou art the sovereign Lord of all peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and at every hour with thy peace.

In the book of life, blessing, peace and good sustenance may we be remembered and inscribed before thee, we and all thy people the house of Israel, for a happy life and for peace. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest peace.

O my God! guard my tongue from evil and my lips

בָּאָבֶת הָאָל יְשׁוּעָתֵנוּ וְעָוְרָתֵנוּ מֶלְה. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה יָנָ. בַּמוֹב שִׁמְךְ וּלְךְ נָאָה לְהוֹדוֹת:

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

אַלְהָּ וִי חָגָּהָ: יִשָּׁא יָיָ פָּנִיוּ אַלְיְהְ וִיְשִׁמְלֶהְיּ יִנְשָׁא חַבְּתּוֹרָה. בּבְּנִים. עַם קְרוֹשֶׁהְ בָּצְמוּר. יְבָרֶכְהְ יִיְ וְיִשְׁמְרֶךְ: יָאֵר יְיָ פָּנִיוּ בַּבְּתוּבָה עַל יְבִי משֶׁה עַבְּדֶּךְ. הָצְמוּרָה מִפִּי אַהֲרֹן וּבְנִיוּ בַּבְּרָכָה טַפִּי אַבְוֹתְינוּ. בָּבָּרֶכְה הַיִּשְׁאֶלְשֶׁת בַּתּוֹרָה.

אָת־עַמָּה יִשְׂרָאֵל בָּכָל־עֵת וּבְּכָל־שַׁת וְבָלְנוּ בְּאָחָד בְּאוֹר פָּגֶּוְה יִשְׂרָאֵל בַּבְּלוּ וְעַל בִּי בִאוֹר פָּגֶּוְה נָחַתָּ לְּנוּ וִיָ אָלהוִינּוּ תּוֹרַת חַיִּים וְאַהַבַּת חֶסֶּד הִּיִם וְאַהָבַת חֶסֶּד הִּיִם שְׁלוֹם מוֹכָה וּבְרָבָה הֵן וְשָׁלוֹם. וְמוֹב בְּאֵינֶוְהְ לְבָרֵה הִיִם שְׁלוֹם מוֹכָה וּבְּרָבָה הֵן וְשָׁלוֹם. וְמוֹר בְּאֵיר פָּגֶּוְה לְבָרֵה הִים שְׁלוֹם מוֹכָה וּבְּרָבָה הֵן וְשָׁלוֹם. וְמוֹב בְּאֵינֶוְהְ לְבָרֵה הִים שְׁלוֹם מוֹכָה וּבְּרָבָה הֵן וְשָׁלוֹם. וְמוֹב בְּאֵינֶוְהְ לְבָרֵה הִים שְׁלוֹם מוֹבָה וּבְּרָבָה הֵן וְשָּלוֹם. וְמוֹב בְּאֵינֶוְהְ לְבָרֵה

At the Afternoon and Evening Services say:-

שָׁלוֹם רָב עַל יִשְּׂרָאֵל עַמְּךְ תָּשִׁים לְעוֹלָם. כִּי אַתָּה הוּא מֶלֶךְ אָדוֹן לְבָל הַשָּׁלוֹם. וִמוֹב בְּעֵינֶןךְ לְבָרֵךְ אֶת־עַמְּךְ יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּבָל־עֵת וּבְבָל־שָׁעָה בִּשְׁלוֹכֶּןךְ.

בְּמַפֶּר חַיִּים בְּרְכָה וְשָׁלוֹם וּפַּרְנְסָה מוֹבְה נִזְּכֵּר זוֹבִים וּלְשָׁלוֹם. בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה וְיָ. עוֹשֵׁה הַשְּׁלוֹם: אַלהָי געור לְשׁוֹנִי מִרְע וּשְׂבָּת מִשְׁלוֹם: אָלהָי געור לְשׁוֹנִי מִרְע וּשְׂבָּתִי מִדְּבָּר

from speaking guile; and to such as curse me let my soul be dumb, yea, let my soul be unto all as the dust. Open my heart to thy Law, and let my soul pursue thy commandments. If any design evil against me, speedly make their counsel of none effect, and frustrate their designs. Do it for the sake of thy name, do it for the sake of thy right hand, do it for the sake of thy holiness, do it for the sake of thy Law. In order that thy beloved ones may be delivered, O save with thy ight hand, and answer me. Let the words of my houth and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer. He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel, and say ye, Amen.

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years.

The following form of greeting is used on New Year:

May you be inscribed for a happy year.

ישְׂרָאֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמִן: מִּרְחוֹלְ לַבִּי לְפָנִיךְ וַפְשִׁי תִחוֹם עְלִינוּ וְעַל בְּלִר הָּבְּר עַצְתָם, וְכִל הַחוֹשְׁבים עַלִי רָעָה, מְהָרָה שְׁמָךְ עַמְעוֹ וְתִלְּהִי וְנִלְּל מַחְשְׁבוֹתְם. עֲשִׁה לְמַעוֹ שְׁמָךְ עֲשִׁה לְמַעוֹ וְמִלְנִי: וִהִיוּ לְרָצוֹן אִמְּרִי־פִּי שְׁמָדְ עִשִׁה לְמַעוֹ וְמִלְנִוּךְ. וְהִיוּ לְרָצוֹן אִמְרִי־פִּי הוּשִׁיעָה וְמִנְיִךְ וַמְיִנְדְּ וְעָנִוּיִי וְהִיוּ לְרָצוֹן אִמְרִי־פִּי הוּשִׁיעָה וְמִנְן תּוֹרָתִךְּ יִבְיִנִין עִשְׁה לְּמַעוֹ הוּשְׁיעָה וְמִלְנָי נִפְּשִׁי תִּהוֹם עְלִינוּ וְעַל בְּלּי הוּשְׁרָאֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמִן:

לַיָּ מִנְחַתְּהִּנְּהֹנְהִנְּהִנְּהְנִי נִאְלֹהֵינוּ נִאְלֹהֵי שָׁיּבְּנֶה נַעֲבְּדְךְ בְּיִרְאָה, כִּימִי עוֹלָם וּכְשָׁנִים קַדְמוֹנִיוֹת: וְשָּׁרְבָּה נָעֲבָדְךְ בְּיִרְאָה, כִּימִי עוֹלָם וּכְשָׁנִים קַדְמוֹנִיוֹת: וְשָּׁרְבָּה יְהִי רָצוֹן לְפָּנֶוְךּ , יָּיָ אֶלֹהֵינוּ נִאְלֹחָ, וּכְשָׁנִים כַּדְמוֹנִיוֹת:

The following forms of greeting are used on New Year, the expression being varied according to the sex and number of the person or persons addressed:—

לְשָׁנָה מוֹבָה תִּכָּתִבִי: לְשָׁנָה מוֹבָה תִּכָּתִבְּנִה: 
לְשָׁנָה מוֹבָה תִּכָּתִבִי: לְשָׁנָה מוֹבָה תִּכָּתִּבְנִה:

### KIDDUSH FOR NEW YEAR

When New Year occurs on Sabbath begin here:-

And it was evening and it was morning,—the sixth day.

And the heaven and the earth were finished and all their host. And on the seventh day God had finished his work which he had made; and he rested on the seventh day from all his work which he had made. And God blessed the seventh day, and he hallowed it, because he rested thereon from all his work which God had created and made.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who createst the fruit of the vine.

On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast chosen us from all peoples and exalted us above all tongues, and sanctified us by thy commandments. And thou hast given us in love, O Lord our God, [this Sabbath day and] this Day of Memorial, a day of blowing the Shofar [on Sabbath substitute for the last phrase—a day of remembrance of blowing the Shofar, in love]; an holy convocation, as a memorial of the departure from Egypt. For thou hast chosen us and hast sanctified us above all nations; and thy word is truth and endureth for ever. Blessed art thou, O Lord, King over all the earth, who sanctifiest [the Sabbath and] Israel and the Day of Memorial.

# סדר קדוש לראש השנה:

When New Year occurs on Sabbath begin here:-

נְיָהִי־עֶּרֶב נִיְהִי־בְּּלֶּך יוֹם הַשִּׁשִּׁי: וַיְּכְלוּ הַשְּׁפֵּים וְהָאֶּרֶץ יָּבְל־צְּבָּאָם: וַיְּכַל אֶּלֹהִים בִּיוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי מְלַאכְתוּ אֲשֶׁר עֲשָׁה: וַוְּבֶּרֶךְ וַיִּשְׁבֹּת בַּיוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי מִבְּל־מְלַאכְתוּ אֲשֶׁר עֲשָׂה: וַוְבֶּרֶךְ אָלֹהִים אֶת־יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי נִיְלְהֵים לִעֲשׁוֹת: מָלֵאכְתוּ אֲשֶׁר־בָּרָא אֶּלֹהִים לַעֲשׁוֹת:

בָּרוּךְ צַּתָּה וָיָ אָלהֵונוּ מָבֶּלְ דְעוֹלֶם.בּוֹרֵאפְּרִי הַנְּבֶּן:

On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

בּלְבַּלִּבְ אָמָרֵע מִבְּבָּת וִם מִשְּבָּת וִז יִשְׁרָאָל וְיִזִם הַזִּבְּרוּזְ; פִּי בְּנוּ בְּחַרְהַ וְּאָתוּ וִם הַזִּבְּרוּן הַנִּה יוֹם ווּכְּרוּן הִים הַשִּׁבָּת הַנִּה וְאָתוּ יוֹם הַזִּבְּרוּן הַנִּה יוֹם ווּכְרוּן בְּלוּנְי וִבְּאַהְרָי יִבְּעִי יִיִם הַזִּבְּרוּן הַנִּה יוֹם ווּכְרוּן בְּלוּנְי וִבְּאַלְהֵיוּ מִבְּלִבְים לְעַר לִיאִיאָת מִאְּרָיִם. בְּלוּבְ אַהָּר וַבְּאַהְר יִי אָלְהֵוּנוּ מִבְּל־לְחִי וֹנִי מִּלְּהַיוּ יִים וּוּכְרוּוּן בְּלוּהְ אַהָּה יִי אָלְהֵוּנוּ מִבְּל־לְעִם וְרוֹמֲמָנוּ מִבְּל־לְעִם הַוֹּבְּרוּוּן; בְּלוּהְ אַהָּה יִי אָלְהֵוּנוּ מִבְּלּר הָיִם וְחִיּבְּחָוּנוּ מִבְּלּר הְעִם וְרוֹמְבָּרוּוּן; בְּרוּבְּ אַהָּה יִי אָלְהֵינוּ מִבְּלְים וְרוֹבְים הַיִּבְּרוּן מִבְּלּוּ בְּיִים הַיִּבְּרוּן מִבְּיִים וְרוּבְּבּיוּים מִבְּלּים וְרוֹבְּמִוּנוּ מִבְּלּים וְנִים הַשְּׁבָּר הָעִים וְרוֹבְּבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִּבְים בְּרוּבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּעִבּים וְרוֹבְּבְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִים בְּיבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִים בְּיבְּבְּים בְּיִים בְּיבִּים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיִּבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְיוֹבְיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּבְיוֹים בְּיִיבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיוֹים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִים בְּבְּיוֹים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִים בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹיבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִּבְּים בְּיוֹים בְּיִבְּבְּיוֹיוֹים בְּיוֹבְיבְים בְּיִבְּרוּוּיוּיוּי בְּבְּיוֹים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִבְּיוֹיוֹיוֹיוּיוּ בְּבְּבְיוֹיוּיוּן בְּיִים בְּבְּיוֹיוּיוּיוּיוֹי בְּיִים בְּיִיבְיים בְּיִים בְּיוֹיוּיוֹיוּיוּיוּיוֹיוּיוֹי בְּבְּיים בְּיוֹיוּיוּיוֹי בְּיבְּיבְּים בְּבְּיוֹים בְּיוּבְיוּיוּיוּיוּיוּיוֹיוֹי בְיִיבְּים בְּיִים בְּיוּיוּיוּיוֹיוּיו On Saturday night the following is added:

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who createst the light of the fire.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who makest a distinction between holy and profane, between light and darkness, between Israel and other nations, between the seventh day and the six working days. Thou hast made a distinction between the holiness of the Sabbath and that of the festival, and hast hallowed the seventh day above the six working days; thou hast distinguished and sanctified thy people Israel by thy holiness. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest a distinction between holy and holy.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast kept us in life, and hast preserved us, and enabled us to reach this season.

Kiddush and the Blessing over the Bread having been said, an apple, dipped in honey, is taken, before partaking of which the following is said:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who createst the fruit of the tree.

After having partaken of the apple and honey, say:-

May it be thy will, O Lord our God, and God of our fathers, to renew unto us a happy and pleasant year.

### סדר קדוש לראש השנה

On Saturday night the following is added:-

יָיָ. הַפַּבְּרִיל בִּין קְּבָשׁ לִקְדָשׁ: הָּבְּרֵלְתָּ וַמְבִשְׁהָ אָת עַמָּךְ וִשְׁרָאֵל בִּקְרְשְׁתְּ יִמִי הַפַּעָשָׂה וִים הַשְּׁבִיעִּ לְמִשְׁהַת יִמִי הַפִּעֲשָׁה. בִּין קְּדְשַׁת שַׁבָּת לִקְּדְשַׁת יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִּ לְמִשְׁהָת יִמִי הַפִּעֲשָׁה. בִין קְּדְשַׁת שַׁבָּת לִקְּדְשַׁת יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִּ לְמִשְׁהָת יִמִי הַפַּעְשָׁה. בִין קְּדְשַׁת שַׁבָּת לִקְּדְשַׁת יוֹם פוֹכ הָבְּרֵלְתָּ וַמְבִּשְׁהָה יִיָּ אָּלהֵוְנוּ טְּלֶּךְ הָעוֹלָם. בּוֹרֵא מְאָדִה חָפּשְׁהָּת הָבְּרֵלְתָּ וַמְבִּשְׁהָּ בִּין קְּדָשׁ לִקְּדָשׁי הְבִּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ אָּלהֵוְנוּ לְּלְדָשׁ לִקְּדָשׁת שַׁבְּת לִפְּדְּשָׁתָּה. בְּרוּדְּ אַתָּה יִים בְּשְּׁבְּיעִיּ הָבְּרֵוּך בִּיִּבְיל בִּין קְּדָשׁ לְקְדָשׁי

וְּכְוְּמָנוּ וְהָנִּיעָנוּ לַוְּמֵן הַנָּה: יָכִוּמָנוּ וְהִנִּיעָנוּ לַוְּמֵן הַנָּה:

Kiddush and the Blessing over the Bread having been said, an apple, dipped in honey, is taken, before partaking of which the following is said:—

בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אָלהֵוִנוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלְם.כּוֹרֵא פְּרִי הָעֵץ:

After having partaken of the apple and honey, say:-

יָהי רָצוֹן מִלְּפָנֶוְדּ יִי אָלהונוּ וִאלהֵי אָבוֹתֵינוּ שָׁתְּחַדֵּשׁ עָלֵינוּ שָׁנָה מוֹבָה וּמְתוּכְןה:

#### ADDITIONAL SERVICE FOR NEW YEAR

O Lord, open thou my lips, and my mouth shall declare thy praise.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our lathers, God of Abraham, God of Isaac, and God of Jacob, the great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, who bestowest lovingkindnesses and possessest all things; who rememberest the pious deeds of the patriarchs, and in love wilt bring a redeemer to their children's children for thy name's sake.

Remember us unto life, O King, who delightest in life, and inscribe us in the book of life, for thine own sake, O living God.

O King, Helper, Savior and Shield. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Shield of Abraham.

Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save.

Thou sustainest the living with lovingkindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy, supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep in the dust. Who is like unto thee, Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest, and causest salvation to spring forth?

Who is like unto thee, Father of mercy, who in mercy rememberest thy creatures unto life?

## תפלת מוסף לראש השנה:

אָרֹנָי, שְׂפָתֵי תִּפְתָּח וּפִי נִנְּיוֹ תְּהַלֶּתְךְ:

בְּרוּךְ אַהָּה וְיָ אָלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. אָלהִי אַבְרָהָם אָלהִי יִצְּחָק וֵאלהִי יַעֲקֹב. הָאָל הַנְּדוֹל הַנְּבּוֹר וְהַנּוֹרָא אֵל עֶלְיוֹן נוֹמֵל חֲסָדִים מוֹבִים יִקוֹנֵה הַכֵּל וְזוֹבֵר חַסְהֵי אָבוֹת וּמִבִיא נוֹאֵל לִבְנֵי בְנֵיהֶם לְמַעַן שְׁמוֹ בְּאַהָבָה:

וָּכְרֵנוּ לַחַיִּים מֶּלֶךְ חֶבֶּץ בַּחַיִּים. וְכָתְבֵנוּ בְּחֵבֶּר הַחַיִּים. לְמַעֲנְךְ אֱלֹהִים חַיִּים:

מָלֶדְ עוֹנֵר וּמוֹשִׁיעַ וּמָגּן: בְּרוֹדְ צַּתָּה וְיָ מָגּן צַּרְרָם: צַתָּה וָבוֹר לְעוֹלָם אֲדֹנִי. מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים צַתְּה רב לְרוֹשִׁיעַ.

מְכַלְּבֵל חַיִּים בְּחָטֶד. מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים בְּרַחֲמִים דַבִּים. סוֹמֵך נוֹפְלִים. וְרוֹפָּא חוֹלִים וּמִתִּיר אֲסוּרִים וּמְלַיֵּם אָמוּנְתוֹ לִישֵׁנִי עְבָּר. מִי כְמְוֹדְּ בַּעַל נְבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְּוֹמֶה לַּדְ. מֶלֶךְ מֵמִית וּמְחַיֶּה וּמַצִּמִים יִשׁוּעָה.

מִי כָמְוֹךְ אַב דְרַדְמִים זוֹבֵר יְצוּרָיו לַחַיִּים

בַרַהָמִים:

Yea, faithful art thou to quicken the dead. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who quickenest the dead.

Thou art holy, and thy name is holy, and holy beings praise thee daily. (Selah.)

Now, therefore, O Lord our God, impose thine awe upon all thy works, and thy dread upon all that thou hast created, that all works may fear thee and all creatures prostrate themselves before thee, that they may all form a single band to do thy will with a perfect heart, even as we know, O Lord our God, that dominion is thine, strength is in thy hand, and might in thy right hand, and that thy name is to be feared above all that thou hast created.

Give then glory, O Lord, unto thy people, praise to them that fear thee, hope to them that seek thee, and free speech to them that wait for thee, joy to thy land, gladness to thy city, a flourishing horn unto David thy servant, and a clear shining light unto the son of Jesse, thine anointed, speedily in our days.

Then shall the just also see and be glad, and the upright shall exult, and the pious triumphantly rejoice, while iniquity shall close her mouth, and all wickedness shall be wholly consumed like smoke, when thou makest the dominion of arrogance to pass away from the earth.

וָנָאָבָון אַתָּה לְהַחֲיוֹת מֵתִים. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה יָיָּ. מְחַיָּה הַמִּתִים:

אַתָּה כָּןרוֹשׁ, וְשֶׁמְךְ כָּוְרוֹשׁ. וּכְּןרוֹשִׁים בָּבָל־יוֹם יָהַלֵּלְוּךָ מֶלְה.

וּבָבן תַּן פַּחָדָּך יָיָ אָלהֵינוּ עַל כָּל־מַעַשֵׂיךּ וֹאִימָתָד עַל בָּל־מַה־שֶּׁבְּרָאתָ וֹיִירָאִוּדְ בָּל־ הַמַּעֲשִׂים וְיִשְׁתַּחֲווּ לְפָנֵיְךְ בָּל־הַבְּרוּאִים. וָיִעֲשׁוּ כָלֶם אֲנָדָּה אַחַת לַעֲשׁוֹת רְצוֹנְדְּ בִּלֵבָב שָׁלֵם. בְּמוֹ שֶׁיָבַעְנוּ יָנָ אֱלהֵונוּ שֶׁהַשְּׁלְמָן לְפָגָוְד עוֹ בְּנָרְד וּנְבוּרָה בִּימִינֶ דְּ וְשִׁמְדְּ נוֹרָא עַל בָּל־מַה־שָּׁבְּרָאתָ:

וּבָבֵן תֵּן בָּבוֹר יָיָ לִעַמֵּךְ תִּהַלָּה לִירָאֵיךְ וִתְּקוָה לָרוֹרָשִׁיך וּפִּתְחוֹן פָּה לַמְיַהְלִים לֶךְ. שְׂמְחָה לְאַרְאָדְ וְשָׁשוֹן לְעִיבֶדְ וּצְמִיחַתֹּקְבֶן לְדָוָד עַבְבֶּדְ וַעַרִיבַת גֵר לְבָן־יִשֵׁי מְשִׁיהֵןדּ בִּמְהַרָה בְּיָמֵוְנוּ:

וּבָבֵן צַדִּיקִים יִרְאוּ וִישְׂמְחוּ וִישְׁרִים יַעְלוּווּ וַדְסִידִים בְּרָנָה וָגִיְלוּ. וְעוֹלְתָה תִּקְבָּץ־פִּידָ וִכְלֹּ <mark>הָרְשְׁעָה</mark> כָּלָה כְּעָשָׁן תִּכְלֶה. כִּי תַעֲבִיר מֶּמְשֵׁלֶּת זָרוֹן מִן־הַאָנֵיץ: And thou, O Lord, shalt reign, thou alone over all thy works on Mount Zion, the dwelling place of thy glory, and in Jerusalem, thy holy city, as it is written in thy Holy Words, The Lord shall reign for ever, thy God, O Zion, unto all generations. Praise ye the Lord.

Holy art thou, and dreaded is thy name, and there is no God beside thee, as it is written, And the Lord of hosts is exalted in judgment, and the holy God is sanctified in righteousness. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy King.

Thou hast chosen us from all peoples; thou hast loved us and taken pleasure in us, and hast exalted us above all tongues; thou hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and brought us near unto thy service, O our King, and called us by thy great and holy name.

#### On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

And thou hast given us in love, O Lord our God, [this Sabbath day and] this Day of Memorial, a day of blowing the Shofar [on Sabbaths substitute for the last phrase—a day of remembrance of blowing the Shofar, in love]; an holy convocation, as a memorial of the departure from Egypt.

But on account of our sins we were exiled from our land, and removed far from our country, and we are unable to fulfil our obligations in thy chosen house, that great and holy temple which was called by thy name, because of the hand that hath been stretched out against thy sanctuary. May it be thy will, O Lord

איון לְדִר וָדִר. דַלְלוּיָה: בּבָּתוּב בִּדִּבָּנִי לִדְשָׁךְּ וִמִּלְדְּ וִיְ לְעוּלָם אָּלְחַוְּדְּ אִיוֹן מִשְׁבַּן בִּבוֹנִךְ וּבִירוּשְׁלֵיִם עִיר לַוְדְשֶׁךְ וְתִּמְלוֹךְ אַתָּה וָיְ לְבַנֵּךְ עַל בָּל־מַעֲשֶׂיךְ בְּּדֵּר

בּנְרוּל וְהַפְּרוּשׁ עָלֵינוּ כָּוְרִאָת: בְּכִּרוּכ. וַיִּנְבָּה יָיָ צִּבְאוֹת בַּמִּשְׁפְּט וְהָאֵל הַפְּרוּשׁ נְרָצִיתְ בְּנִּי. וְרוֹמַמְתְנוּ מִבְּל הַלְּשׁוֹנוֹת. וְרְדִּשְׁתְנוּ צִּתְה בְּחַרְתְּנוּ מִבְּל-הְעַמִּים. אָהַבְּהְ חִלְּנוּ. נְלְדֵשׁ בִּצְדְלָה: בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וִיָּ. הַמָּלְדְ הַלְּדוֹשׁ: הַנְּרוּל וְהַבְּּרוֹשׁ עָלֵינוּ מִלְבִּוֹנוּ לַעֲבוֹרְתָּהְ. וְשִׁמְּהְ הַנְּרוֹל וְהַבְּּרוֹשׁ עַלֵּינוּ כִּלְבָּאִר לַעְבוֹרְתָּה. וְשִׁמְּהְ הַנְּרוֹל וְהַבָּּרוֹשׁ עַלֵּינוּ כָּוְרָאתִ:

On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

וַתְּתָּן־לֶנוּ וִיָּ אָלֹהֵינוּ בְּאַדְבָה אָת־יוֹם וּהַשַּבְּּר בּאַהַבָּה מִקְרָא לְדָשׁ זִבֶּר לִיצִיאַת מִּצְרָיִם: וֹבְּאַהַבָּה מִקְרָא לְדָשׁ זִבֶּר לִיצִיאַת מִצְרָיִם: וֹמפּני חמאינוּ וּלִינוּ מארצנוּ ונתרדומנוּ מער

אָלָיו מִפָּנִי הַיָּר שִׁנִּשְׁתַּלְּחָה בְּמִקְרְשָׁדְּיִּשְׁרְּ: יְהִי רְצוּ בַּחִירָתִּךְ בַּפַּיִת הַנְּרוּל וְהַפְּרוּשׁ שֵׁנִּלְרָא שִׁמְּךְ אַרְמָתִנוּיוִאָיןאָנִּחְנּיִּלִיםלִעְשׁוּתחוּכוּתִינוּבְּבִיר וּמִפְּנִי חֲמָּאִינוּ נְּלִינוּ מֵצִּרְאֵנוּ וְנִתְּהַהַּלְּנְיּ מִעַּר our God and God of our fathers, merciful King, that thou mayest again in thine abundant compassion have mercy upon us and upon thy sanctuary, and mayest speedily rebuild it and magnify its glory. Our Father, our King, do thou speedily make the glory of thy kingdom manifest upon us; shine forth and exalt thyself upon us in the sight of all living; bring our scattered ones among the nations near unto thee, and gather our dispersed from the ends of the earth. Lead us with exultation unto Zion thy city, and unto Jerusalem the place of thy sanctuary with everlasting joy; and there we will prepare before thee the offerings that are obligatory for us, the continual offerings according to their order, and the additional offerings according to their enactment; and the additional offerings of [this Sabbath day and] this Day of Memorial, we will prepare and offer unto thee in love according to the precept of thy will, as thou hast prescribed for us in thy Law through the hand of Moses thy servant, by the mouth of thy glory, as it is said:

[And on the Sabbath day two he-lambs of the first year without blemish, and two-tenth parts of an ephah of fine flour for a meal offering, mingled with oil, and the drink offering thereof; this is the burnt offering of every Sabbath, beside the continual burnt offering and the drink offering thereof.]

And in the seventh month, on the first day of the month, ye shall have an holy convocation; ye shall do no servile work: it shall be a day of blowing the Shofar unto you. And ye shall offer a burnt offering

מִלְפָגוְד יִי אֱלהֵינוּ וַאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ מֵלֵדְ רַהֲמֶן שָׁתָשוּב וּתְרַחֵם עֲלֵינוּ וְעַל־מִקְדָּשְׁךְּ בְּרַחָאֵיךְ הָרַבִּים וִתִבְגַהוּ מִהַרָה וּתִנַהֵּל כְּבוֹדוֹ: אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ. וַּלָּה בְּבוֹר מַלְכוּתְדְּ עָלִינוּ מְהַרָה וְהוֹפֵע וָדְנְשֵׂא עָלֵינוּ לְעִינֵי כָּל־דֶי. וְּלֶרֵב בְּזוּרֵינוּ מִבֵּין הַגּוֹיִם וּנְפּוֹצוֹתֵינוּ כַּגָּם מִיַּרְכְּתֵי אֶרֶץ. וַהָבִיאֵנוּ לְצִיוֹן עִירְדְּ בְּרָנָָה וְלִירוּשֶׁלַיִם בִּית מִקְדַשִּׁדְּ בְּשִׂמְחַת עוֹלֶם. וִשְׁם נַעֲשֶׁה לְבְּנֶיְךְ אָת־קָרְבְּנוֹת חובותינו תמידים בסדרם ומוספים בהלכתם: וָאֵת־מוּסִפֵּי יוֹם וַהַשַּׁבָּת הַזֶּה וְיוֹם) הַזְּבְּרוֹן הַזְּה. נַגָשָה וַנַקָרִיב לְפָנֵיךְ בָּאַהֲבָה בְּמִצְוַת רְצוֹנֵ,ךְ בְּמוֹ שֶׁבָּתַבְתָּ עָלֵוְנוּ בְּתוֹרָתָךּ עַל יְדֵי משָׁה עַבְרָּךְ מפּי כבוֹבֶךְ כַּאָמוּר: וּבְיוֹם הַשַּׁבָּת שְׁנֵי־כְבָשִׁים בְּנֵי־שָׁנָה הְמִימִם וּשְׁנֵי

בְּשַׁבַּתוֹ עַל־עַלַת הַתָּמִיד וְנִסְבָּה:] וּבַחְדֵשׁ הַשָּׁבִיעִי בְּצֶּחָד לַחְדֵשׁ מִקְרָא־קְדֶשׁ יָרָנָה לֶבֶם בֶּל־מָלֵאבֶת עֲבוֹדָה לֹא תַעֲשׁוּ יוֹם הַרוּעָהַ יִהוָה לָבֶם: וַצְשִּׁיתָם עֹלָה לְהֵיחַ נִיהִםׁ

עֶשְׂרֹנִים סְלֶת מִנְחָה בְּלוּלָה בַשֶּׁמֶן וְנִסְבּוֹ: עֹלַת שַׁבַּח

for a sweet savor unto the Lord; one young bullock, one ram, seven he-lambs of the first year without blemish. And their meal offering and their drink offerings as hath been ordained; three-tenth parts of an ephalfor each bullock, and two-tenth parts for the ram, and one-tenth part for each lamb, with wine according to the drink offering thereof, and two he-goats wherewith to make atonement, and the two continual offerings according to their enactment; beside the burnt offering of the New Moon and the meal offering thereof, and the continual burnt offering and the meal offering thereof, and their drink offerings, according to their ordinance, for a sweet savor, an offering made by fire unto the Lord.

[They that keep the Sabbath and call it a delight shall rejoice in thy kingdom; the people that hallow the seventh day, even all of them shall be satiated and delighted with thy goodness, seeing that thou didst find pleasure in the seventh day, and didst hallow it; thou didst call it the desirable of days, in remembrance of the creation.]

It is our duty to praise the Lord of all things, to ascribe greatness to him who formed the world in the beginning, since he hath not made us like the nations of other lands, and hath not placed us like other families of the earth, since he hath not assigned unto us a portion as unto them, nor a lot as unto all their multitude. For we bend the knee and offer worship and thanks before the supreme King of kings, the Holy One, blessed be he, who stretched forth the heavens and laid the foundations of the earth, the seat of whose glory is in the heavens above, and the abode of whose might is in the loftiest heights. He is our God; there is none else: in truth he is our King; there is none besides him; as it is written in his Law, And thou shalt know this day, and lay it to thine heart, that

לַיָּי פַּר בּּן־בָּכָר אָחָד אַיָל אָחָד כִּכְשִׁים בּוֵי־ שָׁנָה שִׁבְעָה הָמִימִם: וּמִנְחָתָם וְנִסְבֵּיהֵם בִּמְרְבָּר שָׁלשָה עָשִׁרנִים לַבֶּר וּשְׁנֵי עָשְׁרנִים לָאָיָל וְעִשְּׁרוֹן לַבֶּבֶשׁ וְיַיִן בְּנִסְכּוֹ וּשְׁנֵי שְׁעִירִים לְכַפֵּר. וּשְׁנֵי תָּמִידִים בָּהָלְבֶתָם: מִלְבַד עֹלֵת הַחְדֶשׁ וּמִנְּחָתָה. וָעַלַת הַתָּמִיד וּמִנְחָתָה וּ וְנִסְבֵּיהֵם בְּמִשְׁפְּטְם לָּבֵים נִיחָם אִשֵּׁה לַנִי:

וַשְּׂמְחוּ בְּמַלְכוּתָךְ שׁוֹמְרֵי שַׁבָּת וְקוֹרְאֵי עְׂנֶג. עַם מְקַרְשִׁי שְׁבִיעִי בְּלֶם יִשְׂבְּעוּ וְיָהָעַנְגוּ מִפּוּבֶךְ. וְהַשְּבִיעִי רָאִיתָ בּוֹ וָקבּשְׁתוֹ חֶמְבַת נָמִים אֹתוֹ קָבָאתָ זֵבֶר לְמַצְשׁה בְרֵאשִׁיתוּ

עָלִינוּ לִשַּׁבְּחַ לַאֲרוֹן הַכּלֹ, לָתֵת נְּדְלָּה לְיוֹצֵר בָּרֵאשִׁית. שֶׁלֹא עֲשֶׁנוּ כִּנוֹיֵי הַאֲּרָצוֹת, וְלֹא שְּׁבְּנוֹ בָּמִשָּׁבְּחוֹת הָאַדְמָה. שֶׁלֹא שָׁם הֶלֵקֵנוּ בְּהֶם וְגַרָלִגִי בְּבֶל־הָמוֹנֶם. וַאֲנַחְנוּ כּרִעִים וּמִשְׁתַחְוִיב ומודים לפְנֵי מֶלֶךְ מַלְבֵי הַמְּלְבִים הַקְּרוֹשׁ בֶּרוּף הוא. שָׁהוּא נוֹמָה שְׁמַוִם וְיוֹמֵד אָהֶץ. וּמוֹשַׁב וְקָרוֹ בַשָּׁמַיִם מִפַּעַל וּשָׁכִינַת עָזּוֹ בְּנְבְהֵי מְרוֹמִים: הוא אַלהַינו. אַין עוֹד. אֲמֶת מַלְבֶּנוּ. אֶבֶּם זוּלְתוֹ. בַּבֶּתוּב בְּתוֹרֶתוֹ. וְיָדַעְתָּ הַיּוֹם וַהֲשָׁבֹתְ אֶל־לְבְבֶּךָ

the Lord he is God in heaven above and upon the earth beneath: there is none else.

We therefore hope in thee, O Lord our God, that we may speedily behold the glory of thy might, when thou wilt remove the abominations from the earth. and the idols will be utterly cut off, when the world will be perfected under the kingdom of the Almighty. and all the children of flesh will call upon thy name. when thou wilt turn unto thyself all the wicked of the earth. Let all the inhabitants of the world perceive and know that unto thee every knee must bow, every tongue must swear. Before thee, O Lord our God, let them bow and fall; and unto thy glorious name let them give honor; let them all accept the yoke of thy kingdom, and do thou reign over them speedily, and for ever and ever. For the kingdom is thine, and to all eternity thou wilt reign in glory; as it is written in thy Law, The Lord shall reign for ever and ever.

And it is said, He hath not beheld iniquity in Jacob, neither hath he seen perverseness in Israel: the Lord his God is with him, and the trumpet shout of a King is among them. And it is said, And he became King in Jeshurun, when the heads of the people were gathered, the tribes of Israel together. And in thy Holy Words it is written, saying, For the kingdom is the Lord's, and he is ruler over the nations. And it is said, The Lord reigneth; he hath robed him in majesty; the Lord hath robed him, yea, he hath girded himself with strength: the world also is set firm, that it cannot be

פִּי וָיָ הוּא הָאָלהִים בַּשָּׁמֵיִם מִפַּעַל וְעַל־הָאָהֶץ מְתַחַת אִין עוֹר:

עַל־בֵּן נְכַוָּה לְדְ יָיָ אֶלהַינוּ לִרְאוֹת מִהַרְה בָּתִפָּאָרֶת עָזֶדְ. לְדַעֲבִיר נִּלוּלִים מִן דָאָרֵץ וָרָאֵלִילִים בֶּרוֹת יַבְּרֵתוֹן. לִתַקּן עוֹלֶם בְּמַלְכוּת שַׁדֵּי, וָכֶל־בָּנֵי בָשֶׁר יִקְרָאוּ בִשְּׁמֶךְ. לְהַבְּנוֹת אֵלֶוְדְ בֶּל־רִשִׁצִי אָהֶץ: יַבִּירוּ וְיִדְעוּ בָּל־יוֹשָׁבֵי תִבֵּלֹ. בִי לְדְ תִּבָרַע בָּל־בָּנֶדְ תִשְּׁבַע בָּל־לָשׁוּן: לּפָּגוְדְ יִי אַלהֵינוּ יִכִרעוּ וִיִּבְּוֹלוּ. וָלִבְבוֹד שִׁמְדְ יְקַר יִתְנוּ. וְיַקְבֶּלוּ כִלָם אָת־על מַלְכוּתֶךּ . וְתִמְלוֹדְ עֲלֵיהֶם מָהַרָה לִעוֹלָם וָעֶד. כִּי הַמַּלְכוּת שֵׁלְּךְ הִיא. וּלְעוֹלְמֵי עַד תִּמִלךְ בְּבָבוֹד: בַּבָּתוּב בְּתוֹרָתֵךְ. יָיָן יִמְלֹדְ לִעוֹלָם וְעָר:

וַנָאֵמַר. לֹא־הָבִּים אָוָן בְּיַעֲלָב וְלֹא־רָאָה עָמָל בִּישִׂרָאֵל יְהוָה אָלקיו עמו וּתְרוּעַת מֵלֵךְ בוֹ: וְנָאֲמֵר. וַוְהִי בִישָׁרוּן מֶּלֶךְ בְּהִתְאַפֵּף רָאשׁי עָם יַקַר שָׁבְמֵי יִשְּׁרָאֵל: וּבְרַבְרֵי קָּדְשְׁךְּ בְּתוּב לֵאמֹר. בִּי לַנִי הַמָּלוּכָה וּמוֹשֵׁל בַּנּוֹיִם: וְנָאֲמַר. וְיָ מְלֶךְ גַאות לָבשׁ לָבשׁ וִי עוֹ הִתְאַוֹר אַף תַּכּוֹן תִבל

moved. And it is said, Lift up your heads, O ye gates. and be ye lifted up, ye everlasting doors, that the King of glory may come in. Who, then, is the King of glory? The Lord, strong and mighty, the Lord mighty in battle. Lift up your heads, O ye gates; yea, lift them up, ye everlasting doors, that the King of glory may come in. Who, then, is the King of glory? The Lord of hosts, he is the King of glory. (Selah.) And by the hands of thy servants, the prophets, it is written, saying, Thus saith the Lord, the King of Israel and his Redeemer, the Lord of hosts: I am the first, and I am the last; and beside me there is no God. And it is said, And saviors shall come up on Mount Zion to judge the Mount of Esau, and the kingdom shall be the Lord's. And it is said, And the Lord shall be King over all the earth: in that day shall the Lord be One and his name One. And in thy Law it is written saying, Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is One.

Our God and God of our fathers, reign thou in thy glory over the whole universe, and be exalted above all the earth in thine honor, and shine forth in the splendor and excellence of thy might upon all the inhabitants of thy world, that whatsoever hath been made may know that thou hast made it, and whatsoever hath been created may understand that thou hast created it, and whatsoever hath breath in its nostrils may say, the Lord God of Israel is King and his dominion ruleth over all. [Our God and

בַּל תִּמוֹמ: וָנָאֲמֵר. שָׁאוּ שְׁעָרִים רָאשׁיבֵם וִהְנָשָׁאוּ פָּתִחֵי עולָם וְיָבא מֶלֶךְ הַבְּבוֹד: מִי זֶה מֶלֶךְ הַבְּבוֹד. וָיָ עִזּוֹז וְגִבּוֹר וְיָ גָּבוֹר מִלְחֲכֵּה: שְׁאוּ שְׁעָרִים רָאשִׁיבִם ושִׁאוּ פִּתְחֵי עוֹלֶם וַיָבא מֵלֶךְ הַבְּבוֹד: מִי הוֹא וֶה מֶלֶך הַבְּבוֹד. יָיָ צְבָאוֹת הוֹא מַלֵּךְ הַבָּבוֹר מֶלָה: וְעַלֹּיְהֵי עֲבְהֵיךְ הַנְּבִיאִים בַתוּב לֵאמר. כה אָמֵר יִי מֶלֶדְישִׁרָאֵל וְנְאֲלוֹ יָנָ אָבָאוֹת אַנִי ראשוֹן וַאֲנִי אַדְרוֹן וּמִבַּלְעָדֵי אִין אֶלהִים: וָנָאֲמֵר. וְעָלוּ מוֹשִׁיעִים בָּהַר צִיּוֹן לְשָׁפֹּמ אָת־הַר עִשָּׁוֹ וְהָיִתָה לַיִי הַמִּלוֹּכָה: וַנֵאַמֵּר. וְהַיֵּד יָנָ לְמֶלֶךְ עַלֹּבְּלִיהָאָרֶץ בִּיוֹם הַהוּא יִהְנָה יִיָּ אָקָד וּשָׁמוֹ אָקָד: וּבְתוֹרָתִדְּ כָּתוּב לֵאמֹר. שָׁמֵע יִשְׁרָצֵּל יִיָ אֵלהֵינוּ יִיָ אַחָר:

אָלהינוּ וִאלהִי אָבוֹתִינוּ מְלוּךְ עַל כָּל־הָעוֹלְם בָּלוֹ בִּכְבוֹהֶךְ. וְהִנְּשֵׁא עַל כָּל־הָאָרֶץ בִּיכְהָךְ וְהוֹפַע בַּהַדֵר נְּאוֹן עָזֶךְ עַל כָּל־יוֹשְׁבִי תִבֵּל אַרְאָדְּ וְוִדַע כָּל־פָּעוּל כִּי אַתָּה פִּעַלְתוֹ וְיָבִין כָּל־יְצוּר כִּי אַתָּה יָצַרְתוֹ וְיֹאִמֵר כּל אֲשֶׁר וְשְׁבְּר בְּאַפּוֹ וְיָ אָלָהִי יִשְׂרָאֵל מֶלֶנְדְ וּמַלְכוּתוֹ בַּבּל God of our fathers, accept our rest.] Sanctify us by thy commandments, and grant our portion in thy Law; satisfy us with thy goodness, and gladden us with thy salvation: [and in thy love and favor, O Lord our God, let us inherit thy holy Sabbath; and may Israel, who hallow thy name, rest thereon]. O purify our hearts to serve thee in truth, for thou art God in truth, and thy word is truth, and endureth for ever. Blessed art thou, O Lord,) King over all the earth, who sanctifiest [the Sabbath and] Israel and the Day of Memorial.

Thou rememberest what was wrought from eternity and art mindful of all that hath been formed from of old: before thee all secrets are revealed and the multitude of hidden things from the beginning; for there is no forgetfulness before the throne of thy glory; nor is there ought hidden from thine eyes. Thou rememberest every deed that hath been done: not a creature is concealed from thee: all things are manifest and known unto thee, O Lord our God, who lookest and seest to the end of all generations. thou wilt bring on the appointed time of memorial when every spirit and soul shall be visited, and the multitudinous works be remembered with the innumerable throng of thy creatures. From the beginning thou didst make this thy purpose known, and from aforetime thou didst disclose it. This day, on which was the beginning of thy work, is a memorial of the first day, for it is a statute for Israel, a decree of the God of Jacob. Thereon also sentence is pronounced upon countries,—which of them is destined to the

בְשָׁעַלָה: וּאָלהִינּינִאלהֵי אֲבוֹתְינּיּרְצֵה בִּמְנּיחָתִנּיּן קַדְּשָׁנִּיּ בָּמִצְוֹתִיך וְתֵן חֶלֵּקְנוּ בְּתוֹרָתֵך. שַׂבְּצֵנוּ מִפוּבֵך ָּוְשַׂבְּּוֹחָנוּ בִּישׁוּעֲתָך. וּוְהַיְּחִילֵנְיּיִ אֶלהִינוּ בְּאַהָבְהוּבְרֵצוֹן שַבָּת כָּוְשֶׁךְ וְיָנְיחוּ־בָה יִשְׂרָצֵל מְכַוְדְשׁׁי שְׁטֶּךְ. וְמַהֵּר לָבֵנוּ לְעַבְדָּדְ בָּאֲמֶת. כִּי אַתָּה אֵלהִים אֵמֵת וּדְבָרָך אָמֶת וָקַיָּם לָעַד. בָּרוּדְ אַתָּה יִיָּ. מֵלֵדְ עַל בְּל־הָאָרֵץ מָקַדֵּשׁ וֹהַשַּׁבָּת וַז יִשְׁרָאֵל וִיוֹם הַזְּכָּרוֹן: אַתָּה זוֹבֵר מֵצֵשֵׂה עוֹלָם וּפוֹבֶר כָּל־יִצְוּרֵי קָדֶם. לְפָּגֶוְדְ נִנְלוּ בֶּל־תַּצֵלְמוֹת וַהַמוֹן נִסְתַרוֹת שָׁמִּבְּרֵאשִׁית. כִּי אִין שִׁכְחָה לִפְנֵי כְפֵּא כִבוּדֵךְּ וָאֵין נִסְתַּר מִגָּנֶד אֵינֶיְד: אַתָּה זוֹכֵר אָת־בֶּל־ הַמִּפִעֶל. וַנַם כָּל־הַיָּצוּר לֹא וָכִחָד מִמֵּךְ. הַכֹּל נְּלוּי וְנֶדְוּעַ לְפָנֶוְדְ וָיְ אֱלֹהֵינוּ. צוֹפֶה וּמַבִּים עַד סוף בֶּל־תַּהוֹרוֹת. כִּי תָבִיא חֹק וִבְּרוֹן לְהַפְּּמֵר בָּל־רְוֹהַ וָנָבֵשׁ. לִהָזָבֵר מַצַשִּׁים רַבִּים וַהַמוֹן בָּרִיּוֹת לָאֵין תַּכְלִית. מֵרֵאשִׁית כְּוֹאת הוֹדֶעְתְּ. וּמִלְבָּנִים אוֹתָה נִלְיתָ. וָה הַיוֹם הִחַלַת מַצַשֵּׁיךְ וְבָּרוֹן לְיוֹם רָאשׁוֹן. כִּי חֹק לִישִׁרָאֵל הוּא מִשְׁבָּט לַאלהֵי יַעֲקֹב: וְעַל הַמִּדִינוֹת בּוֹ יֵאֲמֶר. אִי־וּיָ

sword and which to peace, which to famine and which to plenty; and each separate creature is visited thereon, and recorded for life or for death. Who is not visited on this day? For the remembrance of every creature cometh before thee, each man's deeds and destiny, his works and ways, his thoughts and schemes, his imaginings and achievements. Happy is the man who forgetteth thee not, and the son of man who strengtheneth himself in thee; for they that seek thee shall never stumble, neither shall any be put to shame who trust in thee. Yea, the remembrance of all works cometh before thee, and thou enquirest into the doings of them all. Of Noah also thou wast mindful in thy love, and didst visit him with a promise of salvation and mercy, when thou broughtest the waters of the flood to destroy all flesh on account of their evil deeds. So his remembrance came before thee, O Lord our God, to increase his seed like the dust of the earth, and his offspring like the sand of the sea: as it is written in thy Law, And God remembered Noah, and every living thing, and all the cattle that were with him in the ark: and God made a wind to pass over the earth, and the waters subsided. And it is said, And God heard their groaning, and God remembered his covenant with Abraham, with Isaac and with Jacob. And it is said, Then will I remember my covenant with

לַחָרֵב. וָאָי־זוֹ לַשֶּׁלוֹם. אִי־זוֹ לַרֶעָב. וָאִי־זוֹ לַשְּׁבַע. וּבְרִיוֹת בּוֹ יִפָּקְדוּ. לְהַוְבִּירָם לַהַיִּים וְלַפְּוֶת: מִי לֹא נִפַּקָר פִהַיּוֹם הַזָּה. כִּי זֵבֶר כָּל הַיָּצוּר לְפָנֵיך בָּא. מַעֵשֵׁה אִישׁ וּבְּקְדָתוֹ. וַעֲלִילוֹת מִצְעַדֵי נְבֵר. מַחִשָׁבוֹת אֶדֶם וִתַחָבּוּלוֹתָיו וִיצְרֵי מַעַלְלֵי אִישׁ: אַשָּׁרֵי אִישׁ שֵׁלֹא יִשְׁכָּחָךָ. וּבֵן אָדָם יִתְאַמֵּץ־בָּדְ. בי דורשיך לעולם לא ובשלו. ולא ובלמו לנצב בָּל־הַחוֹּסִים בָּךְ: כִּי זִבֶר בָּל־הַמַּצִשִים לְבָּנֵןךְ בָּאוָאַתָּה דוֹרֵשׁ מַעֲשָׁה כָלֶם: וָנֵם אָת־נְחַ בָּאַהְכָּה נַבַרֹתָּ. וַתִּפָּקְדָהוּ בִּדְבַר יִשׁוּעָה וַרַחָמִים בַּהַבִּיאָדְ אָת־מִי הַמַּבוּל לְשַׁחֵת בָּל־בָּשֶׂר מִבּנִי רְוֹעַ מַעַלְלֵיהֶם. עַל־בּן וִבְרוֹנוֹ בָּא לְפָנֵיך יִי אַלהוִנוּ לְהַרְבּוֹת זַרְעוֹ בִּעַבְּרוֹת הָבֶלֹּ וִצְאֵצְאָיוֹ בְּחוֹל הַנָם: כַּכָּתוּב בְּתוֹרָתֵךְ. וַיָּוֹבֵר אֵלהִים אַת־נְהַ וָאָת כֶּל־הַהַיָּה וָאֶת־כָּל־הַבְּהֵמֶה אֲשֵׁר אָתוֹ בַּתָבָה וַיַּעֵבֶר אַלֹהִים רוּחַ עַל־הָאָרֶץ וַיְשְׁכּוּ הַפֶּיָם: וְגַאֲפַר. וַיִּשְׁמַע אֱלֹהִים אֶת־נַאֲקַתָּם וַיִּוֹכֹּר אָלהִים אַת־בִּרִיתוֹ אָת־אַבִּרָּהָם אַת־יִצִּחָק וָאֵת־ יַצַקב: וָנֵאָמֵר וּ וָזָכַרְתִּי אָת־בְּרִיתִי יַצְקוֹב וְאַדָּ

Jacob; and also my covenant with Isaac, and also my covenant with Abraham will I remember; and I will remember the land. And in thy Holy Words it is written saying, He hath made a memorial for his wondrous works: the Lord is gracious and full of compassion. And it is said, He hath given food unto them that fear him: he will ever be mindful of his covenant. And it is said, And he remembered for them his covenant, and repented according to the multitude of his lovingkindnesses. And by the hands of thy servants, the prophets, it is written saying, Go and cry in the ears of Jerusalem, saying, Thus saith the Lord, I remember for thee the kindness of thy youth, the love of thy bridal state; how thou wentest after me in the wilderness, in a land that was not sown. And it is said, Nevertheless, I will remember my covenant with thee in the days of thy youth, and I will establish unto thee an everlasting covenant. And it is said, Is Ephraim a precious son unto me? Is he a caressed child? As often as I spake against him, I earnestly remembered him: therefore my heart yearneth for him: I will surely have mercy upon him, saith the Lord.

Our God and God of our fathers, let us be remembered by thee for good: grant us a visitation of salvation and mercy from thy heavens, the heavens of old; and remember unto us, O Lord our God, the covenant and the lovingkindness and the oath which thou swarest unto Abraham our father on Mount Moriah: and may the binding with which Abraham our father bound his son Isaac on the altar appear before thee,

אָת־בְּרִיתִי יִּצְדֶּק וְאַךּ אָת־בְּרִיתִי אַבְרֶדֶם אָוָכֹּר וְהַאָרֵץ אַוֹּכֵר: וּבְרִבְרֵי כֶּוְדִשְׁךְ בֶּתוֹב לֵאמר. וָבֵר עַשָּהֹ לְנִפְּלְאֹתִיו חַנוּוֹ וְרַחוּם וִנְ: וְנִאֵמֵר. מָרֵךּ נָתַן לִירָאָיו יִוְכֹּר לְעוֹלָם בְּרִיתוֹ: וְנָאֲמֵר. וַיִּוָכֹּר לַהֶם בָּרִיתוֹ וַיִּנְּחָם בִּרֹב חֲסֶדֵיו: וִעַל־יִדִי עַבְדֵיֹךְ: הַנְבִיאִים בַּתוּב לֵאמֹר. הָלוֹך וַקְרָאתָ בִאָּזְנֵי ירושַלַם לאמר. כה אָמַר וְיָ זְכַרְתִּי לָךְ חָמָד נעורוד אַהַבַת כּלוּלתָיך לִכִתָּד אַחַרי בַּמִּדְבֶּר בְּאֶרֶץ לֹא זְרוּעָה: וָנָאֲמֵר. וְזָכַרְתִּי אֲנִי אַת־בּרִיתִי אוֹתֶך בִּימֵי נְעוּרָיִךְ וַהָּקִימוֹתִי לֶךְ בְּרִית עוֹלֶם: וָנָאָמַר. דָבֶן יַקִּיר לִי אֶפְרַיִם אִם יֶלֶד שַׁעֲשׁוּעִים בִּי־מִדֵּי דַבָּרִי בּוֹ וָכֹר אָוְבְּהָנִוּ עוֹד עַל־בֵּן דְמוּ בָּעֵי לוֹ רָחָם אֲרַחֲמֶנוּ נְאָם־יָנְ:

אַלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. זָכְהֵנוּ בְּזִכְּרוֹן מוֹב לָפָנֵוְדְּ וּפֶּקְבֵנִוּ בִּפְּקְבַת וְשׁוּעָה וְרַחֲמִים מְשְׁמֵי שָׁמֵי בַּרֶב וּוִבֶּר־לְנוּ וְיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ אֵת־הַבְּרִית וְאָת׳ הַהֶּפֶר וְאֶת הַשְּׁבוּעָה אֲשֶׁר נִשְׁבַּעְתָּ לְאַבְרָבֶׁם אָבִינוּ בְּבַר בַּמּוֹרָיָה. וְתַרָאָה לְּבַנִּיְךּ עֲקַרָה שֶׁעָכֵר אַבְרָהָם אַבִּינוּ אָת־יִצְחָק בְּנוֹ עַל גַב הַמִּוְבָּחַ how he overbore his compassion in order to perform thy will with a perfect heart. So may thy compassion overbear thine anger against us; in thy great goodness may the fierceness of thy wrath turn aside from thy people, thy city and thine inheritance. Fulfil unto us, O Lord our God, the word in which thou hast bidden us trust in thy Law through the hand of Moses thy servant, from the mouth of thy glory, as it is said, But I will remember unto them the covenant of their ancestors, whom I brought forth out of the land of Egypt in the sight of the nations, that I might be their God: I am the Lord. For thou art he who remembereth from eternity all forgotten things, and before the throne of whose glory there is no forgetfulness. O remember the binding of Isaac this day in mercy unto his seed. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who rememberest the covenant.

Thou didst reveal thyself in a cloud of glory unto thy holy people in order to speak with them. Out of heaven thou didst make them hear thy voice and wast revealed unto them in clouds of purity. The whole world trembled at thy presence, and the works of creation were in awe of thee, when thou didst thus reveal thyself, O our King, upon Mount Sinai to teach thy people the law and commandments, and didst make them hear thy majestic voice and thy holy utterances out of flames of fire. Amidst thunders and lightnings thou didst manifest thyself to them, and while the Shofar sounded thou didst shine forth upon them; as it is written in thy Law, And it came to pass on the

וְבָבַשׁ רַחֲמָיו לַעֲשוֹת רְצוֹנְךְ בִּלֶבֶב שֶׁלֶם. בֵּן יָבְבָּשׁוּ רַחֲמֶיךְ אָת־בַּצַחָךְ מִעֶּלֵינוּ וּבִמוּבְךְ הַנְּרוֹל יַשׁוֹב חֲרוֹן אַפְּּך מִעַמִּד וּמִעִירָד וּמִנַחַלַתִּד. וְקַנֶּם־לֶנוּ וְיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ אֶת־הַדְּבֶר שֵׁהָבְּטַחְהַנוּ בְּתוֹרָתֵקְ עַל וָדֵי משָׁה עַבִּדְּךְ מִפֶּי כָבוֹדֵךְ בְּצְמוּר. וְזָכַרָתִּי לָהֵם בִּרִית רָאשׁנִים אֲשֶׁר הוֹצְאתִי־אֹתָם מֵאָבֶץ מִצְבְיִם לְצִינֵי הַגּוֹיִם לְהִיוֹת לָהֶם לֵאלהִים אֲנִי יְהֹנֶה: כִּי זוֹכֵר כֶּל־הַנִּשִׁבֶּחוֹת אַתָּה הוּא מֵעוֹלֶם וָאֵין שִׁכְחָה לִפְגֵי כִפָּא כְבוֹדֵדְ. נַעָקַרַת יִצְחָק לְנַרְעוֹ הַיוֹם בְּרַחֲמִים תִּוְכּוֹר: בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָיָ. זוֹכֵר הַבְּרִית:

אַתָּה נְנְלֵיְתָ בַּצְנַן כְּבוֹדְדְ עַל עַם קַּדְשֶׁדְ לְדַבֶּר עָפֶּם. מִן הַשָּׁמֵיִם הִשְּׁמַעְתָּם קוֹלֶךְ וְנִנְלֵיְתְ עֲלִיהֶם בְעַרָפַּלֵּי מְדֵר. גַם כָּל דָעוֹלָם כָּלוּ דָל מִפְּנֵיךְ וּבְרִיוֹת בְּרָאשִׁית חָרְדוּ מִמֶּךְ בְּהִנְּלוֹתְדְּ מַלְבֵּנְוּ על־הַר סִינֵי לִלַמֵּר לִעַמִּךְ תוֹרָה וּמָצְווֹת. נַתַשָּׁמִיצִם אָת־הוֹד קוֹלֶךְ וְדַבְּרוֹת קָרִשִּׁךְ מְלַהֲבוֹת אַשׁ. בִּלְלוֹת וּבְרָקִים עֲלֵיהֵם וִנְלֵיתָ וָּבְקוֹל שׁבֶּר עֲלֵיהֶם הוֹפֶּעָהָ: בִּבְּתוּב בְּתוֹרָתֶךְ. third day, when it was morning, that there were thunders and lightnings, and a thick cloud upon the mount, and the sound of the Shofar exceeding loud; and all the people that were in the camp trembled. And it is said, And the sound of the Shofar waxed louder and louder; Moses spake, and God answered him by a voice. And it is said, And all the people perceived the thunderings and the lightnings, and the sound of the Shofar, and the mountain smoking: and when the people saw it, they were moved and stood afar off. And in thy Holy Words it is written, saying, God is gone up with a shout, the Lord with the sound of a Shofar. And it is said, With trumpets and sound of Shofar shout joyously before the King, the Lord. And it is said, Blow the Shofar on the new moon, at the beginning of the month, for our day of festival: for it is a statute for Israel, a decree of the God of Tacob. And it is said, Praise ye the Lord. Praise God in his sanctuary: praise him in the firmament of his power. Praise him for his mighty acts: praise him according to his abundant greatness. Praise him with the blast of the Shofar: praise him with the harp and the lyre. Praise him with the timbrel and dance: praise him with stringed instruments and the pipe, Praise him with the clear-toned cymbals: praise him with the loud-sounding cymbais. Let everything that hath breath praise the Lord. Praise ye the Lord. And by the hands of thy servants, the prophets, it is written saying, All ye inhabitants of the world, and ye dwellers on the earth, when an ensign is lifted up on the mountains, see ye, and when the Shofar is

וַיְהִי בַיּוֹם הַשְּׁלִישִׁי בִּהְיֹת הַבְּנֶקר וַיְהִי כֹּלֹת וּבָרָקִים וִעָנָן כָּבִד עַל־הָהָר וָכֹל שׁפָּר הָוָק מְאֹד ניחרד כָּל־הָעָם אֲשֶׁר בַּמַּחֲנֶה: וָנֵאֵמֵר. וַיְהִי קוֹל הַשֹּבֶּר הוֹלֵךְ וְהָוֵק מָאֹר מֹשֵׁה וִדַבֵּר וִהָאֵלֹהִים יַעַנָנָוּ בִקוֹל: וַנָאֵמֵר. וַכָּל־הָעָם ראִים אָת־הַקּוֹלֹח וָאֶת־הַלַּפִּידִם וָאֵת קוֹל הַשֹּפֶר וִאֵת־הָהָר עָשֵׁן נירא הָעָם וַיָּגָעוּ וַיִּעַמְדוּ מֵרָחֹק: וּבְרַבְרֵי קַּרְשִׁ<mark>דְּ</mark> בָּתוּב לֵאמר. עָלָה אֱלהִים בִּתְרוּעָה וְיָ בִּקוֹל שוֹפֶר: וַנָאָמֵר. בַּהֲצֹצְרוֹת וְקוֹל שוֹפֶּר הָרְיעוּ לָפָגִי הַמֵּלֵךְ יִיָּ: וְגָאָמֵר. תִּקְעוּ בַּחְדֶשׁ שׁוֹפֶּר בַבֶּבֶה לְיוֹם הַנֵּגְוּ: כִּי חֹק לְיִשְׂרָאֵל הוּא מִשְׁכְּמ לָאלהָי יַעֲקֹב: וְגָאָמֵר. הַלָּלוּיָה. הַלְּלוּ אֵל בְּקָּרְשׁוֹ הַלְלוּהוּ בִּרְקִיעַ עִזוֹ: הַלֵלוּהוּ בִּגְבוּרֹתִיו הַלֵּלְוּהוּ בָרֹב וָדְלוֹ: הַלֵּלְוֹהוּ בִּתָּקַע שׁוֹפֶּר הַלְּלְוֹהוּ בְּנֵבֶל וִכנוֹר: הַלְלְוֹהוּ בְּתֹף וּמֶחוֹל הַלַלְוֹהוּ בִּמְנִים וִענֶב: הַלֵּלְוּהוּ בִּצִּלְצָלֵי־שְׁמֵע הַלְּלְוּהוּ בִּצִּלְצְלֵי תרועה: כל הַנְשָׁמֶה תִהַלֵל יָה. הַלֵּלוּיָה: וְעַל־ יִדִי עֲבָדֶיךְ הַנְּבִיאִים בָּתוּב לֵאמֹר. בְּל־ישִׁבִי תָבֶל וְשְׁכְנֵי אָרֶץ כִּנְשֹא־נֵם דָרִים תִּרְאוֹ וְכִתְּקְעַ

blown, hear ye. And it is said, And it shall come to pass on that day, that a great Shofar shall be blown; and they shall come who were lost in the land of Assyria, and they that were outcasts in the land of Egypt; and they shall worship the Lord in the holy mountain at Jerusalem. And it is said, And the Lord shall be seen over them, and his arrow shall go forth as the lightning: and the Lord God shall blow the Shofar, and shall go with the whirlwinds of the south. The Lord of hosts shall be a shield unto them. So be a shield unto thy people Israel with thy peace.

Our God and God of our fathers, sound the great Shofar for our freedom, lift up the ensign to gather our exiles; bring our scattered ones among the nations near unto thee, and gather our dispersed from the ends of the earth. Lead us with exultation unto Zion, thy city, and unto Jerusalem the place of thy sanctuary with everlasting joy; and there we will prepare before thee the offerings that are obligatory for us, as is commanded us in thy Law through the hand of Moses thy servant, from the mouth of thy glory, as it is said, And in the day of your gladness, and in your set feasts, and in the beginnings of your months, ye shall blow with the trumpets over your burnt offerings, and over the sacrifices of your peace offerings; and they shall be to you for a memorial before your God: I am the Lord your God. For thou hearest the sound of the Shofar and givest heed to the trumpet-blast, and there

שוֹפֶר תִּשְׁמָעוּ: וְגָנָאָמֵר. וְהָיָה בִּיוֹם הַהוּא יִתְּקַע בְּשׁוֹפֶר נְדוֹל וּבָאוּ הָאֹבְדִים בְּאֶרֶץ אַשׁוּר וְהַנָּדָּחִים בְּאָרֶץ מִצְרָיִם וְהִשְּׁתִּחֲווּ לַיָּי בְּהַׁר הַקְּדֶשׁ בִּירוּשָׁלָם؛ וְנָאֲמֵר. וַיִּי עְּלֵיהָם וִרְאָה וְנָצָא כַבְּרָק חָצוֹ וַארֹנָי וָדָוֹה בַּשׁוֹפָר וִתְּקָע וָהָלַךְ בְּסַעֲרוֹת תִּימָן: וְיָ צְבָאוֹת וָגֵן עֲלֵיהָם: בּן בְּגֵן עַל־עַמָּך יִשְׂרָאֵל בִּשִׁלוּמֵך:

אַלהֵינוּ וֵאלהִי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. הְקַע בְּשׁוֹפֶּר נְּדוֹל לְחַרוּתֵנוּ וְשָׂא גִם לְקַבֵּץ נְּלְיוֹתֵנוּ. וְקָרֵב בְּוּרֵינוּ מבין הַנוֹיִם וּנְפוּצוֹתֵינוּ כַּנֵם מִיַרְכָּתֵי אָרֵץ. וַהָבִיאֵנוּ לְצִיּוֹן עִירָךְ בְּרָנָּה וְלִירוּשְׁלַיִם בִּיח מָקְדָשָׁדְ בִּשִּׁמְחַת עוֹלֶם. וְשָׁם נַעֲשֵׂה לְבָּנֵיְדְּ אָת־קַרִבּנוֹת חוֹבוֹתֵינוּ בִּמִצְוָה עֶלֵינוּ בִּתוֹרַתְּדְּ עַל יִדֵי משָׁה עַבְדְּךְ מִפִּי כְבוָדֶךְ בָּאָמוּר. וּבִיוֹב שָׁמְחַתְבַםוּבִמוֹעֲדֵיבִםוּבְרָאשֵׁי חָדִשַׁבִם וּתְקַעְתָּב בַּהַצֹּצִרת עַל עלתִיבִם וִעַל וִבְחֵי שַׁלְמֵיבֵנ וָהָיוּ לֶבֶם לִוּבֶּרוֹן לִפְּגִי אֵלהֵיבֵם אֵנִי וַיָ אֵלהִיבֵם: בִּי אָתַה שׁוֹמֵעַ כוֹר שׁוֹפַר וּמַאֲוִין תְרוּעַה וָאָי

is none like unto thee. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who in mercy hearest the sound of the trumpet-blast of thy people Israel.

Accept, O Lord our God, thy people Israel and their prayer; restore the service to the oracle of thy house; receive in love and favor both the fire offerings of Israel and their prayer; and may the service of thy people Israel be ever acceptable unto thee.

And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restorest thy divine presence unto Zion.

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers for ever and ever: thou art the Rock of our lives, the Shield of our salvation through every generation. We will give thanks unto thee and declare thy praise for our lives which are committed unto thy hand, and for our souls which are in thy charge, and for thy miracles, which are daily with us, and for thy Congregation in an undertone

We give thanks unto thee. for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers, the God of all flesh. our Creator and the Creator of all things in the beginning. Blessings and thanksgivings be to thy great and holy name, because thou hast kept us in life and hast preserved us: so mayest thou continue to keep us in life and to preserve us. O gather our exiles to thy holy courts to observe thy statutes, to do thy will, and to serve thee with a perfect heart; seeing that we give thanks unto thee. Blessed be the God to whom thanksgivings are due.

דּוֹמֶה לָדְ: בָּרוּדְ אַתָּה וִיָּ. שׁוֹמֵעַ קוֹל תְּרוּעַת עַמּוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל בִּרַחֲמִים:

רָצָה וָן אֱלהַןנוּ בְּעַמְּךּ וִשְׂרָאֵל וּבִתִפִּלְתָם. וָרָשֵׁב אָת הָעֲבוֹדָה לִדְבִיר בֵּיתֶךְ וָאִשֵּׁי יִשְׂרָאֵל וֹתִפּלְּתָם בְּאַדֲבָה תְכַבֵּל בְּרָצוֹן. וּתְהִי לְרָצוֹן נְּמִיד עֲבוֹדַת יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמָּד:

וָתָחֲנֶינָה עֵינִינוּ בְשׁוּבְךּ לְצִיּוֹן בְּרַחֲמִים. בְּרוּך אַתָּה וָיָ. הַפַּּוֹחֲוִיר שְׁכִינָתוֹ לְצִיּוֹן:

The Cong. in an undertone-מוֹדִים אֲנַחֲנוּ לָדְּ, שְׁאַתָּה הוּא יָנָ אֶלהַינוּ נִאלהַי אֲבוֹתִינוּ, אֱלהַי בֶל־בָּשָׂר.יוֹצְרֵנוּ,יוֹצִר בְּרֵאשִׁית. בָּרַכוֹת וְהוֹדָאוֹת לְשִׁמְךְּ הַנְּדוֹל וָהַקָּרוֹשׁ. עַל שֶׁהֶחֶיִיתָנוּ וְקִיַּמְתָנוּ. בן הַחַיֵּנְוּ וֹתְכַוְּמֵנוּ וְתָאָסוֹף נָּלְיוֹתִינוּ לְחַצְּרֹת בֶּןדְשֶׁךְ, לִשְׁמֹר חָקִיד, וַלַעֲשוֹת רָצֶּיְרָ, וּלְעָבְרָּדְ בְּלַבָב שָׁלֵם, עַל שָׁאֲנַחֲנוּ מוּדִים לָדָ. בַּרוּדָ אֵל הַהוֹדָאוֹת:

נסיד שַבְּבֶל־יוֹם עַמֵּנוּ וְעַל

מוֹדִים אֲנַחֲנוּ לָד שָׁצִּתָּה הוּא יִי אַלהַינוּ וַאלהַי אַבוֹתִינוּלִעוֹלָםוְעָד. צור חוונו פָגן ושענו אַתָּה הוּא לְרוֹר נְדוֹר. נוֹנֶה לְדְ וּנְסַפֵּר תָּהַלְּתֶךְ עַל חַיֵּנְנוּ הַמְּסוּרִים בְּיָהֶךְ וְעַלֹ נִשְׁמוֹתִינוּ

הַפָּקוּדוֹת לַךְּ, וָעַל

wonders and thy benefits, which are wrought at all times, evening, morn and noon. O thou who art allgood, whose mercies fail not; thou, merciful Being, whose lovingkindnesses never cease, we have ever hoped in thee.

For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be continually blessed and exalted for ever and ever.

O inscribe all the children of thy covenant for a happy life.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth, O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is All-good, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks.

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

Our God and God of our fathers, bless us with the three-fold blessing of thy Law written by the hand of Moses thy servant, which was spoken by Aaron and his sons, the priests, thy holy people, as it is said, The Lord bless thee, and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

Grant peace, welfare, blessing, grace, lovingkindness and mercy unto us and unto all Israel, thy people. Bless us, O our Father, even all of us together, with the light of thy countenance; for by the light of thy countenance thou hast given us, O Lord our God,

נָבְּלְאוֹתֵיך וְמוֹבוֹתֵיך שֶׁבְּבֶל־צֵת צֶבֶב וְבְּכֵּר וְצְהָרָיִם. הַפּוֹב כִּי לֹא־בָלוּ רַחֲמֶּיךְ. וְהַמְּרַחֵם בי לא־תַמוּ חֲסָבֶיף מִעוֹלָם קוּינוּ לָךְ:

וְעַלִּיבְּלֶם יִתְבָּרַך וְיִתְרוֹמֵם שִׁמְדְ מַלְבֵּנוּ תְּמִיד לְעוֹלָם וְעֶד:

וּכְתוֹב לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים כַּל-<del>בְּנִי בְרִיתָּךְ:</del>

וְכֹל הַחַיִּים יוֹדִוּךְ שֶּׁלֶה. וִיהַלֵּלוּ אָת־שִׁמִּךְ בָּאָמֶת. דָאֵל יִשׁוּעָתֵנוּ וְעָוְרָתִנוּ מֶלָה. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּר וְיָ. הַפוֹב שִׁמְד וּלְדְּ נְאָה לְהוֹדוֹת:

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

אֶָלהֵינוּ וֵאלהִי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. בָּרֲבֵנוּ בַּבְּרָכָה הַמְשְׁלֶשֶׁה בַּתוֹרָה. הַבְּתוּבָה עַל יְהֵי משֶׁה עַבְהֶּךָּ. הָאָמוּרָה מִפִּי אַהַרוֹ וּבָנָיו בּוְהַנִים. עַם קְדוֹשֶׁךְ בָּאָמוּר. וְבָרֶכְךְ וִי וְיִשְׁמְּרֶךְּ יָאַר יְנִי פָּנָיו אַלֶּוְךּ וִי חְעָּרָ: יִשְׂא יָנִ פָּנָיו אֵלֶּוֹךּ וְנְשֵׁכּ לָךְ שָׁלוֹם:

שִׁים שֶׁלוֹם פוֹבָה וּבְרָבָה חַיִּים חָן וָחָפֶד וְרַחָמִינ עַלֵונוּ וִעַל בָּל יִשִּׁרָאָל עַמָּדְ. בְּרָבִנוּ אָבִינוּ בְּלָנ קָאֶדְד בָּאוֹר פָּנֶוְדָ. כִּי בְאוֹר פָּנֶוְדְּ נְתַתְּ לְנוּ וְ the Law of life, lovingkindness and righteousness blessing, mercy, life and peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and it every hour with thy peace.

In the book of life, blessing, peace and good sustenance may we be remembered and inscribed before thee, we and all thy people the house of Israel, for a happy life and for peace. Blessed art thou, O Lord who makest peace.

O my God! guard my tongue from evil and my lips from speaking guile; and to such as curse me let my soul be dumb, yea, let my soul be unto all as the dust. Open my heart to thy Law, and let my soul pursue thy commandments. If any design evil against me, speedily make their counsel of none effect, and frustrate their designs. Do it for the sake of thy name, do it for the sake of thy right hand, do it for the sake of thy holiness, do it for the sake of thy Law. In order that thy beloved ones may be delivered, O save with thy right hand, and answer me. Let the words of my mouth and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer. He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel, and say ye, Amen.

אָלהֵינוּ תּוֹרַת חַיִּים וְאַהָבַת חָפֶּר וּאָדָכְה וּבְרָבְה וְרַחֲמִים וְחַיִּים וְשָׁלוֹם. וְטוֹב בְּעִינֶוְךּ לְבָרֵךְ אֶת־ עַפְּךּ יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּכָל-עֵת וּבְכָל-שֲׁעָה בִּשְׁלוֹמֶךְ:

בְּחֵבֶּר חַיִּים בְּרָכָה וְשָׁלוֹם וּפַּרְנְסָה מוֹבָה נְזְבֵּר וְנִבָּתֵב לְפָנִיְךְ אֲנַחְנוּ וְכָל-עַמְּךְ בִּית וִשְׁרָאֵל לְחַיֵּים מובים וּלְשָׁלוֹם. בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה וְיָ. עוֹשֵׂה הַשְּׁלוֹם:

אַלהָי. נָצור לִשונִי מֵרָע, וּשִׂפְּתִי מִדַּבֵּר מָרְמֶה. וְלִמָקַלְלֵי נַבְּשִׁי תִדּוֹם, וְנַבְּשִׁי, בֶּעְבָּר לַכֹּל תַּהְיָה: פְּתַח לִבִּי בְּתוֹרָתֶךְ וּבְמִץוֹתֶיךְ תָּרְדּוֹךְ נַפְשִׁי, וְכֹל הַחוֹשְׁבִים עַלֵי רָעָה, מְהַרָּה הָפֶר עָצְרָם, וְלַלְגִל מַחְשְׁבוֹתָם. עֲשָׁה לְמַעַן שָׁמֶד. עֲשֵׁה לְמַעַן יִמִיגָ, ד. עֲשֵׁה לְמַעַן הָרָשְׁמֶד. יָםְעוֹ הוֹרָתֶּךְ. לְפַעוֹ יִחְלְצוּוֹ יִדִיבִּיךְּ רוֹשְׁיעָה יָמִינְךּ וַעַנִנִי: יִהְיוּ לְרָצוֹן אִמְרֵי־פִּי וָהָגְיוֹן לִבִּי לְפָנֶוְךּ וְיָ צוּרִי וְגֹאֲלִי: עשָׁה שְׁלוֹם בְּמְרוֹמָיו הוּא יַעֲשֶׂה שְׁלוֹם עָלֵינוּ וָעַל בְּל־ יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמִן:

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years.

For the Blessing of the Priests when the New Year falls on a week-day, see pp. 347-348.

On the Frst Day of New Year, or, when New Year falls on Sabbath, on the Second Day, after the Afternoon Service, it is customary to go to the banks of a river, or of any other piece of water, and to say the following:—

Who is a God like unto thee, that pardoneth iniquity and passeth by the transgression of the remnant of his heritage? He retaineth not his anger for ever, because he delighteth in lovingkindness. He will turn again and have mercy upon us; he will subdue our iniquities. And thou wilt cast all their sins into the depths of the sea. O mayest thou cast all the sins of thy people, the house of Israel, into a place where they shall be no more remembered or visited, or ever

יְהִי רָצוֹן לְפָּנֶןךּ , יְיָ אֶלֹהֵינוּ וֵאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתְונוּ, שֶׁיפְּנֶּה בִּית הַמִּלְדָּשׁ בִּמְהַרָּה בְּיָמִינוּ, וְתֵן חֶלְקְנוּ בְּתוֹרָהָף: וְשֶׁם נַעֲבָּדְךְ בְּיִרְאָה, כִּימִי עוֹלֶם וּכְשָׁנִים קּדְמוֹנִיוֹת: וְעַּרְבָּה לַיִּי מִנְחַתְיְהוּדָהוִירוּשָׁלָם, כִּימִי עוֹלֶם, וּכְשָׁנִים בַּדְמוֹנִיוֹת:

For the Blessing of the Priests when the New Year falls en a week-day, see pp. 347-348.

## סדר תשליך

On the First Day of New Year, or, when New Year falls on Sabbath, on the Second Day, after the Afternoon Service, it is customary to go to the banks of a river. or of any other piece of water, and to say the following:—

מי אָל בְּמְּוֹךּ נִשָּׁא עְּוֹן וְעבֵּר עַל־בָּשְׁע לִשְּׁאֵרִית נַחֲלָתוֹ לֹא הָחֲוִיק לְעַד אַפּוֹ כִּי חָפָּץ הָפֶּד הוּא: יְשׁוּב יְרַחֲמֵאוּ יִכְבּשׁ עֲוֹנֹתִינּוּ וְתַשְּׁלִיךְ בִּמְּצְלוֹת יָם בְּל־חַמּאֹתְם: וְכָל־חַמּאׁת עַמְּדְ בִּית יִשְּׁרָאֵל תַּשְׁלִיךְ בִּמְקוֹם אֲשֶׁר לֹא־ יִּכְּרוּ וְלֹאֹ־יִפְּלְּוֹ עַל־לֵב לְעוֹלְם: again come to mind. Thou wilt show faithfulness to Jacob, and lovingkindness to Abraham as thou hast sworn unto our fathers from the days of old.

# SERVICE FOR THE EVE OF THE DAY OF ATONEMENT

On the day previous to the Fast of Atonement, Afternoon Service is said as on Fridays, but earlier than usual. After "who makest peace," p. 65, say "Our God...let our prayer come," to the end of the Amidah for the Day of Atonement; see pp. 383-389.

"It is our duty," etc., p. 93. Kaddish, p. 94.

Before going to Synagogue the lamp is lighted, and the following Blessing is said:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and commanded us to kindle the light of the [Sabbath and the] Day of Atonement.

לַאֲבֹתֵינוּ פִּימִי לָדֶבם: תַּתֵּן אָמֶת לְיַצְּלָב חֶפֶּד לְאַבְרָהָם אֲשֶׁר־נִשְׁבּעְהְ

### כדר ערב יום כפור:

On the day previous to the Fast of Atonement, Afternoon Service is said as on Fridays, but earlier than usual. After אֱלֹהְינוֹ וֵאלֹהִי אֲבוֹתְינוֹ תְבֹאׁ מְבֹאׁ , p. 65, say אֲבוֹתְינוֹ תְבֹאׁ בְּיֹחְינוֹ הַיִּשְׁלוֹם בְּיִּשְׁלוֹם , to the end of the Amidah for the Day of Atonement; see pp. 383—389.

יַּלְינוּ , אַ. 93. קרִישׁ יָתוֹם , אַ. 94.

Before going to Synagogue the lamp is lighted, and the following Blessing is said:—

בְרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אָלֹהֵינוּ מָלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם • אָשֶׁר קִּדְשָׁנוּ בְּמִאָוֹתִיו וְאָוָנוּ לְהַדְלִיק גֵר שָׁל מֹבָּת וְשָׁלֹ יוֹם הַכָּפּוּרִים: ad→ ad→

#### SERVICE FOR THE DAY OF ATONEMENT

O Lord, open thou my lips, and my mouth shall declare thy praise.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, God of Abraham, God of Isaac, and God of Jacob, the great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, who bestowest lovingkindnesses, and possessest all things, who rememberest the pious deeds of the patriarchs, and in love wilt bring a redeemer to their children's children for thy name's sake.

Remember us unto life, O King, who delightest in life, and inscribe us in the book of life, for thine own sake, O living God.

O King, Helper, Savior and Shield. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Shield of Abraham.

Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save.

Thou sustainest the living with lovingkindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy, supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep in the dust. Who is like unto thee, Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest, and causest salvation to spring forth?

### תפלת יום כפור:

The following Artidah is said at the Evening, Morning and Afternoon Services.

אָרנִי, שְׂבָתִי תִּבְּתָּח וּבִּי יַנִּיד תְּהַלֶּעֶךְ:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אָלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אָבוֹתִינוּ. אָלהֵי אַבְרָדָם אָלהֵי יִצְּחָק וֵאלהֵי יַעֲלְב. הָאֵל הַנְּדוֹל הַנָּבּוֹר וְהַנּוֹרָא אֵל עָלְיוֹן נּוֹמֵל הֲסָדִים טוֹבִים יְקוֹנֵה הַכּל וְזוֹכֵר חַסְדֵּי אָבוֹת וּמֵבִיא נוֹאֵל לִבְנֵי בְּגִיהֶם לִּמַעַן שָׁמוֹ בְּאַהָבָה:

נְבְּבֵנוּ לַחַיִּים מָּלֶךְ חָפִּץ בַּחַיִּים. וְבָתְבֵנוּ בְּחֵפֵּר הַחַיִּים. לְמַעֲנְךְ אָלהִים חַיִּים:

ַבָּלֶךְ עוֹנֵר וּמוֹשֶׁיעַ וּפְנֵן: בָּרוּךְ אַתְּהוְיָ מָנֵן אַּרְרָהָם: אַקָּה נְבוֹר לְעוֹלֶם אֲרֹנָי. מְחַנֵּה מֵתִים אַתְּה לָהוֹשִׁיעַ.

מַגְּמָית יְשׁוּצָה. בַּנִים וּמָקה נוֹפְּלִים וְרוֹפִא חוֹלִים וּמְחָיֶה צְּסוּרִים וּמְקוֹם אָמוּנָתוֹ לִישִׁנֵי עֲפָר. מִי כְמְוֹדְ בַּעַל נְּבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְּוֹמֶה לַּדְּ. מָלֶךְ מֵמִית וּמְחַיֶּה מַצְמִיח יְשׁוּצָה. Who is like unto thee, Father of mercy, who in mercy rememberest thy creatures unto life?

Yea, faithful art thou to quicken the dead. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who quickenest the dead.

Thou art holy, and thy name is holy, and holy beings praise thee daily. (Selah.)

Now, therefore, O Lord our God, impose thine awe upon all thy works, and thy dread upon all that thou hast created, that all works may fear thee and all creatures prostrate themselves before thee, that they may all form a single band to do thy will with a perfect heart, even as we know, O Lord our God, that dominion is thine, strength is in thy hand, and might in thy right hand, and that thy name is to be feared above all that thou hast created.

Give then glory, O Lord, unto thy people, praise to them that fear thee, hope to them that seek thee and free speech to them that wait for thee, joy to thy land, gladness to thy city, a flourishing horn unto David thy servant, and a clear shining light unto the son of Jesse, thine anointed, speedily in our days.

Then shall the just also see and be glad, and the upright shall exult, and the pious triumphantly rejoice, while iniquity shall close her mouth, and all

מִי כָמְוֹךְ אַב דָרַדָמִים וּוֹבֵר וְצוּרָיו לַחַיִּים מִי בָמְוֹךְ אַב דָרַדָמִים :

וָנֶאָמֶן אַתָּה לְהַהֲיוֹת מֵתִים. בָּרוּךְ אַתְּ<mark>ה וְיָּ.</mark> מְחַיֵּה הַמֵּתִים:

יְבַלְלוּךְ פֶּלְה. יְבַלְלוּךְ פֶּלְה.

וּבְבּוְרָהַבִּימִיגֶּךְ וְשָׁמִּךְ נוֹרָא עַל בְּל־מַה־שָּׁבְּרָאתְ: הָמִּעְשִׁים וְיִשְׁתַּחְוּוּ לְפָּנִוְךְ בְּל־הַבְּרוּאִים, וְיִנְאוּךְ בְּל־ הָמִּעְשִׁים וְיִשְׁתַּחְוּוּ לְפָנִוְךְ בְּל־הַבְּרוּאִים, וְיִנְשְׁוּ בְּמוֹ שָׁיָּדַעְנוּ וִיְ אָלְהֵונוּ שָׁהַשְּׁלְמָּן לְפָּנָוְךְ עוֹ בְּוְדְר בְּמוֹ שָׁיָּדְענוּ וִיְ אָלְהֵונוּ שָׁהַשְּׁלְמָן לְפָּנָוְךְ עוֹ בְּוְדְר הִבּוֹרְהַבִּימִיגֶּךְ וִשְׁמִּךְ נוֹרָא עַל בְּל־מַה־שָּׁבְּרָאתְ:

וֹאָרִיכֵּת גֵר לְבָּוֹרִישֵׁי מִּשִׁיתֵּרְ בִּמְתִּלְרֵּוֹ לְדָוֹד עִּבְּתֵּוְנוּ: לְאַרְאָר וְשְׁשוּוֹ לְעִיתֵרְ וּאָמִיחַתְעָלְתָוֹ לְדָוֹד תִּבְּתֵּרְ לְּבוֹרְאָׁיִר וִּ לִּעִיתֵרְ וּאָמִיחַתְלְנִים לְדְּ. שִׁמְחָח וּבָבוֹ תִּוֹ בָּבוִר וִיָּ לְעַמָּרְ תִּּדְלִים לְדְּ. שִׁמְחָח

וּהָבֵן צַּדִּיקִים יִרָאוּ וְיִשְׂמְחוּ וִישָׁרִים יַצְלוּוּוּ יַחָסִידִים בָּרִנָּה יָגִילוּ, וְעוֹלְתָה תִּקְפָּץ־פִּיהָ וְכְלֹי wickedness shall be wholly consumed like smoke, when thou makest the dominion of arrogance to pass away from the earth.

And thou, O Lord, shalt reign, thou alone over all thy works on Mount Zion, the dwelling place of thy glory, and in Jerusalem, thy holy city, as it is written in thy Holy Words, The Lord shall reign for ever, thy God, O Zion, unto all generations. Praise ye the Lord.

Holy art thou, and dreaded is thy name, and there is no God beside thee, as it is written, And the Lord of hosts is exalted in judgment, and the holy God is sanctified in righteousness. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy King.

Thou hast chosen us from all peoples, thou hast loved us and taken pleasure in us, and hast exalted us above all tongues; thou hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and brought us near unto thy service, O our King, and hast called us by thy great and holy name.

#### On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

And thou hast given us in love, O Lord our God [this Sabbath day for holiness and rest, and] this Day of Atonement for pardon, forgiveness, and atonement that we may [in love] obtain pardon thereon for all our iniquities; an holy convocation, as a memorial of the departure from Egypt.

הָרִשְׁעָה כָּלָה כְּעָשָׁן תִּכְלָה. כִּי תַעֲבִיר מָמְשָׁלֶת וָדוֹן מִן־הָאָרֶץ: יחמליד אחה יי לרחה על כל-מעשיה בהר

איון לְדִר וָדִר. דַּלְּלִּינִה: בָּבְּתוּב בְּדִבְנִי לָדְשָׁךּ. יִמְלֹדְ יִיְ לְעוֹלָם אָּלְבִּיךּ בָּבְּתוּב בְּדִבְנִי לַדְשָׁךּ. יִמְלֹדְ יִיְ לְעוֹלָם אָּלְבִּיךּ וְתִּמְלוֹךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ לְבַנָּדְ עַל בְּל־מֵּצְשָׁיךּ בְּּדֵּר וְתִּמְלוֹךְ אַתָּה יִיָּ לְבַנָּדְ עַל בְּל־מֵצְשִׁיךּ

בּנָרוּשׁ אַתָּרוּ מְלְנִוּ לְּרָאתִ: בְּנָרוּבׁ בִּצְרָתְּ מִלְּבֵּנוּ לַעֲבוּרָתָּהְ וַלְבִּשׁׁ אִּתְנוּ מָלְבֵּשׁ בִּצְרָתְנוּ מִכָּל הַלְּשׁוּנוּת. וְלִבּשִּׁתְנוּ אַתָּר בִחַרָתְנוּ מִכָּל-הָעַמִּים. אָהַכְּתְּ אוֹתְנוּ בָּבְּתוּב. וַיִּּנְבַה יִי אָבָאוֹת בַּמִּשְׁכָּם וְהָאֵל הַפְּּרוּשׁ: בְּבָרוּל וְהַבָּּרוּשׁ אַתָּרוּ וֹנוֹרָא שְׁמָך וְאִינוּ

On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

וַתָּתֶּן־לֶנוּ יְיָ אֶלֹהֵינוּ בְּאַהָבָה אָת־יוֹם וּהַשַּׁבְּּוּ הַטָּהלִּקְרְשָׁהוְלִּבְּנִּנִּחָהוְאֶת־יוֹם) הַכִּפְּרִים הַזָּהלִּמְחִילְּוּ וְלִּסְלִיחָה וּלְכַבְּּבְרה וְלִמְחָל־כּוּ אָת־כְּל־עֲוֹנֹתִינ וִבְּאַהַבָּה) מִקְרָא לְדָשׁ וִכֵּר לִיצִיאַת מִצְרָיִם: Our God and God of our fathers! May our remembrance rise and come and be accepted before thee, with the remembrance of our fathers, of Messiah, the son of David thy servant, of Jerusalem thy holy city, and of all thy people the house of Israel, bringing deliverance and well-being, grace, lovingkindness and mercy, life and peace on this Day of Atonement. Remember us, O Lord our God, thereon for our well-being; be mindful of us for blessing, and save us unto life; by thy promise of salvation and mercy, spare us and be gracious unto us; have mercy upon us and save us; for our eyes are bent upon thee, because thou art a gracious and merciful God and King.

Our God and God of our fathers, pardon our iniquities [on this Sabbath day, and] on this Day of Atonement; blot out our transgressions and our sins, and make them pass away from before thine eyes; as it is said, I even I, am he that blotteth out thy transgressions for mine own sake; and I will not remember thy sins. And it is said, I have blotted out, as a cloud, thy transgressions, and, as a mist, thy sins: return unto me, for I have redeemed thee. And it is said, For on this day shall atonement be made for you, to cleanse you; from all your sins shall ye be clean before the Lord. [Our God and God of our fathers, accept our rest.] Sanctify us by thy commandments, and grant

אָלהֵינוּ נאלהַן אָבוֹתִינוּ יַעְלֶה וְיָבֹא וְיַגּוְעַ ווּרָצֵה ווּרָצֵה וִישָּׁמֵע וְיִפָּבֶר וְיִזְבֵר וִכְרוֹגְגְיּ וּפָקהוֹנגוּ וָזִכְרוֹן אֲבוֹתִינוּ. וְזִכְרוֹן כְּשִׁים בָּן דְּוִד עַבְהֵדֶּ. וְזִבְרוֹן יְרוּשֶׁלַיִם עִיר כְּוְדְשֶׁדְּ. וְזִבְרוֹן בְּל־ עַמָּך בֵּית יִשְׂרָאֵל לְפָנָוְדָּ. לִפְּלֵישָׁה וּלְטוֹבֶה וּלְהֵן וּלְחָהֶד וּלְרַחֲמִים וּלְחַיִּים וּלְשָׁלוֹם בְּיוֹם הַבָּפָּרִים הַוָּה. זְכָרֵנוּיִיְ אָלהֵינוּ בּוֹ לְטוּבָה. וּפַּקְהֵנוּ בוֹ לִבְרָבָה. וְהוֹשִׁיעִנְוּ בוֹ לְחַיִּים: וּבִרְבַר יְשׁוּעָר וְרַחֲמִים חוּם וְחָנֵּגְוּ וְרַחֵם עָלֵינוּ וְהוֹשִׁיעֵגְוּ כִּי אָלֵיֶך עֵיגִינוּ. כִּי אֵל מֶלֶך חַנוּוּן וְרַחוּם אָתְּה: אָלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. מְחַל וּ לַעֲוֹנוֹתִינוּ בִּיוֹכ וַהַשַּׁבָּת הַנֶּה וּבְיוֹם) הַבִּפָּרִים הַנָּה. מְחֵה וְהַעֲבֵר פִשְׁעֵינוּ וְחַפּאתִינוּ מִנֶּנֶר עֵינֶוְדְּ. בְּאָמוּר. אָנֹבִי אָנֹבִי הוּא מֹהֶה פְּשְׁעֶוְךּ לְמַעֲנִי וְחַפּאֹתֶיךּ לֹאִ־ אָזָכּר: וָגָאָמַר. מְחִיתִי כָעָב פְּשָׁאֵיךּ וְכֶעְנָ חַפאתיד שובָה אַלַי כִּי וְאַלְתִידְ: וְגָאָטֵר. כִּי בַיּוֹם דַזֶּה וְכַפֵּר עֲלֵיכָם לְשַׁהֵר אֶּתְכֶם מִבֹּי הַ**טאֹתִיכֶּם לִּפְנֵי וְיָ** תִּטְּקְרוּ: וּאֶלהֵינוּ גאלה<u>י אֵבוּתִינ</u> רָצה בֹמִנוּטָמִנוּ בִּ<mark>בְּמֵּוְנוּ בְּמִאְוֹמֵוּךְ וְתָּן חֵלְכִּוּ</mark>נ our portion in thy Law; satisfy us with thy goodness, and gladden us with thy salvation; [and let us inherit, O Lord our God, in love and favor, thy holy Sabbath; and may Israel, who hallow thy name, rejoice thereon]; and purify our hearts to serve thee in truth; for thou art the forgiver of Israel and the pardoner of the tribes of Jeshurun in every generation, and beside thee we have no king who pardoneth and forgiveth. Blessed art thou, O Lord, thou King, who pardonest and forgivest our iniquities and the iniquities of thy people, the house of Israel, who makest our trespasses to pass away year by year, King over all the earth, who sanctifiest [the Sabbath and] Israel and the day of Atonement.

Accept, O Lord our God, thy people Israel and their prayer; restore the service to the oracle of thy house; receive in love and favor both the fire offerings of Israel and their prayer; and may the service of thy people Israel be ever acceptable unto thee.

And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restorest thy divine presence unto Zion.

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers for ever and ever; thou art the Rock of our lives, the Shield of Congregation in an undertone

We give thanks unto thee, Information for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers, the God of all flesh, our Creator and the Creator of all things in the beginning.

בַּתוֹרָתֶד. שַׂבִּעִנִּוּ מִפוּבֶד וְשַׂפְּחָנוּ בִּישׁוּעָתֶד. זִהְנְחִילֵנוּ וְיָ אֶלהֵוְנוּ בְּאַהָבָה וּבְרָצוֹן שַבַּת קַרְשֶׁךּ וִנְנְּחוּ בָה יִשְׂרָאֵל מְקַרְּשִׁי שְׁמֶּךְ וְשַׁהָר לִבְּנְוּ לְעָבְרָּדְּ בַּאָמֶת. כִּי אַתָּה סָלְחָן לְיִשְׂרָאָל וּמָחָלָן לְשִׁבְמִי יִשָּׁרוּן בִּבֶּל־דּוֹר וָדוֹר. וּמִבַּלְעָדֵיךְ אִין לְנִוּ מֵלֵדְ מוחל וְסוּלֶחַ אֶלָּא אֲתָה. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה וְיָּ. מֶלֶדְ מוחל וְסוֹלָחֲ לַעֲוֹנוֹתִינוּ וְלַעֲוֹנוֹת עַמוֹ בִּית יִשְּרָאֵל וּמַעֲבִיר אַשְׁמוֹתִינוּ בְּכָל־שְׁנָה וְשְׁנָה. מֶלֵךְ עַר בָּל-הָאָבֶץ מְּלַהֵשׁ וּהַשֵּׁבָּת וָז יִשְׂרָאָל וְיוֹם הַבִּפָּּרִים: רָצָה וָיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ בִּעַמִּךְ וִשְׂרָאֵל וּבִתְפִּלְתְם יָרָשֵׁב אָת הָעֲבוֹדָה לִּרָבִיר בִּיתָךְ וָאִשֵּׁי יִשְׁרָאֵי

אַתָּה וִיָּ. הַפַּחֲזִיר שָׁכִינָתוֹ לְצִיּוֹן: הָתָחָנֶינָה מִיגִינוּ בְּשׁוּכְךְּ לְצִיּוֹן בְּרַחֲמִים. בְּרוּן הַתְּפָלְתָם בְּאַהֲנָה תְּלֵבֶל בְּלָצוֹן. וּתָהִי לְרָצוֹ

The Cong. in an undertone— מוּדִים אֲנַחְנוּ לָךְ, שָׁאַתָּה הוּ יִיָ אֱלֹהִינוּ וֵאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתְינוּ, אֲלֹוֹ כל-בשַׁר.יוֹאֲרֵנוּ,יוֹצֵר בַּרִאשׁיוּ

מוֹדִים אֲנַחֲנוּ לָךְ שָׁאַתָּה הוּא וָיָ אֵלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתֵינוּלְעוֹלַםוַעִּד our salvation through every generation. We will give thanks unto thee and declare thy praise for our lives which are committed unto thy hand, and for our souls which are in thy charge, and for thy miracles, which are daily with us, and for thy wonders and thy benefits, which are wrought at all times, evening morn and

Blessings and thanksgivings be to thy great and holy name, because thou hast kept us in life and hast preserved us: so mayest thou continue to keep us in life and to preserve us. O gather our exiles to thy holy courts to observe thy statutes, to do thy will, and to serve thee with a perfect heart; seeing that we give thanks unto thee. Blessed be the God to whom thanksgivings are due.

times, evening, morn and noon. O thou who are allgood, whose mercies fail not; thou, merciful Being, whose lovingkindnesses never cease, we have ever hoped in thee.

For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be continually blessed and exalted for ever and ever.

O inscribe all the children of thy covenant for a happy life.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth, O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is All-good, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks.

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader the following is introduced:—

Our God and God of our fathers, bless us with the

צור חייונו בְגן ישְׁעְנוּ

אַתָּה הוּא לְרוֹר

בָּרָכוֹת וְהוֹדָאוֹת לְשִׁמְּךְ הַנְּרוֹי וָהַקָּרוֹשׁ. עַל שֶׁהָחֶיִיתָנוּ וְק<u>ִיּ</u>בְּיּתָנוּ בו הַסיֵנְוּ וּתְקַיְּמֵנוּ וְתָּאָסוֹן בַּלְיוֹתִינוּ לְחַצְרֹת קַרְשֶׁךְ, לִשְׁמוֹ חָקיף, וְלַעֲשוֹת רְצֹּיְןךּ, וּלְעָבְרְן בְּלֵבֶב שָׁלִם, עַל שָׁאַנַחְנוּ מוֹדִיוּ

וְדוֹר. נוֹנֶה לְדְּ וּנְּםַפֵּר הִּהַלְּתָּךְ עַל חַיִּינוּ הַמְּסוּרִים בְּיָדֶךְ וְעַל נִשְׁמוֹתִינוּ לָדְּ בָּרוּדְ אֵל <u>הַהוֹדָאוֹת:</u> הַפְּקוּדוֹת לֶךְ, וְעַל נָפֶּיךְ שֶׁבְּכָל־יוֹם עִפְּנוּ וְעֵי ָנְפְלָאוֹתָיך וְטוֹבוֹתָיך שָׁבְּכְל־עֵת עָרֶב וְרְ<u>כָּן</u>ו וְצָהָרָיִם. הַפּוֹב כִּי לֹא־כָלוֹּ רַחֲמֶּיְךּ. וְהַמְּרַתִּוּ בי לא־תַמּוּ חֲסְבֵיך מֵעוֹלָם קוּוְנוּ לְדְּ:

וְעַל־בְּלֶם יִתְבְּרֵךְ וְיִתְרוֹמֵם שִׁמְךְ מַלְבֵּנוּ תְּמִי לְעוֹלְם וָעֵר:

וּבְתוֹב לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים בְּל־בְּנֵי בְרִיתֵךְ: וְכֹל הַחַיִּים יוֹדְוּךְ פֶּלָה. וִיהַלְלוּ אָת־שָׁמִ בָּצָבֶת. דָאָל יְשׁוּעֲתֵנוּ וְעָוְרָתֵנוּ טָלֶד. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּ וְיָ. הַמּוֹב שִׁמְדְ וּלְדְ נָאָה לְהוֹדוֹת:

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

אֶלהֵינו וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִונוּ. בְּרָבֵנוֹ בַּבְּרָכָה הַקְשְׁלֶשֶׁ

three-fold blessing of thy Law written by the hand of Moses thy servant, which was spoken by Aaron and his sons, the priests, thy holy people, as it is said, The Lord bless thee, and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

#### At the Morning Service say:-

Grant peace, welfare, blessing, grace, lovingkindness and mercy unto us and unto all Israel, thy people. Bless us, O our Father, even all of us together, with the light of thy countenance; for by the light of thy countenance thou hast given us, O Lord our God, the Law of life, lovingkindness and righteousness, blessing, mercy, life and peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and in every hour with thy peace.

#### At the Afternoon and Evening Service say:-

Grant abundant peace unto Israel thy people for ever; for thou art the sovereign Lord of all peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and at every hour with thy peace.

In the book of life, blessing, peace and good sustenance may we be remembered and inscribed before thee, we and all thy people the house of Israel, for a happy life and for peace. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest peace.

#### Our God and God of our fathers,

let our prayer come before thee; hide not thyself from our supplication, for we are not arrogant and stiff-necked, that we should say before thee, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, we are righteous and have not sinned; but verily, we have sinned. אָת-הַּמִּר וִשִּׂרָאֵל בִּכָּל-אֵת וּבִּכָּל-שַׁעִ בִּטְּלוֹמָן הַנְיִם וְשִׁרָאֵל בִּכָּל-אֵת וּבִכָּל-שַׁעִה בִּשְׁלוֹם וְשִׁיִם וְשִׁיִם וְשַׁלְוֹם וּשְׁבִת חַיִּים וְאַהָבַת חַיִּים וְאַהָבַת חָמִים פְּגִּיוֹ בְּצְּנִוּ בְּאָרִוֹ בִּאוֹר בְּאוֹר בְּבְּוֹנוּ בְּאוֹר בִּאוֹר בְּאוֹר וְבְּבִּיוֹ מִּלְיוֹנוּ וְשִׁלְּר וִיְשִׁבְּל בְּבִרְּה בְּאוֹר בְּבִיר בְּאוֹר בְּאוֹר בְּאוֹר בְּאוֹר בְּבְיוֹר מִבְּבְי בְּבְּר בְּבְּר בְּבְּר בְּבְּר בְּבְּר בְּבְּר בְּבְּר בְּבְּר בְּבְר בְּבְּר בְּבְּר בְּבְּר בִּבְיוֹר בְּבְּר בְּבְּר בִּבְיוֹר בּבְּר בְּבִיר בְּבִיר בְּבְּר בִּבְיוֹר בִּבְיִבְם בּוֹב בְּאוֹר בִּבְּר בְּבְּבְר בִּבְיוֹב בִּיבְים בּיִּבְיוֹ בִּיִי בְּבְּר בִּבְיוֹר בִּבְיִי בְּבְּרְוּ בְּבְּבְיוֹב בְּבִייוֹ בִּיִבְיִים בְּבִּיי בִּיִי בְּבְּבְיוֹ בִּיִבְם בּוֹבְים בִּיבְיי בִּבְּיוֹב בְּבְיוֹב בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבְּבְיוֹב בְּבִיי בִּיִי בְּבְּיִי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבְיִי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּיִי בְּבִי בְּבִי בְּבִי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבִיי בְּבִי בְּבִי בְּבִי בְּבִי בְּיִי בְּבִי בְּבִי בְּבִי בְּבִי בְּבִי בְּיִים בְּיִיבְים בְּבִי בְּיִבְיִים בְּיִים בְּבִיים בְּבִי בְּיִבְים בְּבִיים בְּבִּיבְים בְּבִים בְּיבְיבְיים בְּיִיבְּיִים בְּבִיבְּים בְּבִיבְּיים בּבּיים בְּיבְיבְיים בּיבְיבְיבְיים בּיבּים בְּבְיבְיבְיבְים בְּבִּים בְּבִיבְיים בְּבִיבְיים בּבְיבִים בְּבִיים בּבְּיבְיבְיבְים בְּבִיבְיבְים בְּבִיבְיבְים בְּבִיבְים בְּבִיבְיבְים בְּבִיבְיבְיבְים בְּבִּיבְיבְיבְים בְּבִים בְּבִיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְים בְּבִיבְיבְים בְּבִיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְים בְּבִיים בְּבִיבְיים בְּבִיבְיבְים בְּבִיים בְּבְיבְבְיבְים בְּבְּבְיבְ

At the Afternoon and Evening Services say:-

שָׁלוֹם רָב עֵּל וִשְׂרָאֵל עַמְּךְ תְּשִׁים לְעוֹלֶם. כִּי אַתְּה הוּא טֶּלֶךְ אָרוֹן לְבָל הַשָּׁלוֹם. וְטוֹב בְּעֵינֶוְךְּ לְבָרֵךְ אֶת־עַמְּךְ יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּבָל־עִּוֹ וּבְכָל־שְׁעָה בִּשְׁלוֹטֶךְ.

בְּכֵּכֶּר חַיִּים בְּרָבָה וְשָׁלוֹם וּפַּרְנָסָה מוֹבָה וּזְּבֵּר וְנָבָּתֵב לְּבָנִּיְךְ אֲּנַחְנוּ וְכָל־עַמְּךְבִּית יִשְׂרָאָל לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים וּלְשָׁלוֹם. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יִיָּי. עוֹשֵׁה הַשְּׁלוֹם:

אָלהַינוּ וַאלהַי אֲבוֹתִינוּ.

תָבֹא לְפָנֶוֹך תְּתִּלְתֵנוּ. וְאַל תִּתְעַלֵּם מִתְּחִנְּתֵנוּ. שֶׁאֵין אֲנַחְנוּ עַזִּי פָנִים וּקְשֵׁי עוֹרֶף לוֹמֵר לְפָנֶוְךְּ יְיָ אֶלהֵינוּ וֵאלהִי אֲבוֹתִינוּ צַדִּיקִים אֲנַחְנוּ וְלֹא חָמָאנוּ אֲבָל אֲנַחָנוּ חָמָאנוּ: We have trespassed, we have been faithless, we have robbed, we have spoken basely, we have committed iniquity, we have wrought unrighteousness, we have been presumptuous, we have done violence, we have forged lies, we have counselled evil, we have spoken falsely, we have scoffed, we have revolted, we have blasphemed, we have been rebellious, we have acted perversely, we have transgressed, we have persecuted, we have been stiff-necked, we have done wickedly, we have corrupted ourselves, we have committed abomination, we have gone astray, and we have led astray.

We have turned aside from thy commandments and good judgments, and it hath profited us nought. But thou art righteous in all that is come upon us; for thou hast acted truthfully, but we have wrought unrighteousness.

What shall we say before thee, O thou who dwellest on high, and what shall we recount unto thee, thou who abidest in the heavens? dost thou not know all things, both the hidden and the revealed?

Thou knowest the secrets of eternity and the most hidden mysteries of all living. Thou searchest the innermost recesses, and triest the reins and the heart. Nought is concealed from thee, or hidden from thine eyes.

May it then be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, to forgive us for all our sins, to pardon us for all our iniquities, and to grant us remission for all our transgressions.

אַשַׁמְנוּ. בָּנַדְנוּ. נַוֹלְנוּ. דְבַּרְנוּ דְפִי. הַעוֵינוּ. וָרִרְשַׁעְנוּ. וַדְנוּ. חָמַקנוּ. מְפַּלְנוּ שֶׁקֶר. יָעַצְנוּ רַע. בּוֹבְנוּ בֹּאְנוּ בְּבְדְנוּ נִאַאֲנוּ בְּבְרָנוּ. עַוֹינוּ בְּשַׁעְנוּ. צָרַרָנוּ. קשִׁינוּ עְכֶרָ. רַשַּׁעְנוּ. שְׁקַרְנוּ. הַעַבְנוּ. הָעִינוּ. הִעְקְנִוּ:

קַרָנוּ מִמִּצְוֹתֶוּךְ וּמִמִּשְׁפְּמֶוּךְ הַמוֹבִים וְלֹא שֲׁוְה לָנוּ: וְאַתָּה צַדִּיק עַל כָּל־הַבָּא עָלֵינוּ. כִּי אֲמֶת **ָּעְשְׂי**תָ וַאֲנַהְנוּ הִרְשָׁעִנוּ

מַה־נֹאמַר לְבָּנֶיךְ יוֹשֵׁב מָרוֹם. ומַה־נִסַבּּר לְּפָנֶוְךְ שׁוֹבֵן שְׁחָקִים. הָלֹא בְּל־הַנִּסְתְּרוֹת וְהַנְּנְלוֹת אַתְּה יוֹהֵעַ:

אַתָּה יוֹבֵעַ רָזֵי עוֹלָם. וְתַעֲלוּמוֹת סִתְרֵי כֶּל־הָי: אַתְּה חוֹפִשׁ בָּל חַדְבִי בְּשֶׁן וּכוֹחֵן בְּלָיוֹת וָלֵב: און דַּבָּר נָעְלָם מִפֶּוּךְ. וְאֵין נִסְתַּר מִנָּנֶגֶר צִינֵוְךְ:

וּבְבוֹ וָהִי רָצוֹן מִלְּפָנֵוְךּ וָיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. שָׁתִּסְלֵח־לָנִוּ עַל בָּל חַפֹּאתִונוּ. וִתְמִחַל־ לֶנוּ עַל בָּל עֲוֹנוֹתֵינוּ. וּתְכַבֶּר־לָנוּ עַל בָּל בְּשְׁעֵינוּ: For the sin which we have committed before thee under compulsion, or of our own will;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee in hardening of the heart:

For the sin which we have committed before thee unknowingly;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee with utterance of the lips:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by unchastity;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee openly and secretly:

For the sin which we have committed before thee knowingly and deceitfully:

And for the sin which we have committed before thee in speech:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by wronging our neighbor;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by the sinful meditating of the heart:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by association with impurity;

And for the sin which have committed before thee by confession with the mouth alone:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by despising parents and teachers;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee in presumption or in error:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by violence;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by the profanation of the divine Name:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by unclean lips;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by folly of the mouth:

עַל חָמָא שִׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנִיךְ בּאְנֵם וּבְרָצוֹן: וַעַל חַמָּא שָׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֶוְדְּ בְּאִמוּץ הַלֵּב: צַל הַאָא שֶׁהָאָאנוּ לְפָּנֵיךְ בִּבִלִי דָעִת: נַעַל הַמְא שָׁהֶשְּׁמְאנוּ לְפָנֵוְךְּ בְּבִמוּי שְׁפְּתְיִם: צַל הַמָּא שֶׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָנֵיךְ בְּנָלוּי עֲרָיוֹת: וְעַל חָמָא שֶׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֵוְךְ בַּנְּלוּי וּבַפֶּתֵר: עַל הַמָּא שֶׁהָמָאנוּ לְפָנֵוְדְּ בְּדֵעַת וּבְמִּרְמָה: וְעַל חַמְא שֶׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֶיןדּ בְּרִבוּר פֶּה: עַל הַמָא שֶׁחְמָאנוּ לְפָּגוְךְ בְּהוֹנָאַת הַעַ: יַעַל הָאָא שָׁהָאָאנוּ לְפָגָוְדְּ בְּהַרְהוֹר הַלֵּב: עַל הַמָּא שֶׁחָמָאנוּ לְפַנֵוְךּ בִּוְעִידַת וְנוּת: נַעַל הַמָּא שָׁחָמָאנוּ לְבָּנֵוְךְ בְּוִרוּי פָּה: עַל הַמְא שֶׁהָשָאנוּ לְפָנֵוְדְ בְּוַלְזוּל הוֹרִים וּמוֹרִים: וְעַל הַמְּא שָׁחָמָאנוּ לְבָּנֵיןך בְּוֹרוֹן וּבִשְׁנְנָה: עַל הַמָּא שֶׁהָמָאנוּ לְפָּנֵוְךְ בְּּהְנֵּק נְר: וֹתֹל חַמָּא שָׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָּנִיֹב בְּחַלְּוּל חַשָּׁם: מֿק שֹמֹא הָשׁמֹאנוּ לְפַנֹּוֹב בֹּמִׁמְאַת הִפְּׁלֵים: נְעל חָמָא שֶׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֵוֶד בְּמִפְשׁוּת בֶּה: For the sin which we have committed before thee by the evil inclination;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee wittingly or unwittingly:

For all these, O God of forgiveness, forgive us, pardon us, grant us remission.

For the sin which we have committed before thee by denying and lying;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by taking of bribes:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by scoffing;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by slander:

For the sin which we have committed before thee in business;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee in eating and drinking:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by usury and interest;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by the stretched forth neck of pride:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by the conversation of our lips;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee with wanton looks:

For the sin which we have committed before thee with haughty eyes;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by effrontery:

For all these, O God of forgiveness, forgive us, pardon us, grant us remission.

עַל הַמָּא שֶׁחָמֶאנוּ לְפָּנֵוְדְּ בְּנֵאֵר הָרָע: יָעַל חַאָא שָׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֶיךְ בְּיוֹדְעִים וּבְלֹא יוּדְעִים וֹעַל בָּבֶּם אֵלוֹהַ סְלִיחוֹת סְלַח־לָנוּ. מְחַלֹּי יֹיָּ לַנוּ. בַּפָּר־לַנוּ:

נַל הַמָּא שִׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָנֵוְךּ בְּכַחַשׁ וּבְכָוָב: וִעַל הַמָּא שִׁהָטָאנוּ לְבָּנֵוְדְּ בִּכַבַּת־שְׁחַר: עַל הַמָא שַׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָנֵוְדְּ בִּלְצוֹן:

יָעַל חַמָּא שֶׁחָמָאנוּ לִפָּגוְךְ בִּלְשׁוֹן הַרַע:

עַל הַמָא שֶׁהָמָאנוּ לִפְּנֵוְךְ בִּמַשָּׂא וּבִמַתַּן:

יָעַל חַמָא שֵׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֵיךְ בִּמַאָּכֶל וּבִמְשָׁתֵּה:

עַל הַמָּא שִׁהְמָאנוּ לִפְנִיְךְ בִּנֵשֶׁךְ וּבְמַרְבִּית: וְעַל חִמָּא שִׁחְמָאנוּ לִפְנֵיְךְ בִּנִמִיַת נַרוֹן:

עַל הַמָּא שֶׁחְמָאנוּ לְפָנֵיךְ בְּשִׂיחַ שָּׂבְּתוֹתֵינוּ:

ועל הַמָּא שֶׁהָמָאנוּ לְפָנֶיךְ בְּשִּׁקוּר עְיִן:

עַל הַמָּא שֶׁהָמֶאנוּ לְפָנֵוְדְּ בְּעֵינַוְם רְמוֹת:

וְעַל הַמָּא שֶׁהָמָאנוּ לְפָנֵןדּ בְּעַזוּת מֵצֵח:

ועל בָּלָם אֵלְוֹהַ סָלִיחוֹת סְלַח־לָנְוּ. מְחֵלֹ-

לנו. בפר-לנו:

e thee

iee by

ee by e thee

ee by

e thee ee 11

thee

ee by thee

ee by

thet thet

thee

For the sin which we have committed before thee by breaking off the yoke of thy commandments;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by contentiousness:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by ensnaring our neighbor;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by envy:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by levity;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by being stiff-necked:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by running to do evil;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by tale-bearing:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by vain oaths:

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by causeless hatred:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by breach of trust;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee with confusion of mind:

For all these, O God of forgiveness, forgive us, pardon us, grant us remission.

And also for the sins for which we owe a burnt offering:

And for the sins for which we owe a sin offering:

And for the sins for which we owe an offering, varying according to our means:

And for the sins for which we owe an offering, whether for certain or for doubtful trespass.

And for the sins for which we are liable to the penalty of chastisement:

עַל הַמָּא שֶׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָנֵיְךְ בִּפְּרִיכַת עֹל: וָעַל הַמָּא שָׁחְמָאנוּ לְפָנֶוְדְּ בִּפְּלִילוּת: עַל הַמָא שֵׁהְמָאנוּ לִפְנֵיךְ בִּצִרַיַת הַעַ: נעַל חָטָא שִׁחָטָאנוּ לפָנוְךּ בִּצְרוּת עַיִן: עַל הַטָא שֵׁהָטָאנוּ לְפָנֵיךְ בִּכַלוּת ראש: יָעַל הַמָא שֶׁהָמֶאנוּ לְפָּגֵּןדְ בְּכַלְשִׁיוּת עְׂרֶךְ: עַל הַמָּא שֵׁהָמָאנוּ לְפָּגֵיךְ בְּרִיצַת רַנְלַיִם לְהָ**רֵע:** זְעַל הַמָּא שֵׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָּנֵיךְ בִּרְכִילוּת: עַל הַטָּא שֵׁהֶטְמָאנוּ לִפָּגוְךְ בִּשִּׁבְוּעַת שָׁוָא: יָעַל הַטָּא שֵׁהָשָאנוּ לְפָנֵיְךְּ בְּשִׂנְאַת הַנָּם: עַל הַמָּא שֶׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָנֵוְדְּ בִּּהְשִׂוּמֶת וָד: יָעַל הַמָּא שֶׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָנֵיךְ בְּתִמְּהוֹן לֵבְב: וְעַל בָּלָם אֱלִוהַ סִלִיחוֹת סִלַח־לָנוּ<mark>. מְחַלֹּ</mark> לַנוּ. בַפִּר־לַנוּ: יָעַל הַשָּאִים שֶאָנוּ הַיָּבִים עְלֵיהָם עוֹלָה:

ְּעַל הֲשָׂאִים שָׁאֶלוּ הַיָּבִים עְּלֵיהֶם הַשְּׂאת: יְעַל הֲשָאִים שָׁאָנוּ הַיָּבִים עָלֵיהָםכְּרְבְּןעוֹלֶה וְיוֹרֵד: יְעַל הֲשָאִים שָׁאָנוּ הַיָּבִים עָלֵיהָםאָשָׁם וַדַּאי וְתָלוּי: יִעַל הֲשָאִים שַׁאָנוּ הַיָּבִים עַלֵּיהָם מַכַּת מַרְדּוּת: And for the sins for which we are liable to the penalty of forty stripes:

And for the sins for which we are liable to the penalty

of death by the hand of heaven:

And for the sins for which we are liable to the penalty of excision and childlessness:

For all these, O God of forgiveness, forgive us, pardon us, grant us remission.

And also for the sins for which we are liable to any of the four death penalties inflicted by the court,stoning, burning, beheading, and strangling; for the violation of positive, or for the violation of negative precepts, whether these latter do or do not admit of a remedy by the subsequent fulfilment of a positive command; for all our sins, whether they be or be not manifest to us. Such sins as are manifest to us, we have already declared and confessed unto thee, while such as are not manifest unto us, are manifest and known unto thee, according to the word that hath been spoken, The secret things belong unto the Lord our God; but the things that are revealed belong unto us and to our children for ever, that we may do all the words of this Law. For thou art the forgiver of Israel and the pardoner of the tribes of Jeshurun in every generation, and beside thee we have no king, who pardoneth and forgiveth.

O my God, before I was formed I was nothing worth, and now that I have been formed I am but as though I had not been formed. Dust am I in my life: how much more so in my death. Behold I am before

יְעַל חֲמָאִים שָׁאָנוּ חַיָּבִים עֲלֵיהָם מַלְקוּת אַרְבְּעִים: יְעַל חֲמָאִים שָׁאָנוּ חַיָּבִים עֲלֵיהָם כָּרֵת וַעֲרִירוּת: יְעַל חֲמָאִים שָׁאָנוּ חַיָּבִים עֲלֵיהָם כָּרֵת וַעֲרִירוּת: לֵנוּ. כַּפֵּר־לֵנוּ:

וְעַל חַשָּאִים שֵׁאָנוּ הַיָּבִים עֲלֵיהֶם אַרְבַּע מִיתוֹת בית דין. סקילָה. שְרֵפָה. הֶרֵנ. וְהֶנֶק. עַל מִאְנַח עשה. ועל־מִצות לא תַעֲשֶׁה. בֵּין שֶׁיֶש־בָּה קוב צַשָּה. וֹבֵין שַׁאָין בָּה קוֹם עֲשָה. אָת־הַגְּלוּיִם לָנוּ וָאָת שֵׁאֵינָם גָּלוּיִם לָנוּ: אָת־הַנְּלוּיִם לָנוּ כִּבְר אָמַרְנוּם לְבָּנֶיְדָּ. וְהוֹדְינוּ לְדְּ עֲלֵיהָם. וְאָת־שָׁאִינְב וְלוּיִם לָנוֹ לְפָנֶוְךְ הֵם גְּלוּיִם וִידוּעִים. כַּדָּבָר שָׁנָאַמֵר הַנִּסִתְּרֹת לַיָּי אָלהִינוּ וְהַנְּנְלֹת לְנִוּ וּלְּבָנֵינוּ עַד־עוֹלֶם. לַעֲשׁוֹת אָת־בָּל־דִּבְרֵי הַתּוֹרֶד הַוֹאת: כִּי אַתָּה סָלְחָן לְיִשְׂרָאֵל וּמָּחָלֶן לְשִׁבְמִי יָשָׁרוּן בְּבֶל דּוֹר וָדוֹר. וּמִבַּלְעָדֶיךּ אֵין לֻנוּ מֶלֶךּ מוחל וסולח אלא אָתָה:

יְאֶּלהָי. עֵר שָׁלּא נוֹצַרְתִּי אָינִי כְדֵי. וְעַרְשְּׁו שָׁנּוֹצַוְרִתִּי בְּאלּוּ לֹא נוֹצַרְתִּי. עָפָּר אֲנִי בְּחַיִּי. כְּל וְחְמֶר בְּמִיתָתִי. זְבֵרִי אֲנִי לְפָנֵוְךּ בִּכְלִי מְבֵא thee like a vessel filled with shame and contusion. O may it be thy will, O Lord my God and God of my fathers, that I may sin no more, and as to the sins I have committed, purge them away in thine abounding compassion though not by means of affliction and sore diseases.

O my God! guard my tongue from evil and my lips from speaking guile; and to such as curse me let my soul be dumb, yea, let my soul be unto all as the dust. Open my heart to thy Law, and let my soul pursue thy commandments. If any design evil against me, speedily make their counsel of none effect, and frustrate their designs. Do it for the sake of thy name, do it for the sake of thy right hand, do it for the sake of thy holiness, do it for the sake of thy Law. In order that thy beloved ones may be delivered, O save with thy right hand, and answer me. Let the words of my mouth and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer. He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel, and say ye, Amen.

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years.

בוּשָׁה וּכִלּמָה. יְהִי רָצוֹן מִלְּפָנֶוְךּ יְיָ אָלהֵי וַאְלהִי אֲבוֹתֵי שָׁלֹּא אָחְטָא עוֹד. וּמֵה שֶׁחְטֵאתִי לְּפָנֶוְךּ מֶרֵקבְּרַחֲמֶיךְ הָרַבִּים. אֲבָל לֹא עַל יְדֵי יִפוּרִים זְּחֲלָיִם רָעִים:

אָלדָי . נְצוֹר לְשׁוֹנִי מִרָע, וּשְׂפְתַי מִדַּב<mark>ֵּר</mark> מָרְמָה. וְלִמָקַלְלַי נַבְּשִׁי תִדּוֹם, וְנַבְּשִׁי, בִּעְבָּר לַכֹּל תִּהְנֶה: פְתַח לִבִּי בְּתוֹרְתֶךְ, וּבְמִצְוֹתֵיךְ תרדוף נפשי. וכל החושבים עַלֵּי רָעָה, מִהַרָה הַפָּר עֲצָתָם, וְכַלְּכֵל מַחִשִׁבוֹתָם. עֲשֵׁה לִמַעַן ישָׁמֶדָּ. עֲשָׁה לִמַעַן יִמִיגָדְּ. עֲשָׁה לִמַעַן קִדְשְּׁתָדְּ. אָשָׁה לָפַעַן תּוֹרָתֶּדְּ. לְפַעַן יִחְלְצוּן וִדִיבִידְּ, הוֹשִׁיעָה וָמִינְדְ וַעַנְגִי: וִהְיוּ לְרָצוֹן אִמְרֵי־פִּר וָהָנְיוֹן לִבִּי לְבָּנֵןךּ וְיָ צוּרִי וִגְאֵלִי: עשֵׁה שָׁלוֹם בָּמָרוֹמֶיו הוּא יַצַשָּה שָׁלוֹם עָלֵינוּ וִעַל בָּל־ ישַׁרָאַל. וִאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָהִי רָצוֹן בְּבְּנְןךּ , וְיָ אֲלֹהֵינוּ גֹאלהֵי אֲבוֹתְוְנוּ, שָׁיִבְּנֶה בַּיִת הַמִּקְדָּשׁ בִּמְהַרָה בְּיִמִינוּ, וְתֵן חָלְקְנוּ בְּתוֹרָתֶךְ: וְשֶׁם לַיָּי מִנְּהָדִּה בִּימִי עוֹלֶם וּכְשָׁנִים צּוְּהַמוֹנִיוֹת: וְעַרְבָּה לַיִּ מִנְּחָתִיְהוֹנִירוּשָׁלַם, כִּימִי עוֹלֶם, וּכְשָׁנִים בַּרְמוֹנִיוֹת:

# ADDITIONAL SERVICE FOR THE DAY OF ATONEMENT

O Lord, open thou my lips, and my mouth shall declare thy praise.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, God of Abraham, God of Isaac, and God of Jacob, the great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, who bestowest lovingkindnesses and possessest all things; who rememberest the pious deeds of the patriarchs, and in love wilt bring a redeemer to their children's children for thy name's sake.

Remember us unto life, O King, who delightest in life, and inscribe us in the book of life, for thine own sake, O living God.

O King, Helper, Savior and Shield. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Shield of Abraham.

Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save.

Thou sustainest the living with lovingkindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy, supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep in the dust. Who is like unto thee Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest, and causest salvation to spring forth?

Who is like unto thee, Father of mercy, who in mercy rememberest thy creatures unto life?

# תפלת מוסף ליום כפור:

אַרֹנָי, שְׂפָתֵי תִּפְתָּח ופִי יַנִּיד תְּהַלֶּתֶךְ:

בְּרוּך אַהָּה וָיָ אָצְלֹהֵינוּ וֵאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. אָלְהֵי אַבְרָּדְם אָלֹהִי וִצְּחָק וֵאלֹהִי וַעֲקֹב. הָאָל הַנְּדוֹל הַנְּבוֹר וְהַנּוֹרָא אֵל עָלְיוֹן נּוֹמֵל חֲסָדִים סוֹבִים קְלוֹנֵה הַכּּל וְזוֹבֵר חַסְהֵי אָבוֹת וּמִבִיא גוֹאֵל לִבְנֵי בְּנִיהֶם לְּמַעַן שְׁמִוֹ בְּאַהַבְּה:

וֹלִנֵינוּ לַחַיִּים. לְמַעְנְּךְ אָׁלְהִים חַיִּים: זָּלָנֵינוּ לַחַיִּים מָלֶּךְ חָפֵּץ בַּחַיִּים. וְכַּתְּבֵנוּ בִּּםפָּר

פָּלֶךְ עוֹנֵר וּמושִׁיעַ וּמָנֵן: בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ מְנֵן אַרְרָהְם: אַתָּה וָּבּוֹר לְעוֹלֶם אָדנְיֹי מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים אַתְּה רַב לְרוֹשִׁיעַ.

מְבַלְבֵל חַיִּים בְּחֶפֶר. מְחֵיֵה מֵתִים בְּרַחֲמִים רַבִּים. סוֹמֵך נוֹפְלִים. וְרוֹפֵּא חוֹלִים וּמִתִּיר אֲסוּרִים וּמְּלַיִם אֲמוּנְתוֹ לִישֵׁנֵי עְּפְּר. מִי כְמְוֹדְּ בַּעַל נְבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְוֹמֶה לְּךְ. מָלֶדְ מֵמִית וּמְחַיֶּה מַצֵל נְבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְוֹמֶה לְךְ. מָלֶדְ מֵמִית וּמְחַיֶּה ישֹּמֶלוֹם יִשׁוּעָה.

מי כָמְוֹדְ אַב דְרַחֲמִים זוֹבֵר יְצוּרָיו לַחַיִּים מי בָמְוֹדְ אַב דְרַחֲמִים : Yea, faithful art thou to quicken the dead. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who quickenest the dead.

Thou art holy, and thy name is holy, and holy beings praise thee daily. (Selah.)

Now, therefore, O Lord our God, impose thine awe upon all thy works, and thy dread upon all that thou hast created, that all works may fear thee and all creatures prostrate themselves before thee, that they may all form a single band to do thy will with a perfect heart, even as we know, O Lord our God, that dominion is thine, strength is in thy hand, and might in thy right hand, and that thy name is to be feared above all that thou hast created.

Give then glory, O Lord, unto thy people, praise to them that fear thee, hope to them that seek thee, and free speech to them that wait for thee, joy to thy land, gladness to thy city, a flourishing horn unto David thy servant, and a clear shining light unto the son of Jesse, thine anointed, speedily in our days.

Then shall the just also see and be glad, and the upright shall exult, and the pious triumphantly rejoice, while iniquity shall close her mouth, and all wickedness shall be wholly consumed like smoke, when thou makest the dominion of arrogance to pass away from the earth.

וָנֶאָמֶן אַתָּה לְהַהֲיוֹת מֵתִים. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה וְיָּ. מְחַיֵּה הַמָּתִים:

אַתָּה כָןרוֹשׁ. וְשִׁמְּךּ כָןרוֹשׁ. וּקְרוֹשִׁים בְּכָל־יוֹם יִםַלֶּלוּךְ פֶּלְּה.

וּבְבֵן תַּן פַּחְדָּדְ וָיָ אֶלֹחֵינוּ עַל כָּל־מַעַשִׂידְ וָאִימָתִדּ עַל בָּל־מַה־שֶּׁבָּרָאתָ וְיִירָאִוּדְ בָּל־ הַבּּעֲשִׁים וְיִשְׁתַהֲוּוּ לְפָנֵיְךְ בָּל־הַבְּרוּאִים. וְיַעֲשוּ בָּלֶם אֲנָדָה אַחַת לַנְשׁוֹת רָצוֹנְךְ בְּלֵבָב שָׁלֵם. בְּמוֹ שִׁיְבִעְנוּ יִיָ אָֻלֹהִינוּ שָׁבִשְּׁלְמָן לְבָּנֵוְדְּ עוֹ בִּיָבִדְּ זּנְבוּרָה בִּימִיגָ דְּ וְשִׁמְדּ נוֹרָא עַל בָּל־מַה־שָּׁבְּרָאתָ:

וּבָבֵן תַּן בָּבוֹר וָיָ לִעַמֵּך תָּהַלֶּה לִירֵאִידְ וִתְקְוָה לְדוֹרָשִׁיךְ וּפִּתְחוֹן פָּה לַמְיַחֲלִים לֶךְ. שִׁמְחַה לְאַרָאָד וְשָׁשוֹן לְעִיהֶד וּצְמִיחַת,קהֶן לְדָוִד עַבְהֶדְ ַנְעָרִיכַת גַר לְבָּן־יִשִׁי מְשִׁיהָךְ בִּמְהַרָה בְּיָמִ<mark>ונוּ:</mark>

וּבָבֵן צַדִּיקִים יִראוּ וִישְׂמָחוּ וִישְׁרִים יַצֵלוווּ נָהָסִידִים בְּרַנָּה נָגְןלוּ. וְעוֹלְתָה תִּקְפֵּץ־פִּיהָ וְבָל־ הָרִשְׁעָה בָּלֶה בְּעָשָׁן הִּבְלֶה. בִּי תַעָבִיר מֵקְשָׁלֵח נָרוֹן מַן־הַאָבִין:

And thou, O Lord, shalt reign, thou alone over all thy works on Mount Zion, the dwelling place of thy glory, and in Jerusalem, thy holy city, as it is written in thy Holy Words, The Lord shall reign for ever, thy God, O Zion, unto all generations. Praise ye the Lord.

Holy art thou, and dreaded is thy name, and there is no God beside thee, as it is written, And the Lord of hosts is exalted in judgment, and the holy God is sanctified in righteousness. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the holy King.

Thou hast chosen us from all peoples, thou hast loved us and taken pleasure in us, and hast exalted us above all tongues; thou hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and hast brought us near unto thy service, O our King, and hast called us by thy great and holy name.

#### On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

And thou hast given us in love, O Lord our God, [this Sabbath day for holiness and rest, and] this Day of Atonement for pardon, forgiveness and atonement, that we may [in love] obtain pardon thereon for all our iniquities; an holy convocation, as a memorial of the departure from Egypt.

But on account of our sins we were exiled from our land, and removed far from our country, and we are unable to fulfil our obligations in thy chosen house, that great and holy temple which was called by thy וָתִמְלוֹךְ אַתָּה וָיָ לְבַהֶּךְ עַל כָּל־מַעַשֵּׁיךְ בִּהַר איון מִשְׁבַן בְּבוֹדֶךְ וּבִירוּשְׁלַיִם עִיר קָרִשֵּׁךְ. בַּבָּתוּב בְּדִבְרֵי קָדָשֶׁדְּ. יִמְלֹדְ יָיָ לְעוֹלָם אָלקוִדְ ציון לדר נדר, הַלֵּלוּיָה:

קַרושׁ אַהָּה וָנוֹרָא שְׁמֶךּ וָאֵין אֵָלְהַ מִבּּלְעָדֵיךּ. בַּבָּתוּב. וַיִּנְבַה יָנָ צְבָאוֹת בַּמִּשְׁפָּט וְהָאֵל הַקְּרוֹשׁ נִקָבשׁ בִּצְרָקָה: בָּרוּךְ אַסָה וָיָ. הַמֶּלֶךְ הַפָּרוֹשׁ: אַהָה בְחַרְּתָנוּ מִבֶּל־הָעַמִּים. אָהַבְתָּ אוֹתָנוּ. וָרָצִיתָ בָּנוּ. וְרוֹמַמְתָּנוּ מִבֶּל הַלְשׁונוֹת. וִקְדִּשְׁתַנוּ

בּמִצוֹתֵיך. וָקַרַבִּתְנוּ מַלְבֵּנוּ לַעֲבוֹדָתֶך. וְשִׁמְדְּ בַּנְדוֹל וָהַקָּרוֹשׁ עָלֵינוּ כָּרָאתָ:

On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

וַתְּמֶּן־לֵנוּ נִיְ אֱלֹהֵינוּ בְּאַהֲבָה אֶת־יוֹם וּהַשְּׁבָּח בּטֶה לַּלְּדָשָׁה וְלִבְּנוּחָה וְאֶת־יוֹם) הַבִּבְּּבְרִים הַנָּוָה לְבְּחָהִילֵּד וְלִסְלִיחָה וּלְכַבְּּרָה וְלִמְחָל־בּוֹ אָת־בָּל־עֵוֹנֹתִינוּ וּבְּצַהַבָּהוּ מָקְרָא קְדֶשׁ וֵבֶר לִיצִיאַת מִצְרֵיִם:

וּמִפָּגִי הַטְּאֵינוּ נָּלִינוּ מֵאַרְאֵנוּ וְנִתְרַהַקְנוּ מֵעַל אַדְמָתֶנוּ,וָאֵיןְאַנְחָנוּיִכוֹלִיםלַעֲשוֹתחובוֹתֵינוּבְבֵיח בַּתִירַתֵּדְ בַבַּיִת הַנְּדוֹל וְהַקְּדוֹשׁ שָׁנִּקְרָא שִׁמְּדְּ

name because of the hand that hath been stretched out against thy sanctuary. May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, merciful King, that thou mayest again in thine abundant compassion have mercy upon us and upon thy sanctuary, and mayest speedily rebuild it and magnify its glory. Our Father, our King, do thou speedily make the glory of thy kingdom manifest upon us; shine forth and exalt thyself upon us in the sight of all living; bring our scattered ones among the nations near unto thee, and gather our dispersed from the ends of the earth. Lead us with exultation unto Zion thy city, and unto Jerusalem the place of thy sanctuary, with everlasting joy; and there we will prepare before thee the offerings that are obligatory for us, the continual offerings according to their order, and the additional offerings according to their enactment; and the additional offerings of [this Sabbath day and this day of Atonement we will prepare and offer unto thee in love according to the precept of thy will, as thou hast prescribed for us in thy Law through the hand of Moses thy servant, by the mouth of thy glory, as it is said:-

[And on the Sabbath day two he-lambs of the first year without blemish, and two-tenth parts of an ephah of fine flour for a meal offering, mingled with oil, and the drink offering thereof; this is the burnt offering of every Sabbath, beside the continual burnt offering and the drink offering thereof.]

And on the tenth day of this seventh month there shall be an holy convocation unto you; and ye shall

עָלֶיו מִפָּגִי הַיָּר שָׁנִשְׁתַּלְּחָה בְּמִקְדָשׁדְּ: יִהִי רְצוֹן מִלְפָנֵוְדּ וְיָ אֶלהֵינוּ וַאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ מֵלֵדְ רַחַמֶן שֶׁתְשׁוּב וּתְרַחֵם עֲלֵוְנוּ וְעַל־מִקְדֶשִׁדְּ בִּרַחַמֵּיְדְ הָרַבִּים וְתִבְגָהְוּ מְהָרָה וּתְנַהֵל כְּבוֹדוֹ: אֶבְינוּ מַלְבֵּנוּי וַּלֵּה בְּבוֹד מַלְכוּתְך עֲלֵינוּ מְהַרָה וְהוֹבֵע וָהַנָּשֵׂא עָלֵינוּ לִעִינֵי כָל־הָי. וַקְרֵב פְּזוּרֵינוּ מְבֵּין הַגּוֹיִם וּנְפּוּצוֹתִינוּ בַּנִם מִיַּרְכְּתִי אֶרֶץ. וַהָבִיאֵנוּ לְצִיוֹן עִירָדְ בְּרָנָה וְלִירוּשֶׁלַיִם בִּית מִקְדָּשִׁדְּ בְּשִׂמְהַת עוֹלֶם. וְשָׁם נַעֲשֶׁה לְפָנֵוְדְ אָת־קָּרְבִּנוֹת חובותינו הְמִידִים בְּסִדְרָם וּמוּסָבִּים בְּהַלְּכֶתָם: וָאָת־מוּסַף יוֹם וֹהַשַּׁבָּת הַנֶּה וָאֶת מוּפַף יוֹם] הַכִּפָּרִים הַוָּה.נַעֲשָׂה וַנַקָּרִיב לָפָּנֵיךְ בִּאַהֲבֶּה כִּמְצְוַת רְצוֹנֵהְ בָּמוֹ שֶׁבָּתַבְתָּ עָלִוְנוּ בָּתוֹרָתָךּ עַל יָדֵי משֶׁה עַבִּדְּךְ מִפִּי כִבוֹהֵךְ כָּאָמוּר:

וּבְיוֹם הַשַּׁבָּת שְׁנִי־כְבָשִׁים בְּנֵי־שָׁנָה הְמִימִם וּשְׁנֵי עָשְׂרֹנִים קֹלֶת מִנְחָה בְּלוּלָה בַשֶּׁמֶן וְנִסְבּוֹ: עֹלֵת שַׁבַּת בְּשַׁבַּתוֹ עַל־עֹלַת הַתְּמִיד וְנִסְבָּה:]

וּבָעָשוֹר לַּחְדָשׁ הַשְּׁבִיעִי דַתָּה מִּקְרָא־קְדָשׁ יָדְנָה לָבֶם וְעִנִּיתָם אָת־נַפְּשׁתִיבָם כְּל־מְלָאכְה afflict your souls, ye shall do no manner of work. And ye shall offer a burnt offering unto the Lord for a sweet savor; one young bullock, one ram, seven helambs of the first year; they shall be unto you without blemish. And their meal offering and their drink offerings as hath been ordained; three-tenth parts of an ephah for each bullock, and two-tenth parts for the ram, and one-tenth part for each lamb, with wine according to the drink offering thereof, and two he-goats wherewith to make atonement, and the two continual offerings according to their enactment.

[They that keep the Sabbath and call it a delight shall rejoice in thy kingdom; the people that hallow the seventh day, even all of them shall be satiated and delighted with thy goodness, seeing that thou didst find pleasure in the seventh day and didst hallow it; thou didst call it the desirable of days, in remembrance of the creation.]

Our God and God of our fathers, pardon our iniquities [on this Sabbath day, and] on this Day of Atonement; blot out our transgressions and our sins, and make them pass away from before thine eyes; as it is said, I, even I, am he that blotteth out thy transgressions for mine own sake; and I will not remember thy sins. And it is said, I have blotted out, as a cloud, thy transgressions, and, as a mist, thy sins: return unto me, for I have redeemed thee. And it is said, For on this day shall atonement be made for you, to cleanse you; from all your sins shall ye be clean before the Lord. [Our God and God of our fathers, accept our rest.] Sanctify us by thy commandments, and grant

לא תַעֲשׁוּ: וְהַקְּרַבְּהָם עֹלָה לַיִי הִיחַ גִּיחְתַּ פַּר בּוְ־בָּכָר אָחָר אַיִל אָחָר בְּבָשִׁים בְּגִי־שָׁנָה שִׁבְעָה הְּמִימִם יִהְיוּ לְכָם: וּמִנְחָתִם וְנִסְבֵּיהָם כִּמְּדְבָּר שְׁלשָׁה עָשְׁרֹנִים לַפָּר. שְׁנִי עָשְׂרֹנִים לְאַיִּל. וְעִשְּׂרוֹן לַבָּבָשׁ. וְיַיִן כְּנִסְכּוֹ וּשְׁנִי שְׁעִירִים לְכַבּּר. וּשְׁנִי תִמִירִים כְּהַלְּכָתָם:

וַיְשְׂמָחוּ בְּמַלְכוּתָךְ שׁוֹמְרֵי שַׁבָּת וְקוֹרְאֵי עְנֶג. עַם מְקַדְּשֵׁי שָׁבִיעִי בְּלֶּם יִשְׂבָּעוּ וְיִהְעַנְּגוּ מִמּוּבֶןדּ. וְהַשְּׁבִיעִי רָאִיתָ בּוֹ וָקדַשְׁתוֹ הֶמָדַת נָמִים אֹתוֹ כָּוָרָאתָ זִכֶּר לְמַצְשֵׁה בְּרֵאשִׁית: אָלהִינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. מְחַל וּ לַעֵּוֹנוֹתִינוּ בִּיוֹם נהשׁבָּת בֹוֶה וּבְיוֹם) הַכִּפְּרִים הַוָּה. מְהֵה וְהַעֲבֵר פְשָׁעִינוּ וְחַמֹּאתִינוּ מִנֶּוְנֶד עִינֶוְדְּ. בָּאָמוּר. אָנֹבִי אָנֹכִי הוּא מֹהֶה פְּשְׁעֶיְךּ לְמַעֲנִי וְהַפּאֹתֶיךּ לֹא־ אָוָבּר: וָגָאָמַר. מָחִיתִי כָעָב פִּשְׁעֵיךּ וְכֵעְגַן הַמֹאֹמֶיךְ שׁוּבָה אָלַי כִּי נְאַלְתִיךְ: וְנָאָמַר. כִּי־ בַיוֹם הַנָּה וְכַפֵּר עֲלֵיכֶם לְשַהֵר אֶּתְכֶם מְכֹּל הַפְּאֹתִיכֶם לְפָנִי יָן תִּשְׁהָרוּ: וּאֶלֹהֵינוּ גֹאלֹהי אֲבוֹתְינוּ ּרָצָה בִּפְּנוּחָתֵּנוּ בַּדְּשֵׁנוּ בִּמִּצְוֹתֶידְּ וְתָן חֶלְבְּוֹנוּ our portion in thy Law; satisfy us with thy goodness, and gladden us with thy salvation; [and let us inherit, O Lord our God, in love and favor, thy holy Sabbath; and may Israel, who hallow thy name, rejoice thereon]; and purify our hearts to serve thee in truth; for thou art the forgiver of Israel and the pardoner of the tribes of Jeshurun in every generation, and beside thee we have no king who pardoneth and forgiveth. Blessed art thou, O Lord, thou King who pardonest and forgivest our iniquities and the iniquities of thy people, the house of Israel, who makest our trespasses to pass away year by year, King over all the earth, who sanctifiest [the Sabbath and] Israel and the day of Atonement.

Accept, O Lord our God, thy people Israel and their prayer; restore the service to the oracle of thy house; receive in love and favor both the fire offerings of Israel and their prayer; and may the service of thy people Israel be ever acceptable unto thee.

And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restorest thy divine presence unto Zion.

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers for ever and ever; thou art the Rock of Congregation in an undertone

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers, the God of all flesh, our Creator and the Creator of all things in the beginning.

בָּתוֹרָתָך. שַׂבְּעֵנִוּ מִמּוּבָך וְשַׂמְּחֵנוּ בִּישׁוּעָתָךּ.

ַנְיִםְּנְתִּילֵנְיּ יִי אֶלְהֵוְינִי בְּאָהָרְ וּבְּרָצוֹן שַׁבַּת לְּנְיּנִי לְעְרְדְּךְ בְּה יִשְׂרָאֵל מְּלַהְינִי שְׁאֶרּוּ וְמִבְּלְעָהָרְ וּמְּהָלֵן לְעִּבְיְּךְ בָּאָמָת. כִּי אַתָּה סָלְחָן לְיִשְׂרָאֵל וּמְחָלֶן לְעִּבְיְּךְ בְּאָמָת. בִּי אַתָּה סָלְחָן לְיִשְׂרָאֵל וּמְחָלֶן לְעִּבְיְּךְ מִוֹם מָלֵוֹי יָי אֶלְהוֹי בְּאַהָר. וּמִבַּלְעָהֶיךְ אִייְן לְנִוּ מָלֶךְ מִוֹם מָלְהוֹי וְיִי אֶלְהוֹי בְּאַבְּיִם וְיִיםְיִּתְּיֹם בְּיִים בְּיִבְיוֹן שַׁבַּת לְּנְיִּוֹ מְלְנִי מָלֶךְ

מוחל וְסוּלְחַ לַעֲוֹנוֹתְינוּ וְלַעֲוֹנוֹת עַמּוֹ בִּית יִשְּׂרָאַל בַּל־הָאָרֶץ מִּלַחָּעוּ בְּבָל־שָׁנָח וְשָׁנָה. מֶלֶךּ עַל בָּל־הָאָרֶץ מִּלַחָּשׁ וּהַשֵּׁבָּת וְוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל וְיוֹם הַכִּפְּרִים: בִּל־הָאָרֶץ מִּלַחָּינוּ בְּעַמְּדּ יִשְׂרָאֵל וּבִתְּפִּלְּתְם.

ּוְהָשִׁב אֶת הָעֲבוֹדָה לִּרְבִיר בִּיתָךּ וִאִשׁי וִשְׂרָאֵל וּתָפִּלְּתָם בְּאַהֲבָה תִכַּבֵל בְּרָצוֹן. וּתִהּי לְרָצוֹן וְמָמִיר עֲבוֹדַת וִשְׂרָאֵל עַבֶּּךּ

אַתָּה יִיָּ. הַפַּּחֲוִיר שְׁכִינָתוֹ לְצִיּוֹן: אַתָּה יִיָּ. הַפַּּחֲוִיר שְׁכִינָתוֹ לְצִיּוֹן:

מוּדִים אֲנַהְנוּ לָךְ מוּדִים אֲנַהְנוּ לָךְ, שְׁאַתָּה הוּא שְׁאַתְּה הוּא וִיְ אֶלהִינוּ וִאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ, אֲלהֵי אֵלהִינוּ וֵאלהִי אֲבוֹתִינוּלְעוֹלְםוְעָד. כָּל־בָּשָׂר.יוֹאָתֵנוּ,יוֹאֵר בְּרֵאשִׁית. our lives, the Shield of our salvation through every generation. We will give thanks unto thee and declare thy praise for our lives which are committed unto thy hand, and for our souls which are in thy charge, and for thy miracles, which are daily with us, and for thy wonders and thy benefits, which are wrought at all times, or

Blessings and thanksgivings be to thy great and holy mame, because thou hast kept us in life and hast preserved us: so mayest thou continue to keep us in life and to preserve us. O gather our exiles to thy holy courts to observe thy statutes, to do thy will, and to serve thee with a perfect heart; seeing that we give thanks unto thee. Blessed be the God to whom thanksgivings are due.

are wrought at all times, evening, morn and noon. O thou who art all-good, whose mercies fail not; thou, merciful Being, whose lovingkindnesses never cease, we have ever hoped in thee.

we have ever hoped in thec.

For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be continually blessed and exalted for ever and ever.

O inscribe all the children of thy covenant for a happy life.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth, O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is All-good, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks.

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

Our God and God of our fathers. bless us with the

בָּרָכוֹת וְהוֹדָאוֹת לְשִׁמְךְ הַנְּרוֹל צור חַיִּונוּ בְּגון יִשְׁעֵנוּ וָבַקָּרוֹשׁ. עַל שֶׁהֶחֶיִיתָנוּ וְקִיַּמְתַנוּ<mark>.</mark> אַתָּה הוּא לְדוֹר בן תַּחַיֵּנְוּ וּתְבַוְיָבוְנוּ וְתָאָסוֹף וְדוֹר. נוֹנֶה לְד נָּלְיוֹתִינוּ לְחַצְרֹת קַרְשֶׁךְּ, לִשְׁמֹר וּנְּםַפֵּר תִּהַלְּתֶךְ עַל חָקִיךּ , וְלַעֲשׁוֹת רָצֶנְךּ, וּלְעַבְיִּדְ חַיֵּוֹנוּ בַמְּסוּרִים בְּלַבָב שָׁלֵם, עַל שָׁאֲנַחְנוּ מוֹדִים לָדְּיּ בָּרוּדְ אֵל הַהוֹדָאוֹת: בְּוָהֶךְ וְעַל נִשְׁמוֹתִינוּ הַפְּקוּדוֹת לֶךְ, וְעַל נָפֶּיךְ שָׁבְּכְל־יוֹם עִבְּּוֹנוֹ וְעַל וָבְּלְאוֹתֶיךִ וְמוֹבוֹתֶיךִ שֶּׁבְּכָל־צֵת עָרֶב וַבְּרֵּרְ <mark>וְצָהָר</mark>ָיִם. הַפוֹב בִּי לֹא־כָלוּ רַחֲמֶוְדְּ. וְהַמְּרַהֵם

בי לא־תַמוּ הַסְהֵיךּ מִעוֹלָם קוּינוּ לְדְּ:

וְעַלֹּ־בֶּלֶם יִתְבָּרֵךְ וְיִתְרוֹמֵם שִׁמְךְ מַלְבֵּנוּ תְּמִיד לעולם נעד:

וּכְתוֹב לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים כָּל־בְּנִי בְרִיתֵךְ:

וָכֹל הַחַיִּים יוֹדְוּךְ פֶּלָה. וִיהַלְלוּ אֶת־שִׁמְךְּ ָבָּאָמֶת. דָאָל יְשׁוּעָתֵנוּ וְעָזְרָתֵנוּ מֶלֶה. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּה וְיָ. הַמוֹב שִׁמְד וּלְד נָאָה לְהוֹדוֹת:

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:—

אָלהֵינוּ ואלהי אַבוֹתִינוּ. בָּרָכֵנוּ בַּבַּרָכָה הַמְשְׁלֶשְׁת

three-fold blessing of thy Law written by the hand of Moses thy servant, which was spoken by Aaron and his sons, the priests, thy holy people, as it is said, The Lord bless thee, and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

Grant peace, welfare, blessing, grace, lovingkindness and mercy unto us and unto all Israel, thy people. Bless us, O our Father, even all of us together, with the light of thy countenance; for by the light of thy countenance thou hast given us, O Lord our God, the Law of life, lovingkindness and righteousness, blessing, mercy, life and peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and in every hour with thy peace.

In the book of life, blessing, peace and good sustenance may we be remembered and inscribed before thee, we and all thy people the house of Israel, for a happy life and for peace. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest peace.

### Our God and God of our fathers,

Let our prayer come before thee; hide not thyself from our supplication, for we are not arrogant and stiff-necked, that we should say before thee, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, we are righteous and have not sinned; but verily, we have sinned. בַּתוֹרָה. הַבְּתוּבָה עַל יְהֵי משֶׁה עַבְּהֶךָּ. הָאֲמוּרָה מִפִּי אַהַרֹן וּבָנָיו כּוְדַנִים. עַם קְרוֹשֶׁךְ בָּאָמוּר. וְבָרֶכְךְ וְיִ וְיִשְׁמְרֶךְ: יָאָר ְיִי פָּנִיו אַלֶּוְךּ וִידְעָּרְבָ: יִשְׂא וְיִ פָּנִיו אַלֶּוּךְ וְיְשִׁם לְּךְ שַׁלוֹם:

שִׁים שֶׁלוֹם מוֹבָה וּבְרָבָה חַיִּים חָן וָחָמָד וְרַחֲמִים עָלֵינוּ וִעַל כָּל וִשְׂרָאֵל עַמֵּךְ. בַּרַבִנוּ אָבִינוּ בְּלְנוּ בָאַחָד בָּאוֹר פָּנֵוְדָּ. כִּי בָאוֹר פָּנֵיְדְ נְתַתְּ לְּנוּ וְיָ אֶלהֵינוּ תּוֹרַת חַיִּים וְאַהֲבַת הָמֶד וּצְדָקָה וּבָרְכָה וָרַהָּמִים וְהַיִּים וְשָׁלוֹם. וְמוֹב בְּעִיגֶוְךְּ לְבְרֵךְּ אֶת־ עַמְּדְ יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּכָל־אֵת וּבְכַל־שַׁעָה בִּשִּׁלוּמִדְּ: בָּמֵבֶר חַיִּים בְּרָכָה וְשָׁלוֹם וּפַרְנָסָה מוֹכָה <mark>וְזְבֵּר</mark> וִנֶבֶתֵב לְפַנֵּןךּ אֲנַחֲנוּ וְבָל־עַמְּדְ בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים וּלְשֶׁלוֹם. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. עוֹשֵׂה הַשְּׁלוֹם:

אַלהַינוּ וַאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ.

תָבא לְפָנֶיך הְפִּלֶתִנוּ וְאַל תִּתְעַלֵּם מִתְּחִנְּתֵנוּ. שָׁאָין אֲנַחָנוּ עַזִּי בָּנִים וּקְשֵׁי עוֹכֶף לוֹמֵר לְבָּנֶןדְ

יָיָ אֵלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ צַדִּיקִים אֲנַחֲנוּ וְלֹא בַּקְאַנוּ הָבָל אַנַחְנוּ חָפָאנוּ: We have trespassed, we have been faithless, we have robbed, we have spoken basely, we have committed iniquity, we have wrought unrighteousness, we have been presumptuous, we have done violence, we have forged lies, we have counselled evil, we have spoken falsely, we have scoffed, we have revolted, we have blasphemed, we have been rebellious, we have acted perversely, we have transgressed, we have persecuted, we have been stiff-necked, we have done wickedly, we have corrupted ourselves, we have committed abomination, we have gone astray, and we have led astray.

We have turned aside from thy commandments and good judgments, and it hath profited us nought. But thou art righteous in all that is come upon us; for thou hast acted truthfully, but we have wrought unrighteousness.

What shall we say before thee, O thou who dwellest on high, and what shall we recount unto thee, thou who abidest in the heavens? dost thou not know all things, both the hidden and the revealed?

Thou knowest the secrets of eternity and the most hidden mysteries of all living. Thou searchest the innermost recesses, and triest the reins and the heart. Nought is concealed from thee, or hidden from thine eyes.

May it then be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, to forgive us for all our sins, to pardon us for all our iniquities, and to grant us remission for all our transgressions.

אָשַׁמְנוּ. בָּגַדְנוּ. גַּוֹלְנוּ. דָבַּרְנוּ רִפִּי. הָאָוִינוּ וָהַרְשַׁעְנוּ. וַדְנוּ. חָבַּוֹף. מְבַּוֹלֵנוּ שָׁבֶּוֹר. יָעַבְּנוּ בע בּזַבְנוּ בֹּאָנוּ בְּבַוְרוּ נִאַאָנוּ סְבַוְרוּ עְוִינוּ פַשַעְנִוּ צָבַרְרנוּ הַלִשִּׁינוּ עְבֶׁרָ רַשַּׁעְנוּ שָׁבַוְרנוּ הַשְּׁתְנוּ הַעַבְנוּ. תַעִינוּ. תִעְּתָענוּ:

םְרָנוּ מִמִּצְוֹתֵיךּ וּמִמִּשְׁבְּמֵיךְ הַמּוֹבִים וְלֹא שְׁוָו לָנוּ: וְאַתָּה צַדִּיק עַל בָּל־הַבָּא עָלִינוּ. בִּי אָמֶוֹ עָשִׂיתָ וַאֲנַחֶנוּ הִרְשָׁעְנוּ:

מַה־נֹאמַר לְפָנֶוְךְ יוֹשֵׁב מָרוֹם. וּמַה־נְסַפֵּו לְבָנִוְךּ שׁוֹבֵן שְׁחָקִים. הַלֹא בְּל־הַנֶּסְתְּרוֹו וָהַנְּנְלוֹת אַתָּה יוֹהֵעֵ:

אַהָה יוֹבֶעַ רָנִי עוֹלָם. וְתַעֲלוּמוֹת סִתְּבֵי כָל־חָי אַתָּה חוֹפֵשׁ כָּל חַדְרֵי בְמֶן וּבוֹחֵן כְּלְיוֹת וָלֵב אין דַּבָּר נִעְלַם מִּמֶּדְ. וְאֵין נִסְתַּר מִנֶּוְנֶד עֵינֶוְד

וּבְבֵן וְהִי רָצוֹן מִלְפָּגֶוְדְּ וְיָ אֶלהֵינוּ וִאלה אָבוֹתֵינוּ. שָׁתִּסְלַח־לָנִוֹ עַלֹ כָּל הַפּאֹתִינוּ. וִתְּמְחֵל לָנוּ עַל בָּל עֲזֹנוֹתִינוּ. וּתְבַפֶּר־לֻנוּ עַל בָּל בְּשְׁ<mark>עִינוּ</mark>

For the sin which we have committed before thee under compulsion, or of our own will;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee in hardening of the heart:

For the sin which we have committed before thee unknowingly;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee with utterance of the lips:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by unchastity;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee openly and secretly:

For the sin which we have committed before thee knowingly and deceitfully:

And for the sin which we have committed before thee in speech:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by wronging our neighbor;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by the sinful meditating of the heart:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by association with impurity;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by confession with the mouth alone:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by despising parents and teachers;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee in presumption or in error:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by violence;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by the profanation of the divine Name:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by unclean lips;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by folly of the mouth:

על חַמָּא שִׁחְמָאנוּ לְפָּגוְךְ בִּאְנִם וּבִרָצון: נְעַל חַמָא שָׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֶוְדְּ בְּאִמוּץ הַלֵּב: עַל הַמָּא שֶׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָנֵיךְ בִּבְלִי דָעַת: וָעַל הָמָא שָׁהָמָאנוּ לְפָנֵיןדּ בְּבִמוּי שְׁפָּתָיִם: עַל הַמָּא שֶׁחְמָאנוּ לְפָנֵיךְ בְּנִלוּי עֲרָיוֹת: יַעַל הַאָא שֶׁהְאָאנוּ לְפָנֵיךְ בַּנְּלוּי וּבַפְּתֵר: עַל הַטָּא שֵׁהְטָאנוּ לְפָנֵיןךּ בְּדַעַת וּבְמִּרְמֶה: וָעַל חָמָא שֶׁחְמָאנוּ לְפָנֵיןךּ בִּדְבוּר פֵּה: על הַמָּא שֶׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָּנֶיךְ בְּהוֹנָאַת הַעַ: יַעַל הַמָּא שָׁהָמָאנוּ לְפָנֵיןדּ בְּהַרְהוֹר הַלֵּב: צַל הַמָּא שֶׁחְמָאנוּ לְפָּנֵיך בִּוְעִידַת וְנוּת: וָעַל הַמָּא שֶׁחְמָאנוּ לְפָנֶוְךְ בְּוִדוּי פֶּח: עַל הַמָּא שֵׁהָמָאנוּ לִפָּנֵיןדּ בְּוַלְזוּל הוֹרִים וּמוֹרִים: יָעַל חַמָּא שֶׁחָמָאנוּ לְבָנֶיְךְּ בְּוָרוֹן וּבִשְׁנְנָה: עַל הַמָּא שֵׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָנֵוְדְּ בְּהְנֵׁקְ נְד: וְעַל הַמָּא שָׁהָמָאנוּ לְפָנֵוְךְ בְּחָלוּל הַשֵּׁם: על הַמָּא שֶׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָּנֵיךְ בְּמָמְאַת שְׁפְּתְיִם: וָעַל הַמָּא שֶׁהָמָאנוּ לְפָנֶיְךּ בְּטִבְּשׁוּת בֵּה:

- For the sin which we have committed before thee by the evil inclination;
- And for the sin which we have committed before thee wittingly or unwittingly:
  - For all these, O God of forgiveness, forgive us, pardon us, grant us remission.
- For the sin which we have committed before thee by denying and lying;
- And for the sin which we have committed before thee by the taking of bribes:
- For the sin which we have committed before thee by scoffing:
- And for the sin which we have committed before thee by slander:
- For the sin which we have committed before thee in business;
- And for the sin which we have committed before thee in eating and drinking:
- For the sin which we have committed before thee by usury and interest;
- And for the sin which we have committed before thee by the stretched forth neck of pride:
- For the sin which we have committed before thee by the conversation of our lips;
- And for the sin which we have committed before thee with wanton looks:
- For the sin which we have committed before thee with haughty eyes;
- And for the sin which we have committed before thee by effrontery:
  - For all these, O God of forgiveness, forgiveness, pardon us, grant us remission.

על הָאָא שָׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָּנִיְךְ בְּוֹצְר הָרָע: יְעַל הַאָא שָׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנִיְךְ בִּיוֹדְעִיםוּבְלאיוֹדְעִים: אָלוֹהַ סְלִיחוֹת סְלַח־לְנוּ. מְחַלֹּ"

לְנוּ. בַבֶּר־לְנוּ:

יַעַל הַמָּא שֶׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָנֵיְךְ בִּלְשׁוּן הָרָע: יַעֵל הַמָּא שֶׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָנִיְךְ בְּלָצוֹן: יַעַל הַמָּא שֶׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָנִיְךְ בְּלָצוֹן: יַעַל הַמָּא שֶׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָנֵיְךְ בְּלָשׁוּן הָרָע:

ַעַל הַמָּא שֶׁחְמָאנוּ לְפָּנֶיְךּ בְּמַשְּׂא וּבְמַתְּן: וְעַל הַמָּא שֶׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֶיְךּ בְּמַאֲכָל וּבְמִּתְּוּ:

ַעַל הַמָּא שֶׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֶוְךּ בִּנְשֶׁךְ וּבְמַרְבִּית: וְעַל הַמָּא שֶׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֶוְךְ בִּנְשִׂיֵת נְּרוֹן:

עַל הַמָּא שֶׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֵוְדְּ בְּשִׂים שִּׁבְּתוֹתְינוּ: וְעַל הַמָּא שֶׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֵוְדְּ בְּשִׂקוּר עֲיִן:

ַעַל הַמָּא שֶׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָּנֶוְךּ בְּעֵינֵוְם רָמוֹת: וְעַל הַמְּא שֶׁהְמָאנוּ לְפָנֶוְךּ בְּעַזּוּת מָצַח: וְעַל בְּלָם אֱלִוֹהַ סָלִיחוֹת סִלַח-לָנוּ. מִחַל-

יני דָּיִּייִידִּידְיִייִּיּיְיִיּיִּיּ לָנִוּ, כַּפֵּר־לָנִוּ: For the sin which we have committed before thee by breaking off the yoke of thy commandments;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by contentiousness:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by

ensnaring our neighbor;
And for the sin which we have committed before thee

by envy:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by levity;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by being stiff-necked:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by

running to do evil;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by tale-bearing:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by

vain oaths;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee by causeless hatred:

For the sin which we have committed before thee by

breach of trust;

And for the sin which we have committed before thee with confusion of mind:

For all these, O God of forgiveness, forgive us pardon us, grant us remission.

And also for the sins for which we owe a burnt offering:

And for the sins for which we owe a sin offering:

And for the sins for which we owe an offering, varying according to our means:

And for the sins for which we owe an offering, whether for certain or for doubtful trespass.

And for the sins for which we are liable to the penalty of chastisement:

תל הַמָּא שָׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֶוְךְּ בִּכְּלוּת ראש: יַעַל הַמָּא שָׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֶוְךְּ בִּצְרוּת עֵין: יַעַל הַמָּא שֶׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֶוְךְ בִּצְרוּת עֵין: יַעַל הַמָּא שֶׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֶוְךְ בִּצְרוּת עֵין: יַעַל הַמָּא שֶׁחָמָאנוּ לְפָנֶוְךְ בִּבְּלוּת ראש:

**וְעַל** הַמְא שֶׁהָמָאנוּ לְפָּנִיןדּ בְּכַוְשִׁיוּת עְׂהָף: על הַמְא שֶׁהָמָאנוּ לְפָּנָיןדּ בְּרִיצַת רַנְלַיִם לְהָרַ**ע:** וִעַל הָמָא שִׁהָמָאנוּ לִפָּנִיןד בְּרִכִילוּת:

ַעַל הַמָּא שֶׁחְמָאנוּ לְפָנֶיךְ בִּשְׁבְוּעַת שְׁוָא: יַעַל הַמָּא שֶׁחְמָאנוּ לְפָנֶיךְ בִּשִּׂנְאַת חִנָּם:

ַנַעַל חַמָּא שֶׁחְמָאנוּ לְפָנֵוְךְ בִּתִּמְהוּן לֵבֶב: עַל חַמָּא שֶׁחְמָאנוּ לְפָנֵוְךְ בִּתְשִׁיּמֶת יָר:

יַבְּלֵב בְּלָם אֱלְוֹהַ סְלִיחוֹת סְלֵח־לְנוּ. מְחַל־ לֵנוּ. בַּפָּר־לַנוּ:

ַּוְעַל הֲטָאִים שָׁאָנוּ הַיָּבִים עֲלֵיהֶם עוּלָה: וְעַל הֲטָאִים שָׁאָנוּ הַיָּבִים עֲלֵיהֶם קּבְּןעוּלֵה וְיוּרֵד: וְעַל הֲטָאִים שָׁאָנוּ הַיָּבִים עֲלֵיהֶם קְּבְּןעוּלֵה וְיוּרֵד: וְעַל הֲטָאִים שָׁאָנוּ הַיָּבִים עֲלֵיהֶם מַכַּת מִרְּהוּת: וְעַל הֲטָאִים שָׁאָנוּ הַיָּבִים עֲלֵיהֶם מַכַּת מִרְהוּת: And for the sins for which we are liable to the penalty of forty stripes:

And for the sins for which we are liable to the penalty of death by the hand of heaven:

And for the sins for which we are liable to the penalty of excision and childlessness:

For all these, O God of forgiveness, forgive us, pardon us, grant us remission;

And also for the sins for which we are liable to any of the four death penalties inflicted by the court, stoning, burning, beheading, and strangling; for the violation of positive, or for the violation of negative precepts, whether these latter do or do not admit of a remedy by the subsequent fulfilment of a positive command; for all our sins, whether they be or be not manifest to us. Such sins as are manifest to us, we have already declared and confessed unto thee, while such as are not manifest unto us, are manifest and known unto thee, according to the word that hath been spoken, The secret things belong unto the Lord our God; but the things that are revealed belong unto us and to our children for ever, that we may do all the words of this Law. For thou art the forgiver of Israel and the pardoner of the tribes of Jeshurun in every generation, and beside thee we have no king, who pardoneth and forgiveth.

O my God, before I was formed I was nothing worth, and now that I have been formed I am but as shough I had not been formed. Dust am I in my life: how much more so in my death. Behold I am before thee like a vessel filled with shame and confusion.

וְעַל הַטָּאִים שָׁאָנוּ הַיָּבִים עָלִיהֵם מַלְקוּת אַרְבָּעִים: וַעַל הַפָּאִים שָּׁאָנוּ הַנְּבִים עֲלֵיהָם מִיתָה בִּיהִי שְׁמְוִם: ועל חַשָּאִים שִׁאָנוּ הַיָּבִים עַלֵּיהֵם בְּרֵת וַעַרִירוּת: וְעַל בְּלָם אֱלוּהַ סְלִיחוֹת סְלַח־לְנוּ. מְחַל־ לָנוּ. בַפִּר־לַנוּ:

וְעַל הַטָּאִים שֵׁאָנוּ הַיָּבִים עַלֵּיהֵם אַרְבַּע מִיתוֹת ָבֵּית דִּיֹן. סָקִילְה. שְׂרָפָּה. הֵבֶנ. וְהֵנֵק. עַל מִצְוַת צַשָּה. וַעַל־מִצְוַת לֹא תַעֲשָה. בֵּין שֶׁיָשׁ־בָּה קום עשה. ובין שָאין בָה קום עֲשַה. אֶת־הַנְּלוֹיִם לָנוּ וָאָת שֵאֵינֶם נְלוּיִם לָנוּ: אָת־הַנְּלוּיִם לָנוּ כְּבֶר אָמַרְנוּם לְפָנֵןדּ. וְהוֹדִינוּ לְדְּ עֲלֵיהָם. וָאֵת־שָׁאִינָם גָּלוּיִם לָנוּ לְפָנֵיך הם גְלוּיִם וִידוּעִים. בַּדַבָּר שָׁנָאָפֵר הַנִּסְהָרת לַיָּי אָלהֵינוּ וְהַנְּנְלֹת לָנוּ יּלְבְבָוִינוּ עַד־עוֹלְם. לַעֲשׁוֹת אַת־בֶּל־יְּבְרֵי הַתּוֹרְה הַזֹאת: כִּי אַתְּה סֶלְהַן לְיִשְׁרָאֵל וּמָחָלָן לְשִׁבְמִי יִשֶׁרוּן בִּבֶּל דוֹר וָדוֹר. וֹמִבֵּלְעָהֶיךְ אִין לֵנוּ מֶלֶךְ מוחל וְסוֹלֵחַ אֵלָא אָתָה:

אַלהָי. עַד שׁלֹא נוצַרְתִּי אִינִי כְדֵי. וְעַבְשְׁוּ שָׁנוֹצְרָתִי בָּאָלוּ לֹא נוּצְרָתִי. עָפָר אֲנִי בְּחַיִּי. כַל נָרְוֹמֵר בְּמִיתָתִי . דָּתֵי אֲנִי לְפָנֵוֶךְ בִּכְלִי מָלֵא

O may it be thy will, O Lord my God and God of my fathers, that I may sin no more, and as to the sins I have committed, purge them away in thine abounding compassion though not by means of affliction and sore diseases.

O my God! guard my tongue from evil and my lips from speaking guile; and to such as curse me let my soul be dumb, yea, let my soul be unto all as the dust. Open my heart to thy Law, and let my soul pursue thy commandments. If any design evil against me, speedily make their counsel of none effect, and frustrate their designs. Do it for the sake of thy name, do it for the sake of thy right hand, do it for the sake of thy holiness, do it for the sake of thy Law. In order that thy beloved ones may be delivered, O save with thy right hand, and answer me. Let the words of my mouth and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer. He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel, and say ve. Amen.

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days. and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years.

For the Blessing of the Priests when the Day of Atonement falls on a week-day, see pp. 347-348

בוּשָׁה וּכֶלְמָה, יָהִי רָצוֹן מִלְפָּגֵוְדְ יִיָ אֵלהִי וַאּלהֵי אַבוֹתַי שִׁלֹא אָחִטָא עוֹד. וּמַה שֶׁחְטָאתִי לְפָּנֵיךְ מָרַק בְּרַהָּמֶּיך דְרַבִּים. אֲבָל לֹא עַל יְדֵי יִפּוּרִים נחליים רעים:

אָלדָי . נְצוֹר לְשוֹנִי מִרְע, וּשִׂפָּתִי מִדַּבֵּר מָרְמָה. וְלִמָקַלְלַי נַפְשִׁי תִדּוֹם, וְנַפְשִׁי, בִּעְפָּר לַכֹּל תַּהָוָה: פִּתַח לִבִּי בְּתוֹרָתֵךְ, וּבְמִצְוֹתֵיךְ <mark>תרדור נ</mark>פשי. וכל החושבים עלי רעה, מהרה הָפֶּר עֲצְתָם, וְכַּןלְבֵל מַחִשִׁבוֹתָם, עֲשֵׁה לִמַעַן שָׁמֶדָ. עֲשָׁה לִמַעַן יִמִינֶדְ. עֲשָׁה לָמַעַן קְדְשְּׁתָדְּ. עשה לפען תורָתֶד. לְפַעוֹ יִחָלְצוּן יִדיבֶיְדּ. הוֹשִׁיעָה וָמִינְדּ וַעַנְגִי: יִהְיוּ לְרָצון אִמִּרִי־פִּי וָהָגְיוֹן לְבִּי לְפָנֵןךּ יִיָּ צוּרִי וִנְאֲלִי: עשָׁה שָׁלוֹם בָּמָרוֹמָיו הוּא יַנְשָׁה שָׁלוֹם עָלֵינוּ וִעַל בָּל־ ישראל. ואמרו אמן:

יָהי רָצוֹן לְפָנֶוְךּ , יָנְ אֶלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ, שֶׁיִבְּנֶ<mark>ה</mark> בִּית הַמִּקְרָשׁ בִּמְהַרָה בְּיָמִינוּ, וְתֵּן חָלְקְנוּ בְּתוֹרָתֶךְ: וְשְׁ<mark>ם</mark> <mark>ַנַעַבַּרָךְ בִּיָרָאָה, כִּימִי עוֹלֶם וּרְשָׁנִים בַּרְמוֹנִיוֹת: וְעָרְבָה</mark> ַלַיֵי מָנָחַת יָהוּדָה וִירוּשֵׁלֶם, כִּימֵי עוֹלֶם, וּכִשָׁנִים בֻּדְמוֹנִיוֹת: For the Blessing of the Priests when the Day of Atonement falls on a week-day, see pp. 347-348.

## AFTERNOON SERVICE FOR THE DAY OF ATONEMENT

For the Amidah, see p. 377

# CONCLUSION SERVICE FOR THE DAY OF ATONEMENT

"Happy are they," etc., "Ard a redeemer," etc., and "Kaddish" pp 250-254.

O Lord, open thou my lips, and my mouth shall declare thy praise.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, God of Abraham God of Isaac, and God of Jacob, the great, mighty and revered God, the most high God, who bestowest lovingkindnesses, and possessest all things; who rememberest the pious deeds of the patriarchs, and in love wilt bring a redeemer to their children's children for thy name's sake.

Remember us unto life, O King, who delightest in life, and seal us in the book of life, for thine own sake, O living God.

O King, Helper, Savior and Shield. Blessed art thou, O Lord, the Shie'd of Abraham.

Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save.

Thou sustainest the living with lovingkindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy, supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest

### תפלת מנחה ליום כפור:

For the Amidah see p. 377.

### תפלת נעילה:

For אַשְׁרֵי see pp. 250-254 מָצִי קְרִישׁ and דָצִי קּרָי see pp. 250-254

אָרנָי, שְׂפָתַי תִּפְתָּח וּפִי יַנִּיד תְּהַלֶּתֶךְ:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה יָיָ אָלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. אָלהֵי אָבְרָהָם אָלהֵי יִצְּחָק וֵאלהֵי יַצְלְב. הָאָל הַנְּדוֹל הַנְּבוֹר וְהַנּוּרָא אֵל עֶלְיוֹן נּוֹמֵל חֲסְׂדִים טוֹבִים יְקוֹנֵה הַכֹּל וְזוֹכֵר חַסְהֵי אָבוֹת וּמֵבִיא נוֹאֵל לִבְנִי בְנִיהֶם לְמַעַן שְׁמוֹ בְּאַהְבָה:

זְּכְרֵנוּ לַחַיִּים מֶּלֶךְ חָפֵּץ בַּחַיִּים. וְחָתְמֵנוּ בְּחֵפֶּר הַחַיִּים. לְמַעַנְךְ אָלהִים חַיִּים:

אָתֶר וּמוּשִׁיעַ וּפְגּן:בְּרוּךְ אַתָּהוְיָ מָגּן אַרְרָהְם: אַתְּהְ נָבּוֹר לְעוֹלָם אֲדֹנִי. מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים אַתְּה

רב לְהוֹשְׁיעַ.

מְבַּלְבֵּל חַיִּים בְּחֶפֶר. מְחַיִּה מֵתִים בְּרַחֲמִים רַבִּים. סוֹמֵך נוֹפְלִים. וְרוֹבֵּא חוֹלִים וּמַתִּיר the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep in the dust. Who is like unto thee, Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest, and causest salvation to spring forth?

Who is like unto thee, Father of mercy, who in mercy rememberest thy creatures unto life?

Yea, faithful art thou to quicken the dead. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who quickenest the dead.

Thou art holy, and thy name is holy, and holy beings praise thee daily. (Selah.)

Now, therefore, O Lord our God, impose thine awe upon all thy works, and thy dread upon all that thou hast created, that all works may fear thee and all creatures prostrate themselves before thee, that they may all form a single band to do thy will with a perfect heart, even as we know, O Lord our God, that dominion is thine, strength is in thy hand, and might in thy right hand, and that thy name is to be feared above all that thou hast created.

Give then glory, O Lord, unto thy people, praise to them that fear thee, hope to them that seek thee, and free speech to them that wait for thee, joy to thy land, gladness to thy city, a flourishing horn unto David thy tervant, and a clear shining light unto the son of Jesse, thine anointed, speedily in our days. אָםוּרִים וּמְלַוָּם אָמוּנָתוֹ לִישִׁנִי עְבָּר. מִי בַמְוּך בַעַל נְבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְּוֹמֶה לְּדְּ. מֶלֶדְ מֵמִית וּמְחַיֵה וּמַצִּמִיהַ יִשׁוּעָה.

מִי בָמְוֹךְ אַב דְרַהֲמִים ווֹבֵר וְצוּרָיו לַחַיִּים וּנַבַהְמָמִם:

וָנֵאָכֶן אַתָּה לְהַחֲיוּוֹז מֵתִים. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. מְהַיָּה הַמַּתִים:

אַתְּה כָּרוֹשׁ. וְשִׁמְּךְ גְּיִרוֹשׁ. וּלְרוֹשִׁים בְּכֶל־יוֹם יַהַלְלוּךְ מֵלְה.

וּבְבון תון פַּחְדָּדְ וָיָ אָלהֵינוּ עַל בָּל־מַעֲשֶׂידְ וָאִימָתִדּ עַל בָּל־מַה־שֶּׁבְּרָאתָ . וְיִירָאִוּדְ בָּל־ הַמַּעֲשִים וְיִשְׁתַּחֲוּוּ לִפָּנִיךְ כָּל־הַבִּרוּאִים. וִיעֲשוּ כָלָם אָנָדָה אַחַת לַעֲשׁוֹת רְצוֹנִדְ בִּלֵבֶב שַׁלֵם. בְּמוֹ שֵׁיָבַעְנוּ וָיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ שֶׁהַשַּׁלְמֵן לִפְנֵוְדְ עוֹ בִיַרִדְ וּנְבוּרָה בִּימִיגָ דְּ וְשִׁמְדְּ נוֹרָא עַל כָּל־מַד־שַׁבָּרָאתִ: וּבָבֵן תִּן בָּבוֹר יָנָ לְעַמָּן תְּהַלָּה לִירָאָיף וְתִּכְוְהַ

לְרוֹרָשֶׁיךְ וּפִּתְחוֹן פָּה לַמְיַחֲלִים לֶךְ. שִׁמְחַה לְאַרַגִּדְ וִשְּׂשׁוֹן לְעִיהֵדְ וּצְמִיחַת ַכְּרֵן לְדָוִד עַבְהֵדְ וַצָרִיכַת גַר לְבָן־יָשֵׁי מְשִׁיחָךְ בִּמְהַרֶּה בְּיָמֵינוּ: Then shall the just also see and be glad, and the upright shall exult, and the pious triumphantly rejoice, while iniquity shall close her mouth, and all wickedness shall be wholly consumed like smoke, when thou makest the dominion of arrogance to pass away from the earth.

And thou, O Lord, shalt reign, thou alone over all thy works on Mount Zion, the dwelling place of thy glory, and in Jerusalem, thy holy city, as it is written in thy Holy Words, The Lord shall reign for ever, thy God, O Zion, unto all generations. Praise ye the Lord.

Holy art thou, and dreaded is thy name, and there is no God beside thee, as it is written, And the Lord of hosts is exalted in judgment, and the holy God is sanctified in righteousness. Blessed art thou, O Lord the holy King.

Thou hast chosen us from all peoples, thou hast loved us and taken pleasure in us, and hast exalted us above all tongues; thou hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and brought us near unto thy service, O our King, and hast called us by thy great and holy name.

#### On Sabbath add the words in brackets.

And thou hast given us in love, O Lord our God [this Sabbath day for holiness and rest, and] this Day of Atonement for pardon, forgiveness, and atonement, that we may [in love] obtain pardon thereon for all our iniquities; an holy convocation. as a memorial of the departure from Egypt.

וּבָבָן צַדִּילִים יִרָאוּ וִישִׂמְחוּ וִישָׁרִים יַעֵּלוֹזוּ וַהָסִידִים בִּרְנָה יָגְוְלוּ. וְעוֹלְרֶה תִּקְפֶּץ־בִּידָ וְכֶל־ הָרְשָׁעָה בָּלָה בְּעָשָׁן תִּבְלֶה. בִּי תַעֲבִיר מֶּמְשָׁלֵת וַדוֹן מִן־הַאַרֵץ:

וָתִמְלוֹךְ אַתָּה וָיָ לְבַדֶּךְ עַל בָּל־מֵעַשֵּׁיךְּ בִּהַר איון מִשְׁבַן בְּבוֹדֶךְ וּבִירוּשְׁלַיִם עִיר כָּוְדִשִׁךְּ בַּבָּתוּב בִּדִבְרֵי קָדִשִׁךְ. וִמְלֹדְ יִי לְעוֹלָם אֵלחַוִדְּ איון לְדֹר וְדֹר. הַלֵּלוּיָה:

קָרוֹשׁ אַהָּה וְנוֹרָא שְׁמֶךּ וְאֵין אֵלְהַ מִבַּלְעָבִידְּ, בַּבָּתוּב. וַיִּגְבַה יָנָ צְבָאוֹת בַּמִּשְׁפָּט וְדָאֵל הַקָּדוֹשׁ נקדש בּאַדָבָה: בָּרוּך אַתָּה יִיָּ. הַמָּבֹך הַקָּדוּשׁ:

אַתָּה בְחַרָתָנוּ מִבֶּל־הָעַמִּים. אָהַבָּתָ אוֹתָנוּ, וָרָצִיתָ בָּנוּ. וְרוֹמַמְתָנוּ מִבָּל הַלְּשׁוֹנוֹת. וִקְדַשְׁתָנוּ בָּמִצוֹתֵיך. וִקַרַבְתָּנוּ מַלְבָּנוּ לַעֵבוֹדְתָךְ. וְשָׁמְדְּ בַּנְרוֹל וַהַפֶּרוֹשׁ עָלֵינוּ כָּלָרֶאתָ:

On Sabbath add the words in brackets. וַתְּתָּוְ־לָנוּ יִי אָלֹהִינוּ בְּאַהַבְּה אָת־יוֹם וֹהַשְּׁבָּת <mark>באָה לִקְרְשָׁה וְלִבְּנוּחָה וְאֶת-יוֹםו דֵ**בִּבְּבְּרִים דַוְּזָה לִבְּיחִי**לֵ<mark>ה</mark></mark> וָלְסְלִיחָה וּלְבַפְּרָה וָלִבְיּחָל־בּוֹ אָת־בָּל־עֵוֹנתִינוּ וּבְּצַהַבָּהוּ מָקָרָא קְדֵשׁ וֵכָּרָ לִיצִיאַת מִצְרָיִם: Our God and God of our fathers! May our remembrance rise and come and be accepted before thee, with the remembrance of our fathers, of Messiah the son of David thy servant, of Jerusalem thy holy city, and of all thy people the house of Israel, bringing deliverance and well-being, grace, lovingkindness and mercy, life and peace on this Day of Atonement. Remember us, O Lord our God, thereon for our well-being; be mindful of us for blessing, and save us unto life: by thy promise of salvation and mercy, spare us and be gracious unto us; have mercy upon us and save us; for our eyes are bent upon thee, because thou art a gracious and merciful God and King.

Our God and God of our fathers, pardon our iniquities [on this Sabbath day, and] on this Day of Atonement; blot out our transgressions and our sins, and make them pass away from before thine eyes; as it is said, I, even I, am he that blotteth out thy transgressions for mine own sake; and I will not remember thy sins. And it is said, I have blotted out, as a cloud, thy transgressions, and, as a mist, thy sins: return unto me, for I have redeemed thee. And it is said, For on this day shall atonement be made for you, to cleanse you; from all your sins shall ye be clean before the Lord. [Our God and God of our fathers, accept our rest.] Sanctify us by thy commandments, and

אָלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. יַעֲלֵה וְיָבֹא וְיַגִּיְעַ וָיִרָאָה וְיִרָאָה וְיִשָּׁמֵע וְיִפְּהָד וְיִזְבֵר וִכְרוֹגֵנְוּ יּפָּקְדוֹגֵגְוּ וָזָכְרוֹן אֲבוֹתֵינוּ. וָזָכְרוֹן בָשִׁים בָּן דְּוָד עַבִּדֶּךָ. וְזִכְרוֹן יָרוּשֶׁלַיִם עִיר כָּוְדְשָׁדְּ. וְזִכְרוֹן בָּל־ עַפְּד בִּית יִשְׁרָצֵל לְפָנֵיְדָּ. לִפְּלִימָה וּלְטוֹבְה וּלְחֵן וּלְחֵפֶר וּלְרַחֲמִים וּלְחַיִּים וּלְשָׁלוֹם בְּיוֹם <mark>הַבְּפָּרִים הַזָּה. זְכְרֵנוּיִיְ אֱלהַינוּ בּוֹ לְטוֹבְה. וּבְּקְרֵנוּ</mark> בו לְבְרָבָה. וְהוֹשִׁיעִנְוּ בוֹ לְחַיִּים: וּבִּרְבַר יִשׁוּעָה וְרַהֲמִים חוּם וְהָנֵּנְוּ וְרַחָם עֲלֵינוּ וְהוּשִׁיעֵנְוּ <del>כִּי</del> אָלֵיֶךְ עִיגִינוּ. כִּי אֵל מֶלֶךְ חַנוּן וַרַחוּם אֲתְּה: אַלהֵינוּ וָאלהֵי אַבוֹתֵינוּ. מְחַל וּ לַעֲוֹנוֹתִינוּ בְּיוֹם <mark>וַהַשַּׁבָּת הַגָּה וּבְיוֹם) הַבָּפָּרִים הַגָּה. מְחָה וְהַעֲבֵר</mark> פָשָׁעֵינוּ וַחַפאתִינוּ מִנֶּוְגֵד עִינֵיְךּ. כְּאָמוּר. אָנֹכִי אָנֹכִי הוּא מֹחָה פְּשָׁעֶיְךּ לְמַעֲנִי וְחַפּאֹתֶיֹךּ לֹאֹ־ אָוַכּר: וָגָאָפַר. מָחָיתִי כָעָב פְּשָׁאֵיךּ וְכָעָנָן <u>הַמאֹתֶיךּ שׁוּבָה אָלֵי כִּי וְאַלְתִידְ: וְגָאָמֵר. כִּי־</u> בַיוֹם הַזֶּה וְכַפָּר עֲלֵיכֶם לְשַהֵר <mark>אֶּחְכֶם מְכַּל</mark> <u>הַטאתיכֶם לָפָנֵי יָיָ תִּשְׁהָרוּ: וֹאֶלהִינּי גאלהי אֵבוֹתִינּי</u> רָצָה בִּמְנִיםָתִנוּ) כַּוְדְשֵׁנוּ בְּבִּאְוֹתֶיךְ וְתֵן חָלְ<u>קְנוּ</u>

grant our portion in thy Law; satisfy us with thy goodness, and gladden us with thy salvation; [and let us inherit, O Lord our God, in love and favor, thy holy Sabbath; and may Israel, who hallow thy name, rejoice thereon]; and purify our hearts to serve thee in truth; for thou art the forgiver of Israel and the pardoner of the tribes of Jeshurun in every generation, and beside thee we have no king who pardoneth and forgiveth. Blessed art thou, O Lord, thou King who pardonest and forgivest our iniquities and the iniquities of thy people, the house of Israel, who makest our trespasses to pass away year by year, King over all the earth, who sanctifiest [the Sabbath and] Israel and the day of Atonement.

Accept, O Lord our God, thy people Israel and their prayer; restore the service to the oracle of thy house; receive in love and favor both the fire offerings of Israel and their prayer; and may the service of thy people Israel be ever acceptable unto thee.

And let our eyes behold thy return in mercy to Zion. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who restorest thy

divine presence unto Zion.

We give thanks unto thee, for thou art the Lord our God and the God of our fathers for ever and ever; thou art the Rock of our lives, she Shield of our salvaCongregation in an undertone
We give thanks unto thee,
for thou art the Lord our
God and the God of our fathers, the God of all flesh,
our Creator and the Creator
of all things in the beginning.

בָּתוֹרָתֵדְ. שַׂבְּעֵנִוּ מִפוּבֶדְ וְשַׂמְּחֵנוּ בִּישׁוּעַתִּדְּ. ווָהנְחִילֵנוּ יָנָ אֶלהִינוּ בְּאַהָבָה וּבְרָצוֹן שַׁבַּת כָּךְשֶׁךְּ וְיָנְוּחוּ בָה יִשְׂרָאַל מְקַרָּשִׁי שָׁמֶּךְ וִמַהָר לְבָּנִוּ לְעְבְרְּךְ בָּאֲמֶת. בִּי אַתְּה סְלְחָן לְיִשְׂרָאֵל וּמְחָלָן לְשִׁבְמִי יִשׁרוּן בִּכֶּל־דוֹר וְדוֹר. וּמִבַּלְעֲדֵיך אִין לְנוּ מֵלֵך מוחל וְסוֹלֵחַ אֶלָא אֲתָה. בַּרוּך אַתָּה וִיָּ. מֵלֵך מוחל וִסוֹלָחַ לַעֲוֹנוֹתִינוּ וְלַעֲוֹנוֹת עַמּוֹ בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל. וּמֵעֲבִיר אַשְׁמוֹתִונוּ בְּכָל־שְׁנָה וְשְׁנָה. מֵלֵךְ עַל בָּל־הָאָרֶץ הָּקַהָשׁ וֹהַשַּׁבָּת וַוֹ יִשְׂרָאֵל וְיוֹם הַכִּפְּרִים: רָצָה וְיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ בִּעַמִּךּ יִשְׂרָאֵל וּבִתִפִּלְתָם. וָרָשֵׁב אָת הָעָבוֹרָה לִרְבִיר בִּיתָךּ וְאָשֵׁי יִשְׂרָאָל וּתְפַּלֶּתָם בְּאַהֲבָה תְכַבֵּל בְּרָצוֹן. וּתְהֶּי לְּרָצוֹן בּוֹרַת יִשְׂרָאֵל עַמֶּךְ:

וָתָחָוֵינֶר עִיגִינוּ בְּשוּבְךּ לְצִיוֹן בְּרַחֲמִים. בְּרוּךְ אָתָה יָנָ. הַמַּחֲוִיר שְׁבִינְתוֹ לְצִיוּן:

The Cong. in an undertone-מוֹדִים אֲנַחְנוּ לָךְ, שָׁאַתָּה הוּא יָרָ אֶלהִינוּ וַאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ, אֱלהִי בָל־בָּשָׂר ּיוֹאָר, ווֹאָר בְּרָאשִׁי<mark>ת</mark>.

שָׁצֵּתָה הוּא יִי אַלהָינוּ וַאלהִי אַבוּתָינוּלְעוֹלְםוְנָיִד.

tion through every generation. We will give thanks unto thee and declare thy praise for our lives which are committed unto thy hand, and for our souls which are in thy charge, and for thy miracles, which are daily with us, and for thy wonders and thy benefits, which are wrought

Blessings and thanksgivings be to thy great and holy name, because thou hast kept us in life and hast preserved us: so mayest thou continue to keep us in life and to preserve us. O gather our exiles to thy holy courts to observe thy statutes, to do thy will, and to serve thee with a perfect heart; seeing that we give thanks unto thee. Blessed be the God to whom thanksgivings are due.

at all times, evening, morn and noon. O thou who art all-good, whose mercies fail not; thou, merciful Being, whose lovingkindnesses never cease, we have ever hoped in thee.

For all these things thy name, O our King, shall be continually blessed and exalted for ever and ever.

O seal all the children of thy covenant for a happy life.

And everything that liveth shall give thanks unto thee for ever, and shall praise thy name in truth, O God, our salvation and our help. Blessed art thou, O Lord, whose name is All-good, and unto whom it is becoming to give thanks.

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader the following is introduced:—

Our God and God of our fathers, bless us with the

צור חַיִּיְנוּ בְּגַן יִשְׁעֵנִוּ בָּרַכוֹת וְהוֹדָאוֹת לְשִׁמְךְּ הַנְּרוֹל וָהַקָּרוֹשׁ. עַל שֶׁהָחֶיִיתָנוּ וְקִי<mark>ּמְתָנוּ.</mark> אַתָּה הוא לְדוֹר בן תְּחַיִנְוּ וֹתְבַוְיָמֵנוּ וְתָּאֶּחוֹרְ וְדוֹר. נוֹבֶה לְדְ נָלְיוֹתִינוּ לְחַצְרֹת קַדְשֶׁדְּ, לְשָׁמֹר וּוֹספּר שִׁנִּבְּטִר עֹל חָקיד, וַלַצִשוֹת רַצֶּי, וּלְעָבִיּדְ חַיִּנָנוּ הַמְּסוּרִים בְּלַבֶב שָׁלִם, עַל שָׁאַנַחָנוּ מוּדִים לָךּ. בָּרוּךְ אֵל הַהוֹדָאוֹת: בְּיָרֶךְ וְעַל נִשְׁמוֹתִינוּ הַפְּקוּדוֹת לֶךָ, וְעַל נָפֶוּך שָׁבְּכָל־יוֹם עִפְּונוּ וְעַל

ָנְבְּלְאוֹתֶיךְ וְמוֹבוֹתֶיךְ שֶׁבְּבָל־צֵת צֶוֶבֶב וְבְ<u>ֹכֶןר</u> וָצְהָרֶיֶם. הַפוֹב כִּי לֹא־כָלוּ רַהְבֶּוֶדְ. וְהַאְרַהִם בי לא־תַמוּ חֲסֶבֶיך מִעוֹלָם קוּינוּ לְד:

וְעַץ־בָּלָם יִתְבָּרַךְ וְיִתְרוֹמֵם שִׁאָךְ מַלְבֵּנוּ תָּמִיד לעולם וַעִר:

וֹחַתוֹם לְחַיֵּים מוֹבִים כְּל-בְּנִי בְרִיתֵּךְ: וָכֹל הַחַיִּם יוֹדִוּך פֶּלָה. וִיהַלְלוּ אָת־שָׁמִד בָּאָמֵת. דָאֵל ישׁוּעָתֵנוּ וְעָוְרָתֵנוּ םֶלָה. בְּרוּךְ אַתְ<mark>ה</mark> יִיָּ. הַמּוֹב שִׁמִּךְ וּלְדְּ נָאָה לְהוֹדוֹת:

At the repetition of the Amidah by the Reader, the following is introduced:-

אָלהֵינוּ וֵאלהִי צַבוֹתִינוּ. בָּרָבִוּוּ בַּבְּרָבָה הַמְשְׁלֶשְׁ<mark>ח</mark>

three-fold blessing of thy Law written by the hand of Moses thy servant, which was spoken by Aaron and his sons, the priests, thy holy people, as it is said, The Lord bless thee, and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

Grant peace, welfare, blessing, grace, lovingkindness and mercy unto us and unto all Israel, thy people. Bless us, O our Father, even all of us together, with the light of thy countenance; for by the light of thy countenance thou hast given us, O Lord our God, the Law of life, lovingkindness and righteousness, blessing, mercy, life and peace; and may it be good in thy sight to bless thy people Israel at all times and in every hour with thy peace.

In the book of life, blessing, peace and good sustenance may we be remembered and sealed before thee, we and all thy people the house of Israel, for a happy life and for peace. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest peace.

#### Our God and God of our fathers

Let our prayer come before thee; hide not thyself from our supplication, for we are not arrogant and stiff-necked, that we should say before thee, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, we are righteous and have not sinned; but verily, we have sinned.

בְּתּוֹרָה. הַבְּתוּבָה עַל יְהֵי משֶׁה עַבְּהֶךְּ. הָאָמוּרָה אָלְיךּ, וְיִשְׁמְרֶבְּי יְבָּרֶכְךְּ יְיָ וְיִשְׁמְרֶבְּ יִבְנִיו כּוְּגִים. עַם קְרוּשֶׁךְּ בָּאָמוּר. יְבָרֶכְךְּ יְיָ וְיִשְׁמְרֶבְּ יִבְנִיו כּוְּגִים. עַם קְרוּשֶׁךְ בָּאָמוּר. יְבָרֶכְךְּ יְיָ וְיִשְׁמְרֶבְּ יִבְּיִ שִּׁלוֹם:

בְּםֵבֶּר חַיִּים בְּרָכָה וְשָׁלוֹם וּפַּרְנָכָה מוֹבָה נְוָבֵר וְגִחָתִם לְפָנָוְדְּאֲנַהְנוּ וְכָל-עַמְּדְבִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל לְחַיִּים מוֹבִים וּלְשָׁלוֹם. בָּרוּךְ אַתְּה וְיָ. עוֹשֵׂה הַשְּׁלוֹם:

## אָלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ.

הָמָאנוּ אֲבָל אֲנְהָנוּ הְמָאנוּ: יָנְ אָלהִינוּ וַאלהִי אֲבוֹתִינוּ צַדִּיקִים אֲנִהְנוּ וְלֹא שָׁאָין אֲנַחְנוּ עַזִּי פָּנִים וּלְשִׁי עוֹרֶךּ לוֹמֵר לְפָּנִּיְךְּ שְׁאָין אֲבָל אֲנָהָנוּ הָמָאנוּ: מָאָלהִינוּ וַאלהִי בְּנִים וּלְשִׁי עוֹרֶךּ לוֹמֵר לְפָּנִיְךְ We have trespassed, we have been faithless, we have robbed, we have spoken basely, we have committed iniquity, we have wrought unrighteousness, we have been presumptuous, we have done violence, we have forged lies, we have counselled evil, we have spoken falsely, we have scoffed, we have revolted, we have blasphemed, we have been rebellious, we have acted perversely, we have transgressed, we have persecuted, we have been stiff-necked, we have done wickedly, we have corrupted ourselves, we have committed abomination, we have gone astray, and we have led astray.

We have turned aside from thy commandments and good judgments, and it hath profited us nought. But thou art righteous in all that is come upon us; for thou hast acted truthfully, but we have wrought unrighteousness.

What shall we say before thee, O thou who dwellest on high, and what shall we recount unto thee, thou who abidest in the heavens? dost thou not know all things, both the hidden and the revealed?

Thou givest a hand to transgressors, and thy right hand is stretched out to receive the penitent; thou hast taught us, O Lord our God, to make confession unto thee of all our sins, in order that we may cease from the violence of our hands, that thou mayest receive us into thy presence in perfect repentance, even as fire offerings and sweet savors, for thy words' sake which thou hast spoken. Endless would be the fire offerings required for our guilt, and numberless the sweet savors for our trespasses: but thou knowest that our latter end is the worm, and hast therefore multiplied the

אַשַׁמָנוּ. בָּנַרָנוּ. נָוֹלְנוּ. דִבַּרְנוּ דִבִּי. הַאַוֹינוּ וָהָרְשַׁעְנוּ. וַדְנוּ. הָפַּקְנוּ. מַפַּלְנוּ שָׁבָּר. יָעַבְנוּ רַע. פּזְבְנוּ לַאֲנוּ מְרַדְנוּ נִאַאֲנוּ סְרַדְנוּ עָוִינוּ פָשַׁעְנוּ. צָרַרָנוּ. קשִׁינוּ עְהֶׁךּ. רַשַּׁעְנוּ. שִׁקְתְנוּ. **הַעַבְנוּ.** הַעִינוּ. הִעִּבְנוּי

םַרָנוּ מִמִּאְוֹתֶיךּ וּמִמִּשְׁפְּמֶיךּ הַפוֹבִים וְלֹא שְׁוְה ֹלֶנוּ: וְאַתָּה צַּרִיק עַל כְּל־הַבְּא עָלִינוּ. כִּי אָמֶת עשִׁיתָ וַאֲנַחָנוּ הִרְשְׁעִנוּ:

מַה־נֹאמַר לְפָנֶיןדּ יוֹשֵׁב מָרוֹם. וּמַה־נְּסַפֵּר לְפָנֶוְדְּ שׁוֹבֵן שְׁחָקִים. הָלֹא בְּל־הַנִּסְתְּרוֹת וָהַנְּנְלוֹת אַתְּה יוֹהֵעֵ:

אַתָה נוֹתון יָד לְפוֹשְׁעִים וִימִינְדְ פְשׁוּטְה לְקַבֶּל שָׁבִים. וַהְלַפְּוּדֵנוּ וְיָ אָלהֵינוּ לְהֹתְוַדוֹת לְפָּנִיְדְ עַל בָּל־עֲוֹנוֹתִינוּ לְמַעַן נָחְדַּל מִעְשֶׁק יָבִינוּ וּתְכַבְּבֹנְוּ בָּתִשׁוּבָה שָׁלֵמָה לְפָנֵיךְ בְּאִשִּׁים וּכְנִיחֹחִים לְמַעַן ַדְּבָרֶיךְ אֲשֶׁר אָבֶּוְרְתָּ: אֵין בִןץ לְאִשֵּׁי חוֹבוֹתְינוּ וָאָין מִסְפֶּר לִנִיחֹחֵי אַשָּׁמוֹתֵינוּ. וָאַתָּה יוֹדֵעַ שָׁאַחָריתִנוּ רִפְּה וְתוֹלִעָה לְפִּיכְדְּ הִרְבִּיתְ means of our forgiveness. What are we? What is our life? What is our piety? What our righteousness? What our helpfulness? What our strength? What our might? What shall we say before thee, O Lord our God and God of our fathers? Are not all the mighty men as nought before thee, the men of renown as though they had not been, the wise as if without knowledge, and the men of understanding as if without discernment? For most of their works are void, and the days of their lives are vanity before thee, and the pre-eminence of man over the beast is nought, for all is vanity.

Thou hast distinguished man from the beginning, and hast recognized his privilege that he might stand before thee; for who shall say unto thee, What doest thou? and if he be righteous what can he give thee? But thou of thy love hast given us, O Lord our God [this Sabbath day and] this Day of Atonement to be the end of, as well as the season of pardon and forgiveness for, all our iniquities, that we may cease from the violence of our hands, and may return unto thee to do the statutes of thy will with a perfect heart. O do thou, in thy abounding compassion, have mercy upon us, for thou delightest not in the destruction of the world, as it is said, Seek ye the Lord, while he may be found, call ye upon him while he is near. And it is said, Let the wicked forsake his way, and the man of iniquity his thoughts; and let him return unto the Lord, and he will have mercy upon him; and to our God for he will abundantly pardon. But thou art a God ready to forgive, gracious and merciful, slow

סְלִיחָתֵנוּ: מָה אָנַחָנוּ מֶה חַיֵּינוּ מֵה חַסְבֵּנוּ מַה־ צָּרָקֵנוּ מַה־יִשִּׁצֵנוּ מַה־כֹּחֵנוּ מַה־נְבוּרָתֵנוּ. מַה־ נאמר לְפָנֶיך יָן אֱלֹהֵינוּ נאלהי אֲבוֹהִינוּ. הַלֹא בָּל־הַנָבוֹרִים בְּאַיָן לְפָנֵוְדְּ וְאַנְשֵׁי הַשֵּׁם כִּלֹא הָיוּ וַהֶבֶמִים בָּבְלִי מַדָּע וּנְבוֹנִים בִּבְלִי הַשְּבֵּל. בִּי רב מַעַשִּיהַם תָהוּ וִימֵי הַנֵיהַם הַבֶּל לְפָּנֵוְדּ. זמותר הָאָדָם מִן־הַבְּהַמָּה אָוֹן כִּי הַכֹּל הָבֵל: אַתָּה הָבְדַּלְתָּ אָנוֹשׁ מֵראשׁ וַתַּבִּירָהוּ לַעְמוֹח לְפָנִוְדְּ. כִּי מִי יאמר לְדְ מַה־תִּפְעַל וְאִם־יִצְדַק בַּה־יִּתֶּן־לֶּדְ: וַתִּתָּוֹ־לֶנוֹ יִיְ אֱלֹהֵינוֹ בִּצַהַבָּה אֵת יום והשַׁבָּת הוֶה וְאֶת יוֹם הַבָּבְּרִים הַוֶּה בֵץ וּמְחִילָה וְּסְלִיחָה עַל בֶּל־עֲוֹנוֹתֵינוֹ לְמַעַן גָחְדַל מִעְשֶׁק יָרֵינוּ וִנְשׁוּב אֵלֵיךְ לַעֲשׁוֹת חָבִּי רְצוֹנְךְ בְּלֵבְב שָׁלֵם: וְאַתָּה בְּרַחָמֵיך דְרַבִּים רַחֵם עָלֵינוּ בִּי לֹא הַרִפּוץ בָּהַשְׁדְתַת עוֹלָם. שָׁנָאָמֵר. דִּרְשׁוּ יְיָ בָּהַמֶּצְאוֹ קָרָאָהוּ בִּהִיוֹתוֹ קָרוֹב: וְגֵאֵמֵר. יַעֵּוֹב רָשֶׁע דַּרָכּוֹ וְאִישׁ אָנֶן מַהְשְׁבֹתָיוֹ וְנָשֹׁב אֶל־יִייָ יִירַחְמֶּהוּ וְאֶל־אֶָלהֵינוּ כִּי־יַרְבָּה לִסְלוֹח: וְאַתְּה אָלוֹהַ סְלִיחוֹת חַנוּן וְרחוּם אֶנֶדְ־אַפַּוִם וְרב־

to anger, plenteous in lovingkindness, and abounding in goodness; thou delightest in the repentance of the wicked, and hast no pleasure in their death; as it is said. Say unto them, As I live, saith the Lord God, I have no pleasure in the death of the wicked; but that the wicked turn from his way and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why will ye die, O house of Israel? And it is said, Have I at all any pleasure in the death of the wicked, saith the Lord God, and not rather that he should return from his way, and live? And it is said, For I have no pleasure in the death of him that dieth, saith the Lord God; wherefore turn yourselves and live. For thou art the pardoner of Israel and the forgiver of the tribes of Jeshurun in every generation, and beside thee we have no King who pardoneth and forgiveth.

O my God, before I was formed I was nothing worth, and now that I have been formed I am but as though I had not been formed. Dust am I in my life: how much more so in my death. Behold I am before thee like a vessel filled with shame and confusion. O may it be thy will, O Lord my God and God of my fathers, that I may sin no more, and as to the sins I have committed, purge them away in thine abounding compassion though not by means of affliction and sore diseases.

O my God! guard my tongue from evil and my lips from speaking guile; and to such as curse me let my soul be dumb, yea, let my soul be unto all as the dust, הַבֶּר וּמַרָבָּה לְהַמִּיב. וְרוֹצֶה צִּקְה בִּתְשׁוּבַת רַשְׁעִים וָאָין אַתָּה חָבֵּץ בְּמִיתְתָם. שֶׁנָאָמֵר. אַמר אַלִיהָם הַי־אָנִי נָאָם אֲדנֵי וֶהוָה אָם־אֵחָפּץ במות הָרְשַׁע כִּי אִם־בְּשׁוּב רְשַׁע מִדַּרְכּוֹ וְדְיָה. שובו שובו מדרביבם דרעים וְלְפֶּה תְּמְוֹתוּ בּית יִשְרָאֵל: וָגָאָמֵר. הָחָפֹץ אֶחְפֹּץ מוֹת רְשָׁע נָאָם אֲדֹנָי וָדִוֹּה דָּלוֹא בְּשׁוּבוֹ מִדְּרָבְיוֹ וְדֵיְה: וַנֹאֵמֵר. כִּי לֹא אָחָפּין בְּמוֹת הַמֵּת נְאָם אֲדֹנְי

וָהֶוָה. וְהָשִׁיבוּ וִחְיוּ: כִּי אַתָּה סְלְהָן לְיִשְׂרָאֵל וּמְחָלֶן לְשִׁבְמִי יְשִׁרוּן בְּכָל־דוֹר וָדוֹר. וּמִבַּלְעָהֵיךְ אין לָנוּ מֶבֶּרְ מוֹחֵל וִסוֹלַחֵ: אַלֹהָי. עַד שָׁלֹא נוֹצַרְתִּי אֵינִי כְדֵי. וְעַבְשְׁוּ שׁנוֹצְרָתִי כִּאָלוּ לֹא נוֹצְרְתִי. עָפָּר אֲנִי בְּחַיִּי. כַל נָקֹמֶר בְּמִיתָתִי הַבֵּי אֲנִי לְבָּנֶוְךְ בִּכְלִי מְבֹא בוּשָׁה וֹכְלִפְּה. יָהִי רָצוֹן מִלְּפְנֵוֹךׁ יִיְ אֱלֹהֵי וֵאלֹהֵי אָבוֹתֵי שֶׁלֹא אָהְשָא עוֹד. וֹמֵה שֶׁהְשָאתִי לְפָּנֶוְדְּ מָרֵק בְּרַוְוּמֶיך דְרַבִּים. אֲבָל לֹא עַל וְדֵי יִפּוּרִים נָחַלַיִים רַעִים: אַלהָי. נְצוֹר לְשׁוֹנִי מֵרָע, וּשְׂפְּתִי מִדַּבֵּר

מִרֹמֶה. וְלִמִקַלְלֵי נַפְשִׁי תִּדּוֹם, וְנַפְשִׁי, בֵּעְפֵּר לַכֹּל תַּהְיָה: בְּתָח לִבִּי בְּתוֹרָתֶךְ, וּבְמִצְוֹתֵיךְ Open my heart to thy Law, and let my soul pursue thy commandments. If any design evil against me, speedily make their counsel of none effect, and frustrate their designs. Do it for the sake of thy name, do it for the sake of thy holiness, do it for the sake of thy Law. In order that thy beloved ones may be delivered, O save with thy right hand, and answer me. Let the words of my mouth and the meditation of my heart be acceptable before thee, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer. He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel, and say ye, Amen.

May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the

days of old, and as in ancient years.

"Our Father, our King," pp. 67-70, is said after the Amidoth of the Evening, Morning, and Conclusion Services. On Sabbath this prayer is said only after the Conclusion Services.

The Reader says the following verse, the Congregation repeating it:-

Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is One.

The Reader and Congregation say the following three times—

Blessed be His name, whose glorious Kingdom is for ever and ever.

The Reader and Congregation say the following seven times:—
The Lord, he is God.

The Shofar is sounded.

יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאִּמְרוּ אָמִן: תִּבְרוֹמִיו הוּא יַנְעָּהָר מַחְשִׁבוּתְם. עֲמָה לְמַעַן הָּמָּר עֲצָתָם, יְכַלְּמֵל מַחְשִׁבוּתָם. עֲמָה לְמַעַן הַוֹּשְׁיעָה לְפַעַן יִמִינָּך. לְמַעַן יִחְלְצוּן יִדִיהֶּרְה הוּשְׁיעָה לְפַעַן הוֹנְתָּך. לְמַעַן יִחְלְצוּן יִדִיהֶרְה הוּשְׁיעָה לְפַעַן הוֹנְתָּך. לְמַעַן יִחְלְצוּן יִדִיהֶרְה הוּשְׁיעָה לְפַעַן הוּא יַעָעָשָׁה שָׁלוֹם עָלִינוּ וְעַל כָּל־ יִשְׂרָאַל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמָן:

יְהִי רָצוֹן לְפָּנֶיְךְּ , יְיָ אֶלהֵינוּ וִאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ, שֵּׁיִבְּנֶהּ
בִּית הַפִּקְדָשׁ בִּטְהַרָה בְּיָמִינוּ, וְתֵּן חָלָקְנוּ בְּתוֹרָתֶךְ: וְשָׁם נַצְּבָּדְךְ בְּיִרְאָה, כִּימִי עוֹלָם וּרְשָׁנִים קַדְמוֹנִיוֹת: וְעָרְבָה לַיָּי מִנְחַת יְהוּדָה וִירוּשָׁלֶם, כִּימֵי עוֹלָם, וּרְשָׁנִים הַּדְמוֹנִיוֹת: ביי מִנְחַת יְהוּדָה וִירוּשָׁלֶם, כִּימֵי עוֹלָם, וּרְשָׁנִים הַרְמוֹנִיוֹת:

Evening, Morning, and Conclusion Services. On Sabbath this prayer is said only after the Conclusion Service.

The Reader says the following verse, the Congregation repeating it:—

ישָׁמַע יִשְׂרָאֵל יִיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ יִיָּ אֶחָד :

The Reader and Congregation say the following three times:

בֶּרוּךְ שֵׁם כְּבוֹר מַלְכוּתוֹ לְעוֹלָם וָעָר:

The Reader and Congregation say the following seven times:-

יי הוא האלהים: The Shofar is sounded:

#### JRDER OF COUNTING THE OMER

The Omer is counted from the second night of Passover until the night before Pentecost.

Lo, I am about to fulfil the affirmative precept of the counting of the Omer, as it is written in the Law, And ye shall count unto you from the morrow after the day of rest, from the day that ye brought the Omer of the wave-offering, seven complete weeks they shall be; until the morrow of the seventh week shall ye number fifty days.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and hast given us command concerning the counting of the Omer.

- 1. This is the first day of the Omer.
- 2. This is the second day of the Omer.
- 3. This is the third day of the Omer.
- 4. This is the fourth day of the Omer.
- 5. This is the fifth day of the Omer.
- 6. This is the sixth day of the Omer.
- 7. This is the seventh day, making one week of the Omer.
- 8. This is the eighth day, making one week and one day of the Omer.
- 9. This is the ninth day, making one week and two days of the Omer.

# מדר ספירת העמר:

The Omer is counted from the second night of Passover until the night before Pentecost

מָּמְחָרַת הַשַּׁבָּת הַשְּׁבִיעִית תִּסְפִּרוּ חֲמִשִּׁים יוֹם: צָּתִּרְה. וּסְפַּרְתֶּם לָכֶם מִמְּחָרַת הַשַּׁבָּת מִיוֹם הֲבִיצְּכֶם אָת־אְמֶּר הַתְּנוּפָה שָׁבַע שַׁבְּתוֹת תְּמִיּמֹת תִּהְיֵינָה עַר מַּחָלֵים מִצְּוַת עֲשֵׁה שֶׁל-סְפִּירַת הַשְּׁבְּתוֹם יוֹם:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָיָ אָּלהֵינוּ מָלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם. אֲשֶׁרׁ קִּדְשְׁנוּ בְּּמִאְוֹתִיו וְאִוָּנוּ עַל סְבִּירַת הָעְמֶּר:

- : הַיוֹם יוֹם אֶחָר לְעְׂמֶר 1.
- 2 הַיוֹם שָׁנֵי יָמִים לַעְיֶּמֶר:
- בּ הַיוֹם שָׁלשָׁה יָמִים לַעְּמֶר:
- ביוֹם אַרְבָּעָה וָמִים לְעְמֶּר:
  - .זַ הַיּוֹם הַמִּשָּׁה יָמִים לְעְמֶּר:
    - : היום שִׁשָּׁה וְמִים לַעְּמֶׁר 6.
- יום שִׁבְעַה יָמִים שֶׁהָם שַּׁבְוּעַ אֶחָר לַעְּשֶׁר: 7.
- 8 הַיּוֹם שְׁמוֹנָה יָמִים שֶׁהַם שֶׁבְוּעַ אֶחֶד וְיוֹם אֶחֶהֹ
   לֶעְמֶּר:
- 9. הַיּוֹם תִּשְׁעַה נָמִים שֶׁהֵם שַּׁבְוּעַ אֶחָר וּשְׁנֵי נָמִים לֵּעְמֶׁר:

- 10. This is the tenth day, making one week and three days of the Omer.
- 11. This is the eleventh day, making one week and four days of the Omer.
- 12. This is the twelfth day, making one week and five days of the Omer.
- 13. This is the thirteenth day, making one week and six days of the Omer.
- 14. This is the fourteenth day, making two weeks of the Omer.
- 15. This is the fifteenth day, making two weeks and one day of the Omer.
- 16. This is the sixteenth day, making two weeks and two days of the Omer.
- 17. This is the seventeenth day, making two weeks and three days of the Omer.
- 18. This is the eighteenth day, making two weeks and four days of the Omer.
- 19. This is the nineteenth day, making two weeks and five days of the Omer.
- 20. This is the twentieth day, making two weeks and six days of the Omer.

- 10. הַיּוֹם עֲשֶׂרָה יָמִים שָׁהָם שָׁבְוּעַ אֶחֶר וּשְׁלשָׁה יָמִים לַּעְמֵּר: לַעְמֵּר:
- יוֹם אַחָד עָשָׂר יוֹם שֶׁהָם שֶׁקוּעַ אֶחָד וְאַרְבָּעָח יְמִים 11 לַעְּטֶר:
- יוֹם שְׁנִים שָשֶׂר יוֹם שֶׁהָם שְׁבְוּעַ אֶחֶד וַחֲמִשְׁה יָמִים לַעְּהֶר: לַעְהֶאר:
- <sup>13.</sup> הַיּוֹם שָׁלשָׁה עֲשֶׂר יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שֲׁבְוּעַ צֶּחָר וְשִּשְׁה יְמִים לֵּעְמֶר:
  - יוֹם אַרְבָּעָה עָשָׂר יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שְׁנֵי שָׁבוּעוֹת לַעְּמֶר:
- יום אֶחֶר ילם שָהַם שְׁגֵי שָׁבוּעוֹת וְיוֹם אֶחֶר. לַעְמֶר:
- יום שִׁשָּׁה עֲשֶׂר יום שֶׁהֵם שְׁנֵי שָׁבוּעוֹת וּשְׁנֵי יָמִים 16. לַעִּמֶר:
- 17. הַיוֹם שָׁבְעָה עָשֶׂר יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שְׁנֵי שֶׁבוּעוֹת וּשְׁלּשֶׁה יָמִים לַעְמֶּר:
- <sup>18.</sup> הַיּוֹם שְׁמוֹנָה עֲשֶׂר יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שְׁנֵי שֶׁבוּעוֹת וְאַרְבָּעֲה. יָמִים לֵעְכֶּר:
- 19. הַיּוֹם תִּשְׁעָה עָשָׂר יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שְׁנֵי שָׁבוּעוֹת וַחֲמִשְׁה יָמִים לֶעְמֶר:
- ביום עְשָׂרִים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שְׁנֵי שָׁבוּעוֹת וְשִׁשְּׁה יָמִים <sup>20</sup>.

- 21. This is the twenty-first, making three weeks of the Omer.
- 22. This is the twenty-second day, making three weeks and one day of the Omer.
- 23. This is the twenty-third day, making three weeks and two days of the Omer.
- 24. This is the twenty-fourth day, making three weeks and three days of the Omer.
- 25. This is the twenty-fifth day, making three weeks and four days of the Omer.
- 26. This is the twenty-sixth day, making three weeks and five days of the Omer.
- 27. This is the twenty-seventh day, making three weeks and six days of the Omer.
- 28. This is the twenty-eighth day, making four weeks of the Omer.
- 29. This is the twenty-ninth day, making four weeks and one day of the Omer.
- 30. This is the thirtieth day, making four weeks and two days of the Omer.
- 31. This is the thirty-first day, making four weeks and three days of the Omer.
- 32. This is the thirty-second day, making four weeks and four days of the Omer.
- 33. This is the thirty-third day, making four weeks and five days of the Omer.

- ביום אֶחֶד וְעֶשְׂרִים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שְׁלֹשָׁה שָׁבוּעוֹת לְעְּטֶּר:
- 22. הַיוֹם שָׁנַיְם וְעֶשְׂרִים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שְׁלשָׁה שָׁבוּעוֹת וְיוֹם אֶחָר לַעְבֶּוֹר:
- 23 הַיּוֹם שָׁלשָׁה וְעֶשְׂרִים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שְׁלשָׁה שָׁבוּעוֹת וּשְׁגֵּי יָבִים לַעְּבֶּר:
- ַ 24. בֹּיוֹם אַרְבָּעָה וְעֶשְׂרִים יוֹם שָׁהֵם שְׁלשָׁה שָׁבוּעוֹת וּשְׁלשָׁה יָמִיּם לֻעְּמֶר:
- יְּשְּׁרָים יִוֹם שֶׁהָם שְׁלְשָׁה שָׁבִּוּעוֹת. 25. הַיּוֹם חֲמִשְּׁה וְעֶשְׂרִים יוֹם שֶׁהָם שְׁלשָׁה שָׁבּוּעוֹת וְאַרְבָּעָה יָמִים לַּעְטֶׁר:
- ַבּוּעוֹת פּשְׁה יְנֶשְיָרִים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שְׁלשָׁה שָׁבּוּעוֹת בּבּוּעוֹת הַיִּמִים לָלְּטֶּר: נַחָבִּשְּׁה יָמִים לָלְכֶּר:
- יום שֶׁבְעָה שָׁבְעָה וְעֶשְׂרִים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שְׁלשָׁה שָׁבוּעות וְשִׁשָּׁה יָמִים לְעְמֶר:
- . בּיוֹם שְׁמוֹנָה וְעֶשְׂרִים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם צַּרְבַּעָה שָׁבוּעוֹת לַעְמֶׁר:
- 29. הַיּוֹם תִּשְׁעָה וְעֶשְׂרִים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם צַּרְבָּעָה שָׁבוּעוֹת יִיוֹם אָחָר לַעְּבֶר:
- .30 הַיּוֹם שָׁלשִׁים יוֹם שֶהֵם צִּרְבָּעֲה שָׁבוּעוֹת וּשְׁגֵי יָמִים לָעִמֶּר:
- יוֹם אֶרְבְּעָה שָׁבוּעוֹת <sup>31</sup>. הַיּוֹם אֶרְבְּעָה שָׁבוּעוֹת וּשְׁלשָׁה יָמִים לְעִּמֶּר:
- 32. הַיּוֹם שְׁנַוְם וּשְׁלשִׁים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם אַרְבָּעָה שְׁבוּעוֹת וָאַרְבָּעָה יָמִים לָעְמֶר:
- 33 הַיּוֹם שְׁלשָׁה וּשְׁלשִׁים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם אַרְבַּעָה שְׁבוּעוֹת. וַחָמִשָּׁה וָמִים לַעְּמֶר:

- 34. This is the thirty-fourth day, making four weeks and six days of the Omer.
- 35. This is the thirty-fifth day, making five weeks of the Omer.
- 36. This is the thirty-sixth day, making five weeks and one day of the Omer.
- 37. This is the thirty-seventh day, making five weeks and two days of the Omer.
- 38. This is the thirty-eighth day, making five weeks and three days of the Omer.
- 39. This is the thirty-ninth day, making five weeks and four days of the Omer.
- 40. This is the fortieth day, making five weeks and five days of the Omer.
- 41. This is the forty-first day, making five weeks and six days of the Omer
- 42. This is the forty-second day, making six weeks of the Omer.
- 43. This is the forty-third day, making six weeks and one day of the Omer.
- 44. This is the forty-fourth day, making six weeks and two days of the Omer-

אַרְבָּעָה וּשְׁלשִׁים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם אַרְבָּעָה שְׁבוּע**וֹת.** וִשִּׁשֵׁה יָמִים לְעִּמֶר:

. 35. ביום חַבִּשְׁה וּשְׁלשִׁים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם חֲבִשְׁה שְׁבוּעוֹת לַעְבֶּר:

ַרְיִּוֹם אַשָּׁה וּשְׁלשִׁים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם חֲמִשְּׁה שְׁבוּעוֹת וְיוֹם , אֶחָר לָעִמֶּר:

.37 הַיּוֹם שָׁבְעָה וּשְׁלשִׁים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם חֲמִשֶּׁה שָׁבוּעוֹת וּשָׁגִי יָמִים לְעְמֶּר:

.38 ביום שְׁמנָה וּשְׁלשִׁים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם חֲמִשָּׁה שָׁבוּעוֹת וּשְׁלשֵׁה יָמִים לָעְּמֶר:

.39 הַיּוֹם תִּשְׁעָה וּשְׁלשִׁים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם חֲמִשֶּׁה שָׁבוּעוֹת וְאַרְבַּעָה יָמִים לָעְׂמֶר:

. עַבּיּוֹם צִּרְבָּעִים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם חֲמִשֶּׁה שֶׁבוּעוֹת וַחְמִשְּׁה יָמִים לְעָמֶר:

בּיוֹם שָׁנַוֶם וְאַרְבָּעִים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שִׁשָּׁה שָׁבוּעוֹת לֶעְטֶּר: 42.

אַרְבָּעִים יוֹם שֶׁהָם שָׁשָׁה שְׁבַּוּעוֹת <mark>וְיוֹם 43.</mark> בּיוֹם שְׁלֹשָׁה שְׁבוּעוֹת וְיוֹם

# : אֶּחָר לְעִיֹּטֶר

44. הַיּוֹם אַרְבָּעָה וְאַרְבָּעִים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שִׁשְׁה שְׁבוּעוֹ**ת** וּשְׁגֵי יָמִים לָעְמֶר:

- 45. This is the forty-fifth day, making six weeks and three days of the Omer.
- 46. This is the forty-sixth day, making six weeks and four days of the Omer.
- 47. This is the forty-seventh day, making six weeks and five days of the Omer.
- 48. This is the forty-eighth day, making six weeks and six days of the Omer.
- 49. This is the forty-ninth day, making seven weeks of the Omer.

May the All-merciful restore the service of the temple to its place. May it be thy will, O Lord our God and God of our fathers, that the temple be speedily rebuilt in our days, and grant our portion in thy Law. And there we will serve thee with awe, as in the days of old, and as in ancient years.

#### Psalm lxvii., p. 299.

We beseech thee, release thy captive nation by the mighty strength of thy right hand. Accept the joyful chant of thy people, lift us and purify us, O revered God. O thou mighty One, guard as the apple of thine eye them that meditate upon thy unity. Bless them, purify them, have mercy upon them, ever vouchsafe thy righteousness unto them. O powerful and holy Being, in thine abounding goodness lead thy congregation. Turn, thou who art the only and exalted God, unto thy people, who are mindful of thy holiness. Accept our prayer and hearken unto our cry, thou who knowest all secrets. Blessed be His name, whose glorious kingdom is for ever and ever.

- בוטות שְׁבֵּעִים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שִׁשֵּׁה שָׁבוּטות 45. וּשְׁלשָה יָמִים לָעְׂמֶר:
- 46. הַיּוֹם שִׁשָּׁה וְאַרְבָּעִים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שִׁשָּׁה שָׁבוּעוֹת וְאַרְבָּעָה יָמִים לָעְׂמֶּר:
- יוֹם שָׁבְּעָה וְאַרְבָּעִים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שִׁשָּׁה שָׁבוּעוֹ<mark>ת</mark> וַחֲמִשָּׁה וָמִים לְעִׂמֶר:
- 48. הַיּוֹם שְׁמוֹנָה וְצִּרְשְּׁעִים יוֹם שֶׁהֵם שִׁשְׁה שָׁבוּעוֹת וְשִׁבְּוּעוֹת וְשִׁבְּיִים וְשִׁבְּיִים וְשִׁבְּיִּים וְשִׁבְּיִּים וְשִׁבְּיִים וְשִׁבְּיִים וְשִׁבְּיִים וְשִׁבְּיִבְּיִים וּשְׁבִּים וּבְּיִבְּיִּם וּשְׁבִּים וּשִׁבּים וּשְׁבִּים וּשְׁבִּים וּשְׁבִּים וּשִּים וּשְׁבִּים וּשְׁבְּיבְּים וּשִּבּים וּשִׁים וּשְׁבִּים וּשְׁבִּים וּשְׁבְּיִים וּשְׁבִּים וּשְׁבְּיִים וּשְׁבִּים וּשְׁבִּים וּשְׁבִּים וּשְׁבְּיִים וּישְׁבְּבְּיִים וּשְׁבִּים וּשְׁבִּים וּשְׁבִּים וּשְׁבְּיִים וּשְׁבִּים וּשְּבּיבּים וּשְּבּיבּים וּשְּבּים וּישְּבּים וּשְּבּיבּים וּשְּבּיבּים וּשְּיבּים וּשְּיבּים וּשְּבּים וּשְּבּיבּים וּשְּבּיבּים וּשְּבּים וּבּיבּים וּבּיבּים וּישְבּים וּשְּבּים וּשְּבּים וּשְּבּים וּשִּים וּשְּבּיבּים וּשְּבּים וּשְּיבּים וּשִּיבּים וּשִּיבּים וּשִּים בּישְּבּים וּשִּיבּים וּשִּים וּשִּיבּים וּשִּבּים וּשִּיבּים וּשִּיבּים וּשִּבּים וּשִּיבּים וּשִּים וּישְּבּים וּשִּים בּישְּבּים וּבּיים וּשִּים בּ
- יוֹם שָׁבְעָה שְׁבְּוּעוֹת שֶׁבִּוּעוֹת שֶׁבִּוּעוֹת <sup>49.</sup> לָעִׂטֶר:

הָרַחֲמֶן הוּא יַחֲזִיר עֲבוֹדֵת בֵּית הַמִּקְדֶּשׁ לִמְקוֹמָה: יִהִּי בָצוֹן לְבָּנֶיךְ יָיָ אֶלהִינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ שֶׁיִּבְּנֶה בִּית הַמִּקְדֶּשׁ בִּמְהַרָה בְּיָמִינוּ וְתֵן חֶלְּלְנוּ בְּתוֹרָתָךְ: וְשָׁם נַעֲבָּדְךְ בְּיִרְאָה בִּמִי עוֹלֶם וּכְשָׁנִים קַדְמוֹנִיוֹת:

## מהלים ס"ז, p. 299.

בָּרוּך שֵׁם בְּבוֹר מַלְּכוּתוֹ לְעוֹלֶם וָשֶׁר: שִּנְבֵנוּ שַׂהָבֵנוּ נוֹרָא. נָא גִּבּוֹר הּוֹרָשֵׁי יִחוּדְה בְּבָבַת שְׁמְּרִם. בָּרָכֵם שַׂהָבִם רַחֲמִם צִּוֹלֶהְ. יָחִיר גִּאֶה לְעַמְּךּ פְּנֵה זוֹכְרֵי בָּרָכֵם שַׂהָבֵנוּ נוֹרָא. נָא גִּבּוֹר הּוֹרָשֵׁי יִחוּיְדְה בְּבָבַת שְׁמְרִם. בְּרָבֵם שֵׁהָבֵנוּ נוֹרָא. נָא גִּבּוֹר הּוֹרָשֵׁי יִחִיּדְה בְּבָבת שְׁמְרֵם. בְּרִבְּ שִׁהְבֹּוֹר מַלְּכוּתוֹ לְעוֹלֶם וָשֶׁר.

#### SERVICE FOR CHANUKAH

The Feast of Dedication lasts eight days. On the first evening a light is kindled, the number of lights being increased by one on each consecutive evening. The Chanukah lights should be kindled as soon as possible after nightfall.

On Friday the lights are kindled before the beginning of the Sabbath.

Before kindling the lights the following Blessings are said:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and commanded us to kindle the light of Chanukah.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who wroughtest miracles for our fathers in days of old, at this season.

The following Blessing is said on the first evening only:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast kept us in life, and hast preserved us, and enabled us to reach this season.

After kindling the first light, the following is said:-

We kindle these lights on account of the miracles, the deliverances and the wonders which thou didst work for our fathers, by means of thy holy priests. During all the eight days of Chanukah these lights are sacred, neither is it permitted us to make any profane use of them; but we are only to look at them, in order that we may give thanks unto thy name for thy miracles, thy deliverances and thy wonders.

In the Synagogue Psalm xxx., p. 103 is chanted.

## מדר חנוכה:

The Feast of Dedication lasts eight days. On the first evening a light is kindled, the number of lights being increased by one on each consecutive evening. The Chanukah lights should be kindled as soon as possible after nightfall.

On Friday the lights are kindled before the beginning of the Sabbath.

Before kindling the lights the following Blessings are said:-

נָפִים לַאֲבוֹתִינוּ בַּיָּמִים הָהֵם בַּזְּמֵן הַזָּה: קְּדְשְׁנוּ בְּמִצְוֹתִיו וְצִוְּנוּ לְהַדְלִיק גֵר שָׁל חֲנֻבְּה: בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אָלהֵינוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. שֶׁעְשְׂה נָפִים לַאֲבוֹתִינוּ בַּיָּמִים הָהֵם בַּזְּמֵן הַזָּה:

The following Blessing is said on the first evening only:-

בָּרוּך אַתָּה וְיָ אֶלֹהִינוּ מֶּגֶּרְ הָעוֹלֶם. שְׁהָחָיְנְוּ וָקוָמָנוּ וְהִנִּיעֵנוּ לַזְּמֵן הַזָּה:

After kindling the first light, the following is said:—

חַנּרוֹת הַלֶּלוּ אֲצַחְנוּ מַדְלִיקוֹ עַל הַנּפִים וְעַל הַתְּשׁוּעוֹת

וְעַל הַנּפְלָאוֹת שֶׁשָשִׁיתְ לַאֲבוֹתִינוּ עַל־יְיִדִי בְּהַנֶּוְךְ הַקְּדוֹשִׁים.

וְכַל־שְׁמנַת יְמִי חַנְּבָּה הַנִּרוֹת הַלָּלוּ כוֹדֶשׁ וְאֵין לֵנְוּ רְשׁוּת לְשִׁכְּךְ

לְהִשְׁתַמִּשׁ בָּהֶם אֶלָּא לִרְאוֹתֶם בִּלְבַר. בְּדֵי לְהוֹדוֹת לְשִׁמְךְ

עַל־נִפְּן יְעַל־יְשׁוּעָתֶךְ וְעַל־נִפְלְאוֹתֶיך:

In the Synagogue הְבַּיִת הַנְבָּח, p. 103, is chanted.

In the home the following Hymn is chanted.

O Fortress, Rock of my salvation, unto thee it is becoming to give praise: let my house of prayer be restored, and I will there offer thee thanksgivings; when thou shalt have prepared a slaughter of the blaspheming foe, I will complete with song and psalm the dedication of the altar.

Full sated was my soul with ills, my strength was spent with sorrow; they embittered my life by hardship during my subjection to the dominion of Egypt,\* but God with his great power brought forth the chosen race, while the host of Pharaoh and all his seed sank like a stone into the deep.

To his holy oracle he brought me, yet there also I found no peace, for the oppressor came and led me captive, because I had served strange gods: I had to quaff the wine of bewilderment; well nigh had I perished, when Babylon's end drew near; through

Zerubbabel I was saved after seventy years.

The Agagite (Haman), the son of Hammedatha, sought to cut down the lofty fir tree (Mordecai)†; but his design became a snare to himself, and his pride was brought to an end. The head of the Benjamite thou didst exalt, but the enemy's name thou didst blot out: the many sons he had gotten thou didst hang upon the gallows.

The Grecians were gathered against me in the days of the Hasmoneans; they broke down the walls of my towers, and defiled all the oils; but from one of the last remaining flasks a miracle was wrought for thy beloved; and their men of understanding appointed these eight days for song and praises.

<sup>\* &</sup>quot;The kingdom of the heifer," see Jeremiah xlvi. 20.

<sup>†</sup> See Talmud Babli, Tr. Megillah, 10 b. ‡ Likened to a lily in Song of Solomon ii. 2.

In the home the following Hymn is chanted:—

מָעוֹז צוּר יְשׁוּעָתִי. לְדְּ נָאֶה לְשַׁבֵּחַ. תִּכּוֹן בֵּית הְפִּלֶּתִי. וְשָׁם תּוֹדָה נְזַבָּחַ. לְצֵת הָכִין מַמְבַּחַ. מִצֶּר הַמְּנַבּחַ. אָוּ אָגְמוֹר. בְּשִׁיר מִוְמוֹר. חַוְּבַת הַמִּוֹבָּחַ.

רְעוֹת שָׂבְעָה נַפְּשִׁי. בְּיָגוֹן כּחִי כָלָה. חַיֵּי מִרְרוּ בְּקְוּשִׁי. בְּשִׁעְבּוּד מַלְכוּת עֶגְלָה. וּבְיָדוֹ הַנְּדוֹלָה. הוֹצִיא אֶת־הַפְּנְּלָה. חֵיל פַּרְעה. וְכָל־זַרְעוֹ. יָרְדוּ בְּאֶבֶן מְצוּלָה:

וְבִיר בָּדְשׁוֹ הָבִיאָנִי. וְגַם שָׁם לֹא שָׁקְמְתִּי. וּבָּא נוֹגְשׁ יְהִנְלַנְי. בִּיזָרִים עָבַדְּתִּי. וְיֵין רַעַל מָםַרְתִּי. בִּמְעַם שֶׁעָבַרְתִּיּ כֵּץ בָּבֶל. וְרָבָּבֶל. לְכֵץ שִׁבְעִים נוֹשְׁעְתִּי:

בְּרֹת קוֹמַת בְּרוֹשׁ בִּקּשׁ. אֲנָגִי בֶּן־הַמְּדְתָא. וְנִהְיְתָה לּוֹ לְמוֹקשׁ. וְגַאֲנְתוֹ נשְׁבָּתָה. רֹאשׁ יְמִינִי נִשֵּׂאתָ. וְאוֹיֵב שְׁמוּ מָחִיתָ. רוֹב בָּנִיו. וְקוְנָנִיו. עַל הָעֵץ תָּלִיתָ:

יָנִנִים נְקְבָּצוּ עָלֵי. אֲנֵי בִּימִי חַשְּׁמַנִּים. וּפָּרְצוּ חוֹמוֹת מִנְדָלֵי. וְמִּמְאוּ כָּל הַשְּׁבָּנִים. וּמִנּוֹתֵר קַנְקנִים. נַעֲשֶׁה נֵס לְשׁוֹשַׁנִּים. בְּנֵי כִינָה. יְמֵי שְׁמֹנָה. קַבְעוּ שִׁיר וּרְנָנִים:

#### SERVICE FOR PURIM

pefore reading the Book of Esther the jouowing Blessings are said:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and hast given us command concerning the reading of the Megillah.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who wroughtest miracles for our fathers in days of old, at this season.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast kept us in life, and hast preserved us, and enabled us to reach this season.

### After reading the Book of Esther say:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who dost plead our cause, judge our suit and avenge our wrong, who renderest retribution to all that hate our soul, and on our behalf dealest out punishment to our adversaries. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who on behalf of thy people Israel dealest out punishment to all their adversaries, O God, the Savior.

# The following paragraph is omitted after the Reading of the Book of Esther in the morning:—

—Who broughtest the counsel of the heathen to nought, and madest the devices of the crafty of none effect, when a wicked man, an arrogant offshoot of the seed of Amalek, rose up against us. Insolent in his riches, he digged himself a pit, and his own greatness laid him a snare. In his mind he thought to entrap, but was himself entrapped, he sought to destroy, but was speedily destroyed. Haman displayed the hatred of his fathers, and stirred up against the children the ancient enmity of the brothers (Esau and Jacob), remembering not the mercy of Saul, through whose compassion for Agag the enemy was born. The wicked plotted to cut off the just, and the unclean was caught in the hands of the pure. (Mordecai's)

## סרר פורים

Before reading the Book of Esther the following Blessings are said:—

קְּרִיץְנוּ בְּמִצְוֹתִיוּ וְצִיְּנְוּ עֵל מִלְרָג מְנְלָח. בְּרוּך אַתָּה וִי אָלְהִוּנוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוּלָם. אֲשֶׁר

נָפִים לַאֲבוֹתִינוּ בִּיָּמִים הָהֵק בַּוְּמֵן הַזָּה: נָפִים לַאֲבוֹתִינוּ בִּיָּמִים הָהֵסְ בַּוְּמֵן הַזָּה:

וָקוְּפְוּנ וְהִנִּיצְנוּ לַוְּבוֹן הַזָּה: בָּרוּך צִּתָּה וִיָּ אֶלְהוֹנוּ פָּלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. שֶׁהָחְיָנְוּ

After reading the Book of Esther say:-

בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יָיָ אֶלהֵינוּ טֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם. הָרָב אֶת רִיבְּנְוּ וְהַבָּן אֶת דִּיגִנוּ וְהַנּוֹכֵם אֶת נִקְּמָתֵנוּ וְהַמִּשֵׁלֵם נְּמוּל לְכָל אוֹיָבִי גַפְּשֵׁנוּ וְהַנִּפְּרָע לָנוּ מִצְּרֵינוּ: בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יָיָ. הַנִּפְּרָע לִעַמוֹ יִשִּׁרָאֵל מִבֶּל־צָרֵיהֶם. הָאֵל הַמּוֹשִׁיעֵ:

The following paragraph is omitted after the Reading of the Book of Esther in the morning:—

אָשֶׁר הִנִיא עֲצַת גּוֹיִם וַיָּפֶּר מַחְשְׁבוֹת עֵּרוּמִים: בְּקוּם עָלֵּוְנּוּ אָדֶם רָשִׁע גַּאֶר זְדוֹן מָזֶרַע עִּמְלֵק: נָּאָה בְעַשְׁרוֹ וְכָרָה לוֹ בּוֹר וּנְּדְלָּתוֹ יָקְשָׁה לוֹ לַבֶּר: דִּמָּה בְנַפְּשׁוֹ לִלְכּוֹד וְנִלְבָּר בִּקְשׁ שִׂנָאַת אַחִים לַבְּנִים וְלֹאֹזֶכַר דַּחֲמֵי שָׁאוּל כִּי־בְּחָמְלְתוֹ וְעוֹרֵר שָׁנָאַת וֹלֵר אוֹנֵב: זָמַם רָשָׁע לְהַכְּרִית צַּדִיק וְנִלְכַּר שָׁמֵא בִּידִי אָנָג נוֹלֵר אוֹנֵב: זָמַם רָשָׁע לְהַכְּרִית צַדִּיק וְנִלְכַּר שָׁמֵא בִּידִי

lovingkindness (to Esther) prevailed over the father's (Saul's) error, but the wicked (Haman) heaped sin upon the sins of his ancestor. In his heart he hid his cunning devices, and sold himself to do wickedness. He stretched forth his hand against God's saints; he gave his silver to cut off the remembrance of them. When Mordecai saw that wrath had gone forth, and that the decrees of Haman were issued in Shushan, he put on sackcloth and wrapped himself in mourning, ordained a fast and sat upon ashes. Who will rise up to atone for error, and obtain pardon for the sin and iniquity of our fathers? A flower blossomed from the palm tree: lo! Hadassah arose to awaken the merit of those that slept in the grave. Her servants hastened to make Haman drink the wine of the poison of snakes. He rose by his riches, but fell in his wickedness; he made him a gallows, and was himself hanged thereon. All the inhabitants of the world opened their mouths, for the lot of Haman was turned to be our lot. When the righteous was delivered out of the hand of the wicked, and the enemy was put in his stead, the Jews ordained for themselves to celebrate Purim, and to rejoice thereon every year. Thou didst regard the prayer of Mordecai and Esther: Haman and his sons thou didst hang upon the gallows.

The lily of Jacob rejoiced and was glad when Mordecai was seen in the purple. Thou hast ever been Israel's salvation, and their hope in every generation, to make known that all who hope in thee shall not be ashamed, neither shall any be confounded who put their trust in thee. Accursed Haman who sought to destroy me; blessed be Mordecai the Jew; accursed be Zeresh, the wife of him that terrified me; blessed be Esther my protectress, and may Harbonah also be remembered for good.

But thou art holy," etc., p. 300, to "honorable," p. 302. On Saturday evening begin "And let the pleasantness," etc., p. 299. The Reader says Kaddish, p. 302, omitting "May the prayers," etc., "It is our duty," etc., p. 308. On Saturday evening say the Conclusion Service, p. 303.

מָהוֹר: הֶסֶד גָבַר עַל־שִׁנְנַת אָב וְרָשָׁע הוֹסִיף הַמְּא עַל־ ַחֲטָאָיו: טָבַן בְּלָבוֹ בַּחְשָׁבוֹת צָרוּבֶיו וַיִּתְבַבָּר לַנְשׁוֹת רָעָה: יָרוֹ שָׁלַח בִּקְרוֹשֵׁי אֵל כַּסְפוֹ נָתַן לְהַכְּרִית וַכְרָם: <mark>כְּרְאוֹת</mark> <mark>סָרְדָּבֵי בִּי־יָצֵא ֶקֶצֶף וְדָתִי הָכָּן נִהְנוּ בִּשׁוּשָׁן. לָבַשׁ שַׁק וָקְשֵׁר</mark> מִסְפֵּד וְנָזַר צוֹסוַוִישֶׁב עַל־הָאֵפֶּר: מִי זֶה יַעֲמוֹד לְכַפֵּר שְׁנָנָה וָלְמָחוֹל חַמַּאת עֲוֹן אֲבוֹתִינוּ: גַץ פָּרַח מִלוּלָב הַן הֲדַפָּה עָמֶדָה לְעוֹרֵר וְשִׁנִים: סָרִיסֶיהָ הבְּהִילוּ לְהַכֶּן לְהַשְׁקוֹתוֹ יֵין ָחֲמֵת תַּנִינִים: עָמַר בְּעֶשְׁרוֹ וְנָפַל בְּרִשְׁעוֹ עָשֶׂה לוֹ אֵ<mark>ץ וְנְתְלֶה</mark> עָלָיו: פִּיהֶם פָּתְחוּ בָּל־יוֹשְׁבִי תִבֵּל כִּי פוּ<mark>ר הָמָן נָהְפַּךְ</mark> לָפּוּרֵנוּ: צַדִּיק נָחֶלֵץ מִיֵּד רָשָׁע אוֹיֵב וָתַּן תַּחַת נַפְשׁוֹ: קִימוּ ָעַלֵיהֶם לַעֵשׂות פּוּרִים וָלְשְׂמְוֹחַ בְּכָּל־שָׁנָה וְשֶׁיָּה: <mark>רָאִיתְ</mark> אֶת־תִפָּלַת בֶּרְדָבֵי וָאֶסְתֵּר. הָבֶן וּבָנָיו עַל־הָעֵץ תַּלְיְתְ: שושַנַת יַעַלָב צָהַלָה וְשָּׂמֵחָה בִּרְאוֹתָם יַחַד הִבֵּלֶת

שּׁושַׁנַּת יַעֲלֵב צָהֲלָה וְשָּׁמֵחָה בִּרְאוֹתָם יַחַד הְבֵּלֶת מְּרְדָּבֶי: הְשׁוּעָתָם הָיֶוְתָ לָנֶצְח וְתִקְוֹתָם בְּכַל־הּוֹר נְדוֹר: הַחוֹסִים בַּךְ: צָּרוּר הָמָן צִשֶׁר בִּקשׁ לְצַּבְּדִי. בָּרוּךְ מְּרְדָּכֵי הַיְהוּדִי. צַּרוּרָה זֶבֶשׁ צִשֶּׁר מַפְּחִידִי. בְּרוּכָה צָּסְתֵּר מְנִּנְה בַּעַדִי, וִגַם חַרְבוֹנָה זָכוּר לְמוֹב:

אָתְה קְרוֹשׁ , p. 300, to וְיַאָּדִיר, p. 302. On Saturday Evening begin בְּדִּישׁ p. 299. The Reader says קַדְּישׁ, p. 302, omitting קַדְישׁ p. 308. On Saturday Evening say בְּלִינוֹ הְתְכַבַּל p. 308. On Saturday Evening say בְּלִינוֹ אָתִבְּבַּל

#### GRACE BEFORE AND AFTER MEALS

On washing the hands, previous to partaking of a Meal, say:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and hast given us command concerning the washing of the hands.

The following Blessing is said over the Bread:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who bringest forth bread from the earth.

#### GRACE AFTER MEALS

On Sabbaths and Holy days, and on those days when Tachanun is not said, Psalm exxvi. is said:—

#### Psalm cxxvi.

A Song of Degrees.—When the Lord turned again the captivity of Zion, we were like unto them that dream. Then was our mouth filled with laughter, and our tongue with exultation: then said they among the nations, The Lord hath done great things for them. The Lord hath done great things for us; whereat we rejoiced. Bring back our captivity, O Lord, as the streams in the south. They that sow in tears shall reap in joy. Though he goeth on his way weeping, bearing the store of seed, he shall come back with joy, bearing his sheaves.

424

## סדר סעודה וברכותיה:

On washing the hands, previous to partaking of a Meal, say:-

קְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אָּלֹהֵינוּ מָלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם. אֲשֶׁר קִּרְשְׁנוּ בְּמִאְוֹתִיו וְאִוְּנוּ עַל וְמִילַת יָדְיִם:

The following Blessing is said over the Bread:

בָּרוּך אַתָּה וָיָ אָגלהֵינוּ מָלֶדְ הָעוֹלֶם. הַפּוֹצִיא לֶהֶם מָן הָאָרֶץ:

### GRACE AFTER MEALS.

On Sabbaths and Holydays, and on those days when Tachanun is not said, Psalm cxxvi, is said:—

## תהלים קכ"ו

שִׁיר הַפַּעֲלות. בְּשׁוּב וְיָ אֶת־שִׁיבַת צִּיּוֹן הָיוְנוּ בְּחֹלְמִים: אָז יִפְּלֵא שָׁחֹק פִּינוּ וּלְשׁוֹגנְוּ רָנָּה אָז יאמְרוּ בַגּוֹיִם הִנְּדִּיל יִיָּ לַצְשׁוֹת עִם־אֵלֶה: הָנְדִּיל יִיָ לַעֲשׁוֹת עִפְנְוּ הָיִיְנוּ שְּׁמֵּחִים: שׁוּבָה וִיָ אֶת־שִׁבִּתְנוּ בַּאָפִיקִים בַּנָּנֶב: הַוֹּרָעִים בְּדִּמְעָה בְּרָנָה יִקְאְׂרוּ: הַלוֹף וֵלֵךְ וּבָכה נִשֵׂא מֶשֶׁדְ־הַוְּרֵע בּאֹ־יָבֹא endureth for ever. Through thy great goodness food hath never failed us: O may it not fail us for ever and ever for thy great name's sake, since thou nourishest and sustainest all beings and doest good unto all, and providest food for all thy creatures whom thou hast created. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who givest food unto all.

We thank thee, O Lord our God, because thou didst give as an heritage unto our fathers a desirable, good and ample land, and because thou didst bring us forth, O Lord our God, from the land of Egypt, and didst deliver us from the house of bondage; as well as for thy covenant which thou hast sealed in our flesh, thy Law which thou hast taught us, thy statutes which thou hast made known unto us, the life, grace and lovingkindness which thou hast vouchsafed unto us, and for the food wherewith thou dost constantly feed and sustain us on every day, in every season, at every hour.

On Chanukah and Purim add, "We thank thee also for the miracles," etc., pp. 63, 64.

For all this, O Lord our God, we thank and bless thee, blessed be thy name by the mouth of all living continually and for ever, even as it is written, And thou shalt eat and be satisfied, and thou shalt bless the Lord thy God for the good land which he hath given thee. Blessed art thou, O Lord, for the land and for the food.

הַנָּדוֹל תָּמִיד לֹא־חָסֵר לְנוּ וְאֵל יֶחְסֵר־לְנוּ מְזוֹן לְעוֹלְם וָעֶד בַּעֲבוּר שִׁמוֹ הַנְּדוֹל. כִּי הוּא זְן וֹמְפַרְנֵם לַכֵּל וּמִטִיב לַכֹּל וּמִכִין מְזוֹן לְכָל־ בְּרוּךְ אַשֶׁר בָּרֶא. בְּרוּךְ אַתְּהוִיְ. הַזְּן אָת־הַכּל:

נוֹבה לְּךּ יִי אָלְבוֹנוּ עַל שָׁהִנְחַלְּתְּ לַאֲבוֹתִינּ יִּמְפַּרְנִם אוֹתְנוּ תָּמִיד בְּבֶּלְ-יוֹם וּבְבָּלְ-תִּת וּבְּבָלְ-שָׁלְפֵּיְרָתְּנוּ מָאָרֵוֹם חִּלְמִתְ בִּּרְשְׁנִוּ וִעֵּל חִיִּים חֵן שָׁלְפֵּירְתְּנוּ וִעֵּל חָּלִים הִּבְּעְתְנוּ וִעַל חִיִּים חֵן שָׁלְפֵּירְתְּנוּ וִעַל חָּלִים הִּבְּעְתְנוּ וִעַל חִיִּים חֵן שָׁלְפֵּירְתְנוּ וִעָל חָיִם וּבְּבָלְ-וִם וּבְּבָלְ-עִת וּבְּבָלְ-שָׁעְהָוֹ וִיִּ אָלְבִוֹנוּ עַלְ שָׁהוֹבְעְתְנוּ וִעָּל חִיִּים חֵן שְׁעָבְרֹים אוֹתְנוּ תָּמִיד בְּבֶּלְ-יוֹם וּבְּבָלְ-עִת וּבְּבָּל שְׁעָבְה:

On Chanukah and Purim add על הַנִּסִים, pp. 63,64.

וְעַל הַכּּל יָיָ אָלהֵןנוּ אֲנַחֲנוּ מוֹדִים לָךְ וּמְבָּרָכִים אוֹתָךּ · יִתְבָּרַךְ שָׁמִךְ בְּפִּי כָל־חֵי תָּמִיד לְעוֹלְם וָאֶלהָוֹךְ עַל־הָאָבֶלְתָּ וְשָׁבָּעְתָּ וּבֵרַכְתָּ אָת־וְיִּ אָלהָוֹךְ עַל־הָאָבֶץ הַפּבָּה אֲשֶׁר נְתַּן־לָךְ · בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה יָיָ. עַל־הָאָבֶץ וְעַל־הַמְּזוֹן: Have mercy, O Lord our God, upon Israel thy people, upon Jerusalem thy city, upon Zion the abiding place of thy glory, upon the kingdom of the house of David thine anointed, and upon the great and holy house that was called by thy name. O our God, our Father, feed us, nourish us, sustain, support and relieve us, and speedily O Lord our God, grant us relief from all our troubles. We beseech thee, O Lord our God, let us not be in need either of the gifts of flesh and blood or of their loans, but only of thy helping hand, which is full, open, holy and ample, so that we may not be ashamed nor confounded for ever and ever.

#### On Sabbath say:-

Be pleased, O Lord our God, to fortify us by thy commandments, and especially by the commandment of the seventh day, this great and holy Sabbath, since this day is great and holy before thee, that we may rest and repose thereon in love in accordance with the precept of thy will. In thy favor, O Lord our God, grant us such repose that there be no trouble, grief or lamenting on the day of our rest. Let us, O Lord our God, behold the consolation of Zion thy city, and the rebuilding of Jerusalem thy holy city, for thou art the Lord of salvation and of consolation.

#### On New Moons and Festivals add:-

Our God and God of our fathers! May our remembrance rise and come and be accepted before thee, with the remembrance of our fathers, of Messiah the

רַחַם יִי ְּאֶל הַיְנוּ עַל־יִשְׂרָאָל עַפֶּוְדּ. וְעַל יְרוּשְׁלִיִם
עַיּהָדְּ. וְעַל צִיּוֹן מִשְׁכֵּן כְּבוֹהֶדְּ. וְעַל יַרְוּשְׁלִיִם
שֵּיּהְדָּ שִּׁמְּיִ עָלִיוֹ: אָלהִינוּ אָבְינוּ. וְעַל מַלְּכוּת
פַּרְנְּמֵנוּ וְכַלְּכְּלֵנוּ וְהַרְנִיחִנוּ וְבִּיְרִוֹבְינוּ אָבְינוּ וְיִנְיְּאָלהִינוּ אָבְינוּ וְיַבְּלְנוּ וְהַלְּהוֹעוּ וְבִּיְרִוֹתְנוּ וְנִיְאָלְהוֹנוּ אָבְינוּ וְיִנְיְאָלְהוֹנוּ בְּיִבְירִבְנוּ וְיִיְ אָלהִוֹנוּ בְּיִבְירִבְנוּ וְיִיְ אָלהִוֹנוּ בְּיִבְירִבְנוּ וְיִיְ אָלהִוֹנוּ לְאַלְהוֹנוּ בְּיִבְירִבְּנוּ וְיִבְיְבְּהוֹשְׁהוֹנְיִי בְּלְנְאָתְם.
לא לִידִי מַתְּנַת בְּשָּׁר וְנִים וְלֹא לִידִי הַלְּנְאָתְם.
בִּים לְנִילְם וְעִיּלִם וְעָבִי וְבִּיְרְבְּבָּה.
שָׁלֹא נִבוּשׁ וְלֹא נִבְּנִם לְעוֹלְם וְעִיּרְ בִּוֹיִם וְנִירְרָבְּה.
שָׁלֹא נִבוּשׁ וְלֹא נִבְּלֵם לְעוֹלְם וְעָּרִי

On Sabbath say:-

רְצֵהוְהַחָלִיצִנוּ יִיָּ אֶלֹהֵונוּ בְּטִצְוֹמֶיךּ וּבְטִּצְנַת יוֹם הַשְּׁבִיעִי הַשַּׁבָּת הַנָּרוֹל וְהַכָּרוֹשׁ הַנֶּה. כִּי יוֹם נֶה נָּרוֹל וְכָרוֹשׁ הוֹא לְפָּגֵיךְ לִשְׁכָּת־בּּוּ וְלַלְּוִם בּּוֹ בְּצִהְבָּה בְּטִצְוֹת רְצוֹגֶךְ. בִּיוֹם מְנוּחָתֵנוּ. וְהַרְצֵּנוּ יִיָּ אֶלהִונוּ שֶׁלֹא תְהִי צָרָה וְיָגוֹן וַצְּנְחָה וּבְבִּנְיַן יְרוּשָׁלַיְם עִיר כָּוְדְשֶׁךְּ. כִּי אַתָּה הוּא בַּעַל הַיְשׁוּעוֹת וּבַעַל הַנָּחָמוֹת:

On New Moons and Festivals add:-

ּוְאֶלהֵינוּ וֵאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. יַצְלֶה וְיָבאׁ וַיִּגְיְעַ וְיֵרָאֶה וְיִרָּאֶה וִישָּׁמֵע וְיִפָּקִר וְיִזָּבֵר זְכְרֹגִנְוּ וּפִּקְדֹּגִנְוּ. וְזִכְרוֹן אֲבוֹתִינוּ. son of David thy servant, of Jerusalem thy holy city, and of all thy people the house of Israel, bringing deliverance and well-being, grace, lovingkindness and mercy, life and peace on this day of—

On new Moon say— On New Year— On Tabernacles— The New Moon. Memorial. The Feast of Tabernacles.

On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly and on the Rejoicing of the Law-The Eighth Day Feast of Solemn Assembly.

On Passover.—The Feast of Unleavened Bread.

On Pentecost—The Feast of Weeks.

Remember us, O Lord our God, thereon for our well-being; be mindful of us for blessing, and save us unto life: by thy promise of salvation and mercy, spare us and be gracious unto us; have mercy upon us and save us; for our eyes are bent upon thee, because thou art a gracious and merciful God and King.

And rebuild Jerusalem the holy city speedily in our days. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who in thy compassion rebuildest Jerusalem. Amen.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, O God, our Father, our King, our Mighty One, our Creator. our Redeemer, our Maker, our Holy One, the Holy One of Jacob, our Shepherd, the Shepherd of Israel, O King, who art kind and dealest kindly with all, day by day thou hast dealt kindly, dost deal kindly, and wilt deal kindly with us: thou hast bestowed, thou dost bestow, thou wilt ever bestow benefits upon us, vielding us grace, lovingkindness, mercy and relief, deliverance and prosperity, blessing

וָזָכְרוֹן בָשִׁיחַ בֶּן דָּוָר עַבְּהֶדָּ. וְנַכְרוֹן יְרוּשָׁלַוֶם עִיר קּוְשָׁדָּ. וְזַכְרוֹן בָּל עַמְּךְ בִּית יִשְׂרָאֵל לְבָּנֶוְדְּ. לִפְּלֵישָׁה וּלְמוֹב<mark>ְה</mark> וּלְחָן וּלְחֶפֶּד וּלְרַחֲמִים וּלְחַיִּים וּלְשָׁלוֹם בְּיוֹם

> on New Moon:-ראש הַקְדָשׁ

on the 8th Day of Solemn Assembly and on the Rejoicing of the Law:-

הַוּבְּרוֹן הַג הַפְּכוֹת on Pentecost:— on Passover:— הַשָּׁמִינִי הַג הָעֵצֶהֶת הַ הַבּצוֹת הַ הַשָּׁבְעוֹת

on Tabernacles:- | on New Year:- |

הַזֶּה. זַכְרֵנוּ וִי אֶלהֵוִנוּ בּוֹ לְשוֹבָה. וּפַּקְהֵנוּ בוֹ לִבְּרָבָה. וָהוֹשִׁיעֵנְוּ בוֹ לְחַיִּים. וּבִרְבַר יִשׁוּעָה וְרַחֲמִים חוּם וְחָנֵ<mark>נְוּ</mark> וְרַחֵם שָלֵונוּ וְהוֹשִׁיעִנְוּ. כִּי אָלֶיךְ עִיגִונוּ. כִּי אֵל כֶּוְלֶךְ חַנּוּן וַרַחוּם אָתָּה:

וּבְנֵה וְרוּשָׁלַיֶּם עִיר הַקְּדֶשׁ בִּמְהַרָה בְּיָבֵוְנוּיּ בָּרוּךְ אִתָּה וָיָ. בּנָה בְרַחֲמָיו יְרוּשְׁלְוִם. אָמֵן: בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָנְ אָּלהֵינוּ מָלֶךְ הַעוֹלֶם. הָאַל אָבִינוּ מַלְבֵּגְוּ . אַדִּיהֵנוּ בּוֹרְאֵנוּ גֹאֲלֵנוּ יוֹאָהֵנוּ ּלְרוֹשֵׁנוּ לְרוֹשׁ יַעֲלֹב. רוֹעֵנוּ רוֹעֵה יִשְּׂרָאֵל. הַמֶּלֶךְ הַמוֹב וְהַמֵּמִיב לַכֹּל. שֶׁבְּבֶּל־יוֹם וָיוֹם הוא הַמִּיב הוא מֵמִיב הוּא וֵמִיב לְנְוּ: הוּא נְמָלְנוּ הוא גוֹמְלֵגִוּ הוא יִנְמְּלֵנִוּ לַעַר. לְחֵן לְחָבֶּר וּלְרַחֲמִים וּלְהָוַח. הַצָּלָה וְהַצְּלָחָה בְּרָכָה וִישׁוּעָה.

and salvation, consolation, sustenance and support, mercy, life, peace and all good: of no manner of good let us be in want.

The All-merciful shall reign over us for ever and ever. The All-merciful shall be blessed in heaven and on earth. The All-merciful shall be praised throughout all generations, glorified amongst us to all eternity, and honored amongst us for everlasting. May the All-merciful grant us an honorable livelihood. May the All-merciful break the yoke from off our neck, and lead us upright to our land. May the All-merciful send a plentiful blessing upon this house, and upon this table at which we have eaten. May the All-merciful send us Elijah the prophet (let him be remembered for good), who shall give us good tidings, salvation and consolation.

## The following has to be varied according to circumstances:-

May the All-merciful bless my honored father, the master of this house, and my honored mother, the mistress of this house, them, their household, their seed and all that is theirs, us also and all that is ours, as our fathers Abraham, Isaac and Jacob were blessed each with his own comprehensive blessing; even thus may he bless all of us together with a perfect blessing, and let us say Amen.

נֶחְמָה פַּרְנָסָה וְכַלְבָּלָה. וְרַהֲמִים וְהַיִּים וִשְׁלוֹם וְכָל־מוֹב. וֹמִכְּל־מוֹב אַל־יְחַפְּרֵנוּ:

הָרַהֲמָן. הוּא יָמְלוֹךְ עָלֵוְנוּ לְעוֹלָם וָעִר: הַרַחֲמָן. הוא יִתבָּרַך בַּשָּׁמֵיִם וּבָאָרֵץ: דָרַחֲמָן. הוּא יִשְׁתַּבַּח לְדוּר דּוֹרִים. וְיִתְפָּאֵר בָּנוּ לְגַצֵח נְצָחִים. וִיִתְהַדֵּר בָנוּ לָעֵד וּלִעוֹלְמֵי עוֹלְמִים: דָרַחֲמָן. הוּא וְפַּרְנְמָנְוּ בָּבֶבוֹר: הָרַחֲמָן. הוּא יִשְׁבוֹר עָלֵנוּ מִעַל צַּוָּאֹרֵנוּ. וָרוּא יוֹלִיבֵנוּ קוֹמְמִיּוּת לְאַרְאֵנוּ: הַרַחֲמֶן. הוּא יִשְׁלַח בְּרָכָה מָרָבָּה בַּבַּיִת הַזָּה. וְעֵל שָׁלְחָ<mark>ן זֵה</mark> שָׁאָבַלְנוּ עָלָיו: הָרַחֲמָן. הוא יִשְׁלַח לָנוּ אָת־ אָלְיָה הַנֶּבִיא וָכוּר לַפוֹב. וִיבַשֶּׁר־לְנוּ בְשוֹרוֹת מוֹבוֹת יִשׁוּעוֹת וְנֶקְמוֹת:

The following has to be varied according to circumstances:— הָרַחֲמָן. הוּא וְבָרֵךְ אָת אָבִי מוֹרִי בַּעַל הַבַּיִת הַוֶּה. וְאֶת אִפִּי מוֹרָתִי בַּעֲלַת הַבַּיִת הַוֶּה. אוֹתָם וָאֶת בֵּיתָם וָאֶת וַרְעָם וָאֶת כָּל אֲשֶׁר לְהֵם. אוֹתְנוּ וָאֶת־כָּל אֲשֶׁר לָנוּ. כְּמוֹ שֵׁנִּתְבָּרְכוּ אֲבֹתֵינוּ אַבְרָהָם יִצְהָק וָיַעְקֹב בַּכֹּל מִכֹּל כֹּל. בֵּן יָבְרֵךְ אוֹתְנוּ כָּלָנוּ יַחַר בִּבְרָכָה שְׁלֵמֶה. וְנֹאמֵר אָמֵן:

Both on their and on our behalf may there be such advocacy on high as shall lead to enduring peace; and may we receive a blessing from the Lord, and right-eousness from the God of our salvation; and may we find grace and good understanding in the sight of God and man.

#### On Sabbath:-

May the All-merciful let us inherit the day which shall be wholly a Sabbath and rest in the life everlasting.

#### On New Moon:-

May the All-merciful renew unto us this month for good and for blessing.

#### On Festivals :-

May the All-merciful let us inherit the day which is altogether good.

#### On New Year:-

May the All-merciful renew unto us this year for good and for blessing.

#### On the Intermediate Days of Tabernacles:-

May the All-merciful raise up for us the fallen Tabernacle of David.

May the All-merciful make us worthy of the days of the Messiah, and of the life of the world to come.

בַּמְרוֹם יְלַמְּדוּ עֲלֵיהֶם וְעְלֵוְנוּ וְכוּת שֶׁהְהִי לְמִשְׁמֶרֶת שָׁלוֹם. וְנִשְּׁא בְרָכָה מֵאָת יְיָ וּאְדָקָה מִאֶּלֹהֵי יִשְׁעֵגוּי. וְנִמְּצָא־חֵן וְשֵּׂכֶל מוֹב בְּעֵינֵי אֵלהִים וִצָּדָם:

On Sabbath:-

הַרַחֲמָן. הוּא נַנְחָילֵנְוּ יוֹם שֶׁבְּלוֹ שַׁבָּת וּמְנוּחָה לְחַיֵּי הַעֹלֲמִים:

On New Moon;-

הָבחָפָן. הוא יְחַבֵּשׁ עַלִּוְנוּ אֶת־הַחְדֶשׁ הַוֶּה לְפֹבָה וְלֶבְּרָכָה:

On Festivals:-

הָרַחֲמָן. הוּא יַנְחִילֵנְוּ יוֹם שֶׁבְּלוֹ מוֹב:

On New Year:-

<mark>דָרַ חֲבָּץ. הוּא יְחַדֵּשׁ עָלֵינוּ אֶת־הַשָּׁנָה הַוּאֹת לְשֹבָה וְלְבְרָכְה:</mark>

On the Intermediate Days of Tabernacles:-

בָּבַחֲמָן. הוּא יָקִים לָנְוּ אֶת־סְבַּת דַּוִיד הַנֹּפָּלֶת:

הָרַהַמָּן. הוּא וְזַבּגוּ לִימוֹת הַמְּשִׁים וּלְחַיֵּי הָעוֹלֶם הַבָּא : On Week-days:-

Great salvation giveth he to his king.\*

On Sabbaths, Festivals, and New Moons:--

He is a tower of salvation to his king;\*

And showeth lovingkindness to his anointed, to David and to his seed, for evermore. He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel, and say ye, Amen.

O fear the Lord, ye his holy ones; for there is no want to them that fear him. Young lions do lack and suffer hunger: but they that seek the Lord shall not want any good. O give thanks unto the Lord, for he is good: for his lovingkindness endureth for ever. Thou openest thine hand, and satisfiest every living thing with favor. Blessed is the man that trusteth in the Lord, and whose trust the Lord is. I have been young and now I am old; yet have I not seem the righteous forsaken, nor his seed begging for bread. The Lord will give strength unto his people; the Lord will bless his people with peace.

<sup>\*</sup> These changes are based upon the two readings of this verse in Psalm xviii. 51, and 2 Sam. xxii. 51 respectively.

On Week-days:-

## שֹנְדָּל

On Sabbaths, Festivats, and New Moons:-

## מִנְדוֹל

יְשׁוּעוֹת מַלְכּוֹ וְעְשָׁה הָסָר לִמְשִׁיחוּ לְדָּוִר וּלְוַרְעוֹ עַד־עוֹלָם: עשָׁה שָׁלוֹם בִּמְרוֹמִיו הוּא יַעְשָּׂה שָׁלוֹם עָלֵינוּ וְעַל כָּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

יָראּנּ אֶת־יִנִי זְּלְדִּשִׁיוּ. כִּי אֵין מַחְסוֹר לִירָאָיוּ: כְּפִירִים רְשׁנּ נְרָעֵבנּי. וְדֹּרְשִׁי יָנִ לֹאִ־יַחְסְרנּ כָל־סוֹב: הוֹדנּ לַנִי כִּי־סוֹב. בָּרנּךְ הַנֶּבֶר אֲשֶׁר יִלְפַח בַּנִי. וְהָיָה יְנָ מִבְּשַׁחוֹ: נַעֲר הָיִוְתִי בַּרנּךְ הַנֶּבֶר אֲשֶׁר יִלְפַח בַּנִי. וְהָיָה יְנָ מִבְּשַׁחוֹ: נַעֲר הָיִוְתִי בַּרנּךְ הַנֶּבֶר אֲשֶׁר יִלְפַח בַּנִי. וְהָיָה יְנָ מִבְּשַׁחוֹ: נַעֲר הָיִוְתִי בַּרנּן הַנְּבֶר אֲשֶׁר יִבְפַח בַּיִי. וְהָיָה יְנִי לִאִין:

#### BLESSINGS ON VARIOUS OCCASIONS

#### Before drinking Wine:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who createst the fruit of the vine.

Before partaking of Food, other than Bread, prepared from any of "the five species of Grain" (wheat, barley, rye, oats and spelt):—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who createst various kinds of food.

#### After any Food, excepting Bread:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe,

#### After Wine :-

-for the vine and the fruit of the vine;

After partaking of Grapes Figs, Pomegranates, Olives or Dates:—

-for the tree and the fruit of the tree;

#### After Food prepared as above :-

—for the sustenance and the nourishment;

After Food prepared as above and Wine:—
for the sustenance and the nourishment, the vine

and the fruit of the vine;

—for the produce of the field; for the desirable, good and ample land which thou wast pleased to give as an heritage unto our fathers, that they might eat of its fruits and be satisfied with its goodness. Have mercy, O Lord our God, upon Israel thy people, upon Jerusalem thy city, upon Zion the abiding place of thy glory, upon thine altar and thy temple. Rebuild Jerusalem, the holy city, speedily in our days; lead us up thither and make us rejoice in its rebuilding.

### סדר הברכות:

Before drinking Wine:— בָּרוֹך אַתָּה וָיַ אֱלהֵינוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. בוֹרֵא פִּרִי הַגַּבְּן:

Before partaking of Food, other than Bread, prepared from any of "the five species of Grain" (wheat, barley, rye, oats and Spelt:—

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָיָ אֶלהַןינוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. בּוֹרֵא מִינֵי מְזוֹנוֹ<mark>ת:</mark>

After any Food, excepting Bread:— בַּרוֹךְ צַּתָּה וְיִ אֶלהֵינוּ טֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלְם. עַל

After Wine:-

הַנֶּפֶן וְעַל פְּרִי הַנֶּפֶן

After partaking of Grapes, Figs, Pomegranates, Olivesor Dates;-הָמֵץ וְעַל פְּרִי הָמֵץ

> After Food prepared as above:— הַבְּּחְיָה וְעֵל הַכֵּלְכָּלְה

After Food prepared as above and Wine:— הַנְּבָן וְעַל פְּרִי הַנֶּבְּן

מִיר הַקּדָשׁ בִּמְחָרָה בִּנָמִינוּ וְהַמֻּלֵּוּ לְתוֹכָה וְשַׂמְחֵנוּ נִינְשְׁלְוֹם מִיּלָה שָׁלָּאֵר בְּחָ יָּנְיָּאַלְהֵוּנוּ עַל יִשְּׂרָאָל עַמֶּךְ וְעַל יִרוּשָׁלִיִם מִיּלֶךְ וְעַל צִיּזּן וְהִּנְחַלְּתָּ לַצִּבוֹתְוֹנוּ לָצָּכוֹל מִפִּרְיָה וְלִשְׁלְּוֹם מִיּלֶךְ וְעַל צִיּזּן וְשִּׁלְחִים הַשְּּלִה וְשַׁלְיִם מִּבְּלִים מִיּלֶךְ וְשִׁלְיִם הִיּעָלְיִם מִיּלְבָּה וְשַׁמְּחֵנוּ May we eat of the fruits of the land, and be satisfied with its goodness, and bless thee for it in holiness and purity.

On Sabbath say:-

Be pleased to fortify us on this Sabbath day.

On New Moon:-

Be mindful of us on this day of the New Moon,

On Festivals:-

Make us rejoice—

On Passover:-

On this Feast of Unleavened Bread.

On Pentecost:-

On this Feast of Weeks.

On Tabernacles:-

On this Feast of Tabernacles.

On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly and on the Rejoicing of the Law:—

On this Eighth-day Feast of Solemn Assembly.

On New Year:-

Be mindful of us for good on this Day of Memorial. For thou, O Lord, art good and beneficent unto all; and we will give thee thanks for the land,

#### After Wine:-

and for the fruit of the vine. Blessed art thou, O Lord, for the land and for the fruit of the vine.

בְּבִנְיָנָה. וְנֹאִכֵל מִפְּרָיָה וְנִשְׂבַע מִמּוּבָה וּוְבָּעֶּיקְּךְּ עְלֶּוְתְ בִּקְרָשִׁה וּבְמָהָרָה:

On Sabbath say:-

וּרָצֵה וְהַחֲלִיצֵנְוּ בְּיוֹם הַשַּׁבָּת הַזֶּ<mark>ה:</mark>

On New Moon:-

וָוָלְבֵנִוּ בְּיוֹם ראשׁ הַחְדֶשׁ הַוֶּהּ

On Festivals:-

וְשַׂמְחָנִוּ בְּיוֹם חַג–

On Passover:—

הַמָּצוֹת הַוֶּה

On Pentecost:—

הַשָּׁבְעוֹת הַנֶּה

On Tabernacles:—

הַסְּכוֹת הַוֶּה

On the Eighth Day of Solemn Assembly and on the Rejoicing of the Law:—

הַשְּׁמִינִי חַג הָעֲצֶרֶת הַוֶּה

On New Year:-

וְזָכִרְנוּ לְמוֹבָה בְּיוֹם הַוִּבְּרוֹן הַוֶּה

בִּי אַתָּה יָיָ מוֹב וּמִמִיב לַכֹּל וְנְוֹדֶה לְּךְ עַל הָאֶרֶץ

After Wine:-

וְעֵל פָּרִי הַנָּפֶן. בָּרוּף אַתָּה וְיָ עַל הָאָרֶץ וְעַל פָּרִי הַנָּפֵּן:

#### After Fruit:-

—and for the fruits. Blessed art thou, O Lord, for the land and for the fruits.

After Food prepared from any of "the five species of Grain":-

—and for the sustenance. Blessed art thou, O Lord, for the land and for the sustenance.

#### After Food prepared as above and Wine:-

—for the sustenance and for the fruit of the vine. Blessed art thou, O Lord, for the land, the sustenance and the fruit of the vine.

If Wine and Fruit are partaken of at the same time, begin the Blessing thus:—

—for the vine and the fruit of the vine, the tree and the fruit of the tree.

#### and conclude:-

—for the land, the vine and the fruits. Blessed art thou, O Lord, for the land, the vine and the fruits.

If Food prepared from any of "the five species of Grain," and Fruit are partaken of at the same time, begin:—

—for the sustenance and the nourishment, the tree and the fruit of the tree.

#### and conclude:-

- —for the land, the sustenance and the fruits. Blessed art thou, O Lord, for the land, the sustenance and the fruits.
- If Food prepared from any of "the five species of Grain,"
  Fruit and Wine are partaken of at the same time, begin:—
- —for the sustenance and the nourishment, for the vine and the fruit of the vine, for the tree and the fruit of the tree.

After Fruit:-

וָעַל הַפָּרוֹת. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יָיָ עַל הָאָבֶץ וְעַל הַפָּרוֹת:

After Food prepared from any of "the five species of Grain":-

After Food prepared as above and Wine:-

וְעַל הַמָּחְיָה וְעַל פְּרִי הַנָּפֶּן. בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ עַל הָאָרֶץ וְעַל הַמִּחְיָה וְעַל פְּרִי הַנָּפֶּן:

If Wine and Fruit are partaken of at the same time, begin the Blessing thus:—

עַל הַגֶּפֶן וְעַל פְּרִי הַגֶּפֶן וְעַל הָעֵץ וְעַל פְּרִי הָעֵץ.

And conclude:-

על הַאָּרֶץ וְעַל הַנֶּפֶן וְעַל הַפֵּרוֹת. בָּרוּך אַ**תָּה יִיְ עַל** הָאָרֶץ וְעַל הַנֶּפֶן וְעַל הַפֵּרוֹת:

If Food prepared from any of "the five species of Grain" and Fruit are partaken of at the same time commence:—

עַל הַּמִּחְיָה וְעַל הַכַּלְכָּלָה וְעַל הָעֵץ וְעַל פְּרִי הָעֵץ.

And conclude:-

על הָאָרֶץ וְעַל הַמִּחְיָה וְעַל הַפֵּרוֹת. בָּרוּךְ **אַתְּה וִיָּ. עַל** הָאָרֶץ וְעַל הַמִּחְיָה וְעַל הַבִּרוֹת:

If Food prepared from any of "the five species of Grain," Fruit and Wine are partaken of at the same time, begin:—

צל הַמְּחְיָה וְעַל הַכַּלְכָּלָה וְעַל הַגָּפֶן וְעַל פְּרִי הַגָּפֶן וְע<mark>ַל</mark> הָעֵץ וְעַל פְּרִי הָעֵץ.

#### And conclude:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord, for the sustenance and the nourishment, for the vine and the fruit of the vine, for the tree and the fruit of the tree.

All the following Blessings begin with the words, "Blessed art thou O Lord our God, King of the universe."

On eating Fruit which grows on trees:—
-who createst the fruit of the tree.

On eating Fruit which grows on the Ground, Herbage, etc.:—
—who createst the fruit of the earth.

On partaking of Flesh, Fish, Eggs, Cheese, etc., or drinking any Liquor except Wine:—

-by whose word all things exist.

After partaking of any of the Aliments referred to in the three preceding Blessings:—

—who createst many living beings with their wants, for all the means thou hast created wherewith to sustain the life of each of them. Blessed be he who is the life of all worlds.

On smelling Fragrant Woods or Barks:—
—who createst fragrant woods.

On smelling Odorous Plants:—
—who createst odorous plants.

On smelling Odorous Fruits:—
—who givest a goodly scent to fruits.

On smelling Fragrant Spices:—who createst divers kinds of spices.

And conclude:-

בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. עַל 6 הָעִץ:

All the following Blessings begin with the words, בַּרוּךְ אַתַּה יִי אֵלהַינוּ מֵלֶךְ הַעוֹלֶת.

On eating Fruit which grows on Trees:-

בּוֹרֵא פְּרִי הַעִץ:

On eating Fruit which grows on the Ground, Herbage, etc.:—

On partaking of Flesh, Fish, Eggs, Cheese, etc., or drinking any Liquor except Wine:—

שָׁהַכּּל נִהְנֶה בִּדְבָרוֹ:

After partaking of any of the Aliments referred to in the three preceding Blessings:—

בּוֹרֵא נְפָשׁוֹת רַבּוֹתוְּחֶסְרוֹנָן, עַל כָּל־מַה־שֶׁבָּרְא**ִתְלְהַחְיוֹת** בָּהֶם נֶפֶשׁ כָּל־חָי. בָּרוּךְ חֵי הָעוֹלְמִים:

On smelling Fragrant Woods or Barks:-

בּוֹרֵא עֲצִי כְשָׂמִים:

On smelling Odorous Plants:-

On smelling Odorous Fruits:— בּוֹתוֹ הֵיחַ טוֹב בַּפּרוֹת:

On smelling Fragrant Spices:—

On smelling Fragrant Oils:-

-who createst fragrant oil.

On witnessing Lightning, or on seeing Falling Stars, Lofty
Mountains, or Great Deserts:—

-who hast made the creation.

On hearing Thunder:-

-whose strength and might fill the world.

At the sight of the Sea:-

-who hast made the great sea.

On seeing beautiful Trees or Animals:-

-who hast such as these in thy world.

On seeing the Rainbow:-

—who rememberest the covenant, art faithful to thy covenant, and keepest thy promise.

On seeing Trees blossoming the first time in the Year:—
—who hast made thy world lacking in nought, but hast produced therein goodly creatures and goodly trees wherewith to give delight unto the children of men.

On seeing a Sage distinguished for his knowledge of the Law:—

—who hast imparted of thy wisdom to them that fear thee.

On seeing Wise Men distinguished for other than Sacred Knowledge:—

-who hast given of thy wisdom to flesh and blood.

On smelling Fragrant Oils:-

בּוֹרֵא שֶׁבֶּן עֲרֵב:

On witnessing Lightning, or on seeing Falling Stars, Lofty
Mountains, or Great Deserts:-

עשָׂה בַּעֲשֵׂה בְרֵאשִׁית:

On hearing Thunder:-

שֶׁכֹחוֹ וּנְבוּרָתוֹ מָלֵא עוֹלָם:

At the sight of the Sea:-

שֶׁעֲשָׂה אֶת־הַיָּם הַנְּרוֹל:

On seeing beautiful Trees or Animals:—

; שָּבְּבָה לּוֹ בְּעוֹלְמוֹ

On seeing the Rainbow:-

זוֹבר הַבְּרִית וָנָאֶטָן בִּבְרִיתוֹ וְקַיָּם בְּמַאֲטָרוֹ:

On seeing Trees blossoming the first time in the Year:— שֶׁלֹא חָפַּר בְּעוֹלְמוֹ דָּבָר.וּבְרָא בוֹ בְּרָיוֹת טוֹבוֹת וְאִילְנוֹת טוֹבִים לְהַנּוֹת בָּהֶם בְּגֵי אָדָם:

On seeing a Sage distinguished for his knowledge of the Law:-

שֶׁחָלַק מֵחָכְמָתוֹ לְיֵרַאָּיו:

On seeing Wise Men distinguished for other than Sacred
Knowledge:—

שָׁנָתַן מֵחָרְמָתוֹ לְבָשָׁר וָדַם:

On seeing a King and his Court:-

--who hast given of thy glory to flesh and blood.

On seeing strangely formed Persons, such as Giants or Dwarfs:—

-who variest the forms of thy creatures.

On fixing a Mezuzah:-

—who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and commanded us to affix the Mezuzah.

On tasting any Fruit for the first time in the season; on entering into possession of a new House or Land; or on using new Raiment for the first time:—

—who hast kept us in life, and hast preserved us, and hast enabled us to reach this season.

On hearing Good Tidings:-

-who art good, and dispensest good.

On hearing Evil Tidings:—

-the true Judge.

The following is said on the Appearance of the New Moon:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, by whose word the heavens were created, and by the breath of whose mouth all their host. Thou didst assign them a statute and a season, that they should not change their appointed charge. They are glad and rejoice to do the will of their Master, the truthful Worker whose work is truth, who bade the moon renew itself, a crown of glory unto those that have been upborne by him from the womb, who in the time to come will themselves be renewed like it, to honor their Creator for his glorious kingdom's sake. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who renewest the months.

On seeing a King and his Court:-

## שֶׁנָתֵן מִכְּבוֹרוֹ לְבָשָׁר וָדָם:

On seeing strangely formed Persons, such as Giants or Dwarfs:-

## מְשַׁנֶּה הַבְּ<mark>רִיוֹת:</mark>

On fixing a Mezuzah:-

## אָשֶׁר קּדְשָׁנוּ בְּמִצְוֹתִיו וְצִוְנוּ לְקְבְּוֹעַ מְווּוָה:

On tasting any Fruit for the first time in the season; on entering into possession of a new House or Land; or on using new Raiment for the first time:—

### שָׁהָחֶנְגִּי וְקִיְּמָגִי וְהִגִּיעָנִי לֵוְמַן חֵנֶה:

On hearing Good Tidings:-

הַמוֹב וְהַמִּמִיב:

On hearing Evil Tidings:-

### בין הַאֶּמֶת:

The following is said on the Appearance of the New Moon: בְּרוּךְ צַּתָּה וְיָ נָּאֶלהְוּנוּ טֵלֶךְ הָעוֹלְם. צִּשֶׁר בְּכַיְצִּמְרוֹ בָּרְא שְׁחָקִים. וּבְרוּחַ פִּיוֹ כֶּל־צִבְּאָם: חֹק וּוְטֵן נְתַן לֶהֶם. שָּׁלֹא יְשֵׁנוּ אֶתְרַתַּפְּקִידָם: שְׁשִׁים וּשְׂמֵחִים לַעְשׁוֹת רְצוֹן שֶׁלֵּא יְשֵׁנוּ אֶתְרַתַּפְּקִידָם: שְׁשִׁים וּשְׂמֵחִים לַעְשׁוֹת רְצוֹן עַטֶּל וְשָׁכִּ פּוֹעֵל וְאָטֶת שֶׁפְּעֻלֶּתוֹ אָמֶת. וְלַלְּבְנָה צְּמַר שֶׁתְּחָהֵשׁ עַטֶּרֶת תִּפְּאֶרֶת לַעְּמוֹּחִי בְּשֶּוֹ. הָאֲתִידִים לְהִתְחַהֵּשׁ בְּמוֹתָה. וּלְפָּאָר לְיוֹצְרָם עַל שֵׁם כְּבוֹד מַלְכוֹתוֹ. בְּרוּךְ צַּתְּה וְיָ. מְחַהֵּשׁ חְדָשִׁים:

### PRAYERS BEFORE RETIRING TO REST AT NIGHT

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who makest the bands of sleep to fall upon mine eyes, and slumber upon mine eyelids. May it be thy will, O Lord my God and God of my fathers, to suffer me to lie down in peace and to let me rise up again in peace. Let not my thoughts trouble me, nor evil dreams, nor evil fancies, but let my rest be perfect before thee. O lighten mine eyes, lest I sleep the sleep of death, for it is thou who givest light to the apple of the eye. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who givest light to the whole world in thy glory.

#### God, faithful King.

Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is One.

Blessed he His name, whose glorious kingdom is for ever and ever.

And thou shalt love the Lord thy God with at thine heart, and with all thy soul, and with all thy might. And these words, which I command thee this day, shall be upon thine heart: and thou shalt teach them diligently unto thy children, and shalt talk of them when thou sittest in thine house, and when thou walkest by the way, and when thou liest down, and when thou risest up. And thou shalt bind them for a sign upon thine hand, and they shall be for frontlets between thine eyes. And thou shalt write them upon the door-posts of thy house, and upon thy gates.

# םדר קריאת שמע על הממה:

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אָלֹהֵינוּ מֶלֶךְ הְעוֹלְם. הַמַּפִּיל הָבְלֵי שֵׁנָה עַל־עִינִי וּתְנוּמָה עַל־עַפְּעַפִּי: וִיהִּי הָבְּלוֹם וְתַעֲמִיהֵנִי לְשָׁלוֹם. וְאַל יְבַהַלְוּנִי רַעְיוֹנֵי לְשָׁלוֹם וְתַעֲמִיהֵנִי לְשָׁלוֹם. וְאַל יְבַהַלְוּנִי רַעְיוֹנֵי הָבְלוֹמוֹת רְעִים וְהַרְהוֹרִים רְעִים. וּתְהִי מִפְּתִי שְׁלֵמֶה לְפָנֶוְךְ. וְהָאִר עִינֵי פָּן־אִישַׁן הַפְּוֶת. כִּי אַהָּה הַמֵּאִיר לְעוֹלְם כְּכּוֹ בִּכְבוֹדוֹ:

אַל פֶּלֶרְ נָאֶפָן:

שָׁמַע יִשְׂרָאֵל יִי אָלְהַוּנוּ יִי אָחְר: בָּרוּך שֵׁם כְּבוֹר מַלְכוּתוֹ לְעוֹלָם וָעֶר:

בּין אֵינֶוּך: וּכְתַבְּתָם עַל־בְּיֻוֹוֹת בִּיתָּךְ וּבִשְּעְבֶּיִרְ וּבְּלִּיּמֶּךְ: וּכְתַבְּתָם לְאוֹת עַל־יָנֶדְ וְבִּיִּרְתְּ מְצֵּוְדְּ הַיּוֹם עַל־לְבָבֶּךְ: וְשִׁנִּיְחָם לְבָּנֶוּךְ וִּבְּעְּרְתְּ מְצֵּוְדְּ הַיּוֹם עַל־לְבָבֶּך: וְשִׁנִּיְחָם לְבָנֶוּךְ וִּבְּעְרְתְּ מְצֵּוְדְ הַיִּים עַל־לְבָבֶּר: וְשִׁנִּיְחָם לְבָנֶוּךְ וִּבְּעְרְתְּ מְצֵוְדְ וִּבְּיִתְּהָ וִּמְלִהָוֹת בִּינְתָּךְ וּבְּעָרְתָּבְּרְתְּ מִין אֵינֶוְךְ: וּכְתַבְּתְם עַל־מְּוֹוֹת בִּיתָּךְ וּבְּעָּעְהָרָ And let the pleasantness of the Lord our God be upon us: and establish thou the work of our hands upon us; yea, the work of our hands establish thou it.

#### Psalm xci.

He that dwelleth in the shelter of the Most High, abideth under the shadow of the Almighty. I say of the Lord, He is my refuge and my fortress; my God, in whom I trust.—For he shall deliver thee from the snare of the fowler, and from the noisome pestilence. He shall cover thee with his pinions, and under his wings shalt thou take refuge: his truth shall be a shield and a buckler. Thou shalt not be afraid of the terror by night, nor of the arrow that flieth by day; of the pestilence that walketh in darkness, nor of the plague that ravageth at noon day. A thousand may fall at thy side, and ten thousand at thy right hand; it shall not come nigh unto thee. Only with thine eyes shalt thou look on, and see the retribution of the wicked.—For thou, O Lord, art my refuge.—Thou hast made the Most High thy dwelling place; there shall no evil befall thee, neither shall any scourge come nigh thy tent. For he shall give his angels charge over thee, to keep thee in all thy ways. They shall bear thee upon their hands, lest thou strike thy foot against a stone. Thou shalt tread upon the lion and the adder: upon the young lion and the serpent shalt thou trample.—Because he hath set his love upon me, therefore will I deliver him: I will set him on high, because he knoweth my name. When he calleth upon me I will answer him; I will be with him in trouble: I will deliver him and honor him. With length of days will I satisfy him, and will let him see my salvation. Repeat the last verse.

#### Psalm iii.

Lord, how are mine adversaries increased! Many are they that rise up against me. Many there are which

וִיהִי לְעַם אֲדֹנָי אֱלֹהֵינוּ עָלֵינוּ וּמַעֲשֵׂה יָהֵינוּ בּוֹנֵנֶה עָלֵינוּ וּפַוּעֲשָה יָדִינוּ פּוֹנֵנְהְוּ:

ישׁב בְּמַתֶּר עֶלְיוֹן בְּצֵל שַׁדֵּי יִתְלוֹנָן **: אֹמֵר** לַיהנָה מַהָסִי וּמְצוּרָתִי אָלהַי אָבְמַח־בּוּ: כִּי הוּא יִאִילְדְ מִפַּח יָקוּשׁ מִדֶּבֶר הוּוֹת: בְּאֶבְרָתוֹ יָמֶךְ לַדְ וָתַחַת כְּנָפָּיו תָּחָמָה צִנְּה וְסחֵרָה אֲמִתּוּ: לא־ תִירָא מִפַּחַד לָוֵלָה מֵחַץ יַעוּף יוֹמֶם: מִהֵבֵר בָּאִבֵּל יַבַלך מָקַמֶב יָשׁוּד צָהַרָיִם: יִפֹּל מִצְּדְּדְ אָלֵף וּרָבָבָה מִימִיגִ דְּ אֵלֵיךְ לֹא יִנְשׁ: רַקבְּעִיגֵיךְ תַבִּים וְשִׁלְּמַת רְשָׁעִים תִּרְאָה: כִּי־אַתְה וְהוָה מֵחְסִי עֶלְיוֹן שַמְתָ מְעוֹנֶן דְּ:לֹא־תָאָנֶהאָלֵיךְרָעָהוָנֶגְע לֹא־יִקְרַב **בְּאָרֶלֶד:** בִּי מַלְאָבֶיו וְצַוָּה־לֶּדְ לִשָּׁמֶרְדְּ בִּבֶּל<mark>־</mark> דָרָבֵוְדְּ: עַלְ־בַּפַּוִם וְשָּׂאִינְדְ פֵּן תִּנֹיִ בָּאָבֵן רַנְבֵּדְּ: עַל־שַׁחַל וָפָּתָן תִּדְרֹךְ תִּרְמֹם כִּפִּיר וְחַנִּין: כִּי בִי קשׁק וַאֲפַּלְמָהוּ אֲשֹוְבָהוּ כִּי־יָדע שְׁמִי: יִקְרָאֵנִי <mark>וָאָעָגִרוּי עמוֹ אָנכִי בְצָרָה אֲחַלְּאָרוּ וַאֲכַבְּהַהוּ: אְרֵךְ</mark> Repeat the יָמִים אַשְׂבִּיעָהוּ וְאַרָאִהוּ בִּישׁוּעָתִי:

יָּיָ מְה־רַבּוּ צָרָי רַבִּים ֻקְמִים עֲלֶי: רַבִּים אוֹמִרִים

say of my soul, There is no salvation for him in God. (Selah.) But thou, O Lord, art a shield about me: my glory and the lifter up of mine head. I cry unto the Lord with my voice, and he answereth me from his holy mountain. (Selah.) I laid me down and slept; I have awaked, for the Lord sustaineth me. I will not be afraid of the ten thousands of people, that have set themselves against me round about. Arise, O Lord; save me, O my God: for thou hast smitten all mine enemies upon the cheek bone; thou hast broken the teeth of the wicked. Salvation belongeth unto the Lord: thy blessing be upon thy people. (Selah.)

Cause us, O Lord our God, to lie down in peace, and raise us up, O our King, unto life. Spread over us the tabernacle of thy peace; direct us aright through thine own good counsel; save us for thy name's sake; be thou a shield about us; remove from us every enemy, pestilence, sword, famine and sorrow; remove also the adversary from before us and from behind us. O shelter us beneath the shadow of thy wings; for thou, O God, art our Guardian and our Deliverer: yea, thou, O God, art a gracious and merciful King; and guard our going out and our coming in unto life and unto peace from this time forth and for evermore.

Blessed be the Lord by day; blessed be the Lord by night; blessed be the Lord when we lie down; blessed be the Lord when we rise up. For in thy hand are the souls of the living and the dead, as it is, said, In his hand is the soul of every living thing, and the spirit of all human flesh. Into thy hand I com-mend my spirit; thou hast redeemed me, O Lord, God of truth. Our God who art in heaven, assert the unity of thy name, and establish thy kingdom continually,

and reign over us for ever and ever.

לְנַפְּשִׁי אֵין יְשׁוּעֲתָה לּוֹ בֵאלֹהִים טֶלְה: וְאַהָּה יִיְ מְנֵן בַּעֲדִי כְּבוֹדִי וּמִרִים רֹאשִׁי: כְּוֹלִי אָל־יְיְ אָּלְרָא וַיַּעֲגְנִי מִבֵּר סְּרִשׁוֹ טֶלְה: אֲנִי שְׁכַרְתֶּי מֵרְבְּבוֹת עָם אֲשֶׁר סְבִיב שְׁתוּ עַלְי: לֹא־אִירָא הוּשִׁיעֵנִי אָלִבִי כִּי־הִכְּיתְ אָת־כְּל־אִיְבֵי לִחְי שִׁנֵּי הְשָׁעִים שִׁבַּרְתָּ: לַיִּי הַיְשׁוּעָה עַל־עַמְּּךְ בִּרְכָתָךְּ שֶּׁלְה:

הַשְּׁבִּיבֵנוּ יָיָ אֶלהֵינוּ לְשָׁלוּם וְהַעֲמִיהֵנוּ מֵלְבֵּנוּ מְּיִים וּפְרוֹש עָלִינוּ סְבַּת שְׁלוֹמֶךּ. וְתַקְּגִנְוּ בְּעֵצְה מוֹכָה מִלְּפָנִיךּ. וְהוֹשִׁיעֵנוּ לְּמַצִוֹ שְׁמֶךּ. וְהָנֵּן בַּעֲהֵנוּ וְהָמֵר מִעְבֵּינוּ אוֹנֵב הָבֶּר וְחָהָב וְרָעְב וְיָנוֹן. וְהָמֵר שִׁמְן מִלְּפָנִינוּ וּמֵצִּחְבֵנוּ. וּבְצֵל כְּנָפִּיְךְּ מַלְךְ הַנוּן וְהַחוּם אָתְּה. וּשְׁמוֹר צִאתֵנוּ וּבוֹאֵנוּ מְלֶךְ הַנּוּן וְרַחוּם אָתְּה. וִשְׁמוֹר צִאתֵנוּ וּבוֹאֵנוּ הָחָיִים וּלְשָׁלוֹם מֵעַתָּה וְעַר עוֹלְם:

בָּרוּך וְיָ בַּיּוֹם. בָּרוּך וְיָ בַּלָּוְלָה. בָּרוּך וְיָ בְּשִׁכְבֵּנְוּ. בְּרוּך וְיָ בִּשְׁכְבֵּנְוּ. בְּרוּך וְיָ בִּשְׁכְבֵּנְוּ. בְּרוּך וְיָ בִּשְׁכְבֵּנְוּ. בְּרוּך וְיָ בִּשְׁכְבֵּנְוּ. בְּרִדְּ וְיָ בִּקוֹמֵנְוּ: כִּי בְּיָדְך נַבְּשׁׁר אִישׁ: בְּיָדְךְ אַפְּקִיד רוּחִי פָּּדְיתָה אוֹתִי וְיָ אֵל אֲטֶת: אֱלֹוֹך עָלוְנוּ שְׁבַשְׁמִים יַחֵּד שִׁמְךְּ בְּלִכוּתְךְ תָמִיד וּמְלוֹךְ עָלוְנוּ לְעוֹלְם וַעֶּר: May our eyes behold, our hearts rejoice, and our souls be glad in thy true salvation, when it shall be said unto Zion, Thy God reigneth. The Lord reigneth; the Lord hath reigned; the Lord shall reign for ever and ever: for the kingdom is thine, and to evertasting thou wilt reign in glory; for we have no king but thee.

The angel who hath redeemed me from all evil bless the lads; and let my name be named on them, and the name of my fathers Abraham and Isaac; and let them grow into a multitude in the midst of the earth.—And he said, If thou wilt diligently hearken to the voice of the Lord thy God, and wilt do that which is right in his eyes, and wilt give ear to his commandments, and keep all his statutes, I will put none of the diseases upon thee, which I have put upon the Egyptians; for I am the Lord that healeth thee.— And the Lord said unto the adversary, The Lord rebuke thee, O adversary; yea, the Lord that hath chosen Jerusalem rebuke thee. Is not this a brand plucked out of the fire?—Behold the bed of Solomon: threescore mighty men are about it, of the mighty men of Israel: they all handle the sword, expert in war: every man hath his sword upon his thigh, because of fear in the night.—The Lord bless thee, and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

#### To be said three times:-

Behold, he that guardeth Israel will neither slumber nor sleep.

#### To be said three times:-

For thy salvation I hope, O Lord. I hope, O Lord, for thy salvation. O Lord, for thy salvation I hope.

יָרָאוּ עֵיגִינוּ וְיִשְׂמַח לָבֵּנְוּ וְתָגַל נַפְּשֵׁנוּ בִּישׁוּעַתְךְ בַּאֲמֵת בָּאָמֹר לִצִיוֹן מָלַךְ אֵלחָוַךְ. יִי מֶלֶךְ יִי מֶלֶךְ יִי וִמְלֹךְ לִעֹלֵם נָעֶר: כִּי הַמַּלְכוּת שֶׁלְךּ הִיא וּלְעוֹלְמֵי עַר תִּמְלוֹךְ בְּכְבוֹר. בּו אָין לְנוּ מֶלֶךְ אֶלָא אָתָּח:

הַפַּלֹאָדְ הַגּאָל אֹתִי מִבָּל־רָעוְיְבָרֵךְ אָת־הַנְּעָרִים זִיפָּרָא בָהָם שָׁמִי וְשֵׁם אֲבֹתֵי אַבְרָהָם וְיִצְּחָק <mark>וַוְדְגוּוּ לַרֹב בְּגָקָרֶב דָאָרֶץ: וַיְאֹמֶר אִם־שְׁמְוֹעַ תִּשְׁמַע</mark> לָקוֹל יָן אֶלֹהֶיך וְבַיְשֶׁר בְּעִינָיוֹ הַעֲשֶׁה וְבַאָּוֹנְתְּ קָמִאָוֹתָיו וִשְׁמַרְתָּ בָּלֹּדּהָקָיו בָּלֹ<u>־הַמַּחְלָּה אֲשֶׁר</u> שַׂמְתִי בִּמִצְרֵיִם לֹא־אָשִׁים עֲלֵיךְ כִּי אַנִי יִי רֹפָאֵךְ: רָאמֶר וִי אָלַ הַשְּׂמָן וּנְעַר וִי בְּדְּ הַשְּׁמַן וִינְעַר וִי בָּדְ הַבֹּהַר בִּירוּשָׁלָבְ הַלֹא וֵה אוּר מְצָּלֹ מֵאֵשׁ: הָנָה מִשְּתוֹ שֶׁלְשָׁלֹמֹה שִׁשִּׁים נִבּרִים סְבִיב לְה מוברי ישראל: בּנִם אֲהָוֵי הָרֶב בְּּוּלְמְדֵי מִלְחָמָה אִישׁ חַרָבוֹ עַל־יְרֵכוֹ מִפַּחַד בַּצִּילוֹת: יְבָרֶלְדְ יְיָ וִשְׁמְרֶדְ: וָאֵר וִיְ פְּנִיוֹ אֵלֶיךְ וִידְנֶּדְ: ישָׁא וְי פָּנְיו אֵלֶיך וְיָשֵׂם לְךּ שְׁלוֹם:

To be said three times.

רָנָה לֹא יָנוּם וַלֹא יִשְׁן שׁוֹמֵר יִשְׂרָאֵל :

To be said three times. לִישׁוּעֲרָךְ כִוּיְתִי וִיָּ כִּוּיְתִי וִיָ לִישׁוּעֲרָךְּ, יָיָ לִישׁוּעָתָךּ כְוּיְתִי:

To be said three times:-

In the name of the Lord, the God of Israel, may Michael be at my right hand; Gabriel at my left; before me, Uriel; behind me, Raphael; and above my head the divine presence of God.

Psalm cxxviii.

A Song of Degrees.—Happy is every one that feareth the Lord, that walketh in his ways. When thou shalt eat the labor of thine hands, happy shalt thou be, and it shall be well with thee. Thy wife shall be as a fruitful vine, in the recesses of thine house: thy children like olive plants, round about thy table. Behold thus shall the man be blessed that feareth the Lord. May the Lord bless thee out of Zion: mayest thou see the good of Jerusalem all the days of thy life. Yea, mayest thou see thy children's children. Peace be upon Israel.

To be said three times:-

Stand in awe, and sin not: commune with your own heart upon your bed, and be still. (Selah.)

He is Lord of the universe, who reigned ere any creature tet was formed:

At the time when all things were made by his desire, then

was his name proclaimed King.

And after all things shall have had an end, he alone, the dreaded one, shall reign;

Who was, who is, and who will be in glory. And he is One, and there is no second to compare to him, to consort with him:

Without beginning, without end; to him belong strength

and dominion.

And he is my God-my Redeemer liveth-and a rock in my travail in time of distress;

And he is my banner and my refuge, the portion of my cup on the day when I call.

Into his hand I commend my spirit, when I sleep and when

I wake: And with my spirit, my body also: the Lord is with me, and I will not fear.

געם רוחי גְוִיֶּתִי.

To be said three times.

יִשְּׂרָאֵל: בְּשִׁם יִיִּ אֶּלְהֵי וִשְּׂרָאֵל מִימִינִי מִיבָּאָל. וּמִשְּׁמִאִלִּי צַּבְּרִיאָל. מִירַ הַמַּצְלוֹת. צַּשְׁרֵי וְיִבְּאָל. וְעַל רֹאִשִׁי שְׁכִינַת אֵל: בְּּבִּרְבְּתִי בִיתָּךְ. בִּשְׁתְלִי זִיתִים סָבִיב לְשְׁלְחָנֶךְ: הָנָת בַּפֶּיךְ בִּי תֹאָכֵל צַשְׁרֵיךְ וְמוֹב לָךְ: צִשְׁתְּךְ בְּנְשְׁלְחָנֶךְ: הָנָת בַּפֶּיךְ בִּי תֹאָכֵל צַשְׁרֵיךְ וְמוֹב לָךְ: צִשְׁתְּדְ בְּנָבְיוּ: יְנְוְעַ בְּבִּירְבְּתִי בִיתָּךְ. נַמִי חַנִּוְךְ בְּשְׁתְלֵי וִיתִים סָבִיב לְשְׁלְחָנֶךְ: הָנָת בְּשִׁרְבְּתִי בִיתָּךְה. בַּנְּיְךְ בְּשְׁתְלֵיךְ וְמִי וְמִינִים מְלַרְיִבְּאָל מִימִינִי מִיבָּאֵל. וְעַל הַיִּלְיָם עַלּי יִשְׁרָאֵל:

| -4  | אָה־בָּנִים לְבָנֶיְךָּ. שָׁלוֹם עַי  | יָרוּשָׁלָם כֹל יִמִי חַנֶּיְךּ: וּרְיּ   |
|---|---------------------------------------|---|
|   |                                       | יִשְׂרָצֵּל:                              |
| To be said three times.   |                                       |   |
| רְּנְוּוֹנְאַלְ תָּהְחָמְאוּ. אִמְרוּבִלְבַרְבָםעַל־מִשְׁכַּרְכֶם |                                       |   |
|   |                                       | וְדָבוּ מָלְה:                            |
| :   | בְּמֶרֶם כֶּל־יִצִיר נִבְרָא          | אָדון עוֹלָם. אֲשֶׁר מְלַךְּ              |
| :   | אָזֵי מֶלֶךְ שְׁמוֹ נִקְרָא           | לְעֵת נַעֲשָׂה בְחֶפְצוֹ כֹּל             |
| •   | לְבַהוֹ יִמְלוֹךְ נוֹרָא              | וְאַחֲרֵי כִּכְלוֹת הַכֹּל                |
| •   | וָהוּא וִהְיֶה בְּתִפְאֶרָה           | וְהוֹא בְנָה. וְהוֹא הוֶה.                |
| :   | לְהַמְשִׁיל לוֹ לְהַחְבִּי <b>רָה</b> | וָהוֹא אֶחָר וְאֵין שֵׁנִי                |
| •   | וְלוֹ הָעוֹ וְהַמִּשְׂרָה             | בְּלִי רֵאשִׁית בְּלִי תַכְלִית.          |
| ;   | וְצוּר חֶבְלִי בְּעֵת צָּרָה          | וְהוֹא אֵלִי. וְחֵי גּוֹאֲלִי.            |
| •   | מְנָם כּוֹסִי בִּיוֹם אֶקְרָא         | <mark>וְהוֹא נִפִּי וּ</mark> מְנוֹם לִי. |
| :   | בְּעֵת אִישַׁן וְאָעִיְרָה            | בְּיָרוֹ אֵפְּקִיר רוּחִי.                |
|   |                                       |   |

יַנָ לִי וָלֹא אִירָא

#### MARRIAGE SERVICE

Blessed be he that cometh in the name of the Lord we bless you out of the house of the Lord.

O come, let us worship and bow down; let us knee' before the Lord our Maker.

Serve the Lord with joy; come before him with exulting.

Psalm c., p. 23.

He who is mighty, blessed and great above all beings, may he bless the bridegroom and the bride.

#### PRAYER OR ADDRESS

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who createst the fruit of the vine.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and hast given us command concerning forbidden marriages; who hast disallowed unto us those that are betrothed, but hast sanctioned unto us such as are wedded to us by the rite of the canopy and the sacred covenant of wedlock. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who sanctifiest thy people Israel by the rite of the canopy and the sacred covenant of wedlock.

The Bridegroom places the ring upon the forefinger of the right hand of the Bride, and says:—

Behold, thou art consecrated unto me by this ring, according to the Law of Moses and of Israel.

## סדר אירוסין ונשואין:

בְרוּךְ הַבָּא בְּשֵׁם וְיָ בֵּרַכְנוּכֶם מִבֵּית יְיָ: בְּאוּ נִשְׁתַּחָנֶה וְנִכְרָעָה נִבְּרְכָה לִפְנֵי יָיָ עושׁנוּ: מַבָּרוּ אֶת זִיָּ בְּשִׁם יְיָ בִּרַכְנוּכֶם מִבֵּית יְיָ:

Psalm c., p. 23.

מי אַדִּיר עַל הַכּל. מִי בְּרוּך עַל הַכּל. מִי נְּדוֹל עַל <mark>הַכּל.</mark> הוּא יָבָרֵך הָחָתָן וְהַכֵּלָה:

## תפלה או דרשה

## ברכת אירוסין:

אַתָּה וְיָ. מְּלַהֵּינּוּ טֶּלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. בּוֹרֵא פְּרִי הַנְּפְּן: בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אֶלהִינּוּ טֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. אֲשֶׁר לְּנִּיּ אֶת הָאָרוּסוֹת. בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ אֶלהִינּוּ טֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. אֲשֶׁר לְנִּיּ אֶת הָאָרוּסוֹת. בָּרוּדְ אַתָּה וְיָ אֶלהִינּוּ טֶלֶרְ הַעוֹלֶם. בּוֹרֵא פְּרִי הַבְּפְּן: בָּרוּדְ אַתָּה וְיָ. מְלַהְיּשׁ עַמּוֹ וִשְּׂרָאֵל עַל וְבִי חְפָּה וְלְהִוּשִׁין:

The Bridegroom places the ring upon the forefinger of the right hand of the Bride, and says:—

בָרֵי אַתְּ מְלְדֶּשֶׁת לִּי בְּשַבַּעַת זוּ כְּדַת משָׁה וְיִשְׂרָאֵל:

The Hebrew Marriage Contract is read by the Celebrant, after which the following Seven Benedictions are said:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the

universe, who createst the fruit of the vine.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast created all things to thy glory.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the

universe, Creator of man.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast made man in thine image, after thy likeness, and hast prepared unto him, out of his very self, a perpetual fabric. Blessed art thou, O Lord, Creator of man.

May she who was barren (Zion) be exceeding glad and exult, when her children are gathered within her in joy. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest Zion

joyful through her children.

O make these loved companions greatly to rejoice, even as of old thou didst gladden thy creature in the garden of Eden. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who

makest bridegroom and bride to rejoice.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast created joy and gladness, bridegroom and bride, mirth and exultation, pleasure and delight, love, brotherhood, peace and fellowship. Soon may there be heard in the cities of Judah, and in the streets of Jerusalem, the voice of joy and gladness, the voice of the bridegroom and the voice of the bride, the jubilant voice of bridegrooms from their canopies, and of youths from their feasts of song. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest the bridegroom to rejoice with the bride.

A glass is broken by the Bridegroom.

The Celebrant pronounces the Benediction.

ne Hebrew Marriage Contract is read by the Celebrant, after which the following Seven Benedictions are said:—

בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יָיָ אֶלהֵינוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם. בּוֹרֵא פְּרִי הַנְּבֶּן: בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה יָיָ אֶלהִינוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם. שֶׁהַבֹּל בָּרָא לִכְבוֹדוֹ: בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יָיַ אֶלהִינוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם. אֲשֶׁר יָצַר אֶת הָאָדָם: בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה יָיַ אֶלהִינוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם. אֲשֶׁר יָצַר אֶת הָאָדָם בַּרוּךְ אַתָּה יָיַ, יוֹצֵר הַאָּדָם:

שוש הָשִּׁישׁ וְתָגֵל הָעַּקְרָח. בְּקבוּץ בָּנֶיְהָ לְתוֹכָה בְּשִׂמְחָ<mark>ה.</mark> בָּרוּך אַתָּה יִיָ. מִשַׂמֵּח צִיוֹן בְּבָנֶיְהָ:

מָקֶרֶם، בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָיָ. מְשַׁמֵּח חָתָן וְכַלָּה: שַׂמֵחָ תִּשַׁמַח בִעִּים הָאָהוּכִים. כְּשַׂמִּחָדְ וָצִי**רְדְּ כְּגּן עֵבֶּן** 

בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה יְיָ אֶלּהִוּנוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. אֲשֶׁר בְּרָא שְׁשׂוֹן וְשִׁמְחָה. חָתָן וְכַלָּה. נִילָה רָנָה דִּיצָה וְחֶדְוָה. אַהֲבָה וְאַחְנָה וְשְׁלוֹם וְבעוּת. מְהַרָה יִיָ אֶלהִוְנוּ יִשְׁמַע בְּעָבִי יְהוּדָה בּלָה. קוֹל מִצְהַלוֹת חֲתָנִים מִחְפָּתָם וּנְעַרִים מִמְשְׁתֵּה בַּלָה. קוֹל מִצְהַלוֹת חֲתָנִים מִחְפָּתָם וּנְעָרִים מִמְשְׁתֵּה בָּלָה. בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וְיָ. מְשַׂמִּם חָתָן עִם הַבַּלָּה:

A glass is broken by the Bridegroom.

The Celebrant pronounces the Benediction.

תהלים ק"נ, p. 39.

#### GRACE AFTER THE WEDDING FEAST

He who says Grace commences thus:-

Banish, O Lord, both grief and wrath, and then the dumb shall exult in song. Guide us in the paths of righteousness. Regard the blessing of the children of Jeshurun.

With the sanction of those present we will bless our God, in whose abode is joy, and of whose bounty we have partaken.

#### The others respond:—

Blessed be our God in whose abode is joy, and of whose bounty we have partaken, and through whose goodness we live.

He who says Grace repeats the last sentence, and continues the Form of Service, pp. 425-431. At the conclusion of the Grace the Seven Benedictions, p. 444, are said.

# SERVICE AT THE CONSECRATION OF A HOUSE

Psalm xxx., p. 103.

Psalm xv.

A Psalm of David.—Lord, who shall abide in thy tent? Who shall dwell in thy holy mountain? He that walketh blamelessly and worketh righteousness, and speaketh truth in his heart. He that slandereth not with his tongue, nor doeth evil to his fellow, nor bringeth reproach upon his neighbor. In whose eyes a reprobate is despised; but he honoreth them that fear the Lord. He that sweareth to his own hurt, and changeth not. He that putteth not out his money to usury, nor taketh a bribe against the innocent. He

## ברכת המזון לנשואין.

He who says Grace commences thus:-

וְּיֵני דָבֵּר וְגַם חָרוֹן. וְאָז אִלֵּם בְּשִׁיר יָרוֹן. נְחֵנְוּ בְּּ<mark>כֵּעְנְּלְיּ</mark> אֶדֶק. שְׁעֵה בִּרְבַּת בְּנִי יְשְׁרוּן:

בְּרְשׁוּת מָרָגָן וְרַבָּנָן וְרַבּוֹתֵי. וְבָרֵךְ אֶלֹּהִינוּ שֶׁהַשִּׂמְ<mark>חָה</mark> בִּמְעוֹנוֹ . וְשֶׁאָכַלְנוּ מִשֶּׁלוֹ:

The others respond:-

בָרוּדְ אֶלהֵינוּ שֶׁהַשִּׂמְחָה בִּמְעוֹנוֹ וְשֶׁאַכַּוְלְנוּ מְשֶׁלוֹ וּבְ<mark>מוּבוֹ</mark> חָיִינוּ :

He who says Grace repeats the last sentence, and continues the Form of Service, pp. 425—131. At the conclusion of the Grace the Seven Benedictions, p. 444, are said.

## סדר חנוכת הבית:

לים לי, p. 103.

#### תהלים מ"ו

מִןמוּר לְדָוָד. וְהנָה מִי־נְגוּר בְּאָהְלֶךְ מִי־יִשְׁכֹּן בְּהַר כָּוְדֶשֶׁךְ: הוֹלֵךְ מָמִים וּפֹּצֵל צֶּדֶק וְדֹבֵר אֲמֶת בִּלְבָבוּ: לֹא־רָנֵל עַל־ לְשׁנוֹ לֹא־עֲשָׁה לְרֵצֵּהְוּ רָעָה וְחֶרְפָּה לֹא־נָשָׂא עַל־קְרֹבוּ: ב-445 that doeth these things shall never be moved. Psalm ci. A Psalm of David.

I will sing of lovingkindness and justice: unto thee, O Lord, will I sing praises. I will give heed to the way of integrity: O when wilt thou come unto me? I will walk within my house in the integrity of my heart. I will set no base thing before mine eyes: I hate licentious deeds; they shall not cleave unto me, A froward heart shall depart from me: I will know no evil thing. Whoso secretly slandereth his neighbor, him will I destroy: him that hath an high look and a proud heart will I not suffer. Mine eyes shall be upon the faithful of the land, that they may dwell with me: he that walketh in the way of integrity, he shall minister unto me. He that worketh deceit shall not dwell within my house: he that speaketh falsehood shall not abide before mine eyes. Morning by morning will I destroy all the wicked of the land: to cut off all the workers of iniquity from the city of the Lord.

Psalms exxi. (exxvii., exxviii., if appropriate), see pp.
265-268.

Psalm exix. Ветн.

Wherewith shall a young man keep his way pure? By taking heed thereto according to thy word. With my whole heart have I sought thee: O let me not wander from thy commandments. Thy word have I treasured up within mine heart, that I might not sin against thee. Blessed art thou, O Lord: teach me thy statutes. With my lips have I declared all the judgments of thy mouth. I have rejoiced in the way of thy testimonies, as much as in all riches. I will meditate on thy precepts, and look towards thy paths. I will delight myself in thy statutes: I will not forget thy word.

RESH.

Consider mine affliction, and deliver me; for I do not forget thy Law. Plead thou my cause, and redeem me: quicken me according to thy promise. Salvation נְבְּזֶה בְּעֵינֵיו נִמְצֶם וְאֶת־יִרְאֵי יְהֹוֶה וְכַבֶּד נִשְׁבַּע לְהָרֵע וְלֹא יָמִיר: בַּסְפּוּ לֹא־נָתַן בְּנֶשֶׁךְ וְשְׁחַד עַל־נָקִי לֹא לְכָח עִשֵׂה אֵלֶה לֹא יִמוֹם לְעוֹלֶם:

תהלים ק"א

לְדָוֹד מִוְמוֹר. חֶפֶּד־וּמִשְׁפָּׁט אָשְירָה לְּךּ יְהֹנָה אַנֵּמִרָּה: אַשְּׂבְילָה בְּדֶרֶךְ תָּמִים מָתִי תְּבוֹא אֵלָי אָתְהַלֵּךְ בְּתְּם־לְבָּבִּי מַמִּים שַׂנִּאְתִי לֹא יִדְּבֵּק בִּי: לַבָּב עִקְשׁ יְסוּר מִמֶּנִי רַע לֹא אָדָע: מְלְשִׁנִי בַפַּתְר רֵצְהְנִּי אַנְי אָנְטִית נְּבַה־עִּינִים וּרְחַבַּ לַבְּב אֹתוֹ לֹא אוּכָל: צִינֵי בְּנָאֶמְנִי־אֶּרֶץ לְשָׁבֶּת עִמְּדִי הֹלֵךְ לְבָנִרְ תְּמִים הוּא יְשִׁרְתִנִי: לֹא־נִשֵּׁב בְּקְרֶב בִּיתִי עשִׁה בְּלֶרֶךְ תְּמִים הוּא יְשָׁרְתִנִי: לֹא־נִשֵּׁב בְּקְרֶב בִּיתִי עשִׁה בָּל-רָשְׁצִי־אָרֶץ לְהַבְּרִית מֵעִיר־יְיהְנָה בָּל־בְּנְעֵלִי אָנֶן: בָּל-רְשְׁצִי־אָּרֶץ לְהַבְּרִית מֵעִיר־יְיהְנָה בָּל־בְּנִּעְיֹי אָנֶן:

(תהלים קכ"א if appropriate) תהלים קכ"ו, see pp. 265, 268.

תהלים קי"ט (אותיות ברכה)

אִשִּׁמִשַשָּׁת לִּא אֵשְׁבּח דַּבָּלֵב: בְּמִל בָּל-הוּן: בִּפּפוּבִיך אָשְׁיִחָה וְאַבִּישְׁה אִנְחֹמֶּיך: בְּחְכֹּלִיך בְשְׁבָּתוּ סִפְּרָתִּי כֹּל טִשְׁפָּמִי-פִּוְד: בְּלָבִּר אַבּּוֹתִיךּ שְׁשְׁתִּי לְּלַתֵּן לְאַ אֶּחֲמָא־לְד: בָּרוּדְ אַתָּה יְהֹנָה לַמְּבוֹנִי חֲמְּוֹדְּ לְלַמֵּן לֹא אֶחֶטָא־לְד: בָּרוּדְ אַתָּה יְהֹנָה לַמְּבוֹנִי חְמָקּידּ: בְּשְׁבַּתוֹי בִּנְעַר אֶת־אָרְחוּ לִשְׁמֹר בִּדְבָרֶד: בְּכָּל-לִבִּי is far from the wicked; for they seek not thy statutes. Great are thy tender mercies, O Lord: quicken me according to thy judgments. Many are my persecutors and mine adversaries; yet have I not swerved from thy testimonies. I beheld the treacherous dealers, and loathed them; because they observed not thy word. See how I love thy precepts: quicken me, O Lord, according to thy lovingkindness. The sum of thy word is truth: and every one of thy righteous judgments endureth for ever.

Сарн

My soul pineth for thy salvation: I hope for thy word. Mine eyes pine for thy promise, while I say, When wilt thou comfort me? For I am become like a wineskin in the smoke; yet do I not forget thy statutes. How many are the days of thy servant? When wilt thou execute judgment on them that persecute me? The proud have digged pits for me, they who are not after thy Law. All thy commandments are faithfulness; they persecute me with falsehood; help thou me. They have almost made an end of me on earth; but I forsake not thy precepts. Quicken me according to thy lovingkindness; so shall I observe the testimony of thy mouth.

HE.

Teach me, O Lord, the way of thy statutes; and I will keep it unto the end. Give me understanding, and I will keep thy Law; yea, I will observe it with my whole heart. Make me to tread the path of thy commandments; for therein do I delight. Incline my heart unto thy testimonies, and not to covetousness. Turn away mine eyes from looking at vanity, and quicken me in thy way. Confirm thy word unto thy servant, which leadeth unto the fear of thee. Turn away my reproach whereof I am afraid; for thy judgments are good. Behold, I long after thy precepts; quicken me in the righteousness.

100

תִּגְיִ: רִאִשִּ-דְּבָּרָךְ אֲבֶת וּלְעוֹלָם בָּלִ-מִשְׁפַּּם צִּרְקּרְ רִיבְּ זְּבָּלְשׁוּ: רַחֲמֶיךְ רַבִּים וֹ יְתְּה בִּמִשְׁפָּמֶיךְ תִיגִּי: רַבִּים רְּדְפִּי זְּבָּלְשׁוּ: רַחֲמֶיךְ רָא נָמִיתִי: רָאִיתִי בֹּנְדִים וָאֶיִּתְוֹמְשָׁה אֲשֶׁר זְּבָלְשׁוּ: רַחֲמֶיךְ רָא נָמִיתִי: רָאִיתִי בֹּנְדִים וַאֶּיִתְוֹמְשְׁהְ אֲשֶׁר זְבָלְשׁוּ: רִאְשִׁרְיִּרְ לֹא נָמִיתוֹ יְנִיתְּה כְּאשְׁפָּמֶיךְ תִּינְיִ וְחַלְּאֵנִי בִּירתוֹ רָתִּךְ לֹא

ے'

יאָנִילא־שַּוְבָּתִי פְּקּוּדֶיךְ: בְּחַסְּדְּךְ חֵינְיִ וְאֶשְׁמְרָה צִּרְּשׁׁ שֵּינֵי מְאָפֶׁמ: בְּרִוּ־לִי זִדִּים שִׁיחוֹת אֲשֶׁר לֹא כְתוֹרֶתֶךְ: בְּלִימוֹר מְשְׁבָּמ: בְּרְוּ־לִי זִדִּים שִׁיחוֹת אֲשֶׁר לֹא כְתוֹרֶתֶךְ: בְּלִי מְשְׁבָּמ: בְּרְוּ־לִי זִדִּים שִׁיחוֹת אֲשֶׁר לֹא כְתוֹרֶתֶךְ: בְּלִי מְאָנְרָיךְ אָבְוּרִילִי זִדִּים שִׁיחוֹת אֲשֶׁר לֹא כְתוֹרֶתֶךְ: בְּלִי מְאָנִילֹא־שָוֹבְתִּי פְּקוּדֶין: בְּחַסְּדְּךְ חַוֹנְי וְאֶשְׁמְרָה אֵבוֹת פִּוְדְּי

1

מוּבִים: הִנֵּח הַּאַבְּתִּי לְפִּפִוּנֵוְךְּ בְּאַדְּקָתִּף חֵנֵּגִי: אֲשֶׁר לְיִרָאֶתְּה שָׁוֹא בִּדְרָכֵּף חַנֵּגִי: דָכֵּוֹם לְעַבְּּנִּף אִפְּטִּיְףְּ מִינֵי מִרְאוֹת שָׁוֹא בִּדְרָכֵּף חַנֵּגִי: דָכֵּוֹם לְעַבְּנִּף אִפְּטִּיְףְּ מִינֵי מִרְאוֹת שָׁוֹא בִּדְרָכֵּף חַנֵּגִי: דָכֵּוֹם לְעַבְּנִּף אִפְּעָי, הַאָּבְרָ מִינֵי מִלְּאַתְּי, הַמִּם-לִבִּי אֶל-עִבְּוֹנְיוֹ וְאָצִׁרְנָּה בְּבָּל-לֵב: בַּדְרִיכֵּוִי בִּנְּתִיב מִאְוֹתְוּף בִּיר מִינֵי יְהֹנָה הָּבֶּר הְבָּל-לֵב: בַּדְרִיכֵּוִי בִּנְיִם מִּצְּוֹתְוּ בִּיבְּיב מוֹנְיי יְהֹנָה הָּצֶרְה הְנָקִיף חְנָּקוֹיף וְמִּנְיי בִּינִים מִּאְוֹתְוּי בְּבִּיבְיּה בְּבָּל-לֵב: בַּדְרִיכֵּוִי בְּנִים בְּיִבְּיִבְּי בְּיִבְּיִה בְּבָּיִים בְּיִבְּיִם בְּיִּבְּיִם בְּיִבְּיִבְּיִם בְּיִבְּיִבְּיִם בְּיִבְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִבְּיִם בְּיִבְּיִבְּיִּים בְּיִבְּיִבְּיִּים בְּיִבְּיִבְּיִּה בְּבָּיִים בְּבִּיבְיִים בְּיִבְיבָּים בְּיִבְיבָּים בְּיבִּיבְּים בְּיִבְּיבְּים בְּיִבְּיִבְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיבְּים בְּיבִּים בְּבְּיבְים בְּבִּים בְּיבְיבִּים בְּיִבְּיבְים בְּיבִּים בְּיבִּיבְּים בְּיבִּים בְּיִבְיבְּים בְּיבִּים בְּיבְיבִּים בְּיִבְּים בְּיבִּיבְּים בְּיבִּים בְּיבְּיבְּיִים בְּבְּים בְּיבְּיבְּים בְּיבְּבִּים בְּיבְּיבְּים בְּבִּיבְים בְּיבִּיבְים בְּבִּיבְים בְּבִּיבְּים בְּיבְּיבְּים בְּיבִּיבְים בְּיבְּיבְים בְּיבִּים בְּיבִים בְּיבְּיבְּיִים בְּיבְים בְּיבְּיבְּים בְּיבְּיבְּיִבְים בְּיבְּים בְּנִיבְים בְּיבְּיבְּים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיבְּיִבְים בְּבְּיבְים בְּיבְּיבְּיבְּים בְּיבְּיבְּים בְּיבְּיבְים בְּיבְּיבְּים בְּיבְּיבְּיִים בְּיבְּים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיבְּיִבְּיִים בְּיבְּיִבְּיִים בְּיבְּיִים בְּיבְּיִבְּיִים בְּבְּיבְּיִבְּיִים בְּיבְּיבְּיוֹבְיִים בְּבְּים בְּבְּיוּבְיבְּיבְּיוּ בְּיִבְיּבְיּיִיבְּיוּבְיּבְּיבְּבְּיבְּיבְּיוּיבְּיבְּיוּיבְיבְּיוּבְּיִים בְּיִּיבְּיִיבְיּיִים בְּיבְּיוּבְיבְּיבְּיִיבְּיוּבְיּים בְּיבְּיבְּיוּיבְּיִיבְיוּ Sovereign of the universe! Look down from thy holy habitation, and in mercy and favor accept the prayer and supplication of thy children, who are assembled here to consecrate this dwelling, and to offer their thanksgiving unto thee for all the lovingkindness and truth thou hast shown unto them. We beseech thee, let not thy lovingkindness depart, nor the covenant of thy peace be removed from them. Shield this their abode that no evil befall it. May sickness and sorrow not come nigh unto it, nor the voice of lamentation be heard within its walls. Grant that the members of the household may dwell together in this their habitation in brotherhood and fellowship, that they may love and fear thee, and cleave unto thee, and may meditate in thy Law, and be faithful to its pre-

cepts.

Vouchsafe thy blessings unto the master of this house. Bless, O Lord, his substance, and accept the work of his hands. Keep him far from sin and transgression. Let thy grace be upon him, and establish thou the work of his hands. May thy lovingkindness be with her who looketh well to the ways of her household, and may she be mindful that the woman who feareth the Lord, she shall be praised. Bestow upon their sons and daughters the spirit of wisdom and understanding. Lead them in the path of thy commandments, so that all who see them may acknowledge that they are an offspring blessed of the Lord, blessed with a knowledge of thy Law and with the fear of thee. Preserve them from all evil; preserve their lives. May thy gracious promise be realized in them, Blessed shalt thou be when thou comest in, blessed when thou goest out. And even as we have been permitted to consecrate this house, so grant that we may together witness the dedication of thy great and holy temple in Jerusalem, the city of our solemnities, speedily in our days. Amen.

לִּתוֹרָעִׁבּ וּלְלֵיִם מִאִּוֹלִינִי: הַּתוֹרַעִּבּ וּלְלֵיִם מִאִּוֹלִינִי: הַלִּיוֹ רַשִּׁה וּלְיַרָּבָּת בְּנִי בַבּוֹת לְשֶׁבֶּת בִּמִשְׁבָּנִם בְּצִּחְוֹדְ הַלִּיוֹ רַשְׁה וּלְיַלְבַּתְ לִּמִיּם: הָנִּוֹ בְּעֵר בִּית מְיִּיּרָם. לְאַ תִּשְׁבָּ הַלִּיוֹ רַשְׁה וְּלְיֵעְ בְּעִר לְאֵ יִלְּרֵב אִלְיוּ. וְלְאֵ יִשְּׁמֵע לוּלְ אִנְּחָה הַבְּית שְׁלוֹמִּבְ אַלְ תַּמִּים: אָנָּי הַכִּוֹת לְשֶׁבֶּי הַבְּית מְיִּיּלָם אַל בְּל הַטְּמָּה הָבְּוֹלְ בָּעִר בַּיָּר בְּעָר לְאֵ יִלְּרֵב אֵלְיוּ. וְלְאֵ יִשְׁמֵע לִוֹלְ אָנְיִם בְּּנִים בְּבִּית בְּיִבּי הָבִּין הָעוּלִם הַשְּׁלִיבָּם מִצְּוֹלְיהָב יְבִּנְּיוֹ בְּבִּית לְשְׁבָּים בְּבְּיוֹלְם אָל בְּל הַטְּבָּה הַבְּיוֹ הָעוּלִם הַשְּׁלִּיבָּם מִבְּיִּלְן הָעוּלָם לִּיִבְם הַשְּׁלִּיב מִּבְּיוֹ בְּבְּיוֹן בְּעִר בִּיוֹ בְּעִר בִּיוֹ בְּנִים בְּבְּיוֹךְ בִּילְם בְּבִּים בְּבְּיִבְּיוֹם בִּיִּים בְּבִּינִים בְּבָּיוֹלְים בְּבִּים בְּבְּיוֹלְים בְּבִּים בְּבָּיוֹם בְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹב בְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּבִּים בְּבָּיוֹם בְּיִבְּיוֹב בִּלְיוֹם בְּבִּים בְּבָּיוֹם בְּיבְּיוֹם בְּבִּים בְּבִּיוֹם בְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבִּיוֹם בְּינִים בְּבִּיוֹם בְּיבְּיוֹם בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבִּיוֹם בְּינִים בְּבִּים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבִּיוֹם בְּנִים בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבִּיוֹים בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבִּים בְּבְּבְּבוֹים בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבִים בְּבִּיוֹם בְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּבִים בְּבְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבִּים בְּבִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּיוֹם בְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּבִים בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּבִּים בְּבְּיוֹבְים בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹם בְּיִבְּיוֹבְים בְּבִּיוֹם בְּבְּבְּבְים בְּבְּיוֹבְים בְּיִבְּיוֹם בְּיבְּיוֹבְיבְּיוֹם בְּיִיבְּיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹבְים בְּבְּיוֹם בְּיוֹבְיוֹם בְּיִים בְּבְּבְּבְיבְּבְּיוֹבְיבְיוֹבְיבְיוֹבְיבְּים בְּבְּבְּבְיוֹבְים בְּבְּיוֹבְיבְיוֹם בְּיוֹבְיבְיבְיבְּבְּיוֹבְיבְיבְיבְיוֹבְיבְיבְיוֹבְיוֹבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְּיוֹבְיבְיבְיוֹבְיבְיוֹבְיבְיבְּבְיבְּיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיוֹבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְּיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְּבְּבְיוֹם בְּבְּיוֹם בְּבְּבְיוֹבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְיבְים בְּבְּבְּבְיוֹבְיב

דָרֵין תִּרְצָה: הַרְחִגְקְהוּ מִינִי יְצָבְרָה וְשָׁין. וִיהִי נוֹאַמְּהּ

זְּרִיוֹ תִּרְצָה: הַרְחָגִקְהוּ מִיבִי עֲבַרָה וְשִׁין. וִיהִי נוֹאַמְּהּ

זְּרָיוֹ תִּרְצָה: הַרְחָגִקְהוּ מִיבִי עֲבַרָה וְשֵׂין. וִיהִי נוֹאַמְּהּ

הוֹפַע שַל בְּנִיהֶם וּבְנוֹתִיהֶם רְוֹחַ חָּכְמָה וּבִינָה. הַרְּרִיבֵּם

הוֹפַע שַל בְּנִיהֶם וּבְנוֹתִיהֶם רְוֹחַ חָכְמָה וּבִינָה. הַרְּרִיבֵּם

בְּנְתִיב מִצְּוֹתֶיְהּ וּבְּוֹרָאָה: שְׁמְרֵם מִבְּל רְע. שְׁמוֹר אֶח בְּנִייָּה נִיְיְבָּה וְבְיִרְאָה: שַּמְה בְּבוֹאֶךְ. וּבְרוּה אַתָּה בְּבוֹאֶךְ. וּבְרוּה אַתְּה בְּבוֹאֶךְ. וּבְרוּה אַתְּה בְּבוֹאֶרְ. וּבְיוֹה אַמִּר בְּבְּיִה מִנְיִבְּה וַבְּיִרְיבֵּם בְּרוּה אַתְּה בְּבוֹאֶךְ. וּבְּרוּה אַתְּה בְּבוֹאֶךְ. וּבְרוּה אַתְּה בְּבוֹאֶךְ. וּבְרוּה אַתְּה בִּבְּוֹת שַתְּה. בּן נִוְבֶּה בִּבְּיִים בְּרִינִם בְּנִינִי לַבְּשׁוֹת חִנּוּךְ הַבְּוֹת מִנְּבְיה בִּוֹנִילְה בִּיְתִה מוֹעְבוֹל וְבַבְּוֹים בְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִבְיוֹ הַבְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִבְיוֹ הַבְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִבְיוֹ הַבְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִבְיים בּנְמִים בְּנִים בְּנִבְיים בְּנִבְיים בּנְבִיים בּיִבְים בּיִבְים בְּנִבְים בְּנִים בְּנִים בְּנִבְים בְּנִבְים בְּנִבְים בְּנִבְים בְּנִים בְּנִבְים בְּנִים בְּנִבְים בְּנִבְים בְּנִבְים בְּנִבְים בְּנִבְיִים בְּבִים בְּיִבְּים בְּנִבְים בְּנִבְים בְּנִבְּים בְּנִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּים בְּבִּים בְּיִבְים בְּנִים בְּיִבְּים בְּנִים בְּבִּים בְּיִבְים בְּנִים בְּיִבְים בְּבִּים בְּיִבְים בְּיִבְים בְּנִבְים בְּבִים בְּיִבְים בְּבִּים בְּיִבְים בְּבִים בְּבִּים בְּבִּים בְּיִבְים בְּיִבְים בְּבִּים בְּבְּים בְּבִים בְּבִּים בְּיִבְּים בְּבִּים בְּבְּבְים בְּיבְּים בּיבְּבְּבְים בּיּבְּים בּיבְּבְים בּיוֹבְים בּבּים בְּיוֹים בְּיבּים בְּיִבְּים בְּבִּים בְּיִבְים בְּבִּים בְּיִבְּים בְּים בְּבִּים בְּיבְּים בְּיבִים בְּיבִּים בְּיִבְּים בְּבִּים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּים בְּבִּים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּים בְּבִים בְּיבְּים בְּיִבְים בְּיבְּים בְּיִבְּים בְּבִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּבְּבְיוֹבְים בְּיִּים בְּיב

#### SERVICE AT A CIRCUMCYSION

Upon the arrival of the Child who is to be initiated into the Covenant of Abraham, those present at the Ceremony rise and say:—

Blessed be he that cometh.

The Father of the Child says:-

I am here ready to perform the affirmative precept to circumcise my son, even as the Creator, blessed be he, hath commanded us, as it is written in the Law, And he that is eight days old shall be circumcised among you, every male throughout your generations. The Mohel takes the child, and, placing it upon a seat, says:—

This is the throne of Elijah:-may he be remem-

bered for good!

For thy salvation I have waited, O Lord. I have hoped, O Lord, for thy salvation; and have done thy commandments. I have hoped for thy salvation, O Lord. I rejoice at thy word, as one that findeth great spoil. Great peace have they who love thy Law; and there is no stumbling for them. Happy is he whom thou choosest, and causest to approach that he may dwell in thy courts.

Those present respond:

O let us be satisfied with the goodness of thy house, thy holy temple.

The Mohel places the Child upon the knees of the Godfather, and before performing the Circumcision says the following Blessing:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and hast given us command concerning the Circumcision.

Immediately after the Circumcision the Father says the following Blessing:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and hast commanded us to make our sons enter into the covenant of Abraham our father.

## סדר ברית מילה:

Upon the arrivat of the Child who is to be initiated into the Covenant of Abraham, those present at the Ceremony rise and say:

### בָּרוּךְ הַבָּא:

The Father of the Child says:-

בּלִינָי מּוּכָן לְבַנִּם מִאָנַה. וּבּן־שְׁמוּנַת יָמִים יִמּוֹל לְכָם אָת בְּנִיּ. בַּבָּתוּב בַּתוּרָה. וּבּן־שְׁמוּנַת יָמִים יִמּוֹל לָכָם הֹנִי מוּכָן לְכַנִּם מִאָּנַת שֲׁאַנְּנִי הַבּוֹרֵא יִתְבְּרֵךְ לְמוּל

The Mohel takes the Child and placing it upon a seat, says:— יַּהְרָּחָר וֹמְלַחָרְ וֹמִלְיְרְּוֹ וְבוֹר לַמוֹב: לִישׁוּעְהְךְּ קְּוֹיְתִי וְיָּגִּי שְׁל אִלְיְרְוֹּ וְבוֹר לַמוֹב: לִישׁוּעְהְךְּ קְּוֹיְתִי שְׁלִּ הָב: שְׁלוֹם רָב שְׁלוֹם רָב שְׁלוֹם הָב שְׁלִּבְי עַל אִמְרָתְךְּ בְּמוֹצֵא שְׁלֶל רָב: שְׁלוֹם רָב שְׁלוֹם הַבְּעוֹי וְיָנִי שְׁלִוֹן חֲצִרְיךְּ.

Those present respond:—
: נְשְׂבְעַה בְּטוֹב בִּיתֶךְ קְרוֹשׁ הֵיכָלֶן

The Mohel places the Child upon the knees of the Godfather, and before performing the Circumcision, says the following Blessing:בָּרוּךְ אַּתָּה יִי אֶלהֵינוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. אֲשֶׁר קּרְשְׁנוּ בְּמִצְוֹתְיוּ
נְצִּנְנִוּ עַל הַמִּילָה:

Immediately after the Circumcision the Father says the following Blessing:—

בָּרוּךְ צַתָּה יָיָ אֶלֹחֵינוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. אֲשֶׁר קּדְּשְׁנוּ **בְּמִצְוֹתְיוּ** וָצִוָּנִוּ לְהַכְנִיסוֹ בִּבְרִיתוֹ שֶׁל צִּבְרָהָם אָבִינוּ:

#### Those present respond:-

Even as he has entered into the covenant, so may he enter into the Law, the nuptial canopy, and into good deeds.

#### The Mohel continues:-

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who createst the fruit of the vine.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who from the womb didst sanctify Isaac the well-beloved, didst set thy statute in his flesh, and seal his offspring with the sign of the holy covenant. On this account, O living God, our Portion and our Rock, give command to deliver from destruction the dearly beloved of our flesh, for the sake of the covenant thou hast set in our bodies. Blessed art thou, O Lord, who makest the covenant.

Our God and God of our fathers, preserve this child to his father and to his mother, and let his name be called in Israel—the son of—. Let the father rejoice in him that came forth from his loins, and the mother be glad with the fruit of her womb; as it is written, Let thy father and thy mother rejoice, and let her that bare thee be glad: and it is said, And I passed by thee, and I saw thee weltering in thy blood, and I said unto thee, In thy blood live. Yea, I said unto thee, In thy blood live. And it is said, He hath remembered his covenant for ever, the word which he commanded to a thousand generations; (the covenant) which he made with Abraham, and his oath unto Isaac, and confirmed the same unto Jacob for a statute, to Israel for an everlasting covenant. And it is said, And Abraham circumcised his son Isaac when he was eight days old, as God had commmanded him. O give thanks unto the Lord; for he is good; for his lovingkindness endureth for ever. This little child—, may he become great. Even as he has entered into the covenant, so may he enter into the Law, the nuptial canopy, and into good deeds.

The Godfather drinks of the Wine; a few drops are given to the Infant, and the Cup of Blessing being sent to the Mother, she also partakes thereof.

Those present respond:— בְּשֵׁם שֶׁנְכָנַם לַבְּרִית בֵּן יִבְּנֵם לַתִּוֹרָה וּלְחְפָּה וּלְמַעֲשִׂים מוֹבִים:

### The Mohel continues:-

בָּרוּף אַתָּה וָיָ אֶלהִינוּ טֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. בּוֹרֵא פְּרִי הַנְּפֶּן: בָּרוּךְ צַּתָּה וָנָ אֶלהֵינוּ טֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. אֲשֶׁר קְהָשׁ וְדִיד מָבֶּטֶן וְחוֹק בִּשְׁאֵרוֹ שָׂם וְצָאֶצְאָיו חָתַם בְּאוֹת בְּרִית קְדֶשׁ. עַל בָּן בִּשְׂכַר זאת. אַל חַי חָלָקנוּ צוּרָנוּ. צַנָּה לְהַצִּיל יָדִידוּת שְׁאֵבֵנוּ מִשַּׁחַת. לְמַעַן בְּרִיתוֹ אֲשֶׁר שָׁם בִּבְשָׂבְנוּ. בְּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָיָ. כּוֹרֵת הַבְּרִית:

אָלהִינוּ גאלהֵי אֲבוֹתִינוּ. קַיִּם אֶת־הַיֶּלֶד הַזֶּה לְאָבִיוּ וּלְאָמוּ. נִיקָּבֵא שְׁמוֹ בְּיִשְׂרָאֵל (פְּלוֹנִי בֶּן פְּלוֹנִי). יִשְׂמַח הָאֶב בְּיוֹצֵא חַלְצִיוּ וְתָגֵל אָמוֹ בִּפְּרִי בִמְנָה. כַּכְּתוֹב. וִשְׂמַח אָבִיךּ וְאָמֶךּ וָתָגַל יוֹלַדְתָּדָּ. וְגָאָטֵר. וָאָעֶברׁ עַלְיִדְ וָאֶרְאַדְ מִתְבּוֹּסֶכֶּת בּרָטָיִה וֹאִפֶּר לָהְ בְּרָטִיהְ חָיִי: וַאְפֵּר לָהְ בְּרָמִיהְ חַיִי: יָנֶאֶטֵר. זַכַר לְעוֹלֶם בְּרִיתוֹ. דַּבָר צְוָה לְאֶלֶף דּוֹר: אֲשֶׁר בָּרַת אֶת־אַבְּרָהָם וּשְׁבוּעָתוֹ לְיִצְחָק: וַיַּעֵמִידֶהָ לְיַעֵּלְב לְחֹכּ לְיִשְׂרָאֵל בְּרִית עוֹלָם: וָנָאָמֵר.וַיְּמְל אַרְרָהָם אֶת־יִצְחָק בְּנ' בֶּן־שְׁמוֹנַת יָמִים בַּאֲשֶׁר צִּנָה אֹתוֹ אֱלֹהִים: הוֹדוּ לַנִי כִּי־ מוֹב כִּי לְעוֹלֶם חַסְרוֹ: זֶה הַקָּמוֹן (פְּלוֹנִי) נָרוֹל יִהְיֶה. כִּשִׁם שָׁנְּכְנַם לַבְּרִית בִּן יִבְּנִם לַתּוֹרָה וּלְחְפָּה וּלְמַצִשִּׁים פוֹבִים:

The Godfather drinks of the wine; a few drops are given to the Infant, and the Cup of Blessing being sent to the Mother, she also partakes thereof.

# GRACE AFTER THE MEAL FOLLOWING A CIRCUMCISION

He who says Grace begins thus:-

Let us say grace.

The others respond:

Blessed be the name of the Lord from this time forth and for ever.

He who says Grace repeats the last sentence, and continues: -

We will give thanks unto thy name in the midst of the faithful: blessed are ye of the Lord.

The last sentence is repeated by the company present:-

With the sanction of the awful and revered God, who is a refuge in times of trouble, the God girt with strength, the Lord mighty on high, we will give thanks unto thy name in the midst of the faithful: blessed are ye of the Lord. With the sanction of the holy Law, pure and clear, which

With the sanction of the holy Law, pure and clear, which Moses the servant of the Lord commanded us to be an heritage, we will give thanks unto thy name in the midst of

the faithful: blessed are ye of the Lord.

With the sanction of the priests and Levites I will call upon the God of the Hebrews, I will declare his glory in every region, I will bless the Lord. We will give thanks unto thy name in the midst of the faithful: blessed are ye of the Lord.

With the sanction of those present I will open my lips wth song, yea, my bones shall declare, Blessed is he that cometh in the name of the Lord. We will give thanks unto thy name in the midst of the faithful: blessed are ye of the Lord.

Then proceed as on p. 425, "We will bless," etc.

After "in the sight of God and man," p. 430, the following is
introduced:—

May the All-merciful bless the father and mother of the child; may they be worthy to rear him, to initiate him in the precepts of the Law, and to train him in wisdom: from this eighth day and henceforth may his blood be accepted, and may the Lord his God be with him.

### ברכת המוון לברית מילה

He who says Grace begins thus:--

The others respond:—

יָהִי שֵׁם וְיָ מְבוּרָךְ מֵעַתָּה וְעַד עוֹלָם:

He who says Grace repeats the last sentence, and continues:— נוֹנֶה לְשִׁמְךְ בְּתוֹךְ אָמוּנְי. בְּרוּכִים אַתֶּם לֵיִי:

The last sentence is repeated by the company present, who also make the same response after each of the following stanzas:—

בּרָשׁוּת אֵל אָיוֹם וְנוֹרָא. מִשְׂנָב לְעָתוֹת בַּצְּרָה. אֵל נָאֶזְר בִּנְבוּרָה. אַדִּיר בַּמָּרוֹם יְיָ:

בָּרְשׁוּת הַתּוֹרָה הַקְּרוֹשָׁה. מְהוֹרָת הִיא וְגֵם פְּרוּשָׁה. אַנְּ<mark>ה</mark> לָנוּ מוֹרָשָׁה. משָׁה עֶבָר יָיָ:

בְּרְשׁוּת חַבּהֲנִים הַלְוִיִם. אֶקְרָא לֵאלהֵי הָעִבְּרִיִּים. אֲהוֹדֶנוּ בְּכָל אִיִּים. אֲבָרְכָה אֶת־יְיָ:

בּרְשׁוּת מָרָגָן וְרַבָּגָן וְרַבּוֹתֵי , אֶפְתַּח בְּשִׁיר פִּי וּשְׂבְּתֵי. וָתאֹמַרְגָה עַצְמוֹתֵי, בָּרוּךְ הַבָּא בְּשֵׁם וְיָ:

Then proceed , p. 425.

After בְּעֵינֵי אֶלהִים וְאָרָם, p. 430, the following is introduced:-

הַרַחָמָן הוּא וְבָרֵךְ אֲבִי הַנֶּלֶר וְאָמוֹ. וְיִוְכּוּ לְגַּדְּלוֹ וּלְחַנְּכוֹ וּלְחַכְּמוֹ. מִיוֹם הַשְּׁמִינִי וַהָּלְאָח וֵרָצָה דָמוֹ. וִיהִי יְיָ אֵלהָיו פָמוֹ: May the All-merciful bless the godfather who has observed the covenant of Circumcision and rejoiced exceedingly to perform this deed of piety; may he requite him for his act with a double recompense, and ever exalt him more and more.

May the All-merciful bless the tender infant that has been circumcised on his eighth day; may his hands and heart be firm with God, and may he become worthy to appear before the Divine Presence three times in the year.

If the Mohel says Grace, one of the Company present says the following paragraph:—

May the All-merciful bless him who has circumcised the flesh of the foreskin, duly fulfilling each part of the precept. The service would be invalid of one who is timid and fainthearted, or who failed to perform the three essentials of the ceremony.

May the All-merciful, regardful of the merit of them that are akin by the blood of the circumcision, send us his anointed walking in his integrity, to give good tidings and consolation to the people that is scattered and dispersed among the peoples.

May the All-merciful send us the righteous priest, who 'emains withdrawn in concealment until a throne, bright as the sun and radiant as the diamond, shall be prepared for him, the prophet who covered his face with his mantle and wrapped himself therein, with whom is God's covenant of life and of peace.

Continue, "May the All-merciful make us worthy," etc., f. 430.

ָּהַבַּחֲמָן הוּא יָבָרֵךְ בַּעֲל בְּרִית הַמִּילָה. אֲשֶׁר שָׁשׁ לַצְשׁוֹת אֶדֶק בְּגִילָה. וִישַׁלֵּם פָּנְעַלוֹ וּמַשְּׂבְּרְתוֹ בְּפוּלָה. וִיִּתְּנְהוּ לְמַעֲלַה לְמָצֵלָה:

הָרַחֲמֶן הוּא וְבָרֵךְ רַךְּ הַנְּמוֹל לִשְׁמוֹנָה. וְיִהְיוּ יָבְיוּ וְלְבּוֹ לָאֵל אֲמוֹנָה. וְיִוְבֶּה לִרְאוֹת פְּנֵי הַשְּׁכִינָה. שֶׁלשׁ פְּעָמִיבּ בַשְּׁנָה:

If the Mohel says Grace, one of the Company present says the following paragraph:—

הָרַחֲטֶן הוּא וְבָרֵךְ הַמֶּל בְּשֵׁר הָעָרְלָה. וּפָּרֵע וּטְצֵץ דְּבִי הַמִּילָה.אִישׁ הַיָּרֵא וְרַךְּ הַלִּבָּב עֲבוֹדָתוֹ פְּסוּלָה.אָס־שְׁלְשׁׁ־ אֵלֶה לאֹ יִעֲשֶׂה לָה:

הָרַחֲמֶן הוּא יִשְׁלַח לָנוּ מְשִׁיחוֹ הוֹלֵךְ תָּמִים. בִּוְכוּת חַתְּגִּי מוּלוֹת דָמִים. לְבַשֵּׁר בְּשוֹרוֹת מוֹבוֹת וְנְחוּמִים. לְעַם אֶחָד מְפְּוַר וּמְפּוֹרֶד בֵּין דָעַמִּים:

הָרַחֲמֶן הוּא יִשְׁלַח לָגוּ כּהֵן צֶּדֶק אֲשֶׁר לְפַח לְעִלּוֹם. עֵד הוּכֵן כִּסָאוֹ כַּשֶּׁמֶשׁ וְיַהַלוֹם. וַיָּלֶט פָּנֵיו בְּצַדֵּרְתוֹ וַיִּגְלוֹם. בְּרִיתִי דָּיְתָה אָתוֹ הַחַיִּים וְהַשָּׁלוֹם:

Continue הָבְחַבְּן הוֹא יָובְנְוֹ, etc., p. 430.

# SERVICE FOR THE REDEMPTION OF THE FIRST-BORN

The first-born Child, if a male, must be redeemed on the thirty-first day of his birth. If, however, the Father be a Cohen or a Levite, or the Mother the daughter of a Cohen or a Levite, they are exempt from the duty of Redemption. Should the thirty-first day fall on a Sabbath or Holyday, the ceremony is postponed until the day following.

The Father, presenting his Child to the Cohen, makes the following declaration:—

This my first-born son is the first-born of his mother, and the Holy One, blessed be he, hath given command to redeem him, as it is said, And those that are to be redeemed of them from a month old shalt thou redeem, according to thine estimation, for the money of five shekels, after the shekel of the sanctuary, the shekel being twenty gerahs; and it is said, Sanctify unto me all the first-born, whatsoever openeth the womb among the children of Israel, both of man and of beast: it is mine.

The Father then places before the Cohen silver to the amount of five selaim or shekels (four dollars), and the Cohen asks:—

Which wouldst thou rather, give me thy first-born son, the first-born of his mother, or redeem him for five selaim, which thou art bound to give according to the Law?

#### The Father replies:-

I desire rather to redeem my son, and here thou hast the value of his redemption, which I am bound to give according to the Law.

# סדר פדיון הבן:

The first-born Child, if a male, must be redeemed on the thirty-first day of his birth. If, however, the Father be a Cohen or a Levite, or the Mother the daughter of a Cohen or a Levite, they are exempt from the duty of Redemption. Should the thirty-first day fall on a Sabbath or Holyday, the ceremony is postponed until the day following.

The Father, presenting his Child to the Cohen, makes the following declaration:—

זָה בְּנִי בְכוֹרִי הוּא פֶּטֶר רֶחֶם לְאִמוּ. וְהַקָּרוֹשׁ בָּרוּדְ הוּא צָּזָה לִפְּדוֹתוֹ. שֶׁנָּאֶמֵר וּפְדוּיִו מִבֶּן חְדֶשׁ תִּפְּדָה בְּעֶרְכְּךְ וְנָאֶמֵר לַבְּשׁרלִי כָל-בְּכוֹר פֶּמֶר בָּל־נֶחֶם בִּבְנִי יִשְּׂרָאֵל נְנָאֶמֵר לַבָּשׁ־לִי כָל-בְּכוֹר פֶּמֶר בָּל־נֶחֶם בִּבְנִי יִשְּׂרָאֵל בָּאָרָם וּבַבְּהַמָּה לִי הוּא:

The Father then places before the Coheu silver to the amount of five selaim or shekels (four dollars), and the Cohen asks:—

מָאי בָּעִית מְפִּי לִמְּן לִי בִּנְךְּ רְכוֹרְךְּ שֶׁהוּא פֶּשֶׁר רֶחְם לְאָמוֹ. אוֹ בַּעִית לִפְּדוֹתוֹ בְּעַד חָמֵשׁ כְּלָעִים בְּרִמְּ<mark>חְיַבְּהְּ</mark> מָדָאוֹרַיְתָא:

#### The Father replies:—

ָחָפֵץ אֲנִי לִפְּדוֹת אֶת־בְּנִי. וְהֵילֶךְ דְּמֵי פִּדְיוֹנוֹ כְּדִקְּחְ<u>יַּבְּהְי</u> מִדְאוֹרַיְתָא: The Cohen receives the redemption money, and returns the Child to his Father, whereupon the latter says the following Blessing:—

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast sanctified us by thy commandments, and given us command concerning the redemption of the son.

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who hast kept us in life, and hast preserved us, and enabled us to reach this season.

The Cohen then takes the redemption money, and, holding it over the head of the Child, says:—

This is instead of that, this in commutation for that, this in remission of that. May this child enter into life, into the Law and the fear of Heaven. May it be God's will that even as he has been admitted to redemption, so may he enter into the Law, the nuptial canopy, and into good deeds. Amen.

The Cohen places his hand upon the head of the Child, and pronounces the following Benediction—

God make thee as Ephraim and Manasseh. The Lord bless thee, and keep thee: the Lord make his face to shine upon thee, and be gracious unto thee: the Lord turn his face unto thee, and give thee peace.

The Lord is thy guardian: the Lord is thy shade upon thy right hand. For length of days, and years of life and peace shall they add to thee. The Lord shall guard thee from all evil; he shall guard thy soul. Amen.

The Cohen receives the redemption money, and returns the Child to his Father, whereupon the latter says the following Blessing:-

בָּרוּךְ אַתָּהוִיָ אֶלהֵונוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלֶם. אֲשֶׁר לִדְּשָׁנוּ בְּמִאְוֹתְיוּ וְצִנְוּ עַל פִּרְיוֹן הַבֵּן:

בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָיָ אֶלהוִינוּ מֶלֶךְ הַעוֹלֶם. שֶׁהָחָיָנְוּ וְקּיְמְנְוּ וָהִּיִעָנוּ לַוְמֵן הַזֶּה:

The Cohen then takes the redemption money, and, holding it over the head of the Child, says:—

זָה תְּחַת זָה. זָה חָלּוּף זָה. זֶה בְּחוּל עַל זָה. וְיִבְּנֵּה זָה הַבֵּן לְחַיִּים לַתּזֹרָה וּלְיִרְאַת שָׁכְּיִם: יְהִי רָצוֹן שֶׁכְּשֵׁם שָׁנִּכְנַם לַפִּרְיוֹן בֵּן יִבְּנִם לַתּוֹרָה וּלְחֻפָּה וּלְמַעֲשִׂים סוֹבִים. אָמֵן:

The Cohen places his hand upon the head of the Child, and pronounces the following Benediction:—

יְשִׂימָה אֱלֹתִים כְּאֶפְרֵנִם וְכִמְנַשֶּׁה: יְבָרֶכְה וְיָ וְיִשְׁמְּרֶךְ: יָאֵר וְיָ פָּנִיו אֵלֶוְד וִיחֲגָּהְ: יִשְׂא וְיָ פָּנָיו אֵלֶוְד וְיָשֵׁם לְדְּ שַׁלוֹם:

יִנְ שׁוֹמָלֶךְ יִנְ צִּלְּךְ עַל־יֵד יְמִינֶךְ מִבֶּל־רָע יִשְׁמוֹר אֶת־ חַיִּים וְשָׁלוֹם יוֹסִיפּוּ לָךְ: יָנְ יִשְׁמִרְךְ מִבֶּל־רָע יִשְׁמוֹר אֶת־ נַפְשֶׁךָּ אָמִיּן:

#### PRAYER TO BE SAID BY A SICK PERSON

#### Psalm xxiii.

A Psalm of David. The Lord is my shepherd: I shall not want. He maketh me to lie down in green pastures: he leadeth me beside the still waters. He restoreth my soul: he guideth me in the paths of righteousness for his name's sake. Yea, though I walk through the valley of the shadow of death, I will fear no evil; for thou art with me: thy rod and thy staff, they comfort me. Thou preparest a table before me in the presence of mine enemies; thou hast anointed my head with oil; my cup runneth over. Surely happiness and lovingkindness will follow me all the days of my life; and I shall dwell in the house of the Lord for length of days.

#### Psalm ciii.

A Psalm of David. Bless the Lord, O my soul; and all that is within me bless his holy name. Bless the Lord, O my soul, and forget not all his benefits: who forgiveth all thine iniquity; who healeth all thy diseases: who redeemeth thy life from the pit; who crowneth thee with lovingkindness and tender mercies: who satisfieth thy mouth with good things; so that thy youth is renewed like the eagle's. The Lord executeth righteous acts, and judgments for all that are op-pressed. He made known his ways unto Moses, his doings unto the children of Israel. The Lord is merciful and gracious, slow to anger, and abounding in lovingkindness. He will not always contend; neither will he keep his anger for ever. He hath not dealt with us after our sins, nor requited us after our iniquities. For as the heaven is high above the earth, so mighty is his lovingkindness over them that fear him. As far as the east is from the west, so far hath he removed our transgressions from us. Like as a father hath mercy upon his children, so the Lord hath mercy upon them that fear him. For he knoweth our frame; he remembereth that we are dust. As for man, his days are as grass; as the flower of the field, so he flourisheth. For the wind passeth over it, and it is gone; and the place thereof shall know it no more. But the lovingkindness of the Lord is from everlasting to everlasting upon them that fear him, and his righteousness unto children's children, to such as keep his covenant, and to those that remember his precepts to do them. The Lord

## תפלה לחולה:

מָּוְמוּז׳ לְדָוִד. יָנָ רֹעִי לֹא אֶחְסֶר: בִּנְאוֹת דֶּשֶׁא <u>יַרְבִּיאֵנְי</u> עַל־מֵי מְנוּחֹת וְנַהָּלֵנִי: נַפְּשִׁי וְשׁוֹבֵב יַנְחָנִי בְּמַשְּוְּלֵי־צֶּדֶק לְמַעַן שְׁמוֹ: גַּם בִּי־אָלֵךְ בְּגִיא צַלְּמָוֶת לֹא־אִיבָא רָע בִּי־ אַהֶּה עִפֶּרִי שִׁבְמְּךּ וּמִשְׁעַנְתָּךְ הִפָּה וְנַחֲבְוִי: תַעֵּרֹךְ לְבָּנִי שָׁלְחָן נֶגֶר צֹרְרָי רִשַּׁנְתָ בַשֶּׁמֶן רֹאשִׁי כּוֹסִי רְוָיָה: אַךְ מוֹב נָהֶכֶּר יִרְדְּפְוּנִי בָּל־יְמֵי חַיָּי וְשַׁבְתִּי בְּבִית יְהוָה לְאְׁרֶךְ יָמִים: <mark>לְדָוָר. בַּרֲכִי נַפְשִׁי אֶת־יְהוָה וְכָל־קְרֶבַי אֶת שֵׁם כַּוְדְשׁוֹ :</mark> בָּרַבִי נַפָּשִׁי אֶת־יִהוֶה וְאַל־תִּשְׁבְּחִי בָּל־גְּמוּלָיו: הַפֹּלִ<mark>ח לְבֶל־</mark> <mark>עַזגִבְי הַרֹּפָּא לְבָל־תַחַלוּאָו</mark>ָבִי:הַגּוֹאֵל מִשַּׁחַת חַיָּוְבֵי הַמְעַשְּ<u>הַבְּי</u> <mark>קֶּסֶר וְרַחֲמִים: הַפַּשְּׂבְיעַ בַּפּוֹב עָרְוַךְ תִּתְחַבֵּשׁ בַּנֶּשֶׁר</mark> ַנְעוּרֲיָכִי: עשָׁה צְדָקוֹת יְהוָה וּמִשְׁבָּמִים לְכַל־עֲשׁוּקִים<mark>: יוֹדֵיע</mark> דְּרָבֶיו לְמשֶׁה לִבְנִי יִשְׂרָאֵל עֲלִילוֹתָיו: רַחוֹם וְחַנּוּן יְהוְ<mark>ֹה</mark> <mark>אֶרֶךְ אַפַּוִם וְרַב־חֲסֶד: לֹא לַנֶּצְח יָרִיב וְלֹא לְעוֹלֶם יִמוֹר:</mark> לא בַחַשָּאֵינוּ עֲשָה לָנוּ וָלא בַעֵּוֹנַתִינוּ נָּמַל עָלֵינוּ: בִּי בִּנְבְהַ שָׁמַיִם עַל־הָאָרֶץ גַּבַר חַסְדּוֹ עַל־יְרֵאָיו:כִּרְחֹק מִוְרָח מִ<u>מֵּעְרָב</u> הַרְחִיק מִפֶּנוּ אֶת פְּשָׁאֵינוּ: כְּרַחִם אָב עַל־בָּנִים רַחַם יְהוְ<del>ֹרַ</del> עַל־יִרָאָיו: כִּי הוּא יָדַע יִצְרֵנוּ זָכוּר כִּי־עָפָר אָנָחְנוּ: אָנוֹשׁ בֶּחָצִיר יָבֶיו בְּצִיץ הַשְּׂרֶה בֵּן יָצִיץ: בִּי רְוּחַ עָבְרָה־בּ<mark>וֹ וְאֵינֶנְוּ</mark> וָלא־יַבִּירֶנוּ עוֹד מְקוֹמוֹ: וְחֶפֶד יְהוָה מֵעוֹלָם וְעַד־עוֹלָם עַל־ יָרֵאָיו וְצִדְכָּתוֹ לִבְנִי בָנִים: לְשֹׁמְרֵי בְרִיתוֹ וּלְוֹרְרֵי פִּקְּדֵיוּ

hath established his throne in the heavens; and his kingdom ruleth over all. Bless the Lord, ye his angels: ye mighty in strength, that fulfil his word, hearkening unto the voice of his word. Bless the Lord, all ye his hosts; ye ministers of his, that do his will. Bless the Lord, all ye his works, in all places of his dominion: bless the Lord, O my soul.

#### Psalm cxxxix.

For the Chief Musician. A Psalm of David. O Lord, thou hast searched me, and knowest me. Thou knowest my downsitting and mine uprising, thou understandest my thoughts afar off. Thou siftest my path and my lying down, and art familiar with all my ways. For while there is not yet a word on my tongue, lo, thou, O Lord, knowest it all. Thou hast beset me behind and before, and laid thine hand upon me. Such knowledge is too wonderful for me; it is too high, I cannot attain unto it. Whither can I go from thy spirit? or whither can I flee from thy presence? If I ascend into heaven, thou art there: or if I make the grave my bed, behold thou art there. If I take the wings of the morning, and dwell in the uttermost parts of the sea, even there shall thy hand lead me, and thy right hand shall hold me. If I say, Let deep darkness cover me, and the light about me be night; even the darkness darkeneth not from thee, but the night is light as the day—the darkness is as the light. For thou didst form my reins: thou didst weave me together in my mother's womb. I will give thanks unto thee, for that I am fearfully and wonderfully made: wonderful are thy works and that my soul knoweth right well. My frame was not hidden from thee, when I was made in secret, and curiously wrought in the depths of the earth. Thine eyes did see mine unshapen substance; and in thy book the days, even all of them that were to be formed, were written, and for it also there was one among them. How precious unto me are thy thoughts, O God! How great is the sum of them! If I would count them, they are more in number than the sand: when I awake. I am still with thee. O that thou wouldst slay the wicked, O God: depart from me, ye bloodthirsty men: they who mention thee for treachery, thine adversaries who take th, name in vain. Do not I hate them, O Lord, that hate thee? and do not I strive with those that rise up against thee?

לַאַשׂוֹתָם: יְהֹוָה בַּשְּׁמֵיִם הַכִּין בִּסְאוֹ וּמֵלְכוּתוֹ בַּכּל מְשְׁלְה: בָּרַכוּ יְהֹוָה מַלְאָכִיו גִּלְּבִי לְחַ עשִׁי דְבָרוֹ לִשְׁמְעַׁ בְּּקוֹל דְּבָרוֹ: בָּרַכוּ יְהוָה בָּל־אָבָאִיו מְשִׁיְרִתִּיו עשִׁי רְצוֹנוֹ: בָּרָכוּ יְהוְה בְּל־ מַצִשִׁיו בְּבָל־מָמְמֹוֹת מֶמְשֵׁלְתוֹ בָּרָכִי נַפְשִׁי אֶת-יְהוָּת:

לַמְנַאָם לְדַוִר מִוְמוֹר. יִהוָה חַקַרמַנִי וַתִּדַע: אַתָּה יָדַעָתַּ שָׁבְתִּי וְקוּמִי בַּנְתָּה לְרֵעִי מֵרָחוֹק: אָרְחִי וְרָבְעִי וַרְיתָ וְכָּל־ דְּרָכֵי הָסְכַּוְהָה בִּי אֵין מִלָּה בִּלְשׁוֹנִי הֵן יְהוָה יָדְעְתַּ כְּלָה: <mark>אָחוֹר וָלֶקֶדֶם צַרְתָּנִי וַת</mark>ָּשֶׁת עֲלַי כַּפֶּכָה: פִּלִיאָה דֵעַת מִפֶּנִ<mark>י</mark> ָנִשְׂנְּבָה לא־אוּכַל לָה: אָנָה אָלֵך מֵרוּחֶך וְאָנָה מִפְּנֶיָך אֶבְרָ<mark>ח:</mark> אָם־אֶפַּק שָׁמַיִם שָׁם אָתָה וְאַצִּיעָה שָׁאוֹל הָגָּךְ: אֶשָׂא כַנְ<del>פֵּיַ</del> שָׁחֵר אֶשְׁבָּנָה בְּאַחֲרִית יָם: נַּם־שָׁם יָדְדָּ תַנְחֵנָי וְתֹא<u>ּחֲוֹנְיְ</u> יָמָיגָר: וָאֹמַר אַדִּ־חְשֶׁדְ יָשׁוּפָּנִי וְלַוְלָה אוֹר בַּעֲבִנְי: גַּם־חְשֶׁדְּ לא־יַחָשִׁיךְ מָאֶךְ וְלֹוְלָה כַּיוֹם יָאִיר כַּחֲשִׁיכָה כָּאוֹרָה: כִּי־ צַּתָּה כָּוֹיִתָ כִלְיֹתִי תְּקָבּגִי בְּבֶשֶׁן אִמִּי: אוֹדְךְּ עַל בִּי נוֹדָאוֹח **ָנְפְלֵיְתִי** נִפְּלָאִים מַעֲשֶׂיךְ וְנַפְשִׁי יבֹּעֲת מְאֹד: לאֹ־נִכְחַד **עָצְמִי** <mark>ָםמֶןדֶ אֲשֶׁר־עָשִׂ</mark>יתִי בַפַּתֶּר רְקְמְתִּי בְּתַחְתִּיוֹת אֶבֶץ: נְּלְמִי בָאוּ <mark>עִינֶוְךְ וְעַל־סִפְּרָךְ כְּלָּם וַכְּתִבוּ וָמִים וְצָּרוּ וְלֹאֹ (וְלוֹ ק') אֶחָד</mark> בָּהֶם: וְלִי מַה־יַּהָרוּ רֵעֶיְךּ אֵל מֶה עַצְמוּ רַאשִׁיהֶם: אֶסְפְּרֵ<mark>ם</mark> <u>מָחוֹל יִרְבוּן הָקִיצֹתִי וְעוֹרִי עִפְּרְ: אָם תִּקְמוֹל אֶלְוֹהַ רָשְׁע</u> וַאַנְשִׁי דָמִים סְוּרוּ מֶנִי: אֲשֶׁר יֹמְרוּך לִמְוַמָּח נְשוּא לַשְׁוְא עָבֶיה: הַלוֹא־מְשַׂנְאֶיה יְהוָה וֹ אֶשְׂנָא וֹבְהָקוֹמְאֶיה אָתְקוֹשְׁשׁ:

I hate them with perfect hatred: they are become mine enemies. Search me, O God, and know my heart: try me, and know my thoughts: and see if there be any way of sorrow in me, and lead me in the way everlasting

A prayer of the afflicted when he fainteth, and poureth out his complaint before the Lord. Hear my prayer, O Lord, and let my cry come unto thee. Hide not thy face from me in the day of my distress: incline thy ear unto me; in the day when I call answer me speedily. I beseech thee, O Lord, Healer of all flesh, have mercy upon me, and support me in thy grace upon my bed of sickness, for I am weak. Send me and all who are sick among thy children relief and cure. Assuage my pain, and renew my youth as the eagle's. Vouchsafe wisdom unto the physician that he may cure my wound, and so that my health may spring forth speedily. Hear my prayer, prolong my life, let me complete my years in happiness, that I may be enabled to serve thee and keep thy statutes with a perfect heart. Give me understanding to know that this bitter trial hath come upon me for my welfare, so that I may not despise thy chastening nor weary of thy reproof.

O God of forgiveness, who art gracious and merciful, slow to anger and abounding in lovingkindness, I confess unto thee with a broken and contrite heart that I have sinned, and have done that which is evil in thy sight. Behold, I repent me of my evil way, and return unto thee with perfect repentance. Help me, O God of my salvation, that I may not again turn unto folly, but walk before thee in truth and uprightness. Rejoice the soul of thy servant, for unto thee, O Lord, do I lift up my soul. Heal me, O Lord, and I shall be healed, save me, and I shall be saved, for thou art my praise. Amen, and Amen!

תַּכְלִית שִּׂנְאָה שְׂנִאתִים לְאוֹנְבִים הָוְוּ לִי: חָקְּבְרָּי אַל וְבַעְּ לְבָבִי בְּחָנִגִי וְבַע שַׂרְעַפָּי: וּרָאָה אִם־הֶּרֶדְ־עְּצֶב בִּי וּנְחָ<mark>גִי</mark> בְּדֶרֶךְ עוֹלֶם:

אָמָאַם אָתַרִמִּסִיּכִרְךָּ וּבְתִכִּחִיּתִּךָ אַלִּינִץ: הָּבְּלֵב שָׁלִם: הַבִּינְן וְאִדְעָה בִּי לִשְׁלוֹמִי מַר־לִּי מֶר. וְאַלְּה הופא כָל בְּשָׁר. בַחֵם שָׁלִּי וְחַבִּשׁ פַּנְּשֶׁר וְתִּבְּלָה שְׁנִינִי בְּחַפְּרָי וְמִּדְּלָה בְּיוֹם אֶלְּרָא מַהַר פָּנְוֹךְ מִשְׂנִי צְּעוֹרְ הופא כָל בְּשָׁר. בַחֵם שָׁלִי וְחִבְּשׁ פַּנְּשֶׁר וְתִּבְּלָה וְוֹנִיְה בְּתוֹךְ הופא כָל בְּשָׁר. בַחֵם שָׁלִי וְחִלֵּח לִי תְּרוּפָה וּתְעַלְּה בְּתוֹךְ הופא כָל בְּשָׁר. בַחָם שָׁלֵי וֹסְבָּה וְנִבְּה וְתִּבְּיִ וְיִנְעָה מְּתוֹרְ הְבִּלְּתִי וְשִׁלְשָׁוֹ אִנְּלְ אָנִי וְחִבּשׁ בְּנְּעָרְ בְּנִוֹרְ בְּתוֹךְ הְבִּלְּה לְשָׁנִי כִּי־נִצְמוֹ וְמִבְּשׁר מִשְּׁרְ וְיִבְּעָר וְּחָבִּשׁ בַּנְּשֶׁר וְעִרִּיִי הְבִּלְּר שְׁלֵּנִי לִיבִּנְתוֹ וְשִׁלְּתִי הָּנְנְיה וְחִבּשׁר בִּנְעוֹרְ בְּעוֹרְה בְּתוֹבְיה בְּעוֹרְ בְּנִייְיוֹ וְשִׁבְּעָר וְיִבְּעָבְיוֹ וְיִנְיְנִי כִּי־נִצְּמוֹךְ וְּלְנִי לִיבִּעְם בְּיוֹם אֶּלְרָא מַהַרְּלְּיִי בְּנִוְיוֹ בְּעוֹרְייִ בְּעִּבְיוֹ וְיִנְיִם בְּעִבְּיוֹ וְיִיבְשְׁלִּתְי וְשְׁבְּעָבְי וְיִבְּעְבְּיוֹ וְיִי וְשְׁבְּעוֹי בְּנִינְי כִּי־נִצְּמוֹךְ בְּיוֹבְיוֹ וְיִבְּים אֵבְּיוֹי וְיִי וִשְׁפֹּתוּ בְּעָּוִיין בְּעִנְיוֹי בְּעִּבְיוֹ וְיִנְיִם בְּעִבְּיוֹ וְיִי וִשְׁבְּעוֹי בְּיוֹבְיוֹ בְּעִים בְּבְּיִי בְּיוֹים אֵּבְּיוֹי בְּיוֹים בְּעִבְּיוֹ בְיִי וְשְׁבִּייִי בְּיִים בְּעִבְּיוֹי וְיִי וְשְׁבְּעִיי בְּיוֹבְיִי וְיִי וְשְׁבִּיוֹי בְיִי וְשְׁבִּיי בְּיִי וְשִׁבְּיים בְּבִּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּעִבְיי בְּיוֹים בְּעִבְּיוֹי בְיִי וְשְׁבְּבִי בְּיִי וְשְׁבִּיוֹים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיִבְּיוֹי בְיִים בְּבְּבִּייִים בְּעִבְּיוֹי בְיִים בְּעִבְּיִי בְּיִים בְּיִבְּעִייִים וְּעִבְּיִים בְּבִּייִים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּבְּיִים בְּעִים בְּיִיבְּיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹבְייִים בְּבְּבְּבְּיִים בְּבְּבְּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּיִיבְּבְּיוֹים בְּיִים בְּבְּבְייִיבְיוֹים בְּיִים בְּיִבְּיוֹים בְּבְּיוֹים בְּעִים בְּיבְּבְּייוֹיוֹיִייִים בְּיוֹבְייִים בְּבִּיים בְּיוֹים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּיוֹיבְיוֹייוֹיים בְּיִים בְּבְּבְּיי וְּבְּבְייִים בְּיוֹבְיוֹים בְּבְּבְּיי בְּבְּבְּיים בְּבִיים בְּבְּבְּבְייִים בְּבְּבְּיוֹים בְ

אָּלְוֹהַ סְלִּיחוֹת חַמּוּן וְנִיחוּם אֶרֶך אַפְּיִם וְרַב־חֶפֶר. מוֹדֶה אָנִי לְפָּנֶןךּ בְּלֵב נִשְׁבָּר וְנִיְהָה בִּי חֲשָׁאתִי וְהָרַע בְּעִינֶןךְּ אֲשִׁיתִי: הִנָּה נִחְמְתִּים: שַׁמֵּחַ נֶפֶּשׁ עַּבְּדֶּךּ. כִּי־אֵלֶּיךְ יְיְּעִי. וְלִא אָשׁוּב בְּתְשׁוּבָה שְׁלֵקְה לְבְּנֶןךְ יִיְּעִי. וְלֹא אָשׁוּב בְּתְשׁוּבָה שְׁלֵקְה וְאָהְהַלֵּךְ לְבְּנִיךְ בְּעִינִוּךְ נִנְיְבָּעִי וְאָנְהַלְּתִי נִפְּעִי עִבְּרָבְי וְאָנְשׁוְבָה. כִּי תְהַלְּתִי נַבְּשִׁי אֶבְּיִּבְ בְּשִׁי אֲבְבָּה שִׁמְּחַ נִפְּשׁי אֶבְּיָה וְאָנְשִׁיְבָה. כִּי תְהַלְּתִי נַבְּשִׁי אָשְׁילִי וְ וְאָנְשׁוְבָה. בִּי תְהַלְּתִי נַבְּשִׁי אָשְׁילִי וְ וְאָנְשׁוְבָה. בִּי תְהַלְּתִי בְּבְּשִׁי אֲשָׁבְיה אָמֵן וְאָבָבֵּא הִוֹּשִׁיעִנְי וְאָנְשׁוְעָה. בִּי תְהַלְּתִי בְּבְּשׁי אֲשֵׁילִי בְּיִּבְיִי וְנִי וְאָרָבֵּא הִוֹּשִׁיעִנְי וְאָנְשׁוְעָה. בִּי תְהַלְּתִי

#### CONFESSION ON A DEATH-BED

I acknowledge unto thee, O Lord my God and God of my fathers, that both my cure and my death are in thy hands. May it be thy will to send me a perfect healing. Yet if my death be fully determined by thee, I will in love accept it at thy hand. O may my death be an atonement for all the sins, iniquities and transgressions of which I have been guilty against thee. Vouchsafe unto me of the bounding happiness that is treasured up for the righteous. Make known to me the path of life: in thy presence is fulness of joy; at thy right hand are pleasures for evermore.

Thou who art the father of the fatherless and judge of the widow, protect my beloved kindred with whose soul my own is knit. Into thy hand I commend my spirit; thou hast redeemed me, O Lord God of truth. Amen, and Amen!

When the end is approaching:-

The Lord reigneth; the Lord hath reigned; the Lord shall reign for ever and ever. (To be said three times.)

Blessed be His name, whose glorious kingdom is for ever and ever. (To be said three times.)

The Lord he is God. (To be said seven times.)

Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is one.

### וידוי שכיב מרע:

וְּנִיִימוֹת בִּימִינְךּ נָצִח: לצַדִּילִים וְתוּדִימִנִי אָכַח חַיִּים שְׁכַע שְׁמָחוֹת אֶת פָּנֶיף וְשְׁתְּוִיתִי וְשֶׁפְּשֵׁעְתִּתִי לָפָּנֶוְךּ וְתַשְׁפִּיעַ לִי מִרַב מוּב הַצְּפּוּ וְשְׁם חַפְּוֹרָת כָּפָּלָה וְנִחָּרֵץ מִנִּאָּך אָפָּוֹנְת וּפְשָׁעִים שֶׁחְמָאְתִּי וְשִׁם חַפְּוֹרָת כָּפָּלָה וְנִחָּרֵץ מִנִּאָּך אָפָּנִין מִינְדְּךּ בְּצִּחַבָּה. וֹשְׁמַוֹתְת בִּימִינְךּ נְצְבוֹן מִנְּפָנֶן שְׁכָּע מִיבְ מִנְ מִּבְּמוֹן בְּצִּחוֹ וֹשְׁמָבוֹוֹת בָּימִינְךּ נְצְבוֹן מִיְּבְּנֵן שְׁכָּע שְׁכְחוֹת אֶת פְּנֶיף מוֹדָה צִּנִי לְפָּנֶּוְךּ וְיִ אֶּלְחֵי וֵאלֹחֵי צִּבוֹתִי שֶּׁרְפּוּאָהי מוֹדָה צִּנִי לְפָּנֶּוְךּ וְיִ אֶלְחֵי וַמִּלְּחָר בְּבִּים מוּב מִּבְּיִים מִּיבְּרָה בְּבִּיוֹן מִיְּבָּנְיוֹך שְׁכִּע שְׂכְחוֹת אָת פְּנֶיף

אוּתִי וֹיָ אֵל אָמֶת. אָמֵן וְאָמֵן: אָמֶר נַפְּשִׁי קְשׁוּרָה בְּנַפְּשֵׁם: בְּיָדְךּ אַפְּקִיד רוּתִי פְּּ<mark>דְיִתְ</mark> אָמֶר נַפְשִׁי קְשׁוּרָה בְּנַפְשֵׁם: בְּיָדְךּ אַפְּקִיד רוּתִי פְּ<mark>ּדְיתְ</mark>

### בשעת יציאת הנשמה:

ַּיָּי מֶלֶךְ. יָיָ בְּלֶךְ. יָיָ וֹ יִבְּלוֹךְ לְעוֹלֶם **וְעֶר:** 

(To be said three times.)

בָּרוּךְ שֵׁם בְּבוֹד מַלְכוּתוֹ לְעוֹלָם וָעֶד:

(To be said three times.)

נָיָ הוּא הָאֵלהִים:

(To be said seven times.)

שָׁמַע יִשְׂרָאֵל וְיָ אָ<sub>ל</sub>הֵינוּ וְיָ אָ**חְר**ּ:

#### THE BURIAL SERVICE

On those days on which Tachanun (p.70) is not said, Psale wi. (p. 460) is read instead of the following:—

The Rock, his work is perfect, for all his ways are judgment: a God of faithfulness and without iniquity, just and right is he. The Rock, perfect in every work, who can say unto him, What workest thou? He ruleth below and above: he killeth and maketh alive: he bringeth down to the grave, and bringeth up again. The Rock, perfect in every deed, who can say unto him, What doest thou? O thou who speakest and doest, of thy grace deal kindly with us, and for the sake of him who was bound like a lamb, O hearken and do. Just in all thy ways art thou, O perfect Rock, slow to anger and full of compassion. Spare and have pity upon parents and children, for thine, Lord, is forgiveness and compassion, Just art thou, O Lord, in killing and in making alive, in whose hand is the charge of all spirits; far be it from thee to blot out our remembrance: O let thine eyes mercifully regard us for thine, Lord, is compassion and forgiveness. If a man live a year or a thousand years, what profiteth it him? He shall be as though he had not been. Blessed be the true Judge, who killeth and maketh alive. Blessed be he, for his judgment is true, and his eye discerneth all things, and he awardeth unto man his reckoning and his sentence, and all must render acknowledgment unto him. We know, O Lord, that thy judgment is righteous: thou art justified when thou speakest, and pure when thou judgest, and it is not for us to murmur at thy method of judging; just art thou, O Lord, and righteous are thy judgments. O true and righteous judge! Blessed be the true judge, all whose judgments are righteous and true. The soul of every living thing is in thy hand; thy right hand is full of righteousness. Have mercy

מרוכן הרין מינקם On those days on which Tachanun (p. 70) is not said מָרָחָם (p. 460) is read instead of the following:—

הצור הָמִים פָּעָלוֹ. כִּי כָל־דְּרָכִיו מִשְׁפָּט . אֵל אָמוּנָה יָאִין עָוֶל. צַדִּיק וְיָשָׁר הוּא: הַצוּר הָמִים בְּכָל־פְּעֵׁל. מִי־ יָאמַר לוֹ מַה־תִּפְעַל. הַשַּׁלִים בְּמַשָּה וּבְמַעַל. מִמִית וּמְחַיֶּה. מוֹרִיד שְׁאוֹל וַןְעַל: הַצוּר הָמִים בְּכָל־מַעֲשֶׂה. מִי־יאֹמֵר אָלָיו מַה־תַּעֲשֶׂה. הָאֹמֵר וְעשֶׂה. חֶסֶר חָנָם לְ<mark>נְוּ</mark> ַתַעשֶּה. וּבִּוְכוּת הַנָּעֶקָר בְּשֶׂה. הַקְּלְיְבָה וַמֲשֵׂ<mark>ה: צַדְּיכ</mark>ְ בְּבֶל־דְּרֶבֶיוּ. הַצוּר תָּמִים. אֶרֶך אַפַּוִם וּטָלִא רַחֲמִים. <u>חֲמוֹל־</u> נָא וְחוּם־נָא עַל־אָבוֹת וּבָנִים. כִּי לְךְּ אָדוֹן הַפְּלִיחוֹת וְהָרַחֲמִים: צַדִּיק אַתָּה וְיָ לְהָמִית וּלְרַהֲוֹוֹת. אֲשֶׁ<mark>ר בְּיָדְדְּ</mark> פּקְהוֹן בָּל־רוּחוֹת. חָלִילָה לְּךְ וִכְרוֹגוְוּ לִמְחוֹת. וְיִהְיוּ־נָא מִינֶןךְּ בְּרַחֲמִים עָלִינוּ בְּקוּחוֹת. כִּי לְךְּ אָרוֹן הַרַחֲמִים וָהַפְּלִיחוֹת: אָדָם אִם בֶּן־שָׁנָה יִהְיֶה. אוֹ אֶלֶף שָׁנִים יִחְיָ<mark>ה.</mark> מַה־יִּתְרוֹן לוֹ. כִּלֹא־דָיָה יִהְיֶה. בַּרוֹךְ דַיַּן דָאֶמֶת מֵמִי<mark>ת</mark> ּימָחַיֶה: בָּרוּךְ הוּא. כִּי אֱמֶת דִינוֹ. וּמְשׁוֹמֵט הַכֹּל בְּצִינוֹ. וּמְשַׁלֵם לְאָדָם חָשְׁבּוֹנוֹ וְדִינוֹ. וְהַבֹּל לִשְׁמוֹ הוֹדָיָה יִתְּנוּ: יָבְעְנוּ יָיָ כִּי צָרֶק מִשְׁפָּטֶיךּ. תִּצְרֵּק בְּרַבְרֶךְ. וְתִוְּכֶּה בְּשְׁבְּטֶךְ. וָאִין לְהַרְבַר אַתַר מִבַּת שַׁפְּשֶׁךְ. צַּדִּיק אַתָּה יָיָ וְיָשֶׁר מִשְׁפָּטֶיך: בַּיַּן אֲמֶת. שׁוֹפֵּט צֶדֶק וָאֲמֶת. בָּרוּךְ בַּיַּן הָאֵמֶת. שבַל־מִשְׁפָּמִיו צֶרֶק וָאֶָמֶת: נָפֶשׁ כַּל־חֵי בְּיָדֶךְ. צֶדֶק מְלְאָה

upon the remnant of the flock of thy hand, and say unto the angel, Stay thy hand. Thou art great in counsel and mighty in deed; thine eyes are open upon all the ways of the children of men, to give unto every one according to his ways, and according to the fruit of his doings. To declare that the Lord is upright; he is my Rock, and there is no unrighteousness in him. The Lord gave, and the Lord hath taken away; blessed be the name of the Lord. And he, being merciful, forgiveth iniquity and destroyeth not: yea, many a time he turneth his anger away, and doth not stir up all his wrath.

#### Psalm xvi.

Michtam of David.—Guard me, O God, for in thee do I take refuge. I say unto the Lord, Thou art my lord: I have no good beyond thee. As for the saints that are in the earth, they are the noble ones in whom is all my delight. Their sorrows will be multiplied that have gotten unto them selves another God: their drink offerings of blood will I not pour out, nor take their names upon my lips. The Lord is the portion of mine inheritance and of my cup: thou maintainest my lot. The lines are fallen unto me in pleasant places; yea, I have a delightsome heritage. I will bless the Lord, who hath given me counsel: yea, my reins admonish me in the night seasons. I have set the Lord always before me: because he is at my right hand, I shall not be moved. Therefore my heart rejoiceth and my glory is glad: my flesh also will dwell in safety. For thou will not abandon my soul to 'he grave: neither wilt thou suffer thy loving one to see the pit. Thou wilt make known to me the path of life: in thy presence is fulness of joy; at thy right hand are pleasures from evermore.

The coffin is borne from the Hall to the Burial Ground.
Those who have not visited the Burial Ground for thirty days, say the following:—

Blessed be the Lord our God, King of the universe, who formed you in judgment, who nourished and sustained you in judgment, who brought death on you in judgment, who knoweth the number of you all in judgment, and will hereafter restore you to life in judgment. Blessed art thou. I Lord, who quickenest the dead.

יָמִינְדְ וְיָדֶךְ. רַחֵם עַל־פְּלֵימַת צֹאֹן יָדֶדְ. וְתֹאֹמַר לַמַּלְאָדְ. הֶּבֶרְ יָבֶרְ: נְּדוֹל הָמֵצָח. וְבַב הָעֵלִילִיָה. אֲשֶׁר עִינֶיךְ בְּקְחוֹת ַעַל־בֶּל־דַּרְבֵי בְנֵי אָדָם. לָתָת לְאִישׁ כִּדְרָכֵיו וְכִפְּ<mark>רִי</mark> מַעַלָלֶיו: לְהַגִּיד בִּי־נָשֶׁר יְיָ. צוּרִי וְלֹא־עַוְלָתְה בּוֹ: יְיָ נְתַן. נֵי לָכָח. יְהִי שֵׁם יְיָ מְבֹרָך: וְהוּא רַחוּם יְכַפֵּר עַוֹן וְלֹא יַשַּׁחִית וָהָרְבָּוּז לְהָשִׁיב אַפּוּ. וְלֹא יָעִיר בָּל־חֲבֶּתוֹ :

מָבְתָּם לְדָוִד. שָׁמָרֵנִי אֵל כִּי־חָמִיתִי בָדְ: אָמַרְתְּ לַיָי אֲד<mark>ֹנִי</mark> <mark>אָתָה. מוֹבָתִי בַּל־עַלֶּיְה: לִקרוֹשִׁים אֲשֶׁר־בָּאָרֶץ הַמְּה. וְאַדִּירֵי</mark> בָּל־חֶבְּצִי־בָם: יִרְבּוּ עַצְבוֹתָם צַחָר מָהָרוּ. בַּל־אַסִּיךְ נִ<mark>סְבֵּיהֶם</mark> מָדָם.וּבַל־אֶשָׂאאֶת־שְׁמוֹתָםעַל־שְׂפָּתָי:יִיְמְנַת־חֶלְקִ<mark>ּיוְכוֹסִי.</mark> אַתָה תוֹמִיךְ גוֹרֶלִי: חַבָּלִים נָפָּלוּ־לִי בַּנְּעִימִים. אַרְּ־נַחַלָּת ָשָׁבְּרָה עָלָי: אֲבָרֵך אֶת־וָיָ אֲשֶׁר וְעָצָגִי. אַרְ־לֵילוֹ<mark>ת יִּפְּרְוּנִי</mark> בָלִיוֹתָי: שָׁוִּיתִי יָנַ לְנֶגְדִּי תַּמִיד. כִּי מִימִינִי בַּל־אֶמּוֹ<mark>מ: לָבִן</mark> שָׂמַח לִבִּיוַיְגֶל כָּבוֹדִי. אַף־בְּשָׂרִי יִשְׁבֹּן לֶבֶמַח: כִּי לאּ־תַעֲוֹב נַבְּשִׁי לִשְׁאוֹל. לא־תָתָן הַסִידְךּ לִרְאוֹת שָׁחַת: תוֹדִיאָנִי אְ<mark>בַח</mark>

חַיִּים. שְׂבַע שִׁמָחוֹת אֶת־בָּנֶוְךְּ. וִעִימוֹת בִּימִיוּךְ נֶצַח:

The Coffin is borne from the Hall to the Burial Ground.
Those who have not visited the Burial Ground for thirty days, say the following:—

בַּרוּך אַתָּה וָיַ אָלהֵוִנוּ טֶלֶךְ הָעוֹלָם. אֲשֶׂר<mark>־וָצֵר אָהְכֶם</mark> בַּדִּין. וָזַן וָכִלְבֵּל אֶתְכֶם בַּדִּין. וִהֵמִית אֶתְכֶם בַּדִּי<mark>ן. וִיוֹהֵש</mark>ֵ מָּסְפַּר בְּלְּכֶם בַּדִּין. וְעָתִיד לְהַחֲוֶיר וּלְהַחֲיוֹתְכֶם <del>בַּדִּין:</del> בַּרוֹךְ צַּתָּה וָיָ. טְחַיֵּה הַאַּתים: Thou, O Lord, art mighty for ever, thou quickenest the dead, thou art mighty to save. Thou sustainest the living with lovingkindness, quickenest the dead with great mercy, supportest the falling, healest the sick, loosest the bound, and keepest thy faith to them that sleep in the dust. Who is like unto thee, Lord of mighty acts, and who resembleth thee, O King, who killest and quickenest, and causest salvation to spring forth? Yea, faithful art thou to quicken the dead.

When the coffin is lowered into the Grave, the following is said, the sentence being varied according to the sex of the departed:—

May he come to his place in peace.

May she come to her place in peace.

On quitting the Burial Ground it is customary to pluck some grass, and to say one of the following sentences:—

And they of the city shall flourish like the grass of the earth.

He rememberein that we are dust.

All those who have been present at the Interment wash their hands and say:—

He will destroy death for ever; and the Lord God will wipe away tears from off all faces; and the rebuke of his people shall he take away from off all the earth: for the Lord hath spoken it.

They then return to the Hall, and say, "And let the pleasantness of the Lord our God be upon us," to "my salvation," p. 439. אַתָּה נְבּוֹר לְעוֹלֶם אֲדֹנֶי. מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים אַתָּה רֵב לְהוֹשִׁיְעֵּי מְבַלְבֵּל חַיִּים בְּחֶסֶר. מְחַיֵּה מֵתִים בְּרַחֲמִים רַבִּים. סוֹמֵךְ נוֹבְּלִים.וְרוֹבֵּא חוֹלִים.וּמַתִּיר אֲסוּרִים.וּמְקַיִם אֲמוּנְתוֹ לִישֵׁגִי עָבָּר. מִי כָמְוֹךְ בַּעֲל נְבוּרוֹת וּמִי דְוֹמֶה לֶּדְ. מֶלֶךְ מִמִית וֹמָבְלָה וֹמַאְמִים וְשׁוּעָה. וְנָאֶמֶן אַתָּה לְהַחֲיוֹת מִתִים:

When the Coffin is lowered into the Grave, the following is said, the sentence being varied according to the sex of the departed:—

עַל מְקוֹמוֹ נָבא בְשָׁלוֹם:

עַל מְקוֹמָה תָּבאֹ בְשָׁלוֹם:

On quitting the Burial Ground it is customary to pluck some grass, and to say one of the following sentences:—

וָנָאָיצוּ מֵעִיר כְּעֵשֶׂב הָאָּרֶץ:

זָכוּר כִּי־עַפָּר אֲנָחְנוּ:

All those who have been present at the Interment wash their hands, and say:—

בְּלֵע הַמְּוֶת לָנֶצֲח. וּמְחָה אֲרֹנִי אֶלהִים דְּמְעָה מֵעֵל בְּלֹ<sup>ר</sup> פָּנִים. וָחֶרְפַּת עַמוֹ יָסִיר מִעַל כָּל־הָאָרֶץ. כִּי וְיָ דָּבֵּר:

They then return to the Hall, and say בִּישׁוּעָתִי to בִּישׁוּעָתִי f. 439.

The following Kaddish is said by children after the Burial of their Parents. On those days on which Tachanun is not said (p. 70) the Kaddish, p. 94, is substituted.

Mourners.—May his great name be magnified and sanctified in the world that is to be created anew, where he will quicken the dead, and raise them up into life eternal; will rebuild the city of Jerusalem, and establish his temple in the midst thereof; and will uproot all alien worship from the earth and restore the worship of the true God. O may the Holy One, blessed be he, reign in his sovereignty and glory during your life and during your days, and during the life of all the house of Israel, even speedily and at a near time, and say ye, Amen.

Cong. and Mourners.—Let his great name be blessed for ever and to all eternity.

Mourners.—Blessed, praised and glorified, exalted, extolled and honored, magnified and lauded be the name of the Holy One, blessed be he; though he be high above all blessings and hymns, praises and consolations, which are uttered in the world; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—Let the name of the Lord be blessed from

this time forth and for evermore.

Mourners.—May there be abundant peace from heaven, and life for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

Cong.—My help is from the Lord, who made heaven and earth.

Mourners.—He who maketh peace in his high places, may he make peace for us and for all Israel; and say ye, Amen.

The following Kaddish is said by Children after the Burial of their Parents On those days on which Tachanun (p. 70) is not said, the Kaddish, p. 94, is substituted.

יְתְגַּדֵל וְיִתְקַדֵּשׁ שְׁמֵה רַבָּא בְּעַלְמָא דִּי הוּא Mourners.

עָתִיד לְאִתְחַדְּתָא וּלְאַחֲנְאָה מִתֵּיָא וּלְאַפָּלָא יָתְהוּן לְחַיֵּי בְּנֵיָה. וּלְמָעָלֵר בְּלְחָנָא נְּכְרָאָה מֵאַרְעָא וּלְאַפָּלָא יָתְהוּן לְחַיֵּי בִּינִה. וּלְמֶעָלֵר בְּלְחָנָא נְּכְרָאָה מֵאַרְעָא וְלַאָּתָבָא בְּלְרוּתְה בִישְׁמֵיָא לְאַתְּבָה. וְיִמְלַךְ קְּדְשָׁא בְּרִיךְ הוּא בְּמַלְכוּתִה בִּעָלָא וּבִוֹמֵן וּבְיוֹמִיכוֹן וּבְחַיֵּי הִי־כָּל־בִּית יִשְּרָאָל בְּעַלָּא וּבִוֹמֵן לַרִיב. וְאִמִּרוֹ אָמֵן:

יָהֵא שְׁמֵהּ רַבְּא מְבָרַךְ לְעַלֵם וּלְעָלְמֵי Cong. and Mourners. עַלְמַיָא:

אָמִירָן בְּעַלְמָא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן: לְאֵלֶא מִן־בָּל־בִּרְכָּתָא וְשִׁירָתָא הְשְׁבְּחָתָא וְנָחֲמָתָא דִּי אָמִירָן בְּעַלְמָא וְיִתְבַּלֵּל שְׁמֵה דִּי־קְּדְשָׁא. בְּרִידְ הּוּא. אָמִירָן בְּעַלְמָא. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

בּרָר מַעֲמָה וְעַר עוֹלָם: Cong.

יָהָא שְׁלָבָא רַבָּא מִן־שְׁמַיָּא וְחַיִּים עָלֵוְנוּ וְעַל־<sup>™</sup> וַ Mourners.

בָּל־יִשְׂרָצֵל. וְאִמְרוּ אָמֵן:

נְיָרִי מֵעָם יָיָ עשׁׁה שָׁמַיִם וָאָרֶק. Cong.

עשָׁה שָׁלוֹם בִּמְרוֹמָיו הוּא יַעֲשֶׂה שָׁלוֹם עַּלִי<mark>ְנְוּ</mark> Mourners.

וָעַל־כָּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל. וְאִבְירוּ אָמֵן:

#### PRAYER IN THE HOUSE OF MOURNING

After the ordinary Daily Service, the following Psalm (xlix.) is read in the House of the Mourner. On those days on which Tachanun (p. 70) is not said, Psalm xvi. p. 460, is substituted for Psalm xlix.

Psalm xlix. For the Chief Musician. A Psalm of the Sons of Korah.

Hear this all ye peoples; give ear, all ye inhabitants of the world: both low and high, rich and poor together. My mouth shall speak wisdom; and the meditation of my heart shall be of understanding. I will incline mine ear to a parable: I will open my dark saying to the lyre. Wherefore should I fear in the days of evil, when the iniquity of them that would supplant me compasseth me about, even of them that trust in their wealth, and boast themselves in the multitude of their riches? None of them can by any means redeem his brother, nor give to God a ransom for him: (for the redemption of their soul is costly, and must be let alone for ever:) that he should still live always, that he should not see the pit. For he will see that wise men die, the fool and the brutish together perish, and leave their wealth to others. Their inward thought is, that their houses shall continue for ever, and their dwelling places to all generations; they call their lands after their own names. But man that is in glory abideth not: he is like the beasts that perish. This is the way of them that are foolish, and of those who after them take pleasure in their speech. (Selah.) Like sheep they are laid in the grave; death shall be their shep-herd: but the upright shall have dominion over them in the morning; and their form shall be for the grave to consume, that there be no habitation for it. But God will redeem my soul from the grasp of the grave: for he will receive me. (Selah.) Be not thou afraid when a man becometh rich, when the glory of his house is increased: for at his death he shall carry nothing away; his glory shall not descend after him. Though while he lived he blessed his soul, and though men praise thee that thou doest well unto thyself, he shall go to the generation of his fathers, who shall never see the light. Man that is in glory, but without understanding, is like the beasts that perish.

463

## הפלה בבית האבל:

After the ordinary Daily Service, the folloving Psalm (xlix., is read in the House of the Mourner. On those days on which Tachanun (p. 70) is not said, Psalm xvi., p. 460, is substituted for Psalm xlix.

לַמְנַאָם לַבְנִי־קֹבח מִוְמוֹר: שִׁמְעוּ־וֹאֹת בֶּל־הָעַמִּים הַאָּוֹיְנוּ **בֶּל־וְשְׁבֵי חָלֶד: נַּם־בְּגִי אָדָם נַּם־בְּגִי־אִישׁ יַחֲד עָשִׁיר וְאֶבְיוֹן:** פּי יָדַבֵּר חָכְמוֹת וְהָגוּת לִבִּי תְבוּנוֹת: אַשֶּה לְמָשָׁל אָ<mark>וְנִי</mark> אָפְתַח בְּכִנוֹר חִידָתִי: לָמָה אִירָא בִּימֵי רָע עֲוֹן עֲ<u>קבַי</u> יָסְבֵּנִי: הַבּשְׁחִים עַל־חֵילָם וּבְרבׁ עָשְׁרָם יִתְהַלָּלְוּ: אָח לאּ־ <mark>פָרה יִפְדֶּה אִישׁ לֹא־יִתֵּן לֵאלֹהִים כָּפְּרוֹ: וְוֵקַר פִּרְיוֹן נַפְשָׁם</mark> וֹקְלֶל לְעוֹלָם: וִיחִי־עוֹר לָנֶצֲח לאֹ וִרְאֶה הַשָּׁחַת: כִּי וִרְאֶ<mark>ה</mark> ַהַּלְּסִים נָמְוּתוּ וַחַד בְּסִיל וָבַעֲר יאברוּ וְעֶוְבוּ לַ<mark>אֲחָרִים חֵילָם:</mark> **קו**ִיכִּם בָּתִּימוֹ לְעוֹלֶם מִשְׁבְּנֹתָם לְדוֹר וָדרֹ כָּרָאוּ בִשְׁמוֹתָם צָלִי אֲדָמוֹת: וְאָדָם בִּיקָר בַּל־יָלִין נִמְשַׁל בַּבְּהָמוֹת נִדְמוּ: <u>זֶה זַ רְבֶּם בֶּסֶל לָמוֹ וְאַחֲרֵיהֶם בְּפִּיהֶם יִרְצוֹּ סֶלְה: בַּצאון</u> לָשָׁאוֹל שַׁתוּ מָןנֶת וִרְעֵם וַיִּרְהוּ בָם וְשָׁרִים לַבְּׂכֶּ<mark>ור וְצוּרְם</mark> לְבַלֹּוֹת שָׁאוֹל מִוְבָל לוֹ: אַדְ־אָלהִים יִפְּהָה־נַפְּשִׁי מְיֵּד שָׁאוֹכ אָי יָפָחָנִי פֶלָה: אַל־תִּירָא כִּי־יַצְשִׁר אִישׁ כִּי<mark>־יִרְבֶּחְ</mark> בַּבוֹר בִּיתוֹ: כִּי לֹא בְמוֹתוֹ יַקַח הַכֹּל לֹא־וֵרֵד אַחֲרָיו בַּבורו: בִּי־נַפְשׁוֹ בְּחַיָּו וְבָרֵךְ וְיוֹדְךְ בִּי־תִימִיב לַךְ: תָבֹא ער־דור אֲבוֹתָיו עַד־גִּצְח לאׁ יָרָאוּ־אוֹר: אָדָם בִּיקָר וְלאׁ בָּין וִבְשֵׁל פַבְּהַמוֹת נְדְמוּ:

In addition to the above, other appropriate Psalms, such as Psalms xv., p. 445; xc., p. 26; xci., p. 27; ciii., p. 455; and xxxix., or such passages as Proverbs xxxi. 10-31, p. 180, should be read in the House of Mourning.

#### Psalm xxxix.

For the Chief Musician, for Jeduthun. A Psalm of David .-I said, I will take heed to my ways, that I sin not with my tongue: I will keep my mouth with a bridle, while the wicked is before me. I was dumb, and kept silence, I held my peace. and had no comfort: and my sorrow was stirred. My heart was hot within me; while I was musing the fire kindled: then spake I with my tongue: Lord, make me to know mine end, and the measure of my days, what it is; let me know how fleeting I am. Behold, thou hast made my days as handbreadths; and my lifetime is as nothing before thee: surely every man, though he stand firm, is but a breath. (Selah.) Surely as a mere semblance every man walketh to and fro: surely they are disquieted for vanity: he heapeth up riches and knoweth not who shall gather them. And now, Lord, whar wait I for? My hope is in thee. Deliver me from all my transgressions; make me not the reproach of the foolish. I was dumb, I opened not my mouth; because thou didst it. Remove thy stroke away from me: I am consumed by the blow of thine hand. When thou with rebukes dost chasten man for iniquity, thou makest his beauty to waste away like a moth: surely every man is a breath. (Selah.) Hear my prayer, O Lord, and give ear unto my cry; hold not thy peace at my tears; for I am a stranger with thee, a sojourner, as all my fathers were. O spare me, that I may again be glad, before I go hence, and be no more,

O Lord and King, who art full of compassion, in whose hand is the soul of every living thing and the breath of all flesh, who killest and makest alive, who bringest down to the grave and bringest up again, receive, we beseech thee, in thy great lovingkindness the soul of — who hath been gathered unto his [her] people. Have mercy upon him

In addition to the above, other appropriate Psalms, such as Psalms xv. p. 445; xc. p. 26; xc., p. 27; ciii. p. 455; and xxxix., or such passages as Proverbs xxxi. 10—31, p. 180, should be read in the House of Mourning.

לַמָנַצָּחַ לִידוּתוּן מִוְמוֹר לִדָוִר: אָמַרָתִּי אֶשְׁמְרָה דְרָכֵי מָחֵמוֹא בִלְשׁוֹנִי אֶשְׁמְרָה לְפִּי מַחֲסוֹם בְּעוֹר רָשָׁע לְנֶנְ<mark>דִּי:</mark> <mark>נָאָלַ</mark>מְתִּי דוּמִיָּה הָוָשֶׁוְתִי מִשוֹב וּכְאַבִּי נֶעְכָּר: חַם־לָבִּי בְּקרָבִי בַּהָנִינִי תִּבְעַר־אֵשׁ דִּבַּרְתִּי בִּלְשׁוֹנִי: הוֹדִי<mark>עֵנִי יְיָ</mark> ַקְצִי וּמִבַּת יָמֵי מַה־הִיא אַרְעָה מֶה־חָבֵל אָנִי: הָנֵה מְּ<del>כְּחוֹת</del> נַחַתָּה יָמֵי וְהֶלְדִי כָאֵין נֶּוְהֶךְ אַךְ כָּל־הֶבֶל כָּל־אָדָם וָצְּב ָּסֶלָה: אַדְּרַבְּצֶלֶם וִתְהַלֶּדְרֹאִישׁ אַדְּרֹהֶבֶל וֶהֶטְיוּן וַצְ<mark>בּרֹ</mark> וָלאֹ־יִבַע מִי־אֹסְפָּם: וְעַתָּה מַה־קּוִיְתִי אֲדֹנֵי תּוֹחַלְ<mark>תִּי לְדְּ</mark> ָהִיא: מִבֶּל־בְּשָׁעַי הַצִּילֵנְי הֶרְפַּת נָבָל אַל־הְשִׁי<u>מֵנִי:</u> נָאֶלַמְתִי לא אָפְתַח־פִּי בִּי אַתָּה עָשִׂיתָ: דָםֵר מִעָּלַי <mark>נִנְעֶךְּ</mark> <mark>מָתְנְרַת יָדְדְ אֲנִי כָלְיִתִי: בְּתוֹכָחוֹת עַל־עַוֹן יִפְּרְתָּ אִישׁ</mark> נַתֶּבֶם בַּעָשׁ הֲמוּרוֹ אַךְ הֶבֶל בַּל־אָרָם כֶּלֶה: שִׁמְעַה תִּפִּלָּתִי יָיָ וְשׁוְשָׁתִי הַאָּוֹיְנָה אֶל־דְּמְעָתִי אַל־תְּחֶרָשׁ כִּי גַ**ר אַנֹכִי** ַעִּמֶּךְ תוֹשֶׁב כְּבָל־אֲבוֹתִי: הָשַׁע מִמֶּנִי וְאַבְּלֵינָה בְּמֶ<mark>רֶם</mark> אַלַדְּ וֹאֵינֶגְיִ:

אָנָא זְיָ טֶלֶךְ טָלֵא בַחֲמִים. אֲשֶׁר בְּיָדְךְ נָפֶשׁ כָּל חָי וְרְוּחַ בָּל בְּשֵׂר אִישׁ, מֵמִית וּמְחַיֶּה מוֹרִיד שְׁאוֹל וַיְּעֲל, אָנָא מַבְּל בְּחַכְּדְךְ הַנָּדוֹל אֶת נִשְׁמַת פלוני כן פלוני (פלונית בת פלוני) אָשֶׁר נָאֶפַף (נָאֶסְפָּה) אָל עַמוֹ (עַמָּה): חוֹם וַחֲמוֹל עָלָיז [her]; pardon all his [her] transgressions, for there is not a righteous man upon earth, who doeth good and sinneth not. Remember unto him [her] the righteousness which he [she] wrought, and let his [her] reward be with him [her], and his [her] recompense before him [her]. O shelter his [her] soul in the shadow of thy wings. Make known to him [her] the path of life: in thy presence is fulness of joy; at thy right hand are pleasures for evermore. Vouchsafe unto him [her] of the abounding happiness that is treasured up for the righteous, as it is written, Oh how great is thy goodness, which thou hast laid up for them that fear thee, which thou hast wrought for them that trust in thee before the children of men!

O Lord, who healest the broken-hearted and bindest up their wounds, grant thy consolation unto the mourners: put into their hearts the fear and love of thee, that they may serve thee with a perfect heart, and let their latter end be peace. Amen.

Like one whom his mother comforteth, so will I comfort you, and in Jerusalem shall ye be comforted. Thy sun shall no more go down, neither shall thy moon withdraw itself; for the Lord shall be thine everlasting light, and the days of thy mourning shall be ended. He will destroy death for ever; and the Lord God will wipe away tears from off all faces; and the rebuke of his people shall he take away from off all the earth: for the Lord hath spoken it.

נְשֶלֶיהָ). סְלַח וּמְחֵל לְכָל פְּשָׁעֵיו (פְּשָׁעֶיְהָ). כִּי אָדָם אִין צַּדִּיל בָּצְרֶץ אֲשֶׁר יַצְשֶׁה־מוֹב וְלֹא יָחָטָא: זְכוֹר לוֹ (לְה) צִּדְילְ נִּאְהָה) וּפְּעֻלְתוֹ (נִפְשְׁתְה) וִיהִי שְׂכָרוֹ (שְׂכָרְה) אָרַח חַיִּים שְׂבַע שִׁמְחוֹת אֶת פָּגֶוְךּ וְחוֹדִיאֵחוּ (הוֹדִיאֶהְ אָרַח חַיִּים שְׂבַע שִׁמְחוֹת אֶת פָּגֶוְךּ וְמִימוֹת בִּימִינְדְּ נֶצְחּ מְתֹּלְיִפְּיְעַ לוֹ (לָה) מֵרַב מוּב הַבְּפוּן לַצִּדְילִים.כְּמוֹ שֶׁבָּתוּב מְה בַב מוּבְךְ אֲשֶׁר־צְּפַּוְתָּ לִירֵאֶיְךְ בְּחֹיִם שְׁבַע שִּבְּעוֹ מִנְב מוּב הַצְּפוּן לַצִּדְילִים.כְּמוֹ שֶׁבְּתוּב מְה בִּבְּעוֹר בְּנִי אָדָם:

בְּלֵבֶב שָׁלֵם. וּתְהִי אַחֲרִיתָם שָׁלוֹם. אָמֵן: נְחוּמִים לָאֲבֹלִים. תּוֹ בְּלבָּם וִרְאָתְּךּ וְאַהֲבִּתְּךּ לְעִּלְדְּךְּ אָנָא זְיָ הָרוֹפָּא לִשְּׁבְּוֹרִי לֵב וּמְחַבִּשׁ לְעַבְּבְּוֹתְם. שַׁלֵּם

בָּאִישׁ אֲשֶׁר אִמּוֹ הָּנְחֲמֶנּוּ בֵּן אָנֹכִי אֲנַחָמְכֶּם וּלִירוּשְׁלְב לְּךְ לְאוֹר עוֹלָם וְשָׁלְמוּ יָמֵי אֶבְלֵךְ: בִּלַע חַמְּוֶת לָנֶצְח הָבְּלְהֹים וְשָׁלְמוּ יָמֵי אֶבְלֵךְ: בִּלַע חַמְּוֶת לָנֶצְח הַבְּאִים עוֹלָם וְשָׁלְמוּ יָמֵי אֶבְלֵךְ: בִּלַע חַמְּוֶת לָנֶצְח הַבָּעל בָּל-הָאָרֶץ כִּי יָיָ דְּבָּר:

# SERVICE AT THE SETTING OF A TOMBSTONE

#### Psalm i.

Happy is the man that walketh not in the counsel of the wicked, nor standeth in the way of sinners, nor sitteth in the seat of the scornful. But his delight is in the law of the Lord; and in his law doth he meditate day and night. And he shall be like a tree planted by the streams of water, that bringeth forth its fruit in its season, whose leaf also doth not wither; and whatsoever he doeth shall prosper. The wicked are not so; but are like the chaff which the wind driveth away. Therefore the wicked shall not stand in the judgment, nor sinners in the congregation of the righteous. For the Lord knoweth the way of the righteous, but the way of the wicked shall perish.

#### Psalm xv., p. 445; xvi. p. 460; xc. p. 26.

As for man, his days are as grass; as the flower of the field, so he flourisheth. For the wind passeth over it, and it is gone; and the place thereof shall know it no more. But the lovingkindness of the Lord is from everlasting to everlasting upon them that fear him, and his righteousness unto children's children. Oh that they were wise, that they understood this, that they would consider their latter end. For at his death he shall carry nothing away; his glory shall not descend after him. Mark the innocent man, and behold the upright; for the latter end of that man is peace. The Lord setteth free the soul of his servants; and none that take refuge in him shall be condemned. How precious is thy lovingkindness. O God! and the children of men take refuge under the shadow of thy wings. They sate themselves with the fatness of thy house; and thou givest them to drink of the river of thy pleasures. He shall enter into peace; they shall rest on their beds-each one that walketh in his upright. ness.

Psalm xci. p. 27; "O Lord and King, who art full of compassion," etc., p. 464; Mourner's Kaddish, p. 94.

# סדר תפלה בבית חיים בהקים מצבה לקרוביו :

אַשָּׁרֵי הָאִישׁ אֲשֶׁר לֹא הָלַךְ בַּעְצַת וְשָׁעִים וּכְּנֶרֶהְ הַפָּאִים לֹא עֲמֶד וּבְמוּשֵׁב לִצִים לֹא יָשָׁב: כִּי אִם־בְּתוּרֵת יָיָ חֶפְצוּ וּבְתוֹרָתוּ יֶהְנֶּה יוֹמֶם וַלְּוְלָה: וְהָנָה כְּעֵץ שְׁתוּל אַשֶּׁר־יַעֲשָׂה יַצְלְיְחַ: לֹא כֵן הַרְשָׁעִים כִּי אִם־כַּמֹץ אֲשֶׁר־ הַּבְּפָנוּ רְוּחַ: עַל־בֵּן לֹא יָקְמוּ רְשָׁעִים בִּי אִם־כַּמֹץ אֲשֶׁר־ בַּעֲדַת צַדִּיקִים: כִּי־יוֹרֵע יִיָּ הֶּרֶךְ צַדִּיקִים וְדֶּרֶךְ רְשָׁעִים בַּאֲדַת : בִּיִּיוֹרָתוּ יִיְ הֶּרֶךְ צַדִּיקִים וְדֶּרֶרְ רְשָׁעִים בּמִישְׁפָּם וְחַשָּּאִים בּאַבַר:

Psalm xv., p. 445; xvi. p. 460; xc. p. 26.

יְּגָנוֹשׁ כָּחָצִיר יָטָיו כְּצִיץ הַשְּׁדֶה כֵּן יָצִיץ: כִּי רְוּחַ עָּבְרָה־בּוֹ וְאֵינֶגִּוּ וְלֹאֹ־יַכִּילְנּוּ עוֹד מְקוֹמוֹ: וְחֶסֶד יִיָ מֵעוֹלְם וְעַד־עוֹלֶם עַל־יְרֵאָיו וְצִּדְקָתוֹ לִבְנֵי בָנִים: לוּ חָבְמוּ וַשְּׂקִילוּ אַחָרָיו כְּבוֹדוֹ: שְׁמָר־תָּם וּרָאֵה יָשָׁר כִּי אַחֲרִית לְאִישׁ שְׁלוֹם: פּוֹדה יִי נֶפֶשׁ עַבֶּדִיו וְלֹא יֶאִשְׁמוּ כֵּל־הַחוֹסִים בּוֹ: מַהֹּדִיָּלָר חַסְּדְּךְ אָלְהִים וּבְנֵי צָּדָם בְּצִל כְּנָפֶּיךְ יָחָסְיוּן: מַהֹיָלֶר חַסְּדֶּךְ אָלְהִים וּבְנֵי צָּדָם הְצֵל כְּנָפֶּיךְ יָבִיּא שָׁלוֹם יִבוֹא שָׁלוֹם בּיֹרָוּ מִשְׁלִּוֹם בִּיִּין מִשְׁלִּבּי וְבִּיִּא שָׁלוֹם

יָנוּחוּ עַל־מִשְּׁכְבוֹתָם הוֹלֵךְ נְכֹחוֹ:

תהלים צ"א, אָנָא וכו' 27: יחהלים צ"א, אָ. 464: קרִישׁ יָתוֹם, אָ. 94.

#### MEMORIAL SERVICE FOR THE DEAD

On Holy Days, when the Memorial Service is held, and on the Anniversaries of the Death of Parents, the following is said:—

Lord, what is man, that thou regardest him? or the son of man, that thou takest account of him? Man is like to vanity; his days are as a shadow that passeth away. In the morning he flourisheth, and sprouteth afresh; in the evening he is cut down, and withereth. So teach us to number our days that we may get us a heart of wisdom. Mark the innocent man, and behold the upright: for the latter end of that man is peace. But God will redeem my soul from the grasp of the grave: for he will receive me. My flesh and my heart faileth: but God is the strength of my heart and my portion for ever. And the dust returneth to the earth as it was, but the spirit returneth unto God who gave it. I shall behold thy face in righteousness; I shall be satisfied, when I awake, with thy likeness.

May God remember the soul of my revered father [mother] who has gone to his [her] repose. May his [her] soul be bound up in the bond of life. May his [her] rest be glorious, with fulness of joy in thy presence, and pleasures for evermore at thy right hand.

Father of mercy, in whose hand are the souls of the living and the dead, may thy consolation cheer us as we remember (on this holy day) our beloved and honored kinsfolk who have gone to their rest, our dear parents, the crown of our head and our glory, whose desire it was to train us in the good and righteous way, to teach us thy statutes and command-

### הוברת נשמות.

On Holy Days, when the Memorial Service is hew, and on the Anniversaries of the Death of Parents, the following is said:

אָחָנָה פָּגּוְךָ אֶשִׂבְּעָה בְּהָקִיץ אָמוּנָתֶךְ: אָדָם לַהֶּבֶּל דְּטָה נְמִיוֹ בְּצֵּל עוֹבֵר: בַּבְּּגֶּר נְצִיץ וְחָלָף לָעֶרֶב וְמוֹלֵל לְבָבִי וְחֶלְּקִי אָלהִים לְעוֹלָם: וְיָשֹׁב הָעֶפָּר עַל־הָאָרִי וּלְבָבִי צוּר נְבָּשִׁי מִיֵּד שְׁאוֹל כִּי יִקּחֵנִי סֶלְה: כְּלָה שְׁאַרִי וּלְבָבִי צוּר נְבָּשִׁי מִיֵּד שְׁאוֹל כִּי יִקּחֵנִי סֶלְה: כְּלָה שְׁאַרִי וּלְבָבִי צוּר נְבָּשִׁי מִיֵּד שְׁאוֹל כִּי יִקּחֵנִי סֶלְה: כְּלָה שְׁאַרִי וּלְבָבִי צוּר נְבָּשִׁי מִיֵּד שְׁאוֹל כִּי יִקּחֵנִי סֶלְה: בְּלָה שְׁאַרִי וּלְבָבִי צוּר נְבָּשִׁי מִיֵּד שְׁאוֹל כִּי יִקּחֵנִי לְאִישׁ שַׁלוֹם: צִּדְּר שְׁלָּהִים וְפָּבֶּר וְנִשְׁבִּי אוֹנִים הַּמָּבִי בִּיּים בְּעִּבְים לִּתְּבִּי אָרִים בְּעָּבְי בְּיִּר שְׁמִּים בְּעָבִי בִּיִּי

יְוְכּוֹר אָֻלְהָים נִשְׁמַת אָבִי מוֹרִי (פּ' בן פּ') (אָמִי מוֹרָתִי) (פּ' בת פּ') שֶׁהָלַךְ לְעוֹלָמוֹ (שֶׁהַלְכָה לְעוֹלָמָה). אָנָא תְּהִי נַפְּשׁוֹ (נַפְּשָׁה) צְרוּרָה בִּצְרוֹר הַחַיִּים וֹתְהִי מְנוּחְתוֹּ (מְנוּחָתָה) כָּבוֹר שְׁבַע שְּׁמָחוֹת אֶת פָּנֶוְךְ נְעִימוֹת בִּימִינְךְ (בְנוּחָתָה) בָּבוֹר שְׁבַע שְּׁמָחוֹת אֶת פָּנֶוְךְ נְעִימוֹת בִּימִינְךְ

אַב הַרַחֲמִים אֲשֶׁר בְּיָדְך נַפְּשׁוֹת הַחַיִּים וְהַמֵּתִים. פִּנְחוּמֶיף יְשַׁצַשְׁעוּ נִפְשׁנוּ בְּזָכְרֵנוּ (בֵּיוֹם הַמָּדוֹשׁ הַזֶּה) אֶת־ קְרוֹבְנוּ הַנְּצָהוּבִים וְהַנִּכְבָּרִים אֲשֶׁר הָלְכוּ לְמְנוּחָתָם אֶת־ הוֹבִינוּ הַיְּצָרִים עֲשֶׁרֶת ראֹשֵׁנוּ וְתִפְּאַרְהֵנוּ אֲשֶׁר כָּל-מְנִּמְתָם לְהַדְרִיבִנוּ בַּבֶּרֶך הַמּוֹב וְהַיָּשֶׁר לְלַמְּדְנוּ חָקָּוֹך וּמִאְוֹתְיּךּ ments, and to instruct us to do justice and to love mercy. We beseech thee, O Lord, grant us strength to be faithful to their charge while the breath of life is within us. And may their souls repose in the land of the living, beholding thy glory and delighting in thy goodness.

And now, O good and beneficent God, what shall we say, what shall we speak unto thee? Our needs are many, our knowledge slender. Shame covers us as often as the remembrance of all thy love for us rises within our minds. O turn this day in lovingkindness and tender mercy to the prayers of thy servants who pour out their souls before thee. May thy lovingkindness not depart from us. Give us our needful sustenance, and let us not be in want of the gifts of flesh and blood. Remove from us care and sorow, distress and fear, shame and contempt. Let thy grace be with us, that we may rear our children to keep thy commandments and to fulfil thy will all the days of their life. O God, take us not hence in the midst of our days. Let us complete in peace the number of our years. Verily we know that our strength is frail, and that thou hast made our days as handbreadths. Help us, O God of our salvation, to bear ourselves faithfully and blamelessly during the years of our pilgrimage. And when our end draws nigh and we depart this world, be thou with us, and may our souls be bound up in the bond of life with the souls of our parents and of the righteous who are ever with thee-Amen, and Amen.

וּלְהוֹבֵנוּ עֲשׁוֹת בְּנוֹעַמְּךְ וּלְהָתְעֵנֵג מְשׁוּבֶךְ: אָנָא וְיָ אַּמְּאֵנוּ לִשְׁמוֹר אֶת פְּקוּדָתָם כָּל עוֹר נִשְׁטָתֵנוּ בְּקּרְבֵּנוּ. וְנַפְּשָׁם תִּנִּים בְּאֶבֶץְ הַחַיִּים לַחֲזוֹת בְּנוֹעַמְךְ וּלְהָתְעֵנֵג מִשׁוּבֶךְ:

וְעַתָּה הָאֵל הַפּוֹב וְהַמֵּמִיב מַה־נּאֹמֵר וּמַה־נְּדַבֵּר. צְּרְבֵוְנוּ מְרָבִּים וְדַעְתֵּנִוּ קְצָרָה: בְּשֶׁת בָּנִים בִּפְּתְנוּ מִ<u>הֵּי עֲלוֹת</u> שַל־לָבֵנוּ וַכֶּר בָּל־הַמוֹבָה שָׁנָמַלְתָּ שָבִונוּ: אָנָא פְּנֵה הַיּוֹם בְּחֶטֶר וּבְרַחֲמִים אֶל הְפָלֵת מֻבָּדֶיךְ הַשׁוֹפְּרִים <mark>אָת־נַבְּשְׁם</mark> לְבָּנֶוְדֵ: אָנָא חַקְּדְּךְ מֵאִתָּנוּ אַל־יָמוּשׁ: הַמְּרִיבּנִוּ לֶחֶם ָחָקָנוּ וְאַל תַּצְרִיבֵנוּ לִידִי כַּתְּנַת בָּשֶׂר וָדָם: דָבֵ<mark>ר בִּשְּלִיְנוּ</mark> בֶּל־דְּצָגָה וְתוּנָה בָּל־צָרָה וָפַחַר בָּל־חֶרְפָּה וָבוּז: בְּיִרְאָתְּהְ בַמְּהוֹרָה תְּחַוָּקְנוּ וּבְתוֹרָתְךּ הַתְּמִימָה תְּצִּמְצְנוּ: <u>וֹבֵּגוּ לְנֵהֵל</u> אֶת־בָּגִיְנוּ וּבְנוֹתִינוּ לִשְׁמוֹר מִצְוֹתֶיךּ וְלַעֲשׁוֹת רְצוֹנְךְּ בָּל־ יָמֵי חַיֵּיהֶם: אַל נָא אַל תַּעֲלֵנְוּ בַּחָצִי יָמֵינוּ וּנְמַלֵּא בְשָׁלוֹם אַת מִסְפַּר יָמִינו: יָדַעְנוּ אַך יָדַעְנוּ כִּי חָבֵל כּחֵנוּ וּטְפָחוֹת נֶתַתָּ יָמֵינו: עַזְרֵנוּ אֶלהֵי יִשְׁעֵנוּ לְהַתְנַהֵג בָּאֶשֶׁת וּבְּתָמִים יָמֵי שְׁנֵי חַיֵּי מְגוּבְנִוּ: וְבַאֲשֶׁר יַנִּיְעַ קּצְנְוּ לְהַפְּבֵר מִן הָעוֹלְ<mark>ט</mark> קָיָה צַתָּה עָבָּנוּ וְנִשְׁמֹתִוְנוּ תִּהְנִינָה צְרוּרוֹת בִּצְרוֹר הַחַיִּים עם נִשְׁמוֹת אֲבוֹתִינוּ וְנִשְׁמוֹת הַצַּדִּיקִים הָעוֹמְדִים לְ<del>כְּנֵיְהּ</del>. إِنَّا إِنَّا اللَّهُ اللَّهُ

#### NIGHT PRAYER FOR YOUNG CHILDREN

Blessed art thou, O Lord our God, King of the universe, who makest the bands of sleep to fall upon mine eyes, and slumber upon mine eyelids.

May it be thy will, O Lord my God and God of my fathers, to suffer me to lie down in peace, and to let me rise up again in peace.

Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is One. Blessed be His name, whose glorious kingdom is for ever and ever.

And thou shalt love the Lord thy God with all thine heart, and with all thy soul, and with all thy might.

And these words which I command thee this day shall be upon thine heart: and thou shalt teach them diligently unto thy children, and thou shalt talk of them when thou sittest in thine house, and when thou walkest by the way, and when thou liest down, and when thou risest up. And thou shalt bind them for a sign upon thine hand, and they shall be for frontlets between thine eyes. And thou shalt write them upon the doorposts of thy house and upon thy gates.

Blessed be the Lord by day; blessed be the Lord by night. Blessed be the Lord when we lie down; blessed be the Lord when we rise up.

Behold, he that guardeth Israel will neither slumber nor sleep.

Into thy hand I commend my spirit: thou hast redeemed me, O Lord God of truth.

For thy salvation I hope, O Lord.

יִם ר קריאת שמע על המטה לילדים: בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה וָיָ אֱלֹהֵינוּ מֵלֵךְ הָעוֹלָם. הַמַּפִּיּל

ָהַבְּלֵי שֵׁנָה עַל עֵינִי וּתְנוּמָה עַל עַפְּעַפְּי**:** 

ניהי רָצוֹן מִלְּפְנֶוְךּ וְיִ אֱלֹהֵי וֵאלֹהֵי אֲבוֹתֵי.

שֶׁתַשְׁכִּיבְנִי לְשָׁלוֹם וְתַעֲמִידְנִי לְשָׁלוֹם: שמט ישׂראל יי אלהינו יי אחר:

שָׁמַע יִשְׂרָאֵל יִי אֱלֹהֵינוּ יִי אֶּחָר:

בָּרוּךְ שָׁם כָּבוֹד מֵלְכוּתוֹ לְעוֹלְם וְעָד:

ַנִּפְּאָׁב וּבִּבָּל-מִאִּבֶּר: יְאָבַּבְּתָּ אָת וֹיָ אָּלְבֶּוֹב בְּבָּל-לְבָּבְּבְּ וּבְּבָּ<mark>ל-</mark>

בְּשֶׁרְבֵנוּ. בְּרוּךְ יִיְ בְּקוֹמֵנוּ: הִנֵּה לֹא יָנוּם וְלֹא יִשְׁן שׁוֹמֵר יִשְׂרָאֵל:

בְּתִחוּמֹעֹב לֹנְוֹעִי וֹוֹ: בִּוֹבֹב אַפֹּלוֹב רוּנוֹי פּֿנוֹעֹני אוִעֹי וֹוֹ אַך אֵׁפֹּע:



#### THE MOURNER'S KADDISH

#### Mourner

Yis-gad-dal v'yis-kad-dash sh'meh rab-bo, b'ol-mo di-v'ro kir'-u-seh v'yam-lich mal-chu-seh, b'cha-ye-chon u-v'yo-me-chon u-v'cha-yeh d'chol bes yis-ro-el, ba-a-go-lo u-viz-man ko-riv, v'im-ru O-men:

#### Cong. and Mourner

Y'heh sh'meh rab-bo m'vo-rach, l'o-lam ul'-ol-meh ol-ma-yo:

#### Mourner

Yis-bo-rach, v'yish-tab-bach, v'yis-po-ar, v'yis-ro-mam, v'yis-nas-seh, v'yis-had-dor, v'yis-al-leh, v'yis-hal-lol, sh'meh d'kud'-sho, b'rich hu. L'e-lo min kol bir-cho-so, v'shi-ro-so, tush-b'cho-so, v'ne-ch'-mo-so, di-a-mi-ron b'ol-mo, v'im-ru O-men:

Y'heh sh'lo-mo rab-bo min sh'ma-yo v'chayim, o-le-nu v'al kol yis-ro-el, v'im-ru O-men:

O-seh sho-lom bim'-ro-mov, hu ya-a-seh, sho-lom, o-le-nu v'al kol yis-ro-el, v'imru O-men:

BM 665 .S53 1915 Haggadah (Reform, Gilbert) The standard prayer book



